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I. The New Year's Battle of 1916 against the 
Russians 
 

A. The military situation at the start of the year 
 

1. Decisions by both sides 

 
As the second Christmas of the war approached at th e end of 1915 
the war-weary world witnessed only minor military a ctions after 
the heavy fighting in the fall.  Only in the southw est corner of 
Germany, at Hartmannsweilerkopf, a brief local acti on flared up 
shortly before Christmas Eve; it ended in a defensi ve success 
for the Germans.  However, behind the lines the hea dquarters 
were working all the more diligently so that in the  coming year 
they could break out of the stalemate and win a dec ision. 
 
The Central Powers  
 
The Central Powers were already suffering greatly f rom the 
blockade imposed upon them by the enemy coalition.  Time 
undoubtedly was working against them.  Therefore it  was all the 
more important for the high commands to break free as soon as 
possible.  At the start of December, GO Freiherr vo n Conrad was 
giving primary consideration to a plan to fall upon  Italy with 
united forces in spring 1916.  After Italy had been  damaged, the 
next target would be the enemy's strongest front, h eld by the 
French and British.  The Aus-Hung. Chief of Staff w anted to use 
the relatively short period of time necessary to pr epare for an 
offensive in south Tyrol for occupying Montenegro a nd north 
Albania.  It was already questionable whether the E ntente could 
be driven from Salonika, so it was necessary to mak e sure of the 
western wing of the new Balkan front and thus the s outheast 
borders of the Monarchy. 
 
GdI von Falkenhayn regarded both of Conrad's sugges tions with 
unmistakable coolness.  This compelled the k.u.k. h igh command 
in mid-December to issue the necessary orders for t he deployment 
against Montenegro without the formal consent of th e German OHL; 
they also resumed direct control of the k.u.k. 3 rd  Army, which 
hitherto had been placed under GFM von Mackensen.  This led to a 
complete break between the two Chiefs of Staff, whi ch lasted 
into the new year.  Meanwhile, of course, the Germa n Chief of 
Staff had made a decision that was much more import ant for the 
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further course of the war, completely without the k nowledge of 
his ally.  For a long time his gaze had wandered fr om the 
Balkans and Italy to the West.  On this front he wa sn't planning 
a battle of annihilation in the grand tradition of military 
history; rather he had a forlorn hope that he would  somewhere be 
able to slowly wear down the enemy's power of resis tance.  He 
wanted to draw the French into an attrition battle by attacking 
their sally port at Verdun.  Although the Aus-Hung.  headquarters 
had already similarly considered in July 1915 wheth er it would 
be possible to strike Italy without cooperation fro m their 
allies, as the year drew to a close they still hadn 't made any 
final decision about how they would address the unf avorable 
situation which would confront the military leaders  of the 
Central Powers in the near future.  In 1915 the com bined efforts 
of the two Empires had gained considerable successe s; 
indications that in 1916 they would go their separa te ways 
foreshadowed misfortune.  Moreover the commander wi th the 
greater resources at his disposal, GdI Falkenhayn, anxiously 
doubted whether it was possible to win the war on t he battle 
fields. 
 
The Entente  
 
Unlike the leaders of the Central Powers, those of the Entente 
willingly bowed to the needs of the hour in their m eetings of 
December 1915.  What they had been seeking in vain was a 
combined attack by all parties against the fortress  wall of 
their opponents - this should and must finally beco me reality in 
1916!  It was much more difficult for the participa nts at the 
council of war in Chantilly to agree upon the time at which the 
powerful storm should break out.  The fighting in 1 915 had left 
its marks on all of the allies.  Although they reco gnized the 
importance of action, it would take some time for t hem to 
assemble enough men and equipment to have a reasona ble chance of 
success.  It was finally decided that March would b e the month 
of the general offensive.  However, not one of the participants 
at the conference could have seriously believed the y could 
fulfill this promise. 
 
Moreover, this necessary postponement also involved  a great 
danger.  Their opponents could slash apart the net which the 
Entente was preparing before it could be thrown ove r their 
heads.  To prevent such a development, one country would strike 
before the others; this was the Tsar's Empire, the power which - 
aside from Serbia - had suffered the most in the 19 15 campaign.  
The Russians were motivated partly by the plans of their new 
Chief of the General Staff, Alexeiev, and partly in  response to 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 3 

the needs of Serbia.  Another factor was hope to wi n the 
adherence of Romania.  Although the time when direc t assistance 
could be provided to the Serbs had long passed, at Chantilly the 
Tsarist Army was given the task of pinning down the  enemy in the 
next few months.  The first operation to fulfill th is mission 
was already being planned while the conference was arriving at 
its decisions.  Alexeiev was not the man to give up  his hopes 
even after the defeats of 1915.  According to the p lans of this 
General, the offensive which would throw back the A us-Hung. 
front through Lemberg and Kolomea was only a prelud e to the 
decisive blow against the Danube Monarchy which he had been 
contemplating for several weeks.  A great initial s uccess should 
cause the Romanians, who were once again hesitating , to 
intervene and then inspire the Entente forces in th e Balkans to 
new enterprises. 
 

2. Preparation for attack and defense 

 
The attackers  
 
The hopes of the commanders were in stark contrast to the 
unfavorable conditions that actually confronted the  Russian 
offensive.  At the start of December, General Shche rbatchev's 
newly constructed 7 th  Army had already left Odessa to deploy in 
the area Woloczysk-Husiatyn, with II, XVI and V Cau casian Corps 
plus 3 Turkestan Rifle Div, 2 (independent) Don Cos s Bde and the 
21 Don Coss Bde [sic]. 1  Also the XI Corps from the northern wing 
of 9 th  Russian Army and XII Corps from Volhynia had been ordered 
to move to the Bessarabian border.  The average str ength of the 
corps in 7 th  Army was 30,000 combatants, and they also had more  
guns than at the beginning of the war (although onl y a few heavy 
batteries).  The ranks of 2 Rifle Div and 82 ID, wh ich had come 
from Volhynia to Kamenets-Podolsk and Ulaszkowce, h ad again been 
filled to replace their losses in the autumn fighti ng.  However, 
ammunition was still lacking; the supplies sent by the Entente 
through Archangel and Vladivostok were insufficient .  Moreover, 
the rear areas were in chaos because the Russian hi gh command, 
emulating the example of the year 1812, had initiat ed a general 
flight of the population during the summer.  Hungry  and helpless 
civilians, along with thousands of bandits, swarmed  through the 
                                                 
1 TRANSLATOR's NOTE:  Of course there was no unit c alled the 

"21 st  Don Coss Bde"; it's not clear if this refers to so me 
other Bde (perhaps the 1 st  independent Don Coss Bde?) or to the 
21st  Don Coss Regiment (which at the start of the war h ad been 
assigned to XV Corps). 
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cities and villages.  The railroads were choked up and the 
transport service completely disorganized.  In Dece mber there 
was a serious shortage of rations in the Southwest Front.  The 
magazines in the rear areas were empty.  The Armies  suffered 
bitter shortages of food, ammunition, clothing and footwear. 2   
Then bad weather hindered all troop movements.  The re was a thaw 
at the start of December; wagons and guns were sunk  in the mud 
and mire.  Harsher winter weather followed around C hristmas 
time.  Ice formed on the rivers, and many bridges c ollapsed 
after being hit by ice floes. 
 
Moreover there were many quarrels between Ivanov an d his Chief 
of Staff, General Savitch.  At the last moment Savi tch had to be 
replaced by General Klembovsky. 3  Under such conditions it is no 
wonder that Ivanov had little confidence in the suc cess of the 
winter offensive.  Nevertheless, the objectives und er his plan 
of attack were wider even than the far-reaching goa ls of General 
Alexeiev.  General Letschitzky's 9 th  Army (XII, XI, XXXII, XLI 
and XXXIII Corps plus III Cav Corps) would strike f irst.  His 
powerful thrust between the Dniester and Pruth woul d divert his 
opponents' attention from the principal area of ope rations.  7 th  
Army (V Caucasian, II and XVI Corps plus the XXII C orps from 11 th  
Army and II Cav Corps from 9 th  Army) would strike the decisive 
blow over the Strypa.  General Shcherbatchev would choose the 
point at which he would break through, and then rol l the Aus-
Hung. front up toward the north.  General Sakharov' s 11 th  Army 
(XVIII, VI and VII Corps) would later join the offe nsive of 7 th  
Army.  The task of General Brussilov's 8 th  Army (XVII, VIII, 
XXXIX, XXX, XL and XXIV Corps plus V Cav Corps) was  to pin down 
his opponents' forces in Volhynia through increased  activity. 4 
 
The defenders  
 
The k.u.k. high command at Teschen had already rece ived reports 
in mid-December that the Russians had pulled XI Cor ps in east 
Galicia and XII Corps in Volhynia out of the line a nd placed 
them on trains.  They soon learned where both corps  had gone.  
On 18 December the Russians began lively scouting o perations 
against the right wing of GdK Freiherr von Pflanzer -Baltin's 
Army in the hilly land north of Bojan.  During thes e actions the 

                                                 
2 Golovine, "The Russian Army in the World War" (in  English: New 

Haven, 1931), pp. 183 ff. and 230 
3 Lemke, "250 Days in the Tsar's Stavka" (in Russia n: Leningrad, 

1920), p. 298 
4 Klembovsky, "Strategic Studies of the World War 1 914-1918" (in 

Russian: Moscow, 1920), Part IV, pp. 10 ff. 
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k.u.k. XI Corps took prisoners from the 11, 12, 19 and 32 
Russian ID.  Thus it was determined that the Russia ns had 
deployed their XI and XII Corps against the Bukovin a.  The Aus-
Hung. leadership had no further doubt that Letschit zky intended 
to attack the front between the Pruth and Dniester.  
 
GdK Pflanzer-Baltin quickly drew the necessary conc lusions from 
this situation, and on the 19 th  already was initiating troop 
movements to strengthen his right wing.  The main b ody of 51 Hon 
ID around Sniatyn (Division HQ, 201 Hon Inf Bde and  artillery) 
was moved by rail to Czernowitz, and deployed by XI  Corps HQ 
behind Papp's Brigade in the vicinity of Mahala-Rar ancze.  The 
other troops of 51 Hon ID would remain for the time  being in the 
Army's reserve north of Czernowitz.  202 Hon Inf Bd e, which had 
been held in readiness at Kotzmann, was sent to Cze rnawka behind 
the center of 42 Hon ID.  The artillery of XI Corps  was 
reinforced by two heavy and four light howitzer bat teries plus a 
light cannon battery from the other sectors of 7 th  Army's front.  
On the 21 st  Pflanzer- Baltin sent two regiments from XIII Corp s 
to his Army's right wing - IR # 16 to Toporoutz and  IR # 50 to 
the Okna area.  FJB # 27 from FML von Hadfy's Corps  was placed 
behind the left wing of XI Corps.  Army HQ assemble d 5 Hon CD 
and IR # 57 from 12 ID at Zastawna.  Four battalion s of Lt Col. 
Adalbert Scholtz's Landsturm Group, which had been building 
trenches in the Forest Carpathians, were ordered to  move from 
Dorna Watra to Zurin where they could protect the f lank of GdK 
Edler von Korda's Corps against envelopment by the Russians on 
the right bank of the Pruth.  Finally the high comm and decided 
to return 9 Inf Bde (which a short time previously had been sent 
from FZM Ritter von Benigni's Corps to the Isonzo f ront) to 7 th  
Army. 
 
All these troop movements would have to be complete d as quickly 
as possible, because the attack against XI Corps wa s expected 
around Christmas based on the reports of Russian pr isoners.  On 
the 21 st  and the following two days there were lively actio ns 
with Russian advanced troops on the hills and plain s east of 
Toporoutz and Rarancze, which were deeply covered w ith snow.  
Surprise attacks were launched on Aus-Hung. outpost s in the fog 
and gusts of snow.  GdK Korda moved the Army reserv es which he'd 
received closer to his southern wing - 201 Hon Inf Bde to Mahala 
and Rarancze, 202 Hon Inf Bde to Toporoutz, and IR # 16 to 
Czernawka.  In the afternoon of the 26 th , new Russian batteries 
started to bombard the positions of Korda's Corps.  Everything 
indicated that a Russian attack on the front by Rar ancze was 
imminent. 
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Order of battle of the 7 th  k.u.k. Army  
 
i) Organization on 15 December 1915 
 
Commander = GdK Freiherr von Pflanzer-Baltin 
Chief of Staff = Col. Ritter von Zynek 
 
VI Corps (GdI von Arz) - 26 bns, 5 sqdns, 17 battie s 

. 39 Hon ID (GM Blasius von Dani) = 77 Hon Inf Bde (GM von 
Molnar), 78 Hon Inf Bde (Col. Daubner) 
. 12 ID (GM Edler von Hinke) = 23 Inf Bde (GM Ritte r von 
Metz), 24 Inf Bde (GM von Puchalski) 

XIII Corps (GdI Freih. von Rhemen) - 26 bns, 5 sqdn s, 16 batties 
. 36 ID (Franz Ritt. von Schreitter) = 72 Inf Bde ( GM Edl. 
von Luxardo), 13 Inf Bde (Col. Edl. von Löw) 
. 15 ID (GM von Richard-Rostoczki) = Just 29 Inf Bd e (GM 
Ritt. von Weiss-Tibanyi) 

Corps Hadfy (FML von Hadfy) - 15 bns, 28 sqdns, 16 batties 
. 6 CD (GM Edl. von Schwer) = 5 Cav Bde (GM Leiter) , 14 Cav 
Bde (Col. von Pongracz) 
. 30 ID (GM Jesser) = GM Franz Kuhn's Group, 16 Inf  Bde 
(Col. Freih. von Testa) 

Corps Benigni (FZM Ritt. von Benigni) - 13 bns, 41 ½ sqdns, 15 
batties 

. 5 ID (FML Edl. von Habermann) = k.u. Lst Inf Bde (Lt Col. 
Bekesi), 10 Inf Bde (GM Adalbert von Kaltenborn) 
. 3 CD (FML Ritt. von Brudermann = 10 Cav Bde (Col.  Ritt. 
von Szivo), 17 Cav Bde (Col. Edl. von Kirsch) 
. 8 CD (GM Freih. von Schnehen) = 13 Cav Bde (Col. von 
Fluck), 15 Cav Bde (Col. Edl von Dokonal) 

XI Corps (GdK Edl. von Korda) - 29 bns, 7 sqdns, 24  batties 
. 42 Hon ID (FML Liposcak) = 83 Hon Inf Bde (GM Bek ic), 84 
Hon Inf Bde (Col. von Petkovic) 
. Lt Col. Papp's Bde 

Directly under the Army - 27 bns, 22 sqdns, 3 batti es 
. 51 Hon ID (GM Foglar) = 200 Hon Inf Bde (GM Tanar ky), 201 
Hon Inf Bde (GM von Latzin) 
. 5 Hon CD (FML Freih. von Apor) = 19 Hon Cav Bde ( GM von 
Jony), 23 Hon Cav Bde (Col. von Berzeviczy) 
. Also - 202 Hon Inf Bde (Col. Savoly), k.k. Lst In f Bde 
(Lt Col. Scholtz), IR # 50 of 35 ID 

 
ii) Reinforcements received through the end of Janu ary 1916 
 
From South Army - 12 bns, 2 sqdns, 7 batties  
. 38 Hon ID (GM Werz) = 75 Hon Inf Bde (Col. Gombos ), 76 Hon Inf 
Bde (Col. Karleusa) 
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From 5 th  Army - 9 Inf Bde (Col. Trimmel), of 6 bns 
 
From Army Group Böhm-Ermolli - 12 bns, 2 sqdns, 20 batties 
. 40 Hon ID (GM Edl. von Nagy) = 79 Hon Inf Bde (Co l. Ehmann), 
80 Hon Inf Bde (GM Haber) 
 
From Army Group Linsingen - 22 ½ bns, 28 sqdns, 16 batties 
. 24 ID (GM Urbarz) = 47 Inf Bde (Col. Klinger), 48  Inf Bde 
(Col. Korzer) 
. 2 CD (GM Freih. von Abele) - 3 Cav Bde (Col. Frei h. von 
Spiegelfeld), Cav Group of Col. Edl. von Karapancsa  
. 21 LW ID - GM Podhajsky = 41 LW Inf Bde (Col. Sch wanda), 42 LW 
Inf Bde (Col. Chwostek) 
 
From 3 rd  Army - 9 bns, ¼ sqdn, 4 batties 
. FML Fülöpp's Group 
. 21 Lst Mtn Bde (GM Eccher ab Eccho) 

B. The course of the battle 
 

1. First attacks by Letschitzky's Army against Rara ncze, 
27-30 December 1915 

 
The attack which was supposed to thrust through the  Aus-Hung. 
defenses between the Pruth to the Dniester was cond ucted by 
General Letschitzky with all the divisions of his X II (12 and 19 
ID) and XI (32 and 11 ID) Corps, deployed at Bojan and in the 
valley of the Rakitnabach. 5  He had chosen a point where his 
opponents had a strong position.  The southern wing  of the 
k.u.k. XI Corps had been placed under GM Foglar, th e commander 
of 51 Hon ID; here Lt Col. Papp held the north bank  of the Pruth 
and the well-fortified Dolzok Heights with three Hu ngarian 
Landsturm and four Gendarmerie battalions plus the Ruthenian-
Romanian Volunteer Detachment.  Farther north, on t he edge of 
the heights east of Rarancze and Toporoutz and then  in the 
forest zone as far as the Dniester, lay the deeply entrenched 
lines of FML Liposcak's 42 Hon ID.  GdK Korda had d eployed the 
reinforced artillery of XI Corps, totaling 36 light  and 11 heavy 
batteries, in nine groups; they in turn were led by  3 
headquarters (each over 3 groups) and deployed very  close to the 
main position.  The artillery groups behind the Dol zok (which 
formed a salient facing east) and next to Toporoutz  would be 

                                                 
5 Klembovsky, p. 12 
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able to pound the open ground leading up to the hil ls at 
Rarancze. 
 
27 December  
 
The battle started around 7:00 AM on 27 December.  The Russian 
batteries opened fire along the entire front betwee n Kalinkowcy 
and Bojan.  They aimed principally against the entr enchments on 
the Dolzok and the fortifications erected to minimi ze casualties 
from shrapnel.  All the guns of Korda's Corps fired  in response 
and struck the attacking Russian lines which surged  forward from 
Bojan and from the narrow ravines which led from th e Rakitnabach 
up to the high ground at Rarancze.  The regiments o f XII Russian 
Corps, deployed in depth, laboriously made their wa y forward 
against both flanks of the Dolzok Heights.  The fir st lines of 
riflemen from XI Russian Corps advanced slowly agai nst the hills 
east of Rarancze and Toporoutz.  North of the fores t zone, 
skirmishers from XXXII Russian Corps pretended to m ount an 
attack from the village of Czarny Potok and the ben d in the 
Dniester at Samuszyn. 
 
The advance of the Russian infantry soon came to a halt on the 
entire front under the defensive fire of the Aus-Hu ng. 
artillery.  The lines of riflemen dug into the froz en earth.  
Around noon the Russian artillery laid down a barra ge in the 
Rarancze area, to hinder the expected intervention of the 
opposing reserves.  GdK Korda, however, had correct ly 
anticipated that the main Russian attack would be d irected 
against the position which extended as a salient to  the east on 
the Dolzok.  He had already moved 201 Hon Inf Bde -  placed at 
his disposal from the Army reserves - from the low ground along 
the Hukeubach and deployed it just behind the threa tened sector.  
At 1:00 PM the Russian infantry tried to advance ag ainst both 
flanks of the Dolzok, but were driven back with blo ody losses by 
the Aus-Hung. artillery firing from their front and  sides.  
Meanwhile GdK Pflanzer-Baltin sent one regiment of 200 Hon Inf 
Bde (Hon IR # 302) to Mahala and the other (Hon IR # 301) to 
Rarancze.  In the evening the first trains carrying  9 Inf Bde 
back from the Italian front arrived at Zucza.  On t he 28 th  the 
Brigade would move ahead to Mahala. 
 
28-30 December           
 
Fighting flared up anew on the 28 th .  Fresh attacking waves from 
XII Russian Corps thrust in vain against the right flank of the 
Dolzok Heights, while reinforcements from 32 ID (on  the left 
wing of XI Russian Corps) struck the heights at Rar ancze - also 
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in vain.  The attackers were pinned down by the fir e of the Aus-
Hung. batteries in their front and flank; they coll apsed 
exhausted in front of the positions of Brigade Papp  and of the 
right wing of FML Liposcak's Croatian 42 Hon ID.  M eanwhile 
after a powerful bombardment Letschitzky sent the s econd line of 
11 Russian ID from Kalinkowcy in a new assault towa rd Toporoutz.  
However, the Croats in front of Toporoutz also stoo d fast 
heroically in their smashed trenches; excellently s upported by 
the artillery, the repulsed all the Russian attacks .  GdK Korda 
had to send just parts of IR # 16 into the sector b etween 
Toporoutz and the southern edge of the forest zone to reinforce 
the gallant, hard-fighting garrison of the trenches . 
 
North of the forest zone, on the 28 th  the 103 ID of Russian XXXII 
Corps and 74 ID of XLI Corps advanced in the bend o f the 
Dniester at Samuszyn.  This attack, carried out by weaker 
forces, was easily repelled by the left wing of 42 Hon ID.  In 
front of Corps Benigni some enemy units which had a lready worked 
their way forward on the 27 th  against the Sinkow bridgehead 
returned to their starting points.  On the other ha nd, the 
activity of lines of Russian skirmishers in front o f 6 CD (on 
the left wing of Corps Hadfy), signified that an at tack was 
looming against the bridgehead positions at Usciecz ko.  GdK 
Pflanzer-Baltin therefore decided to send IR # 5 of  15 ID (which 
had been in reserve behind the left wing of XIII Co rps) by rail 
from Buczacz to Horodenka.  There it would be prepa red to 
support 6 CD if necessary. 
 
In the night of 28-29 December there was bitter fig hting 
involving trench mortars and hand grenades on the D olzok, where 
the Russians were able with some difficulty to entr ench in the 
frozen ground right next to the positions of Brigad e Papp.  When 
morning dawned, the Gendarmerie battalions of this Brigade 
repulsed a new, but weak, Russian attack from Bojan .  Meanwhile 
fresh Russian troops from 11 ID assembled again at Kalinkowcy; 
after a renewed bombardment, they advanced at noon to assault 
Toporoutz and the area farther north.  Parts of IR # 16 and 
especially the artillery helped the Croatian Domobr anen to also 
shatter this assault.  General Letschitzky's attack ing divisions 
were now too exhausted to carry on the fighting; th ey had to 
entrench in front of the positions of Corps Korda. 
 

2. The attack by Shcherbatchev's Army on the Strypa , 29 Dec 
1915 to 4 January 1916 

 
For the intended decisive attack, which was suppose d to break 
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through the Aus-Hung. position on the Strypa, Gener al 
Shcherbatchev selected a relatively short sector be tween 
Wisniowczyk and Bobulince.  Against this front the II Corps (26 
and 43 ID) would march in the first line.  Behind t hem the 3 
Turkestan Rifle Div and XVI Corps (41 and 47 ID) we re ready to 
penetrate farther into the line after the intended breakthrough.  
To the left of II Corps, the V Caucasian Corps 6 would make a 
supporting attack between Bobulince and the road fr om Czortkow 
to Buczacz; to the right, XXII Corps would make a s imilar attack 
between Wisniowczyk and Bieniawa.  II Cavalry Corps , three 
divisions strong, waited at Czortkow for the moment  when they 
could ride forward in pursuit. 
 
General Shcherbatchev had declined to make reconnai ssance 
attacks, so that he would have a better chance of s urprising his 
opponents.  On 28 December, a day before the offens ive was to 
start, his divisions moved ahead in the Strusow-Kos sow area, up 
to the middle and lower Strypa which were defended here by 
Austria-Hungary's XIII and VI Corps.  The Russian c olumns 
marched with difficulty through hilly country, deep ly covered 
with snow.  Their advanced detachments collided nea r Dobropole 
with the outpost positions of GM Blasius von Dani's  39 Hon ID.  
This enemy advance alerted VI Corps HQ that a major  Russian 
assault on Kujdanow was imminent.  GdI von Arz orde red his 
covering troops to avoid a serious fight and to wit hdraw into 
the main positions, which on the Corps' left wing r an along the 
western bank of the Strypa. 
 
29 December  
 
Lively fighting developed along the Strypa early on  29 December.  
The Mogila Heights, occupied by 132 Inf Bde of FML Hofmann's 
Corps, were suddenly attacked and taken by detachme nts of the 
Russian XXII Corps.  Simultaneously, this enemy Cor ps broke 
through the line of outposts of 39 Hon ID; some of the defending 
troops were only able to withdraw over the Strypa b ridges into 
the main position after fighting and suffering some  casualties.  
However, when the Russians thrust ahead toward Wisn iowczyk they 
were hit in the flank by fire from batteries of 39 Hon ID, which 
were still posted on the east bank of the river (ea st of 
Kujdanow).  The enemy units fighting 12 ID on the s outhern wing 
of VI Corps were similarly checked by artillery fir e.  The 
Finnish troops who assaulted the Burkanow bridgehea d were thrown 

                                                 
6 TRANSLATOR's  NOTE - Despite its title, the V Cau casian Corps 

commanded Finnish troops: the 2 and 4 Finnish Rifle  Divs.  
XXII Corps had 1 and 3 Finnish Rifle Divs. 
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back by Col. Edler von Bolzano's 132 Inf Bde and su ffered 
substantial losses.  131 Inf Bde, engaged in the ce nter of Corps 
Hofmann, repelled an assault on the Sokolow bridgeh ead. 
 
Based on prisoners' reports, it was recognized that  four Russian 
divisions (26 and 43 ID, 3 and 4 Finnish Rifle Divs ) had been 
concentrated to attack the center of VI Corps.  In the evening 
of the 29 th , GdK Pflanzer-Baltin halted IR # 5, which had 
entrained for Horodenka, and moved it back to Bucza cz.  He told 
FML Hadfy, who had IR # 57 attached to his Corps, t o hold that 
Regiment ready in the Zaleszczyki bridgehead in cas e it had to 
follow IR # 5 to Buczacz to reinforce the Strypa fr ont.  On 29 
December, Teschen ordered South Army HQ to make rea dy GM Werz's 
38 Hon ID, which was in reserve at Kozowa, for 7 th  Army.  In 
place of 38 Hon ID the 43 LW ID, which had left the  front of 2 nd 
Army, was sent to Kozowa. 
 
30 December  
 
At dawn on the 30 th , Russian batteries which had moved up during 
the night began to systematically bombard the posit ions of VI 
Corps, especially those of the right wing of 39 Hon  ID on the 
heights east of Kujdanow.  Because his surprise att ack had 
failed, Shcherbatchev now wanted to weaken his oppo nents' 
entrenchments with artillery before the next stormi ng attempt.  
Meanwhile the regiments of II Russian Corps in the Dobropole 
area assembled in the low ground between the lightl y swelling 
hills leading down to the Strypa; here they were pi nned down by 
the artillery of the k.u.k. VI Corps and of Corps H ofmann. 
 
Around noon the artillery fire increased to an unpr ecedented 
level.  Shots from the Russian batteries poured ove r the right 
wing of 39 Hon ID.  The trenches on the eastern ban k of the 
Strypa were covered with fire and clouds of smoke.  However, the 
stubborn defenders held their ground despite the he avy damage to 
the entrenchments.  When the Russian infantry began  to attack 
around 2:00 PM, seeking to break through at Kujdano w, they came 
under cross fire from guns and machine guns; each o f their 
repeated assaults were bloodily repulsed. 
 
Meanwhile GdK Pflanzer-Baltin had given VI Corps th e leading 
brigade (76 Hon Inf Bde) and artillery of 38 Hon ID , which was 
hurrying over from South Army by forced marches.  M oreover, in 
the morning he had already ordered IR # 57 to be se nt from 
Zaleszczyki to Buczacz.  Then 7 th  Army HQ got reports that a 
sharp Russian attack was also expected on the Dnies ter front.  
Therefore they ordered Korda to take one regiment f rom 9 Inf Bde 
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(stationed just north of Czernowitz) and send it by  rail to 
Horodenka while the other regiment moved to Werencz anka; this 
could be risked because the situation on the Bessar abian border 
had become quieter on 30 December. 
 
31 December  
 
On the 31 st , Letschitzky prepared for a new blow on the hills 
east of Rarancze; to divert his opponents' attentio n, he sent 
weaker forces against the Michalcze bridgehead, def ended by 6 
CD.  Shcherbatchev continued his attack on the Stry pa.  In the 
morning the Russian infantry who tried to advance a gainst VI 
Corps were halted by our artillery.  The leading br igade and 
artillery of 38 Hon ID meanwhile arrived at Gnilowo dy.  In the 
afternoon, after several hours of effective artille ry 
bombardment, II Russian Corps struck against Kujdan ow.  The 
heaviest pressure was directed against Hon IR "Kass a" # 9 on the 
right wing of 39 Hon ID.  The attackers moved ahead  in rows up 
to 15 men deep.  The fighting was heavy, but the Ho nveds stood 
the test.  The attacking Russian waves again were s truck in the 
front and flank by fire from guns in the trenches a nd from 
machine guns.  The defenders also hurled hand grena des at the 
foe.  After six attempts to storm the lines, the ba ttered 
Russian units withdrew to their starting points thr ough fields 
littered with corpses; with wild cries of "Rajta" a nd "Eljen" 
the Hungarians sprang out of their defenses to shoo t at the 
fleeing enemy. 7 
 
During St Silvester's Night, the batteries of the n ewly-arrived 
38 Hon ID and some machine guns came up to support the garrisons 
of the trenches.  The tired but gallant troops of V I Corps 
stayed in their fortifications and awaited a new as sault.  
However, the Russian artillery was silent during th e night, 
which gave the defenders a chance to repair some of  the heavy 
damage to their positions. 
 
1-4 January  
 
On New Year's morning the II Russian Corps again at tacked the 
heights east of Kujdanow and the adjacent defenses of VI Corps, 
but were checked by the defensive fire of the Aus-H ung. 
artillery.  The intervention of the batteries and m achine guns 
of 38 Hon ID was sufficient to enable the troops of  Arz's Corps 
to continue their resistance. 

                                                 
7 Arz, "Zur Geschichte des grossen Krieges 1914-191 8" (Vienna, 

1924), pp. 96 ff. 
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Also on 1 January, parts of XXII Russian Corps thru st against an 
advanced strong point of 131 Inf Bde of South Army,  but were 
also defeated. Throughout the day the positions of XIII Corps 
were under heavy fire from the Russian guns, as wer e those of 6 
CD at the Michalcze bridgehead. 
 
On the 2 nd, the weakened II Russian Corps lay in their trench es 
and had to be content to carry on a fire fight.  Ar ound 3:00 PM 
on the 3 rd , the V Caucasian Corps at Pilawa made a weak thrus t 
against the heights southeast of Bobulince, defende d by GM Edler 
von Hinke's 12 ID.  At the same time actions develo ped in front 
of the lines of the northern wing of the k.u.k. XII I Corps. 
 
Meanwhile GdK Pflanzer-Baltin had moved two regimen ts of 38 Hon 
ID from Gnilowody to Monasterzyska, where they coul d be 
entrained to join XI Corps.  When it was reported t hat the 
outpost positions of XIII Corps had been driven in,  one of these 
regiments was ordered to Buczacz.  V Caucasian Corp s didn't 
hazard a major assault on the Buczacz bridgehead.  They carried 
on the fight with little effort, and on the 4 th  they didn't move 
past the outposts of XIII Corps.   Finally toward e vening they 
directed an attack against the main positions of th e Zagreb 36 
ID south of the Buczacz-Czortkow road; it was soon checked by 
very effective artillery fire. 
 
The defeat of 7 th  Russian Army  
 
Thus the Russians' first offensive against the nort hern wing of 
Pflanzer-Baltin's Army had worn itself out.  Since the battle 
started, Shcherbatchev's Army had lost almost 18,00 0 men; in the 
same period the k.u.k. VI Corps lost just 800, most ly from 
artillery fire.  The Russian high command was bitte rly 
disappointed that Shcherbatchev's costly attack, up on which they 
had placed such high hopes, hadn't taken the Austri ans by 
surprise and led to a breakthrough of the Strypa fr ont.  General 
Alexeiev wrote Ivanov that "The numerous casualties  bear no 
relation to the minor successes.  You must pay more  attention to 
softening the enemy position with artillery, and en gage all 
available forces in the fighting." 8  While the XXII and 
especially the V Caucasian Corps had mounted only w eak attacks, 
II Corps had lost more than half of their combat tr oops on the 
battlefield.  At the start of the action, Shcherbat chev hadn't 
been aware of the exact location of the Aus-Hung. p osition on 
the Strypa.  His artillery had spent hours bombardi ng some 

                                                 
8 Lemke, pp. 299 and 312 
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heights in front of the k.u.k. VI Corps which had b een long been 
abandoned.  After the opportunity for a surprise at tack had 
passed, the methodical Army commander had restricte d his 
activity to the relatively short part of the front between 
Wisniowczyk and Bobulince.  Substantial forces (thr ee divisions) 
had been left unemployed behind II Corps while that  unit had 
been collapsing. 
 
During this heavy fighting, GdK Sakharov's 11 th  Russian Army had 
also stayed in their trenches.  General Alexeiev wa s concerned 
by the possibility that the German South Army itsel f might go 
over to the offensive and could thrust toward Tarno pol and 
Zbaraz.  On 2 January he ordered General Ivanov by telegraph to 
take immediate measures to prevent the Germans from  conducting a 
counter-offensive from the hills around Kremieniec or from the 
line Wiszniewiec-Zbaraz. 9 
 
For this purpose the Guard troops which had left th e West Front 
for Odessa in mid-December (I and II Gd Corps under  General 
Bezobrazov) deployed behind 11 th  Russian Army in the Woloczysk 
area.  Shcherbatchev and Letschitzky were ordered t o continue 
the offensive with all their strength. 
 

3. The high point of the battle 

 

a. The Russians break into the lines at Rarancze, 1 -7 
January 
 
Already on 1 January heavy new fighting broke out o n the 
Bessarabian border, where Letschitzky tried to tear  apart the 
center of the k.u.k. XI Corps between Toporoutz and  Rarancze.  
In clumps of woods and in the ravines which ran fro m the east 
through the heights, he packed two divisions (32 an d 19 ID) for 
a powerful blow.  To distract his opponents, Letsch itzky had 
already sent 12 Russian ID on New Year's Eve to att ack the 
southern flank of the Dolzok from Bojan.  The two G endarmerie 
battalions fighting on these heights repulsed the s urprise enemy 
attack and inflicted heavy casualties. 

                                                 
9 Ibid , p. 299 
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1 January  
 
The Russian artillery opened heavy preparatory fire  on the 
Toporoutz-Rarancze sector in the morning of New Yea r's Day.  
Between 9:00 and 11:00 AM the 11 Russian ID mounted  an 
unsuccessful assault from the low ground at Kalinko wcy against 
the lines between Toporoutz and the forest zone.  S oon 
thereafter artillery fire rained down on the positi ons on the 
heights east of Rarancze, and reached an intensity never before 
witnessed in the Czernowitz area.  In the works on the south 
wing of 42 Hon ID, the shields erected to guard aga inst shrapnel 
fire collapsed, and trenches were damaged.  Smoke a nd fumes 
descended on the troops in the observation posts an d robbed them 
of breath and sight.  The defenders pressed themsel ves against 
the forward sides of their trenches and the breastw orks and 
awaited the enemy onslaught in their precarious sit uation. 
 
Around noon the Russian batteries directed a barrag e against the 
low ground along the Hukeubach.  However, FML Lipos cak had 
meanwhile shifted parts of 202 Hon Inf Bde into the  sheltered 
area right behind the part of the line which was su ffering under 
the heavy bombardment.  Thus when the Russian infan try burst 
through the destroyed barbed wire on the extreme so uthern wing 
of 42 Hon ID into the badly damaged positions, the battalion and 
regimental reserves as well as troops from 202 Hon Inf Bde - 
stationed right behind the edge of the heights - fl ung 
themselves on the enemy and expelled them again fro m the 
trenches.  After renewed bombardment by the Russian  artillery, 
around 3:00 PM fresh attackers - six regiments - st ruck again.  
This time the furiously fighting enemy established a firm 
foothold in the foremost positions of 42 Hon ID on a front about 
half a kilometer long.  The attack could penetrate no further, 
because as soon as GdK Korda learned of the Russian  penetration 
he sent two battalions from 51 Hon ID of his Corps'  reserve from 
Rarancze to the hotly-contested heights.  On the we stern edge of 
the high ground the exhausted garrison of the trenc hes, 
supported by reinforcements which had hurried to th e scene, 
stood their ground.  The attacking Russian infantry  was worn 
out, and had to be content with the limited ground they had won.  
This nevertheless was a significant gain, because i t gave the 
spotters for the Russian artillery a view of the ba sin of the 
Hukeubach and of the area where the reserves of Kor da's Corps 
were deployed.  If the Russians gained any more of the edge of 
the heights with a new attack, there would be a gra ve danger 
that the entire front of XI Corps would become unte nable. 
 
As twilight settled over the low ground on the Huke ubach, Col. 
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von Savoly (the commander of 202 Hon Inf Bde) led a  regiment 
from 51 Hon ID, which Pflanzer-Baltin had attached to 42 Hon ID, 
onto the heights.  These reserves lost their way in  the 
darkness, but during the long winter night were sti ll able to 
seal off the short and shallow area where the Russi ans had 
penetrated between the mixed units from 202 Hon Inf  Bde, Lt. 
Col. Papp's Bde, 51 Hon ID and 42 Hon ID. 
 
2 January  
 
Meanwhile GdK Korda sent to Rarancze IR # 16 from C zarnawka and 
the last regiment of 51 Hon ID (Hon IR # 305) from Mahala; the 
latter had been given to him by Army HQ.  Pflanzer- Baltin also 
ordered IR # 5, which had moved by train from Bucza cz to 
Horodenka, to deploy at Zuczka (just north of Czern owitz).  He 
ordered XI Corps to recapture the lost part of the front at 
Rarancze.  At dawn on the 2 nd FML Liposcak placed the hastily 
summoned reserves - Hon IR # 305 and IR # 16 - unde r the command 
of GM Tanarky and sent them to counterattack from R arancze.  As 
the two regiments climbed the heights they were alr eady 
colliding with the Russians.  These enemy troops we re pushed 
back, but all the efforts to recover the lost posit ion remained 
unsuccessful.  Toward noon the Russians themselves mounted sharp 
attacks at the point where the front bulged between  Rarancze and 
Toporoutz. 
 
Because of the critical situation, GdK Korda moved all the 
reserves he could spare from his left wing to Raran cze and 
Toporoutz - FJB # 27, a battalion of IR # 50 and a brigade of 5 
Hon CD.  After the troops on the right wing of 42 H on ID had 
repulsed several Russian thrust on the west edge of  the heights 
in heavy fighting, FML Liposcak wanted to counterat tack.  But 
Pflanzer-Baltin, who had hastened on the 2 nd from his own HQ to 
that of XI Corps at Sadagora to direct the defense on the spot, 
forbade any further attacks with the troops on hand , whose units 
had been completely intermingled.  He ordered FML L iposcak to 
restore order in the ranks and to pull men from the  firing line 
to create reserves.  Pflanzer-Baltin once more gave  XI Corps the 
9 Inf Bde, which he had retained to back up the Dni ester sector.  
He told GdK Korda to hold this Brigade in readiness  behind the 
Dolzok so that it could strike the flank of the Rus sians in case 
they broke through the center of XI Corps.  Four ba tteries south 
of the Pruth at Zurin were also ready to hit the en emy with 
flanking fire if needed.  Pflanzer-Baltin entrusted  GM Elmar, 
the commander of Group Benigni's artillery, with th e 
organization of the defensive artillery fire.  Fina lly, a 
regiment from 38 Hon ID was approaching by train th rough Kolomea 
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to support XI Corps.  Since the enemy on the Dniest er continued 
to threaten the fortified bridgehead at Michalcze, GdK Pflanzer-
Baltin felt compelled to divert this regiment to Ho rodenka to 
replace IR # 5.  Thus the energetic commander of 7 th  Army was 
making full use of the rail lines behind his front to quickly 
move reserves to the endangered sectors. 
 
The high command had also been active; to reinforce  the right 
wing of Pflanzer-Baltin's Army they sent FML Fülöpp 's Group (4 
Landsturm battalions and 2 batteries), which was no  longer 
needed in the Balkans.  They also found substantial  forces in 
Volhynia which could be used to shore up the front in Galicia 
and the Bukovina.  Already on 21 December FML Edler  von 
Lehmann's Cavalry Corps (2, 4 and 7 CD) had begun t o shift south 
from Luck toward Brody.  In the last days of 1915 t here had been 
minor actions at Sapanow, Dubno and Chorupan on the  Ikwa, at 
Czernysz on the Kormin, and at the bend in the Styr  by 
Czartorijsk.  These, however, were merely diversion s by the 
Russians, which had no effect and failed to pin dow n the 
Austrian reserves. 
 
On 2 January the high command ordered 40 Hon ID to move by rail 
from Radziwilow to Kolomea.  To replace this Divisi on, the 24 ID 
was removed from 1 st  Army and deployed behind 2 nd Army.  The high 
command moreover intended to send 21 LW ID from Luc k to 
Radziwilow, where it could entrain for the southern  part of the 
front if necessary. 
 
3-7 January  
 
Heavy fighting continued to rage in front of Czerno witz.  On the 
3rd  the Russians attacked again on the hills east of R arancze, 
but all their efforts were shattered by the heroic stand of the 
defenders (IR # 16 and Hon IR # 26 plus parts of 51  Hon ID and 
of 202 Hon Inf Bde).  A sharp thrust by 74 Russian ID from the 
loop in the Dniester at Samuszyn was similarly defe ated by the 
stubborn resistance of the Croatian Honveds.  Gener al 
Letschitzky didn't spare his troops; after a heavy artillery 
action, on the 4 th  he renewed his assaults on the rolling hills 
east of Rarancze, committing the 11 ID and 2 Kuban Plastun 
Brigade. However, this attack also broke apart unde r the fire of 
the Aus-Hung. artillery, even though the ranks of t he Croatian 
and Hungarian battalions were already greatly reduc ed.  XI Corps 
had lost 8000 men.  The Army commander again urged GdK Korda to 
restore order to his units; Korda used the night of  4-5 January 
to bring up fresh forces to the small area of the R ussian 
penetration.  He had 9 Inf Bde and IR # 50 relieve the exhausted 
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garrison of the trenches (IR # 16 and three regimen ts of 51 Hon 
ID), who moved to rehabilitation quarters in Mahala  and 
Czernawka. 
 
In the night of 6-7 January a Russian detachment ma de a surprise 
assault on the trenches on the Dolzok, but the Gend armerie 
battalions of Lt. Col. Papp's Brigade fought bravel y and threw 
the enemy out of their lines with a counterattack.  On the next 
day, four Russian regiments struck in a small area on the 
Rarancze hills next to the sector they had penetrat ed earlier.  
The north Moravians of IR # 93 and the Croatians of  Hon IR # 26 
gallantly withstood this new Russian assault. 
 

b. 7 th  Russian Army tries again to break through at 
Kujdanow, 7 January 
 
The attack is thwarted  
 
Meanwhile General Shcherbatchev was preparing a new  attack on 
the Strypa.  He deployed 3 Turkestan Rif Div and pa rts of 41 ID 
of XVI Corps on the rolling hills south of Dobropol e, inserting 
these troops in line between II Corps and V Caucasi an Corps.  
Once more he was seeking to break through at Kujdan ow and 
Bobulince. 
 
The Russians struck by surprise at dawn on 7 Januar y.  In an 
impetuous rush, the first attacking waves of 3 Turk estan Rifle 
Div broke into the positions on the left wing of th e k.u.k. 12 
ID.  Several hundred men were taken prisoner, the l ines of 12 ID 
were broken, and seven machine guns were lost.  The  Russians 
were already following the retreating garrison of t he trenches 
toward the Strypa and on the east bank seized sever al advanced 
batteries of the defenders.  However, in a gross er ror the 
Russian artillery fired on their own infantry, bomb arding the 
positions that had already been conquered in the be lief that 
they were still occupied by Austrians.  Therefore t he main body 
of 3 Turkestan Rif Div were unable to follow right behind the 
first waves of storm troops.  Before they could eff ectively 
support the offensive, the foremost Russian detachm ents were 
counterattacked by Honved IR # 16 and 24 plus parts  of IR # 57.  
These troops recovered the lost artillery and pushe d the 
attackers, who were thrown into confusion, out of t he positions 
of 12 ID.  The Russians who weren't killed or wound ed in the 
hand-to-hand fighting ran away in wild flight under  the fire of 
the Honveds.  More than 700 prisoners remained in t he hands of 
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the victors. 
 
New waves of attacking Russians rolled against the entire front 
of 39 Hon ID and the left wing of 12 ID around 11:0 0 AM.  Hon IR 
# 22 of 38 Hon ID, which had been attached to XIII Corps, was 
sent from Buczacz by forced marches to join VI Corp s.  The main 
body of 38 Hon ID, which had already earlier been p laced in the 
center of VI Corps, stiffened the resistance of the  exhausted 
defenders of the trenches and helped deflect the Ru ssian 
attacks.  When evening fell, the battered groups of  attackers 
returned to their starting points.  General Shcherb atchev's 
attempt to break through the strongly fortified hei ghts at 
Kujdanow had failed once again. 
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Aftermath of the fighting  
 
The battle on the Strypa died out on 8 January.  Ge neral 
Shcherbatchev was content to let just his artillery  operate.  
However, Pflanzer-Baltin anticipated that the Russi ans would 
resume their attempts to break through with reinfor ced units.  
Pilots observed major troop movements behind the Ru ssian front 
opposite our VI and XIII Corps.  Prisoners belongin g to 47 
Russian ID were captured on the hills east of Bobul ince.  It 
seemed that the burnt-out II Corps was being replac ed by the 
entire XVI Russian Corps. 
 
GdK Pflanzer-Baltin reacted to the Russian troop mo vements by 
sending to Buczacz IR # 5 from his Army's right win g and Hon IR 
# 21 (from 38 Hon ID) which had been attached to XI  Corps.  FML 
Fülöpp's Group, after detraining at Horodenka, was also placed 
under XIII Corps.  On the 11 th  GM Werz, commander of 38 Hon ID, 
took over control of the regiments of his Division which had 
been placed in the center of VI Corps. 
 
Guessing that the Russians might extend their offen sive to the 
Tarnopol area, the high command again placed its re serves in 
motion.  From Böhm-Ermolli's Army Group the 24 ID a nd 2 CD (of 
Cav Corps Lehmann) went to Monasterzyska to join 7 th  Army.  It 
was also planned to transfer 70 Hon ID from Transyl vania to 
either Galicia or Bukovina.  Moreover, two further divisions 
from Volhynia (21 LW ID and 11 ID) could be shifted  to the right 
wing of the Russian front. 
 
Linsingen's abortive plans for an offensive  
 
Thus GdI von Linsingen would lose units which he ha d intended to 
use for an offensive.  There were reports that the Russians were 
taking parts of VIII, XXX and XL Corps from Volhyni a to follow 
their XII Corps to east Galicia and the Bessarabian  border.  GdI 
Linsingen wanted to attack the Russians, and sought  - as he had 
in December - to win GO Conrad over to his plan.  H e believed 
that a thrust through Sarny wasn't possible because  the Styr and 
the nearby swamps weren't yet firmly frozen.  Moreo ver, the 
supply line along the rails through Kovel was inade quate.  
However, in a letter to the k.u.k. high command on 8 January 
Linsingen stated that he could attack along the Luc k-Rovno road.  
11 ID would have to relieve 1 German ID for this op eration.  In 
addition to 1 ID, the attacking group would contain  22 German ID 
plus the k.u.k. 3 ID, 21 LW ID, and 37 Hon ID.  Cov ered on their 
left flank by 41 Hon ID, these units could advance to Rovno and 
then along the Horyn to the south.  1 st  Army would also take part 
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in the offensive.  The operation would threaten the  flank of the 
Russian armies attacking in east Galicia and compel  them to halt 
their operation.  GdI Falkenhayn supported the plan  and on 10 
January asked GO Conrad to place 1 st  Army under GdI Linsingen to 
carry it out. 
 
Conrad, however, didn't concur with these ideas.  H e was 
concerned because of the poor roads, unfavorable we ather, 
insufficient mobility of the artillery, the limited  capacity of 
the railroads to Volhynia, and the unfavorable outc ome of the 
earlier thrust to Rovno (in fall 1915).  He also op posed 
Linsingen's plan because an attack that took place so far from 
the fighting in southeastern Galicia and the Bukovi na couldn't 
affect the outcome there.  GO Conrad now wanted to restrict his 
response to the Russian attacks to a purely defensi ve strategy, 
so that his reserves wouldn't be expended in a wide -ranging 
campaign.  He was already toying with the idea of s ending all 
available units from the northeast to the Italian f ront in the 
spring. 
 
GdI Falkenhayn was annoyed; on the 13 th  he replied to Conrad's 
assertions by stating that he still considered an a ttack in 
Volhynia as the most effective means to respond to the Russian 
offensive in east Galicia.  Nevertheless, he had no  intention of 
continuing to advocate an operation in which Conrad  had no 
confidence.  He felt that if the allies kept shifti ng units from 
the sectors not under attack to the engaged sectors  the entire 
front would never again be properly ready for resis tance.  These 
tactics also meant that the German troops in east G alicia (3 Gd 
ID and 48 Res ID) would be restricted to a purely d efensive role 
for the foreseeable future.  At the close of his le tter 
Falkenhayn expressed his expectation that Conrad wo uld do 
everything possible to make these German units avai lable as soon 
as he could. 
 
GO Conrad, however, stuck to his idea of sending re inforcements 
directly to the endangered 7 th  Army; he had meanwhile ordered 21 
LW ID to march from Luck to Rudnia (a rail station northeast of 
Brody).  Now he ordered GdI Linsingen to also have 11 ID 
available to be shifted to the south.  To replace 1 1 ID, 4 th  Army 
would pull another division from the front so that it could 
assemble at Luck as a reserve for Linsingen's Army Group. 
 
c. Mass Russian attacks at Rarancze, 10-19 January 
 
After the unsuccessful thrust by 3 Turkestan Rif Di v, General 
Shcherbatchev gave his exhausted troops a period of  rest; 
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Letschitzky, however, wasn't satisfied with the pal try results 
of his attack at Rarancze.  He made repeated attemp ts to widen 
the very narrow and shallow dent which had been mad e in the 
position of the k.u.k. XI Corps. 
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10-13 January  
 
On 10 January there was an isolated thrust by the R ussians on 
the hills south of Toporoutz.  At the same time, so me enemy 
detachments began to attack in the loop in the Dnie ster at 
Samuszyn.  The Russians also seemed to be building up their 
forces in front of the fortified bridgehead at Mich alcze.  6 CD 
was reinforced by parts of Lt Col Scholtz's Landstu rm Group. 
 
Between 10:00 AM and evening on the 11 th , the Russians made five 
new assaults at Rarancze; they were bloodily repuls ed by IR # 93 
and Hon IR # 26 in bitter combat.  The fighting sla ckened on the 
12 th .  Meanwhile the regiments of 40 Hon ID (9500 rifle men 
strong) assembled behind the right wing of XI Corps .  The 
Russians were giving Korda time to reinforce the wo rn-out 
defenders of the trenches with fresh troops.  GM Ed ler von Nagy, 
the commander of 40 Hon ID, took over command of th e defensive 
sector from Rarancze to Toporoutz.  On this line of  just 4 ½ km 
he could deploy five regiments against the enemy - two from his 
newly-arrived 40 Hon ID, both regiments of 202 Hon Inf Bde, and 
IR # 93.  (The latter, however, was infected by cho lera.)  Right 
behind the front the battalion and regimental reser ves were 
stationed in an area on the edge of the heights tha t was 
shielded from artillery fire.  Two regiments of 40 Hon ID, one 
regiment of 9 Inf Bde, IR # 50 and a brigade of 5 H on CD were 
stationed as divisional and corps reserves in the v alley of the 
Hukeubach.  All the troops of 42 Hon ID were now un ited in the 
sector stretching from Toporoutz north to the Dnies ter, 
commanded by FML Liposcak.  GM Foglar held the sect or between 
the Pruth and the Dolzok with the battalions of Lt Col Papp's 
Brigade and parts of 51 Hon ID.  In the area north of Czernowitz 
GdK Pflanzer-Baltin had at his disposal the other t roops of 51 
Hon ID, IR # 16, and IR # 97; the latter had been t aken from 
Corps Hadfy and temporarily placed under 9 Inf Bde.   The 
artillery of XI Corps had also been gradually reinf orced.  
Between the southern bank of the Pruth and Toporout z there was a 
total of 35 batteries (5 ½ of which were heavy), un der the 
overall command of GM Elmar.  These batteries made up the iron 
scaffolding upon which the defense of the western e dge of the 
hills was erected. 
 
14-19 January  
 
After several hours of drumfire, on 14 January Gene ral 
Letschitzky unleashed a massive new attack against Rarancze and 
Toporoutz with six regiments, deployed in twelve to  fourteen 
ranks.  GM Elmar kept the Russian batteries under h eavy fire.  
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Some of his lighter guns, deployed directly behind the first 
position, struck all the lines of attackers as they  moved 
forward.  The batteries he assigned to barrage fire  were also 
effective; at the moment the Russian storming colum ns came 
forward these batteries suddenly opened surprise qu ick fire on 
their flanks.  Six Russian attacks collapsed on the  fire-torn 
hills at Rarancze.  A large part of 11 Russian ID w as destroyed 
in this frightful storm. 
 
Nevertheless Ivanov decided to continue the fight.  He gave 
Letschitzky the 2 Rif Div and ordered him to master  the heights 
between Toporoutz and Rarancze regardless of diffic ulties. 10  If 
the Russians could take this position that anchored  the flank of 
the k.u.k. 7 th  Army, then three divisions would leave 9 th  Army and 
join 7 th  Russian Army for a resumption of its offensive. 
 
Once again Pflanzer-Baltin and Korda used the pause  in the 
fighting since the 15 th  to prepare new defensive measures.  IR 
# 50 went to the front in place of the burnt-out IR  # 93; the 
artillery of XI Corps was reinforced by yet another  30.5 cm 
mortar battery. 
 
Before dawn on 19 January, the Russian 2 Rif Div wi th some other 
troops advanced against Rarancze and Toporoutz.  Th e first wave 
was repulsed by the fire of the alert defenders, ma inly from the 
artillery.  Further waves rolled forward as the day  advanced.  
In the second assault at Toporoutz the Russians pus hed through 
the destroyed barbed wire into the positions of 202  Hon Inf Bde.  
However, they were thrown out by the garrison and s uffered heavy 
casualties.  Soon afterward they stormed the positi ons of 40 Hon 
ID on the edge of the heights east of Rarancze, and  in a few 
places were able to penetrate into the trenches.  H ere also the 
Honveds held on gallantly and drove the Russians ba ck with hand 
grenades, bayonets and the battle-axes which the Ma gyars called 
"Fokos."  The fearsome combat lasted until the afte rnoon.  In 
the evening GM Nagy reported that his brave troops had defeated 
no fewer than sixteen attacks, delivered in thick r anks.  The 
area in front of the trenches was covered with dead  and wounded 
enemy troops.  More than 500 Russians who survived the slaughter 
were taken prisoner.  On 19 January the k.u.k. XI C orps lost 
1500 men. 
 
General Letschitzky didn't repeat this massive assa ult in the 
next few days.  However, there was still lively fig hting in the 
trenches on the hills by Rarancze.  On the Dolzok, where the 
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Russians had worked their way right up to the entre nchments of 
Papp's Brigade, there was mine fighting on the 22 nd which cost 
the attackers more than 300 casualties. 

4. The battle dies out 

 
Meanwhile GdK Pflanzer-Baltin had assigned 24 ID to  XI Corps.  
This Division was inserted into the center of 40 Ho n ID to 
replace the exhausted 202 Hon Inf Bde and IR # 50.  Thus the 
strength of the defenders in the 4 ½ km long sector  between 
Rarancze and Toporoutz increased to about 17,000 ri flemen and 
180 guns.  Behind them another 15,000 riflemen stoo d in reserve. 
 
The high command sent Pflanzer-Baltin's Army the 21  LW ID 
through Brody and Lemberg and 21 Lst Mtn Bde (5 bat talions and 2 
batteries) from the Balkans.  The main body of 32 I D was 
assigned to the South Army.  To replace the 32 nd, the 31 ID 
(which had been relieved on the northern wing of 2 nd Army by 7 
CD) moved to Zalosce.  In addition, the 11 ID of 4 th  Army in 
Volhynia moved to Rudnia, whence it could be sent t o Galicia if 
necessary. 
 
Russian troop movements forced the high command to increase the 
units in Galicia and the Bukovina.  Spies continued  to report 
the arrival of Russian reinforcements near the Bess arabian 
border.  Besides 2 Rif Div, three more rifle divisi ons were 
expected.  It was believed that three fresh Russian  divisions 
(21 and 36 ID plus a grenadier division) were deplo yed in front 
of South Army.  There were reports that VIII Corps at Dubno had 
been relieved by Opolcheniye so that it could move toward 
Tarnopol.  Russian troops also were apparently bein g drawn from 
the Styr.  Intercepted radio messages indicated to the high 
command that the Guard troops who'd been identified  at Odessa in 
mid-December could now be found on the border of ea st Galicia 
behind the front of 11 th  Russian Army.  All this information 
created the impression that the Russians would wide n their 
offensive, intending to deliver a blow from Tarnopo l against 
South Army. 
 
The Russians finally abandon the offensive  
 
Actually General Ivanov, following the instructions  of the 
Stavka, had ordered that 7 th  Army should be reinforced by three 
divisions from 9 th  Army so that it could renew the attack on the 
Strypa before the end of January. 11  However, it seems that 
                                                 
11 Klembovsky, p. 13 
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Ivanov went about his work only half-heartedly.  On  22 January 
he submitted a report to the Russian high command, in which he 
stated that the small number of available heavy gun s and machine 
guns on the Southwest Front and an insufficient sup ply of 
ammunition were the primary reasons for the failure  of all the 
attacks.  General Ivanov was also concerned that hi s opponents 
could move the units now available in the Balkans t o Galicia and 
the Bukovina.  He also stated that the military sit uation would 
worsen if the Southwest Front wasn't soon able to r eceive the 
equipment it lacked.  If it didn't, the Front would  suffer very 
heavy casualties and he would have to find some oth er method of 
seeking a decision. 
 
On the same day, however, General Ivanov received a n order from 
the Tsar to resume the offensive in Galicia without  delay.  
Moreover, General Alexeiev sent him a telegram decl aring that 
the lack of equipment which Ivanov had been lamenti ng was a less 
significant factor than the inactivity of Shcherbat chev and a 
great part of his forces.  Alexeiev also reminded t he commander 
of Southwest Front that the artillery of his attack ing armies 
hadn't effectively bombarded the opposing positions , and that 
the infantry had made insufficient use of sappers t o prepare the 
approaches. 12 
 
General Shcherbatchev now planned to resume the off ensive on 27 
January.  However, the weather had changed - the ma ssive heaps 
of snow were melting and troops couldn't move forwa rd on the 
muddy roads.  Shipment of artillery, ammunition and  rations 
stalled, so that Shcherbatchev wouldn't be ready on  the 27 th . 
 
Now, however, the high command also was turning aga inst a 
renewed assault.  General Alexeiev had once more ap proached his 
allies to suggest a grand concentrated offensive, w hich would 
involve a simultaneous invasion over the Carpathian s into 
Hungary by the Russian Army and a campaign on the D anube by ten 
allied corps from the Balkans.  This plan was once again 
rejected by the French because of the miserable con dition of the 
Entente units in the Balkans.  The attack on the St rypa and at 
Czernowitz, which was supposed to lead up to this g reat 
concentric offensive against the Danube Monarchy, h ad thus lost 
its meaning.  Moreover, Russian supreme HQ was conc erned by the 
uncertain attitude of Romania.  Because of the setb acks to 
Russian arms, the Romanian politicians seemed to be  inclining 
more toward the Central Powers.  It was learned tha t Romania had 
concluded a trade treaty with Germany and Austria.  Great 
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concern was caused by a rumor that the German and B ulgarian high 
commands wanted to issue Bucharest an ultimatum wit h a short 
time frame, demanding that Romania join the Central  Powers.  
Therefore on 26 January General Alexeiev ordered th at the 
offensive in Galicia would be suspended.  General I vanov should 
now move troops from the front so that they could a ssemble in 
Bessarabia near the Romanian border, in position to  guard the 
southern flank of the Russian armies. 13 
 

5. Observations about the New Year's Battle 

 
Thus the fight which the Russians had maintained be tween 27 
December and 19 January at the gates of Czernowitz and on the 
Strypa had been in vain.  The Armies of Letschitzky  and 
Shcherbatchev had been unable to capture Czernowitz  or break 
through the Strypa line to prepare for the offensiv e which was 
supposed to deliver a death blow to the Danube Mona rchy.  The 
Russians had also failed to achieve the political g oal of this 
winter battle - to win Romania for the Entente.  Th e heavy 
fighting ended with a complete defensive success fo r Pflanzer-
Baltin's Army. 
 
Why the Austrians won  
 
This brilliant triumph of Aus-Hung. arms was achiev ed thanks to 
the dexterous defensive measures of the solid leade rs and to the 
stubbornness and endurance of their troops; the lat ter had stood 
fast despite all the trials and tribulations of the  prolonged 
combat.  With astonishing heroism, the infantry sta yed in the 
firing line day after day despite snow storms and f rost; 
intelligently supported by the artillery, they held  all their 
positions even though they were greatly outnumbered  at several 
points.  Soldiers from all the nationalities of the  Danube 
Monarchy played an equally glorious part in the New  Year's 
Battle.  This firm defense by the multi-national tr oops 
contributed greatly to the victory and had a very e ncouraging 
effect. 
 
The artillery of Pflanzer-Baltin's Army was also di stinguished.  
They played an especially decisive role in the defe nsive 
fighting at Rarancze.  While the heavy batteries su ppressed the 
enemy artillery, some of the light batteries statio ned just 
behind the first position pounded the routes upon w hich the 
Russian infantry were approaching.  The rest of the  light 
                                                 
13 Klembovsky, pp 13 ff.  Lemke, pp. 298 and 479 
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batteries waited for the moment when the Russians h ad left their 
assembly points and then surprised them with a dest ructive 
bombardment on the flanks. 14  This method, which had been 
developed during the campaigns on the upper Isonzo,  caused most 
of the Russian infantry assaults to collapse under artillery 
fire. 
 
The defective methods of the Russians had also cont ributed to 
Pflanzer-Baltin's victory.  Both Letschitzky's and 
Shcherbatchev's Armies had attacked on relatively n arrow fronts 
and didn't unleash their divisions simultaneously.  Throughout 
the heavy fighting, Sakharov's Army stayed complete ly inactive; 
Brussilov's Army made some isolated feint attacks w hich failed 
to pin down their opponents' reserves.  Thus the Au strians had 
been able to reinforce the sectors under assault by  shifting 
reserves from the quiet sectors.  Moreover, even in  the narrow 
areas chosen by the Russians for their breakthrough  attempt the 
fighting repeatedly stopped for several days; this not only gave 
the defenders time to repair their damaged position s, but also 
to relieve the exhausted trench garrisons with fres h troops. 
 
Tactical lessons  
 
Pflanzer-Baltin's Army had lost more than 30,000 me n in the 
victorious defensive battle.  Most of the casualtie s were caused 
by the powerful preparatory fire of the Russian art illery.  
Losses were especially great among the defenders of  trenches 
which had been provided with shields to guard again st shrapnel.  
The enemy shells had pounded the shrapnel shields, which then 
collapsed into the trenches and injured the garriso ns.  Based on 
this depressing lesson, it was ordered that future trenches 
should be dug deeply but kept open to the sky.  The y would have 
shell-proof dug-outs for the observers and deep fox holes for the 
other troops to weaken the impact of enemy drumfire .  Although 
construction of such dugouts and holes in the forem ost battle 
lines wasn't always the solution to tactical proble ms, they were 
in demand by the troops themselves.  Also there was  no 
resolution to discussions about the importance of m aintaining a 
second line   a hundred meters behind the front pos ition.  In 
the fighting on the Strypa VI Corps found that thes e hundred-
meter lines were too close to the initial fighting and often 
were overrun at the same time as the first lines.  They believed 
it was more important to seal off an enemy penetrat ion entirely 
than to concentrate all troops in the direction of the initial 

                                                 
14 Kiszling, "Die Neujahrschlacht in Bessarabien" i n 
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thrust.  In XI Corps sector, on the other hand, the  enemy 
attacks didn't penetrate beyond the foremost trench es thanks to 
the fire of the defending artillery.  42 Hon ID at Rarancze made 
considerable use of the hundred meter line.  They l eft only some 
observers in the foremost trenches; the other perso nnel were 
stationed in the nearby communications and connecti on trenches; 
even during the drumfire the reserves were moved fo rward as 
closely as possible. 
 
Because the reserves were thus entering the forward  lines so 
quickly, the troops from various units were complet ely 
intermingled, and the chain of command became very unclear.  
These drawbacks were by no means concealed from GO Pflanzer-
Baltin.  During the actions at Rarancze he had repe atedly 
insisted that the units should be kept in order, an d that entire 
regiments should be kept together as reserves.  How ever, strict 
supervision was needed to ensure that the defenses were thus 
organized during the pauses in the fighting.  The t roops had a 
definite tendency to occupy the foremost line in as  much 
strength as possible.  "Shoulder to shoulder" deplo yment gave 
the soldiers in the trenches a feeling of security and 
confidence.  Even high-ranking officers weren't wil ling to 
forego having men deployed very thickly in the forw ard line, 
although this led to heavy casualties.  They felt i t was 
preferable to fight with parts of various regiments  mixed 
together than to weaken the infantry fire power by pulling men 
into reserve. 
 
The concentration of all the infantry in the foremo st line, a 
consequence of having reserves stationed so nearby,  was at least 
at Rarancze inevitable because of the unique nature  of the 
terrain.  The Russian artillery completely dominate d the valley 
and the western bank of the Hukeubach.  In this sit uation the 
reserves had to move up from the low ground into a zone safe 
from artillery as soon as the Russians opened their  barrage.  
When the lines of Russian riflemen penetrated the t renches, if 
they weren't expelled by the garrisons in hand-to-h and fighting 
they were always expelled by the reserves in a quic k counter-
thrust.  All reports on the fighting at Rarancze ag reed that the 
defensive artillery fire organized by GM Elmar was exemplary.  
This artillery commander had a good vantage point f rom which he 
was able to observe the entire battlefield; thus he  could 
personally direct a barrage at the most critical po ints even if 
the observers in the foremost lines had fallen or t he telephone 
lines had been severed.  The barrages were especial ly effective 
when delivered on the enemy flanks.  Therefore the bulk of the 
field artillery was concentrated close behind the f ront lines.  
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All of these lessons learned in the victorious figh ting by XI 
Corps were disseminated to the entire Eastern front .  However, 
it is questionable whether the defensive tactics wh ich had 
proven their worth at Rarancze were necessarily app licable 
without reservation to the other sectors of the fro nt. 
 
The Russian high command also derived many lessons from the 
winter fighting.  In the unsuccessful assaults the Armies of 
Letschitzky and Shcherbatchev had lost almost 70,00 0 men.  
Alexeiev was very disturbed by the heavy casualties ; he blamed 
the poor coordination between the infantry and arti llery and the 
useless bombardment which had been directed against  the 
insufficiently scouted Austrian positions.  He also  noted that 
neither commanders nor troops had constructed appro ach trenches 
toward the enemy.  They had failed to use all of th eir large 
resources for a coordinated mass attack.  Ivanov, o n the other 
hand, complained that the available artillery and a mmunition 
were insufficient for a large-scale offensive. 15  The future 
alone would determine whether his Armies would fina lly smash the 
Aus-Hung. front after receiving further reinforceme nts and 
mastering the tactics of mounting a brutal mass ass ault after 
the infantry worked their way forward by building s ap trenches. 
 

                                                 
15 Lemke, pp. 298 and 348 ff.  Klembovsky, pp. 14 f f. 
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II. The Conquest of Montenegro and Albania 
 

A. The campaign in Montenegro 
 

1. Orders issued to the attacking groups 

 
The plan by the k.u.k. high command at the end of N ovember to 
take possession of Mt Lovcen by a coup de main  had already led 
in the following weeks to a decision to overthrow M ontenegro and 
lay hands on northern Albania.  On 16 December GO C onrad issued 
the preparatory orders to the Chief of Staff of 3 rd  Army; on 20 
December, against the will of the German OHL, he re moved this 
Army from Mackensen's Army Group, under which it ha d operated 
since October.  Some troops of the commanding gener al in BHD, 
GdI von Sarkotic, were also placed for this operati on under GdI 
von Kövess, whose task was to attack the enemy forc es in 
Montenegro and north Albania and thus move the sout hern wing of 
his Army through Prizren to Scutari. 
 
Coordination during the advance with the Bulgarian Western Group 
was maintained through the HQ of Mackensen's Army G roup, to 
which the eastern parts of 3 rd  Army continued to be attached for 
logistical purposes. 
 
On 24 December 3 rd  Army HQ was in charge of three battle groups. 16  
The first one consisted of all units stationed on t he western 
border of Montenegro, other troops who had been ord ered to the 
area, and the naval detachment in the Bay of Cattar o; the second 
was identical to 62 ID; the third was the VIII Corp s (over 53, 
57 and 59 ID plus 10 Mtn Bde and GM von Haustein's Lst Inf 
Bde). 17 
 
According to the first orders from 3 rd  Army HQ, GdI Sarkotic and 
the bulk of his forces were to advance from the Bay  of Cattaro 
and the Krivolije to the line Virpazar-Podgorica; a s directed 
earlier by the k.u.k. high command, this thrust wou ld commence 
with the capture of the Lovcen area.  To cover the left flank of 
the main body, a smaller group would advance from T rebinje to 
the area of Niksic, whence all available elements w ould move 

                                                 
16 Konopicky, "Die Niederwerfung Montenegros" (Schw arte, Vol. V, 

p. 189) 
17 10 Mtn Bde had taken the place of 21 Lst Mtn Bde . 
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ahead toward Podgorica.  The troops at Bileca and f arther north 
would first pin the enemy down and later invade Mon tenegro as 
far as the Piva.  62 ID would advance in the area e ast of this 
river, while its strong left wing from Mojkovac sup ported the 
attack of VIII Corps.  That Corps would carry on it s offensive 
toward Podgorica with at least three brigades; they  were 
supposed to secure the Berane area as soon as possi ble, 
constantly advancing to prevent the enemy from dive rting their 
units in another direction.  As soon as the logisti cal situation 
permitted, 57 ID would deploy in the Djakova-Prizre n area and 
from there send advanced detachments to the Drin be tween Firza 
and Bruti so that strong parts of the Division migh t be able to 
thrust toward Scutari. 
 
This plan of operations envisioned an envelopment a ssault on the 
Land of the Black Mountain, which would fully encir cle the 
Montenegrin forces.  Although the favorable positio n at the 
outset promised complete success, the offensive wou ld still face 
some very significant difficulties.  One of the gre atest 
obstacles in the way of operations against Monteneg ro and north 
Albania was that supplies were insufficient, and fa r below even 
the minimum requirements.  There were continual del ays in the 
movement of railroad equipment from the current ter minals of the 
lines to the field lines still under construction.  Thus the 
material needed to build the line from Ustipraca to  Plevlje 
couldn't be shipped on the Bosnian railroads.  The narrow-gauge 
line in the valley of the Western Morava wasn't ful ly 
operational; therefore construction of the field li ne from 
Kraljevo through the Ibar valley had already taken so long that 
meanwhile the repairs to the major railroad from Sk opje through 
Pristina to Mitrovica were almost completed.  Wagon s which 
originally had been earmarked for use in the immedi ate rear 
areas of the troops now had to be used in place of the hoped-for 
field rail lines.  The carts were supposed to trans port supplies 
over poor and in some places ice-covered roads for distances up 
to 200 km; the greater part of the supplies had to be used to 
maintain the vehicles themselves and their crews.  Even after 
the main line was open as far as Mitrovica, the lac k of good 
roads made it impossible for carts to bring supplie s for the 
Berane operation farther than Novibazar.  There wer e plans to 
build a field rail line from Ferizovic to Prizren t o supply 57 
ID.  All passable roads ended at Ipek. 
 

2. The situation and events around 1 January 

 
The deployment on the western border of Montenegro unfolded 
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without noteworthy disturbances.  GdI Sarkotic comm anded the 
following units as of 28 December: 
. Under XIX Corps, Lt Col Törk's Group was around C attaro and Lt 
Col Lottspeich's was east of Risano; behind them we re the 
Brigades of Col von Zhuber (at Teodo), FML Schiess (Radovic and 
Radinovac), GM Streith (Baosic and Josica) and Col von Colerus 
(at Ruda); 20 Lst Mtn Bde was gathering at Castelnu ovo, and the 
first elements of 14 Mtn Bde, arriving by train fro m the Isonzo, 
had reached Bosn.-Brod. 
. In the sector of FML Braun's secondary command, t he Trebinje 
"mobile group" was in the Lastva area, and Lörinczy 's Group 
around Trebinje; Col von Hausser's Group was still en route  at 
Gorazde. 
. 21 Lst Mtn Bde, which was to be in general reserv e, had 
reached Cacak; it was to advance to Trebinje. 
 
Quiet at the front  
 
In general, quiet reigned at the front through the end of 
December.  Only Group Lottspeich was engaged on 28 December to 
secure the northern flank of the assembly area and to divert the 
enemy's attention from the area chosen for the main  assault (the 
border heights of Grahorina east of Risano).  Throu gh the end of 
1915 there was also a pause in fighting on the nort hern and 
eastern Montenegrin fronts, broken only by small sk irmishes; 
snow storms in the higher elevations and the misera ble condition 
of the rain-soaked roads and low lands temporarily hampered the 
activity of the small advanced detachments.  Howeve r, partisans 
were active behind the front, northeast of Novibaza r and in the 
Kopaonik Mountains. 
 
The logistical situation of VIII Corps improved eno ugh so that 
the parts of 10 Mtn Bde left in the rear could move  up to Rozaj, 
while 18 Mtn Bde advanced to Novibazar.  On the oth er hand, 57 
ID was still immobile because of heavy demands on t he over-taxed 
supply services.  For the moment it was impossible for the 
Division to send ahead the forces needed to relieve  3 Bulgarian 
ID at Djakova and Prizren; trucks could drive only as far as 
Belonjin (west of Prokuplje), and horse-drawn wagon s only as far 
as Kursumlje, from which point bearers had to take over.  Due to 
the collapse of a bridge at Leskovac, traffic wasn' t scheduled 
to resume until 5 January 1916; therefore 57 ID wou ldn't be able 
to start its march from Pristina before the 4 th , and wouldn't 
reach the Djakova-Prizren area until the 8 th  or 9 th  at the 
earliest. 
 
VIII Corps HQ intended to first have 10 and 18 Mtn Bdes - under 
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FML Snjaric, commander of 59 ID - thrust through Ro zaj and 
Berane; 17 Mtn Bde would join this movement by send ing its left 
wing through Godusa.  9 Mtn Bde, placed directly un der Corps HQ, 
would advance from Ipek toward Plav, at least with strong 
detachments.  GM Schwarz's Brigade, which finally h ad received 
clothing for cold weather, would move through Moiko vac toward 
Kolasin; they were supposed to receive support from  205 Lst Inf 
Bde, but the latter unit still hadn't advanced to M oikovac.  In 
reality the 17 Mtn Bde would be given the task of s ecuring the 
area between Bijelopolje and Berane; their leading troops, 
however, wouldn't advance as far as the eastern ban k of the Lim.  
FML Snjaric would send one brigade to Andrijevica a nd hold 
Berane with the other.  After receiving sufficient supplies by 
rail, 57 ID could advance to Djakova and Prizren.  Haustein's 
Brigade would guard the lines of communication to N ovibazar and 
Mitrovica. 
 
3rd  Army HQ arrived in Sarajevo on 30 December, and on  the next 
day issued orders for the offensive which was nearl y ready to 
start.  In the sector under GdI Sarkotic, it seemed  necessary to 
provide some equipment to FML Braun's Group prior t o their 
advance from Risano, since they had only a limited amount of 
mountain gear.  For the same reason it would also b e necessary 
to secure the heights as far as Dragalj with a brig ade from the 
Krivosije (20 Lst Mtn Bde); in the event, the 20 th  Bde was placed 
under FML Braun to ensure that it would act in time ly 
cooperation with his Group.  It hadn't been decided  where to 
deploy Brigade Hausser, still arriving by train.  2 1 Lst Mtn Bde 
was following Hausser, and therefore the point wher e it would 
get off the trains was dependent on the final deplo yment of his 
troops.  Operations were to begin almost simultaneo usly on the 
entire western Montenegrin front, but only after 14  Mtn Bde was 
ready to intervene. 
 
At this time 62 ID and VIII Corps HQ were advised t hat the 
offensive would open on the western border of Monte negro on 9 
January 1916 unless it had to be postponed a few da ys because of 
weather conditions which could affect visibility.  Regardless of 
the exact date, the units in the north were to reac h the Lim 
River between Berane and Andrijevica as soon as pos sible. 
 
Since relations between the Aus-Hung. and Bulgarian  high 
commands were strained, 3 rd  Army HQ wouldn't give the Bulgarian 
liaison officer full information unless the 3 Bulga rian ID took 
part in a combined action against Albania, and such  information 
was to be restricted to the circumstances on the Ar my's left 
wing. 
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Situation of the enemy forces  
 
As for the enemy, it was known that the portions of  the Serbian 
Army which were the last to retreat had assembled w est of 
Andrijevica and Plav; the main body of the Serbs ha d already 
reached Scutari and San Giovanni di Medua.  Moreove r, reports 
indicated that Italian troops had landed at Durazzo , where they 
were joined by pro-Entente Albanians under Essad Pa sha.  The 
majority of the "Arnauts", however, were fighting t he 
Montenegrins.  Everything indicated that the latter  were 
determined to stubbornly defend their home soil; th e Entente 
press was glutted with announcements of Montenegro' s 
"victories." 
 
Communications by sea between Brindisi and the Alba nian harbors 
was maintained by the enemy fleet, and in the secon d half of 
December they weren't substantially interrupted by the k.u.k. 
naval forces.  On the 29 th  a detachment led by the cruiser 
"Helgoland" conducted an operation that was gloriou s but not 
successful. 18 
 
At the end of December the Montenegrins were still holding onto 
all their fronts, despite already feeling pressure;  few Serbian 
units, however, were still in contact with their op ponents.  To 
temporarily hold the most dangerous route into the Scutari 
basin, the 1 st  Serbian Army had formed a "Combined Group" at 
Andrijevica, and placed it under the Montenegrin Sa njak Group.  
Also the rear guards of the Timok Armeegruppe (the "Krajina 
Group") was holding the sally port through the uppe r Skumbi 
valley east of Elbasan against advancing troops fro m the 2 nd 
Brigade of 8 Bulgarian ID.  The Serbs had asked for  Italian help 
in this area, but were turned down.  In general Rom e didn't want 
to conduct military operations beyond the immediate  areas of the 
harbors at Durazzo and Valona.  For both military a nd political 
reasons the Italians wouldn't even tell the Serbs a bout the size 
or organization of the units they'd sent to Albania . 
 
Meanwhile the Serbian high command was getting the troops and 
refugees at San Giovanni di Medua and Durazzo ready  for 
evacuation by sea.  On 31 December the Serbs had a total of 
140,000 troops with about 55,00 rifles, 179 machine  guns and 81 
guns; there were also 35,000 horses and 10,000 catt le. 19 

                                                 
18 Kriegsarchiv (Marine-Archiv), "Österreich-Ungarn s Seekrieg 

1914-1918" (Vienna, 1929-31), pp. 250 ff. 
19 Serbian General Staff, "The Great War of Serbia for the 
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Orders of Battle as of 1 January 1916  
 
3rd  Army  
Commander = GdI von Kövess 
Chief of Staff = GM Konopicky 
 
A. Troops under the Commanding General in BHD 
Commander = GdI von Sarkotic 
Chief of Staff = Col. Minnich 
 
[1] XIX Corps 
Strength = 43 ½ bns, 2 fort MG dets, 1 ¼ sqdns, 45 ½ batties, 8 
tech comps, 2 flieger comps; 37,610 foot, 120 horse ; 148 mobile 
and 225 fixed guns, 99 fixed MG 
Commander = FML Trollmann 
Chief of Staff = Col Günste 
. FML von Sorsich's Group = 6150 foot, 45 horse, 16  guns 

. FML Schiess' Lst Inf Bde = ½ of Grenz Jaeger Comp  3; k.u. 
Lst Bns IV/2, IV/3, VII/3, II/5, I/28; ¼ of 1 Sqdn/ Lst Huss 
Bn 1; 3 Can Batty/Mtn AR 11, 2 How Batty/Mtn AR 2 
. GM Streith's Lst Inf Bde = ¼ of Grenz Jaeger Comp  1; k.u. 
Lst Bns IV/4, II/20, I/26, I/31; ¼ of 1 Sqdn/Lst Hu ss Bn 1; 
1 Can Batty/Mtn AR 7, 1 How Batty/Mtn AR 6 

. 47 th  ID (FML Edl. von Weber) = 16,500 foot, 25 horse, 3 0 guns 
. 14 Mtn Bde (Col. Edl. von Conrad) = Bns I/28, II/ 45, 
II/72, I/98, V/BH 3; ¼ of 1 Sqdn/Tyrol MR Bn; 4 & 5  Can 
Batties/Mtn AR 21 
. Lt Col Törk's Group = 15 th  Comp/IR 33; half of a border 
guard comp; Fort Inf Bn 6; k.u. Lst Bns I, II & VII I/2; 2 
Can Batty/Fort Arty Regt 5; half a mountain how bat ty 
. Lt Col Lottspeich's Group = Grenz Jaeger Comp 4; Fort Inf 
Bns 5, 8; k.k. Lst Bns I & IV/37; 4 Can Batty/Fort AR 5, 5 
Can Batty/Mtn AR 10 
. Col von Colerus' Fortress Inf Bde = ½ of Grenz Ja eger 
Comp 3; Fort Inf Bns 3, 4; k.k. Lst Bn 45; k.u. Lst  Bns 
V/4, III/7, IX/19; 3 Can Batty/Mtn AR 10, 2 Can Bat ty/Mtn 
AR 12 
. 7 Comp/SB 12 

. Col. von Zhuber's Group = 3810 foot, 8 guns.  k.k . Lst Bns 6, 
59, 83, IV/39; k.u. Lst Bn VII/17; 6 Can Batty/Mtn AR 12, 1 Can 
Batty/Mtn AR 21 
. k.k. 20 Lst Mtn Bde (Col von Farkas) = 4450 foot,  25 horse, 8 
guns.  BH FJB 2; IX Ma Bn/LW IR 23; k.k. Lst Bns I & II/23, 46; 

                                                                                                                                                             
Liberation of the Serbs, Croats and Slovenes" (here after 
referred to as the "Serbian Official History"), Vol . XIII, pp. 
399 and 424 
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¼ of 6 Sqdn/DR 5; 2 & 3 Can Batties/Mtn AR 21 
. Col Edler von Hausser's Group = 3550 foot, 25 hor se, 8 guns.  
k.k. Lst Bn 49; k.u. Lst Bns IV/6, IV/17, VIII/17, I/20; ¼ of 2 
Sqdn/Lst Huss Bn 4; an independent Mtn Cannon Bn (2  batties) 
. Artillery Group (Col Franz Edl von Portenschlag) = 78 guns.  
11 Can Batty/FAR 19, 1 Can Batty/China Bn II, 1 & 2  Mtn How 
Batties/ Fort AR 5; 10.4 cm Can Batties 2, 3, 6; 12  cm Can Batty 
8, 15 cm Can Batty 1, 15 cm How Batties [M.99] 25, 35, 37, 48, 
49; 15 cm How Batties [M.14] 6, 27; 24 cm Mor Batty  3; 30.5 cm 
Mor Batties 6, 8, 11, 12, 14; 3 Flak Batty; 1 & 2 C oastal How 
Batties [L/15]; a Russian battery 
. Corps troops = 1 Comp/SB 7, 7 Comp/SB 12, 5 Comp/ PB 2, 2 Comp/ 
PB 5, 3 Comp/PB 8, 1 Comp/BP 10, 14 Comp of the RR Regt; six 
light trench mortar platoons.  Flieger Comp 6; GERM AN Flieger 
Det 57. 
. Attached to XIX Corps - Castelnuovo Military Harb or (FML von 
Rollinger with C/Staff Col Ritter von Hussarek) = 3 150 foot, 225 
fixed guns, 99 fixed MG 

. Garrison = k.k. Lst Bn II/37, 1 Ma Comp/Lst IR 37 ; two 
Fort MG dets; 29 Fort arty comps (207 fixed guns, 9 9 fixed 
MG) 
. On coastal defense between the Bocche and Ragusa 

. Lt Col Pandic's Group at Gruda - 2 comps, 1 RR 
security det, 10 fixed guns 
. Col Schmidt's Group at Ivanica - 3 comps, 2 RR 
security dets, 8 fixed guns 

 
[2] FML Rudolf Braun's Group  (FML Braun was also d irectly 
commanding the Trebinje Mobile Group) = 10 ¾ bns, 4  fort MG 
dets, 1 cav det, 14 ½ batties, ½ a tech comp; 56760  foot, 25 
horse; 57 mobile and 60 fixed guns 
. Trebinje Mobile Group = Grenz Jaeger Comp 6, Fort  Inf Bn 7; 
k.k. Lst Bns I/9, II/9, III/26; k.u. Lst Bn I/30; f our fort MG 
dets, 1 cav det; 3, 4 and ½ 5 "Trebinje" Can Battie s; ½ a comp 
from SB 7 
. Col Lörinczy's Group = k.u. Lst Bns V/2, VIII/19,  III/20, 
III/29, V/30; 2 Can Batty/Mtn AR 11; a "Trebinje" M tn Can Batty; 
one landing batty 
. Col Hroch's Artillery Group = a "Trebinje" Can Ba tty, 3 Can 
Batty/China Bn II, 7 Batty/FHR 36, a "Trebinje" Mtn  How Batty; 
How Batty "S"; 15 cm how Batty 4; two 15 cm howitze r batties 
. Trebinje Fortress Garrison = 2 comps, 2 fort arty  comps (5 
mobile and 60 fixed guns) 
 
[3] Directly under HQ of the Commanding General in BHD = 14 ¼ 
bns, ¼ sqdn, 3 mobile batties, 7 fort arty comps, 2  tech comps; 
13,200 foot, 25 horse, 49 mobile guns, 75 fixed gun s  
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. k.k. 21 Lst Mtn Bde (GM Eccher ab Eccho) = 3100 f oot, 25 
horse, 8 guns.  BH FJB 3; k.k. Lst IR 27 (3); k.k. Lst Bn 75; ¼ 
of 6 Sqdn/DR 5; 1 Can Batty & 1 How Batties/Mtn AR 12 
. Group Brgat (Lt Col Zsenyey) = 850 foot, 12 guns.  1 Comp of BH 
Gendarme Bn; k.u. Lst IV/17; 6 "Sarajevo" Can Batty  
. 3 Comp/PB 2, 3 Comp/PB 15 
. Forming - One infantry bn and two batties 
. Fortress garrisons 

. Bileca (GM Anton Andrian) = 11 comps, 6 fort arty  comps; 
3620 foot, 40 MG; 20 mobile & 63 fixed guns 
. Avtovac Defensive District (Col Wanek) = 13 comps , 1 fort 
arty comp; 4650 foot, 12 MG; 9 mobile and 12 fixed guns 
. Sutjeska Sector (Capt Kostetzky) = 1 bn; 980 foot  

. Naval Detachment in the Bocche di Cattaro (Counte r-Admiral 
Hansa) [Vessels marked * took part in the bombardme nt of Mt 
Lovcen] 

. 5 th  Division (Hansa's own) = Monarch, Wien, Budapest *  

. 2 nd Cruiser Flotilla (L-Sch Capt Grund) = Novara, Kais er 
Karl VI *, Kaiser Franz Joseph I *, Aspern *, Panth er * 
. Destroyers = Warasdiner *, Huszar *, Orjen, Turul , Blitz 20 

 . Also - 16 torpedo boats, 4 mine-sweepers, 5 subm arines 
and some auxiliary vessels 

 
TOTALS for troops under the Commanding General in B HD = 69 bns, 
6 fort MG dets, 1 ¾ sqdns, 63 batties, 10 ½ tech co mps, 2 
flieger comps (or dets); 57,570 foot, 150 fixed MG,  170 horse, 
254 mobile and 360 fixed guns; 58 long-range naval guns 
 
B. The 62 nd ID (FML Edler von Kalser) 
Strength = 14 ½ bns, 1 ½ sqdns, 13 ½ batties, 4 tec h comps; 9355 
foot, 160 horse, 51 guns 
. GM Vukadinovic's Group = k.u. Lst Bns III/25, II/ 26, VII/30; ½ 
of a "Sarajevo" Can Batty; one landing batty 
. k.u. 209 Lst Inf Bde (Lt Col Edl von Spindler) = k.u. Lst Bns 
VI/4, III/5, IV/26, VI/30, III/31; ¼ of Res Sqdn/HR  10; 4 Can 
Batty/Mtn AR 12, 6 Can Batty/Mtn AR 13 
. k.k. 205 Lst Inf Bde (GM von Reinöhl) = k.k. Lst IR 409 (3), 
410 (3); ¼ of 5 Sqdn/DR 14; ¾ of Res Sqdn/HR 10; 1 Can Batty/Mtn 
AR 13, 1 How Batty/Mtn AR 9 
. Divisional troops = ¼ of Grenz Jaeger Comp 1, ½ o f Grenz 
Jaeger Comp 3; k.k. Lst Eta Bn 518; k.u. Lst Eta Bn  III/29; ¼ of 
2 Sqdn/ Lst Huss Bn 4; 6 Batty/FKR 15, 6 Batty/FKR 17, 9 Can 
Batty/Fort Arty Bn 2; 1 & 2 Can Batties/China Bn I,  5 Sarajevo 
Can Batty, 1 How Batty/Mtn AR 5; a landing batty; 3  Comp/SB 7, 7 

                                                 
20 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - "Blitz" was actually an old torpedo-

gunboat rather than a modern destroyer. 
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Comp/SB 8, 4 Comp/PB 9, 2 Comp/PB 15 
 
C. The VIII Corps 
Strength = 41 bns, 6 ¾ sqdns, 28 batties, 2 trench mortar 
platoons, 10 tech comps; 34,085 foot, 842 horse, 10 4 guns 
Commander = FZM von Scheuchenstuel 
Chief of Staff = Col Sündermann 
. 53 rd  IR (GM von Pongracz) = 7884 foot, 393 horse, 22 gu ns 

. 17 Mtn Bde (Col Karpellus) = k.u. Lst IR 19 (3); k.k. Lst 
Bns 44, 76; ¼ 6 Sqdn/DR 5; 1 Can Batty/Mtn AR 12 
. GM Karl Schwarz's Lst Inf Bde = k.u. Lst IR 3 (3) , 6 (3); 
¾ of 2 Sqdn/Lst Huss Bn 1; 1 Can Batty/Mtn AR 10 
. Divisional troops = k.u. Lst Eta Bns I/5, IV/15; 5 
Sqdn/DR 5; 6 Can Batty/FHR 15, 8 Can Batty/FHR 35, 4 Can 
Batty/Mtn AR 4, 1 How Batty/Mtn AR 2; a March Comp of SB 13 

. Independent 10 Mtn Bde (GM Edl von Droffa) = 4256  foot, 89 
horse, 22 guns.  Bns I/48, I/62, I/90, II/92, III/B H 1; Res 
Sqdn/ DR 5; ¼ 1 Sqdn/Lst Huss Bn 2; 4 Can Batty/Mtn  AR 6, 2 How 
Batty/ Mtn AR 9 
. 59 th  ID (FML Snjaric) = 8386 foot, 168 horse, 26 guns 

. 9 Mtn Bde (GM Edl von Hrozny) = Bns IV/12, III/49 , 
III/74, IV/84, IV/87; ¼ of 1 Sqdn/UR 12; 2 Can Batt y/Mtn AR 
7, 1 Can Batty/Mtn AR 11 
. 18 Mtn Bde (GM Skvor) = Bns III/31, II/60; FJB 3,  15, 26; 
¼ of 1 Sqdn/Dalmatian MR Bn; 6 Can Batty/Mtn AR 4, 6 Can 
Batty/Mtn AR 6 
. Divisional troops = 6 Sqdn/Hon HR 10; 6 & 7 Batti es/FIR 
24; 2 How Batty/Mtn AR 5; 7 Comp/SB 4 

. 57 th  ID (FML Heinrich Goiginger) = 8380 foot, 170 horse , 34 
guns 

. 2 Mtn Bde (Col Panzenböck) = Bns III/8, II/70, II I/76, 
II/101, V/BH 4; ¼ of 1 Sqdn/Dalmatian MR Bn; 4 & 5 Can 
Batties/Mtn AR 5 
. 6 Mtn Bde (Col von Hellebronth) = Bns I/6, III/38 , IV/42, 
IV/50, IV/81; ½ of 1 Sqdn/Dalmatian MR Bn; 3 Can Ba tty/Mtn 
AR 4, 5 Can Batty/Mtn AR 7 
. Divisional troops = 3 Sqdn/Lst Huss Bn 4; 7 & 8 B atties/ 
FKR 38, 1 & 2 How Batties/Mtn AR 13, 5 Batty/Heavy How Bn 
2; 7 Comp/SB 6; 4, 5 & 6 Comps/PB 5; 4 Comp; PB 10 

. Haustein's Lst Inf Bde = 5179 foot, 22 horse, 8 g uns.  k.u. 
Lst IR 1 (3), 4 (2); ¼ of 1 Sqdn/Lst Huss Bn 1; 5 B atty/Hon FKR 
6; 8 Batty/FHR 32 
. Corps troops = k.u. Lst Bns I & II/32; k.u. Lst E ta Bn III/2; 
2 How Batty/Mtn AR 4, 3 Batty/Heavy How Bn 4; 22 cm  T-M Züge 19, 
20; 1 & 2 Comps/SB 4; 8 Comp/SB 9; a Lst sapper det  
 
D. Directly under 3 rd  Army 
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. Army troops = 4 Can Batty & 2 How Batties/Mtn AR 4, 1 Comp/PB 
2, 5 Comp/PB 8, 2 & 3 Comps/Bridge Bn 1; Flieger Co mps 9 & 15 
. Belgrade bridgehead (GM Kuchinka) = 4 bns, ¼ sqdn , 77 guns, 2 
tech comps 
. Peterwardein Fortress (GM Grzywinski) = 1 bn, 93 guns 
 
TOTALS for 3 rd  Army = 129 ½ bns, 6 fort MG dets, 10 ¼ sqdns, 
115 ½ batties, 2 T-M Züge, 30 ½ tech comps, 4 flieg er comps 
(dets); 101,010 foot, 1172 horse, 417 mobile and 53 0 fixed guns.  
Not reckoned in this total are 107 March companies not yet 
incorporated by their units (23,540 men).  
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Units of the Commanding General in BHD that weren't  placed under 
3rd  Army  
. Coastal defenses from the northern tip of Dalmati a to Ragusa 
(FML Freih. von Wucherer) = 9 bns, 5 ½ batties 
. Sebenico Region (Counter-Admiral Zaccaria) - Sect ors of Zara, 
Sebenico and Spalato (commanders not permanently as signed) 
. Mostar Region (FML Haala) = Sectors of Makarska, Slano and 
Metkovic (commanders not permanently assigned) 
. Fortress garrisons (5 ¼ bns, 15 fort arty comps; 26 mobile and 
196 fixed guns) 

. Kalinovik (Major Antosch) = ½ bn, 1 fort arty com p (10 
fixed guns) 
. Mostar (with Grad and Stolac) (FML Maudry) = 1 ¾ bns, 6 
fort arty comps (10 mobile and 64 fixed guns) 
. Sarajevo (GM Blechinger) = 2 ½ bns, 9 fort arty c omps (10 
mobile and 119 fixed guns) 
. Brcko bridgehead = 1 comp 
. Visegrad bridgehead = 1 comp; 6 fixed guns 

 
The Montenegrin Army  
Commander = King Nicholas 
Chief of Staff = Col Pesic 
Strength (excluding the Serbian supporting troops) = 52,400 men, 
155 guns 
. Western front - Lovcen Group (9100 men, 50 guns),  Herzegovina 
Group (13,300 men, 27 guns) 
. Eastern and northern fronts 

. "Sanjak Troops" - Tara defense force (4000 men, 8  guns), 
Mojkovac Group (6500 men, 25 guns), Vasojevic Group  (4500 
men, 14 guns); the Combined Group from 1 st  SERBIAN Army (two 
inf regts, 4 guns) 
. Old Serbia Group - 7500 men, 20 guns 

. General reserves - 7500 Montenegrin troops with 1 1 guns; one 
SERBIAN regiment and 6 guns 
 
The Serbian Army  
Commander = Prince-Regent Alexander 
Chief of Staff = General Bojovic 
Strength (including the three IR and ten guns detac hed to the 
Montenegrins) = 139,750 men (but only 55,000 armed riflemen), 81 
guns 
. In the Scutari area 

. 1 st  Army (Dunav Div II, Drin Div II) = 22,988 men 

. 3 rd  Army (Dunav Div I, Drin Div I, Branicevo Det, Uzic e 
Group) = 29,758 men 
. Belgrade Armeegruppe (Sumadija Div I, Timok Div I I) = 
21,135 men 
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. 2 nd Army (Sumadija Div II, Timok Div I) = 15,092 men 
. In the Durazzo-Elbasan area 

. "Troops of the New Territories" (Morava Div I, Mo rava Div 
II, Vardar Div I, a Combined Group) = 13,260 men 
. Timok Armeegruppe (Krajina Det, Combined Div, Bre galnica 
Div, Cavalry Div) = 26,400 men 

 
Italian Troops in Albania  
Until 20 March 1916 they were commanded by GM Berto tti's 
"Special Corps for Albania"; then the HQ became XVI  Corps under 
G.Lt Settimio Piacentini 
. Units on 1 January - Savona Bde [IR 15 only], Ver ona Bde [IR 
85, 86], Territorial Militia Bde [47 & 48 Militia I R], 10 
Bersaglieri Regt (latter had been at Valona since 2 9 December 
1914).  Also 1 sqdn, 14 batties and 4 technical com ps 
. Reinforcements through 1 April 1916 - IR 16 of th e Savona Bde; 
Bdes Marche [IR 55, 56], Puglie [IR 71, 72], Tanaro  [IR 203, 
204] and Arno [IR 213, 214]; 38 Territorial Militia  IR; line IR 
36; Cav Regt "Lodi."  Also 21 ½ batties and 1 techn ical comp 
TOTAL strength as of 1 April was 48 bns, 5 sqdns, 3 5 ½ batties 
and 5 tech comps.  On 28 March the 38, 43 and 44 In f Divs were 
formed to command the troops in Albania. 
 
 

3. Fighting on the Montenegrin north front through the 
capture of Berane 

 
According to the orders of GdI Kövess on 24 Decembe r (recorded 
above), while preparations for the offensive were c ompleted on 
the western front of Montenegro the enemy units in the 
northeastern part of the country were to be pinned down; for 
this purpose the VIII Corps, supported by the left wing of 62 
ID, was to take Berane with at least three brigades .  This town 
was not only the starting point of a major road to Scutari; it 
lay on the border between the main area of Slavic-O rthodox 
settlement and ethnic Albanian-Islamic territory.  Thus it also 
had political significance to the Montenegrins and to the units 
of the combined group from the 1 st  Serbian Army.  In GFM 
Mackensen's orders of 5 December 1915 he had alread y referred to 
the special operational importance of this area and  urged that 
all resources should be expended to secure the town  of Berane as 
soon as possible.  There were also military-politic al reasons 
for the Aus-Hung. forces to win a decisive success in this 
sector, because the Bulgarian high command - for tr ansparent 
reasons which were unfavorable to Austria-Hungary -  showed no 
desire to withdraw their 3 ID from the Djakova-Priz ren area on 
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the borders of north Albania.  The eventual relief of this 
Bulgarian division by 57 ID had to be postponed, pr esumably 
until the decisive phase of the operation against M ontenegro had 
begun, because the bulk of 57 ID was still immobile  at Pristina.  
Some weak detachments from the Division weren't exp ected to 
reach Djakova and Prizren until 8 January 1916.  Th e Bulgarians 
had asked for equipment to bridge the Drin at Kula,  which 
indicated that their 3 ID would attack in the area which had 
been allotted to 57 ID. 
 
Although FZM Scheuchenstuel's VIII Corps hadn't bee n lagging 
behind (at least with its advanced detachments), he  wanted to 
make sure that it was on schedule for carrying out the thrust to 
Berane, which was of such great operational and mil itary-
political significance.  10 and 18 Mtn Bdes were su pposed to be 
ready on the line Gradina-Rozaj by 3 January, while  17 Mtn Bde 
was at Uglo; farther west the left wing of 62 ID wa s grouping to 
attack Mojkovac.  Thus the units formed an arc faci ng southwest 
toward the Berane area.  From this position, FML Sn jaric was to 
advance on 5 January with 10 and 18 Mtn Bde toward the west, 
while 17 Mtn Bde struck south through Godusa to Ber ane.  53 ID 
would hold its current position at Bijelopolje and in 
cooperation with the left wing group of 62 ID would  take the 
heights at Mojkovac.  On the southern wing of VIII Corps the 9 
Mtn Bde at Ipek would advance west to the end of th e valley of 
the Bistrica Pejs and establish contact with FML Sn jaric's 59 
ID. 
 
To defend northeast Montenegro the following forces  were 
deployed within the arc of the Aus-Hung. line: the Mojkovac 
Group (6500 riflemen and 25 guns) opposite 62 ID an d the 
Vasojevic Group (4600 rifles and 14 guns) opposite VIII Corps 
and 9 Mtn Bde; the combined group from 1 st  Serbian Army (two 
infantry regiments and 4 guns) was placed under the  Vasojevic 
command. 21  There was also a general reserve of Serbian units  (an 
infantry regiment and 6 guns) at Spuz.  However, be fore the 
decisive fighting these Serbian troops - except for  some 
insignificant remnants and the few guns - were remo ved from the 
control of the Montenegrin Army.  This wasn't due t o any 
political-military considerations, but rather to th e bitter 
complaints of Montenegrin authorities about the rut hless conduct 
and plundering of the Serbian personnel.  Montenegr in soldiers 
had threatened to leave the front rather than to se e their homes 
and farms ruined. 22  Already on 4 January the Serbian council of 

                                                 
21 Serbian Official History, Vol. XIV, p. 2 
22  Ibid. , p. 18 
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ministers had to accede to King Nicholas' wishes; t hey removed 
their last combat troops from Montenegrin soil and stationed 
them at Scutari where they could at least intervene  in case of 
emergency.  Therefore when the k.u.k. 3 rd  Army attacked the Land 
of the Black Mountain they were opposed only by Mon tenegrin 
units (except for a few Serbian guns). 
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The advance of VIII Corps and 62 ID  
 
On 5 January on the left wing of 62 ID, GM von Rein öhl's Group 
(3 battalions of his own 205 Lst Inf Bde and the 3 bns of k.u. 
Lst IR # 6 from Schwarz's Brigade) assembled and sp ent the day 
readying their attack on Mojkovac.  Meanwhile the b rigades of 
VIII Corps were already advancing continuously over  the snow-
covered heights of the barren Bihor, the massive wa tershed 
between the sources of the Ibar and the upper Lim.  Pushing back 
enemy outposts, 17 Mtn Bde reached Heights # 1400 w est of Godusa 
and the town itself.  Also 18 Mtn Bde, moving over the Krusevica 
planina at an elevation of almost 2000 meters, gain ed 
substantial ground.  To their left, 10 Mtn Bde took  the hotly-
contested Turjak Heights on the 6 th .  Farther south the successes 
of advanced detachments of 9 Mtn Bde near the sourc e of the 
Bistrica Pejs were already having an effect. 
 
On the 6 th  there was also a clash in the sector of GM Reinöhl 's 
Group.  In the first onset the k.u. Lst IR # 6, whi ch had gone 
ahead, mopped up the heights on the pass northeast of Mojkovac; 
however, they held off counterattacks by the numeri cally 
superior Montenegrins only by committing all their reserves plus 
reinforcements which came to the scene.  Both sides  suffered 
heavy casualties.  In some places the enemy assault s continued 
during the night.  In the morning of the 7 th , k.u. Lst IR # 6 
renewed its thrust on the heights southeast of Mojk ovac, but was 
soon halted by strong counterattacks; at noon the M ontenegrins 
went over to a general offensive on a broad front.  Their main 
blow was delivered at Mojkovac and farther north ag ainst k.k. 
Lst IR # 409 of 205 Lst Inf Bde.  The bitterly figh ting 
Montenegrins penetrated our lines in some areas, bu t were driven 
off by counter-thrusts after all available units we re engaged.  
Heavy snowfall and thick fog made it difficult for the few 
officers to control the fighting.  The Brigadier hi mself was at 
the head of his last reserves when he launched the successful 
counterattack, after which the shaken enemy broke o ff the battle 
under cover of fog and of the arriving night. 23 
 
The situation of GM Reinöhl's Group however was sti ll quite 
desperate, since strong enemy detachments continued  to threaten 
both flanks and forced them to take counter-measure s.  The 
offensive was resumed the next day to improve the t actical 
position, but the Montenegrins held onto Mojkovac a nd the 
heights to the southeast.  On the other hand, an en emy 

                                                 
23 For this feat of arms GM Wilhelm von Reinöhl was  decorated 

with the Knight's Cross of the Military Maria There sia Order. 
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detachment which had driven over the Tara downstrea m from the 
town was hurled back over the river, and the flanks  were 
secured.  For the time being there was no prospect of continuing 
a general advance; in the last few days of fighting  the 
Landsturm troops had lost more than 700 men (of who m 224 were 
killed), and were showing dangerous signs of compet e exhaustion.  
Moreover, many of them were without winter clothing  and exposed 
to the hardships of the weather.  It's not surprisi ng that GM 
Reinöhl had to decide to pause until he could make extensive 
artillery preparations for the assault; he had alre ady achieved 
his mission of tying down the strongest possible en emy forces.  
The quiet that settled over the battle-field indica ted that the 
Montenegrins' eagerness to fight was cooling consid erably after 
the heavy casualties they had suffered. 24 
 
The capture of Berane  
 
Meanwhile the successes of Scheuchenstuel's troops had very 
favorably affected the overall tactical situation i n the area.  
After fighting that in some sectors was very lively , the 
brigades of VIII Corps had overcome Montenegrin res istance and 
on 8 January they were already standing on the heig hts along the 
eastern edge of the Lim valley in a shallow arc ext ending from 
Bioca through the Vasojevici area to a point east o f Berane.  
Therefore 59 ID could set Berane as the goal for th e next day, 
while 17 Mtn Bde farther north was mopping up the e astern bank 
of the Lim.  On the 9 th  however, the town of Berane itself wasn't 
taken, since the Monetengrins stubbornly defended t he main entry 
routes.  The advance through mountains covered with  a meter of 
snow and on bottomless roads took place under a ste ady snowfall 
that impaired visibility and communications, and th erefore was 
conducted methodically and very slowly.  59 ID fina lly broke the 
last enemy resistance in front of Berane, on the he ights east of 
the place, on the 10 th .  The foremost troops of 16 Mtn Bde, in 
hot pursuit, also pushed over the burning bridge on  the Lim to 
win the western bank and the town.  The Montenegrin s pulled back 
to the mountains south and southwest of Berane; how ever, in the 
ravines of the Mokra planina they blocked the route s to 
Andrijevica and Plav against the advanced guard of 9 Mtn Bde.  
Enemy units were also still in place on the heights  southeast of 
Mojkovac, where for now GM Reinöhl's Group had to b e satisfied 
with the ground they had already won.  Anyway, cons idering the 
position and strength of the opposing forces there had been no 
expectation of an outstanding success here.  The pa rts of 62 ID 

                                                 
24 205 bodies were found just in the sectors evacua ted by the 

Montenegrins. 
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stationed on the Montenegrin northern front (GM von  Vuchetich's 
Group and 209 Lst Inf Bde) had effectively prevente d the 
transfer of enemy forces by constantly threatening the crossing 
points on the lower Tara at Nefertara and Prencanje . 
 
3rd  Army HQ received reports of the capture of Berane on 10 
January at the same time they were learning of the successes of  
GdI Sarkotic's force on the Montenegrin western fro nt.  It was 
now clear that the enemy's main units, threatened i n separate 
sectors and visibly shaken, would no longer be able  to win local 
superiority at any point along the fronts.  Therefo re 
Scheuchenstuel's brigades which were in contact wit h the enemy 
were supposed to continue their pressure in the nor theast toward 
Podgorica, while the general situation required 57 ID, which was 
finally arriving from Pristina, to advance toward S cutari as the 
Army's southern wing. 
 

4. The offensive against the Montenegrin west front  

 

a. Deployment and preparations 
 
In order to ensure that all of the troops assigned to the 
Montenegrin western front had time to assemble - ab ove all the 
combat-ready 14 Mtn Bde - along with the heavy arti llery, GdI 
Kövess chose 8 January as the earliest date when th e offensive 
could begin.  GO Conrad concurred, and also declare d his 
agreement with FML Trollmann's plans for using the heavy 
artillery and conducting the operation out of the B ocche di 
Cattaro.  The contribution of the high command was limited to 
instructions that the key to success in the attack on Mt Lovcen, 
the main point on the Montenegrin western front, wa s to mass as 
much artillery as possible for a simultaneous bomba rdment of a 
restricted area.  The infantry would first move up to their 
starting points under cover of this bombardment; th en as soon as 
the artillery stopped firing they would immediately  strike the 
area selected.  3 rd  Army HQ also played just a limited role in 
the development of the operation in GdI Sarkotic's sector; they 
merely ordered a short pause in the barrage by the heavy 
artillery to try to keep the offensive a secret. 25  On the other 
hand, on 4 January the HQ of 3 rd  Army temporarily suspended the 
rail movement of 21 Lst Mtn Bde so that they could send 
sufficient supplies to the units already in the are a; the 

                                                 
25 Sarkotic, "Die Lovcenaktion" (Sarajevo, 1916), p . 19 
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arrival of Hausser's Brigade was also delayed, appa rently for 
similar reasons. 
 
The first operational orders, issued by Army HQ on 31 December 
1915 as described above, were supplemented by GdI S arkotic on 2 
January 1916.  He instructed that 14 Mtn Bde would deploy in the 
foremost line so it could take part in the attack.  Since this 
Brigade wasn't at its full authorized strength, it seemed 
necessary to enlarge the front under attack by 47 I D; therefore 
in addition to 14 Mtn Bde and the Groups of Törk an d Lottspeich, 
either the Fortress Inf Bde or Zhuber's Group would  be employed.  
Another brigade from XIX Corps would attack on the 8th  from the 
area around Han Pass to take and hold the ridge on the border at 
Bjelos; this would open the Dragalj-Nanove road, wh ich could 
later be used to send supplies to Group Braun.  Thi s Brigade 
would already be at its jump-off point on the 6 th  so that it 
could mount a surprise attack in conjunction with t he 
neighboring artillery while standing guard in the d irection of 
Grahova.  Brigade Hausser, as the Corps' reserve, w ould arrive 
at Zelenika between the 7 th  and 14 th .  The cooperation of the 
ships of the 5 th  Naval Division was arranged with the maritime 
officers. 
 
FML Braun would attack out of the area east of Last va with the 
mobile parts of the Trebinje garrison and Group Lör inczy (10 ½ 
battalions and 13 ½ batteries); his first objective  was the line 
Omutic-Viljuse.  The advance of his right wing woul d be 
supported by XIX Corps from Lisac.  The units at Bi leca and 
Avtovac would pin down the opposing enemy troops wi th brisk 
activity on their own initiative. 
 
The 21 Lst Mtn Bde, as GdI Sarkotic's reserve, woul d intervene 
during the third week in January either near Cattar o or at 
Trebinje as the situation warranted. 
 
The attack in the Lovcen area, scheduled to start o n the 8 th , 
would be delayed only if the weather became unfavor able. 
 
The deployment as of 7 January  
 
Based on this order, in the evening of 7 January th e units of 
XIX Corps were deployed as follows: 
. FML von Sorsich's Group, with the Brigades of Sch iess and 
Streith, on the line Traste-Sutvara; 
. FML Edler von Weber's 47 ID, with the reinforced 14 Mtn Bde 
and Group Törk, next to Cattaro (with a weak group that would 
make a demonstration between Cattaro and Orhova); 
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. Lottspeich's Group at Veljeselo; 

. The Fortress Inf Bde behind the lines at Teodo; a nd 

. 20 Lt Mtn Bde, as the Corps' reserve, at Baosic. 
The bulk of the heavy artillery were stationed on t he Vermac 
Heights, with smaller groups north of the Grahovac and at 
Orahovac.  The 5 th  Naval Division had most of its vessels on the 
Bays of Teodo and Cattaro, while the destroyer "Hus zar" operated 
on the Bay of Traste.  On the northern wing of XIX Corps, 
Zhuber's Group was southwest of Dragalj. 
 
On 7 January the secondary force under FML Braun st ationed its 
southern wing on the Lisac Heights and farther nort h along the 
border on a line from Mici motika to the Crkvica He ights.  The 
mobile units from Bileca deployed northeast of thei r fortress, 
and those from Avtovac were southeast of that town.  
 
As for GdI Sarkotic's reserves, the first transport s carrying 
Hausser's Brigade had already reached their destina tion 
(Zelenika), while 21 Lst Mtn Bde was still outside the area of 
operations (at Rogatica). 
 
GdI Sarkotic himself was at Bileca and Trebinje on 6 January, 
and moved to Castelnuovo on the 7 th . 
 
Despite all security measures, we had to anticipate  that the 
troop movements in the deployment area couldn't rem ain hidden 
from the watchful enemy.  In fact the Montenegrin h igh command 
had already taken their first defensive measures on  the 4 th ; 
based on various reports they expected a general as sault on 6 
and 7 January.  This conclusion was bolstered by in formation 
that was inadvertently revealed by some captured Au s-Hung. 
airmen. 26  The high command anticipated that the decisive ac tion 
was imminent; they again tried with the help of the  Serbs to 
assemble a reserve force in the Scutari area, while  pressure 
from their opponents was already being felt on the northern 
front on the 5 th . 
 

b. Tactical considerations and plans for the storm of 
Mt Lovcen 
 
The upcoming operation against Mt Lovcen exercised a special 
fascination not only upon the troops, but also upon  their 
commanders and the staffs.  From an operational sta ndpoint, 

                                                 
26 Serbian Official History, Vol. XIV, p. 59 
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Lovcen was the most important stronghold of the sma ll, never 
quiet Kingdom which had always been an irksome poli tical 
opponent of the Danube Monarchy.  The folk of the B lack Mountain 
regarded this great massif as the principal bulwark  of their 
entire territory and their independence. 
 
The choice of a point of attack  
 
On the other hand, in the future the possession of the Lovcen 
area would be necessary for the security of the Bay  of Cattaro 
as a military harbor of the Monarchy.  The disadvan tageous 
situation of this base, which had no natural defens es on the 
land side, had been manifested all too often since the war 
began.  Thus it's understandable that for a long ti me the 
responsible commanders had busied themselves with a ll the 
tactical details (particularly involving the artill ery) 
attendant upon this obviously difficult but attract ive 
operation.  Their planning was already ripe when th ey received 
the first operational guidelines from Teschen on 26  November 
1915.  The AOK ordered that "the Lovcen area should  be taken by 
a frontal assault through the Krstac Pass, supporte d by nearby 
envelopment movements through Mirac on the one side  and Vk. 
Zalesi on the other."  It's not surprising that nei ther GdI 
Sarkotic nor FML Weber agreed that this was the bes t solution.  
These energetic and conscientious commanders felt t hat an attack 
against the enemy's thousand-meter tall rock wall, with only 
minimal support on the flanks, would be very costly  and that 
success was doubtful despite whatever preliminary b ombardment 
was laid down by the artillery.  They sought to sol ve this 
technically difficult task with the most sensible t actics; they 
told the high command that the main attack should b e delivered 
not through the Krstac Pass, but over the Solar (Po int 1360), 
which was the key to the Lovcen position.  The acti on would be 
easier if there were also envelopment movements on both sides of 
the Solar at approximately the same time. 
 
Although GO Conrad was involved only with the overa ll guidelines 
for the entire operation against Montenegro and nor th Albania 
which was now developing - and thus wasn't attentiv e to local 
offensive measures - he still wanted the main blow to fall on 
the Krstac.  On the other hand, he left it up to th e local 
commanders to also deploy some of their troops on t he low ground 
of the Zupa. 
 
GdI Sarkotic transmitted these orders to FML Trollm ann, who 
meanwhile had been entrusted with carrying out the attack.  The 
latter had observed the terrain and conferred with his excellent 
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subordinates in charge of the infantry, heavy artil lery and 
naval forces; he declined to make the main effort t hrough the 
Krstac because of the insurmountable difficulties.  Trollmann 
decided to send the main body of his XIX Corps thro ugh the Solar 
and neighboring heights on both sides.  Only detach ments would 
climb up from Cattaro and over the border line fart her north.  
However, there would be a simultaneous attack by a strong group 
on the right wing out of the Zupa.  Another attack on the 
northern flank toward Valista would start somewhat sooner.  Only 
after the troops captured Kuk (at the end of a seco ndary road 
from Cetinje) would the effort be made to force the  enemy away 
from the area of the Krstac Pass to open the princi pal supply 
line from Cattaro. 
 
Assignment of objectives  
 
On 2 January, GdI Sarkotic ordered his units to dep loy on the 
western front of Montenegro in accordance with this  plan of 
attack, which meanwhile was approved by the high co mmand; on the 
next day FML Trollmann was thus able to assign goal s to the 
various groups within his Corps: 
. FML Sorsich, directly adjacent to 47 ID, would ad vance with a 
strong left wing through Sutvara and Majstori to re ach a line 
from Spas (1 km northwest of Budua) to Zabijo (1 km  south of 
Majstori). 
. Farther north the main body of 47 ID (14 Mtn Bde,  Group Törk 
and the Fortress Inf Bde) would advance to the line  Trestanik 
Heights-Osma grk-east of Mali Bostur-Golobrdo-Bukov ica-northern 
slope of Tatinjak; a subsidiary force (Group Lottsp eich) would 
guard the northern flank of this thrust and aid it by securing 
the northern slope of the Tatinjak and reaching a l ine extending 
further north through Veli vrh to Gomilice. 
. Brigade Zhuber, on the Corps' northern wing, was to make a 
surprise assault against the Bjelos and Senj Height s along the 
border, while guarding in the direction of Grahovo;  this would 
open a supply line along the Dragalj-Nanove road. 
. The detachment of XIX Corps which would be sent t hrough Lisac 
toward Omutic to support Group Lörinczy was reassig ned to FML 
Braun. 
 
The artillery bombardment would end on the evening of the 7 th .  
After twilight fell the principal striking forces w ould prepare 
to attack the next day; only Group Lottspeich would  begin their 
advance on the 7 th , in order to draw as many enemy troops as 
possible in their direction. 
 
The artillery was placed under Col. Franz Edl. von Portenschlag 
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and deployed in three groups: 
. Group "Traste" - One 7.5 cm "China" can batty, on e 42 cm how 
batty, two 15 cm how batties, two 10 cm field how b atties, two 
15 cm Russian cannon, plus the artillery of the Tra ste fort; 
they were stationed in the vicinity of Traste and G jurasevic 
. Group "Vermac" - Three 9 cm can batties, three 10  cm can 
batties, one 12 cm batty, one 15 cm can batty, eigh t 15 cm how 
batties, a 24 cm mortar batty, five 30.5 cm mortar batties, one 
42 cm how batty, plus the artillery of the Gorazda and Vermac 
forts; they were stationed in the vicinity of Verma c Ridge and 
Teodo 
. Group "Orohovac" - One 15 cm how batty, one 24 cm  mortar 
batty, one 15 cm Russian cannon, plus the artillery  of the Sanik 
and Goli vrh forts. 
(For artillery observation there was a balloon deta chment, three 
airplanes and some searchlights.) 
The mission of the artillery was to combine their f ire on the 
points of attack and to neutralize areas from which  the enemy 
could thrust on the flanks.  The 5 th  Naval Division would 
cooperate in the bombardment. 27  Some of the heavy artillery 
would move ahead with the attacking infantry as soo n as 
sufficient ground was gained. 

                                                 
27 Kriegsarchiv (Marinearchiv), "Österreich-Ungarns  Seekrieg 

1914-1918", pp. 264 ff.  TRANSLATOR's NOTE - See al so Nikolaus 
von Martiny, "Bild-Dokumente aus Österreich-Ungarns  Seekrieg 
1914-1918" (reprinted at Graz by Akademische Druck-  und 
Verlags-Anstalt, 1973), Pictures 3, 15 and 16 with 
accompanying text.  Picture 3 is a map that shows t he 
positions of each vessel during the assault. 
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The terrain complicates the offensive and its logis tics  
 
The peculiar nature of the terrain made it necessar y to 
thoroughly train the troops, to modify some of the equipment, 
and to introduce special measures so that supplies would flow 
smoothly. 
 
The mountain massif of the Lovcen, 1759 meters tall , rose like a 
fortress almost a thousand meters higher than the i nner ring of 
heights along the military harbor, thus offering th e 
Montenegrins all necessary tactical advantages for their 
defense.  The attackers would have to overcome an e normous 
difference in elevation by a difficult climb throug h barren, 
rocky wastes.  Like no other part of the mountains on the 
Dinaric fault, the Lovcen gave evidence that it was  formed of 
limestone.  Although it lay in an area of frequent rain, the 
precipitation trickled quickly through cracks in th e rocks and 
disappeared in caverns deep under ground; thus the whole area of 
broken terrain was very short of retrievable water.   Since there 
were no pools or streams above ground, no valleys h ad formed and 
the area was a confusing tangle of rock formations that made any 
military operation difficult. 
 
During the first day's action, supplies could be br ought forward 
only by bearers, and in the central and northern se ctors even 
bearers could be employed only with certain limitat ions.  
Columns of men to haul supplies were formed out of the numerous 
detachments of laborers in the military harbor.  Th e lack of 
water caused great concern.  In final orders issued  on 6 January 
the HQ of 3 rd  Army had already decreed that water should be 
consumed sparingly; care would have to be taken to ensure that 
the existing resources, above all the conduit from Cetinje, 
should be captured intact wherever possible. 
 
Despite all difficulties, it must be related that t he assembled 
troops, most of whom were Landsturm men from all co rners of the 
multi-national Monarchy, were ready to set to work regardless of 
sacrifices; they looked forward to the upcoming bat tle with 
confidence and with trust in their leaders. 
 

c. The assault on Mt Lovcen 
 
As ordered, on 7 January Lottspeich's Group continu ed the attack 
which they had already initiated on 28 December 191 5 toward 
Gomilice and the heights on both sides of Valista.  Since parts 
of the Montenegrin Lovcen Group had been reinforced , the hard-
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fighting Landsturm Brigade wasn't able to gain some  ground until 
the next day in the direction of Veli vrh and Ml. Z alesi; this 
helped detachments to climb up and advance from the  inner bay at 
Dobrota. 
 
8 January  
 
At 6:00 AM on 8 January the sky was clear and full of stars, but 
the darkness of night still lay on the ground, whic h was free of 
snow.  At this point Col. Portenschlag let the well -directed 
field and fortress batteries open fire.  On the ves sels of 
Counter-Admiral Hansa's naval detachment the horn s ignal "Clear 
the ship for action" was heard, and the red-white-r ed flags were 
hoisted.  Several hundred guns pounded the main pos itions on the 
Lovcen, Krstin and Pestingrad - which had long been  under 
observation - with a sudden hail of shells.  Their thundering 
explosions repeatedly echoed off the rocky cliffs. 
 
As soon as visibility permitted, the Montenegrin ar tillery 
returned fire with heavy howitzers and mortars, sta tioned in 
well covered positions on the Krstac and the Kuk.  The naval 
vessels in particular, since they were clearly in s ight, soon 
lay under a dangerous bombardment; hardly able to f ight back, 
they either had to repeatedly change their anchorag es or 
withdraw altogether out of the range of the Montene grins.  
However, the superiority of our firepower soon beca me apparent.  
As the morning went on the enemy batteries were gra dually 
silenced.  Shortly after noon thick clouds covered the summit of 
the Lovcen and indeed filled the entire sky, until rain and 
snowfall hid the mountain from sight.  However, the  accurate 
artillery had already made it possible for the infa ntry to 
develop their attack. 
 
In the coastal sector the brigades of Group Sorsich , supported 
by the Navy in the waters of Traste Bay, took Vrano vic in the 
morning and by evening had worked their way up to t he main enemy 
positions on a line through the Prcija glava; their  left wing 
linked up with 47 ID east of Sutvara.  This Divisio n had already 
attacked the Montenegrin position on the Krimalj ar ound 8:00 AM 
with parts of 14 Mtn Bde; the rest of the Brigade, along with 
Group Törk, started to climb onto the Solar and the  heights 
farther north.  However the massed fire of our arti llery, 
repeated twice, had little effect on the ridge of t he Krimalj, 
which was as sharp as a knife; therefore the attack ing infantry 
gained no ground by noon.  Only after accurate fire  by heavy 
guns knocked out the machine guns that were station ed between 
the boulders did the last defenders evacuate their seemingly 
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impregnable natural fortress in the rocks in front of 14 Mtn Bde 
and Group Törk.  This allowed the attacking groups,  whose climb 
up the Solar had hitherto been hindered, to advance  as far as 
the last bend in the mountain road. 
 
Opposite Group Lottspeich on the left wing of 47 ID  the 
Montenegrins offered unbroken resistance on the hei ghts along 
the border east of Orahovac.  With equal stubbornne ss they 
defended the crest of the Bjelos Ridge against Zhub er's Brigade 
on the northern wing of XIX Corps.  However, by the ir 
envelopment operation both Lottspeich and Zhuber pi nned down 
substantial numbers of the defenders of Mt Lovcen a nd kept them 
far from the decisive point of the operation. 
 
9 January  
 
After a stormy but otherwise uneventful night, the massed fire 
of our entire artillery resumed at 6:00 AM on Sunda y, 9 January.  
The advance of almost all parts of Trollmann's Corp s took place 
according to orders. 
 
In the coastal area of the Zupa, the soldiers of Pr ince Peter 
already had to evacuate the Prcija glava during the  first 
onslaught of Brigade Schiess, while Brigade Streith  pushed ahead 
in the area of Pelinovo.  Most of the enemy units f ell back to 
the Mackova gomila, where they again came under fla nking fire 
from the cruiser "Aspern" in the early afternoon.  The cruiser, 
however, soon had to seek shelter in the harbor due  to the 
approach of a large enemy squadron (two cruisers an d four 
destroyers). 28  The Entente ships didn't interfere with Sorsich's  
Group, which by evening reached their objective for  the day, the 
line between the Mackova gomila and Sisic. 
 
Farther north the main body of 47 ID overcame all t he obstacles 
of the terrain by stubborn endurance; after careful  artillery 
preparation they took the Solar and the neighboring  heights and 
thus broke through the main enemy positions along t he summit of 
the highlands. 
 
Besides losing their key defenses, the garrison of the Lovcen 
was bemoaning the destruction of all their heavy ar tillery under 
the deadly pounding of the Aus-Hung. long-range wea pons. 29  In 
the afternoon of 9 January the ammunition depot at Kuk was blown 

                                                 
28 Kriegsarchiv (Marinearchiv), "Österreich-Ungarns  Seekrieg 

1914-1918", p. 266 
29 Serbian Official History, Vol. XIV, p. 71 
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into the air by a direct hit, after which the defen ders of this 
position at the end of the road lost all their cour age; thus an 
important transportation artery into the heart of t he country 
was left open to the attackers.  Because of the des perate 
psychological condition of the Montenegrin troops, their King 
could no longer hope for a favorable turn in the mi serable 
situation by continuing the fight on Mt Lovcen. 
 
On the other hand, the northern units of the Lovcen  Group had 
thus far kept the Aus-Hung. troops from gaining any  significant 
ground.  In front of Group Lottspeich they hadn't e vacuated the 
Gomilice and Prosjenik Heights until the 9 th , while opposite 
Brigade Zhuber they still held the Bjelos Heights. 
 
10 January  
 
In the sector of Group Sorsich's attack, the Monten egrin 
artillery was silenced in the evening of 9 January.   On the next 
day, Schiess' Brigade advanced to the line Prijevor -Lastua, 
while Schiess' Brigade to the north took the Golis and Kolozun 
Heights and climbed ahead toward Zabija and Kolovir . 
 
In 47 ID's area, the attack on 10 January soon gain ed ground 
that was tactically decisive.  By noon all of the h eights on the 
edge of the plateau had been crossed, and by evenin g the 
outlying hills of the Lovcen were reached.  Only on  the Krstac 
and on the slopes along the pass farther south was it necessary 
for the Fortress Inf Bde to break some final enemy resistance 
after bombardment by the heavy artillery.  As darkn ess fell, 
rocket flares announced that the foremost troops of  Brigade Törk 
had also climbed the summit of the Lovcen, the holy  mountain of 
the Montenegrins. 
 
Meanwhile Group Lottspeich had taken the heights on  both sides 
of Valista after heavy fighting, and reached Ml. Za lesi with a 
detachment from the west.  Although the enemy's res istance to 
Brigade Zhuber on the border heights was weakening under 
artillery bombardment and the threat to their flank , the attack 
here was going slowly because of the snow and cold.  
 
After losing their main position on the edge of the  plateau, the 
majority of the Lovcen garrison - deeply shaken by their 
opponents' artillery fire - had already pulled back  in the night 
of 9-10 January to the line Stirovnik-Dolovi-Tresta nik.  During 
the 10 th  the last defenders of the Krstac Pass had also giv en up 
their now useless resistance under fire from the na val guns.  
Thus not only was the most important supply line op en to the 
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advancing Austro-Hungarians, but also the main road  to the 
capital, which was just a day's march distant. 
 
The Montenegrin high command wanted to deliver them selves from 
this threatening situation with a counterattack in the night of 
10-11 January.  However, the war-weary troops refus ed to carry 
out the necessary orders.  In vain the plucky comma nders, along 
with Princes Mirko and Peter, tried to inspire thei r already 
mutinous men for a last attempt to free themselves. 30  Reinforce-
ments brought up from the interior approached the b attlefield 
sluggishly and hesitantly; no appeal could get them  to hurry.  
Meanwhile the troops in the front lines announced t hat after 
several days of hunger, now "naked and barefoot", t hey could no 
longer even withstand the harsh weather, much less an 
overwhelming opponent; they must give up the fight. 31  Even 
direct orders and threats from the King, relayed th rough the 
Princes, were without effect. 
 
Developments to the north of XIX Corps  
 
On 8 January FML Braun's Group advanced in several attacking 
columns from the line Lisac Heights-Skozji Grm vill age-
Trebinjcica; they found strong units from the enemy  Herzegovina 
Group on the border heights.  Group Lörinczy was so on involved 
in lively combat around the outpost at Kozmac and t he Vucija 
Heights, the most important enemy positions.  On th e next day 
the Montenegrins again denied us any tactical succe ss by their 
stubborn defense, even though their artillery had a lready been 
silenced.  The Vucija Heights were finally stormed on 10 January 
after several hours of bitter fighting; the shaken enemy troops 
fled toward Dugi Do.  Meanwhile the flanking groups  had passed 
the Omutic Heights in the south and broken the Mont enegrin 
resistance in the north (on the Hercegova and farth er east). 
 
Still farther north, on 8 January the mobile units of the Bileca 
fortress had taken the border sector Kovceg-Vardar from the 
right wing of the Montenegrin western front, and he ld onto the 
area the next day.  Group Avtovac also pushed the o utlying enemy 
troops over the border heights on the 8 th ; however they abandoned 
their gains on the next day and until the 10 th  mounted only feint 
attacks. 
 
The situation on 11 January  
 

                                                 
30 Serbian Official History, Vol. XIV, p. 76 
31 Serbian Official History, Vol. XIV, p. 76 
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The k.u.k. 3 rd  Army was naturally elated on 11 January by the 
capture of Mt Lovcen and the town of Berane, the tw o most 
important strong points of the enemy on each of the  lines of 
approach into the heart of Montenegro. 32  With increased 
enthusiasm the victorious troops strove for their g oals despite 
their physical exhaustion and great privations.  Wh ile the 
Montenegrins still offered successful resistance on  their entire 
northern front and also on the northwestern border,  there were 
already signs of a general retreat in front of XIX Corps.  Thus 
in the morning the advanced guard of 47 ID was able  to reach the 
line Blatiste-Jezerski vrh-Gobrdo and to directly t hreaten 
Cetinje. 
 
In this dangerous situation, rendered hopeless by t he collapse 
of the defenders of Mt Lovcen, the Montenegrin gove rnment had 
already advised their King the evening before to se ek an 
armistice and open negotiations for the final cessa tion of 
hostilities. 33  At that hour the King, however, was still 
trusting in promises of help from the Russian Tsar and confident 
of his personal authority; he refused to make any c oncessions 
and demanded that the war should be carried on with  all 
available means.  Only in the morning of the 11 th , when his last 
appeal to the fleeing troops went unheeded, did Kin g Nicholas 
give in to the advice of his government.  Order was  already 
collapsing in the national capital amid scenes of g eneral 
confusion.  Vehicles carried the royal family and f oreign 
ambassadors toward Rijeka in wild haste.  While hun gry refugees 
were already threatening to break into the supply d epots, 
emissaries with full authority from the government were 
preparing for their journey to Canossa. 34 
 

d. Negotiations open with the enemy 
 
Barely an hour later the representatives of the Mon tenegrin 
government handed their message to the outposts of 47 ID on the 
Golobrdo.  Written by Minister President Mijuskovic , the note 
proposed an armistice for six days so that peace ne gotiations 

                                                 
32 For the capture of Mt Lovcen, FML Ignaz Trollman n and FML 

Viktor Weber Edler von Webenau were awarded the Kni ght's Cross 
of the Military Maria Theresia Order. 

33 Serbian Official History, Vol. XIV, p. 76 
34 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - A "journey to Canossa" means  a humiliating 

surrender.  The reference is to the Italian town wh ere Emperor 
Henry IV abased himself before Pope Gregory VII in 1076. 
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could open.  3 rd  Army HQ immediately sent the request to Teschen.  
The high command responded that the termination of hostilities 
would occur only after the unconditional surrender of the entire 
Montenegrin Army and the expulsion of all Serbian t roops still 
in the country.  For the present, military operatio ns would 
continue without interruption until full compliance  with these 
demands. 
 
These instructions were hardly necessary for the Au s-Hung. 
forces.  3 rd  Army HQ hadn't considered delaying their advance a t 
all, and the troops' thirst for action - to say not hing of their 
leaders - hadn't slackened.  There were a few units  which at 
least for the time being had lost their edge and ne eded rest:  
the Brigades of Schwarz and Reinöhl because of heav y casualties 
and lack of supplies, and Zhuber's Group because of  numerous 
cases of frostbite. 35  In general, however, the condition of the 
combat troops left nothing to be desired.  The snow fall which 
originally had been so dreaded had relieved the lac k of water in 
the highlands of western Montenegro and thus eased the 
logistical situation.  Since 10 January the sunny w inter weather 
had been salubrious in spite of increasing cold, he ightened by a 
strong "Bora" wind. 
 
Operations on 12-13 January  
 
On 12 January the troops of GdI Sarkotic still enco untered 
resistance on most parts of the Montenegrin western  front, but 
on the next day they found the area ahead of them m ostly clear 
of the enemy. 
 
Near the coast, FML Sorsich led his troops onto the  heights at 
Martinovic.  His neighbors, the brigades of 47 ID, reached the 
high ground along the roads west of Bjelosi and Baj ce.  A 
scouting detachment from 14 Mtn Bde had already ent ered Cetinje 
without fighting in the afternoon of 13 January; Gr oup Törk took 
over the royal capital in the following night.  On the northern 
wing of XIX Corps Lottspeich's leading troops occup ied the 
village of Ubli while Group Zhuber secured the Grah ovo-Nanove 
area.  In FML Braun's sector the heights east of Sp ila were free 
of the enemy; the Montenegrins had already withdraw n in front of 
the mobile groups from Bileca and Avtovac. 
 
However, the enemy on the Tara and on the heights s outh of 
Mojkovac were still standing their ground opposite Group 
Reinöhl.  Under VIII Corps the brigades of 59 ID al so met 

                                                 
35 k.k. Lst Inf Bn # 6 alone reported 327 cases of frostbite. 
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substantial resistance on the heights on both sides  of the Lim 
valley south of Berane; the passes to Andrijevica w ere still 
barred against the advanced detachments of 9 Mtn Bd e. 
 
Meanwhile the main body of 57 ID had reached the Pr izren area.  
Their scouting detachments had already relieved the  pickets of 3 
Bulgarian ID along the Drin between Firza and Kula Lums; the 
main body of the latter Division had now moved to M ostar 
(Bitolj) to join the 1 st  Bulgarian Army.  The only Bulgarian 
troops left in the newly-conquered areas of north A lbania were a 
few detachments from 3 ID, while on the western fla nk of 1 st  Army 
some units from 8 ID guarded the border at Dibra an d east of 
Elbasan. 
 
Despite all the successes to date of the k.u.k. 3 rd  Army, the 
Aus-Hung. high command lamented the fact that there  was 
insufficient pressure on the Montenegrin northern f ront, where 
the operational situation called for an advance thr ough Kolasin 
into the center of the country around Savnik.  Beca use of the 
hopeless logistical situation at this time, an adva nce by strong 
elements of 62 and 53 ID couldn't take place until the start of 
February; even then units which marched to the cent ral Piva 
could be supplied only through Niksic.  Even if the  enemy 
retreated from the Tara River, the physical conditi on of the 
Landsturm troops after their privations was such th at just some 
small detachments would be able to pursue - and the n only if 
they didn't worry about their supplies. 
 
3rd  Army's analysis of the situation  
 
The HQ of 3 rd  Army analyzed the general situation of the 
Montenegrin Army based on the fighting and on intel ligence 
reports.  Aside from the areas lost by the enemy co mbat troops, 
there had been little change to the original deploy ment of the 
Montenegrin units, caused probably by their reinfor cement of the 
southwestern front.  Losses of men and equipment ha d less effect 
on the Montenegrins' will to resist than the crushi ng burden of 
facing an overwhelming opponent and what they perce ived as the 
shame of giving up Mt Lovcen.  The hard-pressed Arm y and the 
starving population might be inclined to conclude p eace, but the 
determination of the King meant that it was still p ossible that 
resistance could continue. 
 
Therefore everything must be done to develop the of fensive to 
full strength.  Since the necessary pressure from t he northeast 
would be delayed by many insurmountable problems, t he main 
effort again would have to be made by the units in the southwest 
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and west; they probably could reach the Podgorica a nd Niksic 
sooner than 62 ID or VIII Corps.  Army HQ ordered t hat after GdI 
Sarkotic's troops took these places substantial for ces would be 
taken away from the northeast, and the rest sent th rough 
Sarajevo to the Montenegrin western front. 
 
On this front the units in XIX Corps' reserves were  already 
moving forward: 20 Lst Mtn Bde on the Krstac and Gr oup Hausser 
in the area southwest of Cetinje.  GdI Sarkotic's o wn reserve 
unit, 21 Lst Mtn Bde, was still held back at Saraje vo because of 
the low capacity of the supply line. 
 
Course of the negotiations  
 
Meanwhile Montenegro's military situation had signi ficantly 
deteriorated; the troop desertions which originally  had been 
restricted to the Lovcen sector were now spreading to the entire 
western front.  The men who lived in areas that had  been 
evacuated wanted to return to their homes; a great number of the 
other personnel also thought only of reaching their  own towns.  
Serdar Vukotic was organizing the few soldiers who stayed with 
the colors for new resistance on the western bank o f the Bojana 
River (on the Albanian frontier near the coast). 
 
Under these certain signs of threatening collapse t he King, 
although still feigning determination in front of h is entourage, 
had to give in to the continued demands for peace f rom his 
ministers.  He agreed to new negotiations with his opponents.  
The Serbs had meanwhile withdrawn their remaining a rtillery 
personnel on Montenegrin soil back to Scutari (with out their 
guns or teams of horses).  King Nicholas had wanted  to delay 
this measure until he received a reply to a letter he'd sent to 
Emperor Franz Joseph I, in which he'd begged for an  "honorable 
peace."  Along with this hand-written note from Nic holas, in the 
evening of 13 January the HQ of 47 ID at Njegusi re ceived a new 
peace proposal from the Montenegrin government.  Bo th Emperor 
Franz Joseph and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs re plied that 
the negotiations would begin only when the Monteneg rins 
fulfilled the conditions already outlined.  These m essages were 
relayed from Teschen on 15 January and given by 3 rd  Army HQ to 
the Montenegrin commander without alteration. 
 
There had been no substantial change in the situati on by this 
date.  GdI Sarkotic's combat troops moved up to the  areas which 
their forward elements had already occupied on the 13 th , and sent 
scouting parties a day's march farther ahead withou t meeting any 
resistance worth mentioning. 
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On the other hand, enemy resistance remained unbrok en in 
northeast Montenegro.  A battalion of 18 Mtn Bde wa s finally 
able to storm the heights at the mouth of the Bistr ica 
(southwest of Berane) on the 14 th , but the forward detachments of 
9 Mtn Bde near the sources of the Bistrica Pejs wer e still 
repelling an enemy attack.  General Jankovic, Serbi a's 
representative with the Montenegrin high command, e ven reported 
to his government on 15 January that the position o f their 
allies seemed to be improving. 36  He thought that if the troops 
could be adequately supplied they would still be ab le to 
counterattack with some prospect of success. 
 

                                                 
36 Serbian Official History, Vol. XIV, p. 113 
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5. Events until the surrender of the Montenegrin Ar my 

 
Based on their opinion of the situation of both sid es, the high 
command approved all the plans of 3 rd  Army HQ as outlined above.  
Thus the strongest possible forces were to advance on the 
northern front to Podgorica.  To relieve the over-b urdened 
supply system, the remainder of the troops would sh ift from that 
front by way of the Bosnian railroads to either the  western 
front or the coastal area. 
 
3rd  Army resumes its advance  
 
Based on this concept, on 14 January GdI Kövess ins tructed his 
units to resume their advance.  He also ordered tha t the 
brigades of 53 ID should be transported on the Bosn ian rail 
lines.  The main body of XIX Corps would push throu gh Rijeka 
toward Podgorica, while sending a brigade apiece to ward Virpazar 
and Danilovgrad; only weak forces were deployed in the coastal 
area. Brigade Zhuber wouldn't be used until it had been 
considerably rehabilitated.  The advance on the Mon tenegrin 
western front would commence on the 16 th .  The logistical 
preparations of Trollmann's Corps were well advance d, but the 
situation of Group Braun was less favorable because  only parts 
of the Dragalj-Podbozur road had been rebuilt. 
 
The uncertain attitude of Montenegro made it necess ary to make 
plans for either continued fighting or for the enem y's 
surrender.  If the operation had to continue, GdI K övess wanted 
the troops on the western front to first reach the line 
Virpazar-Podgorica-Danilovgrad-Niksic, while reserv es assembled 
at Rijeka and Cetinje.  59 ID would advance on Podg orica; 205 
Lst Inf Bde would initially support this advance, t hen pull 
back.  209 Lst Inf Bde from 62 ID would follow 53 I D, which was 
departing the northern front; however, it wouldn't be able to 
shift to the western front since it would take thre e weeks to 
clear the already overloaded Bosnian railroads.   
 
If Montenegro did surrender, GdI Kövess intended to  move two 
brigades apiece of XIX Corps to Rijeka and Podgoric a, and one 
apiece to Virpazar and Danilovgrad; the others woul d deploy at 
Cetinje and Njegusi.  Most of Group Braun would mov e to Niksic, 
leaving a weak brigade in reserve to guard the coas t by 
Trebinje.  One brigade of XIX Corps would also be i n the area of 
the military harbor (in the Zupa).  In the northeas t, 59 ID with 
205 Lst Inf Bde would advance in echelon through Ma tesevo to the 
Podgorica area, where they could receive supplies b rought up 
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from Cattaro.  To guard the roads to Ipek the 17 Mt n Bde would 
deploy in the Berane-Andrijevica-Kolasin area, whil e Brigade 
Schwarz and 209 Lst Inf Bde initially assembled at Plevlje. 
 
Until sufficient supplies were available the 57 ID,  which was 
supposed to advance from the Ipek-Prizren line towa rd Scutari 
and Alessio, and 9 Mtn Bde would stay in place to s ecure the 
Serbian territory they had already captured. 
 
To simplify the lines of command, on 15 January the  XIX Corps, 
Group Braun and the 5 th  Naval Division were placed directly under 
3rd  Army HQ as the latter had suggested.  GdI Sarkotic  also 
agreed to this change, so that he could once more d evote himself 
exclusively to his extensive responsibilities as mi litary and 
political governor of Bosnia-Herzegovina-Dalmatia. 
 
The capitulation  
 
Since the Viennese government had rejected the Mont enegrin peace 
proposals, and since there were signs that revoluti on might 
break out, it seemed that King Nicholas would bow t o his 
ministers' demands that he surrender unconditionall y. 
 
At noon on 16 January, the Montenegrins came to Cet inje and 
handed over a note to the k.u.k. government accepti ng that the 
surrender of their Army would be the first step in peace 
negotiations, as the Ministry of Foreign Affairs ha d demanded in 
their communication of the day before.  At the same  time, 
Teschen advised 3 rd  Army HQ how to carry out the disarmament of 
the enemy and the cessation of hostilities.  On 17 January, 
however, the Montenegrin negotiators suddenly depar ted.  After 
the talks broke off the AOK considered measures to bring more 
pressure to bear.  Since Serdar Vukotic had meanwhi le expressed 
some reservations about laying down his arms, the h igh command 
threatened to resume fighting on 21 January.  The d eadline was 
postponed for one day based on the wishes of the Vi ennese 
government, and on the 23 rd  an agreement was reached regarding 
the capitulation.  It wasn't actually signed until 25 January, 
although for two days the disarmament of the enemy was already 
moving forward quickly. 
 
These delays in the negotiations were undoubtedly c aused by the 
irresolute attitude of King Nicholas.  On the 17 th  the King 
himself was still telling the Serbs that he and his  court were 
postponing their movement into exile - which the al lied 
ambassadors were urging - in the hope of obtaining more 
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favorable terms. 37  Just three days later, however, the King, his 
Minister President Mijuskovic, and the Entente repr esentatives 
took an Italian torpedo boat to Brindisi.  There Ni cholas 
denounced all the Austrian demands and announced th at the war 
would continue.  He had left behind a rump ministry  to carry on 
the negotiations. 
 

6. Events through the end of January 

 
These political chess moves of the King had no subs tantial 
effect on the military developments, because the di sarming of 
his troops was proceeding quickly.  The Montenegrin  Army ceased 
to exist. 
 
Miserable condition of the Serbs  
 
The way was open for the k.u.k. 3 rd  Army to enter the north 
Albanian coastal plain.  Here since the start of th e month the 
remnants of the Serbian Army and countless refugees  were near 
the harbors of San Giovanni di Medua and Durazzo; t hey'd been 
waiting in vain for the help they'd been promised.  In these 
anxious weeks only a few Italian ships had hesitant ly approached 
the coast to bring a negligible quantity of food. 38  The 
evacuation of the troops still hadn't started, and the hard-
pressed Serbs were sending ever more urgent appeals  for help 
from their negligent allies, in which they referred  to Italian 
"chicanery." 39  This charge was echoed in French newspapers.  In 
reality there was another reason for the Italians' delay besides 
the uncertainty in the Entente camp.  The harbors o n the north 
Albanian coast were very poor, and menaced directly  by the Aus-
Hung. fleet in its nearby naval base at Cattaro.  T he open 
harbor at Medua was particularly perilous, and it i s 
understandable that the Italian ships preferred to use Durazzo.  
Finally, when the successes of Kövess' Army seemed to threaten 
Scutari, Paris decided to accelerate the assistance  using the 
French Navy. 40  Although the Serbian high command at Scutari 
hoped that their troops could now embark for Corfu from Medusa 
and Durazzo, on the 17 th  their allies decided that the Serbs 
would have to be transported from Durazzo and Valon a because of 
the threatening situation in Montenegro and the mis erable 

                                                 
37 Serbian Official History, Vol. XIV, p. 127 
38 Serbian Official History, Vol. XIV, p. 63 
39  Ibid. , Vol. XIV, p. 64 
40  Ibid. , Vol. XIV, p. 115 
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condition of the harbor at San Giovanni di Medua. 41 
 
The necessary troop movements were another Way of t he Cross for 
the Serbian units, already almost immobilized by ex haustion.  
Indescribable misery caused some individuals to tak e desperate 
actions which were repressed only with difficulty.  The famished 
soldiers growled with resentment when they learned that the 
Serbian court had embarked, and that the King of Mo ntenegro had 
fled.  Their leaders were also agitated when the It alian General 
Guerrini at Durazzo stated on the 19 th  that some of the units 
would probably have to march as far as Santi Quaran ta.  The 
Serbian commander General Bojovic halted the troops  who were 
already on their way to Valona and asked his govern ment (which 
was on Corfu) to put an end to the "systematic dest ruction" of 
his soldiers. 
 
Plans of the k.u.k. 3 rd  Army  
 
The perplexity in the enemy camp didn't remain unkn own at the HQ 
in Teschen, where GO Conrad on 16 January instructe d 3 rd  Army HQ 
to send a mixed detachment over the Bojana into the  coastal area 
south of Scutari as soon as possible.  Thus on the next day GdI 
Kövess ordered that whenever possible two battalion s and a 
mountain battery from 14 Mtn Bde should be sent thr ough Virpazar 
and Stari Bar.  Their goal would be to take Scutari  by surprise 
and then advance toward Alessio-San Giovanni di Med ua, spreading 
confusion and causing the enemy substantial damage.   To back 
them up, a detachment of Brigade Schiess would move  through 
Stari Bar to the Bojana and then would cross the ri ver; also, a 
mountain brigade should follow them so that a stron ger battle 
group would be available in this coastal area. 
 
At the end of 1915, GO Conrad had already exchanged  views over 
the general political war aims with Freiherr von Bu rian, the 
Minister of Foreign Affairs.  Conrad expressed the opinion that 
Serbia, Montenegro and Albania should completely di sappear as 
independent states.  The Monarchy would annex the p arts of 
Serbia that weren't given to Bulgaria, all of Monte negro, and 
Albania as far as the Mati River.  He also opined t hat in 
exchange for helping drive the Italians from the ea stern 
Adriatic coast the Bulgarians should be promised ce ntral Albania 
with Durazzo, and the Greeks the southern part of t he country 
(including Valona).  The successes of Kövess' Army to date, and 
the wretched situation of the Serbs, now led to the  decision to 
take military possession of the territory of north Albania as 

                                                 
41  Ibid. , Vol XIV, p. 116 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 67 

far as the line Mati-Dibra, and to clear it of the enemy. 
 
To carry this out, in orders issued on 17 January t he 3 rd  Army 
would reach the Scutari area with about eight briga des and some 
heavy artillery.  Four brigades of Trollmann's Corp s would 
advance south of Lake Scutari and one to the north,  while 59 ID 
and one brigade of 62 ID moved through Matesevo-Pod gorica.  
Scutari was to be taken as soon as possible. 
 
Depending on the situation, 57 ID and 9 Mtn Bde wou ld be 
deployed either toward the southwest or the south.  The main 
body of their battle group was meanwhile to stay on  the line 
Ipek-Djakova-Prizren where they would receive a lar ge amount of 
supplies and secure their lines of communication.  Mixed 
detachments and Albanian volunteers should push for ward to the 
line Scutari-Kruja as quickly as possible. 
 
Three brigades from the northern front were withdra wn through 
Plevlje and sent along with 21 Lst Mtn Bde to the S arajevo area; 
a fifth brigade was to be held at either Cattaro or  Trebinje at 
the disposal of the high command.  The departure of  the five 
brigades was just the start of the gradual diminish ing of the 
Balkan forces, which would be needed for the operat ion already 
being planned against Italy.  21 Lst Mtn Bde, howev er, was sent 
to reinforce 7 th  Army in the Bukovina. 
 
The troops move south  
 
The advanced detachment of 14 Mtn Bde under Lt Col.  Krammer 
occupied Scutari on 23 January without fighting; on  the next day 
they received an order to confiscate all available vessels, 
which would be very necessary to transport supplies . 
 
Under Corps Trollmann, the leading troops of Group Sorsich 
reached the coastal plain of the Bojana at Katrkol,  while parts 
of 47 ID entered Podgorica, where they received a f riendly 
reception from the citizens. 42  In Niksic, however, which was 

                                                 
42 On the way they were approached by the royal Pri nce Mirko, who 

reported that atrocities were being committed in Po dgorica, 
which he had just left.  It turned out, however, th at there 
had just been a scuffle between the Montenegrins an d the local 
Albanians, in which Issa Boletini, the most notable  Arnaut 
leader and their oldest freedom fighter, had perish ed along 
with his son.  TRANSLATOR's NOTE - Mirko was the se cond son of 
King Nicholas.  Since he was pro-Austrian, there wa s talk of 
making him the ruler of a south Slavic state depend ent on the 
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occupied by the advanced guard of Group Braun, the inhabitants 
were very sullen or even hostile. 
 
In general, however, the disarmament of the Montene grins was 
making rapid strides.  In the northeast part of the  country, 
where hitherto resistance had continued, the enemy units in 
front of 62 ID began to lay down their arms.  A det achment of 59 
ID from Berane reached Andrijevica, so that the par ts of 9 Mtn 
Bde which had been heading in this direction could pull back to 
Ipek.  This Brigade was now placed under 57 ID, whi ch in turn 
was assigned directly to 3 rd  Army HQ. 
 
To carry out the orders of the high command, the fo llowing units 
were selected to participate in the advance into no rthern 
Albania: 
. 14 Mtn Bde, 20 Lst Inf Bde, the Fortress Inf Bde and the 
Brigades of Schiess and Streith from XIX Corps; 
. 59 and 57 ID from VIII Corps (the latter included  9 Mtn Bde); 
and 
. 205 Lst Inf Bde from 62 ID. 
 
In the sector of Trollmann's Corps, the troops in S cutari would 
first be reinforced to two and then three brigades (as supplies 
became available) and would prepare bridgehead posi tions.  In 
the meantime Virpazar and Podgorica would be occupi ed in greater 
strength, while reserves were held back at either R ijeka or 
Cattaro.  Because of the logistical situation, 59 I D with 205 
Lst Inf Bde wouldn't advance to Podgorica until the  road between 
Cattaro and Krstac was repaired.  The disposition o f 57 ID with 
9 Mtn Bde would depend on how operations developed;  they would 
probably advance toward the south.  The final organ ization of 
the higher HQ was left open for the time being.  Un its not 
chosen for the offensive would make up the garrison s of the 
Cattaro military harbor and of the occupied lands, or guard the 
coast. 
 
Thus despite the urgency of the military and politi cal situation 
it still wasn't possible for strong units to advanc e into the 
north Albanian plains due to the difficulties in br inging up 
supplies.  According to reliable reports, the Itali ans had 
already left Durazzo, which indicated that the Serb ian units in 
the area had moved south.  Quick exploitation of th is 
development was called for, especially since it was  believed 

                                                                                                                                                             
Monarchy, but nothing came of this scheme.  See Art hur May, 
"The Passing of the Habsburg Monarchy 1914-1918" 
(Philadelphia, 1966), p. 114. 
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that the Bulgarians had similar intentions.  Theref ore the high 
command ordered that a well-armed mixed detachment should be 
immediately sent to the Durazzo area, while if poss ible an 
Albanian detachment should secure this important ha rbor and 
town. 
 
The employment of Albanian troops was part of the p lan to oppose 
the Albanians who were under Italian influence by q uickly 
winning over some of their compatriots to provide m ilitary 
assistance to the Monarchy.  Because of the prevale nt and long-
standing hostility of this nationality against the Serbs and 
Montenegrins, the plan won considerable success.  I n the areas 
which until now had been occupied by Serbian or Mon tenegrin 
troops, the population had taken up arms as soon as  they were 
free of the oppressive alien yoke, and were willing  to take part 
in the further undertakings of the k.u.k. Army.  Le vies 
organized in the liberated Albanian districts were already 
marching toward the coast under the leadership of A us-Hung. 
officers from Prizren who were familiar with the ar ea. 
 
Even ahead of these Albanian groups, however, on 31  January a 
scouting detachment from 2 Mtn Bde at Prizren had a lready 
reached Nerfusa, where several streams come togethe r to form the 
Fani River.  Meanwhile Krammer's Detachment from 14  Mtn Bde 
(four battalions and two mountain batteries) occupi ed Alessio 
and Medua and sent outposts ahead to the Mati. 43  On 24 January 
the Serbs had already left Medua for Durazzo; their  rear guards 
were stationed on the Ismi River.  Based on orders of 28 
January, the main body of Trollmann's Corps was to concentrate 
at Scutari as soon as the supply situation and the need to guard 
the coast permitted, while placing a brigade at Rij eka at the 
disposal of Army HQ.  2 Mtn Bde was the only unit o f VIII Corps 
which was to advance from Prizren through Dibra to Durazzo.  The 
rest of the Corps would move to the Italian theater  of 
operations - 59 ID (10 and 18 Mtn Bdes) through Pod gorica-
Zelenika and 57 ID (6 and 9 Mtn Bdes) through Belgr ade.  205 Lst 
Inf Bde was to rejoin 62 ID through Plevlje. 
 
Military and political developments involving the E ntente states  
 
The logistical situation of the Serbian Army, now b ased 
exclusively at Durazzo, had hardly improved.  The o perational 

                                                 
43 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - Krammer's own II Bn of IR # 72 was part of 

his detachment; however, at least one of the compon ents was 
not  from 14 Mtn Bde - Fortress Inf Bn # 4.  See Schach inger, 
"Die Bosniaken kommen!" (Graz, 1989), pp. 95-105. 
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situation had even deteriorated, since there were m ajor 
differences of opinion in Rome regarding how to hel p their 
allies. 
 
G.Lt Count Cadorna, who from the start had advised against any 
operation in Albania, now wanted the troops at Dura zzo to 
evacuate the town and march overland to Valona.  Th e Minister 
for Foreign Affairs, Baron Sonnino, wanted to hold onto Durazzo 
as a political pawn.  On 22 January the Italian Arm y commander 
insisted that these political considerations had to  be 
subordinated to military necessities, and even thre atened to 
resign. 44  Nevertheless, the political circles decided to 
reinforce the expeditionary corps in Albania with a  division and 
to place the troops in Durazzo directly under the M inister of 
War. 
 
While King Nicholas and his Minister President Miju skovic were 
already staying in Rome, on 28 January the Aus-Hung . envoy 
Eduard Otto initiated political discussions with th e Montenegrin 
rump cabinet at Cetinje.  However, Otto demanded th at the head 
of government should either return or give the mini sters who'd 
stayed in the country full power in writing.  The V iennese 
government wanted the peace negotiations themselves  conducted 
solely with individuals who'd been personally empow ered by the 
King; contact with Nicholas was to be established t hrough a 
neutral power. 
 
On 2 February the Montenegrin representatives at Ce tinje 
received a communication to be given to their King,  demanding 
that he appoint peace negotiators in two days.  How ever, France 
interfered with, and then thwarted, attempts to use  Spain as an 
intermediary, so the Ballhausplatz ended the diplom atic 
negotiations and published the notes it had exchang ed with 
Montenegro.  They also gave in to the demand from t he high 
command to introduce military government in the lan d of the 
Black Mountain. 
 
Mijuskovic meanwhile claimed that the activity of t he ministers 
who'd stayed in their homeland was unauthorized; th e ministers, 
in turn, joined with Prince Mirko to state that the  King had 
gone abroad without the knowledge of the government .  This not 
only caused confusion, but also raised the danger o f internal 
unrest. 
 

                                                 
44 Cadorna, "Altre pagine sulla grande guerra" (Mil an, 1926), p. 

149 
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At this time the entire German press was conducting  a lively 
campaign for the most favorable possible peace cond itions.  The 
Foreign Ministry at Vienna complained to Berlin aga inst any 
official widening of the war aims beyond what had b een agreed 
between the Central Powers by treaty.  In an exchan ge of views 
between the diplomats, however, Reich Chancellor vo n Bethmann-
Hollweg also opposed any harsh conditions for peace .  He 
suggested that Montenegro should be expanded at the  expense of 
Serbia, since the Chancellor had learned from confi dential 
reports that the Ballhausplatz intended to have Ser bia disappear 
as an independent state.  Burian, on the other hand , felt that 
mild treatment of Montenegro would be a serious err or.  He 
wanted to make the Kingdom permanently harmless by detaching all 
of its territory that was inhabited by Albanians; a s for Serbia, 
he told Bethmann-Hollweg that no final decisions ha d been taken.  
The German replied that the conclusion of a concili atory peace 
would have a favorable effect on relations with the  other small 
countries, with beneficial results for the war effo rt of the 
Central Powers; the enemy feared precisely such a d evelopment.  
Although there was some force to this argument, it was turned 
down by Vienna.  Austria-Hungary intended that Mont enegro should 
still exist under its national dynasty, but only as  a client 
state within approximately the borders established by the Berlin 
Treaty of 1878.  It would be bound to the Danube Mo narchy by a 
secret military convention, a customs union, and a common 
monetary policy. 
 

B. The conquest of north Albania 
 

1. The advance to the Skumbi River 

 

a. The march to Durazzo 
 
In the first days of February, airmen reported that  Serbian 
units had shifted into the immediate area around Du razzo, where 
they were embarking day and night on ships, while o ther enemy 
columns were moving through Kavaja toward Valona.  Reports 
indicated that north Albania would also be evacuate d by the 
Italians. 
 
In fact the movement of some of the Serbs to Valona , which had 
been briefly interrupted, was flowing again.  It wa s covered by 
the Timok Armeegruppe; meanwhile 1 st  Army protected Durazzo, 
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where the 3 rd  and 2 nd Armies were the initial components to 
embark.  Only after the night of 8-9 February, when  the Serbian 
rear guards withdrew over the Arsen, did the Italia ns finally 
take over responsibility for guarding the Durazzo h arbor area. 45  
Also on the 9 th  the Combined Division, serving as the rear guard 
for the Serbian southern group, left Elbasan for Va lona where 
the embarkation had already started on 28 January. 
 
To pin down the enemy units still deployed in front  of Durazzo, 
on 5 February the k.u.k. high command instructed 3 rd  Army HQ to 
send the strongest possible contingents from XIX Co rps and 2 Mtn 
Bde to the scene and to place all the fighting troo ps under a 
unified command.  To avoid constantly changing the titles of the 
units which hitherto had been known by their comman ders' names, 
Sorsich's Group HQ had meanwhile become HQ of 63 ID , Brigade 
Schiess the 210 Lst Inf Bde, Brigade Streith the 21 1 Lst Inf 
Bde, the Fortress Inf Bde the 22 Lst Mtn Bde and Gr oup Zhuber 
the 24 Lst Mtn Bde.  The Brigade of Col. Rudolf Löb l (formerly 
Haustein's) became the k.u. 212 Lst Inf Bde while B rigade 
Schwarz became 23 Lst Mtn Bde. 
 
Albania as a theater of operations  
 
The advance to the south had meanwhile been making slow 
progress.  Krammer's detachment pushed south of the  Mati through 
Miloti and Mamuras, and on 3 February reached Teke Fusa Krujs, 
from which troops occupied Kruja, the home town of Skanderbeg.  
Scouts didn't exchange the first shots with the rea r guards of 
the 1 st  Serbian Army until they were in front of Preza. 46  The 
Serbs held prepared positions on the southern slope s of the Ismi 
valley, and thus temporarily kept the attackers fro m gaining 
further ground.  Meanwhile the rest of 211 Lst Inf Bde reached 
Mamuras on the 5 th , while 210 Lst Inf Bde was still back at 
Alessio.  The other units of XIX Corps involved in the operation 
(47 ID with 14 Mtn and 20 Lst Mtn Bdes) were in the  Scutari 
area.  2 Mtn Bde, based at Prizren, sent a detachme nt under Lt 
Col. Zloch (1 ½ battalions and half a battery) from  Kula Lums 
through Orosi to the middle Mati; their goal was to  thrust 
through Kruja and Durazzo, followed by the main bod y of 2 nd 
Brigade.  The Albanian groups were moving toward th e same 
points. 
 
During the march to the Ismi the troops were alread y learning 
about a new enemy - the Albanian coastal plains wit h their large 
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untamed rivers and extensive lagoons and swamps, in terspersed 
with impenetrable woods and treacherous bogs.  The most 
distinctive feature of the theater, however, was th e climate; 
already under sub-tropical influences, the area was  alternately 
arid and then rain-soaked, which led to outbreaks o f malaria. 47 
 
The rainy season usually begins in October and ofte n lasts until 
April; it makes movement almost impossible, at leas t in the low 
lands.  Ever larger parts of the plains disappear u nder water; 
even the land that isn't submerged is completely so aked, so that 
it isn't feasible to camp for long in the open.  Tr affic is then 
restricted mainly to the sandy and prominent river banks, since 
the roads through the plains present almost insurmo untable 
difficulties. 
 
The condition of the roads was dictating the deploy ment of 63 ID 
at this time, with one of its brigades at Kruja and  the other at 
Alessio.  Both brigades would have to advance along  the only 
available route; it was soon a bottomless ribbon of  mud, parts 
of which were completely under water.  Since it mos tly ran 
between swamps and steep foothills, it was impossib le to deviate 
from the path or send out side detachments.  As the  brigades of 
47 ID followed they would also be forced to take th is road.  The 
crossing points over the highly swollen Mati River had to be 
constantly repaired.  All these conditions added to  the already 
difficult logistical problems. 
 
After 3 rd  Army HQ received the AOK's order of 5 February (se e 
above), they in turn instructed FML Sorsich to take  Durazzo with 
210 and 211 Lst Inf Bdes, 20 Lst Mtn Bde, 14 Mtn Bd e and 
Albanian groups.  Other Albanian groups should adva nce through 
Kruja in an envelopment movement toward Tirana and Kavaja. 

                                                 
47 Veith, "Der Feldzug in Albanien" (Schwarte, Vol.  V, pp. 512 
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The opposing forces deploy in front of Durazzo  
 
At this time the Italian garrison at Durazzo consis ted of the 
Savona Brigade, a battalion of Territorial Militia,  two mountain 
batteries, 14 field cannon and four 12 cm guns. 48  According to 
orders issued on 30 January, they were supposed to be ready to 
evacuate, but would only do so if under heavy press ure from 
their opponents.  General Ferrero was given the dif ficult job of 
deciding the right moment to abandon the harbor.  I n any event 
he was first supposed to cover the embarkation and departure of 
the rest of the Serbian Army.  Despite great diffic ulties, this 
was accomplished by 9 February. 
 
Meanwhile the first troops of FML Sorsich's 63 ID h ad reached 
the heights in the coastal area between the Ismi an d Arsen 
without fighting, and on 9 February occupied Tirana  (which had 
been evacuated by detachments of the Timok Armeegru ppe two days 
previously). 49  The main body of 211 Lst Inf Bde left the Preza-
Vorra area for Durazzo and secured the Mali Barzes Heights, 
which dominated the surrounding terrain; here an It alian assault 
was easily repulsed on the 11 th .  All parts of 211 Brigade, 
reinforced by troops of 14 Mtn Bde (Krammer's Detac hment), 
arrived by 14 February and occupied a broad front o pposite the 
Italians, on the heights east of the Arsen valley b etween 
Ruskuli and Mali Barzes.  The leading troops of 210  Lst Inf Bde 
reached Larusku.  The units of 47 ID were following ; on this day 
the 20 Lst Mtn Bde was at Alessio and the main body  of 14 Mtn 
Bde at Scutari.  2 Mtn Bde, advancing from Prizren through Fani 
and Orosi toward Kruja, already had its foremost tr oops in the 
line of battle at Preza.  The first Albanian group that was 
ready for combat, about 600 men under Capt. Hässler , moved 
through Tirana to the heights north of Kravaja.  Wh en this town 
surrendered on 16 February the Itallian position at  Durazzo was 
completely cut off by land. 
 
The enemy's main line of resistance ran along the l eft bank of 
the Arsen up river from its mouth to the hill at Ba zar Sjak; 
then it included a bridgehead east of the river on both sides of 
the road to Tirana that extended back to the Arsen opposite Res.  
Then it again followed the river's left bank throug h Teke 
Aleksit.  From here the line extended to the coast at the sandy 
heights of Skam (Sasso Bianco). 50  In this sector there was also 
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a fall-back position for the right wing on the hill s between the 
Arsen and the lagoons.  Finally there were trenches  to secure 
the two narrow isthmuses which connected the Durazz o peninsula 
with the mainland on both sides of the Kneta Durcit  Lagoon. 
 
The Italians debate evacuation  
 
The position of the Italian garrison at Durazzo was  certainly 
not favorable.  The Savona Brigade could only hold such a small 
area that the harbor, already endangered from the s ea, was also 
in constant danger from the land side.  Moreover th ere was no 
prospect of timely relief by land from Valona, sinc e the 
Bulgarian units on the upper Skumbi could interfere  with such a 
movement from the flank.  And the hope for politica l success in 
Albania which had justified taking military risks h ad faded.  
Except for a small remnant, Essad Pasha's recruits had deserted.  
This self-seeking rich landholder, who was mistrust ed by his 
compatriots, lost his nerve and on 12 February had already asked 
to be allowed to take ship quickly for exile. 51 
 
This development caused the Italian consul in Duraz zo to demand 
the next day that Rome authorize the immediate evac uation of the 
harbor.  However, neither his demand nor the renewe d exhortation 
of Cadorna compelled the political circles to volun tarily give 
up the city, because they were fearful not only of their future 
position in Albania but also of the impact of a set back in Italy 
itself.  General Ferrero, on the other hand, who'd been 
entrusted by the politicians with the right to deci de on 
eventual evacuation, wanted to leave immediately af ter he was 
advised on 14 February by Vice Admiral the Duke of Abruzzi, 
commanding the Adriatic fleet, that it would be dan gerous to 
postpone the embarkation.  Nonetheless the commande r of the 
expeditionary corps at Valona, General Bertotti, or dered Ferrero 
to put off the evacuation, since the latest informa tion was that 
neither the Austrian nor Bulgarian units represente d a serious 
threat.  After further protests against continuing to hold 
Durazzo remained fruitless, General Ferrero decided  to offer 
resistance as long as possible; he was even compell ed to send 
away the empty troop transports, which had been anc hored in the 
open sea off the town despite danger from high wave s. 
 
The ship movements in the Durazzo harbor were natur ally observed 
by the foremost k.u.k. troops; along with unmistaka ble measures 
on the Italians' land front, they indicated that th e enemy was 
determined on prolonged resistance.  XIX Corps HQ, on the other 
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hand, was still convinced by outdated intelligence that the 
Italian garrison would evacuate the harbor after th e embarkation 
of the Serbs, which was now complete; they intended  to interfere 
with the Italians' departure by rapidly attacking.  On 17 
February it was ordered that the assault should sta rt the next 
day.  63 ID HQ, however, had now deduced the enemy' s new 
intentions, and demanded that the attacking units s hould be 
reinforced by 210 Lst Inf Bde, the advanced element s of 2 Mtn 
Bde (Zloch's Detachment) and the artillery of 20 Ls t Mtn Bde 
(which was moving forward ahead of the Brigade's in fantry). 
 
The latest intelligence reports sent through Tesche n confirmed 
that Ferrero had decided to hang on.  Therefore FML  Trollmann 
agreed to postpone the thrust on Durazzo until not only the 
entire 210 Lst Inf Bde, but also 20 Lst Mtn Bde (no w placed 
under 63 ID) could take part.  Since the high comma nd concurred, 
the attack was scheduled for the 21 st ; because of unavoidable 
delays in the troop deployment, it was postponed on ce more until 
23 February. 
 
Continuing logistical problems  
 
When these three brigades moved onto the future bat tlefield 
around Durazzo, where 14 Mtn Bde was to follow them  as a fourth 
unit, the attackers had already advanced considerab ly beyond the 
effective range of 3 rd  Army.  The high command had originally 
intended to provide enough supplies to Kövess' Army  so that six 
mountain brigades could be maintained indefinitely on the 
Skumbi.  However, because of the demands of the sou thwestern 
theater of operations they now were restricting the ir commitment 
to Albania. 
 
At this time the road from Scutari was only passabl e for less 
than half the distance to Alessio, and then only fo r bearers.  
Thus brigades could be readily supplied only up to the area just 
north of and including Alessio.  A completely new l ine of 
communications would have to be opened to bring sup plies further 
forward, but time and circumstances wouldn't permit  this. 52 

                                                 
52 The plan was to construct a cable railway from C attaro to 

Njegusi, from which trucks would be used to Lake Sc utari.  
Vessels would ply the lake from Virpazar to Scutari , from 
which a field railroad and later a road for trucks would be 
built to Alessio.  Another cable railway would exte nd to 
Preza.  There were also plans to use sea traffic as  far as San 
Giovanni di Medua, and finally to set up a second s upply line 
from Ferizovic through Prizren, Kula Lums and Orosi  to Pezana. 
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In analyzing the situation it must be remembered th at the combat 
troops in front of Durazzo were dependent on a supp ly line that 
was already 100 kilometers long, and which didn't i nclude a 
reliable road south of Scutari.  The trains of bear ers along the 
way had to use supplies themselves, which lessened the 
effectiveness of the system.  The troops' capabilit ies were 
already reduced because they had insufficient ratio ns. 
 
FML Sorsich reminded his men that despite all their  own 
problems, the situation of the Italian garrison - w hich they 
considerably outnumbered - was desperate.  Moreover , the 
upcoming battle was very important because a victor y would bring 
an end to their current sufferings in Albania. 
 
Deployment for battle  
 
Thus encouraged, the troops grouped themselves for the attack 
which would start on 23 February.  On the right win g, parts of 
210 Lst Inf Bde under Lt Col. Jurisevic stood on th e lower Arsen 
in the Ruskuli area.  In the center, around the ene my's 
bridgehead, Krammer's Detachment was on both sides of the road, 
next to 211 Lst Inf Bde (now commanded by Col. Löri nczy).  In 
the southern sector, extending west of the Arsen to  the coast, 
Col. von Farkas' 20 Lst Mtn Bde had been inserted; Zloch's 
Detachment and finally the Albanian group under Häs sler made up 
the extreme left wing.  The portions of 210 Lst Inf  Bde that 
weren't at the front were either held in reserve or  employed on 
urgently needed repairs to the roads. 
 
Farther south the country as far as the Semeni Rive r was mostly 
free of the enemy, since the friendly Albanians had  broken the 
weak resistance of Essad Pasha's adherents and had already 
advanced to Berat.  On 13 February an Aus-Hung. sco uting group 
had reached Elbasan, which was also being approache d by 
Bulgarian outposts. 
 
Meanwhile the Serbian Cavalry Division, which the I talians had 
kept for a time on the Semeni, pulled back to Valon a; originally 
these horsemen were supposed to ride through Tepele ni to Santi 
Quaranta to ease the traffic in the Valona harbor.  However, the 
Serbs objected to moving overland, and were proceed ing 
reluctantly; they felt that the Italian plans, even  if based on 
tactical arguments or on naval requirements, were o nly causing 
unnecessary hardships. 
 
However, it seems certain that the Italian high com mand was 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 78 

motivated solely by the requirements of their Navy in planning 
the Serbian embarkation.  This operation involved a  large number 
of warships which guarded 81 transport steamers (to taling 
223,000 tons); the transports made 322 trips betwee n them.  The 
fact that there were no significant losses is a cre dit to the 
Italian naval officers who oversaw the operation. 53 
 
According to Italian sources, a total of 260,895 me n, 10,153 
horses and 68 guns were transported from the Albani an harbors; 
193,514 of the men were Serbian soldiers or governm ent 
officials.  The Serbs themselves quote figures of 1 52,000 men 
and 10,153 horses. 54  The Italians also embarked 23,000 Aus-Hung. 
prisoners of war; they were the remnants of the 70, 000 men who 
had been forced to endure the unspeakable march fro m Nish to the 
Adriatic. 
 

b. The capture of Durazzo (23-26 February) 
 
According to the final orders from HQ of 63 ID, the  infantry was 
to be prepared to move so far forward before dawn o n 23 February 
that they could break into the enemy position with one bound.  
Artillery preparation would start at 6:00 AM, the i nfantry 
assault at 7:30 AM.  The individual attacking group s would make 
a concentric advance on Durazzo.  According to a re port from the 
naval detachment, the warships at Cattaro wouldn't be able to 
cooperate because of heavy seas.  Therefore it woul d be perilous 
to assault the harbor itself, where airmen had coun ted thirteen 
enemy warships. 55 
 
Since most of the approaches by sea could be observ ed on land, 
the attackers noted the arrival of more enemy troop s on the 19 th .  
These were two companies from Valona, which General  Bertotti 
sent to reinforce the Durazzo garrison after he bec ame alarmed 
by the pending offensive. 56  However, for General Ferrero this 
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was hardly a sufficient replacement for the substan tial losses 
his units had already suffered from illness.  Regar dless of what 
Rome ordered, he preferred to evacuate the town but  had decided 
to resist stoutly because embarkation would be so d ifficult due 
to the heavy seas. 
 
23 February  
 
In front of Jurisevic's group on the lower Arsen th ere were only 
a few Italian outposts who didn't offer any notewor thy 
resistance since they were counting on the river as  a barrier.  
The enemy was proved correct, since by the evening of 23 
February only a few soldiers were able to cross to the left bank 
by swimming with the help of wooden beams. 
 
In the Bazar Sjak bridgehead, on the other hand, th e Italians 
defended themselves very stubbornly against the com bined attack 
by Krammer's group and 211 Lst Inf Bde.  The key po ints in the 
defenses were the positions on the dominating Kodra  Sjak Heights 
and in front of Djepale; both were stormed at noon,  after which 
the defenders withdrew over the Arsen and set on fi re the bridge 
which carried the main road.  Thus they decisively checked the 
rapidly developing pursuit and thwarted the plan of  63 ID HQ to 
deliver the main thrust into Durazzo along the road .  Thus the 
burden of continuing the attack passed to the units  fighting 
west of the Arsen under Col. Farkas.  On the extrem e left wing 
of this battle group, Capt. Hässler and his Albania ns already 
had stormed the Skam in an early assault that took the Italians 
completely by surprise.  Soon afterward the enemy a lso had to 
abandon the neighboring positions on Skalnjuri to G roup Zloch.  
Farther east, as far as the Arsen, the Italians did n't start to 
retreat until shortly before noon, when with surpri sing speed 
they broke off their fight against the oncoming gro ups of 20 Lst 
Mtn Bde. 
 
Since at the hour selected for the main assault the  neighboring 
groups on the Arsen had already come to a halt, Col . Farkas 
decided to take over all responsibility for continu ing the 
thrust himself, and to immediately advance on Duraz zo. 
 
Although the pursuit started immediately, the attac king units 
were moving through terrain that made it difficult to spot the 
enemy, and soon were unable to pin down the retreat ing Italians.  
A feint attack that was supposed to cross the half- burnt Kneta 
bridge was shattered by enemy machine gun fire. 
 
In their general retreat the Italian troops had wit hdrawn past 
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the second position which had been prepared between  Rastbul and 
Sinavlas; thus in the evening they were already sta tioned in the 
final line in front of the Durazzo peninsula, where  they 
fortified the narrow strips of land that extended t o the 
peninsula on both sides of the Kneta Durcit lagoon.   In these 
almost isolated positions the defenders cold at lea st count on 
supporting fire from the overwhelming ships' artill ery; further 
resistance on the mainland would have only endanger ed the 
embarkation which probably was already inevitable.  The 
government at Rome decided by the end of 23 Februar y to issue 
the order to evacuate; in the following night Gener al Ferrero 
began to embark troops on the sheltered western coa st of the 
peninsula. 
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24-25 February  
 
The situation of 63 ID hardly changed during the ni ght of 23-24 
February, since all of the units on the right bank of the Arsen 
were still halted by this river barrier.  The centr al group was 
finally able to deploy on the left bank in the morn ing of the 
24 th .  However, the divisional commander held them back  as a 
reserve; only their artillery was placed at the dis posal of Col. 
Farkas, who by noon was ready to launch a powerful thrust from 
the rising ground between Rastbul and Sinavlas. 
 
Although 63 ID HQ held fast in their determination to prevail in 
this sector, they were frustrated by the artillery on the 
enemy's ships, which made any thrust over the Kneta  bridge 
impossible with a continuous barrage.  Soon it was clear that 
our forces for the moment could interfere with the evacuation of 
the Savona Brigade, already in progress, only with long-range 
fire.  Despite the overwhelming superiority of the enemy 
artillery, the otherwise unprotected roadstead lay almost 
entirely within the sight and range of the attacker s.  Around 
1:00 PM the combined batteries of the 20 Lst Mtn an d 211 Lst Inf 
Bdes suddenly opened fire, forcing the Italians to erect a 
protective wall of flour bags in front of the open harbor, which 
at least covered traffic to the piers.  For the tim e being they 
were able to embark only personnel and such equipme nt as was 
easy to carry. 
 
Similarly to the attackers in front of the Kneta br idge, Group 
Jurisevic stood inactive in front of the northern t ongue of land 
through the end of the 25 th .  The heavy fire from the enemy ships 
continued, and relief from our own fleet could hard ly be 
expected.  All of its recent attempts to support th e attack on 
Durazzo had to be abandoned because of "heavy seas. " 57  The 
reasons why the 5 th  Naval Division had done so little while the 
remnants of the Serbian Army were embarking aren't explained in 
any existing documents.  The armored cruisers and b attleships 
weren't employed.  The most likely explanation is t hat the size 
of the enemy's fleet was unknown and therefore it d idn't seem 
wise to risk our most powerful ships against an app arently 
overwhelming foe. 
 
Thus a coup de main  against the temporarily impregnable harbor 
city was out of the question.  FML Sorsich decided to prepare 14 
Mtn Bde, which meanwhile had arrived at Vorra, for a thrust over 
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the northern land connection to the mainland.  They  would 
relieve the troops currently in the area, while 210  and 211 Lst 
Inf Bdes, except for their batteries, united behind  the Arsen in 
reserve.  This new deployment, however, was never c arried out 
since the planned offensive was overtaken by events . 
 
26-27 February  
 
Before it could be relieved, Group Jurisevic scoute d early on 
the 26 th  past the hill at Pala, which it found unoccupied.  Grenz 
Jaeger Company # 3 followed the retreating enemy up  to Portes.  
When darkness fell the Italian rearguard also evacu ated this 
position; the Grenz Jaeger followed them and before  midnight 
reached the city, which the enemy had already aband oned. 
 
After the sudden artillery assault on the 24 th , General Ferrero 
had to restrict the embarkation to the night hours,  and had to 
briefly interrupt it at one point due to a lack of shipping.  
Despite these difficulties, and with noteworthy ski ll, he was 
able to complete the operation by the evening of th e 26 th .  He 
had to leave behind all his guns and a large part o f his 
rations; almost a thousand horses were shot.  Even so, at the 
end the embarkation had to be completed with great haste. 
 
The last Italian rear guards had just left the tren ches on the 
Kneta, which were already untenable because of the accurate fire 
of the Aus-Hung. batteries, when the first troops o f Group 
Farkas began their well-prepared advance. 
 
The heavy ships' guns were still thundering, but th e fires and 
mighty explosions that broke out in the city betray ed the fact 
that it had been completely evacuated.  After some final shots 
from the fleet the Italians gave up Durazzo. 
 
Despite the lack of enemy resistance, it took time and great 
caution to pass through the artfully contrived barr iers along 
the lagoon in the darkness.  The advanced troops of  Group Farkas 
reached the area of the city over a ford which had been betrayed 
by a herd of buffalo the day before, and on rafts.  They became 
engaged in a fight with the Grenz Jaeger, and were also hit by 
bombs thrown from a few k.u.k. planes.  The situati on was 
finally clarified at dawn, whereupon the Greek cons ul handed the 
city over to Col. Farkas. 
 
Thus ended the operation against Durazzo, which cos t the 
attackers 4 officers and 69 men (including 10 Alban ians) killed, 
about 300 wounded, and 50 missing.  On the other ha nd, on 23 
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February alone they took 17 officers and 742 men pr isoner.  The 
booty included 34 guns, 1 machine gun, 14,000 rifle s, a great 
amount of ammunition and entrenching tools, and 17 vessels plus 
enough rations to feed all of 63 ID for a week. 
 
In addition to these losses, the hasty flight of th e garrison 
reinforced the Albanians' negative impression cause d by the 
Italian defeat, while it increased their belief in the success 
of the attackers.  This was first evident in the ve ry lively 
participation of the inhabitants in the victory cel ebrations, 
and sealed the victory of the Danube Monarchy in th e political 
struggle with its rivals.  It is no wonder that the  responsible 
persons in Rome sought to conceal this mainly polit ical defeat 
by referring to the "glorious evacuation" of Durazz o. 
 
However, it had been a major error overall to "want  to reach 
goals of international importance with insufficient  means." 58  It 
was also a mistake to postpone the evacuation after  success 
could no longer be won and a setback was unavoidabl e. 
 
 

2. Events through mid-March 

 

a. The new deployment; a pause in operations 
 
FML Trollmann had already been planning a new deplo yment on 24 
February.  This would be necessary after the impend ing capture 
of Durazzo because all of the combat troops involve d here had 
gradually been placed under 63 ID, while 47 ID HQ b ack in 
Scutari had been left out of the picture.  Except f or units in 
the north Albanian theater, most components of 3 rd  Army were 
already leaving to be employed elsewhere.  It was n ecessary to 
quickly disentangle the remaining units and restore  order to the 
chain of command. 
 
Therefore 3 rd  Army HQ had ordered on 24 February that after 
Durazzo was taken most of XIX Corps should deploy i n the area of 
this harbor and at Tirana.  Kavaja and Elbasan woul d be 
occupied, and outposts advanced to the Skumbi; thei r mission 
would merely be to guard the river and to scout, si nce the goals 
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of the Army would be met after north Albania was cl ear of the 
enemy as far as the Skumbi.  The AOK agreed with th ese measures, 
and didn't issue additional instructions.  At the s ame time, 
however, they ordered that 2 Mtn and 22 Lst Mtn Bde s should 
leave the Balkan theater, if possible in coordinati on with 59 ID 
and VIII Corps HQ through the Bocche.  If the situa tion in the 
interior of Montenegro permitted, the 24 Lst Mtn Bd e would move 
to Scutari to take the place of the 22 nd, while a brigade of XIX 
Corps shifted from the Durazzo-Tirana area to Aless io.  Finally 
the high command decided that XIX Corps HQ would be  in sole 
command in Albania, because 3 rd  Army HQ - whose commander Kövess 
was promoted on 26 February to Generaloberst - was also leaving 
for another theater of operations. 
 
The new deployment was carried out in accordance wi th these 
orders.  2 Mtn Bde (along with Zloch's detachment),  22 Lst Mtn 
Bde and several groups which meanwhile had mostly b een converted 
to brigades headed north through the Bocche and thr ough Trebinje 
to leave the theater.  The HQ and units of Trollman n's corps 
were organized under instructions issued on 3 March .  63 ID HQ 
with 210 Lst Inf Bde went to Alessio, while 211 Lst  Inf Bde 
deployed in the Mamuras-Kruja area.  47 ID HQ moved  to Tirana 
with the main body of 14 Mtn Bde, while parts of th e Brigade 
occupied Kavaja and Elbasan; 20 Lst Mtn Bde was sta tioned at 
Durazzo and Bazar Sjak. 
 
However, all these movements were delayed by new hi gh water in 
the rivers, which not only destroyed all the bridge s but also 
flooded the most important stretches of the roads.  Thus the 
Mati rose almost four meters; the columns heading n orth had to 
cross this river on skiffs and canoes hollowed out of logs.  The 
high waters of the Drin delayed traffic between Ale ssio and 
Scutari, where some of the streets were also deep u nder water.  
There was no expectation that the supply lines woul d improve 
soon; until they did, XIX Corps had no prospect of advancing 
past its present location. 
 
This restricted activity was consistent with the la test orders 
from Teschen, which had regulated the chain of comm and but 
hadn't called for any further offensive.  After the  departure of 
3rd  Army HQ (scheduled for mid-March), the commander o f XIX Corps 
would have sole command of north Albania; he would guard this 
territory as far as the line Skumbi River-Rapon Riv er-Dibra plus 
the coast between the Bojana and Skumbi against ene my attacks 
and landings.  While a sufficient garrison held Scu tari, the 
main body of the Corps would be held in readiness i n the 
Durazzo-Tirana area. 
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Under these orders, with the agreement of the high command, 
operations would pause despite a favorable general military and 
political situation.  After the fall of Durazzo the  Italians had 
pulled back completely to Valona, leaving the area as far as the 
Vojusa empty of their troops.  The territory thus s tood open for 
the Bulgarians, whose outlying units had already oc cupied Berat. 
 
Nevertheless, it was unthinkable to continue milita ry operations 
during the rainy season.  Although it was necessary  to at least 
send scouts ahead as far as the Italian front, for the time 
being this task was entrusted only to Albanian volu nteers who 
could gain self-confidence by advancing.  This was the 
assignment of the volunteer Captain von Ghilardi.  With units 
recruited primarily in north Albania, by the end of  February he 
already was ready for action on the Skumbi, while s ome of his 
irregular troops had even reached the Semeni. 59 
 

b. The Italians at Valona 
 
Ghilardi's operation gave the Italians the impressi on that 
strong enemy forces - estimated on 1 March by Gener al Bertotti 
as two Aus-Hung. corps plus Bulgarian troops - were  advancing 
toward Valona behind a large group of Albanian volu nteers. 60 
 
Although on 29 February the high command had been g iven control 
again over the Italian Expeditionary Corps, they co uld no longer 
prevent the reinforcement of the force to three div isions, which 
the government at Rome had already initiated.  Cado rna however 
could not agree to the urgent political demand that  Valona 
should be held to the last extremity even against a  superior 
enemy.  It appeared to him that too many resources were being 
committed to Albania, and that this would weaken hi s nation's 
principal front, where he feared an Aus-Hung. attac k. 
 
This attitude of the Italian General Staff was refl ected in 
orders which were issued on 2 March.  The existing front of 130 
km on the Vojusa was to serve only as a forward sec urity line, 
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while the much shorter main position covered only t he heights 
along the bay of Valona, which would be held in a p urely 
defensive campaign in cooperation with the Navy.  T he Marine 
Minister, however, insisted on retaining the harbor , which was 
the eastern strong point of the Adriatic barricade,  by all 
necessary means on land and at sea. 61  Although his demand was 
supported by the Foreign Minister, Cadorna stuck to  his opinion 
and even threatened to evacuate Valona if the Navy didn't use 
its own resources to meet its stated need for more artillery 
around the harbor.  In response to this threat the naval 
minister offered five medium caliber batteries, whi ch G.Lt 
Settimio Piacentini - the newly-appointed commander  at Valona - 
said would be sufficient. 
 
In mid-March the units of the garrison were organiz ed as the 38, 
43 and 44 ID of the XVI Corps, which also directly commanded the 
10 th  Bersaglieri Regiment plus Territorial Militia IR #  38, 47 
and 48.  Thus in the last few months the number of battalions 
committed to Albania had risen from 3 to 48, the eq uivalent of 
two Italian army corps, thanks to political conside rations and 
despite the will of the high command.  Cadorna was still 
convinced that sending so many troops to a minor th eater of 
operations couldn't be justified, since their oppon ents were 
separated from their supply sources by 300 km of ba rren 
territory which moreover was threatened from the se a.  Therefore 
if the Austrians did eventually move against the ci ty of Valona 
they would lack the necessary strength. 
 
Actually the combat troops of the k.u.k. XIX Corps,  who were in 
need of recuperation, could only receive the minimu m amount of 
supplies necessary while they were deployed over a wide area 
(100 km deep).  Had they moved south they would hav e used up all 
available rations, thus leaving their own supply tr ains without 
any food or fodder.  Even the very small units whic h had crossed 
the Skumbi were experiencing logistical problems.  Only the 
Albanian volunteers under Ghilardi were able to adv ance as far 
as the Vojusa, because they had taken control of th e fruitful 
area around Muzakja, which the Italians had willing ly abandoned.  
In the first half of March the Albanians deployed o n the north 

                                                 
61 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - The Adriatic barricade was a  network of 

small vessels and drift nets which was gradually be ing 
assembled to hopefully keep German and Austrian sub marines 
from passing through the Otranto Straits into the 
Mediterranean.  Its maintenance would have been muc h more 
difficult if the Entente had no base on the eastern  shore of 
the sea. 
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bank of the Vojusa between its mouth and the bend a t Kjosa. 
 
And so the noteworthy campaign of the Aus-Hung. uni ts in the 
western Balkans came to an end.  Although the numbe r of men 
engaged can't be compared with those in the great b attles on the 
Isonzo or in the West, the troops who fought their way over Mt 
Lovcen and through the wilds of Montenegro and nort h Albania - 
almost untouched by civilization - had much to endu re both in 
body and soul.  This is all the more praiseworthy b ecause by far 
the largest part of the army in the western Balkans  was made up 
of militia units made up of relatively old soldiers  and lacked a 
full cadre of professional active officers.  It is a testimony 
to the soldierly qualities of all the peoples who o nce made up 
Austria-Hungary that the Landsturm men willingly to ok on all the 
challenges of this "colonial campaign."  These incl uded the 
physical challenges posed by the terrain (beginning  with the 
climb up Mt Lovcen), the dangers to life and limb f rom an enemy 
who was admirably suited for partisan-type warfare,  and above 
all the deprivations, hunger and illnesses.  Thus t his campaign 
belongs to the astounding deeds which were chronicl ed in the 
history book of the Habsburg Army before this signi ficant book 
was closed forever by fate. 

c. The German-Bulgarian front through mid-March 
 
On the Macedonian-Greek border, the allies had agre ed in 
principle on an offensive toward Salonika, but it h adn't started 
when the year 1915 came to an end.  The border also  remained 
quiet in the next few weeks.  The general staffs of  Germany and 
Bulgaria hadn't abandoned their plan, but political  and military 
necessity kept causing new postponements.  Above al l it was 
necessary to be sure of the neutrality or friendshi p of the 
Greeks, whose army was deployed in two groups on ei ther side of 
the area where the allies intended to advance.  The re were also 
great technical difficulties in mounting a major of fensive in 
barren mountain terrain, where the Bulgarians' ox-d rawn carts 
would be the principal means of bringing up ammunit ion, military 
equipment and rations.  Therefore in mid-February i t was decided 
that the attack couldn't start until 15 March.  How ever, this 
goal also wouldn't be met. 
 
The great storm in front of Verdun broke out on 21 February.  
Naturally the German General Staff didn't' want to become 
involved in a second operation in a distant theater  of war 
before the outcome on the French front was determin ed.  
Moreover, reports from Salonika indicated that the enemy were 
making themselves at home around the city and stren gthening 
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themselves every day.  In fact, three French and fi ve British 
divisions stood ready to defend the Entente's last position in 
the Balkans with determination, and the intelligenc e services of 
the Central Powers erroneously estimated that even more 
divisions were present. 62  Thanks to their uncontested supremacy 
at sea, the enemy forces could be reinforced at any  time, 
particularly from Egypt.  Against an army of this s ize, the 
attackers would need at least as many men plus equi pment and 
supplies that weren't substantially inferior. 
 
Meanwhile the course of the first week's fighting o n the Verdun 
battlefield showed clearly that all the capabilitie s of the 
German Army would have to be committed if they were  to win 
success in this operation.  And thus a combination of factors 
led to the postponement of an offensive against Sal onika to the 
uncertain future.  Instead it was decided to restri ct activity 
to the construction of the strongest possible defen ses on the 
Greek border. 
 
Plans for attacking Salonika seem to have played no  part in the 
exchanges of ideas between Conrad and Falkenhayn af ter mid-
December 1915.  This may seem odd, since shortly be fore the 
Chief of the k.u.k. General Staff had so strongly e mphasized the 
importance of completely driving the Entente out of  the Balkan 
Peninsula.  Like his Imperial German colleague, how ever, he was 
diverted by other developments and plans - by the c ampaign in 
the western Balkans, by the projects directed again st Italy, and 
by political disputes with Bulgaria (which will be described 
later).  Moreover it is possible that Conrad had gr adually also 
begun to doubt whether this important project was f easible.  It 
was obvious that any progress that the allies were making in 
their preparations to attack was being overtaken by  the 
defensive measures of the enemy.  Therefore after t he first of 
the year the HQ at Teschen was content to just read  the reports 
which they received from their liaison officers wit h GFM 
Mackensen and with the Bulgarians.  There is no men tion in any 
documents of an attempt to influence the decisions of our two 
allies.  (Conrad had never counted on cooperation f rom the third 
ally, the Turks.) 
 

                                                 
62 Gallwitz, "Meine Führertätigkeit im Weltkrieg 19 14/16" 

(Berlin, 1929),  pp. 514 ff.  Jochim, "Der Feldzug in Serbien" 
(in Schwarte, Vol. II, pp. 416 ff).  Ministère de l a guerre, 
"Les armées françaises dans la grande guerre" (Pari s, 1923), 
Vol. VIII, Appendix 53 (this source referred to her eafter as 
"French Official History"). 
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Because this narrative is intended to describe only  events on 
the Aus-Hung. fronts, it will not discuss in detail  the question 
of whether an allied offensive toward Salonika woul d have been 
successful. 63  Since the operation didn't happen, history cannot  
determine how it would have turned out, and particu larly how the 
Greeks - who were politically and economically depe ndent on 
contacts carried out over the seas - would have rea cted.  The 
best chance for military success was at the start o f December, 
when the Bulgarians should have been able to thrust  past 
Sarrail's weak divisions.  Because of concern about  Greece's 
reaction, Falkenhayn had prohibited an attack, a de cision which 
the French author de Civrieux has judged sharply:  "In this 
inexplicable decision to halt a victorious army on a line behind 
which their beaten enemy could again make ready for  battle lies 
the seed of the collapse of the Bulgarian front in September 
1918." 64 
 
Whether or not this decision was an error, it is ce rtainly 
another instance of the tragedy of the Central Powe rs.  Here 
also, as in Russia in the previous autumn, the swor d either was 
lowered or had to be lowered before the entire stra tegic task 
was completed. 
 

                                                 
63 See Foerster, "Graf Schlieffen und der Weltkrieg " (2 nd Edition, 

Berlin, 1923), p. 185; also Kuhl, "Der Weltkrieg 19 14/18" 
(Berlin, 1929), p. 294 

64 Kuhl, "Der Weltkrieg im Urteil unserer Feinde" ( Berlin, 1922), 
pp. 25 ff. 
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III. Austria-Hungary's Army from the Carpathian 
Winter through the Spring of 1916 
 

A. Expansion of the armed forces 
 

1. Consumption and replacement of personnel 

 
The approach of another summer of warfare, in which  both groups 
of contending powers would again lock arms in searc h of a 
decision, is a good point at which to look back at the inner 
developments which affected the organization and fr amework of 
the k.u.k. Army - as well as its combat abilities a nd morale - 
between the first two winters of the war.  At the s tart of 1915 
the armed forces of the Danube Monarchy had been ba dly shaken 
and greatly depleted in strength.  The harsh Carpat hian winter, 
with its unparalleled hardships, hadn't permitted a ny recovery; 
instead it had consumed the greatest part of the ha stily 
assembled and insufficiently trained reserve troops  in a series 
of crises which followed each other with breath-tak ing speed.  
In this time of greatest need we were living litera lly from one 
March battalion to the next.  Although it was at le ast possible 
to maintain the basic framework of the Army's units , only the 
future would show whether it would again be possibl e to fill 
them up with the Monarchy's available reserves. 
 
Then, however, a slow but unmistakable improvement occurred, 
even sooner than had been hoped.  As the fighting i n the 
Carpathians ebbed in April, quiet descended on ever  longer parts 
of the front and the situation stabilized.  The war ming rays of 
the spring sun soon did more than was needed to dri ve away the 
terrors of winter.  Thus losses from action diminis hed at the 
same time as those from sickness.  Combat strength increased; at 
the start of May 1915 many divisions again had 8000  to 10,000 or 
more riflemen.  Although other units could muster f ewer than 
5000 combatants, this was still an improvement over  the 
situation of the preceding months.  The troops were  visibly 
healing in body and mind.  The period of the advanc e shortly 
after Gorlice fostered this development.  The men's  capability 
and experience, as well as their self-confidence, w ere enhanced 
by successes.  During this difficult assignment the  remnants of 
the army of 1914 strengthened themselves and merged  with the 
fresh troops to create a new, effective military ma chine. 
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An analysis of the casualties  
 
Nevertheless, the successful operations in the nort h cost heavy 
new sacrifices; the average loss per month was 160, 000 to 
180,000 men.  In June the southwestern front became  active, and 
casualties there soon rose from 14,000 to 60,000 so ldiers per 
month.  The situation was more serious during the S eptember 
fighting, when losses in Galicia alone exceeded 200 ,000 men.  
Only in the Balkan theater of operations were perso nnel losses 
really low throughout the year, even during the fal l offensive. 
 
TABLE ONE - Total losses from the start of the war through the 
end of April 1916, based on reports from the Armies  
 
a) Losses in 1914 - 1,268,696:  154,800 dead (12.2% ), 480,459 
wounded (37.9%), 285,473 ill (22.5%), 347,964 captu red and/or 
missing (27.4%) 
 
b) Losses in 1915 on the northern front 

. From 1 Jan to 30 April 
. Officers - 17,650:  1400 dead (8.1%), 4500 wounde d 
(25.4%), 9100 ill (51.5%), 2650 captured/missing (1 5%) 
. Men - 776,000:  65,100 dead (8.4%), 176,000 wound ed 
(22.7%), 297,000 ill (38.2%), 237,900 captured/miss ing 
(30.7%) 
. TOTAL - 793,650:  66,500 dead (8.45%), 180,500 
wounded (22.7%), 306,100 ill (38.6%), 240,550 
captured/missing (30.3%) 

. From 1 May to 30 Dec 
. Officers - 23,660:  2000 dead (8.5%), 6000 wounde d 
(25.3%), 10,600 ill (44.8%), 5060 captured/missing 
(21.4%) 
. Men - 960,600: 77,830 dead (8.1%), 329,290 wounde d 
(33.7%), 236,750 ill (24.6%), 322,730 captured/miss ing 
(33.6%) 
. TOTAL - 984,260:  79,830 dead (8.1%), 329,290 
wounded (33.5%), 247,350 ill (25.1%), 327,790 
captured/missing (33.3%) 

. TOTALS 
. Officers - 41,310:  3400 dead (8.2%), 10,500 woun ded 
(25.4%), 19,700 ill (47.7%), 7710 captured/missing 
(18.7%) 
. Men - 1,736,600:  142,930 dead (8.2%), 499,290 
wounded (28.8%), 533,750 ill (30.7%), 560,630 
captured/missing (32.3%) 
. GRAND TOTAL - 1,777,910:  146,330 dead (8.2%), 
509,790 wounded (28.7%), 553,450 ill (31.1%), 568,3 40 
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captured/missing (32%) 
 
c) Losses in 1915 on the Balkan front 

. Officers - 1710:  120 dead (7%), 390 wounded (22. 8%), 
1130 ill (66.1%), 70 captured/ missing (4.1%) 
. Men - 73,090:  3350 dead (4.6%), 17,450 wounded ( 23.9%), 
48,360 ill (66.1%), 3930 captured/missing (5.45%) 
. TOTAL - 74,800:  3470 dead (4.6%), 17,840 wounded  
(23.9%), 49,490 ill (66.1%), 4000 captured/missing (5.4%) 

 
d) Losses in 1915 on the southwestern front 

. Officers - 6500:  760 dead (11.4%), 2070 wounded (31.2%), 
3120 ill (46.9%), 700 captured/missing (10.5%) 
. Men - 289,060:  30,920 dead (10.7%), 108,410 woun ded 
(37.6%), 116,790 ill (40.4%), 32,940 captured/missi ng 
(11.4%) 
. TOTAL - 295,710:  31,680 dead (10.7%), 110,480 wo unded 
(37.4%), 119,910 ill (40.5%), 33,640 captured/missi ng 
(12.4%) 

 
e) Total casualties for 1915 

. Officers - 49,670:  4280 dead (8.6%), 12,960 woun ded 
(26.1%), 23,950 ill (48.2%), 8480 captured/missing (17.1%) 
. Men - 2,098,750:  177,200 dead (8.4%), 625,150 wo unded 
(29.8%), 698,900 ill (33.3%), 597,500 captured/miss ing 
(28.5%) 
. GRAND TOTAL - 2,148,420:  181,480 dead (8.5%), 63 8,100 
wounded (29.7%), 722,850 ill (33.6%), 605,980 
captured/missing (28.2%) 

 
f) Total casualties for 1914 and 1915  

. Officers - 77,580:  8380 dead, 23,010 wounded, 34 ,150 
ill, 12,040 captured/missing 
. Men - 3,339,536:  327,900 dead, 1,095,559 wounded , 
974,173 ill, 941,904 captured/ missing 
. GRAND TOTAL - 3,417,116:  336,280 dead, 1,118,569  
wounded, 1,008,323 ill, 953,944 captured/missing 

 
g) Casualties from 1 Jan to 30 April 1916 

. Northern front 
. Officers - 4070:  172 dead, 443 wounded, 3326 ill , 
129 captured/missing 
. Men - 206,455:  6813 dead, 26,738 wounded, 167,16 4 
ill, 5740 captured/missing 

. Balkan front 
. Officers - 612:  23 dead, 112 wounded, 472 ill, 5  
captured/missing 
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. Men - 23,040:  1230 dead, 3095 wounded, 18,371 il l, 
344 captured/missing 

. Southwestern front 
. Officers - 2444:  141 dead, 341 wounded, 1904 ill , 
58 captured/missing 
. Men - 132,101:  5886 dead, 22,767 wounded, 100,72 5 
ill, 2723 captured/missing 

. Total for all three fronts 
. Officers - 7126:  336 dead (4.7%), 896 wounded 
(12.6%), 5702 ill (80%), 192 captured/missing (2.7% ) 
. Men - 361,596:  13,929 dead (3.9%), 52,600 wounde d 
(14.6%), 286,260 ill (79.1%), 8807 captured/missing  
(2.4%) 
. TOTAL - 368,722:  14,265 dead (3.9%), 53,496 woun ded 
(14.5%), 291,962 ill (79.2%), 8999 captured/missing  
(2.4%) 

 
However, these reports need to be corrected; the "m issing" 
category included not only individuals whose death was not 
definitely established, but also a certain number o f men who 
were wounded or sick at the moment the report was m ade, but 
didn't remain for long in that condition.  Moreover , some of the 
men who'd been separated from their units did retur n afterwards.  
Taking these factors into account, Table 2 presents  a corrected 
estimate of the total losses since the start of the  war. 65 
 
TABLE TWO - Total losses between the start of the w ar and the 
end of April 1916 
1914  

. Officers - 27,900:  4400 dead (15.8%), 10,300 wou nded 
(36.9%), 10,400 ill (37.3%), 2800 captured (10%) 
. Men - 1,222,100:  184,600 dead (15.%), 480,900 wo unded 
(39.3%), 281,400 ill (23.1%), 275,200 captured (22. 5%) 
. TOTAL - 1,250,00:  189,000 dead, 491,200 wounded,  291,800 
ill, 278,005 captured 

1915  
. Officers - 49,900:  5600 dead (11.2%), 13,100 wou nded 
(26.1%), 24,300 ill (48.7%), 6900 captured (14%) 
. Men - 2,068,100:  236,400 dead (11.4%), 633,400 w ounded 
(30.6%), 708,200 ill (34.3%), 490,100 captured (23. 7%) 
. TOTAL - 2,118,000:  242,000 dead, 646,500 wounded , 

                                                 
65 For further information on this subject, see Fra nke, "Die 

Entwicklung der öst-ung. Wehrmacht in den ersten zw ei 
Kriegsjahre" (Mil. wiss. Mitt.; Vienna, 1933).  Als o see 
Ratzenhofer, "Verlustkalkül für den Karpathenwinter  1915" 
(Mil. wiss. Mitt.; Vienna, 1930), pp. 991 ff. 
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732,500 ill, 497,000 captured 
1914 and 1915 together  

. Officers - 77,800:  10,000 dead, 23,400 wounded, 34,700 
ill, 9700 captured 
. Men - 3,290,200:  421,000 dead, 1,114,300 wounded , 
989,600 wounded, 765,300 captured 
. TOTAL - 3,368,000:  431,000 dead, 1,137,700 wound ed, 
1,024,300 ill, 775,000 captured 

1 January to 30 April 1916  
. Officers - 7100:  350 dead (4.9%), 900 wounded (1 2.7%), 
5700 ill (80.3%), 150 captured (2.1%) 
. Men - 361,100:  14,800 dead (4.1%), 52,700 wounde d 
(14.6%), 286,400 ill (79.3%), 7200 captured (2%) 
. TOTAL - 368,200:  15,150 dead, 53,600 wounded, 29 2,100 
ill, 7350 captured 

 
Naturally the casualties substantially affected the  fighting 
strength of the units.  In summer and fall there we re many 
instances when divisions shrank from full strength to 5000 or 
fewer combat troops.  In general, however, the situ ation was 
still better than in the preceding winter.  There w ere always 
opportunity for units to recuperate.  Especially fa vorable was 
the half year of rest during the winter of 1915-16,  interrupted 
only by the New Year's fighting in Bessarabia and e ast Galicia.  
Since the losses in this period - caused mainly by illness - 
were held in reasonable bounds, the average strengt h of the 
divisions in the northeast had increased by the end  of December 
1915 to 11,000 riflemen, and in the southwest to 90 00.  By May 
1916 the figures were 15,000 in the northeast and 1 1,000 in the 
southwest. 
 
The figures show that losses as a whole since May 1 915 weren't 
as severe as in fall 1914 and in the difficult mont hs of the 
Carpathian campaign.  The change in the percentages  of the 
different kinds of losses also clearly shows that t he units were 
becoming steadier and the men's morale was improvin g.  In the 
first four months of 1915, for every 10 men killed or wounded 
there were 10 taken prisoner and 12 sick.  After Ma y, for every 
10 killed or wounded there were just 8 captured and  6 sick.  
These figures clearly represent a change, as do the  
corresponding statistics for the unfortunate month of September, 
when there were 4 men ill and 15 taken prisoner or missing for 
every 10 who were killed or wounded.  The high troo p morale on 
the southwestern front is shown by the fact that on ly 10% of the 
losses there were prisoners, while 40% were ill.  T he high 
percentage of men who were killed or wounded is not eworthy.  In 
the preceding descriptions of the Isonzo battles we  have 
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mentioned how the stone splinters scattered by arti llery fire on 
the Karst increased the number of wounds.  We also explained why 
the defense had to be inflexible, since it was so d angerous to 
give up any ground at all. 
 
The loss of manpower in 1915 was once again very si gnificant.  
Another 2,118,000 troops left the ranks of the fiel d armies.  
Since the war started 3,368,000 men had been either  temporarily 
or permanently removed from the battlefield, more t han had been 
called up in August 1914.  756,000 had either been killed, 
mortally wounded or totally incapacitated from woun ds, and thus 
were irretrievable casualties.  Since 775,000 more were in the 
hands of the enemy, a total of 1,531,000 troops had  been 
permanently lost; this was more than a fourth of th e total who'd 
put on uniforms since August 1914. 
 
The troop replacement process  
 
To fill the gaps in the ranks of the combat troops,  17 series of 
March battalions had been sent forth, one for each month of the 
war.  The number of troops in a series varied betwe en 220,000 
and 280,000 per month; during 1915 this involved 2, 953,000 men, 
of whom about 360,000 joined new formations.  About  half the 
soldiers who'd been wounded or taken ill made a ful l recovery 
quickly, and thus provided an excellent kernel for the 
replacement units.  On average, 54% of the officers  and 20 to 
40% of the rank and file of the March battalions we re men who'd 
already experienced battle; in some cases the propo rtion of 
veteran officers was as high as 80%.  By the end of  1915 about 
one third of the entire replacement force - a total  of 37,693 
officers and 1,032,554 men - were veterans who were  going to the 
field for at least the second time. 
 
A much larger part of the necessary forces, however , had to come 
from a steady stream of reserve manpower in the int erior.  Men 
aged nineteen and twenty entered the battle, and el igible men up 
to age 42 with pre-war service were called up again  (this 
process was called "combing out").  By spring 1915,  however, it 
was clear that such measures would only provide suf ficient 
replacements until the end of the year, so longer r ange planning 
was needed.  At the start of May, therefore, the co nscription 
laws were altered; the maximum age was increased by  seven years 
(to 50) and the minimum by one (to 18).  Had this r evision been 
enacted in peacetime it would have enabled the Army  to fully 
utilize the available manpower.  At this moment of the war, it 
had deep and painful repercussions on the economy. 
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The home front could more easily do without the eig hteen year 
old men; they were drafted in October and began to enter the 
line in January 1916 with the XVIIIth March Battali ons.  With 
these young soldiers, the number called to the colo rs since the 
end of mobilization reached 2,409,000 - so that a t otal of 
5,693,000 men had already served.  The Army was als o using 
300,000 civilian laborers who weren't eligible for conscription. 
 
The domestic economy was greatly impaired by the ab sence of so 
many able-bodied workers.  Because of the growing s hortage of 
labor, the authorities had already had to exempt fr om service 
about 953,000 otherwise eligible men.  To ensure a sufficient 
food supply for both the population and the Army, a t planting 
and harvest times a total of 718,000 troops were se nt on 
furlough, while another 62,000 were sent on work de tails to the 
fields or to food processing plants.  About 25,000 drafted men - 
miners, railroad workers and food processors - had already been 
discharged.  For this reason the authorities wanted  to avoid 
calling up the seven oldest year groups (ages 43 to  49) for as 
long as possible; however, in the second half of th e year they 
had to draft some men from these categories.  It wa s foreseen 
that most of the older men wouldn't be able to cope  with the 
physical demands of front-line service.  Therefore at the end of 
the year it was decided that they would replace you nger soldiers 
on the lines of communication, in the supply trains , and in 
other rear area functions, while the latter would e nter combat 
units. 66 
 
These energetic measures were successful.  The auth orities were 
able to report that they kept the number of replace ments at 
least equal to losses; in good months they could ev en increase 
the overall front-line strength.  Clearly the impro ved tactical 
situation played a part in this achievement.  Thus at the end of 
1915 there were 2,700,000 Aus-Hung. troops at the t hree fronts 
(a million more than the year before), with another  1,736,000 in 
the interior. 
 
TABLE 3 - Summary of the movement of troops from th e interior to 
the fronts in 1915 
 
a) Troops available in the interior on 1 January 19 15 
In Ersatz units and in various 

                                                 
66 This process of "exchanging" troops didn't begin  until 1916, 

but by May about 4600 officers and 300,000 men had been made 
available for front-line service.  It is estimated that 
afterwards another 2000 officers and 68,000 men wer e affected. 
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installations.....................................8 81,000 
In the Danube 
bridgeheads........................................ .............
.........48,000 
Sick and wounded in the 
hospitals.......................................... .......583,00
0 
Thus there were 929,000 healthy and 583,000 recuper ating men 
for a total (including 36,000 civilian workers) 
of......................... 1,512,000  
 
b) Additional troops who became available during 19 15 
The Army called up 2,042,000 troops  and 232,000 
workers.......2,274,000 
Sick and wounded back from the 
front........................................1,379, 000 
Men exchanged between front and rear area 
service.......................233,000 
During the year, 1,544,000 men recovered from wound s and 
joined Ersatz units, along with 245,000 who recover ed from 
illness 
 
c) Thus during 1915 the total number of men availab le in the 
interior 
was 4,735,000 healthy and 663,000 still wounded or sick, for a 
grand 
total of 5,398,000  (of whom 268,000 were civilian laborers) 
 
d) Men who left the interior 
Replacement 
troops............................................. .............
........2,953,000 
In new units (including 100,000 
laborers)....................................360,00 0 
Died in 
hospitals.......................................... .............
....................89,000 
Permanently discharged as 
incapable.......................................... .196,000 
Discharged or on extended leave for economic 
reasons.................25,000 
Placed under civil authority as 
workers..........................................39 ,000 
TOTAL.............................................. .............
......................... 3,662,000  
 
e) Therefore, on 1 January 1916 there was available  in the 
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interior a total 
of 1,736,000  men (1,358,000 healthy and 378,000 sick or 
wounded), a figure 
which includes 168,000 civilian workers 
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TABLE 4 - Overview of strength of units in the fiel d in 1915 
 
a) Changes during the year 
As of 1 January 1915 the troops were distributed as  follows... 

. On the northern 
front.................................1,253,000 
. On the Balkan 
front......................................440,000 
. On the Italian border (under GdK Rohr).........45 ,000 
. 
TOTAL.............................................. ....... 1
,738,000  
 (This includes 30,000 civilian workers) 

Men gained in 1915... 
. Replacements from the interior..................2 ,953,000 
. New units (including 100,000 workers)........360, 000 
. 
TOTAL.............................................. ........
5,051,000  

Men lost  in 1915... 
. 
Casualties......................................... ........
...2,118,000 
. Transferred from front- to rear-area 
 
service............................................ ........
........233,000 
. 
TOTAL.............................................. ........
. 2,351,000  

 
b) Strength as of 1 January 1916 
Thus the total at this point was 2,700,000  men.  The ration 
strength 
of the field forces was 100,000 men higher because it included 
some 
worker detachments made up of enemy prisoners of wa r.  The 
distribution was as follows.... 

. On the northern 
front....................................1,442,000 
. On the Balkan 
front..........................................370, 000 
. On the southwestern 
front................................930,000 
. In fortifications and in occupied 
Poland..............58,000 
. 
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TOTAL.............................................. ........
... 2,800,000  

 
This situation may have seemed quite satisfactory, but the 
responsible authorities had no doubt that replacing  lost 
personnel in the future would be difficult.  They k new that on 
the day when the XVIIIth March Battalions departed from their 
cadre stations, they left just 75,000 healthy men b ehind.  Some 
more of the recuperated sick and wounded troops wou ld soon 
return, and about 600,000 men had been selected for  the draft 
and were just waiting to be called up.  Thereafter the 
Monarchy's human reserves would be almost exhausted . 
 
When the high command reviewed this situation at th e end of 
October, they decided to alter the way in which rep lacements 
were organized; from January 1916 the March Battali ons would be 
released to the front every six weeks rather than e very month.  
This would reduce the number of releases per year b y three.  At 
this moment, when the strength of most units was go od, such a 
measure was permissible.  Nevertheless, it seemed t hat - as far 
as anyone could tell - the number of replacements w ould be 
sufficient only until fall 1916.  Earnest considera tion was 
being given to the idea of calling seventeen year o ld men to the 
colors. 
 

2. Expansion of the infantry and changes in the cav alry 

 
The widespread utilization of extra manpower also l ed to an 
expansion of the armed forces as well as the mainte nance of 
existing units at their original strength.  Except for the 
artillery, this didn't occur according to a pre-arr anged plan.  
The expansion of the other arms occurred in respons e to specific 
needs. 
 
The infantry  
 
The development of the infantry is a good example o f this 
process.  There were no major changes in its size o r 
organization by spring 1916, but its strength had i ncreased 
somewhat (70 battalions by the start of May 1916), since many 
regiments hadn't used all their reserves to fill ga ps in the 
ranks but instead to create new battalions. 
 
TABLE 5 - Development of the infantry from the star t of the war 
through 1 May 1916 
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a) First line, Landwehr and Landsturm units 
 
August 1914    1 May 1916  
 
102 IR (408 bns)  104 IR (464 bns) (3 to 10 bns per  
regiment) 
(# 1-102)   (# 1-104, minus # 36, plus Res IR # 2) 
 
4 KJR (13 bns)  4 Kaiser Jaeger Regts (18 bns) 
(# 2 = 4 bns, others 3) 
 
4 BH IR (15 bns)  4 Bosnia-Herzegovina IR (18 bns) 
(# 4 = 3 bns, others 4) 
 
29 FJ Bns   33 Field Jaeger Bns 
(# 1-2, 4-14, 16-25,  (# 1-32 plus Combined Bn) 
27-32) 
 
1 BH FJ Bn   8 Bosnia-Herzegovina FJB 

(Formed from temporary Vth Bns of BH IR plus 
a fortress bn) 

 
1 BH Reserve Bn  (Dissolved) 
 
[New]    5 Fortress Inf Bns  (originally there 
were 10, but 4 had been dissolved and one became BH  FJ Bn # 4) 
 
6 Grenz Jaeger Comps Same (total equivalent to 1 ½ bns) 
 
37 k.k. LW IR (113 bns) 37 k.k. LW IR (128 bns) 
([Mtn] # 4 = 5 bns, # 23 = 
2, [Mtn] # 27 = 4; rest had 
3 bns each) 
 
3 k.k. L-S Regts (16 bns) 3 k.k. Landes-Schützen Re gts (13 
bns) 
# I = 6 bns, # 2 = 5, # III = 5; 
extra bns formed border comps 
on the Italian frontier 
 
32 k.u. Honved IR  42 k.u. Honved IR (134 bns) 
(97 bns)   # 1-32 and 300-315, minus # 2, 5, 7, 8, 303 
and 304 
# 19 = 4 bns, rest had 
3 bns each 
 
40 k.k. Lst IR   109 k.k. Lst Inf Bns 
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(136 bns)   Some independent, some under HQ of Regt s # 
1, 2, 5, 6, 11, 13, 
# 1-38; I & II Tyrol;  22, 23, 25, 26, 27, 31, 32, 51, 
409 and 410 
number of bns varied 
from 2 to 4 
 
32 k.u. Lst IR   92 k.u. Lst Inf Bns 
(97 bns)  # 19 = 4 bns, Some independent; some were  under HQ of 
Regts # 3, 5, 6, 17, 19, 
rest had 3 bns each  20 and 29 
 
[New]    6 ½ bns of Gendarmerie 
 
[New]    8 bns of k.u. Lst coast defense troops 
 
[New]    4 comps of border guards (1 bn 
equivalent) 
 
1 ½  bicycle bns  2 bicycle bns 
 
164 March bns  (All dissolved) 
(This total includes the 
March comps of the Feld Jaeger Bns) 
 
Thus the total strength had increased from 927 ½ bn s (not 
counting the 164 temporary March bns) in August 191 4 to 1039 bns 
in May 1916.  Strength of the bicycle troops increa sed from 1 ½ 
to 2 bns. 
 
b) Volunteers 
 
In August 1914  there were 3 Polish battalions 
 
In May 1916  there were the following... 
. 6 Polish Legion IR = 18 bns 
. 1 Ukrainian Volunteer IR = 2 bns 
. 1 Bukovina Freikorps = 2 bns (1 Romanian, 1 Huzul e) 
. 48 Tyrolean and Vorarlberg Standschützen Detachme nts (with 80 
to 500 men apiece) 
. 1 Carinthian Volunteer Rifle Regt = 4 bns 
. 1 Upper Austrian Volunteer Rifle Regt = 2 bns 
. 4 Volunteer Rifle Bns (Salzburg, Krain, Kärnten, Küstenland) 
. 1 Young Rifle Bn 
. 1 Albanian Legion = 9 bns 
 
Therefore strength had increased from 3 bns to 42 b ns plus 48 
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Standschützen Detachments 
 
March formations had been hurriedly cobbled togethe r and thrown 
into the fighting in the crises of the Carpathian w inter and 
again during the creation of the southwestern front .  Many of 
these units were excellent; although drawn from a w ide variety 
of sources, the men developed a spirit of cohesion in the bloody 
actions and wished to continue the proud, though re cent, 
traditions they had established together.  Although  this spirit 
was commendable, the high command didn't want the n umber of 
units to expand beyond their capacity to provide th em with 
replacements, and therefore set strict limits to ho w many became 
permanent.  Nevertheless, some independent March fo rmations and 
other new units created in times of need became end uring parts 
of the order of battle; in the spring of 1916 they accounted 
already for 60 battalions. 
 
Landsturm and volunteer units  
 
The process by which new forces were assembled unde r the 
pressure of events is perhaps even clearer when we consider the 
development of the Landsturm, especially those of i ts 
detachments which were committed to combat.  When t he war 
started, 233 Landsturm battalions hastened to the b attlefield 
along with the field armies.  30 Landsturm March ba ttalions and 
almost 200 Landsturm battalions of the 2 nd Levy were raised in 
fall 1914, and many of them saw action under Pflanz er-Baltin's 
Armeegruppe. 67  There was never any intention of providing all 
these units, which suffered greatly during the Carp athian 
winter, with ongoing replacements; therefore a larg e number were 
dissolved.  By spring there were only about 300 Lan dsturm 
battalions, of which roughly a third were at the fr ont; another 
80 were guarding the rivers on the Balkan front, wh ile the rest 
were in fortresses, on the supply lines, and in the  Danube 
bridgeheads.  However, by this time several disting uished 
Landsturm units had been recognized as very importa nt parts of 
the order of battle.  These included especially the  1 Lst Inf 
Bde (from the German hereditary lands), the Sudeten -west 
Galician 106 Lst ID, and several smaller groups ser ving under 7 th  
Army.  Also a large number of other headquarters in cluded 
Landsturm troops in their ranks. 
 
Many new Landsturm detachments hastened to the sout hwestern 

                                                 
67 There were 130 k.k. Landsturm Territorial and 97  k.u. 

Landsturm Etappen Battalions; 30 battalions stayed back in the 
Danube bridgeheads. 
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borders, which were menaced by a new enemy.  Togeth er with some 
independent March battalions and Standschützen deta chments, in 
the hour of need they made up 13 brigades and 7 hal f-brigades, 
parts of which were organized under 6 new divisions .  The 
majority of these units - 10 brigades and 4 half-br igades (4 
divisions) - had a lasting existence. 
 
When active troops were lacking for the offensive a gainst 
Serbia, the Aus-Hung. Army proved for a third time that its 
Landsturm were a valuable force.  The troops who'd been 
stationed in the Balkan theater as river guards and  fortress 
garrisons were a badly-needed reserve.  Their energ etic 
commander, GdK von Tersztyanszky, correctly evaluat ed their 
capabilities.  Already at the start of July 1915 he  had created 
the 19 Lst Mtn Bde from detachments of the defense force on the 
Sava plus a battalion taken from the Sarajevo fortr ess, and in 
the same month had to send the new Bde to the south western 
front.  In the following weeks there was brisk orga nizational 
activity, at the end of which (in September) almost  all of the 
troops from the river cordons and the garrisons had  been 
assembled in 13 mobile brigades, ready to advance i nto Serbia.  
Another brigade (205 Lst Inf Bde) had already been provided from 
the interior in July for this purpose. 
 
The majority of these hastily raised and trained un its had also 
played a distinguished part in the conquest of Mont enegro.  
Without exaggeration, we can state that a new Lands turm Army had 
actually been created from the ground up.  It was c ertainly a 
pleasant surprise to see how well these soldiers, w ho were no 
longer young, endured the difficult conditions whic h existed in 
the mountainous lands of Serbia, Montenegro, and th e 
southwestern front.  Since the Landsturm units were  employed in 
so many different ways, and their titles kept chang ing, it was 
necessary at the start of November 1915 to simplify  their 
organization.  Henceforth their combat units were a ll called 
"Landsturm Infantry Battalions" to distinguish them  from the 
"Landsturm Etappen Battalions" which had other miss ions.  At 
this point, 210 of the 382 battalions were fighting  at the 
front. 
 
In spring 1916 there were 393 battalions - 201 Land sturm 
Infantry and 192 Landsturm Etappen.  In addition to  the latter, 
there was an even greater number of garrison and se curity 
formations, as well as labor detachments; some of t hem served on 
the lines of communication and the occupied territo ries, while 
others were in the interior.  After sending their a ble-bodied 
men to replace less fit soldiers at the front, thes e fourth line 
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units were made up of men of all ages who weren't p hysically 
robust.  The following table summarizes the organiz ation of the 
rear area units, whose numbers and organization wer e constantly 
changing. 
 
TABLE 6 - Development of rear area units from the s tart of the 
war to 1 May 1916 
Units guarding the lines of communication  
In August 1914... 

. 227 Landsturm battalions (actually formed during 
September 1914) - There were 130 k.k. Lst Territori al Bns 
and 97 k.u. Lst Etappen Bns 
. Railroad security detachments totaling 83,000 men  
. 22 bridgehead protection companies (in Galicia) 

In May 1916... 
. 192 Landsturm Etappen Battalions (from both halve s of the 
Monarchy) 
.    7 South Tyrol Standschützen Companies 
.  69 Landsturm Watch Battalions 
.  10 Landsturm Watch Companies 
.    8 Prisoner of War Guard Companies 
.  59 Landsturm Railroad Security Detachments 

Labor units  
In August 1914... 

. 267 Military Worker Detachments 

. 111 Landsturm Fortress Worker Detachments 
In May 1916.... 

. 248 Construction Companies 

. 252 Military Worker Detachments 

. 213 Landsturm Military Worker Detachments 

.   26 Landsturm Porter Detachments 

. 176 Landsturm Road Construction Detachments 

.   33 Landsturm Fortress Worker Detachments 
Units made up of enemy prisoners of war  
All had been formed during the war.  In May 1916 th ere were 62 
detachments of railroad construction workers, 26 of  porters, and 
more than 300 of undifferentiated "workers."  There  were also 87 
detachments made of Russian and Polish civilian wor kers. 
 
No less important was the expansion of the voluntee r units at 
the outbreak of the Italian war.  The Tyroleans - f rom youths to 
old men - didn't hesitate to follow their proud tra ditions, and 
hastened to the threatened borders of their homelan d.  We have 
already described (in Volume II) how their Standsch ützen 
detachments provided the firm foundation of the ext ended front 
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in the regions of eternal snow and ice. 68  We have also shown how 
the men from the other Alpine lands (Carinthia, Upp er Austria 
and Salzburg) followed the example of the Tyroleans , even though 
they didn't have pre-war statutory authority for th eir units.  
These new volunteer units - along with the earlier Polish Legion 
(which had been reinforced) and the detachments of Romanians and 
Ruthenes - represented additional manpower for the Army only to 
the extent that they included soldiers who otherwis e wouldn't 
have been eligible for the draft.  Nonetheless, the y had added 
42 battalions and 48 Standschützen detachments to t he order of 
battle. 
 
Arms and equipment of the infantry  
 
There was no substantial change to the internal str ucture of the 
infantry.  Although it had long been recognized tha t they needed 
more machine guns, the procurement process was slow .  The only 
weapons factory which could produce them, at Steyr,  did increase 
its monthly output from 180 to 320; thus by the end  of 1915 
there were already 4,084 more machine guns, and ano ther 1,420 by 
the end of April 1916.  1,500 damaged guns were rep aired in the 
major factories in the interior.  However, the majo rity of these 
weapons were used to replace losses or to equip the  new units 
and replacement troops.  Each battalion was schedul ed to get a 
second machine gun detachment (of two guns); 251 ba ttalions had 
been thus equipped by December 1915, and 487 battal ions by the 
end of April 1916.  Units on the Italian front were  given 
priority. 69  The remaining battalions didn't have their 
additional guns until the second half of 1916.  In January the 
two detachments in each battalion had reorganized a s one larger 
detachment (with 4 machine guns). 
 
Production of rifles progressed similarly.  The Ste yr Works 
increased their monthly output from 22,800 in Octob er 1914 to 
74,500 in April 1916, while the Hungarian weapons f actory 
increased theirs from 11,000 to 18,000.  Thus by th e end of 
April 1916 the former had turned out 1,072,252 weap ons and the 

                                                 
68 See also Pfersmann, "Vom stillen Heldentum eines  Volkes" in 

Volume III of the collection assembled by Kerchnawe , "Im Felde 
unbesiegt" (Munich, 1923), pp. 282 ff.  Pfersmann a lso wrote 
an article, "Das Werden des Tiroler Standschützenko rps" in the 
Mil. wiss. Mitt. (Vienna, 1932), pp. 257 ff. and 44 9 ff. 

69 At the end of 1915, there were 202 battalions on  the 
southwestern front (not counting Tyrol); 160 had re ceived 
their second machine gun detachments.  Tyrol was ev en better 
equipped; its 90 battalions had more than 700 machi ne guns. 
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latter 349,758, for a total of 1,422,010 (including  both rifles 
and carbines).  In the same period the repair facil ities in the 
interior had fixed a substantial number of rifles ( 1,848,300). 70 
 
Meanwhile a new infantry weapon was introduced at t he start of 
1916.  A small 37 mm caliber gun was developed for use against 
well-entrenched enemy machine gunners whose weapons  were 
protected by shields.  The new infantry guns entere d the field 
in detachments of two pieces each.  By May there we re already 
168 detachments (serving under 158 infantry units).   The number 
of trench mortars, on the other hand, increased jus t slightly 
prior to spring 1916.  The infantry did gradually r eceive some 9 
cm mortars, and a few larger caliber weapons also a ppeared at 
the front (mostly with the sappers).  However, in c omparison to 
the massive number of trench mortars owned by the e nemy, 
especially on the Italian front, the total was insi gnificant. 
 
The change in the outward appearance of the fightin g troops was 
conspicuous.  The old "pike-gray" uniform was slowl y 
disappearing from the battlefield, as more and more  March 
battalions were dressed in the new field gray, a sh ade with a 
mixture of green for purposes of camouflage.  On th e stony 
Karst, however, the majority of the troops continue d to wear 
pike-gray for a long time.  A more rapid change was  the 
replacement of the sharp-looking hide packs with li nen 
rucksacks, which were much cheaper and easier to pr oduce in 
large quantities.  Although the rucksacks impaired the soldierly 
appearance of the ranks, they had a greater capacit y to carry 
all the small but important items which men needed during their 
long absence from the amenities of home.  In additi on to these 
personal items, the soldiers' burdens often include d winter 
clothing, hand grenades, and equipment to construct  trenches.  
At this time requests were increasing for yet more gear - the 
men needed steel helmets, especially on the Karst f ront where 
they suffered so much from flying splinters of ston e.  In the 
future helmets would become part of the soldiers' s tandard 
equipment. 
 
Changes in the cavalry  
 
Meanwhile the organization and use of the cavalry, whose outward 
appearance had already changed considerably, were m ore and more 
becoming identical to that of the infantry.  The ho rsemen had 
found very little opportunity to fulfill their trad itional 

                                                 
70 Weapons data is from a manuscript in the militar y archives by 

GM Pflug, formerly an expert artillery adviser to t he AOK. 
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function, and especially after the advent of trench  warfare had 
fought almost entirely on foot. 71  Attempts to increase the 
number of mounted troops had been thwarted by insur mountable 
obstacles.  At the start of 1915 the Honveds were a ble to create 
two new Landsturm Hussar Regiments, but mostly by m erging 
Landsturm Hussar Battalions which already existed.  For a long 
time it had been impossible to maintain the number of mounted 
personnel because there weren't enough horses avail able for use 
in training replacement troops.  Therefore the foot  detachments 
which the cavalry divisions had originally created on a 
temporary basis expanded in time to battalion stren gth; as 
"rifle squadrons" or "battalions" they were already  permanent 
parts of the divisional organization. 
 
In the first months of 1916 the shortage of horses - which were 
badly needed to haul new artillery batteries - beca me greater 
than ever.  This forced a decisive change in the or ganization of 
the mounted arm.  In February the cavalry regiments  were 
restricted to four mounted squadrons, each of 150 m en; however 
in April the number of men was reduced to just 120.   On the 
other hand, each cavalry division received a second  rifle 
battalion (and, if possible, also a third battalion ).  Thus in 
May 1916 there were already 31 rifle battalions.  T he divisions 
continued to exist only by completely changing thei r make-up.  
In December 1915 about two-thirds of the personnel of the 
divisions and brigades were still mounted, but ther eafter the 
majority of the men were dismounted so that the uni ts could 
still maintain their full strength.  Since spring 1 915 measures 
had been taken to increase the firepower of the cav alry 
regiments by providing them with more machine guns.   At the 
start of May 1916, there were 49 regiments (twice a s many as at 
the start of the war) which had a cavalry machine g un detachment 
of four guns. 
 
TABLE 7 - Changes in the cavalry from the start of the war to 1 
May 1916 
 
August 1914     May 1916  
 
15 DR (90 sqdns, 15 reserve sqdns) 15 Dragoon Regts  (70 ½ sqdns 
and 15 cav MG detmts) 
 
16 HR (96 sqdns, 16 res sqdns) 16 Hussar Regts (81 sqdns and 

                                                 
71 See Czegka, "Die Wandlungen in der Verwendung un d Organisation 

der Kavallerie-divisionen während des Weltkrieges" in Mil. 
wiss. Mitt. Wien for 1928, pp. 1 ff. 
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13 cav MG detmts) 
 
11 UR (# 1-8, 11-13)   11 Uhlan Regts (48 sqdns and  
10 cav MG detmts) 
(66 sqdns, 11 res sqdns) 
 
6 k.k. LW UR (36 sqdns)  6 k.k. LW UR (37 ½ sqdns a nd 1 cav 
MG detmt) 
 
1 Tyrol LW Uhlan Bn (3 sqdns) 1 Tyrol LW Uhlan Bn ( 4 sqdns, 1 
cav MG detmt) 
 
1 Dalmatia LW Uhlan Bn (2 sqdns) 1 Dalmatia LW Uhla n Bn (2 
sqdns, no MG detmt) 
 
10 Hon HR (60 sqdns)  10 Honved Huss Regts (47 sqdn s and 
9 cav MG detmts) 
 
10 k..u. Lst Huss Bns   2 regts and 10 independent 
bns of k.u. Lst Hussars 
(30 sqdns)    (4 sqdns in each regt, 17 ¼ total 
in the bns; no MG detmt) 
 
22 Cav MG Detmts   49 Cav MG Detmts, now assigned t o 
cav regt HQ (as shown above) 
 
[New]     31 Cavalry Rifle Bns (made up of 
dismounted men) 
 
[New]     8 squadrons in the Polish Legion 
 
TOTAL:    TOTAL: 
425 sqdns, 22 Cav MG Detmts 323 ¼ sqdns (including 8 in Polish 
Legion), 49 Cav MG Detmts, 31 Cav Rifle Bns  
 
 
Summary of the increase in force  
 
Thus the Monarchy's armed forces, despite all obsta cles and 
despite the enormous casualties of 22 bloody months  of war, had 
been able to reinforce the foot troops by more than  140 
battalions. 72  The increased strength is also reflected in the 

                                                 
72 In making this calculation, we excluded the 164 March 

battalions which existed at the start of the war; a lthough 
temporarily available for fighting, their primary r ole was to 
provide replacements.  For the same reason we also excluded 
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number of higher headquarters:  under 26 corps and 1 cavalry 
corps there were 69 infantry divisions, 20 independ ent brigades, 
11 cavalry divisions and 3 independent cavalry brig ades.  
Compared with the situation at the start of the war  this was an 
increase of 8 corps, or of 28 brigades and 4 cavalr y brigades. 73 

                                                                                                                                                             
the March units which were near the front in spring  1916, but 
not yet incorporated into their parent units. 

73 However, the cavalry corps as well as three of t he four 
independent cavalry brigades were only ad hoc  groups of units 
from various units combined for tactical purposes.  The only 
real increase in the strength of the cavalry was th e creation 
of the Hungarian Landsturm Hussar Brigade. 
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TABLE 8 - Expansion of the corps, divisions and bri gades  
 
August 1914    May 1916  
 
18 Corps HQ   26 infantry & 1 cavalry corps HQ 
(I to XVII plus Armee- (I to XIII; XV to XXI; FZM B enigni, GdI 
Fath, FML Hadfy, 
gruppe Kummer)  FML Hofmann, FML Szurmay, Tyrol Lan d Defense 
Command, GdK Hauer's Cavalry) 
 
50 Infantry Divs  69 Infantry Divs 
(# 1-48, 95, 106)  (# 1-22, 24-48, 50, 51, 53-55, 5 7-59, 
61-63, 70, 90, 92, 94, 106, Landes-Schützen, FML L Goiginger 
(Pustertal), FML Koennen (Region III), FML Rollinge r, FML 
Wucherer, Polish Legion) 
 
112 Infantry Bdes  124 Infantry Bdes 
(93 under divs, 19  (111 under divs, 13 were indepe ndent) 
were independent)  # 3-5, 7-34, 37-44, 47-84, 86-92 , 96, 
98, 129-132, 179-181, 
# 3-5, 7-34, 37-92,  200-202, 207-208, 215; Lndstm # 1, 110, 
111, 127, 128, 187,  
96, 121, 122; Lndstm  209-212; 1-3 Polish Legion; L t Col 
Papp, GM Steinhardt 
# 1, 35, 36, 40, 93,  (Region II), GM Schiesser, Co l 
Fasser, Counter-Admiral 
97, 100-105, 107-112; Koudelka, GM Istvanovic, GM K indl, Col 
Scotti, GM Andrian, 
Col Pfeifer, Col Rochel, Col Schmidt; the Antivari Group. 
GM Wojtechowsky, Col 
Piasecki 
 
[New]    4 Half-Brigades (all under divisions) - 
# 50-53 
 
14 Mountain Bdes (1-14) 31 Mountain Bdes  (# 1-16, 18-22, 24-
28, 55-59) 
(9 in Divs, 5 independent) (23 in Divs, 8 independe nt) 
 
17 k.k. Lst Terr Bdes 74 3 k.k. Lst Territorial Bdes (# 3, 6, 
11) 
 

                                                 
74 k.k. Lst Territorial Bdes # 1-17 and k.u. Lst Et appen Bdes # 

1-9 were actually formed in September 1914; except for the 
three bdes still extant in May 1916, all the units were either 
dissolved or redesignated during 1914 and 1915. 
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9 k.u. Lst Etappen Bdes (All dissolved or redesigna ted) 
 
14 March Bdes (1-14) (All dissolved in September 19 14) 
 
5 Lst March Bdes (1-5) (Created in Sept 1914; all d issolved or 
redesignated in the following months) 
 
11 Cavalry Divisions  Same (# 1-11) 
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22 Cavalry Brigades  26 Cavalry Brigades 
(All in Cav Divs)  23 were in Divisions:  # 1, 3-11 , 13-24 
and GM Le Gay's 
# 1, 3-11, 13-24  3 were independent: Lst Hussar, C ol 
Benes, Col Kranz 
 
44 Field Arty Bdes  64 Field Arty Bdes 
# 2-17, 19-46   Mostly with same designation as the  
parent Inf Div, except: 1 Res FA Bde (in 7 Cav Div) ; Arty 
Commands of Col Smrcek (90 ID), Lt Col Mandich (94 ID), Col 
Pengov (Pustertal Div), Col Nadherny (Div FML Koenn en).  There 
were no  arty bde HQ under 47, 63, or 92 ID, under the Divs  of 
FML Rollinger or FML Wucherer, or in the Polish Leg ion 
 
5 Fortress Arty Bdes (1-5) 1 Fortress Arty Bde (# 4  at Pola) 
 
 

 

3. Expansion of the artillery 

 
The greatest expansion in 1915 involved the artille ry.  At the 
start of the year there was a time of bitter need, which even 
worsened to a certain extent.  The number of availa ble guns 
shrank greatly.  Damage, especially to the M.99 how itzers, was 
so great that concern arose that the older models m ight break 
down completely before new pieces were available in  sufficient 
quantities.  And in this difficult time it was also  necessary to 
reinforce the artillery units on the new Italian fr ont. 
 
The commitment of all our energy and of the well-kn own Austrian 
skill at improvisation were needed to surmount this  crisis.  At 
first old cannon from the year 1875 were used to ma ke up the 
most serious shortages.  Gradually about seventy ba tteries or 
sections of these weapons, with Landsturm crews, we re created 
and sent mostly to the southwestern front.  Alongsi de them 
appeared guns of the most diverse types which had b een captured 
in Russia and in Belgium.  The Navy helped out by s ending some 
cannon to the Isonzo front.  Above all, many pieces  from the 
pre-war reserve (900 guns, including 800 new cannon ) were still 
available.  Thus in summer and fall the number of f ield cannon 
batteries temporarily increased by 88 (to 357 units ). 
 
The main burden of the artillery fighting was borne  for a long 
time by these cannon batteries and by the new howit zer 
batteries, which were only beginning to appear.  Wh ile the old 
guns were performing their last service for as long  as possible, 
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their modern successors were being turned out by ha rd-working 
factories.  Industry proceeded according to the lar ge-scale 
plans of expansion which the high command devised a t the start 
of 1915.  First the Skoda Works and the Arsenal, an d later the 
Böhler Works, moved into high gear.  1847 guns of a ll calibers 
were produced by the end of 1915; 1428 more became available in 
the first half of 1916.  Together with the original  pre-war 
reserve of 900, the high command thus had available  over 4175 
guns of all calibers to provide replacements and eq uip new 
units. 
 
The principal need, which was demonstrated anew rep eatedly in 
the 1915 fighting, was to greatly increase the numb er of guns 
capable of high-trajectory fire.  The eagerly await ed light and 
heavy howitzers didn't reach the front in large qua ntities until 
the second half of the year.  They were followed by  new mountain 
cannon and the long-range 10.4 cm cannon.  Now it w as possible 
to not only replace weapons as they went out of ser vice, but 
also to equip the old howitzer batteries and some e xtra cannon 
batteries with the new 10 cm and 15 cm howitzers. 75  To create 
new units as rapidly as possible, some field batter ies were 
given just four guns apiece instead of the usual si x.  The 
results of the artillery expansion were evident in the first 
months of 1916.  At this point the new 10 cm howitz er batteries 
were grouped under field howitzer regiments; the he avy field 
howitzer and 10.4 cm cannon batteries were placed u nder heavy 
field artillery regiments.  Finally all the artille ry regiments 
were redesignated, so that each infantry division w ould have a 
field cannon, field howitzer and heavy field artill ery regiment 
bearing the same number as its own. 
 
The first goal for the mountain artillery was to in crease the 
force to 14 full regiments, each of six cannon batt eries (with 
new guns) and 2 howitzer batteries.  The project wa s nearly 
completed by the end of 1915.  However, it had been  determined 
much earlier - back in March - that this expansion alone 
wouldn't nearly be sufficient.  Therefore it was de cided to 
further increase the mountain artillery to 36 regim ents, each 
with 6 cannon and 3 howitzer batteries.  This proje ct was 
initiated in spring 1916. 
 
By this point the most severe shortages of artiller y had been 
rectified.  At the start of May the field and mount ain artillery 

                                                 
75 The total number of guns that went out of servic e in 1915 - 

including the old models which had been worn out - was about 
1000. 
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consisted of 804 batteries (4018 guns).  This was a n increase of 
54% (1408 guns) since the start of the war.  No les s important 
was the fact that the weapons had been greatly mode rnized.  A 
good third of the guns were new models of the most modern types; 
if we also count the field cannon, most of which ha d been 
updated before the war, the proportion increases to  two thirds.  
There were now 52 pieces per division (4 per combat  battalion).  
Although this ratio was still far less than the ult imate goal of 
the high command, it was an enormous improvement ov er the 
situation when the war began, when there were just 42 pieces per 
division (2.8 per battalion). 76  Moreover the number of howitzers 
had increased from 24 to 37 per 100 guns. 
 
Since fighting in the open field had for the most p art been 
superceded by actions centering on fortified positi ons, and 
since the field armies lacked sufficient heavy guns , the 
fortress artillery gained great importance.  Its mo bile 
batteries were significantly expanded from 76 to 12 3 (from 280 
to 420 guns).  Its very versatile 30.5 cm mortars, of which 
there were now 21 batteries, played an important ro le. 
 
TABLE 9 - Expansion of the artillery from the start  of the war 
through 1 May 1916 
(The summaries do not take into account the fact th at some guns 
were temporarily out of service, i.e.  for repair.) 
 
A. Field and Mountain Artillery  (unless otherwise noted, a 
battery had 6 guns) 
 
August 1914    May 1916  
 
1) Cannon & Horse Units 
 
42 k.u.k. FKR (222 batties) 40 k.u.k. FKR (incl. 12  reserve 
regts) (194 batties) 
8 k.k. FK Bns   8 k.k. FKR (for k.k. LW Divs) (31 
batties) 
 (16 batties) 
8 k.u. Hon FKR  9 k.u. Hon FKR (incl. one reserve r egt) (36 
batties) 

                                                 
76 According to the expansion plans of the AOK, dis cussed in an 

earlier volume, the divisional artillery was suppos ed to 
increase to 24 field cannon, 36 light field howitze rs, 4 heavy 
field howitzers and four 10.4 cm cannon.  Moreover,  each corps 
was supposed to have 4 heavy howitzers and 4 heavy cannon for 
each of the divisions under its command. 
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 (31 batties) 
9 k.u.k. Mounted Bns  Same 9 bns (but now 32 battie s) 
 (27 batties) 
1 k.u. Honved Mntd Bn 2 k.u. Honved Mounted Bns (6 batties) 
 (3 batties) 
..............................  4 field cannon batt ies 
in the Polish Legion 
Each batty = 6 guns  211 cannon batties had 6 guns;  50 
temporarily had just 4 
Horse batty = 4 guns  guns; the horse & Polish batt ies 
each had 4 guns  
Total  = 299 batties  Total  = 303 batties (1642 cannon)  
 ( 1734 cannon) 
 
2) Howitzer Units 
 
14 k.u.k. FHR (54 batties) 39 k.u.k. FHR (incl. 11 reserve 
regts) (146 batties) 
 (2 batties in # FHR 14 had  8 batties actually had  cannon, 
138 had howitzers 
 mountain guns, and so are 
 counted under mtn arty 
 below) 
8 k.k. FH Bns   8 k.k. FHR (for k.k. LW Divs) = 31 
batties (3 cannon, 28 howitzer) 
 (16 batties) 
.......................  9 k.u. Hon FHR = 32 battie s (14 
cannon and 18 howitzer) 
.......................  2 howitzer batties in the Polish 
Legion 
Each batty had 6 guns The cannon batties in howitze r regts 
had 6 guns; 144 howitzer batties had 6 guns, the ot her 42, incl. 
the 2 Polish units, temporarily had just 2  
Total  = 70 batties  Total  = 186 howitzer and 25 cannon 
batties (1032 howitzers, 150 
 (420 howitzers)  cannon   (Note - 120 batties had the 
new M.14  field howitzers) 
 
3) Mountain Units 
 
10 k.u.k. Mountain AR (72 28 Mountain AR (142 batti es:  108 
cannon, 34 howitzer; 
 batties:  50 cannon, 22 the new AR # 15-28 were ju st forming, 
with one to six 
 howitzer; total incl. 2 batties apiece)  
 batties from FHR # 14) 
1 Dalmatian Mtn Cannon [Bn expanded to help create new 
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Mountain AR # 17, above] 
 Bn (2 batties) 
Each batty = 4 guns  Same  
Total  = 208 cannon and Total  = 432 cannon, 136 howitzers (100 
of the 
 88 howitzers   cannon batties had the new M.15 
mountain cannon) 
 
4) Heavy Field Units 
 
14 k.u.k. Hvy How Bns 32 k.u.k. Heavy FAR (incl. 2 reserve 
regts) 
 (28 batties; each with four  (86 batties - 59 had 15 cm how, 
27 had 10.4 cm cannon batties) 
 15 cm howitzers)  8 k.k. Hvy FAR (in LW Divs) = 14  
batties (11 howitzer, 3 cannon) 

8 k.u. Hon Hvy FAR = 12 batties (11 
howitzer, 1 cannon)  

Total  = 112 x 15 cm  Totals   = 31 x 10.4 cm cannon batties 
of 2 guns (62 total) 
howitzers     = 81 x 15 cm howitzer batties of 4 
guns (324 total) 

   (45 batties had the new 15 cm M.14 
howitzers) 

 
5) Improvised field artillery units 
 
. In August 1914  there existed 3 k.k. Landsturm FKR (# 95, 100 
and 106) - they had 12 batties each armed with 9 cm  M.75/96 
field cannon (for a total of 48); all three regts h ad been 
broken up and absorbed in other units by May 1916 
. In May 1916  the following existed: 

. 22 "mobile position batties", each of four 9 cm M .75/96 
field cannon (total 88) 
. 25 "mobile position sections", each equivalent to  a half 
batty, or two 9 cm M.75/96 cannon (total 50) 
. 4 mobile cannon batties, each of four 8 cm M.75 o r 
M.05/08 field cannon (total 16) 
. 3 landing gun batties, each of four 7 cm guns (to tal 12) 
. 7 flak cannon batties, each of 4 guns (total 28) 
. 23 flak cannon sections, each of 2 guns (total 46 ) 
. TOTAL was thus 36 batties and 48 sections, or 240  guns 

 
6) Field Artillery Grand Totals 
 
August 1914     May 1916  
 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 118 

299 cannon batties (1734 guns) 328 cannon batties ( 1792) 
 70 howitzer batties (420)  186 howitzer batties (1 032, 
including 716 new guns) 
 52 mtn cannon batties (208)  108 mountain cannon b atties 
(432, incl. 400 new guns) 
 22 mtn howitzer batties (88)   34 mountain howitze r batties 
(136) 
 28 hvy howitzer batties (112) .................... .... 
 12 improvised cannon batties (48) ................ ........ 
.......................     31 x 10.4 cm cannon bat ties 
(62 guns, all new) 
.......................     81 x 15 cm how batties (324 
guns, 180 new) 
.......................     36 improvised batties ( 144) 
.......................     48 improvised sections (96)  
Total  = 483 batties (2610 guns)  804 batties and 48 sect ions 
(4018 guns, incl. 1358 new) 
 
B. Fortress Artillery 
(Includes only mobile batteries, not the many fixed  pieces) 
 
August 1914     May 1916  
 
12 x 30.5 cm mortar batties  21 x 30.5 cm batties ( 42 
guns) 
 (24 guns) 
12 x 24 cm mortar batties  9 x 24 cm batties (36 gu ns) 
 (48 guns) 
.........................   17 x 15 cm mortar 
batties (68 guns) 
32 x 15 cm howitzer batties  36 x 15 cm howitzer ba tties 
(140 guns) 
  (128 guns) 
..........................   2 x 15 cm long-range 
howitzer batties (4 guns) 
..........................   3 x 18 cm cannon batti es 
(12 guns) 
..........................   10 x 15 cm cannon 
batties (40 guns) 
..........................   4 x 15 cm (Russian) 
cannon batties (16 guns)   
20 x 12 cm cannon batties  8 x 12 cm cannon batties  (32 
guns) 
 (80 guns) 
..........................   13 x 10.4 cm cannon 
batties (26 guns)  
Total  = 76 batties   Total  = 123 batties (420 guns) 
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 (280 guns) 
 
Thus the artillery armaments were significantly imp roved, which 
was an organizational and industrial achievement in  the midst of 
a war that was without parallel in Austria-Hungary.   The high 
command was no longer under the crushing burden of operating 
against a superior enemy artillery, which had hithe rto hampered 
their ability to make decisions.  Operations such a s the attack 
on Montenegro in January and the offensive against Italy in May 
1916 would have been riskier several months earlier  because of 
the lack of artillery. 
 
Shortages of raw materials  
 
The Monarchy's industries played an outstanding par t in 
achieving this success.  Their accomplishment shoul d be 
appreciated all the more because a new obstacle had  already been 
placed in their way: a shortage of raw materials.  At the start 
of 1915, lack of copper, nickel and lead had caused  the 
authorities to create a "Central Metals Office"; th is was the 
first in a series of such measures that became incr easingly 
necessary.  Since domestic supplies of the metals n amed above 
were soon exhausted, and the ever more effective na val blockade 
hindered obtaining them abroad, copper roofs and ch urch bells 
were melted down.  The same fate befell a variety o f items from 
businesses and farms, and even from the kitchens of  middle-class 
households.  In mid-1915 the high command reluctant ly decided to 
stop making artillery with bronze barrels - the pri ncipal 
products requiring high-quality copper - and to fin ally go over 
completely to steel barrels.  However, to produce s teel the 
factories needed nickel, which was also in short su pply.  Pots 
and pans, solid pre-war products, were confiscated and along 
with other items yielded 500 tons of nickel.  Coins  of this 
metal were pulled from circulation and melted down to yield 
another 1900 tons.  Shrapnel shells were filled wit h iron 
pellets to conserve lead. 
 
Although the problem of obtaining certain metals co ntinued, it 
was relatively easy to solve by the measures descri bed above, 
and later also by exploiting raw materials in the o ccupied 
territories.  A more serious and lasting danger was  the lack of 
raw materials needed to produce chemicals which wen t into powder 
and explosives.  As requirements mounted in the fir st half of 
1915, attempts were made to expand the wholly inade quate 
industrial facilities of the Monarchy and to found new ones.  
Since these attempts couldn't solve the entire prob lem, the 
authorities resorted to a complicated system of exp edients; 
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assistance from Germany was all too little.  It was  necessary to 
temporarily cut back the production of ammunition f or the 
heaviest guns and for infantry weapons, so that at least there 
would be a sufficient supply for the light and medi um guns. 
 
Problems of other kinds arose.  The production of h and grenades 
didn't make progress until they were made of cast i ron, which 
made it possible to involve more work shops in the process.   
However, the quality of the grenades produced by th e smaller 
shops left something to be desired.  Because of all  these 
obstacles, it's not surprising that efforts to simu ltaneously 
increase the artillery equipment along with the amm unition 
supply were successful only after great efforts, an d that for a 
prolonged period there was still a shortage of ammu nition.  The 
urgent need to conserve artillery shells, even when  they were 
needed to support the hard-fighting infantry, persi sted through 
all of 1915.  In July, for example, 7 th  Army had to cancel a 
major attack because they lacked shells. 
 
It is true that the situation had improved consider ably since 
the catastrophic period in the winter of 1914-15.  Constantly 
prodded by the military offices, industry noticeabl y increased 
its production from week to week.  When the war sta rted, about 
55,000 shells were turned out per week; this figure  had already 
risen to 100,000 in December 1914, and soon thereaf ter to 
200,000 or 250,000.  For a while the factories were  producing 
300,000 shells per week.  This was a great and very  commendable 
achievement, but production still didn't keep pace with demand.  
The needs of the the southwestern front soon offset  the newly-
won gains.  Moreover, it was necessary to accumulat e sufficient 
ammunition for the new types of guns before they co uld be sent 
to the front. The introduction of these new weapons  complicated 
the picture further.  The Tyrol front, for example,  required 
stocks for at least 45 different types of artillery .  A total of 
100 kinds of ammunition were being produced. 
 
Thus it was a source of some satisfaction that in t he second 
half of 1915 the Army had available about 200 round s for each 
rifle, and 200 to 300 shells for each of its field and mountain 
guns.  The high command also had a small reserve.  The winter 
pause in operations in the north was a boon, since consumption 
of men and equipment was low.  The ranks were filli ng up by 
spring 1916.  Another example of the improving situ ation was the 
status of 11 th  Army in Tyrol as it prepared for the spring 
offensive.  The Army had 2160 shells for each field  cannon, 
about 600 for the field and 15 cm howitzers, and 10 00 to 1400 
for the mountain guns. 
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4. Development and performance of the auxiliary ser vices 
and the Army organizations 

 
Compared to the expansion of the artillery, the dev elopment of 
the remaining branches of the service was rather li mited. 
 
TABLE 10 - Development of the technical troops, the  air forces, 
and the logistical organizations 
 
I. Technical Troops and Offices 
 
In August 1914.....   On 1 May 1916..... 
 
a) THE SAPPERS 
 
14 sapper bns (79 comps)  14 sapper bns (100 comps)  

 1 special sapper bn (of 3 comps) 
29 Landsturm sapper detmts  12 k.k. Landsturm sappe r 
detmts 

 3 k.u. Landsturm sapper detmts 
48 divisional entrenching tool  16 corps entrenchin g 
tool columns 
    columns    64 divisional entrenching tool 
columns 

18 (improvised) brigade entrenching 
tool columns 

4 mobile entrenching tool depots 11 (improvised) mo bile 
entrenching tool depots 
5 siege sapper parks   [Had been broken up] 
..............     1 k.u. Landsturm mining 
detachment 

1 k.u. Landsturm mine workers' company 
5 electrified wire units 
15 x 10 cm aerial trench mortar 
platoons 
32 x 15 cm aerial trench mortar 
platoons 
12 x 14 cm trench mortar platoons 
39 x 22 cm trench mortar platoons 
129 grenade launcher platoons 
12 flamethrower platoons 
4 electrical pumping platoons 
4 air compressor units 
4 air storage battery units 
43 electric groups 
 4 motion picture platoons 
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b) THE PIONEERS 
 
9 pioneer bns (43 comps)   48 pioneer comps (no bn HQ) 
1 bridging bn       2 bridging bns 
4 mobile pioneer equipment depots    5 mobile pione er equipment 
depots 
3 river mining platoon     4 river mining platoons 
122 military bridging sets  124 military bridging s ets 
 
c) THE TELEGRAPH TROOPS 
 
11 Army telegraph detmts  16 Army telegraph detmts 
5 special telegraph detmts  6 special telegraph det mts 
11 radio stations   30 field radio stations 

34 hand radio stations 
64 reserve tel. const. detmts  83 reserve telegraph  
construction detmts 
60 reserve tel. operation detmts 54 reserve telegra ph 
operation detmts (Morse) 
37 field telegraph detmts  20 reserve telegraph 
operation detmts (Hughes) 
16 corps telegraph detmts  23 corps telegraph detmt s 
16 corps telephone detmts  25 corps telephone detmt s 
47 divisional telephone detmts 81 divisional teleph one 
detmts 
3 mountain telegraph detmts  3 (same) mountain tele graph 
detmts 
33 mountain telephone detmts 16 mountain telephone detmts 
11 cavalry telegraph detmts  12 cavalry telegraph d etmts 
5 telegraph field depots  32 cavalry long distance signal 
patrols 
 
d) THE RAILROAD TROOPS 
 
28 railroad comps   39 railroad comps 
9 field railroads (1 locomotive, 8 locomotive field  railroad 
construction detmts 
 5 horse-drawn, 3 fortress)  3 locomotive field rai lroad 
operations sections 

5 fortress field railroad construction 
detmts 
5 fortress field railroad operations 
sections 

3 mobile railroad construction 3 (same) mobile rail road 
construction depots 
  depots    4 horse-drawn rail lines (with 8 
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construction detmts and 
12 operational sections) 

2 rail lines for trucks 
1 funicular rail line construction comp 
5 funicular rail line detmts 
11 armored trains (identified by Roman 
numerals) 

 
II. The Air Forces 
 
15 flying comps   23 flying comps 
12 fortress balloon detmts  15 field balloon detmts  
1 dirigible comp   [Dissolved] 77 

                                                 
77 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - Despite some pre-war experim ents, Austria-

Hungary never had any operational dirigibles during  the war.  
In 1917-18 some new types were developed, and one o f the four 
projected ships was about to enter service when the  Monarchy 
collapsed.  See Reinhard Keimel, "Österreichs Luftf ahrzeuge" 
(Graz, 1981), pp. 60-61 
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III. The Supply Train Troops 
These troops were responsible for the mobile supply  and medical 
columns.  They also provided transportation for the  entrenching 
tool columns, the military bridging sets, and the t elegraph 
detachments that were under the higher HQ.  In deta il, the 
troops made up the following units: 
 
In August 1914.....   On 1 May 1916..... 
 
14 corps train commands  27 corps train commands 
56 corps train group commands 70 corps train group commands 
48 division train commands  61 divisional train com mands 
11 cavalry division train commands [Dissolved] 
28 brigade train commands  23 mountain brigade trai n 
commands 
 
6 supply line train commands  13 supply line train commands 
38 supply line group commands 14 supply line train group 
commands 
15 army train field depots  59 army train field dep ots 
16 corps train parks   70 corps train park sections  
16 corps train workshops  129 corps train work shop s 
9 mountain train workshops  46 mountain train work shops 
15 supply line train workshops [Dissolved] 
16 mobile horse depots  89 mobile horse depots 

11 supply line horse depots 
16 mobile horse hospitals  98 mobile horse hospital s 

25 supply line horse hospitals 
 
IV. Automotive Troops 
 
58 auto train columns   191 truck columns 

26 medical truck columns 
10 post office truck columns 

 
V. Field Logistical Offices 
 
762 rations staffs   432 rations staffs 
42 mountain rations staffs  39 mountain rations sta ffs 

30 improvised staffs 
110 train carter staffs 

84 supply line train platoons  277 supply line trai n 
platoons 
16 corps bakeries   22 corps bakeries 
48 divisional bakeries   65 divisional bakeries 
16 reserve bakeries   [Broken up] 
7 mountain bakeries   75 mountain bakeries 
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8 brigade bakeries 
8 cavalry bakeries 

 
VI Medical Offices 
 
44 infantry div medical offices 63 infantry divisio n medical 
offices 
11 cavalry div medical offices 11 (same) cavalry di vision 
medical offices 
27 infantry bde medical offices 30 infantry brigade  medical 
offices 
14 mountain bde medical offices 39 mountain brigade  medical 
offices 
4 div wagon staffs for wounded 20 divisional wagon staffs 
for the wounded 
132 field hospitals   155 field hospitals 
42 mobile reserve hospitals  96 mobile reserve hosp itals 
14 field recuperation stations  49 field recuperati on 
stations 
182 reserve medical detachments 27 reserve medical 
detachments 

14 mobile hospitals for epidemics 
18 Red Cross volunteer hospital 
detachments 

3 Red Cross field hospitals  4 Red Cross field hosp itals 
4 hospitals of the German Order 4 field hospitals o f the 
German Order of Knights 

13 mobile laboratories for epidemics 
5 medical field depots   14 medical field depots 

25 mobile refreshment columns 
33 hospital railroad trains  38 hospital railroad t rains 
14 permanent sick trains  43 permanent sick trains 

12 state railroad sick trains 
4 trains of sleeping cars for the sick 
22 trains for the infectious ill 

6 hospital trains/Malt. Order  7 hospital trains of  the 
Maltese Order (Knights of St John) 
[New]........    6 bathing trains 

33 mobile holding stations for the sick 
38 field- and auxiliary- stations for 
refreshment 

5 Red Cross field depots  9 Red Cross field depots 
28 field steam laundries 

 
 
The air forces  
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The newest weapon, the airplane, had already become  an 
indispensable instrument of the commanders.  Planes  had gained 
extraordinary importance not only in the mobile fig hting on the 
Russian front, where it was necessary to scout far behind the 
enemy's battle lines, but above all in tactical rec onnaissance 
after fighting had degenerated into positional warf are. 78  Aerial 
photography - which had already progressed from sim ple snapshots 
to strip mosaics - became constantly more important .  Moreover 
the artillery was increasingly relying on air obser vers to 
direct their bombardments. 
 
Activity in the air had become livelier.  The enemy  had 
noticeably increased their air forces; already some  of their 
planes had machine guns, and here and there were th rowing bombs 
on railroad stations and other installations behind  the lines.  
When the war started, this type of fighting had har dly developed 
beyond its origins, but now was quickly growing in size and 
importance.  In July 1915 the position "Commander o f the Air 
Troops" was created and given to Colonel Emil Uzela c.  He was to 
direct all the field formations through "Staff Offi cers for the 
Air Troops", each of whom was responsible for all t he air 
companies in one of the operational theaters; when necessary 
several of the companies could be placed under "air  groups."  
However, Uzelac was to refer all questions regardin g new 
equipment procurement to the Ministry of War. 
 
Industrial capacity set a stricter limit to the dev elopment of 
aviation than to any other service.  Initially almo st entirely 
dependent on help from Germany, by the end of 1915 the Monarchy 
had already set up seven airplane and six motor fac tories.  
However, by this time they had only produced 408 pl anes and 512 
motors, barely more than were needed to replace los ses and to 
train new pilots and observers. 79  There had been 15 air 
companies in August 1914; by the time Italy entered  the war only 
3 more had been created, from very diverse sources.   There was 
finally a major expansion in 1916; by the start of May there 
were 25 air companies - 12 on the northern front, 1 2 in the 
southwest and 1 at Castelnuovo.  Another expansion was expected 
to begin shortly. 
 
To deal on the ground with the increasing enemy air  activity, 
since spring 1915 units in many parts of the front had already 

                                                 
78 See Baur, "Wir Flieger" (Vienna, 1928) 
79 Madarasz, "Die k.u.k. Luftfahrtruppen im Weltkri ege" (Mil. 

wiss. Mitt., Vienna, 1928), in the special issue 
"Luftflotten", pp. 552 ff. 
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begun to create improvised defense forces using fie ld cannon.  
It would be a long time, however, before attempts t o devise 
special guns for this purpose were successful.  By May 1916 only 
7 flak (anti-aircraft) batteries and 23 platoons we re at the 
front. 
 
The balloon service hadn't been substantially augme nted.  The 12 
fortress balloon detachments which existed in 1914 were joined 
by just three more in the first months of the war.  Since the 
units found employment with the armies outside as w ell as inside 
fortresses, in January 1916 they were all redesigna ted simply 
"balloon detachments."  Their numbers would increas e during the 
year. 
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The technical troops  
 
The technical troops were charged with a very wide field of 
activities.  In the most difficult phases of an off ensive the 
sappers stood in the midst of the foremost infantry , with whom 
they destroyed the enemy's barbed wire barricades.  They also 
serviced all the new weapons, such as trench mortar s, grenade 
launchers, land mines and flamethrowers, and thus w ere actual 
combat troops.  Finally they initiated and supervis ed the 
enormous task of building and maintaining roads and  bridges, as 
well as barracks and fortifications.  Construction of the latter 
were especially their forte  in the southwest, where digging into 
the karst and granite was an endless problem and wh ere decisive 
progress could be made only by employing pneumatic boring 
machines. 80  These machines were one of the reasons why anothe r 
sphere of activity was opened to the sappers - the need to 
provide electrical power for military purposes.  Sp ecial 
detachments were also in charge of electrically cha rging water 
pumps, providing air circulation in shelters deep u nderground, 
and giving light.  Of less importance were the so-c alled "highly 
charged obstacles" (wire entanglements carrying ele ctric 
currents), which were first introduced in the south west and then 
in winter 1915-16 appeared in several places along the Russian 
front. 
 
Although the number of sapper companies increased t o 100 - 
mainly by incorporating the best Landsturm sapper d etachments - 
they were still not nearly enough to cope with thes e manifold 
tasks.  This problem was somewhat redressed through  the help of 
many construction and labor detachments, including some formed 
with prisoners of war. 
 
The situation of the pioneers wasn't as favorable.  They had 
already been very busy since the initial deployment  against 
Russia, and had renewed their old reputation for he roism and 
technical proficiency in 1915 during the crossing o f the Vistula 
at Ivangorod in summer and of the Danube in front o f Belgrade in 
fall.  However, it was more difficult to replace ca sualties in 
the pioneers than in any other body of troops.  Ser vice on the 
rivers demanded lengthy training, which often was i mpossible due 
to the pressing need for new personnel.  Thus it wa sn't feasible 
to expand the pioneers, and in fact by spring 1916 there were 
five fewer companies than had existed when the war began.  One 
advantage that existed into the second year of the war was that 
the sappers and pioneers had only been divided into  separate 

                                                 
80 In spring 1916 there were 14 mobile stone-boring  platoons. 
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branches shortly before 1914, so that if necessary personnel 
could transfer readily from one component to anothe r.  However, 
the number of troops who'd been in service prior to  the split 
dwindled, while the difference in skills required o n land and on 
the waters became ever more obvious. 
 
The activities of the communications services great ly increased.  
As the number of higher headquarters multiplied and  the areas 
which lay behind the armies expanded, the communica tions network 
became ever larger.  Many new telegraph and telepho ne 
detachments were formed, as well as field radio sta tions.  
However, there were no substantial innovations in t he equipment.  
As previously, the wireless telegraphy units were l ess involved 
with our own communications than in overhearing the  enemy.  On 
the other hand, radio gear was needed for air units  to speak 
with their customers, especially the artillery.  Th e higher 
headquarters preferred to use the telephone, and th en the 
"Hughes apparatus" which quickly became popular.  M essages sent 
by the latter medium couldn't be intercepted by the  enemy, and 
also were automatically preserved in documentary fo rm to prevent 
misunderstandings.  Mid-level headquarters continue d to use 
telephones as their principal means of transmitting  orders and 
reports.  In quiet periods of trench warfare, phone  service 
could even be extended to the foremost trenches.  S ince both 
sides had already developed techniques for overhear ing telephone 
messages, attempts were made to avoid interception by using a 
large number of code words (which, however, were ne ver 
sufficient to cover all situations). 
 
Importance of the railroad lines  
 
In the narrative of the operations we have repeated ly referred 
to the really decisive role which was increasingly played by the 
railroads. 81  This was most obviously evident in the troop 
movements, but perhaps even greater demands were ma de on the 
rail network of the Danube Monarchy by the provisio n of regular 
supplies to maintain the troops' fighting strength.   Just to 
send replacement personnel to the front required ro ughly 100,000 
rail cars in 1915; transportation of food required nearly as 
many cars, and military equipment of all sorts used  even more.  

                                                 
81 See Ratzenhofer, "Eisenbahn- und Schiffahrtswese n", in 

"Verkehrswesen im Kriege" (Carnegie-stiftung, Vienn a, 1931), 
pp. 149 ff.  Also by this author, see the following  articles 
in the Mil. wiss. Mitt.: for 1927, pp. 301 ff., 433  ff. and 
692 ff.; for 1928, pp. 56 ff. and 149 ff.; for 1930 , pp. 231 
ff. and 594 ff.; for 1931, pp. 1031 ff. 
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Meanwhile there was no less activity going on in th e areas just 
behind the armies.  At home the railroads not only carried 
replacement units, wounded troops and prisoners of war as well 
as weapons and equipment throughout the realm; they  also 
responded increasingly to the needs of the war indu stries.  An 
indication of the enormity of this task is the fact  that in 1915 
alone 111,526 transport trains rolled through the i nterior.  
They carried 66,408 officers, 8,068,405 men, 466,90 7 horses and 
49,461 wagons, as well as an unknown amount of equi pment.  And 
this isn't the whole story, since there were also m any 
transports which carried troops and supplies within  the zones of 
the operational armies and in the territories occup ied by the 
allies. 
 
In many areas the rail network wasn't prepared for such heavy 
use.  During their victorious march to Brest-Litovs k the allies 
found that the Russians had thoroughly wrecked most  of the 
tracks.  Of these lines, the Aus-Hung. troops had t o restore 
more than 6000 kilometers, of which many hundred ha d been 
severely damaged. 82  Prolonged and heavy work was required in 
numerous places where the roadbed had been destroye d, and along 
the 2500 kilometers where wide gauge tracks had to be converted 
to standard size. 
 
Inadequacy of the Russian railroads  
 
Even more difficulties faced the armies of the Cent ral Powers 
because the Russian territories which they were cro ssing had 
already been insufficiently served by railroads pri or to the 
war.  The Tsarist Empire had deliberately never est ablished 
connections to the Austrian rail net between Granic a and Brody; 
thus a zone 450 kilometers and long and 100 deep ha d been left 
without service.  While the Russians occupied Galic ia they had 
constructed military lines from Vladimir-Volynsky t o Sokal and 
from Lublin to Rozwadow; they had also started a li ne between 
Ostrowiec and Nadbrzesie.  However, precious time w ould be 
needed before we could use these hastily constructe d and then 
substantially damaged connections.  Since the railh eads could 
only follow the armies slowly in other sectors as w ell, there 
were many difficulties during the advance to Brest- Litovsk. 83  

                                                 
82 Just in the 1240 kilometers of the rail network leading to 

Lemberg there were 291 destroyed sectors.  The dama ge was so 
heavy that by the end of June 1917 only 192 of thes e sectors 
had been fully restored to service. 

83 See the pertinent parts of Volume II.  Especiall y the supply 
services had problems.  There were times when Aus-H ung. troops 
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When the allied armies began to construct permanent  positions, 
they had the areas with poor rail service in their rear.  This 
compounded the difficulty of bringing up supplies t hrough a few 
widely separated rail stations in parts of Poland w here travel 
was very difficult.  Thus traffic to Kovel, the chi ef rail 
center used to supply 4 th  Army, had to move through Ivangorod.  
Here, however, high water and ice floes twice destr oyed the 
hastily built bridges in a period of four and a hal f months.  
When this happened traffic took a detour over the n ewly-built 
Russian lines, which still were being improved to h andle larger 
loads.  There were other difficulties, such as the cold weather 
which damaged some of the locomotives (30 of them b ecame 
unserviceable within a few days in December), while  snow storms 
blocked traffic.  The railroad stations didn't have  sufficient 
capacity, and there were shortages of personnel.  A ll these 
factors led to a serious logistical crisis in 4 th  Army. 
 
The most serious problem, however, was that under t he current 
conditions it was impossible to quickly transfer re inforcements; 
travel between sectors of the front on roundabout r outes was 
time-consuming.  Any attempt to counter a major Rus sian 
offensive by large-scale troop movements would have  been 
prevented by traffic snarls. 
 
This truly critical situation was now overcome by s pring 1916 
through a series of large-scale construction projec ts; without 
exaggeration, they have been described as "building  an 
infrastructure for the eastern front." 84  The capacity of the 
most important lines was increased along 1500 kilom eters of 
track (especially on the three easternmost lines in  the 
Carpathians); 234 kilometers of the lines built dur ing the war 
by the Russians were restored, and 14 new shunting yards 
constructed.  The most important improvement, howev er, was a new 
full-capacity 130 km line between Belzec to Rejowie c; it was 
already in service in April 1916, and could handle 30 hundred-
axle trains.  To make it easier to bring up supplie s, several 
field lines (totaling about 1000 km) connected the railheads of 
the permanent lines with the troop deployment areas .  Finally a 
gasoline-electric railroad was constructed to suppl y the 
southernmost end of the front.  Already finished in  February 

                                                                                                                                                             
were more than 150 km (as the crow flies) from the end points 
of their railroads.  For example, at the end of Aug ust while 
the k.u.k. XII Corps was engaged in front of Brest Litovsk 
they were using a terminal west of the Vistula near  Ivangorod. 

84 By Ratzenhofer, "Dad Rückgrat der Dauerfront im Osten", in 
Mil. wiss. Mitt. (Vienna, 1932 edition), p. 974. 
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1915, it led from Borgoprund through the Magura Pas s to Dorna 
Watra to connect Transylvania with the Bukovina.  I ts operations 
were supported by a small branch line from Borsa th rough the 
Prislop Pass to Jakobeny. 
 
Improvements to the rail lines on the southern fron ts  
 
Much less work was needed behind the stable front i n the 
southwest.  Besides some substantial improvement to  the stations 
in the entire area of operations, the most importan t projects 
were the building of second tracks on the Salzburg- Wörgl and 
Branzoll-Calliano stretches, and of a gasoline-elec tric line 
between Duttoule and Kostanjevica.  However, an ext raordinary 
innovation on this front were the cable railways, w ithout which 
it would hardly have been possible to supply troops  in the high 
mountain sectors for any length of time. 85 
 
In the Balkan theater of operations, the most press ing need 
besides repairing the destroyed infrastructure was to establish 
connections with the rail network of the Monarchy a t the 
crossing points over the Sava and Danube.  Train fe rries were 
very quickly set up at Semendria and Belgrade to co nnect with 
the Serbian lines.  The 380 meter long bridge over the Sava at 
Belgrade was restored at the end of December with K ohn and Roth-
Wagner equipment. 86  Around the same time a new full-service 
railroad began to operate between Batanjica and Bol jevci; at 
first it could be reached from the Serbian Zabrez-V aljevo line 
by river vessels and a road bridge, and later by a train ferry.  
The principal railroad Belgrade-Nish-Skopje-Veles ( including the 
Semendria-Vk. Plana branch) was under the direction  of the 
German Military Railroad HQ # 7. 87  Therefore the Austro-
Hungarians concentrated on the smaller Serbian rail roads, which 
weren't inter-connected; Military Rail HQ South was  established 
to run these lines.  The attempt to connect the tra cks involved 
much labor and time; it was only partly successful.  
 
The supply and medical services  
 
In general, the offices already in place to provide  the troops 

                                                 
85 See Brunner and Prohaska, "Die Seilbahnen und ih re Verwendung 

im Kriege" in Mil. wiss. Mitt. (Vienna, 1932 editio n), pp. 104 
ff. 

86 See "Ehrenbuch der Feldeisenbahner" (Berlin, 193 0), pp. 304 
and 335. 

87 However, the stretch between Belgrade and Vk. Pl ana was run by 
Aus-Hung. personnel under German direction. 
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with rations, ammunition and military equipment wer e able to 
meet the greatest demands.  For a long time already , the armies 
had ceased to provide themselves mainly from the re sources of 
the lands where they were stationed.  Instead, meas ures were 
taken to ensure that the inhabitants of these lands , most of 
whom lived in great poverty, received nourishment.  
Nevertheless, it was possible in some areas to obta in food to 
relieve the homeland, where bread was being ratione d.  
Logistical crises like the one which afflicted 4 th  Army in 
December 1915 were exceptional.  And even in this c ase there was 
sufficient food for the soldiers, but not for their  horses.  The 
animals soon weakened, and many perished. 
 
Although this was a temporary incident in a limited  geographical 
area, it highlighted a serious concern.  Many horse s had already 
succumbed to the privations of the early fighting i n fall 1914 
and especially during the Carpathian winter.  By th e end of 1915 
about 320,000 horses had been lost.  Since the need s of the Army 
continued to increase, the number of animals availa ble in the 
Monarchy drastically decreased. 88  Therefore it was all the more 
important to enhance motorization.  Early in the wa r there had 
been just 58 improvised truck columns, but they exp anded into a 
new branch of service (the "auto troops"); at the s tart of May 
1916 there were 227 truck columns, as well as many vehicles for 
carrying personnel or for special purposes. 
 
The medical services, employing prudent measures, h ad not only 
overcome the great danger of cholera in winter 1914 -15, but had 
known how to prevent the return of this menace. 89  Despite all 
efforts, the most important of which were vaccinati ons against 
cholera and typhoid fever, it was impossible to pre vent the 
outbreak of typhus and dysentery, which in some cas es spread 

                                                 
88 According to a manuscript in the Military Archiv es, 

"Österreich-Ungarns Pferde-verbrauch im Weltkriege"  (by Major 
a.D. Dr. Stöller), when the war started there were 704,000 
horses serving the military in the field and in the  interior; 
at the end of 1915 there were 944,000.  Statistics in 1915 
indicated that the number of horses in the Monarchy  had fallen 
from 3,900,000 before the war to 2,100,000.  This w as due in 
part to the fact that some areas which were home to  a large 
number of the animals were in the hands of the enem y at the 
time the count was made; nevertheless, the downward  trend is 
unmistakable. 

89 In August 1915 the IR # 27 and 42 in east Galici a reported 
isolated cases of cholera; however, it was possible  to cut off 
the spread of the disease. 
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greatly.  This was because of the changing weather conditions in 
which the troops had to live.  Typhoid fever was sp read by lice, 
and unfortunately there weren't enough de-lousing s tations.  
Nevertheless, it was possible to prevent the outbre ak of major 
epidemics. 
 
Provisions for the care of the sick and wounded and  for their 
transport into the interior were continually expand ed and 
improved.  The number of hospitals near the fronts increased, 
and many trains were built to accommodate the sick.   As 
previously, the Red Cross and the German and Maltes e Knightly 
Orders helped in this effort, and performed worthy service. 

5. Military government in the occupied territories 

 

a. In Poland 
 
The allied armies had to set up special administrat ive organs as 
soon as the course of mobile warfare brought a cons iderable area 
of enemy territory under their rule; the line of co mmunications 
offices that initially controlled this territory ha d to be 
replaced by a larger governing structure.  Alongsid e economic 
considerations, political aspirations and plans pla yed a great 
and not always helpful role in the division of the land as well 
as in the establishment of basic rules for its admi nistration.  
Suddenly the Polish problem again became prominent.   During the 
entire 19 th  century no solution had been found to this problem , 
which for reasons of domestic and foreign policy wa s approached 
from completely different angles by the Danube Mona rchy and by 
the German Empire. 90 

                                                 
90 There is a voluminous literature on the Polish p roblem.  See 

(among others) Bilinski, "Wspomienia i dokumenty" ( Warsaw, 
1925); Burian, "Drei Jahre meiner Amtsführung im Kr iege" 
(Berlin, 1923), pp. 62 ff.; Bethmann-Hollweg, "Betr achtungen 
zum Weltkriege" (Berlin, 1921), Vol. II, pp. 25 ff. ; Conrad, 
"Aus meiner Dienstzeit 1906-1918" (Vienna, 1921-25) , Vol. IV., 
pp. 206 ff.; Dmowski, "Polityka polska i odbudowani e panstwa" 
(Warsaw, 1925); Fisher, "America and the New Poland " (New 
York, 1928); Gratz and Schüller, "Die äussere 
Wirtschaftspolitik Österreich-Ungarns" (Carnegie-St iftung, 
öst-ung. Serie; Vienna, 1925), p. 261 ff.; Paic, "D as 
austropolnische Problem im Weltkriege" (a manuscrip t in the 
Military Archives); Pilsudski, "Mes premiers Combat s" (Paris, 
1931); Roth, "Die Entstehung des polnischen Staates " (Berlin, 
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Dissension between the allies  
 
At first our German ally didn't have any particular  plans for 
the future political form of Poland.  This further raised the 
hopes of the leading Austrian circles.  A proclamat ion naming 
the "Austro-Polish" solution as a goal was prepared  at the start 
of the war; it was unanimously approved at least by  the Austrian 
Poles, but it remained unpublished due to Tisza's i ntervention.  
The AOK nevertheless issued its own appeal to the i nhabitants of 
Russian Poland, promising them liberation from the Muscovite 
yoke.  The Russian commander-in-chief had also atte mpted to win 
the Poles over by issuing a manifesto offering full  autonomy 
within the Russian Empire.  This insincere promise met with 
little response. 91 
 
At first Austria-Hungary's wide-ranging goals seeme d to be 
premature.  However, after the victories of the Cen tral Powers 
in December 1914 they were already administering a substantial 
amount of Polish territory. 92  These lands were divided in an 
agreement that was concluded at Posen on 10 January  1915, 
despite Conrad's objections on economic grounds; th e Danube 
Monarchy received the area south of the Pilica, wit h the 
exception of Czestochowa and the coal-fields and in dustries of 
the Bendzin-Dabrowa basin. 93  Soon seven district HQ began to run 
the territory, under the rear area commands of the 1st  and 2 nd 
Armies. 
 
When the front north of the Vistula was pushed forw ard in May 
1915, the number of these district HQ immediately i ncreased; on 
17 May they were placed under "Military Government"  HQ at Kielce 
and Piotrkow.  By the end of August the Central Pow ers had taken 
all of Russian Poland.  It proved difficult to regu late 
relations between the two powers in the territories  they'd 
conquered together.  Interest in Poland by the Germ an Empire 
waxed after the capture of Warsaw, while the plans and goals of 

                                                                                                                                                             
1926). 

91 See Glaise-Horstenau, "Die Katastrophe - Die Zer trümmerung 
Österreich-Ungarns und das Werden der Nachfolgestaa ten" 
(Vienna, 1929), pp. 31 ff. and 69 ff. 

92 For the following discussion, see Mitzka, "Die k .u.k. 
Militärverwaltung in Russisch Polen" in Kerchnawe's  "Die 
Militärverwaltung in den von den öst.-ung. Truppen besetzten 
Gebiete" (Carnegie-Stiftung, öst.-ung. Serie, Vienn a, 1928), 
pp. 8 ff. 

93 Conrad, Vol. V, p. 823 
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the victorious "liberators" for the political futur e of the 
country soon diverged.  Although Dr. von Bethmann-H ollweg (the 
German Imperial Chancellor) hadn't hitherto opposed  the Austro-
Polish solution, wide circles in his country were n ow advocating 
the establishment of a Polish buffer state strictly  dependent on 
Germany.  The Chancellor couldn't escape the pressu re from these 
groups. 94 
 
Administrative division of the occupied lands  
 
In addition to these conflicting viewpoints, the si tuation was 
complicated by the efforts of various competing Pol ish parties.  
Therefore the most expedient solution was to divide  the occupied 
lands into two administrative areas, one German and  one Austro-
Hungarian.  The border between them was a line whic h ran from 
the old "Three Emperors' Corner" [where the pre-war  boundaries 
of the three partioning powers came together] along  the railroad 
leading north; from Czestochowa the line turned eas t over the 
Wreczyca to the Warthe and then to the neighborhood  of Sieradz.  
From here it ran east, following the course of the Pilica and 
the Vistula to Ivangorod.  Thence it ran along the Wieprz and 
the Tysmienica and reached the Bug at Opalin, separ ating the 
areas of military administration as well as the rea r echelons of 
the two Armies. 
 
The Austro-Hungarians had desired that at least the re should be 
a central, common office in charge of the administr ative 
machinery, and that it should be established in the  Polish 
capital. 95  However, this proved impossible for practical and  
technical reasons since Warsaw had been captured by  German 
troops and lay in the middle of the area under Germ an control.  
Therefore when the German "Warsaw General Governmen t" was 
established on 25 August, a "k.u.k. Military Govern ment" was 
simultaneously created to take the place of the ers twhile HQ at 
Kielce and Piotrkow.  GM Freih. von Diller took ove r the new 
command; his HQ was originally at Kielce, and from October at 
Lublin.  After prolonged negotiations ending in Dec ember with an 
agreement at Teschen, the Monarchy was represented at Warsaw by 
a liaison officer of the AOK and a representative o f the k.u.k. 
Foreign Ministry. 96  Many additional questions, mainly involving 
economic issues, had already been settled in June ( at the 

                                                 
94 Gratz and Schüller, pp. 267 ff. 
95 Burian, p. 66 
96 The liaison officer was Col. Ritter von Paic fro m the General 

Staff; the representative from the Foreign Ministry  was 
Legation Counselor Freih. von Andrian. 
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Kattowitz Agreement) and in September (at the Berli n Agreement). 
 
There was a multitude of tasks involved in administ ering an area 
of 45,000 square kilometers, inhabited by about 4 ½  million 
persons and divided into 22 districts.  The high co mmand issued 
general guidelines for these tasks based on the dec isions it had 
made already in February 1915.  The responsible mil itary 
commanders were assisted in their work by civilian commissioners 
and offices, which were drawn mainly from the burea ucracy of the 
province of Galicia because of their familiarity wi th the 
language and psychology of the population.  The fir st task was 
to maintain order, security and quiet.  It turned o ut that the 
Russians had left agents and even some soldiers beh ind to spy, 
to agitate against the victors, and to commit acts of sabotage.  
Sometimes the population came under secret but stro ng pressure 
from such individuals, and even from entire gangs.  The Russians 
also tried to exploit national animosities between the Poles and 
Ukrainians.  It would be necessary to move decisive ly against 
such activities. 
 
To keep the front supplied, t was especially import ant that the 
railroad network should be quickly restored and run  in security. 
At the end of August 1915 a single HQ was establish ed at Radom 
to run the "Northern Railroads", the Russian lines which had 
been returned to service; river traffic on the Vist ula 
supplemented the major lines.  As the armies and th eir line of 
communications troops advanced so quickly, they lef t much work 
to do behind them on the roads and bridges.  Postal  and 
telegraph services were restored, but for military reasons some 
restrictions were naturally placed on their use. 
 
Economic exploitation of the occupied territory was  of great 
importance to the Monarchy, which was already suffe ring from 
shortages of food and raw materials.  The harvest o f 1915 in 
Russian Poland was of only moderate size; moreover,  lack of men 
and wagons hindered efforts of the military adminis tration and 
rear area troops to bring in as much food as possib le.  
Preparations were being made for the maximum exploi tation of the 
fruitful land in 1916, and for procuring a large am ount of 
livestock.  The occupied territory also contained u seful mines 
and foundries, where coal, lead, copper and zinc co uld be 
obtained.  Since these raw materials were already i n short 
supply at home, their procurement was urgently impo rtant.  
Although there were great obstacles to overcome, be cause of the 
wealth of these minerals in the occupied districts the situation 
did improve.  However, lack of capital and of some other raw 
materials made it even more difficult to restore in dustrial 
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production.  Only the efforts to restore processing  of food 
products could be carried out decisively and succes sfully. 
 
Finally, the administration was also responsible fo r rebuilding 
destroyed towns and providing humanitarian assistan ce for the 
numerous refugees. 
 
An obvious indication of the Army's presence throug hout the land 
and its greatly expanded spheres of activity was th e large 
number of occupation troops and worker detachments which soon 
sprang up.  At the start of 1916 the districts and the 
"Government" HQ had at their disposal 16 Landsturm Etappen 
battalions and 4 Landsturm Hussar squadrons.  21 ra ilroad 
security detachments guarded the tracks, 24 telegra ph 
construction and operation detachments took care of  the wires, 
and 18 labor detachments (11 of which were made up of prisoners 
of war) worked on the roads and bridges.  In the fi rst months of 
1916 the number of labor detachments increased to 3 5 (of which 
19 had prisoners of war).  Efforts had begun alread y in fall 
1915 to put a large part of the unemployed civilian  population 
to work building roads and railroads.  Since Russia n agents 
spread rumors that this was a camouflaged recruitin g effort, 
there were some disturbances at first.  However, by  the end of 
April more than a hundred Polish-Russian civilian l abor 
detachments had been formed.  Finally, a number of replacement 
units were quartered in the occupied territory; thi s relieved 
the homeland, and also gave the military governor m eans to 
restore quiet and order in emergencies. 

b. In Serbia, Montenegro and Albania 
 
Creating an administrative structure in occupied Se rbia was 
perhaps even more difficult than it was in the nort h.  The 
Monarchy had been interested in the Balkans for dec ades, and its 
own development was tied up with finding a solution  to the 
problems of the South Slavs.  Resolution of these i ssues would 
become even more important in the future.  Therefor e the 
Austrians naturally strove to win decisive influenc e in this 
land.  However, the Bulgarians also had important i nterests 
here.  The German OHL postponed any final agreement s about the 
division of power in the areas to be conquered.  Pe rhaps this 
was due in part to avoid anticipating events, and i n part to 
keep the new Bulgarian ally in good humor.  The ope rational 
borders between the armies, adopted by the allied h igh commands 
on GFM Mackensen's recommendation, thus were also i n most cases 
the first borders drawn between the administrative areas and 
spheres of influence. 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 140 

 
Differences of opinion between Austria-Hungary and Bulgaria  
 
When the operations came to a standstill, however, it was no 
longer possible to postpone establishment of a long -term 
administration.  Besides unavoidable disputes betwe en allied 
functionaries involving foraging and other activiti es, political 
factors required a solution.  The Bulgarians had al ready begun 
to regard themselves as masters of all of Macedonia  and a large 
part of Serbia.  At the end of November Conrad had to exert his 
influence to ensure that the area on the line Mitro vica-Ipek-
Scutari and farther north stayed in the Monarchy's sphere of 
interest. 97 
 
An agreement was finally reached at the end of Dece mber.  The 
Germans - for as long as their troops still operate d in the 
western Balkans under German over-all command - wer e responsible 
only for running the main railroad south of Belgrad e (as noted 
above) and for keeping garrisons at several supply points on 
this line.  Otherwise the Danube Monarchy would adm inister the 
land west of the Morava, while Bulgaria had the are a east of the 
Morava and of the Rasina (which flows into the form er river at 
Krusevac).  South of the Rasina the existing army b oundaries 
remained in effect. 
 
However, this didn't eliminate all difficulties.  A lthough the 
two rivers formed a clear line of demarcation, the division 
proved impractical in economic terms; both zones we re part of 
the same very fruitful and thickly populated valley s. 98  
Moreover, the Bulgarians passed beyond their allott ed area in 
the direction of the Adriatic, to establish themsel ves in the 
basins of Pristina, Prizren, Djakova and Elbasan; t his led to 
substantial differences of opinion between Sofia an d Teschen. 99  
GdI Falkenhayn strove to act as mediator in these d isputes; 
since he had been primarily responsible for winning  Bulgaria as 
an ally he now felt it was his duty to represent th e interests 
of his new friends.  The Bulgarians mostly preferre d to approach 
him rather than to carry on direct negotiations wit h the Danube 
Monarchy.  Agreement wasn't finally reached until s pring 1916. 
 

                                                 
97 See p. 334 of Volume III (in the original) 
98 See Kerchnawe, "Militärverwaltung", pp. 4 and 53  ff.; Kirch, 

"Krieg und Verwaltung in Serbien und Mazedonien 191 6-1918" 
(Stuttgart, 1928). 

99 Cramon, "Unser österreichisch-ungarischer Bundes genosse im 
Weltkriege" (2 nd Edition, Berlin, 1922), pp. 49 ff. 
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The Aus-Hung. military government in Serbia  
 
Meanwhile, the negotiations completed at the end of  December 
1915 led to the establishment of the "Military Gove rnment in 
Serbia" on 1 January.  It controlled a territory of  29,664 
square kilometers with 1,373,500 inhabitants, under  13 districts 
plus one independent HQ at Belgrade.  The governor was FML Graf 
Salis-Seewis, a well-known expert on the Balkans an d friend of 
the South Slavs. 
 
The major tasks of the military administration were  
substantially the same as in Poland.  These include d repair and 
maintenance of the railroads, improvement of the ro ads, measures 
against disease (which in this area was a serious p roblem), and 
the construction of schools. 
 
Since the land was suffering poverty and had been b adly scarred 
by the war, at first there was hardly any chance th at it could 
be economically exploited.  Moreover, the administr ation was 
more concerned about providing for their own needs and motivated 
by the optimistic hope that they could make Aus-Hun g. rule 
acceptable to the Serbs.  Perhaps they also lacked the hardness 
that would be needed to extract the resources which , despite all 
that had happened, still existed in the country.  I n fact the 
garrison troops in Serbia relied entirely on suppli es from the 
homeland, regardless of difficulties.  The only hop e was that 
this situation would improve in the future when a s ystematic 
economic plan was implemented. 
 
There were major obstacles to the pacification of t he country.  
The population had long been familiar with weapons,  and were 
motivated by fanatic patriotism and great self-conf idence; they 
didn't hesitate to do damage to the conquerors when  the 
opportunity arose.  Stragglers from the Serbian Arm y had stayed 
behind, in more dangerous numbers than the Russians  in Poland.  
They lived either as unsuspected peasants in their villages or 
found refuge in hidden corners of the barren mounta in 
wilderness.  Although they weren't yet initiating m ajor 
operations, frequent acts of sabotage were enough t o keep the 
security troops and administrative offices busy. 
 
The military forces which were needed to back up th e governors 
of this restless country had to be substantially re inforced as 
time went on.  When the Government HQ was set up, i t controlled 
just 13 Landsturm Etappen battalions plus one reser ve battalion 
apiece from IR # 23 and 33.  By mid-March the numbe r of 
battalions rose to 23, and soon afterwards to 44.  There were 
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also 17 gendarmerie platoons, 2 ½ squadrons, 1 brid ging company, 
3 river mining platoons, and 19 labor detachments.  At first 
there were no replacement units stationed in Serbia , probably 
because there few local resources to support them.  However, by 
the end of March the replacement units of one infan try and two 
cavalry regiments were established in the occupied territory. 100  
 
The administration of Montenegro and north Albania  
 
When the pacification of Montenegro was completed i n February 
1916, it was necessary to also establish an adminis tration in 
this country.  On 1 March the "Military Government at Cetinje" 
was created; it was led by FML Weber, formerly comm ander of 47 
ID.  Conditions were difficult in this economically  stunted 
country, much of which was a barren, stony wastelan d. 101   The 
territory was divided into seven districts.  In the  first weeks 
of March the garrison consisted of 22 battalions, 2 1 gendarmerie 
platoons and several labor detachments. 
 
In similar fashion, administration of the occupied portions of 
Albania was entrusted to XIX Corps HQ. 

B. Changes in the Army's planning and tactics 
 

1. Development of new offensive tactics 

 
The spring of 1915 witnessed an unmistakable turnin g point in 
strategic and tactical planning.  The winter fighti ng in the 
Carpathians, which tied down a great part of the Au s-Hung. Army, 
was characterized by a constant alternation between  attack and 
defense, with suffering and casualties on an unprec edented 
scale.  The action swayed back and forth on barren,  icy and 
barely passable mountain heights in the midst of de structive 
winter weather. 102  

                                                 
100 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - The number of Ersatz units stationed in 

Serbia increased considerably thereafter.  As of Ja nuary 1918, 
the units involved were the Ersatz battalions of IR  # 37, 50 
and 71, the Ersatz squadrons of HR # 3 and of UR # 5 and 12, 
and the Ersatz companies of FJB # 8, 19 and 23.  Se e Plaschka, 
Haselsteiner & Suppan, "Innere Front" (Munich, 1974 ), Vol. II, 
Map # 1. 

101 Kerchnawe, "Militärverwaltung", pp. 270 ff. 
102 See also Anton Pitreich, "Der österreichisch-un garische 

Bundesgenosse im Sperrfeuer" (Klagenfurt, 1930), pp . 163 ff. 
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When this fighting came to an end, all the other pa rts of the 
front from the northern edge of the Carpathians to the East 
Prussian border had long been bogged down in statio nary warfare.  
New tactics would have to be developed to bring a d ecisive 
change to this situation.  Two continuous fronts st ood opposite 
each other, visible lines of earthworks and barbed wire running 
through the landscape.  The defensive positions wou ld first have 
to be overcome before anyone could contemplate mobi le warfare. 
 
Conrad's preference had always been a deep envelopm ent of the 
enemy positions, but now there were no more open fl anks which 
could be enveloped.  Since it was disputed whether the same 
effect could be accomplished by the cooperation of forces on 
such widely separated areas as eastern Galicia and East Prussia, 
attention turned to the possibility of breaking thr ough the 
enemy front instead. 
 
The theory of the strategical breakthrough  
 
During the first year of the war there was no lack of attempts 
to break through enemy fronts. 103   For several reasons, the 
breakthrough that started at Gorlice was originally  intended to 
be on a relatively limited scale.  Success here exc eeded all 
expectations, leading for the first time to a break through on a 
strategic level, although still not to the destruct ion of the 
enemy.  Another concept, the double envelopment, wa s only 
carried out once, at Tannenberg; in this case it di d lead to the 
enemy's destruction, as it had at Cannae. 
 
Therefore the victorious armies of the Central Powe rs were given 
new goals step by step.  Gradually a breakthrough w as no longer 
regarded as a means of converting a continuous enem y front into 
a number of positions with open flanks; rather it w as considered 
a mighty blow intended to throw the enemy out of th eir 
positions.  It has already been explained how the a dvance of the 
military machine had turned into a series of fronta l assaults 
with fluctuating groups used as shock troops.  Wide -ranging 
plans with definite strategic objectives were rejec ted in favor 
of moving forward whenever and wherever it was tact ically 
possible. 104 

                                                                                                                                                             
and 183 ff. 

103 For example in the Macva in October 1914, and i n the second 
battle of Masuria in February 1915; the operation t o relieve 
Przemysl was also envisioned as a breakthrough. 

104 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - This opportunistic strategy  was 
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Despite the great successes won by this approach, C onrad wasn't 
satisfied because he had much wider goals; in the A rmy as a 
whole, however, the strategy was popular.  The troo ps had lost 
confidence in envelopment assaults because whenever  they had 
moved against the enemy's flank they had always fou nd a new 
front confronting them.  Even in situations, such a s the Rovno 
campaign, in which there were unmistakable possibil ities of 
carrying out an envelopment in grand style, the ten dency from 
the start of the operation was to avoid moving agai nst the enemy 
flanks.  Instead the units preferred a frontal assa ult in the 
hope of breaking through.  For good or evil, this m ade it 
impossible to assemble overwhelming strength at one  point.  And, 
despite heroic efforts, such assaults never led to the complete 
collapse of the opposing front.  Even when operatio ns on the 
wings were carried out they led only to partial wit hdrawal of 
the enemy, whose forces were always able to avoid a  destructive 
blow.  All this dissatisfied Conrad considerably. 
 
Tactical considerations  
 
These disadvantages did nothing to prevent the triu mph of the 
strategic concept of the breakthrough.  Moreover, a s a tactical 
method it quickly achieved overriding importance af ter Gorlice.  
Thereafter all orders down to the lowest level of t he command 
structure referred to the "breakthrough."  The less ons of the 
first ten months of the war were used to apply the theory to 
practice; the concepts which achieved a fixed form involved the 
importance of artillery preparation, of coordinatio n between the 
two principal arms, and of a well-planned, systemat ic advance.  
It was recognized that nothing should be left to ch ance, and 
that success had to be organized. 
 
When the infantry came upon a prepared enemy positi on, they no 
longer so often exhausted themselves in fruitless, bloody 
assaults; instead they first established themselves  firmly on 
the terrain already occupied.  The artillery then c ame up, 

                                                                                                                                                             
deliberately chosen by Falkenhayn, who was bitterly  opposed 
not only by Conrad but by his own colleagues Ludend orff and 
Hoffman.  At one point in summer 1915, Falkenhayn t old Conrad 
that "It is endlessly less important where Mackense n and the 
Army of the Bug break through, than that they shoul d merely 
break through somewhere."  This quotation is from N orman Stone 
in "The Eastern Front 1914-1917" (New York, 1975), p. 168; 
Stone's argument is that Falkenhayn rather than Lud endorff or 
Conrad had a better grasp of the strategic situatio n. 
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speedily but without haste, along with sufficient a mmunition.  
The best time and place for the bombardment was det ermined, and 
the shells were allocated.  The enemy position was reconnoitered 
in detail, and combat sectors - delineated to point s far behind 
the opposing lines - were assigned to the various u nits.  
Chances for success were good whenever there was su fficient time 
for such preparations (usually one or two days) and  sufficient 
artillery and ammunition (which almost always was t he case for 
the German troops).  While the artillery tore many holes in the 
enemy defenses and wore down the garrison's power o f resistance, 
the infantry worked its way up to the enemy through  shallow 
trenches which they had dug the night before.  At t he appointed 
time, the artillery shifted its fire to points behi nd the 
opposing front, and waves of storming infantry drov e through the 
damaged portions of the barriers and into the defen ders' 
trenches.  If the latter had been already sufficien tly 
demoralized, many were soon taken prisoner.  The ot her defenders 
were overcome here and there in bloody hand-to-hand  combat, 
after which it would be possible to proceed with th e attack. 
 
Although the basics of this method of attacking for tified 
positions had appeared in pre-war writing, in pract ice the 
doctrine was treated as something new.  It was grad ually adopted 
in different parts of the front, mainly as a large number of 
units became involved in the victorious advance to Brest-
Litovsk.  And not all units implemented this idea w ith equal 
fervor.  It wasn't easy to cast aside the pre-war c oncept of 
massing troops for a decisive thrust in the open fi eld and to 
admit that now we were always confronting more or l ess well-
fortified positions.  Some theorists still held to the "old 
belief that quickness ensured success, that it was necessary to 
take chances by striking the enemy unaware and to t ake advantage 
of favorable opportunities." 105   In reality, however, troops 
hardly ever fought without preparation.  Only a wel l-prepared 
attack had any chance of success. 

                                                 
105 Schön, "Die deutsch-böhmische 29. Infanterietru ppendivision 

am Stochod (Reichenberg, 1926), p. 11 
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Limitations to the breakthrough method  
 
Often, however, the attackers had insufficient stre ngth to 
achieve a breakthrough.  It was not unusual for inf antry 
divisions with 5000 to 7000 riflemen to be attackin g on a front 
of 20 to 30 kilometers.  In even more situations th e new 
offensive tactics, which relied on outnumbering the  enemy 
artillery, foundered for a lack of high trajectory guns and 
ammunition.  As noted previously, this situation on ly gradually 
improved.  In the summer of 1915 many divisions car ried out the 
entire advance with just 40 or even fewer guns, som e of which 
were obsolescent.  Although the artillery was still  often able 
to help the attacking infantry win victories, the l atter arm had 
to suffer substantially higher casualties than thei r allies in 
the German Army, most of whose divisions had 70 gun s or more.  
There were situations when Aus-Hung. units had to l end the best 
of their own guns to other parts of the front, and yet they were 
still expected to attack. 
 
Above all, a systematic attack required time for it s preparation 
and implementation, often more time than the comman ders believed 
was available.  Many times, in critical situations,  it was true 
that the attack simply couldn't be postponed.  The infantry 
often had to attack without large-scale support fro m the 
artillery because the deployment of a large number of batteries 
would consume more time than was available in the j udgment of 
the commanding officers.  But then the assault didn 't go forward 
as quickly as had been hoped.  The advancing lines shriveled 
under the unhindered fire of the enemy's artillery and machine 
guns.  When the attack stalled, men feverishly bega n to dig in.  
Here and there gallant subordinate officers moved t he line 
forward a little until the hail of shells became so  destructive 
that the fate of the offensive was sealed. 
 
Despite all adversity, the gallant infantry often p ushed ahead 
as far as the enemy's barbed wire entanglements.  T hese, 
however, they found to be intact, covering enemy tr oops who were 
unscathed.  If perhaps the attackers persisted in t heir assault 
with all too obedient bravery, some would be left h anging on the 
barbed wire and the rest were forced to fall back w ith 
substantial losses.  Then the attack was resumed by  nearby 
troops and reserves were deployed; blood would make  up for the 
lacking artillery support.  Now the hours turned in to days.  
Attempts were made to achieve at night what couldn' t be 
accomplished during the day.  Sometimes the efforts  were finally 
successful, but often they failed.  The regimental histories 
relate many actions that developed in this fashion,  and caused 
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very heavy sacrifices. 
 
In some instances the heavy fighting was just start ing when the 
foremost Russian trenches were taken.  The captured  position was 
immediately "turned around" to defend against the a nticipated 
counterattacks.  The further course of the action d epended 
mostly on the reaction of the enemy.  When a penetr ation was 
successful on a narrow front, there were attempts t o widen the 
breach by rolling up one or the other flanks; this would lead to 
ever escalating fighting with hand grenades and bay onets in the 
maze of trenches. 
 
As a rule, everyone was urged to continue moving fo rward after a 
successful penetration.  For a long time, however, neither the 
commanders nor the troops recognized the importance  of quickly 
overrunning the second and third enemy lines to sup press their 
artillery as quickly as possible.  When the attack was carried 
out by just thin lines with few reserves and insuff icient 
artillery, in most cases this was simply an impossi ble task.  
And as long as the enemy's guns remained in place t o support the 
defense, even the most brilliant initial successes were followed 
by setbacks during counterattacks. 
 
Nature of the pursuit  
 
In sectors where the Russians' prepared positions h ad been 
overcome despite all obstacles, there ensued severa l days of 
lively mobile warfare.  This involved long marches by numerous 
parallel columns through the sand or swamps of Gali cia and 
Poland, through wide forests, past burning villages  and 
destroyed railroad installations, past burnt or blo wn up 
bridges, and through streams that had been artifici ally diverted 
or through muddy standing water.  In many cases the se marches 
were accompanied or interrupted by local actions of  varying 
intensity, in which entire regiments or even larger  units were 
engaged; this fighting was not so regulated as in t he well-
organized breakthrough battles.  Here the troops st ruggled with 
quickly changing situations where both the terrain and the size 
of the enemy forces were unknown.  The bitter and w ild fighting 
around towns, farms, woods and streams involved mix ed units.  
Both sides suffered surprises and were offered oppo rtunities; 
the initiative of the lower-ranking commanders and the gallant 
bearing of individual soldiers were the most valuab le 
commodities.  A great amount of information about t hese combats 
is also available in unit histories. 
 
These were mostly actions with Russian rear guards,  who carried 
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on a stubborn fight to win time with no less skill than their 
high-ranking commanders displayed in the extended r etreats.  Our 
troops often had to spend a bloody day trying to se cure a 
position which was abandoned in the same evening by  its 
defenders.  The Russians' successful retreat usuall y wasn't 
discovered until the next morning. 
 
The accomplishments of these weeks can only be prop erly 
appreciated by remembering that the k.u.k. armed fo rces had to 
give its young and old recruits just eight weeks of  training 
before committing them to the mobile actions.  Even  this short 
period of preparation in the homeland suffered from  several 
deficiencies, most notably the fact that there was a shortage of 
rifles.  The March formations weren't issued fire a rms until 
shortly before their departure into the field; sold iers were 
given only two short lessons in marksmanship.  Impr ovement was 
expected after June 1915, when the training period was divided 
into just four weeks at home plus four further week s near the 
front, where classes were conducted under more favo rable 
conditions by personnel with greater knowledge of t he war.  
However, valuable days were lost during the railroa d transport 
and marches behind the front.  Complaints about the  insufficient 
preparation of replacement troops continued unabate d; the men 
were still learning their trade through bitter expe rience.  
Beginning in the fall it was finally possible to de vote three 
months to training troops for battle; the period in cluded four 
weeks on the lines of communications. 
 
In all the battles and actions the cavalry seldom f unctioned as 
a separate arm.  Like the infantry they relied on m achine guns, 
carbines and spades as their principal weapons.  Ev en when 
mobile warfare was raging for four months over a wi de stretch of 
territory they had no real opportunity to operate a s had been 
envisioned in pre-war theory.  At most, they were u seful during 
quick advances because of their greater speed.  Whe n the 
Russians pulled back their front to the edge of the  Pripyat 
Marshes and our armies turned south toward Rovno th ere was 
finally an opportunity for true mounted actions to protect the 
flank during this attack.  Gradually seven Aus-Hung . and one 
German cavalry divisions were deployed here against  a strong 
force of Russian horsemen. 106  
 

                                                 
106 Czegla, "Wandlungen", p. 10 
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2. New ideas and lessons for the defense in positio nal 
warfare 

 
At a time when the troops were victoriously advanci ng, there 
naturally was neither reason nor opportunity to add ress the 
problems of defensive strategy.  Enemy counterattac ks were 
either opposed in the maze of trenches which had ju st been 
taken, or were defeated in the open in the manner a lready 
outlined above.  There were hardly any instances wh ere 
systematic defensive concepts were needed. 
 
When operations temporarily came to a halt because of large-
scale enemy counter-thrusts or other reasons, the l ines of 
riflemen immediately disappeared into the soft eart h.  For a 
long time now trenches were no longer scorned, and the men were 
well used to preparing them.  If the pause was leng thy, a more 
or less quiet period of stationary warfare ensued; this involved 
constant work on the fortifications, and skirmishes  between 
patrols and outposts.  The troops derived some comf ort from 
being able to take care of their personal needs and  to briefly 
rest in the quickly-built dugouts or in the wretche d huts of the 
villages which still remained standing.  Such idyll s soon came 
to an end, either because we resumed the offensive or the 
Russians once again retreated. 
 
The permanent position  
 
As the fall campaign wound down at Rovno, the next task was to 
prepare for a new wartime winter by systematically building a 
permanent position. 107  The troops started with the methods they 
were already familiar with.  In the sectors they oc cupied at the 
end of the fighting they constructed a continuous l ine of 
trenches, which they prepared with great toil and c are to be 
both habitable and defensible.  These lines spread over the 
countryside; they were dug deep in the earth except  in swampy 
areas (where they had to be built up).  Every eight  or ten 
meters they were divided by traverses.  They were p rotected by a 
network of barbed wire, which was expanded every ni ght and 
reinforced by hand grenades set to go off automatic ally, mine 
fields, trip wires, and foot traps.  The trenches h ad loopholes 

                                                 
107 For development of field fortifications in this  phase of 

the war, see also the articles by Engineer Col. Bor sch-Aarenau 
in the Techn. Mitt. (Vienna, 1920), p. 112 and by E ngineer 
Col. Schneck in the Mil. wiss. Mitt. (Vienna, 1927) , p. 54. 
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and shrapnel shields.  In many sectors a second lin e was built a 
few paces to the rear to protect traffic.  Communic ations 
trenches ran in a zig-zag course toward the rear.  Dugouts, 
built either in the foremost trenches or nearby, pr ovided easily 
heated shelters for all the troops during the war's  second 
winter.  Simply constructed using material from hou ses and 
fences in the neighborhood, they were made ready as  quickly as 
possible.  They usually provided sufficient protect ion against 
shrapnel fire. 
 
This work was initiated by the troops themselves ba sed on their 
usual practice; the commanders soon also intervened .  In their 
desire to ensure that the positions to be construct ed in the 
following months were as strong as possible, the st affs 
naturally looked for ideas to the experiences on th e Western and 
Italian fronts.  However, they didn't automatically  apply these 
ideas to the Russian theater of operations.  On oth er fronts, 
the Central Powers were opposed by well-equipped in dustrialized 
countries on relatively short fronts; here they wer e fighting 
over a wide area against an enemy richer in manpowe r than in 
military equipment.  It was believed that in the Ea st the 
enemy's artillery was weaker, although already in N ovember 1915 
this was no longer true everywhere on the front.  N evertheless, 
it was difficult to maintain our strength along suc h an extended 
line.  Theoretically, it would be possible to aband on even 
substantial amounts of territory without suffering any decisive 
damage (unlike the situation in the West or on the Isonzo), as 
long as the units remained intact.  However, some b itter 
experiences during the Carpathian winter and the fa ll campaign 
of 1915 had shown that even a small-scale penetrati on by the 
enemy could force the defenders to pull back on an extended 
sector of the front.  This was primarily due to ner vousness 
about fighting with exposed flanks; the same attitu de was 
apparent during the offensives among commanders and  especially 
among the troops.  Many times other factors helped the enemy 
turn partial successes into much greater achievemen ts - errors 
by local commanding officers, the fact that a weak garrison was 
spread out evenly along a front that was much too l ong, over-
exertion, and in a few cases the unreliability of c ertain 
troops.  Therefore it seemed inadvisable to continu e to base the 
defenses on one position, and usually on just one l ine. 
 
Instructions for the preparation of fortifications  
 
Already at the end of November 1915 the AOK issued "Guidelines 
for the Preparation of Field Fortifications."  They  prescribed 
that second and third positions were to be built at  distances of 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 151 

two to three kilometers behind the first line; this  would 
prevent the enemy artillery from overcoming two pos itions at 
once.  Each position would consist of two to three continuous, 
easily defensible lines.  Several strong points wou ld be 
constructed in the rear to deal with enemy breakthr oughs.  
Switch positions (usually the communications tenche s) would 
hinder any enemy attempt to roll up the defenders' flanks. 
 
As for the course of the various lines, the high co mmand 
recommended that if possible they should be located  on slopes 
facing away from the enemy for camouflage purposes;  this 
instruction was never properly implemented by our t roops.  
Greater attention was given to ensuring that all pa rts of the 
trenches were protected against flanking fire; to p rovide cover, 
machine guns were either situated so they could fir e over the 
positions or placed in nests right in front of the trenches. 
 
It was forbidden to fully cover the trenches, a pra ctice that 
unfortunately was popular with the troops; the dang ers of a 
continuous row of fixed shrapnel shields was alread y fully 
recognized.  At most, some light temporary roofs we re permitted 
on small stretches of the line for protection again st rain and 
snow.  On the other hand, the entire garrison shoul d be able to 
find cover against massed artillery fire in shell-p roof 
installations.  These included dugouts under the wa ll of the 
foremost trenches, foxholes dug four meters deep be hind the 
trenches, or - as time went on - concrete bunkers.  The 
artillery, provided with similar shelters, should b e deployed as 
closely as possible behind the foremost infantry an d in position 
to provide flanking fire. 
 
These were very wise instructions, but naturally th ere was 
difficulty in getting them implemented on the entir e front.  
There weren't enough men to perform the necessary u nending 
labor; the troops would literally have had to dig t hroughout the 
day and night.  Moreover, positions not only had to  be 
constructed but also maintained.  Walls of wicker w ork (or, less 
often, of boards) were needed to keep the sides of the trenches 
from collapsing; the positions, including the looph oles, had to 
be kept clean of snow.  Despite all precautions, wh enever there 
was a thaw great parts of the trenches lay under wa ter; wood 
constructions (shrapnel shields, dugouts, etc .) which had been 
built on frozen ground sank when the weather warmed , and had to 
be restored.  It is no wonder that the rear positio ns received 
only slight attention, and that they were hardly co nstructed as 
planned.  The fall-back trenches that were complete d weren't 
maintained on a regular basis, so many of them fell  apart after 
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a short time. 
 
There was no consistent introduction of new concept s to all 
parts of the front; this was due to local differenc es in the 
terrain and the ground, different opinions of the h igher-level 
staffs, and varying attitudes among the troops towa rd defending 
and toward digging in the earth.  Orders regarding construction 
of fortifications multiplied, and some of them cont radicted each 
other.  Tasks that were already completed had to be  undertaken 
anew.  Based on new experiences on the Western fron t, the 
preparation of a "hundred-meter line" was ordered.  "No one 
understood the purpose." 108  Later there was talk of a "five 
hundred-meter line."  All of this was merely anothe r reference 
to the second and third lines that had already long  been part of 
the plans, but there were many misunderstandings.  The 
restrictions on use of shrapnel shields were ignore d, since the 
troops felt they had advantages.  In many sectors h igh earthen 
walls were thrown up between the front-line trenche s and the 
lines of communication trenches; they were called " positions 
over the parapets" or sometimes "night-" or "snow-p ositions."  
Opinion varied over whether they were useful; durin g thaws these 
mounds of earth, which were penetrated by many tren ches, began 
to collapse and required new labor.  The troops, wh o were also 
required to carry out tiresome patrols and outpost duty, could 
hardly find even a little rest, even when they were  relieved 
from the front and in reserve.  At these times they  were 
supposed to build and restore reserve positions and  roads, for 
which the necessary material was brought up at nigh t by 
construction companies.  And finally at least a lit tle training 
was needed to maintain discipline.  This left no ti me at all for 
tactical training - especially for attacks - which was if 
possible even more important; also most of the high er-level 
staffs displayed little interest in the subject. 
 
In general both commanders and troops focused their  attention on 
the details of constructing positions (which admitt edly were 
important).  However, there was no consensus of opi nion on how 
we were supposed to carry out defensive actions in these 
positions, or at least no standard tactical doctrin e.  The only 
firm conviction was that the foremost line was to b e held at all 
costs; all preparations were aimed at maintaining t he action in 
and around this line. 
 
Lessons from the New Year's Battle  
 

                                                 
108 Max Pitreich, "Die Schlacht bei Okna" (Vienna, 1926), p. 43 
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This was the situation when the Russians attacked o ur troops and 
positions east of Czernowitz and on the Strypa at t he end of the 
year.  The troops passed this test with flying colo rs.  Although 
the Russians for the first time massed artillery fi re to 
overwhelm the trenches, in most places their strong  attacks - 
mounted with great stubbornness by up to 16 waves o f infantry - 
were repulsed with bloody losses.  The foxholes wit hstood the 
bombardment well, and won the confidence of soldier s who at 
first had been skeptical.  When the attacks didn't collapse 
under the defending artillery fire, as was often th e case, the 
garrison was almost always able to leave their dugo uts in time 
to oppose the enemy troops who'd advanced through t he destroyed 
barricades in hand to hand fighting; when other met hods failed, 
they could choose the right moment when they noted that the 
Russian artillery had shifted its fire.  Even when the enemy was 
able to take over part of a trench, resistance in t he supporting 
lines and in the quickly occupied switch positions prevented 
them from deepening or widening their penetration.  
Counterattacks by small reserve forces, which had b een stationed 
very close nearby, almost always recovered the lost  ground. 
 
Until now two contradictory concepts regarding defe nsive tactics 
had always been debated: 
. the knowledge that when the enemy entered the lin es the best 
way to stop them was with a coordinated counteratta ck by strong 
forces, supported by well-prepared artillery, and 
. the hope that initial enemy successes could be li mited by 
isolated but quick troop movements to plug the hole s in the 
line. 
 
The latter concept certainly reflected the fact tha t our means 
were always limited.  During the New Year's Battle,  on a limited 
front, the method undoubtedly brought success.  How ever, this 
was partly due to the terrain, which favored an imm ediate 
counterattack (a long stretch of rising ground made  it necessary 
to post the reserves nearby).  It was still questio nable whether 
the application of this method to another battlefie ld might not 
lead to breaking up the reserves, so that they woul dn't be 
effective.  This debate, and the argument as to whe ther a 
decision should be sought in combat in the foremost  line at all, 
remained the essential unresolved problems involvin g rigid 
defensive tactics until late in 1917. 
 
Thus the lessons of the battle didn't lead to unque stioned 
conclusions.  There were different opinions about h ow far the 
various lines should be separated, and even about t he 
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effectiveness of lines in the rear. 109   The foxholes won 
universal approbation, but it wasn't easy to decide  what size 
holes were the most effective.  The desire that the  entire 
garrison should be able to assemble as quickly as p ossible led 
to the construction of large shelters that could ho ld 30 to 50 
men; however, the larger works weren't as safe as s maller ones.  
In heavily forested areas the men had used a lot of  wood in the 
positions, especially to reinforce the earthen wall s and to 
build shrapnel shields.  Under the heavy artillery fire of the 
New Year's Battle this practice had unfortunate res ults.  Flying 
tree-trunks and beams killed many people; the debri s blocked the 
trenches and hindered traffic.  Now there arose the  cry "Get rid 
of the shrapnel shields!" - but it didn't reach all  parts of the 
front.  And, despite the dangers of reinforcing the  walls with 
wood the practice continued since there was no othe r material 
available. 
 
All in all, the lessons of the New Year's Battle an d the 
subsequent new construction of positions were the f irst 
harbingers of the future doctrine of defense in dep th.  However, 
before this doctrine evolved there would have to be  a 
substantial psychological change.  No matter how ma ny lines and 
positions were planned and - eventually - built, th e ideal 
method was still to check the enemy onslaught in th e foremost 
trenches.  The troops themselves supported this met hod, since 
with their toil they had created positions where th ey had stored 
not only all the personal items that made their liv es tolerable, 
but also all their weapons.  The latter included an  ever 
increasing number of machine guns, but also infantr y guns, 
grenade throwers, trench mortars and in some places  even some 
artillery pieces.  Although the commanders recogniz ed the 
inherent danger of accumulating all the equipment i n one place, 
they only objected half-heartedly, since ultimately  they too 
believed that holding the foremost line was the mos t certain 
recipe for success. 
 
It was believed that the artillery had the least ne ed to review 
their tactics.  In fact they had played an extraord inary role in 
all the successes to date.  Their well-prepared bar rage fire had 
once again been very effective in the New Year's Ba ttle.  In 
some cases, more than 40 batteries had coordinated their fire on 
one sector.  Since the batteries were deployed very  close to the 
front they could make maximum use of their range an d were able 
to deliver flanking fire as was so much desired.  E xperience 
gave the lie to concerns that batteries deployed in  this matter 

                                                 
109 Max Pitreich, "Okna", pp. 43 ff. 
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could all too easily be lost if the infantry was de feated.  The 
unavoidable question that arose in difficult moment s - "to hold 
on or to save the guns?" - in fact never led to a w ithdrawal by 
the gallant artillery men.  Naturally the theories that had been 
proven true in the New Year's Battle were retained and further 
developed. 
 
Developments in the first months of 1916  
 
Months would pass before the more or less optimal s olutions to 
all these problems were once more put to the test.  Meanwhile 
there were many changes in positional warfare.  The  pause in 
operations which again set in at the end of January  was neither 
universal nor lasting.  In many places the opposing  trenches lay 
directly next to each other; in such areas there wa s no end to 
skirmishes involving sharpshooters and hand grenade  throwers.  
Any careless soldier who stuck his head over the pr otecting 
position had to pay a bloody price.  Just like on t he Italian 
front, there was toilsome and nerve-wracking mine w arfare at 
many points along the Bukovina-Bessarabia front, as  well as at 
Cebrow northwest of Tarnopol.  In areas where the o pposing lines 
lay far apart, fighting soon developed for control of the 
intervening "No Man's Land."  For this purpose, in 1915 several 
units had already established some "Hunting Command os", made up 
of especially skillful and enterprising troops.  In  the second 
winter of the war such detachments appeared on almo st all parts 
of the front; their romantic and dangerous task was  to carry on 
many skirmishes with similar Russian groups and out posts.  Then 
the stillness of the night, in which the only signs  of activity 
were the play of colored lights when both sides sen t up signal 
rockets or the constant motion of searchlights, was  suddenly 
shattered by rifle fire.  When morning dawned, the patrols would 
return through the barriers, almost invisible in th eir white 
winter overcoats.  They often brought back unwounde d enemy 
prisoners, but many times also some comrades who ha d paid for 
their heroism with their lives or severe wounds. 
 
Usually during the day the only brief interruption to the quiet 
was "harassing fire" by the artillery of one side o r the other, 
which broke out at more or less regular times.  If this 
bombardment swelled past its usual intensity, the o pposing side 
would answer with sharp "reprisal fire", and often an artillery 
duel would develop.  Sometimes there were also smal l or large 
local infantry actions, for example to bring back p risoners for 
intelligence purposes or to improve the location of  an 
unfavorable part of the trenches.  At other times " special 
operations with limited goals" were conducted merel y to keep up 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 156 

the troops' attacking spirit.  Such operations, whi ch were 
opportunities to coordinate systematic artillery fi re with an 
infantry thrust, were not rare.  However, their suc cess wasn't 
always worth the cost of the casualties that were i ncurred. 
 
Care already had to be taken against a new weapon -  poison gas.  
At first such measures were quite primitive.  Wool cloths or 
hemp, later provided in specially designed packs, w ere available 
in the trenches so the troops could cover their mou ths and noses 
against the gas.  The first gas masks from Germany began to 
arrive in winter 1915-16.  A special alarm service was set up, 
so that bells and similar devices would warn the ga rrison in 
time when gas clouds approached from the enemy tren ches.  The 
Aus-Hung. troops themselves didn't use this weapon.   Although 
some grenades were filled with the so-called "T-Mat erial" (a 
liquid that when released could form a vapor of mal odorous gas), 
the chivalrous Emperor Franz Joseph vehemently forb ade their 
use.  In a report about gas warfare in October 1915  it was 
stated that k.u.k. troops wouldn't think of using s uch tactics. 
 
Meanwhile in the new year 1916 the troops had many tasks to 
perform during the stationary warfare, but there we re also some 
limited but welcome times of rest.  Weeks of servic e in the 
trenches alternated with periods in reserve positio ns.  With 
skillful hands the men created many camps in the fo rests which 
consisted of entire colonies of block-houses, inclu ding some 
"villas" surrounded by gardens; they were furnished  with items 
taken out of villages that had been demolished.  So on these 
settlements, along with the roads and significant p oints in the 
landscape, were given names, mostly after locations  back home or 
after popular commanders.  The men retained some co ntact with 
the world they had left behind through letters, gif t parcels, 
and (finally) short periods of leave.  Good and (at  least 
temporarily) plentiful food made up now for many pr ivations 
during the preceding months.  This was supplemented  occasionally 
by stolen domestic poultry or wild fowl. 
 
Songs from home were heard in the warm block-houses  in the dark 
nights.  Some men wrote poetry or works of folk or soldiers' 
humor.  And on the Lord's Day hundreds of veteran s oldiers stood 
around simple field altars in the frosty woods; the y bowed their 
heads before God and thought of the many good comra des who had 
already been taken from their side by bullets, and of the peace 
for which they still had to fight. 
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3. Special character of the fighting in the Italian  theater 

 
The fighting in the special situation in the southw est developed 
according to its own rules.  From the beginning the  campaign was 
at most times strictly defensive.  This was necessa ry because 
there weren't enough men available to mount even li mited relief 
attacks.  The enemy's political goals - Görz, Tries te and Trent 
- lay directly behind the battle lines or just at t he edge of 
the range of the Italian guns.  Under these conditi ons it was 
urgently necessary to hold onto every foot of groun d with grim 
determination. 
 
At the start it seemed doubtful that with our inade quate means 
we could hold off an enemy force that was numerical ly superior 
and much better equipped.  However, with few except ions the 
strategy of "rigid defense" was successfully follow ed through 
all the battles of the Isonzo.  We have already des cribed the 
troops' exhausting toil on the unyielding soil of t he 
battlefield, and the difficulty of living on the ba rren, 
desolate Karst or on the equally empty, rocky heigh ts stretching 
as far as the Carnic crest. 
 
Nature of the fighting on the Karst  
 
For long months, the companies fighting and living in the 
foremost lines could rely only on walls of stone or  - at best - 
knee-deep trenches for protection.  The lower level  HQ and the 
reserves found shelters in caverns called "Dolinen. "  The heroic 
fighters regularly were exposed almost without prot ection for 
hours and days to the murderous fire of the enemy's  guns and 
trench mortars, suffering heavy losses.  Before an Italian 
offensive the number of soldiers on hand, ready to oppose the 
onslaught with grenades and rifles, was thus steadi ly worn down 
as the hours passed.  When the enemy infantry final ly advanced 
it was almost a relief, because at least the hail o f iron and 
stone splitters died down; despite everything, the surviving 
defenders held fast to their hastily assembled pile s of stone.  
Meanwhile they used red rocket flares to summon eff ective 
barrage fire against the attackers, whose advance b roke down 
into a multitude of individual actions.  As the bra ve but 
uncoordinated groups of Italian infantry pushed ahe ad, they were 
pummeled by hand grenades and by bullets from machi ne guns.  
Countless assaults were thus nipped in the bud.  He re and there 
a completely destroyed trench had been evacuated by  the 
defenders, and was lost.  However, there were still  machine guns 
clattering behind granite rocks, and reserves spran g out of 
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their "Dolinen" to initiate a bloody melee.  The It alians threw 
new regiments into the fray, but the defenders also  received 
reinforcements.  Both sides again fired their artil lery, 
throwing earth and pieces of stone into the air, te aring deep 
holes into the mass of troops (friend and foe alike ).  The 
infantry fired signal rockets toward the heavens to  call for 
artillery help through the thick fog of dust and sm oke.  The 
defenders pushed ahead step by step in hot and bloo dy action 
until they recovered their original line, marked by  tangled 
barbed wire and piles of stone.  The latter were re duced to 
small heaps which had to be rebuilt in the followin g nights.  
New battalions, already reduced by casualties durin g their 
approach march, now repeated the same action behind  the quickly 
restored stone defenses.  This went on until the ex hausted 
attackers returned to their starting points, or bui lt their own 
stone piles behind which they sought some rest. 110  
 
Then the troops prepared without pause or rest for the next 
battle.  Once again walls were constructed by pilin g up blocks 
of the gray, sharp-edged stones plus sand sacks fil led with 
smaller pebbles; gaps in the barriers were filled w ith new 
barbed wire and iron "Spanish riders", while new ro ws of 
obstacles were erected.  Once again every bit of sh elter had to 
be carved with toil out of the hard earth; it becam e possible to 
dig deeper and with less difficulty only after the introduction 
of explosives and hand drills.  Boards and sheets o f corrugated 
iron were still the only shelter against the "Bora"  storms and 
the sirocco rains.  Truly shell-proof shelters, her e called 
caverns, could only be made ready after very long w ork with the 
drills and explosives.  Even in December 1915 very few of them 
had been constructed. 
 
At the front, all life revolved around the night-ti me hours. The 
regimental history of IR # 47 speaks about this 111 : 
 

"Activity like in an ant hill began in the fortific ations 
after darkness fell.  Relieving units came and went .  
Parties of sappers took over from their comrades wh o were 
constructing caverns; labor detachments brought up Spanish 
riders and technical equipment, posts and boards.  Now it 

                                                 
110 Very stirring accounts of such Isonzo actions a re presented 

by Kaltenboeck in his book "Armee im Schatten" (Inn sbruck, 
1932), pp. 147 ff. and by Weber in "Menschenmauer a m Isonzo" 
(Vienna, 1932). 

111 Vogelsang, "Das steirische IR 47 im Weltkrieg" (Graz, 
1932), pp. 330 ff. 
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was finally possible to carry the wounded back to t he 
regimental medical stations.  The dead, except for those 
buried in nearby Dolinen, were also carted away.  D amage 
from the bombardment of the day before was inspecte d and 
repaired.  Damaged telephone lines, which couldn't be 
replaced by their gallant crews during the day, wer e 
improved.  Activity was similar along the inadequat e routes 
leading to the front.  Endless columns of bearers, 
artillery ammunition staffs, transports of wounded,  and 
columns of troops all marched in great hurry to and  from 
the trenches.  Pauses in the Italian artillery fire  were 
used to move safely over the dangerous stretches. 

 
The glad cry "Food is here!" announced the start of  the 
high point of the endless day in the trenches.  The  boxes 
of food were brought as far forward as possible by bearers, 
and then into the positions by the men of the compa ny 
themselves; the boxes were soon emptied of their co ntents.  
Eagerly awaited letters and newspapers also appeare d.  
However, the troops had to always be on the alert, because 
occasionally Italian shells struck, releasing showe rs of 
stone splinters; fire balls and shrapnel exploded, and 
bullets fired by the infantry rattled.  Beams of li ght from 
Italian searchlights harshly illuminated the terrai n, or 
sudden rocket flares lit up the skies, set off by t he very 
nervous "Welsh." 112  

 
The night-time labor of the cooks and bearers, and of the non-
commissioned officers responsible for the accountin g, required 
quiet heroism that is too little appreciated.  Besi des ensuring 
that daily rations were available within reach of t he fighting 
battalions, they had to maintain so-called "barrage  rations", 
emergency supplies that could last for three days -  including 
canned meat and coffee, hardtack, tobacco, and abou t one liter 
of water for each man.  This reserve was provided f or situations 
when heavy artillery fire temporarily made it impos sible to 
bring up the regular supplies. 
 
Meanwhile, sappers and labor detachments were worki ng behind the 
fighting troops on a whole series of carefully plan ned fall-back 
positions.  However, these lines weren't intended t o facilitate 

                                                 
112 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - In the slang of the Alpine German 

lands, the Italians were often referred to as "Wels h", based 
on an old Germanic word for "strangers."  (This, of  course, 
was also the origin of the English designation of t he Celtic 
inhabitants of western Britain.) 
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a more elastic defense; even though in some places hundred- or 
five hundred-meter lines were constructed (here the y were called 
"b" or "c" positions), they were to be used only to  shelter 
supporting troops or men moving back and forth to t he first 
line.  When boring machines later became available in greater 
numbers, some of them were used to hasten the compl etion of the 
rear positions and caverns. 
 
In Volume III, we have already described in outline  the actions 
with the enemy and the hardly less dangerous forces  of nature in 
the mountains on the Carinthian border and in the g ranite and 
glacier world of Tyrol. 113   A series of successful thrusts had 
also proved that it was possible to attack in the h igh 
mountains.  The commanders had learned the importan ce of good 
organization.  The thrusts that hadn't succeeded at  least 
provided valuable lessons for future operations. 
 
Even more obviously, the troops had accommodated th emselves to 
war and to its new form in the barren, very difficu lt mountain 
terrain of the Balkans, where thy had defeated a st ubborn and 
skilled enemy. 
 
Comparison of the Italian and Russian fronts  
 
There is no doubt that in nearly two years of fight ing the Army 
had passed the tests presented by this new and unpr ecedented 
war: both to attack and - when necessary to avoid c asualties due 
to numerical inferiority - to defend; the key was t o prevail 
with a minimum amount of force.  Confidence in the efficacy of 
these lessons was the basis for the plans which the  high command 
wanted to implement in spring 1916.  They now wante d to mount 
the first offensive in the southwest, and had sound  grounds for 
relying on the defensive ability of the other parts  of the Army.   

                                                 
113 Besides the literature mentioned earlier, see t he following 

- Baxa, "Alpen im Feuer. Mit den Kärntner Achterjäg ern an der 
italienischen Front" (Klagenfurt, 1931); Czant, "Al pinismus 
und die Gebirgsfronten im Weltkrieg" (Berlin, 1926) ; Frölich, 
"Der Kampf um die Berge Tirols" (Bregenz, 1932); Ja koncig, 
"Tiroler Kaiserjäger im Weltkrieg" (Innsbruck, 1931 ); Krug, 
"Alpen-krieg" (Graz, 1918); Langes, "Front in Fels und Eis" 
(Munich, 1933); Ompteda "Bergkrieg" (Berlin, 1932);  Pichler, 
"Der Krieg in Tirol 1915-16" (Innsbruck, 1924); Web er, "Feuer 
auf den Gipfeln - Südtiroler Alpenkrieg" (Regesnbur g, 1932).  
A long list of authorities is given by Mell, "Öster reichische 
Literatur über den Gebirgskrieg" (Mil. wiss. Mitt.;  Vienna, 
1927, pp. 640 ff.). 
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In retrospective analysis, there certainly were dif ferences in 
the military lessons to be learned from the defensi ve battles in 
the northeast and the southwest.  Due to many facto rs, the 
defensive procedures on the Italian battlefields fo llowed set 
rules.  Although the nature of the terrain hindered  construction 
of strong fortifications, outside of the thinly hel d lines there 
were many places where individuals could find emerg ency shelter, 
and which provided small groups the possibility of gathering for 
a surprise counterattack.  On the lowest level of t he command 
structure, tactics revolved around a rigid defense,  in which the 
fighting took place around - but not in - the forem ost line. 
 
The situation in the northeast was different.  It i s true that 
the January battle was won by methods which had lon g been 
practiced successfully on the Isonzo.  However, it was not 
possible to safely follow this example throughout t he front.  In 
most parts of the hills and plains of east Galicia and Volhynia, 
the foundation of the entire defensive system would  be lost as 
soon as the heavily fortified first line was in the  enemy's 
hands.  Most of the positions farther back were wea k, and 
weren't comparable to the excellent natural lines o f resistance 
which the troops could quickly and easily find in t he southwest. 
 
Moreover, the troops had to defend a much larger ar ea in the 
northeast.  Some of the divisions in the southwest,  such as 18 
ID at Görz, held lines 20 km long, and in less thre atened parts 
of the front the length could be as great as 36 km (48 ID on the 
Carinthian crest).  However, in the sectors under t he heaviest 
assault, as at Doberdo, six or seven division with 60,000 
riflemen were deployed on a front of 16 km; the art illery units 
had about 20 light and 6 heavy guns per kilometer. 
 
In the Russian theater of operations a similar or e ven greater 
concentration of force was possible only in the vic torious New 
Year's Battle, when the defenders of the Toporoutz- Rarancze 
sector had 15,000 riflemen at the front, backed up by 15,000 
more who were ready to provide relief, as well as 1 80 guns.  
However, as a rule the commanders on this front had  to be 
satisfied with much smaller forces.  At the start o f May 1916, 
the 7 th , German South and 4 th  Armies (including all their 
reserves) had just one division per 10 km; in the l arge sector 
between the Sereth and Pripyat there was just one p er 25 km.  
Although the Russian lines were equally thin, the s ize of the 
front always had a decisive influence on the course  of the 
fighting.  Moreover, it shouldn't be overlooked tha t in general 
the best units had been sent away to the Italian fr ont.  
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Finally, it seems that the psychological state of t he soldiers 
on the two fronts was different. 

4. Psychological factors and morale 

 
In the preceding sections we have described the pro gress which 
Austria-Hungary's armed forces made between spring 1915 and 
spring 1916 in expanding their size and equipment.  Despite the 
specters of a menacing lack of manpower and growing  shortages of 
raw material, at least the upcoming actions could b e anticipated 
with confidence and equanimity.  This was true of t he Army's 
physical condition and also - with certain reservat ions - of its 
spirit.  May 1915, the month of Gorlice, had been a  time of 
spiritual as well as meteorological spring.  In the  same month a 
new and dangerous enemy had drawn its sword against  the Monarchy 
in the southwest, but this had only increased the d etermination 
of the military.  The multi-national realm on the D anube 
experienced its last rebirth, in the ranks of its v enerable 
Army, under the Imperial flags that waved along the  Isonzo and 
on the mountainous border of Tyrol.  Meanwhile in t he north the 
Army and its German allies were engaged in a great victorious 
advance from Gorlice and Tarnow through Lemberg and  Ivangorod to 
Brest-Litovsk and the edge of the enormous Pripyat swamps.  By 
defeating the millions of men in the Russian Army, our own 
forces - which had defended the Carpathians by expe nding their 
last reserves of strength - regained lasting self-c onfidence. 
 
Despite these successes in the war with Russia, the  subsequent 
erection of a permanent defensive position had cert ain 
disadvantages.  The troops suffered physical privat ion in the 
exhausting work on the fortifications and from the harsh Russian 
winter.  The enemy had indeed in great measure lost  their aura 
of superiority.  In the long period of quiet that f ollowed in 
most sectors of the front, the common soldiers lost  their 
fighting edge; sub-consciously many believed that t hey could sit 
out the rest of the war in the positions they'd con structed with 
such great toil without having to defend them again st a serious 
Russian assault.  Such a malaise never developed in  the 
southwest, where combat kept the soldiers on edge.  Moreover, 
the bulk of the troops here fought with a stronger feeling that 
they were defending their homeland directly than wa s the case in 
the far northeast, and the Slavs in particular were n't troubled 
by the fact that they fighting a related nationalit y. 
 
Attitudes of the various nationalities  
 
Naturally the test of strength which the Monarchy a nd its Army 
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had passed in spring 1915 was most exhilarating to the two 
leading national groups, the Germans and Magyars.  It is a 
historically symbolic fact that the last unit which  the aged 
Emperor Franz Joseph reviewed before he passed away  was a 
regiment of Jaeger from Tyrol. 114   The German-speaking regiments 
had never stopped believing that the war was a stru ggle for 
their very existence.  Their only wish now was that  they could 
take part in the defense of their home soil against  the new 
Italian enemy; this wish was fulfilled for most of them by 
spring 1916 at the latest.  The Magyars were equall y encouraged 
when the Russians withdrew from the Carpathians.  W ith 
understandable pride their leaders, headed by Count  Stephen 
Tisza, proclaimed the glory of their troops to the world with 
all the fervor of their national temperament.  It i s true that 
these proclamations always included demands which g ave pause to 
the other nationalities - their ardent desire for f urther 
development of a Hungarian "national state" and esp ecially a 
"national army." 
 
As previously, the Croats, Slovenes and Slovaks sti ll stood firm 
as a rock on the side of the Monarchy.  However, th e uniformed 
sons of the other Slavic nationalities also were in fluenced by 
the improving overall situation.  At least the poli ticians 
considerably muted their opposition when the Empire 's fortunes 
waxed.  The soldiers at the front couldn't fail to be impressed 
by the Army's revival after the harsh Carpathian wi nter.  
Moreover, the South Slavs rallied against their Ita lian arch-
enemies, while the Poles were encouraged by the lib eration of 
their territory from the Russians, as were the Ruth enes by the 
recovery of the greater part of their homeland. 
 
Nevertheless, in the first weeks of the Gorlice off ensive at 
least the k.u.k. 4 th  Army suffered on several occasions when some 
of its Slavic units showed a lack of fighting spiri t.  IR # 36 
from Jung-Bunzlau, just like the Prague 28 th  IR two months 
earlier, even had to be stricken from the rolls of the Army.  
Soon afterwards, however, reports from the Isonzo i ndicated that 
the XI March Battalion of IR # 28, which hadn't yet  been 
dissolved and whose officers were deeply hurt by th e punishment 
inflicted on their unit, had performed splendidly i n the first 
battles on the Karst.  Therefore the high command f elt compelled 
a half year later to restore the Prague regiment. 115  Meanwhile 

                                                 
114 The Emperor reviewed Col. von Soos' KJR # 1 whe n the 

Regiment passed through Vienna on its way from Russ ia to the 
Italian theater of operations. 

115 IR # 28 continued to recruit mainly in its old canton, 
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there was a growing number of reports from the Russ ian front of 
gallant actions by various Slavic units. 
 
Even Imperial German observers now and then praised  such deeds.  
They also noted the good performance of the Transyl vania 
Romanian regiments that served in the ranks of XII Corps during 
the advance through Ivangorod to Baranowicze.  The improvement 
in living conditions since the Carpathian winter pl ayed an 
important role in bolstering members of the less cu lturally-
advanced nationalities.  As always, the word and ex ample of 
gallant officers helped to create a common spirit, as did the 
smoking "goulash cannon", as the portable kitchens were called 
in the soldiers' jargon. 
 
Nevertheless, there continued to be incidents of mo re or less 
crass dereliction of duty, especially in critical s ituations.  
Thus during the heavy fighting of fall 1915 there w ere once 
again complaints caused by the national composition  of the Army.  
Some of the incidents involved units which hitherto  had won 
praise.  In a report to the Emperor-King's Military  Chancellery, 
GO Conrad identified the failure of some troops for  
nationalistic reasons as a factor contributing to t he heavy 
setback in the Rovno campaign.  At this same time, in east 
Galicia a Bohemian division reported losing almost 5000 missing 
in a period of barely 48 hours; most of them were f rom one Czech 
and one Bosnian regiment.  In October, an east Gali cian division 
and a Czech Landwehr regiment under GdI Linsingen s uffered 
substantial defeats which were also attributed to t heir national 
composition.  Other examples could be given.  On th e other hand, 
many commanders sought to blame panics, which in fa ct break out 
sometimes even among the best troops, on the soldie rs' 
nationality when they occurred in regiments with "u nreliable" 
personnel.  In most cases it's not correct to attri bute failures 
in the Slavic or Romanian regiments to strictly pol itical 
causes. 116   Politics played a major role only among the 
intellectual classes.  It is true that national-pol itical 
influences did make it easier for some psychologica lly broken 
troops, already tired of the war, to decide to seek  safety by 

                                                                                                                                                             
where the population was 94% Czech.  The majority o f the 
officers, however, spoke German. 

116 When the war with Italy began, the Italian-spea king troops 
were left on the Russian front, and those who'd bee n in the 
Tyrolean Kaiser Jaeger Regiments formed special det achments.  
TRANSLATOR's NOTE - For an analysis of Italian troo ps in the 
k.u.k. Army during the war, see Sondhaus, "In the S ervice of 
the Emperor" (New York, 1990), pp. 104-116. 
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being taken prisoner or even by going over to the e nemy. 
 
Difficulties on the home front  
 
It had already long been evident that the morale of  the units in 
question was always at greatest risk while they wer e 
incorporating replacement personnel from the interi or.  The 
condition of the Ersatz and March battalions in the  areas where 
there were political and national difficulties, esp ecially in 
the Bohemian lands, had left much to be desired for  quite a 
while.  Repeatedly when new recruits were called up  or left for 
the front, there were large-scale riots (in which t he local 
citizens naturally took part) and mutinies.  The mi litary 
administration in the interior sought to avoid thes e regrettable 
circumstances by moving the most endangered replace ment units 
into German- and Magyar-speaking districts; thus th e troops on 
their way to the field would at least be removed fr om the 
influence of their civilian atmosphere for the last  few weeks 
before their departure.  In the field armies, the S lavic, 
Romanian and Italian replacements were temporarily divided among 
units of other nationalities.  Although this was an  obvious 
solution, there were too many disadvantages.  The l anguage 
problem was exacerbated even more, and thus it was difficult for 
the officers to control their men; also the calm of  politically 
reliable units was endangered. 
 
Thus it's understandable that the high command want ed to address 
the root cause of this evil, which was to be found in domestic 
politics and administration.  In the territory wher e they were 
in charge, the "zone of the armies" (which stretche d far into 
the interior) they took harsh action, especially in  the 
beginning.  Their tools were martial law, restricti ons on 
personal liberty, and confinement in internment cam ps.  "It 
cannot be denied that along with guilty parties man y innocent 
persons suffered.  Even German-speaking Austrians w eren't spared 
this fate.  Many individuals who'd been favorably d isposed to 
the Monarchy were driven into the ranks of its oppo nents by such 
irrational and over-zealous policies." 117   Moreover, the high 

                                                 
117 Glaise-Horstenau, "Die Katastrophe", p. 65.  TR ANSLATOR's 

NOTE - And this was the judgment of an Austrian Naz i!  The 
attempts of the AOK to interfere with domestic affa irs in cis-
Leithania (they had no success in Hungary) remain a  
controversial point in more recent writings.  For a  balanced 
description of the issue, see Führ, "Das k.u.k. 
Arbeeoberkommando und die Innenpolitik in Österreic h 1914-
1917" (Graz, 1968). 
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command didn't believe that their job was finished by their 
measures in the zone of the armies.  The state of e mergency 
during the war and the fact that military courts ha d 
jurisdiction in cases of high treason and related c rimes gave 
them the opportunity to also influence daily life m uch deeper in 
the interior of the Monarchy, at least in its weste rn lands 
(Tisza resisted them in Hungary). 118   Thus many political figures 
in the Bohemian lands were arrested at the urging o f the 
military; some of them did belong to "the Mafia" a secret 
revolutionary organization, although at the time th is wasn't 
known.  Also a whole series of political initiative s were 
taken. 119   More or less serious mistakes were also made whil e 
implementing this policy.  It must at least be said  that the 
high command was reacting to a correctly perceived need to act 
against movements which were greatly hindering and influencing 
the war effort. 
 
For the same reason the high command made many sugg estions for 
domestic political reform; "often the Chief of the General Staff 
prepared them at the urging of his eager advisers.  The old 
Emperor ignored most of them.  The quest to appoint  military 
governors to run Bohemia, Croatia and Galicia was s uccessful 
only in Galicia (because it was in the zone of the armies). 120  
In Bohemia the high command had to be satisfied whe n Prince 
Thun, who was friendly to the Czechs, was replaced by the pro-
German Count Coudenhove." 121  
 
The many political refugees and other emigres from the 
disaffected nationalities made sure that the Monarc hy's fight 
with its opponents in the Army and in the interior was made 
known in foreign countries, including neutral state s as well as 
the Entente powers.  From summer 1915 the undispute d leader of 
the anti-Habsburg circles abroad was the Czech Prof essor 
Masaryk.  He had left his fatherland with permissio n in December 
1914, and at the Huss Festival in Zurich and Geneva  in June 1915 
announced his program for a "revolution abroad."  I t involved: 

                                                 
118 Redlich, Österreichische Regierung und Verwaltu ng im 

Weltkriege" (Vienna, 1925), pp. 120 ff. 
119 See also, among the many works on this subject,  Masaryk, 

"Die Welt-Revolution, Erinnerungen und Betrachtunge n" (Berlin, 
1925); Benes, "Der Aufstand der Nationen" (Berlin, 1928); 
Ronge, "Kriegs- und Industrie-espionage" (Vienna, 1 930). 

120 GdI von Colard was named governor of Galicia; w hen he died 
in spring 1916 he was succeeded by GM Freiherr von Diller who 
in turn was succeeded in 1917 by GO Count Huyn. 

121 Glaise-Horstenau, "Die Katastrophe", p. 66 
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. unification of all political and propaganda activ ity under 
special "national councils",  
. financial independence of the movement from all f oreign 
powers, and 
. the creation of "legions" of combat troops to fig ht on the 
side of the Entente for the "liberation" of their p eoples, for 
which they would pay with their blood. 122  
 
It was intended that the legions would be formed pa rtly from 
Habsburg citizens or their descendants already livi ng abroad, 
but mainly from prisoners of war.  Until deep into 1916, the 
only such unit in existence was a "Czecho-Slovakian  Legion" on 
the Russian front.  At the very start of the war, i ndividuals of 
Czech descent in Russia (mostly Russian citizens) h ad formed a 
small unit called the "Czech Druzhina."  Prisoners of war began 
to join it early in 1915.  At the front the Druzhin a was 
employed on reconnaissance and propaganda missions rather than 
as a combat unit.  Although there were hundreds of thousands of 
prisoners, a Czecho-Slovak regiment wasn't raised u ntil the end 
of 1915; a second was formed in the following summe r.  Because 
of international laws, the Tsar and his government always 
opposed the creation of volunteer formations.  The South Slavs 
also learned this at the start of 1916 when they wa nted to 
create a volunteer division out of Austrian and Hun garian Serbs.  
A South Slavic Legion of several thousand men had b een created 
much earlier in America from emigrants, but the Uni ted States 
and Great Britain prevented it from shipping out to  Europe. 
 
Thus for the time being the "revolution abroad" was  operating 
only within very limited bounds.  Nevertheless the AOK was 
convinced that it could have serious consequences f or the spirit 
of the troops as well as for the state as a whole, and events 
would prove that this was correct. 
 
The military leadership of Austria-Hungary bore man y burdens 
that the commanders of nationally cohesive armies w ere spared.  
The fact that the Army nevertheless was still a ver y trustworthy 
weapon as the war was already entering its second y ear proves 
that the ancient traditions of state and soldierly solidarity 
had been little affected by even the most serious t hreats. 
 

                                                 
122  Ibid. , pp. 174 ff. 
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IV. The Three Theaters of War through mid-May 
1916 
 

A. Winter on the southwestern front 
 

1. Plans and development of the Italian Army 

 
The fighting on the Isonzo, which finally stopped w ith the 
advent of winter, had not led to the victory which the Italian 
people and Army had anticipated, despite the exerti on of very 
great force and an enormous sacrifice in casualties .  Görz 
hadn't been conquered; instead, the Italians had to  be content 
with taking the hitherto unknown village of Oslavij a. 
 
The military misfortune didn't just shatter confide nce in the 
pronouncements of the armed forces; it also deeply wounded the 
Italian Army itself.  The confidence in victory wit h which the 
high command had opened operations in mid-October w as replaced 
by gloomier feelings. 123   Moreover, the Italian fall offensive 
hadn't brought relief to any of their allies.  Duri ng this 
period the Central Powers had not only withstood fu rious attacks 
by the French and British in Champagne and Artois, as well as by 
the Russians in Volhynia and east Galicia.  They sy stematically 
carried out their plans in the Balkans for overthro wing the 
Serbian kingdom and opening the land route to their  Bulgarian 
and Turkish allies, winning very significant milita ry 
successes. 124  
 
After the end of the autumn battles, the Italian Ar my moreover 
had to overcome a temporary crisis in its system fo r replacing 
                                                 
123 The official Italian record of the war acknowle dges this 

depression in the introduction to its Volume III wi th the 
words "In December 1915 the hardest period of the w ar for us 
came to an end."  (Ministero della guerra, "L'eserc ito 
italiano nella grande guerra 1915-1918" [Rome, 1927 ], 
hereafter cited as "Italian Official History.")  Ca dorna also 
labeled the fighting which had just ended as the "m ost 
difficult period of time in the entire war."  (Cado rna, "La 
guerra alla fronte italiana" [Milan, 1917], Vol. I,  p. 156.) 

124 Cadorna asserted ("La guerra", Vol. I, p. 155) that Italy 
substantially helped the operations of its allies b y its 
offensives; at least in 1915 this was not true. 
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personnel.  Because of insufficient precautions, ne arly all the 
replacements for troops who'd become casualties or taken sick 
were used up already in the second half of November .  Although 
the two Italian Armies still had almost twice as ma ny troops and 
guns as the opposing Austro-Hungarians on the Isonz o front, 
their relative weakness lasted for quite some time.   Only after 
considerable reinforcements were provided starting in December 
1915 and increasing in spring 1916 was it possible to fully 
overcome this problem. 
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Planning for the winter  
 
Toward the end of November 1915 (during the fourth Isonzo 
battle) the Italian high command had already issued  guidelines 
to its armies for operating during the winter month s.  In these 
orders they held firmly to their earlier ideas for carrying on 
the war, "to maintain resistance on the mountain fr ont with a 
minimal force, while the main body increases the pr essure on the 
Aus-Hung. positions on the middle and lower Isonzo;  they will 
strike holes in the enemy lines to increase our fre edom of 
movement and capability to maneuver as we prepare t o reach our 
stated goals." 125  During the winter they wanted above all to 
take parts of the Aus-Hung. positions using the tac tics of siege 
warfare; this would provide favorable jumping-off p oints for the 
general offensive in the spring. 
 
In carrying out this plan, the task of 3 rd  Army was particularly 
important.  It was instructed to take Mt S Michele and the 
heights on the southern edge of the Karst at Monfal cone by mid-
January at the latest; this would assist the start of the 
general offensive to capture the Doberdo plateau. 
 
In December 1915 the 2 nd Italian Army was ordered to launch 
limited assaults against the Aus-Hung. positions we st of the 
Isonzo at Tolmein, as well as on the Mrzli vrh and against the 
Vodil ridge.  Because of the poor weather condition s on the 
upper Isonzo at this time of year, the Italian high  command 
later modified this order, directing that from mid- January 1916 
the attacks were to be directed mainly against the Görz 
bridgehead. 
 
The Carnic Group was merely to hold firm against it s opponents, 
without undertaking any operations of its own. 
 
Cadorna wanted the bulk of the Italian Army - excep t for units 
which were absolutely needed on other fronts - to c oncentrate by 
spring 1916 on the Isonzo after they were completel y re-built, 
re-equipped, and re-trained.  Strengthened by new u nits to be 
raised during the winter months, they would open th eir offensive 
as envisioned by the allied war council at Chantill y in December 
1915; this would be timed to coordinate as closely as possible 
with the general offensive of the Entente armies on  the other 
fronts. 
 
In reality, however, the Italian high command was c ompelled by 

                                                 
125 Italian Official History, Vol. III, Text, p. 14 1 
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the total exhaustion of their troops to abandon the  initiative 
and to restrict operations from mid-December throug h early March 
to a pure defense.  The Italian generals' decision to stay on 
the defensive was also caused by completely unjusti fied concerns 
regarding concentrations of enemy troops on the Iso nzo, and a 
supposedly imminent attack by Aus-Hung. and German troops out of 
Tyrol. 126   In the first half of December the Italian HQ were  even 
starting to doubt whether their troops could hold t heir current 
positions on the Isonzo against an Aus-Hung. assaul t.  Therefore 
Cadorna now ordered immediate work on all positions  in and 
behind the battlefield, especially on the "main lin e of 
defense."  The latter fortifications, whose constru ction was 
decided already at the start of the war, consisted of at least 
two lines (in some places more), intended as a fall -back 
position in case of an overwhelming enemy attack.  They ran 
along the main crest of the heights along the Isonz o - Mt 
Matajur, the Kolovrat Ridge and the Korada, then cr ossed the 
hilly country of the Coglio about five kilometers w est of the 
Görz bridgehead on the heights of San Martino-Bigli ana-Medana 
and Spessa.  Finally they ran along the western ban k of the 
Versa, the Torre and the Isonzo down to the coast. 
 
In addition to the defensive installations being bu ilt right at 
the front and the "main line" described above, ther e were four 
other positions farther back as far as the western bank of the 
Tagliamento. 127   They enabled the Italian high command to hope 
that the tiny areas they had won at such a high pri ce could also 
be held against an overwhelming Aus-Hung. assault. 
 
For the time being the deployment of the Italian un its remained 
essentially almost unchanged.  The units which had suffered the 

                                                 
126 Cadorna, "La guerra", Vol. I, p. 157 
127 The territory 50 to 60 kilometers wide between the front 

and the Tagliamento had been turned into a defensiv e zone.  
The three foremost positions each had several lines , 
consisting of trenches reinforced with concrete, st rong 
points, dugouts, machine gun nests and observation points, 
plus many barriers.  The crossing points on the Tag liamento 
had already been covered before the war; permanent 
fortifications with armored works existed in the br idgeheads 
of Codroipo and Latisana, and in the San Daniele-Ge mona 
fortified zone.  On the lower course of the river d ams were 
prepared so the area could be flooded if necessary.   The 
position on the western bank of the Tagliamento was  still 
under construction, and featured especially strong works in 
the Mt Simeone-Cornino-Pinzano sector. 
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most losses in the autumn battles were pulled from the front; 
the divisions which stayed in the first line mostly  held their 
positions with just one brigade, while the other br igades were 
able to pass the winter in comfortable rest and rec uperation 
camps rather far behind the front.  At the end of D ecember a 
strategic reserve at the disposal of the high comma nd was 
created in the Codroipo-Udine-Cervignano area.  It consisted of 
around seven divisions - X Corps (19 and 20 ID), XI V Corps (28 
and 30 ID), the 9 and 10 ID, the Caltanisetta and G ranatieri di 
Sardegna Brigades, and one independent infantry reg iment. 
 
To protect the southern coastal flank of the Italia n land front 
against any landing attempts was the task of troops  from VII 
Corps, along with small naval detachments (motor an d torpedo 
boats plus seaplanes) which had excellent stations in the Grado 
lagoons.  West of the mouth of the Aussa the entire  Italian 
coast had its own protection force, made up of thir d-line units.  
The Cavalry Corps, parts of which had been on coast al service 
until fall, moved in October 1915 to winter quarter s in the 
interior; some of its units even returned to their peacetime 
garrisons. 
 
There were no changes on the mountain front in the Julian and 
Carnic Alps; the harsh Alpine winter hampered any m ilitary 
activity there. 
 
As previously recorded, toward the end of the autum n fighting 
the "Royal Italian Special Corps for Albania" was c reated (in 
December) and then was moved gradually to Valona wh ere on 20 
March it became XVI Corps.  This measure meant that  the main 
front had lost around three infantry divisions. 
 
Expansion of the Italian Army in 1916  
 
In expanding the Army, the Italian high command was  following 
guidelines prepared already by Cadorna in May 1915,  instructions 
from the government in fall for major improvements to be 
implemented by spring 1916, and the agreements at t he military 
conference of Chantilly.  This involved not only a significant 
increase in the number of units and higher HQ, but also an 
extraordinary concern for the Army's material well- being.  By 
spring the Western powers were supposed to provide Italy with 
very rich support so that the country would be in a  position to 
carry out most of its assigned tasks. 
 
Originally Cadorna had demanded that by spring the Army should 
be expanded by around 270,000 men and 440 guns, to reach an 
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effective strength of 1,340,000 men and 2344 guns.  The 
government strongly resisted this demand on the gro unds that its 
implementation would "overtax the resources of the country and 
cause bad blood." 128   In the event, however the cabinet soon had 
to bow to military necessity (and also to pressure from France) 
and gave its approval to even much larger sacrifice s. 
 
In long negotiations, a plan emerged for the creati on of a 
significant number of new units, which were suppose d to be ready 
to fight at the front by early summer 1916.  The fi rst step, in 
December 1915, was to call up the eligible draftees  who'd been 
born in 1896; along with some men who'd been born b etween 1892 
and 1895 but not yet drafted, this provided about 3 00,000 
soldiers.  Most of the units created from this grou p were ready 
for employment already in the first half of 1916. 
 
The expansion of the infantry involved 38 regiments  (114 
battalions), which formed 19 brigades.  Thus by 1 A ugust 1916 
the field army had 92 infantry brigades (about 184 regiments).  
At this time each regiment already had 3 to 6 machi ne gun 
sections.  The Bersaglieri were expanded by 14 batt alions, and 
the Alpini by 26.  Moreover, 72 Bersaglieri and 34 Alpini 
companies were reformed to bring already existing b attalions up 
to strength. 
 
The expansion of machine gun formations was especia lly 
extensive.  The manufacture of this most important infantry 
weapon, which hitherto had lagged behind, was under taken in 
grand style by Italian industry.  Nevertheless, the  country's 
own production was insufficient.  Many orders had t o be placed 
in France, England and America.  At the start of th e war the 
Italian Army had just 309 sections (618 machine gun s); by the 
end of 1916 it had 4478 weapons available, and each  battalion 
had its own machine gun companies.  Moreover, by Au gust 1916 
there were about 500 sections and by the end of the  year 1000 
sections of "light machine guns" (or machine pistol s).  11 
machine gun squadrons were formed for the cavalry.  There were 
also 6 armored car detachments, also armed with mac hine guns. 
 
The expansion of the artillery was carried out with  no less 
zeal.  Although the field artillery, due to more pr essing needs, 
was increased by just 19 new batteries, there was a  great rise 
in the number of heavy guns and in the siege artill ery park.  

                                                 
128 Italian Official History, Vol. III, Text, p. 5.   See also 

the "Memoires du maréchal Joffre" (Paris, 1932), Vo l. II, pp. 
178 and 285 ff. 
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Since 8 field artillery batteries had been lost, 6 sent to 
Libya, and 36 more converted to anti-aircraft units , the number 
of batteries actually decreased.  After the number of infantry 
divisions was raised in 1916, there were just 28 li ght field 
guns per division, as opposed to 41 in 1915. 
 
25 new mountain artillery batteries were formed in 1916, as well 
as 56 batteries of portable artillery.  The latter had been 
particularly useful in the mountainous terrain of t he theater of 
operations and required fewer porters than the moun tain guns; 
they were needed even more due to a shortage of hor ses. 
 
The heavy artillery of the field army expanded grea tly.  At the 
start of the war there were 28 batteries (112 guns) , which 
increased by summer 1916 to 98 batteries (392 guns) . 129   The 
siege artillery experienced the greatest expansion.   When the 
war began there were 46 batteries (158 guns of 149 to 305 mm 
caliber); in August 1916 there were 663 batteries ( 64 heavy, 399 
medium and 200 light).  There were ten times as man y guns.  The 
expansion of the siege artillery was not only due t o the casting 
of new pieces and contributions by Italy's allies; a great 
number of pieces were obtained from all the fortifi ed places and 
from un-needed naval guns.  To serve the many heavy  batteries, 
the number of fortress artillery companies was incr eased by 
about 250. 
 
Because of the course of the war, in which the Ital ian Army was 
on the offensive against stubborn defenders, and th e new nature 
of positional fighting, it was necessary to create trench mortar 
formations.  Italy had entered the war with 200 imp rovised 
mortars.  The high command initiated a far-reaching  expansion of 
their "Bombardier Corps" in winter 1915-16; by the end of 1916 
there were 2062 trench mortars (of 58 to 240 mm cal iber), which 
were organized as sections and mixed groups. 
 
During the winter the cavalry were pulled back into  the 
interior, leaving just their machine gun sections a nd one 
squadron for each corps at the front.  22 squadrons  were 
dissolved.  In February the high command dismounted  all four 
cavalry divisions, intending to send them back to t he fighting 
as infantry.  However, two of the divisions were ag ain mounted 
at the end of May. 
 
In addition to the combat arms, all the technical t roops and 

                                                 
129 40 batteries had 149 mm howitzers, 42 had 105 m m cannon and 

16 had 102 mm cannon. 
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special services were considerably expanded (and so me 
specialties were formed for the first time).  For e xample, there 
were 161 new sapper companies.  The Army transporta tion troops 
had 10,000 trucks, 900 automobiles, 400 motorcycles  and 570 
tractors. 
 
At the start of the war the Italian air corps consi sted of 15 
squadrons (75 planes).  In the first expansion prog ram, 45 new 
squadrons were raised by June 1916.  By the end of May there 
were 279 new planes at the front.  In the second ex pansion 
program, the total of all planes reached 1195 (with  370 in 
service) at the end of 1916.  Nine flying schools w ere 
responsible for training the crews. 
 
In 1916 the number of dirigibles increased to 10; h alf of these, 
however, were shot down.  Thereafter the rest of th em were used 
only in the interior. 
 
A new anti-aircraft arm was created.  In 1916 it co nsisted of 22 
batteries, 315 unattached guns, 400 machine guns an d 4 armored 
trains.  Nine squadrons of fighters and 37 more una ttached 
planes were also available for this service. 
 
To ensure that these powerful forces had sufficient  ammunition 
and equipment of all kinds, Italian industry made g reat strides, 
while the country also imported supplies from abroa d.  In May 
1916 there was enough artillery ammunition availabl e to fire 
50,000 rounds per day (as opposed to 14,000 at the start of the 
war).  At this time the armies at the front had 7,0 00,000 rounds 
for their 4075 guns of all calibers. 
 
The creation of new units made it necessary to also  expand the 
number of higher HQ.  To replace troops sent to joi n XVI Corps 
in Albania the 46 and 47 ID were created in Italy.  At the end 
of April the 45 ID was raised from extra troops and  deployed in 
front of the Görz bridgehead; here it joined 4 ID ( which had 
been a third division of VI Corps) to form the new XX Corps.  In 
May some troops who'd returned from Libya created t he 48 ID, 
which was assigned to VIII Corps.  Using men who we re back from 
Albania plus some drawn from other units, in June t he 3 rd  Army 
created 49 ID and 1 st  Army (in the Adige sector) created 37 ID.  
2nd Army's Bersaglieri Division had already been redes ignated 36 
ID in March.  XVIII Corps was created during the Ju ne fighting 
in south Tyrol (in the Brenta-Cismon sector).  In M ay the 
Italian high command formed a new 5 th  Army from VIII and XX Corps 
(drawn from 3 rd  Army), 2 and 3 CD, and the new XXII, XXIV and 
XXVI Corps, and deployed it in the Padua-Vicenza-Ci ttadella 
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sector.  Thus in the first half of 1916 there were one new Army 
HQ, five corps HQ, and eight infantry divisions. 
 

2. Winter months on the mountain front 

 

a. Actions in Tyrol 
 
Since the start of the war, the 1 st  Italian Army had been 
deployed opposite Tyrol in a wide arc stretching fr om the 
Stilfserjoch to Rolle Pass, but hadn't been able to  break 
through the steel cordon of the defenders at even a  single 
point.  At the start of November 1915 the high comm and demanded 
that the Army's commander should report his immedia te plans.  In 
the Judicarien he wanted to attack the fortificatio ns at Lardaro 
and capture the Val dei Concei; in the Adige valley  he would 
occupy the Rovereto basin and secure it by capturin g the 
mountain peaks of Biaena, Creino and Finochio; fina lly, in the 
Val Sugana he would thrust against the defenses of Levico and 
Panarotta.  The latter attack would occur as soon a s the 
operation to occupy the Cadinjoch and Rolle Pass in  the Fassaner 
Alps, already being prepared, was making good progr ess.  
However, just two weeks later the Army commander, G .Lt Brusati, 
reported that heavy snowfall in the mountains made it impossible 
to carry out the planned offensives against the Fas saner Alps or 
on the plateau of Folgaria and Lavarone.  Thus the other plans 
also fell through before Army HQ issued its general  orders for 
the winter.  These orders prescribed that 1 st  Army would stay on 
the defensive, improve its defenses, and keep its o pponents on 
edge; it would undertake only such local operations  as were 
needed to improve the course of the foremost line.  In a 
peculiar contradiction to this assigned task, the A rmy was also, 
however, urged to win the line Borgo-Cadinjoch-Cava lese, since 
according to the high command there were just four Austrian 
battalions with about 10 guns in the Fassaner Alps and the 
Fleims valley.  Aside from this desire, Army HQ lef t their 
subordinates freedom to decide their further activi ty. 
 
Events on the western and southern fronts of Tyrol  
 
Consequently, starting already at the end of Novemb er and 
lasting until deep in the new year the winter on th e western 
front of Tyrol was quiet.  Brief artillery duels br oke out here 
and there, but the thunder of the cannon faded in t he snowy 
mountains as quickly as the occasional rattle of ri fle fire by 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 177 

reconnaissance patrols. 
 
In the Judicarien, 6 Italian ID sought to capture M t Nozzolo and 
Mt Cadria.  After several days of heavy bombardment  against the 
fortifications of Lardaro, which had been mostly be en stripped 
of their armament, and of the defensive positions c overing the 
two mountains, on 9 December about two battalions l aunched an 
envelopment assault against the Austrian strong poi nt at Mt 
Vies, which lay in front of the main position.  The y failed to 
reach their goal, and suffered heavy losses.  Howev er, it was 
possible that the small garrison could be cut off, so in the 
night of 9-10 December the sector commander (Col. S piegel of 50 
Half Bde) had Mt Vies evacuated; the enemy didn't n otice.  On 
the next day the Italians occupied the mountain wit hout 
fighting.  They gained little advantage from this o peration.  
After they failed to capture the main position on M t Nozzolo in 
the next few days, the Italians on Mt Vies found th emselves in 
an awkward position.  Dug in literally on the mount ain slope and 
exposed to fire from their opponents on the opposit e crest, they 
couldn't give up the terrain whose occupation they had 
proclaimed with boastful words. 
 
An Italian advance east of Lake Garda (in front of the Riva and 
Rovereto defensive sectors) also failed to improve their 
position.  Here they climbed down from the heights to move their 
lines north to the line Furche Lopio-Mori and to ge t closer to 
Rovereto, even crossing the Terragnolo valley. 130   Thus they were 
exposed on the slopes below the Austrian position, which they 
were unable to assault.  During this general advanc e by V 
Italian Corps there were some short, lively artille ry duels but 
only small skirmishes in the wide area in front of the 
defenders' lines.  When a fire broke out in the ham let of 
Manzano (3 km east of Lake Loppio), the Italian Cor ps HQ hoped 
that their opponents were already preparing to retr eat.  
Therefore they drove their left wing sharply agains t the 
trenches at Mga Zurez, southeast of Torbole.  But t he commander 
of the 6 th  Alpini Regiment wasn't able to win the triumph he was 
seeking.  On 30 December some Alpini detachments pu shed into the 
trenches, but were soon thrown out by the gallant L andsturm 
garrison.  The Italian casualties were substantial,  and included 
two dozen prisoners; the defenders lost 18 killed a nd 54 
wounded. 
 
After New Year's Day there was winter quiet in the southernmost 

                                                 
130 Italian Official History, Vol. II, Text, pp. 60 4 ff. and 

Vol. III, Text, p. 311 
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part of the Tyrol front, broken only by the usual c annonades.  
On 19 February the Italians directed a rain of 28 c m shells on 
the fort at Carriola (Por), the last armed fortress  of the 
Lardaro group.  Despite several direct hits, the da mage was 
slight.  However, the nearby villages in the Chiese  valley were 
blown to pieces by the continuing fire of the enemy  artillery. 
 
Activity in the Sugana valley and around the Col di  Lana  
 
The winter was somewhat livelier in the Sugana vall ey.  Here the 
Italian 1 st  Army HQ was clearly hampered by the contradictory 
guidelines they'd been given (as mentioned above).  If 15 ID 
crossed the line Salubio-Borgo-Armenterra, which th ey'd reached 
and industriously fortified in the fall, they would n't find any 
defenders in their immediate front.  As long as mos t of their 
troops stayed in the current liens, 6 to 8 km dista nt from the 
Austrian front, 15 ID could hardly "trouble and kee p [their 
opponents] in suspense"; nor would they be able to interfere 
with traffic on the Caldonazzo-Folgaria road, which  was a goal 
of V Corps HQ.  As a result, they adopted half-meas ures.  On 23 
December a reinforced Alpini battalion attacked Mt Carbonile, 
but suffered a sharp repulse from the Kaiser Jaeger  Streif 
company which was holding the mountain.  In January  the active 
defenders of this border sector advanced several ti mes with 
raiding parties and strong patrols past the outpost  line Collo-
Novaledo-Mt Carbonile, and harassed the enemy cordo n.  This 
compelled the Italians to try to seize the above-me ntioned line.  
On 1 February the 15 ID received the order to attac k.  Once 
again, however, it reacted indecisively.  On 9 Febr uary several 
companies climbed Mt Collo, but were pinned down by  fire from 
the defenders.  The small garrison (part of 52 Half  Bde) held 
out gallantly, and the peak of the mountain remaine d in our 
hands despite renewed attacks.  Italian thrusts aga inst S 
Osvaldo and Mt Carbonile in the first half of Febru ary also 
failed.  Then the advent of strong snowstorms led t o the 
suspension of fighting in the Val Sugana. 
 
While the defenders of the Fassaner Alps spent the entire winter 
watching patiently while the enemy stayed out of ra nge, the 
Dolomites were repeatedly attacked.  Here the Col d i Lana was 
the principal Italian target, as if some curse dema nded that 
ever new sacrifices were offered on this mountain w here so much 
blood had already flowed.  With strong words the HQ  of 4 th  
Italian Army ordered IX Corps to seize Mt Sief and the Col di 
Lana regardless of circumstances.  The attack was s upposed to be 
renewed on 11 December, but five days filled with a rtillery fire 
transpired before the group of assaulting infantry was ready.  
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They formed three columns - seven companies on the left, five 
and a half in the middle and four and a half on the  right - 
which climbed forward from the south, east and nort heast.  The 
II Bn of L-Sch Regt # III stood ready to hold the m ountain with 
proud and heroic stubbornness.  Under their raking fire, the 
sound of which was drowned by the accurate shots of  the 
defending artillery, the attackers broke down compl etely; they 
fell back to their starting points, covered by a sn ow storm 
which broke out in the afternoon.  The New Year's g reeting of 
the Italians was unfriendly - first they heavily bo mbarded the 
Col di Lana and then the entire Dolomite front.  Th ese 
bombardments were often repeated at various points during 
January and February.  Meanwhile the Italians sough t to gain 
what they'd been denied in open fighting by digging  into the 
earth.  They were preparing mines deep under the ro cks. 
 
As winter was winding down, GdK Dankl was called to  assume 
greater responsibilities.  He handed the Tyrol Land  Defense 
Command over to GdI Roth with the satisfaction of k nowing that 
the defensive front in Tyrol remained unbroken. 
 

b. Activities on the Carinthian front (mid-December  
1915 to the end of March 1916) 
 
After XV Corps was placed under GdK Rohr's Armeegru ppe, the 
latter was responsible for over 140 kilometers of f ront.  At the 
start of 1916 it consisted of 73 battalions with 60 ,000 
riflemen.  XV Corps' area was also called the Armee gruppe's new 
"Sector V." 
 
Just as in Tyrol, military activity on this front -  which except 
for the two basins on the upper Isonzo and in the F ella valley 
at Malborgeth consisted almost entirely of high Alp ine ranges 
and mountain massifs - was restricted in the winter  months to 
mobile thrusts by small infantry and ski-troop deta chments, 
intended to obtain information and to improve the c ourse of the 
line.  Otherwise the winter quiet of the Alps was d isturbed only 
by the fire of the guns and the loud roar of avalan ches. 
 
Local operations are mostly successful  
 
Of the operations undertaken in December, the most important was 
the storm of the trenches southwest of Dolje (2 ½ k m northwest 
of Tolmein), which had been lost in September.  Thi s was 
accomplished by the II Bn of the west Hungarian IR # 72, which 
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defended its prize against all later attempts by a much larger 
enemy force to recover the position.  The efficient  troops of XV 
Corps and 44 LW ID, accustomed to the mountains, ca rried out a 
series of small but always successful thrusts, whic h brought 
back a large number of prisoners. 
 
In January and February, small detachments of the d efenders once 
again advanced at Tolmein, on the slopes of the Jav orcek and the 
Rombon, and in the area of the Plöcken Pass.  They brushed aside 
enemy outposts, entered the Italian positions, dest royed 
fortifications and installations, and brought back prisoners.  
In some places they held onto the captured terrain.   On 3 
January, one such operation led to the capture of a n Italian 
trench north of Dolje; on the 4 th  a strong enemy counterattack 
was repulsed in fighting involving hand grenades an d artillery.  
On the Rombon slope a small Italian outpost was tak en on 18 
January, and held despite attacks on the 22 nd and 23 rd . 
 
At the start of February the 8 Mtn Bde was able to recover 
terrain on the western slope of Heights # 588 by To lmein, which 
had been lost in August 1915.  After a week of digg ing saps 
against the wing of the point where the Italians ha d broken in, 
their position on the slope was rendered untenable.   In the 
night of 31 January-1 February the Italians quietly  evacuated 
the area and pulled back beyond the Ciginj-Selo roa d.  Then 8 
Mtn Bde moved their foremost line ahead almost as f ar as this 
stretch of road.  The enemy's abandonment of this p osition which 
they had only captured after many difficult actions  spared the 
troops of the k.u.k. 1 ID the long-planned attack w hich would 
have been necessary to restore their original front .  The 
advantage of the new foremost line was that it shor tened the 
front and provided an opportunity for our own artil lery to 
provide effective flanking fire. 131  
 
A few days later - on 12 February - parts of LW IR # 4 from 44 
LW ID on the Rombon fought a brilliant action and w ere also able 
to recover an outpost that had fallen into the enem y's hands in 
August.  Here a battalion of Alpini with a mountain  battery had 
established a strong outpost on the Cukla Heights, a peak about 
a kilometer southwest of the summit of the Rombon.  It was a 
standing menace to our weak forces in this difficul t high 
mountain sector, since it completely dominated the positions on 

                                                 
131 In the recovered area, the enemy had left behin d over 3000 

rifles with 300,000 rounds of ammunition, plus a la rge number 
of tools and other equipment.  800 dead Italians ha d been 
buried here. 
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the slopes, where it made any movement nearly impos sible.  
Moreover, the outpost provided enemy artillery an e xcellent 
observation point on the flank and behind the lines  of 44 LW ID.   
To overcome this disadvantage, the commander of the  Flitsch sub-
sector, Col. Arthur Edl. von Schuschnigg, planned t o occupy the 
heights in a night-time coup de main . 132  
 
To carry out this thrust, after darkness fell on 12  February two 
companies of LW IR # 4 began to move ahead through snow that was 
piled as high as a man, and were deployed to attack  the enemy 
position from below.  Around 3:00 AM the sentries w ere quietly 
disposed of, the slope was climbed, and the surpris ed Italians 
driven out after a short melee. 133   Counterattacks were initiated 
immediately, and repeated on 13, 14 and 20 February , each time 
after careful artillery preparation; they were repu lsed.  On 17 
February some adjacent parts of the position were m opped up, and 
several dozen prisoners and a machine gun were take n. 
 
Many special operations were carried out on the upp er Isonzo in 
February, and almost all were successful.  Thus sto rm troops 
from the Javorcek garrison repeatedly struck enemy outposts, in 
one sector nine times.  On 10 February a small deta chment from 8 
Mtn Bde thrust against the Italian occupied Mt Wolt asch (or "Mt 
Calvary") and destroyed their positions and install ations.  
Finally, on 22 February a battalion from 3 Mtn Bde occupied the 
Italian trenches on the western slope of the Mrzli vrh, but they 
had to give up their prize on the next day due to e nveloping 
counterattacks.  These minor operations clearly sho wed that the 
attacking spirit of the k.u.k. troops was unbroken despite the 
long positional warfare. 
 
Thereafter heavy snow storms in the mountains led t o a long and 
complete halt to any fighting.  Meanwhile activity picked up on 
the middle Isonzo and in the coastal sector.  Artil lery fighting 
intensified on the Karst and around Görz in the fir st days of 
March.  The 5 th  k.u.k. Army was engaged anew along its entire 
front from 11 March.  At the same time the commande r of the 

                                                 
132 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - This colonel was the father  of Kurt von 

Schuschnigg, the chancellor who surrendered Austria  to the 
Nazis in 1938. 

133 1 officer and 82 men were taken prisoner, and 4  machine 
guns were captured.  The attackers lost 1 officer a nd 4 men 
killed, 30 men wounded.  During the counterattacks and 
bombardments from 13 to 20 February another officer  and 26 men 
were killed, 3 officers and 60 men wounded; total e nemy 
casualties were 18 officers and 384 men. 
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Italian 2 nd Army, G.Lt Frugoni, ordered his left wing on the 
upper Isonzo to advance in accordance with the guid elines which 
had been given for the winter fighting.  He assigne d occupation 
of the Mrzli vrh as the first goal of IV Corps, and  of the hills 
still held by Aus-Hung. troops around the Tolmein b ridgehead on 
the western bank of the Isonzo as the goal of VIII Corps.  
However, in these sectors the next few days witness ed only a 
heavy bombardment of the positions, and feeble atte mpts by the 
Italian infantry to move closer to our lines.  They  were 
implemented without force or elan, and never achiev ed success.  
Finally both Italian corps broke off all their mili tary 
operations in mid-March because of bad weather. 
 
By restricting themselves to just weak assaults on the upper 
Isonzo, the enemy failed to exploit a very favorabl e opportunity 
to win some easy success.  This was because the def enders were 
carrying out troop movements that substantially les sened their 
power of resistance, and brought older troops and t hose with 
less mountain experience to the front. 
 
Transfer of troops from Rohr's command to other sec tors  
 
GdK Rohr's Armeegruppe, which became the k.u.k. 10 th  Army on 25 
January, had become a welcome reservoir of availabl e units for 
the high command after it fought its last major act ions in 
October 1915.  Since there were few casualties in t he long 
period of winter quiet, while replacement troops co ntinued to 
arrive, both the units of the common army and the L andwehr 
regiments were able to create extra companies and b attalions.  
Thus in January when the Armeegruppe had to give up  a Honved 
battalion it was replaced by three Landsturm battal ions. 134   At 
the end of the month units began to leave for the u pcoming 
offensive in southern Tyrol which the the high comm and had 
meanwhile authorized.  The result was a series of s ubstantial 
troop transfers within 10 th  Army's sector, which were finally 
completed at the end of March. 
 
HQ of the Southwest Front had first ordered that th e Army should 
be ready to give up about a fifth of all its field and heavy 
howitzer batteries, so that they could be employed at other 
points along the front that were more threatened.  On 9 February 
there followed an order to give up 48 ID, which was  supposed to 
be ready by 1 March in the area Oberdrauburg-Greife nberg.  Since 

                                                 
134 The unit in question was the I Bn/Hon IR # 13, which was 

sent to the k.u.k. 4 th  Army; it was replaced by k.k. Lst Inf 
Bns IV/10 and IV/34 plus k.u. Lst Inf Bn I/7. 
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at this time the plans of the high command hadn't b een revealed 
to 10 th  Army HQ, the HQ of Southwest Front justified this order 
by stating that "the general situation makes it nec essary to 
hold the Carinthian-Julian front with a minimal num ber of 
troops, and to move the units thus made available t o another 
theater of operations."  Army HQ thus couldn't coun t on 
receiving any replacements for the troops who were leaving; they 
would have to pull some of their best men from othe r sectors to 
defend the important Plöcken area.  They decided th at Sector I 
(Plöcken) would consist of Col. Joseph Fasser's gro up (which was 
staying) and a group led by Col. Ritter von Wassert hal (from XV 
Corps); the latter consisted of 25 Mtn Bde, three b attalions 
from 44 LW ID, and 57 Mtn Bde from 92 ID.  FML Kucz era's 94 ID 
HQ, which hitherto had been responsible for Sector II, took over 
Sector I on 28 February.  In turn, GM Globocnik too k over Sector 
II; on 1 April his troops became the 26 Mtn Bde. 135  
 
These changes in Sector I had just been implemented  when 10 th  
Army HQ received an order to give up a mountain bri gade from XV 
Corps, since the Army was getting 22 Lst Mtn Bde fr om the 
Balkans.  By 20 March they were also supposed to pu ll 44 LW ID 
out of the front and prepare it to move elsewhere. 
 
8 Mtn Bde was chosen to be reassigned from XV Corps .  It was 
relieved by 22 Lst Mtn Bde in the last days of Marc h without 
difficulty, since a new offensive by the enemy wasn 't 
anticipated after their evacuation from in front of  the southern 
wing of the Tolmein bridgehead.  It was far more di fficult to 
replace 44 LW ID, in its important and inaccessible  high 
mountains sector, with new troops who hadn't become  accustomed 
to the Alps and who were unfamiliar with the local style of 
fighting.  For this purpose the HQ of Southwest Fro nt (through 
10 th  Army HQ) sent BH IR # 4 to GM Greiner, who was pla ced in 
charge of the sector.  The Bosnians had hitherto fo ught on the 
Russian front and had to receive new equipment for the 
mountains.  Moreover, k.k. Landsturm Bn # 41 came f rom Sector 
II, FJB # 20 from Sector III, two battalions of k.k . Lst IR # 26 
from Sector IV and Battalion I/91 from Sector V.  F inally, 
several companies of 44 LW ID stayed in the area te mporarily to 
back up the new and untested troops.  XV Corps stre tched its 
right wing to the north to take over the lines form erly held by 

                                                 
135 During January and February the k.u.k. 10 th  Army gave up a 

total of 16 battalions (15,000 riflemen), 40 machin e guns and 
the following batteries - 5 of mountain cannon, 2 m ountain 
howitzer, 2 field howitzer, 2 heavy field howitzer and 1 ½ of 
heavy mortars. 
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44 LW ID on the Krn.  The relief of the 44 th  took place between 
16 and 24 March.  By the end of the month the men b egan to move 
by train from the Tarvis-Kronau area.  Meanwhile, b y 4 April the 
8 Mtn Bde was being shipped from the Assling area.  From 1 April 
the troops holding Sector IV made up 27 Mtn Bde. 
 
Since 10 th  Army had given up its best units and many batterie s, 
its combat strength was significantly reduced.  At the start of 
April it had just 13 active battalions, plus many L andsturm 
troops.  Somehow this difficulty would have to be o vercome until 
further units became available.  Although the Carin thian front 
was protected by snow-covered mountains which made movement 
difficult, the positions in the valleys by Malborge th, Flitsch 
and Tolmein remained vulnerable to attack. 
 
Hardships of the winter season  
 
Although the troops stayed mainly on the defensive,  winter 
itself claimed its victims.  By mid-March, 600 men in 10 th  Army 
had been killed just by avalanches, despite the mea sures taken 
by ski detachments, Alpine instructors with each di vision, and 
special personnel to deal with these catastrophes, all of which 
took part in rescue operations.  Regardless of prec autions and 
the advice of many Alpine specialists, the troops w ere still 
powerless against this "white plague", as it was ca lled by the 
famous skier and mountain-climber Mathias Zdarsky i n his letters 
from the front to the 10 th  Army's Chief of Staff.  Naturally the 
enemy had to contend with the same problem. 
 
Winter also made it much more difficult to get supp lies to the 
front lines.  On the other hand, in December the op ening of the 
rail line in the Gail valley as far as Kötschach-Ma uthen eased 
the flow of supplies and other traffic for Sector I , while 
completion of a tunnel for the winter road on the P redil did the 
same for Sector IV.  The importance of the latter w as all the 
greater because the road over the Mojstrovka Pass w hich had been 
built in fall, as well as the cable railway, were o ften closed 
for months in winter because of avalanches.  At the  end of 
February a lengthy snowfall made the winter road on  the Predil 
impassable; at this point the only supply line to t he positions 
at Flitsch was the tunnel at Raibl which had been o pened to 
traffic in the fall. 
 

3. Operations of the k.u.k. 5 th  Army from the start of the 
year to the start of March 
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It was clear to the Southwest Front HQ that the Ita lians were 
hardly likely to attack in the winter months; howev er, in the 
spring they would probably resume their assaults in  the same 
sectors as previously - mainly on the Isonzo.  Inte lligence 
reports soon confirmed that in Italy preparations h ad begun for 
powerful operations on a large scale. 
 
Thus the objectives of the defenders of the Isonzo for the 
immediate future were pre-ordained.  At this time t hey were 
still unaware of the secret plans of the high comma nd for 1916.  
All they could do was to use their available resour ces and 
strength to repair the positions which had been hea vily damaged 
in the autumn fighting and to improve them as much as possible.  
They would also build up ammunition supplies for th e upcoming 
campaigns and keep the troops in readiness to fight .  The latter 
goal could best be achieved by pushing back the Ita lians who'd 
dug in right in front of our lines, especially in f ront of the 
Tolmein bridgehead, with well-prepared small thrust s.  This was 
all the more necessary since the enemy apparently p lanned to 
overcome the defenders' bulwarks at the key sectors  of the 
earlier fighting - where they'd been defeated despi te a great 
expenditure of firepower and masses of men - by min e warfare.  
Our leadership had the impression that it was neces sary to at 
least slightly improve the layout of the cramped an d narrow Görz 
bridgehead. 
 
The deployment of the Aus-Hung. troops on the Isonz o was 
basically unaltered for the time being.  After XV C orps was 
reassigned to Rohr's Armeegruppe, the 5 th  Army covered the battle 
front between Auzza and the sea with three sectors - 
. Sector I (ex II) extended from Auzza to the Wippa ch; it was 
led by XVI Corps (18 and 58 ID, 9 and 60 Inf Bdes);  
. Sector II (ex III.a) extended from the Wippach to  Mt dei sei 
Busi (inclusive); it was led by III Corps (6 and 28  ID, 106 Lst 
ID, 22 LW ID, and most of 187 Lst Inf Bde); and 
. Sector III (ex III.b) covered the line to Duino; it was led by 
61 ID HQ (over 9 ID and 9 Lst Inf Bde). 
 
The Coastal Sector IV was extended in mid-December to include 
the Sistiana Cove, hitherto under Sector III.  Besi des its 
original units, it now had the remaining two battal ions of 187 
Lst Inf Bde.  Southwest Front HQ ordered that the S ector's 
commander, Counter Admiral Freih. von Koudelka, wou ld be 
responsible for all ground and naval forces in the area. 136  

                                                 
136 The unified Army-Navy command was necessary bec ause of 

increased enemy activity on the Gulf of Trieste, wh ere Italian 
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Coastal Sector V (Fiume) was unchanged. 
 
At the end of 1915 the troops directly under 5 th  Army HQ 
consisted of VII Corps - with 17 ID at Ranziano and  Selo, 20 Hon 
ID around Comen - and 16 Lst Inf Bde (at Schön Pass ). 
 
On 20 December the high command ordered 9 Inf Bde t o be 
transported to southeast Galicia, where the Russian s were 
preparing a new blow against the Aus.-Hung. front o n the 
Dniester.  The Brigade, which had been assigned to XVI Corps, 
was relieved from the front and between 22 and 29 D ecember sent 
by train to the East.  In its place the 16 Lst Mtn Bde was 
placed under XVI Corps. 
 
Shortly thereafter, the 14 Mtn Bde also had to be g iven up 
because of preparations for the offensive in Monten egro.  As a 
reserve of the AOK it assembled at Haidenschaft, an d entrained 
in the last days of December. 
 
Since the start of the autumn fighting the Isonzo f ront had been 
reinforced by two infantry divisions (6 and 9) plus  two infantry 
brigades (206 Lst and 9).  In the same period, howe ver, three 
brigades (10 and 14 Mtn, 9 Inf) had to be given up and one (206 
Lst Inf) was dissolved.  Thus at the start of Janua ry 1916 there 
were two more brigades available than at the start of the fall 
battles; however, this gain had been offset by casu alties and 
losses from illness.  The rifle strength of 5 th  Army at the front 
(including that of XV Corps, which had temporarily been 
reassigned) was about the same as at the start of t he autumn 
fighting, despite the larger number of units. 
 
The fighting on the heights at Oslavija  
 
In the period between the end of the autumn battles  and the 
start of March 1916, the most significant of the op erations 

                                                                                                                                                             
destroyers had repeatedly attacked our mine-layers and other 
vessels at the start of December and bombarded the Sistiana 
Cove.  The commander of 187 Lst Inf Bde, Counter Ad miral 
Koudelka, simultaneously led the Trieste naval dist rict, where 
however GM Ritter von Wasserthal had also been in c harge as 
commander of Sector IV.  Therefore it had been nece ssary to 
clarify the chain of command.  GM Wasserthal remain ed 
commander of the Trieste city garrison.  To improve  the harbor 
defenses some heavy guns were sent to Sector IV, wh ile the 
fleet HQ expanded and added to the mine fields. 
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undertaken by the k.u.k. troops on the middle and l ower Isonzo 
was the storm of the heights at Oslavija. 
 
In the last days of November the enemy had seized a n area along 
the road from St Florian to Pevma, reaching a point  just one 
kilometer from the Isonzo River.  This was a direct  and 
permanent menace to the shaky position of the defen ders of this 
sector; at any time the Italians could use the area  as the 
starting point for a breakthrough into the already precarious 
bridgehead. 
 
Dismal weather, which especially hampered the effec tiveness of 
artillery, and continuing humid conditions which tu rned the 
entire area between the lines into a deep swamp del ayed the 
plans of GM Zeidler, the bridgehead commander, for improving the 
situation.  Nevertheless, in December some small de tachments and 
storm troops pushed the enemy on the Podgora back b y about 200 
paces.  At Oslavija, however, a well-prepared opera tion couldn't 
be carried out until mid-January. 
 
After a systematic bombardment of the area occupied  by the 
Italians, seven companies advanced in bright moonli ght on the 
evening of the 14 th .  As planned, within half an hour they 
captured all the enemy positions from Heights # 188  to the 
"Church Ridge" at Oslavija (inclusive).  Over 1000 prisoners 
(including 34 officers) were taken, along with seve ral machine 
guns and trench mortars. 
 
The brilliant thrust by this small group had an eff ect similar 
to swatting a wasps' nest.  All of the overpowering  artillery of 
the Italian VI Corps and of the northern wing of Ao sta's Army 
quickly responded with a storm of fire of unprecede nted 
magnitude.  It was directed against the recovered p osition, the 
bridges on the Isonzo and the city of Görz.  From a ll directions 
G.Lt. Capello, whose VI Corps had been the target o f the 
operation, assembled his reserves in the direction of Oslavija.  
Heights # 188 were held by just a few platoons beca use of the 
massed enemy fire, and on 15 January they had to be  evacuated 
when hit by strong counterattacks.  An attempt to a gain recover 
the heights was a failure, and on the 16 th  the Italians, after 
committing significant reinforcements, also took th e Church 
Ridge in a desperate struggle. 137   Therefore our operation had to 

                                                 
137 By 16 January, parts of six infantry regiments and three 

bicycle battalions were identified at Oslavija.  By  evening of 
this day, the neighboring II Corps sent two battali ons to the 
scene of the fighting, and four more came from the reserves of 
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be canceled.  In three days' fighting the 58 ID had  lost 600 men 
(including 34 officers); the enemy's casualties wer e 68 officers 
and 1440 men from 27 ID, and 43 officers and 741 me n from 11 
ID. 138  
 
On 20 January the Italian high command ordered 11 a nd 27 ID to 
be relieved by the Granatieri Brigade from the stra tegic reserve 
and by three brigades from 1 st  Army.  Of these troops, the 
grenadiers joined VI Corps by 24 January, and the b rigades from 
the Tyrol front joined in February.  This measure w as supposed 
to make it possible for VI Corps to continue attack ing with 
siege-warfare tactics. 
 
Meanwhile on 19 January GM Zeidler had proposed to XVI Corps HQ 
his plan for a second and final attempt to recaptur e the 
Oslavija heights.  This time the infantry assault w ould occur in 
daytime after a brief artillery preparation.  The o peration was 
planned to take place on 24 January.  A total of 3 ½ 
battalions 139  were deployed early on the 24 th  in caves and 
fortifications along an arc covering about 1 km, op posite the 
advanced enemy position between Heights # 188 and t he 
southwestern slope of Church Ridge.  The 24 batteri es assigned 
to the operation opened a preliminary bombardment, and then 
increased the intensity for two hours in the aftern oon.  Around 
5:00 PM the infantry advanced, aided by some fog th at was 
developing.  In the first onslaught, the half batta lion of the 
Hungarian IR # 69 seized Heights # 188 from the ene my, while the 
Dalmatian Landwehr on the left wing drove the Itali ans from 
Church Ridge without any difficulty.  The only heav y fighting 
took place in the area between these two heights.  Bn II/52 in 
the center was finally able to advance after sapper s broke 
through the strong barriers with ecrasite explosive s and flame 
throwers; here also the enemy was overcome.  The ca refully 
prepared operation was a complete success.  By 7:00  PM all of 
the positions lost in the fourth Isonzo battle were  back in our 
hands, along with 1200 prisoners and 6 machine guns . 140  
 
However, strong counterattacks in the night of 24-2 5 January 

                                                                                                                                                             
the high command. 

138 Italian Official History, Vol. III, Text, p. 16 7 
139 In the first line were Bns II/52, ½ III/69, and  III/LW IR 

37, a total of 10 companies; in reserve was the I B n of LW IR 
37. 

140 The 1200 prisoners included 45 officers (2 were  from the 
staffs); the men were from five different regiments , mostly 
from 27 ID. 
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(involving ten battalions) 141  forced the temporary evacuation of 
the Church Ridge; thanks to our continuing artiller y fire the 
enemy was unable to occupy the position.  For the t ime being the 
k.u.k. troops used the trenches here only as an adv anced outpost 
at night; finally in March the ridge became a perma nent day-time 
position. 
 
Although the Italians had assembled about 20 to 23 battalions 
opposite the northern wing of the bridgehead by eve ning on the 
25 th , they didn't make any further counterattacks.  Thu s after 
just two days the new front was established on a ma keshift 
basis, and the situation in the Oslavija sector cou ld be 
considered secure.  Casualties to the attacking gro up on 24 and 
25 January had been 9 officers and 325 men, while t he Italians 
lost 120 officers and 2200 men. 142  
 
Other operations through the start of March  
 
The fighting at Görz led to diversionary attacks by  the 3 rd  
Italian Army against III Corps on the Karst.  On 24  January all 
the Italian artillery started to bring both the Kar st plateau 
and the Görz sector under heavy fire.  The fire inc reased from 
dawn on the 25 th .  Around 10:00 AM the Italian XI Corps plus a 
brigade from XIII Corps attacked Mt S Michele.  Thi s feeble 
assault hardly reached the outer barriers. 
 
To ensure that assaults against the Görz bridgehead  and the 
Karst were overseen by one headquarters, on 30 Janu ary the 
Italian high command removed VI Corps and 4 ID from  2 nd Army; 
they were placed under the Duke of Aosta, whose 3 rd  Army thus 
extended now as far as Mt Sabotino. 143   At the end of January, an 
exchange of brigades was initiated between the Tyro l and Isonzo 
fronts, apparently with the intention of bolstering  the main 
front with fresh fighting troops.  Three brigades f rom Tyrol 
entered the line in front of Görz in February and t wo more in 
March; further exchanges were halted due to changes  in the 
situation. 
 
From 1 February the enemy's activity increased, esp ecially in 
sectors where the two battle lines lay very close t ogether - at 

                                                 
141 Italian Official History, Vol. III, Text, p. 17 1 
142  Op. cit. , p. 172 
143 From this time the Italian VI Corps consisted o f 4 and 11 

ID, each of three brigades, plus 12 ID with two bri gades.  As 
previously, they were opposed by the k.u.k. 58 ID ( one 
infantry and two mountain brigades). 
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Plava and Oslavija, on the Podgora, and in the nort hern part of 
the Karst.  The winter quiet of positional warfare was broken 
almost every day by renewed artillery fighting; at night there 
were skirmishes between patrols, and actions involv ing hand 
grenades and mines.  An attack by several enemy com panies west 
of San Martino on 13 February was unsuccessful.  Fr om 25 
February the Italians pretended they were about to attack by 
bombarding our positions along the entire front.  M ost 
detachments they sent forward to scout were pushed back by long-
range fire; only on the 27 th  was a battalion able to twice set 
foot in our trenches southeast of Peteano.  However , it was 
driven out by a counterattack, in which it lost abo ut 130 men as 
prisoners and 100 others dead or wounded. 
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4. The Fifth Battle of the Isonzo, 11-16 March 

 

a. The k.u.k. 5 th  Army at the start of the battle 
 
The changes in the composition of 5 th  Army since the start of the 
year involved placing some good units and artillery  at the 
disposal of the high command.  The Common Army and Landwehr 
regiments were only partly replaced by Landsturm un its which 
were less likely to succeed in the Isonzo fighting.  
 
The AOK issued its first order for the troop concen trations on 8 
February - III Corps with 6, 22 and 28 ID was to be  held in 
readiness to be transported to "another theater of operations."  
The order also announced that 18 ID would probably also be 
involved.  Moreover, the Army would give up a numbe r of 
batteries - especially those of new heavy caliber g uns.  As a 
partial replacement, 5 th  Army received the following units, a 
total of 23 battalions, by mid-March: 
. From the Balkans came 62 ID on 17 February and Lt  Col 
Maderspach's group of four Landsturm battalions on 8 March; 
. From the Russian front came 21 Lst Mtn Bde on 20 February and 
k.k. Lst IR # 11 on 2 March. 
Since these Landsturm units couldn't rely on receiv ing regular 
replacements, it was decided that the 21 Lst Mtn Bd e would 
gradually give up troops to 62 ID, so that for a ti me at least 
the Division could be kept strong enough for battle .  Army HQ 
sent all the newly-arrived forces to the XVI Corps sector, and 
intended to have 62 ID replace 18 ID when the latte r departed.  
The other troops served as the Army's reserve, read y to relieve 
front-line units. 
 
The first priority on the Karst plateau was to have  VII Corps 
relieve III Corps.  20 Hon ID took the place of 6 I D while 17 ID 
relieved 28 ID.  This troop movement was carried ou t between 14 
and 18 February.  On the latter day the VII Corps H Q once more 
took over control of Sector II.  106 Lst ID, to whi ch 187 Lst 
Inf Bde was assigned, had already sent the 187 th  to take over 22 
LW ID's sector on 11 and 12 February; the Division once more 
held the front between Ruins # 143 and Mt dei sei B usi.  In 
addition, Army HQ had ordered 12 field batteries (1 1 cannon and 
1 howitzer) to leave the front to serve as light fi eld artillery 
for III Corps; the Corps' heavy artillery then foll owed these 
batteries.  Yet more heavy batteries were still sup posed to 
leave. 
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22 LW ID consisted of 43 LW Bde and of 18 Inf Bde ( the latter 
hitherto had been part of 9 ID).  To replace the 18 th , Sector III 
received 16 Lst Mtn Bde from XVI Corps.  Hereafter the 61 ID 
would command 16 and 19 Lst Mtn Bdes, while 9 ID co ntained 17 
Inf Bde plus 60 Inf Bde (the latter, however, was s erving in the 
Görz bridgehead). 
 
By 1 March the III Corps was ready to move to its n ew 
assignment, with 28 ID at Oberlaibach-Loitsch, 22 L W ID at 
Opcina, and 6 ID at Ranziano.  The three divisions left by train 
between 12 and 26 March.  By 3 March the 62 ID had arrived in 
XVI Corps' sector from the Balkans and had relieved  18 ID, which 
departed between 13 and 23 March. 
 
At the middle of March, just when fighting flared u p into the 
Fifth Battle of the Isonzo, the strength of 5 th  Army waned due to 
the departure of these four well-tried divisions an d of the 
heavy artillery. 144   The number of battalions declined from 147 
to about 100 (of which more than half were Landstur m), and the 
number of guns from 693 to 467.  Since the high com mand hadn't 
revealed their plans to their immediate subordinate s, the latter 
naturally had many concerns.  On 15 February GdI Bo roevic 
reported forcefully that his front could not be wea kened any 
further and that he was concerned about a possible Italian 
attack.  The high command responded that they were aware of the 
temporarily difficult situation of 5 th  Army, caused by their 
decision, and that they appreciated the calm and co nfident 
attitude that Boroevic's report also revealed.  Any way they did 
intend to redress the numerical imbalance of forces  on the 
Isonzo (including that of the artillery) if the Ita lians mounted 
a major new offensive. 145   Finally on 3 March the high command 
informed Army HQ about their own plan of attack. 

                                                 
144 By the end of March, the following batteries ha d left the 

Isonzo front - 12 of field cannon, 8 of mountain ca nnon, 8 of 
field howitzers, 2 of mountain howitzers, 6 of heav y cannon, 8 
of heavy howitzers, 2 of 15 cm mortars, 2 of 24 cm mortars and 
3 of 30.5 cm mortars. 

145 In mid-March the AOK drew up an estimate of the  relative 
size of the two forces, based on the latest intelli gence 
regarding the enemy.  The ratio between the k.u.k. 5th  Army and 
the Italian 3 rd  Army plus II Corps was 1 to 2.6; between the 
k.u.k. 10 th  Army and the Italian Carnic Group, IV Corps and 
VIII Corps it was 1 to 1.7; between the k.u.k. unit s in Tyrol 
and the 1 st  and 4 th  Italian Armies it was 1.9 to 1. 
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Order of battle of 10 th  and 5 th  Armies on 10 March 1916  
 
Both armies (as well as the troops in Tyrol) were u nder HQ of 
the Southwestern Front  at Marburg 
Commander = GO Archduke Eugene 
Chief of Staff = FML Alfred Krauss 
 
10 th  Army  (ex Armeegruppe Rohr, redesignated on 25 January 1 916) 
Commander = GdK Rohr 
Chief of Staff = FML Scotti 
 
Sector I (94 th  ID) (FML Kuczera) 
Strength = 13,600 foot, 98 horse, 88 guns 
. Col Fasser's Group = Bn II/7; FJB # 30; II Bn/Car inthian 
Volunteer Rifle Regt 
. Col. Konstantin, Ritter von Wasserthal's Group = Bns III/7, 
III/57; FJB # 8; k.k. Lst Inf Bns 10, 43, IV/34 
. 57 Mtn Bde (GM Freih. von Henneberg) = Bns III/18 , I/LW IR 2, 
II/LW IR 4, I/LW IR 27; k.k. Lst Inf Bn 149 
. Divisional troops = One high mtn comp, 7 ski dets , 2 ski MG 
dets; ¾ of 1 Ma Sqdn/DR # 4; k.k. Lst Sapper Det 4/ 3, 5 Comp/PB 
7 
. Artillery (under Lt Col Mandich) = 9 Batty/FKR 40 , 1 Can 
Batty/ Mtn AR 4, 5 Can Batty/Mtn AR 6, 2 Can Batty/ Mtn AR 10, 5 
Can Batty/Mtn AR 11, 5 Can Batty/Mtn AR 13, 2 How B atty/Mtn AR 1 
. Attached from Army HQ = 3 Batty/FHR 17 [from 17 I D of 5 th  
Army], 1 & 2 Batties/FHR 44 [from 44 LW ID], one 12  cm 
improvised can batty, one 15 cm L.40 marine cannon,  half of 15 
cm How Batty 57; 15 cm Mor Batties 3, 6, 7; three 9  cm fixed can 
platoons; four 7 cm mtn cannon, seven 47 mm marine cannon; 2 
heavy and 50 light trench mortars, 2 grenade launch ers 
 
Sector II (Group Globocnik) (GM Globocnik) 
Strength = 5211 foot, 40 horse, 25 guns 
. Sub-Sector West (Lt Col von Gautsch) = k.k. Lst I nf Bns 40, 
150 
. Sub-Sector East (Lt Col Fritsch) = k.k. Lst Inf B ns 41, 153; a 
combined vol rifle bn [of volunteer Salzburg & Youn g Rifle 
troops]; five ski dets, two ski MG dets 
. Artillery (Major Kniha) = 5 Can Batty/FHR 17, 7 B atty/FHR 34, 
1 & 2 Can Batties/Mtn AR 5 
. Sector troops = ¼ of 1 Ma Sqdn/DR 4; 6 Comp/PB 3 
. Attached from Army HQ = One 15 cm L.40 marine can non, ½ 15 cm 
Mor Batty 13; one 9 cm fixed cannon platoon; 4 heav y and 20 
light trench mortars 
 
Sector III (92 nd ID) (GM Fernengel) 
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Strength = 7458 foot, 98 horse, 76 guns 
. 59 Mtn Bde (Col Edler von Dietrich) = Comb FJB, k .k. Lst Inf 
Bn 151, k.u. Lst Inf Bn I/7; Carinthia Vol Rifle Re gt [3] 
. Lt Col Scotti's Group = I & IV Bns/7; FJB # 20; 1 3 & 14 Comps 
of LW IR # 4; two ski dets, one ski MG det 
. Artillery (Lt Col Petak) = 7 Batty/FKR 42, 5 Can Batty/Mtn AR 
2, 2 Can Batty/Mtn AR 8; ½ 1 How Batty/Mtn AR 11 
. Divisional troops = 3 Ma Sqdn/DR # 4; 7 Comp/SB 3  
. Attached from Army HQ = 12 cm Can Batty 13, 12 cm  Belgian Can 
Batty 2; one 12 cm improvised Can Batty; one 15 cm L.40 marine 
cannon; ½ 15 cm How Batty 11, 15 cm Belgian How Bat ty 8; ½ 15 cm 
Mor Batty 4, ½ 15 cm Mor Batty 13, ½ 30.5 cm Mor Ba tty 18; ten 9 
cm fixed can platoons; two 47 mm marine cannon; 2 h eavy and 30 
light trench mortars; Armored Train X 
. Fort Malborgeth = 8 Comp/Fort Arty Bn 2, 1 Comp/F ort Arty Bn 
14 (8 guns) 
. Fort Raibl = ½ 2 Comp/Fort Arty Bn 14 (12 guns) 
 
Sector IV (44 th  LW ID) (FML Nemeczek) 
Strength = 11,294 foot, 150 horse, 75 guns 
. 44 LW Inf Bde (Col Majewski) = [Mtn] LW IR # 4 [2  ¼], 27 [2 
¾]; one ski MG det 
. 87 LW Inf Bde (GM Jellenchich) = LW IR # 2 [2 ½],  21 [3]; one 
ski MG det 
. 44 FA Bde (Col Edl. von Ellenberger) = 3 & 4 Batt ies/FHR 44, 4 
Batty/Turkey How Regt; 1, 3, 4 & 5 Can Batties and 2 How Batty/ 
Mtn AR 3; ½ 1 How Batty/Mtn AR 11 
. Divisional troops = Res Sqdn/DR 10; 7 Comp/SB 7, 3 Comp/SB 11 
. Attached from Army HQ = ½ 15 cm How Batty 11, ½ 1 5 cm Mor 
Batty 4, 24 cm Mor Batty 2; four 9 cm fixed cannon platoons; two 
37 mm marine canon, three 47 mm marine cannon; 2 he avy & 30 
light trench mortars, 8 grenade launchers 
. Fort Flitsch = ½ 2 Comp/Fort Arty Bn 14 (11 guns)  
 
Sector V (XV Corps) 
Commander = GdI Edler von Stöger-Steiner 
C/Staff = Col Theodor Edler von Körner 
Strength = 24 bns, 1 ¾ sqdns, 24 batties, 4 tech co mps; 24,500 
foot, 258 horse, 127 guns 
. 50 th  ID (FML Edler von Kalser) = 10,120 foot, 150 horse , 36 
guns 

. 3 Mtn Bde (GM Gerabek) = Bns II/18, IV/30, IV/37,  III/46, 
IV/80; 3 newly formed extra comps; 3 Can Batty/Mtn AR 2, 2 
Can Batty/Mtn AR 13 
. 15 Mtn Bde (GM Edl von Wieden) = Bns IV/33, II/34 , I/61, 
II/66, I/91; 2 newly formed extra comps; 3 Can Batt y/Mtn AR 
5, 3 Can Batty/Mtn AR 13 
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. 50 FA Bde (Lt Col Gallistel) = 3 & 4 Batties/Hon FKR 6, 4 
Can Batty/Mtn AR 13, 2 How Batty/Mtn AR 7 
. 4 Sqdn/Tyrol LW Uhlan Bn, 8 Comp/SB 13 

. 1 st  ID (FML Schmidt Edl von Fussina) = 10,850 foot, 10 8 horse, 
36 guns 

. 7 Mtn Bde (GM Ströher) = Bns II/5, IV/25, III/85,  III/86; 
BH FJB # 6; 4 newly-formed extra comps; 6 Can Batty /Mtn AR 
3, 4 Can Batty/Mtn AR 10 
. 8 Mtn Bde (GM Wossala) = Bns IV/24, III/35, IV/53 , IV/58; 
BH FJB # 5; 5 newly-formed extra comps; 4 Can Batty /Mtn AR 
11, 1 Can Batty/Mtn AR 14 
. 1 FA Bde (Lt Col Nowakowski) = 7 & 8 Batties/FKR 39, 1 
How Batty/Mtn AR 1, 2 How Batty/Mtn AR 11 
. ¾ 1 Sqdn/UR 12; 4 Comp/SB 13 

. Corps troops = k.k. Lst IR # 26 [3]; 3 Batty/FKR 21, 4 Batty/ 
FHR 17; 1 and ½ 2 How Batties/Heavy FAR XV; 2 Comp/ SB 6, 2 Comp/ 
PB 8; 24 heavy & 50 light t-mortars, 6 medium grena de launchers 
. Attached from Army HQ = 10.4 cm Can Batty 1, 2 Ho w Batty/Hvy 
FAR 20; 15 cm Mor Batties 1, 8; ½ 15 cm Mor Batty 4 ; ½ 30.5 cm 
Mor Batty 18; three 9 cm fixed can batties; four 7 cm mtn 
cannon, three 8 cm improvised Flak cannon, two Russ ian flak 
cannon, one 37 mm marine cannon, one 47 mm marine c annon 
 
TOTALS for 10 th  Army = 61 bns (plus 42 newly-formed extra comps), 
4 ¾ sqdns, 66 batties (45 light, 21 medium or heavy ), 16 fort 
arty comps, 10 tech comps (plus 1 ¼ RR comp), 1 fli eger comp 146 , 
1 armored train.  62,052 foot, 644 horse, 391 guns (314 light, 
77 medium or heavy); 180 light and 40 heavy t-morta rs, 16 
grenade launchers, 40 flamethrowers 
 
Following was in 10 th  Army's sector (by Oberdrauburg and Lienz), 
but under the AOK... 
. 48 th  ID (FML Gabriel) = 10,000 foot, 150 horse, 32 guns  

. 11 Mtn Bde (GM Lawrowski) = Bns I/10, IV/20, I/21 , IV/77, 
III/BH 3; three ski dets, one sk MG det; 1 Can Batt y/Mtn AR 
1, 2 Can Batty/Mtn AR 4 
. 12 Mtn Bde (GM Prince Schwarzenberg) = Bns I/3, I I/37, 
II/57, I/93, II/100; two ski dets, one ski MG det; 5 Can 
Batty/Mtn AR 14, 3 Can Batty/Mtn AR 20 
. 48 FA Bde (Col Koppensteiner) = 1 & 2 Can Batties /Mtn AR 
6, 1 How Batty/Mtn AR 3, 1 How Batty/Mtn AR 7 
. 1 Sqdn/Tyrol LW Uhlan Bn; 7 Comp/SB 2 

. Attached to 48 ID from Army HQ - FHR 3 [4 batties ]; 3 & 4 

                                                 
146 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - The flieger comp included i n the totals 

isn't listed in the order of battle; probably it wa s Flik # 16 
(based in Carinthia throughout 1915-17). 
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Batties/FHR 22, 6 Can Batty/Mtn AR 2, 2 How Batty/H eavy FAR 28; 
15 cm How Batties 3 & 34; 15 cm Mor Batty 2; 30.5 c m Mor Batties 
1, 10 
 
5th  Army  
Commander = GdI von Boroevic 
C/Staff = FML von Le Beau 
 
Sector I (XVI Corps) 
Commander = FZM Wurm 
C/Staff = Col Graf 
Strength = 30 bns, ¾ sqdns, 44 batties, 6 ½ tech co mps, 3 
Flieger comps; 24,574 foot, 78 horse, 191 guns 
. 62 nd ID (GM Novak von Arienti) = 10,056 foot, 65 horse,  40 guns 
(The Division arrived from the Balkans on 17 Februa ry) 

. 205 k.k. Lst Inf Bde (GM von Reinöhl) = Fort Bn #  6; k.k. 
Lst IR # 409 [3], 410 [3]; ¼ 3 Sqdn/DR # 14 
. 209 k.u. Lst Inf Bde (Col von Pacor) = k.u. Lst I R # 2 
[3] (had not yet joined); k.u. Lst Inf Bns VI/4, II I/5, 
IV/26, VI/30, III/31; ¼ Res Sqdn/HR # 10 
. 62 FA Bde (Col Vollgruber) = 6 Batty/FKR 15, 6 Ba tty/FKR 
17, 1 & 2 Batties/Hon FKR 6; 5 & 6 Batties/FHR 34; also 7 
Batty/FHR 36 (attached from 21 Lst Mtn Bde) 
. ¼ 2 Sqdn/Lst Huss Bn 4; 6 Comp/SB 13 

. 58 th  ID (GM Erwin Zeidler) = 14,518 foot, 13 horse, 48 guns 
. 4 Mtn Bde (Col Lercher) = Bns II/52, III/69; LW I R # 37 
[3] 
. 5 Mtn Bde (GM Nöhring) = Bns II & III/22 (had joi ned from 
18 ID to replace Bns I & V/22 in the Bde); LW IR # 23 [3] 
. 60 Inf Bde (GM Ritter von Gruber; officially the Bde 
belonged to 9 ID, where it replaced 18 Inf Bde when  the 
latter transferred to 22 LW ID) = IR # 30 [3], 80 [ 2] 
. 58 FA Bde (Lt Col Grund) = 3 Batty/FKR 26; 6 Batt y/Turkey 
FHR.  Attached from 61 ID: 8 & 9 Batties/FKR 21, 6 
Batty/FKR 31, 6 Batty/FKR 39, 7 Can Batty/FHR 7, 6 Can 
Batty/FHR 17; 1, 2 & 3 Batties/Turkey FHR [latter 3  batties 
later organized as Res FHR 58].  Attached from 9 ID : 2 
Batty/FHR 9 
. 2 Ma Sqdn/LW UR 6 (detached to Sector VI, Trieste ); 7 
Comp/SB 9 

. Corps troops = Heavy FAR XVI [3] 

. Attached from Army HQ = 1& 2 Batties/FKR 44, 5 (B elgian) 
Batty/ FHR 11; 12 cm Belgian Can Batty 1; 15 cm Can  Batty 6; 15 
cm Fixed Can Batty 9; 15 cm Russian Can Batties 1 &  3; one 15 cm 
L.35 marine cannon, on 15 cm L.50 marine cannon; 2 How Batty/Hvy 
FAR 9; 15 cm How Batties 26 & 43; 15 cm Mor Batties  10 & 15; 
30.5 cm Mor Batties 12 & 13; one 7 cm automatic fla k cannon, 
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three 8 cm autom. flak cannon, two 8 cm Russian fla k cannon, two 
8 cm improvised flak cannon; one 9 cm mobile can ba tty, three 9 
cm fixed can batties, two 9 cm fixed can platoons; two 8 cm 
fixed cannon, fourteen 7 cm mountain cannon.  Comps  7/SB 1, 8/SB 
3, 3/SB 6; ½ k.k. Lst Sap Det 3/3; 4 Comp/PB 7.  Fl ieger Comps 
2, 14, 19; Fort Balloon Det 1.  Armored Train II.  10 heavy and 
4 light t-mortars, 4 medium grenade launchers 
 
Following was in Army reserve, stationed behind XVI  Corps... 
. 21 k.k. Lst Mtn Bde (Col Mändl; at the end of Jan uary had 
moved from the Serbian to the Russian front, whence  on 24 
February it had been sent to 5 th  Army) = BH FJB # 3; k.k. Lst IR 
# 11 [3], 27 [3]; k.k. Lst Inf Bn 75; ¼ 5 Sqdn/DR 6 ; 7 Batty/FHR 
36 (latter detached to 62 ID).  Total strength was 7260 foot, 22 
horse. 
 
Sector II (VII Corps) 
Commander = GdK Archduke Joseph 
C/Staff = Lt Col Eisner-Bubna 
Strength = 40 bns, 1 ¼ sqdns, 34 ½ batties, 8 tech comps, 1 
Flieger comp; 25,670 foot, 85 horse, 159 guns 
. 20 th  Hon ID (GM von Lukachich) = 6720 foot, 42 guns 

. 39 Hon Inf Bde (Col Stadler) = Hon IR # 3 [3], 4 [3] 

. 81 Hon Inf Bde (Col von Sarkany) = Hon IR # 1 [3] , 17 [3] 

. 20 FA Bde (Col Pohl) = HFKR # 8 [4], HFHR 20 [4 -  incl. 2 
cannon batties], 2 How Batty/Heavy FAR 20 
. Res Sqdn/HR 3 (detached to Sector IV, Trieste); 6  Comp/SB 
14 

. 17 th  ID (FML Edl von Gelb) = 8640 foot, 40 guns 
. 33 Inf Bde (Col von Soos) = IR # 39 [3], 61 [3] 
. 34 Inf Bde (Col Boleslaw Wolf) = IR # 43 [3], 46 [3] 
. 17 FA Bde (Col Braun) = FKR 21 [5], I Bn/FHR 17 [ 2], 
Heavy FAR 17 [3] 
. Res Sqdn/HR 16 (sent to Sector IV, Trieste); 5 Co mp/SB 7 

. 106 th  Lst ID (FML Kletter) = 7240 foot, 85 horse, 42 gun s 
. 110 Lst Inf Bde (GM Maag) = k.k. Lst IR # 31 [2],  32 [2] 
. 111 Lst Inf Bde (Col Karl Göttlicher) = k.k. Lst IR # 6 
[3], 25 [3] 
. 106 FA Bde (Col Czapp) = 9 cm Can Det Budapest [5  - incl. 
an independent cannon batty], II Bn/FHR 11 [2] 
. Res Sqdn/UR 1; 1 Comp/PB 4 

. 187 Lst Inf Bde (GM Edl von Lüftner; had 3070 foo t) = V Bn/LW 
IR 37; k.k. Lst Inf Bns 30, 37, 42, 152, 157; ¼ 1 M a Sqdn/DR 15 
(latter detached to Sector IV, Trieste) 
. Attached to Corps from Army HQ = 3 Can Batty/Heav y FAR XV; 13 
cm GERMAN Can Batty 106; 15 cm Can Batties 4 & 7; 1 5 cm fixed 
Can Batty 10; one 15 cm L.50 marine cannon, one 15 cm tower 
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howitzer; 15 cm Mor Batty 16, 24 cm Mor Batty 6, 30 .5 cm Mor 
Batty 7; two 8 cm autom. flak cannon, two 8 cm Russ ian flak 
cannon, two 8 cm improvised flak cannon; one 9 cm m ob can batty, 
one 9 cm fixed can batty, one 9 cm fixed cannon pla toon; six 7 
cm mtn cannon. 
1 Comp/SB 1, 3 & 4 Comps/SB 2; 5 Comp/SB 5; 1 Comp/ SB 6. 
Flieger Comp 12; Fort Arty Balloon Det 1/3; Balloon  Det 13. 
11 heavy and 14 light t-mortars, 4 medium grenade l aunchers. 
 
Sector III (used HQ of 61 ID) 
Commander = FML Winkler 
C/Staff = Lt Col Lausch 
Strength = 17 bns, 1 ¾ sqdns, 14 batties, 3 tech co mps, 1 
Flieger comp.  15,770 foot, 180 horse, 78 guns 
. 61 st  ID (FML Winkler) = 10,080 foot, 80 horse 

. 16 k.u. Lst Mtn Bde (Col Bernatsky) = k.u. Lst IR  # 17 
[3], 29 [2] 
. 19 k.u. Lst Mtn Bde (Col von Szabo) = k.u. Lst In f Bns 
III/1, III/3, I/4, I/6, II/12, IV/19 
. 61 FA Bde (Col von Dobner; all batties at this ti me were 
with XVI Corps) = 8 & 9 Batties/FKR 21, 6 Batty/FKR  28, 6 
Batty/FKR 31, 6 Batty/FKR 39, 7 Can Batty/FHR 7; 1,  2 & 3 
Batties/Turkey FHR 
. ¾ 2 Sqdn/Tyrol LW Uhlan Bn; 6 Comp/SB 7 

. 9 th  ID (GM Krasel) = 5690 foot, 100 horse, 40 guns 
. 17 Inf Bde (GM Ritt von Mossig) = IR # 91 [3], 10 2 [3] 
. (60 Inf Bde was with 58 ID) 
. 9 FA Bde (Col Edl von Steiner) = FKR 24 [4], 4 Ba tty/FKR 
9, 1 Batty/FHR 9, 1 How Batty/Hvy FAR 9 
. Res Sqdn/UR 12; 5 Comp/SB 2 

. Attached from Army HQ = 10.4 cm Can Batty 7, 12 c m Can Batty 
15,; two 12 cm marine cannon, five 15 cm marine can non; 15 cm 
Mor Batty 14; two 7 cm autom. flak cannon, three 8 cm improvised 
flak cannon; one 9 cm mobile can batty, one 9 cm fi xed can 
batty, one 9 cm fixed can platoon; two 7 cm mtn can non, two 47 
mm marine cannon.  4 Comp/SB 1.  Flieger Comp 8 (ar riving from 
Tyrol); Balloon Det 1/5.  Armored Train V.  10 heav y, 2 medium 
and 14 light t-mortars.  4 medium grenade launchers . 
 
Sector IV (Trieste coastal area) 
Commander = Counter Admiral Freih. von Koudelka 
Strength = 5 bns, 3 ½ sqdns, 3 ½ batties.  4540 foo t, 358 horse, 
31 guns 
. One naval bn; "Trieste" Vol Bike Bn; Vol Rifle Bn s Marburg IV, 
Laibach VI, Trieste VII; Lst Watch Bn "Trieste"; Po lice Bn 
"Trieste."  12 coast defense dets; 18 gendarme and 17 finance 
watch posts 
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. Res Sqdns of HR 3 and of HR 16; ¼ 1 Ma Sqdn/DR 15 , 2 Ma Sqdn/ 
LW UR 6 
. Arty (Col Wilhelm Lang) = Russian FK Batty Triest e; seven 47 
mm marine cannon, two 7 cm marine cannon, one 15 cm  marine 
cannon, two Russian 15 cm cannon; one 9 cm fixed ca n batty, one 
9 cm fixed can platoon; two 7 cm marine flak cannon , two 8 cm 
flak cannon, one 8 cm improvised flak cannon 
 
Sector V (Fiume coastal area) 
Commander = GM von Istvanovic 
Strength = 1 bn, 1 batty; 2640 foot, 4 guns 
. k.k. Lst Inf Bn 155; one vol rifle comp; 2 watch dets; several 
Lst coast defense dets plus gendarme, police & fina nce watch 
posts 
. One 9 cm can batty 
 
TOTALS for 5 th  Army - 101 bns (48 field, 50 Lst, 3 volunteer 
rifle), 7 sqdns, 97 batties (63 light plus 34 mediu m or heavy), 
19 fort arty comps, 8 tech comps, 5 Flieger comps, 4 balloon 
dets, 2 armored trains.  80,454 foot, 723 horse, 46 3 guns (347 
light plus 116 medium or heavy); 104 light t-mortar s, 32 medium 
or heavy t-mortars; 10 grenade launchers, 6 flameth rowers 
 
Following were in 5 th  Army's area, but at disposal of the AOK... 
 
a) III Corps 
Commander = FML Ritter von Krautwald 
C/Staff = LT Col Freih von Karg 
Strength = 37 bns, 3 sqdns, 42 batties, 5 tech comp s.  34,030 
foot, 381 horse, 194 guns 
. 6 th  ID (FML Prince Schönburg; at Comen) = 11,160 foot,  151 
horse, 44 guns 

. 11 Inf Bde (Col de Brunfaut) = IR # 27 [4], BH # 2 [3] 

. 12 Inf Bde (GM Rudolf Müller) = IR # 17 [3]; FJB # 7, 9 

. 6 FA Bde (GM Kratky) = FKR 9 [4], II Bn/FHR 6 [2] ; 1 & 2 
How Batties/Hvy FAR 6 
. 1 Ma Sqdn/DR 5; 5 Comp/SB 8 

. 22 nd LW ID (GM Schön until end of March, then GM Edl vo n 
Kochanowski; at Opcina) = 10,870 foot, 114 horse, 8 0 guns 

. 18 Inf Bde (Col Mietzl) = IR # 11 [3], 73 [4] 

. 43 LW Bde (Col Edl von Merten) = LW IR # 3 [3], 2 6 [3] 

. 22 FA Bde (GM Gärtner) = FKR 22 [4], I Bn/FHR 22 [2]; 1 
How Batty/Hvy FAR 22 
. Res Sqdn/DR 12 

. 28 th  ID (FML Schneider Edl von Manns-Au; at Oberlaibach  & 
Unterloitsch) = 12,000 foot, 116 horse, 48 guns 

. 55 Inf Bde (Col Rada) = IR # 87 [3], 96 [3] 
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. 56 Inf Bde (GM Hugo Schmid) = IR # 47 [4]; FJB # 24 [from 
17 ID]; IV Bn/LW IR 37 
. 28 FA Bde (Col Rohrhofer) = FKR 8 [4], FHR 28 [4] ; 2 How 
Batty/Hvy FAR 28 (with 10 Army; Regt's 1 How Batty in 
Tyrol) 
. Res Sqdn/DR 3; 4 Comp/SB 14 

. Attached to III Corps = 6 Can Batty/Mtn AR 7 [fro m 18 ID], 4 
Can Batty/Mtn AR 12 [from 62 ID]; 10.4 cm Can Batti es 4, 5, 7; 
12 cm Can Batty 14; 15 cm Can Batties 3, 8; 1 How B atty/Hvy FAR 
44; 15 cm How Batties 18, 23, 30; 15 cm Mor Batties  9, 11; 24 cm 
Mor Batties 1, 7; 30.5 cm Mor Batties 2, 3, 4.  7 C omp/SB 8, 4 
Comp/ PB 9 [from 62 ID] 
 
b) 18 th  ID (GM Stracker; at Ranziano) = 11,000 foot, 122 h orse, 
32 guns 
. 1 Mtn Bde (Col Teus) = Bns I/1, IV/4, I/51, I/63,  I/102; 5 Can 
Batty/Mtn AR 4, 3 Can Batty/Mtn AR 7 
. 13 Mtn Bde (Col Edl von Barza) = Bns I & IV/22 [j oined from 58 
ID to replace II & III/22], V/22, III/64, III/BH 4 
. 18 FA Bde (Col Secullic; all batties were from 62  ID) = 1 & 6 
Can Batties/Mtn AR 13, 1 How Batty/Mtn AR 5, 1 How Batty/Mtn AR 
9 
. 1 Sqdn/UR 5; 6 Comp/SB 1 
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Sector of the Pola Military Harbor 
Commander = Vice-Admiral Ritter von Chmelarz 
C/Staff = Col Funk 
Strength = 11 bns, 1 sqdn, 2 mobile batties, 33 for t arty comps, 
1 tech comp; 13,000 foot, 80 horse, 577 guns 
. The city garrison 

. 112 k.k. Lst Inf Bde (GM Szentgyörgyi) = LW IR # 5 [3]; 
k.k. Lst IR # 5 [3]; k.u.  Lst Inf Bns IV/8, II/27, V/29; 
Naval Bns 1, 2 
. 4 Fort Arty Bde (GM Hlavacek) = 15 fort, 8 reserv e and 10 
march comps of Fort AR 4; one comp of Fort AR 7; on e flak 
platoon; Balloon Dets 1 & 2/4 
. Res Sqdn/DR 4; Res Can Batty/FKR 6; 6 Batty/FKR 1 4; 4 
Comp/SB 6 

. Coastal sectors of Parenzo-Rovigno and Albona = S even coast 
defense dets plus gendarme posts and finance and ca ble guards 
. Lussin Island = One inf comp, one marine Lst det;  4 th  Fort & 4 th  
Res Comps of Fort AR 4; gendarme posts and finance guards 
 
 

 

b. Planning and implementation of the Italian attac k 
 
In the first days of March, traffic was extraordina rily busy on 
the Italian railroads in Venetia, and reached a pea k toward the 
middle of the month.  We couldn't determine the rea son for this 
activity; some of the transports apparently were ca rrying troops 
back and forth from Tyrol, as well as replacements.   There were 
no signs that enemy strength was diminishing.  Also  the heavy 
artillery deployed in front of 5 th  Army seemed to be as plentiful 
as ever. 
 
Order of battle of the Italian armies on 10 March 1 916  
 
Commander-in-Chief = King Victor Emanuel III 
C/Staff = G.Lt conte Cadorna (the King's plenipoten tiary) 
 
1 Army (Trent front) (G.Lt Brusati) 
. III Corps = 5 ID (reinforced), 6 ID 
. V Corps = 37 ID (reinf.), 35 ID, 34 ID, 15 ID; al so fortress 
garrisons; many battalions in Corps' reserve 
. Fortress Verona = One or two mobile militia briga des 
. TOTALS - Six ID (some reinf.); 2 to 3 brigades.  135 bns, 233 
batties (71 light plus 162 siege batties of various  calibers; 
had 520 light, 261 medium and 24 heavy guns - total  805) 
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4 Army (Cadore front) (G.Lt di Robilant) 
. IX Corps = 18 ID, 17 ID 
. I Corps = 1 ID, a combined ID, 1 ID   
. TOTALS - Five ID.  75 bns, 88 ½ batties (66 ½ lig ht, 9 medium 
and 13 heavy; had 272 light, 33 medium and 24 heavy  guns - total 
329) 
 
Carnic Group ("Zona Carnia") (G.Lt Lequio) 
Had just XII Corps = 26 [combined] ID, 24 ID (reinf .) 
TOTAL = 2 reinf. ID.  41 bns, 52 batties (28 ½ ligh t, 17 ½ 
medium, 6 heavy; had 126 light, 55 medium and 12 he avy guns - 
total 193) 
 
2 Army (upper and middle Isonzo) (G.Lt Frugoni) 
. IV Corps = 36 ID (ex Bersaglieri Div; reinf.); Al pini Groups A 
and B; 8 ID (reinf.), 33 ID 
. VIII Corps = 7 ID (reinf.), 13 ID 
. II Corps = 3, 32 ID 
. TOTAL - Seven ID (some reinf.), 2 Alpini groups.  114 bns, 133 
batties (93 light, 32 medium, 8 heavy; they had 372  light, 109 
medium and 20 heavy guns - total 501) 
 
3 Army (in front of Görz bridgehead and on lower Is onzo) (G.Lt 
the Duke of Aosta) 
. VI Corps = 4, 11, 12 ID 
. XI Corps = 29, 22, 21 ID 
. XIII Corps = 25, 31 ID 
. VII Corps = 16, 23, 14 ID 
. TOTAL - Eleven ID.  162 bns, 217 batties (141 lig ht, 52 
medium, 24 heavy; they had 564 light, 195 medium an d 65 heavy 
guns - 824 total) 
 
Reserves of the high command (in the Udine-Cervigna no-Codroipo 
area) 
. X Corps = 19, 20 ID 
. XIV Corps = 28, 30 ID 
. Independent - 9, 10, 27 ID; 1, 2, 3, 4 CD (3 CD h ad horses, 
rest were on foot) 147  
. TOTAL - Seven infantry, four cavalry divisions.  78 bns, 20 

                                                 
147 The cavalry divs were in winter quarters, some of them in 

the interior, and were being dismounted except for 3rd  CD.  In 
each foot cavalry regiment a sixth sqdn was formed;  the 
strength of a sqdn was upgraded to that of an infan try 
company, and additional MG dets were created.  Duri ng winter, 
there remained at the front one squadron for each c orps plus 
the cavalry MG dets. 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 203 

mounted sqdns, 72 dismounted sqdns; number of batti es unknown. 
 
As of 10 March 1916, the k.u.k. 5 th  Army, XV Corps and 44 LW ID 
were opposed by twenty seven ID, two Alpini groups and four CD, 
with about 354 bns and at least 350 batties (not co unting the 
artillery in the reserves of the high command). 
 
In the period between 10 March and 15 May 1916 (the  start of the 
k.u.k. Tyrol offensive), the Italian 1 st  Army would be reinforced 
by 4 ½ ID and 1 Alpini group (totaling 82 bns) from  other parts 
of the front, from the strategic reserve, and from Albania.  The 
5th  Army was formed in the Vicenza-Cittadella-Padua ar ea.  It had 
XXII Corps (23 and 24 ID), XXIV Corps (32 and 33 ID ) and XXVI 
Corps (4 and 46 ID) plus 2 and 3 CD.  At that point  the 
strategic reserve consisted of X and XVI Corps plus  27 ID (a 
total of six divisions), stationed on the Tagliamen to where they 
could be transported by train or on trucks. 
 
The Italians' plans  
 
The reason why fighting on the Isonzo was resumed i n March 
despite unfavorable weather and before preparations  for the 
planned general offensive were complete was reveale d by the high 
command in the orders issued to start the operation .  The first 
sentence states, "The general situation makes it ne cessary, 
based on our duties to our allies, to pin down the enemy forces 
on our front with the greatest energy, and to hinde r their 
transfer to other theaters of the war." 148 
 
The concentration of strong Aus-Hung. forces in sou th Tyrol 
hadn't been concealed from Cadorna; for this reason  he didn't 
want to prematurely open an offensive on the front near the 
coast.  However, two factors substantially influenc ed his 
decision to attack in March.  One was that by fight ing he could 
get a glimpse into and some knowledge of his oppone nts' still 
unclear situation and intention.  The second, and m ore important 
factor, was that the French high command had been l ed by the 
events at Verdun to demand a relief attack in accor dance with 
the agreements reached in December 1915 at Chantill y. 
 
The Italian high command didn't issue a fixed plan for carrying 
out this relief offensive; Cadorna also more or les s left the 
choice of operational goals to his army commanders.   They were 
to pick their own objectives based on their experie nces to date 

                                                 
148 Italian Official History, Vol. III, Tex, p. 178 ; Documents, 

p. 172 
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during the positional warfare and the situation in their own 
sectors.  However, they were also supposed to keep in mind the 
overall goals of the earlier battles - the capture of Görz and 
Tolmein.  Because of the indifference which apparen tly attended 
this offensive, and the lack of an overall plan, th e battle 
consisted of a series of unrelated partial assaults  that had no 
success.  The hope that Aus-Hung. troops would be p inned down on 
the Isonzo front wasn't fulfilled, because the plan ned departure 
of the divisions to Tyrol continued at full speed a t the very 
point when the Italian attacks were at their peak. 
 
Since weather still wouldn't permit major operation s on the 
upper Isonzo, the 3 rd  Italian Army bore the main brunt of the 
battle.  The Duke of Aosta gave his strong VI Corps  the mission 
of capturing the Podgora; XI Corps would attack in the Mt S 
Michele-San Martino sector while simultaneously try ing to cross 
the Isonzo at Mainizza or at least occupying the sm all gravel 
island by the town.  XIII Corps was supposed to cap ture several 
stretches of trench (spelled out in detail in its o rders) and 
VII Corps would take the outlying parts of the Aus- Hung. 
positions east of Selz and on the main road at Bagn i (east of 
the Adria Works).  As a deception measure, the figh ting was to 
be initiated by small thrusts and operations on 8 M arch. 
 
Course of the battle  
 
On 11 March the Italian artillery directed a lively  fire against 
the Aus-Hung. battle positions and approach routes along the 
entire front, with guns of all calibers.  Despite w eather which 
restricted visibility, this continued throughout th e night and 
the following day, while combat patrols tried to de stroy the 
barricades in front of our trenches.  Finally on 13  March the 
Italian infantry opened their limited assaults at t he well-known 
key points of the front; though limited in geograph ic scope, 
some of them were strongly delivered and led to han d-to-hand 
fighting. 
 
Only a few battalions of VI Corps were able to temp orarily enter 
a small part of the trench on Heights # 184 near Lu cinico on the 
14 th , but XI Corps attacked more stubbornly on the Kars t plateau.  
Here the strongest attack was delivered on 13 March  by about six 
to eight battalions of 21 ID at San Martino, where the gallant 
east Hungarian IR # 46 held its ground victoriously  against six 
assaults.  On the same day the Italians also attack ed at Selz.  
Groups in battalion to regimental strength struck a t Kote 111 
(on the road east of Polazzo) on the 14 th , next to Heights # 197 
west of San Martino on the 15 th , and southeast of Peteano on the 
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16 th .  The thrusts were completely shattered, and may h ave cost 
the enemy substantial casualties. 
 
As noted earlier (in the account of 10 th  Army's operations), the 
IV and VIII Corps of 2 nd Italian Army were also ordered to 
attack, but accomplished nothing. 
 
The Italian operation, which had involved the expen diture of a 
significant amount of ammunition, may be considered  to have 
ended as of 16 March. 149   Although the attacks hadn't reached the 
intensity of a major action in any sector, the defe nders 
designated the episode as the "Fifht Battle of the Isonzo" to 
deceive the enemy into believing they had been seri ously 
concerned about the outcome.  They hoped to thus ma ke the 
Italians believe that no Austrian units would be re moved from 
the Isonzo. 
 
As further deceptive measures troops were moved abo ut as part of 
the training of March formations.  There were also exercises 
involving the debarkation of soldiers from railroad s, and new 
installations were constructed.  Finally a series o f attacks 
were planned, which should also lead to improving o ur positions 
at certain points along the front. 
 
On 14 March the high command, anticipating that 5 th  Army might 
become involved in heavier fighting, did start to a ssemble 34 
ID, which through the 25 th  was arriving from the Russian front, 
in the Army's reserves at Ranziano.  With this Divi sion the Army 
again resched a strength of 113 battalions; thus th e temporary 
tension caused by the departure of III Corps and of  18 ID was 
overcome.  Since the situation on the Isonzo again became quiet, 
the 34 ID was soon placed at the disposal of the AO K and on 2 
April it moved on to Tyrol. 
 

5. Preparation for the spring offensive against Ita ly 

 

a. Conrad's final decision for the offensive 
 
The serious personal discord between the Chiefs of Staff of the 
two allied Central Powers, caused by differences of  opinion 
regarding military leadership in the Balkans, ended  in 

                                                 
149 In this period the Italian 3 rd  Army lost 81 officers and 

1800 men; the 5 th  k.u.k. Army lost 485 dead and 1500 wounded. 
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reconciliation in late January 1916 thanks in large  part to 
mediation by Generals Metzger and von Cramon.  The obviously 
favorable outcome of the operations against Montene gro and 
Albania made it easier for Conrad to decide to writ e the letter 
of apology which Falkenhayn had requested.  The und erlying 
reason for this step, however, was the urgent need at this time 
to reach an understanding about the next objective in the war.  
Uppermost in Conrad's thoughts was his well-researc hed and 
promising plan for a combined offensive against Ita ly, which 
Falkenhayn had turned down in December 1915. 
 
On 27 January it was noted that both Chiefs of Staf f were seated 
in friendly conversation at one table while celebra ting the 
birthday of the German Emperor. 150   The bridge had been built, so 
Conrad asked the chief German military liasion offi cer to raise 
his proposal with Falkenhayn.  GM Cramon has stated  that Conrad 
emphatically declared to him that the offensive "co uld be 
carried out only in cooperation with German units." 151   The 
mission didn't turn out as Conrad had hoped.  On 3 February the 
Chief of Staff himself went to Pless and pictured t he prospects 
of success to Falkenhayn with persuasive words.  It  was all in 
vain!  At this time the German guns were already de ployed in 
front of Verdun, and the attacking divisions were p reparing for 
the gigantic battle which was supposed to start on 12 February.  
Due only to bad weather, it was postponed until the  21 st . 
 
But Conrad didn't abandon his opinions.  He was res olved to 
initiate an offensive against Italy under all circu mstances, if 
necessary without his allies.  At any rate, the fir st guidelines 
for the attack in the southwest were issued on 6 Fe bruary, which 
may be considered the date of his final decision, a lthough the 
composition of the attacking group remained to be d etermined. 152   
Conrad now had to pick Aus-Hung. units to take the place of the 
German troops he'd intended to employ. 

                                                 
150 Cramon, "Bundesgenossen", p. 46 
151 Cramon, "Bundesgenossen", p. 47 
152 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - The reasoning behind Conrad 's decision 

is described by Gerhard Artl in "Die österreichisch -ungarische 
Südtirol-offensive 1916" (Vienna, 1983), pp. 50-51.   Artl 
states that the victory of 7 th  Army in the New Year's Battle 
was a turning-point, since it convinced the AOK tha t it would 
be possible to guard against Russia with less-relia ble units, 
freeing up the better divisions for the Italian exp edition.  
Thus German assistance was unnecessary, and Conrad anyway 
preferred to run his own operation without having t o defer to 
allies as had been the case in the Balkans. 
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In these guidelines issued to the commander of the Southwest 
Front, the AOK stated that we would "now attack Ita ly."  GO 
Archduke Eugene was to seek a decision "with a thru st by an army 
group from south Tyrol, if possible into the rear o f the main 
enemy forces."  The still-changing general situatio n didn't yet 
make it possible to draw up a detailed order of bat tle for the 
army group.  It was planned to have a strength of 1 4 divisions 
with 60 heavy batteries.  The Land Defense Command in Tyrol 
would become 11 th  Army HQ, with GdK Dankl at its head.  The 
projected organization of 11 th  Army would include III Corps (with 
its usual three divisions), VIII Corps (57 and 59 I D), XVI Corps 
with two divisions, 153 and a new corps (XX) to be created by re-
uniting the two divisions of the former XIV Corps.  The latter 
would be commanded by the Archduke-Successor Karl F ranz Joseph, 
who meanwhile was promoted to Feldmarschalleutnant.  
 
The mission of this Army was sketched boldly - "The  main body, 
well concentrated between the Adige and the Sugana Valley, would 
thrust over the Folgaria-Lavarone plateau to Thiene  and 
Bassano."  On the other hand, there were only hints  regarding 
the composition and use of "another Army, which wou ld deploy 
behind the 11 th ; its employment would depend upon the situation, 
but if possible it will exploit our success after w e emerge from 
the mountains." 
 
GO Archduke Eugene was furthermore instructed that the parts of 
the Tyrol Defense Command that weren't in the secto r of the 
offensive would come under the command of GdI Roth (XIV Corps 
HQ).  Preparation of the supplies and equipment, as  well as the 
assembly of "Army Group Archduke Eugene", would be directed by 
the AOK, and should take about eight weeks. 
 
The plans of Archduke Eugene's Army Group HQ and of  11 th  Army  
 
For almost a year, GO Archduke Eugene and his Chief  of Staff, 
FML Alfred Krauss, had pondered ways in which the c ostly and 
unproductive positional warfare on their Southwest Front could 
be brought to an end.  The favorable development of  the general 
situation at the end of 1915 kindled hope in Marbur g (the 
Archduke's HQ) that the time wasn't far off when it  would be 
possible to strike a powerful blow against the enem y who'd been 
gnawing away at the Southwest Front.  The high comm and, however, 
refused Eugene's request to exchange views on this subject.  

                                                 
153 Later the XVII Corps HQ was assigned rather tha n # XVI; it 

was given 18 and 48 ID. 
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Thus the guidelines of the AOK, which Front HQ rece ived on 6 
February, weren't unexpected; the staff, however, w as surprised 
by the preciseness of the orders, in which the deci sion to mount 
an offensive only from south Tyrol had already been  settled. 154  
 
The Front HQ immediately outlined their ideas about  carrying out 
these orders to the AOK.  They frankly gave their o pinion that 
reaching the line Thiene-Bassano would only be the first step.  
The intended exploitation in the rear of the main e nemy force 
would make it necessary for 11 th  Army to continue the offensive 
without a lengthy pause after reaching this line.  This 
necessity in turn brought the question of logistics  into the 
foreground.  The three roads over the mountains wou ldn't be 
enough; to maintain its operational effectiveness a fter entering 
the plains the 11 th  Army would need a railroad line.  Therefore 
it would be necessary to take the Brenta valley as soon as 
possible, indeed at the very start of the campaign.  
 
The report of the Southwest Front HQ continued:  "H owever, 
tactical considerations also support a broader depl oyment of the 
attacking group to include the Val Sugana.  In the area selected 
for the main body's assault, which is just 20 km wi de, our great 
superiority of strength cannot be brought to bear.  On the other 
hand, the narrowness of the front will substantiall y increase 
the danger of enemy operations against the flanks, especially as 
we leave the mountains.  The new Army, which is int ended to 
assemble in the mountains behind the 11 th , will cause great 
difficulties as it attempts to intervene.  Inevitab ly the units 
will become intermingled and changes will be needed  to the 
chains of command."  Archduke Eugene therefore sugg ested that 
both armies should be deployed next to each other f rom the 
start: 

. one of them, seven divisions strong, in the area from the 
Adige as far as but not including the Sugana Valley ; and 
. the other, initially with two divisions, in the V alley 
and in the area farther north up to about the line Castel 
Tesino-Fonzaso. 

The terrain, which is clearly divided into two part s by a steep 
slope south of the Brenta, also was conducive to th is separation 
of the Armies' zones.  Furthermore, it was asserted  that a very 
substantial initial success by the Sugana group wou ld offer the 
great advantage of a possible flank attack out of t he Fleims 
valley, which would have a negative impact on the e nemy units by 
Borgo.  According to Army Group HQ, the five divisi ons which 

                                                 
154 Krauss, "Die Ursachen underer Niederlage" (3 rd  Edition, 

Munich, 1923), p. 185 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 209 

arrived later would be deployed as indicated by the  situation, 
either with the "Sugana Army" or the 11 th .  Thus Group HQ, since 
it would direct both Armies, would be able to influ ence the 
implementation of the breakthrough.  However, if on ly 11 th  Army 
broke through, the Army HQ would be solely responsi ble for 
carrying out the exploitation.  In this case the Ar my Group HQ 
would be merely an unnecessary intermediary between  the high 
command and 11 th  Army. 
 
The AOK studied this report, which bore witness to the lively 
eagerness of Southwest Front HQ.  They responded ev asively that 
now they would be issuing a supplement to the first  orders for 
carrying out this task, which would give their subo rdinates full 
freedom in carrying out the mission.  Although they  had broadly 
sketched the limits to the area where 11 th  Army would attack, 
this didn't preclude a necessary advance by some un its north of 
the Sugana valley.  The other proposals of Southwes t Front HQ, 
which would speed up the relief of units to be sent  to Tyrol and 
thus went beyond the limits of the original orders,  were fully 
approved at Teschen.  GO Conrad also assented to th e idea of 
having the officers from the Land Defense Command w ho'd in 
future hold responsible posts on the staff of 11 th  Army receive a 
complete briefing about the plans of the high comma nd. 
 
In accordance with orders issued from Marbury on 11  February, 
GdK Dankl, commanding the Tyrol Defense HQ, was now  "given an 
opportunity to exert his own influence on all the p reparations, 
especially the use of the heavy artillery; he would  know how the 
11 th  Army could best carry out their assigned mission."  
 
Several days later, however, the limits assigned to  11 th  Army's 
sector by the high command were being questioned.  Southwest 
Front HQ shared with GdK Dankl the main points of t heir proposal 
to the AOK, as well as the latter's reply, and inst ructed him to 
make plans in accordance with the intentions of Fro nt HQ.  After 
considering and studying several possibilities, GdK  Dankl 
responded on 18 February.  He intended to send XX C orps over the 
Folgaria plateau, with the heights north of the Pos ina valley, 
including the Borcola Pass, as its objective; III C orps (with 
three divisions) would advance over the Vezzena pla teau toward 
the area of Asiago.  VIII Corps would initially be held in 
readiness as the Army's reserve in the area Calilan o-Matarello.  
XVII Corps should capture the Borgo-Strigno basin, then the 
Castel Tesino-Brocon-Canale San Bovo area; for this  purpose it 
would deploy one division in the Sugana valley and the other in 
the Fassaner Alps (up to the Sforc. di Sadole).  To  cover the 
flank of the main thrust as it moved south, GdK Dan kl proposed 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 210 

the creation of a division from troops in the Tyrol  Defense 
Command; its principal component (88 L-Sch Bde) wou ld thrust 
forward between Lake Garda and the Adige on the lin e Altissimo-
Vignola, while 181 Inf Bde held its position on the  line Mori-
Rovereto-Serada. 
 
An intended visit by Archduke Eugene to Tyrol for a  conference 
with GdK Dankl was canceled at the request of the A OK, which 
feared it might draw too much attention.  Instead, the Chief of 
Staff of 11 th  Army (GM Pichler) visited Southwest Front HQ, wher e 
the plans were thoroughly discussed on 27 February.   Although 
Pichler and Krauss didn't come to a complete unders tanding, this 
meeting was the basis of an order which Front HQ is sued to 11 th  
Army on the 28 th : 
 

"Attack between the Adige and the northern slope of  the 
Vezzena plateau.  Goal:  the line Thiene-Bassano.  The main 
body will advance over the plateau of Folgaria and 
Lavarone.  A smaller group on the right will advanc e over 
the Piano della Fugazza to capture the fortificatio ns of 
the Val Legra group and drive through Schio.  Flank  
protection on the line Mori-C Levante-Mt Zevola.  M oreover, 
part of the Val Sugana group will advance toward Pe rgine, 
and part will mount a flanking attack from the Flei ms 
valley; the group will capture the Primolano fortif i-
cations and then the rail line as far as Bassano.  Flank 
protection on the line Cima d'Asta-Brocon-Fonzaso.  It 
won't be necessary to hold an Army reserve, since b y the 
time 11 th  Army starts to attack the 3 rd  Army will already 
have two to three divisions on the scene.  If neede d, these 
divisions can be committed by Army Group HQ to assi st units 
of 11 th  Army whose advance is held up.  I am informing You r 
Excellency that I provisionally intend to deploy 3 rd  Army on 
the left of 11 th  Army." 

 
At almost the same hour when this order was being s ent to Bozen, 
the HQ at Marburg received a request from the AOK f or a report 
about the how 11 th  Army intended to carry out the breakthrough, 
how they would deploy the heavy artillery, and the possible uses 
of 3 rd  Army. 
 
On 1 March the Front HQ responded by reporting the order issued 
to 11 th  Army (recorded above).  They explained that they w anted 
to deploy 3 rd  Army to the left of 11 th  Army mainly because they 
anticipated that strong enemy forces would appear f rom the east 
to counter the Army Group's attack. 
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These plans were emphatically rejected by GO Conrad .  On 3 March 
he ordered: 

"Based on the plentiful experiences in the various theaters 
of war, the AOK must insist that for the first and decisive 
goal - the breakthrough - all of 11 th  Army must be assembled 
in depth with its entire artillery so that it can s trike 
with full force, without attacking toward the right  or 
left.  There can be no question of a simultaneous t hrust on 
the Sugana.  The Italian front there will no longer  be 
tenable after a successful breakthrough at Arsiero- Asiago.  
Then it will be time to bombard the works at Primol ano, 
since the necessary artillery will finally become 
available.  An advance following these orders will allow us 
to hope that 11 th  Army can achieve its goal, the 
breakthrough to Bassano and Thiene, using only its own 
strength; 3 rd  Army should not be committed prematurely, but 
will remain in the hands of the Army Group HQ to de al with 
unforeseen circumstances." 

 
There could be no further appeal against this speci fic order.  
Therefore the Southwest Front HQ canceled the instr uctions it 
had given 11 th  Army on 28 February.  Only the initial guidelines 
of the high command and their order of 3 March rema ined in 
effect. 
 
Thus the high command had once again set in stone t he tasks 
assigned to the attacking group.  Until this point the question 
of the forces to be deployed on the right wing of 1 1th  Army had 
remained unsettled.  GdK Dankl raised objections by  telegram 
against the idea of having a subordinate group on t he right 
advance through the Piano della Fugazza and Schio.  Because of 
the thick snow cover in the area it could hardly su cceed at the 
start of April.  Moreover, if two divisions were co mmitted to 
this operation the Army's strength would be divided  and it 
couldn't carry out the order "to thrust over the Fo lgaria-
Lavarone plateau with the well-concentrated main bo dy."  The 
Southwest Front HQ sought to counter this assertion , and 
justified the diversion of force because there woul d be room for 
at most only five divisions on the plateau when the  offensive 
began. 
 
This difference of opinion was now also resolved by  the 
intervention of the high command.  Based on the ord er of 3 
March, Front HQ - to remove all doubts - instructed  that the 
Sugana group (whose 48 ID had already begun to arri ve in the 
Fleims valley at this time) and its attached artill ery would be 
placed under 11 th  Army for use on the plateau.  The intended 
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relief of the Land Defense troops in the Val Sugana  borders 
sector by parts of XVII Corps was canceled.  Thus V III Corps 
would be available to carry out the attack through the Piano 
della Fugazza which was so urgently requested by Ar my Group HQ. 
 
The plan of attack of 11 th  Army, which would also guide the 
logistical preparations, the assembly of troops and  the 
deployment of artillery, was issued by GdK Dankl on  31 March 
after its approval by Army Group HQ.  The Army woul d break 
through between the Adige and the Brenta on the nor thern edge of 
the plateau with XX Corps in the center (objective:  Asiago), 
VIII Corps on the right (initial objective: Coni Zu gna-Col 
Santo-Borcola Pass) and III Corps on the left (obje ctive: 
Asiago).  A specially selected detachment from III Corps would 
seize the Kempel Ridge by surprise.  XVII Corps, st ationed at 
Pergine and south of Trent, made up the Army's rese rve. 
 
The high command acknowledged this plan with a note :  "The first 
objective of the offensive shouldn't be too far-rea ching, i.e.  
it shouldn't lay beyond a number of enemy fortified  lines.  In 
our experience this tends to weaken the strength an d orderliness 
of the thrust."  The AOK continued, "the main stren gth of 11 th  
Army should remain concentrated in the center to pr event the 
corps on the wings from advancing too widely." 
 

b. Preparations and assembly of the units 
 

1) The basis of the preparations 

 
Preparing the offensive presented the General Staff  with tasks 
which it had never previously faced, even in this a ll-
encompassing war.  A large mass of troops would fir st have to 
deploy in the long but narrow Adige valley. 
 
The first task was to assemble the infantry divisio ns and heavy 
artillery from the Balkans, the Russian front, Cari nthia and the 
Isonzo.  It was also necessary to ship a huge mass of 
ammunition, rations and various types of military e quipment down 
the double lines of the Western Railroad (from Vien na to 
Innsbruck). 155   Then there were difficulties moving further over 

                                                 
155 Construction of the second track of the Western  Railroad on 

the Schwarzach-St Veit-Saalfelden and Kitzbühel-Wör gl sectors 
was finally finished on 25 August 1915.  From this day forward 
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the snow-covered Brenner Pass and especially along the single 
track of the Puster valley line, which at Sillian w as in range 
of enemy fire, as far as Franzensfeste.  Traffic fi nally 
detrained in a series of stations which were quite small because 
of the narrowness of the valley, and transferred to  the only 
highway in the area, which always ran along the rai lroad.  
Eventually all units had to use this road, and brin ging the men 
and equipment forward on time was a great concern.  Avoidance of 
delays and traffic jams was one of the reasons why the authors 
of the original operational plan had decided on the  unusual but 
apparently justified idea of dividing the units int o two armies.  
One army would be especially outfitted for the brea kthrough; the 
other, intended for the exploitation, would have to  deploy 
behind the first in the narrow Adige valley.  Based  on a 
suggestion of the Land Defense Command, the units w ere 
temporarily sent into some of the high valleys to t he side 
(which also kept them from being spotted by enemy a irplanes).  
However, this only slightly diminished the congesti on in the 
Adige valley.  Many times units had to take detours , which the 
AOK had wanted to avoid. 
 
Preparation of equipment and getting it to the righ t spot, as 
well as regulation of the supporting offices, was a ssigned by 
the high command to General Staff Col. Ziller, who arrived at 
Trent on 10 February.  He was given extraordinary p owers, and 
took orders only from the AOK. 
 
The terrain  
 
From the mild climate of the Adige valley, which be tween Bozen 
and Trent was about 200 meters above sea level, the  troops had 
to move through the narrow bottleneck at Trent and prepare to 
fight in the Lessina Alps, which formed a barrier 2 000 meters 
high and about 30 km wide between the Adige and Bre nta, blocking 
the way to the plains of upper Italy. 
 
The different parts of this mountain wall are usual ly called 
"plateaus", but this isn't completely accurate.  Th e wall can 
better be compared to an enormous slope of limeston e which has 
been battered by nature.  The fragments lie in all directions, 
divided by deep valleys and ravines.  There are ver y few really 
level plateaus, and many times they're broken up by  slopes; thus 
the small ridge between the Adige and Vallarsa cont ains the Coni 
Zugna (1865 m) and Cima Levante (2021 m) mountains.   On the 
other side of the Vallarsa there is a large massif which 

                                                                                                                                                             
traffic could use two tracks along the entire line.  



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 214 

includes the Col Santo (2114 m) and Mt Pasubio (223 6 m), and 
which descends on the east into a narrow ridge feat uring the 
smaller elevations of Mt Novegno (1552 m) and Mt Pr iafora 
(1653 m).  The massif that lies between the deep va lleys of the 
Terragnolo and Posina brooks on one side and the Va l d'Astico on 
the other is broken up and jagged.  Its northwester n portion can 
be called a "plateau", but only by comparison with the steep and 
rocky slopes on its other edges; this portion desce nds in 
irregular steps toward Folgaria (1163 m), but beyon d the town 
are the mighty pyramids of Cornetto ("Hornberg" in German - 2052 
m) and Filadonna (2150 m).  In the southern part of  the massif 
are the unconnected heights called Mt Coston (1753 m), Laste 
alte (1821 m), Coston d'Arsiero (1779 m), Mt Campom olon (1855 m) 
and Mt Toraro (1899 m).  Mt Maggio (1857 m) and the  Cima Malingo 
(1874 m) crown the southwest corner, which sends ou t a narrow 
spur to rugged Mt Majo (1500 m).  Farther east the massif is 
connected through the Spina Tonezza (1696 m) to the  Tonezza 
plateau, which terminates abruptly at Mt Cismon (12 30 m). 
 
The massif on which the community of Lavarone stand s can more 
accurately called a plateau.  Most of the elevation s are only 
between 1150 and 1400 meters.  Only the Hochleiten (1528 m) on 
the northern edge is higher.  The portion of the mo untains 
farther east, between the Rio Torto and the Austro- Italian 
border, are often called the Venezza plateau.  It i s highest on 
its northern edge, which features the Cima di Vezze na (1908 m) 
and Cost' alta (2051 m). 
 
East of the Astico, and on the other side of the bo rder, is the 
area called the "Sieben Gemeinde" ("sette communi" - "seven 
communities").  Here two mighty and irregular massi fs may be 
seen from a distance.  The first of these is highes t in the 
north, where Mt Kempel (2310 m), Cima Dodici (2338 m) and Cima 
Maora 2125 m) tower over the Val Sugana; it descend s in broken 
slopes generally toward the south and southeast.  A  deep cleft, 
the Assa Ravine, separates part of the massif - inc luding Mt 
Verena (2109 m) and the Cima di Campolongo (1710 m)  - from the 
rest.  The northern portion is especially rugged an d features a 
maze of peaks and gaps, among which two ridges can be 
distinguished:  one runs from Mt Kempel (2310 m) to ward Mt Meata 
(1845 m), and the other through the Corno di Campov erde (2129 
m).  Its eastern portion is a barren and isolated g roup of 
mountains, including Mt Meletta (also called Mt Fio r - 1827 m) 
and the cone of Mt Lisser (1636 m), which descend i nto the 
Brenta valley. 
 
The second large massif lying around the Sieben Gem einde is 
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toward the south; its highest points - Mt Cengio (1 351 m), Mt 
Pau (1420 m), the Cima di Fonte (1519 m) and Mt Ber tiaga (1358 
m), can all be glimpsed more or less clearly from t he north.  
The lower Assa valley, the Valle dei Ronchi and the  Frenzella 
Ravine separate the two massifs, which come togethe r only at the 
Asiago basin (1000 m). 
 
Thus in its entirety, as well as in detail, the are a to be 
crossed during the fighting was by no means a plate au which 
could easily be traversed.  Steep heights, deep val leys and 
impenetrable walls of rock formed a rugged terrain that in 
places was very poor in water.  It had been convert ed by the 
Italians into an almost impenetrable fortress with several lines 
of positions following one behind the other. 
 
In order to move and fight in this very difficult t errain, the 
troops would need at least some of the special equi pment that 
was called "mountain armament" for short.  Some of the divisions 
that were sent here didn't have the equipment alrea dy, which was 
yet another reason for dividing the attacking force  into two 
armies. 
 
Only a very small part of the mountain wall, the pl ateau of 
Folgaria-Lavarone, was already in Aus-Hung. hands, thanks to the 
strong fortifications which GO Conrad had construct ed in 
peacetime.  Therefore this position was naturally a  jumping-off 
point for the offensive; it now assumed the greates t importance 
as a point to concentrate the great mass of artille ry which 
would be needed to overcome an enemy who was so wel l protected 
by nature and by engineering skill.  Control of the  artillery 
deployment, which if possible involved moving the g uns to their 
positions immediately after they detrained, was ent rusted to two 
of the most distinguished officers of the artillery  staff, 
Colonels Joseph Janecka and Franz Portenschlag.  Ba sed on their 
suggestions, the AOK insisted that as many very hea vy batteries 
as possible had been moved to the heights by the in tended start 
of the offensive (toward the end of March).  Super- human efforts 
were required to get the many heavy guns and their ammunition 
through the mountain roads.  Many labor detachments  were used to 
keep the roads in shape, to build funicular railway s, and to 
construct emergency installations and campsites. 
 
Logistical factors  
 
The protected area of Folgaria-Lavarone would also be a 
logistical base at the future point when most of th e Army Group 
had broken through the enemy positions and reached the edge of 
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the mountains.  Connected to the railroad by three roads, as 
well as by an energetically constructed funicular r ailway which 
could finally bear loads up to 300 tons, the area w as a depot 
for all types of military equipment which could the n be 
forwarded on the routes through the Sieben Gemeinde  and Arsiero 
to the troops.  When the group on the right advance d from 
Rovereto on both sides of the Vallarsa, they would also open up 
a supply line to the south over the Piano della Fug azza and 
through the Borcola Pass.  Technical troops were av ailable so 
that the various units could quickly repair the roa ds - which 
the enemy would presumably damage - and to maintain  the routes 
which already led up to the front lines.  Also held  in readiness 
were bridging equipment and other construction mate rial, as well 
as trucks to move supplies forward. 
 
In the response of Southwest Front HQ to the initia l orders of 
the AOK, they had already drawn the attention of th e latter to 
the long-range goals of the offensive and the neces sity of 
quickly capturing the Sugana railroad to relieve th e supply 
situation.  However, this line could easily be dest royed by the 
enemy - outside the Primolano fortress it crossed a  long bridge, 
in the Canale del Brenta it ran right next to grani te cliffs, 
and it passed through no fewer than eleven tunnels before it 
reached the plains at Bassano.  Therefore the high command 
didn't agree that capture of the railroad was impor tant, since 
its restoration would take an inordinate amount of time. 
 
As the troops advanced farther, they would be depen dent for 
supply on trucks and wagons which would have to be prepared in 
advance.  Map 7 (in the original) shows the road co nnections 
which were most important for this purpose.  
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2) Massing the troops 

 
In the first orders, the k.u.k. AOK had addressed t he 
prospective order of battle of Archduke Eugene's Ar my group only 
in general terms.  The core of 11 th  Army was to be provided by 
the forces already in the southwest - from 5 th  Army came III 
Corps (with 6 and 28 ID plus 22 LW ID 156), then 18 ID; from 10 th  
Army came 48 ID. Finally the 8 ID (which was later redesignated 
the "Kaiser Jaeger Division") was already in Tyrol.   VIII Corps 
came from the Balkans with 57 and 59 ID.  3 ID, whi ch together 
with 8 ID was to make up XX Corps, came from the Ru ssian 
front 157 , as did XVII Corps HQ (which took over 18 and 48 I D 
instead of XVI Corps HQ). 
 
In February the AOK could say nothing further regar ding the 
composition of 3 rd  Army, other than that: 
. they planned to form a new division from the Land es-Schützen 
regiments stationed in Tyrol; 
. they would take 44 LW ID and 8 Mtn Bde from 10 th  Army; 
. they would call 10 Mtn Bde from the Balkans; and 
. they would bring three or perhaps four divisions from the 
northeast front. 
Removing troops from Russia was the subject of cons iderable 
deliberation because of agreements made with the Ge rman OHL, 
which had pulled two of their own divisions out of Volhynia at 
the start of March.  Finally it was decided to send  I Corps HQ, 
10 ID (made up of 20 Inf Bde plus the 21 Inf Bde wh ich had 
originally belonged to 11 ID), 34 ID and 43 LW ID, along with BH 
IR # 4 and later the Battalion IV/96 (which would g o to 
Carinthia to partly make up for the loss of 44 LW I D). 
 
The AOK wanted to ensure that the weakening of the northeast 
front was offset by the commitment there of new uni ts and the 
incorporation of replacement troops.  They also wis hed to avoid 
further weakening the Isonzo front.  Meanwhile the HQ of 
Southwest Front, which had entered their new assign ment with 
great energy, reported that they didn't need a repl acement for 
III Corps, but that 5 th  Army would need another unit to replace 
                                                 
156 22 LW ID consisted of 43 LW Bde plus 18 Inf Bde  (IR # 11 

and 73), which originally was part of 9 ID. 
157 3 ID consisted at this time of just three infan try 

regiments; later it received IR # 50 from 7 th  Army as a fourth 
component.  Other units which came from the northea st front 
were FJB # 22 (used to complete 6 ID), FJB # 11 (wh ich joined 
28 ID) and Bn IV/3 (for 48 ID). 
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18 ID.  For this purpose the AOK made available: 
. 62 ID, a mainly Landsturm unit which was no longe r needed in 
the Balkans; 
. Lt Col Madersprach's Group (k.u. Lst IR # 2 and F ortress Inf 
Bn # 6), which reinforced 62 ID, and 
. from the northeast the 21 Lst Mtn Bde (which had come from the 
Balkans to east Galicia at the end of January) plus  k.k. Lst IR 
# 11, which was reassigned from 46 LW ID to 21 Lst Mtn Bde. 
 
5th  Army HQ, which hadn't been advised about the purpo se of 
diminishing their forces, anyway had a different op inion than 
did the Front HQ at Marburg.  They were suspicious about 
surrendering four of their best divisions plus 20 h eavy 
batteries.  On 20 February, GdI Boroevic wrote "We must 
emphasize the serious weakness of our position once  18 ID 
departs.  This Division, which has held its sector since the 
start of the war, is so familiar with the area that  it 
represents twice as much combat strength as any oth er division, 
regardless of its quality.  Moreover, retention of the 18 ID's 
sector is essential for retaining Görz."  At Tesche n the staff 
was aware of the temporarily difficult situation of  5 th  Army.  
They praised the attitude of the Army commander (wh o was still 
calm and confident), and promised him help in the e vent of a 
large new Italian offensive on the Isonzo front.  1 8 ID, 
however, left for Tyrol. 
 
The departure of units from 10 th  Army didn't significantly weaken 
the front lines, since the Army had already receive d 42 new 
companies from March formations in mid-February. 
 
According to the plans of the high command, the fol lowing heavy 
batteries would take part in the offensive: 
. 31 from the Southwest Front (20 from 5 th  Army, 4 from 10 th  Army, 
plus 7 already in Tyrol), 
. 15 from the Northeast Front 
. 2 from the Southeast, and 
. 16 from the interior (including Pola and Cracow).  
Also available were three 42 cm howitzers, two 38 c m howitzers 
of a completely new type, and one 35 cm cannon. 158   The AOK also 

                                                 
158 The 38 cm howitzers had a 16 km range, and fire d shells 

weighing 740 kg.  They left the Skoda Works at Pils en in March 
and proved to be more versatile that the 42 cm howi tzers, 
which originally had been intended to be permanentl y fixed in 
coastal defenses.  The latter had a range of 15 km with 800 kg 
shells, and 13 km with 1000 kg shells.  The 35 cm c annon was a 
converted naval piece which was ready in mid-March.   It could 
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took measures to ensure that the units that went to  south Tyrol 
were equipped with the newest available field artil lery.  To 
make sure that they were at full strength, 51 mount ain batteries 
were sent to Tyrol. 
 
Although 14 infantry divisions and 64 heavy batteri es were 
concentrated in south Tyrol, the total strength on the Italian 
front had increased at the start of April by only a bout 8 
divisions and 39 heavy batteries since the end of N ovember 1915 
(when there were 23 ½ divisions at the close of the  Fourth 
Battle of the Isonzo).  Later, but before the start  of the 
offensive, the 24 Lst Mtn Bde came from the Balkans  to join 5 th  
Army, which in turn sent the new 21 Mtn Bde to Arch duke Eugene's 
Army Group. 
 
On 21 March the high command issued guidelines to 5 th  and 10 th  
Armies which they would follow if the development o f the 
offensive in south Tyrol permitted them to take the  offensive.  
If this happened the 5 th  Army would hold one combat-ready 
division apiece on the railroads at Görz and Tolmei n. 
 

3) Measures to preserve secrecy and deceive the ene my 

 
All imaginable measures were taken to conceal the p lanned 
operation from the enemy, to distract their attenti on, and thus 
to prevent them from taking any counter-measures.  The AOK laid 
such great emphasis on the secrecy of the preparati ons that they 
strictly ordered the HQ of Southwest Front to also keep silent 
in communications with their subordinate Army comma nders.  Troop 
movements were camouflaged as necessary for a plann ed offensive 
against Russia.  Even the Land Defense Command in T yrol, where 
the deployment of 11 th  Army would take place, was given only 
absolutely necessary information.  The latter restr iction was 
anyway soon lifted, since GdK Dankl, as the future commander of 
11 th  Army, had to be knowledgeable so that he could be involved 
in the deployment.  However, the veil of secrecy wa sn't lifted 
                                                                                                                                                             

be carried only by a first-class railroad, and then ce to a 
position close to the rails, but had a range of 31 km with 700 
kg shells.  Since the start of the offensive was de layed, some 
additional pieces were employed; these were four st ate of the 
art, self-propelled 15 cm howitzers, which were giv en a first 
opportunity to demonstrate their increased range an d 
versatility.  See Padiaur, "Die schwere Fernkampf-A rtillerie 
in der alten öst.-ung. Armee" (Mil. wiss. u. techn.  Mitt., 
1923, pp 52 ff.). 
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for the commanders of the 5 th  and 10 th  Armies until mid-March, at 
which time it was also necessary to notify the Mini stry of War.  
For the time being the secret was also kept from th e German 
liaison officers at Marburg and Bozen.  However, in  the course 
of their normal business these officers soon glimps ed what was 
going on and reported it to their superiors; this w as 
particularly galling to the staff at Teschen, where  all 
preparations were only discussed in a very narrow c ircle and 
mentioned to the German military plenipotentiary ju st in general 
terms. 
 
The first large-scale movement of artillery and amm unition was 
supposedly "to modernize the armament of the Trent fortress."  
Each type of battery had a code name which was used  in the very 
restricted communications by telegraph.  All non-mi litary rail 
traffic in the immediate area of the front was proh ibited on 1 
March, and leave was canceled.  Unfortunately the S wiss border 
was still open.  Austrian border guards were statio ned in the 
Principality of Liechtenstein, but there was no str ict military 
supervision of traffic from Switzerland into the Pr incipality.  
Finally the border between Austria and Liechtenstei n was 
completely sealed at the end of March. 
 
The HQ of Southwest Front also had a part to play i n these 
efforts.  Preparations for the movement of this HQ to Bozen, 
which would take place as late as possible, were di sguised as a 
"transfer to Laibach," and facilities for the staff  were 
actually set up in the latter city.  Quarters were openly 
prepared for an Army HQ at Klagenfurt.  GO Kövess, who was 
notified very late that he would command the newly- assembled 3 rd  
Army, would stay in Cattaro until 17 March and then  spend 
several days on Lake Wörther. 
 
A visit by the Archduke-Successor to the Isonzo and  Carinthian 
fronts on 20 March was also designed to mislead ene my agents, as 
were false but plausible reports which were dissemi nated through 
our own and the neutral press.  Incorrect informati on even 
appeared in many newspapers of the enemy states.  D eceptive 
reports were also broadcast by radio. 
 
Diversionary operations were prepared.  They mainly  involved an 
increase in artillery activity and several local th rusts on the 
Carinthian and coastal fronts, plus strikes by airp lanes. 
 
XV Corps of 10 th  Army started their major diversionary operations 
in the evening of 17 March.  On the 19 th  and the following days 
there were also demonstrations in the Army's other sectors.  The 
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operation planned by 5 th  Army for the 24 th  had to be postponed due 
to inclement weather.  Initially this feint attack was to 
involve poison gas.  After ongoing study, it had be en decided at 
the start of March that a gas attack was possible i n the area 
southwest of Görz.  Although dangers to our own tro ops could be 
minimized by careful preparations, some risk was un avoidable and 
this led to serious objections by lower-level comma nders.  In 
this difference of opinion the AOK finally took a p osition 
against the Southwest Front HQ:  "It isn't advisabl e to insist 
that commanders employ such a dangerous and untried  weapon as 
gas if they don't whole-heartedly support the idea. "  
Nevertheless preparations for the assault went ahea d, since they 
still had some worth as a deceptive measure. 
 
To confuse enemy observers, in good weather columns  of troops 
moved forward to the front in daylight, while march ing back 
again at night.  An Italian daily report of 11 Apri l indicates 
that these movements had an effect. 
 
The Navy was also supposed to cooperate decisively.   GO Conrad 
oriented naval HQ about the upcoming offensive in g eneral terms 
and mentioned his expectation that the fleet would undertake a 
major thrust in the second half of March to inflict  major damage 
on the enemy.  The naval command believed that the Army wanted 
them to cooperate directly with ground units on the  coast, and 
declared that this was impossible based on their ex periences to 
date.  Then Conrad offered a clearer hint that the high command 
expected "a ruthless operation by the fleet on as l arge a scale 
as possible, similar to the effective assault on th e Italian 
east coast which was carried out right after the de claration of 
war."  After Conrad had further explained the reaso ns for his 
request, Admiral Haus felt compelled to decline the  task he'd 
been offered.  This upset Conrad, who responded tha t he would 
remember this response "especially during the impor tant future 
deliberations about the usefulness of battleships."  
 
Naval planes meanwhile took part in the air operati ons.  One 
such flight was directed against Milan on 14 Februa ry, when 11 
planes hurled 47 bombs on the electrical works.  On  the other 
hand, several bombing raids on railroad stations in  Venetia 
didn't achieve any great success. 
 
The creation of a so-called "Lagoon Flotilla" was a lso ordered.  
It consisted of small, flat-bottomed vessels - gunb oats, armed 
speedboats, and tugs - which could navigate the sha llow canals 
of the lagoons and penetrate the rivers into the pl ains.  
Although the prospects of success in such operation s were small, 
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the preparations at Trieste and the neighboring coa stal towns 
served to divert the enemy's attention.  The Lagoon  Flotilla was 
ready at the end of March, although it wasn't actua lly employed. 
 

4) The Aus-Hung. diversionary attacks on the Isonzo  and on 
the Carinthian front, 17 March to 7 April 

 
On 7 March the AOK had already ordered that around the end of 
the month the 5 th  and 10 th  Armies should mount diversionary 
attacks.  This would conceal the departure of the s ix and a half 
divisions with numerous batteries from the Carinthi an and 
coastal sectors, as well as the real intentions of the Southwest 
Front.  The first of these attacks was scheduled fo r 19 March. 
 
When the fifth battle on the Isonzo had burnt out a fter just a 
few days, it seemed to be an opportune moment to st art the 
planned thrusts, deceiving the enemy with counterat tacks over a 
wide area.  These well-prepared operations could al so eliminate 
the irritating emplacements and saps which the Ital ians had 
built in front of the most hotly-contested sectors in the 
previous battles.  Contrary to the order of the AOK , XV Corps 
would make the first attack already on 17 March.  T his was 
because the commanders wanted to be able to use 8 M tn Bde before 
it departed, and felt that the longer the diversion ary assaults 
continued the greater would be the overall impact o n the enemy. 
 
10 th  Army  
 
In the evening of the 17 th , in 8 Mtn Bde's sector the BH FJB # 6 
[from 7  Mtn Bde] attacked on the northwestern slope of the  Sv. 
Maria Heights at Tolmein, supported by its neighbor ing 
battalions; they took the first Italian position, a long with 16 
officers and 542 men from 7 ID, 3 machine guns and a trench 
mortar.  The assault continued in the following day s, well 
supported by the accurate artillery fire of XV Corp s' batteries, 
especially those stationed on the Lom plateau.  Bat talions of 
the k.u.k. 1 ID broke into the enemy trenches at Ci ginj and 
farther south and captured another large number of Italians.  
After systematically destroying the positions as pl anned, they 
evacuated these enemy lines, which were unfavorably  sited on the 
plain.  Simultaneously with this attack, some scout ing 
detachments and storm troops advanced west over the  Ciginj-Selo 
road against the Italian positions on the Cemponi R idge and 
against the Hrad vrh.  These troops dug in firmly o n the 
mountain slopes in front of the enemy, harassing th e entire 
front of VIII Italian Corps.  The enemy artillery, apparently 
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believing that a general offensive had begun, opene d a powerful 
fire on the positions of 3 and 8 Mtn Bdes between S leme and 
Selo; the enemy counter-thrusts were repulsed. 159   Since the 7 
Italian ID was unable to restore the original situa tion on the 
Sv. Maria, VIII Corps ordered the Division to pull back into the 
second position.  The success on this day was crown ed by a 
surprise assault on the important Heights # 854 sou th of the 
Mrzli vrh, defended by troops of 8 Italian ID; here  Battalion 
III/46 of 3 Mtn Bde captured 5 officers, 120 men an d 3 machine 
guns.  The enemy counterattacked immediately, but w ere thrown 
back. 
 
Just as at Tolmein, there were also actions at Flit sch on 19 and 
20 March, despite the deep snow and the ongoing dep arture of 
troops and artillery; parts of LW IR # 4 launched t wo thrusts to 
improve the position of the lines on the slope of t he Rombon.  
They succeeded in setting foot in the Italian works , took many 
prisoners, and repulsed all counterattacks. 160   In these actions 
it was determined that the entire 24 Italian ID was  deployed in 
the Flitsch basin. 
 
Because of the snow, it was only possible in the ot her sectors 
of the k.u.k. 10 th  Army to annoy the enemy with powerful 
artillery fire and increased patrol activity, while  inflicting 
casualties and pinning down units.  Observations at  the front 
and the interception of enemy broadcasts indicated that this 
objective was also met.  In particular it seemed th at the 
tactics of shifting troops in areas watched by the enemy during 
the day, and then returning them at night or in fog  had indeed 
given the Italians the impression that the Carinthi an front was 
being reinforced.  When the weather changed in the night of 20-
21 March it was possible to inconspicuously halt al l the 
deceptive measures and skirmishes.  They would be r esumed in the 
Plöcken sector and at Tolmein when the weather impr oved. 
 
5th  Army  
 
Under the k.u.k. 5 th  Army, XVI Corps intended to carry out the 
assigned diversionary assaults by occupying the rid ge ahead of 
our lines north of Heights # 188, as well as the he ights 

                                                 
159 Through noon on 19 March a total of 19 officers  and 760 men 

were taken prisoner in front of the Tolmein bridgeh ead, along 
with 4 machine guns. 

160 The enemy lost 17 officers, 542 men and 2 machi ne guns (3 
officers and 221 men were prisoners); the attackers ' losses 
were very light - 3 dead and 8 wounded. 
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northwest of the Podgora.  VII Corps HQ wanted to i mprove their 
foremost position by moving forward between S Marti no and Point 
# 111 (on the highway).  61 ID HQ planned to take t he La Rocca 
Ridge.  Before the fighting started, on 19 March th e Görz 
bridgehead command was given the newly arrived k.u.  Lst IR # 2, 
and on the 21 st  the infantry of the k.k. 21 Lst Mtn Bde 161  from 
the Army's reserve, to help with their part of the mission. 
 
After several small-scale storm troop operations on  19 and 20 
March, the attack in the northern sector of the Pod gora was 
delayed by very unfavorable weather; it finally sta rted in the 
afternoon of the 26 th .  After two and a half hours of artillery 
preparation, two battalions of LW IR # 37 stormed t he enemy 
trenches on Grojna Ridge; they captured 24 officers  and 632 men 
of the 11 Italian ID as well as 2 machine guns.  Th e Italians 
brought up all available reinforcements between Pla va and 
Cormons and launched five counterattacks, which wer e repulsed.  
Then in the night of 27-28 March the fighting was b roken off as 
planned; the captured positions were destroyed and the Dalmatian 
Landwehr pulled back to their starting points in pe rfect order.  
They had lost 9 officers and 250 men, while the def enders had 
lost 69 officers and 1200 men. 
 
Soon thereafter, in the evening of the 29 th , two battalions of IR 
# 80 attacked on the road along the ridge north of Heights # 
188.  They also achieved their objective and pushed  the enemy 
back, capturing 9 officers and 350 men of the Grana tieri 
Brigade.  However, the ground gained couldn't be he ld. 162 
 
After the first thrust from the Görz bridgehead, on  27 March the 
Italian high command ordered the Duke of Aosta to i mmediately 
have the main body of his Army open an offensive on  the Karst 
plateau to support VI Corps while it counterattacke d.  The enemy 
assaults on Mt S Michele, at S Martino, and at othe r points of 
the front were unsuccessful.  However, in the night  of 27-28 
March a battalion of the Italian 14 ID established themselves in 
the position of 16 Lst Mtn Bde on Heights # 70 (eas t of Selz), 
and on the 29 th  widened their penetration to about 400 paces.  In 
the following days there was lengthy and costly fig hting around 
this part of the trenches, which the enemy defended  stubbornly. 
Prolonged and strong bombardment of the neighboring  areas by the 
Italian artillery increased the difficulty of recov ering the 

                                                 
161 The infantry of 21 Bde consisted of k.k. Lst IR  # 11 and 27 

plus k.k. Lst Inf Bn 75. 
162 Total enemy losses were 38 officers and 629 men ; the 

attacking battalions lost 13 officers and 409 men. 
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lost trenches.  After a counterattack by 16 Lst Mtn  Bde failed 
on the 29 th , the commander of Sector III (HQ of 61 ID) asked V II 
Corps for support by committing the reserves of 106  Lst ID, the 
neighboring unit to the north.  When VII Corps in t urn reported 
this proposal to 5 th  Army HQ, the latter felt compelled to place 
Sector III under GdK Archduke Joseph and to entrust  that general 
with leading the counterattack at Selz.  The necess ary 
preparations, especially for the artillery, require d a long 
time, so that the attack didn't materialize until t he night of 
5-6 April.  Battalion IV/91 of 17 Inf Bde, admirabl y supported 
by the artillery of 9 ID and the heavy batteries of  both 
Sectors, was able to recover and retain a great par t of our 
original foremost line.  The other parts of the los t trenches 
were systematically destroyed as planned, and left to the enemy.  
Now there was relative quiet by Selz until mid-Apri l. 
 
Further diversionary actions  
 
The renewed winter weather in the Carnic and Julian  Alps had 
just improved again when the k.u.k. 10 th  Army also resumed its 
offensive operations.  On 26 March the Carinthian F JB # 8 in the 
sector of 94 ID captured the Italian positions on t he rugged 
summit of the Klein Pal with a brilliant thrust.  T hose of the 
enemy garrison who weren't killed or taken captive sought safety 
in flight. 
 
This success on the Klein Pal endangered the Italia n front on 
the Carinthian crest east of the Plöcken Pass, whic h from there 
could now be rolled up, and therefore the enemy imm ediately 
opened strong counterattacks.  Heavy fighting raged  in the 
entire Plöcken sector in the following days.  Despi te a 
bombardment of the positions on the heights for sev eral hours by 
Italian artillery, the first enemy attack was repul sed after 
bitter hand-to-hand fighting.  However, the Italian s brought up 
reinforcements and after renewed artillery preparat ion stormed 
the entire front from the Plöcken Pass through the Freikofel to 
the Gross Pal, and then the captured positions on t he Klein Pal 
had to be evacuated.  The enemy continued to attack  until 31 
March, but gained no further success. 
 
The k.u.k. high command ordered the air forces to a ttempt to 
destroy the Piave bridges.  This operation was carr ied out early 
on 27 March with one group apiece from Tyrol and th e Isonzo plus 
some naval planes; because of contrary weather, it won little 
success.  Of the 27 planes committed by 5 th  Army, 2 were lost.  
As a result, targets chosen in the future were clos er and easier 
to destroy; thus on 7 April the railroad stations a t Casarsa and 
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San Giorgio di Nogara were successfully bombed. 
 
During the actions described in this section, signi ficant tracts 
of terrain were taken and retained only in a few in stances. 
However, the primary goals of the operations - conc ealment of 
our troop movements, pinning down Italian units on the fronts of 
the two Armies, and driving the enemy from the imme diate 
vicinity of certain vital points - were fully achie ved. 
 

c. The deployment in south Tyrol 
 
As far as could be determined in mid-February, the assembly of 
11 th  Army would be finished by about 20 March.  Prepara tion of 
equipment for the entire operation, the artillery d eployment and 
the assembly of 3 rd  Army would take until the end of March.  To 
make success possible, the AOK felt that when the a ttack started 
the full fire-power of the artillery would have to be available, 
and all of at least 11 th  Army would have to be fully operational. 
 
The plans called for the equipment and artillery to  be shipped 
first.  However, since their railroad trains were r eady to roll 
at different times and from a multitude of starting  points, 
there were gaps in the schedule which could be used  to move the 
troops and supply trains of 11 th  Army.  This was the best method 
of using the rail network, but had the disadvantage  that some 
units, HQ and supporting services - 3, 57 and 59 ID ; the HQ of 
VIII Corps; and the supply services of III and VIII  Corps and of 
48 ID - didn't arrive together.  Moreover, they had  to be 
unloaded in the area north of San Michele and then moved forward 
by foot to their assigned areas farther south to ma ke room for 
3rd  Army.  Because of the decisions of 11 th  Army HQ, the first 
parts of 48 ID assembled in the Fleims valley.  The  movement of 
most of III Corps from the Isonzo, and of 18 ID, wa s supposed to 
start around 10 March, after the deployment describ ed above; 
they would detrain directly in the assembly area of  11 th  Army 
south of San Michele.  It was intended that 3 rd  Army would 
thereafter assemble in the sector north of this tow n.  Thus it 
was hoped to avoid some of the inevitable traffic j ams so that 
the very difficult deployment in the narrow Adige v alley would 
be carried through on time. 
 
Snowfall delays the deployment  
 
Then an obstacle arose that couldn't be mastered - bad weather.  
In mid-February, in the middle of the preparations,  the hitherto 
mild winter deteriorated.  Thick snow fell incessan tly, 
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especially after 1 March.  This caused delays and a ccidents on 
the railroads and reduced their capacity.  By 10 Ma rch, only 500 
of the planned 1500 troop trains had unloaded in so uth Tyrol.  
All activity at the stations became difficult, and dampness 
damaged some equipment.  A constant battle with the  elements had 
to be waged so that the roads stayed clear for the artillery 
deployment.  Artillery officers stamped down the de ep snow on 
the plateaus to indicate the places that would have  to be 
shoveled for the batteries.  A report of Col. Porte nschlag, 
Chief of Artillery for 11 th  Army, depicts conditions at this 
time: 

"On 9 March the Calliano-Folgaria road became impas sable 
two kilometers in front of Mezzomonte...Carbonare c an be 
reached only by sleigh.  Areas that are shoveled ar e always 
covered again by the continuing snowfall.  The snow  lies 
four meters deep in the basins; it's simply unthink able to 
work with the batteries, bring up the guns, etc.  F og and 
driving snow hamper visibility.  Under these circum stances 
it's impossible to calculate when the artillery dep loyment 
will end." 

 
Guns remained stuck.  The trucks, which by this tim e had only 
iron rims, slipped on the roads. 163   Only light, horse-drawn 
carts could climb the heights.  Moving the 18,000 t ons of 
ammunition and other supplies to the plateaus was e xtremely 
difficult.  Col. Ziller had to report on 10 March t hat "only 
insignificant amounts have been accumulated to date ", and "that 
preparations for the artillery deployment have alre ady been 
delayed, even if there is no further snowfall." 
 
Also it was extremely dangerous, and at times impos sible, to 
relieve the Jaeger and Landes-Schützen who were sup posed to make 
up 8 ID and the L-Sch Div from the snow-covered Alp ine mountain 
chains on the western front of Tyrol and in the Dol omites.  
Avalanches occurred, covering the mountain roads.  Work 
continued day and night, despite the continuing dan ger of new 
occurrences.  Nevertheless, the Centa road (from Ca ldonazzo to 
Carbonare) was blocked until the 15 th ; the Fricca road 
(Matarello-Carbonare), whose route included a large  bridge which 
had been swept away by an avalanche, was blocked un til March 22.  
Here, as everywhere in the mountains, the white dea th claimed 
its victims.  Between 20 February and 18 March, 105 0 men were 
buried in all of Tyrol; half of them were dug out a live, and 220 

                                                 
163 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - By 1916 rubber was in short  supply 

throughout central Europe due to the English blocka de, and 
tires were a rarity. 
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bodies were recovered. 
 
In mid-March the weather finally cleared up, and th e stalled 
deployment was again in full swing.  However, the r emaining 
equipment transports had to be stopped to make more  room for the 
arriving troops.  The later arrived in quick succes sion after 16 
March - 18 ID, III Corps, the rest of 48 ID and of 57 ID, 44 LW 
ID, 8 and 2 Mtn Bdes, I Corps HQ, 43 LW ID, and 10 ID.  Finally 
the 3 rd  Army HQ came at the end of March; it was stationed  at 
Bozen, where Army Group HQ had also been establishe d since 25 
March.  11 th  Army HQ moved ahead from Bozen to Trent on 20 Marc h. 
 
The units of 11 th  Army which had earlier detrained north of San 
Michele meanwhile moved south.  However, the stretc h of road 
between Zambana and Trent - a second continuous rou te in the 
Adige valley - wasn't ready until the end of March.   The ongoing 
construction of funicular railways was also now mak ing good 
progress.  By exerting all our strength we were try ing to make 
good the delays in the artillery deployment.  Altho ugh the 
commanders had wished to avoid doing so, they had t o use entire 
combat battalions to aid the numerous labor detachm ents and the 
Front's reserves in shoveling snow on the plateaus and helping 
the gunners.  A great amount of work was accomplish ed. 164 
 
On 20 March, VIII Corps took over the border sector  between 
Biaena Ridge and Serrada (inclusive), XX Corps the sector 
farther east as far as the Torrente Astico, and III  Corps the 

                                                 
164 As of 17 March, only six heavy and one mountain  batteries 

had been placed in new positions.  By 10 April ther e were 68 
heavy, 50 field and 47 mountain batteries.  In addi tion, there 
was a 38 cm howitzer which had ben brought through Calliano 
and Folgaria to a position 1400 meters high near Fo rt Lusern.  
A 42 cm howitzer was brought over the Fricca road t o a 
position 2 km south of Mt Rover, at an elevation of  1250 
meters above sea level.  Especially noteworthy was the 
movement of a heavy 10.4 cm cannon at this time of year up the 
steep Vezzena summit (1900 m).  Then in the next fe w days, 
moving quickly after each other, one 42 cm howitzer  apiece 
were stationed at Calliano and Levico, plus a 35 cm  cannon at 
Calceranica.  By mid-April about 10,000 tons of amm unition and 
more than 3000 tons of technical equipment had been  delivered 
to the high plateaus.  The rations were held in rea diness at 
Calceranica, Folgaria, Lavarone, Pergine and Trent;  there were 
more than 270 "divisional daily rations" available,  i.e.  there 
were enough foodstuffs to last the men and horses f or 9 
divisions for 30 days. 
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sector from there to C. di Vezzena.  "Border Sector  # 6", which 
stretched through the Val Sugana to the Kreuzspitz,  came under 
the direct command of 11 th  Army HQ. 
 
The relief of units in the portions of the front th at had thus 
changed hands was delayed by blowing snow.  Some mo vements were 
actually postponed so that the enemy wouldn't be pr ematurely 
alerted.  For the same reason, the preparation of t he attacking 
groups on the plateaus wouldn't occur until as shor tly as 
possible before the start of the battle. 
 
Now, however, the original timetable was placed ver y much in 
question.  GdK Dankl had reported on 10 March that in the 
opinion of men who knew the plateaus from years of experience, 
"the enormous masses of snow which lie there now wo n't have 
melted enough in four weeks to permit infantry to a dvance in 
battle formation."   Toward the end of March, as th e artillery 
deployment was again in full swing, the General hop ed he could 
start on 10 April, weather (especially the snow sit uation) 
permitting; on 31 March he told the III, VIII and X X Corps to be 
ready to attack on the 10 th .  However, the spring sun wasn't as 
effective as had been hoped.  Shortly before the in tended 
starting time the situation was still highly unfavo rable, and 
the corps commanders unanimously requested a furthe r 
postponement.  Archduke Karl Franz Joseph reported:   "The snow 
is so deep and so yielding that a heavily-laden inf antryman will 
sink several times up to his hips, making it imposs ible to 
either move quickly or to take cover....Therefore t he prospects 
for a successful assault are null." 
 
On 6 April GdK Dankl halted all troop movements lea ding up to 
preparation of the attacking groups and reported as  follows to 
Army Group HQ:  "In the area where the attack is to  be launched 
- especially on the C. di Vezzena, the entire plate au of 
Folgaria, and on the Col Santo - the snow is still deep, and is 
only hard enough to be traversed in part and at nig ht.  Any 
infantry attack could move forward only slowly, and  would soon 
result in the exhaustion of the troops."  This woul d cause high 
casualties and place victory in doubt.  Since no fu ndamental 
improvement in these conditions was expected in the  next few 
days, GdK Dankl asked that the final decision about  starting the 
offensive should be left to him.  He gave assurance s that he was 
fully aware of all the consequences.  Reluctantly, but based on 
their own agreement with this assessment, Army Grou p HQ agreed 
to his request. 
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d. Counter-measures of the Italians 
 
On 20 February the HQ of 1 st  Italian Army produced a detailed 
report about the situation on the Trent front.  It included 
information from the intelligence service of the hi gh command; 
the latter had stated on 28 January (the date is si gnificant) 
that for the coming spring Austria planned an offen sive on the 
entire Italian front but especially out of Tyrol.  The goal was 
to strike the Italian Isonzo armies in the flank an d rear, and 
to cut them off. 165  
 
The Army's report gave an exhaustive description of  all 
available fortifications, plus those under construc tion; it 
stated that their strength was insufficient and clo sed with a 
plea for reinforcements, especially medium artiller y, and for 
reserve units which could be held in readiness.  Ca dorna turned 
down this request.  He responded that Italy's warti me goal 
remained unchanged - to concentrate very strong for ces on the 
Julian front and therefore to limit those in front of Tyrol.  1 st  
Army would be able to carry out its assignment, sin ce the length 
of front for which it was responsible had been sign ificantly 
reduced (from 380 to 213 km) and since its diligent  preparation 
of defensive positions were freeing up more units.  The Chief of 
the General Staff didn't share the concern of Army HQ that they 
wouldn't have time to get reinforcements in the eve nt of an 
Austrian offensive.  Several times he stated that e xperience 
showed how well-prepared positions could hold out m uch longer 
than the nine to fourteen days which Army HQ believ ed would be 
necessary to bring up the necessary reserves.  The defenders 
would have to commit all their strength in an effor t to win 
along the first line, which was the most heavily fo rtified.  The 
"first line", however, wasn't necessarily the occup ied posts 
closest to the enemy, but rather the foremost line which ran 
along the parts of the mountains that were easiest to defend.  
There was no point in mounting more guns in the lin es which lay 
farther in the rear.  Nevertheless, these positions  should also 
be strengthened as much as possible. 
 
For better or worse, 1 st  Army HQ had to be content with these 
exhortations.  Anyway they did order their subordin ate 
commanders to employ all means of building up the 
fortifications.  However, they couldn't decide to t ake far-
reaching measures, such as giving up the very unfav orably 
located first line positions which existed along ma ny parts of 

                                                 
165 Italian Official History, Vol. III, Documents, p. 383 
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the front. 
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The Italian defensive positions  
 
The fortified system east of Lake Garda and as far as the Cismon 
(a tributary of the Brenta) was made up primarily o f three 
fortified zones, lying one behind the other.  Betwe en the Lake 
and the ridge which ran from Terragnolo through Bor cola Pass to 
Posina, the first zone consisted of several lines; the line 
which extended through the Altissimo, the Coni Zugn a and the Col 
Santo was the principal position.  The other lines making up the 
first zone were field fortifications, neither well sited nor 
particularly strong.  The second zone had been buil t along the 
pre-war boundary, and the third consisted of the fo rts of the 
Rivoli-Verona group. 
 
Between the above-mentioned ridge and the Astico va lley, the 
first and second zones merged into each other.  Sev eral series 
of very strong fortifications, some of which had be en started 
before the war (like the group at Mt Toraro and Mt Campomolon) 
were capable of offering prolonged resistance.  In the next 
sector, as far as the precipice leading down to the  Brenta, 
there were once more two distinct forward zones.  T he first was 
a row of strong installations which had been built on the 
Costesin and Marcai Ridges; the second position, al so very 
strong, included the armored works at Cima di Campo longo and Mt 
Verena, as well as fortifications at the Porta di M anazzo.  
Behind the latter two sectors there was a third zon e; it 
consisted of the "Agno-Posina" group of forts and s ome older 
works south and east of the Assa ravine.  Bending e ast at Mt 
Kempel, this third zone was like an impregnable for tress wall.  
Even if it were taken, there was a detached fall-ba ck position 
on the flank in the Asiago area which linked up far ther east to 
the "Brenta-Cismon" fortress group. 
 
In the Sugana sector, which extended beyond the Cis mon River, 
there were supposed to be "seven" lines in successi on according 
to the reports of 1 st  Army.  There were serious differences of 
opinion between the commanders regarding where and how to build 
these lines, and where to place the garrisons.  Cad orna didn't 
agree that the line Armentera-Borgo-Salubio should be the 
principal position; he preferred the line Ospedalet to-Cimon 
Rava, which he wanted to be strongly fortified.  Wh en he first 
had time to visit the Sugana valley in April, he cl aimed that in 
reality little more existed - outside the foremost position - 
than some colored lines on the map. 166   On the other hand, on the 
Austrian side it had ben determined by ground and a erial 
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reconnaissance that in the Sugana sector, as in the  others, 
there were three more or less continuous line of fo rtified zones 
by spring 1916. 
 
Changing plans of the Italians  
 
In the midst of the precautions which 1 st  Army HQ was taking in 
case there was an Aus-Hung. offensive, they receive d a short 
order by wire from their high command.  It stated " On 11 March 
the offensive will be resumed on the front of 2 nd and 3 rd  Armies 
to exploit the advantage that the enemy hasn't sent  
reinforcements toward Italy, and to aid the allies by pining 
down our opponents.  1 st  Army will simultaneously carry out an 
energetic operation just as it did in October 1915. "  This order 
acted as a wake-up call to resume the military acti vities which 
had been interrupted during the winter.  Concern ab out an 
offensive by the other side disappeared, while many  bold plans 
were developed.  V Corps immediately announced thei r intention 
of thrusting ahead in the Adige valley to Calliano and in the 
Val Sugana through Caldonazzo to Vattaro; this doub le assault 
would cause the entire Austrian position on the Fol garia-
Lavarone plateau to fall.  The commander of III Cor ps had more 
moderate aspirations.  He didn't want to renew the failed 
attacks which had been made in the Judicarien in au tumn and 
winter, but this time wanted to have his right wing  break the 
enemy line near Lake Garda.  Raw weather, however, hindered 
carrying out either of these schemes.  4 th  Army, which had 
received the same order and whose left wing was bor ing under the 
Col di Lana, also had to remain inactive due to the  winter 
conditions.  Meanwhile the offensive of 2 nd and 3 rd  Armies - 
called the Fifth Isonzo Battle - had ground to a ha lt. 
 
On 22 March the Italians received the first reliabl e reports 
about the assembly of strong Aus-Hung. forces in Ty rol and about 
their intention of attacking over the plateaus. 167   Now the 
Italian high command revoked an order which it had given 1 st  Army 
HQ a short time before to give up two of its brigad es; instead, 
the transfer of the Valtellina Brigade from the Iso nzo to the 
Tyrol front was accelerated, and six newly-formed i nfantry 
regiments as well as several heavy batteries were a ssigned to 1 st  
Army.  Cadorna, who at the time was in London, wire d G.Lt 
Brusati that if the Austrians attacked, the foremos t troops 
should pull back to the well-prepared main defensiv e position, 
where the most stubborn resistance would be offered . 
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The reinforcement of 1 st  Army  
 
In the first days of April, 1 st  Army HQ reported that the 
disturbing reports were being further confirmed.  T he high 
command was receiving similar information from vari ous sources.  
Therefore they decided to move part of the strategi c reserve - 
the 9 and 10 ID - from Friauli to the Thiene-Bassan o area; also 
they intended to form a group of 10 Alpini battalio ns and 6 
mountain batteries and assign it to 1 st  Army.  At the same time 
Cadorna spoke soothingly to the alarmed Army comman der, 
expressing the confidence with which Supreme HQ at Udine viewed 
the situation.  Cadorna's calmness was evident in a  letter he 
wrote a few days later (on 8 April).  He told the A rmy commander 
that both 9 and 10 ID, then on the march, would rem ain in the 
strategic reserve; they were being stationed in the  area of 1 st  
Army only in case of some unforeseen emergency.  He , however, 
was "confident that an enemy breakthrough won't occ ur, and that 
our opponents' activities are designed primarily to  mask some 
other movements." 168  
 
Meanwhile the commander of 1 st  Army reported that the measures 
taken recently by the high command gave him an assu rance that 
even in the most unfavorable situation (if the enem y broke 
through on the plateaus), his front could withstand  the assault.  
He hadn't, however, significantly reinforced the th reatened V 
Corps with any of his own resources.  Only two Alpi ni battalions 
and several batteries had been transferred from III  Corps.  On 
the other hand, he'd ordered the latter Corps to op en active 
operations as quickly as possible to force the Aust rians to 
divert some of their units.  In the same spirit he instructed V 
Corps to carry out the planned operation in the Sug ana valley 
very soon.  However, he canceled the attack from th e Terragnolo 
valley toward Calliano, which had no prospect of su ccess. 
 
Also, the 4 th  Italian Army was waiting only for improved weather  
so they could start their operation against the Col  di Lana.  
Therefore in April, as the weather did temporarily become better 
in the mountains, there was lively fighting at seve ral points 
along the Tyrolean front. 
 
Correctly foreseeing the point where the Austrians would make 
their principal thrust, at this time G.Lt Brusati d emanded 
assurance from the commander of V Corps that the fo rtifications 
in every sector of the plateaus were capable of pro longed 
resistance. 
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e. Events on the Tyrolean front from early April to  
mid-May 
 

1) Actions west of the Adige 

 
When spring began, the defenders of the Ortler sect or (Area I) 
again assumed their so-called summer deployment.  T he Italians 
also once more climbed to their positions on the he ights.  About 
two companies of Alpini attacked Mt Scorluzzo (3094  m) on 13 
April, but suffered a substantial setback under the  eyes of 
Swiss observers on the Dreisprachen Summit.  Therea fter patrol 
activity continued in the sector when there were no  snow storms. 
 
Command of the Tonale sector (Area II) was taken ov er by GM 
Steinhart after the departure of the 88 L-Sch Bde.  The garrison 
in April consisted only of a combined (later IV) ba ttalion of L-
Sch Regt # I, one Landsturm and two Reserve battali ons plus 770 
Stand-Schützen.  Nevertheless, the chain of outpost s at Tonale 
Pass was reinforced, and the main line of resistanc e established 
in front of the fortification. 
 
Believing that a frontal assault against the height s along the 
pass couldn't succeed, the commander of 5 Italian I D had already 
decided in December 1915 that when military operati ons resumed 
in the new year he would first advance over the gla cier of the 
Adamello Alps to the source of the Val di Genova.  Then he would 
thrust north through the frozen ponds by the Mandro n Heights to 
take the defenders of the Tonale Pass from behind.  The 
operation was carefully prepared; the Italians buil t roads, 
paths and cable railways while stocking up Alpine e quipment of 
all types.  Troops familiar with the mountains were  selected and 
trained for this special assignment.  Numerous patr ols were sent 
out to find and mark paths over the glacier and sno wfields. 
 
However, this activity didn't remain hidden from th e defenders.  
On 3 April Col. Spiegel, commanding the right secto r of Area 
III, stationed five small outposts (with a total of  57 men) on 
the Dosson di Genova, a vein of rocks in the middle  of the 
mighty Adamello glacier.  At the same time, he had to report 
that the enemy was also active in the Val Daone and  in 
Judicarien.  Similar reports came from GM Schiesser  of the Riva 
sector, which now made up the left wing of the shor tened line of 
Area III (still commanded by FML Edler von Koennen- Horak).  At 
the start of April this western portion of the Tyro l Land 
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Defense Command still held a line about 60 km long with nine 
battalions (mostly Landsturm), 1760 Stand-Schützen and 128 guns.  
Army Group HQ didn't want to divert troops from the  units held 
in readiness for the offensive to secondary mission s unless 
there was a compelling reason. 
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The unsuccessful Italian attack at Riva  
 
It was soon apparent that the alarming cannonades a nd the 
thrusts of small units out of the Val Daone and in the vicinity 
of Mt Vies were diversionary maneuvers; on the othe r hand, the 
activity of the enemy between Lakes Ledro and Garda  had a 
definite goal.  In fact the 6 Italian ID was carryi ng out its 
plan for a breakthrough against Riva with seven bat talions 
assembled on its right wing, supported by plentiful  artillery.  
The storm was heralded by several 30.5 cm shells wh ich descended 
on this lovely town on Lake Garda.  The first attac ks were 
directed on 5 April toward Costa di Salo and Cima d 'Oro.  They 
were shattered by the gallant defenders (half of II I Reserve Bn 
of the Banat IR # 29 plus a Kaiser Jaeger Streif Co mpany).  The 
enemy suffered the same misfortune on the following  day when 
they resumed their attack, which this time also inc luded the 
heights of Passumo and Capi.  On the 7 th  the Italians broke into 
a sap at the Cima della Rocca.  Kaiser Jaeger and L andsturm 
troops were brought up by cable railway and drove t hem back in 
the evening.  The fighting around the positions on the heights 
now markedly slackened off.  On the other hand, it flared up on 
the shores of Lake Garda.  The hottest point was th e so-called 
"defensive wall", a small fortification held by jus t 110 men and 
2 machine guns.  Despite several days of bombardmen t, in which 
several batteries joined in from the eastern shore of the Lake, 
the brave garrison repulsed the first powerful assa ult on 8 
April.  On the following days the Italians once aga in were 
pushed back with bloody losses.  Finally in the eve ning of the 
10 th , after continuous heavy fire from the Italian guns  had 
decimated the reinforced garrison, the smashed defe nsive wall 
fell into the enemy's hands. 
 
Army Group HQ now approved some reinforcements, pla cing two 
battalions of IR # 50 at the disposal of Region III .  Two 
companies from this Regiment recaptured the defensi ve wall on 
the 11 th .  In the following days the enemy stubbornly tried  their 
luck again, but in vain.  The sector commander reco gnized, 
though, that the fully destroyed position no longer  offered any 
real protection to the defenders; he ordered it to be evacuated 
on the night of 13-14 April.  The garrison took up another 
position about 100 meters farther back.  The Italia ns were 
content with this, and restricted future activity t o artillery 
fire.  FML Koennen-Horak was able to return both ba ttalions to 
IR # 50.  Now his attention was drawn all the more to his right 
wing, where the 5 Italian ID was carrying out the o ffensive 
they'd been planning for several months over the 30 00 meter high 
Adamello glacier. 
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The fight for the Adamello glacier  
 
The operation was started in the night of 11-12 Apr il by about 
400 Alpini ski-troops, organized in several groups that came 
together for the thrust.  They climbed from the Gar ibaldi Chalet 
to the Brizio [Brisio] Pass, and then onto the larg e Adamello 
glacier.  Two more groups (120 men) were supposed t o advance 
from the south out of the Val Adamè and the Val Sal arno.  From 
the north, the attackers would be aided by the garr isons on Mt 
Mandron and Mt Venezia, along with four guns which had been 
brought to these heights after considerable toil.  The surprise 
was complete.  The Austrian outpost on the Dosson d i Genova was 
overwhelmed; only some troops on Mt Fumo were able to hold out 
until the 17 th .  However, the Italians failed to exploit their 
advantage by immediately moving against the next ri dge of rocks, 
which ran from Crozzon di Fargorida through the Cro zzon di Lares 
to Corno di Cavento, and represented the eastern ed ge of the 
great glacier.  They believed that this position wa s strongly 
held.  Snow storms also delayed their exploitation.   This gave 
the defenders time to hastily man the ridge.  Meanw hile the 
first successful thrust encouraged the Italian divi sional 
commander to attempt further deeds.  He wanted to c onsiderably 
reinforce the attacking group, overcome the rock ba rrier, and 
advance into the Val di Genova.  However, he was un derestimating 
the difficulties which nature inflicted on all oper ations at 
these high elevations. 
 
Fourteen days passed before the new preparations we re half-way 
finished, four Alpini battalions were assembled, an d the weather 
improved.  Finally, in the night of 28-29 April the  first wave 
of attackers crossed the glacier; by dawn they were  nearing the 
rocky ridge between Crozzon di Fargorida and Corno di Cavento, 
defended by about 150 Landsturm soldiers with 4 mac hine guns.  
The garrison of Crozzon di Lares was taken by surpr ise and 
surrendered after a short fight; 50 men and two mac hine guns 
fell into the enemy's hands.  The outpost on the Pa sso di 
Cavento, with 20 men, held out gallantly until the afternoon, 
but then was also overwhelmed.  Bitter fighting dev eloped around 
the Fargorida and Topete Passes - the main objectiv es of the 
attackers.  Two companies attacked in succession, b ut were 
thrown back with bloody losses.  The commander of t he 4 th  Alpini 
Regiment, who was responsible for the operation, wa nted to renew 
the attack at night but wasn't successful.  Meanwhi le Col. 
Spiegel set all the reserves of his lengthy sector in motion, so 
that by the dawn of the new day the defenders had b een 
reinforced by about 300 men from the Salzburg Lands turm 
Battalion # 161.  Spiegel also asked for help from his 
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superiors; Army Group HQ assigned him the Battalion  X/14, which 
was to be brought up by truck.   Although this unit  wasn't yet 
available on the 30 th , when the Italians again attacked at dawn 
they were once more repulsed.  The attacks, deliver ed with 
noteworthy determination, reached their height arou nd noon.  The 
Italian literature testifies to the heroic self-sac rifice of the 
defenders; it mentions that an advanced position in  front of the 
Fargorida Pass was only taken  after 18 men had fal len dead, so 
that the remaining 11 were forced to give up. 169   Although 
fighting lasted until evening, the Italian thrusts were ever 
more disjointed; they were clearly faltering, and a lso lost 90 
men as prisoners.  When night fell over the shimmer ing glacier, 
both passes were securely controlled by the Austria ns.  On the 
Crozzon di Lares, however, the enemy had undisputed  control 
since the day before; now it was learned that they had also 
established themselves on the unoccupied Crozzon di  Fargorida 
(to the north of the disputed Fargorida Pass).  Are a HQ wished 
to recover both points, and requested further suppo rt.  Besides 
Battalion X/14, they were given Battalion X/59. 
 
An onset of ice-cold mountain fog in the first days  of May 
caused the fighting to die down and enabled the Ita lians to 
relieve some of the fully-exhausted attacking troop s.  The 
weather and the difficult climb to the glacier from  the east 
delayed implementation of the counterattacks, which  had been 
hastily decided but couldn't start without comprehe nsive and 
time-consuming preparation.  Parts of Battalion X/1 4 tried but 
failed to recover the Crozzon di Lares.  Groups fro m Bn X/59 and 
a high mountain company also strove in vain to over come the 
natural obstacles and to drive the enemy from the C rozzon di 
Fargorida.  A snowstorm on 5 May caused heavy losse s. 170   North 
of the Presanella Alps, troops from Area II attacke d on 2 May in 
a failed attempt to capture the Castellacio. 171  On 7 May Col. 
Spiegel's Adamello front became an independent sect or (directly 
under Area III).  On the 10 th  the enemy seized a favorable 
opportunity to advance from the Crozzon di Lares an d occupied 
the Passo del Diavolo, lying one km farther east.  This setback 

                                                 
169 Italian Official History, Vol. III, Text, p. 30 8 
170 Ehnl, "Das X Bataillon des oberösterreichischen  

Infanterieregimentes Ernst Ludwig, Grossherzog von Hessen und 
bei Rhein # 14" (Vienna, 1932),  pp. 46 ff.; Hoen, "Geschichte 
des salzburgisch-oberösterreichischen k.u.k. 
Infanterieregimentes Erzherzog Rainer # 59 fur den Zeitraum 
des Weltkrieges 1914-1918" (Salzburg, 1931), pp. 41 0 ff. 

171 The Castellacio peak lies near Grenzbug, 1 km n orth of the 
C. Lago scuro. 
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meant that the garrison which was so bravely defend ing the 
principal passes, and was already hard-pressed, now  was menaced 
from the rear.  A decision to withdraw them had bee n under 
consideration, and now was accelerated.  Their retr eat on 11 May 
wasn't noticed by the enemy, who didn't climb the a bandoned 
passes until three days later.  The Austrians occup ied a new 
line in a wide arc from Mt Carè alto through Mt Cov el, Stavel, 
C. del Tamala, C. delle Ciere and C. delle Rocchett e to C. 
Presena.  A line of pickets was stationed in front of this 
position, including an outpost on the Crozzon di Ca vento which 
caused the Italians much trouble.  This was the end  of the 
fighting in the Adamello sector.  Bns X/14 and X/59  could soon 
be returned to 11 th  Army; they were relieved by Landsturm 
Infantry Battalions 160 and 164. 172  
 
Considering the number of troops engaged, the conqu est of the 
Adamello glacier was the largest military operation  which had 
taken place to date amid the snow and ice of the hi ghest 
mountains.  The operation was a mountaineering mast erpiece.  The 
defenders, equally challenged by nature, displayed extraordinary 
steadiness (with a few exceptions).  The casualties  of the two 
sides were approximately the same - 68 dead, 176 wo unded and 163 
missing for the defenders, and 62 dead, 177 wounded  and 124 
missing for the attackers.  According to the testim ony of the 
commander of 5 ID, General Cavaciocchi, the Italian s "didn't 
reach their final objectives" largely due to the in surmountable 
difficulty of providing supplies to a large body of  men in the 
zone of eternal ice. 173   Exhaustion set in very quickly, driving 
some of the men to the edge of desperation; accordi ng to some 
Italian prisoners there were even incidents of muti ny against 
the commanders. 
 

2) The explosion of the Col di Lana 

 
Like Rayon III, the Tyrolean eastern front was atta cked by the 
Italians at two widely separated points - in the Va l Sugana and 
in the Dolomites.  The Val Sugana attacks had a sig nificant 
impact on the development of the Austrian offensive  from south 
Tyrol, and therefore are described farther below in  that 
context.   
The attacks in the Dolomites were opposed by the de fenders of 
Area V, who took their orders from FML Ludwig Goigi nger, the 
                                                 
172 See also Fahrner, "Salzburger Landsturm im 

Hochgebirgskrieg" (Salzburg, 1924) 
173 Cavaciocchi, "Limpresa dell'Adamello" (Turin, 1 923), p. 61 
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commander of the "Pustertal Combined Division" (Col . Vonbank's 
96 Inf Bde and GM Eccher ab Echo's 56 Mtn Bde).  In  March this 
Division had undergone a considerable reorganizatio n and 
reduction in its fighting strength.  Most of its Ka iser Jaeger 
left to join XX Corps, leaving just three battalion s and several 
Streif Companies.  L-Sch Regt # III was replaced by  LW IR # 36, 
but its relief was delayed by the danger of avalanc hes. 174   A 
completely insufficient reinforcement was provided by three so-
called "Trachom-battalions", which consisted of ind ividuals from 
the entire Army who had dangerous diseases of the e yes.  
Landsturm troops, plus 3000 gallant Stand-Schützen,  made up the 
majority of the garrison on the Area's front of abo ut 70 km; the 
most important bastions were still occupied by the Kaiser Jaeger 
who'd stayed behind.  Although the number of troops  hadn't 
diminished very much - on 1 April the order of batt le included 
20 battalions - the physical and psychological powe rs of 
resistance of the defenders were considerably less.   Moreover 
the departure of many light batteries and almost al l heavy 
batteries caused significant weakening. 
 
The fighting on the Rauchkofl  
 
The goal of the Italian IX Corps, which was still d eployed at 
the front with 18 ID on the left and 17 ID on the r ight, 
continued to be the capture of the Col di Lana.  Th e first blow, 
however, was struck by I Corps, opposite the left w ing of the 
Pustertal Division, against the Rauchkofl.  This wa s a ridge 
along the border, which stretched northeast from Mt  Cristallo; 
together with Mt Piano, it kept the enemy from ente ring or 
observing the area by Schluderbach.  The 2 Italian ID had vainly 
tried to capture the Rauchkofl several times in fal l 1915. 
 
Careful planning and preparation of all details of the new 
operation started in February 1916; the truly bold night-time 
operation began in the evening of 30 March.  A rein forced 
company, guided by an experienced mountaineer, made  the 
difficult climb through a narrow, very steep and sn ow-covered 
furrow in the granite.  Then the morning of the new  day dawned.  
The Italians remained concealed by the rocks, await ing the next 
night to resume their arduous climb.  They finished  at dawn on 1 

                                                 
174 The 36 th  was an east Galician Landwehr regiment which 

belonged organically to 43 LW ID.  Since it was the  fifth 
regiment of its division, however, it was repeatedl y detached 
and thus it wound up in the Dolomites.  The Rutheni an troops 
of the Regiment couldn't easily adjust to the unfam iliar 
conditions of the high mountains. 
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April, when they overcame the sleeping sentries; so on thereafter 
they overran the principal outposts as well.  The n eighboring 
detachments of LW IR # 36 (whose troops had also ma nned the lost 
position) tried in vain to recover the highest ridg e of the 
Rauchkofl, which the Italians had so quickly seized .  The east 
Galicians were strangers to the mountains; all thei r attempts to 
attack in the next few days were equally unsuccessf ul.  Three 
companies, one after another, tried with little ski ll to ascend 
the same path through the snow, which was now in ra nge of enemy 
machine guns.  The counterattacks were repeated fou r times, and 
finally repulsed by Italian bayonets. 175   At least the assaults 
pinned down and weakened the enemy, despite their 
reinforcements, and prevented them from advancing a ny further.  
FML Goiginger's patience had been sorely tested.  T he lost 
outpost would have to be recovered, and if LW IR # 36 couldn't 
do it the task would have to be assigned to men who  were 
familiar with the area and with mountains.  He form ed small 
detachments with men from Landsturm Battalions 171 and IV/2, 
from the Silz Stand-Schützen, and from the best ele ments of LW 
IR # 36.  An Alpine detachment from L-Sch Regt # II I was also 
committed.  These skillful groups, placed under one  commander, 
attacked in the morning of the 7 th  after increased artillery 
preparation.  After three hours of combat the enemy  was thrown 
off the mountain.  They lost many killed and wounde d, plus 100 
prisoners and 2 machine guns.  This was the end of the 
temporarily disturbing episode on the Rauchkofl.  T he fighting 
had further delayed the departure of the parts of L -Sch Regt # 
III which hadn't yet been relieved. 
 
Mine warfare on the Col di Lana  
 
Another week went by, involving meaningless patrol actions and 
feint artillery bombardments along the entire Puste rtal front.  
Then the 18 Italian ID opened an assault to capture  the Col di 
Lana-Mt Sief mountain massif, which they hoped woul d be 
decisive.  By boring tunnels and galleries, the Ita lians were 
laying mines underneath the Aus-Hung. position.  Th e 
preparations had taken almost the entire winter.  W ork was 
suspended at the start of April because it was beli eved the 
Austrians were constructing a counter-mine; the lat ter in fact 
was exploded on 5 April, but was ineffective.  Afte r this pause 
the Italians resumed their boring, and finished the  job on 12 
April.  There were two mine galleries, containing a  total of 
5500 kg of nitroglycerine.  An infantry brigade wou ld conduct 
the assault, concentrating on the area where the mi ne would go 

                                                 
175 Italian Official History, Vol. III, Text, p. 34 5 
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off.  Nine companies would storm the mountain peak after the 
explosion, and then push against Mt Sief without pa using.  The 
powerful artillery - 84 light and 25 heavy guns - s tarted to 
bring the Col di Lana and the surrounding area unde r destructive 
fire on 15 April. 
 
The defenders had already become suspicious in Janu ary, and had 
set up listening devices on the ground.  Concern su bsided for a 
while because the Austrians believed the sounds the y heard 
occasionally were from trench construction rather t han mining.  
In mid-March, however, there were new fears - and t hey quickly 
increased.  Small counter-mines were bored, but sti ll there was 
no certainty regarding the enemy's intentions.  Opi nion remained 
divided as to whether there was any danger.  Since February the 
II Battalion of KJR # 2 was responsible for the def ense of the 
Col di Lana sector, which included Mt Sief, the pos ition on the 
southwestern slope of the Col di Lana, the so-calle d "Mountain 
Sap" and the "Roth Trenches", and the works on the ridge north 
of Mt Sief.  In mid-April the units stationed on th e summit of 
the mountain were the Regiment's 6 th  Company and a sapper 
platoon; there were also several gunners and artill ery 
observers. 
 
The Italians finally revealed their intention to at tack with 
powerful artillery fire.  On the 16 th  and 17 th  the full force of 
the enemy guns was unleashed.  The garrison suffere d greatly.  
Their wire connection with the rear was severed.  L ate in the 
evening of the 17 th  a wounded soldier brought back a written 
message from the company commander on the Col di La na:  "The 
position is totally wrecked; the sap, the flights o f stairs, and 
the path to the tunnel are piles of rubble.  Stayin g in the 
cavern has gradually become impossible, and the sit uation is 
frightful.  I have no further ideas.  We will do ou r best when 
the enemy attacks, but all the routes to us are nea rly 
impassable..."  These disjointed sentences were acc ompanied by 
an assurance that they hadn't been composed in a st ate of great 
excitement, but rather reflected "most tragically t he facts."  
The regimental chaplain, Father David Blumenschein,  was greatly 
concerned by this message and hastened toward the s ummit.  While 
on his way, he was killed by a shell. 
 
The garrison met its fate in the night of 17-18 Apr il.  Shortly 
before midnight an electric current triggered the e normous mine.  
"The summit of the mountain cracked apart with a du ll roar; 
large blocks of stone flew into the air, while the breastworks 
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collapsed for a length of 25 meters, burying the de fenders." 176   
Immediately afterward the artillery pounded the tar get area with 
massive fire, and the Italian infantry went into mo tion.  The 
blown-up principal summit was soon occupied, and th e 
northeastern knoll taken after a brief action.  How ever, the 
companies which advanced over the southwestern slop e were 
repulsed by the Kaiser Jaeger.  When morning dawned , the 
attackers hadn't advanced past the area which they had captured 
in their first onset.  170 prisoners, 4 machine gun s, 2 trench 
mortars and 1 mountain gun fell into their hands; t he other 280 
defenders were dead or buried alive. 
 
The Austrians retain Mt Sief  
 
The result of the action remained unknown to even t he 
neighboring sector commanders for several hours.  M eanwhile some 
small groups, either already on the scene or assemb led by 
chance, carried on the defense.  Thus the ridge bet ween the Col 
di Lana and Mt Sief remained in the hands of the de fenders, 
thanks to the courage and coolness of an Ober-Jaege r and his 
men.  As the situation gradually was clarified, the  commanders 
decided to recover the position.  The counterattack  was to take 
place during the next night.  The Italians, however , likewise 
wanted to resume their operation against Mt Sief af ter darkness 
fell, and had sent two fresh battalions to join the  attacking 
group.  These new troops were available to oppose t he 
counterattack which was opened by two Kaiser Jaeger  companies 
after 11:00 PM.  Under these circumstances the Kais er Jaeger 
couldn't break through, but they weakened the enemy , who thus 
lost their last favorable opportunity.  Driving sno w also 
hindered the Italians' plans on 19 April.  Meanwhil e their 18 ID 
brought up a third regiment, so that maximum force would be 
committed to gain their objective.  The assault wou ld take place 
when darkness fell in the night of 20-21 April; the  left wing of 
17 ID would attack simultaneously. 
 
FML Goiginger came to the scene of the fighting in the evening 

                                                 
176 Italian Official History, Vol. III, Text, p. 33 6.  Among 

the voluminous literature about the fighting around  the Col di 
Lana, the most noteworthy works are:  Pengov, "Die Kämpfe um 
den Col di Lana 1915/16" (Mil. wiss, Mitt., Vienna;  1923 
edition, pp. 393 ff. and 450 ff.) and Langes, "Fron t in Fels 
und Eis", p. 6.   TRANSLATOR's NOTE - This action h as remained 
of great interest to Austrian historians.  The most  complete 
of the later studies is Fedrigotti's "Col di Lana: 
Kalvarienberg dreier Heere" (Munich, 1979). 
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of the 20 th .  Although he wanted to recover the Col di Lana, h e 
was convinced that without strong artillery support  an attack 
would just lead to useless sacrifice by the already  hard-pressed 
Kaiser Jaeger, who then would have to be quickly re placed by 
Landsturm companies. 177   The Austrians would therefore stay on 
the defensive.  The night-time assault by the enemy  was opposed 
by the defenders of the ridge, the "Mountain Sap", and the "Roth 
Trenches."  The two latter points were lost after b itter 
fighting.  At dawn the important strong point on th e ridge was 
still holding out, and the Kaiser Jaeger and Ennebe rg Stand-
Schützen were also still in possession of the Sief ridge.  The 
Italians renewed the offensive in the following day s.  Their 
efforts were in vain, and casualties were heavy.  T he attack 
never fully developed because of the barrage of fir e from the 
defending artillery.  The principal Italian objecti ve was the 
strong point on the ridge, held by a small but hero ic band of 
men from Landsturm Battalion 162.  The Italians fin ally laid 
down their weapons on Easter Monday (the 24 th ), exhausted from 
the fighting and cold weather, and from the loss of  2000 men.  
What their commander had tried to avoid had come to  pass - "Mt 
Sief became a second Col di Lana." 178 

                                                 
177 The artillery operating in this area consisted of 18 modern 

and 40 obsolescent guns of various calibers. 
178 Italian Official History, Vol. III, Text, p. 34 0 
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Other actions in the Dolomites  
 
The fighting of the last few days had drawn in all of the 
reserves who'd originally been earmarked for the co unterattack.  
In the Col di Lana area there was a total of 8 Kais er Jaeger and 
5 ½ Landsturm companies, plus 3 Stand-Schützen deta chments.  
Overall the Italians enjoyed an enormous numerical superiority.  
For this reason they were able to capture the Senti nella gap in 
the Drei Zinnen sector by a coup de main  on 16 April.  The 
commander of Area III, who always considered the ov erall 
situation, had hoped that Col. Vonbank could find t he reserves 
he needed from among his own resources.  However, t he Tyrol Land 
Defense Command felt that reserves could and should  be sent to 
shore up Vonbank's weakened lines, especially since  the great 
offensive was being delayed.  Army Group HQ complie d with this 
request, and on the 27 th  ordered that the k.u.k. 21 Mtn Bde, 
which was detraining northwest of Bozen under 3 rd  Army, should 
transfer to the Puster valley; here there were to b e further 
actions in the second half of May. 179 
 
A more distant action associated with the fighting around the 
Col di Lana occurred on 30 April.  About two Alpini  companies 
climbed up to the Marmolata glacier and captured a small post on 
the left wing of Area IV.  Since the Italians were content with 
this outcome, FML Edler von Scholz could decide to forego 
proposed counter-measures.  The units at his dispos al - at the 
start of April they were 7 ½ Landsturm battalions p lus 2470 
Stand-Schützen - were still sufficient to garrison the most 
important ridges in the Fassaner Alps.  Moreover th e Italians 
were probably aware of the presence of 48 ID in the  Fleims 
valley, and therefore didn't undertake the operatio ns which 
Cadorna had so strenuously urged during the winter.  
 
The overall outcome of the spring attacks by the It alians 
against the Tyrol defenses in spring wasn't signifi cant.  Our 
Army Group HQ had soon recognized the limited goal of the 
operations, and so diverted just five battalions fr om their 
original mission. 
 

f. Events on the Isonzo and on the Carinthian front  
                                                 
179 The 21 Mtn Bde consisted of Battalions V/BH 1, V/BH 2, 

II/LW IR 5, V/LW IR 37 and BH FJB # 3, plus ¼ of 5 Sqdn/DR 6.  
The Area HQ divided the Brigade and placed its comp onents 
under both of the brigade commanders who were alrea dy at the 
front. 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 248 

through mid-May 
 
The commanders of 5 th  and 10 th  Armies were placed directly under 
the high command on 25 March; they had been informe d about the 
structure of the attacking group four days previous ly.  At the 
end of the month, when the start of the great opera tion was 
still planned for the start of April, both Army com manders 
received instructions to prepare for the possibilit y that the 
enemy might have to substantially weaken their east ern front or 
even evacuate it behind a covering force due to qui ck successes 
by Archduke Eugene's Army Group.  The principal tas k of 5 th  and 
10 th  Armies would be to identify this moment correctly and then 
to exploit it with determination. 
 
Because of the balance of forces, the impetus for s uch an 
offensive could come only from the commanders at th e front; 
higher-ranking generals would just keep the movemen t within the 
correct limits.  On 1 April the XV Corps was return ed to 5 th  
Army, which was then once more organized in four se ctors (I, II, 
III.a and III.b).  The guidelines for this Army ind icated that 
any advance after the withdrawing enemy to the fort ifications on 
the Tagliamento River should take place south of th e line Krn-
Monte Maggiore-Gemona, while 10 th  Army would move to the upper 
reaches of the River.  5 th  Army HQ ordered that aggressive 
reconnaissance should be carried out so that the ri ght moment 
for the advance wouldn't be missed.  They also reli eved 9 ID 
from the front to prepare a reserve of troops capab le of 
energetic marching and fighting; the Division's 17 Inf Bde was 
stationed at Selo and 60 Inf Bde at Dornberg.  They  were 
replaced in the line by the k.k. 21 Lst Mtn Bde and  k.u. Lst IR 
# 2.  In the first half of April the 5 th  Army had to give up a 
mountain brigade to Tyrol (in addition to 34 ID).  For this 
purpose the new k.u.k. 21 Mtn Bde was formed with b attalions 
taken from five different sectors; on the 10 th  the Brigade was 
ordered to move from the Wippach valley to Tyrol.  On the other 
hand, at the start of May the 5 th  Army received 24 Lst Mtn Bde 
from the Balkans; it was placed in reserve at Comen . 180  
 
Based on the guidelines issued to 10 th  Army, it would have its 
main body (94 ID and the 92 ID farther east) advanc e over the 
Carnithian crest between Plöcken Pass and the Fella  valley.  27 

                                                 
180 The 24 Lst Mtn Bde, under Col. von Zhuber, had the 

following units - FJB # 2; k.k. Lst Inf Bns 6, IV/3 9 and 83; 
k.u. Lst Inf Bn VII/17; 6 Can Batty/Mtn AR 12, 1 Ca n Batty/Mtn 
AR 21 
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Mtn Bde was ready to move in the Isonzo valley thro ugh Saga, 
while the weak forces between the Fella and Flitsch  basin would 
just pin down the enemy.  A reserve of five battali ons was 
stationed at Nötsch in the lower Gail valley. 
 
The Italian units opposite the k.u.k. 10 th  Army - XII and IV 
Corps - were also reorganized in March and April.  The most 
important change was that 36 ID of IV Corps at Flit sch changed 
places with 24 ID of XII Corps in the Fella sector.   After the 
changes introduced by both sides, the two Italian c orps between 
Mt Peralba and the Krn were numerically twice as st rong as 
Rohr's Army.  At this time he had just 38 battalion s (of which 
13 were from the Common Army), 24 field and mountai n batteries, 
and 11 medium and heavy batteries.  There were 37,0 00 riflemen, 
150 field and mountain guns, and 88 medium and heav y guns.  The 
XII Italian Corps and the parts of IV Corps as far as the Krn 
totaled 71 battalions, 54 field and mountain, and 3 5 medium and 
heavy batteries.  They had about 70,000 riflemen, 2 32 light 
guns, and 95 medium and heavy guns. 
 
Some minor actions  
 
When the attack from Tyrol was still scheduled to o pen at the 
start of April, the 5 th  and 10 th  Armies were supposed to initiate 
feint operations.  By schedule, artillery bombardme nts at Görz 
on 10 April, at Tolmein on the 11 th  and in the Plöcken area on 
the 12 th  would escalate into seemingly serious barrages; un it 
movements behind the front, infantry thrusts, and a ir operations 
were to simulate the development of attacks from Ca rinthia and 
on the Isonzo.  However, bad weather and changed or ders 
interrupted this activity. 
 
On the other hand, the Italians again became active  in the 
southern coastal sector.  On 15 April they repeated  the attacks 
against Heights # 70 east of Selz.  Here in March t he HQ of 61 
ID had already canceled their plans for recovering the La Rocca 
Ridge due to lack of strength and the need to econo mize the 
effectiveness of the fighting troops.  The enemy we re able to 
win some small and temporary successes.  VII Corps HQ ordered 61 
ID to change places with 106 Lst ID at the end of A pril so that 
the latter Division could restore the situation at Heights # 70.  
Before this measure could be carried out, however, there was a 
new enemy attack on the 22 nd.  This led to lively fighting until 
25 April, when detachments of 19 Lst Mtn Bde inflic ted a bloody 
check on the advancing Italians, then pushed them b ack so far 
that almost all the lost territory was recovered.  Thus ended 
the actions around Heights # 70 which had continued  to flare up 
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since 28 March.  Sector HQ III.b was abolished on 1  May.   
Thereafter the HQ of VII Corps was in charge of all  four 
divisions on the Karst plateau in one sector (III).  
 
While it was generally quiet north of the Wippach, the Italians 
in the Mt S Michele sector increased their activity ; in 
response, our troops began to oppose the forward ad vance of the 
enemy sappers.  This warfare of saps and mines led to constantly 
recurring combat, which took place mostly at night and involved 
much hand-to-hand action.  There were larger engage ments at Mt S 
Michele from 24 April.  At this time there were ind ications that 
the Italians were stepping up the mining operations  in the Mt S 
Michele-Heights # 197 area.  VII Corps HQ decided t herefore to 
anticipate the enemy.  After just three weeks of mi ning, on 8 
May the 17 ID west of S Martino and the 20 Hon ID n ext to Point 
# 124 on the western slope of Mt Michele opened two  attacks with 
mine explosions.  By occupying the craters left by the mines and 
the strong point which had been the head of the ene my's forward 
sap, they substantially improved our position. 181   In the 
following days and nights the Italians strove unsuc cessfully to 
recover the lost positions.  At the same time, they  over-hastily 
and prematurely set off their own numerous mines, w hich didn't 
damage our installations.  Thus the threat from the  network of 
mines under S Martino was laid to rest. 
 
In XVI Corps' sector there were just some insignifi cant actions 
in no-man's land through mid-May.  On the 4 th , the defensive 
batteries and fighter pilots at Görz shot down an I talian 
dirigible in flames.  Under XV Corps, the 3 Mtn Bde  was 
successful in some minor offensive operations on th e Mrzli vrh 
and at Dolje through mid-April.  Corps HQ planned a  greater 
assault to capture the Jeza Heights on the Kolovrat  Ridge, which 
dominated the Isonzo valley and the Tolmein basin.  However, the 
departure of troops made it necessary to cancel the  operation.  
There were no significant military operations throu gh 10 May.  
Artillery actions and skirmishes finally started on  11 May, and 
developed into a lager operation around the middle of the month. 
 
On the Carinthian front, April passed with just sma ll actions of 
only local significance.  Deteriorating weather on the 12 th  and 
again on 23 April hindered any larger undertaking i n the 
mountains.  At the end of the month the weather cau sed 
disruptions in traffic and avalanches which claimed  their 

                                                 
181 The commander of the operation after the mine e xplosion at 

S Martino, 1 st  Lt Geza Heim of IR # 46, was awarded the 
Knight's Cross of the Military Maria Theresia Order . 
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victims.  Noteworthy actions in 10 th  Army's sector included the 
occupation of Mt Ciadenis (in the Peralba Group) on  21 April and 
a series of successful thrusts on 26 April and on 2  and 4 May 
which ended in the occupation of the Rombon by part s of k.k. Lst 
Inf Bn 41 and of BH IR # 4.  This led the commander  of the 24 
Italian ID to seek to recover the Cukla Heights, wh ich had been 
the starting point of the Austrian sorties.  After very strong 
artillery preparations, four Alpini battalions adva nced on 10 
May against the three companies of Bosniaks on the Cukla and 
overwhelmed them in a bitter melee. 182  

g. April actions in the Sugana valley 
 
In December 1915 the HQ of V Italian Corps had alre ady 
instructed 15 ID, stationed in the Val Sugana, that  when the 
time was appropriate they should occupy Levico and Caldonazzo 
and if possible thrust as far as Vattaro.  First th ey were 
supposed to quickly seize Mt Broi and the heights a t San Osvaldo 
and of the Collo. 183   After unsuccessful attempts to achieve 
these goals in January and at the start of February , bad weather 
which began in mid-February prevented further activ ity.  
Finally, after four weeks in which the heavy snowfa ll on the 
southward-facing slopes gradually melted, Italian d etachments 
moved closer to the chain of Austrian outposts whic h ran from Mt 
Carbonile (south of the Brenta) to the mountains me ntioned 
above.  On 22 March they attacked the sentries at S  Maria and on 
Mt Broi, and in the night of 24-25 March also those  on Mt 
Carbonile.  All these efforts were repulsed.  In th e following 
days spring storms brought fresh snow to the mounta ins, and rain 
showers to the valleys.  Skirmishing between the ou tposts 
diminished.  Only the artillery of both sides kept up their 
fire, which had been growing heavier since mid-Marc h.  Observers 
reported correctly that the enemy was deploying man y new 
batteries.  On the Sella plateau (at Marter and Ron cegno) and in 
front of the Collo they were diligently entrenching  and 
obviously receiving reinforcements.  From the other  side, the 
Italians noticed the heavy traffic at Caldonazzo, e ven though 
the roads had been well camouflaged with reed mats.   They fired 
artillery in this direction; as a reprisal, the Aus -Hung. 
batteries shot at Borgo and Marter. 

                                                 
182 The three companies of BH IR # 4 lost about 250  men, of 

whom half were taken prisoner.  In the fighting on the Cukla 
Heights between 10 and 12 May the enemy lost 18 off icers and 
516 men. 

183 Italian Official History, Vol. III, Text, pp. 3 15 ff. 
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At the end of March the commander of Border Sector 6, Col. von 
Sloninka, commanded L-Sch Regt # I, the bicycle bat talion of 
Major Edl. von Schönner, k.k. Lst Inf Bn 164, and o ne Kaiser 
Jaeger Streif Company.  There were about 2000 Stand -Schützen 
from the Battalions of Kaltern, Zillertal, Reutte I I, Meran II, 
Bludenz and Rattenberg, plus two independent machin e gun 
companies and nine batteries.  Furthermore, six mou ntain 
batteries and four 10.4 cm cannon from 11 th  Army had recently 
deployed in this sector.  On 25 March the border se ctor, which 
stretched from the Cima Vezzena to the Kreuz summit , was placed 
under XVII Corps but with the proviso that the fina l deployment 
of the Corps wouldn't take place here.  The troops of 18 ID, 
assembled around Pergine, would stay hidden from th e enemy.  
Since L-Sch Regt # I was supposed to help form the Landes-
Schützen Division, it would have to be relieved by units taken 
from other parts of the Tyrol defenses.  For this p urpose the 
III Reserve Battalion of IR # 37 plus 4 Landsturm c ompanies and 
the Upper Austrian Volunteer Rifle Regiment (of jus t 6 
companies) were sent to Pergine. 
 
The fighting on the northern slope of the Sugana Va lley  
 
In the first days of April the Italian 15 ID again tried to 
capture the area Glockenturm-San Osvaldo-Mt Broi.  After 
powerful artillery fire, in the morning of the 4 th  about three 
battalions struck the sentries on Mt Broi and at Vo tto and 
pushed them back a little.  The Landes-Schützen soo n drove the 
Italians back again from these outpost entrenchment s.  The 
enemy's intentions were made clear by strong troop 
concentrations at Roncegno, the advance of reinforc ements toward 
Votto, a concentration of heavy artillery fire agai nst Mt Broi, 
and the continuation of the attacks during the 5 th .  The planned 
relief of the Landes-Schützen was postponed, and pa rts of 18 ID 
held in readiness.  The enemy artillery concentrate d their fire 
against the ridge between San Osvaldo and the Larga nza ravine; 
it was carried on without interruption during the m orning of 6 
April.  Then about two infantry battalions attacked .  The 
outposts, held by two Landes-Schützen companies, we re powerfully 
supported by our artillery; they held out gallantly  despite 
serious casualties.  They repulsed four storming at tempts and 
then withdrew to the somewhat higher position on th e Fratasecca, 
leaving sentries in San Osvaldo.  Meanwhile the Ita lian 
artillery continued to fire on Mt Broi, toward Nova ledo, and as 
far as Calceranica.  The impression of these events  on the 
higher HQ is reflected in an order which was issued  in the 
evening by XVII Corps:  "To prevent the enemy from gaining a 
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view of the area south of Caldonazzo-Calceranica, A rmy HQ orders 
that the line Novaledo-Mt Broi-San Osvaldo-Glockent urm-Collo-Mt 
Cola must hold out under all circumstances."  The H Q of 18 ID, 
which had already ordered Battalion I/63 to the Pan arotta, on 7 
March also sent Battalions IV/4 and I/1 to climb in  the 
direction of these heights to Brennstall [Brenstal] .  Per the 
instructions of Corps HQ, these three battalions we re placed 
under Col. Sloninka, but he was told to keep them i n reserve and 
only commit them if he received further orders.  Si x other 
battalions were held in place, but ready to go. 
 
Despite our expectations, in the next few days the Italians just 
dug in within rifle range of the Aus-Hung. outposts .  Only their 
artillery continued to thunder.  On 9 April, 150 he avy shells 
fell on Caldonazzo, which began to burn and had to be evacuated.  
It was possible to relieve parts of L-Sch Regt # I.   They were 
replaced at Glockenturm-Collo by III Reserve Battal ion of IR # 
37 and in the Garollo-Mt Broi area by the Upper Aus trian 
Volunteer Rifles. 
 
A radio message intercepted on 10 April described l ively 
movement on the Sella, at Borgo, and at Roncegno; i t indicated 
that new Italian attacks were imminent.  They start ed on the 
12 th .  Four groups - each containing two battalions plu s a 
battery - had Glockenturm, Spigolo-Fratasecca, Mt B roi-Novaledo 
and Mt Carbonile as their objectives.  Four battali ons made up 
the reserve in the Borgo area. 
 
Most of the outposts along the line of heights unde r attack were 
still weakly held, since we wanted to hide the batt alions of 18 
ID from the enemy and therefore kept them behind th e main 
fortified position.  However, the defenders had pow erful 
artillery support; there were no fewer than 112 gun s in the 
area, and some of the batteries of III Corps could also be used 
if necessary. 
 
The continuing alarm in the Sugana valley was still  keeping L-
Sch Regt # I in Border Sector 6.  11 th  Army HQ had already 
decided that the Landes-Schützen Division, whose fo rmation was 
delayed anyway by local difficulties involving the relief of the 
other Landes-Schützen units, should assemble behind  this sector.  
It would be responsible for the security of the Val  Sugana, so 
that 18 ID (all of which would be needed for the up coming major 
offensive) wouldn't be drawn into the fighting. 
 
But Army Group HQ didn't think that the enemy thrus ts in the 
Brenta valley posed any danger.  "Experiences to da te involving 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 254 

the Italians' ability to attack in general, and in the Val 
Sugana in particular" made it unlikely that the ene my could 
quickly gain ground in this area, even if they were  opposed 
solely by the normal border defenses.  They vetoed the proposed 
deployment of the Landes-Schützen Division, because  it might 
complicate preparations for the offensive. 
 
In fact, during the latest Italian attacks on 12 an d 13 April 
they had moved forward just a little.  After strong  artillery 
preparation they pushed back the reinforced outpost s at the 
Glockenturm and east of Fratasecca.  However, the a ttackers were 
still pinned down in front of the main posts by a b arrage from 
numerous batteries.  The Italians' courageous attac ks against 
Novaledo fared no better.  They drove the sentries out of S 
Maria, which was set on fire, and back to the dam o n the 
Torrente Rosa; then they fell back under the defens ive fire of 
the bicycle troops and the artillery, and the offen sive 
gradually subsided.  The Landes-Schützen counteratt acked on the 
slopes of Mt Broi and took two dozen Italian prison ers on 13 
April.  The enemy suffered their heaviest losses in  the fighting 
around Mt Carbonile.  Here they were able to take t hree strong 
points from half of a Landes-Schützen streif compan y despite a 
gallant defense.  They were literally blown out of one of these 
positions by the accurate fire of Lt Col. Schmidt's  and Col. 
Janecka's artillery groups.  In the evening of the 13 th  a company 
of Landes-Schützen who had hastened to the scene he lped the 
streif company to fully recover all this important peak.  Our 
own losses in most of these actions were also signi ficant.  In 
the evening of the 12 th  GM Kindl, who'd taken over command of 
Border Sector 6, asked if he could bring the three battalions 
from 18 ID in the area closer to the battle lines o f the 
defenders of the Panarotta.  XVII Corps HQ placed t wo more 
battalions from this Division in readiness in the B renta Valley, 
and declared that possession of Mt Carbonile was es pecially 
important for any offensive over the Sella plateau.   The 
mountain was to be held under all circumstances. 
 
Plans for a counter-thrust  
 
In mid-April it was still uncertain when the offens ive over the 
plateaus could begin.  Therefore 11 th  Army HQ decided to put an 
end to the continuing enemy pressure in the Sugana valley.  At 
noon on the 13 th  they ordered XVII Corps to undertake "a short 
offensive thrust with as strong a force as possible  to throw the 
enemy back from Marter-Roncegno-S Anna."  GdK Dankl  justified 
this decision to Army Group HQ with the remark that  "special 
measures to secure the Val Sugana are all the more necessary 
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because danger on the left flank will be particular ly unwelcome 
during the offensive over the plateaus."  He gave t his opinion:  
"The activity and strength of the enemy in the Val Sugana will 
continue to tie down substantial forces from either  3 rd  or 11 th  
Armies; the presence of the Italians in the Borgo a rea during 
the offensive will always be undesirable and cause moments of 
danger."  Again he proposed "that the higher level HQ should 
permit parts of 3 rd  Army to be deployed as demanded by the 
situation and the enemy's activity, at least until the capture 
of the Borgo area."  In these suggestions the origi nal plan to 
send a subsidiary force down the Val Sugana surface d again in an 
altered form.  In their response, Army Group HQ ref erred to the 
explicit order of the high command which forbade a simultaneous 
thrust in the Val Sugana and a premature commitment  of 3 rd  Army.  
Army Group HQ didn't share Dankl's concern for the northern 
flank of his Army.  "The counterattack by 18 ID whi ch 11 th  Army 
HQ is planning should anyway soon neutralize the pr essure from 
the enemy in the Val Sugana which the Army finds so  
objectionable."  Army Group HQ saw no danger in the  presence of 
the Italians around Borgo during the offensive over  the 
plateaus.  More likely the enemy in the Sugana vall ey would 
themselves be endangered when our offensive was in motion over 
the heights which dominated the area south of the v alley. 
 
According to the orders of XVII Corps HQ, GM Strack er was to 
attack with the main body of 18 ID plus the troops of Border 
Sector 6 who at this time were engaged in the Mt Br oi-
Fratasecca-Glockenturm-Collo position; they would r ecover the 
original line of outposts which lay about one to tw o kilometers 
ahead.  GM Kindl would assist this attack in the Br enta valley 
and on the southern slope of Mt Broi with the bicyc le battalion 
(already stationed there) and two half battalions o f 18 ID.  A 
half battalion of L-Sch Regt # I would hold onto Mt  Carbonile. 
 
Preparations were difficult and time-consuming.  Th e snow on the 
mountains was still a meter deep, and the artillery  was 
immobile.  Therefore the attack couldn't start unti l 16 April, 
with limited objectives. 
 
Meanwhile the Italians were trying to improve the p osition 
they'd occupied since the indecisive conclusion of their attacks 
on the 12 th  and 13 th .  Their efforts - furious bombardments and 
thrusts by small detachments against the Fratasecca  and Mt Broi 
(on the 14 th ) and against Mt Carbonile (on the 14 th  and 15 th ) - 
were in vain. However, they dug in with speed and s kill along 
their new foremost line, which was strongly occupie d. 
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The counterattack by the k.u.k. 18 ID  
 
The following missions were assigned by HQ of 18 ID : 
. Col. Edl. von Barza, the commander of 13 Mtn Bde,  led 
Battalions III/BH 4 and IV/22 plus half of III/L-Sc h I over the 
Portella to attack on both sides of the Glockenturm ; 
. Col. Teus, the commander of 1 Mtn Bde, advanced o ver the 
Weitjoch with Battalions I/63, III/64 and IV/4; he would pick up 
I Battalion/L-Sch Regt I and then deliver the main blow south of 
the Larganza ravine through San Osvaldo; 
. Major Hildebrand led the southernmost group - Bat talions I/1 
and II/L-Sch I - east through Garollo to throw the enemy away 
completely from Mt Broi; 
. Three battalions of the Division were in reserve,  while the 
Stand-Schützen and Upper Austrian Volunteer Rifles stayed back 
in the main position. 
 
Before the morning fog lifted on 16 April, Col. Bar za's group 
advanced without artillery preparation.  They compl etely 
surprised the enemy and moved past the line assigne d as their 
objective.  Their right flank nearly reached Postoi , but had to 
pull back toward Tezzel under pressure from strong 
counterattacks. 
 
In Teus' group, at daybreak Battalion IV/4 was held  in readiness 
near the crest of the Fratasecca, while Battalion I /63 was on 
the northern slope.  The artillery hammered away fo r three 
hours.  Around 10:00 AM the battalions advanced and  took the 
enemy positions; the Deutschmeister reached San Osv aldo and then 
turned toward Valcanai, while the Transylvanians of  the 63 rd  
moved to Votto.  The attackers' casualties were sig nificant, but 
those of the enemy were even greater - in this posi tion they 
lost more than 300 prisoners plus 4 machine guns. 184  However, 
the Italians stubbornly held onto the well-construc ted second 
line at Votto and Height # 1213.  To avoid further casualties, 
in the evening Col. Teus halted the assaults agains t these 
points.  The night hours weren't long enough to com plete new 
preparations and bring up artillery.  On the 17 th  Valcanai was 
occupied; however, the Aus-Hung. artillery couldn't  get at the 
trenches in the woods by Votto, while the enemy's g uns could 
inflict substantial losses on the unprotected lines  of infantry 

                                                 
184 Hoen, Waldstätten-Zipperer and Seifert, "Die 

Deutschmeister" (Vienna, 1928), p. 693.  For gallan t conduct 
in this attack, as well as during an earlier action , Capt. 
Emil Fey was awarded the Knight's Cross of the Mili tary Maria 
Theresia Order. 
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along the slope.  Next morning the Battalions I/63 and III/64 
stormed and took a short stretch of the trench, but  the enemy - 
who'd received two battalions as reinforcements - d idn't 
withdraw. 
 
The action of Major Hildebrand's group on Mt Broi, which had 
started somewhat later than the attack against S Os valdo, was 
already decided on the 16 th .  In a brilliantly-led operation, the 
Silesians and Landes-Schützen enveloped the enemy, who were worn 
down by powerful artillery fire, and took the major ity of them 
prisoner.  The rest fled to Marter.  In GM Kindl's group the 
bicyclists, supported by half a battalion from IR #  52, had 
already crossed the Torrente Rosa before dawn and m ade contact 
with the Silesians from Bn I/1 on the southern slop e of Mt Broi.  
They took almost an entire company prisoner. 
 
By the evening of the 16 th , the HQ of 18 ID could determine from 
the incoming reports that they had achieved their a ssigned 
goals.  Only at Votto did the enemy continue to hol d out 
stubbornly through 19 April.  While the recovered l ine of 
outposts was declared the "main line of resistance"  and 
technically improved, the group on S Osvaldo ridge renewed the 
attack on the 21 st , now supported by two mountain batteries which 
had been brought up to close range.  Despite heavy casualties, 
Battalions I/63 and III/64 seized the strong point on Peak # 
1213 from the enemy.  This made the entire network of Italian 
trenches at Votto untenable.  Cold rain and driving  snow set in.  
On all sides the Easter bells were pealing.  The su ccess of 18 
ID was complete. 
 
The six battalions which had entered the fray on 16  April had 
lost 279 dead, 1069 wounded and 247 missing.  Batta lion I/63 had 
suffered the heaviest losses - 126 dead and 392 wou nded.  L-Sch 
Regt # I, which now could finally leave the area, l ost 26 dead 
and 115 wounded.  The casualties of most Italian un its were also 
heavy. 
 
Results of the fighting in the Sugana valley  
 
The Italian attacks in the first half of April had made a deeper 
impression on 11 th  Army HQ than on the immediately affected 
garrison of the border sector, and had finally led to the 
deployment of an entire Division.  By a remarkable coincidence, 
the counterattack by 18 ID caused much greater unea siness in the 
higher and highest Italian echelons than among the commanders 
who were nearest to the scene.  The Italian high co mmand 
telegraphed on 20 April:  "The number of casualties  to the 
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troops in the Val Sugana on 16 April, which are com parable to 
those in a complete breakdown, indicate that strong  forces had 
been deployed in the foremost line."  This was cont rary to the 
repeated orders of the high command which insisted on 
accountability. 185   The responsible lower-level commanders were 
careful to justify their operational methods, and s ought in 
their reports to smooth over the importance of the "minor" 
setback at S Osvaldo.  Nevertheless, the main body of 15 ID was 
now pulled back. 
 
When Aus-Hung. patrols advanced toward Votto on 25 April, they 
found the trenches abandoned.  Here, and in the eva cuated 
positions northwest of Roncegno, 700 rifles plus a lot of 
ammunition and rations had been left behind, a sign  that the 
enemy's retreat hadn't been completely orderly.  It  was soon 
evident that the Italians had constructed a new pos ition on the 
mountain ridge between Borgo and Torcegno; apparent ly it 
stretched in the north to Salubio and in the south to 
Armenterra.  In front of it there was a line of out posts running 
from the eastern slope of the Collo through S Anna to Roncegno. 
 
Cadorna wasn't satisfied with the reports of 1 st  Army.  On 29 
April he came himself to the Sugana valley.  He got  the 
impression that the new main line of resistance (Sa lubio-Borgo-
Armenterra) was defective, and emphatically ordered  that in the 
event of a large-scale hostile attack the principal  effort 
should be made rather in the position at Opsedalett o.  
Nevertheless, he would permit serious resistance to  also be 
offered at Borgo, which for psychological reasons c ouldn't 
simply be given up. 
 
The short thrust of 18 ID, which was only supposed to shake up 
the pesky enemy in the Val Sugana, was regarded by the Italians 
as the start of the offensive out of south Tyrol (w hich GdK 
Dankl had in fact wanted it to be).  However, more time would 
elapse before the offensive finally opened. 
 

                                                 
185 Italian Official History, Vol. III, Text, pp. 3 17 ff. 
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h. The period of waiting 
 

1) Causes for postponing the attack 

 
From the point when the start of the offensive was postponed due 
to the weather and snow conditions, a time of very painful 
waiting began for the Aus-Hung. commanders.  The et ernal fight 
which the spring sun waged against recurring bouts of winter 
weather continued throughout the anxious days of Ap ril 1916.  
Meanwhile opinions were constantly shifting regardi ng the 
prospects of the troops for advancing over the snow fields, whose 
depth and firmness changed every day. 
 
The generals restlessly shifted their gaze from the  snow and 
weather forecasts to reports and intelligence about  the enemy.  
It was certain that the Italians were increasing th eir attention 
on south Tyrol at the start of April.  On 31 March a 
construction foreman of Italian nationality in the Austrian 
Landsturm service, who'd been employed on the plate aus, went 
over to the enemy. 186   There was no doubt that he'd given 
information to the Italians, whose heavy artillery thereafter 
fired more often and with greater effect against th e assembly 
areas.  With displeasure we had to watch every day as the enemy 
energetically extended their positions on the cliff s, prepared 
new barriers, and openly received reinforcements.  Our artillery 
didn't leave the Italians in quiet, but the constan t sound of 
blasting powder indicated that they were still able  to continue 
with their work. 
 
All measures were attempted to divert the enemy's a ttention back 
to other fronts.  New demonstrations and deception maneuvers 
started on 10 April.  Also Battalion I/27 of III Co rps was 
returned to the Isonzo sector.  Bombing squadrons w ere sent to 

                                                 
186 General Capello described this incident in "Not e di Guerra" 

(Milan, 1921), p. 247 - "This pseudo-engineer, trul y an 
adventurous type....brought with him a detailed ske tch and 
declared himself ready to give us the most exact de tails about 
the Austrian preparations, with which he was comple tely 
familiar....His moral defects made us distrust him;  however, 
we could see that his exact and concrete informatio n was 
consistent with data from other sources."  Besides this 
construction foreman, three other traitors went ove r to the 
enemy. 
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interrupt the reported lively train traffic in Vene tia, which 
indicated that the Italians were moving significant  forces 
toward south Tyrol.  Army Group HQ had the impressi on, as did 
the AOK on 21 April, "that the enemy knows in gener al about the 
offensive, but isn't completely clear about its dir ection." 
 
The idea now was to make up for the lost element of  surprise by 
the strength of the offensive.  Some of the artille ry of 3 rd  Army 
was moved forward.  More consideration was given to  an earlier 
suggestion that the attack by XX Corps should be su pported by 
artillery loaned from III Corps, which therefore wo uld have to 
delay the start of its own assault.  Unfavorable we ather also 
hampered the activities of the air units.  Despite the dangers, 
however, they continued to fly and brought back con siderable 
information which made it possible to be certain ab out the 
position of the enemy defensive positions, and enab led the 
artillery to select their targets.  The flyers also  helped the 
fire directed against the Italian batteries. 
 
Meanwhile attempts and tests were continued to dete rmine the 
chances of attacking over the snowfields.  The figh ting in the 
Val Sugana, on the Dolomite front and at Riva didn' t offer any 
grounds for comparison, since it always involved ju st limited 
local goals and mostly took place on the lower slop es of the 
mountains, which had been longest affected by the s un and 
therefore were already free of snow.   Attempts to move on the 
plateaus demonstrated that troops could move easily  over the 
snow in some places, but then repeatedly sank up to  their hips 
depending on the temperature and the time of day.  North winds 
set in on 15 April and hardened the snow.  Several commanders 
believed the time had come to attack, but were cont radicted by 
others.  There were also differences of opinion amo ng the troops 
and indeed in the highest HQ.  However, the melting  commenced 
again a few days later.  Now it would be necessary to wait until 
the still large and yielding snow cover melted away .  Daily 
observation of the height of the snow led to differ ent analyses 
and no certain conclusion.  11 th  Army HQ reported that unless 
there was another change in the weather they could begin the 
attack in the first days of May.  Based on their ow n analysis, 
Army Group HQ had to agree to this latest postponem ent, although 
they were aware of all the consequences of delay.  The AOK 
didn't take this well, and noted again: "When decid ing when to 
attack we must recognize that every day of delay is  a 
disadvantage for us and an advantage for our enemie s.  The 
general situation also demands an early start, but also that the 
offensive should be successfully accomplished, sinc e we are 
staking everything on one card.  Based on these con siderations, 
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the start of the attack should take place as soon a s permitted 
by the condition of the snow." 
 
Growing impatience of commanders and troops  
 
Day after day the higher HQ sent staff officers to review the 
incoming snow reports.  Also GO Archduke Eugene and  FML Krauss 
personally checked the accuracy of the findings of their 
subordinates and gave the AOK their impressions.  N evertheless, 
there was growing impatience.  This led to superflu ous inquiries 
and justifications, and even to a crisis of confide nce. 187   The 
time of waiting also wasn't easy for the troops, st anding ready 
for action in valleys blooming with springtime.  Th e period was 
used for training and maneuvers, which were often b roken off in 
anticipation of an order to attack. 
 
Rain set in around Easter, while fresh snow fell on  the 
mountains.  A new and large-scale maneuver at the s ame elevation 
as the terrain in front of 11 th  Army led to the following 
conclusion on 26 April: 

"After the recent thaw and the following storm, the  snow 
cover in general is very soft.  The only time in wh ich a 
man - without carrying a heavy load - can come forw ard 
without becoming exhausted is between 3:00 and 6:00  AM.  
Three hours are needed to cover a stretch of 2000 p aces.  
Individual spurts can't be longer than 25 to 30 pac es.  
While moving close enough to strike the enemy, the troops 
would in all cases be very tired...and after the as sault 
they would be worn out.  A hand-to-hand struggle co uld 
easily turn against us...In most cases there could be no 
question of a pursuit.  Moving ammunition up to the  firing 
line could only be accomplished by a great expendit ure of 
strength, and sending the wounded back to the rear would be 
almost impossible.  Even in fast-frozen snow the be arers 
can't move forward, since they sink to their stomac hs in 
areas where the snow is 50 cm deep." 

If the weather continued to be favorable, the snow would melt 
enough to no longer be a serious obstacle in about fourteen days 
(that is, by around mid-May). 
 
Once again the HQ of 11 th  Army had to make a decision.  They 

                                                 
187 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - Long after the event, in Fe bruary 1917 

FML Krauss was surprised when Conrad asked him whet her there 
might have been some ulterior motive - other than t he weather 
- behind the long delay.  (Krauss, "Ursachen unsere r 
Niederlage", p. 190) 
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decided to wait, despite the depressing fact that t he moment of 
surprise was disappearing.  Anyway another traitor - this time a 
Czech reserve officer - had gone over to the Italia ns on 24 
April.  We would have to accept the fact that the e nemy was 
prepared; because of the obstacles presented by the  elements we 
would have to overcome the expected stronger Italia n resistance 
by a greater expenditure of strength. 
 

2) Changes to the plans 

 
The original plan of attack, which relied heavily u pon 
surprising the enemy and therefore upon the quickne ss of the 
first success, was reviewed and altered.  A new sch eme for 
advancing in echelon was prepared; GM Pichler, 11 th  Army's Chief 
of Staff, presented and elaborated it for Army Grou p HQ which in 
turn sent it ahead to Teschen.  The document explai ned the 
rationale for the changes, and continued:   
 
"Of the three principal sectors of the area to be a ttacked - the 
Vezzena plateau, Folgaria plateau and the Col Santo  plateau with 
Vallarsa - the enemy has the least concern about th e last-named.  
We wish to exploit this fact and to ensure that we are 
successful in attacking there, along the Rovereto-T hiene road 
which is now of enhanced importance.  Therefore 11 th  Army HQ 
wishes to reinforce VIII Corps, already assigned to  the sector, 
with 48 ID.  Then we will have 31 battalions for th e area 
between Coni Zugna and the Terragnolo valley, which  is about 12 
kilometers wide.  To the left, the XX Corps will at tack 
simultaneously with 34 battalions on the 8 kilomete r wide 
Folgaria plateau, as originally planned.  III Corps , however, 
which is deployed farther ahead, will first support  the advance 
of XX Corps by flanking fire from the north with it s powerful 
artillery."  Only after the latter command reached Mt Toraro and 
the Sp. Tonezza would III Corps also attack on the 8 to 10 
kilometer wide Vezzena plateau; it would use 28 ID and 22 LW ID 
( i.e.  26 battalions).  11 th  Army HQ intended to keep 6 ID (12 
battalions) under its own control.  The course of e vents would 
determine whether 18 ID (10 battalions) had to stay  in the Val 
Sugana or could be shifted to the plateaus.  Army G roup HQ 
reported that it fully concurred with these plans o f 11 th  Army 
and added:  "As soon as the corps of 11 th  Army have completed 
their deployment in the front line, 3 rd  Army will move forward, 
with its leading troops at Trent." 
 
Thus the strength of 11 th  Army seemed to be shifting toward its 
right wing.  GO Conrad nevertheless noted:  "I agre e with the 
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addition of 48 ID to VIII Corps; I have always reck oned that it 
will be relatively easier to move forward through C amp grosso."  
Therefore Lt. Col. Schneller drafted the following answer:  "The 
AOK doesn't feel obliged to interfere in the dispos ition of its 
units which 11 th  Army HQ has selected to carry out their mission.  
We note, however, that while the attacks by the rei nforced VIII 
Corps and XX Corps will take place simultaneously, the delay in 
the offensive by III Corps might not only cause the  operation of 
XX Corps to falter (notwithstanding the effective a rtillery 
support), but might reduce the greatness of our ove rall success.  
The AOK believes that the surest guarantee of this success is a 
powerful simultaneous assault with a powerful force , aiming to 
take all of the enemy's main position at the first onset."  To 
this note GO Conrad, who'd never substantially chan ged his 
original concept of 6 February, added the following  words:  
"Essentially a success by the groups on the wings ( VIII and 
especially III Corps) will put the enemy opposite X X Corps in a 
precarious situation." 188  
 
The movement of 48 ID from the Cavalese area into t he Adige 
valley began on 8 May.  Because of the strong enemy  troop 
concentrations in the Val Sugana, Army Group HQ fel t obliged to 
push forward parts of 3 rd  Army so that they'd be available in an 
emergency to back up Border Sector 6 (whose line no w extended 

                                                 
188 An authoritative source in the military archive s indicates 

that there was another motive behind 11 th  Army's change in 
plans in addition to those outlined in the presenta tion to the 
AOK.  According to this report, another reason why III Corps 
had to stand in place so that its powerful artiller y could 
support XX Corps was that its own advance depended on a strong 
thrust forward by the latter command.  The right wi ng of III 
Corps, the 28 ID, would be exposed to murderous art illery fire 
on its flank unless the Italian heavy batteries in the areas 
by Passo della Vena and Mt Campomolon were neutrali zed.  By 
taking these enemy batteries the XX Corps would dir ectly 
assist III Corps.  This information can't be found in the 
contemporary records.  However, GdI Ernst Horsetzky  has thrown 
light on the deliberations of each day and added su bstantially 
to our knowledge of this subject in an article base d on the 
recollections of several high-ranking commanders, " Zum 
Angriffsplan der öst-ung. 11 th  Armee im Mai 1916 aus Südtirol" 
in the February 1934 edition of the Militärwissensc haftlichen 
Mitteilungen. 

 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - This footnote appears on page 725 of 
Volume Five  in the original, since it was prepared after the 
publication of Volume Four. 
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past the Val piana heights).  Thus by 9 May the 2 M tn Bde had 
reached Cavalese, where they were briefed about the  condition of 
the crossing points through the Fassaner Alps by th e departing 
48 ID, whose advanced detachments they had relieved .  8 Mtn Bde 
moved to the area northwest of Pergine, where they arrived on 
the 11 th ; eventually they were to relieve 18 ID in the bord er 
sector.  Both 2 and 8 Bdes were placed under XVII C orps HQ.  
This Corps, along with 18 ID and the original garri son of the 
border sector (181 Inf Bde) came under 3 rd  Army on 10 May.  Thus 
even before the offensive started the Army Group HQ  had taken 
the first step toward dividing the front, despite t he precise 
orders of the AOK that 3 rd  Army was to be deployed behind the 
11 th . 
 
Final selection of the date for the attack  
 
Meanwhile GO Dankl, after a new and thorough review  of 
conditions, had chosen 17 May as the date for the a ttack.  
Although this latest delay was unwelcome to Army Gr oup HQ, they 
derived some comfort from signs that the enemy migh t soon 
undertake their own offensive.  Such a premature It alian attack 
"could be an unexpected windfall."  The high comman d was 
extremely upset about this third postponement.  The y received 
the news with mistrust and demanded to know whether  Army Group 
HQ still had "firm confidence" that their mission " could be 
successfully accomplished with the available units and 
commanders despite the counter-measures of the enem y."  The AOK 
expected a "frank discussion of whether the difficu lties are 
arising for reasons other than the condition of the  snow."  Army 
Group HQ responded brusquely that only the snow con ditions were 
responsible, and repeated that they agreed with the  analysis of 
11 th  Army HQ.  The AOK wasn't satisfied with this retor t.  They 
demanded specific data and declared:  "Compelling f actors might 
force us to order the attack to commence before the  time chosen 
by 11 th  Army HQ."  11 th  Army should be ready to strike within four 
days after receiving the order to advance.  At the same time the 
high command ordered a response by wire to the ques tion of 
whether 11 th  Army HQ would carry out its plan based on the 
opinion of the AOK that the attack should be carrie d out 
simultaneously along the entire front. 
 
At the start of May, Conrad was visited by the Germ an military 
plenipotentiary GM Cramon, acting on instructions f rom GdI 
Falkenhayn.  Cramon asked whether the offensive, wh ich no longer 
could surprise the enemy and therefore had little p rospect of 
success, should be canceled and some of the units a ssembled in 
south Tyrol made available for the German Western f ront.  Conrad 
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refused since the attack couldn't be abandoned afte r being 
prepared in such detail; the artillery, in particul ar, could not 
be redeployed. 189 
 
GO Dankl now chose 15 May as the final date for the  start of the 
offensive.  However, he stuck to his decision to de liver the 
attack in echelon, in which he was in full agreemen t with the 
opinions of Army Group HQ but opposed to those of t he AOK.  He 
believed that flanking fire during an expanded arti llery 
preparation was indispensable, and would be possibl e only if the 
assault by VIII and XX Corps preceded that of III C orps.  At 
first the XX Corps would thrust ahead only frontall y.  A 
difficult situation might develop if the enemy comm itted all 
their reserves against this Corps, but certainly th ey couldn't 
do so quickly.  If nevertheless this came to pass t he following 
assault by III Corps would be all the easier.  GO C onrad finally 
gave his consent, but unwillingly.  Dankl issued th e final 
orders for the offensive on 10 May.  At the same ti me the AOK 
instructed the 5 th  and 10 th  Armies to undertake new 
demonstrations. 
 

3) Readiness of the Italian defenders 

 
When the Aus-Hung. attack failed to develop in the first weeks 
of April, and the Italians saw that their thrusts o n the 
Tyrolean front weren't eliciting any evident respon se, the 
observers who didn't want to believe in any danger again won the 
upper hand.  The most important of them was General  Cadorna.  
Then the Austrian blow in the Val Sugana shook up t he non-
believers. 
 
On 18 April the Italian high command demanded that the 
administrative services accelerate their activity, especially 
the provision of ammunition, because "recent report s and the 
fighting now raging in the Val Sugana make it seem not just 
possible, but indeed probable that there will be la rge-scale and 
significant military operations in this valley, on the high 
plateaus, and in the Val Lagarina." 190   As a result, 1 st  Army got 
the modern heavy batteries it wanted, along with ma ny field and 
mountain guns.  In general, the front on the platea us seemed to 
have sufficient weapons to stand up to any attack.  An enemy 
attempt to break through would fail against the str ong works and 
positions, which had been completed with perseveran ce and 
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diligence.  The Italians noted that the fortificati ons of their 
opponents on the Isonzo were impregnable.  Cadorna also referred 
to the prolonged resistance of the works at Verdun;  in a 
circular he expounded to his subordinates the lesso ns to be 
learned from the defense of this fortress by the Fr ench. 191  
 
The portion of the front in the Col Santo area didn 't seem so 
secure; 1 st  Army HQ intended to strengthen it with a brigade f rom 
9 ID, which was in reserve at Thiene-Schio.  The It alian high 
command didn't want to divide this Division, and in stead sent 
another brigade.  G.Lt Brusati then requested that one more 
division be made available at Vicenza; Cadorna part ially met 
this request by ordering that 27 ID (on the Tagliam ento in the 
strategic reserve) should be held in readiness to b e 
transported.  When 44 ID came home from Albania at the end of 
April, Cadorna sent it to Desenzano on Lake Garda.  He made 
efforts to bring the strategic reserve up to full s trength.  
Finally, at the start of May he ordered several bat teries and 
all available machine gun detachments to join 1 st  Army.  Thanks 
to these measures, according to General Cadorna, on  15 May the 
1st  Army's force on the front between Lake Garda and t he Brenta 
(including the Val Sugana) consisted of more than 1 76 battalions 
(45 of which were from the militia and 7 from the b order 
guards). 192   Also, there were 18 battalions from 44 ID and fro m 
the Sicilia Bde in readiness at Desenzano and Bresc ia.  
Furthermore, the high command had available six div isions on the 
Tagliamento (X and XIV Corps plus 27 and 32 ID, tot aling 72 
battalions); in an emergency they could be quickly sent to the 
Tyrol front.  As for artillery, in the sector delin eated above 
the 1 st  Army had 503 light and 348 heavy or very heavy gun s. 
 
Despite everything, states Cadorna, "it is complete ly true that 
until the battle started I didn't think it was prob able that 
[the enemy planned] a breakthrough attack on a larg e scale with 
the eventual goal of cutting off our main army on t he Isonzo and 

                                                 
191 It is noteworthy that a short time earlier the k.u.k. AOK 

had issued instructions which included lessons to b e learned 
from the breakthrough battles of Gorlice-Tarnow and  of 
Soissons. 

192 Cadorna, "La guerra", Vol. I, p. 200.  These fi gures are in 
general the same as the estimates of the k.u.k. AOK  in May 
1916.  However, it should be noted that in the Mars hal's book 
he is answering critics who complained that he supp orted 1 st  
Army insufficiently and too late.  Therefore his ac count is 
opaque if not distorted. 
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in the Cadore." 193   It seems that this lasting doubt caused a 
misunderstanding between the Chief of the General S taff and the 
commander of 1 st  Army.  Sharp differences of opinion had already 
erupted in mid-April after the setbacks in the Val Sugana.  On 8 
May G.Lt Conte Pecori-Giraldi took over command of 1st  Army.  At 
the same time the 15 ID of about 24 battalions, hit herto on the 
right wing of V Corps and which had received yet an other brigade 
at Easter, became XVIII Corps and was placed direct ly under 1 st  
Army. 194   Also the left wing of V Corps (37 ID) was placed 
directly under Army HQ. 
 

B. The Eastern front and the Balkans through mid-Ma y 
1916 
 

1. Removal of units from the k.u.k. AOK's part of t he 
Eastern front, and construction of positions 

 
After the winter fighting in Bukovina and east Gali cia died out, 
there were months of relative quiet on the eastern front south 
of the Pripyat.  One reason for this pause in the f ighting was 
that the Russians realized after the long and costl y New Year's 
Battle that they had no prospect of success if they  continued 
their efforts.  The other was that the end of the R ussian 
assaults was very welcome to the Aus-Hung. high com mand, because 
it allowed them to direct their entire undisturbed attention to 
preparing the offensive against Italy.  Moreover, i t was 
expected that the snows would begin to melt in the northeast 
toward the end of March, which would prevent large scale 
military movements in the plains; therefore no new Russian 
offensive could open until later in the spring.  So ldiers of the 
Aus-Hung. northern army could be moved elsewhere as  needed. 
 
In his meeting with GdI Falkenhayn on 3 February, G O Conrad had 
learned that he couldn't count on having German tro ops take part 
in the offensive against Italy.  Thereafter he inte nded to take 
four good divisions from the Aus-Hung. eastern fron t, along with 

                                                 
193 Cadorna, "La guerra", Vol. I, p. 204 
194 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - As written this passage is somewhat 

misleading.  15 Italian ID continued to exist, and made up the 
bulk of the new XVIII Corps (the other components w ere 13 
Militia Bde, 13 th  Bersaglieri Regt, and two independent 
battalions).  See Italian Official History, Vol. II I, Text 
(Tome 2, pp. 90-91). 
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many smaller units, especially heavy batteries.  Th is loss would 
partly be made good by 70 Hon ID from Transylvania and by some 
of the troops in the Balkans.  Conrad moreover reck oned that the 
eastern front was receiving about 100,000 replaceme nts per 
month; if the fighting was as light as expected, th is number 
would exceed normal losses.  On the other hand, it could be 
expected that the Russians would also be able to fi ll up their 
units, indeed on a much larger scale.  Thus it was all the more 
important to strengthen the eastern front by contin uing to 
construct all types of fortifications that would en able us to 
repulse any Russian thrusts undertaken to relieve t he Italians. 
 
At the conference between Conrad and Falkenhayn men tioned above, 
it was also decided that the German troops of Bothm er's Army 
would stay in east Galicia because of the possibili ty of Russian 
attacks against the southern part of the Aus-Hung. eastern front 
to relieve either the French or Italians.  On the o ther hand, 
the fact that large operations in the swamps of Vol hynia would 
be impossible once the thaw started meant that GdI von Gerok's 
XXIV Res Corps (German 1 and 22 ID) wouldn't be nee ded there. 
 
Already on 6 February, a week before the German OHL  moved from 
Pless to Mezières, Falkenhayn requested the return of Gerok's 
Corps.  Because of continuing tension in east Galic ia and 
Bukovina, there were no troops available on the eas tern front to 
relieve Gerok, so on the 7 th  the k.u.k. 53 ID (17 Mtn Bde and 23 
Lst Mtn Bde), which was arriving from Serbia, was s ent through 
Kovel to Linsingen's Army Group.  The soldiers of t his Division 
had left their mountain equipment, which they would n't need in 
the plains, back in the Balkans; therefore both bri gades were 
renamed (they became 128 and k.u. 127 Lst Inf Bdes) .  On 3 March 
the German 1 ID began its trip to the western front ; after a new 
request from Falkenhayn, it was followed in mid-mon th by 22 ID 
and the HQ of XXIV Res Corps.  GdI Fath's k.u.k. Co rps and GdK 
Freih. von Hauer's Cavalry Corps now came directly under command 
of Linsingen's Army Group HQ. 
 
In these days the two high commands discussed the p ossible 
employment of Turkish troops on the central Europea n fronts.  
Vice-Generalissimo Enver Pasha had offered the Germ an OHL four 
divisions, which would be followed later by two mor e.  GO 
Conrad, who was asked for his opinion on 14 March, felt that the 
Turkish units would be a very welcome reinforcement  for the 
Bulgarians in case Romania joined the Entente.  The refore they 
should stay in Thrace.  Conrad's reluctance to use Ottoman 
divisions in central Europe was strengthened a few days later 
when the German Alpenkorps was ordered to leave Mac edonia for 
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the French theater of operations at a time when Sar rail's 
divisions were starting to shift forward from the e ntrenched 
camp of Salonika toward the weakened Bulgarian-Germ an Balkan 
front. 195   In addition, it was determined that only one Turk ish 
division was actually available, and that its equip ment was very 
incomplete. 
 
Movement of Aus-Hung. units from the East to Italy  
 
At the end of February the units and higher HQ of t he Aus-Hung. 
eastern front chosen for the offensive against Ital y began to 
depart.  The first was 21 Lst Mtn Bde, taken by tra ins from 7 th  
Army to (initially) the Isonzo front.  On 1 March t hey were 
followed by 3 ID, which had been replaced east of L uck by 2 ID, 
hitherto in reserve.  The next unit in line directl y to the 
south, 10 ID, was replaced in the last week of Marc h by 70 Hon 
ID (which had come from Transylvania through Brody in the second 
half of February to 4 th  Army's sector).  At the end of March the 
10 ID entrained, leaving 19 Inf Bde behind; in sout h Tyrol it 
once more became a full division by gaining 21 Inf Bde (which 
had come from 11 ID of 2 nd Army).  Another unit which left 2 nd 
Army was 34 ID, which moved on 16 March to the coas tal lands 
behind the Isonzo (rather than immediately to Tyrol ).  43 LW ID 
left the South Army on the 22 nd and went directly to south Tyrol.  
Both divisions had been in reserve in their former Armies, and 
weren't replaced.  Also ordered to the southwest fr ont were the 
XVII and I Corps HQ plus 12 battalions and 15 batte ries drawn 
from various divisions. 
 
On 8 April the German OHL requested the return of 3  Gd ID and 
the HQ of Corps Marschall, which were still at the front under 
South Army.  The Guards were relieved by the k.u.k.  32 ID, which 
had been in reserve.  As replacements, the South Ar my received 
38 Hon ID from 7 th  Army and IX Corps HQ from 4 th  Army.  In turn, 
the HQ of Corps Szurmay, along with 7 ID, switched from 1 st  to 4 th  
Army, where it also took over 70 Hon ID.  Thus 1 st  Army retained 
just 25 ID and 46 LW ID, which were placed under XV III Corps HQ 
(transferred from 2 nd Army). 
 
Thus from the start of February to the start of Apr il the sector 
under the Aus-Hung. high command between the Pripya t and 
Czernowitz received two Landsturm divisions while s ending four 
and a half divisions plus 12 individual infantry ba ttalions and 
15 batteries to the southwest front.  In addition, three German 
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divisions left in March and April for the western f ront, without 
being replaced.  Counting the detached battalions a nd batteries 
as a full division, the net loss was therefore six and a half 
divisions.  However, overall strength had actually increased 
because of the ongoing arrival of new artillery and  the fact 
that there were few casualties to offset the incorp oration of 
the March formations.  Thus on 1 June there were 60 ,000 more 
riflemen and 255 more guns than on 1 February (when  the totals 
were 560,000 riflemen and 2604 guns). 
 
At the end of these major troop movements the Aus-H ung. eastern 
front had 38 infantry and 12 ½ cavalry divisions (i ncluding just 
one German infantry division).  In reserve were the  following: 
. 7 th  Army had 30 ID, 3 CD and one brigade apiece from 5  and 36 
ID south of the Dniester, plus 2 CD north of the ri ver. 
. 2 nd Army had the main body of 29 ID (in reserve of IV Corps) 
and 4 CD.  (Parts of the latter were on constructio n projects.) 
. 1 st  Army had one regiment apiece of 46 LW ID and 25 ID . 
. 4 th  Army had 11 ID behind its south wing, 13 LW ID beh ind the 
north wing, and 10 CD which was far in the rear on construction 
projects at Cholm and Hrubieszow. 196  
. Linsingen's Army Group HQ had most of 45 LW ID an d a Polish 
brigade stationed behind its center. 
 
According to the very accurate information of our e spionage 
service, the Russians opposed the Aus-Hung. eastern  front with 
36 to 39 infantry divisions, about 15 cavalry divis ions, and 3 
opolcheniye brigades.  Between the Pripyat and the Gulf of Riga 
the German eastern front had 48 infantry and 10 ½ c avalry 
divisions (including 2 Aus-Hung. infantry divisions ) against the 
Russians' 88 infantry divisions, 25 or 26 cavalry d ivisions, and 
about 12 opolcheniye brigades.  The location of abo ut 14 of the 
enemy's infantry divisions (including the Guard), 4  rifle 
brigades and several border watch and opolcheniye u nits was 
unknown; some of them were apparently in the Russia n interior.  
In fact the Russian eastern front in May 1916 consi sted of 130 
infantry divisions (1969 battalions), about 36 cava lry divisions 
(with 1283 squadrons, including those assigned to C orps HQ), 
7449 guns and 7129 machine guns.  There were also 7  infantry 
divisions just being formed.  Front-line strength w as 1,800,000 
riflemen and 142,000 sabers.  The opolcheniye, fort ress 
garrisons and replacement troops totaled 3,145,000 men. 197  
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Besides the unit movements described above, these w eeks and 
months were marked by constant labor to build forti fications.  
The commanders began to pay great attention to the positions in 
the rear and to works which lay at important geogra phical points 
(such as bridgeheads).  Parts of these back-up posi tions stemmed 
from earlier eras of military technology and had to  be kept in 
repair.  Some of them were renovated by several con struction 
groups formed from civilian workers and prisoners o f war.  
Troops in reserve and military construction detachm ents did most 
of the work on the second- and third-line positions ; the 
garrisons of the foremost fortifications were respo nsible for 
upkeep of their works.  Available resources were in sufficient to 
complete these gigantic projects.  Meanwhile the tr oops in 
reserve didn't have time to get real rest or much-n eeded 
tactical training, especially in how to counteratta ck.  Later 
this would have very unfortunate consequences. 
 

2. Plans and decisions of the Western powers and th e Stavka 
in the first quarter of 1916 

 
Although the outcome of the New Year's Battle had b een very 
unsatisfactory to Southwest Front, the planners in the Tsar's HQ 
at Mogilev continued their work.  The idea develope d by Alexeiev 
back in October - for a double assault on the Danub e Monarchy 
from the Balkans and east Galicia - had been turned  down at the 
second conference at Chantilly (6-8 December 1915).   Now the 
Russian Chief of Staff decided to seek a decision i n the area 
north of the Pripyat Marshes.  This was also the ar ea where the 
bulk of the Tsar's armies were stationed.  There wa s a 
possibility that the Germans' objective for 1916 wa s to complete 
the defeat of the Russian units which had been inau gurated in 
the previous year; therefore it seemed advisable to  Alexeiev to 
anticipate any eventual German attack.  The Russian  offensive 
should therefore start while the winter frost made the roads and 
paths, along with the terrain, passable for the tro ops. 
 
With this decision Alexeiev had hastened to accommo date the 
planning of the commanders of the two Western power s.  On 14 
February 1916 these generals, Joffre and Haig, had decided that 

                                                                                                                                                             
Russian; Moscow, 1923), pp. 155 ff.; Parsky, "Archi val 
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if there was no earlier German attack, and if the E ntente still 
had the initiative, the French and English would at tack on both 
sides of the Somme on 1 July. 198  The Russian offensive would 
open two weeks earlier.  These dates were set so fa r in the 
future because the conferees at Chantilly anticipat ed that the 
Russians couldn't undertake a major operation soone r because of 
the backwardness of their armaments. 
 
However, Alexeiev continued to prepare his winter o ffensive 
without troubling about the decisions of this confe rence.  The 
German assault on Verdun, which opened on 21 Februa ry, may have 
strengthened him in his ideas.  He summoned the com manders of 
the three Fronts, their Chiefs of Staff, and Genera l Plehve (who 
belonged to the council of state) to a meeting at M ogilev on 27 
February. 199  Here he described the current balance of forces.  
Between the Pripyat and Riga the 900,000 Russian ri flemen were 
opposed by 495,000 Germans, an advantage of 400,000  
combatants. 200   According to the Russian estimates, their units 
and the Austro-Hungarians south of the great zone o f swamps had 
roughly equal strength (about half a million riflem en apiece).  
The urgently necessary replacement of military equi pment 
wouldn't be completed quickly because ice blocked t he northern 
harbors, but Alexeiev planned to still exploit his 400,000 man 
advantage.  The inner wings of the North and West F ronts would 
break through in the area between Lake Narotch and Vizy through 
Svenzhany toward Vilkomir. 201   If this operation was successful, 
the Southwest Front would then join in with an atta ck through 
Luck and Kovel. 
 
Meanwhile there was a lively exchange of views betw een Mogilev 
and Chantilly.  The General Staffs of the Western P owers 
believed that attacks by the Central Powers against  Italy or in 
the Balkans were possible; they were also concerned  about a new 
offensive against Russia, especially if Romania and  Sweden 
joined the quadruple alliance.  Therefore Joffre an d Alexeiev 
agreed that all armies of the Entente should assaul t the Central 
Powers together; the only open question was when th is should 
happen.  Joffre wanted to wait until the Russian Ar my was fully 
outfitted with military equipment, but this wouldn' t occur until 
the start of July because of the length of the supp ly line 
through Archangel.  Alexeiev didn't want to wait so  long, 
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because he was always worried that the Germans migh t anticipate 
him with their own offensive. 202   Therefore he still intended to 
attack before the snow melted. 
 
By now the initial successes won by the Germans in front of 
Verdun were causing serious concerns in France.  Th is new 
strategic situation influenced the long-planned thi rd Chantilly 
conference, which opened on 12 March.  The French G eneral Staff 
had prepared a new memorandum which took account of  the altered 
conditions.  It included an overall evaluation of a ll the fronts 
and the other side's conjectural plans of attack.  It was 
believed that the offensive on Verdun, whose goal c ouldn't be 
clearly ascertained, might be just preliminary to a  much greater 
German operation involving several other sectors of  the French 
front.  France, however, was strong enough to withs tand the 
attack.  As soon as the Germans had been worn down by French 
resistance, an overall counterattack could be mount ed.  The 
expectation that Russia would already be prepared t o strike on 1 
May was especially advantageous.  Therefore the Rus sians would 
start their offensive on 1 May, the other allies on  the 15 th .  
However, if France couldn't withstand the German st orm, 
according to the decisions reached at Chantilly in December all 
the Entente armies would immediately open a relief attack. 203  
 
The participants at the third conference generally agreed with 
the French suggestions, but there was a lively deba te about the 
timing of the offensive.  General Zhilinsky, the Ru ssian 
representative, wanted all the allies to attack at the earliest 
possible date.  Joffre put an end to the dissension  when he 
asserted that he and Alexeiev had agreed that there  would be two 
attacks, one in March and another in May. 204   After clarifying 
the situation in the Balkans, the conference adopte d the 
following decision:  "The allies will try to mount a general 
offensive in the shortest possible time.  The exact  dates will 
be determined by the highest-ranking commanders amo ng 
themselves.  The Serbian Army must be quickly moved  to Salonika.  
The allied forces in the Balkans, including the Ita lians, will 
continuously threaten the enemy.  Operations to be undertaken 
here will be determined later based on the circumst ances." 205  
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The decisions at Chantilly were confirmed at Paris two weeks 
later (on 27 and 28 March) in a great conference of  the Entente 
army commanders and statesmen.  In brief, they agre ed on 
"Unified operations in all theaters of war, unified  leadership 
of the military economy as well as in the political  area." 206   

3. Actions on the Eastern front from the start of F ebruary 
to mid-May 1916 

 
Alexeiev seems to have been determined that the con ference would 
have no deciding influence on Russia's conduct of t he war.  
Already on 13 March, the day after the meeting, he ordered that 
the offensive which had been decided at Mogilev on 27 February 
would be opened by the North and West Fronts on 18 March.  But 
on the 15 th , much too early by the Russians' calculations, a t haw 
set in.  Although the offensive, which had been pre pared in all 
its details, was based on the ground being frozen, it was 
decided to carry it out nevertheless. 
 
The Battle of Lake Narotch  
 
The main thrust was delivered against the center an d northern 
wing of the German 10 th  Army on both sides of Lake Narotch.  
General Ragosa led the attacking group of about 370  battalions.  
Simultaneously with this advance by General Evert's  West Front, 
GdI Kuropatkin - commanding the North Front - was t o strike a 
powerful blow from Jakobstadt through Ponievets and  diversionary 
attacks from the lower Dvina toward Bausk. 
 
The principal assault was opposed by just four infa ntry and one 
cavalry divisions.  Although General Ragosa kept dr iving his 
regiments ahead by day and often also by night unti l 28 March, 
they were shattered by the steadfast German troops.   The 
offensive broke down in a sea of blood and mud.  Th e "Swamp 
Battle at Lake Narotch" cost the Russians about 100 ,000 men.  
Kuropatkin's North Front did no better in the fight ing between 
Friedrichstadt and Jakobstadt from the 19 th  to the 27 th ; then an 
assault at Dvinsk was in vain.  Similarly a Russian  surprise 
attack which had already been carried out at Riga o n the 4 th  
gained ground only temporarily. 207  
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Thus the Russian offensive which had been undertake n to help the 
French ended in a complete misfortune.  This didn't  keep 
Alexeiev from developing more plans for an offensiv e on a grand 
scale after a brief pause.  The Lake Narotch battle  had broken 
down not only because of the weather, but because o f unsuitable 
offensive tactics; therefore the Russian troops wer e ordered to 
adopt the theories of the French General Nivelle.  On the other 
side, the German victory at Lake Narotch strengthen ed the belief 
of the high commands of the Central Powers in the e ffectiveness 
of rigid defensive tactics, which had also been suc cessful in 
the New Year's Battle.  Later we will further discu ss the 
concept of basing the defense on the retention of t he foremost 
line, as well as the ideas developed by the French.  
 
Activity on the Aus-Hung. front  
 
South of the Pripyat, the fighting was insignifican t after the 
end of the New Year's Battle and until deep into th e spring.  
Most of it occurred in sectors where there was stil l tension 
because of earlier actions. 
 
The Russians tried to take the disputed southernmos t bastion of 
7th  Army, the Dolzok Heights (5 km north of Bojan), es pecially in 
mid-February and mid-March.  Farther north, the woo ded heights 
on the border by Obczyna (2 km east of Dobronoutz) and the bend 
in the Dniester at Szamuszyn were the locations of heated 
actions between the lines.  Since at all three of t hese points 
the positions of the opposing sides were quite clos e to one 
another, there were also many mining operations, wh ich turned 
out successfully for us.  Meanwhile the technical t roops were 
building up the fortifications. 
 
Of all the local actions fought by the Aus-Hung. tr oops in the 
East at this time, the most glorious was the defens e of the 
fortified bridgehead north of the Dniester at Uscie czko, 
although the Russians were ultimately victorious.  The position 
was held by dismounted troopers from 6 CD.  The Rus sian XXXIII 
Corps, made up of Trans-Amur Border Watch units, fi rst tried to 
storm the small bridgehead at the start of February , and then on 
an almost daily basis from the start of March.  The  gallant 
defenders couldn't have performed more honorably as  they 
contested every foot of ground with the enemy.  Fin ally the 
defenses were reduced to a pile of rubble by the ex plosion of a 
mine and overwhelming artillery fire.  The decimate d garrison - 
dismounted DR # 11 plus one company apiece from SB # 8 and 12 
and a Landsturm battery - evacuated their untenable  posts on 19 
March.  Some were ferried over to the south bank of  the 
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Dniester; the main body under Col. Plankh, the comm ander of DR # 
11, broke through on the north bank to reach 21 LW ID at 
Zaleszczyki. 208  
 
Under South Army, there was fighting in February an d March 
around portions of the front on the east bank of th e Strypa at 
Burkanow and Sokolow, then at Kozlow and especially  at Cebrow 
(on the railroad halfway between Tarnopol and Zboro w).  Here too 
mining operations were important.  No significant c hanges in any 
of the positions resulted. 
 
The fronts of 2 nd and especially of 1 st  Army were protected by the 
swampy ground in the Ikwa valley; these Armies enjo yed almost 
complete rest and could work on their positions wit hout 
disturbance.  There was considerable skirmishing, f ollowed by 
mining operations, only at Sapanow (northwest of Kr emieniec), 
where a road on a causeway crossed the Ikwa swamps and where the 
Russians held firmly to a small fortified bridgehea d on the west 
bank. 
 
The situation was livelier for 4 th  Army, especially at Olyka and 
Karpilowka.  At the end of March the continuing ten sion in front 
of Olyka forced the k.u.k. AOK to transfer 11 ID (2 2 Inf Bde 
plus divisional artillery), which had been in 1 st  Army's reserve, 
to join 4 th  Army in the area southeast of Luck. 
 
In the last days of March the commander of the Russ ian Southwest 
Front, GdK Ivanov, lost his position.  According to  intelligence 
received at Teschen, this was because he had refuse d to attack 
with his force of just 37 divisions in the directio n of Lemberg 
and Czernowitz at the same time as Evert's and Kuro patkin's 
offensive.  There is no confirmation of this in the  Russian 
military literature. 209   At any rate, Ivanov was dismissed with 
every possible honor: he became a member of the cou ncil of state 
and an attendant of the Tsar.  His successor was Gd K Brussilov, 
famous to both friends and foes for his energetic l eadership of 
8th  Army.  General Kaledin became the new commander of  this 

                                                 
208 Hoen, "Der Winter 1915/16" [in Schwarte, Vol. V , p. 198]; 

Feichtmeier, "Nacht-gefechte - Der Ruckzug der Besa tzung der 
Schanze Uscieczko am 19./20. März 1916" [Mil. wiss.  Mitt.; 
Vienna, 1926, pp. 141 ff.] 

209 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - According to Stone ("Easter n Front", 
pp. 233-234), Alexeiev never had any use for Ivanov  and had 
decided to remove him after the fiasco of the New Y ear's 
Battle.  However, it took some time to convince the  always 
wavering Tsar to take this step. 
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Army. 210  
 
The Russians prepare for a new attack  
 
At the same time, Teschen received intelligence of an upcoming 
Russian offensive in Courland, which would be accom panied by 
increased pressure on Czernowitz and toward Lemberg .  However, 
the AOK also was informed that strong forces had be en sent to 
the Caucasus, where the Russians had been carrying on an 
offensive against the Turkish eastern front since 1 4 January; on 
15 February they took the fortress of Erzerum and i n mid-April 
the city of Trebizon. 211   The k.u.k. high command moreover 
learned that the Russians were gradually forming ne w 13 th  and 14 th  
Armies in the area Kiev-Tula-Kazan, but the planned  deployment 
of these troops was unknown.  While the next Russia n objectives 
were a mystery, many alarming rumors filled the air .  And now 
the level of intensity in the skirmishing on the Ea stern front 
was increasing, partly because of Brussilov's energ etic 
leadership but also because the spring weather was improving the 
condition of the terrain. 
 
The Russians' increased desire to attack became evi dent on 13 
April at Beremiany (just north of the Dniester), wh ere strong 
forces captured an advanced position of the k.u.k. 15 ID, 
occupied by just a company.  A counterattack initia ted that 
night didn't break through.  Because of the enemy's  considerable 
strength, it seemed that larger actions would devel op, so on 16 
April the AOK sent 13 LW ID (which was available in  reserve of 
Linsingen's Army Group) on trains to Monasterzyska behind the 
north wing of 7 th  Army.  GdK Pflanzer-Baltin declined to try to 
recover the lost advanced post, which to him seemed  unimportant 
and which the Russians had incorporated into their main 
position.  Around Easter, which fell on 23 and 24 A pril, there 
was complete quiet along the entire Eastern front.  No less than 
650 deserters came over to our lines from various R ussian 
divisions, which gave us a welcome opportunity to r eview the 
enemy's current order of battle. 
 
Reports now began to circulate regarding a planned Russian 
offensive against the Galician front in May.  On th e other hand, 
7th  Army HQ stated on 23 April that they didn't consid er it 
likely that the enemy would start attacking with ju st the units 

                                                 
210 "Mémoires du General Broussilov: Guerre 1914-19 18" (Paris, 

1929), p. 177 
211 Liman von Sanders, "Fünf Jahre Türkei" (Berlin,  1919), pp. 

158 ff. 
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currently identified as present.  Nevertheless, int elligence 
continued to arrive, mainly through Bucharest.  The  Russians now 
initiated a systematic construction of new parallel  trenches, 
which were linked to the original positions farther  to the rear 
by communication trenches.  Our troops tried to int erfere with 
this work, carried out mostly by night, but were un successful.  
The Russians were working most energetically on the se honeycombs 
of trenches in the northern part of the Bessarabian  front, and 
east of Luck.  Therefore these sectors were conside red to be the 
most likely enemy targets. 
 
On 12 May it was learned that XL Russian Corps, whi ch consisted 
of the especially distinguished 2 and 4 Rifle Divis ions, had 
assembled in a training camp near Rovno and was rec eiving new 
equipment.  The Tsar intended to visit these troops  shortly.  
Therefore on 13 May the AOK asked 4 th  and 7 th  Army headquarters 
for their assessment of the situation.  This was al l the more 
necessary since the offensive in south Tyrol was to  begin two 
days later.  The Chief of Staff wanted to know clea rly whether 
and where the Russians might undertake relief attac ks and 
whether the defensive measures of his commanders wo uld be 
sufficient. 
 
In their reply, 4 th  Army HQ referred to the continuing increase 
in the Russians' heavy artillery, especially betwee n Cuman (12 
km northeast of Olyka) and Koryto (15 km southwest of Olyka); 
apparently there were even guns of 18, 28 and 35 cm  caliber 
(although only prisoners' reports indicated the pre sence of 35 
cm pieces).  Furthermore they noted that "stubbornl y and 
regardless of losses, the Russians are striving to dig new 
trenches (including five parallel lines already wes t of Olyka)."  
Prisoners talked of an impending offensive.  Also n oted were the 
prospects of a gas attack at Cuman and the Tsar's r eported visit 
to Rovno.  All of this pointed toward "a large-scal e offensive 
against 4 th  Army.  It isn't immediately imminent, but could ta ke 
place in the second half of the month.  As far as c an be 
determined", the report continued, "the assault wil l take place 
on the Karpilowka-Koryto front.  Main effort west o f Olyka and 
south of Pelza-Ujezdcy, perhaps with demonstrations  against 7 ID 
and II Corps.... At the start the VIII and XL Corps  will deliver 
the principal thrust side by side, with their divis ions deployed 
in depth.  It remains to be seen whether further un its will be 
utilized."  In a later chapter we will see to what extent the 4 th  
Army HQ had correctly anticipated the Russians' int entions. 
 
7th  Army HQ was of the opinion that an attack against the 
northern wing of XI Corps between the forest zone ( east of 
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Dobronoutz) and the Dniester was "not out of the qu estion."  
This was based on information from prisoners.  More over, in this 
area the sappers were working closer to our lines, the enemy's 
artillery had been increased by about twelve batter ies, and 
there were troop concentrations east of Dobronoutz.   However, 
GdK Pflanzer-Baltin also reported that he was prepa ring for the 
defense by holding strong reserves in readiness. 
 
After these reports the high command had to reckon that in the 
near future the Russians would attack the northern sector of the 
Bessarabian front and make a strong attempt to brea k through 
from Olyka toward Luck.  As protection against the latter 
danger, which they considered more serious, on 14 M ay they 
ordered 13 LW ID to move from Monasterzyska to 4 th  Army.  Army HQ 
planned to place this Division behind X Corps, and 11 ID behind 
Szurmay's Corps.  Moreover, GO Archduke Joseph Ferd inand, the 
commander of 4 th  Army, was given full authority over 10 CD, which 
was engaged in construction work. 
 
As of mid-May, the Aus-Hung. Eastern front was stro ngly 
fortified.  There were 573,300 riflemen (including the foot 
detachments of the cavalry divisions), 20,000 horse men (not 
counting divisional cavalry), 2690 guns and 2258 ma chine guns.  
The reserve units were: 
. Four infantry brigades behind the right wing of 7 th  Army; 
. 38 Hon ID behind South Army; 
. 29 ID and 4 CD behind 2 nd Army; 
. two infantry regiments behind 1 st  Army; 
. 11 ID, 13 LW ID and 10 CD behind 4 th  Army; 
. the main body of 45 LW ID behind Fath's Corps; an d 
. a brigade of the Polish Legion behind Hauer's Cav alry Corps. 
In addition, in the training camps behind the Armie s there were 
56,000 replacement troops who were ready to join th eir units.  
The AOK estimated the strength of Brussilov's oppos ing force as 
640,000 foot, 58,000 horse and about 2000 guns.  Th e size of the 
Russian replacement units behind the front was unce rtain, but it 
was known that the majority of these troops were un armed because 
of the shortage of rifles.  In any event, the k.u.k . high common 
believed that their Eastern front was strong enough  to withstand 
a Russian offensive.  GM von Stolzmann, the Chief o f Staff of 
Linsingen's Army Group, declared on 27 May during a  visit to 
Teschen that "it was out of the question that the R ussians could 
prevail" by attacking in the Luck area.  And it was  believed 
that Pflanzer-Baltin, who had so often displayed hi s energy, 
could be trusted to deal with an assault on the Buk ovina. 
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4. Events in the Balkans in spring 1916 

 
The situation in Albania  
 
In the Albanian theater of operations, the situatio n of XIX 
Corps hadn't improved since the close of active ope rations, 
since the planned construction of a supply line had  encountered 
almost insurmountable difficulties.  Building a roa d for trucks 
from Kula Lums through Orosi to Alessio-Miloti was impossible, 
since even the preparation of a simple road for wag ons on this 
150 km stretch had only progressed 6 km by the end of April.  
Under these conditions an advance over the Skumbi w as 
unthinkable for the time being.  Therefore the Corp s' tasks were 
restricted to building a main battle position on th e Arsen and 
works at the most important crossing points over th e Skumbi.  
The main body of 14 Mtn Bde could finally push ahea d to Elbasan 
in the second half of April, while a battalion occu pied Ljusna.  
Scouting detachments at Fjeri and Berat kept up com munications 
with the Albanian volunteers, who were solely respo nsible for 
security on the Vojusa. 
 
The front was quiet, since Cadorna's latest orders to the 
Italian Expeditionary Corps were to avoid any fight ing over the 
Vojusa. 212   The Italians had only an unclear picture of their  
opponents.  Dependent solely on reports from spies, 213  they even 
feared an attack until at the end of April they fin ally realized 
that they were opposed by just a thin covering forc e of Albanian 
bands. 
 
During this pause in the fighting, the military and  political 
organization of the Albanian territory occupied by the k.u.k. 
troops was undertaken.  On 29 April a state of inte rior peace 
was proclaimed throughout the land (the "Besa"), bu t for its 
implementation the tribes would have to turn in the ir weapons.  
At the same time the male population was asked to v olunteer for 
military service; this was regarded as just the fir st step to 
compulsory universal service and the creation of a general 
militia.  Administration and the judicial and finan cial services 
were mostly placed in the hands of native authoriti es under the 
oversight of the k.u.k. command; the principle was that Albania 
wasn't to be treated as an occupied enemy land.  Si nce we had 
come to the country as liberators, we wanted to bur den the 
population as little as possible.  However, the sit uation was 
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quite critical because of the threat of famine in v arious areas; 
instead of living off the land, the k.u.k. troops h ad to help 
the suffering inhabitants by importing items that w ere already 
in short supply in their own homeland.  The monetar y situation 
was very difficult.  Much time elapsed before the A lbanians, who 
were familiar only with coins, would accept Austria n silver and 
especially paper money.  Many transactions were car ried out 
instead by barter. 
 
In May the retention of the Vojusa line was serious ly endangered 
because the Albanian volunteer units quickly went t o ruin after 
their original commander Ghilardi was replaced by A chmed Bei 
Mati.  Mutiny and treason led to the imposition of harsh 
military law measures and to the dissolution of sev eral 
detachments.  Since the logistical situation was im proving due 
to the advancing season, XIX Corps HQ therefore dec ided to 
gradually move regular troops forward to the Vojusa .  14 Mtn Bde 
was selected for this purpose.  In the event of an Italian 
offensive, however, they would pull back to the Sku mbi, where 
other mobile units would join them to carry out pro longed 
resistance.  However, except for 63 ID the only oth er available 
unit was 28 Lst Mtn Bde which was just forming in M ontenegro 214 ; 
the 24 Lst Mtn Bde had already transferred to the s outhwestern 
front in April.  Even the retention of the Skumbi l ine wouldn't 
be possible until construction of lines of communic ation leading 
south from Mati, the always-endangered supply route  over the sea 
wasn't reliable. 

                                                 
214 The 28 Mtn Bde, commanded by Col. Schutte, had Grenz Jaeger 

Comps 1 and 4; k.u. Lst Inf Bns V/2, VIII/17, VIII/ 19, III/20, 
III/25; ¼ of an improvised sqdn; 6 Can Batty/Mtn AR  5, 3 Can 
Batty/Mtn AR 6. 
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The diplomatic scene  
 
For the time being, XIX Corps was barely mobile and  therefore 
not in a position to carry out the original mission  of the Aus-
Hung. troops in the western Balkans, namely to supp ort the flank 
of an attack by their allies toward Salonika with a n offensive 
of their own.  This deficiency was a concern not on ly to the 
German high command, but also to the k.u.k. AOK. 215   From the 
start, GO Conrad had only wanted to campaign into A lbania if the 
Monarchy would be able to annex at least the territ ory as far as 
the Mati.  Central and southern Albania would be oc cupied with 
the armed assistance of the Bulgarians and Greeks; the former 
would be promised the coastal area around Durazzo a nd the latter 
the Valona area.  This solution would have led to a  permanent 
partition of the country, which was opposed by Fore ign Minister 
Burian; he advocated the creation of an independent  and 
ethnically pure Albanian state, and didn't want to lay claim to 
any part of the Adriatic eastern coast at least unt il the war 
was concluded.  The high command emphatically objec ted that the 
Monarchy, which was engaged in a life-and-death str uggle, didn't 
have enough strength to carry out secondary aims su ch as 
maintaining Albanian independence.  Nevertheless th e Ballhaus-
platz adhered to their own political demands.  They  wanted a 
combined advance toward Valona with the Bulgarians,  to be 
accompanied by a strictly military agreement betwee n the two 
high commands.  The Greeks were to be kept south of  the line of 
occupation which they themselves had suggested (run ning between 
the southern end of Lake Ochrida and the southern t ip of the Bay 
of Valona), and far away from the actual harbor of Valona.  
Since Burian wanted to save as much territory as po ssible for an 
Albanian state, the Danube Monarchy wouldn't enter into binding 
political agreements with the interested Balkan kin gdoms of 
Bulgaria and Greece.  This attitude of the governme nt at Vienna 
first excluded the Bulgarians from intervening in p olitical 
discussions about the Adriatic coast, and then caus ed them to 
renounce any military activity in the Albanian thea ter of 
operations. 
 
Relations between the Aus-Hung. and Bulgarian high commands were 
also clouded by a tiresome jurisdictional dispute.  Bulgaria 
demanded the basins of the Kosovo polje and the Met oja for 
itself.  GO Conrad however wouldn't agree with thei r wishes, 
which to him seemed too far reaching.  During a vis it to Teschen 
by Tsar Ferdinand at the start of February, the k.u .k. Chief of 
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Staff disputed Bulgarian claims to Prizren and Pris tina, both of 
which lay west of the border envisioned by the trea ty of 
September 1915.  The resultant dissension lasted fo r several 
weeks until it was settled by Falkenhayn's mediatio n; for the 
time being the Bulgarians were conceded only the ri ght to occupy 
Pristina and Prizren, while they evacuated the terr itory lying 
west of both towns.  The border between the two sph eres of 
influence was delineated at the start of April; it ran through 
the mountain massifs of the Jastrebac and the Kopao nik, then 
between Mitrovica and Pristina to the Drini barz, a long the 
Albanian and Montenegrin borders to a point west of  Dibra, and 
from there along the Skumbi to Elbasan. 
 
The situation in Macedonia  
 
By mid-April the Bulgarian troops had evacuated the  towns of 
Djakova, Dibra and Elbasan; this opened a gap of ab out 100 km 
between the bend in the Vojusa and Lake Ochrida, wh ich was open 
to any type of enemy operation.  In mid-May there w ere signs of 
an impending French offensive n the Vardar valley, and also 
reports that the Italians would take part in this a ttack.  
Therefore GM von Seeckt, the Chief of Staff to GFM Mackensen's 
Army Group, asked Teschen whether in the event of a n Italian 
thrust from Valona to the east the k.u.k. units in Albania would 
be able to interfere with an enemy operation direct ed against 
the rear of the 1 st  Bulgarian Army (stationed between Lake 
Ochrida and Vardar), or could at least block the ro ad from 
Elbasan to Struga.  Presumably the French offensive  would be 
countered by a Bulgarian advance from Monastir towa rd Vodena.  
GO Conrad answered that the the Aus-Hung. units cou ldn't parry 
an Italian operation from Valona in a generally eas tward 
direction.  On the other hand, XIX Corps HQ had bee n ordered to 
oppose an Italian advance through Berat-Elbasan-Str uga; they 
would guard this area and in cooperation with Bulga rian troops 
would also oppose any enemy offensive west of Lake Ochrida. 
 
In reality, at this time the Italian high command h ad no 
thoughts of any offensive out of Valona. 216   The forces there had 
to restrict their activity to holding onto the imme diate area 
around the harbor, since Cadorna - concerned about an Aus-Hung. 
offensive out of the Trentino - had ordered on 29 A pril that 44 
ID should be moved to Lake Garda. 
 
On the other hand the French commander-in-chief Gen eral Joffre 
had been seriously considering a major Balkan offen sive ever 

                                                 
216 Cadorna, "Altre pagine", p. 181 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 284 

since the third conference at Chantilly. 217   This would be 
necessary if, as the Entente powers hoped, Romania joined their 
side in the foreseeable future.  The French counted  on armed 
assistance from the Italians and possibly the Greek s, but in any 
event were certain of the cooperation of the Serbs.  
 
In fact the remnants of the Serbian Army, which had  been shipped 
to Corfu, had been rebuilt in a surprisingly short time into an 
effective military force.  Six infantry and one cav alry 
divisions, equipped like those of the Western power s and 
organized in three small "armies" 218 , moved between 18 April and 
27 May to the peninsula of Chalcidice, where they w ere at the 
disposal of the commander of the Orient Army, Gener al Sarrail.  
Based on a draft plan prepared by the French high c ommand at the 
start of May, the General intended to demonstrate a gainst the 
area west of Doiran with three English divisions, w hile on the 
right wing three French divisions with strong flank  protection 
(another French ID plus the Serbian Cavalry Div) th rust toward 
the Strumica; a French division would attack on bot h sides of 
the Vardar and establish contact with the Serbian f orce of 
110,000 men, which would capture the Bitolj basin ( Monastir) 
with their left wing.  The offensive, carried out b y at least 15 
divisions, would continue to the line Dzumaja-Strum ica-Stip-
Veles. 
 
After the arrival of the Serbs near Salonika the En tente units, 
which were again methodically pushing ahead toward Greece's 
northern border since the start of April, had numer ical 
superiority.  There were 4 French, 5 English and 6 Serbian 
infantry divisions plus the Serbian cavalry divisio n.  
Mackensen's Army Group consisted of 9 Bulgarian inf antry and one 
cavalry division plus a German infantry division. 219  As 
previously, the future disposition of the Greek arm y of 15 
divisions, which was assembled to the east and west  of Sarrail's 
force, remained a question mark.  At any rate in mi d-May the 
k.u.k. high command had received no sign of an immi nent enemy 
offensive in the Balkans; unconcerned about their s outhern 
flank, they could proceed with their attack against  Italy. 
 

                                                 
217 French Official History, Vol. VIII, pp. 494 ff.  
218 The 1 st  Army had the Morava and Vardar Divisions; 2 nd Army 

had the Timok and Sumadija Divs; 3 rd  Army had the Dunav and 
Drina Divs.  The Cav Div was independent. 

219 Three Bulgarian infantry divisions and smaller German units 
were stationed on the Romanian border. 
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V. The 1916 Spring Offensive against Italy 
 

A. The Order of Battle 
 
The Armies were under HQ of Army Group Archduke Eugene  at Bozen 
with the following organization as of 15 May 1916. 
 
Commander = GO Archduke Eugene 
Chief of Staff = FML Alfred Krauss 
 
11 th  Army   
Commander = GO Dankl 
Chief of Staff = FML Pichler 
Artillery Chief = Col. Franz Elder von Portenschlag  
 
VIII Corps 
Commander = FZM von Scheuchenstuel 
Chief of Staff = Col. Sündermann 
Artillery Chief = Lt Col. Firbas 
Strength = 32 bns, 9 SS dets, 4 indep MG dets; 3 ¾ sqdns; 58 
batties, 1 fort arty comp; 3 tech comps.  33,446 fo ot, 385 
horse; 158 light, 42 heavy and 16 very heavy mobile  guns 220 ; 24 
fixed guns 
. 57 th  ID (FML Heinrich Goiginger) = 9735 foot, 116 horse , 32 
guns 

. 6 Mtn Bde (Col. von Hellebronth) = Bns I/6, III/3 8, 
IV/42, IV/50, IV/81; ¼ 1 Sqdn/Tyrol LW Uhl Bn; 2 & 3 Can 
Batties/ Mtn AR 4 
. 9 Mtn Bde (GM Edl. von Hrozny) = Bns IV/12, III/4 9, 
III/74, IV/84, IV/87; ¼ 1 Sqdn/UR 12; 2 & 6 Can Bat ties/Mtn 
AR 2 
. 57 Arko (Lt Col. Gnigler) = 1 Can Batty/Mtn AR 2,  5 Can 
Batty and 1 & 2 How Batties/Mtn AR 14 
. 3 Sqdn/Lst Huss Bn 4; 7 Comp/SB 6 

. 59 th  ID (GM Kroupa) = 9383 foot, 140 horse, 32 guns 
. 10 Mtn Bde (Col. von Hranilovic) = Bns I/48, I/62 , I/90, 
II/92, III/BH 1; ¼ 6 Sqdn/Hon HR 10; 1 & 2 Can Batt ies/Mtn 
AR 6 
. 18 Mtn Bde (GM Skvor) = Bns III/31, II/60; FJB 3,  15, 26; 
¼ 2 Sqdn/Tyrol LW Uhl Bn; 4 & 6 Can Batties/Mtn AR 6 

                                                 
220 "Light" guns were those of less than 10 cm cali ber; heavy 

were of 10 to 20 cm, and very heavy were more than 20 cm 
caliber. 
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. 59 Arko (Col. Rotter) = 1 & 2 Can Batties/Mtn AR 16; 1 & 
2 How Batties/Mtn AR 5 
. ¾ 6 Sqdn/Hon HR 10; 3 Comp/SB 14 

. 48 th  ID (FML Gabriel) = 11,727 foot, 129 horse, 20 guns  
. 11 Mtn Bde (GM Lawrowski) = Bns IV/3, I/10, IV/20 , I/21, 
IV/77, III/BH 3; 1 & Can Batties/Mtn AR 9 (Batties 
temporarily under Sector IV of the Tyrol Land Defen se 
Command) 
. 12 Mtn Bde (GM Prince Schwarzenberg) = Bns I/3, I I/37, 
II/57, I/93, II/100; 3 & 4 Can Batties/Mtn AR 9 (ba tties 
temporarily under Sector IV of Tyrol Land Defense C ommand) 
. 48 Arko (Col. Koppensteiner) = 5 & 6 Can Batties and 1 & 
2 How Batties/Mtn AR 9 
. 1 Sqdn/Tyrol LW Uhl Bn; 7 Comp/SB 2 

. 4 th  Border Sector = 2601 foot 
. Under Lt Col. Drtina = k.k. Lst Bn IV/1; MG Det V /L-Sch 
Regt II; k.k. Lst Gen Assistenz Comp; SS Dets Kitzb ühel, 
Reutte I, Brixen; 2 MG dets 
. Under Lt Col. Lehar = SS Dets Imst, Kufstein, Glu rns, 
Meran I, Gries, Valarsa; 2 MG dets 

. Corps artillery = Two field & three mtn can batti es; three 
10.4 cm can batties, one 15 cm can batty, two 15 cm  how batties 
(M.99), three 15 cm how batties (M.14), one 24 cm m or batty, 
five 30.5 cm mor batties.  One 38 cm how, one 42 cm  how.  2 flak 
batties.  7 Comp/Fort Arty Bn 4 (with 24 guns).  Al so, 
temporarily attached from 3 rd  Army - FHR 43 (4), FHR 44 (4); Hvy 
FAR 43 (2); 2 Batty/Heavy FAR 44 
. Also directly under Corps HQ = 3 Comp/SB 5 
 
XX Corps 
Commander = FML Archduke Karl Franz Joseph 
Chief of Staff = Col. Alfred Freiherr von Waldstätt en 
Arty Commander = Col. Baumann 
Strength = 33 bns, 1 SS det, 3 sqdns, 55 batties, 2  fort arty 
comps, 3 tech comps.  22,726 foot, 391 horse; 156 l ight, 54 
heavy, 20 very heavy mobile guns; 20 fixed guns 
. 3 rd  ID (FML Edl. von Horsetzky) = 10,639 foot, 241 hor se, 58 
guns 

. 5 Inf Bde (GM Richard Müller) = IR # 59 (5), 21 ( 3); Ma 
Bns X/14, X/59 
. 15 Inf Bde (GM Phleps) = IR # 14 (5), 50 (4) 
. 3 FA Bde (Col. Grandowski) = FKR 3 (4), FHR 3 (4) , Hvy 
FAR 3 (3) 
. 1 & 2 Sqdns/LW UR 6; 1 Comp/SB 14 

. 8 th  ID (FML von Fabini) = 12,087 foot, 150 horse, 60 g uns 
. 58 Mtn Bde (Col. Edl. von Merten) = KJR # 3 (3), 4 (4) 
. 180 Inf Bde (FML Edl. von Verdross) = KJR # 1 (4) , 2 (3) 
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. 8 FA Bde (Col. Petersilka) = FKR 8 (4), FHR 8 (4) , Hvy 
FAR 8 (4) 
. 2 Sqdn/Tyrol LW Uhl Bn; 8 Comp/SB 14 

. Corps arty = Twelve mtn can batties, one mtn how batties; one 
10.4 cm can batty, one 12 cm can batty, three 15 cm  how batties 
(M.99), one 15 cm how batty (M.14), two 24 cm mor b atties, six 
30.5 cm mor batties.  Also, attached from 3 rd  Army - 3 & 4 
Batties/FHR 34, Hvy FAR 34 (2), 1 Batty/Hvy FAR 44 
. Also under Corps = SS Det Schwaz; 7 Comp/SB 8 
. Garrisons of the works at Sommo, Sebastiano, Serr ada = Three 
dets of L-Sch Regt I; 1 & 2 Comps/Fort Arty Bn 6 (2 0 guns) 
 
III Corps 
Commander = FML Ritter von Krautwald 
Chief of Staff = Lt Col. Freih. von Karg 
Arty commander = Col. Janecka 
Strength = 38 bns, 3 sqdns, 68 batties, 3 fort arty  comps, 3 
tech comps.  29,066 foot, 321 horse; 198 light, 77 heavy & 26 
very heavy mobile guns; 20 fixed guns 
. 6 th  ID (FML Prince Schönburg) = 8699 foot, 115 horse, 60 guns 

. 11 Inf Bde (Col. de Brunfaut) = IR # 27 (3) 221 , BH 2 (3) 

. 12 Inf Bde (GM Rudolf Müller) = IR # 17 (3); FJB # 7, 9, 
22 
. 6 FA Bde (Col. Rath) = FKR 6 (4), FHR 6 (4), Hvy FAR 6 
(4) 
. 1 Ma Sqdn/DR 5; 5 Comp/SB 8 

. 22 nd LW ID (GM Edl. von Kochanowski) = 9413 foot, 105 h orse, 56 
guns 

. 43 LW Bde (Col. Ritt. von Ellison) = LW IR # 3 (3 ), 26 
(3) 
. 18 Inf Bde (Col. Laxa) = IR # 11 (3), 73 (4) 
. 22 FA Bde (Col. Nobile de Giorgi) = FKR 22 (4), F HR 22 
(4), Hvy FAR 22 (2) 
. Res Sqdn/DR 12; 5 Comp/SB 3 

. 28 th  ID (FML Schneider Edl. von Manns-Au) = 10,954 foot , 101 
horse, 58 guns 

. 55 Inf Bde (Col. Rada) = IR # 87 (3), 96 (3); FJB  # 24 

. 56 Inf Bde (GM Hugo Schmid) = IR # 47 (4); FJB # 11; IV 
Bn of LW IR 37 
. 28 FA Bde (Col. Rohrhofer) = FKR 28 (4), FHR 28 ( 4), Hvy 
FAR 28 (3) 
. Res Sqdn/DR 3; 4 Comp/SB 14 

. Corps arty = Four mtn can batties, one mtn how ba tty, four 
10.4 cm can batties, one 12 cm can batty, one 15 cm  can batty, 

                                                 
221 The total includes Bn I/27, but it didn't actua lly rejoin 

the Regt until the end of May. 
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seven 15 cm how batties (M.14), two 15 cm how batti es (M.15), 
two 24 cm mor batties, seven 30.5 cm mor batties; o ne 35 cm can, 
one 38 cm how, two 42 cm how.  Also, temporarily at tached - all 
eight mtn batties of 18 ID plus Flak Batty # 7 
. Also directly under Corps = 1 Comp/SB 9 
. Garrisons of the works at Vezzena, Verle, Lusern and Gschwend 
= Four dets of L-Sch Regt I; three comps of Fort Ar ty Bn 6 (20 
guns) 
 
Directly under 11 th  Army = Major Edl. von Schönner's Bike Bn (at 
Trent; came under Army HQ on 14 May).  Col. Myk's P ioneer Group 
(2, 5 & 6 Comps/PB 5; 6 Comp/PB 8; 4 Comp/PB 9; 1 C omp/PB 10; 2 
& 4 Comps/Bridging Bn 1).  Flieger Comps # 7, 8, 15 , 17, 21, 23, 
24; Balloon Det # 10. 
 
TOTALS for 11 th  Army = 103 bns, 1 bike bn, 10 SS dets, 4 indep MG 
dets; 9 ¾ sqdns; 178 batties, 6 fort arty comps, 17  tech comps, 
7 flieger comps, 1 balloon det.  85,238 foot, 1053 horse, 811 
guns 
 
 
3rd  Army  
Commander = GO von Kövess 
C/Staff = GM Konopicky 
 
XVII Corps 
Commander = GdI Kritek 
C/Staff = Col. Edl. von Lerch 
Strength = 23 ¼ bns, 2 vol rifle bns, 8 SS dets, 3 indep MG 
dets, 1 ¾ sqdns, 27 batties, 1 ½ fort arty comps, 4  tech comps; 
22,000 foot, 230 horse; 160 light, 12 heavy, 2 very  heavy mobile 
guns and 30 fixed guns 
. 18 th  ID (GM Stracker) = 7768 foot, 130 horse, 0 guns (t he 
batteries were all detached to III Corps, above) 

. 1 Mtn Bde (Col. Teus) = Bns I/1, IV/4, I/51, I/63 , I/102; 
1 & 2 Can Batties/Mtn AR 1 
. 13 Mtn Bde (Col. Edl. von Barza) = IR # 22 (3); B ns III/ 
64, III/BH 4; 4 Can Batty/Mtn AR 8, 3 Can Batty/Mtn  AR 10 
. 18 Arko (Col. Secullic) = 2 Can Batty/Mtn AR 12, 1 Can 
Batty and 1& 2 How Batties/Mtn AR 13 
. 1 Sqdn/LW UR 5; 6 Comp/SB 1, 7 Comp/SB 4 

. 2 Mtn Bde (Col. Panzenböck) (4921 foot, 46 horse,  8 guns) = 
Bns III/8, II/70, III/76, II/101; BH FJB 8; ¼ 1 Sqd n/Dalm. LW 
Uhl Bn; 1 & 2 Can Batties/Mtn AR 17 
. 8 Mtn Bde (GM Wossala) (4278 foot, 25 horse, 8 gu ns) = Bns IV/ 
24, III/35, III/85, III/58; BH FJB 5; ¼ 1 Sqdn/UR 1 2; 4 Can 
Batty/Mtn AR 11, 1 Can Batty/Mtn AR 14; 1 Comp/PB 2  
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. 181 Inf Bde (GM Kindl) (4125 foot, 30 horse) = St reif Comp 2; 
III Res Bn/37; k.k. Lt Bn 164; ½ k.k. Lst Bn 165; ½  k.k. Lst Bn 
IV/2; Upper Aus Vol Rifle Regt (2); SS Dets Bludenz , Kaltern, 
Landeck, Meran II, Rattenberg, Reutte II, Sterzing,  Zillertal; 
three MG dets; ¼ 2 Ma Sqdn/LW UR 6; 3 Comp/PB 8 
. Corps troops = KJ Streif Comp 1; ½ k.k. Lst Bn 16 6; 2 and ½ of 
2 Res Comps/Fort Arty Bn 1 (30 fixed guns).  Tempor arily 
attached were four field how batties from 10 ID and  two from 34 
ID, eight mtn batties from L-Sch Div, and Flak Batt y # 6.  
Temporarily in the Corps sector was Lt Col. Johann Schmidt's 
Arty Group HQ [with 3 heavy batteries and 2 other v ery heavy 
guns] 
 
I Corps 
Commander = GdK Karl Freih. von Kirchbach 
C/Staff = Col. Demus 
Strength = 39 ½ bns, 4 sqdns, 12 batties, 3 tech co mps; 29,810 
foot, 691 horse, 71 guns 
. 10 th  ID (FML Edl. von Mecenseffy) = 10,502 foot, 298 ho rse, 23 
guns 

. 20 Inf Bde (GM Graf Berchtold) = IR # 18 (3), 98 (3); FJB 
# 12 
. 21 Inf Bde (GM Nowotny) = IR # 15 (4), 55 (4) 
. 10 FA Bde (GM Blaha) = FKR 10 (4), FHR 10 (4), He avy FAR 
10 (2)  (But latter two units temporarily with XVII  Corps) 
. 5 & 6 Sqdns/LW UR 2; 8 Comp/SB 4 

. 34 th  ID (FML Rudolf Krauss) = 8876 foot, 177 horse, 24 guns 
. 67 Inf Bde (GM von Lauingen) = IR # 29 (3), 101 ( 4) 
. 68 Inf Bde (Col. von Greger) = IR # 33 (3); FJB #  23, 38 
. 34 FA Bde (Col. Hönig) = FKR 34 (4), FHR 34 (4), Hvy FAR 
34 (2)  (But latter two units detached - FHR 34 had  2 
batties each with XVII Corps & 11 th  Army; all of Hvy FAR 34 
was under 11 th  Army) 
. 2 Res Sqdn/HR 3; 1 Comp/SB 10 

. 43 rd  LW ID (GM Tunk) = 10,432 foot, 216 horse, 24 guns 
. 59 Inf Bde (Col. Kosel) = IR # 24 (2 ½), 41 (4) 
. 86 LW Bde (Col. Meisel) = LW IR # 20 (3), 22 (3) 
. 43 FA Bde (Col. Michalek) = FKR 43 (4), FHR 43 (4 ), Hvy 
FAR 43 (2)  (But latter two units detached to 11 th  Army) 
. 6 Sqdn/LW UR 1; 4 Comp/SB 7 

 
XXI Corps 
Commander = FML Freiherr von Lütgendorf 
C/Staff = Lt Col. Höger 
Strength = 24 ¾ bns, 2 sqdns, 4 batties, 2 tech com ps.  19,886 
foot, 346 horse, 24 guns 
. Landes-Schützen Div (GM Englert) = 9502 foot, 177  horse, 0 
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guns (all batties of the Div temporarily detached t o XVII Corps) 
. 88 L-Sch Bde (GM von Eckhardt) = L-Sch Regts # I (3), II 
(4); 2 & 3 Can Batties/Mtn AR 7 
. 98 L-Sch Bde (Col. von Sloninka) = L-Sch Regt # I II (4 
½); k.k. Lst Bn I; 1 & 2 Can Batties/Mtn AR 26 
. L-Sch Arko (Col. Erler) = 4 Can Batty/Mtn AR 7, 1  Can 
Batty/Mtn AR 25, 1 How Batty/Mtn AR 7, 1 How Batty/ Mtn AR 
26 
. 3 Sqdn/Tyrol LW Uhl Bn; 9 Comp/SB 14 

. 44 LW ID (FML Nemeczek) = 10,384 foot, 169 horse,  24 guns 
. 44 LW Bde (Col. Majewski) = [Mtn] LW IR # 4 (3), 27 (3); 
one Alpine comp 
. 87 LW Bde (GM Jellenchich) = LW IR # 2 (3), 21 (3 ) 
. 44 FA Bde (Col. Edl. von Ellenberger) = FKR 44 (4 ), FHR 
44 (4), Hvy FAR 44 (2)  (Latter 2 units detached to  11 th  
Army) 
. Res Sqdn/DR 10; 7 Comp/SB 7 

 
TOTALS for 3 rd  Army = 89 ½ bns, 8 SS dets, 3 indep MG dets, 7 ¾ 
sqdns, 43 batties, 1 ½ fort arty comps, 9 tech comp s.  71,696 
foot, 1267 horse, 245 guns  
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Tyrol Land Defense Command  
Commander = GdI Roth 
C/Staff = Col. Putz 
. Area I [Stilfserjoch], 53 Half Bde (Col. Freih. v on Lempruch) 
(1840 foot, 31 guns) = IV Res Bn/29; SS Dets Prad, Schlanders, 
Stilfs, Taufers; one MG det; works at Nauders & Gom ago (held by 
2 Res Comp/Fort Arty Bn 4 and a det of Fort Arty Bn  7 with 31 
guns) 
. Area II [Tonale] (GM Edl. von Steinhart) (3633 fo ot, 4 horse, 
48 guns) = IV Bn/L-Sch Regt I; a L-Sch Streif Comp;  I Res Bn/29, 
II Res Bn/37; SS Dets Cles, Innsbruck III, Male, Ul ten; three MG 
dets; 1 & 2 Foot  Sqdns/Tyrol LW Uhl Bn; 5 Can Batty/Mtn AR 8; 
the Tonale-Pejo works (manned by 1 & 2 Comps/Fort A rty Bn 7 with 
44 guns) 
. Area III [South Tyrol] (FML von Koennen-Horak) = 9587 foot, 73 
guns 

. Pinzolo Sector (Col. Seyfried) = II/KJR 2; one co mp of L-
Sch Regt II; k.k. Lst Bns 160, 161; ½ k.k. Lst Bn 1 70; one 
MG det; 1 Can Batty/Mtn AR 8; 10 Comp/SB 14, ½ 3 Co mp/PB 3 
. Judicarien Sector, 50 Half Bde (Col. Spiegel) = K J Streif 
Comps 1, 5; k.k. Lst Bn 163; ½ k.k. Lst Bn 170; SS Dets, 
Bezau, Klausen, local SS 222; three MG dets; Lardaro Works 
(manned by 3 & 4 Comps/Fort Arty Bn 7 with 39 guns 
. Riva Sector (FML Schiesser) = KJ Streif Comp 4; I  Bn/LW 
IR 36; III Res Bn/29, I & V Res Bns/37; k.k. Lst Bn s 172, 
173, 174; SS Dets Bozen, Lana, Sarntal; local SS; t en MG 
dets; ½ 1 Can Batty/FKR 8, 4 Can Batty/Mtn AR 12, 1  How 
Batty/Mtn AR 9; ½ Flak Batty 3; ¼ 6 Comp/SB 6; ½ 3 Comp/PB 
3; in the various fortifications around Riva were -  1 & 3 
Res Comps of Fort Arty Bn 1; 2 & 3 Comps and 3 & 4 Res 
Comps of Fort Arty Bn 4; they had 77 guns 
. (The remaining portions of Area III had been take n over 
by Archduke Eugene's Army Group) 

. Area IV, or 90 th  ID (FML Edl. von Scholz) = 9587 foot, 73 guns 
. 55 Mtn Bde (GM Spielvogel) = Res Bns II/29, IV/37 ; ½ k.k. 
Lst Bn 166; SS Dets Auer, Feldkirch, Rankweil; loca l SS; 
five MG dets; 7 Comp/SB 14; Fort Paneveggio (manned  by 1 
Comp/Fort Arty Bn 1 plus an additional det from tha t Bn and 
a det from Fort Arty Bn 5, with 25 guns) 
. 179 Inf Bde (GM Edl. von Schiessler) = k.k. Lst B ns 38, 
39, 159, 160, "Urban"; SS Dets Dornbirn, Nauders, 
Kastelruth, Welschnofen; local SS.  8 Batty/FKR 3, 6 Can 
Batt/Mtn AR 7, 1 & 3 Can Batties/Mtn AR 9 [from 48 ID], ½ 2 
How Batty/Mtn AR 8, 2 How Batty/Mtn AR 9 [from 48 I D].  

                                                 
222 The term "local SS" means Stand-Schützen detach ments from 

the areas adjoining the border sectors in question.  
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Fort Moena (manned by several dets from Fort Arty B ns 1, 2 
& 4; with 26 guns) 

. Area V, or Combined ID Pustertal (Ludwig Goiginge r) = 25,615 
foot, 77 horse, 174 guns 

. 96 Inf Bde (Col Vonbank) = I/KJR 2, III/KJR 3; KJ  Streif 
Comp 6; V/BH 1 [formed 13 May from Fort Bn 5], V/BH  2 
[formed 13 May from Fort Bn 6], BH FJB 3, II/LW IR 5, V/LW 
IR 37; three Alpine dets; k.k. Lst Bns III, 165, 16 7, 168; 
SS Dets Bregenz, Enneberg, Gröden, Lienz, Passeier;  
nineteen MG dets.  ¼ 5 Sqdn/DR 6.  7 Batty/FKR 7, 4  
Batty/FKR 8, ½ 5 Batty/FHR 8, 3 Can Batty/Mtn AR 14 , 1 & ½ 
2 How Batties/Mtn AR 8; 30.5 cm Mor Batty 12.  1 & 2 
Comps/SB 4, 6 Comp/SB 6, 2 Comp/SB 14.  Forts Buche nstein & 
Tre Sassi (manned by 4 Comp/Fort Arty Bn 1 with 58 guns) 
. 56 Mtn Bde (GM Eccher ab Echo) = I & II Bns/104 [ formed 
from convalescents], II & III/LW IR 36, ½ IV/L-Sch III, I/ 
Hon IR 311 [formed from convalescents]; three Alpin e dets; 
k.k. Lst Bns II, 29, 162, 171, IV/2; SS Dets Innsbr uck I 
and II, Sillian, Silz, Welsberg; one MG det.  8 Bat ty/FKR 
16, 1 Can Batty/Mtn AR 12, 2 & 4 Can Batties/Mtn AR  14.  
Forts Plätzwiese, Landro & Sexten (manned by 3 Comp , 2 & 3 
March Comps and one combined comp from Fort Arty Bn  1; 1 & 
3 Comps/Fort Arty Bn 4; a detachment of Fort Arty B n 6; 
there were 69 guns) 

 
TOTALS for the Tyrol Land Defense HQ = 47 ¼ bns (of  which 30 
were Lst, Res or March bns), 31 SS Dets, 41 indep M G dets, 20 ½ 
batties, 24 fort arty comps, 7 tech comps.  61,309 foot 
(including 8026 Stand-Schützen who weren't counted in totals of 
individual units), 107 horse and 462 guns 223  
 
 
Italian units  opposite Eugene's Army Group (under their 1 st  
Army) 224  
. 37 th  ID (directly under 1 st  Army) - Bdes Mantova [113 & 114], 
Taro [207, 208]; Alpini Regt # 6 (Bns Verona, M Bal do, V Adige, 
V Toce; also Bersag Bn # 42 and Finance Bn # 16).  FAR # 42; 
Arty "Assed" Raggrup # 2 [Groups 114, 115, 117 & 11 8].  In rear 
was 8 Militia Bde [Militia IR # 21 & 24; indep Mil Bn # 28].  
(Div was reinforced by 24 May by Bdes Sicilia & Pad ova) 

                                                 
223 The majority of the fixed guns included in the total were 

obsolescent models of various calibers; most were o ld field 
cannon. 

224 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - This information is derived  from 
various parts of Volume III (Text) of the Italian O fficial 
History. 
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. V Corps 
. Group Sbarramento-Agno Posina - Bde Roma [79 & 80 ]; 12th 
Territorial Militia Bde [Militia IR 8 & 44]; FAR # 5; Fort 
Arty Groups # 101, 102, 103, 104 
. 34 th  ID - Bdes Salerno [89 & 90], Ivrea [161 & 162], 
Lambro [205 & 206].  FAR # 41, Arty "Assed" Raggrup  # 4 
[Groups # 151 to 157 plus Trench Mortar Group # 14] .  In 
rear was 18 Militia Bde [Militia IR 20, 45 and 46];  indep 
Finance Bn # 1. 
. 35 th  ID - Bdes Cagliari [63 & 64], Ancona [69 & 70].  M tn 
Arty Group "Vicenza" # 7; Arty "Assed" Raggrup # 3 [Groups 
139 to 143].  In rear were Militia IR # 33, Finance  Bns # 5 
and 9 

. XVIII Corps (only these parts of the Corps were e ngaged...) 
. 15 th  ID - Bdes Venezia [83 & 84], Siena [31 & 32], Ioni o 
[221 & 222]; Ragni's Alpini Group (Bns Intra, Feltr e, M 
Rosa, V Cismon, V Brenta); Finance Bn # 7.  FAR # 1 9 
. Indep Bersag Regt # 13 (Bns 59, 60, 62); indep Be rsag Bn 
# 41 
. Behind 15 ID, and under XVIII Corps, were 13 Mili tia Bde 
[Militia IR 13 & 25] and Alp Bn M Pavione 

 
Reserves 
. 9 th  ID - Bdes Novara [153 & 154], Bisagno [209 & 210];  5 Arty 
Regt  (Div also commanded Bde Roma, detached to V C orps, above) 
. 10 th  ID - Temporarily had just Bde Siena [31 & 32]; no arty 
. Alpini Group "E" - Had ten bns: Cividale, M Clapi er, 
M Matajur, M Mercantour, V Natisone, Exilles, M Scu llo, 
M Levanna, Aosta, M Cervino 
. 44 th  ID - Ordered to this sector, but on 15 May was jus t 
leaving Albania 
. Indep Inf Bde Sicilia [61 & 62] - Reinforced 37 I D 
. The following indep Bns arrived between 20 & 30 M ay - Bersag 
Cycle Bns # 2, 6, 7, 9, 12; Alp Bns V Maira, Monvis o, 
M Argentera, Morbegno 
 
 
 

B. The Battle of Folgaria and Lavarone 
 

1. Breakthrough attack by the k.u.k. 11 th  Army, 15-19 May 

 
More than three months had gone by since the k.u.k.  high command 
issued the first orders for the offensive, and almo st five weeks 
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had passed since 10 April, when the main body of Ar chduke 
Eugene's Army Group was ready to strike in south Ty rol. 225   
During the time of waiting the well-informed enemy was 
energetically preparing their defense; in response there was a 
gradual but unmistakable alteration in the organiza tion of the 
attack. 
 
The plan of attack of the high command, described a t the time as 
"a well-concentrated...thrust over the Folgaria-Lav arone plateau 
to Thiene and Bassano," envisioned delivery of one mighty blow.  
The concept was now truncated.  The final implement ation orders 
of 11 th  Army HQ, approved by Army Group HQ and eventually also by 
GO Conrad, instructed only XX and VIII Corps to att ack 
initially, with the latter a substantial distance f arther back 
on the right.  III Corps, on the other hand, would at first just 
provide strong artillery support to XX Corps, witho ut advancing 
itself.  XVII Corps would tie down enemy units in t he Sugana 
valley. 
 
VIII Corps was reinforced by 48 ID shortly before t he battle 
started.  The Division would not only secure the we stern flank 
of 11 th  Army, but also should thrust vigorously toward Sch io-
Recoaro.  This intention was fully described in ord ers issued by 
11 th  Army HQ several days after the operation began.  O n the 
opposite flank, the high command had originally ins tructed that 
a strong reserve of two divisions should be deploye d around 
Pergine, apparently so they could later reinforce I II Corps on 
the plateaus; this plan was curtailed after 18 ID b ecame engaged 
in the Sugana valley.  8 Mtn Bde was the only unit stationed at 
Pergine in May.  It backed up 18 ID, and could reli eve the 
Division if needed. 
 
The gradual alteration of the overall plan of attac k hadn't led 
to any changes in the tactical dispositions of VIII  or XX Corps.  
It was obvious that in the very broken mountain ter rain, success 
depended above all on the skill of the commanders o f small units 
acting independently.  To effectively coordinate th ese small 
battle groups with the powerful but slow-moving hea vy artillery, 
the attack was conceived as a series of individual actions.  Far 
more than in conventional battles, these actions in  the 
mountains centered on the possession of significant  strong 
points in the enemy's positions which couldn't be b ypassed.  
Thus the entire operation was divided into local as saults which 
lasted for just a day or even for hours.  The dange r of such a 

                                                 
225 Ratzenhofer, "Militärische Bahnauswertung im 1.  Halbjahr 

1916" (Mil. wiss. Mitt., Vienna, 1933 Edition, Issu e 4) 
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rather systematic approach was inflexibility; howev er, it seemed 
to be the best method of ensuring that the activity  of the two 
principal arms was coordinated so that the enemy's well-
organized mountain fortifications could be overcome .  XX Corps 
in particular would break through in a series of me thodical 
assaults against the isolated mountain summits whic h formed the 
bastions of the Italian positions. 
 
The sharply delineated plateau over which XX Corps would advance 
consisted in the sector of 8 ID of two heights whic h would have 
to be attacked.  One, which included Mt 226 Maronia, marked the 
western edge of the plateau and was thinly wooded; the other, 
which ran through the Pioverna to Costa d'Agra, was  bare of 
trees.  Here the artillery had an ideal field of fi re.  The area 
to be attacked by 3 ID, however, was covered by for ests; it 
consisted of rows of ridges with prominent summits.   The 
artillery of III Corps would be able to help here w ith flanking 
fire.  After considering several possibilities, XX Corps HQ had 
decided to have the center of the Corps make the fi rst attack 
against the heights of Costa d'Agra and Mt Coston.   Simulta-
neously the left wing would take the Soglio d'Aspio .  The right 
wing would stay in place. 
 
The terrain to be assaulted by VIII Corps presented  considerably 
greater difficulties.  From the start the fighting would consist 
of a number of actions isolated from each other.  5 9 ID would 
initially have a steep climb from its position to d rive away the 
enemy entrenched on the northern slope along the li ne Noriglio-
Piazza.  To continue, the Division then would have to cross the 
deep valley of the Terragnolobach and emerge to str ike with the 
right wing against the Italians on the plateau of M oscheri.  The 
left wing, on the other hand, would initially advan ce only 
slowly, in cooperation with XX Corps; this wing wou ld be the 
pivot, so to speak, of the entire offensive by VIII  Corps.  To 
conquer the Col santo, the 59 ID would have to over come a 
difference in elevation of about 1800 meters.  57 I D meanwhile 
would make the difficult climb from Rovereto up the  Zugna Torta, 
and then drive forward on the narrow ridge to Coni Zugna.  The 
Vallarsa divided the inner wings of the two Divisio ns.  Later 
the furrow in the terrain which ended at Bocaldo wo uld mark the 

                                                 
226 Mt. ("Monte") = mountain; C. or Cm. ("cima"), S p. ("Spitz") 

and Col = summit or peak; C. followed by the name o f a 
building = "casa" (house); Cn. ("corno") = horn; Pt a. 
("porta") = a narrow mountain crossing-point; Mga. ("malga") 
and Cra. ("casara") = chalet and hamlet; Trt. ("tor rento") = a 
wild brook. 
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border. 
 

a. The first two days of battle - 15 and 16 May 
 
At 6:00 AM on 15 May the battle started in good wea ther with 
clear visibility.  The guns fired again and again, sending 
projectiles over our own lines and high into the ai r toward 
their targets.  Soon the explosions of the bombs an d shells were 
even louder than the deafening roar of the discharg es.  The 
observers expectantly noted how each round of shots  drew closer 
to the obviously visible targets.  After all the gu ns found 
their range, a destructive fire ensued around 9:00 AM.  A 
hurricane enveloped the mountains.  The barrels of the guns were 
hot.  Hundreds of rounds filled the air and fell hi ssing to the 
ground, where they burst with thunderous explosions  over the 
anxious enemy.  Rocks were reduced to rubble.  Fire  and smoke 
rose in the air, along with twisted metal, stone bl ocks, ruined 
trees and fragments of human casualties. 
 
An impressive scene unfolded before the eyes of the  infantry as 
they waited to attack.  The young men who had just replenished 
the ranks of the experienced regiments in the last few months 
stood in astonishment. 227   The war-hardened veterans of XX Corps 
may have remembered the breakthrough at Gorlice-Tar now that had 
taken place a year before, while those of VIII Corp s relived the 
storm of Belgrade and those of III Corps the hell t hey had more 
recently endured at Doberdo. 
 
15 May  
 
The 176 light, 54 heavy and 20 very heavy guns of X X Corps were 
firing on the 6 km wide sector to be attacked; they  were joined 
by 73 light, 33 heavy and 13 very heavy guns of the  neighboring 
III Corps. 
 
Around 10:00 AM the advanced guards were already mo ving through 
the gaps in the barbed wire which sappers had opene d the night 
before.  Groups of Italians came out to meet them w ith raised 
hands, pale and disconcerted; they knew that it was  too late to 
withdraw from their forward trenches to the main po sition on the 
Costa d'Agra and the Coston, which was now under a rain of iron.  

                                                 
227 Eyewitnesses reported that in many places the m en climbed 

onto the breastworks regardless of danger to witnes s the 
impressive spectacle. 
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These heights which lay before the center of XX Cor ps were the 
goal of the initial assault.  The main body of the troops moved 
forward confidently around noon - KJR # 3 from 8 ID  deployed 
closely next to the Upper Austrians of IR # 14 from  3 ID; the 
Salzburg IR # 59 was farther to the left.  By 3:00 PM the 
infantry of 3 ID were nearing the Soglio d'Aspio an d Mt Coston, 
while the Kaiser Jaeger Regiment approached the Cos ta d'Agra.  
The rolling barrage of the artillery preceded them and crushed 
the enemy.  The Italian batteries, on the other han d, fired 
infrequently and much too high.  In vain the comman der of 35 
Italian ID exhorted the troops on Mt Coston to hold  out at any 
cost.  Reserves which were hurried to the scene bro ke apart and 
pulled back.  Only at a few points did we find a fe w stout-
hearted detachments which still had the courage to offer 
resistance despite all the torture they'd endured.  Also several 
batteries deployed in caverns continued to fire. 
 
The unstoppable attackers moved ahead.  Toward 5:00  PM the 
Kaiser Jaeger entered the completely shattered tren ches on the 
Costa d'Agra and overwhelmed the Italians from the Ancona 
Brigade who were still holding out.  When evening f ell, IR # 14 
also reached its objective, Mt Coston.  Almost an e ntire 
battalion of the Cagliari Brigade surrendered to th e onrushing 
Upper Austrians after a brief struggle.  Orders for  the defense 
of the plateaus were found on a colonel taken priso ner here.  
They confirmed that the blow from XX Corps had brok en into the 
first line of the principal Italian position.  Only  the Soglio 
d'Aspio was still holding out against the left wing  of 3 ID.  
However, IR # 59 had advanced almost to the Osteria  Fiorentini, 
threatening to cut this mountain off from the south .  The II 
Battalion of the Transylvania IR # 50 had advanced in the Astico 
valley toward Scalzeri, which was also reached by s couting 
detachments of III Corps. 228  
 
In the evening Archduke Karl Franz Joseph, who'd ob served these 
events from the slope of Mt Cornetto along with his  Chief of 
Staff Col. Alfred Freih. von Waldstätten, determine d with 
satisfaction that the success of this first day of the battle 
had cost only minor casualties.  This was primarily  due to the 
accurate artillery fire of XX Corps, directed by Co lonel 
Baumann, with powerful help from the guns of III Co rps. 

                                                 
228 Details about the intense fighting by IR # 14 a nd 59 are 

provided with vivid detail in the regimental histor ies of 
these units.  ("IR 14 - Ein Buch der Erinnerung an grosse 
Zeiten 1914-1918" [Linz, 1919; pp. 73 ff] and Hoen' s 
"Geschichte des IR 59" [pp. 417 ff.].)   
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On the next day FML Edl. von Horsetzky's 3 ID would  hold onto 
the Costa d'Agra and Mt Coston while re-grouping fo r an attack 
on the Coston d'Arsiero and the occupation of the B aiti Monari 
plateau. 229   8 ID, on the other hand, would immediately carry out 
its planned assault on Mt Maronia and thus advance as far as 
possible toward a line running from Mt Maggio to th e pre-war 
border.  This task was assigned to FML Edl. von Ver dross' 180 
Inf Bde, which would simultaneously be supported on  the flank by 
the intervention of 59 ID from VIII Corps. 
 
The start of the battle also went according to expe ctations for 
VIII Corps.  The main weight of the initial offensi ve was placed 
on the Corps' right wing just south of Rovereto.  A lready in the 
morning the 6 Mtn Bde of FML Heinrich Goiginger's 5 7 ID was 
carrying out the first thrust against the northern slopes of the 
Zugna Torta.  In their opening assault they threw b attalions of 
the Italian 37 ID out of the advanced positions.  I n sharp 
fighting that lasted until evening, they finally st ormed the 
Castello Dante and, in the night, Heights # 751 nor th of 
Albaredo.  Meanwhile the III Bn of BH IR # 3, which  had been 
detached from 48 ID to serve as the kernel of a gro up composed 
otherwise of Standschützen and led by Lt Col. Lehar , advanced in 
the Adige valley down to Lizanella.  The Landsturm troops of 
VIII Corps stationed on the other side of the Adige  just held 
themselves in readiness, as ordered. 
 
The task of GM Kroupa's 59 ID was to advance on a b road front 
and to drive the enemy from the Noriglio-Piazza mou ntain 
complex, but they didn't completely achieve their g oals.  After 
the failure of an attempt in the morning to seize t he bridge at 
S Colombano by surprise, the assault of 18 Mtn Bde had to be 
preceded by methodical artillery fire.  In the afte rnoon the 
stubborn enemy was finally driven back from the nor thern bank of 
the Terragnolo.  At Potrich and Piazza the 10 Mtn B de still 
encountered tough resistance from Alpini and from p arts of the 
Roma Brigade on 16 May.  Nevertheless Archduke Euge ne, who had 
followed the fighting since early morning from the heights at 
Castellano (near the observation point of the Corps  commander 
FZM Scheuchenstuel) was now already paying tribute to the costly 
exertions of the troops. 
 
16 May  
 
The soldiers of VIII Corps continued the offensive on 16 May 

                                                 
229 A "Baito" (plural "Baiti") was a small mountain  chateau. 
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with equal determination.  Once again they received  accurate 
support from the divisional artillery groups of Col . Rotter and 
Lt Col. Gnigler, as well as from the heavy artiller y of Lt Col. 
Firbas' group.  The Corps had at its disposal over 158 light, 42 
heavy and 16 very heavy guns.  Under 57 ID, the rig ht wing of 6 
Mtn Bde was made up of Battalions I/6 and IV/50, wh ich were 
joined by the III Battalion of BH IR # 3; in the ea rly hours of 
the afternoon they stormed the deeply entrenched st rong point on 
the Costa Violina.  The center group (Battalions II I/38 and 
IV/42) climbed up the ridge toward the Zugna Torta through "a 
labyrinth of granite blocks, ravines and crevices u nder intense 
enemy fire"; after taking several Italian trenches in hard 
fighting, they nearly reached the summit.  Meanwhil e half of 
Battalion IV/81 occupied the town of Albaredo. 
 
Under 59 ID the 18 Mtn Bde crossed the Terragnoloba ch at S 
Colombano and at S Nicolo.  They threw the enemy ou t of several 
advanced positions next to Moscheri, and in the eve ning they 
were in front of Spino and Pozza; FJB # 15 was near  Plache.  
Once more the Italians offered determined resistanc e to 10 Mtn 
Bde.  Nevertheless they were defeated, and by eveni ng held onto 
just the southern part of Piazza.  This was a doome d outpost, 
since by this time the right wing of XX Corps had a lready gained 
considerable ground past Mt Maronia and was prepari ng to strike 
the defenders of Piazza from the rear. 
 
The weight of massed artillery fire was also fully effective for 
XX Corps on the 16 th .  Under this destructive bombardment all the 
attempts of the Italians to counterattack or simply  to retain 
the parts of their first main line still in their h ands in the 
evening of the 15 th  were unsuccessful.  When the Kaiser Jaeger of 
the 2 nd Regiment approached Mt Maronia the remnants of the  
decimated garrison surrendered.  KJR # 1 of 180 Inf  Bde, which 
advanced through the basin toward Mga Piovernetta, also had an 
easy time with the shaken enemy, who fell back to t heir second 
line.  In the evening the KJR # 2 was nearly under Mt Maggio and 
their objective, the nearby ridge on the border; th ey had lost 
more than 50 men during the day, but on the other h and had taken 
1200 prisoners.  The planned assault on Mt Maggio h ad to be 
postponed until the next day.  The Corps' center (K JR # 3 and IR 
# 14) stayed in place as ordered.  Meanwhile GM Ric hard Müller's 
Group (5 Inf Bde) on the left wing completed the wo rk they 
hadn't finished the day before.  IR "Rainer" # 59 f orced the 
defenders of the Soglio d'Aspio mountain to give up .  The 
fortifications at Osteria Fiorentini were also take n as ordered 
by FML Horsetzky.  Although the enemy had sent rese rves here the 
evening before, they had to evacuate the position, in part 
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because of an unsuccessful counterattack. 
 
Prospects at the end of 16 May  
 
Observers of the Italians' activities reported that  in the 
afternoon they were sending fresh units to occupy t he second 
line, which included the strong bastions of Mt Magg io, C di 
Campoluzzo and Coston d'Arsiero.  We learned later that the 
strong columns of troops which were observed marchi ng late in 
the evening through the Passo della Vena and in the  C Valbona 
area belonged to the approaching 9 ID, which had be en stationed 
in 1 st  Army's reserves around Thiene.  In the evening of 16 May 
the HQ of XX Corps ordered: 
 

"3 ID will make an envelopment attack on the Coston  
d'Arsiero, supported on the flank by Janecka's arti llery 
group, while Lt Col. Hanzu's heavy artillery group fires 
frontally.  The goal is to reach a line running fro m the 
Coston d'Arsiero through the Baiti delle Fratte to the 
eastern slope of the Baiti Monari plateau.  8 ID wi ll make 
an envelopment attack on the C. di Campoluzzo, supp orted on 
the flank by the heavy artillery of VIII Corps, whi le Lt 
Col. Wach's heavy artillery group fires frontally.  The 
goal is to reach a line running from the ridge of t he C. di 
Campoluzzo to Mt Gusella.  The border ridge at Mt M aggio is 
to be secured.  A detachment will advance through C . 
Malingo toward the Borcola." 

 
At the same time FML Archduke Karl Franz Joseph req uested very 
powerful artillery support from VIII Corps, especia lly from 
their heavy howitzers; he also asked 11 th  Army HQ to send a 
brigade or, preferably, a division to the Folgaria area.  This 
seemed premature to GO Dankl.  His reply stated:  " XX Corps has 
two regiments that still haven't been engaged; a th ird - IR # 50 
- has scarcely fought; the other regiments, thanks to the 
careful dispositions of Corps HQ and the exemplary cooperation 
with our well-handled artillery, haven't suffered a ny noteworthy 
casualties.  Thus the combat strength of the Corps is 
undiminished and for the time being it requires no 
reinforcement." 230  

                                                 
230 In these two days the following were the losses  of XX Corps 

- IR # 4 about 80 men, IR # 50 just 5; IR # 59, who se attack 
was the most difficult, lost 310.  IR # 21 had yet to be 
engaged.  As for 8 ID, its KJR # 4 was still in res erve; KJR # 
3 had lost about 100 men, while each regiment of 18 0 Inf Bde 
had lost 50. VIII Corps reported the following casu alties:  6 
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In the event, VIII Corps HQ already felt compelled on the 
evening of the 16 th  to deploy 9 Mtn Bde.  It would advance on the 
right wing of 18 Mtn Bde through Vanza toward Pozza cchio and Mt 
Spil, "as soon as it has enough room to develop the  attack."  At 
the same time 6 Mtn Bde was to be reinforced by two  battalions 
from 48 ID, in preparation for that Division's even tual 
assumption of the task of guarding the flank.  It w as clear that 
the advance of 57 ID (with 6 Mtn Bde on the right a nd 9 Mtn Bde 
on the left) along the road running deep in the Val larsa would 
be extraordinarily difficult.  The goal of 18 Mtn B de on the 
right wing of 59 ID was Mt Pazul.  The main body of  48 ID was 
still in reserve, with 12 Mtn Bde at Volano and two  battalions 
of 11 Bde at Castellano. 
 

b. Seeking a decision - 17 to 19 May 
 
The bitter fighting increased in intensity on the 1 7th , reached 
its peak on the 18 th , and then ended suddenly with the complete 
defeat of the enemy.  Because of the broken terrain , the battle 
played itself out as a series of individual actions . 
 
XX Corps: 17-18 May  
 
XX Corps found themselves in the middle of an artfu lly contrived 
zone of fortifications, in which any movement led i nto a 
bewildering net of defensive and communications tre nches.  
Leading the troops in action was extremely difficul t.  180 Inf 
Bde opened its first attack against Mt Maggio and t he ridge on 
the border.  Here battalions of the Sesia Brigade c ame up to 
reinforce the retreating soldiers of 35 ID, and off ered 
determined resistance to the attacking KJR # 2.  Fi nally, after 
several destructive bombardments, the Tyroleans fin ally stormed 
Mt Maggio around 4:00 PM on the 17 th .  Fighting around the other 
summits of the border ridge continued into the nigh t, waged by 
both sides with stubbornness and without regard for  casualties.  
Nevertheless, on the 18 th  FML Verdross could announce that the 
goal was reached. 
 
The fighting on the Corps' left wing was similarly difficult.  
Here GM Richard Müller led six battalions of IR # 5 9 and 50 to 
create space for IR # 14, which was to deliver GM P hleps' main 

                                                                                                                                                             
Mtn Bde - 23 dead, 611 wounded; 10 Mtn Bde - 100 de ad, 346 
wounded; 18 Mtn Bde - a total of 110 men dead and w ounded. 
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assault against the Coston d'Arsiero.  To avoid a f rontal 
assault on the mountain, which rises 200 meters ove r the Lanze 
valley, the troops regrouped so that they could env elop the 
strongly occupied trenches.  This, however, took ti me.  
Therefore the artillery (principally the groups of Lt Col. Hanzu 
from 3 ID and of Col. Rath from III Corps), which o pened an 
effective bombardment of the Coston d'Arsiero as sc heduled, had 
to be asked several times to stop firing until a la ter hour. 231   
Meanwhile GM Müller's battalions stormed ahead, too k the 
positions near Baito Casalena, encountered strong r esistance, 
repulsed counterattacks, broke through a second ene my line and 
in the evening reached the line Mga. Frattte d'Arsi ero-Baiti 
delle Fratte-Bosco Scuro.  Several companies of the  59 th  "Rainer" 
wheeled to the south toward the Coston d'Arsiero an d thanks to 
superior combat leadership held in check a much lar ger enemy 
force until the afternoon when the 14 th  "Hessen" arrived on the 
scene.  However, the Italians fought stubbornly, an d next 
morning were still in possession of the principal w orks on the 
summit of the mountain. 
 
On the 18 th  the Italians tried for the last time to avoid defe at 
by launching a general attack.  Plucky battalions o f the Novara 
Brigade advanced against Müller's group as well as against IR 
# 14; however, under the barrage fire they were soo n halted and  
lost heart.  Around 2:00 PM the Upper Austrians sto rmed the 
hotly contested trenches on the summit of the Costo n d'Arsiero 
and took the badly shaken Italians prisoner.  Once more some 
Alpini hastened to the scene and wanted to recover this 
important bastion.  They were forced to turn back.  Meanwhile 
the heavy batteries of Lt Col. Wach's group were so ftening up 

                                                 
231 This development caused Corps HQ to comment:  " It is 

impossible to provide sufficient ammunition every d ay for an 
effective bombardment lasting several hours, such a s was 
required today to support the attacking group of 3 ID.  If we 
use up as much ammunition in the next few days as w e have 
today, we will soon have to halt the offensive!"  I n the first 
three days of fighting the daily expenditure of rou nds per 
each type of gun averaged out as follows: 

 7.5 cm mtn cannon - 94  8 cm field cannon - 110 10  cm mtn 
howitzers - 89 

 10 cm field howitzers - 89  10.4 cm cannon - 70  1 2 
cm cannon - 73 

 15 cm heavy howitzers - 65  15 cm auto howitzers -  64
 24 cm mortar - 24 

 38 cm howitzers - 4   42 cm howitzers - 23 
 The one 35 cm cannon fired just 18 rounds. 
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the enemy positions in front of KJR # 3.  Now the K aiser Jaeger 
stormed ahead in a rapid assault; they first took H eights # 1804 
and then, after repelling a counterattack, the C. d i 
Campoluzzo. 232  
 
Thus in the afternoon of the 18 th  the enemy was hurled out of 
their entire second line in front of XX Corps, even  though the 
defense by the reserves of 35 ID already on the sce ne had been 
reinforced by the main body of 9 ID.  From now on t he Italians' 
fighting spirit ebbed.  After a short fight, the ga rrison of Mt 
Gusella surrendered to the Kaiser Jaeger of the 1 st  Regiment, who 
also advanced a good deal forward into the Campoluz zo valley 
before the arrival of night also ended the actions here. 
 
VIII Corps:  17-18 May  
 
18 May also witnessed the hoped-for decisive turn o f events for 
VIII Corps.  Until then the Italians were still def ending 
themselves with all their strength.  On the 17 th  their artillery, 
deployed between Brentonico and over the Adige vall ey, fired 
heavily against the Costa Violina and the ridge lea ding to the 
Zugna Torta.  6 Mtn Bde waited for the enemy, who w ere going 
over to the counterattack.  A brilliant thrust by t he German 
Bohemian Battalion IV/42, supported by mountain bat teries, drove 
them back. 233   The Italians advanced again in the evening and th e 
night, but were always driven away.  The mountain b atteries 
fought very well in these actions.  As day broke, o ur attacking 
artillery resumed its destructive work and finally drove the 
enemy to retreat after suffering heavy losses.  The  Adige valley 
group captured the so-called "Avalanche Position" s outh of the 
Mori railroad station. 234   6 Mtn Bde took possession of the 
trenches on the Zugna Torta and pressed forward on the ever-
narrowing Zugna ridge. 
 
Also on May 17, at first the 18 Mtn Bde held themse lves in 
readiness to attack toward Bocaldo, while awaiting the arrival 

                                                 
232 Schemfil, "Das k.u.k. 3. Regiment der Tiroler K aiser Jaeger 

im Weltkriege 1914-1918" (Bregenz, 1926), pp. 352 f f. 
233 On this occasion 1 st  Lt Hermann Kirchner of Battalion IV/42 

was especially distinguished, for which he was awar ded the 
Knight's Cross of the Military Maria Theresia Order .  See "Der 
Heimat Söhne im Weltkrieg - Der 42.er" (issues for December 
1932 and for 1933). 

234 The Adige valley group was now led by GM Edler von Luxardo, 
who'd recently been named commander of 11 Mtn Bde.  The group 
contained 3 battalions from this Brigade, plus Stan d-Schützen. 
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of 9 Mtn Bde, whose main body deployed near Spino i n the 
afternoon to thrust toward Vanza.  Meanwhile the It alians, 
despite the heavy artillery fire which continued to  pound them, 
mounted a counterattack; it broke apart.  When dark ness fell 
they repeated their attack, especially against 18 M tn Bde.  
After bitter hand to hand fighting the enemy were r epulsed.  By 
morning the 18 Bde had lost 51 dead and 230 wounded . 
 
Around noon on 18 May the decisive struggle began.  The 
Hungarian Battalion II/60 captured Pozza.  Although  the enemy 
had stood under a rain of iron for many hours, at t he start they 
still offered stubborn resistance.  Suddenly, howev er, they 
collapsed.  VIII Corps HQ reported around 5:00 PM:  "After 
powerful concentrated artillery fire, and thanks to  especially 
brilliant leadership, 9 and 18 Mtn Bdes have storme d the strong 
point on Heights # 856, then taken Bocaldo and Giac era.  FJB # 
15 surrounded a much larger enemy detachment at Pla che and took 
them prisoner.  The enemy is in full retreat after suffering 
heavy casualties." 
 
It may be that the parts of the Roma Brigade statio ned in this 
area were also compelled to quickly evacuate the ba ttlefield 
because by this time the 10 Mtn Bde had already dri ven far ahead 
in the Terragnolo valley and were threatening the m assif of the 
Col santo from the east.  After the heavy fighting of the first 
two days the 10 Bde had taken Piazza.  Their comman der, Col. von 
Hranilovic, reported:  "Despite careful artillery p reparation, 
the combat around the villages in the Terragnolo va lley was very 
difficult.  In the houses and caves each objective had to be 
taken with hand grenades."  On the 17 th  the gallant battalions 
had already begun the pursuit.  In the evening Batt alion I/48 
climbed the Costabella, where it drove away some It alian rear 
guards.  In new fighting at Mga. Sarta on the 18 th , the Bn took 
about 400 prisoners, mostly soldiers of the territo rial militia.  
During the day, other battalions and companies of 1 0 Mtn Bde 
climbed the eastern and northern edges of the mount ain complex 
by Mga. Pezzi and by Costoncino, while advanced ele ments of 18 
Mtn Bde reached Mt Pazul and pursuing detachments o f 9 Mtn Bde 
took Heights # 1364 northeast of Pozzacchio and the  town itself. 
 
There was a possibility that the enemy units on the  Col santo 
could be encircled.  Therefore in the evening of th e 18 th  the HQ 
of VIII Corps ordered 12 Mtn Bde, which was part of  48 ID and in 
reserve at Volano, to join GM Kroupa's 59 ID.  Krou pa was given 
the assignment of taking the Borcola Pass, thrustin g toward Mt 
Pasubio, and cutting off the retreat of the Italian s stationed 
on the Col santo.  18 Mtn Bde, on the other hand, p assed under 
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the command of FML Goiginger's 57 ID, which was ins tructed "to 
win as much ground as possible toward the Coni Zugn a" but "to 
advance in the Vallarsa only as far as you can with out making a 
major attack."  The commander of 48 ID, FML Gabriel , took over 
control of the entire right wing of the Corps on bo th sides of 
the Adige up to the area near the Zugna Torta.  Thi s last 
arrangement was part of a re-grouping of the units which had 
already been initiated by Army Group HQ on 17 May a nd was being 
carried out by 11 th  Army HQ. 
 
19 May - VIII and XX Corps  
 
On 19 May the VIII Corps took possession of Col san to earlier 
than expected; its capture was considered one of th e most 
difficult assignments of this Corps.  The chief pil lar of the 
second fortified line between the Vallarsa and the upper 
Terragnolo valley, its garrison consisted of severa l militia 
battalions.  "When these troops saw their comrades of the 
infantry in the Vallarsa and the Terragnolo valley withdrawing 
after more than three days of frightful battle, the y must have 
had the impression that they were abandoned and enc ircled.  When 
some enemy patrols arrived, panic broke out among t he 
artillerists with the batteries at Mga Corona, and quickly 
spread into the ranks of the militia." 235   Thus when companies of 
10 Mtn Bde from Costoncino again advanced at noon o n the 19 th , 
they could occupy the Col santo after firing a few shots from 
their rifles.  In a separate operation, other battl e groups of 
this Brigade climbed Heights # 1025 southeast of th e Col santo.  
After a short fight, the leading troops from 18 Mtn  Bde advanced 
at Pascolo Stè toward Mt Testo, which was also the goal of two 
battalions of 9 Mtn Bde (VI/12 and IV/87) who'd cro ssed the 
trenches on Mt Spil without fighting.  When these b attalions 
deployed to attack Mt Testo, which lay like a watch  tower over 
the winding road out of the Vallarsa through the Va l dei Foxi to 
Col santo, the enemy also evacuated this position.  Through the 
loss of Mt Testo, which shortly before had been occ upied by 
battalions from the Volturno Brigade, the Italians defending the 
fortifications at Valmorbia and Mattassone were now  threatened 
in the rear; they withdrew during the night. 236 
 
Meanwhile artillery was pounding the trenches at Po int # 1515 on 

                                                 
235 Schiarini, "L'offensiva austriaca nel Trentino"  (Rome, 

1929), p. 39 
236 Near these villages were some modern, but incom plete, 

Austrian fortified works which the Italians had fou nd useful 
and had reconstructed. 
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the Zugna ridge, which was stormed by 6 Mtn Bde in the late 
evening.  The situation on the far right wing of VI II Corps was 
unchanged on the 19 th .  On the left wing the capture of the 
Borcola Pass was in full swing.  Believing that the  C. Malingo 
south of Mt Maggio was already in the hands of the Kaiser 
Jaeger, GM Kroupa intended to have Battalion I/93 f rom 12 Mtn 
Bde (which had now been attached to his command) ad vance from 
Serrada through the sector of 8 ID; by thrusting th rough C. 
Malingo it would hit the flank of the enemy on the Borcola Pass 
and make it easier for Battalion II/92 of 10 Mtn Bd e to 
attack. 237   The main body of 12 Mtn Bde advanced behind Batta lion 
II/92.  When it was learned during the day that the  C. Malingo 
was still occupied by the enemy, the attack was pos tponed until 
the 20 th .  Then, however, it succeeded without serious casu alties 
thanks to careful artillery preparation and the dev eloping 
encirclement.  The triumph of VIII Corps could also  be measured 
by the number of prisoners and booty taken by the e vening of the 
19 th .  The Corps reported the capture of 83 officers an d 5955 
men, 46 guns and 34 machine guns. 
 
19 May was also a day of joyous victory for XX Corp s.  As 
ordered, since the previous evening the troops were  prepared for 
the next assault against the powerful positions cro wned by Mt 
Toraro, Mt Campomolon and Mt Melignone.  The new da y was awaited 
with anticipation.  Then in the first light of morn ing thick 
clouds of smoke were spotted in the air over Mt Cam pomolon, and 
the dull roar of great explosions was heard.  Patro ls moved 
forward to this position, which was considerably hi gher than any 
of the works taken so far.  Around 10:00 AM small y ellow flags 
appeared on the heights; this was a sign that the a rtillery 
wasn't to fire.  Soon whole battalions advanced, an d at noon the 
Passo della Vena was also occupied.  About three It alian 
battalions were supposed to re-occupy the positions  at this pass 
and on Mt Campomolon which had been abandoned by th eir comrades 
during the night, but didn't arrive in time.  They were thrown 
back.  In the afternoon Mt Toraro and the Sp. Tonez za were also 
occupied.  Thus the breakthrough by XX Corps was co mplete.  Many 
abandoned and in some cases destroyed guns were fou nd in the 
conquered works.  Counting these pieces, XX Corps h ad taken 27 
heavy and 34 light guns - along with 33 machine gun s - since 15 
May.  The number of prisoners was 164 officers and 6637 men. 
 

                                                 
237 "Der Heimat Söhne im Weltkrieg - Der 92er" (Jun e 1926 

edition) 
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2. New organization of Archduke Eugene's Army Group  

 
On 17 May the Army Group HQ had initiated an import ant 
reorganization.  They placed the new XXI Corps unde r GO Dankl's 
11 th  Army, but took away III Corps on his left flank; o n 20 May 
the latter would be placed under 3 rd  Army HQ.  Archduke Eugene 
justified this decision to the high command as foll ows: 
 

"In the opinion of 11 th  Army HQ, in the near future it will 
be necessary to deploy another division (besides 48  ID) on 
the right wing.  Reason:  during the next advance e ver 
larger parts of VIII Corps will have to be used to cover 
the flank.  Provision of fresh units for this wing is 
essential so that in prolonged combat...in difficul t 
terrain the individual battle groups can get some t emporary 
rest while the offensive remains in motion.  A full -
strength mountain division is desired for this task .  11 th  
Army HQ only has 6 ID available as a reserve that m ight 
fulfill this need, but we don't want to break up th eir 
order of battle; so we are placing all of XXI Corps  under 
11 th  Army.  Today [18 May] they are reaching Aldeno, 
Matarello and Trent.  This measure makes it desirab le to 
alter the current organization of the Army Group wi th one 
Army deployed behind the other, and which would eve ntually 
lead to 3 rd  Army being absorbed by the 11 th .  By placing both 
Armies in line next to each other we will ensure th at the 
tactical and logistical chains of command will rema in in 
place for the rest of the operation.  The Astico va lley 
will serve as the new border between the Armies.  W hen this 
is complete, 11 th  Army west of the Astico will consist of 
VIII Corps (including 48 ID), XX and XXI Corps.  3 rd  Army 
east of the Astico will have III Corps (including 6  ID), 
XVII Corps (holding the Valsugana sector as previou sly) and 
I Corps.  Army Group HQ will still control the latt er HQ.  
3rd  Army HQ will reach Trent on 19 May.  We will ensur e that 
this HQ is familiar with the sector of III Corps, t hat the 
two large artillery groups on either side of the As tico 
work together, and that the start of III Corps' off ensive 
correctly reflects the tactical situation, despite its 
imminent reassignment from one Army to the other." 238  

                                                 
238 Several writers have expressed opinions regardi ng this 

reorganization of the Army Group, such as FML Pichl er, who at 
the time was Chief of Staff to 11 th  Army ("Der Krieg in Tirol 
1915/1916" p. 117).  He states that when the front was divided 
"leadership of the foremost corps on the plateaus a nd their 
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The k.u.k. high command didn't quarrel with this or ganization.  
In their response on the 19 th  they only remarked that the Army 
Group could guarantee that the operation unfolded a s envisioned 
in the "first directives" from Teschen mainly by en suring that 
the two large artillery groups worked together and that I Corps 
was held back as a reserve.  They also expressed th e hope that 
they could provide yet one more division to further  strengthen 
the "decisive thrust" of the Army Group. 
 
The reason for the new organization wasn't the cour se of the 
initial fighting.  The decision was influenced more  by older 
intentions that had been discussed prior to 15 May.   The most 
important was the much-repeated desire to enable th e Army 
Group's right wing to advance with as much strength  as possible. 
 
Plans of 11 th  Army HQ for continuing the offensive  
 
On 18 May, shortly after XXI Corps joined 11 th  Army, the Army HQ 
removed 44 LW ID from the Corps to serve as a reser ve.  The 48 
ID would replace it within XXI Corps, but only afte r the Coni 
Zugna had been conquered.  At that time the border between VIII 
Corps (57 and 59 ID) and XXI Corps (48 ID and L-Sch  Div) would 
run through the Trt. Leno di Vallarsa and the Val d i Frenche, 
and thence along a line to Mt Bafelant. 
 
On the next day (19 May), HQ of 11 th  Army issued general orders, 
including to XX Corps, that after reaching the line  Cm. Posta-
Piano della Fugazza-Borcola Pass-Mt Maggio-Tonezza plateau the 
units should prepare to assault the third fortified  zone.  Based 
on these orders, which were issued without referenc e to the 
actual situation on the 19 th , it can now be inferred that from 
the very beginning the plan was to carry out the op eration in 
two phases.  In the first phase, Army HQ intended t hat their 
left wing (III Corps, which initially was under the ir control) 
would stand in place, the center (XX Corps) would b reak through 
to the line Tonezza-Mt Majo and then halt, and the right wing 
(reinforced VIII Corps) would advance through the B orcola Pass 
and the Piano della Fugazza.  By simultaneously mov ing along the 
long Zugna ridge to Cm. Levante and Cm. Posta, the wide-ranging 
right wing would also provide continuous protection  on the 
flank.  In the second phase, Army HQ (now without I II Corps) 

                                                                                                                                                             
cooperation was placed under three HQ."  Thus unifi ed control 
over the fighting on both sides of the Astico valle y, which 
would be difficult in any event, became an even gre ater 
problem. 
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wanted to bring the heavy artillery forward and the n attack the 
third Italian fortified zone:  Mt Civillina-Mt Enna -Mt Novegno-
Mt Cimone-Casa Ratti.  A map which accompanied the orders on the 
19 th  showed the line which was to be reached and hastil y 
fortified in the first phase, along with the propos ed positions 
of the heavy artillery.  The latter would move up t o form two 
groups on the Piano dell Fugazza, one in front of t he Borcola 
Pass, and two more in the area of Mt Torraro and th e Sp. 
Tonezza.  The necessary repairs to the roads should  be carried 
out very energetically.  While the artillery approa ched, the 
time should be used by the infantry to slowly work their way up 
to the enemy positions. 
 
The substance of this plan for continuing the offen sive was 
reported to Army Group HQ.  When the written report  arrived at 
Bozen on 19 May, it already appeared that the Army' s strong 
right wing was still a long way from their objectiv es, while the 
center had taken most of theirs and the left wing w as starting 
to move earlier than anticipated.  Thus, contrary t o the 
original concept of 11 th  Army HQ, events were causing the 
attacking front to pivot.  From this point forward,  the 
situation at the front forced the higher leadership  to adapt and 
to make new decisions.  And, since the front had be en divided, 
this was primarily the task of Army Group HQ. 
 
Therefore the Army Group responded to GO Dankl that  the plan 
he'd presented "had been overtaken by the events of  the last 24 
hours."  Visible signs that the enemy was collapsin g made it 
seem possible that their power of resistance was ba dly shaken.  
Implementation of the planned artillery deployment was dependent 
upon the condition of the road over the Piano della  Fugazza and 
upon gaining enough ground in this sector so that t wo strong 
groups of guns could be stationed east of the pass.   Army Group 
HQ, however, advised that "in the current situation , when there 
are favorable opportunities to gain quick and perha ps easy 
successes, an advance that is too systematic might be just as 
damaging as a careless rush forward."  These words of 
encouragement (somewhat dampened by the final claus e) were 
followed by an order that the next task of XX Corps  was to take 
possession of the Tonezza plateau; from here they w ould support 
the advance of III Corps up to and beyond the Assa ravine with 
flanking fire.  The instructions went on:  "From th is same area 
it may already be possible to also capture the fort ifications 
west of Arsiero and on Mt Novegno.  By advancing fu rther the 
right wing of XX Corps can substantially help the o ffensive of 
VIII Corps over the Borcola Pass.  After this pass is taken, 
another heavy artillery group can be put in place t o bombard 
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Arsiero and Mt Novegno, and also to neutralize Mt E nna." 
 
Therefore Army Group HQ did feel obliged by the eve nts of the 
last 24 hour to act quickly.  Like 11 th  Army HQ, however, they 
thought that any powerful assault against the forti fied Agno-
Posina front must be accompanied by a re-deployment  of the heavy 
artillery.  The only possibility for reducing the d uration of 
this lengthy process was that XX Corps could break through on 
its own initiative, with some support from either s ide "while 
the Cm. Posta and the Leogra valley were still in t he hands of 
the enemy."  In their reply on 20 May, HQ of 11 th  Army noted 
"that possession of the Tonezza plateau was natural ly made the 
first operational goal before the battle started", and that from 
the beginning XX Corps had been ordered "to support  VIII Corps 
by advancing over Mt Maggio toward the Borcola Pass ."  They went 
on to state that "everything has transpired in acco rdance with 
the intentions of Army Group HQ" and that the propo sed artillery 
deployment wasn't the result of a rigid plan that m ust be 
carried out under any circumstances before we could  attack the 
enemy's third line.  Army HQ would "determine the t ime of attack 
and issue orders accordingly." 
 
The Army Group Chief of Staff wrote on this report,  "Answer 
unnecessary, since the [11 th ] Army HQ themselves understand that 
they will not be implementing the plan." 239   The Army Group was 
now paying greater attention to 3 rd  Army. 
 

3. The diversionary maneuver of XVII Corps 

 
At the moment when 11 th  Army started its offensive, XVII Corps in 
the Sugana valley was the only part of 3 rd  Army in contact with 
the enemy.  North of the Brenta, 18 ID held the pos itions on the 
Collo Ridge with five battalions of 13 Mtn Bde, the  Glockenturm 
farmstead with three battalions of 1 Mtn Bde, and t he mountain 
slopes west of Roncegno with the Upper Austrian Vol unteers.  181 
Inf Bde was spread out from Marter through the Bren ta valley, 
then up to Mt Carbonile and (on the right wing) opp osite the 
Sella; the line ended at the Vezzena plateau.  The Bde consisted 
of two Landsturm battalions, plus Infantry Battalio ns I/51 and 
I/102 from 18 ID and Battalion IV/24 from 8 Mtn Bde , which 
                                                 
239 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - This passage is very obscur e.  It's 

unclear which "plan" Krauss is referring to here.  In context 
the most likely explanation is that he meant the co ntingency 
whereby XX Corps would advance on its own initiativ e without 
waiting for the heavy artillery support. 
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arrived at Pergine on 11 May.  2 Mtn Bde was at Cav alese in the 
Fassa valley, and had moved one battalion with its batteries 
ahead into the Cadin valley. 
 
The 2 and 8 Mtn Bdes had been sent into this area b y Army Group 
HQ in the second week of May because it had been le arned that 
the enemy opposite XVII Corps was being reinforced.   We didn't 
know that the Italians only wanted to use their wel l-built 
positions on the Armenterra Ridge, at Roncegno, on Mt Collo and 
on the Salubio as a line of "first resistance", and  that their 
main force of infantry and artillery had been pulle d back to the 
main position east of Borgo.  This was the deployme nt which 
Cadorna had ordered on 29 April. 
 
On 11 May the XVII Corps had been instructed to pin  down the 
enemy units in the Sugana valley during the attack of 11 th  Army.  
A local thrust from Mt Collo was designed to achiev e this 
objective; if it succeeded in winning the enemy's f irst 
position, there would be no pursuit.  At the same t ime the 181 
Inf Bde, chiefly with artillery fire, would simulat e an assault 
against the Sella.  However, if the bombardment gav e the 
infantry a chance to move forward without heavy fig hting they 
should seize the opportunity. 
 
At noon on 15 May the batteries of XVII Corps and t hose of Lt 
Col. Johann Schmidt's artillery group opened fire.  Until 
evening the guns thundered with varying intensity.  Then two 
battalions of 13 Mtn Bde advanced from Mt Collo and  the spur 
extending to the south.  In the darkness of night t he attackers 
became disorganized in the confusing barricades and  under the 
blazing fire of the Italians, who stood their groun d.  Only in 
one place was part of the trench captured, but it w as soon lost.  
By dawn the two attacking battalions had returned t o their 
starting points, having lost about 400 men; it was later 
determined that half of them had been taken prisone r. 240  
 
The course of the operation against the Sella was c ompletely 
different.  Here, where no serious attack had been intended, the 
infantry groups thrust forward from the start on th eir own 
initiative.  On the morning of the 16 th  Colonel Zechbauer, who 
temporarily commanded 181 Inf Bde in place of the i ll GM Kindl, 
reported that not only had his right wing advanced as far as 

                                                 
240 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - The actual casualties were 56 dead, 339 

wounded, and 276 "missing."  See Artl, "Südtirol Of fensive", 
p. 112 (footnote).  Artl also notes that the comman der of 13 
Mtn Bde was relieved because of this fiasco. 
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Heights # 1691, but that Battalion IV/24, climbing up from 
Silvestro, had unexpectedly taken part of the Armen terra Ridge.  
With unusual persistence, on the 16 th  and 17 th  the surprised 
Italians launched continuous counterattacks against  this gallant 
Galician battalion (to which two companies had been  attached 
from IV Bn/k.k. Lst IR 2) in an attempt to neutrali ze the 
envelopment.  But they were unsuccessful.  Boldly a nd skillfully 
the Austrians pushed ahead toward the Sasso alto.  Acting on 
orders from Corps HQ, all of 181 Inf Bde joined the  attack on 
the 18 th , with another attached battalion from 8 Mtn Bde.  The 
enemy battalions from the Siena Brigade, under pres sure from 
three sides, attempted in the evening and night to gain ground 
with several counterattacks against the Armenterra group.  
Finally they gave up the struggle and evacuated the  battlefield.  
Next morning our troops saw the signs of retreat th at they had 
so often witnessed in Poland and Galicia as flames sprang up 
behind the enemy; on the road east of Borgo there w as a "real 
mass migration of men and vehicles."  Then everyone  pushed 
forward in pursuit.  Colonel Zechbauer, who now had  a third 
battalion with him from 8 Mtn Bde, put all his troo ps in motion.  
Detachments of 1 Mtn Bde occupied Roncegno, but the  enemy still 
was in place in front of 13 Mtn Bde.  Corps HQ were  not idle; 
they ordered the commander of 8 Mtn Bde (GM Wossala ) to move 
ahead with the remaining two battalions of his Brig ade, to 
follow Col. Zechbauer's group, and then to take it over.  Thus 
in the evening of the 19 th  the entire 8 Mtn Bde was deployed in 
the Sugana valley.  Soon thereafter new orders arri ved from 3 rd  
Army HQ; if the enemy continued to fall back, the p ursuit should 
be carried out solely by 18 ID and 181 Inf Bde.  Th e 8 and 2 Mtn 
Bdes were "to be held ready for eventual employment  in another 
sector" - 8 Mtn Bde was to be stationed at Levico o r just east 
of the town, and 2 Mtn Bde at Pergine. 
 
The small operation on the Sella had thus led to an  unhoped-for 
and very noteworthy success.  However, it wasn't kn own whether 
it had succeeded in deceiving the enemy.  At any ra te, 
occupation of the Sella and of the Maggio valley pr esented an 
opportunity to launch further small-scale operation s against the 
northern flank of the Italians who were now being a ttacked on 
the plateau by III Corps. 
 

4. Counter-measures of the Italian commanders 

 
The apprehension of the Italian commanders, which h ad arisen in 
April because of the k.u.k. 18 ID's thrust in the V al Sugana, 
had subsided after a while because their opponents hadn't 
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continued the attack.  On the other hand, the Itali ans still 
considered it probable that an Austrian offensive w ould 
eventually take place.  Their high command remained  in doubt, 
however, about where the main assault would come.  In any case 
it seemed that the defensive measures already under taken on the 
front in south Tyrol would be sufficient.  Supporte d by the 
progressively improved fortifications and the reinf orcements 
already committed, 1 st  Army should be able to sustain their 
resistance at least until further new units could b e brought up.  
Because of this conviction, Cadorna had left his st rategic 
reserves in the area east of the Tagliamento and on ce again 
reserved to himself authority over 27 ID at Codroip o, 44 ID at 
Desenzano and the Sicilia Brigade at Brescia. 
 
1st  Army HQ, on the other hand, believed it was possib le to infer 
from the April fighting in the Sugana valley that t he greatest 
danger lay in this direction.  As a consequence, th ey deployed 
half of 10 ID, from their Army reserves, at Primola no.  
Therefore in the sector between Lake Garda and the Cismon River 
on 15 May there was a preponderance of force in the  Val Sugana 
area, where in reality no serious attack occurred.  From Lake 
Garda to the Vallarsa the 37 ID was stationed with 18 
battalions, in the Col Santo area the "Agno-Posina Group" with 9 
battalions, opposite the k.u.k. XX Corps the 35 ID with 15 
battalions, and in front of the k.u.k. III Corps th e 34 ID with 
20 battalions.  Meanwhile in the Sugana valley and the adjacent 
area to the north the XVIII Corps HQ had 37 battali ons 
available.  28 battalions stood in readiness in the  Army's 
reserve - 9 ID in the Schio-Thiene area, an Alpini group of 10 
battalions and 6 mountain batteries west of Bassano , and the 
Volturno Brigade of 10 ID at Bassano. 
 
The reaction after 15 May  
 
Upon receiving the first alarming reports, General Cadorna came 
to Thiene on 16 May.  The commander of 1 st  Army, G.Lt Pecori-
Giraldi, still believed that the main thrust was ye t to be 
delivered in the Val Sugana; he allowed himself to be deceived 
by the feint attack by XVII Corps and sent the Volt urno Brigade 
to Primolano.  Immediately afterwards he was forced  to send the 
main body of 9 ID to support 35 ID.  Several battal ions hurried 
into the Vallarsa, yet arrived too late to prevent the defeat of 
the Roma Brigade.  On the 18 th , when 1 st  Army HQ learned of the 
loss of the Col santo, they had no more than about 6 Alpini 
battalions in reserve.  Probably recognizing their earlier 
error, they called the Volturno Brigade back from P rimolano and 
moved it by truck to the Piano della Fugazza pass.  The Brigade 
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arrived just in time to immediately occupy Mt Pasub io, which 
already had seemed to be lost.  On the 19 th  the Army HQ threw 
their last reserves (the Alpini battalions) against  the k.u.k. 
XX Corps.  At this time the Sicilia Brigade and par ts of 44 ID 
arrived by rail at Ala, and the main body of 27 ID at Vicenza.  
The high command had already made these units avail able on the 
16 th .  Soon afterwards Cadorna ordered the entire strat egic 
reserve (XIV and X Corps) from the Tagliamento to 1 st  Army.  Yet 
all these forces were too late. 
 
With alarm the Italians witnessed the collapse of t he final 
major barrier, Mt Campomolon-Mt Toraro.  Any resist ance against 
the weight of the overpowering artillery seemed to be in vain.  
"It now was possible for our opponents, whose guns overall were 
superior in number and effectiveness, to turn them against the 
defenses of the Asiago plateau; therefore we had to  fear that 
this position would also soon be lost." 241  Cadorna hastened back 
to Udine and summoned the commanders of 2 nd and 3 rd  Armies to a 
meeting.  He told them that they must reckon with a  possible 
Austrian invasion of the plains around Vicenza.  Th erefore all 
necessary preparations should be made for a retreat  from the 
Isonzo.  For now, an army would have to be brought together with 
great speed in the area where the passes through th e Lessina 
Alps descended onto the plains.  Cadorna calculated  that the 
Austrians could enter the flat lands with six or ei ght 
divisions.  Therefore the new 5 th  Army would need at least ten 
divisions; it would deploy so as to be able to move  quickly and 
easily in any direction.  On 21 May the high comman d ordered 
that the assembly area would be a triangle between Vicenza, 
Padua and Citadella, and that four bridges should b e constructed 
over the lower Brenta.  The deployment would be cov ered by a 
cavalry division on the line Bassano-Breganze. 
 
Marshal Cadorna himself has addressed the question of why the 
high command assembled 5 th  Army far back in the plains, instead 
of sending units to support 1 st  Army on the plateaus. 242   Above 
all he wished to refute the theory that his intenti on was to 
allow the Austrians to descend unhindered into the plains so 
that he could strike them there.  This theory is in correct.  His 
reasoning took different lines.  5 th  Army wouldn't be ready until 
5 June.  If Cadorna had thrown its individual compo nents into 
the battle as each one arrived, it was not impossib le that they 
would've suffered a new defeat in the mountains bec ause of the 
superiority of the strong Austrian artillery.  This , in turn, 

                                                 
241 Cadorna, "La guerra", Vol. I, p. 215 
242 Cadorna, "La guerra", Vol. I, pp. 219 ff. 
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might have led to a complete catastrophe.  There wa s no need to 
stake everything on one card.  1 st  Army should have strength 
enough to hold the plateaus.  If, however, they wer e defeated 
there would be no alternative to having all the arm ies stationed 
in eastern Venetia retreat - at first to the Piave,  and then at 
least as far as the Bacchiglione.  Since such a ret reat would 
last for 10 to 12 days, 5 th  Army would need to hold off the 
attackers for this length of time.  This was also t he reason why 
the orders for creating the Army were accompanied b y those for 
the construction of new defensive positions on seve ral lines 
along the edges of the mountains as well as farther  back in the 
plains.  The measures undertaken included fortifica tion of the 
city of Treviso. 
 
To help create 5 th  Army, on 23 May the 43 ID was called back from 
Albania and troops also came home from Libya. 243   These 
precautions increased the anxiety on the home front .  The 
Minister President sent a wire to General Cadorna t o ask him to 
attend a cabinet meeting along with the four Army c ommanders and 
G.Lt Porro.  Cadorna, however, refused to go along with this 
demand. 
 
Meanwhile, since 19 May the XIV Corps was hastening  by foot, by 
truck and by rail toward the west.  Their goal was the Sieben 
Gemeinde plateau, where G.Lt Lequio (hitherto comma nder of the 
Carnic Group) had taken over various units on 21 Ma y and 
established a unified command structure for the are a.  Also 
marching toward the threatened front were the Etna Brigade from 
the Carinthian sector, five bicycle battalions from  3 rd  Army, and 
several Alpini battalions from various sectors. 
 
In their hour of need, the Italian high command als o sought help 
from abroad.  Not much was expected from the Wester n powers, 
since they had no way to directly operate against A ustria-
Hungary.  Moreover the French Army was still engage d in the 
attrition battle at Verdun, which tied down all the ir available 
forces.  Therefore the Italians turned toward Russi a.  Beginning 
on 19 May they made several requests for a relief o ffensive. 244   
As will be explained later in more detail, this cau sed the 
Stavka to hasten preparations for the attack which had been 

                                                 
243 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - The original actually reads  "...and a 

division came home from Libya."  However, the Itali ans never 
had a divisional HQ to control the forces in Libya;  actually, 
on 8 June they created the new 48 th  ID using infantry which had 
been brought back from the Libyan garrison. 

244 Klembovsky, p. 31 
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envisioned at the third Chantilly conference.  The Chief of 
Staff, General Alexeiev, also decided to open the o ffensive by 
the Russian Southwest Front at the start of June. 245  Until then 
the Italians would have to get by with their own re sources. 
 

5. Breakthrough attack by III Corps 

 

a. Destruction of the Italian 34 th  Division 
 
Shortly after noon on 19 May, III Corps HQ received  an order 
from 11 th  Army HQ to initiate all preparations for carrying out 
the offensive on 21 May.  Until then the Corps woul d continue to 
provide artillery support for XX Corps.  At almost the same hour 
the III Corps intercepted a telephone conversation that involved 
an Italian captain on the Hocheck; it included the following 
sentence:  "New deployment in the Arsiero-Posina ar ea.  A re-
deployment in the Val Torra will be carried out at the same 
time.  Be careful to take everything with you, beca use we won't 
be here this evening!"  This indicated only that th e Laserna 
plateau would be evacuated.  However, the progress of XVII Corps 
in the Sella as well as an erroneous report from a pilot that 
the enemy artillery was no longer stationed on the Porta di 
Manazzo made it seem likely that the enemy intended  to withdraw 
from the entire sector of III Corps. 
 
After hastily getting approval from 11 th  Army HQ, FML Krautwald 
immediately notified his troops.  The Corps' artill ery 
commander, Col. Janecka, had already ordered that a  destructive 
bombardment should be unleashed. 246   At this moment most of the 
battalions were stationed as ordered some distance behind the 
front, out of range of the Italians.  Because of en emy fire, 
especially from the artillery which was still quite  active until 
noon, it was necessary to use caution in moving the  infantry up 
to their starting points.  Corps HQ ordered: 

"As instructed by 28 ID, Col. Kliemann will open hi s attack 
toward the line Principi-Hocheck by 7:00 PM at the latest 
with FJB # 7, Battalion I/47, and with the rest of the 47 th  
as they come up.  At the same time the Division wil l send 

                                                 
245 Zayontschovsky, p. 16 
246 In recognition of his activity as an artillery commander in 

this battle as well as the Xth Isonzo Battle in 191 7, Colonel 
Joseph Janecka won the Knight's Cross of the Maria Theresia 
Military Order. 
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detachments ahead on the entire front.  If they fin d the 
positions just weakly held or determine during the night 
that the enemy is pulling back, the offensive will be 
carried out immediately with the units already on h and 
[four battalions of 22 LW ID and five of 28 ID].  O therwise 
the divisions should be ready to attack by 6:00 AM on 20 
May, while the artillery opens fire at 5:00 AM.  Th e 
Levespitze should be taken by surprise." 

 
Soon afterwards it was definitely determined that t he Costesin 
positions as well as those on the Marcai Ridge as f ar as the 
Levespitze were still occupied in force.  Whenever our troops 
attempted to move closer during the evening and nig ht, the enemy 
showed that they weren't willing to give up their t renches.  
Here it must come down to fighting.  The positions on the 
Luserna plateau, on the other hand, had been evacua ted.  At 3:00 
PM patrols from IR # 47 had already entered the tre nches and 
taken prisoners as well as a machine gun.  Effectiv e artillery 
fire made the Italians retreat quickly, covered by rear guards. 
 
Around 8:00 PM Col. Kliemann received the order tha t he 
shouldn't wait for all his group to arrive, but sho uld 
immediately start the attack with the units present ly available 
- Battalion I/47 and FJB # 7.  Soon afterwards a ja eger 
detachment reached the Hocheck Heights.  During the  night the 
entire Luserna plateau was occupied without any fig hting worth 
mentioning. 247   The ravine of the Val Torra blocked any further 
advance toward the east.  Therefore the enemy hadn' t found it 
necessary to occupy the edge of the steep slope on the other 
side.  With the Torra ravine on the south flank and  the 
precipitous slope down to the Sugana valley in the north, the 
defensive front of the reinforced 34 Italian ID was  just 5 km 
long; it could neither be outflanked nor left behin d.  The first 
task of III Corps was to break through this front.  If they 
succeeded, they would be confronted by a goal that was perhaps 
even more difficult - to overcome the natural barri er which lay 
between the armored works at Verena and Campolongo while 
simultaneously taking the jagged Kempel Ridge. 
 
The initial deployment  
 
The Corps was ready to carry out its first assignme nt early on 
the 20 th .  22 LW ID was in charge of the sector between the  
slopes leading down to the Sugana valley and a line  500 paces 
south of Vezzena-Mga. Erate-Mga. Lungolaita.  It in cluded the 

                                                 
247 Vogelsang, pp. 403 ff. 
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Val d'Assa road.  The troops had been emphatically instructed to 
move quickly beyond the main positions of Marcai an d Costesin 
after they were taken, so as to neutralize the stro ng enemy 
artillery fire which was expected from this line.  Their goal 
was the sector Cost'alta-Costa Ridge-Mga. Campo Ros ato-Bosco di 
Poselaro.  After the first goal was achieved, the f ield 
artillery brigades were to be returned to the direc t command of 
their divisions, each of which would then also rece ive three 
mountain batteries. 
 
With full confidence FML Krautwald and his Chief of  Staff, Lt. 
Col. Freih. von Karg, watched over the well-prepare d action from 
Mt Rover. 
 
In clear weather the entire artillery punctually re sumed with 
greater strength the destructive fire they had star ted the day 
before.  The guns of XX Corps couldn't participate,  because it 
had proven impossible to bring the long-range piece s ahead 
through the captured enemy trenches.  However, Lt C ol. Schmidt's 
artillery group in XVII Corps' sector played a part .  There was 
a total of 218 light, 87 heavy and 28 very heavy gu ns, which 
sent a rain of iron onto the Italian positions.  Th e infantry 
was supposed to attack at 6:00 AM, but there were d elays. 
 
The Italians were prepared for the assault.  Their artillery, 
which had been again augmented in the last few days , laid down 
barrage fire in front of their strong positions and  barbed wire 
barricades.  Well-hidden batteries in the woods at Bosco di 
Poselaro and on the Mga. Campo Rosato, which even o ur diligent 
air units hadn't been able to spot, were especially  effective 
with their flanking fire.  Also the guns at Porta d i Manazzo, 
which supposedly had already been knocked out, once  again raised 
their voices. 
 
The entire attack sector of 22 LW ID was visible fr om the work 
at Verle, where the commander GM Edl. von Kochanows ki stood in 
the midst of his troops.  It stretched from the Lev espitze (1857 
meters) on the left to Vezzena (1400 meters) on the  right.  On 
the left wing the terrain, which everywhere ascende d as we 
approached the enemy, presented just as many diffic ulties to our 
frontal assault as it did on the right (southern) w ing; however, 
an initial success here could be more easily exploi ted. 
Therefore the 22 nd Division made its main effort toward the left. 
 
Since the Italians had given up their positions wes t of the Val 
Torra the evening before, the front to be assaulted  by 28 ID was 
considerably narrowed.  Thus the barrier of the Cos tesin was all 
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the more important; it blocked the narrow bridge of  land that 
connected the Vezzena plateau to the ultimate objec t of 28 ID, 
the broad ridge between Mt Verena and the Cima di C ampolongo.  
FML Schneider Edl. von Manns-Au had recognized this  factor from 
the start, and here he deployed his main force - Co l. Rada's 55 
Inf Bde - with IR # 96 on the left and IR # 87 on t he right.  
There was no alternative to mounting a frontal assa ult which 
would break through by brute force. 
 
And so the regiments of the "Iron Corps" in the fir st line 
opened the bloody battle in a determined phalanx. 
 
20 May  
 
The first success was won by LW IR "Graz" # 3 on th e left wing 
of 22 LW ID.  In the first hours of the day, before  the start of 
the general assault, its III Battalion captured the  Levespitze; 
they took several dozen Alpini prisoners, and also captured two 
very dangerous guns which had been stationed in cav erns. 
 
Soon thereafter the Styrian Landwehr, with two batt alions of the 
Eger IR # 73 on their right wing, captured the uppe r Marcai 
position. 248  Here the Italians were already fleeing.  However,  
they soon rallied and counterattacked from the uppe r Costa 
Ridge.  The whole area was constantly under heavy f ire from the 
artillery of both sides, under which the Landwehr o n the 
Levespitze also suffered severely.  Col. Ritter von  Ellison's 43 
LW Bde sought by pressing from the north to help th e very 
difficult attack of 18 Inf Bde against the central Marcai 
position.  Col. Freih. von Albori had taken over co mmand of the 
latter Brigade.  Here the ancient Bohemian IR # 11 stormed the 
trenches at Point # 1548, but were held up in front  of a clump 
of woods where many machine guns were stationed.  T he artillery 
once more had to hammer the woods before the 11 th  could prevail 
in the afternoon.  This was a significant success.  However it 
couldn't be exploited on this day, because the acco mpanying 
flank attack by Ellison's group wasn't completely e ffective due 
to counterattacks and heavy fire from the Costa Rid ge.  Also the 
73 rd  was only able to seize two Italian strong points b y the 
cabins on the upper Marcai. 
 
Under 28 ID, the Croats of IR # 96 disregarded heav y casualties 
and in their first onslaught took the concrete adva nced works on 

                                                 
248 A description of some of the heavy fighting by IR # 73 

appears in "Der Heimat Söhne im Weltkrieg: Der Eger länder" 
(November edition, 1931) 
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Heights # 1506 southeast of the Vezzena farmstead.  Two guns, 
many prisoners, and several machine guns fell into their hands.  
The south Styrian IR # 87 had a difficult time adva ncing through 
the enemy's barbed wire and trenches.  Here also a well-defended 
clump of woods, this time on the Costesin Ridge, pl ayed an 
important role.  The Regiment, especially the III B attalion, 
suffered heavy casualties in vain.  Finally, after renewed 
artillery preparation, the garrison of the woods wa s overcome 
around 5:00 PM.  However, the main works on the Cos tesin still 
held out; they were a true fortress, flanked by man y batteries 
stationed in the Bosco di Poselaro.  Col. Rada, the  commander of 
55 Inf Bde, reported that any further advance by da y would be an 
unjustifiable operation.  Therefore he deployed the  Brigade's 
reserves in the evening and then called on the enti re Brigade 
for a new effort.  The arrival of fog covered the o peration.  As 
night fell over the battlefield, the Costesin barri er still 
hadn't been taken.  It also was unknown whether the  enemy still 
was holding the lower Marcai Ridge in front of 22 L W ID.  Here 
the fighting had been hotly contested throughout th e day, and 
reserves had been constantly committed. 
 
After noon a large force of enemy infantry had been  spotted 
moving quickly on the Campo Mandriolo.  The cause r emained 
unclear.  Later it was learned that a temporary det achment of 
gallant Tyrolean Land-Schützen, acting on orders fr om 11 th  Army 
HQ, had climbed a path they'd recently discovered o n the 
northern slope of the Cost'alta and had also appear ed suddenly 
at the Porta di Manazzo.  This caused panic among t he frightened 
Italians.  In the evening our detachment returned t o the Sugana 
valley. 249  
 
The opinion of Corps HQ on the day's fighting, base d on their 
own observation and reports from the divisional com manders, was 
reflected in their orders for the following day.  " As soon as 
the Costesin and Marcai positions have been taken, they should 
be prepared for defense.  The only immediate furthe r advance 

                                                 
249 Pichler, p. 119.  At the time 181 Inf Bde repor ted that 

they captured four heavy guns in the operation, but  this was 
incorrect.  See also Capello, p. 258.  He described  this event 
on 20 May along with thrusts by Austrian detachment s at Porta 
Portule, the Cima Dodici and the Cima Dieci three a nd four 
days later.  He remarked:  "The Austrians let sever al bold 
patrols advance; they appeared in our rear through the Porta 
Manazzo.  The impact on our troops was very great.  They 
believed they'd been cut off from their line of ret reat.  They 
withdrew hastily and naturally fell into disorder."  



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 321 

will be undertaken by 22 LW ID along the edge of th e plateau.  
However, scouting should be carried out simultaneou sly.  If the 
enemy doesn't hold onto their positions on the Cost esin Ridge 
and at Bosco di Poselaro, the objectives given for the 20 th  will 
be the same for May 21 st ." 
 
In this order, FML Krautwald also passed along to t he brave 
troops some words of recognition from the popular A rchduke 
Eugene, who'd been present in the Corps' sector dur ing the 
fighting. 
 
The divisional commanders had already deployed thei r reserves.  
In 22 LW ID, two battalions of LW IR # 26 were plac ed under Col. 
Ellison, and the parts of IR # 73 that had yet to s ee action 
were placed under Col. Albori.  In 28 ID, the FJB #  11 went to 
the right wing of Col. Rada's group and the indepen dent IV Bn of 
LW IR # 37 to the center of the Division.  On the o ther hand, 
the commander of IR # 47 (Col. Kliemann), who durin g the day had 
supported Col. Rada's group with machine guns and m ountain 
batteries but otherwise had found little to do, sen t back one 
and a half battalions of his Regiment to the Corps'  reserves.  
Otherwise Corps HQ only had FJB # 22 at its disposa l; therefore 
they asked 3 rd  Army HQ for the leading regiment (# 17) of 6 ID, 
which during the day had come up on the Fricca road  to Casara.  
The regiment was attached to Corps HQ. 
 
The Italians also brought new units onto the battle field.  
Pilots reported the approach of in infantry and col umns of 
trucks from Asiago, and captured officers spoke of the arrival 
of two brigades.  At this point over 2000 prisoners  had been 
taken; they belonged to the Salerno, Ivrea and Lamb ro Brigades, 
and to one Alpini and one financial watch battalion . 
 
21 May  
 
In the unquiet night the enemy made an unsuccessful  attempt to 
recover the Levespitze.  As day dawned, we recogniz ed that new 
fighting lay ahead.  28 ID was the first to attack.   To increase 
the pressure, the entire artillery of the Corps beg an by placing 
the Costesin works under massive fire; two battalio ns of IR # 87 
plus FJB # 24 and some companies from FJB # 11 lay in wait in 
front of this position.  Around 9:00 AM they sprang  forward, 
with Battalion III/87 in the van, and broke into th e midst of 
the surprised Italians.  After a wild melee, great numbers of 
the enemy laid down their arms to avoid further sla ughter.  
Among this enormous mass of prisoners were many who  belonged to 
the newly arrived Alessandria Brigade (from 30 ID).   The troops 
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who fled mingled with strong Italian reserves who w ere coming up 
to the Costesin Ridge from the ravine at the border .  Our 
artillery hammered this crowd with frightful effect .  All who 
were able to do so saved themselves by entering the  woods, but 
they left behind a large field of corpses.  Meanwhi le the enemy 
artillery was laying down heavy fire upon the posit ions they had 
lost, so that parts of IR # 96 on the left wing of the attacking 
group, who had entered the trenches on the northern  end of the 
Costesin Ridge, pulled back except for some patrols .  FML 
Schneider-Manns-Au believed that by having 28 ID at tack in the 
morning hours he had prevented very strong countera ttacks which 
the Italians had been planning.  Now it seemed poss ible that the 
enemy would also evacuate the Bosco di Poselaro.  S trong 
scouting detachments would ascertain if this were t he case. 
 
22 LW ID attacked toward noon, after repelling a co unterattack 
on their left wing.  Here also the artillery decima ted the 
enemy, who lost their composure because of the loss  of a 
blockhouse armed with guns at Marcai di sotto and a lso because 
of the impact of the defeat on the Costesin Ridge.  A last 
powerful storm of fire around 2:00 PM drove them to  retreat.  
The trenches were quickly overrun, one after the ot her; many 
discouraged Italians surrendered.  Soon afterwards some of the 
Landwehr climbed the northern part of the Costa Rid ge, which lay 
behind the main enemy position and apparently had b een fortified 
as a second line; it was no longer occupied by the enemy.  A 
detachment ascended the Cost'alta Peak (2050 meters  high). 
 
In the evening, enemy units were still holding out at the Porta 
di Manazzo and on the road in front of the middle o f III Corps.  
Strong advanced guards from 28 ID entered the Bosco  di Poselaro.  
The rest of the Division spent the night in the cap tured 
positions; the troops of the various regiments, who 'd become 
intermingled in the fighting, rejoined their proper  units. Since 
the Sardinian Grenadier Brigade was supposedly appr oaching, and 
since airmen reported the presence of strong column s on the 
Asiago-Osteria del Ghertele road in the afternoon, it seemed 
likely that the enemy would once more try to retrie ve their 
fortune on 22 May.  This factor, and the need of th e troops for 
rest after two days of combat, were the reasons why  III Corps HQ 
ordered that on the 22 nd only strong scouting detachments would 
be sent ahead.  Otherwise the line already reached would be 
held. 
 
22 May  
 
The night passed in complete quiet.  The next day i t was soon 
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apparent that the victory had been complete.  The s couting 
detachments from 28 ID pushed ahead, and didn't enc ounter any 
resistance.  Among a great deal of destroyed milita ry equipment 
they found a large number of abandoned guns.  FML S chneider-
Manns-au didn't wait any longer.  In the afternoon he alerted 
several battalions and sent them toward the second enemy 
position, while regrouping the artillery.  Observer s spotted 
several of our soldiers on the top of the armored w ork on Mt 
Verena.  Although it seemed incredible, in fact thi s modern work 
(which had been heavily damaged by bombs and shells ) had been 
abandoned by the enemy.  The fortifications on Mt C ampolongo and 
all those in between had also been given up, and we re occupied 
by our advanced patrols. 
 
The Italians had attempted too much with their admi ttedly very 
stubborn and gallant defense of the Marcai-Costesin  position.  
They had made an inflexible decision to hold onto t his first 
line, which was also the most strongly fortified, r egardless of 
cost; the result was a complete collapse.  The troo ps were in no 
condition to even occupy the second line between Ve rena and 
Campolongo.  The decimated Italian brigades fled th rough the 
area without halting.  The commander of XIV Corps ( 28 and 30 
ID), G.Lt Coardi di Carpenetto, had taken over dire ction of the 
battle; by the evening of 22 May he had no alternat ive to 
ordering that the defense should center on the thir d position.  
It ran from Mt Kempel through Camporovere to Punta Corbin.  
Although only a few points on this line were fortif ied, it was 
of great natural strength.  Where the left wing of the position 
stretched to the Punta Corbin, it was covered by th e deep Assa 
ravine which lay in front of the line.  The right, anchored on 
Mt Kempel, consisted of a mountain wall between Cim a Portule and 
Mt Meata; at the foot of this wall, a thousand mete rs lower than 
the summit, lay the only good road toward Asiago. 
 

b. Capture of Kempel Ridge 
 
As long as the enemy held onto Kempel Ridge, it was  impossible 
to advance in the Assa valley.  Therefore, in the f irst orders 
issued by 11 th  Army HQ in March special measures had been 
envisioned for taking the ridge. 
 
A quick victory  
 
This task was now assigned to 22 LW ID.  The Divisi on moved 
forward just a little on the 22 nd, but nevertheless its left wing 
gained a very important success.  Already in the ea rly morning 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 324 

of this day the III Battalion of LW IR # 26 advance d along the 
ridge on the border as well as on the Campo Manderi olo; west of 
the Porta di Manazzo they encountered several Itali an companies.  
These units had been quickly sent to the area on 20  May because 
of the menace caused by the detachment of Landes-Sc hützen who'd 
climbed from the Sella to the Cost'alta; their miss ion was to 
protect the northern flank of 34 ID and the large f orce of 
artillery stationed in the sector.  Now they defend ed themselves 
stubbornly for several hours against envelopment by  the 
advancing Landwehr battalions, which were eventuall y supported 
by a mountain cannon battery.  Finally the much-red uced Italian 
companies withdrew south over the mountains.  The g uns, which 
had already been abandoned by their crews before th e fighting, 
were left in place. 250 
 
Although in size this fight seemed insignificant co mpared to the 
bloody battle of the preceding days, nevertheless i t turned out 
to have extraordinary importance.   The Italians wh o'd been 
driven from the Porta di Manazzo (per prisoners, th ey were two 
battalions from the Lambro Brigade) now gave up all  hope and 
retreated along the service road into the Assa vall ey.  Here in 
late evening they received orders to occupy the key  points of 
the third line, Mt Kempel and the Bocchetta di Port ule.  At the 
same hour Col. Ellison, whose battalions had pushed  past the 
Porta di Manazzo, was also sending his high mountai n detachment 
toward Mt Kempel.  Since the Italian companies had farther to 
march, when they climbed forward next morning they saw that 
their opponents had already reached the heights. 251  
 
The high mountain detachment of 43 LW Inf Bde, foll owed 
immediately by a company from LW IR # 26, had come to Mt Kempel 
around 10:00 AM; covered by fog, they took the mili tia garrison 
by surprise.  The latter maintained a hopeless resi stance for 
some time, but took to flight after losing their ca mp at the 
Cra. Trentin.  The troops from the Lambro and Aless andria 
Brigades, whose arrival was described above, wanted  to recapture 
the heights but were already very tired; they were defeated and 
then overcome by the confusion that had already eng ulfed the 
militia.  Meanwhile the entire II Battalion of LW I R # 26 had 

                                                 
250 Counting the abandoned batteries taken here, by  23 May the 

entire III Corps had won the following booty:  25 v ery heavy, 
33 heavy and about 20 light guns, plus 28 machine g uns.  210 
officers and 9400 men were taken prisoner.  The Cor ps' own 
losses were 21 officers and 329 men dead, 48 office rs and 1706 
men wounded. 

251 Schiarini, p. 60 
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arrived and built upon the success, while I Battali on of LW IR # 
3, which had been sent by Col. Ellison, had to prep are a very 
uncomfortable camp next to the snowfields of Mt Kem pel as 
darkness fell.  Following instructions from Corps H Q, in the 
afternoon Col. Ellison had let the other two battal ions of LW IR 
# 26, led by the regimental commander Lt Col. Passy , climb 
forward toward the Bocchetta di Portule (1949 meter s).  This gap 
was the only point through which a path led to the stony waste 
beyond the ridge.  Night had fallen before Lt Col. Passy reached 
the small but very strong fortification from which four 23 cm 
cannon had demonstrated during the day that they co uld fire 
effectively into the upper Assa valley. 
 
Thus on 23 May the northern pillar of the Italian t hird 
position, which Cadorna called the strongest bulwar k of the 
defenses on the plateaus, had already fallen.  In t he morning of 
the 24 th , after a brief fight, the Bocchetta di Portule was  also 
opened and penetrated by Lt Col. Passy's Landwehr.  The 
favorable course of this operation couldn't be full y determined 
during the 23 rd  because fog hampered visibility and because it 
took so long to transmit news in the mountains.  Th erefore the 
remaining two battalions of the Landwehr brigade st ayed on Mt 
Paradiso while both regiments of 18 Inf Bde were he ld in 
readiness in the Cra. Larici-Mga. Pusterle-Baitle a rea.  
Battalion III/73 of 18 Inf Bde had moved south in t he Assa 
valley to Bridge # 981; they determined that the en emy still 
occupied Mt Meata, the fortifications of the Cra. M eata and of 
Mt Interotto, and their blocking positions in the A ssa valley, 
where they had blown up the road.  With great diffi culty, some 
of the artillery of 22 Division took up new positio ns closer to 
Kempel Ridge. 
 
Under 28 ID, Col. Kliemann's group (two battalions of IR # 47, 
FJB # 7, 1 Can Batty/Mtn AR 1) reached Castelletto as ordered 
without meeting resistance worth mentioning; GM Hug o Schmid with 
the rest of 56 Inf Bde reached the northern edge of  the lower 
course of the Assa ravine where it runs from west t o east 
between Albaredo and Roana.  55 Inf Bde advanced al ong the road 
to the Cra. di Campovecchio, where they spent the n ight.  The 
divisional artillery took up positions between Mt V erena and Mt 
Erio.  The sector in which III Corps was attacking had greatly 
expanded, more quickly than had been anticipated.  From the left 
wing at Mt Kempel it extended around 20 km through Roana to the 
Astico valley.  The capture of Kempel Ridge, howeve r, had 
brought the Corps a significant step nearer its goa l - Asiago. 
 
Planning the next move  
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In the afternoon of 22 May, 3 rd  Army HQ had already made capture 
of the Asiago area the next assignment of III Corps  and placed 6 
ID under the Corps.  Use of the Division, however, was subject 
to the approval of Army HQ, which also wanted to be  told the 
intended plan of attack.  FML Krautwald responded o n the same 
day:  "For the next action, I plan to first occupy the Mt 
Kempel-Mt Meata ridge with LW IR # 26 while 22 LW I D occupies 
the plain by Cra. Meta.  Then this bridgehead posit ion will be 
enlarged to Heights # 1451, Mt Dorole and Mt Zebio;  the force 
guarding the left wing will accordingly be pushed f orward to the 
line Cm. Dodici-Mt Zingarella-Mt Zebio."  The Corps  commander 
wanted to move 6 ID and a brigade of 28 ID into "th e sector thus 
occupied and secured", while the northern edge of t he lower Val 
d'Assa was held by the second brigade of 28 ID.  Th is group of 
forces would carry out the attack east of the Assa valley toward 
Asiago.  FML Krautwald further remarked, "the line between the 
steep edge of the Val Sugana to Mt Zebio is 8 km lo ng and 
therefore requires more troops than the three batta lions of LW 
IR # 26.  Since the troops of the Corps have very l ittle 
mountain equipment, it will be very difficult to su pply large 
units in such an impassable area.  Therefore I wish  you to 
consider whether occupation of this line should be entrusted to 
a mountain brigade." 
 
Without taking a position on this report, during Ma y 23 the HQ 
of 3 rd  Army forwarded instructions which they had receive d from 
Army Group HQ, stating that it was "of the greatest  importance 
that III Corps determine as soon as possible whethe r we should 
count on serious resistance south of the Assa valle y (on the 
line Punta Corbin-Asiago)."  FML Krautwald was also  informed of 
a report from 11 th  Army that XX Corps had been ordered to advance 
through Pedescala to try to secure the Cm. Arde-Pun ta Corbin 
area; this would help III Corps cross the Va d'Assa  from the 
vicinity of Castelletto.  III Corps responded that the enemy was 
certainly 
occupying the line Mt Rasta-Camporovere-Canove-Stel la and 
working feverishly on their positions between the b arrier in the 
Val d'Assa and Mt Interotto.  They had blown up the  bridge at 
Roana as well as parts of the road north of Rotzo.  Following 
the suggestion of his superiors, in the evening of the 23 rd  FML 
Krautwald instructed 22 LW ID to take possession of  the Mt 
Meata-Cra. Meata area and to make sure that Kempel Ridge was 
secure.  He allowed 28 ID, on the other hand, to ma ke their own 
decisions, while noting that it was very important to break into 
the new enemy position before the Italians had time  to 
strengthen it with troops, artillery and technical improvements.  
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Implementation of the operation was dependent upon the support 
of the heavy artillery, and would have to be left t o the 
initiative of the divisional commanders.  In any ev ent, it 
wouldn't start until the situation on Mt Kempel, th e Bocchetta 
di Portule and the Cra. Meata was clarified.  Advan ced troops 
from 28 ID were seeking a crossing point on the edg e of the Assa 
Ravine. 
 
New successes east of the Assa Ravine  
 
The most serous obstacle to continuing the offensiv e was that 
most of the Corps' artillery and all of the supply services of 
28 ID would have to use the short stretch of recent ly-repaired 
road between Vezzena and Osteria del Termine and th e steep route 
which ran south from the latter point.  Despite all  efforts, as 
of 24 May it had been impossible to bring a suffici ent number of 
batteries forward to deploy in the sector Mt Verena -Cm. Civello-
Mt Erio.  A Bersaglieri battalion came up during th e day through 
the Val d'Assa to Roana, but was cut up by FJB # 11  and driven 
back.  This may have warned 28 ID to expect further  small-scale 
operations from the direction of Asiago.  18 Inf Bd e of 22 LW 
ID, which had been given Mt Meata and the Cra. Meat a as 
objectives, waited in vain for the artillery; from the Osteria 
del Gherte, where they were assembled, they would h ave to climb 
a steep, forested mountain through which there was no path.  On 
the other hand, 43 LW Inf Bde made noticeable progr ess on 24 May 
thanks to the successes they'd won the day before.  In 
astonishingly quick time the 3 rd  Cannon Battery of Mtn AR 9 and 
the 4 th  of Mtn AR 4 advanced from the Cra. Lenzola to the 
Bocchetta.  Then Col. Ellison with the Brigade's re serves (I and 
III Battalions of LW IR # 3) climbed the path, whic h led in some 
area through slush and melting snow.  Lt Col. Schne eweiss' group 
(II/LW IR # 3 and I/LW IR # 26) pushed so far to th e east that 
they occupied Cm. di Campoverde (2127 m) and Mt Pal lone (2159 
m).  Here they fought parts of the Lombardia Brigad e (from the 
Italian 28 ID) and threw them back on the 25 th . 
 
Three detachments operating out of the Sugana valle y once again 
had a great impact on the enemy.  They assembled on  23 May in 
the Mga. Lanzolla, and on the 24 th  they suddenly appeared on the 
border ridge at the Porta Portule and on the Cm. Do dici.  Two 
companies from Battalion I/85 climbed the Cm. Dieci  and Cm. 
Maora on the 25 th .  The Italians became confused and fled, losing 
their link to the Sugana valley.  On the 24 th , Lt Col. Passy led 
Battalions III/LW IR 26 and I/LW IR 3 against the A ja 
dell'Orsara and the Mga. Pusterle; II Battalion of LW IR 26, 
maintaining the connection to Lt Col. Schneeweiss's  group, 
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climbed Mt Colombarone.  About three Italian battal ions, the 
remnants of the Alessandria Brigade, were stationed  on Mt Cucco, 
reinforced by Alpini who apparently had been sent h ere to 
recover the Bocchetta.  In the evening they made a half-hearted 
advance toward the Mga. Portule, but were driven ba ck due in no 
small measure to active intervention by the two mou ntain 
batteries mentioned above. 
 
To assist the attack of 18 Inf Bde, now to be carri ed out on 25 
May, GM Kochanowski sent Col. Ellison another batta lion; it 
would be used to increase his success by taking Mt Meata on the 
northern flank.  This unit, the II Battalion of the  Bohemian IR 
# 11, left Baitle late in the evening; during a sto rmy night 
they climbed the Bocchetta through the Köbele ravin e, an almost 
unbelievable achievement.  Despite their exhaustion , they then 
advanced in friendly rivalry with two Landwehr batt alions 
against Mt Cucco (1826 m), from which the Italians had been 
planning to launch a potentially dangerous assault on the Mga. 
Portule at dawn.  After a sharp action in which ove r 500 
Italians were taken prisoner, Col. Heinrich Tenner,  who led the 
group, reached Mt Cucco and the ridges extending so uth of the 
Cm. dell'Arsenale.  Farther north Lt Col. Passy pus hed ahead 
with two and a half Landwehr battalions.  Another d etachment of 
Ellison's troops advanced according to plan over th e Aja 
dell'Orsara toward Mt Meata.  Meanwhile, IR # 73 ha d been held 
in readiness north of the Gips brook on the Assa va lley road.  
When day broke, they climbed the steep and trackles s slope to 
the Cra. Meata and the mountain ridge of the same n ame; the 
artillery, which was finally present in sufficient quantity, 
held down and damaged the enemy.  Several hours lat er Col. 
Trampus, the regimental commander, reported that th e entire 
position had been captured; 1800 prisoners had also  been taken, 
along with four guns and three machine guns. 252 
 
In the evening of the 25 th  GM Kochanowski justifiably expressed 
his wonderment at the achievements of his troops.  In particular 
the Styrians of the Landwehr Brigade, still advanci ng after 
their difficult and bloody breakthrough battle, had  completed an 
achievement without parallel; admirably exploiting their 
fortunate lunge to Mt Kempel, they had driven throu gh the narrow 
gate at Portule, captured the next mountain ridge ( Cm. 
dell'Arsenale) while also helping 18 Inf Bde to win  Mt Meata.  
They had overcome all difficulties imposed by the d ifficult 
mountain terrain. 

                                                 
252 "Der Heimat Söhne im Weltkrieg - Der Egerländer " (January, 

February and March issues of 1932). 
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Thus the position at the edge of the heights, of gr eat 
importance for the Italian defense of the Asiago ba sin, had been 
lost.  The troops of the Italian 28 ID (Lombardia B rigade) who'd 
been brought up in haste to recover the high ground  arrived too 
late; the same fate befell some Bersaglieri, who lo st their way 
in the broken, stony terrain. 
 
FML Krautwald reported in the evening of the 25 th  that he would 
have to interrupt the offensive of 22 LW ID on the 26 th  due to 
the great exhaustion of the troops; after re-groupi ng, the 
assault would resume on the 28 th .  The position of the k.u.k. 28 
ID north of the lower Assa Ravine was unaltered.  S couts had 
determined that the enemy was defending a line sout h of the 
Ravine from Punta Corbin through Conca and Cavrari to Canove, 
and then to Camporovere; however, it seemed to be l ightly 
garrisoned.  If possible, the k.u.k. 28 ID planned to gain the 
southern slope of the Ravine at Roana on the 26 th .  Meanwhile the 
three battalions from 2 Mtn Bde (II/70, III/76, and  BH FJB 8) 
had climbed to Porta di Manazzo in the evening of t he 25 th .  On 
the 26 th  they were supposed to move through the Bocchetta d i 
Portule to the left wing of 22 LW ID.  It was provi ng very 
difficult to get 6 ID, which III Corps HQ wished to  deploy on 
the left, through the fully packed road.  12 Inf Bd e of this 
Division would take the way south of Vezzena throug h the C. Le 
Mandrielle to Osteria del Ghertele on the 26 th . 
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c. Developments in the Sugana valley, 20-26 May 
 
North of III Corps, the advance of XVII Corps after  20 May was 
also greater than had been anticipated.  Without ha ving suffered 
a serious defeat, the Italians in the Sugana valley  pulled back 
from sector to sector.  Since neither HQ of 3 rd  Army nor of XVII 
Corps intended to make a major advance in this vall ey, the 
battalions of GM Wossala's group followed the enemy  only step-
by-step.  On the 21 st  they occupied the summit of the Armenterra 
Ridge.  On the same day the enemy also evacuated th eir positions 
opposite 18 ID north of the Brenta.  Roncegno was o ccupied.  It 
seemed that the Italians would resume their resista nce in the 
positions they had been preparing for months on the  line 
Salubio-S Pietro-Borgo-S Giorgio.  However, on the 22nd pursuing 
Aus-Hung. detachments entered Borgo.  On the next d ay, after 
crossing the Maso brook at several points, our troo ps reached 
the towns of Agnedo and Strigno; that night some pa trols even 
reached the area of Ospedaletto.  A battle group, c onsisting of 
Battalions II/101 and III/8 (from 2 Mtn Bde) plus s everal 
Tyrolean raiding detachments, thrust over the Cadin joch into the 
Clamento valley; other patrols from 90 ID climbed f rom the 
Fassaner Alps into the upper Maso valley. 
 
These developments in the Sugana valley led Army Gr oup HQ in the 
evening of the 23 rd  to order GO Kövess:  "One division will be 
sufficient for the advance through the Val Sugana, where it is 
desirable that we can soon win the area around Piev e Tesino; 
from there mobile heavy batteries can bombard the g roup of works 
at Primolano."  3 rd  Army HQ passed this assignment on to GdI 
Kritek.  To carry it out he would use 18 ID and 181  Inf Bde; 
after the Civaron was captured, 8 Mtn Bde would pul l back into 
reserve.  Three battalions from 2 Mtn Bde were alre ady marching 
from Cavalese to Pergine, where they arrived on the  24 th ; they 
would move over Mt Rover to join III Corps on the 2 5th . 
 
On the 24 th , the 18 ID pushed enemy units back at the foot of the 
mountains east of Agnedo and Spera.  The Upper Aust rian 
Volunteer Rifles had a sharp fight with Alpini and Finance 
troops at Spera; at one point the Italians utilized  an illegal 
ruse when they waved white flags and then fired on the Rifles, 
causing substantial casualties.  However, the enemy  were finally 
driven back.  1 Mtn Bde fought a lively action on t he 25 th  with 
enemy groups who had thrust out of their fortificat ions at 
Agnedo.  Therefore it was clear that the Italians h ad halted 
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their retreat and intended to offer resistance in t he position 
of Ospedaletto. 253  
 
Meanwhile on the 24 th , GM Wossala had assembled three battalions 
and a mountain battery on the line stretching from Olle south to 
the rocky ridge of the Cm. Dieci, plus two battalio ns northeast 
of Olle.  He had entrusted the operation against th e Civaron to 
Col. Zechbauer.  The troops could only approach the  enemy slowly 
on the steep, forested mountain slopes.  The attack ers were 
within rifle range of the Italians in the night of 24-25 May.  
In the first hours of the new day they recognized t hat the enemy 
had pulled back to a second and higher position cro wned by the 
summit of the Civaron.  Once more the infantry toil ed ahead 
while the artillery pinned down the enemy.  When th e assault 
began on the afternoon of the 25 th , the Italians offered 
desperate resistance.  In a brilliantly-led operati on Battalion 
III/35 reached the enemy rear and on the morning of  the 26 th  the 
Civaron was conquered.  Four heavy and two light gu ns fell into 
the hands of the brave Bohemian Battalion.  The Ita lians had 
suffered substantial casualties, including several hundred 
prisoners. 
 
The quickly-changing situation of the last few days  caused Army 
Group HQ to have new ideas.  They wired GO Kövess t hat now "the 
advance of some troops in the Cimon Rava and Cm. d' Asta area is 
of little importance."  Also winning the Castel Tes ino sector 
wasn't as important as the possibility that the ass ault on the 
fortified area from Primolano to Asiago could be ca rried out as 
soon as possible.  "If we lessen our pressure in th e Sugana 
valley it will even have an advantage, since our of fensive on 
the Sieben Gemeinde plateau against the Brenta vall ey will make 
it difficult for the Italians to retreat out of the  Sugana 
valley."  Therefore it was ordered that the two bat talions of 2 
Mtn Bde still fighting in the Calamento valley (III /8 and 
II/101) should be sent to the Sieben Gemeinde plate au, along 
with 8 Mtn Bde.  After these orders were transmitte d through 
Army HQ, the XVII Corps pulled 8 Mtn Bde back into the upper 
Sella and canceled the recent plans of 18 ID for an  attack north 
of the Brenta.  In future the activity of XVII Corp s would be 
restricted to pinning own the enemy with fire fight s and minor 
operations. 
 

                                                 
253 As noted earlier, the Opsedaletto position had been favored 

by Cadorna. 
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6. Frictions delay 11 th  Army 

 

a. Re-grouping on the Army's right wing, 20-25 May 
 
In the morning report of 21 May, the HQ of 11 th  Army could report 
as follows about the events on their right wing:  " With wondrous 
persistence the 57 and 59 ID have pushed the enemy back somewhat 
and with great keenness have carried out individual  actions 
which inflicted heavy casualties upon them."  Even more than at 
the start of the battle, the offensive of VIII Corp s had 
developed into a series of individual fights.  In t he Adige 
valley parts of 11 Mtn Bde had taken the town of Ma rco and 
worked their way onto the western slopes of the Zug na Torta.  On 
the Zugna Ridge, 6 Mtn Bde stormed the strong point  at Heights # 
1515 in the late evening of the 20 th , while they reached the 
towns of Mattassone, Valmorbia and Anghebeni in the  Vallarsa.  
On the mountain complex of the Col santo detachment s of 9, 18 
and 10 Mtn Bdes had reached the line Mga. Cosmagon- Mga. Buse, on 
their way toward the Pasubio.  12 Mtn Bde had captu red the 
Borcola Pass and the adjacent heights. 
 
A fateful delay  
 
This good progress caused expectations that the Pas ubio would 
soon be taken.  However, unfortunate developments i n adjusting 
the chain of command prevented us from occupying th is important 
bastion while the time was ripe.  Army HQ had order ed on 18 May 
that immediately after the capture of the Coni Zugn a the 48 ID 
should come under the command of XXI Corps.  Furthe rmore, on the 
Zugna Ridge the 6 Mtn Bde of 57 ID would be relieve d by 12 Mtn 
Bde of 48 ID.  Meanwhile, however, VIII Corps had s ent 12 Mtn 
Bde to Borcola Pass and placed it under 59 ID on 18  May.  To 
restore 12 th  Bde to 48 ID, Army HQ ordered on the 20 th , when the 
Borcola Pass was captured, that it should be sent b ack to 
Rovereto.  Corps HQ carried out this order without reflecting 
that it could have used the unit to maintain its le ft wing on 
the Borcola Pass per the instructions of 11 th  Army HQ on 19 May.  
Instead the Corps planned to relieve 12 Mtn Bde wit h 18 Mtn Bde.  
The latter had climbed the Col santo and together w ith the main 
body of 10 Mtn Bde and two battalions from 9 Bde it  was 
thrusting toward the Pasubio.  The withdrawal of 18  Mtn Bde, 
which GM Skvor assembled by the shelter on Col sant o, 
interrupted the progress of the operation.  Moreove r the Bde's 
troops, who had just finished climbing the heights,  now had to 
descend 1300 meters through Mga. Sarta into the Ter ragnolo 
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valley at Zoreri, and then once more march up the m ountain road 
to the Borcola Pass.  This exhausting movement dela yed the 
planned reliefs.  Valuable time was lost during thi s re-
grouping. 
 
Furthermore, Army HQ on the 20 th  had ordered FML Freih. von 
Lütgendorf, commanding XXI Corps, to have the L-Sch  Div advance 
as far into the Vallarsa through Zoreri as permitte d by the 
course of the fighting on the Coni Zugna.  48 ID wo uld come 
under XXI Corps already on the 22 nd, but 6 Mtn Bde on the Zugna 
would remain under VIII Corps.   
 
FML Lütgendorf intended that after marching in the night of 19-
20 May the first Landes-Schützen would reach Foppia no in the 
following night.  However, due to a mix-up in trans mitting the 
orders the Division didn't arrive in Rovereto until  early on the 
21st .  Due to a new misunderstanding, during the day th ey sent 
one brigade along the winding road through Albaredo  behind 6 Mtn 
Bde, where it came under enemy artillery fire.  The  second 
brigade didn't set out until evening, when its lead ing troops 
reached Mattassone.  While these developments and d elays were 
crossing up the plans of XXI Corps HQ, the VIII Cor ps was 
finding it difficult to deploy the bulk of their ar tillery in 
new positions. 
 
The advance is stalled  
 
On the 21 st  the commander of 6 Mtn Bde, Col. von Hellebronth, 
reported that the enemy was stationed 1 km north of  the Coni 
Zugna in a new and well-built strong point, on top of a vertical 
wall of granite many meters tall.  A frontal assaul t was 
impossible, and envelopment was precluded by the st eepness of 
the mountain slopes.  HQ of 57 ID therefore wished to take a 
detour through the Vallarsa.  A battalion of 6 Mtn Bde would try 
to climb through S Anna toward the Buole Pass in ca se 
detachments of the L-Sch Div were unable to carry o ut this 
maneuver.  FML Goiginger's intentions were revealed  by VIII 
Corps HQ to XXI Corps, which in turn now ordered th e L-Sch Div 
to attack from Mattassone at 4:00 AM on 22 May rega rdless of the 
course of the fighting around the Coni Zugna.  The Landes-
Schützen were to secure the Camposilvano area, from  where they 
should be ready to attack the Campogrosso Pass.  A column on the 
heights, led by the commander of 98 L-Sch Bde (Col.  Sloninka) 
would advance on the ridge running from C. di Mezza na through C. 
Levante to C. Posta as soon as the summit of the Co ni Zugna was 
captured.  Col. Sloninka would first "take the ridg e south of 
the Coni Zugna up to about Salvata (Point # 1707); thus he could 
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quickly seize the Coni Zugna in the enemy's rear or  at least 
paralyze the Italians' lines of communication." 
 
As the Landes-Schützen advanced toward Camposilvano , the leading 
unit (L-Sch Regt II) reached the town of Bruni in t he evening of 
the 22 nd; they drove several enemy companies from Heights #  820.  
However, the Regiment was halted in front of a stro ngly-built 
position at Zendri.  During the 23 rd , one L-Sch battalion climbed 
toward the Buole Pass, but couldn't conquer the ste ep slope.  
Also unsuccessful was the group led by Col. Slonink a, which was 
opposed by battalions of the Sicilia Brigade which had arrived 
by train at Ala on the 19 th  and which the Italians had sent to 
reinforce the garrison on the chain of hills.  Beca use of these 
reinforcements and because the artillery support wa s 
insufficient, the planned attack toward Zendri by a  group led by 
GM von Eckhardt (commanding 88 L-Sch Bde) had to be  postponed.  
On the 24 th  it became clear that the L-Sch Div wouldn't be abl e 
to break out of the cul de sac  it had entered until they had 
taken the mountain wall from Coni Zugna to C. di Me zzana to the 
west.  Their main body turned toward this obstacle,  while the 
group in the valley in front of Zendri took up the task of 
guarding the flank.  However, the attack on the 25 th  was 
insufficiently prepared and degenerated into a seri es of 
isolated actions on the rugged and forest-covered m ountain 
slopes.  Despite heroic deeds by the individual bat tle groups, 
the attackers didn't reach their goals.  The gallan t Landes-
Schützen suffered considerable casualties.  Also th e 48 ID, 
which since 22 May had been placed under XXI Corps,  couldn't 
advance.  On 25 May the 48 th  prepared to go over to the 
defensive, since spies reported that the Italians h ad thrown 
strong forces into the Adige valley and were planni ng a major 
counterattack.  In reality they had only moved seve ral 
battalions from the western bank of the Adige to th e eastern 
bank.  6 Mtn Bde on the Zugna Ridge attacked in the  afternoon of 
the 25 th .  The assault detachments suffered heavy losses an d 
returned to their starting points. 
 
The three brigades which VIII Corps had deployed be tween the 
Leno di Vallarsa and the Posina valley also made li ttle 
progress.  Battalions III/49 and IV/84, which made up the 
Vallarsa group of 9 Mtn Bde, came near to Chiesa on  the 24 th , and 
one company climbed the summit of Point # 1807.  On  the other 
side, the Verona Brigade of 44 ID had occupied the Mt Dietro il 
gasta ridge and the town of Chiesa on the 22 nd.  An attack was 
started against the Pasubio on the 23 rd  but was called off 
because rain made it difficult for the artillery to  operate and 
because snow which still lay in the basins formed a n insuperable 
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barrier to the infantry.  To simplify the chain of command, on 
the 25 th  FZM Scheuchenstuel ordered theat GM Edler von Hroz ny, 
the commander of 9 Mtn Bde, should take over all un its in front 
of the Pasubio without regard to whether they belon ged to 57 or 
59 ID.  As soon as the condition of the snow permit ted, Hrozny 
was supposed to resume the offensive.  18 Mtn Bde h ad come up 
against very difficult terrain when they tried to a dvance from 
the Borcola Pass.  Their first objective was to pus h over the 
Costa di Borcola, then through Griso; if they could  find a way 
to climb the rocky eastern slopes of the Pasubio th ey could 
strike the defenders of this mountain in the flank and rear.  
Because of the new dispositions of Corps HQ, on the  25 th  the 
Brigade moved in the upper Posina valley to Lissa a nd Bettale, 
where they prepared to attack Heights # 1131 and Co lle di Xomo, 
which were the two peaks detached from the Pasubio on its 
eastern side. 
 

b. Activities of XX Corps, 20-26 May 
 
Late in the evening of 19 May, the XX Corps ordered  the 
divisions to close ranks in the areas they occupied .  Then the 
forward troops of 8 ID should reach Mt Majo, the st eep slopes 
west and north of Laghi, the C. dei Laghi and Mt Se luggio; those 
of 3 ID should reach the group of houses at C. Bosc ati and 
Campana on the Tonezza plateau.  A line running thr ough these 
locations was to be hastily fortified.  It would se rve as the 
"main line of resistance" to cover the deployment o f the heavy 
artillery.  Meanwhile the path for pack-animals bet ween Osteria 
Fiorenti and Passo della Vena as well as the destro yed road in 
the Campoluzzo valley were to be made usable. 
 
Movement of the Corps' advance guards  
 
In this order, FML Archduke Karl Franz Joseph was p assing on all 
the instructions which he'd received from 11 th  Army early on 19 
May.  Meanwhile Army Group HQ was drawing conclusio ns from the 
events of the preceding twenty four hours; in the e vening of 19 
May they wired 11 th  Army HQ: 

"The visible reduction of systematic resistance opp osite XX 
Corps, that perhaps soon will appear in other secto rs of 
the enemy's battle lines, offers an opportunity to inflict 
heavy damage on the enemy with well-led pursuing 
detachments.  Even small groups led with the right mixture 
of boldness and foresight can advance quickly by th e 
shortest route in the valleys.  For example they mi ght 
reach the Asiago area in the immediate future or ap pear in 
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the rear of the Borcola Pass; just their presence c an 
confuse the enemy and damage their plans for resist ance.  
Army Group HQ awaits clear-sighted exploitation of this and 
similar situations and trusts in the enterprising s pirit of 
our brave troops." 

 
Scouts from 8 ID thrust ahead out of the latest pos ition to be 
occupied, and toward the enemy.  The HQ of 1 st  Italian Army had 
thrown a group of several Alpini battalions against  XX Corps.  
Together with the remnants of 34 and 9 ID they form ed a shield 
which extended from the C. dei Laghi over the south ern slope of 
Mt Toraro to the sources of the Rio Freddo.  On the  20 th  FML 
Fabini was already preparing to mop up this area.  Although the 
artillery couldn't operate on this day because fog covered the 
enemy, Kaiser Jaeger from the 1 st  and 3 rd  Regiments struck the 
enemy in the evening and drove them into the valley , in some 
places after bitter hand-to-hand combat. 254   Then during the next 
two days the Austrians occupied Mt Majo and the tow n of Laghi, 
where large magazines were burning, as well as Mt S eluggio and 
Mt Tormeno.  Also the heights directly north of Pos ina and 
Fusine were found "free of the enemy" on the 22 nd, and occupied 
on the following day. 
 
Meanwhile under 3 ID half a battalion moved forward  in stages to 
Tonezza; they scouted toward Mt Cimone, because it was believed 
that strong fortifications probably existed in this  area as part 
of a complex which included the works already ident ified at 
Punta Corbin, Casa Ratti, Cornolo and Mt Aralta.  F ML Horsetzky 
ordered at noon on the 22 nd that the plateau south of Tonezza 
should be occupied by two battalions.  Because of e nemy 
artillery fire from the Punta Corbin, this wouldn't  happen until 
after darkness fell.  Then, at 3:00 PM a patrol rep orted that 
they had reached Mt Cimone and seen that Arsiero ap peared to be 
deserted.  This gladly-received but almost unbeliev able report 
was hastily wired to Army Group HQ.  The news, plus  the 
favorable development of the general situation, esp ecially of 
III Corps, caused Army Group to "emphatically allud e" to their 
orders of the 19 th  "regarding use of pursuit detachments 
everywhere."  Once again they stressed:  "Although a systematic 
advance may be necessary to deploy and attack with large corps, 
such a method is unsuitable to the activity of purs uing 
detachments."  It was still unclear where the enemy  would offer 
new resistance in front of XX Corps.  The fact that  patrols had 
reached Barcarola and Mt Cimone without fighting ma de "it seem 

                                                 
254 Schemfil, "Das k.u.k. 3. Regiment der Tiroler K aiserjäger 

im Weltkrieg 1914-1918" (Bregenz, 1926), pp. 362 ff . 
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doubtful that the permanent works of Punta Corbin, Casa Ratti 
and Cornolo are still occupied."  This must be dete rmined as 
quickly as possible "to give the Army commander tim ely 
information to prepare further plans."  Army Group HQ hoped 
"that this new appeal to the initiative of the deta chments sent 
ahead of our front will quickly lead to energetic e xploitation 
of a very favorable situation." 
 
11 Army HQ brought this exhortation to the attentio n of the 
Corps' commander late in the evening of the 22 nd and at the same 
time ordered that Mt Cimone should be occupied by a t least one 
battalion and if possible also with a  mountain bat tery.  XX 
Corps moreover should seek to move through Pedescal a to secure 
the area Cm. Arde-Punta Corbin; this would make it easier for 
III Corps to cross the Val d'Assa from the vicinity  of 
Castelletto.  Also they could support the advance o f VIII Corps 
toward Posina by taking Bettale. 
 
Arsiero is the next objective  
 
Early on 23 May, FML Archduke Karl Franz Joseph him self came to 
the Passo della Vena.  Shortly after his arrival to  meet with GM 
Richard Müller, the latter learned that the first b attalion to 
advance (III/14) had collided with a strong enemy f orce just in 
front of the line between Points # 1068 and 1136.  This 
contradicted the report from the patrol on Mt Cimon e that the 
Italians had abandoned the area.  Shrapnel and shel ls exploded 
over the Tonezza plateau; they came from enemy batt eries 
stationed on the opposite side of the Astico valley .  In his 
report to Army HQ, the Corps commander expressed hi s opinion 
that Italian units had probably arrived by rail at Arsiero on 
the 22 nd and during the course of the evening driven our pa trol 
back from Mt Cimone before occupying the line menti oned above. 255   
Now there was no alternative to making an attack wi th 
substantial artillery support.  XX Corps intended t o carry it 
out on the 24 th .  GO Dankl not only concurred with this plan, but 
stated that the attack "should be continued with po werful force 
toward Arsiero."  Already on the morning of the 23 rd  he had 
ordered that the heights directly north of Posina, Fusine and 
Castana should be taken from the enemy and strongly  occupied, 
and that reconnaissance should be carried out vigor ously on the 

                                                 
255 In a study submitted to the military archives, GdI 

Horsetzky opines that the patrol in question didn't  actually 
reach Mt Cimone, but rather a height west of Barcar ola; then 
they mistook the town of Barcola for Arsiero.  Thus  their 
report was erroneous. 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 338 

Priafora Ridge.  In the afternoon he added instruct ions that the 
scouts should move forward as far as possible towar d Mt Aralta. 
 
Thus GO Dankl had issued a series of instructions w hich 
reinforced the orders of the 19 th  and urged XX Corps to advance.  
Because of the heavy defeat which the Italians had suffered at 
the hands of III Corps, Army Group HQ was demanding  that 11 th  
Army "should without delay advance with its left wi ng in the 
indicated direction, principally toward Thiene, in order to 
reach the outlets from the mountains as soon as pos sible."  The 
arrival of all of the heavy artillery shouldn't be awaited, 
because it wasn't certain that so many batteries wo uld be needed 
to carry out the mission.  Several heavy batteries were to be 
quickly moved ahead into the Astico valley; from th ere they 
could fire toward Punta Corbin and Casa Ratti if ne cessary.  
Actually these batteries were stationed near Arsier o so they 
could strike Cornolo and Mt Rione from behind.  At the same time 
XX Corps was moving its infantry toward the works o n the latter 
point.  The enemy's stubborn resistance on the Coni  Zugna and 
the Pasubio shouldn't hold up XX Corps. 
 
In a report to Bozen in the evening of the 23 rd , 11 th  Army HQ 
referred to the dispositions they had already initi ated; once 
again they stated that they had "absolutely no inte ntion of 
waiting for all the artillery."  They themselves re cognized the 
importance of advancing quickly; they wanted Army G roup HQ to 
know, however, that there were no fully operational  lines of 
communication running southeast from the plateau of  Folgaria, 
and that they were working day and night with all t heir strength 
to restore these roads as well as to bring the arti llery 
forward.  11 th  Army HQ had already ordered on the 20 th  that heavy 
mortars should be sent into the Astico valley, but the thorough 
destruction of the bridges at Lastebasse and Posta had prevented 
this until the 23 rd .  "Despite maximum pressure by Army HQ and 
despite our emphasis on the importance of the most rapid advance 
possible", however, they couldn't "be responsible f or committing 
the infantry without substantial support from the b atteries 
which we are moving forward with great exertion." 
 
HQ of 3 ID had entrusted the conquest of Mt Cimone to GM Richard 
Müller.  Three battalions apiece from IR # 14 and #  50 were at 
his disposal.  Reconnaissance of the enemy position  in the thick 
forest lasted longer than was expected.  Fog furthe r hampered 
visibility, so that the numerous batteries weren't fully 
effective until the 24 th .  The operation was postponed until the 
25 th .  Preparations left nothing to be desired, but the  approach 
march wasn't easy.  "Through bushes and thickets we  came up to a 
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position which had been constructed as high as a ga rden wall out 
of sandbags and stones; it was protected from a dir ect assault 
by a thick zone of barbed wire." 256   The combat was man-to-man.  
In the evening both of the Alpini battalions who'd gallantly 
defended the mountain were overcome.  Five guns, fo ur machine 
guns and several hundred prisoners fell into the ha nds of the 
victors.  However, the way into the valley was stil l not open.  
Small enemy groups were holding out on Mt Caviojo, so there was 
fighting around this height on the next day.  Patro ls finally 
reached Arsiero on the 27 th . 
 
With these actions the offensive out of south Tyrol , after a 
short pause enforced by bad weather, entered a seco nd phase.  
Meanwhile we will provide an account of events whic h were taking 
place on the Isonzo, in Carinthia, and on the stati onary parts 
of the front in Tyrol. 
 

7. Events on the southwest front - away from 3 rd  and 11 th  
Armies - from 15 May to 10 June 
 
At the time when the k.u.k. units in south Tyrol we re attacking, 
a minimum number of troops were left on what had hi therto been 
the primary front on the Isonzo, as well as in the mountains 
along the border of Carinthia.  They were supposed to tie down 
the opposing enemy forces, whose strength was pract ically 
undiminished.  Deceptive measures of various types had been 
envisioned. 
 
On the Isonzo  
 
In mid-May the organization of the 5 th  k.u.k. Army was: 
. XV Corps (Sector I) - 50 ID (15 & 3 Mtn Bdes), 1 ID (22 Lst 
Mtn & 7 Mtn Bdes) 
. XVI Corps (Sector II) - 62 ID (205 & 209 Lst Inf Bdes), 58 ID 
(21 Lst Inf, 4 Mtn & 5 Mtn Bdes) 
. VII Corps (Sector III) - 20 Hon ID (81 & 39 Bdes) , 17 ID (33 & 
34 Bdes), 106 Lst ID (110, 111 & 187 Lst Inf Bdes);  24 Lst Mtn 
Bde 
. Sector IV (four coast defense detachments plus Tr ieste 
garrison) 
. 9 ID (17 & 60 Bdes) in Army reserve 
 
On 14 May there was an artillery bombardment along the entire 

                                                 
256 "IR # 14, Ein Buch der Errinerungen", p. 230 
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front; it was to be followed in the next night by i nfantry 
thrusts in various sectors.  At daybreak the major railroad 
installations in Venetia and all of the known Itali an command 
centers were assaulted by strong air forces.  Meanw hile the 
artillery carried out a powerful bombardment by sev eral 
batteries.  It was hoped that these measures, along  with 
developing combat activity in certain sectors, woul d make it 
believable that a serious attack was starting on th e Isonzo. 
 
Meanwhile in the first weeks of May the Italians ha d been 
tenaciously building positions near our front using  all means of 
"siege warfare"; these would be jumping-off points for a planned 
general offensive against 5 th  Army. 257   On the Karst plateau in 
particular this led to prolonged fighting around th e position 
which the k.u.k. 17 ID had just captured by explodi ng mines 
south of San Martino.  Night after night the enemy tried with 
stubborn thrusts to recover the part of our battle positions 
that had been moved forward into the area where cra ters had been 
left by the mines.  To finally settle the situation  in this 
sector the divisional commander FML Edl. von Gelb p roposed to 
occupy the source of the continuing threats, the It alian 
trenches lying on both sides of the crater position .  The 
operation would be carried out as part of the plann ed series of 
diversionary measures. 
 
On the extreme southern wing of the k.u.k. VII Corp s there were 
also favorable conditions for a meaningful advance as part of 
the operations to pin down enemy units.  For a long  time a plan 
existed for moving forward the southern wing of 5 th  Army, which 
was bent back sharply from Mt Cosich (Height # 113)  through 
Heights # 121 toward San Giovanni and Duino when th e opportunity 
arose.  Now it seemed that his plan could be implem ented and a 
shorter line established from Mt Cosich through the  La Rocca 
Heights (north of Monfalcone) and the Adria Works t o Porto 
Rosega. 
 
The Aus-Hung. artillery opened fire between the Krn  and the sea 
on 14 May.  After a brief bombardment of the target  area and the 
simultaneous explosion of some mines that had been dug under the 
enemy position, at 9:00 PM troops from 17 ID storme d the Italian 
trenches next to the original crater along a front of 300 
meters. They repulsed counterattacks which were imm ediately 
launched by various regiments.  The attackers took prisoners 
from the 21 and 22 Italian ID. 
 

                                                 
257 Italian Official History, Vol. III, Text, pp. 2 15 ff. 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 341 

Around the same hour, a night-time surprise raid wa s supposed to 
capture the Adria Works on the southern wing of VII  Corps (in 
the sector of 106 Lst ID).  The operation was delay ed, however, 
by the late arrival of naval air planes who were su pposed to 
cooperate, and couldn't break through.  Nevertheles s, the 
attacking troops from 187 Lst Inf Bde did take and hold an 
advanced enemy position directly in front of the in stallation. 258  
 
Late in the afternoon of 15 May, a powerful attack was launched 
from the trenches on Heights # 121 by the steady so ldiers of the 
Eger Lst IR 6 plus parts of k.k. Lst Inf Bn 152, su pported by 
the artillery which was as usual well handled.  The ir objective 
was the Italian positions on the La Rocca Ridge nor th of 
Monfalcone.  After a short but bitter melee they th rew the enemy 
out of the first line and captured more than 160 me n from three 
cavalry regiments.  The attack was led by the comma nder of 111 
Lst Inf Bde, Col. Göttlicher; he intended to exploi t his success 
on the next day by taking the second Italian line.  However, his 
plan failed because of the exhaustion of the troops  (who were 
mostly older men), the ineffectiveness of a large n umber of guns 
which had been damaged in the last few days, and th e substantial 
casualties which the 106 Lst ID had already suffere d. 259   The 
Italians immediately reinforced their weakened posi tion at 
Monfalcone with several Bersaglieri battalions, alt hough their 
attempts to recover the lost parts of the position were at first 
unsuccessful. 
 
A smaller operation was initiated at the same time by troops of 
20 Hon ID on the northern slope of Mt S Michele; it  didn't break 
through.  On the other hand, on the same day (the 1 5th ) the 17 ID 
without difficulty defeated several Italian counter attacks on 
the positions which we had won west of S Martino. 
 
In conjunction with the diversionary thrusts on the  Karst front 
in the night of 15-16 May, which in general were ve ry effective, 
strong squadrons of our naval and Army planes bombe d the most 
important military equipment works and railroad jun ctions in 
Venetia.  After several air battles they achieved c onsiderable 
success at many points. 
 

                                                 
258 The units were Inf Bn I/27, which had come temp orarily from 

Tyrol to the Isonzo as a deception measure, and the  k.k. Lst 
Inf Bn 30. 

259 The 10 battalions engaged in the fighting, in w hich 106 Lst 
ID had been reinforced by 187 Lst Inf Bde, had a to tal loss of 
1300 men on 14 and 15 May. 
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On the upper Isonzo, the Italian sap positions were  penetrated 
on 14 May at Tolmein and on the 15th along the enti re front of 
50 ID between Krn and the Isonzo; the storm troops destroyed 
installations and returned to their own lines with prisoners.  
Farther south, half a battalion of 1 ID struck two strong points 
of the 7 and 13 Italian ID on the eastern slope of Kolovrat 
Ridge by surprise and destroyed them.  The deceptio n measures of 
XVI Corps were restricted to smaller patrol actions .  Here, 
however, the 21 Lst Inf Bde was able to break into the Italian 
trenches south of Mt Sabotino in the evening of 15 May despite 
the watchfulness of the enemy and their powerful co unter-
measures. 
 
Thus the operations of 5 th  Army on the Isonzo to confuse and tie 
down the enemy came to an end. 260  
 
Other sectors of the front  
 
As on the Isonzo, there were diversionary thrusts, increased 
artillery activity, and attempts to deceive the ene my along the 
Carinthian front.  Rain and thick fog delayed the o pening; 
finally some lively artillery actions and skirmishe s began at 
noon on the 15 th .  They never developed into major operations. 
 
While the attention of both sides was tensely focus ed in the 
following weeks on the fighting between the Adige a nd Brenta, 
the extremely weak k.u.k. armies on the Isonzo and on the 
Carinthian border awaited the outcome as they had b een 
instructed.  Fighting didn't flare up again until t he second 
week of June. 
 
Deception measures were also undertaken in the defe nsive sectors 
of Tyrol after 15 May.  Here the main objective was  to conceal 
the direction and extension of the main assault fro m the enemy. 
 
In the Riva sector there were violent fire fights a nd small-

                                                 
260 TRANSLATOR'S NOTE - Although the original text doesn't 

analyze the impact of these measures on the Italian s, it is 
clear from material in Beilage 17 that the operatio n certainly 
didn't "tie down" enemy units.  After 16 May the It alians 
pulled the following units from the Isonzo front:  4, 13, 23, 
25, 29 and 33 ID, plus the 2 Cav Div and one brigad e apiece 
from 12 and 24 ID.  This is no reflection on the gr eatly-
outnumbered troops of the k.u.k. 5 th  Army, but the numerical 
disparity simply made it unlikely that the Italians  could feel 
seriously threatened by any attacks that were made.  
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scale infantry thrusts.  Many storm troops attacked  out of the 
Fassaner Alps and harassed the enemy so effectively  that Italian 
reinforcements had to be brought up. 
 
By a strange twist of fate, at the very moment when  the 
defenders of the Dolomites were increasing their ar tillery 
activity, the Italians were prepared to renew the a ssaults they 
had broken off at the end of April.  Their objectiv e was Mt 
Sief, west of the Col di Lana.  The gallant garriso n was made up 
(alternately) of the Tyrol Lst Inf Bn 165 and the B osniaks of V 
Battalion/BH IR 2; they held on even though extreme ly heavy 
artillery fire damaged the defensive installations.   The 
Italians renewed their attacks day after day until they took the 
strong point on the mountain ridge on the 21 st .  This small 
success was purchased with heavy casualties. 
 
The strong point had already fulfilled its mission;  meanwhile 
the Austrians had completed a position on Mt Sief i n which they 
were able to repulse all the enemy assaults in the days which 
followed.  The Italians concentrated their superior  artillery 
against the positions from the Col di Rode to the S ettsass and 
repeated these attacks without regard to the heavy casualties 
they were suffering.  The fighting reached its high  point on the 
27 th .  On this day an entire regiment advanced against the 
position on the slope of Mt Sief and broke into the  defenders' 
trenches; however, after a furious melee they were thrown back.  
A simultaneous attack against the Col di Rode and t he Sief Ridge 
collapsed under barrage fire.  From this time forwa rd the enemy 
turned their attention to other parts of the Dolomi te front. 261  
 
On Tyrol's western front there were only some small  actions in 
the upper Val Genova, which led to a minor adjustme nt in the 
positions which had been occupied in April.  Some m inor fighting 
also flared up in the Ortler area.  Because of the offensive 
from south Tyrol the Italians pulled several Alpini  battalions 
away from the western Tyrolean front, which thereaf ter again 
became quiet. 
 

C. The Battle of Asiago and Arsiero, 27 May-16 June  
 

1. Prospects for the continued offensive 

 

                                                 
261 Pengov, pp. 450 ff. 
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When Army Group HQ divided the attacking forces on 17 May, they 
designated the Astico as the dividing line between the two 
armies.  To carry out the task of thrusting to Thie ne-Bassano, 
they ordered 11 th  Army "to advance on Thiene" and simultaneously 
to secure the Army Group's right flank, while 3 rd  Army started by 
having III Corps take the Asiago area. 
 
On the 19 th , GO Dankl reported to Archduke Eugene on how he 
intended to carry out his assignment.  It so happen ed that his 
report arrived at Bozen at the time when the enemy in front of 
XX Corps was collapsing.  Under the impression of t his event, 
Army Group HQ found Dankl's plan too "systematic", but didn't 
suggest any basic alteration.  In the evening of th e 22 nd, while 
3rd  Army was making rapid progress and news arrived th at the left 
wing of 11 th  Army had occupied Barcarola in the Astico valley a nd 
Mt Cimone without fighting, Army Group HQ told both  Army 
commanders that they should carry out vigorous reco nnaissance to 
lay the groundwork for their next operations.  Abov e all, they 
should determine whether the works of Casa Ratti an d Punta 
Corbin, which lay in front of the inner wings of ou r Armies, 
were still occupied by the enemy.  HQ of 3 rd  Army HQ was supposed 
to clarify whether the Asiago area could be secured  without a 
major fight, and then to move I Corps forward over the Lavarone 
plateau; thus two divisions would be able to advanc e as the 
Army's right wing column in the Astico valley. 
 
On the 23 rd , Army Group HQ wired the high command that the 
successes of the last few days and the enemy's heav y casualties 
were cause for hope that the attackers would be abl e to thrust 
into the plains with the units already available.  However, they 
asked that the additional division they had been pr omised should 
be sent as soon as possible, and that yet another o ne should 
follow.  Thereupon the high command ordered 9 ID to  be sent from 
the Isonzo to Tyrol. 
 
The further objectives of Army Group HQ  
 
In the evening of the 23 rd , Army Group HQ issued general 
guidelines for continuing the offensive.  They orde red 3 rd  Army 
to win the Asiago area and then to carry on the att ack up to the 
line Bassano-Breganze; the task of 11 th  Army, as hitherto, was to 
"thrust to Thiene."  The new border between the two  Armies was a 
line which started at the bridge over the Astico at  Pedesala, 
ran through Campiello to Mt Faraoro, and then to Ca lvene and on 
to the bridge over the Astico west of Breganze.  By  this very 
significant alteration of the border, Army Group HQ  hoped to 
hold together the inner wings of the Armies.  They went on to 
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order 3 rd  Army HQ to send a group, well-equipped with heavy 
artillery, northeast from Asiago.  This group, alon g with the 
units in the Sugana valley, was to capture the fort ifications by 
Primolano, thereby opening the road and railway thr ough the 
Brenta valley to Bassano. 
 
The change in the border between the two Army secto rs was 
disadvantageous to 11 th  Army, especially since on the 23 rd  its 
left wing had apparently collided with a strong ene my force 
still stationed north of Mt Cimone and the position  which 
blocked the valley at Casa Ratti; this was contrary  to the 
reports of the day before.  If this opposition coul d be overcome 
and Mt Cimone secured, there would remain the very difficult 
task of climbing out of the Astico valley (approxim ately in the 
area of Barcarola) up the rocky Punta Corbin, which  was almost 
800 meters steep and now lay in the territory of 11 th  Army.  At 
this time the Army's main strength was stationed on  its right 
wing, where the L-Sch Div had advanced into the Val larsa.  If 
the operation of XXI Corps didn't progress as quick ly as Army HQ 
expected, there was still a good chance that VIII C orps would 
soon take the Pasubio.  From this position they cou ld advance 
southeast over Mt Alba, assisting the right wing of  XX Corps and 
making it easier for the latter corps to extend its  line as 
required by the new Army borders established by Arm y Group HQ.  
Therefore Army HQ didn't think it was necessary on the 23 rd  to 
alter the goals which they had already assigned the ir corps.  
Even in the next two days, when it became questiona ble whether 
the Army's right wing could move forward and a chan ge in the 
direction of the main assault became an issue, HQ d idn't make a 
decision.  Indeed, in the night of 24-25 May they e ven moved 
their reserve, 44 LW ID, to Rovereto-Volano, which indicated 
that it would be employed on the right wing. 
 
The high command asked Army Group HQ about their in tentions.  
Because of the rapid progress of III Corps, the lat ter HQ now 
envisioned using a powerful wedge, just as the AOK had 
recommended at one time.  Army Group saw with impat ience that 
their repeated suggestions to unleash pursuit detac hments didn't 
have the hoped-for effect.  Therefore in an order o n 25 May they 
reminded both Army commanders and - for greater imp act - also 
all the Corps commanders about the tasks which Grou p HQ had 
already assigned.  They attached an appeal:  "We wa nt to and 
must advance into the plains by taking the outlets from the 
mountains in the direction of Thiene and Bassano wi thout losing 
time."  HQ further declared that the strong forces deployed on 
the right wing of 11 th  Army were sufficient to cover the Army 
Group's flank, even if these forces could only gain  ground 
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slowly in the direction of their objective (the lin e Coni Zugna-
Cm. Posta-Mt Civillina).  On the other hand, howeve r, they 
demanded that "the left wing - XX Corps and the str ongest 
possible part of VIII Corps - should continue the o ffensive in 
the general direction of Thiene without waiting for  all the 
heavy artillery."  This entailed "an advance on the  shortest 
route through the Astico valley and over the height s along its 
western side in cooperation with 3 rd  Army, so that the outlet 
from the valley at Piovene can be secured as soon a s possible." 
 
This order didn't address reinforcing the inner win gs of the 
Armies.  Yet it seems that FML Krauss, who personal ly brought 
the instructions to Trent, suggested to 11 th  Army HQ that 44 LW 
ID transfer to the Army's left wing.  Also he let t hem know that 
in the next few days the 9 ID would arrive by train  and would be 
placed under their command. 262   In the conversation which 
followed, doubts regarding the method of attack aga inst the 
mountain complex Punta Corbin-Mt Cengio-Mt Barco we re not 
dispelled.  Although Army Group HQ was also of the opinion that 
these heights could be more easily taken from the e ast (that is 
by 3 rd  Army) than by the left wing of 11 th  Army in the Astico 
valley, the Army border remained the same even thou gh it ran 
through the middle of the mountains. 
 
Plans of 11 th  Army  
 
HQ of 11 th  Army had been given a most difficult assignment.  They 
didn't share the outlook of Army Group HQ, which ap parently had 
in mind (although this was never clearly expressed)  a thrust 
through the Astico valley.  They also didn't share the opinion 
that the heights on both sides of the Astico, which  barred the 
exit into the plains, could be easily conquered.  1 1th  Army was 
compelled to ask whether the time had come when it would be 
necessary to secure the major road from Rovereto to  Schio.  The 
actions of XXI Corps around the Coni Zugna-C. di Me zzana ridge 
had stalled, although VIII Corps still seemed to be  advancing 
around the Pasubio.  The reports in the evening of the 25 th  made 
it possible to expect success shortly. 
 

                                                 
262 As FML von Schenck's 9 ID arrived from the Ison zo, it 

detrained at Matarello and Calliano between 27 and 31 May.  
The order of battle was - 17 Inf Bde (Col. Steinsbe rg) with IR 
91 (3), 102 (3); 60 Inf Bde (GM Ritt. von Gruber) w ith IR 30 
(3), 80 (3); cavalry - Res Sqdn/UR 12; 9 FA Bde (Co l. Edl. von 
Filz) with FKR 9 (4), FHR 9 (4), Hvy FAR 9 (2); 5 C omp/SB 2.  
There were 9494 infantry, 100 cavalry, 52 guns.   
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After the Pasubio and the heights north of Arsiero were taken, 
GO Dankl planned to have XX Corps along with VIII C orps attack 
the fortified areas Mt Priafora-Cornolo-Mt Novegno.   If, 
however, the capture of the Pasubio and of Mt Forni  Alti were 
delayed he intended to reinforce XX Corps with part s of the 
VIIIth and to send them solely against the Mt Priaf ora fortified 
area. 
 
Early on the 26 th , GO Dankl learned that the attack against Mt 
Pasubio had to be postponed, but that Mt Cimone had  been 
conquered.  XX Corps HQ reported their opinion that  by taking Mt 
Cimone they had broken through the Italians' main l ine of 
resistance.  The Corps commander "allows himself to  venture the 
question of whether this situation shouldn't be exp loited with a 
further thrust by 11 th  Army in the general direction of Thiene."  
He envisioned an operation involving "an advance fr om Arsiero 
toward the ridge of heights from P. Campodello to M t Summano, 
thus taking the Priafora ridge from the rear ( i.e.  from the 
east), and a simultaneous, powerful attack toward t he 
southeast."  For this purpose XX Corps would need a t least a 
third division and substantially stronger artillery .  Obviously 
this plan couldn't be carried out until the western  part of the 
Asiago plateau was taken by 3 rd  Army.  It was of the greatest 
importance that 34 ID in the Astico valley should s ecure the Cm. 
Arde-Punta Corbin area. 
 
Under pressure from Army Group, 11 th  Army HQ had meanwhile made 
the difficult decision to continue the assault with out having 
first secured the most important pillar of the enti re front, the 
Pasubio.  In the evening Dankl ordered 44 LW ID to march through 
Calliano to Folgaria, and placed it under XX Corps.   Furthermore 
he determined that the further advance of this Corp s would take 
place in the general direction of Thiene, between t he Army 
border recently established by Army Group HQ and th e line Mt 
Maggio-east edge of Posina-Mt Spin-S. Catarina.  Th e first 
assignment of XX Corps was to fully cooperate with the right 
wing of 3 rd  Army and to help the latter's advance through Val 
d'Assa with flanking artillery fire.  Then "after t he most 
thorough artillery preparation" they were to occupy  the ridge 
between Mt Cogolo and Mt Summano.  The VIII Corps, in 
coordination with XX Corps, would attack Mt Alba wi th a strong 
left wing, hold its positions opposite the Pasubio,  and advance 
gradually in the Vallarsa toward the Piano della Fu gazza.  The 
assignment of XXI Corps was unchanged; they were to  relieve 6 
Mtn Bde and transfer it to VIII Corps.  All these p rovisions 
were brought to the attention of Army Group HQ. 
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Plans of 3 rd  Army  
 
When GO Kövess was asked about his plans, he had al ready 
reported in the afternoon of the 25 th .  III Corps HQ intended to 
thrust on the 27 th  with 22 LW ID and half of 28 ID generally 
southeast in the Asiago area.  Thus 22 LW ID was to  capture the 
Mt Dorole heights on the 26 th  while sending security detachments 
forward into the area of the Cra. Zingarella and Mt  Fiara.  6 ID 
would advance on the 26 th  in the area Osteria del Termine-Osteria 
del Ghertele.  It was desirable that parts of I Cor ps would 
already occupy the heights by the Punta Corbin on t he 27 th .  
Therefore Army HQ requested that the leading troops  of 34 ID 
should reach Lastebasse during the night of 25-26 M ay. 
 
Army Group HQ agreed to this deployment of 34 ID.  On the 26 th  
they reported the latest dispositions, along with t he prospects 
for both Armies, to the high command.  The staff at  Teschen 
received this report with satisfaction.  However, t hey noted 
that they were getting the impression that the majo r attacks on 
the right wing of 11 th  Army apparently lacked substantial 
artillery support under a unified command, and were  drawing in 
ever more units which thus weren't available to car ry out 11 th  
Army's principal task - the thrust to Thiene.  Army  Group HQ 
responded on 27 May that in the past few days they had 
repeatedly reminded 11 th  Army HQ to carry out "the main offensive 
in the direction of Thiene."  The presently diverge nt direction 
of the attacks by XXI and VIII Corps was caused by an attempt to 
secure a favorable line (Coni Zugna-Cm. Posta-Recoa ro) to defend 
the flank toward the south; afterwards XXI Corps by  itself would 
be able to provide protection to the Army Group's f lank.  The 
reason why XXI and VIII Corps were fighting with le ss artillery 
support than in the first days of the operation was  that it was 
difficult to bring the heavy batteries forward.  Mo reover, hazy 
and unfavorable weather now dominated their battlef ield in the 
high elevations.  However, it wasn't true that the artillery 
lacked unified direction for these actions. 
 
In this response the Army Group HQ also addressed t he situation 
of 3 rd  Army, opposite which the enemy was assembling a st rong 
force in the Asiago-Gallio-Mt Interotto area.  III Corps would 
carry out its attack on Asiago with a strong left w ing between 
the Assa valley and the Val di Nos; for this purpos e 6 ID was 
deployed on the left.  Security toward the east wou ld be 
provided by 2 Mtn Bde, while 8 Mtn Bde also moved t o this area.  
Army Group HQ declared that they attached decisive importance to 
the fighting around Asiago.  Therefore on the 27 th  they had 
placed all of I Corps at the disposal of 3 rd  Army, so that after 
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the capture of Asiago a powerful advance could reac h the line 
Bassano-Breganze.  It was hoped that these units wo uld be 
sufficient to force their way out of the mountains,  but they 
weren't strong enough to carry on the operation in the plains.  
Because of the Italian Army's overall numerical sup eriority over 
the Southwest Front, they always could find substan tial new 
forces to throw against Archduke Eugene's Army Grou p.  Therefore 
it would be very helpful if measures were taken to provide more 
units for future operations.  Group HQ suggested th at perhaps 
further troops could be taken from 5 th  Army for this purpose. 
 
On 21 May the high command had given Army Group HQ two fully-
trained March battalions, made up of ten March comp anies which 
48 ID had left in Carinthia.  Moreover, the k.u. Ls t Inf Bns 
II/30, III/30 and IV/23 had been brought from Herze govina to 
Tyrol, where they could relieve first-line troops t o join the 
offensive; the commanding general in BHD had also b een 
instructed to hold 28 Lst Mtn Bde in readiness to m ove.  This 
Brigade was expected to begin arriving in Tyrol on 6 June, and 
would be used for the same purpose as the above-men tioned 
battalions. 263  
 
Responding to a question from Teschen regarding the  availability 
of units from his 5 th  Army, GdI Boroevic stated that only 61 ID 
could be given up without seriously endangering the  Isonzo 
front; on 1 June this Division was therefore ordere d to move to 
Tyrol.  On the same day (1 June) the high command l et Archduke 
Eugene know that in addition to 61 ID - whose arriv al in Tyrol 
would be complete on 15 June - he perhaps would rec eive a high-
quality division from the Russian theater of operat ions.  GO 
Conrad wanted to take a division from the k.u.k. XI I Corps 
(serving under Prince Leopold's Army Group) with th e agreement 
of the German OHL.  On 28 May, however, GdI Falkenh ayn turned 
down this request, so Conrad contemplated selecting  one of the 
Aus-Hung. divisions under his own command on the No rtheast 
front. 
 

2. The capture of Asiago, 26-29 May 

 
The 22 LW ID was given a rest break on 26 May.  On this day the 
2 Mtn Bde, which reached the Bocchetta di Portule w ith three 
battalions at noon, was to relieve the Landwehr on the 
                                                 
263 At this time Col. Schutte's 28 Lst Mtn Bde cont ained k.u. 

Lst Inf Bns V/2, VIII/17, VIII/19, III/20 and III/2 5 plus 6 
Can Batty/Mtn AR 5 and 3 Can Batty/Mtn AR 6. 
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Division's north wing between Cm. Dodici and Cn. di  Campo verde.  
Parts of the Lombardia Brigade plus Bersaglieri mad e an attempt 
to recover Mt Cucco.  They were repulsed by Lt Col.  Tenner's 
group (II Bn/IR 11).  18 Inf Bde scouted ahead with  strong 
detachments.  At daybreak a bold half battalion of IR # 73 
struck the enemy on Mt Mosciach, overran them, and captured 100 
men along with six guns. 264  During the course of the day the 
brave Egerländer recognized that they were opposed by more than 
two battalions, with whom they became engaged in a grim 
struggle; eventually our half battalion was reinfor ced by two 
more companies.  The Italians launched counterattac ks to recover 
the guns, but they were thrown back in hand-to-hand  fighting.  
The Egerländer also pounded them with shrapnel from  their own 
captured cannon. 265   Another scouting company nearly reached 
Heights # 1451 northwest of Mt Interrotto, but disc overed that 
the mountain ridge was strongly occupied by the ene my.  The 
scouts also failed to break through past Mt Zebio a nd Mt 
Zingarella (northeast of Mt Mosciach).  Thus in the  evening of 
the 26 th  it was determined that the Italians wished to rene w 
their resistance on the eastern edge of the Val di Galmarara. 
 
The enemy units identified opposite III Corps were the four 
beaten brigades of 34 ID, the Lombardia and Catanza ro Brigades, 
the 5 th  Bersaglieri Regiment and three bicycle battalions.   
Prisoners also claimed that the Granatieri di Sarde gna and Etna 
Brigades were present, and that strong forces which  had come 
from the Isonzo were stationed in the area of Mt Mo sciach and Mt 
Interrotto.  The situations on the extreme northern  wing of the 
Corps and in front of 28 ID (south of the lower Ass a valley) 
were uncertain. 
 
The plan to attack Asiago  
 
FML Krautwald intended to carry out the attack towa rd Asiago on 
28 May.  For this purpose GM Kochanowski's 22 LW ID  deployed as 
follows on the 27 th  - 12 Inf Bde (which was attached) in the Assa 
valley-Mt Mosciach area, 18 Inf Bde south of Mt Zeb io and 43 LW 
Bde in the Cra. Zingarella-Mt Zingarella area on th e left (in 
echelon farther back).  The sector north of 43 LW B de, as far as 
the Cm. Dodici, was secured by 2 Mtn Bde.  Control of the Corps' 
left wing (including 2 Mtn Bde) was given to FML Fü rst 

                                                 
264 For this brilliant feat of arms the leader of t he half 

battalion, 1 st  Lt Miezislaus Skulski of IR # 73, was awarded 
the Knight's Cross of the Military Maria Theresia O rder. 

265 "Der Heimat Söhne im Weltkrieg - Der Egerländer ", June 1927 
edition 
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Schönburg, the commander of 6 ID; he was ordered to  move 11 Inf 
Bde to the Bocchetta di Portule on the 27 th  and to the Cn. di 
Camp verde area on the 28 th .  The 28 ID was instructed to carry 
out an attack in the general direction Roana-Canove  in 
cooperation with 22 LW ID.  This attack was to be s upported by 
diversionary thrusts from the area west of Roana, a nd would 
follow the offensive by 22 LW ID.  One regiment of 28 ID was 
placed in the Corps' reserves.  The main body of th e artillery 
was to deploy on the Verena plateau, and many mount ain batteries 
were attached to the individual brigades.  In his r eport to Army 
HQ, the commander of III Corps included the followi ng statement:  
"If 22 LW ID is able to reach the line Mt Zingarell a-Mt Zebio-
Point 1651 on the 27 th , they will attack between the Val d'Assa 
and the Val di Nos on the 28 th  with 12 and 18 Inf Bdes in the 
front line, and 43 LW Bde behind the left wing.  11  Inf Bde and 
2 Mtn Bde will advance to the east, with the southe rn wing along 
the line Mt Zebio-Mt Baldo-Mt Meletta."  FML Krautw ald reckoned 
further that the two battalions of 2 Mtn Bde that w ere still 
coming up, along with 8 Mtn Bde, would reach the Ve zzena plateau 
on the 28 th .  Then they would be placed under HQ of 6 ID. 
 
GM Kochanowski believed that to carry out his assig nment it 
would be necessary above all to secure the road in the Galmarara 
valley by driving the enemy from the heights on the  edge of the 
valley.  12 Inf Bde moved forward from the C. Le Ma ndrielle 
through the Osteria del Ghertele to Bridge # 981 in  the Assa 
valley, and prepared to attack as ordered.  18 Inf Bde was still 
assembled forward in the Val di Portule.  Thick fog  and rain 
hindered the preparations of the infantry and the a ctivity of 
the artillery.  The results of the reconnaissance w ere scanty.  
Reports indicated that the enemy had evacuated Mt D orole and the 
ridge running southwest of this mountain, but it wa s believed 
that the heights east of the Galmarara valley were still 
occupied.  A detailed report from 22 LW ID reinforc ed at Corps 
HQ the opinion that the enemy had assembled strong forces north 
of Asiago, and that serious fighting might develop on the 
northern wing of 22 LW ID and also for 2 Mtn Bde.  Therefore at 
noon on the 27 th  the Corps HQ stated it was desirable to ensure 
that the northern wing was fully secure before init iating the 
turning movement toward Asiago and Gallio.  For thi s reason, and 
because the thorough artillery preparation by the m ain attacking 
group couldn't be accomplished on the 28 th , the operation against 
Asiago shouldn't start until the 29 th . 
 
This postponement of the start of the attack was or dered on the 
27 th ; it was approved by Army HQ, which in turn informe d Army 
Group.  The latter HQ said they could take into all owance the 
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later starting time for the operation in the Val di  Galmarara as 
long as it would ensure that the troops would be ab le to strike 
a powerful blow with strong artillery support; if p ossible the 
units should push through to Asiago with one bound.   The high 
command fully accepted these assertions. 
 
An unexpected success  
 
Then the morning report on the 28 th  caused surprise.  In the 
evening of the 27 th , the 12 Inf Bde had already taken Mt Dorole, 
the entire wooded ridge running from there to Mt In terrotto, and 
the position blocking the road in the Val d'Assa.  Now they were 
advancing toward the town of Camporovere and Mt Kat ze.  The 
enemy had also pulled back in front of 18 Inf Bde a nd 
Schönburg's group.  The troops on the northern wing  were pushing 
farther east on a broad front.  It was expected tha t the enemy 
would again be encountered in a new line near the p ositions they 
had evacuated. 
 
Corps HQ received a second gratifying surprise in t he afternoon 
of the 28 th  - parts of 28 ID had crossed the Assa ravine at 
Canove.  Patrols from 56 Inf Bde had still been una ble to get 
through the valley in the preceding night, but in t he morning 
the enemy was gone.  Quickly seizing the opportunit y, FJB # 11 
immediately pushed through the ravine; GM Hugo Schm id, who was 
informed of the events in the Mt Interrotto area, d idn't 
hesitate to exploit this success.  He let his entir e Brigade 
follow the Jaeger.  In the evening they stood in a shallow arc 
around Canove, with a company in Asiago.  Meanwhile  Col. 
Kliemann, who was stationed with two battalions fro m IR # 47 and 
with FJB # 24 on the west wing of III Corps, had be en trying 
unsuccessfully to advance from the area of Castelle tto and 
Pedescala to capture the southern edge of the Val d 'Assa.  Two 
companies of picked men had been sent on the 27 th  to climb the 
Cm. Arde, but were forced to turn back just in fron t of their 
goal because the enemy was posted atop a perpendicu lar rock wall 
that couldn't be surmounted.   The success of 56 In f Bde at 
Canove inspired Col. Kliemann to try anew.  Since h e couldn't 
reach the Punta Corbin by a route over the Cm. Arde , in the 
evening of the 28 th  he moved up the valley from Pedescala and 
then on the foot paths through Mosca and Panega.  A fter a 
difficult climb in the night, his battalions fell u pon the enemy 
on the edge of the heights early on the 29 th .  After a powerful 
artillery bombardment, which at first was hindered by fog, the 
gallant detachment captured the entry point to the plateau in a 
number of small-scale actions; on the plateau they soon took a 
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strong point north of Conca. 266   Now FJB # 24 turned to the west; 
around 5:00 PM they pushed past the Cm. Arde and in to the well-
constructed but scarcely-defended armored work at P unta Corbin. 
 
At first there was no clear explanation for the rel atively easy 
occupation of the southern side of the Assa Ravine.   To the Army 
Group's Chief of Staff it seemed possible that the enemy had 
systematically withdrawn their forces from Asiago " to let our 
troops advance hastily, and then to launch a counte rattack at a 
time when our troops [still lacked] support from th e heavy 
artillery, which would be held up by the Assa Ravin e."  Army 
Group HQ believed on 29 May that it was its duty to  warn about 
this possibility; they advised FML Krautwald "neith er to thrust 
ahead carelessly nor to miss favorable opportunitie s for gaining 
ground."  Reconnaissance by rapid detachments shoul d be carried 
out as far forward as possible.  The divisional cav alry could 
also be used for this purpose.  Meanwhile preparati on of 
crossing points for guns over the Assa Ravine at Ca nove should 
be given priority.  Army Group HQ also believed tha t the time 
had come to prepare to bring together a large force  of 
cavalry. 267   The high command, however, had to turn down this 
request since "it was unfortunately not possible" t o carry it 
out. 
 
The retreat of the Italians had been ordered by Gen eral Lequin, 
probably on 26 May. 268   After the severe defeat suffered by 34 
ID at Vezzena, the quick loss of the high mountain massif Cm. 
Dodici-Mt Kempel-Mt Meata had depressed the Italian  commanders.  
The brigades of XIV Corps reached the Sieben Gemein de plateau 
too late.  The Alessandria Brigade was caught up in  the retreat 
of 34 ID.  Four more brigades, brought up hastily o n foot or in 
trucks, were instructed to first deploy on the sout hern edge of 
the Asiago basin.  Thus the Etna Brigade took up a position on 
the line Stoccaredo-Bertigo and the Granatieri Brig ade in the 
Punta Corbin-Cesuna area.  Between these two units the Lombardia 
and Catanzaro Brigades were to be stationed.  Howev er, the 
"Lombardia" was immediately sent through Asiago in an attempt to 
recover the Bocchetta di Portule.  When this attack  failed, the 
"Catanzaro" was also sent hesitantly forward to hel p out.  Thus 

                                                 
266 Vogelsang, p. 418 
267 The composition of the proposed cavalry force, as suggested 

by Army Group HQ, is noteworthy.  It would have bee n a brigade 
of about 8 squadrons with as many machine guns as p ossible 
plus several horse batteries and abundant technical  support. 

268 Per Cadorna ("La guerra", Vol. I, p. 233) the r etreat took 
place on 27 May. 
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on 26 May both of these brigades, mixed in with the  remnants of 
34 ID and some Alpini and Bersaglieri, were approxi mately on the 
line Mt Interrotto-Mt Mosciach-Mt Zebio-Mt Zingarel la.  The 
decision to evacuate this line was precipitated in large measure 
by the minor action on Mt Mosciach.  Thus the gap b etween the 
brigades which had stayed behind ("Granatieri di Sa rdegna" and 
"Etna") was again closed.  At this time there remai ned in the 
area north of the Asiago basin as far as the Sugana  valley only 
some Alpini and Bersaglieri battalions plus parts o f Brigade 
Lombardia; they were supposed to make a new stand i n a position 
on the edge of the heights west of the Val di Campo  Mulo and in 
the area of Marcesina. 269  
 

                                                 
269 Cadorna, "La guerra", Vol. I, p. 233 
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3. 11 th  Army continues to attack, 26 May-7 June 

 

a. The fighting by Arsiero 
 
After the capture of Mt Cimone, XX Corps HQ had ass igned 3 ID 
the task of taking the works Casa Ratti and Cornolo  in the 
valley.  8 ID would prepare to attack toward Mt Ara lta.  Already 
on the 26 th  the Casa Ratti work fell unexpectedly into the han ds 
of dashing patrols from 3 ID.  By a gallant effort a sapper 
officer prevented the enemy from blowing up the gun s as they had 
intended.  Apparently the garrison had abandoned th e work 
shortly before.  In the afternoon it was noticed th at the enemy 
was destroying the bridges at Arsiero.  Smoke from explosions 
billowed out of the Cornolo work.  The Italians see med to have 
abandoned the Arsiero area and occupied a position at Seghe, on 
the other side of the Astico.  However, when scouti ng 
detachments descended Mt Cimone toward Arsiero they  still 
encountered enemy resistance.  Italian batteries fi red from Mt 
Cengio as well as from a southerly direction agains t the steep 
slopes of Mt Cimone.  At this time XX Corps HQ rece ived the 
order in which 11 th  Army HQ switched the main effort for the 
continuing operation to the eastern wing. 
 
Pouring rain limited activity on the 27 th .  Corps HQ at this time 
recognized clearly that the Punta Corbin-Mt Cengio heights would 
have to be secure before they could continue the of fensive 
through Arsiero.  They held six heavy and five very  heavy 
batteries ready to support the attack which 3 rd  Army was opening 
on its right wing.  Only after the heights in quest ion had been 
captured would it be possible to bring a strong gro up of heavy 
artillery forward into the woods around Mt Cimone i n order to 
neutralize the fortifications on Mt Priafora and on  the Mt 
Novegno plateau. 
 
Meanwhile a stalemate had developed on the western wing of 11 th  
Army on 26 May.  12 Mtn Bde came to the Zugna Ridge  on the 27 th  
with three battalions; that night they relieved 6 M tn Bde, which 
assembled in Rovereto and later moved to join 59 ID  at the 
Borcola Pass.  Thus the units of XXI and VIII Corps  were again 
restored to their proper organization.  XXI Corps p ostponed the 
attack they'd originally scheduled for the 28 th .  57 ID held 
positions opposite the Pasubio and at Chiesa in the  Vallarsa 
with 9 and 10 Mtn Bdes.  While awaiting the arrival  of 6 Mtn 
Bde, the 59 ID instructed 18 Mtn Bde "to gain as mu ch ground as 
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possible toward Mga. Xomo, thus cutting off the ret reat of the 
enemy group on the Pasubio or at least threatening their lines 
of communication."  On the 28 th , in a driving rain the 18 Bde 
managed to capture the important Chapel Heights (Po int 953) and 
Summit # 1131.  This was a very heavy loss for the Italians. 270   
Next day they mounted several strong counter-attack s; in 
fighting which lasted until evening they were repul sed by GM 
Skvor's gallant battalions. 271   However, this made it seem 
advisable for us to await the arrival of 6 Mtn Bde.  
 
GO Dankl reported on the 27 th  that the reinforced left wing 
couldn't start to attack until 30 May because first  the heights 
east of the Astico valley would have to be taken.  He asked the 
Army Group to have 3 rd  Army speedily carry out their operation 
toward the Cm. Arde, because otherwise the left win g of 11 th  Army 
around Mt Cimone would be hampered by Italian artil lery firing 
from the vicinity of Punta Corbin.  3 rd  Army HQ intended to cross 
the lower Assa Ravine after the capture of Asiago, that is on 30 
or 31 May.  Although Army Group HQ would have been glad to see 
this timetable accelerated, they still agreed with GO Kövess' 
opinion that a premature, isolated advance by Col. Kliemann's 
group toward the Cm. Arde had no prospect of succes s; they so 
informed 11 th  Army.  GO Dankl therefore reckoned that his left 
wing couldn't resume their operation earlier than 3 0 May. 
 
The surprising change in the situation on the 28 th , caused by the 
enemy's retreat from the edge of the Assa Ravine an d the 
crossing of the Ravine by 28 ID at Canove, apparent ly led Army 
Group HQ to once more believe that the Italians wer e withdrawing 
along the entire front and also evacuating the impo rtant 
mountain complex which lies between the Astico, the  Assa and the 
Val Canaglia.  The left wing of 11 th  Army on Mt Cimone, still 
held in check by fire from enemy batteries to the e ast, didn't 
share this opinion.  On the 29 th  GO Dankl felt obliged to 
postpone the attack by his left wing because "the h eights just 
east of the Astico valley still weren't in the poss ession of 3 rd  
Army", which was the pre-condition for the intended  assault by 
the reinforced XX Corps.  He reported this to Army Group HQ.  
The latter bluntly replied that coordination of the  inner wings 
of the two Armies was the task of the Army Group, a nd that 
postponing the offensive required their permission.   "The 

                                                 
270 Baj Macario, "La 'Strafe Expedition'" in "Rivis ta Militare 

Italiana" (Rome, August 1930 issue), p. 1303. 
271 Battalions II/60 (Hungarian) and II/92 (Bohemia n) were 

especially distinguished in these actions.  See "De r Heimat 
Söhne im Weltrkiege - Der 92er" (1927 issue). 
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heights just east of the Astico valley, from which the enemy has 
been hindering the advance of the Army's left wing for several 
days, have already been assigned to 11 th  Army's sector since 23 
May."  And early on 30 May Archduke Eugene's Chief of Staff sent 
a short, laconic wire to 11 th  Army HQ:  "Punta Corbin is taken.  
Move XX Corps ahead.  3 rd  Army has been ordered to thrust toward 
Mt Cengio."  Several hours later, Army Group HQ fin ally issued 
"Guidelines for the Cooperation of the Armies' Wing s."  The 
right wing of 3 rd  Army should "take Mt Cengio and Mt Barco 
without consideration of the Army boundaries establ ished on 23 
May, and immediately send detachments to Cogolo (5 km southeast 
of Arsiero), in the rear of the enemy who are still  roughly on 
the line Seghe-S. Zeno."  Without waiting for the f all of Mt 
Cengio, XX Corps was to cross the Posina at Arsiero  and to have 
its left wing push against the enemy position on th e Astico with 
simultaneous attacks toward Mt Cogolo and Mt Summan o.  Then, 
after the fall of Mt Cengio, they could advance int o the Astico 
valley and stay on the Italians' heels.  Only after  this order 
was issued did the staff in Bozen learn that the en emy held a 
strong position along a line north of Mt Cengio and  Mt Barco.   
 

b. Conquest of Mt Priafora and the fighting by Posi na 
 
In XX Corps' sector on the 28 th , the abandoned work at Cornolo 
was occupied first by sappers, then by Kaiser Jaege r.  On the 
next day 8 ID carried out the attack toward Mt Aral ta as 
planned.  In a well-conducted operation, FML Verdro ss led a 
battle group, consisting of KJR # 1 plus two battal ions from KJR 
# 4 and three mountain batteries, from the mountain  cone of 
Posina in an envelopment movement toward the south and 
southwest.  Fog delayed the advance, but also made it easier to 
approach the enemy.  The troops were able to cross the deep and 
wild brook undetected, and then waited for the sche duled 
artillery bombardment. 
 
Around noon the II Battalion of KJR # 1 advanced di rectly toward 
Mt Aralta on a broad front and surprised the Italia ns in their 
well-built positions.  After a short defense, the e nemy were 
overwhelmed.  After a brief pause, the Kaiser Jaege r pushed 
further ahead in the thick forest that covered the steep ridge 
leading to Mt Priafora.  Meanwhile the III Battalio n captured 
two strong points southeast of Bagattini and came f orward to 
Buni.  The assault of the battalions of KJR # 4 upo n the 
trenches south of Cornolo was more difficult, becau se they were 
hard hit by flanking fire.  Nevertheless, they took  the enemy's 
strong points, and I Battalion/KJR # 4 linked up wi th II 
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Battalion/KJR # 1 at Fontana. 
 
The Kaiser Jaeger, who captured 900 prisoners and t hree heavy 
guns, had won a greater success than had been antic ipated.  It 
had seemed from the first reports that the attack b y KJR # 1 was 
faltering, and therefore Corps HQ had placed KJR # 3 (which had 
been in their reserves) at the disposal of 8 ID, an d ordered 3 
ID to send a battalion to Peralta.  Meanwhile the s ituation was 
clarified; based on a suggestion from HQ of 8 ID, A rchduke Karl 
Franz Josef ordered the offensive to continue on 30  May with the 
capture of Mt Priafora.  FML Fabini, glad to have t he 
concurrence of the Corps commander, immediately iss ued 
directives for the assault, which was to have power ful artillery 
support. 272  
 
However, before all the preparations were complete there was an 
unexpected development in the morning of the 30 th .  A scouting 
detachment from II Battalion/KJR # 1, that had spen t the night 
at Fontana, enveloped Mt Priafora from the west; th e Italian 
sentries on the mountain peak, taken by surprise fr om behind, 
fled.  The rest of the Battalion, which still hadn' t received an 
order to attack, followed the detachment on their o wn 
initiative; before the enemy realized what was happ ening, the 
historic mountain, which rises 1300 meters over the  Posina 
valley, was in the hands of the Kaiser Jaeger.  An Italian 
battalion which had pitched camp near Mt Giove coll apsed after 
hearing the first rifle fire from the brilliantly-l ed scouting 
detachment.  Soon, however, the enemy recovered the ir composure 
and sought to recapture the summit with repeated as saults, 
supported by thick artillery fire. However, the Kai ser Jaeger of 
the 1 st  Regiment could no longer be driven from Mt Priafor a, even 
though conditions were hellish due to the uninterru pted 
bombardment of the enemy guns. 
 
Meanwhile on the western wing of 8 ID, the KJR # 2 was sent 
toward Mt Spin and stormed a trench at Ressi on the  29 th .  They 
couldn't advance any further on the 30 th .  They were supposed to 
operate in conjunction with 59 ID, which attacked o n the 30 th  
according to plan toward the area Colle del Xomo-Mt  Alba; 18 Mtn 
Bde was deployed next to 6 Mtn Bde.  Here the enemy 's resistance 
was very energetic.  Battalions from four brigades came to the 
battlefield and struck the soldiers of 59 ID with s trong 
counter-thrusts, backed up by powerful artillery.  As we learned 
later from a captured order, the Italians wanted to  recover 

                                                 
272 Fabini, "Mt Priafora" (in Mil. wiss. Mitt., Nov ember-

December issue of 1931). 
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Chapel Heights # 953 at any price.  They finally ga ve up this 
attempt after heavy, bloody fighting. 
 

c. The last attack on the Buole Pass  
 
While 57 ID had to wait, because the troops couldn' t move 
through the accursed masses of snow - as tall as a man - in 
front of the Pasubio, GM Englert's L-Sch Div renewe d their 
attack against the Buole Pass and the Cm. di Mezzan a on 30 May.  
At this point neither his Division nor 48 ID had be en able to 
make any noteworthy progress.  If the prepared atta ck on 30 May 
didn't break through, 11 th  Army HQ intended to give XXI Corps a 
purely defensive role; then the three battalions of  9 Mtn Bde 
which had stayed in the Vallarsa at Chiesa would be  relieved by 
the Landes-Schützen and would be sent to reinforce the left wing 
of VIII Corps. 
 
After several hours of artillery fire, which howeve r involved 
just 81 guns, the Landes-Schützen climbed up the st eep mountain 
slopes; split up into small groups so that they cou ld approach 
the enemy, they struck against the strong positions .  The bloody 
and bitter fighting raged for hour after hour.  The  Taro and 
Sicilia Brigades fought heroically.  "The Austrians  repeated 
their stubborn and gallant assaults.  Anyone who sa w them climb 
forward, driven back, and then rallied for a new at tempt had to 
pay tribute to their courage." 273   However, in the evening GM 
Englert had to report that the offensive hadn't gai ned the 
hoped-for success.  The Landes-Schützen had lost 15  officers and 
614 men, about 13% of their strength.  The high com mand demanded 
immediate information, which GO Dankl should obtain  "on the 
spot" regarding the situation of XXI Corps; he also  was to 
report on whether these continuing attacks "in whic h hitherto 
excellent troops have become exhausted" still might  have some 
chance of success.  11 th  Army HQ thereupon decided to suspend 
operations on the Army's right wing, as they had al ready been 
planning. 
 
XXI Corps was ordered to hold onto the ground recen tly gained, 
and to relieve the three battalions of 9 Mtn Bde.  Moreover, 48 
ID was to be gradually pulled out of the fighting a nd assembled 
in the Rovereto-Piazza area as the Army's reserve.  The Division 
was to be replaced by its two combined March battal ions (which 
had already arrived), and by three Hungarian Landst urm 
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battalions; eventually 28 Lst Mtn Bde, which was al ready 
detraining at Calliano, would also arrive.  FML Edl . von Guseck 
was named commander of the sector Loppio-Mori-Marco -Zugna Torta.  
The first contingent of 48 ID (three battalions) mo ved back to 
the Borcola Pass. 
 
This major re-deployment of the infantry, which als o involved 
some changes to the artillery, demonstrated the det ermination of 
11 th  Army HQ to devote all their strength to breaking t hrough in 
the center.  However, the re-grouping would require  many days.  
Meanwhile GO Dankl let the leading brigade of 9 ID move to the 
Serrada area; by 7 June the whole Division was supp osed to be at 
Folgaria and San Sebastiano. 
 

d. Actions around Mt Cengio 
 
After XX Corps had learned that their eastern bound ary was 
shifted, they had already sent Battalion X/59 to S.  Pietro in 
the Astico valley on the 25 th .  The Battalion was supposed to 
march toward the Punta Corbin but, just like Col. K liemann's 
group, they discovered that it wasn't possible to c limb to the 
Cm. Arde.  Therefore they joined Kliemann's troops on the 29 th  
and with them reached the Mosca plateau.  Since two  detachments 
from 34 ID also joined Col. Kliemann, and they were  followed by 
the east Hungarian IR # 101, the forces on the righ t wing of 3 rd  
Army were substantially strengthened.  GM von Lauin gen, the 
commander of 67 Inf Bde, took over the sector betwe en the Punta 
Corbin and Cavrari on the 30 th .  In sometimes heavy fighting 
which lasted throughout the day, IR # 101 - effecti vely 
supported by artillery - captured several strong po ints in the 
area Panega-Conca.  Battalion IV/47, on the adjacen t flank of 28 
ID, drove into Cavrari.  The neighboring 56 Inf Bde  extended its 
sector somewhat to the southeast, while keeping its  left wing 
firmly anchored at Asiago.  Therefore on the 30 th  most of the 
right wing of 3 rd  Army had come up to a strong enemy position on 
the northern slopes of the major heights - Mt Kaber laba, Mt 
Lemerle, Belmonte and Mt Barco.  Parts of this line  had been 
prepared in advance, others had been hastily constr ucted; its 
left wing was based on Mt Cengio. 
 
The task of 34 ID was to attack as prescribed by th e latest 
guidelines of Army Group HQ.  Division HQ sent IR #  29 to GM 
Lauingen, and on the 31 st  also let 68 Inf Bde cross over the Assa 
Ravine.  In the early evening, GM Lauingen's troops  repulsed 
heavy counter-attacks from the area northwest of Mt  Barco.  The 
enemy was obviously receiving reinforcements.  Besi des the 
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Sardinian Grenadiers and the regiments of the Catan zaro Brigade, 
battalions from the Pescara Brigade also entered th e fighting in 
this sector.  In the afternoon of the 31 st , the artillery of III 
Corps and some of the guns of XX Corps hammered the  area of the 
Belmonte and Mt Barco.  The enemy line southwest of  Fondi was 
broken through around 4:00 PM; IR # 101, well suppo rted by 
Battalion IV/47 of 28 ID, stormed the northern slop e of the 
Belmonte, while Col. Kliemann's battalions took an outlying 
summit northwest of Mt Barco.  However, it proved i mpossible to 
reach the summits of either the Belmonte or Mt Barc o before 
darkness fell. 
 
On the western wing the troops of Battalion X/59 (f rom Salzburg 
and the Inn-viertel) had a difficult fight. 274   In the morning 
they were able to drive advanced enemy groups from the edge of 
the heights south of the Val di Sila; however, Col.  Baumann's 
artillery group wasn't able to operate in their are a until the 
afternoon, so they couldn't open the assault on Mt Cengio before 
darkness began to fall.  Even the climb along the r ocky 
approaches to the mountain was tiresome.  Around 7: 00 PM the 
first summit of the broken Cengio plateau was taken .  After a 
powerful new artillery bombardment the next summit was stormed, 
by which time it was 9:00 PM and almost completely dark.  The 
battle broke down into individual actions, and visi bility was 
reduced to nothing.  The Italian grenadiers defende d themselves 
desperately; one counterattack followed another.  H owever, the 
"Rainer" couldn't be driven from the heights they h ad conquered.  
They believed they were on the highest point of Mt Cengio.  Only 
later did they learn that a nearby point still held  by the enemy 
was the actual Cengio summit. 
 
Thus the fighting on this day led to considerable p rogress on 
the entire plateau.  The attackers had taken more t han 1400 
prisoners.  However, the enemy were still offering stubborn 
resistance and were hanging onto the heights west o f the Val 
Canaglia. 
 

e. The breakthrough attempt in the Astico valley 
 
In its order issued on 30 May, Army Group HQ had fi nally laid 
aside the long-standing hesitation about continuing  the 
offensive through Arsiero.  Late in the evening, af ter receiving 
the order through 11 th  Army HQ, XX Corps gave their divisions the 
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following assignments: 
. 3 ID should cross the Posina and if possible adva nce toward Mt 
Summano and Mt Rozzo Covole. 
. 44 LW ID should advance in cooperation with 3 ID,  particularly 
toward the Seghe-S. Zeno position; after the fall o f Mt Cengio 
they would also thrust toward Cogolo in the Astico valley. 
. 8 ID would hold Mt Priafora, cover the western fl ank of 3 ID, 
and throw back the enemy between Ressi and Fusine. 
Each attack was to be preceded by thorough artiller y 
preparation. 
 
In the night of 30-31 May, when the instructions of  the division 
commanders reached the troops, the battalions of 44  LW ID were 
deployed in deep columns, marching on the road in t he Astico 
valley with the leading men at Forni.  The artiller y of this 
Division was still back in VIII Corps sector, where  it had been 
stationed since the start of the offensive.  The ma in body of 3 
ID was on the plateau between Mt Cimone and Tonezza ; however, in 
the morning of the 30 th  FML Horsetzky, as ordered by Corps HQ, 
had sent the remaining battalions of IR # 21 to joi n the 
battalion which had already come to the Peralto are a.  When the 
troops of 3 ID climbed down Mt Cimone to reach the Posina 
valley, they encountered heavy artillery fire from the enemy.  
Only IR # 21, parts of which were already south of the Posina, 
reached the area around the C. Baldino, where they had to deploy 
toward the southeast instead of toward the south.  IR # 50, 
which was supposed to reach the area northeast of L ago, couldn't 
cross the Posina due to the Italian barrage.  Also,  IR # 14 had 
to stay at Peralta.  Our artillery was unable to ne utralize the 
enemy batteries.  Under these circumstances, 3 ID h ad to wait 
until darkness fell to carry out its deployment. 
 
The advance of 44 LW ID was just as difficult.  The  enemy stood 
north of the confluence of the Posina and the Astic o in a strong 
bridgehead; this position continued to the northeas t, with 
numerous small strong points, onto the steep slopes  of the 
Cengio plateau.  Many guns were stationed in the ra vines, where 
it was difficult for XX Corps' artillery to hit the m.  Therefore 
GM Jellenchich's 87 LW Inf Bde west of the river wa s only able 
to get near Arsiero with LW IR # 21 and the 3 ID's Battalion 
II/50. 275   Under Col. Majewski's 44 LW Inf Bde, the main bod y of 
Mtn LW IR # 4 worked its way up to the main enemy p osition at 
Raboleo, while parts of the Regiment were pinned do wn by an 
Italian advanced strong point on the slopes. 

                                                 
275 Sichelstiel, "Das k.k. Schützen Regiment St Pöl ten # 21, 
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For 1 June, HQ of 3 ID told GM Richard Müller to se nd IR # 21 
and 14 with a strong right wing in the direction of  the Colletto 
Pic.; the left wing would attack toward Mt Summano.   GM Phleps 
would advance with IR # 50 on both sides of the Ars iero-Velo 
d'Astico road, capture the latter town, and then oc cupy Heights 
# 392.  Implementation of these orders didn't go sm oothly.  The 
enterprising enemy, who'd launched a powerful thrus t against IR 
# 21 during the night, maintained a heavy crossfire  from 
numerous batteries and machine guns on the heights against the 
Austrian infantry as they moved forward in a narrow  area.  Thus 
the regiments suffered substantial casualties befor e they came 
within striking distance of the Italians, who'd bee n stationed 
since the evening before in a well-prepared positio n on the 
slopes of Mt Rozzo Covole, at Onaro, and west of Ve lo d'Astico. 
 
The attack of 44 LW ID in the afternoon of 1 June a lso turned 
out to be difficult.  Its 87 LW Bde, next to 3 ID, assaulted the 
strong points on the northern bank of the Posina wh ile 44 LW Bde 
moved against Raboleo.  West of the Astico, the nor th bank of 
the Posina was secured in the evening; east of the Astico, 
however, the position was unchanged.  The Carinthia n mountain 
Landwehr of 44 LW Bde were able to storm the Rabole o strong 
point with a battalion and also advanced into the s teep slopes 
farther northeast.  Then, however, they were stoppe d cold by 
flanking fire from the emplacements there and from Seghe. 
 
XX Corps HQ saw that their left wing in the Astico valley was 
advancing, but only with increasing difficulty; in the evening 
of 1 June they decided not to seek to break through  in the 
valley.  Rather XX Corps would attack the enemy on the one hand 
by an operation directed from the Mt Cengio area ag ainst their 
eastern flank, and on the other by an operation of the inner 
wings of 3 and 8 ID against the ridge on both sides  of Mt Rozzo 
Covole. 
 
Meanwhile Col. Merten (commander of 58 Mtn Bde) too k over the Mt 
Priafora sector.  After some units were relieved, h e had 
available three battalions from KJR # 4 and one fro m KJR # 1, 
plus a battalion from IR # 14 of the adjacent 3 ID.   However, 
only a narrow ridge ran between Mt Priafora and his  group's 
objective, Mt Giove; at best just two companies cou ld be 
deployed here.  The attack on the 2 nd was delayed several times 
because cloud cover made artillery support difficul t.  One hill 
was taken by evening, but the enemy's very heavy fl anking fire 
caused substantial casualties.  Some ground was gai ned again on 
3 June, but Mt Giove remained in Italian hands.  On  the next 
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day, rain and fog delayed the artillery bombardment .  The 
attacking troops could only move forward slowly.  A n evening 
assault failed.  Col. Merten recognized that furthe r attacks 
would be fruitless, and  led his troops back to the  points where 
they had started on 1 June. 
 
3 ID and 44 LW ID weren't able to make any signific ant progress 
in the Astico valley.  Troops of both divisions suf fered heavy 
losses under strong enemy flanking fire, which coul dn't be 
suppressed. 
 
Meanwhile, on the inner wings of XX and VIII Corps some 
battalions from 18 and 6 Mtn Bdes, deployed next to  the Kaiser 
Jaeger of 180 Inf Bde, mounted a new thrust; on 1 a nd 2 June 
they captured three Italian strong points on the no rthern slope 
of the Colle del Xomo-Mt Alba ridge.  For the time being, 
however, the intended assault against the main enem y position on 
the ridge had to be postponed, since the Italians w ere present 
in strength and therefore extensive artillery prepa ration would 
be needed. 
 
Since the fighting to date on the wings of XX Corps  hadn't made 
much progress, it was decided to attack in the cent er, where 8 
ID would advance against the Novegno plateau.  They  would be 
preceded by a systematic bombardment.  The plan was  to achieve 
artillery superiority by building three large group s of guns - 
one each in the Laghi basin, at Castana and at Arsi ero.  The 
artillery groups would be placed under a unified co mmand, and 
one after another would pound the selected objectiv es:  Mt 
Giove, Mt Vaccarezze, Mt Rione and Mt Cogolo.  Cons iderable time 
would be needed to carry out the necessary deployme nt, since the 
roads in the area were still in very poor condition . 
 
The proposed artillery force would be enormous; 100  guns, half 
of them of heavy caliber, would be engaged in a sec tor 1 km 
wide.  The  bombardment, as well as the infantry at tack (to be 
led again by Col. Merten) would be carefully planne d.  The 
assault was to be renewed on 7 June, but difficulti es in 
deploying the artillery caused it to be postponed u ntil 12 
June. 276  
 

                                                 
276 Fabini, "Mt Priafora" 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 365 

4. 3 rd  Army spreads out on the Sieben Gemeinde plateau, 2 9 
May-8 June 

 
The energetic reconnaissance by III Corps had alrea dy indicated 
on 29 May that the enemy was holding the positions which we'd 
identified on the edge of the woods south of the As iago basin.  
These positions couldn't be assaulted blindly.  Cor ps HQ would 
first have to build up their strength in the Asiago  basin, above 
all by bringing up artillery; to do so required res toring the 
road in the Assa valley (destroyed by the enemy) an d building a 
bridge over the Assa ravine at Roana.  Therefore HQ  ordered 28 
ID to stay in place on the line between the Val Ghe lpach and 
Asiago.  The reinforced 22 LW ID would spread out t oward the 
southeast, while 6 ID gradually gained ground towar d the east. 
 
Pushing back weak rear guards, 12 Inf Bde on the so uthern wing 
of 22 LW ID reached the line Asiago-Gallio on the 2 9th .  Farther 
north, 18 Inf Bde observed that enemy troops were o n Mt Longara 
and Mt Baldo, while 43 LW Bde was assembling in the  Cra. Zebio 
area.  Under FML Schönburg's command, 11 Inf Bde re ached the 
heights of Mt Cimon and Mt Fiara, which the enemy o ccupied; the 
three battalions of 2 Mtn Bde to the north drove ba ck Italian 
rear guards. 
 
The Italians intended to keep open the road from th e Sugana 
valley to the Asiago basin by holding the heights w est of the 
Val di Campo Mulo, but their plan quickly unraveled .  With elan 
the IV Battalion of the Graz IR 27 stormed Mt Cimon , I Battalion 
of the Pisek IR 11 took Mt Baldo, and parts of the Eger IR 73 
seized the adjacent heights farther south.  Several  Alpini 
battalions offered desperate resistance, but in the  evening of 
the 30 th  they were driven into the valley of Campo Mulo. 
 
The area north of Mt Fiara, which had been conquere d by parts of 
BH IR # 2, was defended up to the border crest by a  Bersaglieri 
regiment; apparently they overestimated the strengt h of their 
opponents, and probably also were nervous after the  defeat of 
the Alpini on their southern flank.  When 2 Mtn Bde  approached, 
after a short fight the Bersaglieri pulled back fro m Mt Magari 
and from the Mga. Mandrielle.  Meanwhile 6 ID HQ re ceived the 
encouraging report that 8 Mtn Bde was coming up and  had reached 
the Mga. Portule. 
 
While 22 LW ID on the line Asiago-Gallio-Mt Baldo p repared and 
deployed for the continuing offensive toward the so utheast, 
detachments of 6 ID crossed the upper Camp Mulo val ley and soon 
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determined that enemy forces were prepared to defen d the Mt 
Meletta massif.  These lofty and barren heights wer e the next 
objective of 6 ID, and particularly of Col. de Brun faut's 11 
Brigade.  During 2 June the IR # 27, advancing on t he southern 
wing of this Brigade, observed the extraordinary na tural 
barriers which barred the way to the well-construct ed Italian 
position.  The planned assault had to be postponed until 
sufficient artillery had been brought up.  On this day, as 
ordered, the BH IR # 2 and 2 Mtn Bde stayed on the line they had 
reached (Mga. Campo Cavallo-Mt Asteate).  Since the  enemy were 
now rapidly becoming stronger in the sector around the Mga. 
Marcesina and at Mt Forcellona, the attackers waite d for the 
approach of 8 Mtn Bde and the two remaining battali ons of 2 Mtn 
Bde.  Then 8 Mtn Bde relieved BH IR # 2 in the sect or on both 
sides of the Mga. Campo Cavallo. 
 
On 31 May the Corps HQ made known its intentions fo r continuing 
the offensive toward the southeast.  Assuming that Mt Meletta 
was conquered on 2 June, the 22 LW ID (with three b rigades) 
would advance on 3 June between the line Mt Zomo-Co l d'Astiago 
and a line running from the northeast edge of Asiag o through 
Turico to Mt Bertiaga.  28 ID would attack west of 22 LW ID as 
far as a border which extended from the mouth of th e Val 
Ghelpach through Mt Lemerle to Mt Mazze.  Furthermo re, it was 
intended that the operation would open in the morni ng with 28 
ID's attack against the advanced enemy position Pen nar-Poeslen.  
About six hours later the 22 LW ID would strike the  positions at 
Stella, on Mt Sisemol, and at Stenfle.  The attacks  had to be 
staggered thus because there wasn't sufficient arti llery to 
support a simultaneous offensive.  After 6 ID conqu ered Mt 
Meletta, its mission would be to clear the enemy ou t of the Foza 
area. 
 
Because of delays to 6 ID, the attacks of 22 LW ID and the main 
body of 28 ID also had to be postponed to a later d ate.  
Meanwhile the stretch of destroyed road near the ba rricade in 
the Val d'Assa was restored on 1 June, and the carr iage road 
between Roana and Canove had been made passable for  light carts.  
The artillery could move ahead.  The right wing of 28 ID in the 
meantime supported the ongoing actions of the I Cor ps' 34 ID. 
 
FML Rudolf Krauss, commanding 34 th  Division, had been given the 
task of clearing all the Italians out of the high g round in 
front of his lines on 1 June.  The attack started i n the 
afternoon; although 67 Inf Bde was once again well supported by 
artillery, the enemy's stubborn resistance could be  overcome 
only at Mt Barco.  Because the troops were complete ly exhausted, 
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they couldn't take Mt Panoccio.  In the night of 1- 2 June, Col. 
Kliemann's group was pulled out of this action and restored to 
28 ID.  The 34 ID stretched out - with 67 Inf Bde o n the right 
and 68 Inf Bde on the left - in the sector between Mt Barco and 
the Ghelpach valley. 
 
Once again on 2 June no progress could be achieved on Mt 
Panoccio.  On the day before the attackers had take n more than 
700 Italian prisoners, but the defenders had appare ntly received 
reinforcements and continued to bring up fresh forc es.  Pilots 
reported that infantry were moving from Vicenza tow ard Schio, 
from Thiene toward Piovene and from Bassano into th e Feltre 
valley.  A captured order of the Sardegna Brigade i ndicated that 
the enemy attached great importance to the area Fon di-Cavrari-
Cesuna and intended to hold on there regardless of 
circumstances, even if their front in the Astico va lley was 
broken.  This intention was confirmed by the observ ed 
concentration of troops in the Val di Canaglia, wit h an 
estimated strength of four regiments.  In fact, on 30 May 
Cadorna had removed his 32 ID from the assembling 5 th  Army and 
sent it to defend the heights around Mt Cengio.  Re giments from 
this Division continued to attack toward Mt Barco i n the 
evening, and also in the night of 2-3 June; they al so were 
trying to recover Mt Cengio.  They were repulsed in  both areas. 
 
It was necessary to take precautions against the po ssibility of 
larger-scale enemy counterattacks.  HQ of 34 ID pla ced under GM 
Lauingen two battalions of IR # 101 which hitherto had been in 
the Division's reserve; 3 rd  Army HQ also moved their reserves 
closer to the area.  43 LW ID, four battalions of w hich were 
already stationed on the northern edge of the Assa ravine under 
Col. Skvara, was ordered to the Campolongo plateau.   It was 
intended to move 10 ID into the Astico valley in th e near 
future; this was possible because a new unit, 61 ID , had already 
been promised to Army Group HQ. 
 

a. The thrust toward the Val Canaglia 
 
On 1 June the 44 LW ID had been ordered by HQ of XX  Corps to 
reinforce Battalion X/59, holding Mt Cengio, with t wo more 
battalions.  This force was "to push strongly again st the 
Italians' line of retreat in the Astico valley, whi le guarding 
toward the east and being careful in the downward c limb to watch 
for terrain which doesn't appear on the map."  Afte r enemy 
resistance in the Astico valley increased during th e 2 nd, while 
the situation on Mt Cengio remained the same, Army Group HQ 
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returned in the night of 2-3 June to the idea of la unching a 
widely-encompassing thrust from these heights towar d Casale and 
Cogole.  They intended to reinforce the group on th e plateau, 
and above all counted on cooperation from 3 rd  Army's artillery.  
HQ of 34 ID, however, had to report that for the im mediate 
future they couldn't support the planned operation with either 
their own artillery or that of Janecka's artillery group.  Thus 
the only reinforcement which the group on the heigh ts received 
were the two battalions (II & III/LW IR 27) which H Q of 44 LW ID 
sent on the night of the 2 nd. 
 
Meanwhile the battalions which had already arrived at the scene 
(I/LW IR 4 and I/LW IR 27, both under Lt Col Alpi) had climbed 
from the Val di Sila to the highlands; the former w as placed 
behind Bn X/59, the latter farther northeast next t o a battalion 
from IR # 29; they were prepared to attack.  The op eration had 
to be postponed until the 3 rd  to give Col. Baumann's artillery 
group time to prepare. 
 
This was the day when III Corps had also planned to  start their 
offensive out of the Asiago basin, but this again h ad to be 
postponed.  Only the right wing of 28 ID would join  the attack 
by 34 ID; the latter, together with the battalions from 44 LW ID 
placed under its command, was to push the enemy fro m the heights 
that surrounded the Canaglia valley on the west and  north. 
 
The large-scale operation at first went well for 34  ID.  Several 
companies took the village of Cesuna by surprise in  the night.  
Good visibility in the morning made powerful artill ery 
cooperation possible.  Soon after 10:00 AM the FJB # 23 and 28 
stormed a strong point southeast of Fondi; early in  the 
afternoon the 68 Inf Bde had already taken Mt del B usibollo.  
Shortly before, 67 Inf Bde had thrust over the summ it of the 
Belmonte onto its southeastern slope.  In the after noon the 
right-wing brigade of 28 ID (to which 34 ID was sup posed to 
attach two battalions from IR # 33) advanced toward  Mt Lemerle.  
However, the battalions of the 33 rd , after fighting south of 
Cesuna, had already entered the forested area on th e 
southwestern slope of Mt Lemerle.  Before they rece ived the 
order for the planned assault, they suffered a setb ack and 
withdrew toward Cesuna.  Finally even Mt Busibollo,  where the 
troops suffered under flanking fire from Mt Lemerle , had to be 
evacuated.  The men fell back to the heights south of Fondi. 
 
While nothing had changed in the Mt Barco area, Lt Col. Alpi's 
group had achieved important successes in hard figh ting.  Their 
first objective was Heights # 1363 east of Mt Cengi o.  Its 
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capture would be followed by occupation of the true  summit of Mt 
Cengio, which now was known to have been left still  in the 
enemy's hands on the 31 st , by Battalion X/59 on the right wing. 
 
The artillery started to fire around 11:00 AM; here  and there 
groups of the enemy surrendered.  Then around 12:30  PM the I 
Battalion of LW IR # 27, although it had been sent against Point 
# 1363, apparently lost its way and arrived by surp rise among 
the fortifications dug in caverns around the highes t point of Mt 
Cengio; at the same time the Bn X/59 and the Carint hian mountain 
Landwehr stormed forward.  More than 1400 prisoners , many 
machine guns, and two long-barreled guns fell into the hands of 
the victors.  After the battalions, which had becom e somewhat 
intermingled, were brought back into order, in anot her bound 
they stormed east along the ridge and onto Heights # 1363.  
However, here they discovered that the enemy's main  position was 
actually on the next series of heights, from which the Salzburg 
troops came under heavy pressure.  A bitter and ind ecisive 
action raged back and forth for hours. 277  
 
Then in the evening the battalions which 44 LW ID h ad sent as 
further reinforcements (II and III of Mountain LW I R "Laibach" 
# 27) won the decision.  The brigade commander, Col . Majewski, 
had already arrived north of Mt Cengio with them in  the 
afternoon and chose the right moment - toward 6:00 PM - to 
thrust against the southern slope of Mt Barco.  Thu s the heights 
from Mt Cengio to Mt Barco were finally taken. 278   Besides 300 
men killed, the enemy lost 2000 taken prisoner.  In  the evening 
fresh soldiers from the 32 Italian ID came up as re inforcements 
in the Canaglia valley, but were engulfed in the de feat and fled 
to Mt Pau. 279  
 
However, under the circumstances the exhausted atta ckers didn't 
recognize the extent of their own success.  In fact , the inner 
wings of III and I Corps hadn't been able to force their way 
into the forested zone.  Even in the Mt Cengio area , where the 
victory seemed to be decisive, several enemy detach ments were 
still holding onto the eastern slopes of this mount ain and of Mt 
Barco, as well as the summit of Mt Panoccio.  These  Italians 
would have to be thrown back before the operation c ould continue 
out of the Cesuna area. 
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GO Kövess therefore ordered I Corps "to fully clear  the enemy" 
off the mountains west of the Val Canaglia "so that  they cannot 
counterattack from this high ground."  However, dur ing the 4 th  
the last Italian detachments pulled back over the C anaglia 
valley on their own initiative.  Reacting quickly, IR # 29 
occupied the summit of Mt Panoccio nit the afternoo n; 
detachments of IR # 101 from the Belmonte had alrea dy reached 
the road leading into the valley.  Therefore the at tack was 
unnecessary. 

b. The capture of Mt Meletta 
 
Under 6 ID, the 8 Mtn Bde had been inserted at the correct time 
between 2 Mtn Bde and 11 Inf Bde.  Already in the e vening of 2 
June we had learned from intercepted messages that the Italians 
intended to attack the northern wing of III Corps w ith strong 
forces from the Mga. Marcesina area.  A preliminary  thrust early 
on 3 June initiated the operation, which obviously had been 
planned on a large scale.  The fighting continued w ith great 
bitterness throughout the day and into the night, b ut brought 
the Italians just one temporary success, which was soon canceled 
by the gallant soldiers of 8 Mtn Bde; overall casua lties on both 
sides were high.  The Italians resumed their thrust s west of the 
Mga. Marcesina in the following days, but were alwa ys thrown 
back.  The southern wing of 2 Mtn Bde was also obli ged to repel 
enemy assaults.  Meanwhile Col. Brunfaut's 11 Inf B de was left 
undisturbed, and it prepared to attack toward the M t Meletta-Mt 
Castelgomberto mountain complex.  The success of th is enterprise 
hinged on bringing up several heavy mortars and the  necessary 
ammunition.  The strain on the road in the Val d'As sa caused 
delays, so that the offensive - originally schedule d for 4 June 
- had to be postponed for a day. 
 
A reconnaissance which was meanwhile carried out ma de clear all 
of the difficulties presented by the terrain.  FML Schönburg 
felt obliged to make a special report that he hadn' t seen such 
adverse conditions for an attack during the course of the entire 
campaign.  Indeed it seemed doubtful whether it wou ld be 
possible to climb the barren mountains which rose a round 350 
meters over the Val Miela, because of the enemy who  were lurking 
in hidden positions.  With tense anticipation Divis ion HQ 
watched on 5 June as troops of 11 Inf Bde - three b attalions 
from IR # 27 and one from BH IR # 2 - ascended the bands of 
rock, while the batteries of 6 FA Bde plus three 30 .5 cm mortars 
pinned down the enemy.  The assault moved forward o nly slowly 
and in the evening came to a halt under the fire of  the 
defending Italian artillery.  One battalion of IR #  27 suffered 
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such heavy casualties that it had to be pulled back  in the 
night.  In its place, two battalions of BH IR # 2 w ere deployed 
the next day, and on the 7 th  the assault was resumed. 280   Deployed 
in depth, and inspired with an iron determination t o take their 
goal regardless of the circumstances, the Bosniaks worked their 
way forward with a battalion of IR # 27 on their le ft wing.  
Then our artillery had to cease fire because the ar rival of 
thick fog made observation impossible.  Evening had  come.  
Finally some short gusts of wind rent the gloomy cu rtain; the 
batteries again opened fire, and around 8:00 PM bug les sounded 
the charge.  By 8:45 PM Mt Meletta was conquered.  In vain the 
Alpini sought to recover the lost position.  Night brought the 
heroic struggle to an end.  11 Inf Bde had suffered  heavy 
losses. 281   On the next day a battalion of IR # 27, in a well -led 
envelopment maneuver, overcame brief enemy resistan ce and took 
Mt Castelgomberto. 
 
Because of the very heavy casualties, no thought wa s given to an 
immediate continuation of the planned assault in th e direction 
of Foza.  It seemed more than ever necessary to rei nforce 11 Inf 
Bde.  Counterattacks were expected since the enemy' s strength 
was increasing greatly; it was known that the Itali an XX Corps 
had arrived.  FML Krautwald placed one and a half b attalions 
from 43 LW ID at the disposal of 6 ID. 
 

c. The fighting in the Asiago basin 
 
Meanwhile differences of opinion arose regarding th e conduct of 
operations between Asiago and the Astico valley.  I II Corps HQ 
concurred with the belief of 28 ID HQ that the key to 3 rd  Army's 
further advance was to always maintain pressure on the right 
wing.  Thus it was above all necessary to secure Mt  Pau, which 
rose to the east of the Canaglia valley; this would  make the 
rest of the enemy front untenable.  I Corps HQ, on the other 

                                                 
280 Duic, "Der Kampf um den Monte Meletta" (Kriegs-

Kameradschaft des "Eisernen Korps"), Graz, 1927-28;  issues 6 
and 7.  TRANSLATOR's NOTE - See also Schachinger, " Die 
Bosniaken kommen!" (Graz, 1989), pp. 106-122. 

281 The BH IR # 2 alone lost 5 officers and 186 men  killed, 19 
officers and 690 men wounded.  However, Italian cas ualties 
were also great.  Per Tosti, "La Guerra Italo-Austr iaca 1915-
1918" (Milan, 1927), p. 153, the four Alpini battal ions which 
had stubbornly defended Mt Meletta lost 196 dead an d over 1000 
wounded and prisoners between 5 and 8 June 1916. 
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hand, felt that an attack out of the deep Canaglia valley would 
be difficult and costly, and that continuing pressu re from the 
Cesuna-Asiago area would be necessary.  The latter opinion was 
apparently more in tune with that of Army HQ, which  had already 
been expounded on 3 June and was reiterated on the 5th  in an 
expanded form as part of a general order - the next  task was to 
move the main front forward, beginning on the right  wing, to the 
line Mt Busibollo-Mt Lemerle-Mt Kaberlaba-Mt Sisemo l.  If 
conditions were favorable, it could be extended as far as Mt 
Sprung and Mt di Val Bella.  Thus "at first more ro om to 
maneuver would be achieved"; it was intended that l ater the 
right wing would take the line Mt Pau-Mt Toerle. 
 
On this basis the I and III Corps HQ made all their  preparations 
for the offensive, which would open on 6 June with the capture 
of Mt Lemerle.  The border between 34 and 28 ID, wh ich would be 
involved in the assault, ran right through this imp ortant 
height.  Army HQ wanted the border to unite rather than separate 
the two divisions, and intended their headquarters to fully 
cooperate.  The I Corps, however, was given overall  command of 
this decisive sector; they preferred rather to plac e the right 
wing regiment of 28 ID under the HQ of 34 ID.  Army  HQ only 
agreed in part to this request; they did move the b order of 34 
ID about two kilometers to the northeast, so that t he Division 
would clearly be in charge of the attack on Mt Leme rle.  
However, the Army did not  place the troops in this area under 34 
ID. 
 
I Corps would thus have to carry on with their own units already 
at the front, which anyway had already been substan tially 
reinforced.  Besides Col. Majewski's group, expande d to eight 
battalions by the attachment of LW IR "Linz" # 2, s ince 3 June 
the 34 ID had been in charge of LW IR "Stanislau" #  20 (which 
had been moved forward from 43 LW ID). 282   In the night of 5-6 
June the 20 th  Landwehr was placed in the front, relieving the me n 
of 28 ID. 
 
The attack was to start at 3:00 PM on 6 June after careful 
preparation by Col. Janecka's artillery group as we ll as all the 
guns of 34 and 28 ID.  Col. Greger's group, which n ow consisted 
of eight battalions and two mountain cannon batteri es, was 
deployed on both sides of Cesuna; their mission was  to open the 
battle by taking Mt Lemerle with their left wing.  Behind them 

                                                 
282 Kameradschafts-Bund ehemaliger Zweier-Schützen,  "Die 

Zweier-Schützen im Weltkrieg 1914-1918" (Linz, 1931 ), pp. 126 
ff. 
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stood ready IR # 101 (in the Division's reserve) an d LW IR # 22 
(in the Corps' reserve).  After sufficient progress  had been 
made, the three battalions of GM Lauingen's group, stationed on 
the southeast slope of the Belmonte, would join the  attack.  
Col. Majewski's group of 44 LW ID would hold onto t he heights 
west of the Canaglia valley while thrusting toward the south.  
28 ID was ordered to join the attack of 34 ID, begi nning on the 
right wing, and to occupy the area on both sides of  Mt 
Kaberlaba. 
 
Italian resistance stiffens south of Asiago  
 
The course of the actions which developed in the af ternoon 
didn't meet expectations.  LW IR # 20, supported by  parts of IR 
# 101, was able to overcome three enemy positions o n the 
northern slope of Mt Lemerle in hard fighting; alre ady the 
Italians - apparently under pressure from this even t - had 
abandoned Mt del Busibollo, which was immediately o ccupied by 
Jaeger Battalions 23 and 28.  However, the enemy's main position 
lying just below the crest of Mt Lemerle couldn't b e taken by LW 
IR # 20, which was weakened by casualties and exhau sted.  The 
artillery bombardment didn't have a decisive effect  on the 
positions hidden in the woods.  Also the simultaneo us attacks by 
the right wing of 28 ID, despite stubborn efforts b y the 
distinguished IR # 87, hadn't achieved any signific ant success. 
 
22 LW ID, whose assault was dependent on the progre ss of both 
its neighbors (28 ID on the right and 6 ID on the l eft), wasn't 
able to advance much beyond the area reached on 5 J une.  Enemy 
resistance was noticeably increasing.  Opposite 34 ID, which at 
the end of May had only been dealing with one Itali an brigade, 
parts of ten brigades had been identified.  In the afternoon of 
the 6 th  it was noted that reinforcements were coming up so utheast 
of Asiago by truck.  Therefore the next task for 34  ID was to 
hold the ground it had taken, while 28 ID continued  to attack on 
the 7 th  to gain the space which the Army needed for its fr eedom 
to maneuver.  Poor visibility made it impossible to  start this 
operation before late afternoon, which was not unwe lcome to 28 
ID HQ.  They still believed, as they had repeatedly  stated, that 
a frontal assault in the 10 km wide forested zone w ould cost 
heavy casualties and couldn't lead to a major succe ss; they felt 
justified by the events on the 6 th .  FML Schneider-Manns-Au still 
felt that a direct assault on Mt Pau seemed promisi ng and asked 
his Corps commander to share this opinion with Army  HQ. 
 
However, when visibility improved in the afternoon the attack 
had to proceed.  After effective artillery fire, in  a short time 
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a group of three battalions in the center of the Di vision's 
front (IV/37, II/47 and FJB 24) took several strong  points and 
climbed the northwest slope of Mt Kaberlaba. 283  Only the summit 
of the mountain, as had been the case at Mt Lemerle  the day 
before, remained in the enemy's hands. 
 
It seemed to Division HQ that this was enough groun d gained for 
now, especially since Army HQ intended that the nex t attack 
would be directed on Mt Pau.  However, the latter H Q still 
wanted III Corps to first be in possession of the l ine Lemerle-
Kaberlaba-Sisemol.  Therefore 28 ID would have to t hrust 
southeast on the 8 th , at least with their left wing through 
Pennar, to make it easier for 22 LW ID to assault M t Sisemol.  
This task was assigned to one battalion of IR # 47 and to FJB # 
11; they were able to work their way up to the fore sted area and 
to enter parts of it; then, however, they were unab le to break 
through despite repeated attacks, always preceded b y artillery 
fire.  Again it was demonstrated that in the forest  the 
artillery couldn't achieve the desired effectivenes s, which 
caused the oncoming infantry to unexpectedly collid e with an 
unshaken enemy in hidden positions.  In the afterno on there was 
a critical hour for parts of 55 Inf Bde on the slop es of 
Kaberlaba, when the enemy launched a strong counter attack; 
however, the Italians were repulsed. 
22 LW ID also attacked on the 8 th ; they had moved their left 
wing, in conjunction with 6 ID, east to the Miela r avine; now 
they struck the enemy trenches on Mt Sisemol and at  Stenfle.  18 
Inf Bde stormed the heights at Stenfle, but came to  a halt in 
front of the main Italian position Xaibena-Mt di Va l Bella.  Lt 
Col. Köbe's group, consisting of the three Feld Jae ger 
Battalions of 12 Inf Bde, conquered Mt Sisemol in a  sharp 
assault, taking over 1000 prisoners.  IR # 17 of th is Brigade 
came nearly to Bertigo and at Pennar reached out to ward FJB # 11 
of 28 ID. 
 
Nevertheless the actions of the last few days had p roven that 
only a portion of the enemy front could be assaulte d at one 
time, due to the necessity of concentrating strong artillery 
fire at one point.  Therefore the assaults were sus pended for 
the time being.  The gaze of the Army commander was  turning to 
the western wing, where the forested zone that woul d have to be 
traversed was the narrowest. 
 
On this wing the troops of Col. Majewski's group on  the 
northwestern slopes of the Val Canaglia were enjoyi ng a well-
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earned rest.  Only on Mt Lemerle was the enemy stil l trying to 
throw back the battalions of 34 ID, which were so d angerously 
close to the Italian position.  While the fighting surged back 
and forth, the Division was preparing to bring all of the 
Lemerle heights into their possession by a coup de main .  In the 
night of 9-10 June, mountain cannon, trench mortars  and infantry 
guns were deployed along and just behind the fighti ng line.  
After a 45 minute barrage that had an effective psy chological 
impact, early on the 10 th  parts of LW IR # 20 stormed the enemy 
position and pushed over the heights onto the south ern slope; 
they were joined by companies from the Bekescsaba I R # 101.  In 
just a half hour the hotly-contested Mt Lemerle was  in the hands 
of the attackers.  A dangerous Italian counterattac k in the 
morning was repulsed by the intervention of the 101 st . 
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5. The end of the offensive (10 to 16 June) 

 

a. The goals are limited 
 
In the days when both armies of Archduke Eugene's g roup were 
trying to breach the last mountain wall which barre d their entry 
into the plains of upper Italy, in the area south o f the Pripyat 
the Russians opened the relief offensive which the Italians had 
so urgently requested.  As will shortly be related,  by 6 June 
they had already gained a surprisingly large amount  of ground 
and forced the k.u.k. high command to deal with the  difficult 
question of sending reinforcements to this theater of the war.  
In the first step, Archduke Eugene was informed on 6 June that 
the Army Group wouldn't be receiving a division fro m the 
northeast as a reinforcement, as had been intended.   The 
offensive would have to be kept in motion by incorp orating the 
130 March companies that were available. 
 
On this occasion the Chief of the General Staff not ed that he 
had a "satisfactory impression of the economical an d composed 
direction of the fighting during the great offensiv e"; however, 
he believed that in some places "especially under 1 1th  Army, 
costly local attacks had been initiated without suf ficient 
preparation, apparently upon the initiative of the individual 
commanders."  Based on the short daily reports, it wasn't 
possible for anyone to fully understand the enormou s obstacles 
to carrying out combat in the rugged mountains. 
 
On 6 June the 11 th  Army had postponed the start of their attack - 
initially to the 9 th  - because the artillery wasn't ready yet to 
provide the necessary support.  The high command wa s informed 
about this, as well as about the course of the figh ting by 3 rd  
Army.  Despite the situation in the Russian theater  of war, 
which was becoming more critical by the hour, the A OK told 
Archduke Eugene that it wasn't important whether th e decisive 
breakthrough of the Army Group's center into the pl ains took 
place a few days earlier or later.  It only mattere d that the 
operation was thoroughly prepared and then carried out 
systematically and with great strength.  However, t hey expected 
the Army Group commander to ensure that both Armies  concentrated 
their strength, especially the artillery, on the in ner wings.  
All actions other than the major assaults - pointle ss 
operations, "repeated infantry attacks against inta ct positions, 
patrol actions" and so on - were to be ruthlessly s uppressed.  
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In such cases the Army Group HQ was to intervene "w ith the 
strictest measures."  They were also to report "how  many 
batteries of each caliber were preparing for the co mbined 
offensive decreed in this order, and the forces whi ch were to 
carry it out." 
 
This directive was received at Bozen with some rese ntment.  
Archduke Eugene immediately replied that in his opi nion it 
wasn't necessary to halt the attack by 3 rd  Army on the Asiago 
plateau, which had already started, so that it coul d be later 
resumed simultaneously with the offensive by 11 th  Army.  The 
great distance between the sectors where the two fo rces were 
attacking (the former Army was on the Novegno plate au, the 
latter by Asiago) meant that it was of little impor tance that 
the assaults be carried out at the same time.  In f act, if 3 rd  
Army gained some ground before the 11 th  started, they would be 
better able to support the advance of the 11 th . 
 
In the morning of 8 June, this response was supplem ented when 
the Army Group's Chief of Staff FML Krauss had the Chief of his 
Operations Section, Col. Freih. von Salis-Samaden, telephone the 
high command.  Salis-Samaden asserted that Army Gro up HQ saw no 
reason to intervene against over-hasty measures to ensure that 
preparations were thorough.  Measures were already in place to 
organize the resources of each Army.  However, at t he moment it 
would be impossible to concentrate all of the artil lery activity 
of the Army Group.  This would require a very tedio us re-
grouping and take many days.  Army Group HQ would o nly adopt 
such an extreme measure if it was certain that neit her of the 
Armies was making any progress.  At present there w as no need 
for this idea.  Moreover, the HQ at Bozen didn't th ink it was 
desirable to completely forego operations other tha n the major 
assault.  If the corps on the wings, which now were  tying down 
strong Italian forces, became entirely inactive the  enemy would 
be encouraged to concentrate against the center.  L t. Col. 
Schneller, speaking for the Chief of the General St aff in this 
conversation, replied that he could tell that "in t he current 
serious overall situation, which requires complete composure", 
the Army Group HQ was in firm control of the situat ion in the 
southwest and would proceed without excessive haste .  The high 
command was convinced that the unfavorable turn of events in the 
northeast would spur the commanders and troops in t he southwest 
to increased activity.  They "intentionally were wi thholding 
details of the situation in the Russian theater of operations" 
so that they wouldn't reduce the impetus of the Tyr ol offensive.  
To this noteworthy statement, Lt Col. Schneller add ed his 
personal conviction that the upcoming events on the  Italian 
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front would be of extraordinary importance for the reputation of 
the k.u.k. Army and for the immediate political sit uation. 
 
Conrad decides to limit the offensive  
 
However, because of the situation on the Russian fr ont GO Conrad 
in the afternoon of 8 June ordered that 61 ID, whic h had already 
arrived in Tyrol, was to be sent to the northeast.  At the same 
time he instructed 5 th  and 10 th  Armies to bring their units as 
quickly as possible to full strength by incorporati ng 
replacement troops.  It was no longer possible to k eep events in 
Volhynia and east Galicia from having an impact in the 
southwest.  The high command still hoped they could  avoid 
further weakening Archduke Eugene's Army Group.  Th us on 9 June 
they restricted measures to the preparation of smal l reserve 
groups on all fronts, including the Archduke's.  Bu t in the 
evening of 10 June Conrad felt obliged, in cooperat ion with the 
German OHL and under pressure from them, to further  reinforce 
the northeastern front.  He ordered 48 ID assemble by the 
railroad so that they could follow 61 ID by train; further 
instructions would be given for the sending of heav y artillery.  
Along with this important order Conrad now let Arch duke Eugene 
know that in the present general situation "restric ting the 
goals of our offensive against Italy can hardly be avoided."  
The outcome of the latest attack would determine "o n what line 
the area we have occupied will be defended on a per manent 
basis...For this purpose it is desirable that the A rmy Group's 
center should occupy the heights on both sides of t he Astico 
valley, which dominate the exit into the plains." 
 
Thus on 10 June the intervention of the Russians an d its 
catastrophic results already forced the k.u.k. high  command, 
despite all their efforts, to completely renounce t he grand 
objectives of the offensive against Italy.  The att acks of the 
next few days were carried out in the shadow of thi s change.  
They were merely the last dying waves of an already  dammed 
flood. 
 

b. The last attack of 11 th  Army 
 
Army Group HQ didn't consider it either desirable o r necessary 
to react to the restriction of the offensive's goal s by altering 
the orders which had been given to the Armies place d under their 
command.  Indeed, they hoped that the attacks they were 
initiating could still achieve new successes despit e the 
reduction in their forces, and that the offensive c ould proceed, 
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although more slowly. 
 
However, the assault by XX Corps, which had been po stponed 
several times and finally initiated on 12 June, alr eady caused 
serious disappointment.  8 ID had been able during the night to 
prepare for their advance against Mt Giove without being 
disturbed.  The artillery began their destructive w ork at 
daybreak.  However, rows of clouds descended from t he overcast 
sky and soon hindered visibility.  Fear of endanger ing our own 
troops made it impossible to adjust the trajectory of fire.  
This of course hindered the effectiveness of the gu ns, so that 
when the Kaiser Jaeger of 4 th  Regiment began to attack they were 
struck by furious fire from the intact enemy.  All attempts by 
this gallant Regiment were in vain.  On the 13 th  the Italians 
once more stubbornly defended their naturally stron g position, 
which was studded with machine guns; the attackers finally had 
to break off their operation.  The 4 th  Regiment had suffered such 
heavy casualties that it had to be relived by its s ister unit in 
58 Mtn Bde, the KJR # 3.  Brigade commander Col. Me rten reported 
in the evening, with the agreement of the leader of  the 
attacking group (Major Freih. von Pereira), that ev en if fresh 
units were committed a renewal of the assault in th is area would 
be pointless.  The attackers could reach Mt Giove o nly by 
crossing a narrow ridge, on which just three lines of 
skirmishers at most could deploy.  Moreover, Mt Gio ve was the 
strongest part of the enemy position.  Farther west  the terrain 
was somewhat less difficult, but any movement there  was 
impossible because of flanking fire from Mt Vaccare zze.  Farther 
east the steep slope couldn't be climbed.  KJR # 4 had tried to 
take Mt Giove three times, and each time had to be pulled back 
after heavy losses.  Although the attacking infantr y had 
believed that the artillery fire was well-directed and heavy 
enough, it had been ineffective against the enemy, who were dug 
in among the rocks.  Divisional HQ found it "very d eplorable 
that the full difficulty of the terrain" hadn't bee n noticed and 
reported until after the assault was shattered.  Ne vertheless, 
the operation to conquer Mt Giove had to proceed, b ecause if 
this position wasn't taken it wouldn't be advisable  to attack 
toward Mt Vaccarezze.  Plans were under considerati on for a 
surprise operation at night. 
 
XX Corps HQ also saw no alternative to repeating th e attack on 
Mt Giove, after renewed and systematic reconnaissan ce which went 
into every detail, and further preparation.  This a ttack was 
necessary, regardless of casualties, because the te rrain made it 
impossible for the Corps to advance in other parts of its sector 
(between Mt Spin and Mt Rozzo Covole).  11 th  Army HQ concurred 
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with these views, and at the same time proposed a r enewed attack 
by VIII Corps against Mt Alba in a report on the en tire 
situation which they submitted to Army Group.  They  declared 
that although an operation to occupy the Pasubio wo uld be very 
desirable, it was precluded by the numerous basins in front of 
the enemy position, which were still full of soft m asses of 
snow. 
 
GO Dankl stated that "because of the necessary prep arations, 
neither VII nor XX Corps [could] attack on the 15 th ."  Therefore, 
"in the interest of the overall situation, and to a chieve 
success in at least one place" he offered to suppor t the 
offensive of 3 rd  Army with all the guns of Col. Baumann's 
artillery group. 
 
The proposal was agreeable to Army Group HQ, which immediately 
issued the necessary orders to provide the extra ar tillery 
support to 3 rd  Army.  They forwarded all the recent reports and 
opinions to the high command, to whom they expresse d their full 
confidence that the next attack would succeed, and that the 
campaign would continue to proceed thereafter.  It was true that 
the difficult mountain fighting was proceeding slow ly, and that 
the weather often was hampering the artillery for d ays at a 
time; however, they hoped that "the attempt by I Co rps to break 
through will bring the entire offensive again into rapid flow."  
Therefore the Archduke urgently recommended that "t he attack now 
in progress should be allowed to proceed according to plan, 
especially since both in 11 th  Army's area and where 3 rd  Army faces 
to the south the current course of the front line r uns through 
terrain which isn't suitable for defensive fighting ." 
 
This somewhat lengthy collection of reports arrived  at Teschen 
at a time when the dangerous situation on the Russi an front was 
deteriorating.  The confidence of Archduke Eugene's  HQ could 
therefore have been treated as a beam of light.  Ho wever, the 
indisputable facts that the offensive of 11 th  Army had been 
unsuccessful, and that there was little prospect th at it would 
be renewed in the near future, increased the AOK's depression 
and led them to take a decision that reflected thei r doubts.  At 
this critical point, the high command immediately s ent a wire to 
Bozen in the afternoon of the 14 th .  They concurred with 
continuing the offensive by the right wing of 3 rd  Army, but 
commented on the fact that "11 th  Army isn't attacking for now."  
The latter Army "after the initial successes has al lowed the 
attacks to proceed one after the other, beginning o n the right 
wing, upon the initiative of the local commanders a nd without 
themselves organizing a powerful effort."  All thes e thrusts, 
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including the latest effort on the Army's left wing , had failed 
despite the commitment of first-rate units.  This t ype of 
leadership was no longer acceptable.  The AOK would  "soon make 
changes in the personnel."  The opinion of the high  command gave 
Army Group HQ an opportunity to direct a sharp atta ck against 
the commander of 11 th  Army.  This angered GO Dankl, who asked to 
be relieved.  On 17 June GO Rohr, hitherto the comm ander of 10 th  
Army, took over 11 th  Army HQ with Col. Soos as his Chief of 
Staff. 
 

c. The last actions of 3 rd  Army 
 
The attack which 3 rd  Army had prepared for 15 June didn't develop 
as expected.  I Corps had used the short time avail able to 
prepare for the operation as well as possible.  Mos t of the 
artillery was placed in new groups south of the Ass a ravine.  43 
LW ID was deployed in the front between 34 and 28 I D, in the 
still hotly-contested sector around Mt Lemerle.  Bu t all 
measures bore the mark of imposed haste.  GdK Karl von 
Kirchbach's plan of attack called for 34 ID to thru st in the 
center of his Corps' front, where the forested zone  was 
narrowest.  Then the left wing of Col. Majewski's g roup, acting 
in close cooperation with 34 ID, would attack Mt Pa u while 43 LW 
ID gained ground in the direction of Mt Magnaboschi .  In similar 
fashion, III Corps HQ ordered 28 ID and 22 LW ID th at as Ist 
Corps continued to attack they were to roll up the position 
Boscon-Kaberlaba from the right wing, while the lef t wing moved 
toward Bertigo. 
 
In general, then, the troops were now prepared for a thrust 
toward the south: 
. The first and principal attack on Mt Carriola was  assigned to 
the reinforced 68 Inf Bde of 34 ID (on Mt del Busib ollo and 
south of Cesuna); 
. On their right was 44 LW Bde of 44 LW ID on the s outheastern 
slope of the Belmonte, as far as Mt Cengio; and 
. On their left was 86 LW Bde of 43 LW ID on Mt Lem erle. 
Fourteen battalions were stationed in reserve betwe en Fondi and 
Canove.  In the afternoon of the 14 th , moreover, fourteen 
batteries from XX Corps were assigned to cooperate from the area 
west of the Astico valley. 
 
In the night of 14-15 June it seemed that the opera tion would 
have to be postponed. 3 rd  Army HQ had received intelligence that 
the enemy planned to attack the northern wing of II I Corps in 
the early morning hours.  However, as daylight brok e, the 
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Italians remained inactive. Therefore the plan coul d take its 
course, after a delay of just a quarter hour. 
 
However, the fighting on 15 June took place under a n unlucky 
star.  Although the artillery, starting at 7:00 AM,  kept the 
heights south of Cesuna engulfed in a cloud of smok e and fumes 
for an hour, the advance of 68 Inf Bde soon came to  a halt.  The 
enemy had managed to prepare for resistance before the attackers 
could traverse the hundred paces which lay between the opposing 
positions.  During the morning detachments of the A rad IR # 33 
still managed to enter the enemy lines on the left wing, but 
they were hit by flanking fire from the east and so uth and had 
to pull back. 
 
Under these circumstances, it was of little assista nce that 
around this time parts of Col. Majewski's group had  already 
crossed the Canaglia valley and were preparing to c limb Mt Pau, 
or that parts of 43 LW ID had gained some ground on  the southern 
slope of Mt Lemerle.  At the latter point there was  heavy 
fighting also in the afternoon, involving Italian 
counterattacks; the mountain summit finally remaine d in the 
enemy's hands.  A second assault by 34 ID around no on once more 
couldn't break through.  Corps HQ ordered that a th ird attempt 
should be made after renewed artillery preparation.   But now 
because of the necessary re-deployment of the attac king troops, 
particularly of IR # 101, the possibility of a succ essful strike 
during this day disappeared; it was postponed until  the 
following day.  Col. Majewski's group had to withdr aw during the 
night to their starting position on the western slo pe of the 
Canaglia valley so that they could restore their al ignment with 
34 ID. 
 
On the 16 th , fighting at first flared out on Mt Lemerle.  The 
Kolomea IR # 24 entered the fray; parts of the Regi ment had just 
managed to capture the mountain summit when powerfu l Italian 
attacks began.  In bitter and changeable fighting t he battalions 
of 43 LW ID held off the enemy.  The casualties mou nted quickly 
on both sides; thus in a short time LW IR # 22 lost  700 men. 
 
The main attack by 34 ID resulted, after futile eff orts in the 
morning, in at least a partial success on the left wing late in 
the afternoon.  68 Inf Bde stormed the foremost ene my position 
and occupied the height lying immediately past it. 
 
There were no changes along the other parts of the front this 
day.  Col. Majewski's group southwest of Mt de. Bus ibollo, 
though prepared to attack, waited throughout the da y for 34 ID 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 383 

to advance; 28 ID also didn't attack.  The troops o f 34 ID had 
been adversely affected by the two days of fighting ; it was 
necessary to give them time to re-order and re-depl oy their 
units. 
 
Causes of the setback  
 
Thus the hopes of Army Group HQ for rapid success h adn't been 
fulfilled.  There were many reasons.  Already on th e 14 th , GO 
Kövess (who didn't know yet that the goals of the o ffensive had 
been restricted), had prepared a summary of the sit uation.  He 
had opined that the forces at his disposal were har dly 
sufficient to carry out his Army's objectives - to advance with 
the main body to the line Bassano-Breganze while se curing his 
extended left flank.  3 rd  Army was opposed by at least six enemy 
divisions in the area between the Astico valley and  the Frenzela 
ravine, by more than four divisions from the Frenze la ravine 
north to the Val Sugana, and by two more in the lat ter valley.  
The troops of XVII Corps and of the northern wing o f III Corps 
were pinned down because it was known that their op ponents were 
going to attack; those on the southern edge of the Asiago basin 
were too weak, especially in artillery, to carry ou t a 
simultaneous assault all along the main front.  The refore a 
breakthrough "now and probably in the future can on ly be carried 
out in one portion of this front."  Moreover, the A rmy commander 
expressed his belief that it was possible but not l ikely that 
the thrust of I Corps could also shake up the Itali an front 
opposite III Corps, which wasn't itself directly th reatened.  
Too much shouldn't be expected.  The prospects for the latest 
assault weren't as bright as they had been for the first thrust 
by III Corps on 20 May.  At that time the front was  shorter, the 
enemy situation better known, and the entire enemy position 
could be simultaneously hammered by the artillery. 
 
In fact, the last assault did fail because the arti llery wasn't 
fully effective.  The breakthrough attempt in its e ntirety 
couldn't be compared with that of 20 May.  The enem y positions, 
which mostly lay on forest-covered high ground, cou ld hardly be 
spotted.  Each granite block was a small Italian fo rtress.  The 
course of the fighting couldn't even be followed by  the 
artillery observers who served with the advancing i nfantry.  
Thus accompanying fire couldn't be coordinated.  On ly a fraction 
of the once-abundant ammunition, much of which was expended in 
the first days of the offensive, was still availabl e.  Also the 
infantry of I Corps lacked the striking power of th e personnel 
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of III Corps (who were recruited in the Alpine land s) 284 .  
Nevertheless, the Army was still confident that the  offensive 
could be resumed, and was making fresh preparations . 
 

d. The order to go over to the defensive 
 
Archduke Eugene was determined to once more seek to  break 
through at Asiago.  He ordered that the Astico vall ey group of 
44 LW ID should be placed at the disposal of 3 rd  Army for use on 
the plateau.  Furthermore, 11 th  Army had transferred about ten 
heavy batteries plus 9 ID to 3 rd  Army (although the artillery of 
the latter division had already left the theater by  rail along 
with 48 ID).  Counting 10 ID (whose 20 Inf Bde was stationed in 
two groups north of Asiago and whose 21 Bde marched  ahead from 
Vezzena to Roana on 16 June), 3 rd  Army could count on receiving a 
sufficient number of fresh troops in the next few d ays. 
 
On 16 June the Army Group Chief of Staff visited I Corps to 
determine the prospects for and course of the attac k.  Meanwhile 
at noon the HQ of 11 th  Army reported that the Chief of Staff of 
XX Corps had himself evaluated the conditions aroun d Mt Priafora 
and agreed with Colonel-Brigadier Merten that a ren ewed assault 
on Mt Giove could be successful.  The operation cou ld begin in 
about three days, after numerous machine guns and s pecial 
equipment were brought up.  Army Group HQ left open  the question 
of whether the attack would take place, but prepara tions were 
put in motion. 
 
Thus on the 16 th  there was still confidence in the successful 
conclusion of the operation in 3 rd  as well as 11 th  Army, despite 
the already restricted resources.  Then at 6:30 PM there arrived 
in Bozen an order from the high command that two mo re divisions 
were to be given up, and that the rest should go ov er to the 
defensive. 
 
Thus the large-scale offensive against Italy came t o a premature 
end.  The retreat to a shorter defensive line was i nitiated.  
Without exaggeration GO Archduke Eugene announced t o the 
victorious troops: 
 

                                                 
284 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - Actually, just 20 of the 36  infantry 

battalions in III Corps as of the start of the offe nsive were 
"recruited in the Alpine lands"; the rest were from  Bohemia, 
Hungary, Croatia and Bosnia. 
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"In a few weeks you have taken a series of strong p ositions 
which had been under construction for months, inclu ding some 
mighty armored works which supported them, and driv en deep into 
enemy territory.  More than 47,000 prisoners (inclu ding 1000 
officers), 318 guns, 191 machine guns and a rich bo oty of 
military equipment bear witness to your victories! 
 
You've been preparing, after a brief pause, to stri ke a new blow 
that would destroy the last enemy positions in the mountains and 
fully open the way into the plains.  With a heavy h eart, I must 
halt you. 
 
The many troops whom the enemy has brought in great  haste from 
various places to oppose you haven't stopped your v ictorious 
course.  More serious considerations have forced us  to this 
sacrifice, so that other parts of the border of our  great 
fatherland can be better protected." 
 

6. Review of the spring offensive of 1916 against I taly 

 
The plans  
 
In the peacetime mobilization plans which the Gener al Staff 
developed for War Scenario "I" (Italy), an offensiv e was 
envisioned from two fronts - the Isonzo and the sou th Tyrol 
bastion. 285   The attack by both groups would be simultaneous.  If 
one of the pincers didn't manage to break through, it would at 
least pin down enemy forces and make the task of th e other army 
easier.  The most effective direction for the opera tion was 
undoubtedly from south Tyrol.  It led into the enem y rear and 
would be all the more dangerous to the Italians if they deployed 
their major force farther east, toward the Isonzo.  However, 
because of the location of the railroads and the na rrowness of 
the area where troops could deploy in Tyrol, during  peacetime it 
was intended that our own main body would deploy on  the Isonzo.  
Nevertheless, the mobilization plan developed in wi nter 1908-09 
included the assembly of an army of nine first-line  divisions in 
south Tyrol. 286  
 
During the war, the first plan for an offensive aga inst Italy 
was developed in June 1915, three weeks after our f ormer ally 
                                                 
285 Glaise-Horstenau, "Franz Josephs Weggefährte" ( a biography 

of Beck, Vienna, 1930), pp. 392 ff.  Conrad, Vol. I , pp. 416 
ff. 

286 Conrad, Vol. I, p. 417 
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entered the fray.  However, the situation differed from that 
before the war in more than one detail.  An enormou s part of the 
Aus-Hung. forces would be tied down in Russia for t he 
foreseeable future.  Thus Austria-Hungary's freedom  to maneuver 
was diminished, which allowed the Italian Army to d eploy on the 
eastern border of Venetia rather than on the Taglia mento, and to 
immediately thrust toward Laibach.  Influenced by t hese 
circumstances, the officer who drafted the 1915 pla ns, Lt Col. 
Schneller, decided that the offensive against Italy  - which he 
urgently recommended for month after month - could be launched 
only from south Tyrol.  Because of our shortage of troops, and 
also because the vulnerability of the Italians' fla nk had been 
increased by their deployment on the Isonzo, this s eemed to be 
the optimum solution even if our German ally sent t roops to help 
out, which from the beginning was doubtful.  As ind icated by a 
marginal note, Conrad approved of this concept for only the 
first of the two reasons stated: 287  
 "Also during the World War, I held fast to the not ion that 

any action against Italy should be carried out in i ts 
entirety, i.e.  simultaneously from Tyrol and from the 
Isonzo, to the extent that was permitted by the gen eral 
situation....I am convinced that full implementatio n of the 
pre-war plan for the deployment against Italy, with  the 
cooperation of strong German forces, would have led  to a 
decisive success and possibly to a favorable conclu sion of 
the World War in favor of the Central Powers." 

Whether or not Conrad requested the help of German troops for an 
offensive against Italy on two fronts at his meetin gs with 
Falkenhayn toward the end of 1915 is not known.  It  appears 
rather than by this time the k.u.k. Chief of Staff had already 
determined to carry out the thrust solely from sout h Tyrol, and 
that he was seeking only to secure some German unit s for this 
sector.  However, he couldn't win Falkenhayn over t o his idea. 
Thus the offensive took place without the presence of Reich-
German units. 288  
 
The actual outcome of the operation indicates that an assault on 
two fronts would have been preferable.  This was pr oven in a 
report which General Staff Lt Col. Schneller prepar ed for Conrad 
three months after the 1916 offensive against Italy  was broken 
off.  Here he noted that the decisive thrust in any  attack in 
Italy would still have to be mounted from south Tyr ol, but that 

                                                 
287 Conrad, Vol. I, p. 418 
288 See also Krauss, "Ursachen", p. 184, where he d ecidedly 

advocates an attack on two fronts.  Also Cramon, 
"Bundesgenossen", p. 55. 
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this didn't preclude simultaneously maintaining "st rong 
pressure" on the Isonzo front "to force the enemy t o divide 
their army and to keep them from hurling strong for ces against 
the Tyrol front while still holding onto the Isonzo , as they did 
this spring." 
 
Although this observation is surely correct, it doe sn't simply 
follow that if the offensive in May 1916 had been c arried out in 
this fashion it would have certainly achieved the e xpected 
success (at the minimum, the evacuation of the Ison zo front by 
the Italians). 
 
The deployment  
 
Preparing the units for the offensive was somewhat difficult, 
with one army deployed behind another.  This deploy ment was  
caused not only by the north-south direction of the  Adige 
valley, which served as the staging area, but also by the 
deliberate intent of the planners to give a certain  direction to 
the upcoming operation.  The leading force - 11 th  Army - was 
provided with nine divisions and strong artillery; they would 
break through, with their main body kept closely to gether, over 
the Folgaria-Lavarone plateau to the foot of the mo untains 
between Thiene and Bassano.  3 rd  Army would march behind the 11 th , 
and preferably not deploy at the front until the ed ge of the 
heights had been reached.  Apparently it wasn't env isioned that 
the entire 3 rd  Army would enter the battle at this point with its  
original organization.  More likely the HQ would ha ve taken over 
a portion of the now wider front, depending on the situation at 
that moment.  In any event, the deployment of one a rmy behind 
the other was supposed to ensure that the first bre akthrough 
would be coordinated by one HQ along the entire fro nt, while the 
units to the rear were kept together so that they w ouldn't be 
employed until after the breakthrough occurred. 
 
For Army Group HQ, whose Chief of Staff declared th e deployment 
"a serious operational error" 289, the disadvantage of this scheme 
was that their role would be more or less superfluo us until the 
second echelon intervened.  Army Group always wante d the two 
Armies and their HQ to deploy next to each other fr om the start 
of the operation; they justified their argument by the necessity 
for including the Sugana valley in the offensive.  This was also 
consistent with the opinions of 11 th  Army HQ.  The high command, 
however, refused to alter their scheme.  They empha tically 
repeated that in the first and decisive thrust all the troops 

                                                 
289 Krauss, "Ursachen", p. 191 
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should be deployed in depth and massed together whi le they 
attacked - under the command of 11 th  Army - without swerving to 
the right or the left. 
 
The missions of the individual corps  
 
The order of battle which GO Dankl prepared to carr y out these 
orders was designed to address all issues that coul d bear on the 
mission's success.  However, the unusually heavy sn owfall in 
March made it impossible to open the attack on 10 A pril as 
planned.  In the days and weeks of restless waiting  that 
followed, it was noted with concern that the watchf ul enemy had 
already smelt a rat and were bringing up reinforcem ents. 
 
In mid-April, pressure from the Italians in the Sug ana valley 
made it necessary to commit the 18 ID.  Although th is Division 
was thereby lost for the main attack, ultimately th e resultant 
concentration of the enemy in the Sugana valley was  sufficient 
compensation.  A development which had a much more unfavorable 
influence on the further decisions of the Aus-Hung.  leadership 
was the impression given by various measures of the  Italians 
that they were already turning their attention to t he sector 
where XX Corps was supposed to attack.  In the even t, this 
impression turned out to be incorrect, but it cause d concern 
that the Corps commanded by the Archduke-Successor was to be 
deprived of any conspicuous success.  It led 11 th  Army HQ to 
postpone the attack of III Corps until several days  after that 
of XX Corps, so that the artillery of the former co mmand would 
make it possible for its right-hand neighbor to str ike.  The 
high command didn't agree with this plan to split u p the 
attacking phalanx.  Twice they turned down the idea , but finally 
gave in when Army Group HQ supported the assertions  of GO Dankl.  
It is true that the intervention of III Corps' arti llery in the 
fighting of XX Corps made it easier for the latter to carry out 
their first assignment. 290  
 
The situation wasn't improved when 48 ID, hitherto held in 
readiness behind the Army's left wing, was moved to  VIII Corps 
on the right wing because it was believed that here  the enemy 
had taken the fewest counter-measures and that ther efore it 
would be possible to achieve a quick success.  It's  noteworthy 
that on this occasion GO Conrad stated that he had "always 
[counted] on advancing with relative ease over the Piano della 
Fugazza", and that he believed that a success by th e groups on 

                                                 
290 See Dankl, "Zur Offensive aus Tirol" (Mil. wiss . Mitt., 

Vienna, 1933 edition), p. 516. 
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the wings (VIII and especially III Corps) was the s urest means 
to bring the enemy opposite XX Corps "into a diffic ult 
situation."  These words indicate that in his heart  the Chief of 
Staff still preferred an envelopment maneuver to a frontal 
breakthrough.  Perhaps they also show that he share d the 
concerns about the Successor's Corps which were men tioned above. 
 
The role of III Corps had already been decided.  Ho wever, 
Conrad's remark strengthened GO Dankl in his convic tion that the 
main effort should be made on his Army's right wing ; this force 
was to keep pace with XX Corps in a wide-ranging en velopment 
movement.  Army Group HQ agreed.  They placed under  11 th  Army the 
XXI Corps from 3 rd  Army, and also took this opportunity to 
implement their long-cherished intention of deployi ng the Armies 
next to each other; III Corps was separated from 11 th  Army and 
assigned, along with the troops defending the Sugan a valley, to 
GO Kövess.  While these measures were carried out, the battle 
was already raging.  Nevertheless, III Corps was ab le to carry 
out its attack according to plan after the five day s' delay 
prescribed by GO Dankl; while overseeing this Corps , GO Kövess 
conducted his first operation efficiently. 
 
The attack proceeds systematically  
 
The fundamental plan of 11 th  Army was substantially altered by 
the able Italian defense.  While the artillery had been able 
almost without exception to fire from one point bef ore and 
during the infantry assaults on the first and secon d and 
defensive zones, new preparations were needed for t he assault 
against the third line, which ran from Mt Civillina  (west of 
Schio) through Arsiero and Asiago to Mt Kempel.  Ti me was lost 
while the masses of guns switched their positions.  A coup de 
main  had been planned in advance only against the north ernmost 
bastion of this third line on Mt Kempel, and it suc ceeded.  
Otherwise the offensive was developing systematical ly in two 
sharply-divided phases. 
 
Some advanced plan was certainly warranted because of the enemy 
fortifications; even before the war the 30.5 cm mor tars, which 
were to become so famous, were developed to suppres s these 
works.  However, tactics were also influenced by th e lessons of 
the war itself; in 1914 attacks were launched in wh ich 
preparations were almost scornfully rejected, but a ttitudes 
changed during joint campaigns with our methodical German 
allies.  The pendulum had now swung completely in t he opposite 
direction.  It is questionable if this was a favora ble 
development, at least when we were opposed by Itali ans who were 
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particularly susceptible to sudden panic. 
 
Army Group HQ themselves had serious reservations a bout 11 th  
Army's cautious advance after the impressive initia l successes.  
They urged a quicker pace, but restricted themselve s to 
suggestions and didn't give specific orders.  In re trospective, 
especially after studying the breakthrough at Capor etto in 
October 1917, it seems that the key to the situatio n was the 
Astico valley below Arsiero.  If III Corps had atta cked 
simultaneously with XX Corps, it is possible that t hey could 
have exploited the confusion among the enemy, as la ter happened 
at Caporetto, and thrust past Mt Cimone and the tow n of Arsiero 
in one bound.  Such a thrust, even if it had been e nvisioned by 
Army HQ, was impossible because III Corps had been held back.  
However, there was still an opportunity after the I talian 
defenses collapsed in front of the "Iron Corps", an d the enemy 
fell back in confusion to the southern side of the lower Val 
d'Assa; it wasn't exploited because in their desire  to keep the 
main effort directed toward the center the generals  didn't 
recognize the significance of III Corps' advance.  The troops' 
will to attack and willingness to accept casualties  never 
faltered. 
 
Reluctance of the commanders to accept casualties  
 
One important reason why the generals were relative ly cautious 
was an order issued by Army Group HQ at the start o f April, in 
which they enjoined every commander to give great i mportance to 
carrying out his assignment with the smallest amoun t of 
bloodshed.  Although the thought expressed in this order was 
certainly correct, when it was constantly repeated it inevitably 
hindered the lower-ranking leaders.  This was certa inly true in 
the Corps led by the Archduke-Successor, who in the  goodness of 
his heart made avoidance of unnecessary casualties the most 
important factor in his considerations.  It must be  conceded 
that the offensive led to astonishingly little sacr ifice of 
life.  Out of the approximately 220,000 men who mad e up the 
forces in Tyrol (3 rd  and 11 th  Armies plus the Land Defense 
Command), between 15 May and 15 June about 5000 wer e killed and 
23,000 wounded.  14,000 became ill, and 2000 were t aken 
prisoner.  The percentage of fatal casualties was 2 .3% of the 
available strength. 
 
This effort to achieve success with minimum casualt ies was 
certainly praiseworthy.  However, it played an impo rtant 
negative part when 28 ID delayed crossing the lower  Assa ravine, 
when 3 ID halted in front of Mt Cimone after the po sition had 
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been more or less abandoned by the enemy in their i nitial 
confusion, and when there was no timely and energet ic thrust 
against Mt Pasubio.  Each time we postponed an infa ntry attack 
to await the arrival of as much heavy artillery as possible we 
gave the enemy time to prepare for new resistance. 
 
Moreover, the fact that the troops engaged around M t Cengio and 
especially the Kaiser Jaeger in the Mt Priafora sec tor still 
suffered heavy losses in fighting that at least in part was 
pointless is one of the cruel ironies of fate. 
 
How the offensive slowed and stopped  
 
Despite the many postponements, the Italian general s were still 
taken by surprise by the initial onslaught of XX Co rps.  
Possibly the blow delivered by III Corps caused the  enemy even 
greater alarm.  During these exciting hours and day s, Cadorna 
made many preparations for abandoning the Isonzo fr ont.  As he 
later stated in his memoirs, he definitely intended  to evacuate 
the Isonzo at the moment when his opponents reached  the heights 
at the edge of the plains. 291   If the attackers had been able to 
maintain constant pressure on the line Arsiero-Asia go, perhaps 
the enemy commander would have lost his great compo sure earlier.  
Around the end of May Cadorna believed that the mos t serious 
part of the crisis had been overcome.  A report arr ived on 1 
June that the call for help from the Tsar wouldn't been in vain, 
and this also helped to raise the Italians' waverin g courage.  
Thanks to the arrival of reinforcements, they were firmly 
holding their third position. 
 
The intervention of the Russians at Luck and in eas t Galicia 
brought about a decisive change.  It remains an ope n question 
whether the Aus-Hung. offensive had already passed its peak 
before the crisis developed in the northeast and in dependently 
of the new development.  In any case, now it was cl ear that the 
operation would have to be halted sooner or later, and any 
further progress made by 11 th  and 3 rd  Armies toward the south 
could no longer be justified.  It is even questiona ble whether 
the capture of the last heights at this point would  have still 
forced the enemy to give up their positions on the Isonzo.  
Discussions by Cadorna about a possible battle of m aneuver in 
the plains indicate he wouldn't have pulled back.  The new Aus-
Hung. position was unfavorably sited for defense, r equired a 
large garrison, and was difficult to supply.  Its r etention 
could be justified only if the offensive was soon t o be renewed.  
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These considerations would make it necessary after the 
cancellation of the offensive to surrender some poi nts which had 
been captured in heavy fighting and to pull the Arm ies back 
behind the Posina and the lower Assa, where their l ines would be 
better-sited tactically and - above all - could be held by 
smaller forces. 
 
Reactions to the end of the offensive  
 
The troops carried out their latest orders with cle nched teeth 
and barely suppressed rage.  At the end of the seco nd year of 
the war they had embarked on this campaign, which w as made 
extraordinarily difficult by the terrain and climat e, with a 
noble spirit and had achieved as much as was possib le.  Sons of 
all the nations of the great Empire had taken part in the proud 
successes.  In the lead were the German Austrians o f the Alpine 
lands, supported as always in the fighting and suff ering by the 
German Bohemians. 
 
For the monarchical institution the campaign was es pecially 
significant because the heir of the 86-year-old Emp eror for the 
first time led a large command against the enemy.  Many 
objections were raised loudly against his assignmen t, not least 
because his own heir (Archduke Otto) was just four years old.  
Although Archduke Franz Joseph's Corps command stre ngthened the 
monarchical principle, it also had certain disadvan tages which 
have already been noted above.  The Archduke strove  zealously to 
carry out all the duties of his post.  He played a major role in 
the deliberations of the leadership and often ignor ed the 
dangers of the battle as he was in the midst of eve nts.  He 
cared without wavering for the welfare of the troop s and won 
their hearts during the offensive with his freshnes s and good 
nature.  In the rest of his short and painful life the memory of 
"Vielgereuth-Lafraun" [Folgaria-Lavarone] shone mor e brightly 
than that of any other happy event (which anyway we re rather 
few).  In January 1917, when the young Emperor visi ted the 
battlefield - again covered in snow - for the first  time after 
his accession, the newly-promoted Field Marshal Arc hduke Eugene 
asked him in the name of the Army to assume the Gre at Cross of 
the Military Maria Theresia Order, of which he had become Grand 
Master, in remembrance of the Arsiero-Asiago campai gn.  The 
Emperor gladly complied. 292 

                                                 
292 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - For a more critical analysi s of 

Archduke Charles' role in the campaign, see Krauss,  
"Ursachen", pp. 194-95.  Krauss' summary of the rea sons for 
the failure of the offensive (pp. 192-93) are simil ar to those 
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in the official history, but he lays particular emp hasis on 
the failure to attack on the Isonzo as well as from  Tyrol.  He 
also dwells on a point only briefly referred to abo ve, namely 
the fact that Conrad wished to secure the high grou nd rather 
than thrust through the valleys.  Krauss made the s ame point 
in 1917 when he argued with Reich-German officers d uring the 
planning for the Caporetto battle.  "Krauss...put t he weight 
on a breakthrough in the valleys, feeling that prog ress would 
be faster and hostile troops on the heights could b e dealt 
with at leisure."  (Cyril Falls, "Caporetto" [Phila delphia, 
1966], p. 24.  Falls believed that the course of th e fall 1917 
fighting demonstrated that Krauss' concept was corr ect.) 
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VI. The Russian Offensive of Summer 1916 
 

A. Preparations of Friend and Foe 
 

1. Developing plans of the Russian high command 

 
The Russian attacks in March resulted in a severe d efeat, and 
therefore didn't change the situation in favor of t he Tsar's 
Army.  Alexeiev remained zealous, however, in his d etermination 
to attack again and thus if possible to anticipate the German 
offensive which he feared.  The melting snow made i t impossible 
to carry out large-scale military operations, so th ere was time 
to replenish the ranks of the Western and Northern Fronts, to 
bring up more artillery, and to assemble ammunition . 
 
Planning during April  
 
Meanwhile the Stavka at Mogilev was planning an att ack which, as 
prescribed by the Chantilly agreements, would occur  prior to the 
Franco-English offensive on the Somme.  To discuss the plan, 
Alexeiev scheduled a meeting at the Tsar's HQ for 1 4 April; he 
summoned the three front commanders (Kuropatkin, Ev ert and 
Brussilov) and their chiefs of staff, as well as th e War 
Minister (Gen. Shuvaiev), the General Artillery Ins pector (Grand 
Duke Sergei Mikhailovich) and the generals serving as advisors 
to the Tsar (Plehve and Ivanov). 
 
Using a carefully prepared memorandum, Alexeiev cov ered the 
general situation, particularly on the Russian fron t. 293   He 
analyzed relative strengths as part of his consider ation of 
defensive possibilities; by his reckoning the Tsar' s Army at 
this time had an advantage of 671,00 bayonets, whic h would 
increase to 877,000 during the spring.  To the Chie f of the 
Stavka, the Southwestern Front seemed menaced, beca use here the 
Russians were only slightly more numerous than thei r opponents 
and even relatively small enemy reinforcements coul d 
substantially tilt the scales against them.  In the  area north 
of the large zone of swamps, where the bulk of the Russian Army 
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Russian; Moscow, 1924), pp. 185 ff.  Diakov, "Wie e s im Sommer 
1916 zur Brussilow-Offensive kam" (Mil. wiss. Mitt. , Vienna, 
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and its equipment were stationed, Alexeiev believed  that he 
could check eventual German thrusts toward Riga, Dv insk or 
Minsk.  He would respond to any such maneuver with a 
counterattack; for this purpose he would have suffi cient 
reserves available by the start of May, and would p lace them 
where they could quickly intervene. 
 
Then Alexeiev discussed his plan for an attack. Aft er the units 
were grouped, he felt that only north of the Polesi e would it be 
possible to mount the main assault without large tr oop 
movements.  Here, based on the lessons of the March  battles, 
swamps and woods should be avoided.  Alexeiev wante d to make the 
main effort with the inner wings of the Western and  Northwestern 
Fronts in the direction of Vilna.  He intended the West Front to 
attack with a 6:1 superiority from the Minsk-Molode chno area 
toward Oszmyana, while Northwest Front thrust west over the line 
Vidzy-Dvinsk with 5:1 superiority.  Thus Alexeiev h oped to carry 
out a double attack with 695,000 men against 125,00 0 Germans.  
Several days before the main attack, four corps wou ld thrust 
from Riga toward Mitau, an area which he considered  to be of 
special sensitivity to the Germans.  Southwest Fron t would 
attack from the area around Rovno through Luck towa rd Kovel only 
if successes were being achieved in the northern se ctor.  The 
Guard troops would assemble south of Dvinsk at the disposal of 
the Stavka. 
 
Evert and Kuropatkin stated that they were less con fident about 
the prospects of the success of the proposed offens ive.  It 
seemed to them that the heavy artillery wasn't stro ng enough to 
suppress the well-built German positions, and that there wasn't 
enough ammunition available.  They feared that they  would suffer 
a setback like that in March, and wouldn't change t heir minds 
when they were reminded that they had more light ar tillery 
ammunition than they needed. 
 
Now GdK Brussilov took the floor; he had already be en planning 
an offensive when he was still commander of 8 th  Army, and 
continued to do so when he began to lead the Southw est Front.  
He declared that despite all the difficulties (lack  of heavy 
artillery, ammunition and airplanes) he was firmly convinced 
that he could attack on his Front in order to draw enemy units 
in his direction.  Brussilov continued, "I therefor e strongly 
request permission to attack on my Front at the sam e time as my 
neighbors.  Even if I don't achieve success, I will  not only tie 
down enemy units; I will draw some of the enemy res erves toward 
my Front and therefore considerably help Evert and Kuropatkin to 
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carry out their assignments." 294  When Alexeiev objected that he 
couldn't send either troops or equipment to the Sou thwest Front, 
Brussilov responded that he had never sought any he lp; he was 
satisfied with what he had.  He wasn't promising an y specific 
success.  However, his troops agreed with him that they had to 
attack for the sake of the overall situation, in or der to ease 
the burden of their brothers in arms and to enable them to break 
through the enemy front. 
 
This manly speech had a visible effect on the other  participants 
in the conference.  Kuropatkin and Evert now modifi ed their 
position; they stated that they would attack, altho ugh they 
couldn't guarantee success.  During the rest of the  conference, 
the plan for an offensive was finally ratified; on 23 April it 
was sent to the Tsar, and on the next day it was pu blished in 
the form of an order to the Front commanders.  The West Front 
would deliver the main blow from the Molodechno are a through 
Oszmyana toward Vilna.  The other two Fronts would carry out 
supporting attacks.  The North Front would advance either from 
the Illuxt-Lake Driszyat sector toward Novo Alexand rovsk or from 
Vidzy toward Uzhany.  The Southwest Front would pin  down the 
enemy along its entire sector, making their main ef fort with 8 th  
Army toward Luck.  The Stavka would issue the timet able for the 
offensive later, so that it could be coordinated wi th the 
military operations of the Western Powers.  It was difficult to 
foresee when the general offensive of the Entente w ould begin, 
since shortly before the Mogilev Conference news ar rived from 
France that the Western Powers couldn't strike befo re the start 
of July due to the enormous consumption of military  equipment in 
the fighting around Verdun. 295   Nevertheless, the Stavka ordered 
that the technical and logistical preparations shou ld be 
completed by mid-May.  Also by this time the troops  should be 
moved closer to the enemy's lines wherever this was  possible.  
The date for the start of the offensive would be an nounced seven 
to ten days in advance.  Fresh troops would arrive in the 
involved sectors shortly beforehand.  The Stavka al so advised 
that diversionary operations would be advisable in areas such as 
by Riga, by Pinsk, and at the mouth of the Strypa. 296  
 
Modifications to the plans during May  
 
Before agreements were in place between Russia and the Western 
Powers regarding the exact timing of the general of fensive, 
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cries for help from Rome caused the Stavka to make a quicker 
decision. 
 
Already on 12 May, when the Italian Minister Presid ent learned 
of threatening preparations to attack by the Austri ans in south 
Tyrol, he turned to Petersburg to remind the Russia ns about the 
offensive which he believed they were already consi dering for 
the end of May.  However, on the 17 th  Marchese Carlotti, the 
Italian ambassador to the court of the Tsar, report ed that 
according to his information the Russian offensive couldn't be 
expected prior to the second half of June. 
 
Meanwhile on 15 May Archduke Eugene's Army Group un leashed its 
offensive on the Lavarone-Folgaria plateau, and in a short time 
won such success the the high command and governmen t in Italy 
feared the worst.  Italian diplomacy now opened fev erish 
activity in Peterburg to convince Russia to quickly  strike 
Austria-Hungary.  Steps were also taken in Paris an d London to 
bring pressure on the Russian high command from the  Western 
powers. 
 
On 19 May the Italian plenipotentiary at the Stavka , GM Conte 
Ruggeri, was instructed to convey to Alexeiev the r equest for 
quick assistance.  Alexeiev was sympathetic, but he  made a 
relief offensive contingent upon: 
. The consent of the Tsar, who at the time was visi ting troops 
in southern Russia 297 ; and 
. An already overdue report from Brussilov, who fel t it would 
first be necessary to regroup his units and bring u p supplies 
since he had originally planned to start his offens ive at a 
later date. 
 
Meanwhile the Italian emergency worsened; in his di stress, 
Cadorna on 23 May sent his call for help directly t o the Stavka 
through the Russian military attaché in Rome (Col. Enkel) and 
through GM Ruggeri. 298  Alexeiev had a low opinion of the Italian 
Army. 299   However, he believed it was still numerically str ong 
enough to hastily assemble a large enough force to check the 
Austrian thrust.  In the meantime he was requesting  the 
commander of Southwest Front to submit daily report s on when his 
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force would be ready to attack. 300   Brussilov was aiming for 1 
June.  However, since GdI Evert's West Front wouldn 't be ready 
until 14 June, Alexeiev scheduled the offensive of Southwest 
Front to start on 4 June.  A factor which made it n ecessary for 
the commands to strike on different dates was the i nsufficient 
artillery ammunition, especially for heavy caliber guns, which 
precluded a simultaneous offensive by all three Fro nts. 
 
The Tsar approved this plan on 26 May. 301   On the 31 st  Alexeiev 
issued orders for the offensive by telegram.  He in structed 
Brussilov's force, reinforced by V Siberian Corps f rom the 
Northern Front, to mount "an auxiliary thrust, but in strength" 
against the Aus-Hung. Army. 302   This seemed urgently necessary 
because "the continuous transfer of Aus-Hung. troop s to the 
Italian front and the difficult situation of the It alian Army 
should be addressed by Southwest Front's decisive a ttack against 
the now weakened Austrian front."  The offensive wo uld start on 
4 June.  If it succeeded, IV Cavalry Corps would ex ploit the 
victory by breaking through to Kovel; 3 Cauc Coss D iv was 
assigned to this Corps from the Western Front. 
 
According to the original plan, West Front would st rike the main 
blow, beginning on 10 or 11 June.  They received IX  Corps from 
the units at the disposal of the Stavka.  Diversion ary assaults 
at Pinsk and Baranowicze would precede the principa l attack 
toward Vilna. 
 
Northern Front was ordered to cover the lines of co mmunication 
to Petersburg and Polotsk as well as the right flan k of Western 
Front.  This would permit the Guards, who were stat ioned east of 
Lake Narotch, to move as soon as possible to the po int where 
Evert's forces would make their main effort.  Demon strations, 
especially near Riga, would divert the Germans' att ention from 
the Vilna area. 
 
In reviewing the development of Alexeiev's plans fo r an 
offensive in the first half of 1916, it is evident that while 
the basic concept was a thrust north of the Polesie , the point 
selected for the main effort gradually slid to the south.  
Finally the decisive thrust was to be delivered fro m Molodechno 
toward Vilna.  Thus no decisive assignments were gi ven to the 
Northern Front, whose commander Kuropatkin once mor e - as 
formerly in the Russo-Japanese War - didn't display  the least 
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bit of initiative. 303   On the other hand the Southwest Front, 
which during the March offensive had stayed strictl y on the 
defensive, now gained in importance because of Brus silov's 
thirst for action and the cries for help from Italy .  Despite 
some inner reservations, Alexeiev was meeting Cador na's wishes.  
Because of this concession to the Italians, the int ended 
"auxiliary thrust" by Southwest Front would precede  West Front's 
main offensive by a week.  Finally, this would lead  to Southwest 
Front bearing the main burden of the operation, tot ally contrary 
to Alexeiev's original intention. 

2. Preparations of Brussilov 

 
The concept  
 
Shortly after the Mogilev conference, Brussilov sum moned his 
four Army commanders to Voloczysk on 18 April so th at he could 
issue them orders for the upcoming offensive.  He s tarted by 
stating that he was unalterably determined to have his Armies 
attack at the end of May.  He planned to have them all 
simultaneously hit the wide front between the Styr and the 
Pruth.  The generals - especially the experienced c ommander of 
7th  Army GdI Shcherbatchev - doubted that this would s ucceed and 
raised objections.  Brussilov brushed them aside wi th the 
observation that since the necessarily extensive pr eparations 
for the offensive couldn't be concealed from their opponents, at 
least an assault along a broad front would conceal the direction 
of the main effort.  Also this was the only means b y which the 
enemy could be really pinned down and prevented fro m shifting 
their reserves.  This concept would be taken so far  as to have 
each corps assemble strong forces in at least one p art of its 
front to fix the Austrians' attention with suitable  activity. 304   
Brussilov intended to make the main effort toward L uck with 8 th  
Army, to which he would send his reserves. 
 
However, all the generals (particularly the unenthu siastic 
commander of 8 th  Army, GdK Kaledin) still refused because they 
feared defeat. 305 
 
Now Brussilov became insistent.  He referred to the  enormous 
importance of the overall offensive, in which the r ole of 
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Southwest Front was to support Evert's armies.  Acc ording to the 
strict orders of the Stavka, the general direction of his 
advance would have to be toward the line Luck-Kovel -Brest 
Litovsk in 8 th  Army's area.  Naturally this Army would have to 
bear the main burden of the operation because it wa s the closest 
to the West Front.  Success at Luck could also forc e the enemy 
at Pinsk to retreat.  In this difficult fighting, 8 th  Army would 
be supported by a strong cavalry force thrusting al ong the 
Sarny-Kovel railroad; this might also make it possi ble to catch 
the enemy at Luck in a pincer movement.  Furthermor e, Brussilov 
noted that he was aware of the situation of 8 th  Army, which he 
had recently commanded.  The first preparations for  the assault 
had already been undertaken there.  If Kaledin didn 't want to 
assume the responsibility, he would either have to be relieved 
from his post or the main assault assigned to anoth er Army. 
 
Now the Army commanders became more confident, and Kaledin gave 
assurances that he would do everything necessary to  carry out 
his assignment with success.  Brussilov ordered pre parations to 
begin on 10 May so that the offensive could start s even days 
later. 
 
With special devotion Brussilov himself took part i n the work of 
preparing for the attack.  Based on the earlier act ions in the 
East and on the fighting around Verdun, many Russia n commanders 
had already initiated programs of military instruct ion. 
Brussilov went still further and demanded that dril ls to prepare 
for the assault should be carried out if possible n ear the 
actual terrain, so that nothing should be left to c hance. 
 
The fronts chosen for breakthrough attempts should be 15 to 20 
versts wide; only in exceptional cases would they b e as narrow 
as 10 versts or as wide as 30.  This reflected an o rder from the 
Stavka that a group carrying out an offensive shoul dn't be 
stronger than five corps.  There would be 3 ½ men p er each pace 
along the front to be attacked, which would make it  possible to 
strike in four waves (not counting reserves which w ould be 
brought up later).  To make success more likely, th e jumping-off 
points were to be situated no more than 200 to 400 paces from 
the enemy.  At these points the infantry were gradu ally building 
strong and deep entrenchments, called " places d'armes " by French 
General Nivelle.  For a regiment, each such install ation would 
have to consist of several parallel trenches with c onnecting 
lines and covered an area 1000 paces wide and 300 d eep. 
 
So that the artillery could prepare the way for the  foot 
soldiers, Brussilov demanded that they should destr oy the enemy 
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positions and barriers with accurate fire, then acc ompany the 
infantry and do everything possible to remain in co ntact with 
them.  "The key to victory", wrote Brussilov in his  orders, 
"lies not in a hurricane of fire but in well contro lled 
bombardment with specific goals."  He laid equal st ress on 
careful reconnaissance of the enemy.  In fact the a ttacking 
Russian troops were very well informed regarding th e first 
Austrian battle line, but much less knowledgeable a bout the rear 
positions. 
 
In summary, it can be said that the Russian Southwe st Front was 
better prepared to carry out its assignment than an y portion of 
the Russian forces had ever been.  Brussilov noted this fact, 
not without self-satisfaction, in his memoirs. 306   However, the 
same testimony is given by objective observers. 307  
 
The deployment  
 
Already on 25 May, six days before the Stavka's ord ers for the 
summer offensive appeared, Brussilov released his i nstructions 
for the attack. 308  
 
8th  Army was to break through on the line Dubiszcze-Ko ryto in the 
direction Rovno-Luck with four corps (XXXIX, XL, VI II and XXII). 
By Brussilov's calculation, here 148 Russian battal ions would 
strike 53 Aus-Hung.  Since 8 th  Army was assigned the decisive 
role, Brussilov sent them all extra troops at his d isposal - 4 
Finn Rif Div, 12 CD and twenty four heavy guns from  7 th  Army.  
Per the Stavka's order of 31 May, a mounted group w ould also 
thrust forward along the Sarny-Kovel railroad, sowi ng confusion 
in the enemy's rear.  This would be carried out by Gen. von 
Gillenschmidt's IV Cav Corps, 84 squadrons strong ( 2 Comb Coss 
Div, 7 CD, 3 Cauc Coss Div and half of 16 CD); XLVI  Corps (77 
and 100 ID) would open the way through the enemy po sitions for 
the horsemen. 309   Since the addition of IV Cav Corps would have 
made 8 th  Army's line too long, XVII Corps was reassigned to  11 th  
Army. 
 
Gen. Sakharov's 11 th  Army was supposed to tie down enemy units by 
sending a corps along the Tarnopol-Lemberg railroad  and highway; 
a smaller group would attack at Sapanow.  On the Le mberg road 32 

                                                 
306 Brussilov, p. 220 
307 Knox, "With the Russian Army 1914-1917" (New Yo rk, 1921), 

Vol. II, p. 437 
308 Zayontschovsky, pp.22 ff.  Klembovsky, p. 36 
309 Baluiev, p. 41 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 402 

battalions and 100 guns would face - by Russian est imates - 15 
Aus-Hung. battalions. 
 
7th  Army was instructed to thrust with one and a half corps over 
the lower Strypa; for this purpose they concentrate d 32 
battalions and 107 guns against Jazlowiec, where th ey believed 
their opponents had just 5 battalions and 23 cannon . 
 
GdI Letschitzky's 9 th  Army was to break through in the sector 
Mitkeu (on the Dniester)-Dobronoutz with two corps (64 
battalions).  It was believed that 9 th  Army had about 54,000 more 
infantry and 7,000 more cavalry than Pflanzer-Balti n. 
 
As strategic reserves, Brussilov kept back at his d isposal the 2 
Finn Rif Div and 126 ID in 8 th  Army's sector, plus half of 12 ID 
south of Chotin.  Behind each Army he had also stat ioned large 
numbers of trained replacement troops, but many of them didn't 
have rifles. 
 
With 580,000 infantry and 58,000 cavalry Brussilov had around 
100,000 more troops than the Aus-Hung. eastern fron t.  Also, by 
concentrating his forces in the intended break-thro ugh areas, in 
most places the attackers would enjoy numerical sup eriority at 
the beginning.  Nine of the eighteen corps would ta ke part 
directly in the attacks, with the goal of destroyin g their 
opponents' means of resistance.  However, there was  no strategic 
goal. 
 
This also seems to have been evident to Alexeiev, w ho couldn't 
embrace Brussilov's tactic of attacking at several points.  
Several times, and finally in the night of 3 June, on the eve of 
the great battle, he phoned the Commander of the So uthwest Front 
and asked him to postpone the operation so that the  units could 
be re-grouped to create a powerful spearhead that w ould attack 
in one direction.  This was also the explicit desir e of the 
Tsar.  Yet Brussilov, mindful of the fruitless offe nsives of 
Evert and Kuropatkin - and also of the Germans in f ront of 
Verdun - was sticking to his opinion. 310   Now Alexeiev asked 
Brussilov to  reconsider.  The Tsar was already sle eping, and it 
wasn't permissible to wake him.  Brussilov, however , demanded an 
immediate decision.  This led Alexeiev to end the c onversation 
with the words:  "God be with you.  Act according t o your own 
judgment.  I will report our conversation to the Ts ar in the 
morning." 311 
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Nothing could sway Brussilov from his course.  Thus  events 
unfolded in the way he had prescribed. 
 

3. Defensive measures on the Aus-Hung. eastern fron t from 
mid-May to 3 June 1916 

 
During the May days when the Aus-Hung. troops in so uth Tyrol 
were making their victorious way over mountain peak s and through 
deep valleys in generally successful fighting, acti vity further 
intensified on the Russian front south of the Pripy at, which had 
already become livelier as the weather improved. 
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The k.u.k. 7 th  Army  
 
In Pflanzer-Baltin's Army, this increased activity was noticed 
by: 
. the southern wing of XI Corps stationed on the Do lzok Heights 
(Papp's Brigade and half of 5 ID), 
. the parts of Benigni's Group which faced east and  covered the 
sector between the large forested zone and the Dnie ster (3 CD 
and 42 Hon ID), and 
. 15 ID of XIII Corps stationed on the northern ban k of the 
Dniester. 
In the other defensive sectors the skirmishing rema ined at its 
usual level. 
 
On the Dolzok and south of the bend in the Dniester  at Samuszyn, 
both sides continued to carry out mine warfare with  more energy 
than success.  Night after night the enemy brought their 
trenches closer to the above-mentioned sector of Gr oup Benigni.  
Despite all counter-measures, on 23 May the Russian  places 
d'armes in front of 3 CD were already just 20 to 40 paces a way 
from our barriers.  The Russians were nearly as clo se to 42 Hon 
ID. 
 
Around the middle of the month, Pflanzer-Baltin's H Q at Kolomea 
was aware that behind the enemy's Bessarabian front  - held by 
III Cav Corps and XI Corps - the XII Corps and two more cavalry 
divisions were stationed.  New Russian troops began  to enter the 
front opposite 3 CD and 42 Hon ID from 20 May, whil e aerial 
scouts reported that the camps at Chotin and farthe r south had 
disappeared. 
 
This obvious threat to the eastern wing of Benigni' s Group 
forced 7 th  Army HQ to take wide-ranging precautionary measure s.  
Although 13 LW ID was leaving Monasterzyska by trai n (to join 4 th  
Army), and although the II Russian Corps was concen trating in 
front of k.u.k. 15 ID, Pflanzer-Baltin shifted half  of 30 ID 
(which hitherto had stood on both sides of the Dnie ster behind 
the inner wings of Group Hadfy and XIII Corps) to a  point behind 
Benigni's front.  Thus 30 ID was united.  Moreover the 79 Hon 
Inf Bde of 40 Hon ID moved from the center of XI Co rps toward 
the north and entered the first line between 3 CD a nd 42 Hon ID.  
Army HQ honored a request by GM Jesser, commanding the 30 ID in 
reserve, that he be given control of part of the fr ont; on 29 
May he was placed over 79 Hon Inf Bde, which was re inforced by 
FJB # 13 of his 30 ID. 312   The main body of 30 ID (16 Inf Bde and 
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HQ of 215 Inf Bde with IR # 97) was stationed at Ju rkoutz, while 
LW IR # 5 was behind 51 Hon ID in the Army's reserv e.  On the 
24 th , the 72 Inf Bde of 36 ID was also brought to this area, 
moving from Sadagora to Czernawka and Kociuba.  Lt Col. Scholtz, 
who'd been watching the Romanian border with severa l Landsturm 
battalions, was sent to 5 ID with two of his battal ions, leaving 
the border defenses south of Mamornita in the hands  of the local 
gendarmerie.  Finally, Col. Kranz's combined cavalr y brigade, 
organized as four dismounted squadrons, was attache d to 24 ID. 
 
Besides these troop movements, which were obviously  intended to 
build up the forces directly behind the Bessarabian  front as 
much as possible, Army HQ concentrated a group of t rucks at 
Zastawna and railroad trains on the tracks between Czernowitz 
and Horodenka.  This would expedite movement of the  reserves.  
Mining and trench mortar detachments were sent to t he front, 
along with machine gun replacement platoons; infant ry guns were 
mounted in the defenses.  Batteries were rearmed wi th new 
pieces; those which already had four such guns now got two more.  
Requests for further arms, particularly long-range naval guns, 
were sent to Teschen.  The network of defenses was expanded by 
the construction of positions in the rear; a new li ne was being 
built 100 meters behind Benign's foremost trenches.   The Army's 
reserve troops were engaged in this work.  In the l ast days of 
May, however, they were also ordered to be ready to  deal with 
possible enemy incursions and were trained to count erattack. 
 
Although continuing bad weather and many rain storm s delayed the 
work, the commander of 7 th  Army, always active and prudent, 
believed with some justification that he had taken all possible 
measures against the imminent assault.  By the star t of June, as 
fighting intensified at the critical points and cas ualties 
became substantially higher, 7 th  Army HQ was certain that the 
main attack would soon be directed against the east ern wing of 
Group Benigni. 
 
South, 2 nd and 1 st  Armies  
 
The second half of May and the first days of June p assed more 
quietly for the center of the Aus-Hung. Eastern fro nt than they 
did in Bukovina.  In South Army, Hofmann's Corps re ported that 
the Russians were working their way closer to our l ines, and on 
the northern wing of IX Corps there was still conti nuous lively 
action at Cebrow.  Agents also reported that the Ru ssians 
intended to attack west of Tarnopol. 313   However, South Army 

                                                 
313 Ronge, pp. 225 ff. 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 406 

didn't get the impression that an offensive was imm inent.  In 
Böhm-Ermolli's Army Group there were trench mortar actions and 
night-time skirmishes at Dworec (southwest of Kremi eniec) and at 
Sapanow; in both places the Russians were still sta nding on the 
western bank of the Ikwa.  In general there was no change to the 
enemy's dispositions.  Only on 27 May was it observ ed that about 
one division was moving from Zalescy south toward A leksiniec 
Str.  Thus the sectors of VII and VI Russian Corps were being 
narrowed, which might signify a threat to the k.u.k . IV Corps by 
Aleksiniec Nw. 
 
4th  Army  
 
The situation of 4 th  Army was considerably more tense.  On 18 May 
the 2 ID and 70 Hon ID reported systematic bombardm ent by 
Russian artillery; the latter Division had also tak en prisoner a 
group of Russian officers on a scouting mission.  T he firing 
continued day and night and further reduced the sho rt rest 
period of the garrison of the trenches, already und er strain 
from watchfulness and from nightly construction wor k on the 
trenches.  Night after night the Russians were digg ing forward.  
During the day their fire against the closest field  guns was 
particularly heavy; enemy observers in tethered bal loons peered 
curiously at the positions of our batteries and the  camps of our 
reserves, while directing the fire of the heavy gun s. 
 
Now the heavy artillery of 4 th  Army was hastily reinforced.  
Seven 15 cm howitzer batteries and one 15 cm cannon  battery were 
brought up just in time, some from the interior and  some from 
other Armies. 
 
Interception of enemy communications brought import ant news.  It 
was learned that - contrary to earlier reports - HQ  of VIII 
Corps rather than XL Corps had arrived at Satiyev o n 27 May, and 
that the latter staff had moved from there to Derew iane.  
Prisoners stated that 4 Rifle Div had been relieved  by 15 ID on 
the 28 th .  The Russian 14 ID had left Rovno on the 26 th , marching 
only at night, and reached the front at Dolgoszeja.   A new 
division seemed to have arrived in the woods east o f Olyka.  All 
this information made the picture of the Russian de ployment for 
the offensive rather clear.  XL Russian Corps stood  ready to 
thrust against 2 ID while VIII Corps hit 70 Hon ID.   North of 
the intended breakthrough point, we knew that the m ain body of 
XXXIX Corps was stationed opposite 37 Hon ID, while  a division 
from XXXII Corps was south of VIII Corps, opposite the k.u.k. 7 
ID.  Behind the main attacking group the 4 Finn Rif  Div had been 
identified, as were two newly-arrived opolcheniye b rigades at 
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Rovno.  7 CD was known to be north of Rovno, and 12  CD south of 
that fortress.  The Aus-Hung. staffs were also awar e that XVII 
Corps had been reassigned to 11 th  Army, so that the area 
commanded by General Kaledin's 8 th  Army would be narrower during 
the assault. 
 
This lurking danger forced the Aus-Hung. commanders  to adopt 
counter-measures.  The high command believed that t he mainly 
Ruthenian personnel of the regiments in the front l ine opposite 
Olyka (IR # 89 and 90 of 4 Inf Bde) didn't have the  necessary 
will to resist.  Therefore on 25 May the 4 Inf Bde of 2 ID 
changed places with 19 Inf Bde of 11 ID.  From that  point the 11 
ID consisted of 4 and 22 Inf Bdes. 
 
However, the result of this new organization was th at 19 Inf Bde 
(IR # 82 and FJB # 29), which had been in reserve f or months and 
had been trained to counterattack, now was at the f ront and 4 
Inf Bde, which would be less capable of quick inter vention, was 
in reserve. 314   The change would have considerable disadvantages.  
 
To provide a reserve south of the future battlefiel d, on the 30 th  
the high command ordered that 25 ID should be pulle d out of the 
Ikwa front, which would be difficult for the Russia ns to attack, 
and assembled on both sides of the Styr at Michailo wka.  This 
change affected all of Böhm-Ermolli's Army Group.  46 LW ID took 
over the sector of 25 ID; LW IR # 31, hitherto held  in reserve 
on the south wing of 1 st  Army, was returned to the 46 th .  The new 
Army Group reserve was IR # 42 (of Kosak's Group), which was 
placed at the point where Kosak's lines met those o f XVIII 
Corps.  As a replacement, FML Kosak received the di smounted 
troops of 4 CD, who hitherto had been directly at t he disposal 
of GdK Böhm-Ermolli. 
 
4th  Army HQ, which on 15 May had already sent the arti llery of 
the two reserve divisions (11 and 13) to the threat ened front-
line divisions (70 and 2), on 2 June assigned 4 Inf  Bde to Corps 
Szurmay and 25 LW Inf Bde to X Corps.  This measure  was designed 
to counteract the Russian incursions against the li nes of 70 Hon 
and 2 ID, which were each defending a line about 12 ,000 paces 
long.  The HQ and other parts of 13 LW and 11 ID we re stationed 
at Chorlupy and east of Ostrozec as the Army's rese rve.  The 
parts of 10 CD hitherto at Luck (foot and machine g un 
detachments plus artillery) were moved behind II Co rps on the 
27 th ; measures were taken so that the Division's mounte d 

                                                 
314 Heller, "Olyka-Luck" (in the Austrian Wehrzeitu ng, Issues 

28 and 29 of 1926) 
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regiments, still west of Vladimir-Volynsky, could b e hastily 
brought up.  Army HQ moreover directed their attent ion toward 
the positions in the rear, especially at the Luck b ridgehead and 
then at the crossing-points on the Styr. 
 
However, 4 th  Army HQ didn't express any concerns about the firs t 
or second lines of the Corps that were most endange red 
(Martiny's and Szurmay's).  37 Hon ID had indeed cr eated an 
outstanding position, even though much of their nor thern wing 
lay in forests and though the swamps along the Puti lowka lay 
along their southern wing.  Their installations wer e situated so 
that the troops would have maximum visibility, were  well-
maintained, and kept in almost as good order as if the men were 
in barracks. 315   The position of 2 ID bulged forward somewhat; it 
suffered because of the unfavorable site of the lin es, which 
could no longer be corrected when the fighting was imminent.  
Also the light, sandy soil didn't permit the constr uction of 
firm trenches.  In particular, the foxholes here we ren't sturdy 
enough.  Wood had to be brought from a considerable  distance, so 
not much was available to reinforce the dug-outs.  When IR # 82 
from 19 Inf Bde entered the first line at the end o f May, the 
troops found much to criticize in the position whic h they took 
over from IR # 89 and 90. 316   The real cause of their 
dissatisfaction, however, could well have been that  the Magyars 
of the 82 nd resented being placed in a dangerous position beca use 
the Ruthenes were unreliable. 317 
 
Most of the trenches and foxholes under Corps Szurm ay (70 Hon 
and 7 ID) were in good condition.  7 ID had an addi tional 
advantage, since a line of ponds lay in front of a good portion 
of its front. 
 
Preparedness of the defenders  
 
All officers of the General Staff and of the techni cal services 
who visited the defensive installations had reporte d favorably 
about the situation.  Also GO Linsingen, who inspec ted the 
trenches of the divisions in question during May, f ound nothing 
to criticize.  Thus from the standpoint of the high  command 
everything seemed to have been done to repulse the anticipated 
assault toward Luck. 

                                                 
315 Based on the unpublished manuscript "Olyka-Luck " of FML 

Kralowetz, who at that time was X Corps' Chief of S taff. 
316 "The History of the k.u.k. Szekel Infantry Regi ment No. 82, 

1883-1918" (in Magyar; Budapest, 1931), pp. 123 ff.  
317 Heller, "Olyka-Luck" 
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The troops even seemed to wish the Russians would a ttack, 
because the time of waiting was very jarring to the ir nerves.  
The daily trench fighting was a heavy enough burden , and it 
caused the higher commanders even greater anxiety t han the 
troops.  The garrisons of the various sectors were blamed for 
the fact that the Russians were inching forward, bu t they 
weren't given the necessary means to prevent it.  B ecause of the 
great expenditure of ammunition in south Tyrol, it had to be 
used sparingly in the East.  Night-time raids which  were 
undertaken to destroy the Russian trenches proved t o be 
unproductive and costly. 
 
The period of purely stationary warfare saw tedious  bureaucratic 
chores proliferate.  The time of the staffs would h ave been 
better utilized for the tactical training of the tr oops in 
preparation for the impending defensive fighting.  There is no 
doubt that the men were digging too much and drilli ng too 
little. 
 
What oppressed the troops most, however, was the fa ct that they 
weren't clear how the upcoming fight would develop due to the 
Russians' new tactic of first approaching our lines .  Also it 
cannot be denied that because of the pause in the f ighting since 
autumn 1915 many regiments had partly lost their be lief that it 
would again be necessary to endure a long major bat tle.  In an 
earlier section we have noted how units had been al lowed to 
become tactically clumsy during months of service i n the 
trenches, in which the garrisons of the long, thinl y-held lines 
only seldom were relieved.  What has been stated he re about 4 th  
Army is substantially also true for the other armie s. 
 
The expansion of the Russian trenches, which alread y in several 
places had reached our barriers, now caused justifi able concern 
in some quarters that oblique aimed barrage fire, u pon which the 
entire defensive scheme was based, might no longer be able to 
quickly and effectively strike the enemy attackers as they 
crossed no man's land - which was becoming narrower  every day.  
It was also questionable whether the defenders woul d have enough 
time to come out of their foxholes and man the brea st works.  
Now there was a loud clamor from the troops, for ex ample in 70 
Hon ID, that advanced positions should be built so that the 
enemy wouldn't be able to reach the main defenses s o quickly.  
This, however, would have entailed pulling back all  the military 
equipment from the first line to the rear, and aban doning all 
the artillery-proof foxholes dug into the trenches or the 
adjacent earth.  Also it would have been difficult to fire out 
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of the second line because of the maze of trenches and 
especially because of the walls of earth which had been raised 
directly behind the first line.  Thus a series of o bjections was 
raised against the suggestions for a last-minute ch ange in 
tactics.  Archduke Joseph Ferdinand's staff conside red plans to 
win forward positions by throwing the Russians back  to the 
eastern bank of the Putilowka River, but didn't ado pt them 
because they would have required a great expenditur e of 
ammunition.  Before a decision could be made about improving the 
positions, the Russian storm broke loose on 4 June,  the 60 th  
birthday of FM Archduke Frederick. 
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4. The orders of battle on 4 June 1916 

 
A. The Aus-Hung. and German units fighting on the E astern front 
under the AOK  
 
7th  Army  
Commander = GO Freih. von Pflanzer-Baltin 
Chief of Staff = Col. Ritter von Zeynek 
 
IX Corps 
Commander = GdK Edl. von Korda 
Chief of Staff = Col. Edl. von Trauttweiler 
Strength = 47 bns, 3 sqdns, 32 batties, 4 ¼ tech co mps, 1 
flieger comp; 46,860 foot, 364 horse, 181 guns; 82 trench 
mortars, 13 flame throwers 
. Col. Kranz's Cav Bde = k.k. Lst Bns 25, 63; 1 Sqd n/Lst Huss Bn 
3; 1500 foot, 164 horse (rest of cavalry with 24 th  ID, below) 
. Lt Col. Papp's Bde = k.k. Lst Gendarme Regt (4); k.u. Lst IR 5 
(4); one volunteer bn.  3 Sqdn/Lst Huss Bn 5, a gen darmerie 
sqdn.  Col. Cziharz's Arty Sector Command [1 Batty/ FKR 5, 4/Hon 
FKR 1; 2, 4 & 5/Res FKR I; 2/FHR 5; 9/FHR 35; 4/Hon  FHR 40; 
3/Hvy FAR 5; Hvy How Batty 45].  2 Comp/SB 11, 2/SB  13.  8900 
foot, 200 horse, 50 guns; 27 trench mortars, 13 fla me throwers 
. 5 th  ID (FML Edl. von Habermann) = 8600 foot, 24 guns, 15 t.m. 

. 10 Inf Bde (GM Adalbert von Kalternborn) = IR 1 ( 4), 13 
(4) 
. 5 FA Bde (Col. Ritt. von Senkowski) = 2 & 3 Batti es/FKR 
5; 1 Res FKR I; Hvy FAR 5 (2) 
. ¼ 2 Comp/SB 2, 4/SB 11 

. 40 th  Hon ID (GM Edl. von Nagy) = 12,300 foot, 28 guns, 28 t.m. 
. 80 Hon Inf Bde (GM Haber) = HIR 6 (3), 19 (3) 
. 202 Hon Inf Bde (Col. von Savoly) = Hon IR 306 (4 ), 307 
(4) 
. 40 FA Bde (Col. Freih. von Wolf-Schneider) = Hon FKR 1 
(3), 3 Batty/Res FKR I, 3/Hon FHR 40 
. ½ 2 Comp/SB 2, ¼ 1/SB 12 

. 24 th  ID (GM Urbarz) = 14,960 foot, 64 guns, 12 t.m. 
. 47 Inf Bde (Col. Edl. von Stransky) = IR 10 (3), 45 (3) 
. 48 Inf Bde (Col. Korzer) = IR 9 (4), 77 (3) 
. Foot Cav Det (Col. Götz; from Cav Bde Kranz and c ombined 
divisional cav) = 1 & 2 Sqdns and 1 Foot Sqdn/DR 14 , 5 & 6 
Sqdns/HR 8, 3 & 4/LW UR 3, 1 & 2/LW UR 4 
. 24 FA Bde (Col. Augste) = FKR 24 (4), FHR 24 (4),  3 & 4 
Batties/FHR 5, 1/Hvy FAR 24 

. Corps reserve = Lt Col. Scholtz's Group [23 & 24 k.k. Lst Inf 
Bns]; 1600 foot 
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. Corps troops = ½ 30.5 cm Mor Batty 8; four 8 cm c annon, eight 
9 cm cannon; 1 flak zug; Flieger Comp 1.  15 guns 
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Group (Corps) Benigni 
Commander = FZM Ritter von Benigni 
Chief of Staff = Lt Col. Max Freih. von Pitreich 
Strength = 47 ¾ bns, 53 ¼ sqdns, 4 batties, 5 ¼ tec h comps, 1 
flieger comp.  49,800 foot, 6218 horse, 23 guns; 90  t.m., 13 
f.t. 
. 3 rd  CD (FML Ritt. von Brudermann) = 4400 foot, 2000 ho rse, 64 
guns 

. 10 Cav Bde (Col. Ritt. von Szivo) = DR 3 (4), UR 7 (4); 
Cav Rifle Bn I/3 
. 17 Cav Bde (Col Edl. von Kirsch) = HR 1 (4), UR 4  (4); 
Cav Rifle Bns II & III/3 
. Russ' Det = An inf det, a cav platoon, a mtn cann on batty 
. FKR 30 (4); 5 Batty/FKR 5, 3/Horse Arty Bn 2, 5/F HR 15; I 
Bn/Hon FHR 40 (2); 2 & 3 Batties/Hvy FAR 24, 1/Hvy FAR 40; 
one 9 cm cannon 
. ½ 2 Comp/PB 3 

. 30 th  ID (GM Jesser) = 6390 foot 
. 79 Hon Inf Bde (Col. Rubint; from 40 Hon ID) = Ho n IR 29 
(3), 30 (3); FJB 13 318 

. 42 nd Hon ID (FML Snjaric) = 17,160 foot, 188 horse, 76 guns; 35 
t.m., 2 f.t. 

. 83 Hon Inf Bde (GM Bekic) = Hon IR 25 (4), 26 (4)  

. 84 Hon Inf Bde (GM von Petkovic) = Hon IR 27 (4),  28 (4) 

. Div cav = 3, 4 & 5 Sqdns/Hon HR 10 

. 42 FA Bde (Col. Scholz) = Hon FKR 6 (4), Hon FHR 42 (4); 
1 Batty/FHR 5, 2/FHR 21, 2 & 3/Hvy FAR 36; Hvy FAR 42 (2); 
six 9 cm cannon 
. 5 Comp/SB 4, ½ 2/PB 3, 3/PB 7, ¼ 4/PB 15 

. 8 th  CD (GM Freih. von Schnehen) = 2700 foot, 1670 hors e, 15 
guns, 13 t.m., 8 f.t. 

. 13 Cav Bde (GM von Fluck) = DR 7 (4), UR 8 (4); C av Rifle 
Bns I & II/8 
. 15 Cav Bde (Col. Edl. von Dokonal) = DR 2 (4), UR  11 (4); 
½ Cav Rif Bn III/8 
. Horse Arty Bn 3 (3); three 9 cm cannon.  ¾ 4 Comp /SB 12 

. 5 th  Hon CD (FML Freih. von Apor) = 1950 foot, 2200 hor se, 16 
guns, 9 t.m. 

. 19 Hon Cav Bde (GM von Jony) = Hon HR 1 (4), 8 (4 ); Hon 
Cav Rifle Bn I/5 
. 23 Hon Cav Bde (Col. Graf Lubienski) = Hon HR 6 ( 4), 7 
(4); Hon Cav Rifle Bn II/5; 1 Sqdn/Hon Cav Rifle Bn  III/5 
. 4 Batty/FKR 5, 1 & 2/Horse Arty Bn 2; two 9 cm ca nnon 

. 51 st  Hon ID (GM Foglar) = 17,200 foot, 160 horse, 59 gu ns, 15 

                                                 
318 The FJB 13 was the only organic part of 30 ID u nder Div HQ 

at this moment. 
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t.m., 3 f.t. 
. 200 Hon Inf Bde (GM von Latzin) = Hon IR 301 (3),  302 (3) 
. 201 Hon Inf Bde (GM von Benke) = Hon IR 300 (3), 305 (3); 
k.u. Lst IR 20 (4) 
. 1 & 2 Sqdns/Hon HR 4.  ¾ 4 Comp/PB 15 
. 51 FA Bde (Col. Stráner) = Hon FKR 2 (4), Hon FHR  51 (4); 
1 Batty/Hvy Hon FAR 51; 15 cm Mor Batty 5; three 9 cm 
cannon 

. Directly under Group = ½ 30.5 cm Mor Batty 8; one  flak zug; ¼ 
6 Comp/SB 3, ¼ 4/SB 12; Flieger Comp 13.  3 guns, 1 8 t.m. 
 
Group (Corps) Hadfy 
Commander = FML von Hadfy 
Chief of Staff = Lt Col. Stromfeld 
Strength = 18 bns, 24 sqdns, 15 ½ batties, 4 ¼ tech  comps, 1 
flieger comp. 19,010 foot, 2019 horse, 114 guns, 38  t.m., 4 f.t. 
. 21 st  LW ID (GM Podhajsky) = 13,100 foot, 319 horse, 27 guns, 28 
t.m. 

. 41 LW Bde (Col. Schwanda) = LW IR 6 (3), 7 (3) 

. 42 LW Bde (Col. Edl. von Grossmann) = LW IR 8 (3) , 28 (3) 

. Divisional cav (from 30 ID) = 3 &4 Sqdns/LW UR 1 

. 21 FA Bde (Col. Leonhardt) = FKR 21 (4), FHR 21 ( 3); 6 
Batty/FHR 29; Hvy FAR 21 (2); nine 9 cm cannon 
. 3 Comp/SB 13, ¾ 1/SB 12; Dobay's Inf Pioneer Comp  

. 6 th  CD (GM Edl. von Schwer) = 5910 foot, 1700 horse, 6 5 guns; 8 
t.m., 2 f.t. 

. 5 Cav Bde (GM Kopecek) = DR 6 (4), 8 (4); 1 & 3 S qdns/DR 
5; 3, 4, 5 & 6 Sqdns/LW UR 6 
. 14 Cav Bde (GM Edl. von Rettich) = DR 11 (4), HR 11 (4); 
Cav Rifle Bns I, II & III/6; k.k. Lst Bn 17; k.u. L st Bns 
VI/3, VIII/30 
. 30 FA Bde (Col. Graf Szeptycki; from 30 ID) = Hor se Arty 
Bns 6 (3), 8 (4); FHR 30 (4), Hvy FAR 30 (2); five 9 cm 
cannon 

. Directly under Group = One flak zug; ¼ 9 Comp/SB 9, ¼ 8/SB 12, 
2/PB 9; Flieger Comp 29.  2 guns, 2 t.m., 2 f.t. 
 
XIII Corps 
Commander = GdI Freih. von Rhemen 
Chief of Staff = Col. Csoban 
Strength = 27 bns, 20 sqdns, 28 batties, 2 tech com ps, 1 flieger 
comp.  30,300 foot, 2364 horse, 144 guns, 38 t.m., 2 f.t. 
. 15 th  ID (GM Ritt. von Weiss-Tihanyi) = 15,700 foot, 217  horse, 
64 guns; 22 t.m., 2 f.t. 

. 29 Inf Bde (Col. Pammer) = IR 65 (4), 66 (4); att ached 
from 39 th  Hon ID was IV Bn/HIR 11 
. 30 Inf Bde (GM Leide) = IR 60 (5) only 
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. 5 & 6 Sqdns/HR 15; 5 Comp/SB 11 

. 15 FA Bde (Col. Primavesi) = FKR 15 (4), FHR 15 ( 4), Hvy 
FAR 15 (3); six 9 cm cannon 

. 2 nd CD (GM Freih. von Abele) = 3100 foot, 1900 horse, 14 guns 
. 3 Cav Bde (Col. Freih. von Spiegelfeld) = HR 6 (4 ), 16 
(4); Cav Rifle Bn I/2 
. 16 Cav Bde (Col. Edl. von Karapancza) = HR 3 (4),  UR 5 
(4); Cav Rifle Bns II & III/2 
. Horse Arty Bn 2 (3); two 9 cm cannon 

. 36 th  ID (Col. Edl. von Löw, temporarily) = 8000 foot, 2 47 
horse, 60 guns, 11 t.m. 

. 13 Inf Bde (Col. Edl. von Löw) = IR 5 (3; from 15 th  ID), 
78 (4) 
. 1 & 2 Sqdns/Hon HR 10.  ¾ 2 Comp/PB 7 
. 36 FA Bde (Col. Freih. von Bibra) = FKR 36 (4), F HR 36 
(6), 1 Batty/Hvy FAR 36; 12 cm Can Batty 28; four 9  cm 
cannon 

. Corps troops = IR 52 (3; from 36 ID); two flak zü ge; ¼ 2 Comp/ 
PB 7; Flieger Comp 11.  3500 foot, 4 guns 
 
VI Corps 
Commander = GdI von Arz 
Chief of Staff = Col. Joseph Huber 
Strength = 31 ½ bns, 4 sqdns, 21 ½ batties, 3 tech comps, 1 
flieger comp.  31,100 foot, 334 horse, 127 guns; 33  t.m., 5 f.t. 
. 12 th  ID (FML Edl. von Hinke) = 16,300 foot, 150 horse, 69 guns, 
12 t.m. 

. 23 Inf Bde (GM Ritt. von Metz) = IR 56 (4 ¾), 100  (4) 

. 24 Inf Bde (Col. Johann Schubert) = IR 3 (3), 20 (3), 57 
(3) 
. 3 & 4 Sqdns/LW UR 4.  5 Comp/SB 1 
. 12 FA Bde (Col. Andersch) = FKR 12 (5), FHR 12 (4 ), Hvy 
FAR 12 (3); five 9 cm cannon 

. 39 th  Hon ID (GM Blasius von Dáni) = 14,800 foot, 184 ho rse, 56 
guns, 16 t.m. 

. 77 Hon Bde (Col. Lengerer) = Hon IR 9 (3), 11 (3 ¾) 

. 78 Hon Bde (Col. Daubner) = Hon IR 10 (4), 16 (3)  

. 1 & 2 Sqdns/HR 15.  3 Comp/SB 5; Hon Sapper Det 3 9 

. 39 FA Bde (Col. Riedl) = Hon FKR 3 (4), Hon FHR 3 9 (4); 1 
Batty; Hon Hvy FAR 39; four 9 cm cannon 

. Corps troops = One flak zug; Flieger Comp 18.  2 guns 
 
7th  Army Reserves = 25 bns; 30,980 foot 
. 9 Inf Bde (Col. Trimmel; from 5 ID) = IR 54 (3), 93 (3) 
. 72 Inf Bde (Col. Budiner; from 36 ID) = IR 16 (4) , 53 (3) 
. 16 Inf Bde (Col. Freih. von Testa; from 30 ID) = FJB 1, 14, 
16, 18 and 27 
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. 215 Inf Bde (Col. von Berzeviczy; from 30 ID) = I R 97 (4); LW 
IR 5 (3) 
 
TOTALS for 7 th  Army = 196 ¼ bns, 104 ¼ sqdns, 141 batties, 19 
tech comps, 5 flieger comps.  208,050 foot, 11,299 horse, 799 
guns, 281 trench mortars, 37 flamethrowers  
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German South Army  
Commander = Bavarian GdI Graf von Bothmer 
Chief of Staff = Bavarian Lt Col. Ritter von Hemmer  
 
Aus-Hung. Corps Hofmann 
Commander = FML Hofmann 
Chief of Staff = Col. Pawlowsky 
Strength = 34 bns, 6 sqdns, 26 ½ batties, 5 tech co mps, 1 
flieger comp.  32,460 foot, 610 horse, 162 guns, 52  t.m., 8 f.t. 
. 54 th  ID (FML Daniel) = 15,260 foot, 230 horse, 68 guns;  32 
t.m., 4 f.t. 

. 131 Inf Bde (GM Blum) = FJB 32; LW IR 19 (3), Hon  IR 309 
(4) 
. 132 Inf Bde (Col. Edl. von Bolzano) = IR 81 (3), 88 (4 ¼) 
. 2 & 4 Sqdns/DR 5.  1 Comp/SB 5, 2/PB 4 
. 54 FA Bde (Col. Kubesch) = 7 Batty/FKR 28; Res FK R 54 
(4), Res FHR 54 (4); 10.4 cm Can Batty 12, Hvy How Batty 
51, Experimental Can Batty # 1; fourteen 8 cm canno n 

. 55 th  ID (GM Ritt. von Unschuld) = 17,200 foot, 170 hors e, 71 
guns, 20 t.m., 4 f.t. 

. 129 Inf Bde (Col. Baukovac) = LW IR 35 (3 ¾), Hon  IR 310 
(4 ½) 
. 130 Inf Bde (Col. von Stanoilovic) = IR 103 (4 ¼) , Hon IR 
308 (4 ¼); Ukrainian Volunteer Rifle Regt (2) 
. 5 & 6 Sqdns/DR 5.  7 Comp/SB 11, 3/SB 12 
. 55 FA Bde (Col. Hubitscha) = 7 Batty/FKR 16; Res FKR 55 
(4), Res FHR 55 (4); 12 cm Can Batty 21; 1 Batty/Re s Hvy 
FAR 55; Hvy How Batty 53; eight 8 cm cannon, eight 9 cm 
cannon 

. 48 th  German Res ID (G.Lt von Oppeln-Bronikowski) = 13 b ns, 1 
sqdn, 14 batties, 3 tech comps, 1 t.m. comp, 1 sapp er det.  
11,300 foot, 100 horse, 74 guns, 10 t.m. 

. 95 Res Bde (von Puttkamer) = Res IR 221 (3), 222 (3) 

. 96 Res Bde (Grall) = Res IR 223 (3), 224 (3) 

. Res Jaeger Bn 20; 48 Res Cav Sqdn; Res FAR 48 and  some 
additional batties 

. Corps troops = Two combined sqdns; two flak züge;  k.k. Lst 
Sapper Det 1/2; Flieger Comp 9.  German - 1 ¾ batti es, five 5.7 
cm cannon.  210 horse, 23 guns 
 
Aus-Hung. IX Corps 
Commander = FML Kralicek 
Chief of Staff = Col. von Krammer 
Strength = 34 bns, 3 sqdns, 43 batties, 9 tech comp s, 2 flieger 
comps; 35,230 foot, 290 horse, 253 guns, 69 t.m., 4  f.t. 
. 19 th  ID (FML Böltz) = 15,700 foot, 190 horse, 111 guns,  25 
t.m., 3 f.t. 
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. 37 Inf Bde (Col. Augustin) = IR 35 (3), 75 (4) 

. 38 Inf Bde (GM Steiger) = BH IR 1 (3); FJB 5, 6; LW IR 29 
(3) 
. 4 & 6 Sqdns/DR 14 
. 19 FA Bde (Col. Regnier) = FKR 19 (5); 6 Batty/FK R 33; 
FHR 19 (4); 2 Batty/Hon FHR 38; Hvy FAR 19 (3); one  flak 
zug; ten 8 cm cannon; 5 German batties 
. 6 Comp/SB 9, 2/SB 10; k.k. Lst Sapper Det 1/1; on e k.u.k. 
miner comp 

. 32 nd ID (GM Ritt. von Willerding) = 14,000 foot, 100 ho rse, 120 
guns, 36 t.m., 1 f.t. 

. 63 Inf Bde (GM Edl. von Obauer) = IR 23 (4), 70 ( 3) 

. 64 Inf Bde (GM Grallert) = IR 6 (3), 86 (3) 

. 5 Sqdn/LW UR 1 

. 32 FA Bde (GM Kreycy) = FKR 32 (4); 6 Batty/FKR 1 5; FHR 
32 (4); 1 Batty/Hon FHR 38; Hvy FAR 32 (3); Hvy How  Batty 
28; 1 Batty/Hvy FAR 38; four 9 cm cannon; German - 5 
batties plus fourteen 5.7 cm cannon 
. 6 Comp/SB 2; 1/PB 7; one k.u.k. and one German mi ner comp 

. 76 Hon Inf Bde (Col. Karleusa; from 38 Hon ID) = Hon IR 23 
(3), 24 (3); II Bn/Hon FHR 38 (2).  5530 foot, 12 g uns, 8 t.m. 
. Corps troops = k.k. Lst Sapper Dets 2/2, 4/2; Fli eger Comp 25; 
1 ½ German batties and 1 German flieger det.  10 gu ns 
 
South Army Reserves 
. 38 th  Hon ID (FML von Csanady) = 5470 foot, 200 horse, 2 5 guns 

. 75 Hon Bde (Col. Gombos) = Hon IR 21 (3), 22 (3) 

. 1 & 2 Sqdns/HR 2; Hon Sapper Det 38 

. 38 FA Bde (GM Werz) = Hon FKR 5 (4) only 
. Three German batties, one German flieger det.  10  guns 
 
TOTALS for German South Army = 87 bns, 12 sqdns, 90  ½ batties, 
19 tech comps, 1 t.m. comp, 4 flieger comps (or det s).  84,460 
foot, 1200 horse, 523 guns, 131 t.m., 12 f.t. 
 
Böhm-Ermolli's Army Group  (over 2 nd and 1 st  Armies) 
Commander = GO von Böhm-Ermolli 
Chief of Staff = GM Dr. Bardolff 
 
2nd Army  
Commander = GO von Böhm-Ermolli 
Chief of Staff = GM Dr. Bardolff 
 
IV Corps 
Commander = GdI Schmidt von Georgenegg 
Chief of Staff = Col. Edl. von Merizzi 
Strength = 30 bns, 5 sqdns, 25 ½ batties, 3 tech co mps, 1 
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flieger comp; 29,460 foot, 520 horse, 152 guns, 31 t.m., 14 
fl.5. 
. 14 th  ID (FML von Csicserics) = 14,900 foot, 320 horse, 82 guns, 
13 t.m., 14 f.t. 

. 27 Inf Bde (GM Horvath) = IR 71 (5 ½), 72 (4) 

. 28 Inf Bde (Col. Alfred von Zeidler) = IR 48 (4),  76 (4) 

. 1 & 2 Sqdns/HR 5 (from 38 Hon ID); Res Sqdn/HR 11  

. 14 FA Bde (Col. von Ripper) = FKR 14 (5), FHR 14 (4), I 
Bn/FHR 31 (2); 3 Batty/Hvy FAR 14, 1/Hvy FAR 33; fi ve 8 cm 
and five 9 cm cannon 
. 2 Comp/SB 9, 3/PB 9 

. 33 rd  ID (FML Hordt) = 12,560 foot, 200 horse, 68 guns, 18 t.m. 
. 65 Inf Bde (Col. Friedrich Edl. von Tomanek) = IR  19 (4), 
26 (4 ½) 
. 66 Inf Bde (GM Brauner) = IR 83 (4) only 
. 3 & 4 Sqdns/HR 5 (constructing field works) 
. 33 FA Bde (Col. Kaufmann) = FKR 33 (5), FHR 33 (4 ); 1 
Batty/Hvy FAR 14, 3/Hvy FAR 31, 2/Hvy FAR 33; six 8  cm and 
two 9 cm cannon 
. 3 Comp/SB 4 

. Corps troops = One flak zug; Flieger Comp 3.  2 g uns 
 
V Corps 
Commander = FML Goglia 
Chief of Staff = Col. Freih. von Carinell 
Strength = 13 ½ bns, 1 sqdn, 8 batties, 1 tech comp ; 13,600 
foot, 80 horse, 49 guns; 14 t.m., 8 f.t. 
. 31 st  ID (GM Lieb) = 13,600 foot, 49 guns, 14 t.m., 8 f. t. 

. 61 Inf Bde (Col. Trajan Bacsila) = IR 32 (4 ¾), 6 9 (4) 

. 62 Inf Bde (Col. Heisegg) = IR 44 (4 ¾) only 

. 31 FA Bde (Col. Schirza) = FKR 31 (5), II Bn/FHR 31 (2); 
2 Batty/Hvy FAR 31; three 8 cm and two 9 cm cannon 
. 4 Comp/PB 3 

. Corps troops = 3 Sqdn/Lst Huss Bn 8 (building fie ld works) 
 
Group Kosak 
Commander = FML Kosak 
Chief of Staff = Major Ritt. von Förster-Streffleur  
Strength = 26 bns, 22 sqdns, 22 ½ batties, 3 tech c omps, 1 
flieger comp; 21,200 foot, 2510 horse, 107 guns; 32  t.m., 8 f.t. 
. 27 th  ID (FML Kosak) = 13,000 foot, 200 horse, 58 guns, 16 t.m., 
6 f.t. 

. 53 Inf Bde (Col. Lederer) = IR 25 (4 ½), 34 (4) 

. 54 Inf Bde (Col. von Watterich) = IR 67 (5), 85 ( 4) 

. 3 & 4 Sqdns/HR 15 (building field works) 

. 27 FA Bde (Col. Steinhauser) = FKR 27 (4), FHR 27  (4), 
Hvy FAR 27 (2); 1 Batty/Hvy FAR 31; seven 8 cm cann on 
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. 6 Comp/SB 8 
. 4 th  CD (FML Ostermuth) = 5200 foot, 47 guns, 16 t.m., 2 f.t. 

. 18 Cav Bde (GM Leiter) = Cav Rifle Bns I & II/4; BH IR 3 
(3 ½ bns; from 31 ID) 
. 29 FA Bde (GM Soppe) = FKR 29 (4); Horse Arty Bn 4 (4); 
Hvy FAR 29 (2); Hvy How Batty 39; one flak zug; thr ee 8 cm 
and two 9 cm cannon 
. 4 Comp/SB 3, 3/PB 10 

. Directly under Group Kosak = IR 42 (3; from 29 ID ), 2 Res 
Sqdn/ HR 2; one flak zug; Flieger Comp 14; 3000 foo t, 110 horse, 
2 guns 
 
Army (or Army Group) Reserves 
. 29 ID (FML Schön) = 14,800 foot 

. 57 Inf Bde (Col. Barwik) = IR 12 (3; from 33 ID),  92 (3 
¾) 
. 58 Inf Bde (GM Langendorf) = IR 74 (4), 94 (4 ½) 

. 21 Cav Bde (GM Graf Marenzi) = 2200 horse (from 4  CD, 
constructing field works) = DR 9 (4), 15 (4); UR 1 (4), 13 (4); 
4 & 5 Sqdns/HR 12; 2 Sqdn/LW UR 1 
 
TOTALS for 2 nd Army = 84 ¾ bns, 28 sqdns, 56 batties, 7 tech 
comps, 2 flieger comps; 79,060 foot, 3110 horse, 30 8 guns, 77 
t.m., 30 f.t. 
 
1st  Army  (also part of Böhm-Ermolli's Army Group) 
Commander = GO von Puhallo 
Chief of Staff = GM Sallagar 
 
XVIII Corps 
Commander = FML Czibulka 
Chief of Staff = Col. Larisch 
Strength = 18 ½ bns, 31 sqdns, 19 batties, 3 tech c omps, 1 
flieger comp; 18,000 foot, 3700 horse, 101 guns, 20  t.m. 
. k.k. 1 st  Lst Inf Bde (FML Bandian) (7000 foot, 31 guns) = k .k. 
Lst IR 1 (4), 22 (3 ½).  I Bn/Res FKR 1 (2), I Bn/R es FHR 1 (2), 
4 Batty/Hvy FAR 25; 15 cm Mor Batty 12; three 8 cm and two 9 cm 
cannon 
. 7 th  CD (FML Ritt. von Micewski) = 11,000 foot, 3700 ho rse, 70 
guns, 20 t.m. 

. GM von Le Gay's Group = LW IR 16 (4; from 46 LW I D), k.k. 
Lst IR 1 (4; from 1 Lst Inf Bde) 
. Col. von Benesi's Cav Bde = 5 Sqdn/DR 14; HR 8 (4 ); 3 & 4 
Sqdns/LW UR 2 
. k.u. 1 Lst Huss Bde (Col. Csecsi-Nagy) = k.u. Lst  HR 1 
(4), 2 (4); k.u. Cav Rifle Bn 12 
. 11 Cav Bde (GM Edl. von Mold) = DR 10 (4), UR 2 ( 4); Cav 
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Rifle Bns I & II/7 
. 20 Cav Bde (Col. Ritt. von Lemaic) = DR 12 (4), U R 3 (4) 
. 1 Res FA Bde (GM Hess) = Horse Arty Bn 7 (4), II Bn/Res 
FKR 1 (2), FHR 29 (4); 3 Batty Res FHR 1, 3/Hvy FAR  25, 1/ 
Res FAR 1; five 8 cm and three 9 cm cannon 
. 4 Comp/SB 4, 5/SB 6, 1/SB 8 

. Corps troops = Flieger Comp 22 
 
Directly under 1 st  Army HQ... 
. 46 th  LW ID (GM von Urbarski) (in line under Army HQ) = 24,500 
foot, 90 horse, 131 guns, 4 t.m., 6 f.t. 

. 91 LW Bde (GM Frauenberger) = LW IR 15 (6), 32 (5  ½) 

. 92 LW Bde (GM Haas) = FJB 25 (from 46 LW ID); LW IR 13 
(5 ½), 31 (4); k.k. Lst IR 13 (3) 
. 5 & 6 Sqdns/LW UR 4.  3 Comp/SB 1 
. 46 FA Bde (Col. Exner) = FKR 46 (4), FHR 46 (4); 1 & 2 
Batties/Hvy FAR 25, 1/Hvy FAR 46; two flak züge; fi ve 8 cm 
and three 9 cm cannon 
. 25 FA Bde (Col. Edl. von Filz; from 25 ID) = FKR 25 (4), 
FHR 25 (4); six 8 cm and five 9 cm cannon 

. 25 th  ID (GM von Boog) (in Army's reserve) = 14,900 foot , 230 
horse 

. 49 Inf Bde (GM Edl. von Severus) = IR 84 (5 ½ bns , of 
which 3 bns were in the Army Group's  reserve); FJB 31 
. 50 Inf Bde (GM von Stöhr) = IR 4 (5); FJB 10, 17 
. 3 & 4 Sqdns/LW UR 5.  4 Comp/PB 4 

. Army troops = 5 Comp/PB 4.  Flieger Comp 5 
 
TOTALS for 1 st  Army = 57 bns, 35 sqdns, 39 batties, 6 tech comps,  
2 flieger comps; 57,400 foot, 4020 horse, 232 guns,  24 t.m., 6 
f.t. 
TOTALS for Böhm-Ermolli's Army Group = 140 ¾ bns, 6 3 sqdns, 95 
batties, 13 tech comp, 4 flieger comps; 136,460 foo t, 7130 
horse, 504 guns, 101 t.m., 36 f.t. 
 
Linsingen's Army Group  (over 4 th  Army and independent corps) 
Commander = Prussian GdI (with the rank of a GO) vo n Linsingen 
Chief of Staff = Prussian GM von Stolzmann 
 
4th  Army  
Commander = GO Archduke Joseph Ferdinand 
Chief of Staff = GM Berndt 
 
Corps Szurmay 
Commander = FML Szurmay 
Chief of Staff = Lt Col. Röder 
Strength = 27 ¼ bns, 4 sqdns, 41 batties, 5 tech co mps; 31,900 
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foot, 250 horse, 214 guns, 64 t.m., 20 f.t. 
. 7 th  ID (GM von Felix) = 17,600 foot, 100 horse, 67 gun s, 42 
t.m., 10 f.t. 

. 14 Inf Bde (GM Baumgartner) = IR 38 (4), 68 (4 ¾) ; FJB 21 

. 71 Inf Bde (GM Plivelic) = IR 37 (3), 79 (5) 

. Lst Huss Bn 10 (2).  1 & 5 Comps/SB 13 

. 7 FA Bde (Col. Scheucher) = FKR 7 (4), 9 Batty/FK R 16, 
FHR 7 (4), Hvy FAR 7 (3); Hvy How Batty 61; nine 8 cm 
cannon 

. 70 th  Hon ID (GM Goldbach) = 14,300 foot, 150 horse, 59 guns, 22 
t.m., 10 f.t. 

. 207 Hon Inf Bde (Col. Andreas Berger) = Hon IR 31 2 (3), 
313 (3) 
. 208 Hon Inf Bde (Co. von Csicsery) = Hon IR 314 ( 3 ½), 
315 (3) 
. Hon Huss Bn 70 (2) 
. 70 FA Bde (Col. Skotak) = 5 Batty/FKR 10; Res Hon  FKR 70 
(4); 6 Batty/FHR 16; Res Hon FHR 70 (4); one 8 cm c annon 
. 4 Comp/SB 9, 4/PB 4; k.u. Lst Sapper Det 3/IV 
. 11 FA Bde (Col. Steinhardt) (attached from 11 ID and not 
counted in total for 70 Hon ID; had 60 guns) = FKR 11 (5), 
FHR 11 (4), Hvy FAR 11 (2) 

. Corps troops = Res FHR X (4); 10.4 cm Cannon Batt y 10; Hvy How 
Batties 2, 5.  28 guns 
 
X Corps 
Commander = GdI Martiny 
Chief of Staff = GM von Kralowetz 
Strength = 25 ¾ bns, 4 sqdns, 38 batties, 4 tech co mps; 27,620 
foot, 285 horse, 206 guns, 50 t.m., 5 f.t. 
. 2 nd ID (FML Edl. von Sellner) = 13,600 foot, 126 horse , 65 
guns, 24 t.m., 5 f.t. 

. 3 Inf Bde (GM Klein) = IR 40 (5); FJB 4 

. 19 Inf Bde (GM von Iwanski) = IR 82 (5); FJB 29; Tyrol 
Jaeger Comp 5/N 319  

 . 5 & 6 Sqdns/LW UR 3.  4 Comp/SB 10, 6/SB 11 
. 2 FA Bde (Col. Edl. von Rosenzweig) = FKR 2 (4), FHR 2 
(4), Hvy FAR 2 (3); Hvy How Batty 47; four 8 cm and  one 9 
cm cannon 
. 13 FA Bde (Col. Schulhof; attached from 13 LW ID and not 
counted in total for 2 ID; had 52 guns) = FKR 13 (4 ), FHR 
13 (4); 1 Batty/Hvy FAR 13 

. 37 th  Hon ID (GM Tabajdi) = 14,560 foot, 159 horse, 65 g uns, 26 
t.m. 

                                                 
319 The "Tyrol Jaeger Comps" were formed from Tyrol  Kaiser 

Jaeger of Italian nationality. 
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. 73 Hon Bde (Col. Lähne) = Hon IR 13 (4), 18 (3); Tyrol 
Jaeger Comps 1/N, 2/N 
. 74 Hon Bde (Col. Pogany) = Hon IR 14 (3), 15 (3) 
. 5 & 6 Sqdns/HR 5.  4 Comp/SB 5 
. 37 FA Bde (Col. Seh) = Hon FKR 4 (4), Hon FHR 37 (4), Hvy 
Hon FAR 37 (2); six 8 cm and three 9 cm cannon 

. Corps troops = Res FKR X (4), 15 cm Can Batties 1 , 5; Hvy How 
Batty 40.  1 Comp/PB 9.  24 guns 
 
II Corps 
Commander = FML Kaiser 
Chief of Staff = Col. Purtscher 
Strength = 28 ¾ bns, 4 sqdns, 25 batties, 4 tech co mps; 26,180 
foot, 312 horse, 140 guns, 45 t.m., 1 f.t. 
. 41 st  Hon ID (GM Schamschula) = 12,580 foot, 105 horse, 68 guns, 
20 t.m., 1 f.t. 

. 40 Hon Bde (Col. Freih. von Benz-Albkron) = Hon I R 31 
(4), 32 (3); Tyrol Jaeger Comp 3/N 
. 82 Hon Bde (GM von Molnar) = Hon IR 12 (4), 20 (3 ) 
. 5 & 6 Sqdns/Hon HR 4.  1 Comp/SB 11, 2/PB 10 
. 41 FA Bde (Col. Capp) = Hon FKR 7 (4), Hon FHR 41  (4), 
Hvy Hon FAR 41 (3); Hvy How Batty 44; six 8 cm cann on 

. 4 th  ID (GM Reymann) = 13,600 foot, 207 horse, 72 guns,  25 t.m. 
. 7 Inf Bde (Col. Ritt. von Steinitz) = IR 99 (4 ½) ; LW IR 
30 (3); Tyrol Jaeger Comp 7/N 
. 8 Inf Bde (GM Ritt. von Jemrich) = IR 8 (3 ¾), 49  (3) 
. 1 & 2 Sqdns/LW UR 5.  1 Comp/SB 2, 5/PB 9 
. 4 FA Bde (GM Machaczek) = FKR 4 (4), 7 Batty/FKR 14; FHR 
4 (4), 6 Batty/FHR 15; Hvy FAR 4 (3); four 8 cm and  two 9 
cm cannon 

 
Army Reserves 
. 11 th  ID (GM Grubic) = 15,300 foot, 90 horse 

. 4 Inf Bde (GM Prusenowsky) = IR 89 (4 ½), 90 (3) 

. 22 Inf Bde (Col. Gustav Fischer) = IR 58 (3), 95 (4 ¾) 

. 1 Sqdn/LW UR 1 
. 13 th  LW ID (FML von Szekely) = 13,900 foot, 190 horse 

. 25 LW Bde (Col. Wurja) = LW IR 1 (3), 24 (3) 

. 26 LW Bde (Col. Ritt. von Zygadlowicz) = LW IR 14  (3), 25 
(3) 
. 5 & 6 Sqdns/LW UR 5 

. 10 th  CD (GM Viktor von Bauer) = 1040 foot, 1800 horse, 12 guns 
. 4 Cav Bde (Col. Markowitz; building field works) = HR 10 
(4), 13 (4) 
. 8 Cav Bde (GM von Mouillard; building field works ) = HR 9 
(4), UR 12 (4) 
. Cav Rifle Bn 10; Horse Arty Bn 10 (3) 
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. Directly under Army HQ = 7 Sqdn/HR 2, ½ 2 Sqdn/Ls t Huss Bn 7; 
two flak züge; k.k. Lst Sapper Dets 5/2 and 1 and 2 /3; 1 Comp/PB 
8; Bridging Comp 3/1; Flieger Comps 10, 20.  150 ho rse, 4 guns 
 
TOTALS for 4 th  Army = 110 bns, 32 ½ sqdns, 108 batties, 18 tech 
comps, 2 flieger comps; 115,940 foot, 3077 horse, 5 76 guns, 159 
t.m., 26 f.t. 
 
Units directly under Linsingen's Army Group HQ  
 
Corps Fath 
Commander = GdI Fath 
Chief of Staff = Col. Ludvig 
Strength = 29 bns, 3 ½ sqdns, 33 ½ batties, 5 tech comps; 30, 
460 foot, 318 horse, 208 guns, 48 t.m., 6 f.t. 
. 90 LW Bde (GM Karl Schwarz; from 45 LW ID) (3540 foot, 42 
guns, 7 t.m.) = LW IR 17 (3); 5 Comp/SB 14, k.u. Ls t Sapper Det 
2/IV; also under Bde HQ was Col. Wolff's 45 FA Bde [FKR 45 (4), 
I Bn/ FHR 45 (2), 1 Batty/Hvy FAR 45; two 8 cm cann on] 
. 26 th  LW ID (FML Lischka) = 11,540 foot, 200 horse, 59 g uns, 20 
t.m., 3 f.t. 

. 51 LW Bde (GM Pfeffer) = LW IR 11 (3), 12 (3) 

. 52 LW Bde (Col. Johann von Richter) = LW IR 9 (3) , 10 (3) 

. 1 & 2 Sqdns/LW UR 2.  5 Comp/SB 9 

. 26 FA Bde (Col. Reichenauer) = FKR 26 (3), 5 Batt y/FKR 
27; FHR 26 (3), II Bn/FHR 45 (2); 1 Batty/Hvy FAR 2 6, Hvy 
How Batty 46; seven 8 cm cannon 

. 53 rd  ID (GM von Pongracz) = 12,000 foot, 118 horse, 105  guns, 
21 t.m., 3 f.t. 

. k.u. 127 Lst Bde (GM Tanarky) = k.u. Lst IR 6 (3) , 19 (3) 

. 128 Lst Bde (Col. Karpellus) = k.k. Lst Bns 44, 7 6; k.u. 
Lst IR 3 (3) 
. 1 Sqdn/Lst Huss Bn 5; ½ 2 Sqdn/Lst Huss Bn 4 
. 53 FA Bde (Col. Adler) = Res FKR 53 (4), Res FHR 53 (3), 
4 Batty/FHR 26, Hvy How Batty 20; two 9 cm cannon; German - 
six batteries, fifteen revolver cannon 
. March Comp/SB 13 

. Corps reserve = LW IR 34 (3).  3380 foot (from 45  LW ID) 

. Corps troops = One flak zug; 2 Comp/SB 1.  2 guns  
 
Cav Corps Hauer 
Commander = GdK Freih. von Hauer 
Chief of Staff = Lt Col. Ritt. Fischer von Ledenice  
Strength = 26 bns, 58 sqdns, 17 batties, 3 tech com ps; 11,600 
foot, 6500 horse, 85 guns; 37 t.m., 10 f.t. 
. Polish Legion (Division) (GM von Puchalski) = 410 0 foot, 500 
horse, 32 guns, 8 t.m. 
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. 1 st  Brigade = IR 1 (3), 2 (3) 

. 3 rd  Brigade = IR 5 (3), 6 (3) 

. UR 1 (4), 2 (4).  Artillery (6 batteries) 
. 11 th  Hon CD (GM Czito) = 1800 foot, 2100 horse, 19 guns , 11 
t.m., 3 f.t. 

. 22 Hon Cav Bde (Col. von Zech) = Hon HR 2 (4), 3 (4) 

. 24 Hon Cav Bde (Col. Hegedüs) = Hon HR 5 (4), 9 ( 4); 3 &4 
Sqdns/Hon HR 4; Hon Cav Rif Bns I, II & III/11 
. Hon Horse Arty Bn 1 (3); 5 Batty/Hon FKR; three 8  cm 
cannon 

. 1 st  CD (GM Chevalier de Ruiz) = 1300 foot, 1900 horse,  19 guns, 
11 t.m., 4 f.t. 

. 6 Cav Bde (Col. von Pongracz) = HR 7 (4), 14 (4) 

. 7 Cav Bde (Col. Edl. von Pollet) = HR 4 (4), 12 ( 4) 

. Cav Rifle Bns I & II/1; four independent rifle sq dns 

. Horse Arty Bn 1 (4); three 8 cm cannon 
. 9 th  CD (FML Freih. von Leonhardi) = 2400 foot, 2000 ho rse, 15 
guns, 7 t.m., 4 f.t. 

. 1 Cav Bde (Col. von Weisz) = DR 4 (4), 13 (4) 

. 9 Cav Bde (GM Freih. von Sessler) = DR 1 (4), UR 6 (4) 

. Cav Rifle Bns I & II/9 

. Horse Arty Bn 9 (3), three 8 cm cannon 
. Corps reserve = 2 Polish Legion Bde (Col. Küttner ; 2000 foot) 
[Had IR 3 [3], 4 [3]) 
. Corps troops = 3 Comp/SB 9 
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German Group Gronau (reinforced XLI Reserve Corps) 
Commander = Prussian GdA von Gronau 
Chief of Staff = Prussian Major Bronsart von Schell endorff 
Strength = 29 bns, 52 sqdns, 37 batties, 8 tech com ps, 2 t.m. 
comps, 1 flieger det.  28,600 foot, 5420 horse 320 , 128 guns, 20 
t.m. 
. 82 nd Reserve ID (GM Freih. von Spesshardt) = 10,800 foo t, 320 
horse, 48 guns, 10 t.m.  9 bns (Res IR 270, 271 & 2 72), 2 sqdns, 
12 batties (Res FAR 69 & 70), 1 tech comp, 1 t.m. c omp 
. 5 th  CD (GM von Hofacker) = 800 foot, 2400 horse, 12 gu ns.  Had 
9 Cav Bde [DR 4 (4), UR 10 (4), 11 Cav Bde [CR 1 (4 ), DR 8 (4)], 
12 Cav Bde [HR 4 (4), 6 [4)]; an unidentified inf ( jaeger?) bn; 
Horse Arty Bn/FAR 5 (3); one tech comp 
. Guard CD (G.Lt von Storch) = 2400 horse, 12 guns.   Had 1 Gd 
Bde [Gd du Corps (4), Gd CR (4)], 2 Gd Bde [Gd UR 1  (4), 3 (4)], 
3 Gd Bde [Gd DR 1 (4), 2 (4)]; Horse Arty Bn/Gd FAR  (3); one 
tech comp 
. 81 st  Reserve ID (G.Lt von Larisch) = 10,000 foot, 300 h orse, 48 
guns, 10 t.m. 9 bns (Res IR 267, 268, 269), 2 sqdns , 12 batties 
(Res FAR 67 & 68), 2 tech comps, 1 t.m. comp 
. Directly under the Group (7000 foot, 28 guns) = L W IR 39 (3 - 
attached to 81 st  Res ID), 102 (3); Bavarian Landsturm IR 1 (4); 7 
batties, 3 tech comps, 1 flieger det 
 
Army Group Linsingen's reserve 
. 45 th  LW ID (FML Smekal) = 5360 foot, 240 horse 

. 89 LW Bde (Col. Wokoun) = LW IR 18 (3), 33 (3) 

. 1 & 2 Sqdns/LW UR 3 
 
TOTALS of the units directly under Army Group Linsi ngen = 90 
bns, 115 ½ sqdns, 87 ½ batties, 13 tech comps, 2 t. m. comp, 2 
flieger dets.; 76,020 foot, 12,478 horse, 421 guns,  105 t.m., 16 
f.t. 
 
TOTALS of Army Group Linsingen = 200 bns, 148 sqdns , 195 ½ 
batties, 31 tech comps, 2 t.m. comps, 4 flieger com ps or dets; 
191,960 foot, 15,555 horse, 997 guns, 264 t.m., 42 f.t. 
 
TOTALS for the allied units under the AOK in the Ru ssian theater 
of operations = 625 bns, 327 ¼ sqdns, 522 batties, 82 tech 
comps, 2 t.m. comps, 17 flieger comps or dets; 620, 930 foot, 
35,184 horse, 2859 guns, 777 t.m., 107 f.t. 
 
B. Austro-Hungarians under Woyrsch's German Army  

                                                 
320 The figures showing the strength of Gronau's fo ot and horse 

are estimates. 
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XII Corps 
Commander = GdI Ritter von Henriquez 
Chief of Staff = Col. Freih. Zeidler-Daublebsky von  Sterneck 
Strength = 33 ½ bns, 4 sqdns, 24 batties, 4 tech co mps; 33,100 
foot, 542 horse, 140 guns, 8 t.m. 
. 16 th  ID (FML von Schariczer) = 16,700 foot, 268 horse, 70 guns, 
4 t.m. 

. 31 Inf Bde (GM von Szende) = IR 2 (4), Reserve IR  2 (4) 

. 32 Inf Bde (Gm von Koschatzky) = IR 31 (4 ½), 64 (5) 

. 3 & 4 Sqdns/HR 2; 5 Comp/SB 12, 2/PB 2 

. 16 FA Bde (FML von Dobler) = FKR 16 (5), FHR 16 ( 4); 1 
Batty/Hvy FAR 16, 1 & 3/Hvy FAR 35; six 8 cm cannon  

. 35 th  ID (FML von Podhoranszky) = 16,400 foot, 274 horse , 70 
guns, 4 t.m. 

. 69 Inf Bde (GM von Baitz) = IR 62 (3), 63 (4) 

. 70 Inf Bde (Col. Funk) = IR 51 (4), k.k. Lst IR 5 1 (3), 
k.u. Lst IR 34 (2) 
. 5 & 6 Sqdns/HR 2 
. 35 FA Bde (GM Gröschl) = FKR 35 (6), FHR 35 (4), 2 Batty/ 
Hvy FAR 16; two flak züge 

 
C. The Russian Southwest Front  
Commander = GdK Brussilov 
Chief of Staff = G.Lt Klembovsky 
 
8th  Army  (GdK Kaledin) (13 infantry, 7 cavalry divs) 
. IV Cav Corps 

. 7 CD - 7 Kinburn DR, 7 Olviopol UR, 7 Belarus HR,  11 Don 
Coss Regt; 7 Horse Arty Bn 
. 16 CD - 17 Chernigov HR, 18 Nezhin HR, 17 New Arc hangel 
UR, 18 Novomirgorod UR; artillery unknown 
. 2 Comb Coss Div - 16 & 17 Don Regts; 1 Kuban Regt , 1 
Volga Regt; Orenburg Horse Arty Bn 
. 3 Cauc Coss Div - 1 Ekaterinodar Coss Regt, Osset ia Horse 
Regt, 1 Kizlyar-Greben Coss Regt, 1 Dagestan Horse Regt; 3 
Cauc Coss Arty Bn 

. XLVI Corps 
. 77 ID - 305 Laishev, 306 Mokshan, 307 Spassk & 30 8 
Cheboksary IR; 77 Arty Bde 
. 100 ID - 397 Zaporozhe, 398 Nizhne Dnieprevsk, 39 9 
Nikopol, 400 Khortilsk IR; 100 Arty Bde 

. V Cav Corps 
. 11 CD - 11 Riga DR, 11 Chuguiev UR, 11 Izyum HR, 12 Don 
Coss Regt; 11 Horse Arty Bn 
. Orenburg Coss Div - Units unknown 

. XXX Corps 
. 71 ID - 281 New Moscow, 282 Alexandria, 283 Pavlo grad, 
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284 Vengrov IR; 71 Arty Bde 
. 80 ID - 317 Drissa, 318 Chernoyar, 319 Bugumil, 3 20 
Chembarsk IR; 80 Arty Bde 

. XXXIX Corps 
. 102 ID - 405 Ligov, 406 Shchegrov, 407 Sarai, 408  Kuznets 
IR; 102 Arty Bde 
. 125 ID - 497 Bilets, 498 Orgiev, 499 Olviopol, 50 0 Ingul 
IR; 125 Arty Bde 

. XL Corps 
. 2 Rifle Div - 5, 6, 7, 8 Rifle Regts; 2 Rifle Art y Bde 
. 4 Rifle Div - 13, 14, 15, 16 Rifle Regts; 4 Rifle  Arty 
Bde 

. VIII Corps 
. 14 ID - 53 Volhynia, 54 Minsk, 55 Podolia, 56 Zhi tomir 
IR; 14 Arty Bde 
. 15 ID - 57 Modlin, 58 Praga, 59 Lublin, 60 Zamosc  IR; 15 
Arty Bde 

. XXXII Corps 
. 101 ID - 401 Kurachev, 402 Ust Medevit, 403 Volsk , 404 
Kamishin IR; 101 Arty Bde 
. 105 ID - 417 Lugan, 418 Alexandrov, 419 Atkars, 4 20 
Serdob IR; 105 Arty Bde 

. 4 Finn Rifle Div (from Front reserves) - 13, 14, 15, 16 Finn 
Rifle Regts; 4 Finn Arty Bde 
. 12 CD - 12 Starodub DR, 12 Belgorod UR, 12 Akhtyr k HR, 3 
Orenburg Coss Regt; 2 Don Horse Arty Bn 
 
11 th  Army  (GdK Sakharov) (8 ½ infantry, 1 cavalry divs) 
. XVII Corps 

. 3 ID - 9 Old Ingria, 10 New Ingria, 11 Pskov, 12 Velikiye 
Luki IR; 3 Arty Bde 
. 35 ID - 137 Nezhin, 138 Bolkhov, 139 Morshansk, 1 40 Sarai 
IR; 35 Arty Bde 

. VII Corps 
. 13 ID - 49 Brest, 50 Bialystok, 51 Lithuania, 52 Vilna 
IR; 13 Arty Bde 
. 34 ID - 133 Simferopol, 134 Feodosia, 135 Kertch- Enikol, 
136 Taganrog IR; 34 Arty Bde 
. Saratov Bde of 122 ID - Composition unknown 

. VI Corps 
. 4 ID - 13 Belosersk, 14 Olonets, 15 Schlüsselburg , 16 
Ladoga IR; 4 Arty Bde 
. 16 ID - 61 Vladimir, 62 Suzdal, 63 Uglits, 64 Kaz an IR; 
16 Arty Bde 

. XVIII Corps 
. 23 ID - 89 Belomorsk, 90 Onezhsk, 91 Dvina, 92 Pe chersk 
IR; 23 Arty Bde 
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. 37 ID - 145 Novocherkask, 146 Tsaritsyn, 147 Sama ra, 148 
Caspian IR; 47 Arty Bde 

. Trans-Amur CD - 3, 4, 5 and 6 T-A Cav Regts; arti llery unknown 
 
7th  Army  (GdI Shcherbachev) (7 infantry, 3 cavalry divs) 
. XXII Corps 

. 1 Finn Rifle Div - 1, 2, 3, 4 Rifle Regts; 1 Arty  Bde 

. 3 Finn Rifle Div - 9, 10, 11, 12 Rifle Regts; 3 A rty Bde 
. XVI Corps 

. 41 ID - 161 Alexandropol, 162 Akhaltsykh, 163 Len kovan-
Nasheburg, 164 Zakatal IR; 41 Arty Bde 
. 47 ID - 185 Bash Kadiklaya, 186 Avlanduz, 187 Ava rs, 188 
Kars IR; 47 Arty Bde 

. II Corps 
. 26 ID - 101 Perm, 102 Vyatsk, 103 Petrozavod, 104  Ustchug 
IR; 26 Arty Bde 
. 43 ID - 169 Novo Troitsk, 170 Molodetchensk, 171 
Kobrinsk, 172 Lidsk IR; 43 Arty Bde 
. 3 Turkestan Rifle Div (attached) - 9, 10, 11 and 12 Rifle 
Regts; 3 Arty Bde 

. II Cav Corps (in reserve) 
. 9 CD - 9 Kazan DR, 9 Bug UR, 9 Kiev HR, 1 Ural Co ss Regt; 
9 Horse Arty Bn 
. Combined CD - 19 Archangel DR, 16 Irkutsk HR; 1 &  2 
Trans-Amur Cav Regts; artillery unknown 
. 6 Don Coss Div - Units unknown 

 
9th  Army  (GdI Letschitzky) (10 infantry, 5 cavalry divs) 
. XXXIII Corps 

. 1 Trans-Amur Div - 1, 2, 3 & 4 T-A Regts; 1 T-A A rty Bde 

. 2 Trans-Amur Div - 5 & 6 T-A Regts; 20 & 22 Turke stan 
Rifle Regts; 2 T-A Arty Bde 

. XLI Corps 
. 74 ID - 293 Izhora, 294 Berezina, 295 Svirsk, 296  
Grazovets IR; 74 Arty Bde    
. 3 Trans-Amur Div - 7, 8, 9, 10 T-A Regts; 3 T-A A rty Bde 

. XI Corps 
. 11 ID - 41 Seleguin, 42 Yakutsk, 43 Okhotsk, 44 K amchatka 
IR; 11 Arty Bde 
. 32 ID - 125 Kursk, 126 Rylsk, 127 Putivl, 128 Sta ry Oskol 
IR; 32 Arty Bde 

. XII Corps 
. 12 ID - 45 Azov, 46 Dnieper, 47 Ukraine, 48 Odess a IR; 12 
Arty Bde 
. 19 ID - 73 Crimea, 74 Stavropol, 75 Sevastopol, 7 6 Kuban 
IR; 19 Arty Bde 

. Combined Corps 
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. 82 ID - 325 Tsarev Gurev, 326 Bielgerazh, 327 Kor van, 328 
Novo Uzen IR; 82 Arty Bde 
. 103 ID - 409 Novo Khoper, 410 Usman, 411 Sumy, 41 2 
Slavyansk IR; 103 Arty Command  

. III Cav Corps 
. 10 CD - 10 Novgorod DR, 10 Odessa UR, 10 Ingria H R, 1 
Orenburg Coss Regt; 3 Don Coss Horse Arty Bn 
. 1 Don Coss Div - 9, 10, 13, 15 Regts; 1 Don Horse  Arty Bn 
. Terek Coss Div - 2 Gors-Mozdok, 2 Sunzha-Vladikav kaz, 2 
Volga, 2 Kizlyar-Greben Regts; arty unknown 
. Caucasian Native Horse Div - 2 nd Dagestan, Kabardine 
Tartar, Chechen, Circassian & Ingush Horse Regts  
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Other  
. XLV Corps (in Front reserve behind 8 th  Army) 

. 126 ID (only) - 501 Sarapul, 502 Christopol, 503 Chirgin, 
504 Verkhne Ural IR; 126 Arty Bde 

. Odessa garrison (not at the front until July): 11 7 ID - 465 
Yurzhum, 466 Malmizh, 467 Kinburn, 468 Narim IR; 11 7 Arty 
Command 
. Additional cavalry(not listed in original text an d hence not 
included in the totals below, but present per Russi an sources; 
perhaps they were in reserve at the outset)...  

. 3 CD (in IV Cav Corps) - 3 Novorossisk DR, 3 Smol ensk UR, 
3 Elisavetgrad HR, 3 Don Coss Regt; 3 Horse Arty Bn  
. Ussuri CD (was in line with 7 th  Army by 1 July) - Primorsk 
(regular) DR, 1 Nerchin Coss Regt, Ussuri Coss Regt , and 
perhaps one more regt; 1 Horse Mountain Arty Bn 
. 5 Don Coss Div (in line with 7 th  Army by late June) - 27, 
28, 29, 33 Regts; artillery unknown 
. 1 Kuban Coss Div (in line with 7 th  Army by late June) - 
Just three regts (2 Uman, 2 Poltava, 2 Taman), arti llery 
unknown 

 
TOTALS:  40 ½ infantry divs (not counting 117 ID at  Odessa or 
the opolcheniye brigades attached to the Armies); 1 6 cavalry 
divs (not counting the four units whose precise loc ations are 
unknown); about 600,000 foot 321  and 60,000 horse. 
 
EN ROUTE BY TRAIN FROM THE NORTHERN FRONT: 
V Siberian Corps 
. 6 Siberian Rifle Div - 21, 22, 23, 24 Regts; 6 Ar ty Bde 
. 50 ID - 197 Lesnot, 198 Alexander Nevsky, 199 Kro nstadt, 200 
Kronshlot IR; 50 Arty Bde 
 

                                                 
321 The total for the infantry doesn't count the st rong 

replacement forces, which behind 9 th  Army alone reached a 
strength of 60,000 men.  See Litvinov, "The breakth rough of 9 th  
Russian Army in June 1916" (in Russian; St Petersbu rg, 1923; 
p. 87). 
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B. The First Assault of the Russian Southwest Front  (4-
9 June) 
 

1. The k.u.k. 4 th  Army on June 4 

 
Beginning at 4:00 AM on 4 June - a bright, moderate ly warm early 
summer day - Russian artillery fire pounded the ent ire theater 
of war between Kulikowice on the Styr and the city of Czernowitz 
lying far to the south.  Soon it intensified agains t the 
selected points to a strength never hitherto experi enced on the 
Eastern front, thus opening the Russian offensive w hich had been 
expected by the Aus-Hung. troops.  In an order broa dcast by 
radio early in the morning, and which we overheard,  Brussilov 
left no doubt about the planned scope and importanc e of the 
operation.  He proclaimed to his soldiers that "The  time has 
come to drive back our dishonorable enemy.  All Arm ies of our 
front are attacking simultaneously.  I am confident  that our 
iron Armies will achieve a complete victory..." 
 
In the sector of the k.u.k. 4 th  Army, the most powerful and 
destructive fire was directed against 70 Hon ID, 2 ID, and the 
southern wing of 37 Hon ID.  The Russian guns hamme red with 
somewhat less force against the trenches on the nor thern wing of 
7 ID and against the center of 4 ID.  Thus the outl ine of the 
offensive by 8 th  Russian Army became completely clear to the 
defenders - the main blow would come between the Ro vno-Kovel 
railroad line and Koryto, with a diversionary effor t on both 
sides of Czernysz. 
 
In fact GdK Kaledin had decided to break through th e front of 
his opponents between Dubiszcze and Koryto with the  main body of 
XXXIX Corps, with XL and VIII Corps, and with 4 Fin n Rifle Div 
in the second echelon; this force totaled about 100  battalions 
and 320 guns.  The principal effort was to be made in the 
Zorniszcze-Koryto sector.  To the left of the attac king phalanx, 
the 101 ID of XXXII Corps would accompany VIII Corp s in the 
direction of some heights two kilometers west of Ko ryto. 
 
The first assignment of the attacking troops was to  secure the 
net of Aus-Hung. positions as far as the line Stawo k-Derno-
Zabolotie-Malin-Kol. Koryto, i.e.  their first and second lines.  
Then the attack would develop up to the Styr on bot h sides of 
Luck.  For this purpose the 2 Finn Rifle Div and 12 6 ID were 
available, as well as (if necessary) 100 ID, which was stationed 
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behind the northern wing.  XXX Corps was to thrust through 
Czernysz-Rudniki toward the Kolki-Cuman road in ord er to prevent 
the defenders from shifting troops toward Olyka.  I V Cavalry 
Corps, as indicated above, would undertake a raid a long the 
Sarny-Kovel railroad.  Kaledin wanted to start the breakthrough 
assault south of the railroad after he determined t he success of 
the preliminary artillery preparation.  In any even t, XXX Corps 
would attack on the 4 th , and Gillenschmidt's Cavalry Corps no 
later than 5 June. 322  
 
All the apparently necessary defensive measures wer e already 
being taken by the command apparatus of Archduke Jo seph 
Ferdinand's Army early on the 4 th , as soon as the Russian 
drumfire began.  4 th  Army HQ alerted both brigades of 10 CD and 
sent them through Vladimir-Volynsky toward Luck.  T he Army's air 
units were ordered to bomb the enemy's assembly poi nts and HQ at 
Olyka.  GdI Martiny, the commander of X Corps, depl oyed 25 LW 
Bde of the Army's reserves, which had been placed u nder his 
command, in and behind the second position on a bro ad front 
rather than positioning it in depth; FML Szurmay de ployed 4 Inf 
Bde in similar fashion. 323   26 LW Bde was stationed with HQ of 13 
LW ID near Chorlupy; 22 Inf Bde and the staff of 11  ID (whose 
commander GM Grubic was now ill) were in the Ostroz ec area.  II 
Corps HQ also brought their reserve troops forward,  behind the 
threatened 4 ID. 
 
4th  Army HQ ordered that ammunition should be expended  sparingly, 
so that the supply - which was by no means abundant  - would last 
throughout the major battle which was beginning and  whose length 
no one could foretell. 324   This measure, however, caused very 
unfavorable reactions among the troops.  At any rat e, the AOK 
sent more ammunition on the 4 th  and 5 th , so that a shortage didn't 

                                                 
322 Baluiev, p. 36.  Zayontschovsky, p. 23 
323 This deployment of the reserves was based on th e lessons of 

the New Year's Battle in Bukovina, but the outcome would show 
that it was a mistake here. 

324 The following ammunition was available on 3 Jun e: 
 . X Corps had 400 rounds per rifle and 15,000 per machine gun; 

there were also 400 for each field cannon, 340 for each M.99 
field howitzer, 300 for each M.14 field howitzer, 2 60 for each 
heavy howitzer, 430 for each 10 cm cannon, and 100 rounds for 
each 15 cm cannon. 

 . Corps Szurmay also had 400 rounds per rifle and 15,000 per 
machine gun; the artillery had 400 per field cannon , 300 per 
M.99 field howitzer, 300 per M.14 field howitzer, 2 60 per 
heavy howitzer, and 350 rounds per 10 cm cannon. 
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develop. 
 
The Army Group commander GO Linsingen, whose HQ was  at Jablon 
(60 km southwest of Brest-Litovsk) approved all the  actions that 
had been taken.  He expressed his expectation that "the Russian 
attacks undertaken to redress our success in south Tyrol will 
come to nothing", but also prescribed that if the e nemy did 
break through "the reserves already on the scene sh ouldn't be 
committed prematurely, but used in a concentric cou nterattack 
through the enemy positions." 
 
Meanwhile the Russians' fire, which rather early ha d also been 
directed against those upper echelon HQ in range of  their guns, 
continued to bombard the foremost lines with varyin g intensity.  
In most places - particularly in the hardest hit ce ntral sectors 
of 70 Hon ID and of 2 ID - the barriers suffered su bstantial 
damage, the earthen wall was breached, parts of the  trenches 
caved in, and communications were interrupted.  Eve n in 2 ID's 
sector, however, the dugouts remained intact despit e the heavy 
shelling.  Thus the casualties of the divisions inv olved were 
kept within reasonable limits. 
 
First thrusts by the Russian infantry  
 
The bombardment slackened around noon, but in the a fternoon the 
rain of shells against Martiny's and Szurmay's corp s resumed.  
Between 5:00 and 6:00 PM Russian infantry detachmen ts made 
exploratory thrusts in force at several points; man y of the 
defenders chose to regard these as major assaults a nd unleashed 
barrage fire that used up large quantities of ammun ition.  
Opposite the southern wing of 2 ID and opposite 37 Hon ID these 
thrusts were continued after darkness fell.  In gen eral the 
enemy was repulsed without difficulty; however, the  Russians had 
been able to ascertain the amount of damage which t heir 
artillery had done to the obstacles and entrenchmen ts. 
 
From 4:30 to 8:00 PM the Russian XXX Corps launched  several 
stubborn assaults against 4 ID of our II Corps; how ever, they 
all broke down in no man's land.  The artillery of 41 Hon ID, 
which had mostly been left undisturbed, helped the defenders 
with flanking fire.  The Russians returned to their  trenches 
after suffering heavy casualties. 325  
 
In the evening of 4 June the HQ of 4 th  Army could report with 

                                                 
325 According to Baluiev (p. 43) the Russians left 1900 dead or 

wounded men lying in front of the Austrian position s. 
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satisfaction that despite the hellish fire all unit s had 
suffered only relatively light losses, and that GM von Reymann's 
4 ID had achieved a complete defensive victory. 326   Since the 
Russian artillery fire had noticeably weakened afte r darkness 
fell, it was also anticipated that some of the sign ificantly 
damaged positions could be repaired during the nigh t.  This was 
no doubt necessary, since it was obvious that the a ctions on 4 
June were just the prelude to major fighting.  Also  our air 
units, whose activity was hampered toward evening b y local 
storms, had already reported in the morning that Ru ssian 
infantry reinforcements were moving toward the fron t through 
Klewan and Olyka, and that two cavalry divisions we re also 
coming up - one from the area north of Rovno toward  Klewan and 
one from Rovno toward Mlynow.   Apparently the Russ ians were 
preparing for a decisive stroke. 
 
In anticipation of this thrust, in the morning GO L insingen had 
already asked Teschen for authority over 25 LW ID s o that he 
could shift it toward Jalowiczy (12 km southeast of  Luck).  
However, the AOK turned down his request, and in fa ct decided to 
use the Division for another purpose due to events which had 
unfolded in 1 st  Army's sector. 
 

2. Diversionary attacks of 11 th  Russian Army, 4-5 June 

 
General Sakharov, commanding the 11 th  Russian Army, certainly 
wasn't thinking of any wide-ranging operations, and  held firmly 
to the task he'd been assigned - to tie down opposi ng units.  
For this purpose the VI Corps, followed by the Tran s-Amur Border 
Watch Cavalry Division, was to attack along a front  just 7 km 
wide in a direction which the Army commander believ ed would be 
effective - along the Tarnopol-Lemberg railroad.  T he other 
corps would keep enemy troops away from the area of  VI Corps' 
main attack with limited thrusts of their own. 327  
 
4 June  
                                                 
326 By 9:00 PM the reported casualties were as foll ows:  7 ID - 

5 dead, 7 wounded; 70 Hon ID - 57 dead, 161 wounded .  In X 
Corps the 2 ID had sent 137 wounded to the division al medical 
facilities, and 37 Hon ID sent 105; more precise ca sualty 
figures were lacking.  4 ID had lost 189 men, dead or wounded. 

327 Cherkasov, "The Breakthrough at Luck.  Studies and Source 
Material regarding the Operations of Southwest Fron t in June-
July 1916.  The Breakthrough of 11 th  Army."  (In Russian; 
Moscow, 1927), pp. 115 ff. 
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After strong artillery preparation, around 11:00 AM  on the 4 th  
the Russian 16 and 4 ID advanced against GM Ritter von 
Willerding's 32 ID; also ready to move forward were  thirteen 
armored cars stationed behind the attackers.  Initi al Russian 
successes at Cebrow and farther northeast were soon  canceled by 
the defenders.  The enemy renewed the assault in th e afternoon 
and were able to penetrate into the second line on Heights # 369 
(northeast of Cebrow) and to set foot in the foremo st trenches 
at Heights # 389.  However, the Budapest Division 
counterattacked and in bitter hand-to-hand fighting  were able to 
clear the enemy out of almost all their positions. 328    These 
actions caused the HQ of Böhm-Ermolli's Army Group to shift 57 
Inf Bde of 29 ID from Zalosce about two hours' marc h farther 
south, to the border between 2 nd and South Armies.  The HQ of the 
latter Army again ordered that from 38 Hon ID (whic h was in 
reserve) the 76 Hon Inf Bde and three batteries sho uld join IX 
Corps; these units first moved to Jezierna. 
 
In the afternoon the Russian XVIII Corps made a div ersionary 
attack south of the Tarnopol-Jezierna road against the left wing 
of FML Böltz's 19 ID, but was completely unsuccessf ul; the enemy 
was able to penetrate and keep only one sentries' o utpost.  
Around 8:00 PM an assault was launched, after stron g fire, 
against the inner wings of Böltz's Division and the  German 48 
Res ID; even before reaching our obstacles it colla psed under 
the well-directed and concentrated fire of the defe nders. 
 
V Russian Corps made some attempts to attack the so uthern wing 
of 2 nd Army (IV and V Corps), but was held in check simpl y by our 
artillery fire. 
 
More important for the development of the overall c ampaign was 
the thrust by XVII Corps, even though it was intend ed just to 
pin down opposing units.  Originally the attack was  to have been 
launched from the Dworec bridgehead.  Since the Rus sians feared 
betrayal by the local inhabitants, however, they de cided at the 
last minute to attack at Sapanow.  Around 3:00 PM t wo regiments 
of the 3 Russian ID struck the center of our XVIII Corps, broke 
through, and forced the inner wings of the k.k. Lst  IR # 1 and 
LW IR # 16 to retreat.  Although the Viennese Lands turm were 
able to recover their positions at Sapanow shortly thereafter 
with a counterattack, the enemy was able to dig in farther 

                                                 
328 32 ID lost 44 officers and 1800 men (dead, woun ded and 

missing); Russian casualties apparently were higher , since on 
4 June their VI Corps lost 5000 men (Cherkasov, p. 135) 
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north, at the bend of the Ikwa. 
 
This forced GO Böhm-Ermolli to give 1 st  Army HQ control over 
three battalions (II, V and VI) of IR # 84, which h itherto had 
been in the Army Group's reserve and hadn't yet joi ned 25 ID.  
The k.u.k. AOK, however, was concerned that a break through was 
threatening at Sapanow and went further; they order ed 25 ID to 
march to Rudnia.  The three battalions of the 84 th  would join the 
Division there as soon as they were replaced in Böh m-Ermolli's 
reserves by IR # 42. By shifting 25 ID it would als o be possible 
to place it on trains at the Rudnia railroad statio n if it was 
needed in 7 th  Army's sector where - as will be related later - 
the Russians had also made a dangerous penetration.  
 
5 June  
 
Meanwhile the 5 th  of June passed without any major events for 
South and 2 nd Armies.  The Russian XVIII Corps, after the revers e 
suffered the day before, didn't continue to attack;  they 
replaced the barriers which they'd removed opposite  the center 
of Bothmer's Army so that the storm troops could ad vance.  VI 
Corps was in fact supposed to strike again, but its  troops were 
exhausted and weakened by the losses suffered the d ay before; 
they couldn't be organized in time for an assault a nd were 
content to direct moderate fire against the trenche s of 
Willerding's and Böltz's divisions.  This couldn't possibly fool 
the defenders into believing that an offensive was imminent.  
Opposite the k.u.k. 2 nd Army, which hadn't been bothered on the 
4th , the Russians also remained inactive on the 5 th . 
 
On the other hand, 5 June was again a quite active day for 
Puhallo's 1 st  Army.  Already during the night the enemy tried to  
exploit their success against Lst IR # 1, but suffe red a bloody 
rebuff.  The holes in the line caused by the breakd own of LW IR 
"Cracow" # 16 the day before were closed by the 84 th  IR plus 
dismounted horsemen from Col. von Benes' Cav Bde an d from 1 Lst 
Huss Bde.  These troops also recaptured a part of o ur second 
position that ran over the Heights # 256. 329  
 
The enemy brought up reinforcements on the 5 th .  After a powerful 
bombardment, enhanced by the enfilading positions o f the Russian 
batteries, around 4:00 PM their infantry once again  broke into 
the loose line composed of men thrown together from  many units, 
and placed under the command of 7 CD HQ.  The defen ders were 

                                                 
329 Michel and Wohl, "Das Vierundachtizger-Buch" (V ienna, 

1919), pp. 156 ff. 
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pushed back about 100 meters over Heights # 256.  N ow IR # 42 
and several March battalions of 7 CD were also comm itted; they 
were supposed to form a new front, anchored on the firm position 
of 1 Lst Inf Bde and connected with the old positio n at 
Sapanowczyk.  Böhm-Ermolli's Army Group HQ also sen t 58 Inf Bde 
HQ with IR # 74 from Popowce to Komarowka.  In the evening the 
main body of 25 ID reached Kozin after exhausting m arches. 
 
The original plan was to recover the entire positio n lost at 
Sapanow by having all of 25 ID counterattack.  Howe ver, the 
commander of 1 st  Army advised against this idea.  The earlier 
position had been held only for honor's sake.  The new line was 
shorter, better suited to the terrain, and not expo sed to 
enfilading fire by the Russians.  On the other hand , the new 
trenches didn't have shell-proof installations, whi ch was a 
severe drawback now that the Russian artillery was so strong and 
effective. 
 
General Sakharov had decided that on the 6 th  his VI Corps would 
again try to capture the important Heights # 369 so uth of the 
railroad.  For the time being he was content with t he ground he 
had gained at Sapanow. 330   Presumably without knowing it, he had 
also drawn 25 ID toward the south and thus far away  from 
Archduke Joseph Ferdinand's decisive battlefield at  Luck; this 
had severe consequences for the defenders on 5 June . 
 

3. The breakthrough attack by 8 th  Russian Army, 5-6 June 

 

a. Loss of the first and second positions west of O lyka 
on 5 June 
 
In the evening of 4 June, General Kaledin had decid ed to unleash 
the decisive assault toward Luck on the following d ay.  For this 
purpose his artillery, which during the night had r estricted 
their activity to harassing fire, toward morning in tensified the 
bombardment to the greatest possible strength.  The  attacking 
troops of the spearhead group (XXXIX, XL, VIII and XXXII Corps) 
would advance around 9:00 AM. 
 
Around midnight, however, parts of the two northern  corps (XXXIX 

                                                 
330 The Russian asserted that in the actions at Sap anow on 4 

and 5 June they had brought back 69 officers and 27 98 men as 
prisoners (Cherkasov, p. 140). 
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and XL) had already attacked the center and norther n wing of 2 
ID as well as the southern wing of 37 Hon ID.  Alth ough they 
were repulsed, X Corps HQ had shifted part of the r eserves of 37 
Hon ID (Battalion I of Hon IR 18) to a point behind  the center 
of 2 ID.  Since the Klewan-Luck highway seemed to b e 
unprotected, 4 th  Army HQ ordered that during the morning the LW 
IR # 14 of 26 LW Bde should move to cover the point  where the 
highway and rail line crossed the Putilowka 5 km ea st of Palcza.  
Moreover, since II Corps was secure, two battalions  of the 
reserves of 41 Hon ID would shift south, behind the  northern 
wing of 37 Hon ID.  Finally, GM von Bauer's group ( artillery, 
machine guns and foot detachments of 10 CD) moved f rom Zurawicze 
to Silno. 
 
After daybreak the Russian artillery fire increased  along the 
entire front of 4 th  Army, and opposite 70 Hon ID and 2 ID reached 
an intensity that was even significantly greater th an the day 
before.  The effect was overwhelming; the shells al so raised 
enormous dust clouds which hindered visibility.  Sa nd penetrated 
the breech mechanisms of the rifles and machine gun s, making it 
difficult to load them.  While this barrage was sti ll going on, 
the Russian infantry crept closer to our positions;  the 
assaulting columns burst forward a little before 9: 00 AM.  The 
4, 37 and 7 ID were attacked by relatively small fo rces and only 
in isolated sectors; here the Russians never broke into the 
lines.  41 Hon ID remained completely unscathed. 
 
The defeat of 2 Infantry Division  
 
The fighting first took a bad turn for FML Edler vo n Sellner's 2 
ID.  Here the defending artillery was prevented fro m opening 
their barrage fire in time by the dust and smoke; t his enabled 
the Russian XL Corps to break into the positions of  Regiments 82 
and 40 in one bound. 331   The garrison, half stunned by the 
frightful, massive bombardment, was partly surprise d while still 
in their dug-outs and other installations.  Neverth eless, the 
Szekels of IR # 82 bravely fought on.  Many of thes e troops 
emerged from the dug-outs only as prisoners; others  were killed 
when the enemy tossed in hand grenades.  Several gr oups which 
still held out in the first line were captured when  the Russians 
rolled up the position.  The Rzeszow IR # 40 seems not to have 
offered any resistance worth mentioning.  The Russi ans overran 
their foremost trenches very quickly. 
 
Around 10:00 AM the battalions of 25 LW Bde, statio ned in and 

                                                 
331 "History of IR 82", pp. 131 ff. 
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behind the second position, became the targets of a  rain of 
Russian shells, and were greatly surprised to see s warms of 
enemy skirmishers advancing. 332   Meanwhile X Corps HQ had been 
informed by IR # 82 that the Russians had broken in .  At 9:45 AM 
they placed 25 LW Bde under FML Sellner so that the  lost 
position of IR # 82 could be wrested from the enemy  with a 
"systematic counterattack."  GdI Martiny also, with out receiving 
permission from 4 th  Army HQ, brought up LW IR 25 (in the Army's 
reserve) from Chorlupy to Pokaszczewo. 
 
The Army commander, presented with a fait accompli , now decided 
to commit all of 26 LW Bde (LW IR 14 and 25) from t he reserves.  
At 10:30 AM he ordered:  "All of 13 LW ID is placed  under X 
Corps HQ and will be used for a decisive counteratt ack.  The 
first position is to be recovered."  Moreover, IR #  95 of 11 ID 
was shifted from Ostrozec to Zablotie.  GM Bauer's group would 
march ahead to Palcza.   
 
The HQ of FML von Szekely's 13 LW ID, which was sup posed to 
oversee the counterattack, had been dispersed at Ch orlupy by 
Russian artillery fire.  Therefore direction was la cking, and 
valuable time was lost.  The HQ of 25 LW Bde had al ready ordered 
a counterattack on its own initiative; X Corps HQ s ent LW IR 14 
to Derno, and LW IR 25 was supposed to accompany IR  40, whose 
withdrawal had now become known, back into its firs t position.  
However, these individual advances by regiments can not be called 
a systematic counterattack.  Also, there was no coo rdinated 
artillery preparation for the operation.  Army HQ h ad failed to 
hold back at its own disposal any guns other than t hree 
batteries from 10 CD.  Moreover, the batteries whic h had been 
stationed near the first line were now compelled to  find new 
positions; some guns had already fallen into the en emy's hands.  
Finally, some misleading instructions had delayed t he delivery 
of fresh ammunition. 
 
Around 2:00 PM the HQ of 13 LW ID, which meanwhile had returned 
to operation, reported that 25 LW Bde had recovered  the second 
line while suffering moderate casualties.  This cre ated 
considerable consternation.  It had been believed t hat the 
Brigade had started  in the second line and that it had already 
attacked from there toward the first position. 333   Apparently the 
counterattack by 25 LW Bde had never gotten off the  ground.  In 
fact groups on the left wing of 2 ID, under the com mand of FML 
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Szekely, had occupied the second position on both s ides of the 
Olyka-Pokaszczewo road with the main body of 25 LW Bde, LW IR 
14, and the remnants of IR 82; Jaeger Battalions 29  (Hungarian) 
and 4 (Galician) of 19 Inf Bde were still holding o ut in the 
first position.  All these troops were maintaining themselves 
only with great difficulty against a much larger en emy force, 
which was attacking under the cover of strong artil lery fire.  
Often the isolated battalions were fighting as isla nds 
surrounded by the greenish-brown Russian flood.  On  the left, 
where both Jaeger Battalions were stationed, a firm  connection 
was still maintained with 37 Hon ID, which was stan ding its 
ground.  South of the Olyka-Pokaszczewo road GM Kle in, the 
commander of 3 Inf Bde, had the remnants of IR 40, the HQ of 26 
LW Bde, Battalions II/LW IR 1 and I/Hon IR 18 plus LW IR 25.  
Apparently, however, IR 40 had already drifted back  past the 
second position, and LW IR 25 wasn't yet fully depl oyed.  
Because of continuing uncertainty about the situati on on the 
southern wing of 2 ID, the 70 Hon ID had set up a d efensive 
flank facing north at Pelza. 
 
At this moment of great tension, GO Linsingen asked  why 
Regiments 40 and 82 had fallen back.  The enemy had n't committed 
any new troops besides those who'd already been ide ntified.  The 
Army Group commander expected "that this will remai n the only 
instance in which a regiment gives up a strong, imp regnable 
position."  He also repeated his instructions that the strong 
reserve forces shouldn't be sent piecemeal to the c orps, but 
kept together to mount an energetic counterattack.  However, by 
now most of the Army's reserves had been expended.  X Corps HQ 
had meanwhile learned that the enemy had already br oken through 
2 ID's new front in two places; they were consideri ng another 
retreat. 
 
Actions of 70 Honved Infantry Division  
 
GM Goldbach's 70 Hon ID and the extreme northern wi ng of 7 ID 
were struck by Russian VIII Corps, followed by most  of 4 Finn 
Rif Div, and farther south by the main body of XXXI I Corps' 101 
ID - a total of 56 battalions. 334   Here also the attackers, 
moving in thick masses, were able to break into our  fully 
smashed trenches in one bound.  Local reserves did drive out the 
intruders; however, the Russians renewed their effo rts around 
noon.  Battalions from the Corps' reserves (IR 89 a nd 90) had to 
be thrown into the furious action.  Both wings of 7 0 Hon ID as 
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well as the left wing of 7 ID maintained themselves  in the 
foremost trenches.  However, the center of 70 Hon I D buckled, 
and at 1:15 PM FML Szurmay requested IR 58 from the  Army's 
reserves.  Archduke Joseph Ferdinand gave him the R egiment, but 
stipulated that it should only be deployed in case of utmost 
need.  The fighting raged with undiminished strengt h until 4:00 
PM.  The last two and a half battalions of the Corp s' reserve 
were employed to strengthen the Honveds' threatened  center.  IR 
# 58 stayed in the third position as a back up. 
 
Around this time, the commander of X Corps phoned t he Army's 
Chief of Staff, GM Berndt, to report that in his op inion it 
wouldn't be possible to recover the first position,  and that it 
was improbable that the second line could be held.  Therefore it 
would be best to pull Sellner's group (2 ID and 13 LW ID) into 
the third position.  After this request was repeate d in writing, 
the Archduke-Army commander stated, "The Corps comm ander can do 
what he believes is correct based on his knowledge and his 
duty."  GdI Martiny now decided, after considering what he knew 
about the situation of Corps Szurmay (which, howeve r, he 
pictured as gloomier than in fact it was), to draw Sellner's 
group back to the third line.  37 Hon ID would have  to bend its 
right wing back considerably. 
 
Now FML Szurmay also reported.  Based on informatio n from GM 
Goldbach, he figured that the regiments of 70 Hon I D had 
suffered heavy casualties (40 to 50%).  The continu ing heavy 
fighting would demand further sacrifices.  Goldbach  would need 
fresh troops to hold onto the fist position, which he intended 
to recover in the center with a counterattack being  prepared. 
 
FML Szurmay, who apparently was also influenced by the situation 
of X Corps, forwarded Goldbach's report to Luck, wh ile asking 
for the last regiment of 11 ID (IR # 95), which he needed to 
occupy the third position between Malin and Bakorin .  This 
signaled his intention of going back into the third  line; in a 
phone conversation with the Army's Chief of Staff h e indicated 
he had little hope that 70 Hon ID could continue to  hold out.  
At any rate, his opinion wasn't completely justifie d since both 
flanks of the Division were still in the foremost t renches, the 
center was counterattacking, and the unbloodied IR 58 was still 
in reserve. 
 
Based on this report, and because 4 th  Army HQ knew that X Corps 
had decided to retreat to the third position, they believed it 
would be best if FML Szurmay also pulled back 70 Ho n ID under 
cover of the night.  Therefore at 7:00 PM Szurmay r eceived this 
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order:  "If further resistance at the front seems p ointless, the 
troops should withdraw to the third position."  Bec ause of the 
situation of X Corps, the Archduke retained immedia te authority 
over IR 95. 
 
Meanwhile the counterattack launched by the center of 70 Hon ID 
reached the "Hundred Meter Line", but soon afterwar d the 
exhausted soldiers, confronting larger enemy forces , had to 
withdraw again to the second position, which lay sc arcely a 
kilometer behind the foremost trenches.  Both wings , however, 
were still standing firm in the first position agai nst 
continuing assaults.  The situation was not unfavor able, but FML 
Szurmay decided to make use of the authorization he 'd been given 
to pull 70 Hon ID back to the third position. 
 
The situation in the night of 5-6 June  
 
70 Hon ID didn't receive Szurmay's order until 10:0 0 PM.  Now 
they would need to hurry to carry out the movement to the rear 
during the short summer night.  Unfortunately it st arted to 
rain, and the ground became slippery.  This delayed  the 
withdrawal of the batteries.  As the rear guards be gan to leave 
the forward trenches, which hitherto had been so ga llantly 
defended, dawn was breaking.  The Division, which h ad numbered 
12,200 men at the start of the 4th, now had about 5 450; however, 
they hadn't lost a single gun. 
 
2 ID had occupied the third position during the eve ning.  The 
movement took place without interference from the e nemy; the 
Russians, exhausted by the battle, were content to take over the 
second line.  Now for the first time it was discove red that 
Sellner's group had suffered shockingly high casual ties.  IR # 
82 was reduced from 5330 men to 718. 335   IR # 40, which once had 
also numbered about 5000 troops, now had just 270.  Only 140 men 
were left of the full-strength Battalion I/Hon IR 1 8, and 450 of 
the 1500 Jaeger who'd made up FJB # 29.  LW IR "Vie nna" # 1, 
which had entered the fighting with 3270 riflemen, had just 742 
left by nightfall. 336   The casualties of the remaining regiments 
of 13 LW ID, and of FJB # 4, were similarly heavy.  The 
artillery had lost 37 guns to the enemy. 
 
In the evening of 5 June the Aus-Hung. leadership w as confronted 
by the disturbing fact that east of Luck two divisi ons had 
withdrawn from their defensive front, constructed w ith all 
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available resources, into their third line.  Becaus e of the 
heavy casualties and the shaken morale of the troop s and their 
commanders it was impossible to reckon with certain ty that they 
would be able to stand fast.  However, the k.u.k. h igh command 
also had to recognize that they couldn't send any a ssistance now 
that 25 ID had been shifted to the south.  They lef t this task 
to GO Linsingen.  The latter had already released 8 9 LW Bde from 
his reserves, and moved them from Kolki to Zurawicz e.  On the 6 th  
they would march to Palcza, where five German batta lions from 
XLI Res Corps (under Lt Col. Jachmann) were being s ent by rail.  
From these troops and several batteries provided by  4 th  Army, FML 
Smekal (hitherto commanding 45 LW ID) would build a  combined 
division; its mission was to oppose a further enemy  advance with 
a flanking operation from the northwest.  GO Linsin gen was 
hoping that this operation wouldn't be necessary.  Rather, he 
exhorted 4 th  Army toward midnight to ensure that the enemy's 
attack would bleed to death on "our formidable posi tions."  He 
also expected "that 4 th  Army HQ would exert personal influence on 
the lower-ranking commanders to bring the troops to  a halt, with 
consideration for the neighboring groups.  Only the n can we 
expect success by bringing up further reserves." 
 
From battle reports the commander of 8 th  Russian Army, General 
Kaledin, gained the impression in the evening of th e 5 th  that the 
breakthrough at Olyka was successful.  Around 11:00  PM he 
ordered that the offensive would continue on the 6 th .  To help 
forward the XXXII Corps, which was hanging back, he  sent them a 
brigade of the 2 Finn Rif Div; the Corps would adva nce to the 
line Ml. Gorodnica-Kol. Malewanka.  12 CD would mov e into the 
area south of Olyka. 337  
 

b. Retreat of the whole 4 th  Army on 6 June 
 
The catastrophe of Corps Szurmay  
 
5 June had been the "black day" for 2 ID; on the 6 th , catastrophe 
would befall the neighboring Corps Szurmay with ele mental fury. 
 
The troops of VIII Russian Corps rose early from th eir trenches 
and hurried after the rear guards of 70 Hon ID.  Th is Division 
was supposed to occupy the third position between B akorin and a 
point two kilometers east of Heights # 274. 338   GM Prusenowsky's 
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4 Inf Bde was on the northern wing; south of Stawis zcze the Hon 
IR 314, IR 58 and Hon IR 13 were at the front.  Reg iments 315 
and 312 stood in reserve.  However, in some areas t he troops 
were just occupying the line as the quickly advanci ng enemy 
intervened.  Hon IR 314 fell back beyond the positi on, leaving a 
gap in the front west of Stawiszcze.  The batteries  had very 
little ammunition; the Division's Howitzer Regiment  had no 
rounds left, and pulled back to Ostrozec. 
 
The Russians were already attacking along the whole  front of the 
Division at 7:00 AM.  The first assaults were halte d by barrage 
fire, in which several batteries used up their last  ammunition.  
Toward 8:00 AM the advancing enemy struck at Kol. M alin, where 
the intact Stanislau IR # 58 collapsed completely, and into the 
gap in the line farther north.  Regiments 315 and 3 12 recovered 
the town with a counter-thrust, but the Russians re mained within 
storming distance of the position and were constant ly being 
reinforced.  Strong forces were shifted against 4 I nf Bde, which 
began to crumble. 
 
The Army commander, informed by FML Szurmay of this  critical 
situation, now placed the Army's last reserve infan try regiment, 
IR 95, at Szurmay's disposal for the purpose of cou nterattacking 
from the north.  Yet the situation worsened from mi nute to 
minute before this attack could develop.  Around 9: 00 AM the HQ 
of 4 Inf Bde reported that the enemy had broken int o the lines 
of the Grodek IR # 90 and that a large part of the Regiment had 
been taken captive.  Farther south, IR # 58 abandon ed its 
positions without having been engaged in serious co mbat.  
Szurmay reported that he now had to contemplate als o withdrawing 
7 ID. 
 
4th  Army HQ feared that the front might collapse at th e junction 
between Corps Szurmay and X Corps (which still hadn 't been 
assaulted on the 6 th ).  This would open a direct route to Luck 
for the Russians.  The Archduke now sent his remain ing reserves 
- GM Bauer's group and the arriving 8 Cav Bde of 10  CD - to Luck 
to establish a cordon along the bridgehead.  Moreov er, all 
supply trains were ordered to cross the Styr.  In a  report to 
Jablon at 9:10 AM, the Archduke raised the possibil ity of a 
retreat behind the Styr and asked for directions on  how to 
ensure coordination with Corps Fath in this scenari o.  If it 
became necessary to withdraw over the Styr, the Arm y's three 
corps would deploy as follows: 
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. Corps Szurmay on a line from Wojnica to Nowo Staw , and 
including the southern part of the bridgehead to Wy godanka; 
. X Corps farther north on a position up to Zydyczy n; and 
. II Corps from there downstream along the river. 

Meanwhile the Archduke would do everything possible  to avoid 
this measure, which to him appeared catastrophic.  The high 
command indicated in a message to Linsingen at 11:4 5 AM that 
they also "didn't consider it advisable for 4 th  Army to initiate 
a general retreat behind the Styr because of the lo cal success 
of the Russians at Malin." 
 
Meanwhile the counterattack by IR # 95 was given up  after it had 
barely started.  The chain of command broke down co mpletely on 
the northern wing of 70 Hon ID, where three regimen ts from 11 ID 
(# 89, 90 and 95) had been stationed.  The commande r of 4 Inf 
Bde, GM Prusenowsky, who was supposed to take over 11 ID HQ from 
GM Grubic due to the latter's illness, couldn't be located after 
6:00 AM.  The HQ of 22 Inf Bde was also ineffective .  Since the 
counterattack didn't develop, the situation farther  south could 
no longer be saved.  Under pressure at many points,  the remnants 
of 70 Hon ID withdrew around 10:00 AM.  FML Szurmay  ordered the 
Division to take up a new position on the line Wier chowka-
heights east of Ostrozec-Piane.  7 ID would bend it s northern 
wing back toward Piane.  When 4 th  Army HQ was informed, they 
exhorted X Corps to maintain a firm connection with  Szurmay; all 
reserves of X Corps should be sent to the southern wing to 
hinder an enemy advance through Nowosielki.  At the  same time 
(around 10:45 AM) GO Linsingen again ordered Archdu ke Joseph 
Ferdinand to ensure by exerting his personal influe nce that the 
officers of both corps held out. 
 
X Corps decides to retreat  
 
Yet GdI Martiny, very upset by the appearance of Ru ssian 
detachments at Nowosielki, was concerned that the f urther 
retreat of Corps Szurmay would allow the enemy to a dvance from 
the south and cut him off from the Styr. 339   He decided around 
11:45 AM to pull his three divisions back to the li ne 
Wierchowka-Romanov-Zwierow-Wertepa; the movement wo uld begin at 
noon.  To hinder the Russians from breaking in past  the southern 
flank, Martiny sent 19 Inf Bde - the Corps' reserve , reduced to 
2000 riflemen - to the heights south of Romanov.  B ecause this 
retreat would bring X Corps' left wing 22 km behind  the right of 
II Corps, he simultaneously reported his decision t o Luck. 
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Army HQ, however, ordered Martiny to cancel the ord er for the 
retreat, because it would force the entire II Corps  to pull back 
and make it difficult to assemble the force for the  counter-
attack.  Nevertheless, a report which the Archduke sent shortly 
thereafter to Jablon betrayed the fact that he had little 
confidence that he could fend off the envelopment o f X Corps 
from the south under the powerful, almost unstoppab le pressure 
which the Russians were exerting from Pelza toward Luck.  If the 
Corps couldn't hold, it was questionable whether th e Army would 
be able to stay on the eastern bank of the Styr.  T herefore as a 
precaution the II Corps was notified that retreat m ight be a 
possibility. 
 
Actually the order to retreat, which X Corps HQ had  issued on 
its own responsibility, could no longer be counterm anded.  
Martiny's divisions, without being heavily attacked , had already 
started to march back to the line designated by HQ.  
 
In Corps Szurmay, 70 Hon ID was engaged around noon  in preparing 
a new position between Wierchowka and Piane.  The e nemy was 
probing ahead only cautiously, but their artillery was firing 
with greater intensity.  Under 7 ID, the withdrawal  of 14 Inf 
Bde on the north wing coincided around noon with th e start of an 
attack by the right wing of XXXII Russian Corps.  N evertheless 
the withdrawal took place, as the troops reported, with little 
difficulty. 
 
The general withdrawal begins  
 
Because of the retreat of X Corps the Army's new fr ont once 
again burst open; anyway, some of the troops were a lready worn 
out.  4 th  Army HQ was now forced to draw the necessary 
consequences.  II Corps had to give up its position s, all of 
which it had hitherto held and some of which (41 Ho n ID's 
sector) hadn't even been attacked.  While the left wing kept its 
connection with Corps Fath, the right wing would pu ll back to 
the Konopielka at Wertepa. 
 
Meanwhile the battalions of 4 Inf Bde, where contin uing 
uncertainty still reigned, were crumbling more and more.  
Shortly after 3:00 PM the 70 Hon ID reported that t he enemy had 
broken through their regiments at Ostrozec and Pian e.  FML 
Szurmay was compelled to order 7 ID back to the Ikw a-Styr line 
between Wojnica and Msztyszyn, and 70 Hon ID with 1 1 ID to the 
stretch of the river as far as Nowo Staw and to the  southern 
part of the Luck bridgehead (by Krupy). 
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To prevent gaps in the line, the Archduke now order ed X Corps to 
withdraw to the line Wygodanka-Wiszniew.  Szurmay, however, was 
told not to pull back beyond the Luck-Dubno highway .  Yet this 
was too much to expect from the fully unnerved troo ps of 70 Hon 
ID.  Moreover, it was now determined that 7 ID had suffered 
greater losses than hitherto estimated during its w ithdrawal, 
and was menaced on the flank and in the rear by the  quickly 
advancing XXXII Russian Corps west of Piane.  There fore the 
retreat would have to proceed as originally ordered  by FML 
Szurmay. 
 
Meanwhile around 3:30 PM  the II Corps began its ma rch back to 
the line Wertepa-Zurawicze-Siemki, beginning on the  right wing.  
The enemy didn't pursue.  89 LW Bde came up from Si lno to the 
Kiwercy railroad station, where they would concentr ate with 
Jachmann's German brigade. 
 
Situation of the Russians  
 
The 8 th  Russian Army, which also had suffered some losses in the 
heavy fighting of the last two days, had won a surp rising 
success on the 6 th  without attacking in great force.  The strong 
right wing of XXXII Corps, after inflicting additio nal heavy 
casualties on the retreating Kecskemet IR # 38 on t he northern 
flank of 7 ID, had thrust as far as Ml. Gorodnica.  The main 
body of VIII Corps reached the Piane-Ostrozec area,  while 
advanced guards were at Worotniewo.  XL Corps was o n the line 
Garazdza-Zwierow.  XXXIX Corps, held up by forests and bad 
roads, reached Palcza, Wolka Kotowskaja and Silno.  XXX Corps 
had to be content with occupying the evacuated Aust rian 
positions between Boguslawka and the Styr.  Farther  north the 
XLVI Corps, spurred on by sharp orders from Brussil ov, attacked 
the inner wings of Corps Fath and of Hauer's Cavalr y Corps.  
They were trying to open the line for Gillenschmidt 's mounted 
squadrons, who had assembled at Bielskaja Wola and Rafalowka.  
These thrusts, which didn't start until the evening  and night, 
were unsuccessful; the defenders believed that they  were merely 
diversions. 
 
On the 6 th  the V Siberian Corps began to arrive by train from  the 
north at Rovno; they were ordered to march to Olyka . 
 
Kaledin was fully aware of the success he had won o n the 6 th .  
The k.u.k. 4 th  Army was in full retreat in front of him, and its 
combat strength seemed to be greatly diminished.  M any 
detachments of the Galician regiments in front of V III Corps had 
thrown down their weapons almost without fighting.  Under these 
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impressions, Kaledin ordered a pursuit for the 7 th .  XLVI Corps 
would renew their attempts to break through; to sup port them, 
XXX Corps would capture the crossing points at Kolk i.  XXXIX 
Corps would advance on both sides of the railroad i n the 
direction of Roziszcze.  The two middle corps of th e main 
attacking group (XL and VIII) would take Luck; the latter would 
make its principal effort on the right wing.  The t roops of 
XXXII Corps were searching the captured positions f or liquor, 
and thus had gotten out of hand; the Corps was told  merely to 
mop up the east bank of the Styr between Czekno and  Murawica.  
12 CD was ordered to cross the river between Czekno  and 
Torgowica and then to scout through Czarukow toward  Torczyn. 340  
 
4th  Army occupies the Luck bridgehead  
 
Meanwhile Szurmay's troops, hoping in vain to find safety, were 
hastening back to the Styr.  7 ID, with their north ern wing in 
considerable disorder, deployed on the western bank  late in the 
evening; they also held the crossing points on the eastern bank 
from Wojnica to Torgowica.  Farther north, between Msztyszyn and 
the Polonka brook, stood 70 Hon ID, parts of the ar tillery, and 
IR # 58.  The remnants of 208 Hon Bde (1280 rifleme n) and 
several batteries assembled in the bridgehead of Kr upy, which 
was held by the still intact IR # 95, 8 Cav Bde, an d two March 
battalions.  Regiments 89 and 90, which were no lon ger reliable 
for combat (each had 600 to 700 riflemen), were sta tioned in the 
town of Krupy.  The last of the retreating detachme nts didn't 
arrive in their camps or in the unfamiliar defensiv e positions 
until after midnight. 
 
Under X Corps, GM Sellner's group was stationed in the 
bridgehead between Wygodanka and Kol. Podgajcy with  the remnants 
of IR # 40 (about 600 riflemen) and GM Bauer's grou p.  Adjacent 
to them as far as Poddubcy the troops of FML Szekel y (13 LW ID 
and 19 Inf Bde) took up new positions in the open f ield.  GM 
Tabajdi's 37 Hon ID, which was still relatively int act, stood on 
both sides of the railroad as far as the Konopielka .  II Corps 
was preparing to defend the area Wertepa-Sofijewka- Zurawicze-
Kolki, parts of which were free of forests.  Toward  midnight the 
89 LW Bde arrived very tired at the Kiwercy railroa d station.  
By this time only three battalions of Jachmann's br igade had 
arrived, because their trains were delayed. 
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The higher command echelons were earnestly trying t o improve the 
situation of 4 th  Army, which had become critical so quickly.  
Already at noon the k.u.k. high command ordered GO Böhm-Ermolli 
to send 29 ID (for the time being without IR # 42),  which was in 
2nd Army's reserves, by rail to 4 th  Army.  1 st  Army HQ, announcing 
their firm intention of holding onto the foremost p ositions, 
extended their left wing to Wojnica and pulled furt her reserves 
out of the front from 46 LW ID, which already held a long line.  
They felt confident in doing this because intercept ed radio 
broadcasts indicated that the Russians were also sh ifting units 
from the Ikwa front toward the north.  Finally the k.u.k. XVIII 
Corps would use 25 ID to recover the old position a t Sapanow on 
8 June; once this task was complete the 25 ID would  be made free 
for 4 th  Army. 
 
The k.u.k. high command left the details of the ope ration at 
Luck to GO Linsingen, who was already energetically  preparing 
for a counterattack.  Besides Smekal's Division, he  had ordered 
2 Gd Cav Bde to come to Luck from Group Gronau.  Mo reover, GFM 
Prince Leopold of Bavaria's Army Group had placed G M Biss' 
Brigade (six battalions, reinforced by three batter ies) on 
railroad trains with the same destination.  GO Lins ingen was 
placing all the arriving reinforcements under GdK v on Bernhardi, 
who would lead the counterattack from the area arou nd Kiwercy.  
To bring the quickest relief to 4 th  Army, Linsingen planned to 
open the assault with Division Smekal early on 7 Ju ne.  However, 
this didn't come to pass because the situation cont inued to 
deteriorate on the 7 th . 
 

4. The Battle of Luck, 7-9 June 

 

a. Loss of the bridgehead, 7 June 
 
Early on the morning of 7 June, the troops on the n orthern wing 
and in the center of Kaledin's Army once again pres sed hard 
against their opponents. 
 
XLVI Corps assaulted the southern wing of Cavalry C orps Hauer, 
hoping to finally open the way for Gillenschmidt's horsemen.  
However the operation failed; hussars from 11 Hon C D struck 
back, taking prisoner 150 of the attackers.  XXX Co rps, 
entrusted with a similar mission to that of the XLV Ith, suffered 
a like misfortune.  Accurate flanking fire by the b atteries 
stationed on the right wing of Corps Fath destroyed  the Russians 
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seeking to attack from Koszyszce toward the Kolki b ridgehead.  
Attacks in the morning by XXX Russian Corps also co llapsed in 
front of the northern wing and center of the k.u.k.  II Corps.  
Thus the V Cavalry Corps, which came up to the fron t, couldn't 
begin its operation. 
 
On the other hand, Kaledin's central corps (XXXIX, XL and VIII) 
won a surprisingly great success. 
 
Already at 8:30 AM the HQ of the 4 th  k.u.k. Army learned that 19 
Inf Bde at Poddubcy and also parts of 13 LW ID fart her south 
were falling back in front of a strong Russian atta ck.  Since 
this would also impact on the southern wing of 37 H on ID, which 
hitherto had been able to weather all the storms, A rmy HQ 
requested that Smekal's Division (placed directly u nder GO 
Linsingen) should advance as soon as possible.  FML  Smekal 
agreed, although shortly before he had doubted whet her he could 
attack in the morning since the concentration of hi s troops was 
still incomplete.  X Corps HQ was now ordered to ha ve 37 Hon ID 
take part in Smekal's thrust, which was to develop on both sides 
of the railroad; II Corps would also join in.  And,  as if filled 
with evil forebodings, 4 th  Army HQ added that under all 
circumstances the Luck bridgehead must be held, jus t as 
Linsingen had demanded in his order the evening bef ore.  In the 
event, the bridgehead became the center of the acti vities that 
unfolded on the 7 th . 
 
Weakness of the bridgehead position  
 
The first hasty development of this bridgehead took  place during 
the fighting of autumn 1915.  Later it was continue d under 
professional direction.  It consisted of outer and inner 
positions, and the former had two lines.  Both posi tions were 
furnished with obstacles, shell-proof installations  and 
observation points.  There were emplacements for ba tteries and 
searchlights, connected by telephone lines.  The br idgehead 
protected six high water bridges that crossed the e ntire valley 
(all of which was a swamp).  There were also three low water 
bridges that carried traffic over the Styr, which w as just 25 to 
30 paces wide but very deep. 
 
This technically well-built bridgehead, however, wa s dominated 
in the east and in the south by higher ground.  To address this 
problem, the heights by Krupy had been included in the outer 
girdle of fortifications.  However, this southern e xtension of 
the lines was shaped like a sack, and could be enve loped.  The 
forests which extended up to the bridgehead in the north and 
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east provided cover to the enemy.  At the time when  the already-
demoralized defenders took up their positions, high  grass and 
wheat interfered with their line of sight.  The rus h of events 
didn't allow any time to make good these deficienci es.  Also the 
troops had no opportunity to study the descriptions  of the 
bridgehead, the latest of which had been issued on 3 June.  Thus 
their occupation of the foremost lines involved con siderable 
difficulties.  Finally, there was no overall comman der for the 
entire bridgehead.  At 8:00 AM on the 7 th , the HQ of X Corps did 
name FML Sellner as commandant.  However, the porti on south of 
Wygodanka fell under the jurisdiction of Szurmay, w ho early on 
the 7 th  had placed the troops from 11 ID stationed in the Krupy 
bridgehead under the HQ of 70 Hon ID.  At 9:30 AM t he HQ of 4 th  
Army left Luck for Perespa, which had good communic ations and 
from which they hoped to bring up reinforcements fo r the 
counterattack. 
 
The position crumbles  
 
Smekal's Division began to advance around 10:00 AM.   However, at 
9:30 the southern wing of 37 Hon ID was already bei ng pushed 
back by 2 Rifle Div of the Russian XL Corps.  Since  FML 
Szekely's group had come under pressure even earlie r, at 10:30 
GdI Martiny ordered 13 LW ID to withdraw to the bri dgehead 
position between Podgajcy and Huszcza.  A defensive  success by 
25 LW Bde made it easier for the troops to occupy t he new 
position.  Meanwhile the attack of Division Smekal soon came to 
a halt because of the thick woods in the swamps and  powerful 
Russian counter-blows.  Therefore at 11:30 AM Smeka l received an 
order from 4 th  Army HQ to at least hold the line Sikiryczy-
Kiwercy railroad station-Kiwercy town; for this pur pose 37 Hon 
ID was placed under his command.  At this time the northern 
brigade of the Honved division was standing its gro und along the 
railroad.  The southern brigade, along with most of  the division 
artillery, held a line by Boruchowo; the Russians o nce more 
broke through here around 11:00, and the Honveds re ached the 
Teremno-Kiwercy (town) sector only after a rather d isorderly 
retreat. 
 
The Russian VIII Corps had moved cautiously toward the southern 
part of the Luck bridgehead in the morning hours.  Their initial 
hesitation made it possible for IR # 58 and 208 Hon  Bde to 
change places, so at least the infantry of 70 Hon I D and 11 ID 
were back under their correct HQ.  VIII Russian Cor ps began to 
assault the eastern side of the Krupy bridgehead at  10:00 AM, 
but at first they were repulsed by 11 ID.  On the s outhern side 
(where 8 Cav Bde of 10 CD was stationed) and from N owo Staw to 
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Mlynow the 70 Hon ID, 7 ID and left wing of 46 LW I D were able 
without difficulty to keep the advance guards of Ru ssian XXXII 
Corps - who were feeling their way forward - away f rom the 
crossing points on the Styr. 
 
Around noon the pressure against X Corps increased.   On the 
southern wing of Sellner's group, parts of the Russ ian 4 Rifle 
Div temporarily pushed IR # 40 back to a hook-shape d position 
stretching to the Styr at Bol. Podgajcy.  At the sa me time 
(around 11:15 AM) GdI Martiny felt compelled to sen d his three 
divisional commanders guidelines for the occupation  of the 
western bank of the Styr; they would come into effe ct when 
further resistance in the bridgehead became impossi ble. 
 
GO Linsingen was increasingly interfering with the direction of 
4th  Army, although without leaving his HQ 200 km behin d the 
front.  Based on the latest trials of X Corps, he c ame to the 
depressing conclusion that his planned counterattac k from the 
area of the Kiwercy railroad station was no longer feasible.  
Therefore in a teleprinter message at 12:15 PM he d esignated 
Roziszcze and Perespa as the assembly points for Be rnhardi's 
group.  Smekal should cover their deployment by hol ding the line 
Kiwercy (town)-Sikiryczy and should only withdraw w ith his left 
wing along the Konopielka when forced to do so.  Si milarly the 
II Corps, if it had to retreat, was to hold Kolki a nd move their 
right wing back along the Konopielka only step-by-s tep.  
Linsingen told X Corps and Szurmay's Corps to hold onto the 
bridgehead and the Styr-Ikwa line.  To this order A rchduke 
Joseph Ferdinand added a short appeal to his subord inates to 
remember that any further retreat would have enormo us 
consequences; it didn't reach the HQ of the corps a nd of 
Division Smekal until between 2:15 and 4:15. 
 
Meanwhile at 1:30 FML Smekal had ordered his brigad es, both of 
which were under pressure, to retreat behind the St yr between 
Kol. Sierchow and Roziszcze.  Smekal reported this important 
measure around 3:00, but 4 th  Army HQ didn't learn about it until 
6:30.  At roughly the same time as Smekal (1:35) GM  Tabajdi, 
commanding 37 Hon ID, also decided that he could no  longer count 
on his badly intermingled units to continue their r esistance.  
He would only hold the bridgehead position until hi s artillery 
could withdraw to the western bank; then the infant ry would 
follow them to the other side of the Styr between M iluszy and 
the area west of Zydyczyn. 
 
Changes in the chain of command  
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These individual decisions to retreat would make th e situation 
more difficult, and now some important changes in p ersonnel 
further complicated matters. 
 
At 2:50 PM an order from the k.u.k. high command ar rived which 
relieved Archduke Joseph Ferdinand from the command  of 4 th  Army.  
The Archduke left the area shortly thereafter.  His  successor 
would be GO von Tersztyanszky, who had been at home  waiting for 
a new assignment since his removal from command of 3rd  Army in 
September 1915.  Until Tersztyanszky arrived, Army Group HQ 
would lead 4 th  Army directly.  This change in command fulfilled a  
request of the German OHL.  Now GO Conrad demanded that 
Linsingen should also be relieved, so that responsi bility for 
the defeat wouldn't rest solely on the Aus-Hung. le adership.  
Finally it was decided to find another position for  Linsingen's 
Chief of Staff GM Stolzmann, whose assessment of th e situation 
at the start of the Russian offensive had been comp letely 
unrealistic. 341  
 
Furthermore, at 3:45 PM GdI Martiny learned that he  was being 
replaced by FML von Csanady (hitherto commander of 38 Hon ID).  
Until Csanady arrived, FML Smekal would lead X Corp s.  In turn, 
Prussian GM Biss would temporarily take over Divisi on Smekal.  
The Chief of staff to X Corps, GM von Kralowetz, wo uld be 
succeeded by Lt Col. Rasky (but this change wasn't in fact 
implemented until the 13 th ). 
 
FML Smekal had already learned about his new respon sibility 
around 3:00; for the time being he stayed at Kol. S ierchow, from 
where he ordered 37 Hon ID to occupy the northern p art of the 
bridgehead from Kol. Huszcza to Zydyczyn.  Therefor e Tabajdi now 
had to countermand his orders to retreat, but only some small 
Honved detachments occupied parts of the northern s ector.  
Substantial parts of 37 Hon ID's northern brigade c rossed to the 
western bank of the Styr (west of Zydyczyn) in rela tively good 
order.  Still further north, according to Smekal's order, 
Jachmann's Brigade would deploy as far as the railr oad bridge at 
Roziszcze; further downstream 89 LW Bde guarded the  river down 
to the mouth of the Konopielka.  Smekal reported to  4 th  Army HQ 
that he intended to cover the crossing points by of fensive 

                                                 
341 Cramon and Fleck, "Deutschlands Schicksalsbund mit 

Österreich-Ungarn" (Berlin, 1932), p.138.  GM Stolz mann wasn't 
replaced by General Staff Col. Hell until mid-July.   
TRANSLATOR's NOTE - For details regarding the long- standing 
feud between Archduke Joseph Ferdinand and Linsinge n, and how 
it harmed operations, see Stone ("Russian Front"), pp. 241-42. 
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operations on the eastern bank, but this wasn't spe lled out in 
the orders which he actually issued.  Moreover the stretch of 
the river between Zydyczyn and Kol. Sierchow wasn't  guarded, 
which would have adverse consequences.  Of the othe r troops of 
Bernhardi's group, only the leading detachments of Brigade Biss 
were arriving.  GdK Bernhardi himself wasn't yet on  the scene; a 
railroad accident delayed his arrival until evening . 342  
 
North of the Konopielka FML Kaiser's II Corps also had to endure 
sharp attacks by XXX Russian Corps in the afternoon .  The 
withdrawal of Division Smekal exposed the southern flank of II 
Corps.  FML Kaiser's southern wing was now attacked  by Russian 
XXXIX Corps between Kol. Dobraja and the Kiwercy st ation; 
therefore he decided at 3:00 PM to break off the fi ghting.  
Under cover from rear guards along the line Kolki-S itnica-
Lyszczy-Chopniew-Czolnica, 4 ID withdrew to the bri dgeheads at 
Godomicze and Sokul and 41 Hon ID to the one at Wis zenki.  The 
Corps carried out the retreat in good order and wit h little 
interference from the enemy. 
 
The bridgehead battle is decided  
 
Meanwhile the battle for the Luck bridgehead reache d its high 
point.  The Russian XL and VIII Corps had brought u p their 
artillery, which prepared the way for the infantry with a heavy 
bombardment. 
 
Already around 2:30 the HQ of X Corps was reporting  to Perespa 
that they had little confidence that they could hol d the 
bridgehead for long.  The divisional commanders had  stated that 
the troops were fully exhausted; they could hold on  during the 
day, but hardly during the night.  When X Corps HQ asked whether 
resistance should be continued to the last extremit y, GM Berndt 
referred to Linsingen's order that the position sho uld be 
defended under all circumstances.  Therefore X Corp s remained in 
place.  Neither this discussion nor the order to re treat by 37 
Hon ID (even though it had been revoked) indicated that the will 
to resist was very strong. 
 
South of Wygodanka the 11 ID had been engaged in he avy fighting 
since 1:00 PM against VIII Russian Corps, which was  sending 
about one division through Ostrozec and two on both  sides of the 
Dubno highway.  Although with difficulty, the posit ions were 
still held  thanks to the intervention of the remna nts of IR 89 

                                                 
342 Bernhardi, "Denkwürdigkeiten aus meinem Leben" (Berlin, 

1927), p. 431 
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and 90 (formed into one battalion).  Toward 3:00 th e Russian 
batteries increased their fire into a heavy barrage .  Enemy 
infantry now attacked 8 Cav Bde of 10 CD, which was  stationed on 
the southern front and reinforced by a March battal ion from 41 
Hon ID.  The artillery of 70 Hon ID was able to del iver flanking 
fire from Pulganow that mowed down rows of Russian troops, but 
the situation in the bridgehead was becoming more c ritical.  
Since the bridges at Boratyn were already under fir e, only a few 
of the troops of IR 58, coming up from 70 Hon ID, w ere able to 
cross over to the eastern bank.  Nevertheless, a ba ttalion of 
the Regiment was sent forward into the ever more de sperate 
fighting.  The other parts of the 58 th  were left to guard the 
crossing points next to Boratyn. 
 
At 6:20 the HQ of 11 ID had to report that both win gs of the 
Krupy bridgehead were being pushed back and that ev eryone was 
falling back toward the bridges.  The troops had li ttle will 
left to fight, and it seemed there was no hope of g etting them 
to halt on the eastern bank; therefore FML Szurmay ordered that 
11 ID should at least defend the western bank betwe en Bol. 
Boratyn and the mouth of the Polonka.  But even thi s was 
uncertain, since the Chief of Staff of 11 ID report ed at 7:00, 
"This is a debacle; our troops have no further valu e."  As 
evening thunder storms set in, infantry and batteri es hastened 
in wild flight over the high-water bridge at Ml. Bo ratyn and the 
low-water bridge at Bol. Podgajcy, which were under  destructive 
fire by Russian guns.  The bridge at Bol. Podgajcy caught fire 
around 7:30, but wasn't completely destroyed due to  the rain. 343   
The panic which had overcome the infantry now sprea d to the 
artillery.  Several batteries from 70 Hon ID which had been 
attached to 11 ID now began to retreat all the way to Sokal. 
 

                                                 
343 The time at which the bridge at Ml. Boratyn was  destroyed 

can no longer be determined. 
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The bridgehead is evacuated  
 
The reports which arrived at Perespa at 6:30 PM str engthened GM 
Berndt's conviction that it was unthinkable to defe nd the 
bridgehead, given the current condition of the troo ps; if the 
enemy broke through during the night at even one po int the 
consequences could be substantial.  In a teleprinte r message to 
GM Stolzmann, Linsingen's Chief of Staff, Berndt pr oposed that 
the troops should immediately be pulled back behind  the Styr; on 
its western bank a well-built position between the mouth of the 
Ikwa and Nawoz could be readily defended.  He recei ved 
permission at 7:30.  An order from Linsingen follow ed, 
instructing that the Styr should be defended by Szu rmay between 
Wojnica and the Polonka, by X Corps from there to Z ydyczyn, by 
Bernhardi to the Konopielka, and finally by II Corp s down to 
Kolki.  The Corps HQ would determine the time at wh ich to 
evacuate the eastern bank.  Bernhardi should make s ure that the 
troops detraining at Roziszcze were covered.  An ap pendix from 
Army HQ designated 10 CD, which had been joined by 4 Cav Bde 
(coming up from Torczyn), as the Army's reserve at Zaborol. 
 
At 10:00 PM the 4 th  Army HQ left Perespa and took a train through 
Kovel to Vladimir-Volynsky, where they arrived arou nd 6:30 AM on 
the 8 th . 
 
Based on the instructions to retreat, FML Sellner ( who in spite 
of his illness was still leading X Corps until the arrival of 
Smekal) ordered the evacuation of the bridgehead.  On the Corps' 
southern wing GM Bauer's group (remnants of IR 40, cavalry rifle 
battalions of 10 CD and several March companies fro m 40 Hon ID) 
had already started to retreat.  On the western ban k the troops 
would occupy the positions already built, with GM B auer's men 
between Corps Szurmay and the town of Gniwada, and those of FML 
Szkekly (13 LW ID and the remnants of 37 Hon ID and  of 19 Inf 
Bde) north from there to Zydyczyn. 
 
The retreat of X Corps, closely pursued by the Russ ians, was 
very costly.  The barbed wire of the inner circle o f defenses 
hampered the quick movement of the troops.  Detachm ents of 
Bauer's group were taken prisoner because the bridg e at Rowancy 
was blown up prematurely.  Many soldiers drowned wh en they 
sought safety by swimming to the west bank.  A simi lar 
misfortune befell parts of 13 LW ID who arrived aro und 9:30 at 
the bridge southwest of Luck only to find that it h ad already 
been blown up.  This caused new casualties to the V iennese LW IR 
# 1.  The other two bridges at Luck and the one at Wyszkow were 
blown up at 10:00; the eastern bridge at Miluszny h ad already 
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been destroyed around 8:45, and the western one was  blown at 
10:45.  At Zydyczyn the crossing over the eastern a rm of the 
river had burnt at 6:00 PM; the one over the wester n arm was 
blown up at 5:00 AM on the 8 th . 344   Tired to death and without 
particular concern about orders to occupy and secur e the 
positions constructed on the Styr, the soldiers of X Corps sank 
to the ground for a brief rest. 
 
To complete the tale of woe, the 7 ID had also suff ered a 
setback during the afternoon.  Around 2:00 PM the X XXII Russian 
Corps burst out of the woods at Kol. Malewanka and from Uzyniec 
against the lower Ikwa.  46 LW ID at Mlynow was abl e to easily 
repulse the enemy, and the Nagyvarad IR # 37 evacua ted the 
Rudlewo bridgehead without any noteworthy losses.  However, at 
Torgowica the IR "Ottocac" # 79 was surprised by a regiment of 
the 2 Finnish Rifle Division; a large number of tro ops were 
taken prisoner. 345   The right wing of 7 ID thus fell back to a 
position about 2 km south of the Ikwa, but the enem y sent just a 
regiment over the river at Torgowica.  Division HQ had to report 
that the morale of the troops had suffered greatly due to the 
retreat and that the unit's strength had sunk from 18,000 
riflemen at the start of the battle to about 7,000.   Due to the 
lack of reserves, it was even questionable whether the Division 
could now defend the stretch of the river for which  it was 
responsible.  Since GO von Puhallo was justifiably concerned 
about the security of his left flank, the high comm and decided 
that 7 ID (which he had supported several times alr eady in the 
last few days) should be placed under his 1 st  Army.  The border 
between 1 st  and 4 th  Armies, as established on 8 June, ran through 
the southern edge of Lawrow, south of the road lead ing to 
Korszew and then along the southern bank of the Kor czeska and 
the Luga to Markostaw.  Corps Szurmay now consisted  of just 70 
Hon and 11 ID. 
 
The magnitude of Kaledin's success  
 
When darkness fell the 4 th  Army, having suffered very heavy 
casualties, was standing mostly on the western bank  of the Styr.  

                                                 
344 The times given for the destruction of the brid ges are 

those reported by the detachments responsible for t he 
explosions.  The retreating troops estimated that t he times 
were substantially different. 

345 The Russians state that here they took 42 offic ers and 2060 
men prisoner; see Giltschevsky, "Military Operation s of the 
Reserve Divisions in the World War" (in Russian; Mo scow, 
1928), p. 90.  Also see Ryedkin-Rymaschevsky, p. 17 . 
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Because II Corps had been forced to retreat also, G O Linsingen 
had to abandon thoughts of a counterattack on the e astern bank.  
For now he was concerned only with holding the line  along the 
Styr, so that the fronts farther north and south wo uldn't also 
be forced to withdraw.  However, he couldn't place any great 
hope in the power of resistance of Corps Szurmay an d X Corps, 
parts of which had pulled over the Styr in complete  disorder.  
Linsingen figured they would eventually have to con tinue to 
retreat.  Meanwhile reserves were arriving at Peres pa by train 
at two to three hour intervals.  The plan was to co unterattack 
from this area if the enemy followed X Corps and Co rps Szurmay 
over the river. 
 
In contrast to their normal custom, the Russians at  Luck in fact 
were not content with the occupation of the conquer ed bridgehead 
position.  Parts of VIII Corps had pursued through Krupy to the 
Styr.  A regiment of the 4 Rif Div hastened along t he Rovno 
highway through the undefended inner circle of fort ifications 
and captured Luck around 9:00 PM.  The magazines an d railroad 
installations there had been quickly destroyed, but  numerous 
stragglers fell into the hands of the Russians.  Du ring the 
night a regiment of 2 Rifle Div hastily built a bri dge and 
crossed the river at Zydyczyn, the point which had been left 
unguarded; the riflemen firmly established themselv es at 
Kniagininok. 
 
The 8 th  Russian Army had achieved a great success.  The wh ole 
defensive position of their opponents had been ripp ed apart on 
an 80 km front.  According to Russian sources, sinc e 4 June they 
had captured 922 officers and 43,618 men; their boo ty included 
66 guns, 150 machine guns, 71 trench mortars and a large amount 
of military equipment.  It is true that the victory  was dearly 
bought; Kaledin's Army had lost 33,000 killed or wo unded since 
the battle began.  However, the soaring morale of t he men 
allowed them to hope for greater triumphs. 
 
Since the Russians had already reached the Styr in the evening 
of the 7 th , they rightly believed they would be able to cross  the 
river.  Now a fateful question was rising - should the next 
advance be toward Kovel or toward Lemberg? 
 
Kaledin planned to have only his right wing mount a  major 
assault on 8 June.  XLVI Corps was supposed to fina lly open the 
road to Kovel for Gillenschmidt's horsemen, while X XX and XXXIX 
Corps completed the task of hurling the Austrians o ver the Styr.  
XXX Corps would attack the Kolki-Nawoz sector while  the XXXIXth 
advanced in the area on both sides of the railroad.   Kaledin 
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held back his Army's center and left wing.  XL and VIII Corps 
were instructed to just advance their leading units  a few 
kilometers beyond Luck; XXXII Corps would stay on t he Styr and 
the Ikwa.  Only 12 CD would cross the river between  Czekno and 
Torgowica, in order to reconnoiter through Czarukow  toward 
Torczyn. 346  

b. The Russians break over the Styr at Luck, 8-9 Ju ne 
 
Linsingen's concerns that the troops who'd withdraw n through 
Luck might be completely incapable of further resis tance were 
proved justified all too soon on the 8 th . 
 
Operations on 8 June  
 
When the advanced guards of Russian XL Corps moved west through 
Luck and Wyszkow at 7:00 AM, 13 LW ID immediately f ell back 
toward Zaborol and Bogoluby; this Division had been  reduced to 
no more than 1400 riflemen. 347   X Corps HQ, still led by FML 
Sellner, ordered at 8:15 that 19 Inf Bde (stationed  at Zaborol 
as the Corps reserve) should deploy against the ene my on both 
sides of the Luck-Torczyn road, while 13 LW ID, in conjunction 
with 37 Hon ID, withdrew through Szepiel-Zabolotcy to the 
northern bank of the Sierna brook. 
 
Soon afterwards FML Smekal finally arrived at Torcz yn to take 
command of X Corps.  A message just sent from 4 th  Army HQ stated 
that Corps HQ "would bear the most serious responsi bility if 
they even think for a moment about a further retrea t."  
Therefore at 8:30 Smekal issued this order:  "The a ssignment for 
today is to reoccupy the western bank of the Styr."   Thus 37 Hon 
ID, 13 LW ID (along with 19 Inf Bde) and GM Bauer's  group (3 Inf 
Bde plus cavalry detachments) would hold fast to th eir existing 
lines; if their strength permitted, they would adva nce to the 
abandoned works on the river.  As a precaution the 4 Cav Bde, 
which had spent the night in Torczyn, would take up  a fall-back 
position on the upper Sierna and at Usiczy. 
 
This order from FML Smekal reached 13 LW ID when th ey were 
already on the Sierna, to which they had meanwhile retreated 
without being under any pressure from the enemy.  N ow they had 
to move forward again, half the way toward Bogoluby .  By this 
time Jachmann's German Brigade was engaged in a fig ht on the 

                                                 
346 Baluiev, p. 49 
347 Of this total, LW IR # 1 had just 80 men. 
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Luck-Kovel highway.  Since they had been ordered to  go back 
behind the Sierna if the enemy attacked north, they  began to do 
so around 10:00 AM.  Jachmann's neighbors to the we st, 37 Hon 
ID, didn't take part in the action which accompanie d the 
Germans' retreat.  However, GM Tabajdi did order hi s Division, 
which had about 2500 riflemen, to also retreat to t he north bank 
of the Sierna; they occupied the Bukow-Ozdeniz sect or and 
established contact with 13 LW ID, which was statio ned south of 
the brook. 
 
Because of the withdrawal of X Corps, in the mornin g of the 8 th  
FML Szurmay was also compelled to pull back his tro ops north of 
Nowo Staw, who were still standing along the Styr ( 208 Hon Inf, 
8 Cav Bde and 11 ID).  They retreated behind the Po lonka, where 
they linked up at Polonnaja Gorka with X Corps' Gro up Bauer 
(which had fallen back to a line between Zaborol an d 
Gorodyszce).  GM Bauer's horse batteries had previo usly kept 
some Russian cavalry advancing out of Luck under ef fective fire.  
These were probably troopers from 12 CD, who had sp ared 
themselves the assignment of trying to cross the St yr south of 
Czekno, where the western bank was still occupied b y the 
Hungarians. 
 
The withdrawal of Corps Szurmay was consistent with  Linsingen's 
wishes.  He intended that if X Corps was compelled to retreat 
they should at least always maintain a continuous f ront toward 
the east, and that their neighbors (Szurmay and Ber nhardi) 
should pull back their own units adjacent to X Corp s.  Then 
Corps Bernhardi (where the k.u.k. 29 ID and German 108 ID were 
starting to arrive) would counterattack over the Si erna against 
the northern flank of the enemy who were pushing ba ck X Corps.  
Linsingen had suggested to Teschen that this maneuv er could be 
turned into a pincers attack if there was a simulta neous thrust 
against Luck from the south. 
 
At 2:00 PM the enemy again attacked toward Zaborol,  whereupon 
the center and southern wing of X Corps fell back a nother 5 km 
toward the west.  The precise positions held by the  handful of 
fully demoralized troops in the wide, forested area  between the 
Polonka and the Sierna couldn't be determined until  evening.  
Neverthe-less at 6:15 the HQ of X Corps ordered a n ew advance to 
the line Gorodyszce-Zaborol-Bogoszowka-Bukow.  This  order was 
only partly obeyed by Group Bauer and completely ig nored by 37 
Hon ID.  The result was that wide gaps appeared in the Corps' 
front, and also between X Corps and Szurmay's men.  Therefore 
during the night FML Szurmay had to withdraw 8 Cav Bde from the 
line so that on the 9 th  they could cover the crossing points on 
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the Polonka west of Polonnaja Gorka. 
 
Thus on the 8 th  Kaledin had been able to break through his 
opponents' sixth position at Luck without great dif ficulty, even 
though it lay behind a significant river barrier.  On his 
northern wing, however, where he had planned decisi ve measures, 
he was denied success.  It is true that XXXIX Russi an Corps won 
a victory over the k.k. 89 LW Bde.  This unit had b een 
reinforced by parts of Jachmann's Brigade, and earl y on the 8 th  
was ordered by Bernhardi to occupy a bridgehead eas t of the Styr 
at Roziszcze.  In the evening, when they were instr ucted to 
retreat, the Landwehr suffered some casualties. 348   However, the 
k.u.k. II Corps - which now was placed under GdK Be rnhardi - was 
able to occupy the northern bank of the Styr at the  right time 
and in good order; they destroyed all the crossing points before 
the columns of XXX Russian Corps arrived.  Only at Kolki, where 
a bridge fell almost undamaged into the hands of th e Russians 
because of a faulty explosive charge, were enemy de tachments 
able to reach the north bank.  The commander of 7 I nf Bde (Col. 
Ritt. von Steinitz) led a counterattack by the Mora vian IR # 99, 
which was joined by parts of 90 LW Bde (from Fath's  Corps), and 
drove the enemy back again. 
 
To the north, 26 LW ID of Corps Fath fended off Rus sian assaults 
west of Czartorijsk.  Farther to the northwest, 53 ID only had 
to pull back their outposts to the main position du e to an 
attack by the southern wing of XLVI Russian Corps.  At 
Brussilov's express command, Gillenschmidt dismount ed some of 
his cavalry to join the offensive of XLVI Corps' no rthern wing 
against the positions which Hauer's k.u.k. Cav Corp s held in the 
forests; their goal was to break through toward Man iewicze.  
Here, however, the Russians suffered a complete def eat; many of 
their cavalry regiments were reduced to half their authorized 
strength. 
 
South of Luck, the foremost troops of Russian VIII Corps 
advanced cautiously toward the Polonka.  The center  of the Corps 
paused east of the river to prepare for the crossin g attempt.  
XXXII Corps, reinforced by 126 ID from the Front's reserve, 
deployed troops between Torgowica and Dobratyn.  Th ey were 
preparing to thrust to the south, for which purpose  the Corps 
was also shifting men from their left wing toward t he north. 349  

                                                 
348 The casualties, mostly prisoners, were lost mai nly because 

the railroad bridge at Roziszcze was exploded prema turely.  A 
battalion of Jachmann's Brigade also came to grief here. 

349 Baluiev, p. 50.  Ryedkin-Rymaschevsky, p. 20.  TRANSLATOR's 
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Plans of the two sides for the next day  
 
This development wasn't hidden from the HQ of 1 st  k.u.k. Army at 
Bereszteczko.  They were also aware of the weakness  of the 
southern wing of 4 th  Army and of 7 ID, and were trying to help.  
GO Puhallo was pulling eight battalions and five ba tteries from 
the front of 46 LW ID; although this Division held a long line, 
it wasn't expecting an attack since the opposing Ru ssian 
regiments were seen to be marching farther north.  The units 
from 46 ID, placed under the commander of 92 LW Bde  (GM Haas), 
assembled at Bokujma and Rudka.  Army Group command er Böhm-
Ermolli intended that they, together with 21 Cav Bd e (of 4 CD) 
which had been sent to the left wing of 1 st  Army, should 
counterattack toward Luck as suggested by Linsingen . 
 
For 9 June, Linsingen and Puhallo planned to have t heir foremost 
lines stand fast; this would win time for the troop s designated 
for the counterattack to arrive and deploy.  4 th  Army HQ did tell 
X Corps that if the Russians attacked again in grea t strength 
the Corps could withdraw to the line Ozdeniz-Usiczy -Gorodok; 
there, however, they would have to offer protracted  resistance. 
 
The Russian generals were fully aware that the cent er of 8 th  
Army, which had advanced far ahead of the wings, wo uld be able 
to push back their battered opponents without diffi culty.  
Therefore Brussilov's Chief of Staff, Gen. Klembovs ky, urgently 
exhorted Kaledin to utilize his troops' fresh attac king spirit 
to achieve new successes.  Brussilov himself, howev er, 
remembered the events of autumn 1915 and feared tha t German 
units would carry out a counter-thrust from the Kov el-Sarny 
railroad.  Therefore it seemed to him that the two wings of 8 th  
Army would have to be brought up to the level of th e center 
before the pursuit could continue over the Styr tow ard the west.  
The orders he issued on 8 June reflected this conce pt.  To 
forestall an eventual German counterattack, Kaledin 's north wing 
should attack toward the sector Rudka Czerwiszcze-K aszowka-
Sokul.  Once more the IV Cavalry Corps was instruct ed to break 
through to the enemy's rear areas, regardless of ca sualties.  In 
general, the center of the Army would just hold ont o the ground 

                                                                                                                                                             
NOTE - The point of this passage is that although t he ultimate 
goal of XXXII Corps was to advance to the southwest , they were 
to do so from the advanced (northern ) part of the line.  The 
Corps' southern wing (mainly 105 ID) hadn't pushed ahead at 
all against 46 LW ID, and was now detaching regimen ts for the 
northern wing. 
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already gained.  XXXII Corps on the left wing would  thrust 
through Torgowica toward Demidowka; this was also i n accordance 
with the wishes of the Stavka.  The goals were to a ssist 11 th  
Army, which was stuck in place, and to force the Au strians to 
give up Dubno. 350  Prisoners taken on the Sierna included Germans 
from Reserve IR 268, which was part of the 81 Res I D stationed 
north of Pinsk 351; therefore Brussilov asked General Evert, 
commanding the Western Front, to seek to prevent ad ditional 
German troops from being shifted to the south.  V S iberian 
Corps, under Brussilov's direct control, would asse mble at the 
Olyka railroad station. 
 
Operations on 9 June  
 
Early in the morning of 9 June, both wings of the k .u.k. X Corps 
were in motion, advancing to secure the line Gorody szce-Zaborol-
Bukow.  X Corps had just taken up their designated positions on 
this line when they were attacked at 8:00 AM by par ts of XL 
Russian Corps.  At Zaborol the 19 Inf Bde was struc k on two 
sides and pushed back.  The other troops of X Corps  joined the 
Brigade's movement to the rear.  37 Hon ID was also  struck from 
the east; the Division's Chief of Staff reported at  11:00 that 
it was already questionable whether the line on the  Sierna could 
be held. 
 
Around 10:00 Russian detachments were able to cross  to the 
southern bank of the Polonka at Ceperow and Ozdow.  In order to 
avoid being pushed to the south and thus separated from the rest 
of 4 th  Army, Szurmay now had to pull his Corps sharply to ward the 
west.  Despite Szurmay's fears, the enemy did littl e to 
interfere with this maneuver.  However, he lost his  connection 
with 7 ID, which had been attacked at Torgowica by XXXII Russian 
Corps and whose left wing had been bent back to Ryk any.  To 
protect his now open western flank, Puhallo shifted  GM Haas' 
group from Bokujma toward Lawrow; in the evening of  the 9 th  they 
reached Radomysl.  In the same evening the 70 Hon I D, after very 
exhausting marches and several rear guard actions, was on the 
western bank of the Leniewka between Czarukow and K orszew; the 
Division had been brought up to a strength of 6000 riflemen by 
incorporating four March battalions.  Behind them w as the 11 ID, 
whose combat value Szurmay evaluated as "about zero ."  8 Cav Bde 
was sent to GM Bauer; since he had also received 4 Cav Bde, his 

                                                 
350 Zayontschovsky, pp. 27 ff. and p. 35.  Baluiev,  pp. 21 and 

49. 
351 A battalion of 268 th  Reserve IR was part of Lt Col. 

Jachmann's combined brigade. 
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entire 10 Cavalry Division was finally united. 
 
Under X Corps, around 6:00 PM the 10 CD (with the a ttached 3 Inf 
Bde) was stationed between Gorodok and Kol. Budki; farther north 
the 19 Inf Bde held the line to Usiczy, then 13 LW ID was on the 
western bank of the Sierna as far as Szepiel.  They  hadn't been 
pursued by the enemy.  However, 37 Hon ID - which h ad fallen 
back in three groups to Szepiel, Zablotcy and Ozden iz - was 
assaulted heavily again at 6:00 PM by parts of the Russian XL 
Corps and squadrons of 12 CD.  The Honveds were thr own back to 
Boratyn, where barely 1500 men and two batteries as sembled 
during the night.  In this gloomy situation, at 7:3 0 FML Csanady 
assumed command over the X Corps at Zaturcy; it con sisted of not 
more than 3000 riflemen.  Since the combined divisi on in Corps 
Bernhardi had been taken over by Prussian GM Rusche  in the 
evening of 8 June, FML Smekal became temporary comm ander of 11 
ID on the 10 th . 
 
Now the right wing of Corps Bernhardi, which meanwh ile had been 
reinforced by the 2 Prussian Gd Cav Bde, had to pul l back to 
avoid losing its combat strength before the counter attacking 
group was fully assembled; the new position was the  line Kol. 
Libensztat-Kopaczewka.  The left of Corps Bernhardi  and the 
adjoining wing of Kaiser's II Corps weren't engaged .  However, 
downstream from Kopyli the XXX and XLVI Russian Cor ps launched 
prolonged attacks.  Their crossing attempts at Kopy li, Kolki and 
Kulikowiczy, as well their assaults west of Czartor ijsk and 
against Corps Hauer, were unsuccessful.  The enemy were able to 
establish a firm foothold on the northern bank of t he Styr only 
at Siemki (east of Kolki).  To drive them out, FML Fath brought 
up his Corps' reserve from the sand hills at Komaro w to counter-
attack under the commander of 51 LW Bde, GM Pfeffer .  The wild 
fighting in the swamps and woods along the Styr las ted without 
pause through the night.  It was brought to a succe ssful 
conclusion the next day, despite stubborn Russian r esistance, by 
a joint effort of Pfeffer's group and units sent to  help by 4 ID 
(parts of IR # 8 and 99).  The Russian 80 ID of XXX  Corps was 
thrown back over the river.  Over 1300 unwounded pr isoners 
remained in the hands of the victors. 352   Although this was a 
small-scale victory, it was a ray of light amidst t he unbroken 
series of defeats and retreats since 4 June, and wa s expected to 
lift the spirits and self-confidence of the troops.  

                                                 
352 Wisshaupt, "Die 52. Landwehr-Infanterie Brigade  im 

Weltkrieg 1914-1918" (Reichenberg, 1928), pp. 793 f f.  Also 
see, by the same author, "Das Gefecht bei Siemki, 9 . bis 10. 
Juni 1916" (in Österr. Wehrzeitung, Issues 35 to 48  of 1924). 
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5. Observations on the breakthrough battle at Olyka -Luck 

 
By the evening of the sixth day of the great breakt hrough battle 
in Volhynia, the Aus-Hung. front had been torn apar t between 
Mlynow and Siemki on a length of 85 km and - reckon ing from 
Olyka to Usiczy - a depth of 48 km.  The southern w ing of 4 th  
Army had suffered very heavy losses of men and equi pment. 353   At 
least as serious was the collapse of morale; the tr oops had lost 
both self-confidence and trust in their leaders.  A  gap of 15 km 
had opened between the inner wings of 4 th  and 1 st  Armies.  When 
the first reinforcements arrived, they were sucked into the 
retreat, which was growing like an avalanche.  As o f the evening 
of the 9 th , it still wasn't clear when and where we would suc ceed 
in bringing the retreat to a halt and opening the p lanned 
counter-attack with the reserves that were approach ing by train.  
Thus the enemy, with just 15 infantry and 7 cavalry  divisions, 
had won a surprisingly great success against the 12  infantry and 
4 cavalry divisions which 4 th  Army had stationed between Kuchocka 
Wola and Mlynow. 
 
Causes of the catastrophe at Olyka  
 
The collapse had started at Olyka.  The Aus-Hung. l eadership 
certainly erred when they pulled 4 Inf Bde, made up  of east 
Galician regiments, from the front and replaced it with 19 Inf 
Bde from the Army's reserve shortly before the anti cipated 
Russian offensive.  4 Inf Bde on 4 and 5 June would  have 
suffered the same fate which befell 19 Inf Bde.  Th e latter 
unit, however, consisted of troops who had often be en 
distinguished, were familiar with the area, and tra ined for 
offensive operations.  If the 19 Bde had been in pl ace to 
counterattack, they probably would have been succes sful.  
Instead, however, they were crushed by the hurrican e of the 
                                                 
353 Casualties among the riflemen from 4 to 8 June (dead, 

wounded and taken prisoner) were: 2 ID - 11,600; 4 ID - 5700; 
11 ID - 13,900; 13 LW ID - 11,700; 37 Hon ID - 13,6 00; 41 Hon 
ID - 5300; 70 Hon ID - 10,300; 7 ID - 9900.  The 10  CD had 
lost 200 men.  Total casualties for 4 th  Army, including 7 ID 
(which meanwhile had transferred to 1 st  Army) but not including 
Smekal's Combined Div (for which figures aren't ava ilable) 
were 82,200 men.  At this time about 17,000 wounded  men and 
5000 sick were in the field hospitals.  The Russian s stated 
that in the Luck area they had taken about 45,000 w ounded and 
non-wounded prisoners from 4 to 9 June. 
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Russian bombardment.  4 Inf Bde, which was deployed  behind 70 
Hon ID, was sent to counterattack on the 5 th  and failed the test. 
 
The well-tried 13 LW ID stood behind 2 ID.  The lea dership, 
however, failed to use the excellent Landwehr regim ents in a 
well-planned counterattack with proper artillery pr eparation and 
utilization of the terrain.  The Division's strengt h was 
squandered in isolated thrusts, some of which were undertaken 
only to recover the second position (in which the a uthors of the 
orders believed 25 LW Bde was already deployed). 
 
Thus by evening on the 5 th  the 13 LW ID and remnants of 2 ID were 
back in the third position.  The Russian XXX Corps,  which had 
paid an enormous cost in blood to win this initial success, was 
content to occupy the second position.  The Russian s' situation 
wasn't very favorable, since their flanks were thre atened from 
the north and south.  Moreover, in order to continu e the 
breakthrough they would need to bring the artillery  forward, and 
this wouldn't be easy because of the maze of trench es.  The Aus-
Hung. leadership, however, not only failed to make a pincers 
assault on the enemy who'd broken into our lines; t hey made 
another mistake which worked to the Russians' advan tage. 
 
In the evening of the 5 th , the 70 Hon ID, which had been the 
target of Kaledin's main assault, was holding out w ith both 
their wings still in the first position and their c enter (which 
had been joined by 4 Inf Bde) in the second positio n.  Behind 
them stood the full-strength IR # 58, and behind th e junction of 
70 Hon and 2 ID stood the also intact IR # 95.  Nev ertheless, 
FML Szurmay suggested that the 70 th  Div should pull back to the 
third position, and 4 th  Army HQ agreed.  Thus the breach was 
unnecessarily widened by another nine kilometers. 
 
In the morning of the 6 th , the 70 Hon ID was just settling into 
the third position when it was soon subjected to a new attack.  
Although the Hungarian Landsturm troops had fought very bravely 
in the forward trenches during the 4 th  and 5 th , they didn't 
display the same stubbornness in the third position , which they 
hadn't built, scarcely knew, and didn't feel comfor table with.  
The 4 Inf Bde, as on the day before, lacked the nec essary will 
to fight, and in most cases the two regiments of 22  Inf Bde 
shirked their duty.  70 Hon ID and the regiments of  11 ID pulled 
back. 
 
Now the scene of June 5 was played out again, altho ugh this time 
with the roles reversed.  Because 70 Hon ID had ret reated, X 
Corps HQ believed that their troops could no longer  stay in 
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place, and ordered them to withdraw to the line Wyg odanka-
Wertepa.  This also affected the southern flank of II Corps, 
which until now had kept the enemy out of their tre nches.  
Szurmay also pulled 7 ID back behind the Ikwa and t he Styr.  
Thus the entire front between Siemki and Mlynow was  turned 
upside down.  If X Corps and 7 ID had stayed put, p erhaps the 
Russian penetration of 70 Hon ID's lines could have  been sealed 
off.  On the other hand, it surely wouldn't have be en easy for X 
Corps to hold their ground; even though the Corps w asn't heavily 
attacked on the 6 th , the troops were still suffering from two 
days of destructive artillery fire, which the Russi ans had 
directed against the affected sectors with an inten sity never 
before experienced in the East.  The bombardment st ill wasn't as 
strong as that which the Italians had directed in t he third and 
fourth Isonzo battles against Boroevic's Army, whic h contained 
troops of similar national background to those stat ioned on the 
northeast front.  But the eight months' pause in fi ghting on the 
latter front had left the soldiers here less prepar ed to cope 
with the effects of heavy combat.  Moreover, the tr oops were 
discouraged by the failure of the rigid defensive t actics, which 
had worked during the New Year's Battle and the act ions around 
Lake Narotch but couldn't cope with the Russians' n ew method of 
attack.  It must also be conceded that the east Gal ician 
regiments here often lacked the firm will to hold o ut against 
the Russians. 
 
Causes of the defeat at Luck  
 
On 7 June the enemy again struck with full fury, in itially 
against the Wygodanka-Wertepa defensive line which was supposed 
to cover the deployment of Smekal's Division; most of the line 
wasn't fortified.  The Russians soon broke through and thrust 
through the forest on both sides of the Palcza-Rozi szcze 
railroad into the area where Smekal was deploying; his Division 
had believed that the forest made the area impracti cal for an 
attack.  Here we must consider whether it might hav e been 
preferable to have already pulled X Corps back in t he evening of 
the 6 th  into the bridgehead position between Wygodanka and  
Zydyczyn.  This would have forced the Russians to d ecide whether 
they would be able to thrust ahead into the narrow area between 
the bridgehead and the swamps along the Konopielka.   Yet the 
question whether II Corps would then have been able  to fight on 
with an open southern flank (even though reinforced  by Division 
Smekal) cannot be definitely answered. 
 
In the afternoon of the 7 th  the Russians struck mainly against 
the southern part of the Luck bridgehead.  At this precise time 
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there was a series of personnel changes affecting t he higher 
command positions.  Since the battle started the Ar my Group 
commander had been forcefully urging his subordinat e generals to 
personally ensure that the officers and men stood t heir ground, 
but the command shakeup made this, at the very leas t, difficult.  
Temporarily there was no leadership at all. 
 
It must be conceded that the personal relations bet ween GO 
Linsingen and Archduke Joseph Ferdinand didn't deve lop into the 
kind of mutual understanding that was necessary to carry out a 
successful operation. 354   Also the two Chiefs of Staff (Generals 
Stolzmann and Berndt) had never had any confidentia l meetings to 
address issues of command control.  This tension be tween the two 
headquarters became a liability in the critical hou rs of the 
battle.  Moreover there were disputes between the A rchduke and 
his Chief of Staff; although they didn't affect the  actual 
measures of 4 th  Army HQ during the battle itself, they had 
negative effects during the period of preparation. 355  
 
The situation, which had already been very serious around noon 
on the 7 th , thus deteriorated due to failures of the higher-
ranking generals and decisions by some of them to r etreat on 
their own authority.  Nevertheless the regiments at  Krupy, most 
of which had already suffered greatly, to a great e xtent still 
fought bravely in the afternoon.  Toward evening th ey suddenly 
gave way to the overwhelming Russian pressure.  The ir retreat in 
full flight and the premature demolition of the bri dges 
increased the casualties.  These hasty measures wer e an 
indication of the great nervousness that had grippe d most units.  
The battered troops of X Corps and of Corps Szurmay  lay down 
exhausted for the night on the western bank of the Styr; they 
weren't even aware that during the night several Ru ssian 
battalions had also crossed the river. 
 

                                                 
354 The relationship between the generals became co ld mainly 

after Archduke Joseph Ferdinand was promoted to Gen eral-Oberst 
in 26 February 1916.  He had hoped that this would entitle him 
to command the Army Group.  This was prevented by t he Germans, 
however, when they also promoted GdI Linsingen to t he rank of 
General-Oberst with an earlier effective date. 

355 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - The Archduke resented the f act that 
Berndt had been appointed as Chief of Staff against  his wishes 
(after the first defeat at Luck in fall 1915), and therefore 
subjected the General to a series of personal sligh ts (such as 
refusing to ride with him in the same automobile).  See Stone, 
p. 242. 
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In retrospect, it can perhaps be questioned whether  it was wise 
to attempt to defend the bridgehead position at all , since its 
lay-out was unfavorable and the troops were already  burnt-out.  
Other experiences have taught that defeated troops can rally 
quickest when stationed behind  a river barrier which can hinder 
the pursuers.  This could have been achieved if 4 th  Army had 
retreated behind the Styr in the evening of the 6 th , an option 
which Army HQ had considered already in the morning  of that day.  
However, retention of Luck had become a point of ho nor to 4 th  
Army since the fall campaign of 1915.  It is unders tandable that 
they didn't want to give up this fortified point, w hich had been 
recovered with the expenditure of so much blood - a nd its 
bridgehead which had been constructed with so much effort - 
without offering serious resistance. 
 
The outcome of the fighting  
 
The events west of Luck on the 8 th  and 9 th  were just the natural 
consequence of those which had already unfolded.  W e must 
question why Brussilov didn't exploit the successes  he'd won up 
through the crossing of the Styr at Luck with a dec isive thrust 
in the direction of Vladimir-Volynsky.  Until they reached the 
Styr the Russians didn't make any tactical mistakes , and the 
result was an unbroken chain of circumstances that worked to the 
disadvantage of the 4 th  k.u.k. Army.  Once on the Styr, Brussilov 
turned his gaze toward Kovel, while also keeping an  eye on the 
north where he feared a German counterattack.  The salvation of 
the defenders was that he failed to realize that he  could have 
sent his great mass of cavalry toward Kovel by a de tour through 
Luck and Torczyn, or could have advanced southwest through the 
gap in the front toward Lemberg and thus threatened  the Austrian 
front in Galicia from the flank. 356  
 
In a report to the k.u.k. AOK in August 1916, the C hief of Staff 
to 4 th  Army HQ (GM Berndt) wrote: 

"The catastrophic outcome of the Battle of Olyka-Lu ck 
cannot be regarded as an unavoidable result of dest iny.  It 
is certainly conceivable that other commanders with  other 
troops under otherwise identical circumstances coul d have 
repulsed the Russian offensive or limited the break through 
so that it wouldn't have had such disastrous impact  on the 
entire Eastern front." 

And in another part of his report, in connection wi th his 
description of events through 7 June, he noted:  "T he fact that 

                                                 
356 Diakow, "Brussilow und seine Reiter" (Mil. wiss . Mitt.; 

Vienna, 1933; pp. 9 ff.) 
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the Russians didn't better exploit their advantage in the next 
few days was not our doing." 
 
We can hardly dispute this frank and soldierly conc lusion. 

6. Attacks by Sakharov's Army northwest of Tarnopol , 6-9 
June 

 
As ordered by GdK Sakharov, commanding the 11 th  Russian Army, VI 
Corps renewed its assault on 6 June between the Tar nopol-Zloczow 
railroad and the Sereth.  They were supported by XV III Corps, 
which was to direct artillery fire and diversionary  attacks 
against the German 48 Res and k.u.k. 19 ID. 
 
After artillery fire for effect, which escalated in to a heavy 
barrage, the storming columns of VI Russian Corps s truck 
Willerding's 32 ID several times starting at 3:20 P M.  Although 
the attacks were resumed until sunset, they were al l shattered 
by the heroic resistance of 32 ID, reinforced by se veral 
battalions from 76 Hon Inf Bde.  The heavy casualti es which the 
Russians suffered in the assaults, which in some ca ses had led 
to hand-to-hand combat, forced Sakharov to postpone  resumption 
of the operation until 9 June. 357   The diversionary attacks of 
XVIII Russian Corps were repulsed by the defenders without 
difficulty. 
 
Sakharov now pinned his hopes on his XVII Corps whi ch on the 
7th, along with the Trans-Amur Cavalry Division, wa s supposed to 
attack the sector defended by 1 Lst Inf Bde south o f Sapanow. 
However, this operation never progressed beyond som e feeble 
artillery preparation.  Before dawn on the next day  (8 June), 
the k.u.k. 25 ID struck before XVII Russian Corps; the 
Division's attack was aimed at recovering ground lo st when the 
Russians broke into the lines at Sapanow on the 4 th .  After 
temporarily regaining the heights north of Sapanow,  however, the 
troops were hit by a Russian counter-thrust and GM Boog had to 
pull them back to their starting-points.  The Trans -Amur 
horsemen tried to pursue the Austrians, but were ch ecked by 
barbed wire and defensive fire. 
 
On Sakharov's southern wing the VI Corps was meanwh ile getting 
ready to renew their offensive.  The preparations w ere no secret 

                                                 
357 VI Russian Corps lost 8000 men on 4, 5 and 6 Ju ne 

(Cherkasov, p. 141).  The k.u.k. 32 ID lost a total  of 54 
officers and 2875 men during these days. 
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to the threatened IX k.u.k. Corps.  FML Kralicek ha d no reason 
to question the continued steadiness of his troops,  but had to 
reckon with a continuing deterioration of their str ength if the 
fighting was protracted.  Therefore he suggested th at the 
pressure on 32 ID should be relieved by having IV C orps of 2 nd 
Army, hitherto not heavily engaged, attack on the e astern bank 
of the Sereth.  Because of local conditions, IV Cor ps HQ wasn't 
willing to attack but they were ready to send reser ves to help 
Kralicek. 
 
VI Russian Corps attacked anew between the railroad  and the 
Sereth on the 9 th .  In eleven hours of battle which raged back 
and forth, 32 ID repulsed seven powerful assaults; they were 
aided by several battalion of 19 ID which hurried t o the scene.  
Only at one point (on Heights # 389) were the enemy  able to dig 
in along a small section of our front; they couldn' t be 
dislodged by a counterattack.  In the evening, IR #  12 and a 
heavy battery from the k.u.k. IV Corps came up as r einforcements 
behind 32 ID. 
 
General Sakharov had only partly achieved the goal he'd been 
given by Brussilov, which was to pin down opposing units on his 
front by attacking them.  He had been successful in  drawing the 
k.u.k. 25 ID toward Sapanow and keeping them in pla ce there.  
However, 11 th  Russian Army hadn't been able to hinder the 
departure of 29 ID by rail or the shifting of 92 LW  Inf Bde and 
of 21 Cav Bde toward the north. 
 

7. The attacks of 7 th  and 9 th  Russian Armies 

 

a. The plans of Generals Shcherbatchev and Letschit zky 
 
The plans of attack of the commanders of 7 th  and 9 th  Russian 
Armies were based on the general instructions issue d by General 
Brussilov on 25 May. 
 
7th  Army  
 
GdI Shcherbatchev, commanding 7 th  Army, had decided to attack 
part of the position of the k.u.k. XIII Corps which  jutted 
forward to the east at Jazlowiec.  He recognized th e strength of 
this line, before which his troops had been dug in for six 
months.  However, he thought it could be breached b ecause it was 
so far advanced that it was vulnerable to flanking fire.  
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Moreover, the Russian trenches in front of Jazlowie c were sited 
on higher ground than those of the defenders and pr ovided a good 
view into the valley of the Strypa. 
 
General Shcherbatchev, who kept the lessons of the New Year's 
Battle in mind, made thorough preparations for the attack.  
Seven jumping-off positions were built and new posi tions 
prepared for batteries.  The attacking troops were trained in 
trench fighting, and shown how to destroy obstacles  and throw 
hand grenades; they carried out exercises against e xact models 
of the positions they would actually attack.  For t he assault on 
Jazlowiec, the three divisions of II Corps would us e 48 
battalions on a front just 7 km wide, after thoroug h artillery 
preparation.  Since there was a lack of heavy artil lery (General 
Shcherbatchev had a total of just 23 heavy guns), t he actual 
breakthrough attempt would be made by 3 Turkestan R if Div with 
its regiments closely packed together on a front of  only 2 km.  
To the north, one regiment from 26 ID would take th e advanced 
work at Gipsarka, from which the defenders might th reaten the 
attackers with flanking fire.  To the south of 3 Tu rkestan Div, 
two regiments of 43 ID would thrust along the Popow ce-Jazlowiec 
road.  Both of the groups on the flanks would make up for their 
lack of heavy artillery by hurling gas grenades and  firing from 
armored cars.  The objective of the assault was to hurl the 
defenders at Jazlowiec over the Strypa.  As soon as  the Austrian 
front was broken at this point, two regiments from 26 ID would 
widen the breakthrough in the direction of Trybucho wce.  Thus in 
the decisive sectors the Russians massed 32 battali ons, 124 
machine guns and 107 guns against just 5 battalions , 40 machine 
guns and 24 guns from the k.u.k. 15 ID.  In additio n, General 
Shcherbatchev had 12 battalions in reserve (a regim ent from II 
Corps and one regiment apiece from XVI and XXII Cor ps), as well 
as the II Cav Corps which was held in readiness to pursue in the 
area west of Pauszowka.  The XVI and XXII Corps on the northern 
wing of 7 th  Russian Army would first only pin down the enemy.  As 
a deception measure, however, Shcherbatchev also bu ilt places 
d'armes  here.  Since the end of May, Russian mounted detac hments 
had been very active in front of Buczacz, but they always pulled 
back during the nights. 
 
9th  Army  
 
For his breakthrough, the energetic commander of 9 th  Russian Army 
GdI Letschitzky had chosen a sector of the Aus-Hung . front south 
of the Dniester, about 16 km wide, between Dobronou tz and 
Mitkeu.  Here the assaulting group could strike the  opposing 
line at a point of refraction, although they would have to move 
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through open country which was vulnerable to flanki ng fire from 
the heights by Horoschoutz.  Despite this drawback,  General 
Letschitzky believed that he couldn't find a more f avorable 
place to attack.  On the right flank of 9 th  Russian Army the 
Dniester between Mitkeu and Latacz was a serious ob stacle to an 
offensive because of its steep banks and many bends .  Also, any 
assault in the eastern part of the Dniester sector would have to 
deal with the strong bridgeheads at Zaleszczyki and  Sinkow.  The 
southern wing of Letschitzky's Army was served by j ust a few 
roads, and was hemmed in on the right by a broad zo ne of forests 
and on the left by the Romanian border. 
 
Thus it seemed that an offensive by the Army's cent er offered 
the best prospects of success.  Here General Letsch itzky had a 
force of 5 ½ infantry and 2 cavalry divisions with a total 
strength of 88 battalions, 60 squadrons and 482 gun s.  The 
decisive blow would be dealt by XI Corps, reinforce d by 19 ID 
from XII Corps plus the 1 Don Coss Div.  They would  deploy in 
close order with 11 and 32 ID in the first line, 19  ID in the 
second; the opposing positions would be taken on bo th sides of 
the deep valley of the Horoschoutz brook.  Then, by  a sharp 
thrust at night, XI Corps would break through betwe en Dobronoutz 
and Pohorloutz to Jurkoutz, taking the strongly def ended Heights 
# 458 (or "Cavalry Strong point") from the rear.  1  Don Coss Div 
would be ready to pursue; once the line was broken,  they would 
ride through to Doroschoutz, cutting off the Austri an troops 
still stationed north of the Dniester.  In conjunct ion with XI 
Corps the XLI Corps (3 Trans-Amur Div plus half of 74 ID) would 
first advance out of the loop in the Dniester at Sa muszyn to 
Okna, and then to Doroschoutz.  In the Army's reser ve were the 
other half of 74 ID at Krzywcze and half of 12 ID a t the village 
of Dolzok.  The rest of 12 ID were at the disposal of General 
Brussilov.  The two corps on the flank of 9 th  Russian Army 
(XXXIII on the Dniester and the Combined Corps at R arancze) 
would use their own judgment on ways to pin down th e enemy.  III 
Cavalry Corps would initially remain along the Bess arabian 
border. 358  
 
Austro-Hungarian counter-measures  
 
The Russian preparations to attack didn't remain co ncealed from 
the HQ of 7 th  k.u.k. Army.  By the end of May, GO Pflanzer-Balti n 
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already knew that Letschitzky had deployed his best  troops (XI 
and XII Corps) opposite the right wing of Benigni's  Group.  In 
his frequent visits to the front, Pflanzer had pers onally 
observed that for some time the Russians had been d igging 
positions in the Samuszyn loop and especially in th e hilly 
country opposite 42 Hon ID and 3 CD.  A whole syste m of approach 
trenches and jumping-off points was developing ever  more thickly 
in no-man's land; the network had nearly reached ou r listening 
posts.  The trench garrisons had been watching this  growing 
menace for days and weeks without being able to int erfere.  The 
ammunition for the howitzers was stingily apportion ed and had to 
be conserved to face the pending storm.  Moreover, much of 7 th  
Army's heavy artillery had been taken away for the offensive in 
south Tyrol, even though GO Pflanzer-Baltin had war ned the high 
command about the Russian preparations to attack bo th his right 
and left wings.  The staff at Teschen, in the comfo rting 
knowledge of the strength of the defensive works (p repared with 
all available engineering skills), believed that 7 th  Army had 
nothing to fear. 
 
In any event, it seemed that in the most threatened  defensive 
sector between Dobronoutz and the Dniester FZM Beni gni had 
sufficient force to oppose even a strong Russian as sault.  In 
the evening of 3 June, stationed here were 29 batta lions and 165 
guns under the following HQ: 
. FML Adolf Ritter von Brudermann's 3 CD, which was  reinforced 
by a battalion from Hon IR # 26 and by Major Russ' detachment; 
. GM Jesser's command (79 Hon Inf Bde plus FJB # 13  of his 30 
ID); and finally 
. FML Snjaric's 42 Hon ID. 
At Jurkoutz and south of Horoschoutz the HQ of 7 th  Army were 
holding ready in reserve 16 battalions - most of 30  ID and half 
of 36 ID.  The situation on the lower Strypa was fa r more 
unfavorable.  Here there were no longer any reserve s stationed 
behind XIII and VI Corps since the 13 LW ID had bee n sent to 
Volhynia by the high command.  Similarly, Pflanzer- Baltin had no 
reserves available for the Dniester front.  In the upcoming 
operations this would have decisive consequences. 
 

b. The Russians thrust against Benigni's group, 4-9  
June 
 
4 June - Horoschoutzbach and Dobronoutz  
 
Heavy artillery fire, which began around 4:00 AM on  4 June, 
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heralded the attack of Letschitzky's Army along the  entire front 
of Group Benigni.  Gas was released against the tre nches of 42 
Hon ID at Onuth, and a few Russian batteries also f ired gas 
shells.  Since our troops had good gas masks, there  were just 2 
fatalities and 12 men taken sick.  The Russians wer e using a new 
method of firing their guns with varying intensity,  striking 
various targets in rotation and finally pounding th e positions 
of 79 Hon Inf Bde south and north of the Horoschout z brook.  The 
fire not only damaged the barriers and the thickly packed 
trenches; it also hurt the morale of the men, who f or months had 
been unaccustomed to fighting.  The garrison of the  trenches 
fled into their bunkers and stayed there, awaiting the enemy 
onslaught as if they were locked in prisons.  The b arrage fire 
suddenly lifted around 12:00 noon.  The enemy infan try sprang 
out of their approach trenches and nearby places d'armes , and 
events took their inevitable course.  In a few mome nts the 
Russians reached the positions of 79 Hon Bde before  the garrison 
of the trenches could emerge from the bunkers to ma n their posts 
on the breastworks. 
 
GM Elmar, in charge of artillery for Group Benigni,  ordered 
concentrated barrage fire to be directed in front o f the 
endangered part of the position as soon as the firs t Russian 
storming columns appeared.  However, the barrage wa s 
ineffective.  All the batteries were being simultan eously asked 
for help from other infantry positions.  The teleph one lines 
were clogged, and many lines had been broken. 359  
 
First a small group of Russians broke into the fore most trenches 
of 79 Hon Bde, followed by thick lines of skirmishe rs who 
widened the penetration and rolled up the line by t he 
Horoschoutzbach to the right and left.  The bewilde red defenders 
don't seem to have offered prolonged resistance in either the 
forward or rear trenches - only 600 troops from 79 Hon Bde 
escaped and the Russians counted 7000 prisoners. 360   Weak 
infantry fire was heard only in isolated parts of t he line.  
Soon our artillery fire also stopped.  The light ba tteries, 
using the defensive tactics successful during the N ew Year's 
Battle, had been brought up close to the line to pr ovide 
flanking barrage fire, but now had to change positi ons to avoid 
falling into enemy hands.  The regiments of XI Russ ian Corps 
made their way slowly forward through the maze of t renches; at 
2:00 PM the first enemy troops got through the Horo schoutz 
trenches and appeared on the heights north of Dobro noutz.  Four 
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batteries were lost there. 
 
Around 1:00 PM the reserves behind the right wing o f Benigni's 
Group were placed in motion.  However, it was a lon g time before 
these troops could arrive and deploy.  Meanwhile th e 19 Russian 
ID, following the two divisions of XI Corps which w ere in the 
lead, expanded the area affected by the breakthroug h toward the 
southwest; the left wing of 3 CD wavered, and the R ussians 
pushed into Dobronoutz.  This occurred around 3:00 PM.  Then 
Benigni's reserves finally closed the breach.  16 I nf Bde and IR 
# 97 thrust along the Horoschoutzbach; simultaneous ly the 
commander of 3 CD, FML Brudermann, had IR # 16 (att ached to his 
unit) counterattack from the south while FML Snjari c had two 
battalions of 42 Hon ID strike from the north.  The  Croats of 
the Varasdin IR # 16 recaptured Dobronoutz from the  Russians, 
and farther north the enemy advance was halted by t he gallant 
Jaeger battalions of 16 Inf Bde after a bitter stru ggle. 
 
4 June - Okna  
 
While these events unfolded, the situation also bec ame suddenly 
quite serious for the 42 "Domobranen" Division.  So on after 1:00 
PM the 3 Trans-Amur Div began to attack from the lo op in the 
Dniester at Samuszyn.  A half hour later it seemed that the 
assaults had been repulsed, but then the Russians m ade new 
thrusts against the Czarny Potok Heights.  FML Snja ric shifted 
the greatest part of his reserves to the heights so utheast of 
Pohorloutz, chiefly because the enemy had meanwhile  broken into 
the trenches by Horoschoutz.  Toward 2:00 PM the Ru ssians were 
able to penetrate the trenches of 42 Hon ID at seve ral points 
between Mitkeu and Onuth.  At first the enemy troop s at Mitkeu 
were once more thrown out.  At 3:00 PM, however, th e Croatians' 
whole left wing succumbed to a new assault.  42 Hon  ID suddenly 
lost its anchor on the Dniester.  The Russians quic kly widened 
their penetration; they dispersed the Hon IR # 28, forced the 
batteries deployed south of Mitkeu to quickly retre at, and 
struck at the rear of Hon IR # 27 at Onuth. 361   Both the 27 th  and 
28 th  Honved Regiments, which at the start had stubbornl y defended 
their trenches, were as good as destroyed.  Several  hundred dead 
lay on the battlefield, and the Russians took more than 4000 
prisoners; the rest of the men sought refuge in fli ght. 362   The 
Russians had already penetrated 5 kilometers deep i nto the 
center of Group Benigni; Okna fell at 5:00 PM.  The n reserves 
finally limited the frightful collapse. 
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From the bridgehead at Sinkow, Col. von Dokonal's G roup (one 
Cavalry Rifle Bn apiece from 5 Hon CD and 8 CD plus  an infantry 
battalion) and Hon IR # 305 of 51 Hon ID had hasten ed by forced 
marches over the Dniester and rushed to the front.  Dokonal's 
Group closed the gap at Mitkeu, while Hon IR 305 th rew the enemy 
out of Okna and reached the high ground east of the  town.  The 
counterattacking troops however weren't able to rec over the lost 
positions by the Samuszyn loop, or at Dobronoutz.  Through 
evening they still didn't have any artillery suppor t, since 
their batteries had become separated, and they suff ered 
significant casualties.  That night a cohesive fron t was re-
established between the Czarny Potok Heights and th e Dniester.  
Nevertheless the events of 4 June had been shocking  enough.  
Almost the entire laboriously constructed position was lost.  
Only two pillars had withstood the Russian flood - the hotly 
contested outpost of 3 CD on the heights east of Do bronoutz 
(called the "Cavalry Strong-point") 363 , and the Heights of Czarny 
Potok which were stubbornly defended by the Croatia n Hon IR # 
26. 364   The greatest part of Group Benigni, with units 
intermingled, now lay on open ground and tried to d ig in during 
the night. 
 
Pflanzer-Baltin's counter-measures  
 
Upon the first report of the Russian incursion, HQ of 7 th  Army 
set IR # 53 and 9 Inf Bde (IR # 54 and 93) in motio n; they had 
been in reserve behind XI Corps and now came up par tly on foot 
and partly by train or truck.  IR 53 was attached t o 3 CD; 9 Inf 
Bde was ordered to Pohorloutz along with LW IR 5 (s tationed 
hitherto behind the left wing of Group Benigni).  J ust like the 
infantry, the artillery needed replacements and rei nforcement.  
Benigni's Group had lost a third of its guns - 32 w ere out of 
action due to damage and 14 had fallen into enemy h ands. 365   FZM 
Benigni therefore requested from Army HQ permission  to pull the 
troops north of the Dniester (51 Hon ID, 5 Hon CD, 8 CD) back to 
the southern bank to provide artillery and further reserves for 
the battle.  Army HQ, however, decided to retain th e positions n 
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the northern bank; they did send one battery each f rom XI Corps 
and Group Hadfy to Benigni's right wing. 
 
GO Pflanzer-Baltin, who was confined to a sickbed i n his HQ at 
Kolomea by attacks of fever, wasn't able to fully e valuate the 
very serious situation of Group Benigni in his firs t survey.  
Above all he attributed the severe setback to the f act that the 
reserves weren't employed for a counterattack from the flanks 
under a unified command.  For the 5 th , he ordered Benigni to 
reconquer the position at Samuszyn with Hon IR 305 (already on 
the scene) plus the reinforcements which had been s ent (9 Inf 
Bde and LW IR 5) under one general, the commander o f 5 ID (FML 
Edler von Habermann).  However, this plan couldn't be carried 
out. 
 
5 June  
 
In the morning of the 5 th , before FML Habermann had assembled at 
Pohorloutz the reinforcements, which had come from considerable 
distances, the Russian XI Corps resumed their attac ks.  The 
important Czarny Potok Heights were finally taken b y the enemy.  
Then the defenders' reinforcements began to interve ne.  IR # 54, 
which arrived by rail at Pohorloutz, had to be sent  to counter-
attack.  They succeeded in wresting Czarny Potok He ights from 
the Russians.  However, the latter had meanwhile al so made 
progress toward the south, so IR # 93 (which had ar rived late in 
the night at Jurkoutz) also had to be sent into the  fray north 
of the Horoschoutzbach, where they made a frontal a ssault.  The 
bravery of both these north Moravian regiments and of the Jaeger 
(16 Inf) Brigade ensured that the new Russian thrus ts were held 
in check. 
 
7th  Army HQ ordered at noon that IR # 1 and three batt alions from 
202 Hon Inf Bde, in the area of XI Corps, should be  moved closer 
to the right wing of Group Benigni.  But the rapidl y mounting 
casualties made further reinforcements urgently nec essary.  FZM 
Benigni again asked Army HQ if he could take 51 Hon  ID, 5 Hon CD 
and 8 CD back to the south bank of the Dniester, so  he could be 
as strong as possible at the decisive point.  GO Pf lanzer-Baltin 
still opposed this, since the bridgehead at Sinkow was pinning 
down considerable Russian forces.  However, in the evening a 
report arrived that the Russians had captured the C zarny Potok 
for the second time; at the urging of the Army's Ch ief of Staff 
(Col. Ritter von Zeynek) the commander then did app rove the 
evacuation of the north bank of the Dniester. 
 
After night had fallen, the Czarny Potok Heights we re again 
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recovered by the north Moravian IR 93 and Croatian Hon IR 26 in 
bitter hand-to-hand combat.  Meanwhile 51 Hon ID an d 8 CD were 
marching over the Dniester in the area of Toutry.  5 Hon CD took 
up a defensive position on the south bank as far as  Doroschoutz.  
Group Hadfy stayed on the northern bank at Zaleszcz yki.  They 
bent back their right wing, which was under repeate d attack, to 
the Dniester.  42 Hon ID withdrew its left wing to a new line 
between Wihnanka and the heights south of Okna.  Th is was 
carried out without interference from the enemy. 
 
6-7 June  
 
The Russians didn't realize until the morning of th e 6 th  that 
their opponents had pulled back, and then sent XXXI II Corps 
slowly toward the Dniester and XLI Corps up to the new positions 
of 42 Hon ID.  FZM Benigni now had 4 ½ infantry and  2 cavalry 
divisions on his right wing.  The 3 CD was reinforc ed by IR # 
16, the 30 ID by IR # 93 and 97, and the 42 Hon ID by Hon IR 305 
and LW IR 5; they were all standing in the front li ne.  Each 
divisional sector would also soon have a whole regi ment in 
reserve - 3 CD had IR 53, 30 ID had Lt Col. Bozo's regiment 
(created from the three bns of 202 Hon Bde), and 42  Hon ID would 
have LW IR 5, which was to be relieved by 8 CD.  Th ree more 
uncommitted regiments of 51 Hon ID were stationed a t Toutry.  79 
Hon Inf Bde, behind the lines, had been brought bac k to a 
strength of 3000 men by incorporating replacements.   The 
artillery on the eastern front of Group Benigni had  been 
reinforced by 37 guns which had been made free by t he left wing.  
The situation seemed to have substantially improved . 366  
 
However, heavy new fighting developed on Benigni's right wing at 
noon on the 6 th .  XI Russian Corps sought to widen their 
penetration at Dobronoutz toward the south.  After drumfire the 
enemy broke into the stubbornly defended tenches of  3 CD.  A 
counter-thrust by Uhlan Regt "Kaiser" # 4 and parts  of IR 53 
drove them back.  The Russians also stormed against  Col. Freih. 
von Testa's Jaeger Brigade in the Horoschoutzbach s ector, but 
were thrown back by parts of the gallant IR 93.  Fa rther north a 
combined operation by parts of IR 54, 93, 97 and Ho n IR 26 even 
drove the enemy out of some of the trenches that ma de up our 
original position.  At noon on the 7 th , columns of XI Russian 
Corps - advancing in seven rows - again tried to ca pture the 
stubbornly defended Czarny Potok Heights in a surpr ise assault.  
Once more the enemy was defeated by the brave Croat s of Hon IR 
26 and the north Moravians of IR 54. 
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A pause in the fighting - 8-9 June  
 
Now the battle halted.  The Russians were worn out,  having 
already lost 13,000 men during their assaults. 367   XI Russian 
Corps didn't make a new attempt to break through th e right wing 
of Group Benigni until the afternoon of the 9 th , when they 
directed especially sharp attacks against the posit ions of 3 CD 
on the heights.  The half of 12 ID which hitherto h ad been held 
in General Brussilov's reserve was brought to the l ine; General 
Letschitzky gave them the urgent assignment of capt uring the 
heights east of Dobronoutz, from which Austrian gun s and machine 
guns were hitting the assaulting Russian groups wit h flanking 
fire.  The Russians still couldn't win a success ov er the 
gallant troopers of 3 CD.  However, the tense situa tion and the 
heavy casualties of the defenders made it necessary  to bring 
reserves to this area. 
 
Already in the afternoon of the 6 th  FZM Benigni had brought ahead 
the three regiments of 51 Hon ID from Toutry and pl aced them 
behind the heavily engaged right wing between Pohor loutz and 
Horoschoutz.  At Okna, opposite 42 Hon ID, the XLI Russian Corps 
had been exhausted by their first attack; they dug in and didn't 
attack any further.  7 June also passed for the mos t part 
quietly in this sector; yet many troop movements we re observed 
behind the Russian front.  It seemed that in the tr iangle Onuth-
Sinkow-Dniester alone there were three Russian infa ntry 
divisions (74 ID, 32 ID and 3 Trans-Amur Div) plus a strong 
cavalry force, all preparing for a fresh onslaught.   Three 
Russian infantry divisions (11 and 19 ID and the en tire 12 ID) 
had definitely been identified opposite the souther n wing of 
Group Benigni.  Thus the Russians had six infantry and one 
cavalry divisions opposite Benigni's four and a hal f infantry 
and two cavalry divisions.  In addition the Russian s had 
numerous replacement troops behind the front of eac h of the 
attacking corps.  General Letschitzky was filling t he depleted 
ranks of XI and XLI Corps from this reserve manpowe r.  Group 
Benigni, on the other hand, had already seen their best 
battalions melt away and had used up all available replacements.  
Also, FZM Benigni now had to give up units to reinf orce XIII 
Corps, because disastrous events had meanwhile occu rred on the 
Strypa. 
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c. The Russians break through at Jazlowiec, 6-7 Jun e 
 
6 June  
 
Believing that the fortifications of the k.u.k. 15 ID at 
Jazlowiec had been sufficiently softened by artille ry, at 2:30 
AM on the 6 th  General Shcherbatchev ordered six regiments of II 
Corps to open their attack.  However, despite two d ays of 
bombardment this wasn't an assault on fully destroy ed positions 
and shattered defenders.  Although the Russian infa ntry had a 
heavy numerical superiority, they were only able to  capture the 
first position of the k.u.k. 15 ID, where it bulged  forward to 
the east of Jazlowiec, slowly and with severe casua lties.  This 
occurred at 6:00 AM.  The Hungarians of Regiments #  65 and 66 
were still holding firm in an intermediate position  on the 
eastern edge of Jazlowiec and in the neighboring vi llages.  GdI 
Freih. von Rhemen unleashed a counterattack by the four 
battalions of his Corps reserve, which he had held in readiness 
at Jazlowiec since the preceding day, on the road l eading to 
Popowce.  After initially gaining ground, however, this group 
was pushed back to Jazlowiec by a new Russian thrus t. 
 
General Shcherbatchev instructed his II Corps to ex pand their 
penetration, which was just 4 km wide and 1 ½ km de ep, in the 
direction of Trybuchowce.  But the attackers couldn 't move 
forward; bombarded on the flank by our artillery, a round noon 
they dug in in front of the burning town of Jazlowi ec.  
Shcherbatchev, who hadn't achieved his goals for th e day, 
ordered the offensive to resume on the 7 th .  The first assault 
had cost II Russian Corps more than 6000 men 368, but 15 k.u.k. ID 
had also suffered substantial losses.  As instructe d by 
Pflanzer-Baltin, GdI Arz now sent four battalions t o GdI Rhemen 
as reinforcements from his VI Corps, and FML Hadfy sent the 
Dragoon Regiments 5 and 11 from his Group. 
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Activity of II and XVI Russian Army Corps in June 1 916" (in 
Russian in "Voyna y Revolutsia", Issue XI of 1929),  p. 12 
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7 June  
 
GdI Rhemen had been instructed to throw all availab le reserves 
in the area into the fight.  He worked to restore o rder to 15 ID 
so that on 7 June it would be possible to counterat tack out of 
the intermediate position at Jazlowiec.  Early on t he 7 th , 
however, 15 ID believed that they were again under heavy 
assault, although only Russian scouting detachments  were 
advancing.  General Shcherbatchev, the cautious Rus sian army 
commander, preceded the new infantry assault with p rolonged 
artillery fire.  The six regiments of his attacking  group 
finally moved forward around noon. 369  After a heavy fight, the 
attacking Russians broke through to Jazlowiec and o ver the 
fortified heights north and south of the town.  GdI  Rhemen tried 
to prevent the collapse of his front by committing his last 
reserves, but the breakthrough assumed ever greater  proportions.  
Russian mounted detachments, followed by infantry c olumns, 
thrust through the gap.  Some isolated groups were still 
fighting gallantly against the oncoming enemy at 6: 00 PM, but 
thousands of men had lain down their arms. 370   Defeat could no 
longer be held off.  With their center completely b roken the 
shattered 15 ID withdrew over the Strypa. 
 
The threat of collapse on the lower Strypa presente d GO 
Pflanzer-Baltin with some difficult decisions.  At noon he had 
still believed the situation was under control; he thought the 
main danger of a further enemy advance was on the e astern front 
(Group Benigni) and that the Strypa front would hol d.  If the 
Russians also assaulted the Dniester front, then th e high 
command would have to provide reinforcements, since  there were 
no reserves on the Dniester.  In the afternoon the HQ of 7 th  Army 
received a telegram from Teschen, stating that air 
reconnaissance had reported the assembly of strong enemy forces 
opposite the Army's left wing.  Therefore the high command had 
ordered that half of 38 Hon ID (75 Hon Bde) with fo ur batteries 
should shift from Kozowa to Podhajce.  The Brigade would 
transfer to 7 th  Army early on 8 June.  Soon afterwards reports 
from XIII Corps to Kolomea brought the bad news tha t the center 
of 15 ID had been ripped asunder and that the Divis ion had 
pulled back over the Strypa into the second positio n, which was 
about 2 km west of the low ground.  The Russians ha d apparently 
already advanced to Rusilow. 
 

                                                 
369 Nagaibakov and Pogonyalo, pp. 28 ff. 
370 Per Cherkasov (p. 29) on the first two days of the battle 

the 7 th  Russian Army had taken 9000 prisoners. 
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Pflanzer-Baltin now decided to take units away from  Benign, even 
though he was threatened by new Russian assaults, t o support the 
sorely pressed XIII Corps.  Around 5:30 PM he sent an order from 
Kolomea to Benigni to send 79 Hon Inf Bde by rail t o Nizniow.  
GdI Arz was instructed to use trucks to move the in fantry of 75 
Hon Inf Bde (which was to arrive from Bothmer's Arm y) as quickly 
as possible from Podhajce to Buczacz. 
 
Meanwhile the retreat to the lower Strypa didn't re main 
restricted to 15 ID.  2 CD likewise fell back to th e second 
position, and 36 ID evacuated the fortifications at  Trybuchowce.  
Around 10:00 PM, GdI Rhemen reported that 15 ID's p ower of 
resistance was broken.  Col. Zeynek informed the hi gh command of 
the retreat of XIII Corps to the second position, a nd warned 
that a further loss of ground was likely.  At the c lose of this 
telegram he noted that the connection of the fronts  of XIII and 
VI Corps wasn't secure.  To solve this problem, 7 th  Army HQ 
instructed GdI Arz to maintain contact with XIII Co rps under all 
circumstances.  GdI Rhemen was ordered to prevent a  further 
advance by the Russians into the "area Buczacz-Hubi n-Nizniow."  
In other words, if necessary the XIII Corps should fall back to 
the west with their right wing on the Dniester whil e the left 
wing - at least temporarily - stayed on the Strypa.   The 
dangerous gap which would certainly develop between  Group Hadfy 
and the neighboring XIII Corps as the latter fell b ack to the 
west was to be covered by LW IR # 5, which was take n from Group 
Benigni in the night of 7-8 June. 
 

d. XIII Corps withdraws from the Strypa, 8-10 June 
 
8 June  
 
Early on 8 June some weak Russian detachments cross ed the Strypa 
at Jazlowiec.  XIII Corps had received a new order from 7 th  Army 
HQ to stand on the western bank, and meanwhile had deployed in 
the second position in most sectors.  15 ID was bet ween Hubin 
and a point east of Sokolow; farther north was 2 CD  
(strengthened by four battalions from VI Corps) at Leszczance; 
still farther north was the right wing of 36 ID, ho lding the 
line to the south of Buczacz.  The left wing of the  latter 
Division was still in the first position east of Bu czacz, next 
to the neighboring 12 ID of VI Corps. 
 
General Shcherbatchev moved very slowly from Jazlow iec toward 
the west.  On 8 June he first wanted to gain the ea stern bank of 
the Strypa with II Corps, and with the left wing of  XVI Corps at 
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Trybuchowce.  Here, however, he found that his oppo nents had 
gone.  XVI Corps, which had already moved dangerous ly close to 
the left wing of 36 ID and to 12 ID, prepared for a  systematic 
attack on Buczacz.  East of Potok Zloty Russian hor semen were 
already striking the thin lines of 15 ID in the mor ning.  The 
troops and their leaders were still under the influ ence of the 
frightful Russian blow at Jazlowiec; because of the  surprising 
collapse of the first position, which they had cons idered 
impregnable, they doubted whether they could offer prolonged 
resistance to the enemy from the incomplete second position.  
Even GdI Rhemen soon gave up on the fight along the  Strypa.  He 
had no further reserves.  Although the reinforcemen ts from South 
Army and Group Benigni (75 and 79 Hon Inf Bde) were  hurrying, 
they couldn't arrive until the 9 th .  If the already battered 
regiments of 15 ID again fell into disastrous confu sion, then 
the artillery might easily be taken by the oncoming  Russians. 
 
Around noon, when XIII Corps HQ made 7 th  Army HQ aware of these 
dangers and requested permission to retreat to the third 
position on the Barysz brook, the HQ at Kolomea was  also 
receiving a premature report stating that the enemy  had broken 
into the position of 36 ID east of Buczacz, and tha t therefore 
the southern wing of VI Corps would also have to pu ll back. 
 
It was impossible for GO Pflanzer-Baltin, still con fined to a 
sickbed, to get a clear picture of the real conditi on of XIII 
Corps.  Thus the Army commander was forced to issue  orders based 
on the unfavorable situation which had been reporte d371 .  In case 
15 ID couldn't hold on any more, XIII Corps would o ppose any 
further Russian advance on a line that ran along th e Baryszbach 
as far as Porchowa, and then from the heights east of Zubrzec to 
a point south of Buczacz and finally up to the junc tion with VI 
Corps at Pyszkowce.  XIII Corps would moreover have  to guard the 
Dniester sector between the bend at Nawalach and Ni zniow.  Part 
of 75 Hon Inf Bde, which was coming up in forced ma rches, was 
ordered to Buczacz; the Brigade's main body was sen t to the area 
southeast of Barysz town, behind the thinly-stretch ed center of 
XIII Corps.  79 Hon Inf Bde, approaching Nizniow by  train, was 
to support the wavering lines of 15 ID.  FZM Benign i was ordered 
to also send Hon IR 302 (of 51 Hon ID) from his Gro up to Nizniow 
by train. 
 

                                                 
371 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - As is evident from the next  paragraph, 

the situation was by no means critical; in reality the 
Russians were being halted on the Strypa by our art illery, and 
36 ID soon restored the situation at Buczacz. 
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These orders were issued at Kolomea around noon.  O nly a few 
hours later the XIII Corps, which could no longer s tand the 
strain, pulled back to the new front which Army HQ had 
specified.  II Russian Corps, whose infantry had be en unable to 
cross the Strypa until this time because of our art illery fire, 
followed hesitantly.  Only the k.u.k. 15 ID, retrea ting at 
Sokolow, was assaulted by Russian mounted detachmen ts, which 
however they quickly shook off.  Meanwhile the 36 I D drove out 
the enemy troops who'd broken into their trenches -  they were 
only strong scouting groups.  12 ID stayed in their  old 
position; only their extreme right wing was slightl y bent back. 
 
Developing plans of both sides  
 
In a telegram which arrived in the evening, the hig h command 
expressed the hope that the distinguished army comm ander GO 
Pflanzer-Baltin would again master the situation an d announced 
that they wanted to send reinforcements to 7 th  Army.  The staff 
at Teschen said they would agree to having XIII Cor ps retreat to 
the lowest reaches of the Baryszbach and to the Zub rzec area; 
however, they demanded forcefully that VI Corps sho uldn't become 
separated from South Army under any circumstances.  GdI Bothmer 
had already urgently requested the high command tha t morning to 
instruct Pflanzer-Baltin in this sense. 
 
Meanwhile 7 th  Army HQ was drawing up secret orders for the 
withdrawal of the supply trains of VI Corps to the lower Zlota 
Lipa and those of XIII Corps behind the Dniester.  Although the 
high command was insisting on a firm link with Sout h Army, 
Pflanzer-Baltin was contemplating a wide-ranging st rategic 
retreat.  He wanted to free 7 th  Army from its dependence on the 
positions which they had held for so long - which a nyway by now 
had mostly been lost - and to go back with XIII and  VI Corps 
over the Dniester to the Pruth.  For the left wing,  this would 
entail a march of 80 km.  GO Pflanzer-Baltin didn't  believe that 
South Army would face any deadly danger of envelopm ent by the 
Russians in the meantime.  If the Russians thrust a head further 
toward Lemberg, he wanted to strike them in the fla nk.  However, 
he felt it was more likely that the enemy would cha nge the 
direction of the attacking force which hitherto had  been heading 
west.  While they were taking time to regroup, 7 th  Army would be 
able to reorganize and to receive replacement troop s and 
ammunition along the Pruth between the Romanian bor der and 
Delatyn, far separated from the Russians.  This was  an 
extraordinarily bold plan.  The intended withdrawal  of 7 th  Army 
to the Pruth would have opened a gap of 100 kilomet ers in the 
Galician front.  In his calculations, GO Pflanzer-B altin was 
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underestimating the dangers that this would have en tailed for 
Bothmer's Army.  Because of the condition of the tr oops, 7 th  Army 
wouldn't have been quickly able to gather enough st riking power 
to re-cross the Dniester and thrust against the ene my's flank. 
 
On 8 June General Shcherbatchev was ordered by Gene ral Brussilov 
to continue the attack.  The successes achieved to date should 
be exploited and in particular the cavalry should d rive into the 
enemy's rear regardless of casualties.  For the 9 th , Shcher-
batchev planned to have XVI Corps together with the  left wing of 
II Corps advance toward Buczacz and push back the A ustrians who 
were still stationed on the east bank of the Strypa .  The main 
body of II Corps would move toward the Baryszbach o n a broad 
front.  6 Don Coss Div would drive ahead to Nizniow  and the 
other divisions of II Cav Corps would send detachme nts to pursue 
the enemy in the direction of Monasterzyska, in the  Austrian 
rear.  3 Turkestan Rif Div, which had already lost a third of 
their men on the battlefield, was to assemble at Ja zlowiec in 
the Army's reserve. 
 
9-10 June  
 
9 June dawned.  Parts of the k.u.k. 15 ID which had  retreated 
from the Strypa were stationed under the leadership  of GM Leide 
in the bends in the Dniester south of Potok Zloty 372.  Along with 
LW IR # 5, a March Battalion of 21 LW ID, and six b atteries, 
they were supposed to cover the disintegrating fron t between 
Group Hadfy and XIII Corps.  Russian mounted detach ments 
appeared on the lower Baryszbach at an early hour; they 
penetrated the picket line of 15 ID and spread pani c through the 
supply trains.  However, 79 Hon Inf Bde were alread y getting off 
their trains at Nizniow.  The intervention of this Brigade in 
some measure stiffened the thin front of 15 ID.  Pu rsuing 
Russian cavalry was also repulsed in the morning in  2 CD's 
sector.  Behind the enemy horsemen, line after line  of infantry 
were advancing slowly from the Strypa toward the lo wer 
Baryszbach.  This movement took up the whole mornin g.  In the 
afternoon a Russian infantry division entrenched in  front of the 
southern wing of XIII Corps.  Behind them the II Ru ssian Cavalry 
Corps seemed to be assembling at Potok Zloty, as if  they wanted 
to thrust over the Dniester to the south.  Pflanzer -Baltin 
believed there was an ever-increasing danger that t he northern 
wing of 7 th  Army would be cut off from the parts that were 
fighting at Zaleszczyki and Okna.  But it also seem ed that the 

                                                 
372 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - According to the map (Beila ge 21), GM 

Leide's group consisted of about one-fourth of 15 I D. 
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Russians now wanted to strike a blow against the ju nction 
between 7 th  and South Armies.  VI Corps and the northern wing of 
XIII Corps were confronted by strong enemy forces.  The Russians 
were directing powerful artillery fire against Bucz acz. 
 
While these preparations for a new Russian attack w ere 
beginning, GO Pflanzer-Baltin hurried to XIII Corps  despite his 
illness.  In the afternoon he visited GdI Rhemen at  Nizniow and 
the commander of 15 ID (GM Ritter von Weiss-Tihany)  at Koropiec 
and gave both generals their orders.  The mood was oppressive.  
The leaders and troops had little confidence that t hey could 
hold onto the hastily constructed trenches on the B aryszbach.  
Pflanzer-Baltin ordered four mounted squadrons to b e assembled 
from each of the five cavalry divisions of the Army .  The 
squadrons from 3, 5, 6 and 8 CD were placed under G M von Fluck 
and instructed to ride quickly to the Dniester fron t at 
Horodenka; the squadrons of 2 CD were placed under XIII Corps.  
Furthermore, Pflanzer-Baltin gave 15 ID the Hon IR 302 (coming 
up by train from Group Benigni), sent parts of LW I R 5 by truck 
from Odaje to Nizniow, and ordered 75 Hon Inf Bde t o intervene 
the next day on XIII Corps' widely-stretched northe rn wing.  He 
then returned to his HQ. 
 
Pflanzer-Baltin was still determined that if forced  to retreat 
the XIII and VI Corps would move over the Dniester to the Pruth.  
The supply trains of XIII Corps were already rollin g south.  
However, when the Army commander returned to Kolome a he found an 
order from the high command which explicitly forbad e VI and XIII 
Corps to withdraw over the Dniester, regardless of 
circumstances.  All efforts were to be directed tow ard 
maintaining a firm connection with South Army. 
 
Thus Pflanzer-Baltin's plan was buried.  The Army n ow had to 
hold out with the shattered 15 ID, the 79 Hon Inf B de (just 
three battalions strong) and the exhausted Rifle Ba ttalions of 2 
Cavalry Division.  Events unfolded quickly.  Toward  evening the 
detachments of the II Russian Cavalry Corps who'd b een 
instructed to advance toward Monasterzyska thrust d eep into the 
arc formed by the positions of Corps Rhemen.  At Zu brzec the 
Russian horsemen suddenly rode down upon 2 CD, whic h collapsed 
in great confusion.  The remnants of this Division,  just 500 
combatants, fled back to the Baryszbach.  Their nei ghbors to the 
left, 36 ID, found themselves being enveloped from the south and 
bent their right wing back north to Gaje.  The main  body of 75 
Hon Inf Bde, who'd come up quickly in forced marche s, flung 
themselves into the wide, yawning gap in the evenin g.  In the 
night the Russians, who'd already reached the heigh ts southeast 
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of the town of Barysz, pulled back toward the Stryp a. 
 
But 7 th  Army HQ received incorrect reports that the counte rattack 
by 75 Hon Bde had failed.  Therefore Pflanzer-Balti n ordered GdI 
Rhemen that if XIII Corps could no longer hold out they should 
offer new resistance in the third position (Scianka -Baryszbach-
Jezierzany).  VI Corps would then have 12 ID occupy  a switch 
position on the line running from Jezierzany to Prz ewloka and 
then north to the junction with 39 Hon ID.  However , GO 
Pflanzer-Baltin didn't ignore the fact that 15 ID a nd 2 CD had 
very little staying power, and that therefore he ha d to reckon 
on a further retreat by XIII Corps.  In that case i t seemed to 
him almost impossible that VI Corps could hold a fr ont facing 
south between the Koropiec brook and the Strypa.  T herefore he 
was thinking of turning his whole northern wing so that it faced 
more toward the southwest.  In the night of 9-10 Ju ne he 
reported his impressions to the high command:  "In case further 
retreat is necessary, which can't be ruled out in l ight of the 
strong attack against XIII Corps, the Corps must ho ld a sector 
on the Dniester between Koscielniki and Koropiec as  well as the 
Koropiec brook as far as Zalesie; to their left the  VI Corps 
would defend the Koropiec brook to a point north of  Holhocze."  
However, FML Metzger phoned Col. Zeynek and told hi m that the 
high command wouldn't agree to a retreat by VI Corp s to the 
Koropiecbach.  "This would mean that the entire eas t Galician 
front, under construction for three-quarters of a y ear, would 
have to be abandoned because of XIII Corps."  To pr event any 
further destruction of the Strypa front, the AOK or dered that VI 
Corps should be reassigned to South Army. 
 
Already the withdrawal of XIII Corps had led to ver y costly 
fighting for the right wing of VI Corps.  In the af ternoon of 
the 9 th  the XVI Russian Corps attacked with three regiment s 
against the heights north of Pyszkowce, held by IR # 20 and 56 
of 12 ID.  The two west Galician regiments offered strong 
resistance; they were pushed back behind the line o f ponds at 
Medwedowce, but then were able to make a stand in a  new 
position.  Similarly the right wing brigade of II R ussian Corps 
was held in check by IR # 5 of 36 ID and parts of 7 5 Hon Inf 
Bde, and couldn't move forward south of Buczacz.  G eneral 
Shcherbatchev was very indignant about this setback , so he 
insisted that in the night the same Russian brigade  should 
attack again, with a wide sweep south of Buczacz, i n order to 
thrust in the rear of their opponents.  Meanwhile 3 6 ID 
evacuated the bridgehead and withdrew along with 75  Hon Bde to 
the Baryszbach.  At dawn on the 10 th  the first Russian 
detachments entered Buczacz and took the bridges on  the Strypa.  
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At this time 12 ID was still stationed along the li ne of ponds 
northeast of the city, with their right wing somewh at bent back.  
However, after occupying Buczacz the Russian group sent to 
envelop 12 ID didn't strike north quickly enough at  the 
Division's exposed flank.  They left the pursuit to  their 
neighbor to the right, XVI Corps, which attacked fr ontally 
toward the west starting around 6:00 AM.  Now GdI A rz had no 
option but to have 12 ID make a fighting retreat fr om the east 
bank of the Strypa to the designated switch positio n 
(Jezierzany-Przewloka). 373   Also 39 Hon ID gave up their 
positions on the east bank of the Strypa at Bobulin ce and pulled 
their endangered right wing over the river. 
 
Thanks to these movements, the right wing of VI Cor ps was able 
to escape in time from the Russians' planned encirc lement.  
However, the crisis at the junction of 7 th  and South Armies 
wasn't over.  For after the fall of Buczacz there w as increasing 
danger that a new Russian attack might break throug h the bent-
back front of VI Corps and then into the flank of B othmer's 
Army, which was still standing fast on the Strypa. 
 

8. Activity of the Russian high command and the cou nter-
measures of the allies between 5 and 9 June 

 
The Russians  
 
On 4 June, the day when Brussilov's offensive began , the 
commander of the Russian West Front (General Evert)  asked if the 
attack which he was supposed to launch on 10 or 11 June could be 
postponed.  Alexeiev did let him change the date to  the 14 th , but 
commented that "under these circumstances it is dif ficult for us 
to make the calculations necessary for our decision s." 374 
 
The favorable course of the first two days of battl e in Volhynia 
and on the Dniester caused the Chief of Staff of th e Stavka to 
consider whether the Southwest Front might need rei nforcements 
to exploit their victory.  These could only be take n from the 
North Front.  Therefore the Front commander General  Kuropatkin 
was ordered on the 5 th  to prepare further units to follow V 
Siberian Corps, which had already left by rail.  Al exeiev also 
indicated that feint attacks to conceal these movem ents, and 
especially a landing in the Gulf of Riga, were desi rable.  

                                                 
373 Arz, p. 100 
374 Zayontschovsky, p. 32 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 491 

Kuropatkin therefore ordered that small assaults sh ould take 
place in mid-June, but he didn't plan a landing man euver because 
of its difficulty. 375  
 
The deep penetration of 8 th  Army at Luck on 8 June justified the 
Stavka's hope that they could strike a decisive blo w against the 
left wing of the Aus-Hung. forces with a thrust tow ard Lemberg.  
However, Alexeiev was concerned that German units m ight counter-
attack from the area Kobrin-Brest Litovsk against t he open north 
flank of the right wing of Southwest Front while th ey moved to 
Lemberg.  The threat could be canceled by a Russian  thrust 
through Pinsk to Kobrin.  This was the first time t hat the 
Kobrin operation was discussed; initially conceived  as a 
defensive measure, it eventually would assume great er 
importance. 
 
Based on these considerations, Alexeiev issued new orders on 9 
June. 376   North Front should carry out feint attacks and pr epare 
a corps to be sent to Sarny.  Because of a new plea  from Evert, 
the main assault toward Vilna by West Front was aga in postponed 
(until the 17 th ).  However, to secure the northern wing of the 
neighboring Southwest Front, Evert was supposed to take Pinsk as 
soon as possible, while having units available for a subsequent 
attack to Kobrin.  For this purpose he was given II I Corps, 
hitherto stationed at Dvinsk.  The principal task o f Southwest 
Front was to smash the left wing of the Aus-Hung. f orces and to 
cut their lines of communication leading to the San  and to the 
west.  To carry this out, Kaledin's right wing woul d first 
advance until it was as far west as the units at Lu ck, and then 
the entire 8 th  Army would strike a concentrated blow in the 
direction of Rawa Russka.  Brussilov would restrict  activity on 
the Strypa to deception operations. 
 
Now Kuropatkin selected XXIII Corps to leave his se ctor by 
train, while Evert directed the Grenadier Corps to attack 
Baranowicze on the 13 th  and the reinforced XXXI Corps to capture 
Pinsk.  Brussilov, concerned for his right flank, d idn't adhere 
to the guidelines issued from Mogilev by the Stavka , which 
anyway weren't very helpful.  Indeed, for the time being he paid 
no heed to Alexeiev's instructions, and carried out  operations 
according to his own scheme.  Consequently, in Volh ynia he would 
keep attacking in the direction of Kovel, while he gave both his 
southern armies (7 th  and 9 th ) a free hand to finish the break-
through on both sides of the Dniester if they were able to do 
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so. 
 
The allies     
 
The catastrophe which had so surprisingly overtaken  the Aus-
Hung. Eastern front naturally caused great concern for the 
chiefs of staff of the two allied Empires.  The off ensives 
against Italy and against Verdun were both based on  the premise 
that the Eastern front could be held with just the forces 
already allotted.  The leadership of the Central Po wers was well 
aware that the Russians had distributed their own u nits 
unevenly.  Two thirds of the Russian divisions were  stationed 
between Pinsk and Riga, and had a threefold numeric al 
superiority over the German Eastern front.  South o f the Pripyat 
the two sides had roughly equal strength.  However,  the relative 
strength between the sectors of the allied front wa sn't 
considered unalterable.  At a meeting which Conrad held with 
Falkenhayn in Berlin on 24 May it was agreed "that the strategic 
reserves of the German Eastern front would be place d at the 
disposal of the Aus-Hung. front if the Russians shi ft strong 
forces from the north to Galicia." 
 
Because of the Russian incursions at Olyka and Sapa now, in the 
evening of 5 June GO Conrad had already felt compel led to 
request German reinforcements for Linsingen's Army Group, which 
would allow the Aus-Hung. reserves to be sent to Pf lanzer-
Baltin's Army.  Because heavy concentrations of ene my troops had 
also been identified at Tarnopol, Conrad furthermor e stated that 
if necessary he would also seek reinforcements for the German 
South Army. 
 
Because the deployment of the Russian units hadn't changed, and 
because an offensive by the English on the Western front was 
anticipated, Falkenhayn turned down this request; h owever, he 
did agree to have Prince Leopold's Army Group send GM Biss' 
combined brigade to Kovel.  At the same time, throu gh GM Cramon 
he advised Conrad to send the reserves from the Ita lian front to 
Galicia. 
 
The alarmingly rapid deterioration of the situation  at Luck on 6 
June, when the entire 4 th  Army had to withdraw, caused Falkenhayn 
to send serious warnings to Teschen around midnight .  He felt 
that the Aus-Hung. units that were being sent to GO  Linsingen to 
date (89 LW Bde, 29 ID) were insufficient and asked  Conrad "to 
approve the release of more substantial support."  However, due 
to the still tense and uncertain situation in Galic ia, for the 
time being Conrad didn't want to pull troops from t here any more 
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than he wanted to take them from south Tyrol. 
 
When the fighting at Luck took a catastrophic turn on 7 June, 
Falkenhayn wired Teschen "that without very decisiv e measures" 
it would be impossible to restore the situation on the Styr.  
Therefore he was sending 108 ID (from the sector of  his Eastern 
Command) and X Corps (from the West) to Kovel.  He demanded that 
Conrad should simultaneously send all available reg iments from 
Galicia to Volhynia, and invited him to Berlin for a conference. 
 
Conrad accepted this invitation with inner reservat ions; he knew 
that Falkenhayn would also demand a halt to the off ensive in 
south Tyrol, which Conrad himself had called "the p et idea of 
the AOK" (in a letter to GO Freih. von Bolfras on 2 1 May). 
 
The Berlin conference of 8 June  
 
There are no minutes describing the course of the c onference, 
which took place in the evening of the 8 th .  However, General 
Cramon wrote in his memoirs that "Conrad will look back only 
unwillingly on this conversation." 377  The basis for the talks 
was a situation report which had been prepared at T eschen on 7 
June, and which Conrad brought with him.  The princ ipal concept, 
which followed from a clear analysis of the overall  situation, 
was to strike the Russians in Volhynia a mighty blo w as soon as 
possible. 378  This would cancel the success they had achieved a nd 
any repercussion it might have on the Western Power s and on the 
neutrals (above all on Romania).  In Conrad's opini on it would 
require more units than were currently assigned to the Eastern 
front. 
 
The Chief of Staff believed he could remove at most  one to one 
and a half divisions from the Italian front, which now had sunk 
in his eyes "to a secondary theater of operations."   Further 
units would follow after the Austrians reached the edge of the 
heights north of Schio and Bassano; if possible div isions with 
Slavic personnel or with mountain equipment wouldn' t be sent.  
No more troops could be taken from Galicia, where t he serious 
fighting on the Strypa was devouring all the reserv es.  
Therefore, difficult as it was, Conrad asked Falken hayn "to 
quickly deploy three to four more divisions on the Galician 
front" and suggested that he "temporarily halt or r educe the 
German attack in the West." 
 

                                                 
377 Cramon, "Bundesgenosse", p. 59 
378 Falkenhayn, "Heeresleitung", p. 208 
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Conrad seems to have met with little benevolence fr om 
Falkenhayn.  Nevertheless the two Chiefs of Staff d id arrive at 
an agreement, which was reflected in an exchange of  notes after 
the meeting to summarize its results.  Conrad agree d that 
besides 61 ID, which on the 8 th  had already been selected to 
entrain for the north, he would take some heavy art illery from 
the Southwest Front; after the southern edge of the  Sieben 
Gemeinde plateau was reached, at least two and a ha lf more 
divisions would follow if necessary.  Falkenhayn, o n the other 
hand, pledged that in addition of the four division s already on 
the rails (GM Rusche's combined division, 108 ID, a nd X Corps) 
he would also send 11 Bav ID to Army Group Linsinge n; however, 
the Bavarians would proceed only if they weren't ne eded north of 
the Pripyat.  Linsingen would carry out the thrust from Kovel in 
the area south of Rovno without waiting for 61 ID; thus he would 
have 7 ½ divisions (the four German divisions liste d above plus 
the k.u.k. II Corps, 29 ID and 89 LW Bde).  His ope ration would 
take place in cooperation with Army Group Böhm-Ermo lli, which 
was to send the reserves of 1 st  Army toward the north.  Orders in 
this sense were sent to both Army Groups (Linsingen  and Böhm-
Ermolli) on 9 June. 
 
Finally Falkenhayn demanded that no reinforcements should be 
sent to the units south of the k.u.k. 4 th  Army, so that the 
counter-attack in Volhynia would have the greatest possible 
power.  Despite this demand, Conrad felt that "send ing even a 
small force would be enough to prevent a catastroph e that could 
affect the overall situation."  For this purpose, o n 9 June he 
ordered Archduke Eugene's Army Group to prepare sma ll groups of 
reserves, several battalions strong, with troops wh ose 
nationality was suitable for employment in the Russ ian theater 
of operations. 
 
Full of dire forebodings, apparently Conrad took th ese last 
measures with the Dniester sector in mind.  In fact , in the next 
few hours a catastrophe developing here would again  threaten the 
security of the entire Aus-Hung. Eastern front. 

C. New Russian thrusts on both banks of the Dnieste r, 
10-16 June 
 

1. The breakthrough at Okna (10-12 June) 
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a. The Russians push through the line (10 June) 
 
The initial fighting  
 
In the evening of 9 June, the HQ of Group Benigni r eceived 
reports that the enemy were entrenching and putting  up barbed 
wire between the western edge of Okna and the Dnies ter, opposite 
the units under the overall command of FML Snjaric (9 Inf Bde, 
42 Hon ID, main body of 51 Hon ID, and 8 CD).  Undi minished 
Russian artillery fire had continued throughout the  day against 
the valley and heights of Czarny Potok, and at Dobr onoutz; their 
guns hadn't fired once against the part of the posi tions between 
the heights south of Okna and the Dniester.  Thus i t seemed that 
the Russians wouldn't undertake an immediate new at tack against 
the left wing of Snjaric's Division.  The HQ of Ben igni's Group 
was confident.  Although the majority of the units had suffered 
heavy casualties, three regiments of 51 Hon ID plus  the 8 CD and 
5 Hon CD were still at full strength.  In reserve b ehind the 
center and right wing of Group Benigni were six fre sh battalions 
of 51 Hon ID assigned to FML Snjaric at Pohorloutz,  a battalion 
of 42 Hon ID and a Jaeger Battalion of 30 ID at Jur koutz, and 
the hard-fighting IR # 1 of 5 ID in the area south of 
Dobronoutz.  However, this Regiment was stationed q uite a 
distance from Okna; this drawback, and the fact tha t FML Snjaric 
had no reserves behind his left wing other than one  rifle 
battalion and a hussar regiment from 5 Hon CD, were  soon to have 
bitter consequences. 
 
General Letschitzky, the commander of 9 th  Russian Army, prepared 
a new attack on the entire front between the Dniest er and the 
forested zone south of Dobronoutz in order to achie ve his old 
goal, to break through to Jurkoutz.  On 10 June the  XLI Corps, 
reinforced by 2 Trans-Amur Div, was to advance thro ugh Okna in 
the direction of Zastawna, and XII Corps would stri ke between 
Pohorloutz and Dobronoutz to Jurkoutz.  XI Corps an d 1 Don Coss 
Div were standing ready as reserves behind the atta cking 
divisions.  III Cavalry Corps, on the extreme left wing of 9 th  
Army, was supposed to cross the Pruth on the Romani an border by 
Wama and ride through to Czernowitz. 379  
 
No preparations by the Russians to attack were dete cted in front 
of Group Benigni in the night of 9-10 June; only on  the Czarny 
Potok Heights did the usual trench mortar fighting flare up.  
When day broke, the enemy hadn't moved their line a ny nearer to 
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FML Snjaric's left wing.  In the other sectors of t he front they 
seemed to have relieved some troops, and opposite G M Jesser's 
division they were digging trenches.  Around 7:00 A M the Russian 
artillery began to bombard the Czarny Potok Heights  and the 
positions of 42 Hon ID.  An hour later they opened a heavy 
barrage in these sectors.  FZM Benigni expected a c oncentrated 
assault against Pohorloutz.  During the preparatory  fire, the 
attacking Russian infantry assembled opposite the l eft wing of 
the front commanded by FML Snjaric.  Toward 10:00 a n assault 
developed out of Okna, but it was checked by the ba rrage fire of 
our artillery. 
 
Thus the battle seemed to be progressing favorably on the left 
wing of FML Snjaric's sector.  Meanwhile bitter fig hting had 
broken out south of Okna, in the Czarny Potok valle y, and on the 
Czarny Potok Heights.  Here the Russians deployed i n depth on a 
front five to six kilometers wide to storm the righ t wing of the 
units placed under FML Snjaric.  Around 10:00 AM th e attackers 
pushed onto the Czarny Potok Heights, but were thro wn out again 
by the gallant north Moravians of 9 Inf Bde in hand -to-hand 
combat.  Russian storming columns broke into the tr enches of 42 
Hon ID at several points on both sides of the Czarn y Potok 
valley, touching off a fearsome action.  FML Snjari c threw some 
of the reserves at Pohorloutz - six battalions of 5 1 Hon ID - 
into the fray.  By counterattacks, they kept the ce nter of the 
42nd Division from breaking.  Then, however, blow after  blow 
caused the collapse of Benigni's front. 
 
The front collapses at Wihnanka  
 
Apparently it was about 10:30 AM when swarms of Rus sians 
suddenly struck Hon IR # 305 at Wihnanka and overra n their 
positions.  A half hour later the 5 Hon CD was grea tly 
astonished to see attacking Russian infantry on the  heights at 
Doroschoutz.  After falling back, some of the troop s of Hon IR 
305 rallied and struck back at the enemy but were u nable to 
recover the lost ground.  Around noon the Russians pushed into 
Doroschoutz; the remnants of Hon IR 305 - as well a s the Honved 
Hussars of 5 Hon CD, who'd been attacked from behin d - fled to 
the rear.  At the same time the positions of 8 CD w est of Okna 
were lost. 380  
 

                                                 
380 In this fighting Rittmeister Gottfried Barton o f LW UR # 6, 

commanding the II Cav Rif Bn of 8 CD, was especiall y 
distinguished in some counterattacks; he was awarde d the 
Knight's Cross of the Military Maria Theresia Order . 
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As soon as FZM Benigni learned at 11:00 AM that the  Russians had 
broken through at Wihnanka, he had already alerted IR # 1 in the 
area south of Dobronoutz and ordered them to move t hrough 
Jurkoutz to the left wing of FML Snjaric's front.  Meanwhile the 
battle on the heights around Pohorloutz once again flared up 
with great intensity.  Toward noon waves of attacki ng Russians 
once more struck the battalions of 42 and 51 Hon ID .  Some of 
Benigni's reserves (FJB # 13 and Bn IV/Hon IR 26) c ame up from 
Jurkoutz and counterattacked, but couldn't drive th e Russians 
away from the places which they'd penetrated.  The loss of the 
heights at Pohorloutz also forced 9 Inf Bde to pull  back.  With 
their left flank exposed, the brave defenders of Cz arny Potok 
Heights had to withdraw from their trenches.  Here and there 
some isolated troops were still counterattacking on  their own 
initiative.  They were overrun by Russian cavalry a nd taken 
prisoner.  By now it was almost 3:00 PM. 
 
Contradictory orders for the retreat of 7 th  Army  
 
When the Russians had already pushed through Pohorl outz, FZM 
Benigni ordered FML Snjaric to assemble the withdra wing troops 
on the heights north of Jurkoutz to offer new resis tance to the 
enemy; if possible, they would link up with 30 ID o n the right 
and 5 Hon CD on the left.  7 th  Army HQ had been informed at noon 
about the unfortunate course of the fighting.  GO P flanzer-
Baltin couldn't doubt that the battle was lost, sin ce he had no 
more reserves to bolster Benigni's badly broken fro nt.  And so, 
once the full magnitude of the Russian breakthrough  became 
apparent, he decided to pull the right wing of his Army back 
behind the Pruth, as he had always intended if forc ed to 
retreat.  Full preparations had already been made f or this 
retreat, and the corps supply trains of Benigni's a nd Hadfy's 
groups had been ordered to move south. 
 
Then an order from the high command arrived at Kolo mea around 
1:30 PM:  the main task of 7 th  Army was to cover the Stanislau-
Kolomea area, and protection of Bukovina was to be entrusted to 
a smaller group.  It was immediately clear to GO Pf lanzer-Baltin 
that this change to the orders would put Group Beni gni in a 
difficult situation.  Although they were being roll ed up from 
the north, they were supposed to move west accordin g to the 
intentions of the high command.  With a heavy heart , the Army 
commander issued his orders for the retreat to Kord a, Benigni 
and Hadfy.  XI Corps, assigned to defend Bukovina, was to pivot 
on its right wing as it withdrew south from the fro nt on the 
Bessarabian border to the sector on the Pruth betwe en Wama and 
Hlinitza.  Group Benigni would at first just withdr aw to the 
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prepared positions between Walawa and Kadobestie; t hen during 
the 11 th  they would retreat to the line Oschechlib-Stawczan .  
Group Hadfy would go back to a line between Benigni 's troops and 
the Dniester, and then along the river to a point s outh of 
Koscielniki. 
 
When these orders arrived at the HQ of Group Benign i, they 
naturally caused consternation.  The Russians had a lready taken 
Doroschoutz and Pohorloutz; between these two place s all Aus-
Hung. troops had disappeared as if they had been sw allowed up by 
the earth.  In this area there was no longer any le adership, any 
communications, or any source of information.  The railroad 
station at Zastawna was already under fire from Rus sian guns.  
And east of this gaping hole in the line the troops  were 
fleeing: the remnants of 8 CD, 42 Hon ID and 51 Hon  ID from 
Pohorloutz toward Jurkoutz, and those of 9 Inf Bde to Bojanczuk.  
All of FML Snjaric's troops were thus moving back t oward the 
south.  Under these circumstances, how would it be possible to 
have Group Benigni retreat toward the west  as ordered?  The 
Russians could push ahead unhindered, through the w ide gap which 
had so ominously developed between Pohorloutz and D oroschoutz, 
to Zastawna and then to Kotzmann.  They could reach  the line 
Walawa-Kadobestie before Group Benigni could.  The enormous 
supply trains - now driving away from the battlefie ld in a great 
mass - might fall into the hands of the Russians. 
 
In this critical hour Benigni's HQ sought to have m ilitary 
police block all the roads leading from the battle south toward 
the Pruth, so they could divert the retreat through  Walawa to 
Kotzmann.  Then FZM Benigni and his immediate staff  hastened 
from Zastawna to the heights east of Werboutz so th ey could 
restore communications with their divisions.  Meanw hile Lt Col. 
Szeifert assembled the remnants of 42 Hon ID - abou t three or 
four battalions - in front of Jurkoutz to offer res istance to 
the Russians.  When IR # 1 came up, FZM Benigni ord ered them to 
deploy to the right of Szeifert's group and to cove r the 
retreat.  Since the enemy had already penetrated de eply behind 
the left flank, it would be impossible to withdraw step-by-step. 
 
The hasty retreat of Group Benigni  
 
Therefore FZM Benigni decided to immediately pull b ack all his 
troops to the line Oschechlib-Stawczan, under the p rotection of 
the groups which were still in place at Jurkoutz.  The orders to 
retreat were issued around 3:00 PM.  It would take at least all 
afternoon for the necessary connections to be re-es tablished 
with the divisional staffs and for the troops to st art moving in 
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the desired direction.  These were anxious hours.  No one could 
say whether it would be possible to bring the divis ions still in 
the original positions on the right wing (30 ID and  3 CD with 72 
Inf Bde) to the west.  The order to retreat to Kotz mann 
naturally caused dissatisfaction, because the prepa rations had 
all based on the idea of withdrawing to the south.  Around noon 
strong cavalry units had been reported in the valle ys east of 
Okna behind the attacking Russian infantry.  Betwee n 2:00 and 
3:00 PM a force of at least an entire Russian infan try division 
was spotted marching from the east toward Pohorlout z.  The enemy 
thus had enough time and also the available units t o drive deep 
into the gap in the left wing and through Zastawna,  which would 
block the route of Group Benigni to the rear. 
 
However, the Russians didn't know how to exploit th e 
breakthrough they'd achieved.  Near the battlefield  they had 
only 1 Don Coss Div and one brigade from the Caucas ian Native 
CD, while the entire III Cavalry Corps was on the s outh wing to 
carry out the operation over the Pruth against Czer nowitz. 381   
Russian infantry didn't pass the line Zastawna-Jurk outz until 
after 5:00 PM, at which time they struck the assemb led remnants 
of 42 Hon ID at Jurkoutz in the flank.  Since they were already 
outflanked, the Croatian Honved gave up the town, b ut then took 
up a new position at Werboutz; farther east the gal lant 
Silesians of the Kaiser IR held back the enemy adva nce.  Behind 
these covering troops, General Staff officers exert ed all their 
strength to keep the movement to the west in flow.  It was a 
tragic procession which took the road to Kotzmann -  endless 
columns of wagons in several rows, moving right beh ind each 
other, with the artillery inserted between them.  T he supply 
trains from the divisions on the right wing came to gether from 
several directions and pushed on through Walawa.  B ehind the 
vehicles came the troops, worn out and tired:  the battalions of 
42 and 51 Hon ID and of the 30 and 36 ID; between t hem were the 
rifle battalions of the cavalry.  Toward evening, o ne Russian 
mounted detachment after the other appeared on the rolling hills 
southeast of Zastawna; they rode south and approach ed the road 
where the Austrians were retreating.  At this time the endless 
line of wagons was still passing through Walawa, wh ere a tangled 
traffic jam developed.  Fortunately at this critica l moment a 
sapper company opposed the Cossack riders and broug ht them to a 
halt.  The Russian cavalry were also held up by the  barbed wire 
of the intermediate position.  They turned aside, a nd rode into 
some wet grassland.  Many horses and riders fell; t he survivors 
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pulled back to the north. 382  
 
Similar events unfolded in Kotzmann after nightfall .  Cossack 
patrols appeared in front of the village, but were driven off by 
detachments of 3 CD as they came up.  But it still wasn't clear 
what would happen in the next few hours.  Finally, around 3:00 
AM all the supply trains and most of the troops had  gotten 
through Kotzmann.  Everyone breathed more easily.  Now it was 
still necessary to get the exhausted troops into th e position 
chosen by their leaders, facing toward the east. 
 

b. Retreat of the k.u.k. 7 th  Army (11-12 June) 
 
11 June  
 
XI Corps had started to retreat in the evening of t he 10 th .  At 
10:00 PM Papp's Brigade repulsed a weak Russian att ack at Bojan 
and then withdrew behind the Pruth, unhindered by t he enemy.  By 
the morning of the 11 th , the 10 Inf Bde (IR # 13 and Lt Col. 
Scholtz's group) held the Czernowitz bridgehead, wh ile 40 Hon ID 
(80 and half of 202 Hon Inf Bdes) was in the positi ons on the 
southern bank of the Pruth between Strilecki Kut an d Hlinitza. 
 
While the main body of XI Corps withdrew behind the  Pruth, 24 ID 
held an intermediate position facing east at Schubr anetz, where 
they were told to stay for the time being to mainta in a link 
with Group Benigni.  However, Benigni's battered di visions had 
long before retreated west past the Walawa-Kadobest ie position 
(which they'd originally been ordered to hold) into  the area 
west of Kotzmann.  At 5:30 AM on the 11 th , Army HQ had ordered 
FZM Benigni to give priority to restoring order to his badly 
inter-mingled formations.  Groups Benigni and Hadfy  were only 
supposed to stay on the line Luzan-Chliwestie-Zales zczyki if 
they weren't harassed by pursuing Russians.  Their next line of 
resistance was to be a prepared position between Wo lczkowce and 
Niezwiska.  24 ID was re-assigned to Group Benigni.   They were 
supposed to withdraw to Schipenitz, while behind th em the 3 and 
8 CD, along with Col. Kranz's Cav Bde, were to unit e as a 
Cavalry Corps under FML Brudermann. 
 
In the night of 10-11 June, HQ of Group Hadfy had m oved 21 LW ID 
out of the Zaleszczyki bridgehead to the southern b ank of the 
Dniester and assigned them a position between the r iver and the 
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fork in the railroad 5 km southwest of Zaleszczyki.   Thus the 
left wing of 5 Hon CD was covered by 21 LW ID, but the 5 th  CD 
could only stretch their right wing as far as Juzyn etz.  After 
the heavy casualties, Group Benigni was too weak to  cover the 
entire area between Juzynetz and the Pruth.  With t heir weakened 
units they were able only to occupy a makeshift lin e between 
Chliwestie and Oroscheny.  To close the gap between  42 Hon ID 
and 5 Hon CD, GM Fluck's Cavalry Brigade was brough t up from 
Horodenka and posted at Stawczan. 
 
Thus early on the 11 th  a new emergency front was created, with 
great difficulty, between the Pruth and Dniester.  Meanwhile 24 
ID was still stationed far ahead at Schubranetz, be cause they 
hadn't received the order to retreat to Schipenitz in time.  
When this Division finally began to move back in th e morning, 
they were suddenly attacked by 1 Don Coss Div, adva ncing from 
Kotzmann; after losing a large number of prisoners,  the 24 th  fled 
to the south.  Only part of the Division reached Sc hipenitz; the 
rest crossed to the south bank of the Pruth at Hlin itza.  In the 
afternoon, when GO Pflanzer-Baltin came to Sniatyn to visit 
Group Benigni, fighting had already begun at the ga tes of this 
city.  Russian cavalry were attacking 30 ID and 72 Ind Bde.  The 
front began to crumble, causing considerable anxiet y in the 
supply trains moving toward Kolomea.  There could b e no doubt 
that the worn out divisions were incapable of furth er fighting.  
FZM Benigni asked GO Pflanzer-Baltin for permission  to continue 
the retreat and not to resume operations until the troops were 
reinforced, refreshed, and ready to counterattack. 383   Meanwhile 
pursuing Russian troops were also striking against Group Hadfy.  
In the late afternoon the fighting spread to involv e Fluck's Cav 
Bde.  In the evening, Pflanzer-Baltin ordered Group s Benigni and 
Hadfy to pull back to the line Wolczkowce-Niezwiska . 
 
At the same time, GdK Korda was given wide-ranging orders for 
the defense of Bukovina.  First his XI Corps was to  hold the 
Pruth between the Romanian border and Hlinitza.  He  was given 
FML Brudermann's Cavalry Corps, which was instructe d to secure 
the area between Hlinitza and Group Benigni.  In ca se Korda's 
group was thrown back from the Pruth, they would th en fall back 
in stages to the Carpathians.  In this case, Cavalr y Corps 
Brudermann and 40 Hon ID would cover the routes to Seletin and 
to Kuty-Wiznitz, while the Brigades of Lt. Col. Pap p and of GM 
Adalbert von Kaltenborn 384  would protect the potential invasion 
routes to Gurahumora. 
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Miserable condition of 7 th  Army  
 
In general GO Pflanzer-Baltin saw the situation of his Army as 
serious.  In the evening of the 11 th  he wired the high command:  
"Group Benigni cannot resist any enemy attack until  they have 
had some rest."  Therefore the retreat would have t o continue, 
with Group Benigni to Kolomea and with Group Hadfy to Ottynia.  
Pflanzer intended to offer resistance on the line W olczkowce-
Niezwiska.  But if the enemy pushed ahead and the l ine couldn't 
be held, then XIII Corps would have to pull back pa st the 
Dniester to Stanislau.  The telegram closed with th ese words:  
"Currently there is absolutely no possibility of st opping an 
attack.  A decision to try to do so would lead to t he complete 
destruction of Group Benigni." 
 
In the night of 11-12 June the Groups of Benigni an d Hadfy broke 
away completely from the enemy and by noon of the n ext day 
reached their newly assigned defensive sectors afte r strenuous 
marches.  Group Benigni (30 ID, 42 Hon ID, the main  body of 51 
Hon ID, and parts of 5 ID, of 202 Hon Inf Bde and o f 36 ID) 
deployed between Wolczkowce on the Pruth and Slobod ka Polna; 
Group Hadfy was between the latter point and Rakowi ec on the 
Dniester (with Cav Bde Fluck, 5 Hon CD, 21 LW ID an d 6 CD).  GM 
Leide and his group (parts of 15 ID) had evacuated the bend in 
the Dniester at Nawalach and had pulled back to the  southern 
bank.  On Benigni's southern wing, 24 ID had also b roken free 
from the enemy; they moved with one brigade to Zabl otow, and 
with the other to Rudniki. 
 
7th  Russian Army moved forward only hesitantly on the 11 th ; 
meanwhile their XI and Combined Corps, as well as I II Cavalry 
Corps (all three of which had originally faced to t he west) were 
diverted south to the Pruth.  XXXIII Corps (which c rossed the 
Dniester) as well as XLI and XII Corps pushed after  the 
Austrians who'd retreated to the west.  In the van were the 
cavalry (Cauc Native CD and 1 Don Coss Div), who sw ept ahead to 
Horodenka, Nepolokoutz and Luzan.  Behind the caval ry, the 
infantry divisions reached Serafince, Stawczan, Kot zmann and the 
area farther east.  Because enemy troops appeared s uddenly on 
the north bank of the Pruth in front of Hlinitza, P flanzer-
Baltin ordered GdK Korda to hold reserves in readin ess behind 
the left wing of XI Corps. 
 
To add emphasis to his instructions, the commander of the k.u.k. 
7th  Army came to Zablatow early on the 12 th  for another visit to 
Benigni's Group HQ.  He found that the troops were still in a 
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miserable situation.  24 ID, which once had 16,000 men, now had 
just 3500 available.  72 Inf Bde had shrunk to 2100  combatants, 
and 30 ID to 3500.  IR # 1 alone had lost 1000 troo ps.  42 Hon 
ID (including the attached parts of 5 ID and 51 Hon  ID) totaled 
just 5200 riflemen.  During the march to the rear, many 
exhausted soldiers were left behind; many units wer e 
disorganized, a large number of guns were unservice able, and 
thousand of prisoners had fallen into Russian hands .  The road 
from Zablotow to Kolomea was still choked by countl ess supply 
trains in a chaotic mass.  Some batteries were pull ing back 
because they had expended all their ammunition.  7 th  Army HQ 
reckoned that Group Hadfy was opposed by two Russia n infantry 
divisions, Group Benigni by four, and Group Korda b y two more; 
all of these were full-strength divisions with a su bstantial 
numerical superiority.  The enemy also had a strong  cavalry 
force.  GO Pflanzer-Baltin now doubted that the cen ter of his 
Army, which was stretched thin between the Pruth an d Dniester, 
could prevent the Russians from advancing toward Ko lomea and 
Stanislau.  If the Russians did keep attacking - an d there was 
little doubt that they were pushing to the west - t hen the 
retreat would have to continue. 
 
In this situation, Pflanzer-Baltin felt that the be st solution 
would be if he could bring his "ruined Army" into a  position 
where they could threaten the flank of the Russian advance.  
Therefore he was thinking of taking Groups Benigni and Hadfy 
into the mountains to Berezow and Delatyn and to ha ve XIII Corps 
join these parts of the Army at Nadworna. 
 
12 June  
 
Meanwhile on the 11 th  GdI Falkenhayn had already offered the 
k.u.k. high command a German division from Macedoni a to 
reinforce 7 th  Army.  However, at the same time he declared that 
"a decisive change in the command [of 7 th  Army] is essential."  
The simplest solution would be to appoint GM Seeckt , currently 
Mackensen's Chief of Staff, as "First Chief of Staf f" to 7 th  
Army.  GdI Falkenhayn was apparently concerned that  Pflanzer-
Baltin wouldn't deploy the German reinforcements to gether in one 
place, but would split them up to plug holes in the  line.  At 
first GO Conrad, who later called Pflanzer-Baltin h is "best Army 
commander", refused to agree to this proposal.  How ever, when 
Falkenhayn announced on the 12 th  that 105 German ID was coming by 
train, he again appealed to his ally "to find a way  to ensure 
that there is German influence on the operation", a nd Conrad 
said he was ready to give GM Seeckt the new positio n of 
supervisory head of 7 th  Army HQ staff.  GO Pflanzer-Baltin was 
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informed of this measure, so bitter to him, in the afternoon.  
The dangerous situation made it necessary to bow to  the demand 
of the German OHL, and FM Archduke Friedrich expect ed the Army's 
commander and chief of staff to understand and coop erate with 
this measure.  GO Pflanzer went along with the wish es of his 
commander-in-chief, although reluctantly.  Col. Zey nek, however, 
was of the opinion that the HQ couldn't function wi th two chiefs 
of staff and declined to remain after GM Seeckt arr ived at 7 th  
Army. 
 
In the evening GO Pflanzer-Baltin issued preliminar y 
instructions for the eventual retreat of Groups Ben igni and 
Hadfy to the area of Berezow and Nadworna.  The sou thernmost 
unit, 24 ID, would march through the basins of Koso w, Pistyn and 
Berezow to Delatyn.  If necessary, Col. Kranz's Cav  Bde would 
protect the road from Kosow to Zabie.  In the night  of 12-13 
June the high command announced that two divisions (105 German 
and k.u.k. 48 ID) were being sent to 7 th  Army.  This offered Go 
Pflanzer-Baltin a slight chance that he could attac k the 
Russians with the help of these troops. 
 
He now outlined his plans for the high command.  "T ogether, the 
groups of Benigni and Hadfy have a combat strength of about 
28,000 riflemen.  If the Russians, as seems likely,  send three 
corps (XXXIII, XLI and XII) to the west, our groups  won't be 
strong enough to resist such an attack.  Therefore they must 
avoid the blow until the expected reinforcements ar rive."  If 
the reinforcements took the railroad through Körösm ezö-Delatyn, 
they wouldn't arrive until 19 June.  Therefore, if the Russians 
made their main attack to the west, Groups Benigni and Hadfy 
would have to pull back to the area Berezow-Lanczyn -Nadworna, 
since they couldn't offer prolonged resistance if i solated at 
Kolomea.  However, Benigni and Hadfy alone wouldn't  have enough 
men to securely hold the 34 km sector from Berezow to Nadworna; 
the main body of XIII Corps would also have to be d rawn to 
Nadworna, leaving just 2 CD to guard the area betwe en Nadworna 
and Halicz against invasion.  "In this manner", GO Pflanzer-
Baltin continued, "it would be possible to concentr ate the 
majority of 7 th  Army at Berezow-Nadworna, from which we could go 
over to the offensive.  It would be difficult for t he enemy to 
ignore such a strong force while thrusting along th e Dniester 
through Stanislau.  Rather they would be compelled to turn their 
main body toward the south; thus we would simultane ously 
protecting the areas of Delatyn and Stanislau." 
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c. South Army stands fast (10-12 June) 
 
In the critical days of mid-June, the greatest conc ern of GdI 
Bothmer was that Pflanzer-Baltin would pull the lef t wing of the 
k.u.k. 7 th  Army back over the Dniester and thus expose the fl ank 
of South Army, which was still standing firm on the  upper 
Strypa.  This is why in the night of 9-10 June the commander of 
South Army had once more asked the high command to place the 
k.u.k. VI Corps under his control. 
 
10 June  
 
Early on the 10 th , after the fall of Buczacz, General 
Shcherbatchev had his troops again start to advance  west.  In 
the area between the Dniester and the Buczacz-Monas terzyska 
railroad the 7 th  Army's II Corps and II Cavalry Corps moved 
cautiously toward the new positions of the k.u.k. X III Corps.  
In the woods southeast of the town of Barysz parts of 38 Hon ID 
were still opposing the Russian advance; they slowe d the enemy 
down and didn't allow them to push west over the Ba rysz brook 
until the end of an action that lasted several hour s.  In the 
positions on both sides of the Jezierzany-Monasterz yska road the 
k.u.k. 36 ID was stationed with greatly weakened tr oops.  
Opposing them were Russian armored cars, which thru st from 
Buczacz to Jezierzany.  A Cossack regiment ventured  ahead toward 
Olesza.  Behind the Russian cavalry the XVI Corps c rossed the 
Strypa on a wide front; their left wing (41 ID) adv anced in 
light fighting up to the line Jezierzany-Przewloka.   The right 
wing of the k.u.k. 12 ID had meanwhile pulled back to Olesza, in 
the third position; south of this town they linked up with XIII 
Corps.  In the afternoon the left wing of 12 ID, wh ich had still 
been holding out on the western bank of the Strypa at Bobulince, 
also fell back into the third position (at Kurdwano wka), under 
pressure from the Russian 47 ID.  A gap developed i n the center 
of VI Corps.  Therefore GM Blasius von Dani's 39 Ho n ID, whose 
right wing had been pulled back to the western bank  of the 
Strypa, was outflanked from the south.  In the even ing scouting 
troops from Russian XXII Corps attacked over the St rypa against 
the left wing of 39 Hon ID at Wisniowczyk.   
 
Thus after the withdrawal of XIII Corps on the Bary szbach the 
Russians were able to exert pressure from the south  against the 
k.u.k. VI Corps, which meanwhile (around noon on th e 10 th ) had 
been placed under South Army.  At the same time the  high command 
instructed GdI Bothmer to oppose the Russian attack s over the 
lower Strypa with the reserves of his Army.  At 2:0 0 PM Bothmer 
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sent his first orders to VI Corps, now placed under  his command 
as he had desired.  They were to stand fast in thei r present 
positions regardless of cost.  Later on the 10 th , GdI Arz threw 
two battalions of 12 ID into the wide gap in the li ne at 
Kurdwanowka, in order to recover the lost connectio n between 12 
ID and 39 Hon ID.  At the same time, from the scant y reserves 
stationed at Podhajce, Bothmer sent six German comp anies to the 
area east of Monasterzyska and placed them under VI  Corps.  He 
also assembled three regiments (Res IR 223 from 48 Res ID plus 
LW IR 19 and Hon IR 310 from Corps Hofmann) and thr ee batteries 
at Michalowka; he placed them under the commander o f the German 
48 Res ID, G.Lt von Oppeln-Bronikowski. 
 
These troop movements were observed by Russian pilo ts.  Never-
theless, General Shcherbatchev decided to make the main effort 
in his continuing attack on the north wing.  His so uth (left) 
wing, II Corps, was worn out by the fighting to dat e and felt 
that they weren't even able to send strong scouting  detachments 
west over the Baryszbach toward the positions of th e k.u.k. XIII 
Corps.  Therefore for 11 June General Shcherbatchev  ordered his 
two northern corps (XVI and XXII) to attack.  XVI C orps were 
supposed to throw their opponents back to Olesza-Gn ilowody and 
to thrust with at least a brigade to Kotuzow, in th e rear of the 
Aus-Hung. units which were still holding out on the  western bank 
of the Strypa against XXII Corps.  The latter Corps  was supposed 
to accompany the XVIth in their advance over the St rypa.  II 
Corps, on the other hand, would entrench in the sec tor they'd 
reached on the Baryszbach.  II Cavalry Corps was in structed to 
exploit any opportunity that might arise due to suc cess by the 
northern wing, if possible riding through their opp onents' 
broken lines to Podhajce.  Shcherbatchev sent 3 Tur kestan Rif 
Div, which had been pulled from the front of II Cor ps, from 
Jazlowiec to Trybuchowce, nearer to his right wing. 385  
 
11 June  
 
At 5:00 AM on the 11 th , G.Lt Oppeln-Bronikowski's Division moved 
south from Michalowka for the new attack toward Buc zacz.  GdI 
Arz had instructed the commander of 12 ID, FML Hink e, to join 
Oppeln's attack with his left wing.  However, befor e Oppeln 
reached the battlefield of VI Corps, the Russians s truck first.  
Their artillery had already begun an early bombardm ent of the 
positions of 12 ID, whose left wing fell back from Kurdwanowka 
under fire from the heavy Russian batteries.  Meanw hile 47 ID on 
the north wing of Russian XVI Corps attacked out of  the Strypa 

                                                 
385 Ryedkin-Rymaschevsky, pp. 52 ff. 
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valley against the bent-back right wing of 39 Hon I D; they 
pushed north, and toward 11:00 AM they reached the line 
Kurdwanowka-Sapowa.  As this happened, the southern  division of 
XVI Russian Corps (41 ID) attacked from Jezierzany- Przewloka 
against the center and right wing of 12 ID. 
 
The Russian infantry appeared in front of Olesza ar ound noon.  
12 ID lost the town.  Now, however, G.Lt Oppeln-Bro nikowski led 
his regiments in a coordinated counterattack.  Firs t Kurdwanowka 
was recovered from the Russians.  In difficult, pro longed 
fighting the two Aus-Hung. regiments on the right w ing of 
Oppeln's Division (LW IR 19 and Hon IR 310) pushed the Russian 
47 ID back to its starting points behind the Strypa .  The 
Russian 41 ID fared no better.  Around 2:00 PM its right wing 
suffered a heavy blow from the German Res IR 223 on  the hills 
between Kurdwanowka and Olesza.  The German attack continued to 
the southeast, and also allowed the 12 ID to move f orward; they 
recaptured Olesza.  After hard fighting, the Russia n 41 ID 
pulled back to Przewloka and the area east of Jezie rzany.  The 
defeated Russian regiments were only able to hold t his line by 
committing their last reserves. 386   During the 11 th , the Russian 
XXII Corps had restricted their activity to local f ighting 
between Sapowa and Bieniawa, designed to pin down t heir 
opponents. 
 
Even before Oppeln's powerful stroke against the Ru ssians on the 
hills at Olesza, Bothmer's left wing had also begun  to counter-
attack.  Early on the 11 th , after a two hour struggle the k.u.k. 
IX Corps' 32 ID, reinforced by troops from 38 Hon I D, captured 
the much-contested Heights # 389 (by Worobijowka) f rom VI Corps 
of the Russian 11 th  Army.  At mid-day the IX Corps again lost 
this important strong point north of the Tarnopol-Z borow road.  
Fighting continued around this small stretch of tre nches until 
evening, when the Aus-Hung. infantry still on the h eights were 
pulled back to their starting positions. 
 
12 June  
 
Early on the 12 th  the positions of the k.u.k. 32 ID between 
Cebrow and Hladki were subjected to a heavy barrage .  A new 
Russian assault was expected.  When the bombardment  died down, 
new actions with Russian infantry flared up by Woro bijowka.  
However, the enemy didn't get past our trenches, an d thus 
Sakharov's prospects of breaking through north of t he Tarnopol-
Zborow road were shattered. 

                                                 
386  Ibid . 
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Under 7 th  Russian Army the XXII Corps, which had waited in v ain 
for a success by their neighbor to the left, initia ted lively 
fighting on the 12 th .  Increased artillery activity and small-
scale attacks at Sapowa and Wisniowczyk, as well as  the 
observation of enemy preparations in front of Mogil a Heights, 
kept 39 Hon ID and Corps Hofmann in suspense.  The fighting died 
out for Division Oppeln and 12 ID on the 12 th .  The Russian XVI 
Corps had suffered very heavy casualties the day be fore, and 
their troops were lying exhausted in their trenches  between 
Sapowa and Jezierzany. 
 
The situation also remained quiet on the lower Bary szbach.  The 
Russian II Corps had dug in opposite the k.u.k. XII I Corps.  
However, Bothmer wasn't relieved of serious concern  about his 
southern wing.  One piece of bad news after the oth er had come 
from the k.u.k. 7 th  Army since 6 June.  In the morning of the 12 th  
the commander of South Army had once more been info rmed that 
Pflanzer-Baltin intended to take XIII Corps back to  the lower 
Koropiec brook and then over the Dniester.  Therefo re GdI 
Bothmer approached the high command with a request that his 
South Army should also take charge of XIII Corps.  Bothmer 
justified his demand on the grounds that a withdraw al of XIII 
Corps could make the entire front from the Dniester  and the Ikwa 
untenable.  The South Army wasn't in a position to prevent such 
a disaster by plugging gaps in the line with their own units.  
On the other hand, Bothmer promised he could hold t he front if 
XIII Corps was placed under him.  At the same time the commander 
of South Army suggested - and in this at least he w as in 
agreement with Pflanzer-Baltin's plans - that the a rriving 
reinforcements should advance either over the Pruth  (from the 
south) or toward the Dniester (from the north). 
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The k.u.k. 7 th  Army is ordered to stay on the defensive  
 
The high command turned down Bothmer's second propo sal, but they 
didn't hesitate a moment to place XIII Corps under his command 
to avoid the danger of a gap developing between the  South and 7 th  
Armies.  Now the next goal of the high command was to initiate a 
change in the situation in Volhynia through a major  counter-
attack.  Until then, the positions in east Galicia would have to 
be held.  Therefore the reinforcements coming on th e railroad 
(German 105 and k.u.k. 48 ID) should be sent throug h Stryj to 
Stanislau, behind the weakest part of the front.  U ntil their 
arrival, 7 th  Army was to slow the pace of any Russian advance 
between the Dniester and Pruth.  GO Pflanzer-Baltin  was given 
orders to this effect in the night of 12-13 June; h e was also 
instructed to avoid a major Russian thrust between the Dniester 
and Pruth by having Group Benigni withdraw to the a rea southwest 
of Kolomea, and Group Hadfy to Ottynia and Tysmieni ca.  If the 
Russians did continue to advance, the right wing of  South Army 
was to bend back to Mariampol, with the main body o f XIII Corps 
in a position on the heights northeast of Stanislau . 
 
These orders crossed up Pflanzer-Baltin's plan of c oncentrating 
the main body of 7 th  Army (including XIII Corps and the arriving 
reinforcements) in the Berezow-Nadworna area, from which they 
would attack the Russians.  The high command based their 
decision on the fact that a successful counter-thru st from the 
Carpathians would require stronger reinforcements t han the two 
divisions which were on their way; however, it woul d be 
impossible to provide more units until the close of  the great 
counterattack in Volhynia.  Also, the high command feared that 
the road and railroad between Körösmezö and Delatyn , which led 
into the area where Pflanzer-Baltin had intended to  assemble 7 th  
Army, would be too heavily burdened.  Moreover, the  Russians 
would be able to thrust through the weak forces eas t of Kolomea 
and into the mountains at Berezow, disrupting the r e-deployment 
of 7 th  Army.  Meanwhile the enemy would have a free hand to 
advance to Stanislau and Stryj.  Therefore the 7 th  Army would 
have to restrict themselves to defensive operations . 
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2. Development of the situation in east Galicia and  the 
Bukovina, 13-15 June 

 

a. The situation of 7 th  Army 
 
The k.u.k. high command wasn't relieved of concern and fear that 
the pressure along the Dniester which the Russians had exerted 
since the breakthroughs at Jazlowiec and Okna would  completely 
overwhelm Pflanzer-Baltin's left wing.  Everything possible was 
being done to shore up the front.  Meanwhile howeve r the 
situation was changing, although at first impercept ibly. 
 
The Russians turn toward the Pruth  
 
On 12 June General Brussilov had ordered all his ar mies to move 
generally toward the west.  GdI Letschitzky, howeve r, decided 
only to take security measures in the west while at tacking the 
Aus-Hung. units which had withdrawn to the Pruth, a iming to 
throw them back into the Carpathians.  Therefore th e XII, XI and 
Combined Corps - with 1 Terek Coss Div - were to cr oss the Pruth 
between Nepolokoutz and Bojan, and to capture Czern owitz.  The 
Caucasian Native CD and III Cavalry Corps (1 Don Co ss Div and 10 
CD) would ride west to the line Stanislau-Kolomea-K uty.  
Meanwhile behind the cavalry just the XXXIII and XL I Corps would 
move further west between the Dniester and the Prut h.  General 
Letschitzky insisted on carrying out this plan beca use he 
thought it was advisable to first turn against Kord a's group, 
and dispel any threat to his flank and rear, before  operating 
toward the west.  He left open the date for crossin g the Pruth, 
and developed the new operation slowly. 387 
 
XII and XI Corps, and the divisions assigned to the se HQ from 
the former Combined Corps, turned cautiously to the  south.  The 
Russian advanced guards appeared on the 12 th  along the northern 
bank of the Pruth, in front of the positions of Lt.  Col. Papp's 
Brigade, the combined 10 Inf Bde (IR 13, Group Scho ltz) and 40 
Hon ID, and in front of the right wing of Bruderman n's Cavalry 
Corps.  The air units of 7 th  Army observed that strong enemy 
forces farther in the rear were marching from the n orth toward 
Schipenitz.  Initially 7 th  Army HQ believed that just two Russian 
corps were involved - the aggressive XI moving towa rd Hlinitza 
and Sniatyn, and the Combined Corps along the Pruth  east of 

                                                 
387 Klembovsky, pp. 49 ff.  Litvinov, p. 58. 
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Neumamajestie.  Army HQ ordered GdK Korda to positi on most of 
his reserves behind the left wing of XI Corps. 
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The initial actions on the Pruth  
 
In the night of 12-13 June, a weak enemy force soug ht to cross 
the Pruth north of Wama, in the sector held by Brig ade Papp.  
Fighting continued at the gates of Czernowitz durin g the next 
day.  Russian infantry moved right up to the bridge head 
positions of 10 Inf Bde, while enemy artillery open ed fire on 
the bridges which carried roads and rail lines over  the Pruth.  
Around 1:00 PM the Russians, deeply deployed in sev eral waves, 
stormed the Czernowitz water works, which lay north  of the 
river, but were thrown back by parts of IR # 13 in hand-to-hand 
combat.  For the time being the enemy had to give u p their goal 
of occupying the city. 
 
Now GdK Korda reported to his Army commander his im pression that 
the main body of the 9 th  Russian Army was slowly assembling 
against the Pruth front.  But the picture still was n't clear.  
In the night of 12-13 June Groups Hadfy and Benigni  stayed in 
the positions they had reached the day before (betw een 
Wolczkowce and Niezwiska).  In the morning of the 1 3th , enemy 
troops advanced against Benigni's south wing in the  area north 
of Wolczkowce.  Their strength was estimated as one  or two 
infantry brigades.  The 5 Hon CD of Group Hadfy had  already been 
attacked from Targowica in the evening of the 12 th .  While FZM 
Benigni held his positions and wanted to respond to  the Russian 
assault with a counterattack, early on the 13 th  FML Hadfy pulled 
his  troops back behind the line Slobodka Polna-Soroki and to the 
heights east of Czortowiec-Niezwiska.  Russian cava lry followed 
them slowly.  Behind the horsemen there were appare ntly one or 
two infantry divisions in the Horodenka area.  FML Hadfy 
expected that on the 14 th  - at the latest - he would be attacked 
by a larger enemy force and that his thinly-occupie d front 
couldn't hold.  Therefore GO Pflanzer-Baltin felt o bliged to 
have Groups Benigni and Hadfy withdraw about anothe r 10 km 
farther west in the night of 13-14 June, to a prepa red position 
on the Czerniawa and Okno brooks. 
 
Meanwhile new fighting flared up in Group Korda's s ector.  
Advanced Russian troops north of Wama sought to cro ss the Pruth 
in the night of 13-14 June.  In the next morning en emy scouting 
detachments probed against the Czernowitz bridgehea d.  Also in 
the morning there were several reports that about t hree infantry 
divisions with a strong force of cavalry were advan cing against 
Groups Benigni and Hadfy. 
 
GO Pflanzer-Baltin decided to oppose this enemy con centration in 
the prepared positions on the Czerniawa and Okno br ooks.  He now 
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told Groups Benigni and Hadfy, "There is no reason to avoid the 
fight.  It is impossible for us to carry out our as signment 
without offering resistance, because the two divisi ons coming 
here won't start getting off their trains at Stanis lau on the 
17 th , and probably won't be finished until the 23 rd .  Therefore 
it's necessary to delay the enemy advance by fighti ng."  
Pflanzer-Baltin wanted to keep tight control, and s ought to 
restore the will to resist of his exhausted troops with the 
sharpest measures.  After the harsh lessons of the recent 
actions, he instructed his divisions to avoid occup ying the 
foremost positions in strength; instead the first l ine should 
consist only of outposts.  In each group the main b ody would be 
held in reserve so that they could respond to an en emy assault 
with a counter-thrust. 
 
GdK Korda was reminded of the great importance of C zernowitz and 
ordered not to divert units to guard his lines of c ommunication.  
It seemed feasible to hold the line of the Pruth do wnstream from 
Hlinitza because of the heights on the southern ban k; they would 
make it very difficult for the enemy to cross the r iver, and 
provided a good view of the terrain to the north.  Another 
apparent advantage for the defenders was that the l evel of the 
river, which normally could be forded in many place s, had risen 
due to recent rainstorms. 
 
The next few hours brought the commander of 7 th  Army some fresh 
disappointments.  Despite the high waters in the Pr uth, in the 
night of 14-15 June small Russian detachments cross ed over at 
Neumamajestie, in the sector of 40 Hon ID.  Soon af terwards the 
enemy was preparing to build a bridge.  When mornin g dawned, 
observers on the heights at Czernowitz spotted many  Russian 
battalions, with guns and bridging equipment, comin g from the 
northwest and marching through Walawa.  Airmen repo rted numerous 
troop concentrations in the areas of Oschechlib, Ko tzmann, 
Walawa and Nowosielica.  Strong enemy forces were a lso 
identified at Sniatyn, opposite Cavalry Corps Brude rmann.  Near 
this town Russian patrols also crossed the river.  There was no 
doubt that Letschitzky was making all his preparati ons to 
capture Czernowitz and push Group Korda into the Ca rpathians. 
 
Early on the 15 th , GO Pflanzer-Baltin learned from a deciphered 
Russian radio message that Group Korda was opposed by XI and XII 
Russian Corps plus the divisions formerly in the Co mbined Corps; 
Groups Benigni and Hadfy were being pursued by at m ost two corps 
(XXIII and XLI) plus a strong force of cavalry.  Th e latter 
enemy group was moving very cautiously to the west between the 
Pruth and Dniester.  Groups Hadfy and Benigni weren 't under 
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attack.  In the morning GO Pflanzer-Baltin moved hi s HQ from 
Kolomea to Podhoroczany.  GM Seeckt arrived to take  over the 
duties of Chief of Staff to the k.u.k. 7 th  Army.  Col. Zeynek 
went on leave, but (as narrated farther below) he w ould be 
called back to his post after a short time. 
 
Disposition of the German 105 and k.u.k. 48 ID  
 
Meanwhile Falkenhayn was having serious second thou ghts about 
sending the German 105 ID to Stanislau; because Gro ups Benigni 
and Hadfy had such little will to resist, the Germa ns might be 
sucked into their retreat without altering the situ ation.  On 
the other hand, perhaps a thrust by Bothmer could b ring the left 
wing of Pflanzer-Baltin's Army quick and effective relief.  
Therefore on the 14 th  Falkenhayn suggested to Conrad that the 
German 105 ID, as well as the k.u.k. 48 ID, should be diverted 
to Podhajce.  Conrad, however, doubted whether thes e two 
divisions would be sufficient for a successful offe nsive by 
South Army.  He told Falkenhayn that the trains car rying 105 ID, 
as originally planned, should roll ahead through St ryj to 7 th  
Army; this would make it possible to build a positi on strong 
enough to fend off the threat to the rest of the ea st Galician 
front from the south until enough reinforcements we re available 
for a counterattack at a later date.  Falkenhayn st ill didn't 
believe that having the German 105 and k.u.k. 48 ID  support the 
left wing of 7 th  Army south of the Dniester would be of any help; 
they wouldn't be able to keep the center and left w ing of 
Pflanzer-Baltin's Army from falling back.  On the o ther hand, 
Falkenhayn again insisted in his telegram respondin g to Conrad, 
it was probable that the entire front would benefit  from a 
thrust by South Army toward the southeast. 
 
It wasn't easy for GO Conrad to take away the reinf orcements 
which he'd already promised GO Pflanzer-Baltin, but  he had to 
bow to the wishes of his allies since he needed the  help of 
their troops.  Early on the 15 th  it was decided that the German 
105 as well as the k.u.k. 48 ID would move to Podha jce.  At the 
same time Pflanzer-Baltin was ordered to restrict 7 th  Army's 
activity.  The eastern wing would guard Bukovina an d the line of 
the Pruth; the weak north wing would remain in cont act with 
South Army and would pull back to the west if subje cted to heavy 
enemy pressure.  If the Russians drove up the Dnies ter to the 
west, they would give Bothmer an opportunity to str ike their 
flank from the north. 
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b. New Russian attacks against the center of South Army 
 
Now, however, the Russians spared the sector on bot h sides of 
the Dniester from further attacks for the time bein g.  General 
Letschitzky halted his right wing so that his left could first 
take Czernowitz.  The advance of the 7 th  Russian Army came to a 
complete stop on the 12 th .  The casualties of the Russian II and 
especially XVI Corps had been very great in the act ions to date.  
For good or ill, General Shcherbatchev had to bring  up 
replacement troops and artillery ammunition to prep are for his 
attack against the positions of the k.u.k. XIII Cor ps on the 
Baryszbach with his customary thoroughness.  Meanwh ile the 
Russian XXII Corps was supposed to push back their opponents who 
were still on the western bank of the Strypa downst ream from 
Sapowa. 
 
The k.u.k. VI Corps is defeated  
 
In the afternoon of the 12 th , GdI Bothmer had once more ordered 
the k.u.k. VI Corps to stand firm.  His order meant  - no steps 
backward!  The commander of South Army anticipated further 
Russian attacks the next day on the Buczacz-Monaste rzyska road, 
and wanted to respond to the enemy assaults with a counter-
attack.  However, if the Russians stayed in their o wn trenches 
on the 13 th , then GdI Arz wasn't supposed to continue the 
counter-offensive toward Buczacz which Division Opp eln had begun 
until the six battalions which had been detached we re returned 
to him from XIII Corps. 
 
Already before dawn on 13 June the 39 Hon ID was as saulted 
between Hajworonka and Sapowa by the 3 Finn Rif Div  of XXII 
Russian Corps.  The Russians established themselves  firmly on 
the west bank of the Strypa south of Wisniowczyk.  Corps 
Hofmann, which had stretched their right wing as fa r as 
Hajworonka, sent some of their reserves (three batt alions, the 
divisional cavalry and one battery) under Col Bolza no from 
Dobrowody toward the south.  This battle group was led to the 
area between Kotuzow and Wisniowczyk.   Meanwhile t wo German 
battalions, which hurried to the scene from Divisio n Oppeln, 
managed to restore the situation on the north wing of 39 Hon ID.  
Around noon the Russians opened a strong new attack .  The left 
wing of 39 Hon ID suffered heavy losses and was thr own back 
north toward Kotuzow.  Enemy detachments entered Ku rdwanowka.  
Oppeln's reserve, LW IR # 19, was sent to counterat tack through 
Kurdwanowka toward Bobulince, but was hit in the fl ank by the 
Russians.  A bitter battle developed.  Aus-Hung. an d German 
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battalions were confusingly intermingled.  VI Corps  HQ received 
a report that 39 Hon ID had been destroyed, and aro und 3:00 PM 
ordered the confused troops back to the third posit ion.  By 
pulling back the left wing of VI Corps to Olsza and  to the 
heights west of Kurdwanowka and east of Gnilawody, and bending 
the right wing of Corps Hofmann to Kotuzow, it woul d be possible 
to construct a new front.  At 5:00 PM GdI Arz learn ed that 
reports of the damage to 39 Hon ID were exaggerated ; he 
therefore wanted to stop the retreat and restore th e front on 
the western bank of the Strypa with his northern wi ng.  However, 
it was too late to halt the withdrawal, which had a lready begun.  
Toward evening the enemy also broke off the fightin g; the 
exhausted Russians stayed in the area they had alre ady won on 
the western bank of the Strypa. 
 
On the 14 th  the only fighting on the entire front of South Arm y 
involved isolated scouting thrusts by the Russians.   On the 
northern wing of Bothmer's Army the battalions of 3 2 ID, 
weakened in the hard fighting at Worobijowka, were relieved in 
the forward line by troops from 38 Hon ID and by th ree 
battalions of 19 ID.  Two regiments from IV Corps m ade up the 
reserve behind the northern wing of the k.u.k. IX C orps.  
Despite the pause in the action, the situation of S outh Army 
remained tense, as indicated by the fact that in th e center 
there was just a single regiment of the German 48 R es ID in 
reserve.  Corps Hofmann held the sector from Kupczy nce to 
Wisniowczyk, more than 20 km long, with thin lines.   By now ten 
battalions had been pulled from this defensive sect or to be sent 
to the battlefield of VI Corps.  The battalions of 39 Hon ID and 
of G.Lt Oppeln's Division, which were greatly weake ned and 
intermingled due to the recent fighting, were again  ordered to 
pull reserves from their thin front and to hold the m ready 
behind the northern wing of VI Corps.  It was expec ted that the 
Russians would renew their attempt to break through  to Podhajce. 
 
The situation of VI Corps finally is stabilized  
 
In fact the Russian 7 th  Army, based on Brussilov's order of the 
12 th , was already supposed to have resumed their attack  toward 
the west on the 14 th .  The objectives were Pomorzany, Brzezany, 
Halicz and Stanislau.  However, the two corps on th e left wing 
of Shcherbatchev's Army still didn't feel strong en ough to 
assault their opponents in the positions on the Bar yszbach.  
Therefore on the 15 th  General Shcherbatchev sent just his 
northern wing to strike a new blow against the k.u. k. VI Corps.  
Early in the day the 3 Finn Rif Div, and apparently  also 41 ID 
and parts of 3 Turkestan Rif Div (which had come up  from 
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Trybuchowka) tried to break through the Aus-Hung. p ositions 
between Olesza and Kotuzow.  In the first onslaught  the enemy 
broke into the trenches of 39 Hon ID south of Kotuz ow, but were 
thrown out again by quick counter-thrusts.  Later i n the morning 
the Finnish and Turkestan rifle regiments again str uck 39 Hon 
ID, as well as Division Oppeln.  Once again the def enders warded 
off the enemy, who suffered frightful losses.  The rolling hills 
around Kurdwanowka and Kotuzow were covered by hund reds of dead 
and wounded men.  Around noon the Russians broke of f the 
fruitless struggle.  Their shattered formations fle d away from 
the trenches of the k.u.k. VI Corps and back toward  the Strypa.  
GdI Arz, who had hurried to the battlefield, believ ed that the 
attack was over; full of confidence, in the afterno on he 
returned to his HQ at Podhajce. 388   
 
Toward 6:00 PM the exhausted battalions of 39 Hon I D at Kotuzow 
were suddenly overrun by mounted Cossacks; behind t he Russian 
cavalry waves of infantry were approaching.  They b roke through 
the left wing of VI Corps.  Overcome by panic, the troops of 39 
Hon ID streamed to the rear.  A single German batta lion bravely 
opposed the attackers at Kotuzow, but had to give w ay to 
superior numbers.  The Russians captured Kotuzow.  Other enemy 
troops pushed ahead to the eastern edge of Gnilovod y. 389   At the 
other end of the town Col. Daubner, commanding 78 H on Inf Bde, 
was trying to assemble the remnants of 39 Hon ID.  A gap 
developed between them and Oppeln's Division.  Howe ver, the 
Russians didn't exploit their success; as darkness fell their 
spearhead didn't advance any further. 
 
Although Oppeln's Division had been outflanked by t he headlong 
retreat of the Honved, they stayed in their trenche s by 
Kurdwanowka, and maintained touch with Col. Daubner 's group by 
bending back their left wing.  In the night 3 ½ wea kened German 
battalions were pulled from G.Lt Oppeln's thin fron t and thrown 
behind the broken 39 Hon ID.  Thus it was possible to rebuild a 
continuous line on the northern wing of the k.u.k. VI Corps and 
to seal off the area which the enemy had taken. 
 
Early on the 16 th  Col Daubner, acting on instructions from GM 
Blasius Dani, led the Aus-Hung. and German battalio ns assembled 
at Gnilowody in a counterattack.  The advance was j oined on the 
right by troops from Corps Hofmann and on the left by parts of 

                                                 
388 Arz, p. 100 
389 For defending the east edge of Gnilovody, Lt Co l. Emmerich 

Horvath of Hon IR # 11 was awarded the Knight's Cro ss of the 
Military Maria Theresia Order.  



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 518 

Division Oppeln.  After a hard action the Russians were pushed 
back to the heights east of Gnilowody and Kotuzow.  GdI Arz had 
to stop the counterattack around noon because of he avy 
casualties.  But VI Corps was now standing fast, an d there was 
no further danger of a breakthrough.  And Bothmer c ould count on 
some welcome assistance.  The first trains carrying  the German 
105 ID from Macedonia were arriving at Podhajce, be hind the 
southern wing of South Army. 
 

3. Evaluation of the operations on both sides of th e 
Dniester 

 
When the Aus-Hung. front south of the Dniester sudd enly 
collapsed on 10 June, the allied high commands were  just making 
preparations to overcome the severe crisis in Volhy nia.  The new 
blow, which struck the Aus-Hung. front at the most unfavorable 
moment, was more dangerous than the one at Olyka-Lu ck.  Not only 
was the loss of terrain harder to bear in east Gali cia and 
Bukovina than in Volhynia, but the stunning setback  to 7 th  Army 
might have momentous political consequences.  It wa s feared that 
Romania would now utilize a Russian advance to the Carpathian 
passes to enter the war on the side of the Entente,  and would 
invade Transylvania.  This would add more than half  a million 
troops to the enemy side on the Eastern front, and menace 
Hungary from two sides; measures would have to be t aken for 
action against a new enemy at a most unfavorable ti me. 
 
The k.u.k. high command watched the success of the Russian 
offensive in east Galicia and Bukovina with very gr eat concern.  
Barely two weeks had gone by since the Russian camp aign opened, 
and on both sides of the Dniester Pflanzer-Baltin's  Army had 
lost a stretch of terrain 10 to 60 kilometers wide and 90 km 
long.  The Army had also lost a total of 133,600 me n and 52 
guns, which was more than 50% of its original stren gth.  
According to Russian reports, 150,000 of the 204,80 0 men lost by 
4th  and 7 th  Armies had been taken prisoner; thus about 54,000 had 
been killed and wounded. 
 
The psychological and tactical reasons for the coll apse of 7 th  
Army's front were identical to those which we've co nsidered in 
summarizing the breakthrough at Olyka.  At Olyka, h owever, the 
Russians had torn apart 4 th  Army's line with one blow, while at 
Okna they didn't win a decision until after a bitte r struggle 
that lasted many days.  On the first day of the bat tle FZM 
Benigni was able to seal off the enemy penetration with the 
reserves which had been held ready behind his group .  In the 
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following days the Russians carried out a series of  local 
thrusts that didn't lead to success.  However, the enemy attacks 
consumed the reinforcements with which GO Pflanzer- Baltin had 
hoped to recover the lost position in the Samuszyn bend of the 
Dniester.  Moreover, Group Benigni had to give up s ubstantial 
forces to help XIII Corps after the breakthrough at  Jazlowiec. 
 
Meanwhile the Russians had brought fresh troops to the front at 
Okna.  On 10 June Group Benigni's four infantry and  two cavalry 
divisions were opposed by the enemy's seven infantr y and two 
cavalry divisions.  The renewed mass assault hit th e mostly 
Romanian troops of Hon IR # 305 at Okna, a key poin t in the line 
of the Group's left wing.  When the front collapsed  here, the 
gallant north Moravian, Magyar and Croatian battali ons under FML 
Snjaric's command, already weakened by the battle, were rolled 
up from the north. 390   The renowned IR # 1, Benigni's last 
reserve, was stationed so far from the left wing th at it didn't 
arrive on the scene until the action had already be en decided. 
 
After the Russians broke through on the lower Stryp a at 
Jazlowiec, it was no longer possible to stabilize t he situation 
because there were no reserves stationed behind XII I Corps.  The 
shaken 15 ID shirked renewing the battle in the sec ond prepared 
position.  Now the other divisions of XIII Corps we re pulled 
back from their strongly-constructed first-line pos itions before 
they were seriously attacked.  Attacks by Russian h orsemen were 
enough to disperse the k.u.k. 2 CD (fighting dismou nted) and to 
force their neighbors on the left, 36 ID, to retrea t further.  
Breakdown and panics also occurred in 12 ID, which was composed 
mainly of Polish regiments and had hitherto fought steadfastly 
at Buczacz, and even in 39 Hon ID, which had stood its ground 
against strong assaults during the New Year's Battl e. 
 
The long period of positional warfare had a baleful  effect.  
Even good troops had become very sensitive to the d anger of 
being outflanked.  Fear of a breakthrough became an  epidemic on 
the lower Strypa.  Even when the enemy broke into j ust a small 
part of the front, our troops in neighboring sector s often 
pulled back without being seriously attacked merely  because they 
had lost contact.  Several high-ranking commanders made over-

                                                 
390 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - The original refers to "Ger man 

Moravian" battalions, but in fact the units in ques tion were 
composed of roughly equal numbers of Germans and Cz echs (IR 
# 54 was 60% Czech, # 93 was 60% German).  Moreover , Hon IR # 
305 apparently contained a sizeable Magyar continge nt in 
addition to the Romanians. 
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hasty decisions to retreat while under the impressi on that their 
position could no longer be held with shaken troops .  Both 
officers and men had become too accustomed to posit ional 
warfare, based on a continuous, cohesive line.  The ir entire 
strength had been exhausted in months of labor to c onstruct the 
first position; the second line, however, couldn't be so 
carefully constructed because there was a lack of l aborers.  
Most of the third position consisted of sketchily-p repared 
trenches and a line on the maps at staff HQ.  The s ystem of 
positions as a whole was like an armored gun turret  with a 
strong exterior and a hollow interior.  After the e nemy broke 
through the strong wall (the first line), the defen ders had 
little belief that they could hold the positions fa rther to the 
rear, which had been insufficiently constructed.  T he leadership 
witnessed how the entire defensive system unraveled  after the 
catastrophic collapse of the line, and the troops h ad lost the 
habit of fighting in the open field between positio ns. 
 
In these days of crisis, if Shcherbatchev and Letsc hitzky had 
continued to push with all their strength against t heir unnerved 
opponents by advancing west on both sides of the Dn iester, 
perhaps the entire battle-line in east Galicia migh t have become 
untenable.  Instead the Russians widened the area t hey'd 
occupied rather than increasing its depth.  Contrar y to our 
expectations, they spared the areas south and north  of the 
Dniester from attack for the time being.  Shcherbat chev decided 
to do this because the striking power of his left w ing was fully 
expended after reaching the Baryszbach.  Now he sou ght, in his 
systematic way, to first attack with the center and  northern 
wing of his 7 th  Russian Army, so that he could push his 
opponents' front back step-by-step.  The situation of South Army 
became tense after the breakdowns in the k.u.k. VI Corps.  
However, Bothmer was able to quickly pull units fro m the center 
of his Army, which was weak but not seriously attac ked, and 
threw them to his right wing.  In stubborn fighting  the 
dangerous Russian thrust against the flank of South  Army was 
brought to a halt.  This was due to the great mobil ity of the 
Aus-Hung. and German battalions, which together ach ieved great 
things under energetic and skilled leadership. 
 
The Russians triumphantly announced that their 9 th  Army on just 
one day (10 June) had taken more than 18,000 prison ers and 10 
machine guns. 391   However, General Letschitzky didn't know how to 
utilize this success.  Instead of completing his vi ctory with 
the destruction of Group Benigni, weakened after th e 
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breakthrough at Okna, he decided to capture Czernow itz.  He 
wanted to drive his opponents from the flank of his  9 th  Army 
before continuing the thrust to the west.  Letschit zy's idea of 
undertaking a raid to Czernowitz with II Cavalry Co rps, however, 
didn't achieve its goal.  Just the fire of the arti llery and 
machine guns of Brigade Papp were sufficient to kee p the Russian 
horsemen from crossing the Pruth.  If all the caval ry of 
Letschitzky's Army (four divisions) had been ready on 10 June 
with rested horses behind the breakthrough group, t hey probably 
could have advanced west, deep into the wide gap wh ich was torn 
between Groups Benigni and Hadfy; they could have s own great 
confusion along the rearward liens of communication  of Pflanzer-
Baltin's Army. 392  The slowness of the Russian commanders had 
saved the k.u.k. 7 th  Army from an even greater disaster than that 
which they actually suffered. 
 

4. The pause before the allied counterattack in Vol hynia 
(10 to 15 June) 

 

a. Puhallo's Army withdraws behind the line Plaszew ka-
Styr-Lipa (10-13 June) 
 
When GO Linsingen received the order at noon on 9 J une to 
conduct a counterattack, the situation led him to b elieve that 
the enemy were pursuing from Luck with their main b ody headed 
northwest.  Therefore an assault by Puhallo's Army from the 
south could be very effective, or at least could en sure that the 
Russians pursued the disorganized 4 th  Army with only weak forces.  
In any event, if Puhallo struck energetically he wo uld increase 
the success of the counter-offensive from Kovel tow ard the 
southeast.  At the moment Linsingen wanted 4 th  Army to draw the 
largest possible number of enemy units directly to the west and 
pin them down, which would weaken the flanks of the  pursuing 
force where the allies wanted to make their thrusts . 
 
The orders which Linsingen issued at night on the 9 th  also had to 
reflect the situation on the battlefield, which had  been further 
clarified during the day.  The HQ at Jablon had the  impression 
that the enemy was no longer following Corps Szurma y south of 
the Polonka and that they were pursuing X Corps to the west with 
only weak forces.  However, it appeared that the Ru ssians were 

                                                 
392 Diakow, "Brussilow und seine Reiter im Juni 191 6" (in Mil. 

wiss. Mittl., Vienna; 1933 edition, pp. 9 ff.) 
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getting ready to attack on both sides of the Luck-P erespa road 
with two corps (XL and XXXIX) against Corps Bernhar di, which was 
not yet fully assembled.  Linsingen ordered Bernhar di not to 
seek a decision before his three divisions were all  in place.  
Instead he should slow down the Russian advance tow ard Kovel, 
while staying linked up with II Corps on his left.  The latter 
Corps would bend back their right wing if necessary  to stay in 
touch with Bernhardi.  However, sustained resistanc e was to be 
offered behind the Stokhod (at the latest), to cove r the 
unloading of troops on the Vladimir Volynsky-Kovel- Powursk rail 
line.  As soon as Bernhardi's three divisions were ready, they'd 
go over to the offensive.  Until then, 4 th  Army would pull back 
toward the northwest, staying in close contact with  Bernhardi:  
X Corps would withdraw to Nw. Dwor and Corps Szurma y to 
Odziutyczy.  At the same time, Army Group Böhm-Ermo lli again was 
offering to mount an effective offensive from the s outh against 
the rear of the advancing Russians, whose main forc e was farther 
to the northeast; this plan, however, was crossed u p by the 
measures of the enemy. 
 
As already noted, Brussilov had no intention of rus hing into the 
trap which Linsingen was preparing for him.  He pre ferred to 
first bring forward both wings of 8 th  Russian Army.  At the 
moment this Army, far forward to the west, overlapp ed their 
opponents' front and offered an opportunity to thru st to the 
south, thus widening the area of penetration.  Such  a thrust 
would threaten the rear of the defenders of Dubno a nd thus could 
also assist the advance of 11 th  Russian Army, hitherto stuck fast 
on the Ikwa. 
 
10 June  
 
Early on 10 June the XXXII Russian Corps attacked w ith their 
three divisions in deeply deployed waves between Kr asnoye and 
Wojnica; the targets were 71 Inf Bde (on the right of 7 ID) and 
the extreme left wing of GM von Urbanski's widely-s tretched 46 
LW ID.  The first assaults collapsed under the defe nders' fire.  
Then, however, the enemy established themselves in Krasnoye.  
Two battalions and three batteries of GM Haas' Grou p intervened 
on the flank, but were ineffective because soon aft erwards 
(still in the morning) the entire 71 Inf Bde was dr iven back.  
Around noon the Russians stormed into Bokuzhma and widened their 
penetration toward the southeast, into the gap whic h had opened 
between 46 LW and 7 ID.  Haas' entire Group attempt ed to prevent 
defeat by counterattacking through Malewo toward th e east, as 
did parts of the left wing of 46 LW ID by striking from Smordwa 
to the west, but their efforts had to be abandoned.   No other 
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reserves were available, so 21 Cav Bde - which was supposed to 
deploy in the open gap between 1 st  and 4 th  Armies - was sent 
instead to guard the road to Beresteczko at Demidow ka; this 
allowed Group Haas to take up a covering position i mmediately to 
the west on the heights between Demidowka and Lopaw sze.  14 Inf 
Bde of 7 ID, stationed west of the Styr, was less t roubled by 
the enemy; they were supposed to hold on as long as  possible and 
if forced to retreat would then prolong the line of  Group Haas 
farther west. 
 
Meanwhile new orders were issued from Teschen, inst ructing Army 
Group Böhm-Ermolli to defend the routes to the Lemb erg area at 
Sokal and Stojanow.  Reinforcements were to be sent  to 1 st  Army 
to enable them to cooperate with Linsingen's counte rattack.  The 
first trains carrying these troops would be moving through 
Lemberg on the 14 th ; in the meantime any enemy advance should be 
held up for as long as possible.  The high command wanted 1 st  
Army to fall back "only if absolutely necessary and  only for the 
purpose of freeing reserves for the left wing of 1 st  Army. 
Otherwise measures would have to be prepared for th e withdrawal 
of the entire Army Group." 
 
In the afternoon 1 st  Army's situation gave rise to the most 
serious concern.  The Russians had hammered 71 Inf Bde of 7 ID, 
and also dealt roughly with the left wing of 46 LW ID; their 
units which had torn a hole in the front and advanc ed to the 
south - about two divisions - couldn't be halted.  The parts of 
46 LW ID fighting in the bend in the Ikwa and facin g east might 
be caught between two fires.  Furthermore, in the a fternoon the 
enemy again began to vigorously attack XVIII Corps at Sapanow.  
GO Puhallo therefore felt obliged to make use of th e authority 
given him by Conrad by pulling back his front.  XVI II Corps was 
to withdraw to the line Berezcy-Kozin, 46 LW ID (in cluding Group 
Haas, which was returned to its command) to the sec tor Kozin-
Demidowka-Lopawsze, and 7 ID to Michalowka-Zabcze.  The 7 CD and 
Landsturm Hussar Brigade of XVIII Corps left the fr ont to form a 
reserve.  1 st  Army HQ moved from Beresteczko to Radziechow.  Wea k 
line of communications companies were temporarily g uarding the 
Michalowka-Gorochow-Poryck swamp, and thus the rout e toward 
Lemberg; 2 nd Army was similarly covering the line of the Bug 
upstream from Dobrotwor. 
 
So that the troops of 1 st  Army wouldn't suffer further heavy 
damage in the next few days, Böhm-Ermolli ordered i n the night 
of the 10 th  that the Army shouldn't engage in serious fighting  
along the new front, which wasn't favorable for pro longed 
resistance; instead they should take up a defensive  position 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 524 

behind the Plaszewka, Styr and Lipa.  The Army Grou p commander 
scraped together some units to protect the open nor th flank - a 
March battalion for the Sokal-Krystinopol sector, L t Col. 
Khayll's detachment (2 ½ battalions, 1 squadron, 1 battery) for 
the Stojanow area where 61 ID would detrain upon it s arrival, 
and finally half of 4 CD (mounted) which had been s tationed in 
Group Kosak.  The Army Group's reserve - two battal ions of IR # 
85 from 27 ID - were shifted behind XVIII Corps, wh ich in turn 
sent IR # 42 to 46 LW ID. 
 
Large cavalry units were assigned to cover the gap between 1 st  
and 4 th  Armies, which on 10 and 11 June widened from 35 to  45 km.  
FML Ritter von Micewski's 7 CD, along with the Land sturm Hussar 
Brigade, mounted up behind the front of XVIII Corps  and were 
supposed to reach Gorochow by the 13 th .  Böhm-Ermolli especially 
insisted that 21 Cav Bde of 4 CD should be given ba ck their 
original assignment and proceed immediately on the 11 th  to the 
north wing of 1 st  Army at Holatyn.  FML Ostermuth's 4 CD HQ with 
the other brigade (the 18 th ) would follow them in a few days' 
marching. 
 
11-13 June  
 
On 11 June the 1 st  Army initially assembled, without interference 
from the enemy, on their assigned line between Bere zcy and 
Zabcze.  In the night of 11-12 June GO Puhallo led his left wing 
back behind the protection of the rivers.  XVIII Co rps didn't 
need to pull back any farther, since their northern  wing was 
already on the Plaszewka; next to them the 46 LW ID  occupied the 
southern edge of the swampy Plaszewka-Styr valley a s far as the 
mouth of the Lipa 393 ; the much-weakened 7 ID held the southern 
bank of the Lipa as far as Holatyn.  The troops pre pared to 
defend themselves. 
 
After 4 th  Army had already suffered a costly defeat, the fig hting 
strength of 1 st  Army had now also been badly damaged before 
Linsingen's planned counterattack; this must have c aused concern 
at Teschen.  The AOK pointed out to Böhm-Ermolli's Army Group HQ 
that if the Russians again struck a heavy blow agai nst Puhallo, 
the line could be bent back from the boundary with Group Kosak 
(at Lopuszno) through Radziwilow to Stojanow rather  than permit 
1st  Army to succumb to an overwhelming assault. 
 

                                                 
393 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - As written, the sentence co nfuses the 

geographical situation.  Actually the Lipa and Plas zewka come 
together to form the Styr River (south of Werben). 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 525 

The HQ of 1 st  Army was fully confident that they could hold thei r 
positions, because the enemy barely followed the ce nter and left 
wing.  An operation by the left wing of 25 ID over the the 
source of the Plaszewka brook resulted in just an i nsignificant 
skirmish with some cavalry.  The enemy artillery di dn't open 
fire against the center and southern wing of XVIII Corps until 
evening; then 25 ID was able to easily fend off the  advancing 
Russian infantry. 394   The efforts of the attackers were also 
fruitless on the next day (13 June); they entrenche d in front of 
our barriers.  46 LW ID was engaged in light skirmi shing, while 
7 ID passed the entire day in quiet. 
 
21 Cav Bde, which moved on the 12 th  upstream along the Lipa 
toward the west, was heading as ordered to Swiniuch y, where they 
were to operate together with 4 th  Army's 10 CD against the 
Russian 12 CD.  This town, however, was occupied by  the enemy 
and so 21 Cav Bde pulled back to Gorochow.  Here th e reinforced 
7 CD had meanwhile also arrived; Khayll's group was  attached to 
this Division.  4 CD spent the night around Cholojo w. 
 
From 10 to 13 June the 2 nd Army wasn't troubled by either the 
artillery fire on the lines of V Corps or by the di versionary 
assaults against Group Kosak.  By incorporating rep lacement 
troops it was possible to build a reserve under V C orps; this 
unit, a combined regiment of 3 battalions under Maj or Trupkovic, 
left V Corps and by the 13 th  had been moved to Leszniow behind 1 st  
Army.  IR # 76 had been attached to South Army on t he 10 th . 
 

b. Retreat of the k.u.k. 4 th  Army from 10 to 13 June 
 
GO Tersztyanszky took command over 4 th  Army on 10 June.  Szurmay 
was undisturbed by the enemy as he led his corps ba ck from the 
Leniewka after rear guards blew up the bridges; he withdrew to 
Szelwow and Zaturcy.  GM Bauer's 10 CD covered this  operation 
between the Sierna and Korczeska and in the evening  followed 
Szurmay to the heights east of Zaturcy.  In the mor ning X Corps 
was disturbed by unclear and contradictory reports about the 
fate of 37 Hon ID.  A rumor that the divisional com mander had 
been captured proved to be untrue, but damage was b eing done by 
attacking Russian horsemen; they broke through as f ar as Boratyn 
and reached the Division's artillery, so that a bat tery had to 
be destroyed.  Corps HQ were concerned that the mar ch could no 
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longer succeed in its original direction, sharply t o the 
northwest; they ordered 13 LW ID to first clarify t he situation 
of the Honved.  Linsingen and 4 th  Army HQ, however, still 
insisted on a retreat to the northwest so that the connection 
with Bernhardi wouldn't be lost; it must be feasibl e to march in 
this direction, since only Russian horsemen were pu rsuing.  Once 
more they ordered that sustained resistance should be prepared 
against the enemy. 
 
In any event, not much was expected of the fully ex hausted 
troops.  The new commander of X Corps, FML Csanady,  had found 
his three divisional commanders "very depressed" af ter living 
through a week of overwhelming events; he said that  "all were 
tired and over-taxed."  The troops had just "minima l combat 
value."  After 37 Hon ID shook off their pursuers, the Corps 
marched west and in the evening reached the line Zu bilno-Kol. 
Makowa.   
 
In order to deploy as ordered by Linsingen, it was necessary to 
shift 4 th  Army father north on the next day (11 June).  Szur may 
guarded the Luck-Vladimir Volynsky road, and took u p a position 
through Cholopieczy to Kisielin.  Csanady likewise shifted 
north; he sent 13 LW ID to Beresk and 37 Hon ID to Wiczyny; GM 
von Iwanski's 2 ID went to Woronczyn as a reserve.  As will 
shortly be related, Bernhardi's neighboring Corps w ent back with 
its main body behind the Stokhod during the day, so  the north 
wing of 4 th  Army was bent back toward Trysten; however, outpos ts 
were still stationed on the eastern branch of the r iver by the 
crossing points at Wiczyny and Kijaz.  The connecti on with 
Bernhardi was maintained by 2 Gd Cav Bde at Trysten . 
 
Thus X Corps had broken away from the enemy.  An ex act tally of 
its personnel revealed a total rifle strength of 45 70 men.  2 ID 
was moved behind the Stokhod to Nw. Dwor on the 12 th . 
 
On 11 June the 10 CD in front of Zaturcy had covere d Corps 
Szurmay's march to the flank.  In the evening they were 
instructed to maintain their contact with Szurmay w hile securing 
the southern wing of 4 th  Army as far as Koniuchy, and to link up 
with 1 st  Army at Gorochow (where they would meet that Army' s 7 
CD).  Reconnaissance south of the Korczeska was an especially 
important assignment, because according to an inter cepted 
Russian broadcast the enemy's 12 CD was supposed to  advance 
through Swiniuchy toward Poryck.  A scouting detach ment believed 
they had already spotted a mounted Russian brigade riding west 
along both banks of the Korczeska.  Therefore durin g the night 
the 10 CD moved to Lokaczy, so that they could eith er prevent 
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the enemy from advancing past the line Lokaczy-Koni uchy or cut 
them off from the rear. 
 
Until the 13 th  the gap between 4 th  and 1 st  Armies was lightly 
covered by three cavalry units (7 and 10 CD plus 21  Cav Bde); 
with their united force they were supposed to hinde r any 
breakthrough by enemy horsemen and throw them back.   Moreover, 
GM Bauer was supposed to protect the south wing of his Army and 
try to get information about the Zaturcy-Torczyn ar ea.  Two 
German cavalry regiments which had come from Warsaw  under Col. 
Freih. von Könneritz were placed in Bauer's command . 
 
Meanwhile the Russians had established a thick scre en of cavalry 
in front of 4 th  Army, which our scouts weren't able to penetrate.  
On the 10 th  and 11 th  Kaledin once more received orders to 
immediately halt his advanced center.  The reinforc ements 
arriving on the opposing side made caution necessar y.  Kaledin 
was told to send his horsemen in pursuit of his opp onents:  V 
Cavalry Corps toward Kovel, 12 CD toward Vladimir-V olynsky, and 
7 CD (which arrived at Luck on the 11 th ) toward Swiniuchy. 395  
 
The short breathing spell which 4 th  Army thus received was used 
to bring order to the units.  Casualties had been s o heavy that 
even after the corps received their available repla cement troops 
the number of riflemen in each one was only equival ent to those 
in a normal division. 396   Therefore the high command sent to each 
infantry regiment, as extra replacements, one or tw o March 
companies of trained men who thus could be employed  immediately.  
Two German Landsturm battalions and a garrison batt ery, which 
had been sent from the Warsaw General Government, w ere a welcome 
reinforcement for use as security guards on the lin es of 
communication. 
 

                                                 
395 Zayontschovsky, p. 35.  Baluiev, pp. 55 ff. 
396 On 13 June the 4 th  Army had 24,240 foot, 1400 horse, 89 MG 

and 204 guns: 
 . X Corps = 13,000 foot, 26 MG, 115 guns  (2 ID = 5200 foot, 8 

MG, 14 guns; 13 LW ID = 4000 foot, 9 MG, 37 guns; 3 7 Hon ID = 
3800 foot, 9 MG, 64 guns) 

 . Corps Szurmay = 10,300 foot, 47 MG, 80 guns  (11  ID = 4700 
foot, 21 MG, 30 guns; 70 Hon ID = 5600 foot, 26 MG,  50 guns 

 . 10 CD = 940 foot, 1400 horse, 16 MG, 9 guns 
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c. Actions of Group Bernhardi and of Linsingen's 
northern wing from 10 to 13 June 
 
In Corps Bernhardi, 4 th  Army's neighbor to the north, Brigade 
Jachmann of Division Rusche was taken by surprise i n the morning 
of 10 June by Russian armored cars, and their line was broken. 
Since both wings of GdK Bernhardi's force were thre atened with 
envelopment, he decided to pull his troops back.  R oziszcze, 
which meanwhile had been evacuated, was completely given up; 
just a rear guard position was held along the line Dorosino-
Perespa-Pozarki, since the terrain was unfavorable for prolonged 
resistance.  Bernhardi, however, was sure he cold h old the 
Stokhod sector for about five days, so GO Linsingen  approved his 
suggestion that the troops should halt behind the S tokhod. 397   
The leading battalions of G.Lt Beckmann's German 10 8 ID were 
arriving, along with those of FML Schön's k.u.k. 29  ID (the 
latter detrained at Powursk); they helped cover the  retreat, 
while the main body of Bernhardi's Corps deployed o n the new 
front in the night of 10-11 June.  At the same time  the k.u.k. 
II Corps pulled back the right wing of 41 Hon ID fr om the Styr 
to Porskaja Wolka-Mylsk-Sokul.  The Russians immedi ately began 
to follow the Honved, crossing to the west bank of the Styr at 
Topulno.  4 ID repulsed an assault at Kopyli; howev er, because 
of the continuing tense situation on the Styr betwe en Godomicze 
and Kolki it was impossible to return LW IR # 34 of  90 Bde to 
the command of GdI Fath, as he had repeatedly and u rgently 
requested. 
 
Kaledin, whose XXXIX Corps had taken Roziszcze, bro ught to this 
area the V Cavalry Corps from his northern wing plu s V Siberian 
Corps which he had received from Brussilov.  The fr uitless 
attempts by IV Cavalry Corps to break through Corps  Hauer were 
abandoned; only in the direction of Kaszowka would XXX Corps 
continue attacking. 398 
 
Thus on the 11 th , while both of Bernhardi's German divisions and 
the k.u.k. 29 ID were deploying behind the Stokhod between 
Witoniez and Porskaja Wolka 399 , a new storm hit 4 ID of Corps 
Kaiser.  The Russian 71 ID took advantage of the fa ct that the 

                                                 
397 Bernhardi, "Eine Weltreise 1911-12 und der Zusa mmenbruch 

Deutschlands" (Leipzig, 1920), Vol. III, pp. 185 ff .  By the 
same author, "Denkwürdigkeiten", pp. 433 ff. 

398 Baluiev, p. 90.  Klembovsky, pp. 46 ff.  Zayont schovsky, p. 
15. 

399 Schön, "Die 29. ID am Stochod", pp. 29 ff. 
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defensive line of LW IR "Jaroslau" # 34 between Tum an and Kopyli 
didn't run along the swampy banks of the Styr where  the river 
formed a bend, but rather along the chord of the ar c.  Therefore 
the Russians were able to cross the water unhindere d; at dawn 
they fell upon the over-tired Landwehr in their has tily dug 
trenches.  The defenders offered little resistance.   The 
immediately-available reserves were used up in effo rts to 
prevent the enemy from advancing any further in ter rain covered 
mostly with swamps and woods that made visibility a nd movement 
difficult.  Linsingen ordered Corps Fath to immedia tely spring 
to the aid of their neighbor.  When FML Kaiser hear d that the 
Russians had broken the line on a breadth of 2 kilo meters, he 
had 29 ID (which had joined II Corps) relieve the r ight wing of 
41 Hon ID, which thus had a shorter line (extending  only to 
Mylsk).  This freed 40 Hon Inf Bde for other uses.  Col. 
Steinitz, commanding 7 Inf Bde, created a group of 18 companies 
which had been drawn the day before from the line a t Raznyczi 
[Raznycze] and opposite Siemki; he led them in a co unterattack 
which reached the area northeast of Tuman in the ev ening.  
However, there was still a gap in the center of 4 I D, because 
their western group (8 Inf Bde, reinforced by 2 ½ H onved 
battalions) hadn't been able to hold its ground and  had to 
withdraw to a prepared switch position on the line Nawoz-
Gruziatyn-Ugly.  Strong Russian thrusts against Kop yli increased 
the tension until night fell.  On the 12 th  the commander of 41 
Hon ID, GM Schamschula, took over the 40 Hon Inf Bd e (now ready 
to intervene) and the western group of 4 ID.  With help from 
Steinitz's Brigade, which had received reinforcemen ts from Corps 
Fath, the enemy was thrown back to the southern ban k of the 
Styr. 400  
 
The fighting of the past few days had proven that t he defenses 
of the stretch of the river on both sides of Kolki and as far as 
Kopyli had to be placed under a unified command.  G O Linsingen 
therefore shifted the western border of Corps Fath to Tuman.  4 
ID's sector was restricted to the area as far as Na woz; IR # 99 
with 7 Inf Bde HQ were pulled from the line to serv e as II 
Corps' reserve.  However, several days passed befor e the 
situation was quiet enough to bring order to the ba dly 
intermingled units of five different divisions (4 I D, parts of 
53 ID, parts of 26 LW ID, 41 Hon ID, and 90 LW Bde from 45 LW 
ID) by shifting troops and restoring the normal cha ins of 
command.  Meanwhile the Russians advanced only caut iously toward 
Bernhardi's front on the Stokhod.  Division Rusche fought on the 
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12 th  southwest of the Kovel highway 401 ; in the narrow area between 
the Stokhod and Styr the 41 Hon ID fended off 3 Ore nburg Coss 
Div of V Cavalry Corps.  The defeat at Siemki marke dly reduced 
the aggressiveness of the Russians in front of Corp s Fath, which 
therefore was left undisturbed at Kopyli.  Also on Hauer's front 
the advanced positions which had been lost in the r ecent actions 
were re-occupied by the 14 th . 
 
The actions involving Gronau's German group were re stricted to 
the usual skirmishing between the two fortified lin es. 
 

d. Linsingen's plan of attack and Brussilov's 
intentions 
 
On 12 June GO Linsingen had revealed his plan of at tack to the 
high command at Teschen.  It wasn't possible to cle arly discern 
the enemy's intention based on their activity to da te - they 
were advancing west only hesitantly while trying to  cross the 
Styr on both sides of Kolki.  However, it could be inferred that 
the Russians would carry out "their attack to roll up our 
positions in a northerly direction, perhaps toward Kovel.  The 
further they move west, the weaker their front will  become and 
they will be closer to the area where our reinforce ments are 
detraining west and south of Kovel."  Linsingen hop ed to hurl 
back the Russians with a strong attacking group dir ected against 
their left flank.  Prussian GdK von der Marwitz 402  would lead 
this spearhead (X German Corps plus two divisions f rom Group 
Bernhardi) toward Luck, with his right wing along t he Turya; 
Bernhardi would merely hold his positions.  The k.u .k. 4 th  Army 
would shift to the south in the night of 14-15 June , thus 
leaving room for Group Marwitz; subsequently they w ould 
accompany the offensive in echelon from the right.  If the 
attacking group encountered stiff resistance, "the 4th  Army, 
supported by the k.u.k. 1 st  Army" would advance "against the 
flank and rear of the enemy."  GO Puhallo was to ha ve his 
northern wing prepared on the 17 th  to strike toward Luck with 30 
battalions and 20 batteries (plus two cavalry divis ions); the 
main body of his Army would accompany the advance o f the 
northern wing. 
 
To ensure that there was a united command over all the allied 
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units available for the counter-offensive, GO Conra d adopted a 
suggestion from Falkenhayn and extended Linsingen's  authority on 
the 15 th  to also include 1 st  Army.  GO Böhm-Ermolli was thus 
restricted to command of his own (2 nd) Army.  Linsingen now 
ordered Puhallo to merely hold his position; only P uhallo's 
northern wing would advance from Stojanow.  Meanwhi le Linsingen 
had to postpone the start of the counterattack unti l 16 June 
because of delays in sending the heavy artillery to  Kovel by 
rail. 
 
In these days, however, Brussilov was also deciding  on plans for 
an attack that would fully overthrow the Aus-Hung. and German 
troops standing against him. 403   He was influenced by the notable 
successes of his 9 th  Army in their fighting against Pflanzer-
Baltin's Army, and by the impression that GdI Evert 's West Front 
was finally going to seriously set to work.  Brussi lov had 
emphatically requested support from a major offensi ve operation 
by Evert toward Vilna; he had also demanded that Gd I Letsch, who 
commanded 3 rd  Army neighboring the Southwest Front, should attac k 
toward Pinsk. 404   But Evert continued to raise new concerns with 
the Stavka; he postponed the start of his offensive  first to the 
14 th , and then to the 17 th  of June. 405   There was a fight on the 
13 th  at Baranowicze, in which the Grenadier Corps of 3 rd  Russian 
Army vainly attacked the positions of the German La ndwehr Corps 
while suffering heavy casualties; it remained just a short and 
isolated episode. 406   The repulse of this attack also involved 
the extreme southern wing of the k.u.k. XII Corps, which was to 
the left of the German 4 LW ID; their own front was  subjected 
only to strong artillery fire, but the batteries of  16 ID 
assisted the German Landwehr with effective flankin g fire. 
 
Now on the 14 th  Brussilov again instructed all his four armies to 
push on to the west; in particular 8 th  Army should strike with 
its wings toward Kovel and Milatyn (18 km west of G orochow) and 
the 11 th  toward Druszkopol and Pomorzany. 407   Kaledin had already 
been planning to meet the wishes of his superior on  his own 
initiative; he wanted to use V Sib Corps (which had  taken the 
place of V Cavalry Corps on the western bank of the  Styr) and 4 
Finn Rif Div to deliver a strong surprise thrust to  Kovel.  
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Therefore he ordered his north wing (IV Cavalry and  XLVI Corps) 
to pin down the enemy and XXX Corps to attack with Kaszowka as 
its principal target.  V Sib Corps should cross the  Stokhod and 
advance toward Mielnica and Holoby.  The center (XX XIX, XL and 
VIII Corps) would have their advanced troops pursue  the allies 
to the line Majdan-Kisielin-Zaturcy-Sadow-Szklin.  V Cavalry 
Corps, 12 CD and 7 CD would continue to scout ahead  in the 
directions they were already heading. 408  
 
To the left of the Russian 8 th  Army, the northern wing of GdK 
Sakharov's 11 th  Army was deploying opposite that of the k.u.k. 1 st  
Army (7 ID).  Kaledin had transferred the strong XX XII Corps to 
his southern neighbor; two of its divisions (2 Finn  Rif Div and 
126 ID) now made up XLV Corps on 11 th  Army's right.  On the 14 th  
Sakharov ordered a concentric assault by his center  (XXXII and 
XVII Corps plus the northern/right wing of VII Corp s) against 
the Aus-Hung. positions which made up an arc on the  lower 
reaches of the Plaszewka and Ikwa; both wings of th e Army (XLV 
and the southern part of VII Corps) would stay in p lace. 409  

e. Activities of Army Group Linsingen on 14-15 June  
 
While Sakharov's assault barely affected the northe rn wing of 
the k.u.k. 2 nd Army (Group Kosak) on the 14 th  or 15 th , its entire 
weight bore down upon 1 st  Army. 
 
A new setback for 1 st  Army  
 
On the 14 th  the Russians worked their way up to the front of 
Puhallo's Army and searched for crossing points ove r the swampy 
Plaszewka. 410   In the afternoon, artillery fire intensified 
against FML Czibulka's XVIII Corps, especially agai nst GM von 
Boog's 25 ID.  In the next morning (the 15 th ) the 101 ID of XXXII 
Russian Corps at Tarnwaka assaulted the left wing o f the Vienna 
Division; they broke into the position of the attac hed LW IR 
# 16, which had already collapsed before at Sapanow .  A counter-
thrust by the Corps' reserves, two battalions of IR  # 85 was 
ineffective, as was a second effort mounted by the reserves of 
46 LW ID after the right wing of that Division was also 
attacked.  The right of the 46 th  and all of 25 ID pulled back to 
a position on the Sitenka on both sides of the Kozi n-Sitno road; 
two battalions of Deutschmeister with some artiller y covered the 
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retreat.  Now the Russians sent the Trans-Amur Cava lry Division 
to pursue into the gap in the front between Kozin a nd Tarnawka; 
our infantry and artillery had to repulse this furi ous mounted 
attack in the open field, an occurrence that by now  had become 
quite rare. 411  
 
The enemy began to press against the entire XVIII C orps and 46 
LW ID.  To prevent the setback from having an impac t on other 
parts of the front, and to avoid unnecessary bloods hed, GO 
Puhallo decided to make use of the authority grante d him by the 
high command on the 12 th  to pull his right wing back to the 
Austro-Russian border at Radziwilow.  This would al so force 
Group Kosak to move back.  Conrad and Linsingen app roved this 
measure, although Linsingen added a serious warning :  "I expect 
the Army to now hold its position, since the enemy force is only 
slightly larger." 
 
In the night of 15-16 June the XVIII Corps stayed i n the 
intermediate position Berezcy-Sitno; using Ostrow a s a pivot, 
the 46 LW ID had withdrawn to the Sitenka to retain  their 
connection with 25 ID.  Preparations were under way  to march 
back on the 16 th  to a prepared position on the line Lopuszno-
Radziwilow-Korsow-Ostrow along the Austro-Russian b order.  When 
the enemy found out that 1 st  Army had withdrawn, in the night 
they also attacked the adjacent wing of Group Kosak , but 
received a sharp rebuff. 
 
The events of the 15 th  had greatly disturbed the grouping of 
forces for the offensive thrust of 1 st  Army's northern wing; the 
spearhead would have to be weaker than originally i ntended.  
Except for the 4 and 7 CD, it would consist of just  the twelve 
battalions and eight batteries of FML Winkler's 61 ID, which had 
arrived from the Isonzo; in the evening his troops deployed on 
the right of the two cavalry divisions, moving thro ugh Gorochow 
to the Jelizarow-Jeziercy front.  Khayll's Detachme nt wouldn't 
take part in the attack, but on the 16 th  would secure the area 
between 61 and 7 ID (the latter was deployed where the Styr 
branches off at Lipa).  Major Trupkovic's Regiment had to be 
sent to 46 LW ID. 
 
The gap between 1 st  and 4 th  Armies was to be guarded by 7, 4 and 
10 CD.  Their effectiveness suffered from lack of a  united 
command.  On the 14 th  the cavalry of 1 st  Army (7 and 4 CD) were 
supposed to advance north and drive the enemy out o f Swiniuchy.  
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The cooperation of 10 CD, whose extreme southern wi ng was at 
Koniuchy, was requested.  GM Bauer had indeed promi sed his help; 
however, when Corps Szurmay was forced to retreat o n the 14 th  
Bauer moved the bulk of his men to his northern win g.  Thus 
although a regiment of 4 CD did reach Swiniuchy, it  couldn't 
hold the town after Koniuchy was lost in the evenin g.  Meanwhile 
Linsingen had strengthened the command structure by  combining 7 
and 4 CD under a Cavalry Corps led by FML Ostermuth .  This Corps 
was supposed to prevent the enemy from crossing the  line 
Choloniew-Koniuchy, while staying in touch with 10 CD.  However, 
on the 15 th  the Russians pushed ahead from Swiniuchy and Koniu chy 
against Ostermuth's thin front until evening, when the cavalry 
received support from the arriving 61 ID.  7 CD spe nt the night 
north of Gorochow, and 4 CD on the upper reaches of  the southern 
Luga. 
 
Actions of 4 th  Army  
 
GO Tersztyanszky had made appropriate preparations to shift his 
Army, as required by Linsingen's plans, to a front south of the 
Turya from Str. Zagorow through Lokaczy and Wojmica  to 
Odziutyczy.  To cover this movement, as well as the  deployment 
of Group Marwitz, toward the south the current outp osts would 
continue to be held.  Air scouts observed large Rus sian columns 
moving north and northwest in the early morning of the 14 th .  
Linsingen was asked whether 4 th  Army, while covering the assembly 
of the attacking group, should continue to fall bac k to the 
originally ordered line (Odziutyczy-Nw. Dwor), or w est toward 
Vladimir-Volynsky.  Linsingen decided that 4 th  Army would only 
fall back toward Vladimir-Volynsky if pressed by th e enemy, and 
stay in close contact with the Russians; thus they would open 
the front for X German Corps.  Therefore Tersztyans zky ordered 
that if the retreat continued Corps Szurmay would o ccupy the 
sector Wujkowiczy (on the northern Luga)-Chorostow (on the 
Rylowica), and Corps Csanady the adjacent area as f ar as the 
Turya.  10 CD would prevent the enemy from advancin g to the 
Lokaczy area for as long as possible; only after Sz urmay had 
finished retreating would the Division pull back on  the Army's 
southern wing.  The Russians didn't pause for long,  and strongly 
assaulted Corps Szurmay, especially 70 Hon ID, at C holopieczy 
and Kisielin.  GM Bauer extended the left wing of h is 10 CD, 
using Col. Könneritz's attached German Cavalry Brig ade to take 
up a covering position at Wojmica which blocked the  road.  Under 
this protection the 70 Hon ID deployed on the line Wujkowiczy-
Jakowiczy in the evening, while 11 ID, retreating t hrough 
Odziutyczy, reached the Chorostow area. 
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Under X Corps the 2 ID, in reserve, moved to Tumin.   When the 
enemy threatened to outflank 37 Hon ID at Szczuryn,  the Honved 
retreated to Nw. Dwor while suffering only minor lo sses.  13 LW 
ID moved back to the area north of the Turya withou t any enemy 
interference.  During the night parts of both divis ions, united 
with the arriving troops of X German Corps, guarded  the sector 
from Kol. Lezachow through Makowiczy to Nw. Dwor; t he area south 
of the Turya to Chorostow was now defended by GM Ri tter von 
Jemrich's 2 ID. 
 
On the Russian side Kaledin's three southern corps (XXXIX, XL 
and VIII) reached their assigned goals.  Sakharov's  right wing 
was at Zwiniacze in the evening of the 14 th . 
 
For the 15 th , Linsingen ordered 4 th  Army to hold the line Lokaczy-
Tumin-Czesnowka, and X Corps the line Czesnowka-Nw.  Dwor.  It 
was emphasized that on the 16 th  Tersztyanszky's main body should 
be available in the open terrain between the northe rn Luga and 
the Rylowica.  During the 15 th  Lüttwitz's X German Corps (19 and 
20 ID) completed its deployment north of the Turya.   The two 
Aus-Hung. divisions here shifted to the southern ba nk - 13 LW ID 
took up the front between Tumin and Kol. Lezachow f rom 2 ID, and 
37 Hon ID went to Swiczow in the Army's reserve.  S zurmay's 
divisions generally stayed in the areas they'd reac hed the day 
before, and the reinforced 10 CD was south of Lokac zy. 
 
The enemy didn't push ahead any further because Bru ssilov was 
directing his attention to his opponents' concentra tion 
southeast of Kovel, which wasn't concealed from him .  He 
discontinued the pursuit toward Vladimir-Volynsky; instead, 
Kaledin was supposed to create a strong reserve of at least four 
divisions to attack toward Kovel on the 17 th . 412  
 
Actions on Linsingen's northern wing  
 
To reinforce GdK Marwitz's group for the counteratt ack, GdK 
Bernhardi gave up the German 108 and k.u.k. 29 ID a nd sent them 
to the Nw. Dwor-Majdan area.  To replace 108 ID, wh ich hitherto 
had made up the right wing at Witoniez, Division Ru sche had to 
extend its line to this area on the 14 th ; 89 LW Bde (half of 45 
LW ID), which was still attached to Rusche and had been brought 
up to a strength of 3800 riflemen, would take over the sector 
Ml. Porsk-Porskaja Wolka.  Defense of the strip of land between 
the Stokhod and Styr was assigned to 41 Hon ID.  In creased 
artillery fire and other evidence indicated that th e Russians 
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were preparing to attack between Swidniki and Sokul ; to counter 
this build-up, the relief of 29 ID was postponed un til night.  
The relief had just been finished and the troops we re marching 
away when the enemy broke into the lines of 89 LW B de shortly 
after midnight.  FML Schön, commanding the north Bo hemian 29 ID, 
had correctly observed that the two Ruthenian Landw ehr regiments 
of this Bde had little combat value; they were over -tired and 
had been sent into an unfamiliar sector in the dark ness.  Schön 
had foreseen that they would be defeated.  Therefor e on the 15 th  
the IR # 94 was ready to quickly intervene; support ed by small 
parts of IR # 74, the 94 th  struck the Russians, who had already 
reached Bol. Porsk, and with a sharp counter-thrust  hurled them 
back and out of the captured position. 413   II Corps sent their 
reserves, IR 99, to Kuchary along with Col. Steinit z (the 
commander of 7 Inf Bde); together with the western wing of 41 
Hon ID the Regiment also restored the situation at Porskaja 
Wolka.  All the troops stationed by Ml. Porsk were then 
organized as "Group Steinitz", which was placed und er II Corps. 
 
Simultaneously with the assault on 89 LW Bde, the V  Sib Corps 
also sought to advance over the Stokhod on the Kove l highway and 
farther east, since Kaledin had to first possess th e crossing 
points in order to carry out his assignment. 414  41 Hon ID was 
attacked at Mylsk and Sokul; as previously, the Rus sians were 
trying to gain the north bank of the Styr at the Go domicze 
bridge, and to rip apart the restored defensive lin es of 4 ID 
(now led by GM Pfeffer) and 26 LW ID.  Meanwhile by  evening on 
the 15 th  almost all of the troops of II Corps stationed eas t of 
Tuman were replaced by men from Corps Fath; the mov ement took 
place despite great difficulties and many delays. 415  The enemy 
made hardly any efforts against Hauer; however, the ir artillery 
was active against Group Gronau, especially against  their 
position on the Oginiski Canal. 
 
Brussilov's attempt on the 14 th  to regain the initiative caused 
considerable nervousness for the commanders of the Central 
Powers, who had thus been disturbed in the middle o f their final 
preparations for the counter-offensive.  The setbac ks to 1 st  and 
4th  Armies, however, weren't serious enough to deter G O Linsingen 
from his firm decision to attack.  In order to be c loser to the 

                                                 
413 Schön, "Die 29. ID. am Stochod", pp. 35 ff.  "I nfanterie-

Regiment 94 im Weltkrieg" (Reichenberg, 1929), pp. 475 and 485 
ff.  Bernhardi, "Denkwürdigkeiten", pp. 434 ff. 

414 Baluiev, p. 59 
415 "Ehrenbuch der Hesser", Vol. II, p. 122.  Wissh aupt, "Die 

52. Landwehr Brigade im Weltkrieg", pp. 286 ff. 
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scene of action, he moved his Army Group HQ from Ja blon to 
Kovel. 
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5. Conferences and decisions of the commanders 

 

a. Negotiations between Conrad and Falkenhayn 
 
As the German presence increased in the area of ope rations south 
of the Pripyat, the German OHL also sought to incre ase their 
influence on the leadership.  Therefore Falkenhayn didn't agree 
with a suggestion by Conrad (dated 11 June) that th e Eastern 
front should be divided into an "Army Group Volhyni a" under GO 
Linsingen, an "Army Group East Galicia" under GO Bö hm-Ermolli 
(2 nd and South Armies), and the 7 th  Army which would be directly 
under the k.u.k. high command.  On the 12 th  Falkenhayn proposed, 
through GM Cramon at Teschen, that GFM Mackensen sh ould take 
over command of the entire front between the Pripya t and the 
Romanian border.  Conrad, however, turned this down  with the 
remark that "thus the k.u.k. AOK would be limited i n deploying 
and organizing its forces not only upon the Russian  front, but 
also in its dealings with the other theaters of ope ration; this 
would make it very difficult to address the current  situation on 
all fronts."  Moreover, in Conrad's opinion the emp loyment of 
one commander, no matter how distinguished, wouldn' t be 
decisive; to overcome the great crisis in the north east it was 
necessary that "the greatest possible number of tro ops should be 
deployed here." 
 
However, Conrad was also ready to accommodate the w ish for 
increased German influence on the conduct of the fi ghting, which 
he did recognize as justified.  He proposed "to uni te the South 
and 7 th  Armies, simultaneously with the arrival of German 
reinforcements, as an Army Group commanded by GFM M ackensen."  
In case this suggestion was unacceptable, the Army Group might 
be commanded by GO Böhm-Ermolli with Seeckt as Chie f of Staff. 
 
Falkenhayn on the other hand wasn't satisfied with either of 
Conrad's counter-proposals; he asserted that if Mac kensen didn't 
receive command over the entire area south of the P ripyat "the 
recall of the General-Feldmarschall from his activi ty in the 
Balkans couldn't be justified."  On the 14 th , Falkenhayn stated 
(with regret over Conrad's refusal) that "the only attempt being 
made to ward off further catastrophes is inadequate  - [the 
appointment of] General von Seeckt."  As already re lated, Seeckt 
became the primary Chief of Staff of 7 th  Army on this same day.  
Thus the question of united command over the Aus-Hu ng. Eastern 
front was temporarily shelved, but was by no means settled. 
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Naturally the atmosphere at Teschen was very depres sing around 
mid-month.  FML Ritter von Marterer of the Military  Chancellery 
appeared at HQ on the 13 th  with a commission from the Emperor to 
study the causes of the catastrophe and the current  situation.  
GO Conrad didn't hesitate to declare that he had co nsidered the 
positions on the Eastern front impregnable and that  for him the 
failure of 4 th  and 7 th  Armies came as "a complete surprise."  
However, he also asserted his hope that with the me asures 
already initiated it would be possible to restore t he situation 
as long as the government had "strong nerves and 10  to 14 days 
of patience."  With reference to the general situat ion, the 
Chief of Staff didn't neglect to add "that the dipl omats should 
finally gain a clear picture of our goals and metho ds and that 
they shouldn't believe it was possible to bring Rus sia to 
exhaustion."  This appeal to restrict the war aims was directed 
also at Germany, as Conrad explicitly stated. 
 
On 15 June a deceptive calm had settled over the Ea stern front.  
Between the Pruth and Dniester the Russians had sus pended their 
efforts after the unsuccessful coup de main  against Czernowitz.  
North of the Dniester it had been possible - althou gh only after 
great efforts - to restore a continuous front.  In Volhynia 
Linsingen's divisions were prepared to begin their counterattack 
on the 16 th .  However, Conrad remained pessimistic; his 
foreboding was increased by the hopelessness of fur ther attacks 
on the plateau of the Sieben Gemeinde and by unsett ling reports 
about the future attitude of Romania. 
 
In his spiritual distress, Conrad turned once again  in the 
evening of 15 June to his Reich-German colleague; h e sent 
Falkenhayn his analysis of the situation with the r emark that 
they were "surely in the greatest crisis of the Wor ld War."  
Conrad believed that the Russians would now seek a decision on 
the Aus-Hung. front.  They wouldn't repeat their er ror of fall 
1914, when Grand Duke Nicholas Nikolaievitch had le ft the Aus-
Hung. Army alone after partially defeating it; afte r the 
complete overthrow of the k.u.k. Army they would tu rn against 
Germany.  His conviction was strengthened by report s that 
Russian forces hitherto north of the Pripyat (V Sib , III and 
XXXIV Corps) were shifting to the area west of Luck , and that 
Russian troops were concentrating by Czorktow and B uczacz. 
 
Conrad now suggested to Falkenhayn that in order to  cross up the 
Russians' attempt to win the war, all available uni ts should be 
sent to the area between the line Brest Litovsk-Rov no on the 
north and the San and Dniester on the south.  The a llies 
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themselves should seek to win a decision on the Eas tern front 
with "a powerful offensive at an appropriate point. "  For this 
purpose Conrad wanted to pull two more divisions fr om the 
Italian front, but added that "then 300 battalions would be 
opposing 620 Italian battalions; this is the absolu te minimum 
amount of strength that can prevent an advance by t he Italians 
into the interior of the Monarchy, which also would  decide the 
war." 
 
Falkenhayn wanted to wait to respond to Conrad's te legram until 
the 16 th  or 17 th , because Linsingen's counter-offensive started on 
the 16 th .  The outcome of this operation would clarify the 
situation and affect the further decisions of the G erman Chief 
of Staff. 
 
During the same days when Conrad and Falkenhayn wer e involved in 
anxious plans for restoring the situation in the Ea st, the 
Russian high command was also devising new schemes.  
 

b. A new decision by the Stavka 
 
GdI Evert, the commander of the Russian West Front,  had managed 
to get the Stavka to postpone the start of his main  assault on 
Vilna (which was to be accompanied by a subsidiary operation 
against Pinsk) until 17 June. 416  For this reason Brussilov, who 
had constantly demanded that West Front should atta ck, had 
ordered Kaledin's 8 th  Army to thrust toward Kovel on the same 
day.  Meanwhile, however, Evert had brought before the Stavka 
his reservations about the direction chosen for the  offensive; 
because of the extraordinary counter-measures taken  by the 
Germans he was certain that he would be defeated.  However, he 
was able to advise an attack on Baranowicze, where there was a 
possibility of success.  Here, moreover, it would b e easier to 
cooperate with the Southwest Front, which would soo n be able to 
reach Kovel and Vladimir-Volynsky.  However, to pre pare the 
offensive would require two to three weeks. 417  
 
Alexeiev took up this suggestion.  He seems to have  had little 
inclination to send West Front into another defeat after the 
lessons learned in the spring at Lake Narotch.  It did seem that 
the new direction of attack toward Baranowicze, 180  km farther 
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south than the original plan and thus nearer to the  operational 
goals of Southwest Front, would increase the possib ilities of 
success.  The prospects of decisively beating the A us-Hung. Army 
west of Luck were constantly decreasing.  Up to thi s time 
Brussilov had been unable to cross the Stokhod-Styr  barrier; 
resistance was increasing in the half-circle around  Luck.  The 
Russian espionage service was well informed about t he 
reinforcements already received by the Central Powe rs, including 
the German troops from the French theater of operat ions and the 
other units still en route . 
 
Therefore the Stavka changed their plans based on t he enemy's 
situation and Evert's suggestion; Lemberg was aband oned as an 
objective and the decision would again be sought no rth of the 
zone of the Pripyat swamps.  The decision resulted in Alexeiev's 
order of 16 June, which called for a unified assaul t toward the 
area Brest Litovsk-Kobrin. 418   The West Front would launch its 
main effort 18 days later, not toward Vilna, but ra ther on the 
south bank of the Niemen through Nowogrodek and Bar anowicze 
toward Slonim.  To assist Southwest Front, 3 rd  Army would be 
reinforced by two corps and would thrust on 19 June  through 
Pinsk to Kobrin-Pruzany.  Brussilov would attack th rough Kovel 
toward Brest-Litovsk.  In particular he was ordered  to 
immediately assemble sufficient forces to widen the  area of his 
offensive and to occupy the Kovel area.  Only in th is manner 
would it be possible to bring into motion the corps  which had 
hitherto been pinned down (IV Cavalry, XXX and XLVI ).  As a 
supplement, Alexeiev instructed that a new Army of Guard troops 
was to be formed in the sector of West Front and pl aced under 
its command in order to add more strength to the of fensive 
toward Kobrin-Pruzany. 
 
Evert began to regroup his units for the attack on Baranowicze, 
which he would entrust to the commander of 4 th  Army, General 
Ragosa, who was particularly eager to attack.  Mean while, 
however, Brussilov was severely disappointed by the  Stavka's 
order.  On the 17 th  he phoned Alexeiev and sought to have him 
approach the Tsar with a request "that Evert should  immediately 
order an offensive in the area where he had been ma king 
preparations for such a long time." 419   Alexeiev refused on the 
grounds that it would be impossible to alter the in structions 
already issued by the Tsar.  On the 18 th  Brussilov wrote to the 
Tsar's Chief of Staff that "The troops don't unders tand the 
silence of the other Fronts, and speak harshly abou t this fact."  
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He also depicted the overall prospects of Southwest  Front in a 
negative fashion. 420   His successes to date would lead at best to 
a tactical victory, but couldn't possibly influence  the outcome 
of the war if his neighbors remained totally inacti ve.  Evert's 
offensive had been postponed until such a late date  (it wouldn't 
start until 29 June) that it would provide no help to Southwest 
Front.  By that time Brussilov might be defeated by  his 
opponents, who'd be able to direct all their reserv es against 
him.  Finally he asked for ammunition.  Alexeiev di d promise to 
send ammunition as well as two corps (I and I Turke stan) as 
reinforcements; otherwise he remained deaf to Bruss ilov's 
complaints. 421   Actually the Stavka's orders of the 16 th  didn't 
provide a new goal for Southwest Front, since neith er Brussilov 
nor the commander of 8 th  Army (Kaledin) had ever shifted their 
gaze away from the Kovel area. 
 

D. The Counter-Offensive of the Central Powers 
 

1. Initial successes in Volhynia on 16 June 

 
The plan  
 
GO Linsingen issued the following order on the 15 th : 
 

"The Army Group attacks on 16 June on the entire fr ont from 
the left wing of the k.u.k. 1 st  Army through Kolki on the 
Styr.  Main effort between the line northern Luga-K orczeska 
and the line Kol. Ostrow (6 km east of Nw. Dwor)-Ul aniki. 

 
The right wing of 1 st  Army holds the position currently 
occupied, with a firm connection to the left wing o f 2 nd 
Army; left wing of 1 st  Army (7 ID) advances in the direction 
Dubowyja-Korczmy.  Left flank guarded by Group Khay ll.  61 
ID (with divisional HQ at Gorochow) will be placed under 1 st  
Army and attacks in the direction of Bludow. 

 
Cavalry Corps Ostermuth (7 and 4 CD) advances in th e 
direction of Watyn, throws back the enemy cavalry i t finds 
ahead of its front, and along with 10 CD hinders an y enemy 
march south of the Korczeska.  10 CD with [Könnerit z's] 
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German Cav Bde opens the front for 4 th  Army and thrusts 
south of the northern Luga in the direction of Szel wow.  If 
beset by the enemy, the cavalry divisions go back s tep by 
step.  The task of Cavalry Corps Ostermuth would th en be to 
secure the left flank of 1 st  Army (61 ID).  The task of the 
reinforced 10 CD would be to secure the southern fl ank of 
4th  Army.  The junction between the Armies is to be 
continuously maintained. 

 
4th  Army advances east with the main body between the 
northern Luga and the Rylowica.  Weaker units maint ain 
contact with the right wing of GdK von der Marwitz' s 
spearhead, advancing on the Turya. 

 
GdK von der Marwitz's Group (German X Corps, 108 ID  and 
k.u.k. 29 ID minus a regiment 422) attacks with the right 
wing on the Turya, with the left wing over the line  Kol. 
Ostrow (6 km northeast of Nw. Dwor)-Wiczyny-Kol. Ku ty-
Ulaniki, and with a strong echelon behind the left wing. 

 
Group Bernhardi attacks the enemy in front of their  line.  
The right wing keeps pace with the left wing of Mar witz's 
spearhead so as to secure the latter's left flank.  When 
the advance begins the 2 Gd Cav Bde is sent behind the 
front toward Vladimir-Volynsky; on the 17 th  they will join 9 
CD.  [The latter Division was heading by train from  Lake 
Narotch to Kovel.] 

 
4th  Army and Marwitz's Group crosses the line Wujkowic zy-
Chorostow-Kol. Lezachow-Makowiczy-Ostrow at 9:00 AM .  The 
offensive begins along the other fronts at the same  time." 

 
Thus, as the current situation made necessary, GO L insingen had 
decided to make a concentric assault with his main body on the 
enemy units west of the Styr River, deployed in a h alf circle 
around Luck.  The Army Group's northern wing (from Corps Fath to 
Group Gronau) would remain in their permanent posit ions.  The 
allies hoped through this counter-offensive to make  good the 
defeat suffered in the first half of the month and to change the 
direction of the campaign in Volhynia as they were so eagerly 
expecting.  Stimulating appeals were addressed to t he troops' 
sense of honor and confidence.  Between the attacki ng group of 
1st  Army and Group Bernhardi ( i.e.  not counting the k.u.k. II 

                                                 
422 Actually 29 ID at the time had just two regimen ts (IR 74 

and 92); IR 42 had stayed with 1 st  Army, and IR 94 was detained 
at Ml. Porsk. 
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Corps) Linsingen had 12 ½ divisions, 4 of which wer e German; six 
of the divisions had recently joined him although t wo (Rusche's 
and the 29 th ) had already been drawn into combat before the 16 th .  
Since Brussilov had brought XXIII Corps (20 and 53 ID) up 
through Luck as a fresh reserve, the Russians had 1 2 divisions 
to oppose Linsingen.  With the exception of XXIII C orps, all the 
Russian units had already fought in the battle, but  their 
spirits were greatly raised by their successes to d ate.  The 
Aus-Hung. 4 th  Army, on the other hand, had been badly damaged 
during the costly retreat.  Their human losses hadn 't been fully 
replaced (both corps together had just 28,000 rifle men), 
although the strength of their artillery had increa sed to 218 
guns. 
 
Actually Linsingen would soon be able to count on 1 4 ½ 
divisions, because Falkenhayn - as he reported to T eschen on the 
14 th  - was sending two more German divisions (11 Bavari an and 43 
Res ID) from the French theater of operations.  Eve n so, the 
balance of forces wouldn't be substantially altered  in favor of 
the allies, since the Russians had much larger rese rves 
available on their North and Northwest Fronts.  Fin ally it 
shouldn't be forgotten that a Russian division stil l contained 
16 battalions; the average strength of an Aus-Hung.  division was 
just 12, and of a German division just 9, battalion s. 
 
Thus the Central Powers didn't have a numerical adv antage in the 
upcoming trial of strength.  (It seems that at firs t the high 
command in Teschen wasn't aware of the arrival of X XIII Russian 
Corps.)  Only superior leadership and better morale  could turn 
the scales. 
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Setbacks to Puhallo's 1 st  Army  
 
The blow which 1 st  Army had suffered on 15 June forced the 
majority of Puhallo's troops on the 16 th  to continue the retreat 
they had already initiated, even though this was th e first day 
of the offensive by Army Group Linsingen.  XVIII Co rps in 
conjunction with their neighbor on the right - Grou p Kosak - 
fell back to a prepared position on the Austro-Russ ian border 
and dug in behind the western bank of the Siestraty n between 
Radziwilow and Korsow.  The adjacent 46 LW ID moved  through 
Redkow to reach the lower course of the Plaszewka, and set up a 
line by Ostrow.  The defeat on the day before had c ost 
substantial casualties: 10,500 men.  Also 4 field a nd 2 trench 
guns of older models had been lost. 423   The attackers, who'd also 
suffered significant casualties, didn't disturb the  retreat; 
they followed us only with their usual caution over  the Sitenka.  
Some Cossacks rode into Radziwilow. 424  
 
Meanwhile Puhallo's left wing began to attack as or dered.  GM 
Baumgartner's 7 ID, which had received IR # 42 from  46 LW ID as 
a reserve, captured the row of hills north of the L ipa and held 
them despite all enemy counterattacks.  61 ID worke d their way 
forward for about 6 km.  Then, however, their right  wing was 
enveloped at Zwiniacze, suffering moderate casualti es, and the 
enemy exerted strong pressure against other parts o f the front.  
After darkness fell the Division had to give up all  the terrain 
that had cost so much to win and returned to their starting 
position (Choloniew-Bozew-Jeziercy).  Thus the two attacking 
divisions hadn't achieved their goals - to push tow ard the north 
(7 ID) and northeast (61 ID) and to join hands arou nd Gubin. 
 
The cavalry units between 1 st  and 4 th  Armies were also supposed to 
attack according to Linsingen's order.  This, howev er, proved 
impossible.  Russian horsemen from Koniuchy, reinfo rced by 
infantry, inserted themselves between Corps Ostermu th and GM 
Bauer's 10 CD, and pushed apart the inner wings of these mounted 
formations (which anyway hadn't been firmly joined together).  
Communications between Ostermuth and Bauer had neve r been 
successfully established or maintained, which hinde red quick 

                                                 
423 25 ID (including IR 85 plus two cavalry rifle b ns from 7 CD 

and one from the Lst Huss Bde) had lost 7000 men; 1  Lst Inf 
Bde had lost 500, and 46 LW ID about 3000.  Accordi ng to 
Russian sources, they took 112 officers and 5000 me n prisoner 
along with 5 guns.  (Ryedkin-Rymaschevsky, p. 29; 
Giltschevsky, p. 97.) 
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cooperation between the two commanders. 
 
10 CD, which had to secure an extended area, used o ne of its 
regiments to open the approaches to Markowiczy for Corps 
Szurmay; only after Szurmay's advance relieved the horsemen on 
the northern Luga was GM Bauer able to finally rein force his 
right wing north of Rykowiczy with Könneritz's Germ an Cavalry 
Brigade, which became available at Wojmica.  Bauer was only able 
to hold onto Zagorow with difficulty.  Similarly Os termuth had 
to restrict his efforts to holding the line Jezierc y-Kolpitow 
and the heights on the southern Luga as far as Biel opol.  To aid 
the cavalry in their work, in the evening GO Linsin gen assigned 
GM von Heuduck's 9 German CD (which was arriving th rough 
Vladimir-Volynsky) to 4 th  Army and ordered this unit to advance 
toward Rykowiczy on the 17 th .  Könneritz's Brigade and the 2 Gd 
Cav Bde (which had been released by Bernhardi) were  attached to 
9 CD 425, which in conjunction with the k.u.k. 10 CD was to  
protect the south flank of 4 th  Army and maintain contact with 
Ostermuth's Cavalry Corps. 
 
Actions in the center of the Army Group  
 
On the 16 th  the developments in the center of Army Group 
Linsingen (4 th  Army and Group Marwitz) seemed more promising.  
Meeting relatively light opposition from the enemy,  4 th  Army 
gained 8 to 10 km of ground toward the east; in the  evening the 
70 Hon ID, 11 ID (now led by GM Edl. von Obauer), 2  ID and 13 LW 
ID were on the line Markowiczy-Rudnia. 426   The Army's reserve (37 
Hon ID) shifted south behind Corps Szurmay to the B erezowiczy 
area.  Thunder storms made conditions difficult for  the troops 
as they advanced through terrain covered with woods  and swamps.  
The left wing of Marwitz's spearhead group at first  had to 
defend their bridgehead position at Kol. Ostrow dur ing the 
night, with 2 Gd Cav Bde and parts of 108 ID agains t 125 ID of 
the Russian XXXIX Corps; during the day the X Germa n Corps 
pushed the enemy back about 7 km to the line Rudnia -Twerdyni-
Osmigowiczy, where the action grew hot.  108 ID cro ssed the 
Stokhod toward the southeast and stormed Babie; beh ind them 29 
ID stayed north of the river as a reserve. 
 

                                                 
425 Thus the German 9 CD reached a strength of 4 br igades (9 

mounted regiments), with a total of 34 squadrons an d a horse 
artillery battery. 

426 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - Confusingly, the village of  Markowiczy 
lay in the sector of 70 Hon ID while Makowiczy was nearby but 
farther north, in the sector of X German Corps. 
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Bernhardi was to attack with Division Rusche over t he Stokhod on 
both sides of the road to Perespa; he expected wort h-while help 
from the k.u.k. II Corps if Group Steinitz, as well  as 41 Hon ID 
(which was already on the southern bank), thrust fr om the line 
Ml. Porsk-Mylsk toward the south.  But the efforts of the allies 
were in vain because they collided with Kaledin's o wn stubborn 
attempt to break open the way to Kovel with V Sib C orps by 
establishing a strong foothold on the north  bank of the Stokhod.  
In the evening the advanced position of Division Ru sche on the 
highway was even lost, and Bernhardi was only able to hold the 
line of the river with difficulty. 427 
 
Thus the result of the fighting on this day was har dly 
satisfactory, and demonstrated that a lengthy and b itter 
struggle lay ahead before the stubborn enemy could be checked in 
their victorious course and before we could hope fo r a 
successful outcome to the campaign that was being i nitiated.  
The k.u.k. high command also exhorted the commander s of the 1 st , 
2nd and 7 th  Armies:  "In order by committing further units to not 
only restore the entire situation, but to achieve a  positive 
success, it is necessary that officers and men exer t all efforts 
to hold the battle fronts currently occupied.  They  should not 
pull back because of local enemy successes or even because of 
operational considerations." 
 

2. The allied attack continues, 17 June to the morn ing of 
19 June 

 
1st  Army  
 
Linsingen let the attack proceed on the 17 th .  The orders of the 
day before remained in effect for 1 st  Army.  An intercepted radio 
message had again given us a glimpse into the enemy 's 
dispositions: Sakharov ordered XXXII and XVII Corps  to move 
their leading units west toward Brody and Suchowola , and thus 
over the current Aus-Hung. line 428 ; thus 1 st  and 2 nd Armies were 
able to arm their inner wings against this threat.  GO Puhallo 
transferred the troops recently sent to his aid fro m the 
neighboring Army (the two battalions of IR # 85 plu s two 
batteries) to Brody; moreover, XVIII Corps deployed  their 
reserve of three battalions behind the endangered w ing of GM 
Edl. von Severus' 1 Lst Inf Bde. On the next day th e Landsturm 

                                                 
427 Bernhardi, "Denkwürdigkeiten", p. 435 
428 Cherkasov, pp. 170 ff. 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 548 

soldiers, supported by Group Kosak, were in fact ab le to repulse 
Russian attacks south of Radziwilow. 
 
The situation of 46 LW ID was more serious, because  in the 
evening of the 17 th  the Russians attacked the Division on the 
front between Korsow and Ostrow, which had no natur al 
protection, and drove them back through Redkow.  It  was possible 
to take measures against the enemy pressure on the 18 th  by 
committing reserves; however, 1 st  Army HQ felt compelled to call 
back 7 ID, which had already advanced five kilomete rs north of 
the Luga.  As ordered, GM Baumgartner left just som e security 
outposts on the northern bank, and assembled his ma in body by 
Smolowa and Beresteczko.  Thus on the next day a fo rce would be 
available in case 46 LW ID should need them to help  with a 
relief thrust to the southeast. 
 
The northern wing of 1 st  Army was generally not favored with good 
fortune.  On the 17 th  Linsingen criticized the withdrawal of 61 
ID on the day before as "incomprehensible", since t he Division 
along with Corps Ostermuth wasn't outnumbered by th e widely 
deployed left wing of VIII Russian Corps.  Therefor e in the 
afternoon Puhallo had both units advance once more.  
 
The cooperation and achievements of the cavalry uni ts between 1 st  
and 4 th  Armies didn't fully meet desires and expectations.   
Ostermuth's advance took place separately from Baue r's, and vice 
versa .  GO Tersztyanszky, who had a cavalry background h imself, 
finally appealed personally to Puhallo, asking him to have 
Ostermuth set to work with more energy. 429  Similarly, GM Bauer 
received a demand to intervene "with ruthless energ y in the 
leadership of the cavalry" and to exert all his eff orts so that 
Corps Szurmay "could move forward in echelon."  Lin singen 
ordered in the evening that Ostermuth should attack  the next day 
with all his strength toward Watyn, while Bauer att acked toward 
Wojnin and Szelwow. 
 
After advancing, the 61 ID once again had reached a  line between 
Zwiniacze and the southern edge of Pustomyty by eve ning.  On 
their left, Ostermuth had also moved forward, but i n the 
afternoon already had to once more give up Korytnic a and 
Swiniuchy.  The town of Koniuchy, hitherto held by Aus-Hung. 

                                                 
429 The Cavalry Corps, which was covering a front 1 2 km wide, 

hardly had the necessary strength to mount a real a ttack.  
Their rifle battalions had stayed with 1 st  and 2 nd Armies, and 
the total of their dismounted horsemen was only equ ivalent to 
two battalions at most. 
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troops, was now occupied by the German 9 CD.  Soon 61 ID was 
assaulted by superior forces (according to an exagg erated 
estimate the Russians had 20 to 25 battalions and t he same 
number of batteries), suffered heavy casualties, an d in the 
evening was forced to retreat to the Bezimiennaja.  Thereupon 
Ostermuth was ordered by 1 st  Army HQ to take his entire force 
back to the area west of Gorochow; from here they c ould hinder 
the enemy drive against the 61 ID by intervening on  the flank, 
and could block the way to Sokal.  In the next morn ing the 61 
ID, reduced to 3000 riflemen, took up a position be hind the 
Bezimiennaja from Choloniew to Mirkow; some Russian s pursuing 
from Gorochow were hurled back.  Under Corps Osterm uth the 4 CD 
assembled around Podberezie, 7 CD around Pieczochwo sty. 
 
Army Group HQ was now concerned that the enemy migh t overrun the 
thin line of 7 ID north of the Lipa and then fall o n the rear of 
46 LW ID.  GO Linsingen therefore demanded that the  front of 7 
ID should be strengthened so that they could hold o ut under any 
circumstances and there would be no chance that 46 LW ID might 
be rolled up from the north.   61 ID and Ostermuth had to cover 
the arrival by train of new troops in the area Stoj anow-Sokal 
and their march to the Strib. 
 
4th  Army  
 
The 17 th  of June was quite eventful for 4 th  Army.  A battalion 
guarding the flank of 70 Hon ID on the southern ban k of the Luga 
took Kozlow in the morning.  Corps Szurmay attacked  through 
Markowiczy east toward Kol. Dubrowa.  X Corps advan ced to an 
adjacent line as far as Cholopieczy.  Linsingen ass erted that 
the Army was opposed by just a "weaker" enemy, and demanded a 
ruthless advance against the southern flank of the Russians who 
were holding on in front of Group Marwitz.  At noon , however, 
Kozlow had to be given up, and soon the southern wi ng of 70 Hon 
ID at Markowiczy was threatened; therefore 74 Hon I nf Bde of the 
Army's reserve was sent to Lokaczy.  Shortly therea fter the 
remaining half of 37 Hon ID had to be deployed behi nd X Corps, 
because counterattacks by the Russian 14 ID and 4 R if Div led to 
several setbacks along the Army's entire front up t o 
Cholopieczy.  Linsingen again insisted that 4 th  Army's narrow 
front was just dealing with smaller enemy forces; h e expected 
not only that the Russian thrusts would be halted, but that 
further ground would be gained.  The Corps' reserve s had just 
restored the situation when int the evening 13 LW I D was 
defeated, suffering heavy losses and falling into s ad confusion. 
 
On the 18 th  GM Bauer, who had waited the day before for the 
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arrival of 9 German CD which had been placed under his command, 
advanced with his group through the low ground alon g the Lugi 
Brook to Koniuchy and Kremasz, and toward Tworenicz y.  FML 
Szurmay succeeded, despite all enemy opposition, in  making 
progress north of the Luga with GM Goldbach's 70 Ho n ID; besides 
several hundred prisoners a battery was captured, a lthough just 
one gun was hauled away intact.  During the night F ML Csanady 
had ordered X Corps to assist the distressed 13 LW ID once more 
with 73 Hon Inf Bde.  After reaching their old posi tion, the 
completely exhausted and badly weakened Viennese La ndwehr 
Division was pulled back behind the front as the Ar my's reserve; 
the entire 37 Hon ID took their place.  Early on th e 19 th  the 70 
Hon ID had once more pulled back to its starting po ints of the 
day before, just east of Markowiczy.  FML Szurmay w as informed 
by Army HQ that he would have to hold on using his own 
resources, since 13 LW ID couldn't be counted on to  help in its 
current condition. 
 
On getting a report that the northern group of 1 st  Army had been 
forced to pull back considerably, Linsingen had alr eady ordered 
in the night of 18-19 June that Bauer's cavalry gro up should 
move to the southeast to prevent a further enemy ad vance.  At 
this time, however, GM Bauer found himself pinned d own by 
Russian units of equal strength; because of the sit uation of 70 
Hon ID he couldn't weaken his front on the 19 th .  Therefore to 
support Ostermuth the 2 Gd Cav Bde, which had been held back 
temporarily behind X Corps on the 18 th  as a last reserve, was 
shifted to the extreme right wing. 

 
Group Marwitz  
 
The right wing of Group Marwitz encountered stubbor n resistance 
from the rifle regiments of XL Russian Corps in str ong positions 
west of Kisielin; by the evening of the 18 th  the German 20 ID  
could gain just a small amount of ground toward Cho lopieczy and 
Kisielin in heavy fighting. 430   The center and left wing of the 
German spearhead was more successful.  19 ID was at  Siniawka; on 
the other side of the Stokhod their northern wing, in 
cooperation with 108 ID, pushed the enemy XXXIX Cor ps back 
through Woronczyn and Trysten. 431   On the next day the course of 
the offensive was supposed to continue toward Beres k and 
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275 ff. 
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Wiczyny, to expel the Russians from their position in front of 
Kisielin.  The k.u.k. 29 ID, which had deployed dir ectly to the 
left of 108 ID on the 17 th , stormed Szczuryn and on the 18 th  
pushed through Jasienowka to Rajmiesto; they also s ought to work 
their way to the northeast in support of Bernhardi. 432   One 
battalion of 29 ID was attached to their neighbor, Division 
Rusche on Bernhardi's right; Rusche recovered the l ost strong 
points on the northern bank of the Stokhod and betw een the two 
arms of the river on the highway. 433   
 
The constant German pressure forced the Russians to  support 
their front on the Stokhod, and in particular XXXIX  Corps, with 
V Cavalry Corps (11 CD and 3 Orenburg Coss Div) and  with parts 
of 4 Finn Rifle Div.  Brussilov placed XXIII Corps under 8 th  
Army. 434  

3. Actions of the stationary north wing of Army Gro up 
Linsingen (16 June to the morning of 19 June) 

 
16-17 June  
 
Linsingen's order of 16 June for the offensive prov ided for the 
cooperation of all of Group Bernhardi, and even of the adjacent 
wing of Corps Fath; most of Fath's troops, as well as Corps 
Hauer and Group Gronau, would continue to hold thei r permanent 
positions. 435   At this time, however, Kaledin wanted to force hi s 
way over the Stokhod with V Sib Corps, and on the 1 6th  also sent 
XXX Corps to attack the line of the Styr between Ko lki and 
Borowicy.  Therefore Bernhardi and the Aus-Hung. ge nerals on the 
Styr front lost their freedom of operation; here th ey were 
forced onto the defensive for the foreseeable futur e.  During 
the 16 th  the Russians made substantial progress on the nort hern 
bank of the river toward the junction of Kaiser's a nd Fath's 
Corps.  Their artillery unleashed a storm of shells  on the 
neighboring 52 LW Bde east of Tuman, and also haras sed Fath's 
and Gronau's lines. 
 

                                                 
432 Schön, "Die 29. ID am Stochod", pp. 40 ff.  "IR  94 im 

Weltkriege", pp. 476 and 501 ff. 
433 "IR 94 im Weltkriege", pp. 495 ff.  Bernhardi, 
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434 Baluiev, pp. 63 ff. 
435 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - In these chapters the phras e "permanent 

positions" ( Dauer-stellungen ) refers to the lines which had 
been held since fall 1915. 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 552 

Around midnight of 17 June the inner wings of Kaise r's and 
Fath's Corps (4 ID and 52 LW Bde) were pushed in.  The reserve 
unit of 4 ID, the Lower Austrian IR # 49, was immed iately sent 
to counter-attack. 436   This made the situation of both corps more 
difficult, since neither of them had any other rese rve troops on 
hand.  On the day before, II Corps had shifted thei r strength to 
the western wing to support Division Rusche, where IR # 99 of 4 
ID was stationed in Group Steinitz.  For the time b eing just one 
battalion of the 99 th  could be set in motion to the threatened 
wing.  In Corps Fath the sector reserves which had been 
available near the point of the Russian advance had  already been 
used up during the night of confusing fighting. 437   However, the 
enemy remained completely inactive in front of Cava lry Corps 
Hauer, which thus could help out with their mounted  reserve; 
they started in the morning by sending four squadro ns from 
Maniewiczy [Maniewcize] toward the south.  Meanwhil e the already 
weakened troops which had been thrown together on F ath's right 
wing (16 companies) 438 strove in vain to win back the old 
trenches in terrain covered with woods and swamps.  4 ID also 
had to give up its central position (at Borowicy) a nd drew back 
their entire front from Nawoz in the direction of t he bend in 
the Stokhod east of Ugly; 52 LW Bde east of Tuman b uilt a switch 
position toward the north.  The Russians spread out  into the 
Tuman-Gruziatyn area. 
 
Therefore GdK Bernhardi informed II Corps that on t he 17 th  he was 
stopping the attacks which had started the day befo re in the 
sector between the Stokhod and Styr, and pulling un its back into 
reserve; his artillery would check any Russian thru sts.  Army 
Group HQ ordered II Corps to use all the reserve tr oops to throw 
the enemy at Gruziatyn back over the Styr.  Fath wa s supposed to 
provide powerful help, and Hauer to send all availa ble troops to 
his neighbor on the right.  During the day Hauer di d send Fath 
two Polish Legion battalions, eight squadrons and a  battery, all 
under Col. von Janky.  Two more Polish battalions c ame behind 
the left wing of 53 ID.  II Corps wanted to pull al l the 
detachments of 4 and 29 ID from Steinitz's sector; to relieve 
them 41 Hon ID would stretch their line to the west .  However, 
since enemy assaults in the land between the Stokho d and Styr 
had to be repulsed all through the day, only some p arts of IR # 
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438 The units were led by Col. Hospodarz of IR 8; f rom 4 ID 
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99 had been relieved by evening. 
 
By the time darkness fell GM Pfeffer's 4 ID, with h elp from the 
battalions which had been committed from the Corps'  reserve, was 
able to push the enemy back through Gruziatyn.  Cor ps Fath had 
prevented any further Russian advance; with Group J anky they had 
blocked the paths that led into the rear of the ben d in the Styr 
at Czartorijsk.  However, Janky's men were only in loose contact 
with 52 LW Bde (to their left) and hadn't yet made contact with 
4 ID (to their right).  Thus the situation at Tuman  remained 
very precarious overnight. 
 
Since the troops in this area were under great stra in after 
almost two weeks of fighting, GdI Fath and FML Kais er requested 
fresh units so they could be sure of holding the fr ont; however, 
neither Bernhardi nor Linsingen could help them.  L insingen 
forwarded the reports of both corps commanders to t he high 
command at Teschen; he also alluded to the limited effectiveness 
of 4 th  Army and to the defeat of 61 ID.  Despite the empl oyment 
of seven German divisions, he said, he couldn't car ry out his 
mission unless he quickly received fresh Aus-Hung. troops.  
Conrad responded that for the moment no reinforceme nts were 
available; holding the bend in the Styr wasn't as i mportant as 
the offensive farther west.  If necessary units cou ld be found 
by pulling back from the Styr to a position on the Stokhod. 
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18-19 June  
 
For the 18 th , Linsingen ordered both k.u.k. corps commanders to  
employ all their units simultaneously rather than c arry out 
isolated advances; they were supposed to completely  throw the 
enemy back over the Styr.  The divisions of the Rus sian XXX and 
XLVI Corps had already been defeated several times,  so it should 
be possible to handle them, especially since this w as a purely 
defensive action and parts of the Aus-Hung. positio ns were 
strong.  To ensure that the new counterattack succe eded, the 
units which would stay in place on the Styr front s hould also 
exert a maximum effort as required by the overall s ituation. 
 
The enemy meanwhile was striving to expand the area  they 
occupied on the northern bank.  12 battalions were transferred 
from XLVI to XXX Corps. 439   On the 18 th  Russian artillery hammered 
the opposing front between Siemki and Tuman, and fo r a while 
also the sector as far as Gruziatyn.  Russian infan try 
repeatedly attacked between Kopyli and Tuman.  Ther efore GdI 
Fath had to withhold his right wing from the planne d 
counterattack, even though he had made LW IR # 11 a vailable by 
extending the line of 53 ID; the 52 LW Bde and Grou p Janky would 
defend against the enemy.  During the day Col. Jank y, whose 
Group received a mounted regiment from GdK Hauer, w as able to 
establish a firm junction with II Corps.  To suppor t the 
neighboring corps, 4 ID had meanwhile assembled on their left 
wing a group of nine companies along with several b atteries; the 
reduced size of the Division made it necessary to r ely on some 
very small units. 
 
Early in the morning of the 19 th , the enemy furiously attacked 
the western wing of Corps Fath.  Hauer helped again  by sending 
the last available Polish battalions, along with th e HQ of the 
2nd Brigade of the Polish Legion (under Col. Küttner),  to Fath.  
FML Smekal, who'd returned from 4 th  Army, was given the staff of 
45 LW ID (no longer needed by Bernhardi); he took c ommand over 
the sector of 52 LW Bde.  Before counterattacking, Smekal 
intended to restore order to the confusingly interm ingled units 
and to bring up the detached 89 LW Bde.  Therefore GdI Fath 
postponed the counterattack until 20 June. 
 
The Russian plans for the attack on Pinsk, which or iginally was 
supposed to start on the 17 th  and then on the 19 th , were already 
affecting Group Gronau; on the 17 th  the enemy tried in vain to 
set foot on the western bank of the Wiesolucha.  On  the 18 th  the 
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Russian artillery directed heavy fire on the positi ons of 81 Res 
ID on the Jasiolda and the Oginski Canal; the next day the fire 
increased for a while to the intensity of a barrage .  Linsingen 
asked that Woyrsch's Army, his neighbor to the nort h, should 
have reserves ready behind their right wing. 440 
 

4. Linsingen's altered plan of attack, and actions through 
20 June 

 
The plans  
 
The three days of Linsingen's offensive hadn't led to any 
impressive result.  The weak northern wing of 1 st  Army, whose 
divisions had thrust ahead in isolation without any  overall 
leadership, had suffered substantial casualties and  pulled back 
behind their starting positions of the 16 th .  The 4 th  Army was 
forced back onto the defensive.  Marwitz's spearhea d hadn't, as 
hoped, struck a sensitive enemy flank while the Rus sian main 
body was aiming at Kovel; instead they encountered a stubbornly 
defended front.  Bernhardi's right wing had only be en able to 
hold onto the line of the Stokhod, and hadn't been able to join 
in the advance of their neighbors farther to the ri ght.  
However, now it seemed that this might still come t o pass, since 
Marwitz's center and left wing were wheeling toward  the 
southeast, and Rusche's Division had crossed the St okhod bridges 
over the southern arm of the river.  The Aus-Hung. corps on the 
Styr and Group Gronau continued to be busy defendin g against the 
enemy. 
 
Both of the German divisions sent as reinforcements  arrived on 
time and in places there they were most needed - GM  von 
Runckel's 43 Res ID behind Puhallo's left wing and G.Lt Ritt. 
von Kneussl's 11 Bav ID with Bernhardi.  Thus GO Li nsingen could 
add to the striking power of both of the groups on the edge of 
the attack, neither of which had hitherto gained a meaningful 
advantage; the plan for a concentric attack toward Luck was 
enhanced.  On the 19 th  Linsingen decided to organize the units 
between 1 st  and 4 th  Armies as a new attack group commanded by the 
Prussian GdK Eugen von Falkenhayn 441 , and to have them strike in 
a northeastern direction toward Luck.  Marwitz woul d continue to 
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attack with his right wing toward Zaturcy, while Be rnhardi 
thrust from the line Porskaja Wolka-Mylsk toward Pe respa.  The 
1st  and 4 th  Armies, as well as Bernhardi's remaining units, wo uld 
at first hold their positions but later would join the advance 
of the attacking groups.  By the 21 st  Falkenhayn was to have his 
troops (43 Res ID, 61 ID, Cavalry Corps Ostermuth, German 9 CD) 
ready so that the infantry could break through with  their right 
wing through Oszczew and their left through Korytni ca; Ostermuth 
would cover the infantry's right flank, and GM Heud uck (of 9 CD) 
the left.  Until Falkenhayn arrived, GM Runckel wou ld make the 
necessary arrangements.  Bernhardi, to whom 11 Bav ID was 
assigned, was to also be ready on the 21 st . 
 
It was clear to GO Conrad that the new attacking gr oup, striking 
in the direction Stojanow-Luck, was still relativel y weak and 
hardly likely to succeed.  On the 19 th  he sent a wire to GdI 
Falkenhayn: "Unless new units aren't committed at o nce in the 
direction Stojanow-Sokal, overwhelming Russian pres sure in this 
sector toward Lemberg could make the entire east Ga lician front 
untenable."  For the moment the "most" he could do as a counter-
measure was to immediately send the k.u.k. 48 ID, w hich was 
coming from south Tyrol to join South Army, farther  on to 1 st  
Army through Lemberg and Kamionka-Strumilowa.  Conr ad estimated 
enemy strength in the Gorochow area as two division s plus a 
strong force of cavalry, and that they would probab ly be joined 
by XXIII Russian Corps, whose presence had been bet rayed by a 
radio message on the 18 th .  GdI Falkenhayn agreed with this 
measure of his Aus-Hung. colleague; he believed tha t the new 
group could at least halt the enemy and pin down so  many units 
that Linsingen's thrust from the northeast would be  easier.  If 
this thrust was successful, any danger to the front  east of 
Lemberg would dissipate. 
 
Linsingen's new order went out to his subordinate c ommanders 
before noon on the 19 th .  Meanwhile the situation of 1 st  Army's 46 
LW ID had improved so much that intervention by 7 I D through 
Beresteczko was no longer necessary.  Therefore the  7 ID left 
just one regiment in this area, and took up a defen sive position 
on the southern bank of the Lipa; scouting detachme nts and 
outposts were once again placed on the other side o f the river.  
Since Group Khayll was too weak to guard the right (eastern) 
flank of 61 ID, the 7 CD was sent behind this wing.   4 CD 
covered the left wing of 61 ID and was joined at De reczyn to the 
German 9 CD.  Since both of Ostermuth's divisions h ad been given 
separate assignments, his Corps command was abolish ed on the 
next day.  The German 43 Res ID detrained at Sokal and began to 
march to the upper reaches of the Strib. 
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As FML Gabriel's 48 ID arrived on the 20 th  in the Radziechow-
Stojanow area, Linsingen immediately sent them to r einforce 
Group Falkenhayn; therefore the Group's attack was postponed by 
one day (from the 21 st  to the 22 nd).  However, Falkenhayn wouldn't 
wait for all elements of the new unit to be present , but would 
assemble the parts of the Division that arrived lat er as a 
reserve behind his right wing.  The enemy in front of 1 st  Army 
was digging in. 
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The actions  
 
On the 19 th  the thinned ranks of 4 th  Army held their ground 
against all further Russian blows.  The southern wi ng of Group 
Marwitz wrested Kisielin from the enemy, while the rest of their 
front fought ahead only with difficulty and didn't reach their 
objectives (Beresk and Wiczyny).  29 ID was pinned down in front 
of Niemir, and only their left wing a little farthe r north 
advanced somewhat.  However, Army Group HQ conclude d, based on 
fires which were raging in the area east of Kisieli n and on 
reports from air reconnaissance, that despite the R ussians' 
stubborn resistance to Marwitz and 4 th  Army they were planning to 
retreat to a position which had been built approxim ately from 
Perespa through Torczyn and Szklin to Michajlowka.  The corps 
were therefore advised to watch carefully, so that they'd be 
able if necessary to immediately start a pursuit.  On the other 
hand, air observers also reported that troops conti nued to 
arrive at Luck and from there were marching to the west and 
southwest.  Lively train traffic from the rail junc tion at 
Luniniec on the line toward the south, which had al ready been 
noted for days, signified that new reinforcements w ere on their 
way. 
 
At first the enemy continued to mostly stand fast o n the 20 th .  
The center of Group Marwitz was still bogged down i n front of 
Studyny, Beresk and Wiczyny; 29 ID waited for the a rrival of 
their detachments which had been released by Bernha rdi, so that 
they could advance around Niemir on the 21 st  with stronger 
forces.  Meanwhile it was learned through an interc epted radio 
message that the HQ of XL Russian Corps was moving back.  
Linsingen now believed that the enemy front west of  Zaturcy was 
turning brittle.  Marwitz and 4 th  Army were to push ahead without 
halting. 
 
The inner wings of GM Haber's 37 Hon ID and of 20 G erman ID were 
in fact able to capture Cholopieczy; by evening the y threw the 
enemy back to the line Semerynki-Zaturcy.  Marwitz intended to 
thrust ahead to Zaturcy on the next day.  The alter ed situation 
now demanded that the 4 th  Army should intervene decisively in the 
fighting.  On the next day the northern wing of X C orps was 
supposed to keep pace with their German neighbors w ithout fail; 
south of the Luga valley 10 CD, reinforced by some infantry from 
70 Hon ID, would accompany Szurmay's attack. 
 
GdK Bernhardi intended that the thrust he had been instructed to 
mount on the 21 st  between Porskaja Wolka and Mylsk should be a 
breakthrough; therefore he was assembling many guns  and trench 
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mortars.  During the 19 th  the 11 Bav ID took over the line as far 
as a point east of Mylsk, freeing up a regiment of 41 Hon ID.  
The right wing of the Honved Division, along with t he combined 
heavy batteries of II Corps, would support the Bava rians. 442   89 
LW Bde, stationed west of Porskaja Wolka, came unde r the control 
of GM Rusche; the battalions of 29 ID, as well as C ol. Steinitz 
with IR # 99, returned to their own divisions. 
 
The enemy prevented Division Rusche from crossing t he road and 
railway bridges over the Stokhod in front of Swidni ki; in the 
afternoon they launched their own new attack betwee n Gruziatyn 
and Tuman.  Deeply deployed waves of attackers from  the Russian 
71 ID and a brigade of 4 Finn Rif Div assaulted 4 I D and Fath's 
western wing until late in the night.  In the early  morning 
hours of the 20 th  the 4 ID was pushed back at Gruziatyn; the few 
companies stationed in reserve weren't able to stan d up to the 
pressure.  GM Pfeffer had to bring his troops back to the 
northwest while staying in touch with the prepared switch 
position between Nawoz and Ugly.  Once again a wide  gap 
developed between 4 ID and Corps Fath.  Here the de termined Col. 
Janky,  aided by the timely arrival of a battalion from the 
Corps reserve, was able to overcome all the crises which beset 
the flank and center of his group until Fath's extr eme west wing 
was able to bend back at a right angle toward the n orth and was 
reinforced by three battalions under Col. Küttner. 443  
 
Linsingen ordered that the enemy should be driven b ack over the 
Styr.  II Corps, whose main effort would still be m ade on the 
right because of Bernhardi's preparations to attack , would now 
have to also remain strong on the left.  Immediatel y after the 
defeat of 4 ID, Col. Steinitz had been sent toward the scene 
with IR # 99; he was followed by a battalion from H on IR # 31.  
Now four batteries were also sent.  While 41 Hon ID  secured the 
flank position from Nawoz toward Ugly, the entire 4  ID, 
reinforced by Hon IR # 31 and half a battalion of t he Polish 
Legion, would counterattack from the area of Ugly t oward 
Gruziatyn with a total of ten battalions.  Fath's b ent-back wing 
would join the attack as it developed.  A wild batt le developed 
around Gruziatyn until late in the evening, when th e attackers 
established a cohesive front along the southern edg e of the 

                                                 
442 Bernhardi, "Denkwürdigkeiten", pp. 436 ff. 
443 Col. Gotthard Janky von Bulcs, the commander of  HR # 4, 

received the Knight's Cross of the Military Maria T heresia 
Order for the initiative he displayed while leading  his group 
during these days.  See also Wisshaupt, "Die 52. La ndwehr-
Brigade im Weltkrieg", pp. 391 ff. 
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flaming village.  4 ID and the neighboring groups t o the left 
would continue their operation on the following day . 444  
 
As previously, the enemy remained inactive at the b end in the 
Styr at Czartorijsk, and in front of Hauer's Cavalr y Corps.  The 
northern wing of Group Gronau was ready for the Rus sians to 
attack.  In the afternoon of the 19 th  they did make a massed 
assault on 81 Res ID, but it was broken up by the G erman 
defenders. 445   Strong Russian artillery fire against the parts o f 
the front that had been unsuccessfully attacked con tinued during 
the night and, with hardly a break, also on 20 June . 
 

5. The fighting in Bukovina and east Galicia throug h 20 
June 

 

a. The loss of Czernowitz, 16-18 June   
 
At the same time when the allied high commands were  preparing to 
change their fortune in Volhynia through Linsingen' s counter-
offensive, they were deluged by new reports of misf ortune from 
7th  Army.  On 16 June, six days after the breakthrough  at Okna, 
Russian cavalry regiments attacked FML Hadfy's Grou p at Dzurkow.  
Fighting also developed at Harasimow and Gwozdziec.   After 
pausing for too long, GdI Letschitzky was trying to  break 
through to the west between the Pruth and Dniester with the 
Caucasian Native Cav Div and III Cavalry Corps (10 CD, 1 Don 
Coss Div). 446   The Russian cavalry regiments were defeated by 
Groups Benigni and Hadfy, and pulled back behind th eir infantry 
(XXXIII and XLI Corps). 
 
General Letschitzky had turned against the Bukovina  with the 
majority of his troops.  Between Bojan and Wolczkow ce on the 
northern bank of the Pruth he grouped XII Corps (12  and 19 ID) 
and XI Corps (11 and 32 ID) plus 82 and 103 ID from  the former 
Combined Corps as well as the 1 Terek Coss Div, opp osite the 
right wing of Pflanzer-Baltin's Army. 
 
After some preparations, on 16 June the Russian art illery began 
to bombard the trenches of the k.u.k. XI Corps with  guns of 
heavy caliber.  As on previous days, Russian infant ry felt their 

                                                 
444 "Ehrenbuch der Hesser", Vol. II, pp. 123 ff. 
445 Vogel, p. 34 
446 Litvinov, p. 58 
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way ahead against the Czernowitz bridgehead, enemy scouting 
detachments sought to cross the Pruth at Neumamajes tie and south 
of Duboutz, and stronger forces advanced against Sn iatyn; 
Russian infantry, along with vehicles carrying brid ging 
equipment, also appeared at Wolczkowce.  GO Pflanze r-Baltin 
expected the strongest Russian thrusts through Dubo utz and 
Sniatyn.  GdK Korda held his Corps' reserve (parts of 40 Hon ID 
and of Brigade Papp) in readiness south of Duboutz.   Farther up 
the Pruth, in the 30 km wide sector as far as Wolcz kowce, was 
FML Brudermann's Cavalry Corps with just 2400 comba tants.  Half 
of 24 ID guarded the Pruth at Rudniki, and Col. Kra nz's Cav Bde 
was assembled behind the left wing of Cavalry Corps  Brudermann 
at Russisch Banilla. 
 
In the midst of this oppressive and very tense situ ation, there 
arrived the general order, issued in the evening of  the 16 th , 
which announced Linsingen's attack and the arrival of 
reinforcements (105 German and 48 k.u.k. ID) by Sou th Army.  The 
order also emphasized how important it now was that  the southern 
wing of the front should stand firm. 
 
As the storm was already threatening to break along  the Pruth, 
the prospects for the k.u.k. 7 th  Army were gloomy.  Even though 
the divisions had incorporated March units, Pflanze r-Baltin's 
Army had just 80,000 riflemen.  The combat strength  of 9 th  
Russian Army had to be reckoned as around 160,000 m en.  The 10 th  
Army on the Carinthian front was sending the Styria n Lst Inf Bns 
150 and 153 to Pflanzer-Baltin.  These two Landstur m battalions 
were the only reinforcements which could be expecte d in the next 
few days. 
 
GM Seeckt, Pflanzer-Baltin's newly-appointed Chief of Staff, 
felt obliged to write as follows to GO Conrad: 

"If it's not possible to send two divisions (German  105 and 
k.u.k. 48 ID), I am seriously convinced that we mus t 
receive some heavy artillery as soon as possible.  Our 
infantry's declining power of resistance can only b e 
increased by improving the artillery support.  The feeling 
that we are confronted by an overwhelming [amount o f 
artillery] is widespread here, and must be depressi ng the 
troops...It's doubtful to me that all of the positi on now 
held can withstand a strong and well-prepared attac k...I 
fear that the assignment of the Army - to cover the  area 
between the Pruth and Dniester with the main body w hile 
guarding Bukovina with the other group - will cause  it to 
break apart in the center." 

Soon the upcoming events would unfortunately prove that GM 
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Seeckt's fears were correct. 
 
Defeat and withdrawal of XI Corps  
 
On the 17 th  the intensity of the fighting along the Pruth at t he 
gates of Czernowitz increased.  After three hours o f artillery 
fire, infantry of the XI Russian Corps drove into t he Czernowitz 
bridgehead around 4:00 PM.  The Cracow IR # 13, whi ch in the 
preceding days had gallantly repulsed all the Russi an attacks, 
now had to evacuate their badly damaged positions a nd withdraw 
over the Pruth to the northern edge of Czernowitz i n costly 
rear-guard actions.  The bridges were destroyed bef ore the enemy 
could seize them and use them to cross the river. 
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The Russian XII Corps came over the Pruth at Zawale  with only 
some weak units.  This was the sector of 3 CD, whic h was 
defended with great skill.  The Kaiser Hussars (HR # 1) hurled 
themselves on the enemy and pinned them down at the  crossing 
points.  However, in the night of 17-18 June troops  from Russian 
XI Corps crossed the highly-swollen river on boats at 
Neumamajestie and downstream from Czernowitz.  East  of the city 
they broke through the lines of Brigade Papp, which  pulled back.  
Before daybreak the Russians pushed into the suburb  of 
Kaliczanka.  GdK Korda wasn't in a position to halt  the enemy.  
Since no reserves were available by Czernowitz, it was decided 
to break off the action.  By Pflanzer-Baltin's inst ructions the 
Corps' reserves had been assembled south of Duboutz , 15 km from 
Czernowitz.  No attempt was made to retrieve the si tuation, 
since GdK Korda believed he didn't have the right t o give orders 
to these reserves.  Thus he had been forced to figh t with four 
infantry brigades, mostly composed of Landsturm, ag ainst a 
superior force of six infantry and one cavalry divi sions.  
Perhaps as events rapidly succeeded each other the leadership 
also lost their nerves for a moment.  Gd Korda had already 
issued an order to all his troops to retreat around  3:00 AM.  
Without offering resistance along the way, XI Corps  was to go 
back to the Sereth, with their left wing even to th e Little 
Sereth.  Cavalry Corps Brudermann would first take up a position 
along the line Lukawetz-Tuczapy, and then on the li ne Berhometh-
Kuty-Kosow. 
 
Brigade Papp and 10 Inf Bde were able to disengage from the 
enemy only after suffering great losses.  The suppl y trains, 
jammed together in the streets of Czernowitz, moved  slowly; two 
batteries couldn't make their way through this traf fic jam and 
fell into the hands of the Russians.  The enemy pus hed into the 
city from the east.  10 Inf Bde, which bravely defe nded the 
northern edge of Czernowitz until the last moment, was 
fortunately able to avoid encirclement; however, ju st like 
Brigade Papp it was hard pressed by pursuing enemy cavalry. 
 
When GdK Korda's Group fell back from the Pruth to the south and 
southwest, Pflanzer-Baltin was greatly concerned th at the center 
of 7 th  Army's front might be torn apart.  Therefore at 8: 30 AM he 
ordered GdK Korda to exert all his strength to have  XI Corps 
hold the Sereth, while concentrating his resistance  on the left 
wing.  10 Inf and 202 Hon Inf Bdes should be direct ed into the 
defensive sector on both sides of Storozynetz, and 80 Hon Inf 
Bde into the sector by Zadowa.  Cavalry Corps Brude rmann would 
hold the new front to which they were assigned (Luk awetz-
Tuczapy); they should only withdraw up the Czeremos z valley 
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toward Wiznitz-Kuty if absolutely necessary.  Col. Kranz's Cav 
Bde would guard the approaches to Kosow and Pistyn.   The parts 
of 24 ID south of the Pruth were to always stay in contact with 
Group Korda as they fought. 
 
After costly actions the k.u.k. XI Corps made their  way to the 
Sereth on 18 June in exhausting forced marches.  Br igade Papp 
reached Oprischeny.  Closely pursued by 1 Terek Cos s Div on 
roads that were softened by rainstorms, they lost t heir entire 
supply train.  Papp's Landsturm battalions had also  lost 3000 
men and were badly shaken.  10 Inf Bde, after losin g 2000 
troops, reached the Sereth at Karapcziu in the even ing; farther 
up the river were the tired troops of the brigades of 40 Hon ID.  
Cavalry Corps Brudermann pulled back to their assig ned sector in 
good order and weren't pursued by the enemy; in the  afternoon 
they encountered advanced Russian patrols, which es tablished 
themselves firmly in front of 8 CD in the area sout hwest of 
Waschkoutz.  Strong forces of enemy infantry crosse d the Pruth 
at Neumamajestie and Sniatyn. 
 

b. The situation of the center of the Aus-Hung. Eas tern 
front, 16-20 June 
 
The left wing of 7 th  Army  
 
On 18 June, already influenced by the fall of Czern owitz, GO 
Conrad responded to GM Seeckt's letter of the 16 th  by issuing a 
new general order to the new Chief of Staff of Pfla nzer-Baltin's 
Army.  GM Seeckt was informed that heavy artillery would be sent 
to 7 th  Army, but that the other reinforcements intended f or the 
Army (the German 105 and k.u.k. 48 ID) were being t ransferred to 
South Army as demanded by Falkenhayn.  Therefore 7 th  Army's 
mission would be merely to cover the right wing of the front 
between the Dniester and Pruth, and the routes towa rd Körösmezö.  
GdK Korda's Group in Bukovina could only delay the Russian 
advance toward the Carpathian passes.  Thus the str ength of this 
Group would be limited. 
 
GO Pflanzer-Baltin now intended to thrust with Grou p Benigni 
against the flank and rear of the Russians who were  advancing 
over the Pruth.  He had placed Group Hadfy under FZ M Benigni and 
instructed them already on the 17 th  to assemble strong reserves 
at Zablotow and Gwozdziec.  However, including the reserves as 
well as the troops in the positions there were scar cely 40,000 
riflemen in Groups Benigni and Hadfy; they were opp osed by two 
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Russian Corps (XXXIII and XLI) whose strength was e stimated to 
be more than 60,000 men.  So at this time a thrust by the left 
wing of Pflanzer-Baltin's army had no chance of suc cess; they 
would have to wait until South Army started to atta ck with its 
right wing. 
 
South Army  
 
The German 105 and k.u.k. 48 ID had been transferre d to 
Bothmer's Army so that with a reinforced right wing  he could 
advance southeast from the area around and southwes t of 
Podhajce.  However, this attack also never took pla ce because 
the k.u.k. 48 ID, whose trains reached Halicz, had to be 
diverted on 19 June to the northern wing of the har d-pressed 1 st  
Army. 
 
The offensive of 7 th  Russian Army against South Army had in 
general died out since 16 June.  At dawn and again in late 
evening of the 17 th  the inner wings of the Russian XVI and XXII 
Corps tried in vain to push back G.Lt Oppeln's Divi sion and 39 
Hon ID toward Gnilowody and Kotuzow.  The attack wa s checked by 
our artillery alone. 
 
Bitter fighting flared up on the same day on the no rthern wing 
of the k.u.k. IX Corps.  IR # 12 of 33 ID wanted to  reconquer 
the part of the position north of Worobijowka which  had been 
lost to VI Russian Corps, but after bloody fighting  in the 
trenches had to abandon the attempt. 
 
2nd Army  
 
Under the k.u.k. 2 nd Army, in the night of 15-16 June the 
northern wing of V Corps and FML Kosak's Group had to pull back 
because of the misfortune of the neighboring XVIII Corps; they 
withdrew from the Ikwa to a prepared position on th e Austro-
Russian frontier between a point west of Lopuszno a nd the area 
south of Radziwilow.  General Sakharov cautiously l ed the center 
of 11 th  Russian Army (the Trans-Amur Cavalry Division and XXXII 
Corps) after his opponents.  He occupied Radziwilow  and Nw. 
Poczajew, and simultaneously sought to push with VI I Corps along 
the upper Ikwa and through Gontowa toward the west.  
 
GO Böhm-Ermolli, who on the 16 th  had moved his headquarters from 
Brody to Lemberg, directed his attention toward fur ther 
strengthening his northern wing.  He requested the return of IR 
# 76 , which he had sent from 14 ID to South Army; at the same 
time he asked the high command to send reinforcemen ts to Brody 
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to prevent the Russians from breaking through in th e direction 
of Lemberg.  2 nd Army, which had just four divisions, had already 
sent four regiments to the neighboring armies.  Alt hough the 
four divisions had absorbed the XXIst series of Mar ch 
Battalions, together they had just 63,000 riflemen to hold a 
front of more than 60 kilometers.  If XVIII Corps o f 1 st  Army 
once again gave way to enemy pressure, 2 nd Army couldn't send 
them any further troops. 
 
On the 17 th  the Russians made scouting probes, covered by live ly 
artillery fire, against the northern wing of 2 nd Army.  A larger 
offensive between Lopuszno and Radziwilow seemed im minent.  In 
fact the 31 ID, stationed on the left wing of V Cor ps, was 
heavily attacked toward noon.  At the same time fig hting 
developed along the entire front of Group Kosak.  T he Russian 13 
ID sought to drive into the woods west of Lopuszno.   Here, 
however, the Hungarian IR # 44 bravely stood their ground and 
repulsed the Russian storm.  The enemy attempts aga inst the 
other parts of Group Kosak were equally unsuccessfu l.  Meanwhile 
GO Böhm-Ermolli had once more asked the high comman d to 
reinforce his northern wing.  From Teschen came the  reply that 
no units were currently available to be sent to Bro dy, and that 
2nd Army must make troops available from their own rig ht wing.  
But GO Böhm-Ermolli was already sending men to the northern 
wing:  IR # 76 (returned from South Army) to Podkam ien and IR # 
83 of 33 ID to Brody, where IR # 85 (of 27 ID) and four cavalry 
rifle battalions were also assembling. 
 
Fighting continued between Lopuszno and Radziwilow on 19 and 20 
June; however, the Russians restricted themselves t o isolated 
thrusts and couldn't win success against the k.u.k.  2 nd Army.  
Therefore the Russian commander had been unable to carry out 
Brussilov's order of 14 June, which had envisioned a 
simultaneous advance of 11 th , 7 th  and 9 th  Armies to Druszkopol, 
Pomorzany, Brzezany, Stanislau, Kolomea and Kuty.  The 11 th  and 
7th  Armies were standing far from these objectives; th ey were 
still at the gates of Brody and Zalosce, in front o f Jezierna on 
the Sereth, and on the Strypa.  General Shcherbatch ev, the 
commander of 7 th  Army, was still preparing to resume his 
interrupted offensive against the k.u.k. XIII Corps  on the 
Baryszbach, and was waiting for support from the th rust to the 
west by 9 th  Army (his neighbor on the left) between the Dniest er 
and the Pruth. 
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c. The Russians advance in Bukovina to the Suczawa,  19-
20 June 
 
After the unsuccessful breakthrough attempt at Gwoz dziec, 
General Letschitzky had shifted the III Russian Cav alry Corps to 
his left wing.  GdI Alexeiev suggested that he push  his 
opponents from Czernowitz east onto Romanian soil.  General 
Letschitzky didn't agree with this idea; mainly he wished to 
conquer all of Bukovina.  For this purpose, immedia tely after 
the capture of Czernowitz he built a new attack gro up under 
General Promtov; it had 82 and 103 ID as well as II I Cavalry 
Corps (10 CD and 1 Terek Coss Div).  Promtov was to  pursue the 
Austrians to the south; the cavalry would move towa rd the 
Carpathian passes and the infantry to the Suczawa.  Because of 
logistical difficulties, General Letschitzky held X I and XII 
Corps back on the Pruth. 447  The interrupted railroad traffic 
between Nowosielica to Zuczka would first have to r esume before 
the entire 9 th  Russian Army could continue its attack to the 
southwest and west. 

                                                 
447 Litvinov, pp. 58 ff.  Klembovsky, p. 51 
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19 June  
 
In the morning of 19 June the last rear guards of t he k.u.k. XI 
Corps reached the Sereth.  Lt Col. Papp's Brigade h ad still been 
unable to shake off its pursuers, and crossed the S ereth near 
the Romanian border while fighting lively actions.  The 10 Inf 
and 202 Hon Inf Bdes had meanwhile taken up positio ns on the 
slopes south of the river, from Kamenka upstream to  Storozynetz.  
80 Hon Inf Bde assembled at Zadowa, whence they cou ld hinder a 
possible Russian advance through Lukawetz to Berhom eth with a 
counter-thrust.  In the morning aerial reconnaissan ce of 7 th  Army 
observed strong Russian cavalry, as well as some in fantry and 
guns, advancing on the roads leading south from the  Pruth. 
 
General Promtov and his group were already moving a head to 
conquer Bukovina.  Around noon the Russians appeare d in front of 
Kamenka, Karapcziu and Ropcze.  At this point GdK K orda was 
still determined to hold onto the Sereth.  In case,  however, the 
Russians did break through GdK Korda wanted his Cor ps to pivot 
back to the west, using the right wing of Cavalry C orps 
Brudermann as a fulcrum, to Kimpolung, Straza and M oldauisch 
Banilla.  GO Pflanzer-Baltin concurred, but preferr ed that the 
right wing of XI Corps should halt on the Suczawa. 
 
Around 2:00 PM Russian cavalry crossed the Sereth a t Ropcze and 
Karapcziu and attacked 10 Inf Bde.  Although the Br igade fought 
gallantly, the Russians broke into their thin lines .  GdK Korda 
had no reserves to throw against the enemy on the r iver, so the 
retreat had to resume on the 19 th .  To Korda it seemed 
advantageous to have the right wing of XI Corps imm ediately pull 
back to the edge of the mountains south of the Sucz awa.  Papp's 
greatly reduced Brigade should deploy at Arbora and  Glitt, where 
they could cover the approaches to Gurahumora.  10 Inf Bde would 
withdraw to Mardzina.  40 Hon ID was split into gro ups which 
would be stationed between Oberwikow and Straza, at  Czudyn and 
Davideni, and on the forested heights between these  towns and 
Lukawetz; they would defend the mountain routes thr ough the 
valleys of the upper Suczawa and Sereth which led t o Seletin, 
and through the valley of the upper Czeremosz.  A c onnection was 
to be maintained at Lukawetz with Cavalry Corps Bru dermann, 
which held the heights between Lukawetz and Tuczapy .  Opposite 
Brudermann there were Russian skirmishing lines rea dy to attack, 
and stronger units were assembling and moving ahead  in the 
Czeremosz valley.  In the evening enemy pressure in creased at 
Tuczapy, where 8 CD and 24 ID came together.  The R ussian 1 Coss 
Div, advancing in the Czeremosz valley, soon forced  8 CD to 
retreat to Ispas.  
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GO Pflanzer-Baltin made efforts to stiffen the crum bling front 
between Groups Korda and Benigni.  The k.k. Lst Inf  Bn 153, 
which was arriving by train through Körösmezö, woul d be used for 
this purpose.  All troops of 24 ID were to be unite d on the 
southern bank of the Pruth.  Col. Kranz's Cav Bde w as reassigned 
to Benigni's southern wing.  The Czeremosz was desi gnated as the 
border between Group Benigni and Cavalry Corps Brud ermann. 
 
At the same time GO Pflanzer-Baltin was also seekin g 
reinforcements for XI Corps as it fell back in Buko vina.  As the 
trains carrying the k.k. Lst Inf Bn 150 came to Kör ösmezö they 
were sent ahead through Borso to Jacobeny; also the  troops of Lt 
Col. Bozo's combined Hon IR, which was still with G roup Benigni, 
were to rejoin their parent 202 Hon Inf Bde.  On th e 19 th  the 
high command ordered GdI Bothmer to pull 79 Hon Inf  Bde from the 
front of XIII Corps so that they could also be sent  to XI Corps.  
Finally three Hungarian Landsturm battalions in the  Balkans were 
made available for Bukovina.  
 
20 June  
 
On the 20 th  Russian General Promtov and his tired horsemen pus hed 
over the Sereth toward the northern edge of the Car pathians.  On 
this day Lt Col. Papp's Brigade, still closely purs ued by 1 
Terek Coss Div, withdrew over the Suczawa to their assigned 
sector on both sides of Arbora.  The exhausted batt alions of 10 
Inf Bde reached Mardzina in the evening.  40 Hon ID , deployed in 
groups of two to five battalions, was stationed bet ween Straza 
and Berhometh.  Brudermann's Cavalry Corps, which h ad pulled 
their right wing back from the heights north of Luk awetz to the 
road leading to Wiznitz, guarded the area east and northeast of 
Kuty. 
From Roznow to the Pruth 24 ID, with Col. Kranz's a ttached Cav 
Bde, covered the way to Kosow.  Groups Benigni and Hadfy had dug 
in deeply behind the Czerniawa and farther north to  Niezwiska on 
the Dniester.  The opposing Russians were still bid ing their 
time.  However, they might be quickly able to tear apart the 
wide-meshed net which GdK Korda had created with hi s covering 
troops in front of the routes from the Sereth and C zeremosz 
valleys to the Carpathian passes, and then threaten  the flank 
and rear of Groups Benigni and Hadfy! 
 
The Terek Cossacks were already sweeping through Ra dautz toward 
the south; the Russian 82 and 103 ID were moving th reateningly 
toward Hadikfalva, Altfratautz, Petroutz and Czudyn .  To 7 th  Army 
HQ it seemed that two Russian Corps (XI and Combine d) were 
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advancing over the Sereth toward the Carpathian pas ses along 
with strong cavalry.  A third Russian Corps (XII) a nd a cavalry 
division seemed to be planning to advance from Snia tyn up the 
Czeremosz valley to Kuty-Wiznitz.  By GO Pflanzer-B altin's 
reckoning he had just 32,000 troops in the k.u.k. X I Corps and 
Cavalry Corps Brudermann to oppose these Russian ma sses. 
 
In this very serious situation, in the afternoon of  the 20 th  GO 
Pflanzer-Baltin was reminded by Teschen that the Ru ssian advance 
in Bukovina could have very serious impact on the b ehavior of 
the Romanians.  Again, however, the high command st ated that XI 
Corps should restrict its efforts to delaying the e nemy advance 
through Jacobeny-Kirlibaba, and to halting them in the 
mountains.  Mountain artillery would soon be sent t o Group 
Korda.  Above all the Russians should be kept from advancing 
through Kosow and then farther west against the Wor ochta-Delatyn 
railroad line, because "thus they would unhinge the  southern 
wing of Group Benigni and along with it the entire front in east 
Galicia."  To meet this danger, 7 th  Army would first receive a 
division from the Tyrolean front (through Körösmezö ), although 
it wouldn't start to arrive until 26 June.  A secon d division 
would follow. 
 

6. The major command decisions at the start of the second 
half of June 

 

a. Conrad decides to halt the offensive against Ita ly 
 
Although the events on the battlefields of the Ital ian theater 
of operations had already been unsatisfactory for s ome time, it 
was still quite difficult for the k.u.k. high comma nd in the 
third week of June when they were forced by the anx ious 
situation in Russia to halt the offensive in the so uthwest. 
 
The first time that the developments on the Russian  front 
influenced the course of the fighting in Italy, alt hough on a 
small scale, was on 6 June when a division intended  for Tyrol 
was held back in the northeast.  Two days later Arc hduke Eugen 
had to give up 61 ID, which was already coming to h im on the 
railroad from the Isonzo, for the sake of the Russi an front.  
This was a concession by Conrad to Falkenhayn, who had responded 
to the first reports about Luck with a demand that Conrad should 
immediately order his troops to halt at Asiago.  On  the other 
hand, measures were taken to avoid further weakenin g the 
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divisions fighting in Tyrol.  Individual battalions  were pulled 
from the line in various sectors of the southwest f ront, so that 
in case of need they could be rushed to the Russian  theater of 
operations. 
 
On 11 June, after the catastrophic Russian breakthr ough at Okna, 
which was accompanied by a major crisis for 1 st  Army, GO Conrad 
felt compelled to pull one division (48 ID) from th e south Tyrol 
attack group along with some heavy artillery.  Now Teschen was 
also considering an eventual halt to the offensive;  the staff 
preferred to limit the wide-ranging goals of the op eration 
rather than to cancel it altogether, but then there  would have 
been little reason to continue to attack.  Obviousl y the idea 
was to still secure the edge of the heights at Thie ne, which 
would thus be available later as a sally port into the plains. 
 
In the days which followed, the situation in Bukovi na became 
more threatening from hour to hour; from all parts of the 
battlefields in the northeast came cries for reinfo rcement.  At 
the same time the offensive in the southwest became  ever more 
difficult; hope disappeared that any significant gr ound could be 
gained without fresh troops.  Now the high command could 
hesitate no longer; they halted the offensive.  In the evening 
of the 16 th  Archduke Eugen received this order:  "Because of 
agreements with the German OHL necessitated by the situation in 
the Russian theater of operations, we must take awa y from the 
Army Group two more divisions (not  including the 9, 10 or 43 ID) 
and some heavy artillery.  For this reason, and bec ause the 
hopes expressed by Army Group HQ on 14 June cannot be realized 
in the foreseeable future, we are forced to call a halt to the 
Army Group's offensive.  Group HQ will select a def ensive line, 
name the units to be taken, and report the earliest  possible 
date at which they can begin to entrain.  Since 3 rd  Army is still 
engaged in battle and a counterattack is expected, the AOK 
believes it would be preferable to take units away from 11 th  
Army.  Another order will discuss the artillery whi ch is to be 
delivered." 
 
Archduke Eugen hadn't been expecting this order fro m the high 
command, which finally buried his great and reasona ble hopes and 
transferred the main effort of the Aus-Hung. forces  to the 
northeast front.  For the future defenses, the Arch duke intended 
to use the line Mattassone (9 km south of Rovereto) -Valmorbia-Mt 
Testo-Borcola Pass-Mt Cimone-Casteletto-Roana-Mt In terrotto-C. 
Dieci-Civaron-Salubio-Setole.  The areas that had b een captured 
south and east of this line, including the cities o f Arsiero and 
Asiago, were to be given up.  The retreat should be gin on 24 
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June.  A few weeks earlier it hadn't been envisione d that the 
fiftieth anniversary of the Battle of Custozza woul d be observed 
in such a fashion. 
 
To reinforce the northeast front, the Archduke sele cted 44 LW ID 
(from the German hereditary lands) and 59 ID (consi sting of 6 
and 18 Mtn Bdes, and completed by the addition of 1 0 FA Bde). 448   
44 LW ID could begin their rail movement on the 21 st , and 59 ID 
on June 25.  The transfer of both divisions to the Eastern front 
wouldn't be complete until the start of July. 
 
The high command was happy to approve the measures of Army Group 
HQ, since the line which they'd chosen could be hel d with far 
smaller forces that defensive positions farther to the south; 
thus at least three divisions would become availabl e 
immediately.  This was all the more desirable since  Italian 
attacks could soon be expected against the extraord inarily weak 
Isonzo front.  For this reason, GO Conrad informed Archduke 
Eugen on the 18 th  that next only a few heavy batteries would be 
needed for Russia, but that a division and further heavy 
artillery should be quickly sent to 5 th  Army.  The Archduke 
selected 9 ID, and reported on the 22 nd that in addition the 
entire I Corps (10 and 34 ID, 43 LW ID) would be pu lled from the 
front. 
 

b. Plans for a counter-thrust on both sides of the 
Dniester 
 
Meanwhile in the third week of June the situation o n the Eastern 
front continued to worsen. 
 
Czernowitz fell into Russian hands early on 18 June .  On the 
next day the enemy already appeared on the Little S ereth.  With 
increased attention the Romanians on the nearby bor der saw that 
the Aus-Hung. defenses here also were collapsing.  At the same 
time, the limited power of resistance of Groups Had fy and 
Benigni led to fears for the retention of Lemberg.  The menace 
to this city was further increased by the setback t o the 

                                                 
448 The AOK's wish that Archduke Eugen shouldn't se nd either 

the 9, 10 or 43 ID to the Russian theater was based  on the 
national composition of these units.  The regiments  of 9 ID 
and of 20 Inf Bde in 10 ID were made up primarily o f Czechs, 
while the majority of the troops in 21 Inf Bde and 43 LW ID 
were Ruthenes. 
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northern wing of 1 st  Army, which meant that the Russians might be 
able to successfully continue their pressure in the  direction of 
Sokal. 
 
Moreover, on the 19 th  it became evident that Linsingen's 
offensive could hardly succeed without committing n ew units.  
Therefore the Army Group commander found himself fo rced to 
postpone continuation of the attack until the arriv al of the 
promised reinforcements (43 Res ID, 11 Bav ID, 48 k .u.k. ID); he 
intended to resume his advance on the 21 st . 
 
On top of everything else, as Conrad noted in a tel egram to 
Falkenhayn on 18 June, intercepted Russian radio me ssages left 
no doubt that the enemy intended to transfer furthe r substantial 
forces from their North and West Fronts to the Sout hwest Front.  
This report, along with the non-appearance of the " anticipated 
major offensive by the [North and West] Fronts" sup ported the 
conclusion that the Russians had given up the idea of "achieving 
a success [on these Fronts] in order to exploit to the maximum 
the successes already achieved" by their Southwest Front. 
 
In a second message the next day, Conrad again refe rred to the 
tense overall situation; he asked Falkenhayn "to co nsider 
further joint measures" and to inform the k.u.k. hi gh command of 
the decisions that he had already made. 
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Growing tension between Conrad and Falkenhayn  
 
This second message crossed on the wires with Falke nhayn's 
response to Conrad's ideas of 18 June.  Falkenhayn agreed with 
his Austrian colleague that the Russians were tryin g to secure 
and exploit Brussilov's "so easily won" success; ho wever, he saw 
no grounds to believe that they were already capabl e of 
"deciding the campaign by fighting" here.  On the c ontrary, he 
was still convinced that the Aus-Hung. Eastern fron t, with 
reinforcements already present or on their way (7 ½  German and 4 
Aus-Hung. divisions), could bring the onslaught to a halt "if 
everyone does their duty."  He had proposed putting  the front 
between the Dniester and Pripyat under a man such a s GFM 
Mackensen, "who is in a position to exert his weigh ty personal 
influence on troops and commanders."  Meanwhile the  Aus-Hung. 
high command "should find it possible to bring furt her 
substantial and immediate reinforcements from the I talian front, 
where the defenses should be restricted to the shor test possible 
line."  The German side would also seek reinforceme nts.  A 
decision could be made later regarding "where and h ow the units 
thus assembled should be employed."  The Aus-Hung. general 
commanding south of the Dniester should in any case  receive just 
the minimum units he needed to defend the Carpathia ns; above all 
he must hold onto the line connecting the mountains  to the 
Dniester.  Finally, Falkenhayn wanted the Aus-Hung.  high command 
to speed up the commitment of their 44 and 59 ID. 
 
In a return telegram, Conrad responded that Falkenh ayn's final 
wish was already being implemented, and that even b efore the 
arrival of the German's demands GO Pflanzer-Baltin had issued 
orders along the same lines.  As for the two divisi ons coming by 
train from Tyrol, the Aus-Hung. high command must c ertainly 
"select a place for their deployment...based on how  the 
situation develops." 
 
The k.u.k. AOK had already ordered that the Italian  front should 
be shortened.  However, it would be contrary to the  common 
interest of the allies to weaken the units which we re still 
fighting against Italy to such an extent that the e nemy was 
given an opportunity for a decisive counterattack. 
 
Conrad declared that he could only propose Mackense n's 
nomination to Emperor Franz Joseph "if further subs tantial 
German reinforce-ments - i.e.  a strong German army - are to be 
sent for a decisive battle against the Russian Sout hwest Front." 
 
This exchange of correspondence didn't reflect the long-standing 
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irritation between Conrad and Falkenhayn which was surfacing 
again.  However, the new reply from Falkenhayn whic h now 
followed was quite sharp; it included open as well as implicit 
critical side remarks about the k.u.k. troops, whic h always 
struck the Aus-Hung. Chief of Staff at his most sen sitive spot.  
First Falkenhayn declared that after he had sent su ch a strong 
German force to the Aus-Hung. front, he was not pre pared "under 
any circumstances" to allow the Austrians to ignore  his opinions 
regarding the employment of the divisions coming fr om Tyrol.  He 
must request to be informed "about all important de cisions 
affecting operations."  Then he addressed Mackensen 's nomination 
which he had advocated to meet "urgent, especially Aus-Hung., 
requirements."  Falkenhayn stated that "I therefore  cannot 
concede that Your Excellency is justified in raisin g objections 
to this appointment."  Moreover, he "permitted" him self to 
remark that now there was already a strong German a rmy of 8 ½ 
infantry and 1 cavalry divisions serving as "elite troops on the 
Aus-Hung. front" and that two more divisions were o n their 
way. 449 
 
The decoded copy of this telegram in the archives b ears a remark 
in the handwriting of General Staff Colonel Slamecz ka of the 
Operations Detachment:  "Discussed with GM von Cram on per the 
oral instructions of his Excellency the Chief [of S taff] (the 
Chief didn't like the tone)."  The next written evi dence of the 
discussion between the two Chiefs of Staff appears in the 
archives for two days later.  Meanwhile two interce pted wireless 
messages from the enemy camp made the seriousness o f the crisis 
in the campaign especially clear.  On the 20 th  the Italian 
ambassador to St Petersburg, Carlotti, reported to his 
government that he had reason to believe the Russia ns would soon 
approach Rome with a request to exploit the "favora ble 
circumstances" by striking a decisive blow; Alexeie v would write 
to Cadorna in a similar vein.  And on the next day the Italian 
Foreign Minister Sonnino informed his ambassador to  St 
Petersburg that the King of Romania had asserted to  a leading 
member of the Romanian parliament that the moment s eemed near 
for their country to intervene (naturally on the si de of the 
Entente). 
 
Discussion of a possible Dniester operation  
 
The latter of these wireless messages strengthened Conrad's 
commitment to his plan, whose hour of birth can no longer be 
determined, but which first appears in a report of the Chief of 

                                                 
449 Falkenhayn was referring to 43 Res and 11 Bav I D. 
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the General Staff to his Supreme Warlord on 21 June .  It remains 
important above all, states Conrad in this report, that 
Linsingen finally wins success.  Meanwhile the task  of the units 
fighting farther south as far as the Carpathians is  to hold the 
front; GdK Korda's Group, which by the way was goin g to be 
reinforced, could only be able at best to delay the  Russian 
advance.  Although the situation on the right wing of the 
Eastern front is currently "less important", in the  foreseeable 
future - after the situation is restored by Luck - efforts will 
be made to shift units from Linsingen to 7 th  Army and also "limit 
the gains of the Russians here." 
 
Conrad speaks more clearly in a message to Falkenha yn which was 
prepared on the same day and sent off (at the lates t) in the 
next morning.  In this memorandum, he states that t he two 
wireless messages strengthened his conviction "that  Russia and 
Italy now will seek to decide the war with simultan eous attacks 
on both of the Monarchy's fronts."  This would invo lve "a strong 
advance by the southern Russian wing" as well as an  assault by 
Romania.  Austria-Hungary had "committed everything  to the 
defense" of the two fronts, and had no units availa ble in the 
event of a surprise Romanian offensive.  Therefore it was all 
the more important "to seek a quick and decisive ch ange of 
fortune by committing strong German units against t he Russian 
Southwest Front, where no doubt the campaign will b e settled."  
This aim will best be achieved, Conrad says in conc lusion, by an 
"attack of strong German and Aus-Hung. units on bot h sides of 
the Dniester." 
 
In some respects, this suggestion was a return to t he Gorlice 
idea - a counterattack from a re-entering angle, wh ich would 
threaten the rear of the advancing Russian front in  the 
Carpathians and force its withdrawal. 
 
In Falkenhayn's response in the morning of the 22 nd to Conrad's 
"recommended operation" at first he displayed his u sual caution.  
He must first know "which fresh and strong Aus-Hung . units would 
be used for the attack on both sides of the Dnieste r", and also 
whether special measures were being initiated again st a Russian 
invasion of Hungary and Transylvania. 
 
Conrad's answer of the same day stated that in any event it 
would be impossible before the start of July to dec ide whether 
divisions in addition to the two already being take n from the 
Italian front (44 and 59 ID) would follow them.  Th is was due to 
caution regarding the Italian counterattack which w as sure to 
come, as well as to the great strain on the railroa ds of Tyrol.  
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"Unfortunately I'm not in a position", Conrad conti nued "to 
simultaneously prepare units to attack on both side s of the 
Dniester while preventing a Russian advance into Hu ngary and 
holding the Italian front."  Therefore, if Falkenha yn were 
willing to join the thrust down the Dniester, Conra d would 
certainly be willing to take a chance by also commi tting the two 
divisions from Tyrol to the operation; he would put  up with a 
temporary Russian incursion into Hungary and Transy lvania.  On 
the other hand, if Falkenhayn didn't agree to the o ffensive the 
Aus-Hung. high command would restrict their efforts  to throwing 
both divisions into the Carpathians; it was questio nable whether 
such a patchwork solution would really be able to k eep the 
Russians out of Hungary and the Romanians out of th e war. 
 
The Berlin conference of 23 June  
 
The questions raised by Conrad were discussed face to face by 
the two Chiefs of Staff in Berlin on the next day ( 23 June).  
This meeting seems to have resulted in agreement re garding the 
most important issues along the lines of Conrad's s uggestions.  
The question of the exact point at which to launch a 
counterattack in east Galicia remained open.  Falke nhayn 
preferred a thrust from the front of the German Sou th Army, 
perhaps because it would then be easier to direct i t according 
to his wishes.  Conrad may have advocated an operat ion somewhat 
farther south.  In a telegram to Falkenhayn dated 2 5 June, he 
stated that "the lines of communication of the Russ ian group in 
the Bukovina [could be] more effectively severed by  a thrust 
between the Dniester and the Pruth" than by one nor th of the 
Dniester.  Also in this message he expressed doubt about the 
possibility, raised by Falkenhayn in Berlin, that u nits could be 
added to the attacking group from the k.u.k. 2 nd Army, which 
already had to defend the 50 km front covering Lemb erg with four 
divisions. 
 
It can no longer be determined whether Falkenhayn g ave his 
Austrian colleague information in Berlin about the important 
decision which he was taking in these days for carr ying on the 
war on the Western front:  he was on the point of h alting the 
costly offensive against Verdun.  Orders to this ef fect were 
issued on the morning following the Berlin conferen ce. 450  All 
indications are that the topic wasn't discussed.  T he Aus-Hung. 
high command was very seldom in the know about oper ations in the 
West, and on this occasion Falkenhayn had a reason for keeping 
silence:  he didn't want Conrad to have an excuse t o request 
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still more German troops for the Eastern front.  Un its which 
could be made available at Verdun would be needed a bove all for 
the creation of a defensive front on the Somme, whe re the 
Western powers were making enormous preparations fo r an attack. 
 
Very concerned about the Romanian danger, GO Conrad  also hadn't 
fail to call upon the diplomats.  In a letter sent to Foreign 
Minister Burian on the 19 th , he suggested that an attempt should 
be made through pressure from Bulgaria to force Rom ania to join 
the Central Powers at the eleventh hour.  Burian, h owever, 
didn't consider Romania's attitude to be so critica l for the 
moment; also he didn't think it was advisable to in itiate steps 
in Sofia, where they might be considered signs of t he weakness 
of the Habsburg Monarchy.  On the 24 th  Burian, somewhat 
concerned, did ask Teschen how good were the prospe cts of 
limiting the Russian advance.  On the same day he r eceived a 
report, dated the same day, from the k.u.k. ambassa dor at 
Bucharest, Graf Ottokar Czernin; it stated that "fu rther Russian 
victories will make the situation here very critica l." 451 
 

c. The Russian leadership plans to continue their 
offensive 
 
The counteroffensive of Linsingen's Army Group was having an 
effect on the Russian commanders, particularly thos e of the 
Southwest Front.  Brussilov's eagerness to act was also 
considerably reduced by the fact that the North and  West Fronts 
did nothing to relieve the 8 th  Russian Army in its difficult 
fighting in the area of Luck; the operation of 3 rd  Army against 
Pinsk, scheduled for 19 June, had been postponed at  the last 
moment to a date yet to be determined.  On the same  day, 
Brussilov asked the commander of 8 th  Army, General Kaledin, to 
decide whether he wanted to continue the offensive toward Kovel, 
or wait until the arrival of the two promised corps  (I Turkestan 
and I). 452  
 
So that the operation at Pinsk would finally get go ing, on 24 
June the Stavka placed the southern wing of 3 rd  Army (the 3 
infantry divisions of XLI Corps plus 4 cavalry divi sions), along 
with General Letsch's Army HQ, under Southwest Fron t.  The other 

                                                 
451 Öst-ung. Rotbuch, "Diplomatische Aktenstücke be treffend die 

Beziehungen Österreich-Ungarns zu Rumänien in der Z eit vom 22. 
Juli 1914 bis 27. August 1916" (Vienna, 1916), p. 3 4 

452 Zayontschovsky, p. 35 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 579 

former parts of 3 rd  Army opposite Baranowicze plus significant 
reinforcements in the area south of 10 th  Army were organized as a 
new 4 th  Army under General Ragosa.  The sector held by the  old 4 th  
was divided between 2 nd and 10 th  Armies. 
 
The area of Southwest Front's authority now stretch ed north past 
Pinsk as far as Lake Wygonowskoj.  Brussilov, whose  attention 
remained riveted on Kovel, immediately decided to u se the units 
he had gained to further his plans for an offensive .  Already on 
the 24 th  he wrote to 3 rd  Army, stating that their next task was to 
take the area around Gorodok on the western bank of  the Styr 
with their southern wing.  A smaller group would as sault the 
Germans at Pinsk.  Orders to the other Armies were issued the 
next day; all of them were to resume the offensive at the start 
of July. 
 
The commander of West Front, GdI Evert, was prepari ng to open 
the attack at Baranowicze, which he'd suggested to the Stavka, 
around the same time.  General Ragosa's 4 th  Army, inserted 
between the 3 rd  and 10 th , was assigned a large body of troops 
drawn from the West and North Fronts (a total of 8 corps plus 4 
½ independent infantry and 5 cavalry divisions); th ey would 
attack from the Slonim-Nowo Grudok area, break thro ugh the 
opposing front, and throw the Germans over the Szcz ara and 
Niemen.  Simultaneous short thrusts by 10 th  and 2 nd Armies toward 
Vilna would divert attention from the main battle a t 
Baranowicze. 453  
 
The plans for continuing the Russian summer offensi ve, as well 
as its goals, were now firm.  Decisive operations s outh as well 
as north of the Pripyat would open at the start of July.  
Meanwhile however the bitter fighting in Volhynia c ontinued, as 
Linsingen resumed his onslaught on the 21 st ; the Russian advance 
in Bukovina also continued without intermission. 
 

7. Linsingen continues his offensive toward Luck, 2 1-29 
June 

 

a. Actions in the period 21-24 June 
 
On the 21 st  the allies resumed their counteroffensive against the 
enemy drawn up in a half circle around Luck; for th is purpose 
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the two wings (Groups Falkenhayn and Bernhardi) had  been 
strengthened.  Moreover it was intended to further reinforce 
these groups with units arriving by rail: the Germa n 22 ID was 
to join Falkenhayn and 107 ID to join Bernhardi. 
 
1st  Army was to stay on the defensive; since the Russi an also 
held their ground, 21 June passed without event.  O n the next 
day, however, the enemy struck XVIII Corps, especia lly 1 Lst Inf 
Bde at Radziwilow, with powerful artillery fire.  S imultaneously 
their infantry thrust hard against 46 LW ID west of  the 
Plaszewka; these attacks, which were repeated again st 46 LW ID 
on the next day, were defeated with heavy losses. 454 
 
Group Falkenhayn  
 
In Falkenhayn's attack group, GM Runckel made the l ast 
preparations on the 21 st . 455   In the morning 61 ID was already 
able to advance its left wing west of Gorochow to W ierchostaw 
without fighting.  43 Res ID now joined the advance  as far as 
Koniuchy; some of its troops engaged in light skirm ishes.  This 
permitted 4 CD to move behind the front to the east ern wing of 
Group Falkenhayn.  The German 9 CD felt their way f orward from 
the line Koniuchy-Kremasz toward the east.  The pla n for the 22 nd 
was for the eastern wing to feign an attack between  Haliczany 
and Gorochow, while the main effort would be made b y the western 
wing in the direction of Watyn.  VIII Russian Corps  - after 
their neighbor on the right, XL Corps, was thrown b ack on the 
20 th  - had pulled back their main body to the line Waty n-Bludow-
Szklin.  Therefore on the 22 nd Falkenhayn's attacking group 
initially met little resistance.  (The General took  command over 
the group in the afternoon.)  7 CD 456, followed in the evening by 
a brigade of 4 CD, advanced toward Zwiniacze.  FML Winkler's 61 
ID was reinforced by five battalions from 48 ID whi ch had 
already arrived, and advanced toward Tereszkowiec.  The German 
43 Res ID gained ground toward Pustomyty and throug h Korytnica; 
the German 9 CD took Swiniuchy and thrust along wit h the k.u.k. 
10 CD toward Bubnow and Liniew.  FML Winkler was in structed that 
while employing the parts of 48 ID placed under his  command he 

                                                 
454 Cherkassov, pp. 173 ff. 
455 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - As mentioned previously, Ru nckel 

(commander of 43 Res ID) was temporarily leading th e Group 
until Falkenhayn's arrival. 

456 On 22 June the two cavalry rifle bns of 7 CD, w hich had 
been left with 1 st  Army, returned to the Division.  The 
horsemen of the Lst Huss Bde, combined into one reg iment of 
four squadrons, remained attached to 7 CD. 
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should remember that Falkenhayn intended to deploy the 48 th  (when 
complete) to the right of 61 ID.  In the evening FM L Gabriel's 
48 ID was assigned the part of the front between Os zczew and 
Tereszkowiec; 61 ID was responsible for the segment  lying north 
of the latter town as far as Pustomyty. 
 
On the 23 rd  Falkenhayn intended to continue the attack of his 
entire group up to the line Michlin-Skurcze; the tw o divisions 
on the wings (48 ID and 43 Res ID) were to deploy i n deep 
echelon to avoid danger to their flanks.  48 ID fol lowed this 
instruction by using the battalions which had been last to 
detrain.  The two cavalry units on Falkenhayn's eas tern wing (4 
and 7 CD) were once more organized as a corps, unde r FML 
Leonhardi.  (He was the former commander of the k.u .k. 9 CD, who 
had replaced FML Ostermuth as leader of 4 CD.) 457   On the 23 rd  the 
7 CD and 21 Cav Bde drove a weaker enemy force out of Zwiniacze.  
Then reconnaissance was carried out on the northern  bank of the 
Lipa, as well as farther east; the corps' remaining  unit, 18 Cav 
Bde, was sent northeast through Ulgowka.  Falkenhay n's center - 
all three infantry divisions - also fought their wa y forward.  
However, after taking Pustomyty they came up agains t a strong 
position along the valley of the Leniewka south of Bludow; this 
position extended through Watyn to the north and al so barred the 
way of 9 German CD east of Bludow.  61 ID was unabl e to capture 
Bludow; 43 Res ID south of Watyn was only able to t emporarily 
enter the Russian trenches. 458   In the evening GO Linsingen 
ordered that, as soon as the enemy was thrown out o f the Bludow-
Watyn position, Falkenhayn's right infantry wing wo uld thrust 
toward Michlin.  Leonhardi's Cavalry Corps would ad vance in the 
direction of Gubin and carry out wide-ranging recon naissance 
between the Lipa, Leniewka and Styr Rivers.  1 st  Army would hold 
7 ID ready to break through over the Lipa. 
 
Now, however, the security outposts of 7 ID on the northern bank 
had been pushed back into very small bridgeheads.  To improve 
conditions for the Division's upcoming assignment, in the early 
morning of the 24 th  the IR # 68 stormed the ridge of hills north 
of Nowostaw and Holatyn.  The Division's right wing , on the 
other hand, lost the bridge at the town of Lipa and  was driven 
entirely to the southern bank. 
 

                                                 
457 GM Ritter von Le Gay replaced FML Leonhardi as commander of 

9 CD in Cavalry Corps Hauer. 
458 Bergeder, "Das Reserve-Infanterie-Regiment Nr. 202" 
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On the 24 th  the 20 and 21 Bdes of the Cavalry Corps cleared th e 
enemy from all of the area north of the Lipa and ea st of 
Zwiniacze, and established a connection with the we stern wing of 
7 ID; 11 and 8 Cav Bdes covered the right flank of 48 ID 
northeast of Ulgowka.  The enemy had made several c ounterattacks 
during the night against the inner wings of 61 ID a nd 43 Res ID 
at Pustomyty.  After another assault on the Bludow- Watyn 
position failed in the afternoon of the 24 th , Falkenhayn ordered 
his infantry to fortify the lines they'd reached an d wait to 
renew the offensive until the arrival of heavy arti llery which 
had been promised by Linsingen. 
 
4th  Army  
 
Already in the evening of the 20 th  it was determined that the 
enemy in front of the inner wings of 4 th  Army and Group Marwitz 
was shaken.  Kaledin not only had to pull XL Corps back to the 
line Semerynki-Zaturcy, but also had to reinforce t he front by 
committing the fresh XXIII Corps. 459   In the morning of the 21 st , 
when X Corps and soon afterwards Corps Szurmay foun d the 
opposing trenches empty, GO Tersztyanszky immediate ly began the 
pursuit.  Driving enemy rear guards before them, by  evening the 
4th  Army reached the line Wojnin-Szelwow with 10 CD an d the 
adjacent line as far as Zaturcy with the two infant ry corps.  
The right wing of Group Marwitz also carried out a significant 
thrust.  However, the allies were once again in fro nt of Russian 
positions which would have to be attacked the next day.  
Tersztyanszky assigned the main effort to X Corps; Szurmay would 
support them with his northern wing, while at first  his southern 
wing would pin down the enemy east of Szelwow.  Bau er's cavalry 
would again cover the Army's southern flank. 
 
In the morning of the 22 nd, the General-Oberst announced that the 
upcoming fighting - especially Falkenhayn's attack - might force 
parts of the Russian front into a disorderly retrea t.  Such a 
situation should be promptly recognized so that a v igorous 
pursuit could be organized; the enemy shouldn't be left 
untroubled.  A cautious, groping advance was not ac ceptable.  In 
particular, Szurmay was advised not to bother sendi ng troops 
throughout the extended zone of thick woods which l ay before 
him; he should utilize the roads and clearings to q uickly send a 
strong column through Liniew to Sadow [Sadowo].  To  bolster the 
confidence of the men and inspire them to the great est 
exertions, the Army commander was not sparing in pr aise of their 
accomplishments in the offensive to date. 

                                                 
459 Baluiev, p. 64 
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On the 22 nd the 10 CD, in close contact with both of their 
neighbors, reached the area west of Liniew.  Szurma y shifted a 
strong advanced detachment of 70 Hon ID through the  forested 
area toward Sadow, while 11 ID advanced in step wit h X Corps.  
The latter pounded the enemy with several hours of artillery 
preparation in which 37 Hon ID also used the batter ies of the 
Army's reserve (13 LW ID).  Then X Corps stormed th e position 
along its entire length, which triggered strong ene my 
counterattacks.  At the inner wings of the two corp s the Russian 
operation was thwarted by a combined effort from 2 and 11 ID.  
The northern wing of 37 Hon ID was held up at Zatur cy, which was 
stubbornly defended by the Russians; FML Csanady re inforced the 
Honved, primarily with 26 LW Inf Bde which had been  placed under 
him from the Army's reserve in the morning.  Late i n the evening 
an enemy thrust from the western edge of Zaturcy, w hich was like 
a thorn in the allied lines, threatened the junctio n between the 
Aus-Hung. and adjacent German troops.  Therefore Ar my HQ brought 
up the remaining half of 13 LW ID (25 LW Bde) along  the road 
from Wojmica.  Meanwhile, however, the crisis had b een 
surmounted with help from the German 20 ID.  Overal l, 4 th  Army 
had advanced their right wing about 2 km toward the  east; in 
heavy fighting the X Corps on the left had only mov ed several 
hundred meters forward. 
 
On the 23 rd  the enemy kept X Corps under continuous heavy fire  
from their guns; the Russian infantry also tried to  thrust 
ahead.  For FML Csanady it was extremely desirable that the 
Germans should first advance to the east, which wou ld end the 
troublesome threat to his left flank from Zaturcy a nd free up 
the units committed there.  However, the German 20 ID was 
heavily committed farther north in fighting around Zubilno.  GO 
Tersztyanszky therefore let the k.u.k. X Corps hold  its present 
line, while Szurmay tried to move forward in cooper ation with 
Group Falkenhayn.  In the afternoon, however, Linsi ngen insisted 
that 4 th  Army shouldn't wait for their neighbor to provide 
support by gaining ground, but should themselves re sume the 
offensive.  GO Tersztyanszky, after consultation wi th both his 
corps commanders, chose to attack in the Army's cen ter with 11 
and 2 ID (reinforced by one regiment apiece from 13  LW ID and 37 
Hon ID).  The main body of 37 Hon ID would join the  advance of 2 
ID and carry out a coordinated operation against Za turcy with 20 
German ID.  In the evening Marwitz asked for one or  two 
battalions from X Corps as reinforcements; however,  Csanady had 
already assembled all his available infantry on the  right wing, 
and could only promise support from some artillery.   Szurmay, 
who during the day had reached the eastern edge of the forest in 
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front of Sadow with the main body of 70 Hon ID, wou ld along with 
10 CD be engaged with the enemy here on the 24 th . 
 
Because of the current brittle condition of the inf antry, the 
Army commander explicitly ordered that in all situa tions the 
artillery must first prepare the way for the attack , and that 
officers shouldn't be afraid of losing some guns.  Nevertheless, 
the attacks on the 24 th  didn't meet with much success.  The 
Russians stood stoutly on the defensive; according to prisoners, 
regiments from VIII, XXXIII and XL Corps were invol ved.  
Therefore FML Szurmay was able only to bring his fr ont slightly 
ahead toward the enemy position to the northeast.  11 ID was 
also hindered by counterattacks in the woods.  X Co rps bore the 
main burden of the costly fighting.  In the evening  the right 
wing of 2 ID suffered a setback, and IR # 82 and FJ B # 29 had to 
drive back pursuing Russians with the bayonet; thus  the ground 
which had been gained with so much trouble was lost  once more, 
and the Division had to go back to the line it had held in the 
morning.  The Army's reserve, 25 LW Inf Bde, was pl aced behind 
the Corps' endangered wing.  Only 37 Hon ID was abl e to capture 
and retain the nearest enemy trenches. 
 
The northern parts of Linsingen's front  
 
The northern wing of German 20 ID followed the with drawing 
Russians as far as the outskirts of Zubilno on the 21st .  On the 
other hand, 19 ID of Group Marwitz didn't gain any ground worth 
mentioning past Kisielin, and 108 ID had to fend of f repeated 
enemy thrusts.  The Aus-Hung. 29 ID's assault on Ni emir, 
launched in the early morning, ended in a costly de feat. 460   Only 
20 ID continued to attack on the 22 nd.  Bitter fighting raged, 
especially around Zubilno.  On the 24 th  the 20 ID took several 
trenches of the defensive positions, which were arr anged in 
several rows, and finally captured the western edge  of Zaturcy, 
but still couldn't break through the Russian front. 461   The 
allied line now ran right through the middle of the  extended 
town.  The other divisions of Group Marwitz had mea nwhile come 
completely to a halt. 
 
In Bernhardi's Group, on the 21 st  the attack of 11 Bav ID, in 
which the right wing of 41 Hon ID also took part, w rested the 
first line away from the Russians in the area betwe en the Styr 

                                                 
460 Schön, "Die 29. ID am Stochod", p. 46.  "IR 94 im 
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and Stokhod. 462   Division Rusche, however, wasn't as fortunate.  
Overall the V Sib Corps proved to be a stubborn opp onent.  On 
the 22 nd Bernhardi was instructed by Linsingen to postpone the 
thrust west of the Styr River until GM Hahndorff's 107 German ID 
could intervene (on the 25 th ).  This new until relieved the 
battalions of 41 Hon ID in the sector west of Sokul  on the 
24 th . 463  
 
II Corps, aiming to drive the enemy from the left b ank of the 
Styr, attacked on the 21 st  with the reinforced 4 ID from 
Gruziatyn toward Borowicy.  The Russians themselves  repeatedly 
counterattacked.  The progress which 4 ID made, alo ng with the 
right wing of Corps Fath, was restricted to a few p oints where 
the position of the front was improved.  Thereafter  both sides 
on the Styr front, equally exhausted, fell back int o positional 
warfare.  89 LW Bde was given back by Bernhardi to Corps Fath, 
and rejoined its own division. 
 
Once again there was no fighting on the front of Ca valry Corps 
Hauer.  On the 21 st  the Russians continued to attack Group Gronau 
in the Jasiolda and canal sector, but on the next d ay their 
impetus was already spent.  On the 23 rd  Group Gronau was removed 
from GO Linsingen's command and placed under Army G roup Prince 
Leopold. 
 

                                                 
462 Stengel, "Das k. bayr. 3. Infanterie-Regiment" (Munich, 

1924), pp. 67 44.  Mayer, "Das k. bayr. 22 .Infante rie-
Regiment" (Munich, 1923), p. 58 

463 Bernhardi, "Denkwürdigkeiten", p. 437 
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b. Further modifications to Linsingen's counter-
offensive, 25-29 June 
 
According to the agreements between the two Chiefs of Staff at 
Berlin on 23 June, GO Linsingen's assignment was to  finally 
bring the Russians to a halt west of Luck.  Meanwhi le the Army 
Group commander became aware of the fact that his o riginal 
spearhead - Marwitz's force, which was supposed to be 
accompanied on the right by 4 th  Army and on the left by Bernhardi 
- was stuck fast.  Nevertheless, in the eight days since the 
counter-offensive started it had been possible to p ush the large 
bulge in the front back toward the east and to flat ten it.  If 
the operation continued, it would entail a frontal assault 
toward Luck through strongly fortified lines; to tr y to break 
through here seemed pointless.  There were many arg uments 
against this course, especially the fact that the a llies lacked 
the necessary superiority in strength.  8 th  Russian Army, having 
received many reinforcements, was deployed in thick  masses and 
was stubbornly contesting the advance.  However, th e position of 
the enemy in front of the extreme right wing of Lin singen's 
attacking group was relatively weak.  Here there we re only about 
three divisions of the Russian VIII and XLV Corps p lus cavalry 
between the Styr and the Korczeska.  If Group Falke nhayn 
received substantial reinforcements they might laun ch a 
successful flank attack northeast toward Luck.  Suc h an 
operation seemed to be the best way to force back t he Russians 
who were firmly entrenched in front of the center o f the Army 
Group. 
 
Creation of a new group for GdK von der Marwitz  
 
Therefore on 24 June GO Linsingen decided to switch  the main 
effort, from which he expected decisive success, to  the group 
which was led until now by Falkenhayn.  The units a lready 
involved were to be joined by the German 22 ID (arr iving by 
train) and by the k.u.k. 7 ID from 1 st  Army; moreover 108 ID 
would come over by foot marches.  On the 27 th  GdK Marwitz would 
take command over the new spearhead; GdK Falkenhayn  would be 
placed under him as a corps commander.  Lack of hea vy artillery 
was blamed for the fact that Falkenhayn's units had  gained 
little ground since the 21 st .  Therefore on the 23 rd  the Army 
Group HQ ordered German heavy batteries (howitzers and mortars) 
to be brought up, and demanded that Teschen supply similar 
batteries for the Aus-Hung. divisions.  GO Conrad r esponded that 
four heavy batteries were already coming from Tyrol  to 48 ID, 
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and that three 30.5 cm batteries would follow to be  placed at 
Linsingen's disposal.  A further request for a fres h Aus-Hung. 
corps to reinforce the southern wing - since, Linsi ngen 
reported, the enemy's I Corps was arriving at Luck - couldn't be 
met. 
 
Linsingen's instructions of 25 June ordered the new  Group 
Marwitz to resume the attack toward Luck on the 30 th  with the 
main effort on the southern wing between Lipa (town )-Radomysl 
and Watyn-Bielostok.  The left wing of 1 st  Army would join them.  
4th  Army and the German X Corps (the latter reinforced  by the 
k.u.k. 29 ID) would push the enemy toward the east.   Bernhardi 
was instructed to thrust west from the Styr with hi s main force 
(the three German divisions); on the other hand, th e northern 
wing (Corps Fath and Hauer) would just hold their g round. 
 
The next days were devoted to preparations for resu ming the 
offensive; however, the guns weren't silent during this period. 
1st  Army's activity was limited to positional fighting .  Their 
left wing established a firm front joined to Cavalr y Corps 
Leonhardi north of the Lipa on the 24 th ; therefore Khayll's mixed 
detachment, which had been guarding the southern ba nk, was 
broken up on the 27 th . 
 
Under Group Falkenhayn, 43 Res ID was still repelli ng Russian 
thrusts north of Pustomyty early on the 25 th ; then both sides 
were occupied mainly with fortifying the ground the y already 
occupied.  On the 27 th  GdK von Marwitz took over the new Armee-
gruppe bearing his name, with HQ at Tartakow.  The two German 
divisions assigned as reinforcements assembled firs t behind the 
center of the front - 22 ID southeast and 108 ID no rthwest of 
Gorochow.  Marwitz organized his forces so that the  main effort 
would be made by the right wing under his direct co mmand; it had 
four divisions (k.u.k. 7, German 22 and 108, and k. u.k. 48 ID); 
they would advance toward the line Zabcze-Gubin.  C orps 
Falkenhayn (k.u.k. 61 ID, German 43 Res ID and 9 CD ) would carry 
out a secondary assault north of Pustomyty.  Cavalr y Corps 
Leonhardi would cover the sector between the two at tacking 
groups and guard their flanks.  To surprise the ene my, the 
necessary troop movements took place under cover of  darkness, 
and the foremost line of the Cavalry Corps wasn't r elieved by 
three attacking divisions (22, 108 and k.u.k. 48 ID ) until the 
night of 29-30 June.  Then Leonhardi shifted to the  sector north 
of Ulgowka as far as Pustomyty.  From the 30 th  Leonhardi was 
placed under GdK Falkenhayn, whose two infantry div isions were 
deployed in the adjacent sector Pustomyty-Watyn.  W hen GO 
Puhallo learned the plan of attack of the neighbori ng group he 
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decided to support 7 ID (which now belonged to Marw itz) with the 
extreme northern wing of his 1 st  Army (46 LW ID), which thus 
would gain the eastern bank of the Styr between Wer ben and 
Tolpyzyn.  46 LW ID was reinforced for this task by  IR # 42 
(which had been stationed at Beresteczko as the Arm y's reserve), 
and prepared to cross the river. 
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Preparations to attack by Tersztyanszky's Army  
 
The attack which 4 th  Army initiated on 24 June declined the next 
day into a lively cannonade carried out by both sid es.  On the 
26 th , Linsingen demanded that 4 th  Army, supported by their strong 
artillery, should make offensive thrusts to keep th e enemy from 
entrenching firmly, and should try to gain more gro und.  GO 
Tersztyanszky reported back that he'd passed the or der on to his 
corps commanders, but ammunition for the high-traje ctory guns 
was in short supply and had to be conserved so that  a sufficient 
quantity would be available for the next major acti on.  Also 
he'd granted his Army, which had suffered heavy cas ualties since 
the 16 th , a brief period of rest so that their ability to a ttack 
wouldn't fully disappear.  The high command at Tesc hen reported 
to the General-Oberst that the arriving replacement  troops 
weren't sufficient to fill the gaps in the ranks.  "To radically 
help 4 th  Army it would be necessary to insert into each cor ps a 
fresh and aggressive division, which with its spiri t would have 
a positive influence on the troops already present and stimulate 
a healthy rivalry."  However, Conrad was unable to send such 
reinforcements.  Therefore Linsingen ordered GO Ter sztyanszky to 
initiate measures to restore 4 th  Army's sunken combativeness; he 
inferred that the Army commander had completely fai led in 
exerting his influence for this task since he'd tak en over. 
 
Meanwhile the troops were digging defensible entren chments along 
the lines they'd reached.  Under X Corps the burnt- out 2 ID was 
pulled out of the front in the evening of the 26 th  to serve as 
the Army's reserve, and was replaced by 13 LW ID, n ow commanded 
by FML Edl. von Kalser.  On the next day Kalser sha ttered a 
Russian attack. 
 
4th  Army once more initiated preparations for an offen sive on the 
27 th .  After carefully observing the terrain and consul ting with 
the corps commanders, Army HQ believed that a thrus t by the 
corps' inner wings toward the northeast was the mos t promising 
plan.  Thus they could utilize a salient which alre ady existed 
in the front, while the attackers could deploy in d epth under 
shelter of forests.  If they broke into the enemy l ines they 
would envelop the flank of the Russian position whi ch ran south 
from Zaturcy.  The attack was scheduled for the 30 th  and was to 
be led by FML Csanady; he would control 11 ID and a  strong 
artillery group from Corps Szurmay as well as his o wn X Corps 
troops.  The Army's southern wing (10 CD and 70 Hon  ID) would 
hold their ground; the northern wing (37 Hon ID) wo uld advance 
in conjunction with Csanady's spearhead on their ri ght and the 
neighboring Germans on their left.  The Army's rese rve (2 ID) 
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was to encamp, ready for action, behind the right w ing of X 
Corps early on the 30 th .  All preparations were to be complete by 
the evening of the 29 th ; as ordered, 11 ID did the necessary work 
in the jump-off positions. 
 
The northern units of Army Group Linsingen  
 
When GdK von der Marwitz left to take over the atta cking group 
south of 4 th  Army, control of his former sector was given to th e 
commander of X German Corps, G.Lt Lüttwitz.  On 25 June the 20 
ID, supported by artillery fire from 37 Hon ID, sou ght to forge 
ahead toward Zaturcy-Zubilno, but couldn't hold ont o the 
trenches that were briefly taken.  108 ID, ordered to move to 
Marwitz's new group, had already left the line in t he night of 
24-25 June, when 19 ID stretched their left wing to  Trysten 
where they linked up with the k.u.k. 29 ID.  On the  26 th  the 
latter unit was placed under X German Corps.  Altho ugh G.Lt 
Lüttwitz had been told to push the enemy toward the  east, his 
three divisions held a wide sector; therefore he wo uld be able 
only to exploit favorable opportunities with local successes.  
He planned to have 20 ID break through between Zatu rcy and 
Zubilno on the 30 th , while the k.u.k. 29 ID took a hill lying in 
front of its southern wing west of Kijaz, which wou ld serve as a 
strong point during a future advance. 
 
Bernhardi attacked as instructed on the 25 th  with 11 Bav ID and 
107 ID in the direction of Perespa.  The Bavarians stormed the 
enemy position on a front of three kilometers; 107 ID, fighting 
southwest of Sokul, wasn't successful until the 26 th .  V Sib 
Corps fought back with counterattacks and powerful artillery 
fire against the lines of Division Rusche, especial ly on the 
highway to Kovel.  Bernhardi even had to move his H Q and the 
railroad unloading equipment back from Holoby, beca use the town 
was in range of heavy caliber guns.  Through the 29 th  the 
Bavarians and the left wing of Division Rusche were  able to 
advance just slightly forward; from prisoners taken  that day 
they learned that they were now opposed by I Russia n Corps 
instead of V Sib Corps.  Nevertheless, Bernhardi st ubbornly 
planned to move closer to his goal (Perespa) and or dered that 
107 ID should again advance on the 30 th . 464   Throughout this 

                                                 
464 Bernhardi, "Denkwürdigkeiten", pp. 437 ff.  Ste ngel, pp. 68 
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period the next unit on the left, 41 Hon ID of II C orps, 
shielded the flank of the Germans attacking to the south by 
neutralizing the Russian batteries on the eastern b ank of the 
Styr with artillery fire; moreover, they had contri buted a 
regiment to Bernhardi's Group reserve. 
 
Only the guns and trench mortars of 4 ID and of Cor ps Fath and 
Hauer were active during these days.  From the enem y's troops 
movements, which were carefully noted, it was soon determined 
that the Russian infantry was arriving opposite Hau er's front, 
where previously only cavalry had been stationed.  Since GdI 
Fath had by now received the 89 LW Bde, GO Linsinge n ordered on 
the 29 th  that he should now return the troops which had bee n lent 
him by his neighbor Hauer.  On the same day, at Hau er's request, 
the 2 nd Polish Legion Brigade and two cavalry regiments be gan to 
move back to him.  HR # 4, stationed on the western  flank of 
Corps Fath, would stay there, as would Col. Janky a s commander 
of the sub-sector at Tuman. 
 

c. Brussilov's orders to resume the attack, 25-29 J une 
 
For the time being, the Russians found that their f reedom of 
action was considerably lessened by the allied adva nce toward 
Luck.  In the urgency of the moment, Kaledin had to  use for 
defensive purposes the reserves who were supposed t o bring fresh 
strength to the thrust on Kovel.  Indeed, on the 24 th  he felt 
that his 8 th  Army was in such peril that he considered pulling 
back the forward arc of the front to the line Kol. Gulinowka-
Kozin-Berezolupy-Boratyn-Gorodok-Kol. Anatolia, whi ch was 
already fortified. 465   On the same day Sakharov's 11 th  Army had to 
abandon their attacks toward the Slonowka and at Ra dziwilow due 
to their opponents' resistance. 466   However, Brussilov hoped all 
the more that as part of the large-scale assault sc heduled by 
the Stavka for the start of July he'd be able in co operation 
with the West Front, his neighbor on the right, to once more 
seize the initiative and to play a decisive role wi th his 
armies.  On the 24 th , when he received authority to command GdI 
Letsch's 3 rd  Army, he reassigned XLVI Corps and IV Cavalry Corp s 
from Kaledin's northern sector to Letsch.  Thus 3 rd  Army, whose 
southern wing now overlapped the Aus-Hung. position  which jutted 
forward to Czartorijsk at the bend in the Styr, cou ld prepare to 
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attack these lines which hitherto had stood fast, a nd to break 
through in the direction of Gorodok.  The adjacent Germans could 
be pinned down by an advance toward Pinsk. 
 
Brussilov issued orders to the other armies of Sout hwest Front 
on the 25 th .  The principal task of Kaledin's 8 th  Army remained 
the attack on Kovel, which would be guarded toward the north by 
3rd  Army; a smaller group was to be sent toward Vladim ir-
Volynsky.  In the Army's reserve were I Corps and p arts of 4 
Finn Rif Div, plus the I Turkestan Corps which was still 
detraining.  11 th  Army would send their main body toward Brody 
and weaker elements toward Poryck.  7 th  Army should attack the 
Brzezany-Monasterzyska area and 9 th  Army the area Halicz-
Stanislau. 467  
 
Unlike Brussilov, who intended 8 th  Army to thrust along the 
Roziszcze-Kovel highway, Kaledin planned to attack with his 
extreme right wing, next to 3 rd  Army, in the Nowosielki-Kolki 
sector.  This was because Aus-Hung. troops were sta tioned there.  
Since he wasn't convinced that 3 rd  Army's advance would succeed, 
by attacking on the right Kaledin would also be doi ng his best 
to avoid any surprises on his northern flank, thus reducing 
damage in case of a defeat.  He felt that an offens ive by his 
troops against the firm German line in front of Kov el had little 
chance of success.  Brussilov had a heated face-to- face 
discussion with Kaledin, and often expressed his di spleasure, 
but was unable to change his subordinate's mind. 468  
 
Brussilov's armies now armed and re-grouped for the  new trial of 
arms.  By the end of the month General Letsch, comm anding 3 rd  
Army, had just a weak force on his left (XXXI Corps  with 75 and 
83 ID, plus 5 Don and 1 Kuban Coss Divs), while he assembled 
four infantry and five cavalry divisions in the sou th where he 
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would attack. 469   XLVI Corps (77 and 100 ID) and IV Cavalry Corps 
(16 CD, 2 Comb Coss Div, 3 Cauc Coss Div) were alre ady stationed 
in this area; now they were joined by the Army's 27  ID, 3 CD and 
Trans-Baikal Coss Div.  Also 78 ID came by train fr om the North 
Front. 
 
By the 25 th  Kaledin had already pulled V Cavalry Corps from th e 
center of 8 th  Army and shifted it to the eastern bank of the Sty r 
in the sector by Kolki.  By the 29 th  the worn-out V Sib Corps was 
relieved by I Corps; to the left of XXXIX Corps the  XXIIIrd took 
over the front Kijaz-Zubilno.  Meanwhile XL Corps ( with the 
attached 12 CD) extended their southern wing to Wat yn to give 
some relief to the over-extended VIII Corps.  I Tur kestan Corps, 
which arrived in the Army's area on the 24 th , got off their 
trains around Rovno; they were held in readiness ea st of Kolki 
for the planned attack toward Okonsk.  As reserves the Army had 
available V Sib Corps in the Klepaczew-Zydyczyn-Sze piel-Usiczy 
area and 4 Finn Rif Div around Roziszcze-Susk. 470  
 
Falkenhayn's thrust showed the Russian commander th at his 
opponent had found a weak spot at the inner wings o f 8 th  and 11 th  
Armies.  Counter-measures were taken.  VIII Corps w as reassigned 
on 29 June to Sakharov's 11 th  Army and its sector was restricted 
to a deep position on the line Watyn-Szklin.  XLV C orps was also 
concentrated more closely between Szklin and Tolpyz yn.  7 CD 
moved to the eastern bank of the Styr and was guard ing the 
junction between XLV and XXXII Corps at Ostrow.  Th e Trans-Amur 
and Combined Cavalry Divisions were assembled as re serves behind 
XXXII Corps.  Moreover Brussilov could count on V C orps, which 
had been taken from West Front and was arriving at Rovno. 471  
 
These preparations by the enemy didn't remain conce aled from the 
allies.  Pilots reported the lively train traffic, the long 
columns marching along the roads, and the large tro op 
encampments behind the Russian front.  As always, i ntercepted 
wireless messages quickly and accurately confirmed the picture 
of the enemy units.  The knowledge that a fresh cor ps had been 
deployed in front of Bernhardi, and that even stron ger forces 
were apparently being shifted from the north to fac e Falkenhayn, 
caused GO Linsingen to address a fresh appeal to hi s troops in a 
short order on the 29 th :  "There will be a general attack along 
the Army Group's entire front on 30 June, that must  be carried 
through everywhere with full force.  The enemy must  no longer be 
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permitted to move men from one part of the front to  the other!" 
 

8. The thrust of Armee-Gruppe Marwitz on the flank;  
Linsingen's counter-offensive dies out, 30 June-3 J uly  

 
30 June and 1 July - 1 st  Army and AG Marwitz  
 
On 30 June the allies opened the third phase of the  counter-
offensive toward Luck.  In Puhallo's 1 st  Army the 46 LW ID (GM 
Urbanski) had already opened surprise artillery fir e in the 
night and the early morning hours in an attempt to divert the 
enemy's attention away from the front between Korso w and Ostrow.  
Meanwhile IR # 42 crossed the Styr at points which had been 
prepared at Peremyl and established themselves on t he eastern 
bank. 472   An attempt to expand the narrow bridgehead, howev er, 
was immediately opposed by the Russians, whose batt eries several 
times broke up the bridges.  The divisional reserve , which GM 
Urbanski sent in the evening of 1 July, arrived onl y in time to 
help the hard-pressed IR # 42 defend themselves. 
 
GdK von der Marwitz had received the heavy guns he wanted. 473   On 
30 June the artillery fired for effect, although th e impact was 
diminished by prevailing rains, and then the attack ing group of 
four divisions moved ahead.  The k.u.k. 7 ID storme d the heights 
north of Lipa town with their right wing, but then encountered a 
strong Russian position along the entire front and suffered 
substantial losses.  The Germans' 22 ID also soon e ncountered 
resistance; their 108 ID and the Aus-Hung. 48 ID we re somewhat 
more fortunate.  The right wing of Cavalry Corps Le onhardi (4 
CD) had relieved the last battalions of 48 ID and c overed the 
left flank of the attack.  7 CD held the low ground  in front of 
Bludow.  Falkenhayn's infantry fought with little s uccess.  43 
Res ID did penetrate the Russian trenches south of Watyn, but 
was defeated by counter-thrusts although the German  9 CD helped 
limit the damage; the attackers were forced to pull  back to 
their starting points. 474   Similarly the troops of 61 ID, who had 

                                                 
472 Karshulin, 'Erinnerungen an die Kämpfe am Styr zwischen 

Peremyl-Werben' in "Der Heimat Söhne im Weltkrieg",  1933, 
Issues 2 and 3 

473 The 30.5 cm mortars couldn't be brought to thei r firing 
stations because they got stuck on the bad roads; i n the next 
few days they were sent away on the railroad from S tojanow. 
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worked their way forward to within striking distanc e, also were 
pulled back. 
 
Nevertheless, in the evening it still seemed possib le that the 
enemy might give way before the eastern wing, so Ma rwitz ordered 
his attack group to proceed with all energy on the next day.  
Falkenhayn would just pretend to attack, and otherw ise hold his 
ground.  A greater success was in fact won on 1 Jul y - the four 
assault divisions secured a line running from the w estern bank 
of the Styr opposite Tolpyzyn through Zabcze and Ko lodiez; their 
front linked up with Falkenhayn's stationary line s outh of 
Szklin.  Thus in two days the offensive had penetra ted up to 
five kilometers toward the northeast on a front of 20 km. 
 
30 June and 1 July - 4 th  Army  
 
Under 4 th  Army, the artillery initiated the planned attack o f the 
k.u.k. X Corps with a bombardment after 5:00 PM on 30 June.  FML 
Csanady and G.Lt Lüttwitz of X German  Corps had agreed to strike 
at the same time, so that the enemy would be pinned  down on 
their entire front.  While 10 CD and Szurmay's 70 H on ID sought 
to hold the Russians in place in light fighting, th e assault 
divisions of FML Kalser (11 ID and 13 LW ID) made t he main 
effort.  However, their advance suffered from fire on the flank, 
and unfolded only hesitantly.  It didn't help when Go 
Tersztyanszky told the attackers reproachfully that  two 
divisions should certainly be able to drive the ene my from such 
a relatively narrow area as long as they maintained  their 
pressure on the entrenchments.  The foremost waves couldn't get 
past the Russian barricades.  The fighting strength  of the 
troops was sapped by enormous casualties, which wer e especially 
painful because the units were already under-streng th 
(particularly in officers), and by the pouring rain  and wooded 
terrain.  Also the northern wing of 37 Hon ID, whic h together 
with their German neighbors was supposed to wrest t he eastern 
part of Zaturcy from the enemy, had to abandon the attempt when 
the German mortars halted their preliminary fire du e to the bad 
weather. 
 
In the evening FML Csanady forwarded to Army HQ a s uggestion of 
11 ID that they should just leave patrols in the fo remost line 
while moving the exhausted battalions back so that they could be 
brought into order and fed.  GO Tersztyanszky didn' t agree at 
all; he forbade giving up any of the ground that ha d been 
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gained.  FML Csanady thereupon ordered that the ass ault should 
continue on the next day.  However, he reported to Army HQ that 
the troops had shown no elan  in the fighting on the 30 th ; they 
hadn't been able to free themselves from the effect s of the 
prior unsuccessful battles.  He had to describe the ir 
psychological state as "apathy." 
 
Early on 1 July GM Obauer, supported by the asserti ons of his 
brigadiers, reported that the weakened regiments of  11 ID had 
been in constant motion since 29 June without regul ar rations; 
they urgently needed to eat and to have order resto red to their 
ranks.  In their current condition they couldn't be  used for an 
attack.  FML Kalser declared that after receiving s uch 
descriptions he couldn't hope for success, but that  the 
situation demanded that the enemy should at least b e pinned 
down.  The Corps commander now would stake everythi ng on getting 
the Division back into battle-ready condition quick ly.  GO 
Tersztyanszky intervened sharply by ordering FML Sz urmay, from 
whose corps the 11 ID had been attached, to become personally 
involved. 
 
At noon the HQ of X Corps was able to report that F ML Kalser had 
grouped both of his divisions to again thrust again st the 
assigned target area, and that the northern wing of  37 Hon ID 
was ready to complete the conquest of Zaturcy along  with the 
Germans.  The two operations would open simultaneou sly in the 
afternoon.  Meanwhile Tersztyanszky had decided to give the 
renewed assault greater strength by committing the Army reserve, 
2 ID.  They were deployed at the junction between 1 3 LW and 37 
Hon ID and instructed to help the inner wings of bo th these 
divisions forward by breaking through the line.  By  evening the 
attackers were either just about to open their assa ult or, in 
some places, had already penetrated the Russian tre nches.  
However, strong enemy counterattacks prevented a de cisive 
breakthrough.  The fighting around Zaturcy also rem ained 
undecided. 
 
30 June and 1 July - the remainder of the Army Grou p 
 
In G.Lt Lüttwitz's adjacent sector, the German 20 I D pushed back 
the Russian line of resistance north of Zaturcy on 30 June and 
finally captured Zubilno. 475   The Aus-Hung. 29 ID, supported by 
several batteries of the German 19 ID, stormed the heights in 
front of their southern wing; however, a further ad vance toward 
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Wiczyny was thwarted by the enemy defenses. 476  
 
A successful action carried out on 30 June by 107 I D led GdK 
Bernhardi to intensify his operation, which hithert o had gone 
forward only in certain sectors; on 2 July he would  unleash a 
general thrust by his three German divisions.  The preparations 
lasted throughout 1 July. 477   41 Hon ID of II Corps would 
continue to cover the flank of 107 ID; as their Ger man neighbors 
advanced they would extend their right wing from So kul toward 
the south.  The enemy was mostly inactive on the St yr front (in 
front of Fath and Hauer); however, the increasing e vidence that 
the Russians intended to fall upon this northern wi ng of the 
Army Group caused GO Linsingen on 1 July to instruc t the corps 
to have sufficient reserves in readiness.  Hauer pr epared a 
combat group of all arms which he placed at the Arm y Group HQ's 
disposal at the Maniewicze railroad station; this m ixed brigade 
under Col. Küttner was made up of units which had r eturned from 
Corps Fath (one regiment of the Polish Legion, an A us-Hung. 
cavalry regiment, and a horse artillery battery). 
 
Reaction of the commanders on both sides  
 
When the counterattack of the Central Powers resume d on 30 June 
against 8 th  and 11 th  Russian Armies after a pause of several days, 
striking with particular force on the front Zaturcy -Michajlowka, 
General Sakharov found that his right wing was enda ngered.  
Following Brussilov's orders of the 25 th , the XVII Corps had been 
earmarked for the main attack on Brody while VIII C orps would 
make a subsidiary thrust toward Poryck.  Vadbolsky' s Cavalry 
Corps (Combined CD and Trans-Amur CD) would carry o ut a wide-
ranging operation in the Austrian rear.  Now, howev er, the north 
wing would first have to be propped up and the alli ed thrusts 
checked before these plans could be realized.  Sakh arov shifted 
the reserves of XXXII and XVII Corps toward the nor th and sent 
the Cavalry Corps to Radomysl on 1 July.  The arriv ing V Corps 
was assigned by Brussilov to 11 th  Army and sent ahead by rail 
from Rovno to Dubno; its leading regiment then move d by truck to 
Demidowka. 478  
 
Under the impact of the new fighting, Kaledin decid ed to shift 
the direction of attack for the July offensive more  to the west; 
for this purpose he selected the sector between Kol ki and Sokul.  
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His orders on 30 June, with which Brussilov agreed,  provided 
that V Cavalry Corps would occupy the front from No wosielki to 
Kolki, I Turkestan Corps from Kolki to Tuman, and X XX Corps from 
Tuman to Sokul.  These corps would launch the first  thrust 
through Gruziatyn toward Kaszowka. 479 
 
In the evening of 1 July Linsingen outlined his int entions for 
the high commands, based on his evaluation of the s ituation.  He 
believed that the enemy plans were clearly revealed  by the 
concentration of units, including the fresh I Turke stan Corps, 
near the bend in the Styr:  they intended to seize the railroad 
center of Kovel with a thrust to the northwest.  Ar my Group HQ 
anticipated an attack in several days against the l ine Cminy-
Czartorijsk-Kolki-Borowicy; as a counter-measure he  wanted a 
German division from Group Bernhardi to be ready at  Maniewicze. 
On the other hand, the Russians didn't seem to be m oving any 
substantial reinforcements against Group Marwitz.  If Marwitz 
was successful in the direction of Luck, the enemy would be 
forced to remove units from another part of the fro nt to oppose 
his Group.  Therefore Linsingen intended to "contin ue the 
offensive in its present form; this is the quickest  way to 
influence the entire situation around Luck."  Prosp ects were 
good for a rapid advance by Marwitz's spearhead, al though Army 
Group HQ was unfortunately not able to provide him further 
troops from their own front as reinforcements. 
 
2-3 July:  1 st  Army and AG Marwitz  
 
Therefore Linsingen's offensive continued on 2 July .  
Information from prisoners had already alerted the Aus-Hung. 
leadership about the upcoming attack on Brody.  Thi s information 
seemed to be confirmed by reports from 1 st  Army's aerial 
observers during 2 July; they noted that large numb ers of troops 
were detraining at Dubno and that a column of about  division 
strength was marching to the southeast.  The high c ommand at 
Teschen therefore wanted 2 nd Army to assemble a strong force 
behind their northern wing.  Linsingen suggested th at measures 
should be taken beforehand to ensure there was a un ified command 
structure to deal with an enemy blow.  Conrad decid ed that if 
the main effort was directed against 25 ID, the XVI II Corps 
would be in charge of the defenses including all re serves; if 1 
Lst Inf Bde and the front farther south was endange red, then FML 
Kosak would lead the defenders. 
 
On 1 July a battalion from 46 LW ID had already fol lowed the 
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right wing of 7 ID across the Lipa.  On the next da y the entire 
46 th  Division was supposed to advance over the Styr tow ard 
Tolpyzyn and to make contact with the group which h ad crossed 
east of Peremyl.  However, this attempt to widen th e small 
bridgehead at the bend in the Styr, and to provide effective 
flank support for 7 ID, was shattered on the 3 rd  by the 
resistance of the Russian 7 CD, reinforced by infan try from the 
neighboring corps. 
 
The gains made by Armeegruppe Marwitz on 1 July aro used hope 
that even greater rewards could be reaped in the bl oody 
operation.  Therefore Marwitz ordered his storm div isions that 
on the 2 nd they should press against the already shaken enemy  
"without pausing."  7 ID drove the 2 Finn Rif Div b ack through 
Michajlowka, the two German divisions broke through  XLV Russian 
Corps at Dubowyja Korczmy, and the k.u.k. 48 ID cap tured Gubin.  
Sakharov had to exert all his strength to survive t his dangerous 
crisis.  Vadbolsky's Cavalry Corps was thrown again st the 
attackers; defying death, individual brigades or re giments 
launched mounted attacks against the Germans and 48  ID to hold 
up their pursuit. 480   Reserves from VIII Corps intervened, and 
the first available regiment from V Corps was sent to help 2 
Finn Rif Div. 
 
The Russian Army commander even contemplated withdr awing his 
entire northern wing behind the Leniewka, a measure s which would 
have also had a severe impact on the adjacent wing of 8 th  Army 
and upset the plans of Southwest Front for the offe nsive.  
Brussilov opposed General Sakharov's concept as sel f-centered, 
and ordered Kaledin to have 6 Sib Rif Div and 12 CD  help his 
neighbor's defense. 481  In the afternoon strong counterattacks 
were already being launched against the 108 and k.u .k. 48 ID; 
they continued into the night, but were repulsed by  the allies.  
Yet Sakharov now only had to bend back the left win g of XLV 
Corps to Zloczewka and Lopawsze; from here the 7 CD  maintained 
the link through Werben with XXXII Corps. 482   In the evening the 
front of the Central Powers ran east from Michajlow ka through 
Dubowyja Korczmy and Gubin to Falkenhayn's position s, which were 
unaltered. 
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In the morning Linsingen had already ordered 4 th  Army to extend 
their southern wing to a point opposite Watyn.  Thu s Marwitz 
could have Falkenhayn hold the front down to Pustom yty with just 
the German 9 CD and 43 Res ID, freeing 61 ID for us e elsewhere.  
Initially four battalions from the latter Division shifted 
behind the junction between Cavalry Corps Leonhardi  and 48 ID; 
they assisted the 48 th  by backing them up during the Russian 
counter-thrust.  In the night the entire 61 ID asse mbled left of 
the 48 th   so that they could attack the next day toward the  line 
Ugrinow-Szklin.  Thus Marwitz hoped to bring forwar d the left 
wing of his attacking group, which hitherto had enc ountered the 
greatest resistance and achieved the smallest advan ce.  However, 
he would win a major success only if his group pene trated like a 
wedge into the enemy front and toward Luck. 
 
On 3 July Marwitz thus advanced with five divisions .  But 
Sakharov opposed them with all his strength.  The k .u.k. 7 ID 
was mainly supposed to cover the allied right wing;  by evening 
they reached a line which extended in an arc from t he Styr at 
Michajlowka to a point in front of Zloczewka.  The German 22 ID 
also gained just a little ground, because they were  forced over 
to the defensive by counterattacks.  The Russians e specially 
renewed their assaults, in deeply deployed masses, against 108 
ID.  They had brought up 6 Sib Rif Div through Czar ukow; the 
Siberians were thrown into the fight at Ugrinow and  Dubowyja 
Korczmy.  Troops from VIII Russian Corps struck har d against the 
Aus-Hung. 48 ID at Gubin; the attacking waves came forward 
eleven times, but always were repulsed. 483   Both of our mountain 
brigades suffered heavy casualties.  Marwitz ordere d FML Gabriel 
to hold out regardless of the cost, since the secur ity of the 
entire eastern wing of the offensive depended upon the 
steadiness of his soldiers.  The allies brilliantly  withstood 
the test of this difficult defensive fighting.  How ever, under 
these conditions the 61 ID was unable to move forwa rd in their 
new position. 
 
The enemy's enormous efforts to halt Group Marwitz spurred the 
allied commanders all the more to bring as much str ength as 
possible to the Group's victorious wing.  To make t his possible, 
in the evening of 3 July GO Linsingen ordered 4 th  Army to take 
over the positions of Corps Falkenhayn as far as th e Pustomyty 
area.  Then Falkenhayn would pull 43 Res ID from th e front and 
send them marching toward Ulgowka.  The stationary sector in 
front of Bludow was to be secured by the German 9 a nd Aus-Hung. 
7 CD.  During the night FML Leonhardi went to the e astern wing 
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of the Armeegruppe along with 4 CD; 11 Cav Bde of 7  CD was to 
follow the next day.  On 4 July Leonhardi then woul d relieve 7 
ID of its responsibility for guarding the flank on the bank of 
the Styr.  This mission had to be undertaken by GM Baumgartner's 
7 ID because 46 LW ID had failed to make any progre ss in the 
area between Werben and Tolpyzyn; now all of 7 ID c ould become 
involved in the offensive.  Marwitz didn't want the  enemy to 
have a chance to rest on 4 July, and ordered his in fantry 
(including 61 ID of Group Falkenhayn) to continue t o attack. 
 
2-3 July:  4 th  Army  
 
On 2 July the 4 th  Army tried to carry on the attack initiated the 
day before to a successful conclusion, but the enem y wouldn't 
permit this.  The left wing of 13 LW ID, the 2 ID a nd 37 Hon ID 
could hold onto the lines they'd reached.  However,  already 
during the night and into the morning the 11 ID was  pushed back; 
in the afternoon they were thrown back further by a  second 
Russian counterattack.  Since the Corps' reserves w ere also 
unable to retrieve the situation, the Division had to withdraw 
to the position - covered by barbed wire - which th ey'd occupied 
on 1 July.  Army Group HQ didn't hide their displea sure over 
this development; they demanded that 4 th  Army should at least 
hold onto their positions and support 20 German ID in the 
fighting around Zaturcy.  Tersztyanszky issued orde rs in this 
sense to his corps.  FML Csanady was told to prepar e some 
reserves so that more units, especially batteries, could be sent 
to the northern wing.  The Army responded to Linsin gen's order 
to reduce the length of Armeegruppe Marwitz's front  by having 
the k.u.k. 10 CD relieve German 9 CD in the night o f 2-3 July, 
while 70 Hon ID extended themselves toward the sout h. 
 
On 3 July GO Tersztyanszky set about regrouping his  Army to 
resume their attack, which he had wanted to just te mporarily 
interrupt because of the misfortune of 11 ID.  His instructions, 
however, were countermanded because of an important  order from 
Army Group HQ which arrived in the evening.  Linsin gen wanted to 
give Armeegruppe Marwitz an opportunity to greatly reinforce 
their left wing, and the entire center of his Army Group to go 
over to the defensive.  4 th  Army and X German Corps were now to 
convert the line they occupied "into permanent posi tions"; they 
would just pin down the enemy with artillery fire a nd small-
scale infantry thrusts.  At the same time 4 th  Army had to stretch 
still further to the south.  Corps Szurmay's sector  now began 3 
km south of Watyn and extended to the center of the  forest west 
of Sadow.  11 ID returned to its parent corps (Szur may's), which 
also took over 10 CD.  In the northern sector, held  by X Corps, 
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a brigade of 13 LW ID was held back as the Army's r eserve.  The 
latest fighting had greatly weakened 4 th  Army, which now had a 
total of 17,500 riflemen. 
 
2-3 July:  Linsingen's other units  
 
Troops of X Corps were still trying in vain until 3  July to 
clear the enemy out of the eastern part of Zaturcy.   On 2 July 
the 29 ID had already lost to the Russians the area  gained by 
their southern wing with such great sacrifices. 484   Because of 
the encouraging progress of Bernhardi's neighboring  group, G.Lt 
Lüttwitz ordered FML Schön to direct the main effor t of 29 ID 
more toward the left wing on the next day.  In the evening, 
however, preparations for the offensive were abando ned because 
Lüttwitz's sector hereafter would remain on the def ensive. 485  
 
Bernhardi's 11 Bav and 107 ID had been doing so wel l that they 
could launch a decisive attack on 2 July. 486   The left wing of 
Division Rusche directed the main effort south towa rd the 
highway at Perespa; the Divisions of Kneussl and Ha hndorff 
joined in.  The enemy was thrown back and lost heav ily, so 
prospects were favorable for continuing the thrust on the 3 rd .  
The attackers from the north almost reached the hig hway, while 
the center of Division Rusche took the bridges on t he Stokhod; 
Perespa lay nearby.  GdK Bernhardi hoped that now h is right wing 
could also advance southwest of the railroad in clo se 
cooperation with Corps Lüttwitz.  Then the promisin g operation 
was broken off just before its completion. 
 
The entire northern front on the Styr as far as Cor ps Hauer was 
subjected to enemy artillery fire during the day; i t was easy to 
tell that this was just trial fire.  Heavy batterie s were 
targeted on the sector of 41 Hon ID, and then the a rea 
Gruziatyn-Tuman-Kopyli.  Pilots reported that the R ussians had 
built plank bridges to cross the river between Kolk i and 
Borowicy.  All indications were that an enemy blow against the 
Army Group's northern wing was imminent.  Linsingen  had Group 
Bernhardi stop their advance and ordered 11 Bav ID to leave the 
front. 
 
The outcome of Linsingen's counter-offensive  
 
In the evening of 3 July, when the Army Group comma nder ordered 
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permanent positions to be constructed along the cen ter of his 
front, he didn't yet consider the counteroffensive which he'd 
opened on 16 June to be over.  However, he had to s ubmit to the 
fact that the attacks of 4 th  Army and Corps Lüttwitz had no 
chance of success.  Moreover, he had to prepare to meet an 
assault against his own northern wing, and the quic kest way to 
provide a reserve for the threatened area at the be nd in the 
Styr was to take troops from Bernhardi's successful  western 
wing.  Since GO Linsingen also had to be sparing in  the use of 
his forces, the only course open to him was to cont inue the 
flank thrust by Armeegruppe Marwitz, which apparent ly was having 
an impact on the enemy, so that advantages could be  gained at 
least on this portion of the front.  Otherwise the situation 
created by the enemy had forced the operation to en d 
prematurely. 
 
The results of the counter-offensive were perhaps l ess than had 
been hoped for, but also shouldn't be underestimate d.  The 
allied units deployed in a half-circle in front of Luck had put 
an end to the victorious advance of 8 th  Russian Army to the west 
and pushed them back about 10 to 12 km toward the e ast.  
Brussilov therefore had to give up his own intentio ns of using 
his reinforcements to continue in the same directio n; they had 
to be used for defensive purposes.  The allies had closed the 
broad gap in the front which had opened between the  1 st  and 4 th  
Aus-Hung. Armies in the first half of June and left  the route to 
Lemberg open.  For the moment Armeegruppe Marwitz w as still 
effectively assaulting the Russians there.  The imm ediate impact 
of the defeat at Luck thus had been partially mitig ated on the 
battlefield.  Not so quickly to be healed was the d amage 
inflicted on the k.u.k. 4 th  Army in its combat strength and above 
all in the psychological condition of its surviving  soldiers, 
the foundation of any military success.  The divisi ons had 
neither been brought back to full strength nor rece ived all 
their necessary equipment.  The fighting which cont inued through 
the end of the month had caused further significant  losses.  The 
strength of 4 th  Army would remain diminished for a long time; it 
was no longer a large, cohesive force with confiden ce in 
victory. 

9. The further advance of the Russians in Bukovina,  21-24 
June 

 
With their eyes fixed on the Carpathian passes, the  Russian 
cavalry (1 Terek Coss Div, 10 CD) of the group whic h General 
Promtov was leading in the conquest of Bukovina con tinued to 
drive back Korda's right wing from the Suczawa thro ugh 
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Gurahumora and into the upper Moldawa valley. 
 
21 June  
 
By nightfall on 20 June, Lt Col. Papp's retreating Brigade 
reached Ludihumora, Arbora and Glitt; 10 Inf Bde, t ired but in 
good condition, was in the Mardzina area in the eve ning.  Both 
brigades continued their retreat the next day.  1 T erek Coss Div 
made an early thrust along the railroad through Unt erpertestie, 
while a stronger enemy column advanced toward Solka .  Threatened 
with envelopment from two sides, Lt Col. Papp's Bri gade was 
unable, as ordered by GO Pflanzer-Baltin, to halt o n the Par 
Humora; they pulled back into the Moldawa valley to  Wama.  10 
Inf Bde withdrew from Mardzina to the mountain ridg e northeast 
of Russ. Moldawitza.  Meanwhile the two infantry di visions of 
General Promtov's Group (82 and 103 ID) appeared op posite 40 Hon 
ID, which was guarding the route through Straza wit h 202 Hon Inf 
Bde and the valleys at Moldauisch Banilla and at Be rhometh with 
80 Hon Inf Bde.  1 Don Coss Div advanced to Ispas, against the 
left wing of Cavalry Corps Brudermann.  However, th e Russians 
were pressing most strongly against the easternmost  groups of 
the k.u.k. XI Corps. 
 
To be able to support Lt Col. Papp's badly weakened  Brigade and 
occupy the Carpathian passes in southern Bukovina w ith fresh 
troops, GO Pflanzer-Baltin asked the high command t o send a 
mountain brigade to Jacobeny.  The AOK replied that  they were 
unable to comply with his wish; they emphasized, ho wever, that 
it seemed as if the Russians wanted to break into T ransylvania 
with cavalry and perhaps also with infantry.  Thus 7th  Army must 
themselves send units to Jacobeny and Kirlibaba.  T he first 
trains transporting the reinforcements from the Tyr ol front - 
initially one division (44 LW ID) - could arrive at  Borsa, 
o.Radna and Borgo Prund (stations in north Transylv ania) on 27 
June.  Naturally GO Pflanzer-Baltin desired that th e 
reinforcements expected in east Galicia from the Ty rol front 
would be deployed on the left wing of 7 th  Army, so that the flank 
and rear of the Russians advancing in Bukovina coul d be 
threatened from the west.  Meanwhile the Styrian Ls t Inf Bn 150 
from the Carinthian front arrived at Borsa, and was  being 
followed by Col. Rubint's 79 Hon Inf Bde (released by South 
Army).  It was decided to bring these troops ahead on the 
narrow-gauge railway to Jacobeny; here also would b e sent the 
three Hungarian Landsturm battalions which were sup posed to be 
drawn from the Balkans. 
 
22-23 June  
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The withdrawal of Korda's right wing in Bukovina wa s 
uncomfortably rapid.  On 22 June the Landsturm batt alions of Lt 
Col. Papp's Brigade covered the supply trains movin g back 
through Wama; on the same day, because of the dange r of being 
enveloped by the Terek Cossacks, they took up a blo cking 
position east of Kimpolung.  After Wama was abandon ed by Brigade 
Papp, there seemed to be a danger that the Russians  could 
advance northwest into the open valley of the Molda witza and 
thus fall upon the rear of 10 Inf Bde, which was st ill stationed 
on the heights northeast of the town of Russ. Molda witza.  
Anyway the 10 Bde could no longer be supplied, sinc e their only 
line of supply had disappeared when Wama was lost.  Therefore GM 
Kaltenborn, who was supposed to protect the road Ki mpolung-
Pozoritta-Izwor, led his group from Russ. Moldawitz a back to 
Breaza through the 1500 meter high mountain chain w hich lies 
east of the valley where the Moldawa has its source . 
 
40 Hon ID stayed in their blocking positions at Str aza and 
Berhometh.  They weren't attacked in earnest by the ir opponents 
(82 ID and probably parts of 103 ID).  Meanwhile mo re ominous 
developments were unfolding in the Czeremosz valley .  On the 22 nd 
the 8 CD had to give way through Ispas to the conti nuing 
pressure of 1 Don Coss Div.  Around noon on the 23 rd  the Don 
Cossacks reached Kuty.  A short thrust by the right  wing of 24 
ID from the Roznow area to the east forced the enem y to give up 
Kuty.  Soon, however, the Russian cavalry were agai n in 
possession of the town.  8 CD withdrew fighting to the heights 
just west of Kuty.  3 CD was stationed south of the  burning town 
of Wiznitz as far as Berhometh, where they were con nected to 40 
Hon ID.  To the left of Cavalry Corps Brudermann th e 24 ID (with 
Col. Franz's Cav Bde attached) held the line betwee n Kuty Str., 
Roznow and the Pruth.  On the extreme right wing of  24 ID the 
newly-arrived k.k. Landsturm Battalion 153 was inse rted into the 
crumbling front. 
 
Meanwhile, in accordance with orders from Pflanzer- Baltin, FZM 
Benigni had made available north of the Pruth the r egiments of 5 
ID (IR # 1, 54 and 93) plus five batteries.  He als o built up 
one brigade (201 Hon Inf Bde) from the remnants of 51 Hon ID, 
and was holding all these units in readiness in the  area 
southeast of Kolomea.  FML Habermann took command o ver the 
extended southern wing of Group FZM Benigni from th e Pruth to 
Kuty Str.  FML Snjaric led the troops which remaine d on the 
Czerniawa (30 ID without LW IR 5, remnants of 42 Ho n ID, parts 
of 36 ID, and 202 Hon Inf Bde).  To their north as far as 
Niezwiska was FML Hadfy's Group (GM Fluck's Cav Bde , 5 Hon CD, 
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21 LW ID, 6 CD, parts of 36 ID), which since 18 Jun e was placed 
under FZM Benigni. 
 
Based on information accumulated by 23 June, HQ of 7th  Army 
correctly estimated the Russian situation to be as follows: 
. XXIII Corps south of the Dniester opposite FML Ha dfy's Group; 
. XLI Corps on the northern bank of the Pruth oppos ite FML 
Snjaric's Group; 
. XII Corps, 1 Don Coss Div and 10 CD apparently in tending to 
attack through Kuty toward Kosow-Pistyn; 
. XI Corps stationary in the Sereth valley at Storo zynetz, from 
where it could resume its advance either west or so uth; 
. 82 ID completing their advance to Lukawetz, Molda uisch Banilla 
and Oberwikow; and 
. 103 ID and III Cavalry Corps apparently advancing  through 
Gurahumora toward Jacobeny. 
 
Already in the afternoon of the 23 rd  Lt Col. Papp's Brigade in 
their new blocking position at Kimpolung were attac ked by 1 
Terek Coss Div.  They defended themselves bravely, but in the 
evening the Cossacks broke through in the center, e nveloped the 
Brigade's left wing, and forced Papp to retreat.  I n the night 
he and his badly-shaken troops reached Pozoritta, w here they 
linked up with the units which had hurried forward from 
Jacobeny:  k.k. Landsturm Battalion 150, the Romani an Volunteer 
Battalion, and the leading battalion of 79 Hon Inf Bde (the rest 
of which was still approaching by train). 
 
The overall situation seemed critical to GdK Korda.   He felt 
that the troops available at Pozoritta and Breaza w eren't enough 
to hold a defensive sector of 45 km and that both t heir wings 
were threatened; he believed the Russian attack cou ld lead to a 
complete catastrophe.  Early on the 24 th  he reported by phone to 
his Army commander that Papp's Brigade no longer ha d any combat 
value.  There was now a danger that the weak units which had 
just linked up with the Brigade at Pozoritta would also be 
beaten by the approaching Russians.  In that case t he prepared 
fortifications at Jacobeny (the Mestecanesti positi on) could no 
longer be defended, since the remaining troops of 7 9 Hon Inf Bde 
wouldn't arrive by train at Jacobeny until noon on the 25 th .  It 
seemed advisable to bring the group stationed at Po zoritta back 
to the prepared positions at Jacobeny.  Then the ad jacent 10 Inf 
Bde, still at Breaza, would have to take up a new p osition on 
the Orata mountain ridge.  Col. Savoly's group at S traza (parts 
of 202 Hon Inf Bde) wasn't yet being attacked by th e enemy; 80 
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Hon Inf Bde of 40 Hon ID 487 was fighting with 82 Russian ID at 
Berhometh, and had already bent back their right wi ng.  GdK 
Korda reported that 40 Hon ID would have to be pull ed back so 
that they wouldn't be smashed, like Brigade Papp ha d been, 
before they reached the Seletin area.  GO Pflanzer- Baltin 
responded that the Mestecanesti position should be held under 
all circumstances; he emphasized that as soon as 40  Hon ID 
reached the Seletin area they would also have to co ver the road 
through Sergie to Uscie Putilla because 3 CD had be en directed 
to move west toward Krzyworownia and could only tak e up a 
position between Wiznitz and Uscie Putilla. 
 
Now GdK Korda issued orders for the retreat.  Briga de Papp and 
10 Inf Bde would go back into the prepared position s on the 
mountain ridge east of the Golden Bistritz at Jacob eny.  40 Hon 
ID (80 Bde) would retreat on the 24 th  to Rusca [Ruska] and on the 
25 th  (united with 202 Hon Inf Bde) to Izwor.  On the 26 th  this 
group would occupy positions which had been erected  on the 
heights at Kirlibaba.  GO Pflanzer-Baltin, however,  had desired 
that 40 Hon ID should halt their retreat at Seletin  so that they 
could defend this road junction for as long as poss ible, 
blocking the route which led through Sergie to Usci e Putilla and 
the rear of Cavalry Corps Brudermann. 
 
GdK Korda, however, wouldn't alter the directions a lready issued 
for the march of 40 Hon ID, and didn't stop at Sele tin; it 
seemed important to him that this part of XI Corps should reach 
the Kirlibaba position before the Russians. 
 
The reaction of the higher HQ  
 
The Russian offensive in Bukovina, which was alread y approaching 
the northern approaches to Transylvania, caused gre at concern to 
the high command.  Only very weak forces were avail able in 
Transylvania - gendarmerie detachments and replacem ent troops, 
from which the (XII) Military District HQ at Herman nstadt had 
created four "Alarm Battalions"; they guarded the u pper Maros 
and Szamos valley at Maros Vasarhely, Des, Klausenb urg and 
Borgo-Prund.  The security troops at Borgo-Prund wo uld occupy 
the Borgo Pass, in case the eastern groups of Corps  Korda were 
thrown back through Jacobeny. 
 
7th  Army HQ was already reckoning on this possibility.   GM Seeckt 

                                                 
487 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - The organic brigades of 40 Hon ID were 

# 79 and 80.  Since 79 th  Bde was still detached, the Division 
HQ at this time commanded # 80 plus 202 Hon Inf Bde . 
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reported to the high command on the 23 rd  that new resistance 
would be offered on the Borgo, Rotondul and Prislop  Passes if 
Jacobeny and Kirlibaba couldn't be held.  Brigade P app, k.k. 
Landsturm Battalion 150, and 10 Inf Bde would then be sent to 
the Borgo Pass; 40 Hon ID and the Hungarian Landstu rm battalions 
coming by train from the Balkans (I and II/33, IV/8 ) would go to 
the Rotondul Pass.  However, the defense of the Pri slop Pass 
would have to be assigned to a brigade from either the division 
arriving from Tyrol or from the left wing of 7 th  Army. 
 
The very dangerous Russian invasion of southern Buk ovina had 
meanwhile compelled the high command to assign the divisions 
made available by Southwest Front (44 LW and 59 ID) , along with 
VIII Corps HQ, to 7 th  Army.  Since 24 June the 44 LW ID was 
already rolling toward east Galicia.  Now it would be necessary 
to select a point for the Division to detrain.  At noon on the 
24 th  the AOK ordered GO Pflanzer-Baltin to report where  he 
preferred to deploy the units as they arrived.  The y must be 
used, this order continued, to ensure that "the adv ance of the 
Russians toward Transylvania and upper Hungary is h alted - in 
the worst case scenario - at the Prislop, Rotondul and Borgo 
Passes over the mountains."  At the same time the m ain body of 
7th  Army must stand up to the assault of 9 th  Russian Army between 
the Dniester and Pruth and in the area southeast of  Kolomea.   
"This is necessary to gain time until it's possible  to send 
further units to southeast Galicia."  (The high com mand was 
thinking of the planned thrust along the Dniester.)   However, it 
wouldn't be possible to count on these further rein forcements 
until the start of July.  Referring to the politica l 
significance of the Russian offensive, the high com mand reminded 
the commander of 7 th  Army to urge his officers and men to hold 
out with all their energy.  The Russians mustn't wi n a single 
foot of ground toward Transylvania and upper Hungar y.  "Every 
man in the Army must know that here he is fighting to decide the 
campaign and for the fate of the fatherland." 
 
After receiving this urgent order, GO Pflanzer-Balt in reported 
on the same day his decision to send just one briga de (44 LW Bde 
of 44 LW ID) to the eastern wing of his 7 th  Army.  More units 
couldn't be made available for the defense of the C arpathian 
crossings.  The other troops of 44 LW ID, moving th rough 
Stanislau, would detrain at Kolomea.  This would al so be the 
destination of 59 ID.  Pflanzer-Baltin intended to assemble 
these units behind the southern wing of Group Benig ni to 
overcome the threat of a Russian envelopment there.   At a later 
time he'd decide whether he'd be able to attack wit h the 
reinforcements, or use them just to support the fro nt and to 
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extend the southern wing. 
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10. The Armies of Bothmer and Böhm-Ermolli from 21 June to 
the start of July 

 
While Letschitzky pushed back the right wing of Pfl anzer-
Baltin's Army in Bukovina, Shcherbachev brought 113  ID, which 
had been assigned to him from Brussilov's reserves,  toward 
Burkanow and Zlotniki.  Early on 21 June Shcherbach ev had his 
artillery bombard the positions on the southern win g of 
Bothmer's Army on the Baryszbach and on the rolling  plain at 
Olesza; at the same time strong forces (XXII Corps,  3 Turkestan 
Rif Div, 113 ID) assaulted the entire line between the towns of 
Gnilowody and Zlotniki.  In this area he was trying  to create a 
gap between the k.u.k. VI Corps and Hofmann's Corps .   Deployed 
up to eight waves deep, the Finnish and Turkestan r ifle 
regiments struck against the German 48 Res ID.  Alt hough the 
Russians also attacked Kotuzow, Oppeln's battalions  stood 
unshaken.  By evening all attacks had been repulsed , with heavy 
casualties for the enemy.  The southern wing of Cor ps Hofmann 
had also held firm.  After this new misfortune, Gen eral 
Shcherbachev felt he wouldn't be strong enough to r esume the 
attack; he waited for reinforcements which were soo n supposed to 
come from Bessarabia to the left wing of the Russia n Eastern 
front. 
 
Toward the end of June, air units of South Army rep orted lively 
railroad traffic behind the Russian front and troop  
concentrations in the Trembowla area.  Apparently 3 7 ID of the 
Russian XVIII Corps was shifting from Shcherbachev' s northern 
wing to Dobropole, and was entering the front betwe en XXII and 
XVI Corps.  A strong force of Russian cavalry was s tationed at 
Budzanow.  The prudent GdI Bothmer demonstrated by scouting 
operations on the road to Buczacz and at Bohatkowce  that he 
wasn't surprised by the Russian preparations.  At t he request of 
GM Seeckt, on the 26 th  Bothmer sent a regiment and three 
batteries of German 105 ID (stationed in reserve at  Kozowa) to 
support 7 th  Army; at the same time he prepared for the long-
planned thrust on the Dniester.  For this operation  the German 
OHL, at the urging of Conrad, had selected two furt her German 
divisions - 119 ID from the Balkan front and 1 Res ID from the 
sector of their Eastern Command.  Both divisions wo uld be sent 
through Lemberg to South Army.  Meanwhile a powerfu l Russian 
storm threatened to break loose on the Pruth.  GO C onrad asked 
his ally for help.  With a heavy heart, on the 27 th  GdI 
Falkenhayn reassigned 119 ID to the k.u.k. 7 th  Army. 
 
Since 22 June the enemy had been generally quiet in  front of 
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Bothmer's Army.  During this pause in the fighting the burnt-out 
39 Hon ID was taken from the front and sent back to  Podhajce.  
48 Res ID, which had been inserted in the Gnilowody  defensive 
sector between VI Corps and Hofmann's Corps, was pl aced on 1 
July under Bothmer's direct command.  This Division  had returned 
to Corps Hofmann the Aus-Hung. units which had been  attached to 
it (LW IR 19 and Hon IR 309). 
 
On Bothmer's northern wing, on 1 July the 32 ID was  sent forward 
in a counterattack; after powerful artillery and tr ench mortar 
fire they took the important Heights # 309 at Woreb ijowka from 
the enemy.  Possession of this area was important f or the 
defense of the Division's entire sector.  After a b rilliant 
thrust the troops attacking under the leadership of  GM 
Willerding - k.u.k. IR # 6 and the Prussian Reserve  Jaeger 
Battalion 15 (from German 105 ID) - brought back mo re than 1100 
prisoners; 13 machine guns and 2 trench mortars wer e seized in 
the conquered Russian fortifications.  This success  was due 
above all to effective preparatory artillery fire.  After bloody 
trench fighting the front of the k.u.k. 32 ID was n ow firm. 
 
As previously, the Russians were also tied down opp osite the 
right wing of 2 nd Army, between the Sereth and the Ikwa.  On the 
northern wing of FML Kosak's Group, scouting thrust s by XVII 
Russian Corps led to fighting along the Austro-Russ ian border on 
23 June.  Sakharov halted the attack on the 24 th .  Brussilov 
agreed with this pause in operations, since he didn 't want the 
center of his force to continue their offensive bef ore the start 
of the West Front's long-postponed assault toward P insk, and the 
arrival of the reinforcements which the Stavka inte nded to bring 
from North Front. 
 

11. First phase of the Battle of Kolomea 

 

a. The fighting begins, 24-27 June 
 
The Russian strategy  
 
GdI Letschitzky had initially regarded the offensiv e through 
Bukovina as a secondary thrust.  He wanted to drive  his 
opponents from the Pruth so that they wouldn't be a ble to 
threaten the flank and rear of the 9 th  Russian Army during the 
offensive to the west.  Now General Promtov's Group  had 
conquered almost all of Bukovina in a few days and pushed the 
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right wing of Pflanzer-Baltin's Army back to the Go lden 
Bistritz.  After this surprising success, GdI Letsc hitzky was 
now tempted to advance through the Carpathian passe s to Hungary.  
By threatening Hungary, which militarily and politi cally was 
such an important part of the Danube Monarchy, he w ould force 
the Austrians to take counter-measures and thus div ide their 
strength by shifting troops.  Letschitzky considere d whether to 
switch the main effort of the attack to the south a nd the 
southwest, into the Carpathians. 
 
On the other hand, on 22 June the Stavka had alread y ordered 
General Letschitzky through the commander of Southw est Front to 
attack with the main body of his 9 th  Army toward Halicz and 
Stanislau.  General Alexeiev believed that a thrust  along the 
Dniester could provide effective support to Shcherb achev's 
bogged-down 7 th  Army.  He also was of the opinion that since the 
attacks in east Galicia and Volhynia had mostly die d down the 9 th  
Army shouldn't advance south in isolation into the Carpathians.  
He was considering a plan to invade the Hungarian p lains up to 
Maramaros-Sziget with III Cavalry Corps.  However, this wouldn't 
take place until 9 th  Army had reached the area around 
Stanislau. 488  
 
Both operations - the attack toward the west as wel l as the 
operation to the south - had their disadvantages.  In the west 
the Austrians had once again entrenched opposite th e stationary 
right wing of 9 th  Russian Army between the Dniester and Pruth.  
In the south the easily defended mountain chains of  the Forest 
Carpathians barred the way to Hungary.  There was a n additional 
concern:  Romania lay on the flank of the Russians'  southern 
wing, and any offensive would be dangerous as long as Romania 
still hadn't joined the Entente side.  Thus on 24 J une General 
Brussilov had also asked GdI Letschitzky with conce rn why 
Promtov's Group had advanced so far to the south an d thus 
exposed their rear. 489  On the next day General Brussilov issued 
his overall instructions for resuming the interrupt ed general 
offensive.  Now General Letschitzky decided to atta ck the 
Austrians stationed between the Dniester and the to wn of Kuty.  
After the fall of Czernowitz he had already sent XI I Corps into 
the sector south of Sniatyn and XI Corps southwest of Czernowitz 
so they could attack toward the west.  Both of thes e corps would 
now advance west until they were in line with his A rmy's right 
wing (XLI and XXXIII Corps).  At the same time 82 I D moved 

                                                 
488 Zayontschovsky, p. 39 
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through Lukawetz to Kuty. 490  
 
The operations  
 
In front of 82 Russian ID, on the 24 th  the 40 Hon ID had left 
their blocking positions at Berhometh and marched t o Seletin.  
Brudermann's right flank was now exposed, so 3 CD h ad to pull 
back their right wing from the area northwest of Be rhometh to 
Rostoki.  Weak guard detachments were sent to Uscie  Putilla to 
provide makeshift protection for the crossing point s over the 
uppermost reaches of the Sereth in the Czeremosz va lley.  
Meanwhile 8 CD had hastily dug in along the heights  west of 
Wiznitz-Kuty.  Immediately north of Cavalry Corps B rudermann the 
24 ID was stationed, along with Col. Kranz's attach ed Cav Bde 
and the newly-arrived k.k. Landsturm Battalion 153;  their line 
ran along the heights north of Kuty Str. (on both s ides of the 
Rybnica Brook), then directly west of Roznow and of  Ilince on 
the Pruth.  Behind the line FML Habermann had drawn  the main 
body of 5 ID and the 51 Hon ID (201 Hon Inf Bde) ne arer to the 
northern wing of 24 ID.  The enemy was moving up to ward 30 ID, 
the neighboring Division to the left, and occupied Kielichow 
(northeast of Zablotow).  During the night Russian patrols felt 
their way over the Czerniawabach at several points against the 
positions of FML Snjaric's Group.  Numerous thrusts  by Russian 
scouts now were also evident to FML Hadfy's Group.  More 
fighting developed on the extreme southern wing of XIII Corps.  
Detachments of 6 Don Coss Div swam over the Dnieste r at Piotrow 
and entrenched in front of GM Leide's Group. 491 
 
On 25 June Russian cavalry from 1 Don Coss Div rode  as scouts 
from Wiznitz toward Rostoki; on the next day the Co ssacks 
appeared in strength before 3 CD, seeking to envelo p the 
latter's left wing.  At the same time lines of Russ ian riflemen 
advanced from Kuty against 8 CD.  The southern wing  of 24 ID on 
the Porab Heights directly north of Kuty Str. was r epeatedly 
attacked by Russian infantry.  Everything indicated  that the 
Russians had reinforced their cavalry at Kuty with troops who'd 
been pulled from Bukovina.  The 19 and 12 ID of the  Russian XII 
Corps were identified opposite the northern wing of  FML 
Habermann's Group.  Airmen reported that behind the  enemy front 
a division was marching from Russisch-Banilla to Is pas and a 
second division was approaching from Waschkoutz.  A  strong 
attack on Kosow was expected.  FML Habermann placed  his reserves 

                                                 
490  Ibid. , pp. 59 ff. 
491 Bidou, "L'offensive de Broussilof" (Revue des D eux Mondes, 
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in readiness - 5 ID (9 Inf Bde) on the Kuty Str.-Ko sow road and 
201 Hon Inf Bde at Chomczyn.  GdI Bothmer gave thre e batteries 
and IR 129 of the German 105 ID (which was at Kozow a) to support 
7th  Army. 
 
On the 27 th  these German reinforcements were hastily brought b y 
truck to Kolomea.  Here also the first troops of 44  LW ID, 
approaching through Stanislau, were now arriving by  train.  
Russian pressure was meanwhile increasing against B enigni's 
extended right wing south of the Pruth.  In the aft ernoon of the 
27 th  a heavy new attack developed against the Porab Hei ghts.  The 
German reinforcements were moved forward from Kolom ea into the 
Pistynka valley.  24 ID meanwhile was able to hold their ground 
by counterattacking.  Prisoners from 82 Russian ID were taken 
during this fighting.  Thus it was confirmed that t he Russians 
had taken units from Bukovina to attack the souther n part of 
Group Benigni. 
 
In Bukovina squadrons of Russian scouts rode forwar d on the 25th 
from Pozoritta toward Jacobeny.  Before reaching th e latter town 
they came upon their opponent's strong positions on  the heights 
and pulled back.  On the wide mountain chains lying  along the 
Golden Bistritz the 79 Hon Inf Bde along with remna nts of Papp's 
Brigade and 10 Inf Bde had meanwhile prepared new d efenses.  The 
Hungarian Landsturm battalions brought from the Bal kans had 
already detrained at Borgo-Prund.  After a quick ma rch to the 
rear the regiments of 40 Hon ID took up a position north of 
Kirlibaba on the 26 th .  They weren't opposed by any Russians in 
this area.  It now seemed that the Russian offensiv e against the 
northern gateways to Transylvania was of secondary importance. 
 
By the 27 th  the AOK at Teschen had come to the correct conclus ion 
that the bulk of the 9 th  Russian Army was deployed between the 
Dniester and the town of Kuty opposite Group Benign i, while just 
the enemy III Cavalry Corps (1 Terek Coss Div, 10 C D) and 103 ID 
had penetrated southern Bukovina.  In an order issu ed on the 27 th  
the high command referred with understandable displ easure to the 
over-hasty retreat of 40 Hon ID, which had given up  the mission 
of observing the Seletin area and completely lost c ontact with 
the enemy.  Any further retreat by XI Corps, which still had 
20,000 men, was out of the question.  Instead Army HQ should 
report when the Corps would be ready to go over to the 
offensive.  On the 27 th  GO Pflanzer-Baltin brought 44 LW Inf Bde, 
which was to support XI Corps, ahead through Körösm ezö to 
Delatyn. 
 
General Letschitzky meanwhile had made ready an att acking group 
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of sixty battalions opposite the front between Niez wiska and 
Kuty, which was more than 50 km long.  On the 27 th  he ordered 
that the attack should commence at 4:00 AM the next  day. 492   The 
right wing would break through the Austrian positio ns with 
XXXIII Corps between Niezwiska and Dzurkow and XLI Corps between 
Dzurkow and Zamulince; on the left the XII and XI C orps would 
strike between Debeslawce and Kuty.  South of the P ruth the area 
between the towns of Debeslawce and Pistyn was to b e already 
secured on the 28 th  regardless of circumstances.  If their 
opponents were thrown back, then all four corps of 9th  Russian 
Army would immediately pursue with their reserves.  Meanwhile 
the attacking troops would organize and fortify the  sectors they 
had captured.  General Promtov's Group (III Cavalry  Corps, 103 
ID), which would cover the offensive toward the sou th, was 
instructed to have a brigade of 103 ID thrust to Ja cobeny, where 
they would dig in and send scouting detachments int o the 
northern valleys of Transylvania. 493  

b. The Russian breakthrough on the Pruth and at Kut y, 
28-30 June 
 
The line is broken  
 
In the evening of 27 June GO Pflanzer-Baltin learne d that 
besides VIII Corps (44 LW and 59 ID) the German 119  ID was also 
to be sent to 7 th  Army.  After these reinforcements arrived the 
offensive along the Dniester would begin, so that a  success 
against the Russian southern wing would prevent Rom ania from 
intervening. 
 
The anticipated Russian attacks began already in th e next 
morning along the entire front between the Czeremos z and the 
Dniester.  This thrust of Letschitzky's Army was di rected 
primarily against 24 ID in the area east and northe ast of Kosow, 
against 30 ID and 42 Hon ID on the Czerniawa, and a gainst 21 LW 
ID on the hills east of Obertyn.  Fighting was espe cially hot 
for the Bohemian 21 LW ID, which however succeeded in fending 
off all the Russian attacks.  At the start the figh ting also 
developed favorably in the south, by FML Habermann' s Group.  The 
Russians did storm the Porab Heights, which however  were 
reconquered by the Kaiser IR # 1.  The 24 ID was si milarly able 
to halt the Russian thrust between Rozniow and Ilin ce.  GO 
Pflanzer-Baltin supported this part of his front wi th the German 
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IR 129, attached from South Army. 
 
There were new Russian attacks in the afternoon.  I n the sector 
of Cavalry Corps Brudermann, the 1 Don Coss Div - r einforced by 
infantry from 82 Russian ID - pushed the weak outpo sts of the 
k.u.k. 3 CD between Uscie Putilla and Rostoki back over the 
Czeremosz and west toward Krzyworownia.  At Kuty th e enemy broke 
into the positions of 8 CD, and IR # 1 again lost t he Porab 
Heights; the Russians were able to envelop the flan k of 24 ID 
with a thrust from the south.  At the same time the  enemy attack 
gained ground toward Chomczyn, where troops from 51  Hon ID were 
inserted into the line as it fell back and fought v ery costly 
actions.  The reinforcements which hastened to Habe rmann's right 
wing (IR # 93 and 54 of 5 ID) weren't able to stem the fury of 
the enemy attack despite all their bravery.  In the  evening 
Habermann's whole Group pulled back to Kosow and th e heights 
farther north. 
 
Meanwhile FML Snjaric's Group (30 ID, 42 Hon ID) wa s faring no 
better on the Czerniawa.  In the afternoon their li nes were 
broken by the impetuously attacking Russians.  FML Snjaric threw 
his reserve, the "Varasdin" IR # 16, into the battl e.  This 
Regiment was hit in the flank and rear by the enemy  and had to 
fall back with heavy losses.  Since there was no ch ance that the 
current line could be held the next day against fur ther 
assaults, in the night the Groups of Habermann and Snjaric had 
to be taken back behind the Pistynka Brook and into  the Kolomea 
bridgehead on the Pruth.  The troops of 44 LW ID wh o had already 
detrained were distributed throughout the bridgehea d.  Farther 
north the setback made it necessary to pull Group H adfy back to 
Kamionka Wk., and to Obertyn. 
 
On the 29 th  the k.u.k. 3 CD guarded the roads into the valleys  of 
the Bilizh ("White") and Czarny ("Black") Czeremosz  between 
Jablonica and Krzyworownia.  To the left, the Russi ans once more 
pushed hard against the neighboring 8 CD and agains t the 
southern wing of FML Habermann's Group.  The thinne d ranks of 8 
CD couldn't stand the pressure; they assembled east  of Kosmacz 
under the protection of rear guards.  The troops fi ghting at 
Pistyn (parts of 5 and 24 ID and of 51 Hon ID) were  in dire 
straits in the afternoon.  Once again the Kaiser IR  # 1 threw 
themselves into the breach.  However, the bravery o f the 
Silesians was unable to restore the situation.  In heavy and 
costly fighting Habermann's southern wing had to pu ll back to 
Jablonow. 
 
Now the Russians were already standing deep in Beni gni's right 
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flank.  In the evening he had to recommend to his A rmy commander 
a further withdrawal of the front to a line running  through 
Berezow Wz., Peczenizyn, Iwanowce (west of Tlumacz)  and a point 
east of Ottynia to the area south of Tlumacz, where  a switch 
position was being hastily prepared.  Here it would  be possible 
for the first time to await the oncoming reinforcem ents and to 
offer sustained resistance with the exhausted troop s.  GO 
Pflanzer-Baltin found himself forced to order that Kolomea 
should be given up to the enemy, and that the front  should be 
withdrawn of the line suggested by Benigni. 
 
The withdrawal from Kolomea  
 
The Groups of Habermann, Snjaric and Hadfy were alr eady starting 
to retreat in the night of 29-30 June.  Together th ese units, 
plus 8 CD, had lost almost 40,000 combatants in the  last two 
days.  In general Cavalry Corps Brudermann remained  in their old 
areas.  The 3 CD at Krzyworownia covered the route which led 
through Zabie to the Jablonica Pass; 8 CD took up a  blocking 
position east of Kosmacz on the 30 th .  Col. Franz's Cav Bde, 
attached to 8 CD, maintained the connection with th e neighboring 
unit to the left, 9 Inf Bde, which had to endure a heavy action 
as they marched back to Berezow.  Opposite Cavalry Corps 
Brudermann only a weaker enemy force moved ahead to  Jasienew 
Grn. and Kosmacz.  South of the Pruth the Russian X II and XI 
Corps pushed hard through Jablonow and toward Pecze nizyn, 
against Habermann's retreating Group.  In the after noon of the 
30 th , pursuing Russian troops were already developing a n attack 
against the heights between Berezow Nz. and Rungory , and in 
front of Peczenizyn.  Contact with the enemy had be en broken off 
between the Pruth and Dniester.  Here Letschitzky's  leading 
troops reached the area west of Obertyn and of Choc imierz in the 
afternoon. 
 
In the evening Cavalry Corps Brudermann stopped in the area 
Zabie-Krzyworownia-Kosmacz.  FML Habermann's Group covered the 
Berezow-Delatyn road with 5 ID and half of 24 ID.  The remnants 
of 51 Hon ID and the other parts of 24 ID were stil l holding the 
heights between Rungory and Peczenizyn, while the G erman IR 129 
was stationed between them and the Pruth.  Groups S njaric and 
Hadfy had built a new front on the gently rolling h eights south 
and east of Ottynia and south of Tlumacz. 
 
In Bukovina, on 28 June GdK Korda sent three battal ions of 40 
Hon ID into the upper Moldawa valley and toward Sel etin.  In 
front of the towns of Moldawa and Izwor they came u pon enemy 
units and weren't able to advance further.  In the evening of 
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the 29 th  the 10 Inf Bde was attacked on the heights east of  the 
Golden Bistritz.  Detachments of General Promtov's Russian group 
sought to break into Korda's positions on the heigh ts; however, 
the Russians were soon put to flight by our artille ry. 
 
GO Pflanzer-Baltin didn't attach any great signific ance to these 
new actions in Bukovina.  He correctly estimated th at the k.u.k. 
XI Corps was opposed by just one infantry and two c avalry 
divisions.  With the main body of their 9 th  Army the Russians 
were now primarily trying to achieve a breakthrough  past Pistyn 
to Delatyn, apparently aiming to disperse the cente r of the 
k.u.k. 7 th  Army and to roll up the front in east Galicia from  the 
southern wing. 
 
Thus new tension had developed on the southern wing  of the 
front.  While the k.u.k. XI Corps was stationed far  to the east 
on the Golden Bistritz, the main body of 7 th  Army had to fight 
between the Pruth and Dniester, and was being force d by constant 
attacks to give ground toward the west.  Thus the f ront of 
Cavalry Corps Brudermann, which was responsible for  maintaining 
a link with the units in Bukovina, had to be contin uously 
extended.  Behind the Cavalry Corps only some weak Landsturm 
formations were stationed in the Carpathian passes between 
Kirlibaba and Körösmezö.  The Jablonica Pass was en dangered, as 
was (at a greater distance) Maramaros-Sziget.  It w ould have 
been understandable if in the days of crisis during  the fighting 
at Kolomea GO Pflanzer-Baltin had again mused wheth er things 
would have turned out better if he had been permitt ed to 
withdraw all of 7 th  Army behind the Pruth after the breakthrough 
at Okna.  In any event, he was always conscious of the danger 
that would threaten Bothmer's Army if 7 th  Army withdrew. 
 
GM Leide's Group (parts of 15 ID plus LW IR # 5 fro m 30 ID and 
k.u. Lst IR # 10) had endured heavy fighting in the  last few 
days.  Entrusted with keeping the Russians penned i nto the bend 
of the Dniester west of Piotrow, on 28 and 29 June they were 
assaulted by strong enemy forces which had crossed the Dniester 
during the great offensive against 7 th  Army.  Although the 
Russians were defeated, because of the setbacks els ewhere in 7 th  
Army GM Leide's Group had to withdraw in the night of 29-30 June 
to a position west of Olesza.  On this new line the y were 
attacked at noon on the 30 th  by Russian horsemen deployed in six 
waves.  The onrushing cavalry - regiments from 6 Do n Coss Div - 
were hit by well-aimed fire from the battalions of Group Leide 
as well as by artillery from FML Hadfy's Group, and  were thrown 
back with heavy casualties. 
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While this was happening, German troops were alread y assembling 
behind the endangered junction of Pflanzer-Baltin's  and 
Bothmer's Armies.  GO Pflanzer-Baltin designated Ty smienica as 
the point where the German 119 ID would detrain aft er rolling 
through Lemberg and Halicz.  Moreover the severe se tback to 7 th  
Army had compelled GdI Bothmer to shift the German 105 ID (which 
had just two regiments available) from Koszowa to N izniow.  Thus 
the front between 7 th  and South Armies was bolstered, and the 
creation of a new Army was initiated. 
 
Origins of the k.u.k. 12 th  Army  
 
On 27 June GdI Falkenhayn had suggested that leader ship of the 
planned offensive on the Dniester should be entrust ed to FML 
Archduke Karl Franz Joseph, the Aus-Hung. heir appa rent.  He 
would command a newly-created 12 th  Army on the Dniester, as well 
as a "Dniester Army Group" which would consist of t he 12 th , 7 th  
and South Armies.  Falkenhayn proposed that the Ger man GM Seeckt 
should be the Archduke's Chief of Staff.  This idea  was quite 
agreeable to GO Conrad, especially since he attache d such great 
importance to the planned thrust on the Dniester in  light of the 
Romanian danger.  Conrad demanded, however, that Co l. Alfred 
Waldstätten, hitherto Chief of Staff to the Archduk e's XX Corps, 
should be assigned to HQ of 12 th  Army as a "General Staff Officer 
for Special Tasks."  The two Emperors approved thes e 
suggestions. 
 
On 1 July the appointment of Archduke Karl Franz Jo seph as 
commander of 12 th  Army was announced.  Col. Zeynek would be 
called back to his post as Chief of Staff to 7 th  Army.  The HQ of 
12 th  Army was established at Chodorow.  Their first ord er, 
prepared jointly by Conrad and Falkenhayn, assigned  them a major 
goal:  "To break through the enemy front in southea st Galicia, 
thus opening the way to the flank and rear area lin es of 
communication of the Russians advancing through Buk ovina."  All 
operational instructions sent to 12 th  Army HQ were to be issued 
through the Aus-Hung. high command after prior cons ultation with 
Falkenhayn. 
 
The Archduke-Successor took up his new assignment i n a very 
depressed mood.  Besides the fact that he was leavi ng his 
"Edelweiss troops" with a heavy heart, he was aware  that he was 
being thrust into an extremely difficult situation.   In the 
General Staff and at the court the word "Solferino"  was heard; 
not without reason there was speculation that the s uccessor's 
ascent in the military hierarchy would be remembere d in the same 
way as a similar unlucky event that had befallen th e aged 
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Emperor back on 24 June 1859.  Also the Archduke to ok little 
pleasure in the composition of his new entourage, w ith a Reich-
German general at its head.  The knowledge that in the immediate 
future he would himself have to bear the burden of the 
increasing dependence on our stronger ally was anot her reason 
why the prince regarded the command he was assuming  as a very 
heavy burden from the beginning. 494  
 

c. The new crisis of 7 th  Army and the allied 
counterattacks, 1-3 July 
 
Before 12 th  Army HQ could assume their responsibilities at 
Chodorow, new Russian attacks made it necessary to commit the 
troops who had gathered behind the left wing of 7 th  Army.  The 
Stavka had turned their attention to the events in Bukovina and 
at Kolomea. To exploit the success of 9 th  Army, General Brussilov 
asked Alexeiev that a division should be transferre d to this 
Army from the North Front.  Therefore Alexeiev chos e to send 108 
ID and Ussuri Coss Div from North Front, plus 117 I D from 
Bessarabia, as reinforcements for Letschitzky.  Unt il the 
intervention of these units, which could be expecte d around 8 
July, the 7 th  Army would help the 9 th  with a division, since 
General Alexeiev believed that the fate of the oper ations would 
be decided by developments on the left wing of Sout hwest Front 
rather than in the sector of Shcherbachev's Army. 495 
 
General Shcherbachev pulled 47 ID from the front of  XVI Corps 
and sent it by rail to Horodenka.  117 ID was direc ted to 
Czernowitz and the Ussuri Coss Div to Kamenets-Podo lsk.  108 ID 
would follow later, and was assigned to replace 47 ID in 7 th  
Army. 
 
General Letschitzky, however, had no time to await the arrival 
of reinforcements.  He had learned about the sudden  appearance 
of German troops at Tlumacz.  Therefore after a sho rt pause for 
breath on 1 July he was already sending the center of his Army 
to again strike Group Benigni north and south of th e Pruth. 
 
After intense artillery fire, in FML Habermann's se ctor the 
Russians captured the heights southeast of Peczeniz yn, defended 
by parts of 51 Hon and 24 ID, in see-saw fighting.  Three 

                                                 
494 See also Cramon, "Bundesgenosse" and Werkmann, "Deutschland 

als Verbündeter" (Berlin, 1931) 
495 Klembovsky, p. 60 
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Russian regiments, deployed in depth, reached the l ine Rungory-
Kniadzdwor.  On the northern bank of the Pruth, oth er Russian 
forces broke through 30 ID at Tlumaczyk and at the same time 
drove from the south into the Division's rear.  In the evening 
our troops in the Pruth valley were falling back to  the west.  
They had to be helped by 44 LW ID, assembled at Lan czyn.  When 
the connection with FZM Benigni couldn't be restore d in this 
critical hour, GO Pflanzer-Baltin placed FML Snjari c's Group 
(made up of 30 ID, 42 Hon ID and parts of 36 ID) un der the HQ of 
Group Hadfy.  FML Snjaric and Habermann received an  emphatic 
order to stand firm.  Powerful new Russian attacks in the 
direction of Delatyn were expected with certainty.  There was an 
imminent danger that the groups stationed at Berezo w and in the 
area between Kosmacz and Zabie would be cut off com pletely from 
the main body of 7 th  Army.  To prevent this, GO Pflanzer-Baltin 
decided to have 44 LW ID now thrust immediately alo ng the 
southern bank of the Pruth, rather than waiting for  the arrival 
at Delatyn of 59 ID so that the two divisions could  be employed 
together. 
 
Also GdI Bothmer and GM Seeckt, with the agreement of the German 
OHL, decided on an attack to help out.  G.Lt von Kr aewel, 
commanding the German 105 ID, would attack with his  own Division 
and 119 ID from Tlumacz southeast to Chocimierz.  H e would not 
be placed under Pflanzer-Baltin's authority.  The e nemy advance 
on the Pruth seemed vulnerable to a flank thrust. 
 
Limited effectiveness of the allied counterattack  
 
On 2 July Nemeczek's 44 LW ID drove the Russians in  the Pruth 
valley back through Sadzawka [Sedzawka].  The Germa n striking 
group under G.Lt Kraewel gained ground southeast of  Tlumacz and 
advanced toward Chocimierz.  FML Hadfy's Group join ed this 
advance south of Ottynia and simultaneously support ed the thrust 
of 44 LW ID with flanking artillery fire.  While th is fighting 
continued, the 6 Don Coss Div again went over to th e attack on 
the rolling plain at Olesza and fell upon the line held by GM 
Leide's Group.  The attack of the Russian cavalry o nce more 
collapsed under the defenders' fire. 
 
The thrusts by 44 LW ID on the Pruth and by Group K raewel at 
Tlumacz threw the Russians onto the defensive on 2 July.  
Moreover, for some time it had been difficult to su pply 9 th  
Russian Army; Letschitzky would have to overcome th is problem 
before the bulk of his soldiers could resume attack ing with full 
impact.  However, the aggressive Army commander sti ll sent his 
leading divisions forward, striking toward the west .  In the 
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mountains he initiated an envelopment, aiming to se cure the road 
and rail line which led through the Jablonica Pass into Hungary. 
 
On 3 July, attacking groups from XI and XII Russian  Corps drove 
the outposts of the k.u.k. 8 CD from the heights at  Kosmacz back 
toward Tatarow and Mikuliczyn.  Also the right wing  of FML 
Habermann's badly-weakened Group had to give way to  enemy 
presssure; they fell back from Berezow Wz. to the v icinity of 
Oslawy Biale.  At the same time Letschitzky mounted  strong 
counter-thrusts on and north of the Pruth.  44 LW I D maintained 
themselves gallantly on the heights west of Mlodiat yn, but their 
counterattack was stalled.  The advance of Groups H adfy and 
Kraewel also came to a halt. 
 
Originally GO Pflanzer-Baltin wanted to deploy the entire 59 ID 
on the southern wing of Group Benigni.  The retreat  of 24 ID and 
the bitter combat at Sadzawka now forced him, howev er, to hold 
the first troops of 59 ID as they detrained at Dela tyn, in 
readiness to either march to Oslawy Biale or to dep loy in the 
threatened sector in the Pruth valley.  On the othe r hand, his 
German Chief of Staff GM Seeckt held fast to the or iginal plan 
for using the Division, and in this question didn't  accommodate 
himself to the orders of the Army commander.  Such quarrels, in 
which the ill-feeling of the strong willed commande r of 7 th  Army 
regarding increased German influence played a part,  impaired the 
smooth functioning of the command apparatus. 
 
In the evening of the 3 rd  the Russians broke into the crumbling 
lines of 30 ID.  Now 7 th  Army HQ was compelled to split up yet 
more units to patch up the front.  Three battalions  of 59 ID had 
to be thrown into the fighting.  They were able to parry the 
dangerous Russian thrust.  In the night the enemy w as thrown 
back at Sadzawka. 
 
Changes to the command structure of 7 th  Army  
 
In the midst of these days of heavy fighting the ch ain of 
command and in some cases the interior alignment of  the units of 
7th  Army underwent a reorganization.  On 1 July the co mmander of 
VIII Corps, FZM Scheuchenstuel, arrived at Pflanzer -Baltin's HQ 
along with his Chief of Staff Col. Sündermann.  Sch euchenstuel 
was supposed to take control of the units stationed  on the 
southern wing of the current Group Benigni.  The co nditions 
which the commander of VIII Corps and his Chief of Staff 
discovered here revealed how difficult their task w ould be.  
They saw staffs which had lost their confidence, po or positions, 
hastily constructed lines of barbed wire, and burnt -out troops.  
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Some of the men had lost courage and trust that the y could stand 
up to Russian attacks.  Since a large number of the  newly-
arrived units had already been used to plug gaps in  the line, 
FZM Scheuchen-stuel asked to be relieved of the com mand which 7 th  
Army had intended to give him.  Col. Sündermann joi ned this 
request.  GO Pflanzer-Baltin valued FZM Benigni and  his  Chief of 
Staff, Lt Col. Max Freih. von Pitreich, because the y had never 
shied away from the heavy burden of responsibility.   Therefore 
they would continue to exercise command over their own Group and 
over the recently-arrived reinforcements (44 LW and  59 ID).  
Benigni's reinforced Group was now designated the V III Corps. 
 
XI Corps got a new commander on the 3 rd  - FML Habermann, who took 
the place of GdK Korda.  FML Snjaric's Group was as signed on the 
4th  to VIII Corps.  Two divisions were built from Snja ric's men: 

. 42 Hon ID consisted of 83 Hon Inf and 72 Inf Bdes . 

. 30 ID consisted of 16 In Bde and the newly formed  215 Inf 
Bde (with IR # 97 plus Col. Bekesi's Hungarian Lst IR; the 
latter was created from the remnants of k.u. Lst IR  # 20 
and of three regiments of 51 Hon ID). 

GM Foglar took over a "new" 51 Hon ID, made up of 7 9 Hon Inf Bde 
and Lt Col. Papp's Brigade.  GO Conrad intended to assign the 
following units to the newly-formed 12 th  Army: 

. FML Hadfy's Group (21 LW ID, 5 Hon CD), 

. G.Lt Kraewel's Group (6 CD; German 119 and 105 ID ; Group 
Leide), 
. XIII Corps, and 
. 1 German Res ID (which was arriving at Podhajce).  

However, these troops wouldn't actually be placed u nder the new 
12 th  Army QH at Chodorow until the conclusion of Group Kraewel's 
ongoing counterattack. 
 
GO Conrad acquainted GdI Falkenhayn with his intent ions on 2 
July.  The question of whether units could also be shifted to 
12 th  Army from Army Group Linsingen hinged on the devel opment of 
the situation in Volhynia.  However, Conrad asked h is ally to 
report whether it might not still be possible to br ing to east 
Galicia new forces from France or from the front no rth of the 
Pripyat. It seemed to Conrad that 12 th  Army would have to be 
reinforced by about four more German divisions to s uccessfully 
carry out the planned thrust along the Dniester, to  win a 
decisive success over the southern wing of the Russ ian forces, 
and to prevent Romania from intervening. 
 
In his answering telegram, GdI Falkenhayn expressed  his 
agreement with the first part of these suggestions.   However, he 
refused to send the German 1 Res ID to the Dniester , because a 
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Russian attack on the Barysz Brook was anticipated as a 
certainty.  Falkenhayn also let Conrad know that he  couldn't 
provide the requested divisions from the West or fr om the front 
north of the Pripyat. 
 
This was the situation when new Russian assaults we re imminent 
on the 3 rd , not just along the Baryszbach but also on the Pru th 
and on the Styr.  These attacks would make the buil ding of 12th 
Army impossible, along with the allies' intended la rge-scale 
offensive on the Dniester. 
 
At least the June battles had also cost the enemy h eavy 
casualties; the Southwest Front had lost 300,000 me n. 496   
However, the gigantic Russian Empire could make goo d such losses 
with relative ease from its resources.  Now, as the  Russian 
generals unleashed the powerful blow which they hop ed would 
decisively hurt the encircled Central Powers, they would still 
be able to commit units which had yet to see action  in 1916. 
 
 

E. General Offensive of the Tsar'as Armies in the F irst 
Half of July 
 

1. Orders of battle on the Russian front for July 1 916 

 
The strengths shown for Aus-Hung. units are based o n the records 
of the AOK; those shown for German units are only e stimated 
averages. 
 
a. Units fighting under the Aus-Hung. AOK on the Ru ssian front 
as of 3 July 1916 
 
7th  Army  
Commander = GO Freih. von Pflanzer-Baltin 
C/Staff = Col. Ritter von Zeynek 
 
XI Corps (24,500 foot; 126 guns) 
Commander = FML Edler von Habermann 
C/Staff = Lt Col. Otto von Redlich 
. 51 st  Hon ID - GM Foglar (12,100 foot, 79 guns) 

. Lt Col. Papp's Bde 

. 79 Hon Inf Bde (from 40 Hon ID) - Col. Rubint 
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. 10 Inf Bde (from 5 ID, HQ of which was temporaril y disbanded) 
- GM Adalbert von Kaltenborn (3200 foot, 4 guns) 
. 40 th  Hon ID - GM Edler von Nagy (9200 foot, 43 guns) 

. 202 Hon Inf Bde - Col. von Savoly 

. 80 Hon Inf Bde - Col. von Sreter 
 
Cavalry Corps Brudermann (3000 foot, 2100 horse, 36  guns) 
Commander = FML Ritter von Brudermann 
C/Staff = Lt Col. Edler von Dragoni 
. 3 rd  CD - FML Ritter von Brudermann (1200 foot, 1100 ho rse, 12 
guns) 

. 10 Cav Bde - Col. Ritter von Szivo 

. 12 Cav Bde - Col. Edler von Kirsch 
. 8 th  CD - GM von Fluck (temporary) (1800 foot, 1000 hor se, 24 
guns) 

. 13 Cav Bde - GM von Fluck 

. 15 Cav Bde - Col. Edler von Dokonal 

. Col. Franz's Cav Bde 
 
Group [Corps] Benigni (on 3 July became VIII Corps)  (29,000 
foot, 184 guns) 
Commander = FZM Ritter von Benigni 
C/Staff = Lt Col. Max Freiherr von Pitreich 
. 24 th  ID - GM Urbarz (6400 foot, 64 guns) 

.  9 Inf Bde (from 5 ID) - Col. Rudolf Klein 

. 47 Inf Bde - Col. Edler von Stransky 
. 59 th  ID - GM Kroupa (8500 foot, 60 guns) 

.18 Mtn Bde - GM Skvor 

. 6 Mtn Bde - Col. von Hellebronth 
. 44 th  LW ID - FML Nemeczek (11,000 foot, 60 guns) 

. 87 LW Inf Bde - GM Jellenchich 

. 44 LW Inf Bde - Col. Zawada 

. 48 Inf Bde (from 24 ID) - GM von Kralowetz 
 
Group [Corps] Hadfy (26,6000 foot, 1800 horse, 203 guns) 
Commander = FML von Hadfy 
C/Staff = Lt Col. Stromfeld 
. 30 th  ID 497 - GM Jesser (3900 foot, 60 guns) 

. 215 Inf Bde 498  - Col. von Berzeviczy 

. 16 Inf Bde - Col. Freiherr von Testa 

                                                 
497 30 th  ID and 42 nd Hon ID made up FML Snjaric's Group, which on 

4 July was again placed under Corps Benigni; on 7 J uly 
Snjaric's Group came directly under 7 th  Army HQ 

498 215 Inf Bde was formed with IR # 97 plus Col. B ekesi's k.u. 
Lst IR; the latter had the remnants of k.u. Lst IR # 20 and of 
three regiments of 51 st  Hon ID. 
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. 42 nd Hon ID 499  - FML Snjaric (8300 foot, 74 guns) 
. 83 Hon Inf Bde - GM Bekic (included troops of the  badly 
shrunken 84 Hon Inf Bde) 
. 72 Inf Bde (from 36 ID) - Col. Budiner 

. 5 th  Hon CD - FML Freiherr von Apor (1400 foot, 1800 ho rse, 24 
guns) 

. 19 Hon Cav Bde - GM von Jony 

. 23 Hon Cav Bde - Col. Graf Lubienski 
. 21 st  LW ID - GM Podhajsky (13,000 foot, 45 guns) 

. 41 LW Inf Bde - Col. Schwanda 

. 42 LW Inf Bde - Col. Chwostek (temporary) 
 
GERMAN Group Kraewel (17,600 foot, 1400 horse, 131 guns) 
Commander = Prussian G.Lt von Kraewel 
C/Staff = Prussian Major Riedel 
. Aus-Hung. 6 th  CD - GM Edler von Schwer (3600 foot, 1400 horse, 
40 guns) 

. 5 Cav Bde - GM Kopecek 

. 14 Cav Bde - Col. Adler (temporary) 
. German 119 ID - GM von Behr (3600 foot, 38 guns) 
. German 105 ID - G.Lt von Kraewel (5400 foot, 24 g uns) 
. Aus-Hung. Group of GM Leide (5000 foot, 29 guns) - Had 30 Inf 
Bde (from 15 ID) plus parts of 30 ID and of 39 Hon ID) 
 
TOTALS for 7 th  Army = 97,600 foot; 5300 horse; 680 guns 
 
GERMAN South Army  
Commander = Bavarian GdI Graf von Bothmer 
C/Staff = Bavarian Lt Col. Ritter von Hemmer 
 
Aus-Hung. XIII Corps (18,600 foot; 1500 horse; 129 guns) 
Commander = GdI Freiherr von Rhemen 
C/Staff = Col. Csoban 
. 15 th  ID - GM Ritter von Weiss-Tihanyi (4000 foot, 47 gu ns) 

. 29 Inf Bde (only) - Col. Pammer 
. 2 nd CD - GM Freiherr von Abele (2000 foot, 1500 horse,  9 guns) 

. 3 Cav Bde - Col. Freiherr von Spiegelfeld 

. 16 Cav Bde - Col. Edler von Karapancza 
. 36 th  ID - Col. Edler von Löw (temporary) (11,400 foot; 62 guns) 

. 75 Hon Inf Bde (from 38 Hon ID) - Col. Gombos 

. 13 Inf Bde - Col. Edler von Löw 
. Directly under the Corps 

. Hon IR # 302 (from 51 Hon ID) (1200 foot) 

. Artillery - 6 guns 
 

                                                 
499 For 42 nd Hon ID, see footnote to 30 th  ID above 
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Aus-Hung. VI Corps (18,400 foot; 99 guns) 
Commander = GdI von Arz 
C/Staff = Col. Joseph Huber 
. 12 th  ID - FML Edler von Hinke (14,900 foot; 52 guns) 

. 23 Inf Bde - GM Ritter von Metz 

. 24 Inf Bde - Col. Johann Schubert 
. 39 th  Hon ID - GM Blasius von Dani (3500 foot, 47 guns) 

. 77 Hon Inf Bde - Col. Lengerer 

. 78 Hon Inf Bde - Col. Daubner 
. GERMAN 48 th  Res ID - G.Lt von Oppeln-Bronikowski (11,300 foot;  
38 guns) 
 
Aus-Hung. Corps Hofmann (33,000 foot; 110 guns) 
Commander = FML Hofmann 
C/Staff = Col. Pawlowsky 
. 54 th  ID - FML Daniel (16,00 foot; 52 guns) 

. 132 Inf Bde - Col. Edler von Bolzano 

. 131 Inf Bde - GM Blum 
. 55 th  ID - GM Ritter von Unschuld (17,000 foot; 44 guns)  

. 129 Inf Bde - Col. Bankovac 

. 130 Inf Bde - Col. von Stanoilovic 
. Corps artillery - 14 guns 
 
Aus-Hung. IX Corps (40,600 foot; 175 guns) 
Commander = FML Kralicek 
C/Staff = Col. von Krammer 
. 38 th  Hon ID - GM von Molnar (10,100 foot; 52 guns) 

. 76 Hon Inf Bde (only) - Col. Karleusa 
. 19 th  ID - FM Böltz (19,200 foot; 56 guns) 

. 37 Inf Bde - Col. Augustin 

. 38 Inf Bde - GM Steiger 
. 32 nd ID - GM Ritter von Willerding (11,300 foot; 55 gun s) 

. 63 Inf Bde - Col. Brunader 

. 64 Inf Bde - GM Grallert 
 
Directly under South Army 
. German 1 st  Res ID - G.Lt Zietlow (7200 foot, 34 guns) 
. Army artillery - 58 guns 
 
TOTALS for German South Army = 129,100 foot; 1500 h orse; 643 
guns) 
 
2nd Army   
Commander = GO von Böhm-Ermolli 
C/Staff = GM Dr. Bardolff 
 
IV Corps (26,100 foot; 102 guns) 
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Commander = GdI Schmidt von Georgenegg 
C/Staff = Col. Edler von Merizzi 
. 14 th  ID - FML von Csicserics (15,100 foot; 50 guns) 

. 27 Inf Bde - GM Horvath 

. 28 Inf Bde - Col. Alfred von Zeidler 
. 33 rd  ID - FML Hordt (11,000 foot; 48 guns) 

. 65 Inf Bde - Col. Friedrich Edler von Tomanek 

. 66 Inf Bde - GM Brauner 
. Corps artillery - 4 guns 
 
V Corps (16,200 foot; 50 guns) 
Commander = FML Goglia 
C/Staff = Col. Freiherr von Catinelli 
. 31 st  ID (only) - GM Lieb (16,200 foot; 46 guns) 

. 61 Inf Bde - Col. Trajan Bacsila 

. 62 Inf Bde - Col. Rehwold 
. Corps artillery - 4 guns 
 
Group Kosak (30,400 foot; 86 guns) 
Commander = FML Kosak 
C/Staff = Major Ritter von Förtner-Strefflour 
. 27 th  ID - FML Kosak (22,000 foot; 50 guns) 

. 53 Inf Bde - Col. Lederer 

. 54 Inf Bde - Col. von Watterich 
. Directly under Group HQ (8400 foot, 36 guns) - IR  # 85 (from 
27 ID), IR # 76 (from 14 ID) and IR # 83 (from 33 I D) plus 
artillery 
 
Directly under 2 nd Army - IR # 12 (from 33 ID; 3100 foot) 
 
TOTALS for 2 nd Army = 75,800 foot and 238 guns 
 
Army Group Linsingen  
Commander = Prussian GdI von Linsingen (with the au thority of a 
GO) 
C/Staff = Prussian GM von Stolzmann 
 
a) 1st  Army  
Commander = GO von Puhallo 
C/Staff = GM Sallagar 
 
XVIII Corps (19,200 foot; 88 guns) 
Commander = FML Czibulka 
C/Staff = Col. Larisch 
. k.k. 1 st  Lst Inf Bde - GM Edler von Severus (9500 foot, 42 
guns) 
. 25 th  ID - GM von Boog (9700 foot, 46 guns) 
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. 49 Inf Bde - Col. Dr. Edler von Eccho 

. 50 Inf Bde - GM von Stöhr 
 
Independent 46 th  LW ID 500  - GM von Urbanski (25,500 foot; 78 guns) 
. 91 LW Inf Bde - GM Frauenberger 
. 92 LW Inf Bde - GM Haas 
 
TOTALS for 1 st  Army = 44,700 foot; 166 guns 
 
b) Armeegruppe Marwitz  
Commander = Prussian GdK von der Marwitz 
C/Staff = Prussian Col. Marquard 
 
Directly under the Armeegruppe were... 
. Aus-Hung. 7 th  ID - GM Baumgartner (5400 foot, 50 guns) 

. 14 Inf Bde - Col. von Falkhausen 

. 71 Inf Bde - Col. Fleischmann 
. German 108 th  ID - G.Lt Beckmann (5400 foot, 32 guns) 
. German 22 nd ID - G.Lt Dieffenbach (5400 foot, 50 guns) 
. Aus-Hung. 48 th  ID - FML Gabriel (6600 foot, 59 guns) 

. 11 Mtn Bde - GM Edler von Luxardo 

. 12 Mtn Bde - GM Prinz Schwarzenberg 
 
Group Falkenhayn (15,800 foot; 6900 horse; 130 guns ) 
Commander = Prussian GdK Eugen von Falkenhayn  
C/Staff = Württemberg Major Wöllwarth 
. Aus-Hung. 61 st  ID - FML Winkler (6400 foot, 52 guns) 

. k.u. 16 Lst Inf Bde - Col. Bernatsky 

. k.u. 19 Lst Inf Bde - Col. von Szabo 
. Aus-Hung. Cavalry Corps of FML Leonhardi 

. 4 th  CD - FML Freiherr von Leonhardi (500 foot, 2000 ho rse, 
16 guns) 

. 18 Cav Bde - GM Leiter 

. 21 Cav Bde - GM Graf Marenzi 
. 7 th  CD - FML Ritter von Micewski (1700 foot, 1900 hors e, 
14 guns) 

. 11 Cav Bde - GM Edler von Mold 

. 20 Cav Bde - Col. Freiherr Regner von Bleyleben 
. German 43 rd  Res ID - GM von Runckel (7200 foot, 44 guns) 
. German 9 th  CD - GM von Heuduck (3000 horse, 4 guns) 
 
TOTALS for Armeegruppe Marwitz = 38,600 foot; 6900 horse; 321 
guns 
 

                                                 
500 Still attached to 46 th  LW ID were Major Trupkovic's Combined 

Regt, IR # 42 and the FJB # 17 and 25. 
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c) 4th  Army  
Commander = CO von Tersztyanszky 
C/Staff = GM Berndt 
 
Independent 10 th  CD - GM Viktor von Bauer (1100 foot, 1400 horse, 
10 guns) 
. 4 Cav Bde - Col. Markowitz 
. 8 Cav Bde - GM von Mouillard 
 
Corps Szurmay (7000 foot, 88 guns) 
Commander = FML Szurmay 
C/Staff = Col. Röder 
. 70 th  Hon ID - GM Goldbach (4400 foot, 32 guns) 

. 207 Hon Inf Bde - Col. Andreas Berger 

. 208 Hon Inf Bde - Col. Marton 
. 11 th  ID -GM Edler von Obauer (3100 foot, 35 guns) 

.  4 Inf Bde - Col. Prey 

. 22 Inf Bde - Col. Edler von Barza 
. Corps artillery - 21 guns 
 
X Corps (9000 foot, 102 guns) 
Commander = FML Csanady 
C/Staff = Col. Rusky 
. 13 th  LW ID - FML Edler von Kalser (2500 foot, 33 guns) 

. 25 LW Inf Bde - Col. Wurja 

. 26 LW Inf Bde - Col. Ritter von Zygadlowicz 
. 2 nd ID - GM Ritter von Jemrich (3100 foot, 16 guns) 

.  3 Inf Bde - GM Anton Klein 

. 19 Inf Bde - GM von Iwansko 
. 37 th  Hon ID - GM Haber (3400 foot, 46 guns) 

. 73 Hon Inf Bde - Col. von Pillepic 

. 74 Hon Inf Bde - Col. Pogany 
. Corps artillery - 12 guns 
 
TOTALS for 4 th  Army = 17,500 foot; 1400 horse; 200 guns 
 
d) German X Corps (21,200 foot; 149 guns) 
Commander = Prussian G.Lt von Lüttwitz 
C/Staff = Prussian Major Drechsel 
. 20 th  ID - G.Lt von Schöler (5400 foot, 50 guns) 
. 19 th  ID - G.Lt von Schmettau (5400 foot, 50 guns) 
. Aus-Hung. 29 th  ID - FML Schön (10,400 foot; 25 guns) 

. 57 Inf Bde - Col. Barwik 

. 58 Inf Bde - GM Langendorf 
. Corps artillery - 24 guns 
 
e) Armeegruppe Bernhardi  
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Commander = Prussian GdK von Bernhardi 
C/Staff = Prussian Major Klette 
 
Directly under the Armeegruppe... 
. German Combined ID - GM Rusche (6600 foot, 53 gun s) 
. 11 th  Bavarian ID - G.Lt Ritter von Kneussl (5400 foot, 40 guns) 
. German 107 th  ID - GM Hahndorff (5400 foot, 32 guns) 
. Artillery - 22 guns 
 
Aus-Hung. II Corps (17,000 foot; 118 guns) 
Commander = FML Kaiser 
C/Staff = Col. Purtscher 
. 41 st  Hon ID - GM Schamschula (10,500 foot; 52 guns) 

. 40 Hon Inf Bde - Col. Freiherr von Benz-Albkron 

. 82 Hon Inf Bde - Col. Ritter von Sypniewski 
. 4 th  ID - GM Pfeffer (6500 foot, 62 guns) 

. 7 Inf Bde - Col. Ritter von Steinitz 

. 8 Inf Bde - Col. Köckh 
. II Corps artillery - 4 guns 
 
TOTALS for Armeegruppe Bernhardi = 34,400 foot; 265  guns 
 
f) Corps Fath (34,400 foot; 450 horse; 218 guns) 
Commander = GdI Fath 
C/Staff = Col. Ludvig 
. 45 th  LW ID - FML Smekal (10,900 foot; 450 horse; 51 gun s) 501 
 . 89 LW Inf Bde - Col. von Habermann 

. 90 LW Inf Bde - GM Karl Schwarz 
. 26 th  LW ID - FML Lischka (10,700 foot; 52 guns) 

. 51 LW Inf Bde - Col. Rustler 

. 52 LW Inf Bde - Col. Johann von Richter 
. 53 rd  ID - GM von Pongracz (12,800 foot; 109 guns) 502  
 . k.u. 127 Lst Inf Bde - GM Tanarky 

. 128 Lst Inf Bde - Col. Karpellus 
. Corps artillery - 6 guns 
 
g) Cavalry Corps Hauer (11,950 foot; 4900 horse; 83  guns) 
Commander = GdK Freiherr von Hauer 
C/Staff = Lt Col. Ritter Fischer von Ledenice 
. Polish Legion (1 & 3 Bdes) - GM von Puchalski (48 50 foot, 34 

                                                 
501 TRANSLATOR's NOTE:  The 450 horsemen in 45 th  LW ID were 

apparently the attached HR # 4.  Also the text indi cates later 
that the organization of Fath's units was by no mea ns as tidy 
as it appears here. 

502 The total of 109 guns for 53 rd  ID includes 51 attached 
German pieces. 
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guns) 
. 1 st  CD - GM Chevalier de Ruiz (2600 foot, 1050 horse, 19 guns) 

. 6 Cav Bde - Col. von Pongracz 

. 7 Cav Bde - Col. Edler von Pollet 
. 11 th  Hon CD - GM Czito (2000 foot, 2400 horse, 15 guns)  

. 22 Hon Cav Bde - Col. von Zech 

. 24 Hon Cav Bde - Col. Hegedüs 
. 9 th  CD - GM von Le Gay (2500 foot, 1450 horse, 15 guns ) 

. 1 Cav Bde - Col. von Weisz 

. 9 Cav Bde - GM Freiherr von Sessler 
 
h) Army Group reserves - 2 nd Bde and cavalry of the Polish Legion 
(Col. Küttner): 1350 foot, 450 horse, 4 guns 
 
TOTALS for sections "d" through "h" above - 103,300  foot; 5800 
horse; 719 guns 
TOTALS for Army Group Linsingen = 204,100 foot; 14, 100 horse, 
1411 guns 
 
TOTALS for units under the AOK on the Russian front  = 506,600 
foot; 20,900 horse; 2972 guns 
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2. Austrian troops under Woyrsch's GERMAN Army as o f 3 July 1916 
 
XII Corps (36,000 foot; 122 guns) 
Commander = GdI Ritter von Henriquez 
C/Staff = Col. Freiherr Zeidler Daubensky von Stern eck 
. 16 th  ID - FML von Schariczer (17,100 foot; 64 guns) 

. 31 Inf Bde - GM von Szende 

. 32 Inf Bde - GM von Koschatzky 
. 35 th  ID - FML von Podhoranszky (18,900 foot; 68 guns) 

. 69 Inf Bde - GM von Baitz 

. 70 Inf Bde - Col. Funk 
 
 
3. Russian Southwest Front as of 3 July 1916 
Commander = GdK Brussilov 
C/Staff = G.Lt Klembovsky 
 
3rd  Army - GdI Letsch (6 inf and 7 cav divs) 
XXXI Corps [75, 83 ID], Bulatov's Combined Corps [2 7, 78 ID], 
XLVI Corps [77, 100 ID], IV Cav Corps [16 CD; 2 Com b Coss Div; 3 
Cauc Coss Div]; 5 Don Coss Div, 1 Kuban Coss Div, 1  Trans-Baikal 
Coss Div, 3 Cav Div 
 
8th  Army - GdK Kaledin (15 inf and 3 cav divs) 
V Cav Corps [11 CD; 3 Orenburg Coss Div], I Turkest an Corps [1 & 
2 Turkestan Rif Divs], XXX Corps [71, 80 ID], I Cor ps [22, 24 
ID], XXXIX Corps [102, 125 ID], XXIII Corps [20, 53  ID], XL 
Corps [2 & 4 Rif Divs]; independent 4 Finn Rif Div;  V Sib Corps 
[50 ID; 6 Sib Rif Div]; 12 CD 
 
11 th  Army - GdK Sakharov (12 ½ inf and 3 cav divs) 
VIII Corps [14, 15 ID], XLV Corps [2 Finn Rif Div; 126 ID], 
XXXII Corps [101, 105 ID], XVII Corps [3, 35 ID], V II Corps [13, 
34 ID; Inf Bde "Saratov"], V Corps [7, 10 ID], Prin ce 
Vadbolsky's Cav Corps [Combined CD; Trans-Amur Bord er CD]; 
independent 7 CD 
 
7th  Army - GdI Shcherbachev (13 inf and 2 cav divs) 
VI Corps [4, 16 ID], XVIII Corps [23, 27 ID], XXII Corps [1 & 3 
Finn Rif Divs], XVI Corps [41, 47 ID], II Corps [26 , 43 ID], II 
Cav Corps [9 CD; 6 Don Coss Div]; 3 Turkestan Rif D iv; 108 ID 
(arrived on 5 July front North Front), 113 ID 
 
9th  Army - GdI Letschitzky (11 inf and 5 cav divs) 
XXIII Corps [1 & 2 Trans-Amur Border Divs], XLI Cor ps [74 ID; 3 
Trans-Amur Border Div], XII Corps [12, 19 ID], XI C orps [11, 32 
ID]; 82 ID & 103 ID (the 82 nd and 103 rd  had been part of a 
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combined corps, but now were independent); 117 ID ( arrived on 5 
July from Bessarabia); III Cav Corps [10 CD; 1 Don Coss Div, 1 
Terek Coss Div]; Caucasian Native CD; Ussuri Coss D iv (latter 
arrived on 8 July from North Front) 
 

2. The general military situation at the start of t he 
second half of 1916 

 
The Great Powers united in the enemy alliance had p ersistently 
adhered to the military plans decided at Chantilly in December 
1915 for the coming year.  However, in the first ha lf of 1916 
they were unable to make their plans a reality.  Th ey had 
intended to simultaneously fall upon the Central Po wers on all 
fronts in the spring - approximately in March - and  thus rob 
their surrounded opponents of the advantage of oper ating on 
interior lines; however, England's armaments wouldn 't be 
complete before summer.  Therefore the Western powe rs had 
finally decided to schedule the start of their grea t combined 
offensive for 1 July. 
 
Moreover, the Entente states had already lost the i nitiative in 
February because of the German offensive on the Meu se against 
Verdun.  Falkenhayn had anticipated the efforts of the enemy.  
Thus the blow by the Russian West Front which Alexe iev had 
prepared for March, as well as Cadorna's attack in the Fifth 
Isonzo Battle in the same month, served only as rel ief 
offensives.  Then Conrad had crossed up the Entente  plans with 
the campaign he opened in south Tyrol in May.  Agai n only one 
decision of the Entente military council could be i mplemented: 
that a member of the alliance could expect immediat e help from 
one of its partners through a powerful diversionary  operation. 
In this case the Tsar's Empire once more sprang to help an ally.  
The Russian spring offensive at Lake Narotch had no t had the 
expected lasting effect, but the results of Brussil ov's June 
offensive were very favorable, and successful far b eyond 
expectations.  The advance had badly shaken the Aus -Hung. 
Eastern armies, flung their southern wing back into  the 
Carpathians, and driven a bulge 80 km deep into the ir northern 
wing in Volhynia.  Conrad was compelled to break of f his 
offensive against Italy, which anyway had already p assed its 
high point, and to pull both the attacking armies b ack to a 
suitable and shorter defensive position.  Since the  start of 
June, Cadorna was preparing a counter-offensive. 
 
In the fight around Verdun, Falkenhayn wanted to "b leed" the 
French Army with "the slightest possible expense to  ourselves", 
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regardless of whether or not the objective itself w as taken. 503   
For both contestants this became an extremely diffi cult trial of 
strength.  The French government and people impatie ntly demanded 
that England should intervene immediately.  At the front, some 
wanted to retreat to the west bank of the Meuse.  H owever, 
General Joffre, with stubborn firmness, knew how to  overcome the 
crisis which developed at the start of June.  His c ompatriots 
held on until Albion could appear fully armed at th eir side.  
Verdun became the "symbol of France's power of resi stance." 504  
Public opinion in the entire country was fully conv inced that 
holding the fortress was an absolute necessity for maintaining 
national honor.  On the other side, the commander o f the 
attacking German troops - Crown Prince Wilhelm - al ready 
believed at the start of April that the sacrifices made were 
much greater than could be justified by the success  achieved, 
and that it was hardly possible to win a decision w ith the 
methods being used. 505 
 
Meanwhile the English army had developed from a lim ited 
Expeditionary Corps into a large modern field force , thanks to 
the energy of the War Minister Field Marshal Kitche ner. 506   The 
Army commanders Haig and Joffre had made all their preparations 
for the offensive with extraordinary care and assem bled enormous 
amounts of every type of military equipment.  Trust ing in their 
numerical and technical superiority, the Western po wers eschewed 
surprise and preceded the Battle of the Somme, whic h was 
scheduled to start on 1 July as the opening move of  the grandly-
planned offensive, with seven days of artillery fir e for effect.  
The raw power of the unleashed guns was supposed to  destroy the 
Germans. 507   At the same time the Russians, who had received 
technological military assistance from their allies , were now 

                                                 
503 Falkenhayn, "Die Oberste Heeresleitung", pp. 18 3 ff.; Kuhl, 

"Weltkrieg", Vol. I, p. 386 and 414.  On 31 March t he German 
Crown Prince still leaned to the opinion that "the fate of the 
French Army will be decided at Verdun and France's power to 
attack will be broken at Verdun."  See Crown Prince  Wilhelm, 
"Meine Erinnerungen", p. 187. 

504 Kuhl, "Weltkrieg", Vol. I, p. 423 
505 Crown Prince Wilhelm, "Meine Erinnerungen", pp.  193 and 201 

ff.; Kuhl, "Weltkrieg", Vol. I, pp. 411 ff.  Also s ee Wendt, 
"Verdun 1916" 

506 Kitchener didn't live to see the employment of the forces 
he'd created.  On 6 June 1916, while the victor of Omdurman 
was on a voyage to Russia, he died at sea when the armored 
cruiser "Hampshire" was sunk. 

507 Schwarte, "Der deutsche Landkrieg", Vol. II, pp . 540 ff. 
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ready to send their hitherto backward forces to str ike the 
Central Powers along the entire Eastern front.  The refore the 
Entente states could envision the realization of th eir plans.  
The enemy coalition expected certain victory throug h this 
decisive battle of enormous extent, involving both the East and 
West of Europe.  Moreover their diplomats, as well as military 
commanders like Joffre and lately also Alexeiev, we re eagerly 
working to win the wavering Romanians as new allies . 508   Fresh 
Romanian forces could further tighten the already c hoking grip 
on the principal opponent of the Entente. 
 
Thus at the start of the second half of 1916, from the 
perspective of the Great Powers united in the multi -national 
coalition its seemed that prospects were very good for tipping 
the scales in the direction of victory for their su perior force.  
Full of confidence, the Chief of England's Imperial  General 
Staff (General Robertson) wrote on 30 June to the F rench 
commander-in-chief Joffre, "If we consider the situ ation, we 
both must agree that we wouldn't want to be in Falk enhayn's 
place." 509  
 
 

3. The Russian North Front.  The offensive by the W est 
Front (Battle of Baranowicze, 2-9 July) 

 
The subsidiary attacks by North and West Fronts  
 
According to the order issued by the Stavka on 16 J une, the West 
and Southwest Fronts were responsible for the princ ipal attacks. 
General Kuropatkin's North Front no longer had any major 
assignment.  Thus while Evert opened his offensive on 2 July and 
Brussilov did the same with his northern wing on th e 4 th  
(Brussilov's southern wing had already been fightin g without 
interruption), for the time being the only activity  by North 
Front was a reconnaissance probe from the Riga brid gehead toward 
Mitau on 5 July.  The regiments of 8 th  German Army stationed here 
soon drove the enemy back to their own lines. 510   However, 
because of the promising developments north and sou th of the 
Pripyat, Alexeiev felt justified on the 6 th  when he gave General 

                                                 
508 Diakow, "Rumäniens Eintritt in den Weltkrieg un d der 

russische Generalstabschef Alexejew" (in "Mil. Wiss . Mitt."; 
Vienna, August 1933 edition) 

509 Kuhl, "Weltkrieg", Vol. I, p. 492 
510 Schwarte, "Der deutsche Landkrieg", Vol. II, p.  478 
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Kuropatkin a specific order to assist in the overth row of their 
opponents with his Front.  This demand seemed all t he more just 
because Kuropatkin's available force - even after m any units had 
left to help other sectors - was still twice as lar ge as the 
German force opposing him. 511   Strong units, concentrated at one 
point for an energetically-led thrust deep into the  enemy's 
line, should force the Germans to evacuate their po sition on the 
Dvina. 512   As ordered, Kuropatkin prepared his own instructi ons 
aimed at opening an attack on 16 July. 
 
General Evert's West Front struck on 2 July with tw o armies.  
The 10 th , under General Radkievich, surprised the 14 LW ID of 
General Eichhorn's 10 th  German  Army with a powerful mine 
explosion at Smorgony [Smorgon].  The first thrust into the 
German line succeeded.  However, the defenders soon  recovered 
from the shock of the surprise attack, and in hard fighting 
around the mine crater, that lasted until the 4 th , they recovered 
the lost trenches.  On the next day some new Russia n assaults 
recoiled under the defenders' fire. 513  
 
Plans and preparations for the Baranowicze battle  
 
Simultaneously with this diversionary attempt at Sm orgony the 4 th  
Army launched the main Russian attack against Baran owicze.  
General Ragosa's newly-assembled 4 th  Army took over the following 
units in this sector of the front from Letsch's Arm y: 

. IX, X, XXV and Grenadier Corps (the latter with 8 1 ID 
attached) 
. 112 ID, 7 Turkestan and 11 Siberian Rif Divs; a c ombined 
Border Guard Division, and the Polish Rifle Brigade . 

III Corps was brought here from the Pinsk area.  Al so under 
Ragosa were the III Siberian and XXXV Corps (from t he old 
attacking area of 4 th  Army), III Caucasian Corps and finally 5 
CD.  It was also expected that IV Sib Corps would j oin from 2 nd 
Army by mid-July. 
 
For the assault, General Ragosa had selected a smal l piece of 
the sector occupied by the Aus-Hung. XII Corps, bet ween the bend 
in the Serwecz east of Prudy and Lake Koldyczewo.  To form the 
striking group which was to break through to Gorodi szcze, the 
commander of IX Corps (General Dragomirov) would ha ve his own 
divisions (5 and 42 ID) plus XXXV Corps (55 and 67 ID), which 
was deployed in readiness behind the front.  III Si b Corps was 

                                                 
511 Klembovsky, p. 73; Knox, Vol. II, p. 456 
512 Zayontschovsky, p. 43 
513 Schwarte, "Der deutsche Landkrieg", Vol. II, p.  477 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 638 

also available as a reserve, while parts of the III  and III Cauc 
Corps were still coming by rail.  Securing the offe nsive toward 
the north was 46 ID of XXV Corps, which would thrus t toward 
Cyryn.  The units stationed south of the attacking group - the 
Grenadiers and X Corps - also were supposed to fall  upon their 
opponents.  The Army's heavy guns were still distri buted rather 
evenly along the entire front, so that when the art illery fired 
for effect the point chosen for the main blow would n't be too 
obvious.  Anyway the Russians believed they would w in a decision 
by the weight of their massed infantry. 514 
 
Since the last week of June it had been fully clear  to the 
allies' command hierarchy that the Russians were pr eparing a 
powerful blow against GO Woyrsch's Army, under whic h GdI Ritter 
von Henriquez's XII Corps (16 and 35 ID) held a per manent 
position along the Serwecz River between Lake Koldy czewo and 
Serwecz town.  The enemy's preparation of a thick m aze of 
forward trenches, an activity that had also precede d Brussilov's 
offensive toward Luck, clearly revealed their inten tions.  Also 
there was no doubt about where the attack would tak e place.  The 
picture was completed from statements by prisoners and deserters 
(as usual, there were many of the latter shortly be fore the day 
of the attack). 
 
On 1 July, GdI Henriquez judged that he would have to deal with 
"serious, stubborn and well-prepared attacks" and t hat there 
would be "multiple days of fighting."  To anticipat e any 
possible Russian thrust, both the Army Group comman der (Prince 
Leopold) and the Army commander (GO Woyrsch) had ch osen some 
troops to be pulled from the line as reserves. 515   This was now 
carried out, and the chosen units were deployed. 
 
The enemy artillery began their destructive work ar ound 4:00 AM 
on 2 July, and during the entire day poured a rain of shells 
onto the defensive lines of XII Corps and of its ne ighbor to the 
south, GdK Freiherr von König's German Landwehr Cor ps.  At this 
time the following units were standing behind the a llied front, 
ready for action: 

. One German Landwehr regiment apiece as a Corps re serve 
behind 16 and 35 ID (respectively, LW IR 19 and 37) ; 
. GM Knoch's combined 9 Res Inf Bde behind the corp s' 
center; 516  

                                                 
514 Klembovsky, p. 64; Knox, Vol. II, pp. 450 ff. 
515 Vogel, pp 36 ff.; Schwarte, "Der deutsche Landk rieg", Vol. 

II, pp. 468 ff. 
516 9 Res Inf Bde was composed of parts of 5 Res ID  (the main 
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 . Two regiments plus artillery under G.Lt Kramsta (the 
commander of 4 LW Bde) behind the southern wing of 16 ID; 
and finally 
. Several battalions and batteries at and south of 
Baranowicze as reserves for the Landwehr Corps. 

In the evening the Russians filled their trench lab yrinth; the 
first, exploratory thrusts of the enemy were repuls ed. 

                                                                                                                                                             
body of which was concentrated under Group Gronau w est of 
Pinsk) and parts of 49 Res ID (which was stationed to the left 
of the k.u.k. 35 ID, and belonged to XXV Res Corps of 9 th  
German Army). 
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3 July  
 
After a short but heavy barrage, around 2:00 AM on 3 July the 
Russians (IX and XXXV Corps plus 46 ID of XXV Corps ) struck the 
7½ kilometer wide part of XII Corps' front between Wyzorok and 
Karczewa. 517  An hour later GdI Henriquez was already getting 
reports that the Russians had pushed back the cente r of 16 ID 
and the inner wings of both his divisions, and were  advancing 
west in the Serwecz valley.  35 ID had sealed off t he area of 
penetration north of Karczewa, and the commander of  70 Inf Bde 
(Col. Funk) had started to counterattack with the f our 
battalions he'd assembled.  The German LW IR 37 was  quickly 
notified, and from Prudy they threw themselves agai nst the 
attackers.  GO Woyrsch ordered that "the situation at Karczewa 
should be restored by all available means", and mad e Knoch's 
Brigade available.  XII Corps entrusted direction o f the 
counterattack to the commander of 35 ID, FML von Po dhoranszky, 
who was to lead all the units (LW IR 37, Knoch's Br igade and 
Funk's Group) in a concentric operation against the  encroaching 
enemy.  16 ID would move a German battalion to supp ort their 
northern wing in the direction of Prudy and would r ecapture the 
lost positions at Wyzorok. 
 
While in general the allies had restored their orig inal first 
line north of the Serwecz bend soon after the noon hour, the 
fighting in 16 ID's northern sector raged back and forth between 
the first and second positions.  Neither the German  LW IR 19, 
which had already intervened during the first Russi an onslaught, 
nor battalions drawn from Kramsta's group were able  to force the 
enemy back.  Just as the crisis of the neighboring Division 
subsided, the Russians made a major new inroad thro ugh Skrobowa 
toward the west.  The Corps commander now felt that  the day's 
most important task was to drive the Russians out o f this area.  
For this purpose, all of G.Lt Kramsta's available t roops, plus a 
German Jaeger battalion which meanwhile had been br ought to 
Gorodiszcze by truck, were to mount a coordinated c ounterattack 
around 6:00 PM.  35 ID had sent one regiment of Kno ch's Brigade 
to the south.  The deployment of these units, howev er, was 
delayed.  Meanwhile the attacking enemy waves conti nued to press 
without pause against the badly weakened defenders of the 
Wyzorok-Skrobowa sector, so that by evening the ent ire k.u.k. 31 
Inf Bde had pulled back to the second position.  Th e counter-
attack, rescheduled for 8:00 PM, had to be canceled  because the 
units were needed for defensive purposes.  The 32 I nf Bde had 
held onto all their trenches.  The 69 Inf Bde, whic h made up the 
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northern wing of 35 ID, had hardly been disturbed b y the enemy. 
 
The situation of Woyrsch's Army was serious.  It wa s true that 
the Silesian Landwehr Corps had handed the oncoming  Russian 
waves (Grenadier Corps and part of X Corps) a very bloody 
rebuff, and had lost hardly a sentry post.  On the other hand, 
the enemy's powerful thrust against the k.u.k. XII Corps had 
been contained only with difficulty and after some ground had 
been lost, despite the intervention of all the rein forcing 
troops.  All the evidence (including aerial reconna issance and 
prisoners' statements) indicated that the enemy sti ll had 
significant forces ready to carry on the fight with  increased 
power starting in the next few days.  However, GFM Prince 
Leopold, who'd visited the HQ of both Aus-Hung. div isions during 
the day, would have difficulty providing further re inforcements.  
Only limited help could be offered, because the out numbered 
German Eastern front expected attacks everywhere.  Thus the risk 
of pulling troops from a sector could only be justi fied if 
necessary to support an extremely endangered part o f the 
front. 518  
 
Toward evening GdI Henriquez was informed that the bulk of 5 Res 
ID (two regiments and four batteries) would arrive the next day 
along with two heavy batteries from XXV Res Corps.  Also, three 
recruit battalions and three batteries would come f rom the area 
of Army Group Hindenburg.  Everything hinged on whe ther XII 
Corps, supported by the German troops on hand, coul d hold their 
lines - especially opposite the bulge in the front - until the 
next effective units were in place.  Therefore in t he evening of 
the 3 rd  GdI Henriquez demanded that his soldiers offer stu bborn 
resistance. 
 
4-7 July  
 
Fighting flared up repeatedly during the night and in the early 
morning hours of 4 July in 31 Inf Bde's sector, and  also west of 
Karczewa; the Russian assaults were repulsed.  Here  the enemy 
brought III Cauc Corps (21 and 52 ID) up to the bat tle line 
under cover of artillery fire.  The allies meanwhil e made use of 
the time to prepare for the next collision.  The bu lk of the 
German reserves had been sent to the most endangere d area, 
Wyzorok-Karczewa; the commander of 5 German Res ID,  GM von 
Woyna, took control of this sector.  The front of 3 2 Inf Bde 
remained under 16 ID headquarters.  Order was resto red to the 
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intermingled units to the extent permitted by the e nemy's 
reaction.  Casualties had been heavy.  31 Inf Bde H Q reported a 
loss of about 5000 men; both regiments of this Brig ade (IR # 2 
and Res IR # 2) had suffered severely, as had a bat talion of 
k.u. Lst IR # 34 on the southern wing of 35 ID. 
 
In the afternoon the Russians again drove their inf antry 
forward.  Fighting engulfed not only the points aro und the area 
of the Russian penetration, which had been hotly-co ntested 
earlier, but also spread south to the adjacent wing  of 32 Inf 
Bde (IR # 64) and north on 35 ID's front as far at Pietuchowka.  
This pinned the defenders down and forced them to d ivide their 
reserves carefully.  At the same time the enemy sto rm struck the 
Landwehr Corps.  Yet the deeply-deployed attacking masses bled 
to death along the entire front due to the allies' determined, 
powerful resistance.  The Russians gained a greater  success only 
against 3 LW ID, but even here it was already possi ble in the 
next morning to restore the situation with a counte rattack.  
Early on 5 July the XII Corps fended off some small  attacks, and 
then the fighting mostly trailed off into occasiona l infantry 
skirmishes or harassment fire by artillery. 
 
6 July also passed rather quietly because GdI Evert , commander 
of the Russian West Front, ordered that the attack wouldn't 
resume until the 7 th  due to the need to regroup the units. 519   The 
allied generals regarded this short pause - which w as helpful to 
the troops who'd been under strain for days - as ju st a break 
before a new storm and made their preparations acco rdingly.  
Efforts were made to repair the destroyed trenches and to close 
gaps in the obstacles during the night.  The weak b attalions of 
31 Inf Bde were pulled from the front of 5 Res ID a nd united 
under IR # 2.  The Reserve IR # 2 was dissolved.  A  newly-
arrived German regiment was stationed in the Army's  reserve 
behind the center of XII Corps; 49 Res ID shifted a nother 
regiment to the Army boundary as an Army Group rese rve. 
 
Early on the 7 th , fire from the northern wing of 16 ID drove back 
a line of Russian skirmishers, behind whom some com pact mounted 
detachments were spotted.  Soon enemy batteries of all calibers 
up to 28 cm mortars again began their destructive b ombardment of 
the front from Wyzorok to Cyryn.  For a while the r ain of iron 
against Woyna's Division escalated to drumfire. 520   By their 
systematic firing to create openings in our barrier s the 
Russians revealed the fact that this time they were  also paying 
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particular attention to the sector of 35 ID north o f Karczewa.  
Their guns bombarded the first and second positions  as well as 
the approach routes lying behind them.  GO Woyrsch shifted his 
last reserve, a regiment, behind 5 Res ID; the troo ps at the 
disposal of the Army Group (the regiment detached f rom 49 Res 
ID) were ordered to Woroncza in the evening.  The R ussians tried 
to attack in the afternoon, but suffered bloody def eat 
throughout XII Corps' sector.  The Russian Grenadie rs and 11 Sib 
Rif Div likewise received a sharp setback at the ha nds of the 
German Landwehr Corps. 
 
8-9 July  
 
On 8 July the battle raged anew.  The enemy had bro ught up 3 
Gren Div (from XXV Res Corps) opposite the Aus-Hung . 35 ID, and 
the fresh III Sib Corps opposite Woyna's Division.  Starting at 
2:00 AM the Russians assaulted the allies' destroye d trenches, 
ruthlessly expending manpower.  Advancing in ten to  twelve rows, 
most of the attackers were soon broken up by the de fenders' 
fire, suffering very severe losses.  Some Russians entered the 
position of IR # 51 of 35 ID, but were thrown out i n hand-to-
hand combat.  Both sides carried on the fighting wi th stubborn 
bitterness for the entire day, but the enemy couldn 't enlarge 
the area they'd conquered on 3 July. 
 
To make it easier for XII Corps to control the figh t north of 
the bend in the Serwecz, at the orders of GO Woyrsc h the 
Bavarian GM Zoellner (commanding 49 Res ID) took co ntrol of the 
sector as far as the Pietuchowka.  In an analysis o f the 
situation, GdI Henriquez stated that he anticipated  further 
Russian attempts to advance through Gorodiszcze, ac companied by 
subsidiary attacks north of Karczewa. The available  units were 
sufficient for defensive purposes and to achieve sm all-scale 
local successes.  For now, however, it wasn't feasi ble to 
conduct a general and systematic counterattack in W oyna's sector 
to recover the lost first position.  Meanwhile the German 
leadership was finding reinforcements.  Early on th e 8 th  a German 
Landwehr regiment was already stationed behind 5 Re s ID; during 
the 9 th  the first echelons of G.Lt von Wernitz's 86 ID joi ned 
Woyrsch's Army. 
 
The expected enemy assault didn't occur, and the ba ttle died 
down on 9 July.  Based on new orders from the Stavk a, the 
commander of the West Front decided to halt the att ack of 
Ragosa's Army until the arrival of IV Sib Corps.  T he results of 
the seven days of heavy fighting were quite meager.   Despite a 
great numerical superiority, the Russians hadn't br oken through 
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toward Brest-Litovsk.  The subsidiary operations of  10 th  and 2 nd 
Armies (the 2 nd Army had launched a thrust between Lakes Wiszniew 
and Narotch on 4 July) had completely failed to div ert the 
Germans. 521   Also the fighting on the Szczara and the Serwecz had 
done nothing to assist the northern wing of Southwe st Front.  A 
small piece of ground had been far too dearly bough t by 
casualties which were extraordinarily high even by Russian 
standards - 80,000 men. 522  
 
Because of the casualties and the Russians' failure  to achieve 
their far-reaching goals, the July Battle of Barano wicze was a 
serious defeat for their high command.  The long-pr epared 
offensive of the West Front, which was supposed to win a 
decision for the Tsar's armies, had collapsed.  The  Central 
Powers could count this defensive battle as a great  success. 
 
 

4. The onslaught of the northern wing of the Russia n 
Southwest Front 

 

a. Linsingen loses the bend in the Styr at Czartori jsk 
and retreats behind the Stokhod, 4-9 July 
 
After the Russian West Front started to attack on 2  July, 
Brussilov once more on 3 July called upon the five armies of his 
Southwest Front to strike out in accordance with th e orders 
issued at the end of June. 523   In the morning of the 4 th , while 
Letsch's and Kaledin's Armies were already pounding  with their 
guns on the sectors they'd selected to attack on th e northern 
wing of Linsingen's Army Group, a report from GO Li nsingen 
arrived at Teschen.  It stated his intentions for t he immediate 
future, based on the current situation.  Linsingen was certain 
that the Russians would attack with significant for ce in the 
following days.  For the moment the inner wings of Group 
Bernhardi and Corps Fath were in the greatest dange r, since here 
the Russians were strong and the allies weak.  The Army Group's 
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center (4 th  Army and German X Corps) didn't seem to be 
threatened.  The center units therefore could be we akened by 
extending their front; in the next few days their o nly mission 
was diversionary activity.  On the other hand, the attacking 
wing of Group Marwitz should be strengthened and - above all - 
Corps Fath should be supported.  For this purpose B ernhardi was 
holding 11 Bav ID in readiness at the bend in the S tokhod near 
Ugly.  Army Group HQ believed that the measures the y'd initiated 
would first repulse the enemy, and later enable Mar witz's 
Armeegruppe to successfully resume their advance.  At the same 
time, the Aus-Hung. high command learned that at th e orders of 
GdI Falkenhayn, the German Chief of Staff, Linsinge n was 
assembling a combined brigade to help Woyrsch's Arm y.  This 
force was being taken from Lüttwitz's Corps and con sisted of 37 
German Inf Bde (of 6 battalions) plus 1 squadron an d 8 
batteries. 
 
4 July  
 
On 4 July the 3 rd  Russian Army struck the center and southern 
wing of Cavalry Corps Hauer (GM Czito's 11 Hon CD a nd GM von 
Puchalski's Polish Legion).  In the morning Bulatov 's Corps 
attacked with 27 ID mainly along the road which led  to Galuzia, 
and established themselves firmly in the abandoned outpost 
positions.  A Russian detachment that penetrated th e main 
position was rendered harmless by evening, thanks t o the sector 
reserves, and the first position was held against o ther thrusts.  
The Polish Legion was engaged by 100 Russian ID in a hot 
struggle around the Kostiuchnowka bridgehead. 524   Toward evening, 
after a gap of 1½ km opened between the Poles and G M von 
Pongracz's adjacent k.u.k. 53 ID, the enemy pushed back the 
extreme southern wing of the 1 st  Polish Brigade.  GdK Hauer 
ordered GM von Puchalski to help 53 ID with his fre e battalions.  
Moreover, Puchalski would be given two battalions o f the Army 
Group's reserves, over which Hauer had already rece ived 
authority around noon, and which he was moving to t he Wolczek 
railroad station.  They wouldn't arrive until midni ght.  
Meanwhile a Polish counterattack relieved the neigh boring 
division, and made it possible to re-occupy the str ongly 
fortified "Polish Hill", which dominated the gap in  the line.  
The Legion's 1 st  Brigade, on the other hand, had to give up the 
part of the bridgehead they still held, and to fall  back into 
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the second position.  The adjacent 3 rd  Brigade held onto a switch 
position and abandoned just their outpost line to t he Russians.  
Throughout the day the 1 CD, stationed to the left of 11 Hon CD, 
was bothered only by artillery fire.  9 CD, which m ade up the 
Cavalry Corps' northern wing, saw no action at all.  
 
The day was much more unfavorable for Corps Fath.  The units and 
their HQ had remained intermingled since the June f ighting along 
the Styr.  53 ID made up the left wing.  FML Lischk a's 26 LW ID 
HQ commanded the central sector (51 and 90 LW Inf B des).  FML 
Smekal's 45 LW ID HQ commanded the right (western) wing with 52 
LW Inf Bde between Raznicze and Tuman, and Col. Jan ky's Group 
from Tuman to a point east of Gruziatyn.  Lischka a nd Smekal 
each commanded some battalions from all three divis ions of the 
Corps.  With Janky were LW IR # 11, several other i nfantry 
companies, and HR # 4 (from Cavalry Corps Hauer).  The three 
remaining battalions of 89 LW Inf Bde made up Fath' s Corps 
reserve, stationed behind the right wing.  Since th e Russians 
already intended to attack the Tuman area, II Corps  was asked to 
have 4 ID lend artillery support to their neighbor,  45 LW ID.  
LW IR # 30 (with two battalions) was held as a read y reserve 
behind the point where II and Fath's Corps came tog ether.  In 
the morning of 4 July GdK Bernhardi made 11 Bav ID available; 
their first troops were moving toward Ugly. 
 
Since 8:00 AM the enemy artillery fire increased ag ainst the 
positions of 45 LW ID.  The trenches on both sides of Tuman were 
demolished, and the number of defenders gravely dim inished.  The 
Turkestan Rifles and parts of XXX Russian Corps ass aulted the 
inner wings of Group Janky and 52 LW Inf Bde. 525   The Corps 
commander wanted to restore the lost battle line wi th a 
counterattack.  The reserve troops (of 89 LW Inf Bd e) would 
strike from the north while LW IR # 30 (which Bernh ardi had 
placed under Col. Janky as ordered by GO Linsingen)  struck from 
the west.  But the reserves in 45 LW ID's sector we re engulfed 
in the maelstrom of unfolding events.  The enemy th rust to the 
north, drove Group Janky back to the northwest, and  rolled up 
the defensive front east toward Kopyli.  The counte rattacks of 
several weak units broke down into confused, uncoor dinated local 
actions in the forests and swamps.  The available f orces were 
rapidly melting without accomplishing anything.  Si nce GdI 
Fath's reserves were already used up, at noon he tu rned to GdK 
Hauer, who instructed DR # 4 (from the Army group r eserves) to 
ride to the assistance of 45 LW ID. 
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Meanwhile stragglers, batteries and vehicles stream ed back on 
the routes to Gradie, which was already in the rang e of enemy 
fire.  FML Smekal blocked the approaches to Gradie with 
divisional cavalry and the last companies of 89 LW Inf Bde.  
When Kopyli was lost soon after 12:00 noon, GdI Fat h intended to 
have the defeated troops from the sector of 52 LW I nf Bde join 
several companies brought from 26 LW ID to create a  new line of 
resistance on the Ranicze-Dolzyca road.  Meanwhile the LW IR # 
11 had guarded the connection with 4 ID, and after several 
unfortunate episodes established a hook-shaped line .  Northeast 
of this Regiment, Col. Janky managed to assemble sp linters from 
his Group; when he was joined by LW IR # 30, in the  afternoon he 
re-entered the fighting.  His thrust couldn't break  through but 
seemed to have reduced the Russians' momentum; two guns of 4 ID, 
which had fallen into enemy hands, were recovered. 
 
Around 3:00 PM Army Group HQ ordered that the gap i n the front 
should be sealed by a counterattack involving all a vailable 
reserves in II Corps.  Fath's Corps would cooperate  
simultaneously.  FML Kaiser was responsible for the  unified and 
coordinated disposition of the units.  He placed un der 4 ID all 
the troops from the neighboring corps who'd been pu shed to the 
west.  The commander of 7 Inf Bde, Col. Steinitz, t ook over 
these units as well as LW IR # 30 and a battalion f rom 41 Hon ID 
to create the attacking group; two more battalions from the 
Honved Division were on their way.  GM Pfeffer guar ded the road 
leading to Ugly from the east with the last troops of 4 ID able 
to bear arms - the cavalry, a March company, pionee rs and some 
men from the supply train.  However, the counteratt ack by 
Steinitz's group didn't take place.  This was due i n part to the 
fact that GdI Fath couldn't participate since he ha d no more 
reserves, and in part to delays in the deployment o f troops on 
the eastern wing of 4 ID.  The 11 Bav ID reported t o II Corps 
that their leading detachments, exhausted from marc hing in the 
scorching July sun, couldn't reach the area of the attack before 
evening. 
 
By evening it was possible to view the situation mo re clearly 
and calmly.  The enemy detachments which had pushed  into the 
area of penetration had now pulled back somewhat.  The bulge in 
the front had been contained in makeshift fashion b y Col. 
Steinitz northeast of Gruziatyn, by the weak 89 LW Inf Bde (500 
men and 2 batteries) southwest of Gradie, and by tr oops from 
Corps Fath along the road to Raznicze.  However, al l these 
battle groups were just loosely linked together.  D uring the day 
the enemy had neutralized the center and left wing divisions of 
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Corps Fath, as well as the front of Corps Kaiser, w ith artillery 
fire.  As darkness gathered, the Russians fell upon  4 ID, but 
were driven back by IR # 8 and 49. 
 
5 July  
 
For the next day, GO Linsingen ordered a coordinate d attack by 
Kaiser's and Fath's Corps to throw the enemy back o ver the Styr.  
For this purpose most of the Bavarian Division was placed under 
FML Kaiser to join the group attacking from the wes t; the right 
wing of Corps Fath at Gradie was to make up the eas tern group.  
A combined Bavarian regiment under Col. Grossmann, which had 
marched from Ugly to Dolzyca around 3:00 AM, was to  give fresh 
energy to 45 LW ID. 526  A Polish battalion from Corps Hauer was 
on their way to Gradie.  Moreover, GdI Fath could e xpect a 
Bavarian Landsturm battalion to arrive at the Manie wicze 
railroad station around 5:00 AM. 
 
On the 5 th  the Russians intensified their efforts to force th e 
collapse of their opponents' brittle front. 527   The main body of 
3rd  Army (XLVI and Bulatov's Corps) was sent against t he inner 
wings of Hauer's and Fath's Corps.  In the sector h eld by 
Hauer's cavalry regiments, powerful artillery fire pounded 11 
Hon CD, 1 CD and for a time also 9 CD.  The assault s toward 
Galuzia by the Russian 27 ID were broken by the res istance of GM 
Czito's Honved Hussars.  In the sector of the Polis h Legion, the 
strong point south of Kostiuchnowka was already los t again in 
the first hours of the morning.  Then Puchalski shi fted his last 
reserves south so that they could stay linked with the northern 
wing of 53 ID (which had also fallen back) in the s econd 
position.  Now Col. Küttner (the commander of 2 nd Polish 
Brigade), working with weak parts of 53 ID and with  
reinforcements forwarded by Fath (DR # 4 and the Ba varian 
Landsturm battalion), was supposed to redeem the pe rilous 
situation southwest of Kostiuchnowka where the fron ts of 53 ID 
and the Legion came together.  He would counteratta ck with the 
Legion's lengthened wing.  Although the "Polish Hil l" was 
recovered once again, Küttner's counterattack soon had to be 
given up.  Because of the critical situation of 45 LW ID, Corps 
Fath once more called back the promised reinforceme nts at noon.  
In the afternoon Russians from Kostiuchnowka attack ed 1 st  Polish 
Brigade with a powerful blow and threw them back to  the west, 
inflicting heavy casualties.  Küttner's Group, whic h suffered a 
similar assault, was reduced to just 1300 men (incl uding the 
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Bavarian Landsturm Battalion, which hadn't marched away).  Over 
night Küttner set up a thin oblique defensive line between 53 ID 
and the Legion, which had been pushed back to Wolcz ek.  North of 
this town the remnants of the battered 1 st  Brigade maintained a 
very tenuous link with the 3 rd  Brigade, whose left wing was still 
in the first line, adjacent to 11 Hon CD.  GdI Fath  ordered 53 
ID to safeguard the Wolczek railroad station under all circum-
stances; as on the previous day, the center and sou thern wing of 
this Division had been able to hold their ground ag ainst weak 
Russian operations. 
 
During the night of 4-5 July the enemy caused tensi on in 26 LW 
ID's sector with sudden burst of artillery fire.  T heir attack 
toward Raznicze was fended off by 45 LW ID in the e arly hours, 
and the bridge at Kolki was set afire.  In the morn ing the Ist 
Turkestan Corps made a powerful assault from Kopyli  against the 
left wing of 45 LW ID, and caused it to waver.  GdI  Fath didn't 
want to surrender the defensive line along the road  toward 
Gradie which he'd just established, since he was ex pecting 
certain relief from the coordinated counterattack o f II Corps 
scheduled for 5:00 PM.  However, his shaken troops didn't have 
enough power of resistance.  The Russian advance ha d also torn 
up the flank of 90 LW Inf Bde at Raznicze, and the attackers' 
strong pressure toward the northeast threatened to roll up the 
Styr front, which was still held by 26 LW ID.  To a void further 
disaster, the Corps commander had to decide to with draw the 
western wing of this Division to the northeast, and  to pull back 
the troops of 45 LW ID, including the disorganized units of 52 
LW Inf Bde, to the line Komarow-Gradie.  DR # 4, wh ich had been 
marching to the Corps' northern wing, was diverted and took up 
their assigned covering position behind 90 LW Inf B de. In the 
evening parts of 26 LW ID and the remnants of 52 LW  Inf Bde 
deployed on the shorter front line. 528   The northern wing of 26 
LW ID was still in the permanent position on the St yr.  The 
Russian thrust through Kopyli had shifted west in t he afternoon; 
finally it was halted in front of Gradie by 89 LW I nf Bde, aided 
by Grossman's Bavarian Regiment.  Thus, however, it  became 
impossible for this western group of the Corps to c ooperate in 
the planned general counterattack. 
 
Early on the 5 th , gradually increasing artillery fire was 
directed against Bernhardi's entire front, especial ly against II 
Corps.  Although some of it was aimed at 41 Hon ID,  it was clear 

                                                 
528 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - At this time 52 Bde was sti ll not under 

26 ID HQ, but attached to 45 ID; the 26 ID, as note d above, 
had the 51 and 90 Bdes. 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 650 

that the enemy's intention here was merely to pin d own the 
troops.  I Russian Corps on the left bank of the St yr also was 
given the assignment of tying down their opponents with 
diversionary attacks, which however were easily rep ulsed by 
Hahndorff's and Rusche's German divisions. 529   Serious assaults 
were aimed at GM Pfeffer's 4 ID.  The attacks of XX X Russian 
Corps were shattered on the prepared positions of I R # 8, 49 and 
99 in front of Gruziatyn.  However, the somewhat br ittle front 
of Group Steinitz (7 Inf Bde) suffered local setbac ks.  A 
dangerous crisis developed for LW IR # 11, but it w as mastered 
by the commander of the neighboring Bohemian IR # 8  thanks to 
his decisive personal intervention. 530   The main body of 11 Bav 
ID meanwhile arrived at Ugly after losing a large n umber of men 
during the march due to the oppressive summer heat.   FML Kaiser 
was convinced that an attack with over-tired troops  would have 
little prospect of success.  For this reason, and d ue to enemy 
pressure (especially against Fath's neighboring Cor ps), in the 
afternoon Kaiser abandoned the plan for a counterat tack; 7 Inf 
Bde was ordered to by all means hold their position s.  Col. 
Steinitz was sent Bavarian detachments made up of t roops still 
able to march, along with machine guns.  After heav y fighting, 
he was able with these reinforcements plus his own reserves to 
stiffen his front as the sun went down, and to clos e all the 
gaps.  The commander of the Bavarian Division, G.Lt  Kneussl, 
took over 7 Inf Bde's sector; he was instructed to deploy one 
regiment behind Group Steinitz, to send another eas t through 
Ugly, and to guard against a possible envelopment o f his 
northern wing from the Gradie-Dolzyca-Sofianowka ar ea.  In the 
evening, after the Bavarian Division had also enter ed the 
fighting, all danger to the left wing of II Corps h ad subsided. 
 
The critical situation of Corps Fath had meanwhile prompted GO 
Linsingen to send Col. von Roeder's 37 German Inf B de, 
originally intended for Woyrsch's Army, to Maniewic ze as an Army 
Group reserve.  Since this unit couldn't be employe d until 7 
July, the counterattack toward the Kolki area was p ostponed 
until that day.  Meanwhile the two Aus-Hung. corps were supposed 
to hold on at all costs in the positions they occup ied.  On 7 
July FML Kaiser would attack toward the east; the 3 7 Inf Bde 

                                                 
529 Baluiev, p. 69 
530 As commander of IR # 8, Col. Eduard Hospodarz w as awarded 

the Knight's Cross of the Military Maria Theresia O rder for 
his firm leadership of the unit on 4 and 5 June at Czernysz, 
and on 5 July here at Gruziatyn.  Also, on 11 June he had 
fought at the head of a battle group at Tuman on hi s own 
initiative. 
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would attack toward the south, bringing Fath's righ t wing with 
them. 
 
6 July  
 
Early on the 6 th , the corps commanders Hauer and Fath were trying 
above all to strengthen the point where their two w ings came 
together north of the railroad, by the battered Pol ish Legion.  
GM Pongracz of 53 ID took control over Group Küttne r as far as 
the town of Wolczek.  To support this Group, a batt alion and a 
battery of the Army Group reserve were sent forward  by train and 
deployed at Wolczek.  Hauer reinforced the Legion w ith the 
cavalrymen of HR # 7 and sent the remaining parts o f his Corps 
reserve (two very weak Polish battalions and severa l foot 
squadrons) behind the southern wing of 11 Hon CD. 
 
The Russians had a good knowledge of the damaged po ints on the 
opposing front, and didn't slacken the pressure aga inst the 
Poles on one hand, and 45 LW ID on the other.  Afte r directing 
drumfire against the positions in front of Gradie a t noon, the 
enemy broke through the right wing of Smekal's Divi sion and 
pushed it back to Dolzyca.  If the line Gradie-Koma row could no 
longer be held, Army Group HQ wanted Corps Fath to withdraw only 
to a line behind the Okonka between Kukli and Nowos ielki.  As 
they did so, the parts of 37 Inf Bde which had alre ady arrived 
plus the combined Bavarian regiment would protect t he Corps' 
right flank in the Dolzyca-Jablonka area.  However,  the 
discussions between the various headquarters regard ing the 
feasibility of this measure were interrupted by add itional bad 
news. 
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The Russians had meanwhile thrown the Polish Legion  out of 
Wolczek; they pushed the Poles' southern wing north west toward 
Maniewicze, and the isolated northern wing of 53 ID  back along 
the railroad to the west.  Thus a gap of 4 km opene d between the 
Corps of Fath and Hauer.  Since both wings of Corps  Fath had 
been beaten while the center still jutted forward i n the bend of 
the Styr at Czartorijsk, there was a great danger t hat the Corps 
would be cut off from its neighbors and completely encircled.  
In the afternoon GO Linsingen reported to Conrad th at because of 
the troops' sinking power of resistance and the lac k of reserves 
he was left with just the "difficult decision" to g radually pull 
his northern wing, in cooperation with Group Gronau , back behind 
the Stokhod by 8 July.  Hauer would bring 11 Hon CD  back to 
Galuzia.  Fath would restore his link with the Pole s east of 
Maniewicze town and withdraw his Corps past the Man iewicze 
railroad station to Dolzyca, setting up a front tha t faced east. 
 
When GdK Hauer had first learned of the Poles' misf ortune he 
wanted to have their 3 rd  Brigade protect 11 Hon CD by taking up a 
new covering position.  However, the entire Legion had been 
outflanked by the Russians north of the railroad an d was already 
falling back.  Hauer's order that the Legion's left  wing would 
stay in step with the Honved Hussars didn't reach 3 rd  Brigade.  
Thus the sudden departure of the Poles uncovered th e right flank 
of GM Czito's Division.  The enemy thrust ahead wit h infantry 
and cavalry, occupied Galuzia, and forced the Honve d Hussars to 
retreat with very heavy losses.  1 CD now had to pu ll back 
immediately to the second position, and 9 CD joined  this 
movement.  The supply trains moved to the west bank  of the 
Stokhod.  Overnight the remnants of 11 Hon CD assem bled north of 
Maniewicze; the town was guarded by the Polish Legi on, deployed 
in a half-circle to the east as far as Perekrestie.  
 
The retreat of Corps Fath, which had almost been pl aced in a 
sack, was difficult.  On the northern wing of 53 ID , Group 
Küttner fell back when the Russians advanced toward  the 
Maniewicze railroad station.  Therefore the German battery which 
had been sent forward here in the morning couldn't save their 
guns.  In the afternoon the enemy also took Lisowo south of the 
railroad, so that now parts of 53 ID and of 26 LW I D had to set 
up a front facing north to cover the columns retrea ting to 
Okonsk.  Some of the German positional batteries at tached to 53 
ID couldn't be brought to safety and had to be blow n up. 531   
Finally at night, after strenuous marches, the divi sions reached 

                                                 
531 The positional batteries consisted of captured Russian guns 

without teams of horses. 
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the lines designated by their corps.  The right win g of 45 LW ID 
had not only held onto Dolzyca, the pivotal point o f the 
shifting front, as they'd been ordered; in the even ing they even 
threw the enemy back through Gradie, thanks to a th rust by the 
Bavarians. 
 
On the 6 th  FML Kaiser was trying to bring order to the units of 
his northern wing in preparation for the counteratt ack scheduled 
for the next day.  However, he didn't make much pro gress, since 
new enemy thrusts forced 4 ID and the Bavarians ont o the 
defensive.  The retreat of the neighboring corps ma de it 
necessary toward evening to establish a continuous secure line 
north of Ugly and Kaszowka; this was set up by newl y-arrived 
March battalions, and then by Bavarian and Aus-Hung . horsemen. 
 
7 July  
 
The further retreat of Corps Hauer and Fath to the west, which 
started soon after midnight on 7 July, also involve d II Corps.  
FML Kaiser's troops were able to break free of the enemy without 
interference.  By around 5:00 AM the 41 Hon ID had taken up a 
new position west of Gruziatyn, as had the neighbor ing 4 ID and 
11 Bav ID on the left, in a half circle on the edge  of the woods 
east of Ugly.  A line of forward outposts extending  north 
protected the Stokhod bridge at Kaszowka.  XXX Russ ian Corps 
followed very slowly, and dug in west of Gruziatyn. 532  
 
Since the enemy had stopped pursuing Fath's troops in the 
evening of the 6 th , his units were able to resume their rearward 
march at daybreak on the 7 th  without interference.  26 and 45 LW 
ID pulled back through the covering lines of Roeder 's German 
Brigade at Sofianowka and Jablonka-Borowaja, the fo rmer to 
Iwanowka and the latter Division even further (to H ulewicze).  
The Germans then followed, on the same route, to Po wursk. 533   
After destroying the railroad installations at Mani ewicze, 53 ID 
withdrew from Okonsk to Trojanowka, which was also the 
destination of parts of the Polish Legion (placed u nder GdI Fath 
since morning).  A larger group of Poles went back to Nowa Ruda.  
Russian horsemen had already occupied the Maniewicz e railroad 
station soon after the departure of the Aus-Hung. t roops.  To 
keep the enemy cavalry from crossing the Stokhod, G O Linsingen 
ordered that Trojanowka should be strongly guarded toward the 
east, and that reliable detachments should occupy t he river 

                                                 
532 Baluiev, p. 69; Klembovsky, pp. 68 ff. 
533 Ebeling, "Geschichte des Infanterie Regiments N r. 78 im 

Weltkriege" (Berlin-Oldenburg, 1924), p. 123 
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crossing points between Sitowicze and Stobychwa. 
 
In Hauer's Cavalry Corps around 1000 hussars of 11 Hon CD 
assembled during the 7 th  on the west bank of the Stokhod at Bol. 
Obzyr; actions since the 4 th  had devoured more than 3000 men.  1 
CD, undisturbed by the enemy, had pulled back overn ight to the 
sector Nowa Ruda-Leszniewka.  The left wing of 9 CD  had 
maintained their connection with 82 Res ID of Group  Gronau while 
the right withdrew toward Griwa without interferenc e.  The Corps 
commander ordered that on the 8 th  the Stokhod line should be 
occupied between Stobychwa and Siedliszcze.  Howeve r, in the 
afternoon of the 7 th  some Russian cavalry struck 3 rd  Polish 
Brigade (which was supposed to hold onto Nowa Ruda)  and drove 
them back to Bol. Obzyr.  Hauer had the remnants of  11 Hon CD 
occupy the west bank of the river here.  1 CD, whos e right flank 
was endangered by the abandonment of Nowa Ruda, als o found 
themselves forced to retreat; after shaking off Rus sian pursuers 
at Leszniewka, in the evening the Division crossed the Stokhod 
at Borowno and Rudka-Czerwiszce.  Here and at Uhryn icze the 9 CD 
also finished crossing the river, although not unti l the morning 
hours of 8 July. 
 
Already at noon on the 7 th  GO Linsingen informed the commanders 
of his northern wing that for some time to come the ir role on 
the Stokhod would be purely defensive.  Also Group Bernhardi was 
ordered to take up a defensive position behind the river from 
Nw. Mosor through Porskaja Wolka and Kaszowka to Si towicze 
during the night of 7-8 July.  By 11 July the Bavar ian Division 
was to be deployed around Mielnica as an Army Group  reserve.  
GdK Bernhardi submitted to this order only with a h eavy heart, 
since it robbed his undefeated, successful troops o f the fruits 
of their exertions to date, all because of the setb ack at the 
bend in the Styr. 534   He instructed II Corps, along with 11 Bav 
ID, to occupy a sector on the west bank of the Stok hod (between 
Nawoz and Arsenowicze) by early on the 8 th ; Hahndorff's and 
Rusche's German divisions would change their positi ons a day 
later.  Because the Russian 80 ID had damaged Briga de Steinitz, 
stationed between 4 ID and the Bavarians, in the ev ening of the 
7th  GM Pfeffer and G.Lt Kneussl immediately began to l ead their 
troops back to the lines they'd been assigned. 
 
Kaledin's 8 th  Army reached the line Gruziatyn-Jablonka-Borowaja-
Czerewacha with the main bodies of XXX, I Turkestan  and V 
Cavalry Corps; some horsemen pushed ahead to Iwanow ka.  North of 
the Sarny-Kovel railroad the 3 rd  Army sent mainly their strong 

                                                 
534 Bernhardi, "Eine Weltreise 1911/12", Vol. III, p. 194 
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cavalry force toward Trojanowka.  This Army pursued  along all 
the routes leading to the Stokhod and also pressed against the 
front of Group Gronau on the Wiesiolucha south of N obel.  
Overnight Gronau moved his southern wing (82 Res ID ) back to 
Siedliszcze. 
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8 July  
 
On 8 July the northern part of Army Group Linsingen  prepared 
their defenses behind the protective river barrier.   In the 
front established by GdI Fath the 26 LW ID received  the sector 
between Sitowicze and the railroad; from here to th e north the 
line was temporarily guarded by some German compani es along with 
parts of 45 LW ID, of 53 ID, and of the Polish Legi on.  A gap 
between Stobychwa and Bol. Obzyr was filled by two battalions of 
the German 37 Inf Bde, whose commander took control  of this 
stretch of front the next day.  The rest of his tro ops withdrew 
to Prowursk to back up the point where the wings of  Corps Fath 
and Hauer came together.  GO Linsingen and Conrad d emanded that 
the allied units should hold their new line under a ll 
circumstances, and stated that sending fresh German  troops was 
under consideration.  Prince Leopold's Army Group w as assembling 
reserves on their southern wing. 535  
 
The favorable course of the operation at the juncti on of 3 rd  and 
8th  Russian Armies contrasted with the difficult condi tions on 
the Luck-Kovel road, where only a few narrow routes  traversed 
the swampy terrain.  Therefore on 7 July General Al exeiev had 
already directed Brussilov's attention to the area Ratno-Kamien 
Kaszyrskij, and to Pinsk.  If the defenders of the Stokhod were 
denied time to build positions, the Russians could move through 
Kamien Kaszyrskij; from there they could envelop Ko vel from the 
north and also strike the rear of the German positi on that 
jutted forward at Pinsk.  Therefore early on the 8 th  Brussilov 
ordered Generals Letsch and Kaledin to attack Kovel  in an 
envelopment from the north to the southeast involvi ng the left 
wing of 3 rd  Army and the right and center of 8 th  Army.  Brussilov 
didn't intend to thrust against Pinsk from behind u ntil the West 
Front extended their southern wing and thus freed u p XXXI Corps 
of 3 rd  Army on the Oginsky Canal. 536  
 
During the 8 th , the marching columns of 3 rd  and 8 th  Armies 
followed the allied wing which Linsingen was pullin g back; in 
places there were skirmishes with the foremost Russ ian scouts.  
There was lively enemy activity in front of the rig ht of 

                                                 
535 Ludendorff (p. 177) wrote about the withdrawal to the 

Stokhod:  "This was one of the greatest crises on t he Eastern 
front.  There was scant hope that the k.u.k. troops  could hold 
the unfortified Stokhod line.  We took a chance by further 
weakening our position, and General Field Marshal P rince 
Leopold of Bavaria did the same." 

536 Klembovsky, p. 69 and Appendix 8 
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Bernhardi's front. 
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9 July  
 
So that the defense of the Stokhod position would t ake place 
under unified control, on 9 July GdK Bernhardi rece ived 
authority to also command Corps Fath.  Overnight Di visions 
Rusche and Hahndorff as well as 41 Hon ID evacuated  the 
entrenchments south of the Stokhod as far as the St yr.  The 
Germans deployed in the Nw. Mosor-Janowka sector; f rom here the 
new position of 41 Hon ID crossed the tongue of lan d within the 
bend in the Stokhod at Ugly.  In the area that had been 
evacuated voluntarily the Russians soon assembled s everal 
battalions and thrust against the Honved, but were forced to go 
back.  Division Rusche also saw some action during the day. 537  
Most of 11 Bavarian ID had already been relieved by  4 ID, which 
shifted upriver.  In the following night the 4 th  Division would 
have to link up with 26 LW ID at Sitowicze and thus  make the 
last Bavarian detachment available. 
 
A Russian attack was expected soon against Corps Fa th's weakened 
troops; since 4 July the Corps' 34,000 riflemen had  been reduced 
to 16,000.  GdK Bernhardi directed the assignment o f sectors and 
organization of reserves.  The stretch north of the  railroad as 
far as Smolary was given to 45 LW ID with 90 LW Inf  Bde (89 Bde 
stayed in the Corps' reserve); 53 ID was in the adj acent sector 
up to Stobychwa.  11 Bav ID, in the Army Group's re serve, came 
to Powursk; they sent one battalion as a backup to Smolary, and 
two more behind 26 LW ID, whose positions were alre ady under 
heavy bombardment from Russian batteries.  Enemy co lumns were 
observed marching to Hulewicze.  The Polish Legion moved to 
Czeremoszno and was put at Bernhardi's disposal. 
 
In the morning, Army Group HQ notified GdK Hauer th at according 
to an intercepted radio message two enemy cavalry d ivisions were 
deploying opposite his front.  At the same time, 11  Hon CD 
reported that Bol. Obzyr was already under artiller y fire, and 9 
CD that they were being attacked by infantry and ca valry.  
Linsingen informed the Corps commander that he coul d count on 
help from the Bavarian Cav Div, reinforced with inf antry, which 
Prince Leopold had sent to the junction of the two Army Groups.  
Its leading brigade (the 4 th ) had arrived at Pniowno.  This Uhlan 
brigade was sent ahead to Tobol, and in the evening  joined the 
action that had been going on all day.  In a combin ed effort 
with 9 CD they were able to prevent the enemy (who had some 
detachments established on the west bank) from maki ng further 
progress, and to push them back to the edge of the river.  
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Meanwhile the German OHL had again placed Group Gro nau under GO 
Linsingen, who had to worry that his barely cohesiv e front might 
again be broken by an impetuous Russian assault.  T herefore he 
was trying to make Cavalry Corps Hauer as able as p ossible to 
keep up their resistance.  In the late evening GdK Hauer was 
given command over the German 37 Inf Bde, G.Lt von Hellingrath's 
Bav CD, and the Polish Legion; his task was to hold  the 
Stobychwa-Siedliszcze sector against all enemy atta cks. 
 
The Russians were bringing their units up along all  of their 
opponents' Stokhod front.  Kaledin had the I, XXX a nd I 
Turkestan Corps deploying between Swidniki and a po int opposite 
Hulewicze, while Letsch's troops came up north of t he 
railroad. 538 
 

b. The center of Army Group Linsingen is stationary ; 
Armeegruppe Marwitz makes a final effort to attack (4-9 
July) 
 
Beginning on 4 July, trench warfare again prevailed  along the 
center of Army Group Linsingen, since the General-O berst had 
canceled offensive operations in his order the day before.  The 
soldiers were building defensive installations and barriers.  To 
make it easier for Lüttwitz's Corps to organize the  combined 37 
Inf Bde from parts of both of his German divisions,  IR # 94 of 
the Aus-Hung. 29 ID deployed in the sector of Germa n 19 ID 
between Woronczyn and Trysten.  On the 4 th  Kaledin was supposed 
to initiate a subsidiary offensive toward Vladimir- Volynsky, 
which Brussilov intended to be simultaneous with th e blow 
against the Styr front at Kolki.  However, this ope ration hardly 
got started, because the Russian units had also suf fered greatly 
in the actions to date; XL Corps had to be supporte d by 50 ID of 
V Sib Corps.  Thus there was only a weak attack aga inst the 
k.u.k. 4 th  Army, which 13 LW ID and the adjacent wing of 2 ID  
were able to fend off.  The re-grouping of the troo ps which GO 
Tersztyanszky had initiated wasn't noticeably inter rupted.  By 
the 5 th  the extension of the Army's front was complete; on  
Szurmay's new southern wing he'd inserted 11 ID bet ween 70 Hon 
ID and 10 CD.  The 26 LW Inf Bde assembled on the 7 th  at Kol. 
Dubrowa as the Army's reserve.  Because Kaledin had  been ordered 
by his commander since the 8 th  to restrict operations in the 
direction of Vladimir-Volynsky to a defensive postu re, both 
sides resorted only to surprise artillery fire and occasional 
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infantry probes. 
 
As long as 11 th  Russian Army couldn't finally hold their 
opponents' attack in check west of the Styr River, they couldn't 
mount their own major offensive toward Brody.  Ther efore on 4 
July General Sakharov, after gradually inserting al l of V Corps 
into the sector of XLV Corps, directed heavy counte rattacks 
against 7 ID and especially against the two adjacen t German 
divisions of Armeegruppe Marwitz. 539   At the same time the two 
regiments of 46 LW ID stationed on the Styr across from Werben, 
which had already been under pressure during the ni ght, were 
sharply attacked by 101 ID of XXXII Corps.  The Lan dwehr troops, 
however, not only made a gallant stand but took 700  enemy 
prisoners.  The Russians repeated their assaults on  the 
battlefield north of the Lipa on the 5 th .  Thus for now the enemy 
thwarted GdK von der Marwitz's intention of continu ing the 
advance of his attacking units without interruption .  The Armee-
gruppe had to go over to the defensive.  In the eve ning of the 
5th , the 61 ID also had to stop their fruitless action  in front 
of Szlkin and dig in.  Meanwhile GdK Falkenhayn shi fted 43 Res 
ID, which had been relieved in front of Pustomyty b y 9 German 
CD, to the eastern wing; in the night of 5-6 July t he 43 rd  was 
placed in line west of Dubowyja Korczmy, between th e German 108 
and Aus-Hung. 48 ID.  Cavalry Corps Leonhardi, whic h with three 
brigades had arrived on the 4 th  behind the right wing of 7 ID, 
had here sent just a small portion of their troops to guard the 
Armee-gruppe's flank on the Styr; the main body sta yed in 
reserve.  Now the Armeegruppe's strength was concen trated fully 
in the center and on the right wing. 
 
Before GdK von der Marwitz started a new attack, wh ich was 
scheduled for the 6 th , he regulated the chain of command.  He 
himself took charge of Leonhardi's Corps, the 7 k.u .k. ID, and 
the 22 and 108 German ID - as well as 9 German CD w hich was 
stationed on the extreme left wing.  The German 43 Res ID, Aus-
Hung. 48 and 61 ID, and finally the remaining half of 7 CD made 
up Corps Falkenhayn. 540   Meanwhile the heat of summer was 
affecting the capability of the troops so badly tha t the attack 
had to be postponed until the 7 th . 
 
To lead off the operation, in the evening of the 6 th  FML 
Leonhardi thrust east from Michajlowka along the le ft bank of 

                                                 
539 Cherkasov, p. 180 
540 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - 11 Cav Bde of 7 CD was serv ing as the 

third brigade of Leonhardi's Corps, so 7 CD had jus t one 
brigade. 
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the Styr with two cavalry brigades plus a battalion  of 7 ID.  
However, his attack didn't succeed; it soon came to  a halt on 
the next day.  Of the six infantry divisions which entered the 
fight in the morning of the 7 th , only the Germans in the center 
of the spearhead were able to push back V Russian C orps (which 
had taken the place of the worn out XLV Corps) and 6 Sib Rif Div 
west of Zloczowka and through Dubowyja Korczmy. 541   This opening 
success couldn't be exploited.  GO Linsingen needed  reserves for 
his northern wing, and in the evening ordered Armee gruppe 
Marwitz to break off their attack and go over to th e defensive. 
 
GdK von der Marwitz selected as his main line of re sistance the 
jumping-off positions of the morning of the 7 th .  On the 8 th  he 
threatened the enemy with feint attacks.  11 Cav Bd e returned to 
7 CD (stationed at Bludow).  Overnight the German 1 08 ID left 
the front and was sent to entrain at the Stojanow s tation; the 
neighboring divisions had to significantly extend t heir lines.  
A further re-grouping had to be undertaken the next  day.  The 
German 9 CD (without 2 Gd Cav Bde) was ordered by L insingen to 
ride to Kovel.  To relieve this Division, Marwitz u sed 18 Cav 
Bde of 4 CD, leaving just Col. Graf Spannochi's 21 Cav Bde to 
secure the flank on the Styr between 7 ID and 46 LW  ID.  All of 
the cavalry units on the Armeegruppe's left wing we re placed 
under FML Leonhardi's Corps HQ on 11 July.  Falkenh ayn's 
adjacent Corps retained the three infantry division s already 
assigned. 
 
Because of the costly fighting General Sakharov als o was 
compelled, by the advice of the Chief of Staff of S outhwest 
Front, to refrain from attacking with his Army "unt il the 
arrival of a new corps."  Besides XLV Corps, the se verely 
weakened 6 Sib Rif Div also had to leave the firing  line.  Due 
to a lack of rifles and ammunition, the Siberians h ad to be 
rearmed with captured Aus-Hung. equipment.  At the front they 
were relieved by 50 ID from 8 th  Army, so that now the entire V 
Sib Corps had come under 11 th  Army's control. 542  
 
 

4. New Russian attacks against the allied southern wing, 4-
10 July 
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Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 662 

a. Second phase of the Battle of Kolomea, 4-6 July 
 
4 July  
 
In the afternoon of 4 July General Promtov's Group in Bukovina 
once more tried to advance against XI Corps.  On th e heights 
east of Kirlibaba a combined cavalry storm group br oke into the 
positions of 10 Inf Bde in the evening.  Promtov's cavalry were 
thrown back by a timely counter-thrust by GM Kalten born's local 
reserves and had to abandon their attempt to advanc e into the 
valley of the Golden Bistritz. 
 
On the 4 th  the 3 CD of Cavalry Corps Brudermann was still 
stationed in the area west and south of Krzyworowni a and blocked 
the routes leading from the upper Czarny Czeremosz into Hungary.  
In this difficult terrain only weak enemy fores wer e feeling 
their way toward the Hungarian border.  8 CD had pu lled back to 
Worochta, leaving outposts on the mountain paths an d ridges 
between Zabie and Kosmacz.  A small flank group of Benigni's 
Corps fell back before the advancing enemy from the  forested 
heights west of Berezow Wz. in the direction of Dor a.  Russian 
cavalry accompanied by infantry broke into the open  Polinica 
valley and captured the road and rail line which le d to the 
Jablonica Pass before the gap between the Corps of Brudermann 
and Benigni was closed by 8 CD and 9 Inf Bde (the l atter was 
sent from Corps Benigni to the south). 
 
On the heights east of Oslawy Biale the Russians ha d moved up to 
Benigni's right wing during the 4 th .  Here GO Pflanzer-Baltin 
sent parts of the newly-arrived 59 ID to relieve th e regiments 
of 24 ID, exhausted from costly actions, and the re mnants of 51 
Hon ID.  The other troops of 59 ID were held in rea diness at 
Delatyn in the Pruth valley.  The center of Corps B enigni came 
under heavy new attacks northeast of Oslawy Biale a nd at 
Sadzawka.  44 LW ID defended themselves with notewo rthy 
stubbornness.  In the evening the Russians pushed i nto the 
positions of 30 ID.  The k.u.k. FJB # 18 and parts of German IR 
129 threw themselves into the breach and restored t he situation. 
 
While the XI and XII Russian Corps tried to advance  through 
Oslawy Biale and along the Pruth to Delatyn, Kraewe l's attack 
group (6 CD, German 119 and 105 ID, GM Leide's Grou p) once again 
struck Letschitzky's northern wing around noon on t he 4 th .  Parts 
of 5 Hon CD and all of 21 LW ID (of FML Hadfy's Gro up) joined 
this advance and reached Chlebiczyn Lesny without e ncountering 
very strong resistance.  The two German divisions p ushed past 
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Chocimierz and the area to the northeast in heavy f ighting, 
while GM Leide's Group reconquered their old positi ons at 
Isakow. 
 
5 July  
 
Now Groups Hadfy and Kraewel were supposed to thrus t ahead to 
the line Majdan Graniczny-Korszow-Zukow-Niezwiska.  However, 
this attack wasn't carried out.  On the 5 th  Letschitzky 
powerfully assaulted the front of the k.u.k. 7 th  Army with the 
majority of his forces (XXXIII, XLI, XII and XI Cor ps).  The 
Russian attack was directed at Tlumacz and Delatyn.   At the same 
time Letschitzky wanted to envelop his opponents fr om the south, 
through Mikuliczyn. 543 
 
On the 5 th  the Russians' enveloping group (parts of 1 Don Cos s 
Div plus infantry from XI Corps) collided with the k.u.k. 8 CD, 
deployed outside of Tatarow.  The Austrians had to pull back a 
little from Mikuliczyn to the south, but then held on firmly 
south of that village and waited for the interventi on of Col. 
Rudolf Klein's group (parts of 9 Inf Bde) from the north.  
Benigni's southern wing between Oslawy Biale and th e Pruth was 
attacked early on the 5 th , while it was still dark.  This area 
was assigned to 44 LW ID, which was able to weather  the new 
Russian storm in bitter fighting.  In the morning t he Russians 
opened hefty artillery fire against the left wing o f Corps 
Benigni on the hilly field of Majdan Graniczny.  St rong infantry 
attacks developed around this time against Groups H adfy and 
Kraewel from the Korszow-Zukow-Niezwiska front.  21  LW ID 
relieved some of the pressure with a short thrust n ortheast of 
Chlebiczyn.  The 119 German ID was heavily engaged around 
Chocimierz.  They were able to stand up to the Russ ian pressure.  
Group Leide had to give way to the enemy, and fell back fighting 
from Isakow toward Olesza. 
 
Thus Pflanzer-Baltin's units were in the midst of h eavy fighting 
when the Archduke-Successor FML Karl Franz Joseph a rrived at 
11:00 AM on 5 July in Chodorow, the HQ of 12 th  Army.  Under these 
circumstances the planned assignment of Group Kraew el and XIII 
Corps to the new Army, and the breakthrough on the Dniester, had 
to be temporarily postponed.  Also the intended des ignation of 
"Army Group FML Archduke Karl" couldn't come into u se for now.   
However, the new 12 th  Army HQ did take control over 7 th  and South 
Armies. 
 

                                                 
543 Bidou, pp. 164 ff.; Klembovsky, pp. 60 ff. 
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In an effort to prevent over-hasty commitment of th e reserves, 
in his first order to GO Pflanzer-Baltin around noo n the 
Archduke-Successor took over the reserves that were  being held 
in the Pruth valley at Delatyn.  Events, however, c rossed up the 
intentions of the higher command echelons.  In the afternoon the 
Russians drove a hole into the lines of 30 ID and 4 2 Hon ID at 
Majdan Graniczny.  GO Pflanzer-Baltin instructed FZ M Benigni 
that if Snjaric's Group couldn't drive back the enc roaching 
Russians they should offer new resistance on the li ne Oslawy 
Biale-Lanczyn and on the heights east of Majdan Srd .  Group 
Hadfy would bend back their right wing to stay link ed with Corps 
Benigni.  However, it seemed that this line was alr eady being 
broken, since toward evening a report arrived from FML Snjaric, 
stating that the Russians were advancing over the h eights to 
Majdan Srd.  In this threatening situation Pflanzer -Baltin and 
Benigni sent all available reserves in the Pruth va lley at 
Delatyn, as well as those at Oslawy Biale, in exhau sting marches 
to Group Snjaric.  There were twelve battalions fro m four 
different divisions - IR # 9 from 24 ID, LW IR # 21  from 44 LW 
ID, IR # 97 from 36 ID, and parts of 59 ID.  GM Jes ser would 
build an attacking group from these units in the ar ea north of 
Lanczyn, and on the 6 th  he would advance toward the northeast.  
Thus if the enemy did drive further west through Ma jdan Srd. it 
would be possible to strike them in the flank.  Sin ce the 
Russian gains seemed significant based on current r eports, 12 th  
Army HQ agreed with the operation as planned.  If, however, it 
didn't succeed and Russian assaults made further re treat 
necessary, Pflanzer-Baltin was to hold onto the tow ns of Delatyn 
and Nadworna as well as a position on the Worona Br ook. 
 
6 July  
 
The Russians renewed the attack south of the Pruth early on the 
6th .  The Carinthian LW IR # 4 and Upper Austrian LW I R # 2 stood 
fast and repulsed all the assaults in heroic action s.  
Letschitzky's enveloping group tried in vain to adv ance through 
the mountains and into the rear of Benigni's southe rn wing, 
which was still holding on stubbornly between Oslaw y Biale and 
Sadzawka.  The Russians did break into Mikuliczyn a nd cut the 
important rail line through the Jablonica Pass, but  on the 6 th  
they were caught in a pincers between 8 CD from the  south and 9 
Inf Bde from the north.  Since it was possible that  the Russian 
group which had reached Mikuliczyn might be encircl ed, the 
k.u.k. high command followed the development of thi s action with 
great attention.  In the afternoon it was reported that our 
troops had already occupied a ridge northeast of Mi kuliczyn, so 
the high command demanded that the units should be coordinated 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 665 

for a quick advance to drive back the enemy.  GO Pf lanzer-Baltin 
issued orders in this regard to Corps Brudermann an d Benigni.  
But the fighting in the forested mountains slowed d own, even 
though the exhausted troops of 8 CD and 9 Inf Bde d id make some 
progress.  At least the enemy at Mikuliczyn had bee n halted, and 
their attack toward the rear of Corps Benigni had b een thwarted. 
 
In the morning of the 6 th  FML Archduke Karl Franz Joseph drove 
with Col. Waldstätten to 7 th  Army HQ at Bohorodczany, to get 
orientation about the events since the fateful brea kthrough at 
Okna.  With GO Pflanzer-Baltin the Archduke-Success or visited 
the HQ of VIII Corps and of Group Snjaric.  Around this time GM 
Jesser's attacking group had not yet finished putti ng their 
artillery in position.  It turned out that the repo rts of the 
Russian advance at Majdan Graniczny had depicted th e situation 
as more serious than it was in reality.  The enemy had pulled 
back a bit from the northern wing of Group Snjaric.   Russian 
pressure was also subsiding opposite Groups Hadfy a nd Kraewel.  
Thus Pflanzer-Baltin understandably questioned whet her GM 
Jesser's attack might not become a blow into thin a ir.  However, 
it was decided to carry out the operation. 
 
Around 4:00 PM, when GM Jesser opened his attack fr om Benigni's 
northern wing after artillery preparation, somethin g unexpected 
happened.  A mass of Russians from the heights east  of Oslawy 
Biale fell upon the tired 24 ID, broke through the positions of 
the Galician IR # 45, took prisoner the scanty remn ants of Hon 
IR # 300 stationed nearby, and struck the neighbori ng 44 LW ID 
to the left.  The 44 th , which had been able to bravely repel all 
earlier assaults, now was beset from the flank and rear.  In the 
evening the Russians smashed a hole in the sector o f 30 ID at 
Sadzawka.  Now all troops of Jesser's attacking gro up still 
stationed behind the firing line - a total of five battalions - 
hastened south to check the Russian onrush in the P ruth valley.  
The counterattack of this group was shattered in ch aotic 
fighting.  South of the Pruth the enemy meanwhile t hrust past 
Oslawy Biale in the direction of Zarzycze.  In this  threatening 
situation FZM Benigni had no alternative but to bre ak off the 
operation of Jesser's attacking group and have the thoroughly 
intermingled troops on his southwest wing disengage  from the 
enemy and withdraw to the northern bank of the Prut h.  As 
instructed by Pflanzer-Baltin, Benigni built up a d efensive 
front between Lanczyn and Delatyn.  IR # 93, which had been part 
of Col. Klein's group sent to the southern wing to support 8 CD 
at Mikuliczyn, now shifted to Zarzycze.  IR # 1 at Dora 
courageously maintained the link with Cavalry Corps  Brudermann. 
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In an order issued to 7 th  Army HQ later on the 6 th , the high 
command noted that the setback at Oslawy Biale was caused by 
sending the reserves to Benigni's northern wing.  P flanzer-
Baltin interpreted this statement as a heavy rebuke .  He 
considered asking to be relieved from his post.  On  the next day 
he reported to Teschen that it had been necessary t o send the 
reserves to Group Snjaric because of grave reports received in 
the evening of the 5 th , and that this measure was also approved 
by 12 th  Army HQ.  At the same time Pflanzer asked the high  
command if they had lost confidence in his leadersh ip of 7 th  
Army.  The AOK responded that their comment had mer ely been 
intended to point out how the exaggerated report of  the 
unimportant Russian penetration at Majdan Graniczny  had affected 
the decisions of the commanders. Decisive measures should be 
taken "to strengthen the wavering confidence of the  lower-
ranking generals after two years of war and the har d fighting of 
the last month."  Also order should be restored to the badly-
intermingled units. 
 

b. Shcherbachev's attack at Barysz and Monasterzysk a, 
4-10 July 
 
4-6 July  
 
In the first days of July there were increasing sig ns that the 
long-expected Russian attack on the Barysz Brook wa s now about 
to break out.  At Zubrzec enemy infantry had entren ched close to 
the positions of 2 CD.  Around 4:00 AM on 4 July th e artillery 
of II Russian Corps began to fire for effect agains t the center 
of the k.u.k. XIII Corps.  The defenders' trenches were heavily 
damaged in many hours of steadily increasing bombar dment.  
Around 2:00 PM the Russian 43 ID began to attack be tween Zubrzec 
and Barysz town, and succeeded in breaking through 2 CD west of 
Zubrzec.  Soon thereafter the southern wing of 36 I D at Barysz 
was penetrated. 544   The Russians pushed in the center of XIII 
Corps on the front between Porchowa and Wierzbiatyn .  However, 
the battered 2 CD and the adjacent wings of 15 and 36 ID were 
able to hold onto a rearward position about a kilom eter west of 
the first line.  GdI Rhemen deployed his Corps' res erve, a total 
of six battalions, in the Puzniki area to prepare a  counter-
thrust.  This group attacked toward evening in the direction of 
Zubrzec and recovered part of the lost trenches on the 
Baryszbach.  Meanwhile new reserves were approachin g.  These 
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were five battalions of 39 Hon ID which GdI Arz, in structed by 
Bothmer, had ordered to move from the area southeas t of Podhajce 
to Bertniki.  In the night these units grouped for a 
counterattack to Barysz.  In the morning of the 5 th  they were 
heavily pounded by Russian artillery and were able to gain just 
a little ground. 
 
In the afternoon of the 5 th , the Russian cannonade at the scene 
of action south of the railroad to Monasterzyska sw elled to a 
heavy barrage.  Enemy infantry broke through 36 ID and the parts 
of 38 and 39 Hon ID fighting in its ranks on the he ights west of 
Barysz.  Thus the whole northern wing of Corps Rhem en had to 
waver and fell back with substantial casualties in the Koropiec 
sector, between Zalesie and Slobodka Dl.  Therefore  GdI Arz was 
forced to bend back the right wing of 12 ID, north of the 
railroad, toward the west.  The Russians pressed fo rward; after 
strong artillery fire, in the same evening they fel l upon the 
right wing of Corps Arz which had already been pull ed back.  
Mounted Russian cavalry also tried to advance, but their attacks 
were shattered under our artillery fire.  Russian i nfantry 
penetrated parts of the new position of 12 ID, stre tching toward 
the southeast, but in the night they were driven ou t. 
 
On the 6 th  Shcherbachev tried to thrust forward at Kurdwanowk a 
(where VI Corps and 48 German Res ID came together) , at 
Bohatkowce against Corps Hofmann, and at Kozlow aga inst IX 
Corps.  All of these secondary attacks, obviously u ndertaken to 
tie down Bothmer's reserves, were repulsed just by the 
defenders' artillery fire.  Meanwhile II Russian Co rps moved 
slowly ahead toward the Koropiec Brook.  Since 1 Ge rman Res ID 
had arrived at Monasterzyska, it was hoped that the  defense of 
Bothmer's weak southern wing against any new Russia n assault 
would be successful. 
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7-10 July  
 
On 7 July Shcherbachev continued to attack on both sides of the 
Buczacz-Monasterzyska railroad.  Weaker forces of t he Russian 26 
ID, under the protection of armored cars, advanced against the 
northern wing of XIII Corps.  The Russian infantry were soon 
driven off by the fire of our guns.  The attack of XVI Russian 
Corps against 12 ID began around 2:00 PM after arti llery 
preparation.  At Folw. Okopy (northeast of Monaster zyska) the 
Russians succeeded in driving IR # 20 out of their positions and 
inflicting heavy casualties. 545   However, this setback was 
redeemed with a counterattack from the northeast by  the German 
Reserve IR 3.  This Regiment recovered the lost pos itions.  The 
insertion of a further battalion of German 1 Res ID  into a gap 
between Res IR 3 and the troops of 12 ID stationed on the left 
wing of Arz's Corps prevented any further Russian p enetration 
during the night.  In the Kurdwanowka-Kotuzow secto r the German 
48 Res ID and GM Blum's k.u.k. 131 Inf Bde repulsed  thrusts by 3 
Finnish Rif Div.  In these actions, which lasted un til late at 
night, the defenders were effectively supported by artillery. 
 
On 8 July General Shcherbachev once again attacked the front of 
Arz's Corps where it ran southeast between the Koro piec and 
Strypa, as well as the fronts of 48 German Res ID a nd Blum's 
Brigade.  Again he made no headway.  Here and in XI II Corps' 
area the artillery fighting remained lively into th e following 
days.  Except for some meaningless actions, the sit uation was 
still quiet for Corps Hofmann and the southern wing  of IX Corps.  
32 ID was involved in costly mine fighting on the 7 th  and 8 th  at 
Hladki near the Sereth.  Meanwhile signs seemed to indicate that 
a new enemy assault on the center of Bothmer's Army 's front was 
probable.  Aerial observers spotted troops marching  from Buczacz 
to Jezierzany behind the Russian front.  A total of  nine Russian 
divisions were identified in a thick cluster betwee n Barysz and 
Sokolow - II, XVI and XXII Corps plus 3 Turkestan R if Div, 113 
ID and apparently 37 ID from XVIII Corps. 
 
It seemed that the Russians also wanted to attack b etween the 
Sereth and the Styr.  Lively enemy troop movements occurred in 
front of the k.u.k. 2 nd Army in the first days of July.  Russian 
forces assembled at Rudnia, Werba, Dubno and Kremie niec.  
Available reports led to the conclusion that V Russ ian Corps had 
come to Dubno by rail and detrained on the stretch of track 
leading to Radziwilow.  In expectation of a major i mpending 
attack on Brody, on the 2 nd the high command ordered GO Böhm-
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Ermolli to make ready reserves in the strength of a n infantry 
division behind the left wing of Group Kosak.  So t hat 2 nd and 1 st  
Armies could work together to prevent the Russians from 
advancing through Brody to Lemberg, GO Böhm-Ermolli  suggested to 
Teschen that 1 st  Army (with XVIII Corps and 46 LW ID) should 
again be placed under his control.  The high comman d, however, 
didn't agree.  In accordance with the wishes of GO Linsingen, 
the AOK announced on the 3 rd  that if the Russians attacked at 
Radziwilow the 1 Lst Inf Bde and all reserves behin d the inner 
wings of 1 st  and 2 nd Armies would be placed under FML Kosak.  If 
the Russians attacked farther north - somewhere in 25 ID's 
sector - then Kosak would release all available res erves to 
XVIII Corps HQ, which would conduct the defense. 
 
In the area around Brody and farther south, FML Kos ak held ready 
IR # 76 and a new combined brigade under Col. von W atterich 
(with IR # 83 and 85, four squadrons and a field ca nnon 
battalion).  As Böhm-Ermolli's Army reserve the IR # 12 was 
stationed at Podkamien.  There was lively Russian a ctivity in 
front of Group Kosak from 5 July.  Enemy patrols tr ied to 
advance in many places.  On the 7 th  the outpost positions of 27 
ID at Leduchow were assaulted, although without suc cess.  
However, the great offensive against Brody, which h ad seemed a 
certainty, didn't occur.  Sakharov had to send the newly-arrived 
V Corps to his hard-pressed northern wing, as noted  above. 
 

c. Actions in the Carpathians, 7-10 July 
 
Events south of the Dniester caused the allied high  commands 
great concern.  Until now Letschitzky's continuing attacks had 
made it impossible to carry out the plan of assembl ing a new 
army to break through on the Dniester.  The German 105 and 119 
ID had been thrown onto the defensive.  44 LW ID an d 59 ID had 
been used to plug gaps in the line near the Pruth.  It also 
seemed impossible to free troops from Linsingen's A rmy Group for 
the southern part of the front, since the Russians had begun a 
great offensive south and north of the Pripyat.  Al l available 
German reinforcements would be sent to defend the S tokhod line, 
so that the German front north of the great zone of  swamps 
wouldn't be rolled up from the south.  Thus it was becoming very 
doubtful whether the situation on the southern wing  could be 
improved in the foreseeable future.  If 7 th  Army couldn't dam the 
Russian flood on the Pruth, then the still-intact l ines north of 
the Dniester would also have to be given up. 
 
The search for reinforcements  
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Pflanzer-Baltin's Army was drained from the positio nal warfare 
that raged back and forth; the ranks thinned out in  ever shorter 
periods of time.  The enemy already stood in front of Delatyn, 
threatened the Jablonica Pass from Mikuliczyn, and had driven 
deep into Bukovina.  Thus the northernmost corner o f Romania was 
encircled by Russian troops.  Wasn't it likely that  this country 
would soon carry out its long-threatened attachment  to the 
Entente?  In this dangerous situation, it was very welcome to GO 
Conrad when on 6 July Falkenhayn declared he was re ady to ask 
Enver Pasha to take part in the fighting in Galicia  with Turkish 
troops.  Above all GdI Falkenhayn wanted to keep Ru ssian forces 
from entering Hungary.  Cavalry Corps Brudermann an d the weak 
Landsturm formations stationed at the passes weren' t sufficient 
to defend the routes leading over the heights on th e Carpathian 
crest from the valleys of the Czarny- ("Black") and  Bilizh- 
("White") Czeremosz, as well as those from the vall ey where the 
Pruth has its source.  Through the German plenipote ntiary 
general at the Aus-Hung. AOK, Falkenhayn demanded t hat the 
Carpathian defenses should be reinforced by mountai n troops 
drawn from Tyrol. 
 
On 7 July FML Archduke Karl Franz Joseph also repor ted to the 
high command that the situation of 7 th  Army made the commitment 
of at least one more combat-ready division necessar y.  The 
arrival of two divisions (44 LW ID and 59 ID) hadn' t been 
sufficient to make up for the casualties suffered i n actions 
that had lasted more than four weeks.  According to  Russian 
sources, in the Battle of Kolomea Letschitzky's tro ops had taken 
more than 80,000 prisoners, 84 guns, 272 machine gu ns and 33 
trench mortars. 546   The 5, 24, 30, 42 and 51 Divisions each had 
no more than the combat strength of a weak regiment .  The 
Archduke-Successor considered it necessary to pull these units 
from the front so they could again be made ready fo r action. 
 
The high command decided to let 7 th  Army have another unit from 
Tyrol, 34 ID.  Because of the setbacks on the Pruth , however, it 
seemed doubtful whether this reinforcement, which w ouldn't start 
to move by train until 12 July, would arrive in tim e.  It was 
also dubious whether Pflanzer-Baltin's Army could h old onto the 
line east of Nadworna-Stanislau, in turn enabling t he armies 
north of the Dniester to retain the positions they now occupied.  
For these reasons GO Conrad turned to the German OH L with a 
request for rapid commitment of German units.  He w anted either 
1 Res ID, or the entrained 5 Res ID, for 7 th  Army. 
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In an answering telegram, which arrived at Teschen already on 
the 7 th , GdI Falkenhayn reported that the 5 German Res ID had to 
be deployed at Baranowicze to support the k.u.k. XI I Corps.  He 
understood the need to shift 1 Res ID to 7 th  Army, but Bothmer 
couldn't give up the Division because of new Russia n attacks at 
Monasterzyska.  Falkenhayn suggested that if necess ary he would 
free a division from Group Kraewel for the southern  wing of 
Pflanzer-Baltin's Army.  At the same time he asked the k.u.k. 
high command to do everything possible to enhance t he shaken 
troops' will to resist.  With the units that had al ready arrived 
(44 and 59 Divisions) the 7 th  Army's defenses must prevail over 
the enemy.  Falkenhayn added that he was confident the Army's 
commander could accomplish this. 
 
A successful attack by k.u.k. XI Corps  
 
Although for the time being nothing could be done f or GO 
Pflanzer-Baltin's burnt-out Army, he meanwhile soug ht to help 
himself.  He had XI Corps advance from the southern  corner of 
Bukovina, even though it had little punch; in parti cular the 
Corps lacked a supply train sufficient to support a  deep thrust 
through the difficult mountain terrain.  This opera tion couldn't 
decisively improve 7 th  Army's miserable situation, and perhaps 
would also have little impact on Romania.  However,  by attacking 
the rear-area communications of the enemy who were advancing on 
Nadworna the XI Corps could draw Letschitzky's atte ntion toward 
them and thus bring some relief to the Army's belea guered left 
wing. 
 
The troops of XI Corps, though tired from fighting in the 
mountains, had been able to recover somewhat thanks  to 
successful defensive actions against General Promto v's Group 
(103 ID, 1 Terek Coss Div, 10 CD), which wasn't esp ecially 
strong.  Already on 4 July GO Pflanzer-Baltin had g iven XI Corps 
the assignment of advancing as soon as possible wit h their main 
body in the direction of Kuty, and with a smaller c olumn through 
Gurahumora to Oberwikow.  Early on the 6 th  FML Habermann, the new 
commander of XI Corps, ordered an attack by 79 Hon Inf Bde on 
the heights north of the road to Pozoritta, and by 40 Hon ID on 
the Moldawa.  A side column of 40 Hon ID would adva nce along the 
valley of the Kirlibaba. 
 
79 Hon Inf Bde was able to gain about three kilomet ers of 
ground.  10 Inf Bde was meanwhile held up on the he ights south 
and southwest of Breaza.  Here they launched a fein t assault, 
seeking to tie down enemy units opposite the left w ing of XI 
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Corps.  40 Hon ID encountered stubborn resistance s outh of the 
Luczina stud-farm; however, their column on the lef t advanced 
past the Capul Heights on the road to Izwor. 
 
On 7 and 8 July the XI Corps continued to attack.  The left wing 
of 79 Hon Inf Bde and parts of Col. Scholtz's Lands turm Group 
were engaged in action on the mountain ridge northw est of 
Valeputna.  They couldn't move forward.  Then 10 In f Bde won the 
decision with a brilliant assault.  The Poles of th e Cracow IR 
# 13 stormed a forested mountain summit, over 1200 meters high, 
southwest of Breaza; they were able to take this to wn and drive 
into the enemy's rear, while some men wheeled to th e east. 547   As 
a result the Russians in front of 40 Hon ID also pu lled back, 
over the Moldawa.  The main body of the Honved Divi sion pushed 
ahead to the heights on the other side of Moldawa t own. 
 
On the 9 th  fighting took place on the right wing of XI Corps,  at 
Valeputna and Fundul Mondovi.  IR # 13 was advancin g east from 
Breaza.  FML Habermann intended to envelop the enem y in the 
Pozoritta area and push them back onto Romanian ter ritory.  
Parts of 40 Hon ID were already thrusting toward Iz wor in the 
valley where the Suczawa has its source.  After the se successes, 
however, FML Habermann had to break off his promisi ng offensive, 
since he'd have to give up units to help Brudermann 's hard-
pressed Cavalry Corps. 
 
The need to assist Brudermann's cavalry  
 
GO Pflanzer-Baltin had entrusted this Corps with th e defense of 
the routes out of the valleys where the Czeremosz h as its 
sources and over the Jablonica Pass into Hungary.  On the 7 th  
Russian cavalry, along with some infantry and guns,  broke into 
the valley of the White Czeremosz.  3 CD, which was  guarding the 
Zabie area, moved the majority of their troops sout h through the 
valley of the Black Czeremosz to cover the road lea ding west 
from Hryniawa, and to drive back the advancing enem y. 
 
8 CD had gained some ground on the ridges southeast  of 
Mikuliczyn in the evening of the 6 th .  On the next day, however, 
this Division was assaulted from the north and east  by 
overwhelming Russian forces - apparently the 32 and  82 ID.  The 
enemy advance toward the Jablonica Pass caused grea t concern at 
7th  Army HQ.  GO Pflanzer-Baltin reported to 12 th  Army HQ that the 
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6000 troopers of Cavalry Corps Brudermann weren't s trong enough 
to keep the Russians from breaking into Hungary.  I t was 
urgently necessary to reinforce Brudermann's cavalr y with 
infantry.  If this wasn't possible, 5000 men would have to be 
pulled from Bukovina. 
 
Under irresistible pressure, 8 CD fell back on 8 Ju ly from 
Mikuliczyn to Tatarow.  The situation had grown cri tical.  FML 
Brudermann reported that the Russians intended to a dvance with 
strong forces to Körösmezö.  To send help quickly t o hold the 
Jablonica Pass, GO Pflanzer-Baltin's only option wa s to bring 
202 Hon Inf Bde out of Bukovina to Körösmezö.  Neve rtheless, he 
ordered FML Habermann to energetically continue his  attack in 
the direction of Seletin and Schipoth with the sign ificantly 
weakened left wing of XI Corps.  This should thwart  the enemy's 
advance against the northeastern entrances to Hunga ry.  FML 
Brudermann was also given command over the Etappen battalions 
and Gendarmerie and Finance Watch detachments on th e pass roads 
between Borsa and Körösmezö.  Great achievements we re demanded 
of the worn-out cavalry divisions. 
 
On 9 July, while 202 Hon Inf Bee was taking the fie ld rail line 
from Kirlibaba to Borsa, the 80 Hon Inf Bde - which  had stayed 
with 40 Hon ID - thrust further ahead to Izwor.  Me anwhile parts 
of 1 Don Coss Div, which had advanced through the v alley of the 
White Czeremosz, were arriving at Izwor.  In the re ar of the 
Cossack troops, the main body of 3 CD crossed the m ountains.  At 
Jablonica they came up against a Russian force left  behind as 
flank guards; these Russians were able to block the  White 
Czeremosz valley.  Under pressure from the Don Coss acks, 80 Hon 
Inf Bde fell back to the Luczina stud-farm and the heights 
farther north.  The attack also stalled on the righ t wing of XI 
Corps.  General Promtov's Russian Group had dug in anew on the 
heights east of the Moldawa and at Pozoritta, and b rought up 
reserves. 548  On the 9 th  Promtov began to counterattack.  FML 
Habermann halted his offensive; during the 10 th  he had his troops 
withdraw to their starting points on the heights ea st of the 
Golden Bistritz. 
 
The Russians enter Delatyn  
 
While the Russians drove forward against the widely -spread front 
of Cavalry Corps Brudermann in the Carpathians, act ion flared up 
also on the left wing of 7 th  Army.  Advanced troops of Russian XI 
Corps entered Delatyn on 8 July, but the right wing  of 
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Letschitzky's Army was unable to thrust past Czerem chew, 
Chocimierz or Zywaczow.  9 th  Russian Army had lost 70,000 men in 
their attacks against the k.u.k. VIII Corps and Gro up Kraewel. 549   
Because of these losses and also an insufficient am munition 
supply, Letschitzky had to grant his tired units a long period 
of rest.  GO Pflanzer-Baltin used this time, in whi ch just minor 
actions occurred at Delatyn and farther north, to b ring order to 
his intermingled formations.  Early on the 7 th  FML Snjaric's 
Group was placed directly under 7 th  Army HQ.  Groups Hadfy and 
Kraewel were placed under 12 th  Army HQ.  The burnt-out regiments 
of 24 and 5 ID - as well as German IR 129 - were pu lled from the 
front.  The parts of 59 ID that had served with FML  Snjaric's 
Group were released to join their Divisions' main b ody near 
Delatyn. 
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On 7 July the southern wing of VIII Corps took up a  position on 
the heights west of Delatyn.  South of this town th ere was a gap 
of 20 km between VIII Corps and Brudermann's Cavalr y Corps, 
covered only by weak units from 5 ID.  Because of t he political 
significance of the threatened Russian attack again st the north-
eastern gateway to Hungary, on the 9 th  the Archduke-Successor 
suggested to the high command that defense of the C arpathian 
front - spread out over a large area but not strong  in troops - 
should be the sole assignment of GO Pflanzer-Baltin .  Command 
over the troops already deployed between the Pruth and Dniester, 
as well as of those scheduled to arrive, should be given to 
either GO Kövess or GdK Kirchbach.  The high comman d approved 
this suggestion; on 11 July they called GO Kövess' 3rd  Army HQ 
from Tyrol to Galicia. 
 
Meanwhile on the 9 th  GdI Falkenhayn informed GO Conrad that the 
Turkish high command would send two divisions to th e Galician 
theater of operations in the next week.  Since thes e troops 
weren't suited for mountain fighting, Falkenhayn wa nted to 
assign them to Army Group Linsingen, to South Army,  or to the 
northern wing of Pflanzer-Baltin's Army, where they  would free 
up German divisions that could be used for an offen sive. 
 
 

6. The Russians finally shift their main effort to the area 
south of the Pripyat 

 
If the Tsar's Chief of the General Staff, General A lexeiev, 
looked back over the course of the Russian July off ensive to 
date, he must have said that the results were far l ess than had 
been anticipated. The main attack by the West Front , which was 
supposed to destroy the German positions in front o f Brest-
Litovsk, had almost completely broken down by 9 Jul y.  Because 
of the short time for preparation, the offensive at  Baranowicze 
didn't have a firm foundation like the one that had  been built 
up with careful work for the attack on Vilna (cance led in June).  
On the other hand, the enormity of Evert's numerica l superiority 
had made it seem that the operation would succeed f or this 
reason alone.  But each of the repeated onslaughts by masses of 
soldiers had collapsed, with very heavy casualties.   There was 
no more chance of a decisive success at Baranowicze . 
 
All the large-scale strokes which Alexeiev had unle ashed north 
of the Pripyat in the first half of 1916 had come t o nothing 
because of the Germans' steadiness.  The massive Ru ssian 
offensive at Lake Narotch had failed to break throu gh in March.  
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Later, in June, the Germans' defensive measures in response to 
the planned attack at Vilna had by themselves been enough to rob 
Evert of belief that he could succeed, and forced h im to advise 
against a thrust in this direction.  And finally th e Russians 
had now failed again in front of Baranowicze, just as they had 
in June.  Also in the Pinsk area the Russians hadn' t been able 
to advance even a tiny bit. 550   Like a nightmare, the feeling of 
their inferiority to the Germans weighed on officer s and men.  
Any further attempt to force a breakthrough seemed hopeless. 
 
The Southwest Front, on the other hand, had once ag ain fared 
better.  The 3 rd  and 8 th  Armies intended to next strike the 
Central Powers on the Stokhod line; 9 th  Army had reached Delatyn. 
 
Such a breakthrough seemed impossible on the German  front; a way 
had to be found to go around the German Eastern arm ies.  Such an 
opportunity existed on the lower course of the Stok hod, where 
commitment of substantial forces could still accomp lish 
something.  The necessary units were available, abo ve all the 
Guards who until now hadn't been engaged. 
 
Therefore Alexeiev abandoned the concept of a three fold 
envelopment assault on the Brest-Litovsk area, whic h had led to 
the orders issued by the Stavka on 16 June.  He dec ided to 
attack now in just one direction - through Kovel to  Kobrin and 
Pruzany - in order to "deeply" envelop the German s outhern wing.  
The North Front rather than the West Front would al so be 
involved in this general Russian offensive. 
 
In this sense the Stavka issued orders to the comma nders of the 
Fronts on 9 July. 551   North Front retained its assignment of 9 
July: to attack in the direction of Bausk.  West Fr ont would 
themselves decide whether or not to continue the at tack toward 
Baranowicze; in any event, however, they were suppo sed to keep 
their opponents under a constant and heavy threat.  Southwest 
Front was to capture Kovel and thrust at Pinsk from  behind.  The 
Guard troops, who'd been held in reserve in case th e Germans 
attacked toward Polotsk, now were sent to the Rozis zcze-Luck 
area; from there they'd advance toward the line Bre st Litovsk-
Kobrin-Pruzany and thus envelop the Germans' southe rn wing. 552 
 
General Kuropatkin complied with the Stavka's order s by 
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continuing to prepare for his 12 th  Army's attack, scheduled for 
16 July.  General Evert decided to pin down his opp onents by 
threatening to attack and at the same time by engag ing the Corps 
of 4 th  Army, sector by sector, in local operations.  He a lso 
stated he was ready to transfer one or two corps to  Southwest 
Front. 553   For the time being Brussilov didn't have to chang e 
anything, since the order he issued on the 8 th  already complied 
with Alexeiev's views, and now just needed to be ca rried out.  
Brussilov hoped that 3 rd  and 8 th  Armies would be able to pursue 
over the Stokhod, and to fully smash the allies. 
 
 

7. Events on the Eastern front from 10 to 15 July 

 

a. Actions to hold the Stokhod line 
 
10 July  
 
Following Brussilov's orders of 8 July, Generals Le tsch and 
Kaledin tried, if possible, to overrun the allied f ront on the 
western bank of the Stokhod while it was still unde r 
construction.  To increase the striking power of th e cavalry 
units fighting Corps Hauer, and to make a way for t hem over the 
river barrier, the regiments of 27 Russian ID were attached to 
the cavalry.  However, all efforts to drive a hole in the 
Stokhod defenses of the Central Powers were complet ely 
shattered.  Thus the attacks at Rudka-Czerwiszcze, which 
continued on the 10 th  into the night, were thwarted by the 
resistance of the k.u.k. 9 CD, which had a powerful  back-up in 
the Bav CD which had arrived at Pniowno.  1 CD and 11 Hon CD 
drove small enemy detachments from the western bank .  53 ID and 
45 LW ID dealt similarly with feeble attempts by th e Russians to 
come nearer.  More dangerous was a thrust by 2 Turk estan Rif 
Div, which drove from Hulewicze into the main posit ion of 26 LW 
ID and was aiming for Powursk. 554   First the Landwehr Division's 
reserves and a Bavarian battalion dammed the Russia n flood.  
Then the allies launched a counterattack with nine battalions 
led by GdI Fath; they caused the enemy large casual ties 
(including several hundred prisoners) and were able  to throw 
them back over the Stokhod.  The incompletely destr oyed bridges 
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were now blown up. 
 
An equally heavy battle raged on the stretch of fro nt recently 
taken over by Group Bernhardi.  Under II Corps the 41 Hon ID, 
effectively supported by batteries of Division Hahn dorff, 
bloodily repulsed the onrushing 80 Russian ID.  Ene my artillery 
hammered the German positions at Porskaja Wolka and  Ml. Porsk.  
GM Rusche had to fend off attacks at Swidniki and w est of the 
highway. 555   Meanwhile during the same day the first echelons of 
G.Lt Clausius' German combined division (the reinfo rced 175 LW 
Inf Bde and 41 Cav Bde), which had come from Army G roup 
Hindenburg, arrived at Kovel. 556  This reinforcement, plus the 
German units taken from Armeegruppe Marwitz (108 ID  and 9 CD) 
would provide GO Linsingen in the near future with a strong 
reserve to support his endangered northern wing. 
 
11 July  
 
On the 11 th  the Russians renewed their powerful efforts to cro ss 
the Stokhod.  During the day the situation for the Aus-Hung. 9 
CD was generally quiet; a Russian thrust at Rudka-C zerwiszcze 
didn't take place until night and then soon stalled .  Since 
large parts of the Bav CD were already being employ ed at Tobol, 
GdK Hauer assigned the entire position from there u p to the 
Corps' northern border to G.Lt Hellingrath.  Early in the 
morning the southern wing of 1 CD was attacked by e nemy 
infantry.  Here the Corps commander brought up as a  back-up two 
battalions of the German 37 Inf Bde, which had been  supposed to 
relieve the weak remnants of 11 Hon CD at Bol. Obzy r.  But the 
commander of 1 CD, GM Chevalier de Ruiz, was able t o master the 
situation with his own cavalry and to drive the ene my back to 
the river bank.  Thus the German reserves weren't n eeded, and in 
thee evening took over the positions of the Honved Hussars as 
originally intended.  South of Bol. Obzyr, Roeder's  Brigade 
thwarted with artillery fire a Russian attempt to e rect a 
bridge. 
 
The success of Corps Fath at Hulewicze the day befo re had 
dampened for now the enemy's eagerness to attack.  Overnight the 
Bavarians who'd entered the sector of 26 LW ID for the counter-
attack were pulled from the front.  GdK Bernhardi o rdered Bav. 
G.Lt Kneussl to take command of the defenses in the  sectors of 
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26 and 45 LW ID; the battalions of his own 11 th  Division were to 
be held in reserve, ready to counterattack. 557   GO Linsingen gave 
control of the Polish Legion, which Hauer didn't ne ed, to 
Bernhardi's Armeegruppe HQ.  During the day the Rus sians 
increased their artillery fire against 53 ID, thus revealing - 
the allies supposed - their intention of attacking.   Therefore a 
group of three Bavarian battalions was assembled at  Smolary. 
 
The enemy's eagerness in front of II Corps declined  markedly.  
On the other hand, the Russian I and XXXIX Corps hu rled 
themselves with weight on both German divisions whi ch made up 
Bernhardi's right wing.  In the early morning the e nemy even 
broke into the lines on the western bank of the Sto khod with a 
surprise assault.  However, this partial success wa s canceled 
due to a counter-thrust by 107 ID, which mopped up the attackers 
and inflicted bloody casualties.  There was bitter fighting 
around Division Rusche's positions at Swidniki and Nw. Mosor; 
the defenders held on. 558  
 
The sorry results of the fighting that had gone on since 8 July 
forced Brussilov to recognize that he had already m issed the 
opportunity to effectuate his plan of staying on th e heels of 
his opponents as they withdrew, while crossing the Stokhod.  Now 
on the 11 th  he initiated measures to implement the latest 
instructions of the Stavka.  The northern wing and center of his 
Southwest Front (3 rd , 8 th  and 11 th  Armies) would resume the 
offensive on 14 July, after systematic artillery pr eparation.  
Kaledin would send five corps against Kovel.  In or der to 
separate the Central Powers' Army Groups fighting i n the Kovel 
and Pinsk areas and to push them back along their r espective 
liens of communication, Letsch would advance in ful l cooperation 
with Kaledin and send a strong mass of cavalry towa rd Kamien 
Kaszyrskij. 559   General Sakharov seems to have been given the 
assignment of covering the southern flank of the th rust on 
Kovel. The 7 th  and 9 th  Armies, which had already been told to 
operate together based on the situation, were given  a free hand.  
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Kaledin and Letsch both found that they hadn't rece ived enough 
time to make substantial preparations before the ne xt attack.  
Brussilov, however, would allow a postponement only  until 15 
July. 
 
12-15 July  
 
Already on 12 July the situation seemed less tense on the 
northern wing of Linsingen's Army Group.  In genera l the 
fighting tapered off into skirmishing by patrols, p lus artillery 
duels.  The troop movements within Corps Hauer coul d be 
implemented without interference.  The battered reg iments of 11 
Hon CD assembled behind the front at Werchy.  In th e sector of 
Corps Fath the Zarecze area caused particular conce rn.  The 
enemy held down 53 ID with well-aimed artillery fir e and by 
evening had their 78 ID entrenched in a bridgehead on the 
western bank of the Stokhod.  The wide river bed, i n which 
mostly shallow water courses flowed between numerou s islands, 
was no insurmountable barrier.  Moreover, a thick g rowth of 
plants impaired visibility along the river bank, an d thus 
hampered the defense.  During the night GdI Fath ha d already 
placed his Corps' reserves, and Bernhardi a German battalion, at 
the disposal of 53 ID.  On the 13 th  GM Pongracz attacked the 
enemy and drove them back.  In the following days t he Russians 
ceased their attempts to spread out on the western bank of the 
river. 
 
Meanwhile on 12 July the 108 German ID arrived in t he area 
Griwiatki-Mielnica and was placed under Armeegruppe  Bernhardi.  
The HQ of Bernhardi's staff moved to Kovel.  G.Lt C lausius had 
assembled his Division and the German 9 CD around K amien 
Kaszyrskij-Nujno-Dorotyszcze as the Army Group's re serve.  The 
German OHL ordered GO Linsingen to hold 108 ID and a second 
division in readiness to depart; this compelled him  to alter the 
organization of his northern wing on the 13 th .  In the evening of 
the 15 th , Division Clausius would take over the sector betw een 
Stobychwa and the Loknica and would come under the orders of GM 
Bernhardi.  37 Inf Bde was relieved and placed in t he Army 
Group's reserve.  Also in this reserve was GM Heudu ck's 9 German 
CD on both sides of the Turya.  11 Hon CD left Corp s Hauer and 
on the 15 th  were sent to Kovel, where they would receive 
replacements and again become a battle-worthy unit.   GdI Fath 
was given the Polish Legion, which on the next day would relieve 
the right wing of 26 LW ID at Sitowicze. 
 
During this time the enemy didn't make any serious attempts 
against Group Gronau. 
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b. Stalemate at the center and southern wing of Arm y 
Group Linsingen, 10-15 July 
 
The portion of Army Group Linsingen's front from Co rps Lüttwitz 
to the k.u.k. 1 st  Army stayed completely on the defensive.  On 
the 14 th  GO Tersztyanszky replaced his Army's reserve - 26 LW Inf 
Bde stationed at Kol. Dubrowa - with 25 LW Bde, als o from 13 LW 
ID.  GdK Marwitz had gone over to the defensive on the 9 th ; to 
prevent the enemy from noticing this too quickly, o n the 10 th  he 
had 43 Res ID and the Aus-Hung. 48 ID carry out a d eception 
maneuver.  On the 11 th  FML Leonhardi took over the sector 
assigned to him by the Armeegruppe on both sides of  Pustomyty.  
On his right and adjacent to 61 ID was 7 CD; in the  center was 2 
Gd Cav Bde (which stayed in the sector when Heuduck 's Cavalry 
Division departed); on the left, occupying the posi tions as far 
as the Corps boundary, was 18 Cav Bde from 4 CD.  T ogether these 
cavalry units made up "Leonhardi's Cavalry Group." 
 
Until the 15 th , Marwitz's troops were involved only in patrol 
actions and cannonades, designed to disturb the ene my and 
prevent any surprise assaults.  1 st  Army had been in the same 
situation for weeks.  Sakharov's opposing 11 th  Army also stayed 
on the defensive; they returned 12 CD to 8 th  Army. 
 
On one hand, the quiet that more or less reigned ov er large 
parts of the front was to the advantage of our troo ps.  On the 
other hand, the Russians' remarkable inactivity gav e GO 
Linsingen something to ponder.  Increased attention  had already 
been paid to the rail traffic in the Sarny-Rovno-Du bno-Luck area 
since the start of the month.  On the 12 th  Linsingen instructed 
his Armies and Armeegruppen to be especially active  on 
reconnaissance, particularly with air units.  Concl usions might 
be drawn regarding the next objectives of the Russi an commanders 
from the enemy's behavior, troop movements and conc entration of 
units at various points.  However, observations mad e through the 
15 th  were insufficient to determine enemy intentions.  Army Group 
HQ asked the generals whether Russian attacks were to be 
expected, and if so against what part of the front.   GO 
Tersztyanszky replied that for now there was no sig n of an 
imminent assault.  4 th  Army could handle an attack that wasn't 
made with great strength or with extraordinary arti llery 
support.  GO Puhallo reported that the enemy didn't  seem to be 
planning to attack at present, but that the next Ru ssian thrust 
would take the route through Brody toward Lemberg. 
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Brussilov didn't open his offensive toward Kovel on  the 15 th .  On 
this day Alexeiev assigned to him both Guard Corps,  which were 
approaching by rail, and instructed that this reinf orcement 
should join parts of Southwest Front to create a ne w army.  
Moreover, General Evert would send III Corps and IV  Sib Corps to 
Southwest Front.  Brussilov now postponed the start  of the 
offensive even further, to await the arrival of the  Guards which 
was scheduled for around the 20 th . 560  Meanwhile only 9 th  Army 
would continue their hitherto successful attack, at  first by 
pushing forward their left wing. 561  
 
Rather surprisingly, Russian artillery opened fire in the 
evening of the 15 th  against the right wing of Tersztyanszky's 
Army (10 CD and 70 Hon ID).  This was soon followed  by an 
infantry thrust against the inner wings of 11 ID an d 70 Hon ID, 
which was repulsed.  The enemy had also been direct ing strong 
artillery fire against Armeegruppe Marwitz since 4: 00 PM.  This 
was preliminary to some lively events that unfolded  in the 
coming days. 

c. New Russian thrusts on the Koropiec, 10-15 July 
 
Also there was no significant Russian attack agains t Böhm-
Ermolli's Army in the second week of July.  Enemy a ctivity was 
restricted, as previously, to cannonades and isolat ed thrusts by 
scouting detachments against the defensive position  of Group 
Kosak. 
 
In these days of waiting, GdI Shcherbachev tried on ce again to 
break through South Army's switch position between the Koropiec 
and the Strypa.  Already on 10 July, aerial observe rs from 
Bothmer's Army discovered the Russian preparations to attack by 
noting troop concentrations north of the Buczacz-Je zierzany 
railroad.  Here opposite Hreherow and Olesza, and o n the hilly 
fields at Kurdwanowka, General Shcherbachev was hol ding 3 
Turkestan Rif Div and XVI Corps ready for a powerfu l blow. 562   
Strong artillery fire from the northern wing of II Corps at 
Dubienko and the southern wing of XII Corps at Burk anow was 
supposed to divert the allies' attention from the p laces chosen 
for the breakthrough.  On the 11 th , Russian artillery fire also 
increased near the Sereth at Hladki, where FML Kral icek expected 
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another thrust by VI Russian Corps.  On the same da y, storm 
troops of the k.u.k. 54 ID advanced into part of th e enemy's 
forward trenches in the Burkanow woods.  Thus livel y actions had 
to be monitored at many points along South Army's f ront. 
 
In the morning of 12 June the XVI Russian Corps ope ned 
preparatory fire with guns of light and heavy calib er between 
Jezierzany and Kurdwanowka.  Toward noon, Russian i nfantry tried 
to push through Hreherow, but couldn't move forward  under strong 
fire from the German Res IR 3 that was stationed th ere, plus the 
artillery.  In the afternoon the powerful and destr uctive fire 
of the Russian batteries rained down for three hour s on the hill 
at Hreherow, north of Olesza.  Around 4:00 PM the R ussian XVI 
Corps started their general attack.  The German Res  IR 3 held 
firmly on to Hreherow, and the Russians couldn't ta ke Olesza 
from the west Galician IR # 56 of 12 ID.  North of this town, 
however, the attackers did break through the centra l Galician IR 
# 57 and pushed out of the area they'd penetrated, and toward 
Olesza.  Thus they outflanked the 56 th , which also had to pull 
back.  The reserves of 12 ID were quickly thrown in to the 
breach.  Also there was a powerful counter-thrust, delivered 
from the south by two battalions of German 1 Res ID , and from 
the north by two battalions of 48 Res ID.  The regi ments of 12 
ID that had pulled back now stormed ahead again.  O lesza and all 
the lost positions were recovered in the night.  XV I Russian 
Corps had suffered very heavy casualties; on the ba ttlefield 
alone 1200 dead Russians were lying. 
 
Early on the 13 th  it was determined that opposite the right wing 
of 12 ID the enemy had pulled back to their startin g position.  
Once again, however, Russian artillerists struck th e entire 
sector from Hreherow to Olesza with vigorous fire.  Around noon 
the regiments of 12 ID and the German battalions in serted into 
their lines had to fend off new enemy thrusts. In t he afternoon 
Russian infantry also advanced west of Kurdwanowka;  however, the 
attackers stayed pinned down in front of 12 ID and 48 German Res 
ID under a barrage from the allied batteries.  New attacks 
started toward evening.  North of Olesza the Russia ns succeeded 
in entering the German trenches, and even dug in st rongly once 
more in that hotly-contested town.  G.Lt Zietlow, c ommanding 1 
German Res ID, had taken over the entire sector fro m Hreherow to 
Olesza, and directed counterattacks with determinat ion.  In 
bitter hand-to-hand fighting his intermingled units  (parts of 
the k.u.k. 12 ID and of 1 and 48 Res ID) succeeded by early on 
the 14 th  in fully recovering all the lost positions. 
 
Thus the Russian attack by Monasterzyska had alread y run to 
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ground.  Due to the defeat of XVI Russian Corps, Ge neral 
Shcherbachev couldn't continue the fruitless attemp t to break 
through between the Koropiec and the Strypa.  Bothm er utilized 
the decline in the fighting to relieve some troops.   On the 15 th , 
three worn-out regiments of 12 ID were relieved fro m the front 
by units of 1 German Res ID.  The troops of 12 ID t hus relieved 
were sent to Monasterzyska. 
 

d. Fighting continues in the Carpathians, 10-15 Jul y 
 
The situation in the Delatyn area  
 
While Shcherbachev attacked the center of South Arm y at 
Monasterzyska, GdI Letschitzky's right wing no long er had the 
strength to thrust toward Nadworna and Stanislau.  However, 
Letschitzky did continue the war of movement in the  Carpathians.  
New fighting already developed early on 10 July by Delatyn.  It 
appeared that here the Russians wanted to advance f rom the Pruth 
valley at Dora to envelop the right wing of VIII Co rps.  As a 
reserve, 12 th  Army HQ assembled at Nadworna the badly-weakened 
regiments of 5 and 24 ID, that had finally been rel ieved from 
the front a short time before, and also 59 ID.  Bec ause of the 
danger which threatened south of Delatyn, these uni ts were 
assigned to GO Pflanzer-Baltin.  On the 10 th  he sent the remnants 
of 5 and 24 ID to protect Benigni's endangered flan k on the 
heights northwest of Dora.  On the 11 th  the 59 ID was held in 
readiness behind the right wing of VIII Corps, alre ady 
lengthened by the troops of 5 and 24 ID.  The HQ of  12 th  Army 
built up a new reserve at Nadworna; this was the co mbined German 
209 Brigade, made up of their IR 129 plus other par ts of 105 ID.  
On the 11 th  the 202 Hon Inf Bde, from XI Corps, reached Körösm ezö 
by rail. 
 
With these units GO Pflanzer-Baltin wished to carry  on the 
defensive operation by counterattacking.  He believ ed that 
simultaneous thrusts south of Delatyn and from Tata row would 
substantially reduce the danger that menaced VIII C orps and the 
Jablonica Pass.  The Russians would be driven from the road and 
rail line that led to Körösmezö, and the Kosmacz [K osmasz] area 
would be re-conquered.  However, 12 th  Army HQ didn't expect any 
great success from this attack with worn-out troops  in difficult 
mountain terrain.  They approved Pflanzer-Baltin's plan of 
attack, but only half-heartedly. 
 
In the evening of the 11 th , Pflanzer-Baltin issued an order for 
the concentric attack on the enemy south of Delatyn .  It would 
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be carried out on the 13 th  under FZM Benigni's command, with the 
right wing of his own VIII Corps (remnants of 5 and  24 ID) plus 
8 CD which was reinforced by 202 Hon Inf Bde.  The German 209 
Inf Bde at Nadworna was still being equipped for mo untain 
warfare.  
 
GO Pflanzer-Baltin was energetically preparing for the 
operation, and repeatedly visited VIII Corps HQ at Nadworna.  
Deployment of artillery in the mountains, which had  few roads, 
was difficult and time-consuming.  Moreover on the 12 th  it 
started to rain.  In the afternoon FZM Benigni repo rted that it 
would be impossible to start the attack before the 14 th .  Because 
of Russian troop concentrations south of Delatyn, i n the evening 
the HQ of 12 th  Army ordered that the operation should be 
canceled.  In addition, the Russian assault on Mona sterzyska was 
under way, which forced the Archduke-Successor in t he evening of 
the 13 th  to shift 209 German Inf Bde from Nadworna to Nizni ow in 
case Bothmer's Army needed rapid reinforcement. 
 
Meanwhile the Russians didn't remain completely ina ctive at 
Delatyn.  Here they had already fallen on the outpo sts of VIII 
Corps in the night of 11-12 July.  In the next day Benigni's 
troops guarding the heights northwest of Dora had t o repulse 
Russian thrusts.  On the 14 th  artillery fighting broke out in the 
sector east of Nadworna.  At the same time the Russ ians repeated 
their thrusts at Delatyn and also against the Pirs Dora.  
According to Pflanzer-Baltin's orders, this importa nt mountain 
peak, a bulwark of the front, wasn't to be given up  under any 
circumstances; otherwise VIII Corps could be rolled  up and all 
positions as far as the Dniester would become unten able.  7 th  
Army HQ meanwhile learned that the Russians were br inging a 
fresh unit, 117 ID, against Corps Benigni.  In expe ctation of a 
larger Russian attack, Pflanzer-Baltin held 59 ID i n readiness 
in the Luh area.  This Division, however, didn't ha ve to be 
deployed because 5 ID held onto the Pirs Dora. 
 
The situation in the forest Carpathians  
 
In the forest Carpathians the Russians meanwhile we re coming 
nearer to the passes between Kirlibaba and Körösmez ö.  After the 
departure of 202 Hon Inf Bde, FML Habermann had fir st pulled his 
weakened left wing back to the fortified line Tatar ka-Capul, and 
then also withdrew 10 Inf Bde to the main defensive  position 
north of the Golden Bistritz.  The casualties of 80  Hon Inf Bde 
during the thrust to Izwor had been considerable.  FML Habermann 
now restricted himself to the defensive.  GM Foglar , hitherto 
commander of 51 Hon ID, led the right wing of XI Co rps; it 
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consisted of the remnants of Papp's Group plus 10 I nf Bde (IR 
# 13 and Lt Col. Scholtz's Group).  On 13 July the 79 Hon Inf 
Bde moved to the left wing to join 80 Hon Inf Bde.  Thus both 
brigades of 40 Hon ID were reunited after a long se paration.  It 
had become urgent to reinforce this Division. 
 
Since 10 July the Russian 103 ID and 1 Don Coss Div  had been 
pressing ahead from Izwor toward the Capul.  Detach ments from 
both Russian units penetrated deeper into the mount ains in the 
vicinity of the White Czeremosz.  It appeared that these enemy 
troops wanted to thrust to Borsa in the Visso valle y.  To the 
left of XI Corps, just two Etappen battalions stood  behind the 
thin line of 8 CD on the crest of the Forest Carpat hian 
Mountains as far as the Turkul.  On the 11 th  FML Habermann asked 
GO Pflanzer-Baltin for help. 
 
To help quickly, FML Brudermann had to make availab le from 8 CD 
the Ist Battalion of Hon IR # 19 and Major Russ' De tachment. 563   
These weak units were sent by train to Borsa; towar d mid-July 
they occupied the Prislop Ridge among the wild, for ested 
mountains.  Moreover around this time Col. Franz's Cav Bde, 
which had been attached to 8 CD, was dissolved; its  squadrons 
were again assigned as divisional cavalry to their parent 
infantry divisions in 7 th  Army. 
 
Brudermann's right wing, the 3 CD, had continued to  attack the 
enemy at Jablonica on 10 and 11 July without a paus e.  The 
gallant squadrons did manage to advance into the to wn, but then 
had to withdraw under Russian pressure to Hryniawa in the 
Probihna valley.  The enemy brought up reinforcemen ts through 
Uscie Putilla.  Fresh enemy units also advanced aga inst the 
outposts which 3 CD had left in the Zabie area.  Ap parently 
these were troops of 82 Russian ID.  In the Kosmasz  area as far 
as a point north to Tatarow the widely-stretched 8 CD was also 
facing stronger forces from the Russian XI Corps. 
 
The center of Cavalry Corps Brudermann received hel p from 202 
Honved Brigade which detrained at Körösmezö.  On th e 13 th  they 

                                                 
563 TRANSLATOR's NOTE:  The composition of Russ' Gr oup at this 

point is obscure.  A reference farther below states  that as of 
the 17 th  it contained three battalions and one battery, but  
it's unclear whether this was the Group's original strength.  
By the 20 th  it was reinforced by II Bn/IR 13, yet on the 21 st  
its strength given as still just three battalions ( II/13, 
II/Hon IR 19 and k.k. Lst Bn 150).  The references cannot be 
completely reconciled. 
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advanced from the valley where the Pruth has its so urce, and 
over the mountains in the direction of Kosmasz.  Th e Honved 
reached the western slope of the wide Mt. Hordie, w hich is 
almost 1500 meters high.  However, they couldn't ho ld off 
Russian thrusts.  On 15 July Col. Savoly pulled bac k most of his 
troops toward Ardzeluza, leaving behind some coveri ng 
detachments.  On the same day an advanced Russian g roup at 
Tatarow in the Pruth valley was brought under fire by an Aus-
Hung. armored train and driven back. 
 
So the war of small detachments in the Carpathians took its 
course.  The overall impression was that Cavalry Co rps 
Brudermann was opposed by two or three Russian infa ntry 
divisions and a cavalry division; the units were XI  Russian 
Corps in the Zabie area (to a point north of Tataro w) and 1 Don 
Coss Div, reinforced by infantry, in the area where  the 
Czeremosz has its source.  FML Brudermann, ordered by 7 th  Army HQ 
to be extremely active, had in fact carried out the  grueling 
actions in the Carpathians skillfully with his tire d and hungry 
troops.  However, their strength wasn't sufficient to guard all 
of the minor routes which led, as did the main pass es, to the 
Hungarian border. 
 
Discussions on the deployment of the k.u.k. 34 ID  
 
Although the Russian activity in the Carpathians di dn't give 12 th  
Army HQ the impression that a large-scale offensive  was 
imminent, nevertheless the troops who were coming b y train from 
south Tyrol were eagerly awaited as a highly-welcom e support for 
Cavalry Corps Brudermann.  Already on 12 July the A rchduke-
Successor had asked Teschen whether the Division be ing made 
available from the Tyrolean front would be placed a t the 
disposal of his 12 th  Army HQ.  The high command informed FML 
Archduke Karl Franz Joseph that FML Rudolf Krauss' 34 ID would 
start their journey on 13 July, and that the first troop trains 
would reach Vienna on the 15 th .  By then 12 th  Army HQ, after 
clarifying the situation, could suggest whether the  approaching 
reinforcements should be deployed under 12 th  Army or used for 
"active" defense in the Carpathians.  Army HQ respo nded that 
only weak units were currently stationed at the pas ses between 
Kirlibaba and Körösmezö; therefore they intended to  use 34 ID, 
when it arrived, on the left of XI Corps.  They esp ecially 
wanted to be ready in case Russian forces advanced toward 
Maramaros-Sziget. 
 
GO Conrad agreed with this and on the 14 th  informed GdI 
Falkenhayn of the decision.  He added that 34 ID by  itself 
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wouldn't be sufficient to enable 12 th  Army to carry out the 
proposed thrust on the Dniester.  There were more r eports about 
Romania's impending adherence to the Entente.  So i t seemed 
especially desirable to reinforce the Carpathian fr ont; this 
would prevent a Russian advance over the Hungarian border and 
thus, possibly, might further delay Romania's entry  into the 
war.  Conrad's telegram to Falkenhayn continued, "O nly a 
successful counterattack that again throws back the  Russian 
southern wing can prevent this [Romanian entry].  A s long as 
sufficient units aren't available, we can only hold  the front." 
 
GdI Falkenhayn also hoped that the Carpathian front  would be 
made secure by the arrival of 34 ID, especially sin ce no German 
reinforcements could be sent from Volhynia to 7 th  Army.  X Corps, 
originally scheduled to be shifted when the Turkish  XV Corps 
came from Turkey around 20 July, was now intended t o remain at 
the disposal of the German OHL. 
 
Meanwhile in the morning of the 14 th  the k.u.k. high command let 
GO Pflanzer-Baltin know that Maramaros-Sziget had b een selected 
as the place where 34 ID could detrain.  12 th  Army HQ intended to 
assemble one brigade of this Division at Leordina a nd the other 
at Raho; thus they could move in two columns throug h the 
Ruszkova and upper Tisza valleys into the forested mountains and 
then past Mounts Kopilas and Turkul.  To GO Pflanze r-Baltin it 
didn't seem useful to bring up the newly-arrived tr oops from 
such widely separated areas behind the front.  He p referred that 
34 ID should travel ahead united to Körösmezö and f rom there 
thrust to Kosmacz while the reinforced right wing o f VIII Corps 
simultaneously attacked from Delatyn. 
 
Changes in the chain of command  
 
The question of where to detrain and deploy 34 ID w as thus still 
not decided when on 15 July the AOK initiated a new  organization 
and command structure for the units in accordance w ith the 
earlier proposals of 12 th  Army HQ.  For the "active" defense of 
the northeastern gateways to Hungary against the sl owly 
advancing Russians, the AOK assigned to 7 th  Army the XI Corps, 
Brudermann's Cavalry Corps and the security troops at the 
passes, plus 34 ID which was still in transit.  GO Pflanzer-
Baltin was also given control of the Hermannstadt M ilitary 
Command (peacetime HQ of XII Corps) so he could use  the "Alarm 
Battalions" formed in Transylvania from replacement  troops, and 
the Finance and Gendarmerie detachments guarding th e Romanian 
border.  7 th  Army HQ was also responsible for building 
fortifications in Transylvania. 
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Command over the former northern wing of 7 th  Army (VIII Corps and 
Group Snjaric), and over Groups Hadfy and Kraewel w hich had been 
directly under 12 th  Army HQ, would be assumed early on 17 July by 
HQ of 3 rd  Army, coming by train from south Tyrol.  The HQ of  GO 
Kövess, commander of 3 rd  Army, would be established at 
Bohorodczany, while GO Pflanzer-Baltin shifted his HQ to 
Maramaros-Sziget.  GdK Kirchbach's I Corps HQ, also  summoned 
from Tyrol, was originally supposed to take over a new group in 
the Carpathians, consisting of 34 ID, Cavalry Corps  Brudermann 
and 202 Hon Inf Bde.  Now, however, GdK Kirchbach w ould take 
over Group Snjaric as desired by the Archduke-Succe ssor.  12 th  
Army HQ would continue to operate as an Army Group HQ over 7 th , 
new 3 rd , and South Armies; they would choose the time at w hich 7 th  
Army HQ should move from Bohorodczany to Maramaros- Sziget. 
 
 

F. The Russian Offensive Flares Anew in the Second Half 
of July 
 

1. Attacks by North and West Fronts, 16-29 July 

 

a. Kuropatkin's thrust toward Bausk 
 
The Stavka ordered that in the second half of July the Tsar's 
Army should again mount a major attack.  The main t ask - to 
split the front of the Central Powers and separate the Aus-Hung. 
from the German armies - was assigned to Southwest Front.  While 
Brussilov prepared a mighty stroke, General Kuropat kin 
(commanding the North Front) completed his preparat ions for the 
supporting attacks demanded by Alexeiev.  It seemed  that the 
easiest way to carry out the task of driving the Ge rmans from 
the Dvina was to interrupt traffic on the Mitau-Jak obstadt rail 
line, which was the only supply route for the Germa n troops.  
Therefore General Dimitriev's 12 th  Army attacked from Riga in the 
direction of Bausk, to occupy the line between Gr. Ekau and 
Neugut.  Significant forces assembled opposite the sector to be 
attacked - 91 battalions, 30 light and 100 heavy gu ns.  The 
spearhead of the offensive consisted of VI and VII Siberian 
Corps (67 battalions), with 24 more battalions dire ctly behind 
them. 
 
The infantry attack started on 16 July after three hours of 
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artillery bombardment.  The Russians were able to t ake the 
foremost trenches, damaged by their artillery; howe ver, all 
assaults on the next positions, where the troops of  8 th  German 
Army stood fast, were shattered.  The actions laste d until the 
22nd, but the Russians won no success.  Their casualtie s totaled 
about 15,000 men. 564   A few divisions of Otto von Below's Army, 
in a thin defensive line, had thrown back a larger force and 
thus put an end to a menace which had threatened Hi ndenburg's 
northern wing. 565 
 
On 20 July Alexeiev had drawn the necessary conclus ions from the 
puny progress achieved in the direction of Bausk.  He 
concentrated on winning over Kuropatkin to the alre ady much-
discussed plan of landing troops on the western coa st of the Bay 
of Riga with the support of naval forces, thus stri king the 
German northern wing on the flank and from the rear .  A report 
that the Tsar had also approved the proposal gave i t added 
weight.  Until now Kuropatkin had opposed the conce pt.  On the 
23 rd  Dimitriev called for a change in the direction of his 
attack; he wanted it to include a surprise thrust f rom Schlock 
along the seacoast toward Tuckum [Tukkum], combined  with a 
simultaneous landing operation.  Thus he adopted Al exeiev's pet 
idea, and finally caused Kuropatkin to consent.  Te n days were 
set aside for preparation, and thus the month of Ju ly passed by.  
Meanwhile the Stavka switched their primary interes t to events 
south of the Pripyat.  The naval commanders had res ervations 
about whether they could ensure the safety of the t roops during 
the voyage.  Then it was realized that preparations  for an 
operation of this kind couldn't be concealed from t he pro-German 
populations of Riga and Reval, and thus also from t he Germans.  
Therefore implementation of the plan was given up. 566  
 

b. The end of the Battle of Baranowicze 
 
For Woyrsch's Army, the days full of battle at the start of the 
month had been followed since 9 July by a slight ea sing of 
tension.  However, the Army and corps commanders we re convinced 

                                                 
564 Klembovsky, p. 74; Zayontschovsky, pp. 43 ff.; Knox, Vol. 

II, p. 455 
565 Schwarte, "Der deutsche Landkrieg", Vol. II, p.  478; 

Ludendorff, p. 177 
566 Klembovsky, p. 75; Zayontschovsky, p. 44; Knox,  Vol. II, p. 

456; Gurko, "Russland 1914 bis 1917: Erinnerungen a n Krieg und 
Revolution" (Berlin, 1921), p. 121 
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that the much larger enemy force hadn't given the b loody game up 
for lost, but would resume it again.  Therefore the  allies used 
the respite caused by the attackers' exhaustion to arm 
themselves against new assaults.  In the southern s ector of the 
k.u.k. XII Corps most of 16 ID was relieved on 12 J uly by G.Lt 
Wernitz's 86 ID; the extreme right wing by Lake Kol dyczewo was 
still held by battalions of 32 Inf Bde.  In additio n to 35 ID, 
GdI Henriquez now commanded three German divisions in the first 
line.  After operations in Zoellner's and Podhorans zky's 
sectors, in which the Russians feigned attacks, the  5 Res ID 
stormed ahead on 14 July; they even re-conquered pa rts of the 
first position south of the Serweczbug, which had b een lost at 
the start of the month. 567   Through the 16 th  the enemy responded 
with counter-thrusts, which were directed also agai nst 
neighboring divisions; all, however, were repulsed.   Then until 
20 July activity subsided on both sides into weak a rtillery fire 
and skirmishes in no-man's land.  Reconnaissance, h owever, 
continued to indicate that the Russian front was oc cupied in 
strength, with a thick layer of troops behind it.  The staff of 
Woyrsch's Army reckoned that the enemy were repleni shing their 
units and preparing for a new attack on a broader f ront against 
all of XII Corps and the Landwehr Corps.  The Russi ans also 
seemed to be reinforcing the area in front of the B eskid Corps, 
which extended south as far as Group Gronau.  Here Prince 
Leopold held ready the 121 ID, which had come from the Western 
theater of operations. 
 
Toward the end of the month the enemy once again la unched a 
powerful attack against Gorodiszcze and Baranowicze , apparently 
to seriously pin down the German eastern armies jus t before 
Brussilov made the major effort south of the Pripya t.  Early on 
25 July the Russian batteries opened a bombardment of increasing 
strength.  They first hit the right wing of Zoellne r's Division 
and then turned their fire south, toward the area 3  km wide 
where they'd previously penetrated the lines of XII  Corps.  It 
was now held by Woyna's and Wernitz's divisions.  W aves of 
infantry surged forward in the afternoon and until night.  They 
were shattered by the strength of the unbending def enders on the 
blood-soaked battlefields at the bend in the Serwec z, at 
Skrobowa and at Wyzorok.  In the morning hours of t he 26 th  the 
attackers were again driven out of a 150 meter long  stretch of 5 
Res ID's trench.  During the day the Russians assau lted the 
Landwehr Corps.  The front of GdI Henriquez was sub jected to 
only moderate fire.  Several days earlier the 201 " Danzig" ID 
had started to relieve 86 ID, so that the latter un it would be 
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made available for Linsingen's Army Group. 568   GO Woyrsch had so 
much confidence in the staying power of his troops that he had 
already allowed six battalions of the 86 th  to leave by train 
despite the heavy fighting which had engulfed his A rmy.  G.Lt 
von Dickhuth-Harrach, commander of 201 ID, took con trol of the 
southern sector of XII Corps.  There was a bitter b attle along 
the lines of Corps Henriquez and of the Silesian La ndwehr on the 
27 th  and especially on the 28 th .  Although the Russians allowed 
the preparatory artillery fire to swell to its grea test weight, 
and although they weren't shy about suffering casua lties, the 
defenders stood up without flinching to the shock o f the massed 
assaults.  With counterattacks they always recovere d any small 
parts of their positions that had been lost to the Russians.  
The gruesome melee died out on the 29 th . 
 
The new attempts by Ragosa's 4 th  Russian Army to break the German 
front remained in vain, despite the consumption of much larger 
resources.  The results of the four days' fighting were even 
less favorable than those of the first July battle.   Also the 
assigned goals of the operation - to tie down units  of the 
German eastern armies and prevent troop transfers t o the Aus-
Hung. front - had only been achieved to a limited e xtent. 
 
For the Central Powers, the second defensive victor y won in July 
had great importance.  It checked the enemy, who si nce June had 
tried with great stubbornness to advance by two rou tes (through 
Baranowicze and through Kovel) with the strategic g oal of 
separating the German and Aus-hung. Armies.  Now th e allies 
defending the Kovel route could oppose the Tsar's a rmies with 
increased chances of success, since the assault on the 
Baranowicze route had been shattered. 
 
 

2. Attacks by Sakharov's Army, 16-21 July 

 
Since 9 July Linsingen's Army Group had stayed in t heir 
permanent positions.  Between the 16 th  and 20 th  the enemy was more 
active in front of Group Gronau.  Definite informat ion that IV 
Sib Corps had shifted from Ragosa's army south towa rd the 
Logiszyn area, and other observations, seemed to po int to an 
imminent attack toward the Oginsky Canal and Pinsk.   Therefore 
in the night of 20-21 July GO Linsingen placed 9 Ge rman CD in 
                                                 
568 201 ID, formed only for positional warfare, had  been sent 

to Woyrsch's Army in mid-July so that it could make  a better 
division available as a reserve. 
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the front on the left wing of Corps Hauer, which al lowed GdA 
Gronau to shift his units more to the north.  Hauer , Bernhardi 
and Lüttwitz were hardly forced to take any defensi ve measures 
by Letsch's Army or the main body of Kaledin's.  On ly the 
southern part of 8 th  Russian Army began to cause more trouble for 
both of Tersztyanszky's corps on the 16 th . 
 
When Kaledin's wireless messages indicated on the 1 8th  that his 
HQ had moved forward to Luck, the AOK obtained defi nite proof 
that the Russians were planning a thrust from this area.  There 
was no doubt that the enemy was preparing a major o peration.  On 
the 20 th  the k.u.k. high command notified their generals in  the 
East that the Russian Guard Corps had left their kn own 
concentration areas to move south, therefore presum ably toward 
the Aus-Hung. front.  Commanders were to immediatel y forward any 
breaking news about the location or movement of the  Guards.  The 
staff at Teschen had already intercepted a Russian radio message 
which discussed the creation of a Guard Army from p arts of the 
3rd  and 8 th  Armies; however, they had been unable to draw the 
correct conclusion from the somewhat unclear text. 
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a. Armeegruppe Marwitz pulls behind the Lipa, 16-19  
July 
 
Since Brussilov had delayed the main offensive of S outhwest 
Front until after 20 July, Letsch's and Kaledin's A rmies were 
both still quiet.  Therefore Sakharov thought this was a 
favorable opportunity to precede his planned assaul t on Brody by 
first recovering the ground he'd lost north of the Lipa at the 
start of July.  This would again bring his 11 th  Army's right wing 
forward to the same extent as the left of Kaledin's  8 th  Army.  
XLV Corps, which had been worn out since the thrust  by 
Armeegruppe Marwitz, was replaced by two other corp s (V and V 
Siberian); along with the Combined Cav Div, XLV Cor ps could now 
serve as the Army's reserve.  Meanwhile the Trans-A mur cavalry 
deployed on the Army's northern wing, by Sadow.  Sa kharov 
decided to wait no longer, and on the 16 th  began to attack with 
the northern part of 11 th  Army.  V Sib Corps, on a narrow front 
between Bludow and Szklin, was supposed to break th rough south 
as far as the Lipa; V Corps, advancing with their l eft wing on 
the Styr and upstream on the Lipa, would hinder the  allies from 
escaping toward the south.  With this double envelo pment 
Sakharov hoped to destroy the allies' advanced batt le group.  To 
cover the attackers' right flank, VIII Corps would advance to 
the line Pustomyty-Zwiniacze.  XXXII Corps would me rely pin down 
their opponents. 569  
 
16 July  
 
Early on the 16 th , Russian cannoneers on the front opposite the 
4th  Aus-Hung. Army brought Corps Szurmay under stronge r fire, 
which they later turned also against X Corps.  The increased 
activity here was apparently intended to divert the  allies' 
attention from the neighboring area farther south.  Shortly 
after midnight several companies of IR # 90 (11 ID)  at Watyn 
were overrun by Russians who utilized a ruse.  Howe ver, this 
episode had no unfavorable consequences, and the at tackers were 
soon cleared out of our trenches. 
 
As morning dawned on the 16 th , Sakharov's troops moved to attack.  
The spearhead of V Sib Corps, 50 ID, was accompanie d on the 
right by 15 ID of VIII Corps and on the left by 10 ID of V 

                                                 
569 Nadeshnizh, "The action of 10 Russian ID near L uck in July 
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Corps. 570   The 50 ID overran the Hungarian Landsturm troops of 
the 61 ID, as well as parts of 7 CD, and quickly dr ove through 
Ulgowka toward the south.  A broad gap opened betwe en 
Leonhardi's units and the main body of Falkenhayn's .  FML 
Leonhardi, supported by several German battalions, brought his 
right wing - mixed up with the remnants of 61 ID - to a halt on 
the line Pustomyty-Zwiniacze.  The commander of Gd Cav Bde was 
supposed to counterattack with some assembled Aus-H ung. and 
German troops, but soon had to give up this idea be cause the 
enemy was reinforced north of Ulgowka.  The left wi ng of 48 ID - 
the 11 Mtn Bde - was struck in the flank by the Rus sian 
onslaught and badly shaken.  However, on the right the 12 Mtn 
Bde maintained their link to the Germans; by 6:00 A M the 48 ID 
was able with the divisional reserves to build up a  thinly-held, 
hook-shaped position south of Grubin, facing to the  northwest.  
They halted 10 Russian ID. 571   From the southern wing of this 
bent-back front, GM Runckel was supposed to lead a counterattack 
toward Ulgowka with units of his 43 Res ID and some  from 22 ID.  
Runckel's group was able to keep the Russians from further 
widening their penetration, but late in the morning  encountered 
heavy resistance. 572   The 5 km deep penetration by the enemy 
could no longer be reversed.  V Sib Corps with the neighboring 
divisions were firmly dug into the Pustomyty-Zwinia cze-Gubin 
area. 573  
 
At mid-day GdK von der Marwitz reported that he sti ll hoped to 
hold out until darkness fell; then under its cover he'd take the 
Armeegruppe back to the Lipa-Gorochow line.  By thu s shortening 
the front he'd free units to support the left wing.   Since 61 
ID, 11 Mtn Bde and 7 CD no longer had any combat va lue, it was 
possible that the enemy might break out further to the west. 574   

                                                 
570 Vinogradsky, p. 189.  TRANSLATOR's NOTE:  As me ntioned 

earlier, the other assigned division of V Sib Corps  (6 Sib Rif 
Div) had been badly damaged and was behind the fron t to 
rebuild. 

571 Nadeshnizh, pp. 19 ff.  During the creation of this line of 
resistance the General Staff Corps officer of 11 Mt n Bde, 
Staff Captain Friedrich Krömer, proved willing to t ake the 
responsibility of issuing his own orders.  Therefor e he was 
awarded the Knight's Cross of the Military Maria Th eresia 
Order. 

572 "Artillerie: Verteidigung und Ruckzug im Waldge lände" 
(Militär-Wochenblatt, Berlin, 1929; 12 th  Issue) 

573 Nadeshnizh, p. 22 
574 Russian 10 ID had taken more than 3100 prisoner s, mainly 

from 48 and 61 ID (Nadeshnizh, p 27).  FML Leonhard i reported 
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GO Linsingen immediately ordered that 108 ID, which  the German 
OHL had wanted to use elsewhere, should be called b ack from 
Griwiatki to Sokal.  Then he instructed 1 st  and 4 th  Armies to 
shift units which could be used at their respective  junctions 
with Armee-gruppe Marwitz.  GO Tersztyanszky sent I R # 95 
(Szurmay's Corps reserve) to Korytnica along with t wo regiments 
of 10 CD.  LW IR # 24 of 4 th  Army's reserve, which had gone with 
two batteries in the same direction, was brought ba ck overnight 
to Bubnow and attached to FML Szurmay, because the Russians had 
torn gaps in their barriers and assembled troops at  Sadow 
[Sadowo], indicating they might be preparing a surp rise assault.  
GO Puhallo had already on his own initiative sent o ne and a half 
battalions of 46 LW ID to guard the crossing-points  on the Lipa 
west of Lobaczewka. 
 
During the whole day, 7 ID of V Russian Corps had t ried to push 
back the right wing of Armeegruppe Marwitz between the towns of 
Michajlowka and Zloczewka.  However, their repeated  heavy 
attacks shattered on the defenses of GM Baumgartner 's 7 k.u.k.  
ID. 575   Sakharov had instructed XXXII Corps to make it im possible 
for their opponents to shift forces to the battle z one north of 
the Lipa; therefore the Russian 101 ID had selected  the Aus-
Hung. bridgehead position east of Peremyl as a targ et.  All day 
strong artillery fire pounded the left wing of 46 L W ID.  The 
infantry assaults didn't begin until evening; by 11 :00 PM they 
were defeated with heavy loss by the bridgehead gar rison (Col. 
Freiherr von Scholten's group: IR # 42 and LW IR # 13). 576  
 
In the afternoon the remnants of 61 ID had already been unable 
to hold onto Szczew; in the evening Pustomyty was a lso lost to 
the enemy.  The left wing of Armeegruppe Marwitz, c ompletely 
broken up, slid further to the west; Leonhardi's ca valry group 
was now placed under Falkenhayn's orders.  The half  of 4 CD (the 
Division minus its 21 Bde), joined by the cavalry r egiments 
which had hurried over from 4 th  Army's reserve, was still able to 
maintain the connection with Tersztyanszky's 10 CD on the left.  
Now Marwitz had to also begin the retreat of his ea stern wing, 
as already planned.  The divisions here had offered  such stout 
resistance throughout the day that they were able u nder cover of 
the night to march back behind the Lipa in one boun d.  Rear 
guards concealed the departure of the main body unt il the next 
morning. 

                                                                                                                                                             
a loss of more than 4500 from the troops under his command, 
including the Germans. 

575 Nadeshnizh, p. 20 
576 Giltschevsky, pp. 111 ff. 
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17 July  
 
Once on the south bank of the Lipa, on 17 July the 7 ID 
(including 21 Cav Bde) took over the defenses upstr eam as far as 
Haliczany.  The German divisions of GM Runckel and G.Lt 
Dieffenbach held the line farther west up to Borocz yce.  The 
weak 48 ID assembled at Lobaczewka.  After the rear  guards 
crossed over, the bridges were blown up.  Since GdK  von der 
Marwitz felt that Group Scholten's advanced positio n on the 
right bank of the Styr no longer had any value, GO Puhallo had 
abandoned the bridgehead and destroyed the crossing -points.  To 
defend the new line on the Lipa it was necessary to  re-align the 
chain of command.  7 ID with the attached 21 Cav Bd e was placed 
under 1 st  Army, which thus was responsible for the sector be tween 
the units that had just retreated and 46 LW ID.  XV III Corps was 
enduring occasional artillery fire; 46 LW ID was hi t by lively 
fire, but repulsed advancing Russian scouting parti es between 
Kossow and the Plaszewka.  Only enemy patrols appea red on the 
north bank of the Lipa during the day. 
 
Overnight, groups of men from Leonhardi's and Falke nhayn's 
badly-weakened units had occupied a line which reac hed from east 
of Kolpitow through Bozew toward Choloniew.  In the  morning of 
the 17 th  the VIII Russian Corps attacked anew from Pustomyt y.  
With help from the reserves of 4 th  Army (LW IR # 24 had also 
arrived at Korytnica around 3:00 AM), FML Leonhardi  was able to 
fend off the assaults and to fortify his front.  In  the evening 
the 43 Res ID (which arrived at Choloniew) and 22 I D (which 
moved to Gorochow) provided stronger support for th e weak 
southern wing.  Both divisions had completed notewo rthy marching 
achievements.  48 ID was pulled back to Boroczyce.  GdK von der 
Marwitz now adjusted the chain of command.  Corps F alkenhayn had 
the sector from Haliczany to a point west of Teresz kowiec, with 
22 ID, 43 Res ID, and the remnants of k.u.k. 61 ID.   Leonhardi's 
reinforced group held the adjacent area as far as 4 th  Army.  The 
German 108 ID, whose first echelon got off their tr ains at 
Iwaniczy and Sokal, 577 was ordered to assemble on the upper 
reaches of the Southern Luga; their leading detachm ents were to 
reach Jeziercy the next day, so that they could sup port 
Leonhardi's cavalry group if necessary. 

                                                 
577 Raitzenhofer ("Das Rückgrat der Dauerfront im O sten", pp. 

974 ff.) describes the decisive role played by the newly-
constructed lines of communication behind and paral lel to the 
Eastern front in halting the Russian thrusts and re storing 
equilibrium. 
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18 July  
 
On the 18 th  Falkenhayn occupied his assigned front with his tw o 
German divisions.  48 ID stayed behind the southern  wing at 
Dolgozhe, at the disposition of the Armeegruppe com mander.  The 
enemy in front of Marwitz remained rather inactive.   By 1 st  Army, 
Russian artillery was already in action opposite 7 ID.  The 46 
LW ID stood under constant bombardment, especially at Lipa town.  
In like manner the southern wing of XVIII Corps at Radziwilow 
was often struck by suddenly concentrated bombardme nts.  Actions 
in no-man's land against probing Russians increased  on the front 
between Ostrow and Radziwilow.  Army Group Linsinge n asked 1 st  
Army HQ if they considered the situation dangerous at the Lipa-
Styr confluence and if it would be desirable to shi ft 48 ID 
nearer to this area.  1 st  Army responded with full confidence 
that they could hold the sector with their own unit s.  At 
Beresteczko and Smolawa 4½ battalions (IR # 42 and LW IR # 16) 
were ready in the Army's reserve.  For the same pur pose, on 19 
July the XVIII Corps would shift FJB # 31 - of eigh t companies - 
to Leszniow. The Corps' right wing was shortened so  that it 
extended just to the rail line leading to Radziwilo w, because 
overnight the 2 nd Army relieved the parts of 1 Lst Inf Bde 
stationed south of the railroad. 
 
19 July  
 
On the 19 th  the enemy vigorously bombarded the area around Lip a 
town, and extended the radius of their batteries to  also include 
the adjacent positions of 7 ID.  Russian attempts t o build a 
plank bridge over the Styr at Werben were thwarted by 46 LW ID.  
In light fighting Falkenhayn brought his corps forw ard to the 
line Jelizarow-Oszczew-Tereszkowiec, which was more  suitable for 
the construction of permanent positions.  The Germa n 108 ID 
started to enter the front line to the left of 22 I D, so that 
Leonhardi's Cavalry Group could shift toward the no rth and bring 
men into reserve.  At Conrad's instructions the rem nants of 61 
ID moved to the Stojanow-Sokal area to be brought b ack to order 
and to strength; they were placed under the directi on of 1 st  
Army. 
 
The AOK at Teschen were observing the situation of 1st  Army at 
the Styr-Lipa confluence with justified concern.  T hey now 
learned that Puhallo intended to pull parts of Baum gartner's and 
Urbanski's Divisions back to a position less expose d to enemy 
gunfire; in the evening 1 st  Army HQ was informed by telephone 
that such a withdrawal might cause the entire Galic ian front to 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 699 

waver.  The high command pointed out that the Russi ans had six 
infantry and two cavalry divisions opposite the two  divisions 
holding the front around the point where it was ben t at a right 
angle at Lipa.  An attack by this much larger force  was very 
probable.  Army HQ again asserted that they were qu ite 
confident; they stated that they had turned down th e offer of 48 
ID the day before because of Marwitz's situation at  the time, 
when there was a danger that the enemy might advanc e in the 
direction Radziechow-Lemberg.  Now Marwitz's front had 
solidified, as indicated by Falkenhayn's advance.  If therefore 
the 1 st  Army could be given the available 48 ID, then Tesc hen 
should also banish any concern about the Lipa area.  
 
While Sakharov was striking with power at Armeegrup pe Marwitz 
and driving them over the Lipa, he also sought to p in down the 
units of 2 nd Army.  Beginning on 16 June, Group Kosak had to 
repulse repeated thrusts against their outposts.  S imultaneously 
the Russian batteries increased their activity.  In  the midst of 
these days of increasing tension, at noon on the 19 th  GO Böhm-
Ermolli received an order from Teschen to relieve t he two 
regiments (IR # 19 and 26) of 33 ID on the left win g of IV Corps 
with IR # 76.  The 19 th  and 26 th  were to unite with the other half 
of their division (IR # 12 and 83) at Brody.  2 nd Army initiated 
the necessary troop movements. 
 
The plan of attack which the commander of 11 th  Russian Army 
initiated on 16 July had been carried out within 24  hours, at 
least insofar as that the Russians had recovered th e terrain 
they'd lost north of the Lipa.  Allied casualties i ncluded a 
large number of troops and several guns, but the in tended 
encirclement had failed.  The allies had averted th is great 
threatening danger by their timely retreat, and so on the 17 th  
Sakharov had to abstain from continuing the attack. 578  
 
The troops of the northern wing of XXXII Corps were  still 
supposed to force their way onto the left bank of t he Styr, but 
they lacked equipment to cross the river; 101 ID ha d to be 
content with occupying the trenches on the right ba nk abandoned 
by Scholten's group. 579   Sakharov still intended to envelop from 
two sides his opponents stationed in the bulge in t he front by 
Lipa town.  V Sib Corps and 7 ID would advance from  the north 
over the Lipa River to Lobaczewka and Smolawa, whil e XXXIII 
Corps (reinforced with the strong first-line troops  of 10 ID) 
attacked from the east over the Styr and advanced t o the line 

                                                 
578 Nadeshnizh, pp. 23 ff. 
579 Giltschevsky, p. 113 
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Smolawa-Beresteczko-Merwa-Leszniow.  Moreover, 126 ID of XLV 
Corps would fight on the southern wing.  This time,  however, 
XXXII Corps would strike the main blow; behind them  two cavalry 
divisions (7 and Combined CD) were held in readines s.  VIII 
Corps was assigned back to Kaledin's Army. 580   The deployment was 
completed on 19 July.  Since at least a day was nee ded for 
reconnaissance and technical preparations for the r iver-
crossing, the attack was postponed until the 20 th . 

b. Battle of Beresteczko, 20-21 July 
 
20 July             
 
The warning from the k.u.k. high command to 1 st  Army HQ led GO 
Puhallo on 20 July to ask Linsingen to give him 48 ID, which had 
already been brought up again to a strength of 7800  riflemen. 
The request was immediately approved.  GM Prince Sc hwarzenberg, 
who now commanded the Division, was ordered to marc h his troops 
to Uwin. 
 
The enemy began to fire for effect around 3:00 AM a gainst the 
positions of 46 LW ID, chiefly between Lipa and Per emyl.  
Attempts by 10 Russian ID to cross the Styr with po ntoons north 
of the latter town had already been thwarted in the  bright 
moonlight by the alert Aus-Hung. garrison on the ba nk.  In the 
early morning the enemy, having lost many troops as  well as 
bridging equipment, had to completely abandon this effort. 581   
Meanwhile a hail of shells from Russian batteries d escended on 
the Lipa sector as far as Nowostaw, and on the Styr  front south 
to Redkow.  46 LW ID responded with powerful defens ive fire and 
tried to destroy the troop concentrations identifie d on the 
Plaszewka.  Just after noon an attack developed sou th of Redkow 
against 91 LW Inf Bde.  GM Urbanski asked for contr ol over FJB 
# 31, which had arrived at Beresteczko in the morni ng.  Army HQ 
made available to the defenders, if needed, all of their 
reserves (6½ battalions); they emphasized only that  their 
subordinates should pay heed to the probable direct ion of the 
enemy's main assault.  Meanwhile a hurricane bombar dment opened 
on the area around Peremyl.  Around 2:00 PM GO Puha llo received 
a report that the Russians had been repulsed at Red kow, but soon 
afterward bad news arrived.  The southern wing of 9 2 LW Inf Bde 
had been squeezed in at the bend in the Styr betwee n Peremyl and 
the mouth of the Plaszewka, and pushed back to the west.  The 

                                                 
580 Baluiev, p. 72 
581 Nadeshnizh, p. 40 
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Brigade reserve (a battalion of LW IR # 13) was com mitted, and 
the Army reserve was coming forward for a counterat tack. 
 
Around 2:00 PM the Russian 101 ID had managed to cr oss the Styr 
south of the town of Werben on makeshift plank brid ges; then 
they broke through the defenders' lines.  The Russi ans' main 
body thrust west toward Smolawa, while one regiment  shifted 
north to Peremyl and reached out a helping hand to 10 ID.  This 
enabled the second attacking division of XXXII Corp s to cross 
the river. 582   From Beresteczko GM Urbanski threw IR # 42 and 
half of FJB # 31 to the northeast, against the enem y.  (The 
other four companies of the Jaeger had been attache d to 92 LW 
Inf Bde.)  Urbanski wanted to shift his last reserv e unit, LW IR 
# 16, ahead to Smolawa.  Actually, however, this vi llage had 
already long been in the hands of the Russians.  Th e two 
regiments of the Army reserve weren't able to bring  the 
attackers to a halt until after they were west of t he 
Beresteczko-Lipa road.  In the late afternoon the n orthern wing 
of 92 LW Inf Bde, under pressure from 10 Russian ID , had to also 
give up the bend in the river at Lipa.  Withdrawing  south from 
Nowostaw, they linked up with the line reached by t he 
counterattacking group.  In the evening GO Puhallo ordered 46 LW 
ID to hold onto their new front without flinching u ntil the 
arrival of 48 ID.  On the next day GM Schwarzenberg  would send 
his batteries ahead to Beresteczko to support the s haken 
Landwehr division; his main body would start off fo r that town 
around 4:00 AM. 
 
On the 20 th , the 7 ID stood under strong artillery fire but 
wasn't attacked.  After the Russian 105 ID had been  quickly 
defeated, the enemy didn't take any further action against 91 LW 
Inf Bde.  By XVIII Corps there were only the usual skirmishes.  
Late that night GO Linsingen announced that Marwitz  was sending 
three battalions and some batteries of 43 Res ID to  Lobaczewka. 
 
Because of the Russian thrusts at Beresteczko, GO B öhm-Ermolli 
believed that now the long-expected attack from Rad ziwilow to 
Brody would break loose against 2 nd Army.  If any position at the 
boundaries between units was given up there could b e very 
serious consequences.  Therefore unified command wa s needed in 
this important sector; Böhm-Ermolli asked the high command to 
place under his authority 1 Lst Inf Bde, neighborin g the left 
wing of his Army.  Teschen concurred, and in the ni ght of 20-21 
July the Brigade was assigned to FML Kosak's group.  
 

                                                 
582 Giltschevsky, pp. 116 ff.; Nadeshnizh, pp. 41 f f. 
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21 July  
 
After midnight on the 21 st , the Russian 7 ID crossed to the 
southern bank of the Lipa.  As morning dawned they broke through 
the inner wings of the Divisions of Baumgartner [7 th ] and 
Urbanski [46 th  LW].  The enemy thus ruined the Army commander's 
plan to hold the heights north of Smolawa and from there a line 
through Lobaczewka to the Lipa; the Russians quickl y reached the 
woods west of Smolawa and threatened to envelop the  left wing of 
46 LW ID.  Around 7:00 AM Puhallo had to order the northern half 
of his Army to retreat.  48 ID would set up a cover ing position 
on both sides of Dzikowiny.  To their left GM Baumg artner's 
Division with the attached 21 Cav Bde filled the ar ea as far as 
Haliczany.  GM Urbanski would deploy both his briga des to the 
right of 48 ID, along the left banks of the Styr an d Slonowka 
Rivers and to a point south of Korsow where they li nked up with 
the still-intact line of XVIII Corps. 
 
At Kovel and Teschen the HQ reacted to 1 st  Army's continuing 
setbacks with serious concern.  After GO Linsingen learned of 
Puhallo's decision to retreat, his first reaction w as to have 
GdK von der Marwitz send a regiment and three batte ries of 22 ID 
to 1 st  Army's northern wing.  Conrad was asked to shift a  
reliable division to Stojanow.  The high command di d seek to 
reinforce the threatened Army.  The nearest effecti ve unit was 
at Brody.  At noon Böhm-Ermolli was instructed to i mmediately 
send half of FML von Hordt's 33 ID (65 Inf Bde with  IR # 12 and 
83 plus two batteries) through Lemberg to Stojanow;  they could 
be expected to arrive on the 22 nd.  To replace these troops the 
other brigade of 33 ID was to assemble at Brody as soon as 
possible.  From the sector of 1 Lst Inf Bde, which 2nd Army had 
just taken over, the k.k. Lst IR # 22 (which had be en in 
reserve) was given to XVIII Corps. This enabled FML  Czibulka to 
more easily extend his northern wing to the junctio n with the 
new position of 46 LW ID.  1 st  Army HQ was emphatically reminded 
that the stubborn defense of their battleground was  decisive for 
the situation on the entire Galician front.  Furthe r 
reinforcements were under consideration. 
 
The northern part of Puhallo's Army had been in ret reat since 
the morning fighting.  The enemy had also sought to  thrust with 
10 and 101 ID to Merwa and Smolawa, which caused 10  ID to deploy 
behind their 7 ID.  Thus three infantry divisions w ere packed 
into the narrow area between the Lipa and Styr, whe re they were 
joined in the morning by the Combined CD.  Before r esuming the 
attack, these units would have to be brought in ord er.  The 
troops, however, were exhausted from fighting and m arching over 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 703 

ground soaked by many days of rain, and 101 ID had suffered very 
heavy casualties.  Therefore a new attack couldn't be prepared.  
Only some scouts followed the withdrawing Austrians . 583  
 
During the morning the k.u.k. 7 ID, joined by some German 
battalions, occupied their assigned sector. 584   By noon most of 
the weakened 92 LW Inf Bde had also deployed, to th e right of 48 
ID.  91 LW Inf Bde withdrew by regiments in echelon  from the 
left to the right; they were hit repeatedly by the enemy, who 
inflicted significant casualties. 585   In the evening all the 
troops were in the new defensive line, although not  yet settled 
in. 
 
In the afternoon Linsingen placed the sector north of the 
Sydolowka under the orders of GdK von der Marwitz, who in turn 
divided his Armeegruppe into three sub-groups: 
. G.Lt Dieffenbach had the parts of 46 LW ID on the  north side 
of the new boundary line plus 48 ID and some German  detachments; 
. GdK Falkenhayn had in his Corps the Aus-Hung. 7 I D (with 21 
Cav Bde) and the German 22 ID and 43 Res ID 586 ; and 
. G.Lt Beckmann had his own 108 ID plus Leonhardi's  Cavalry 
Group. 
 
GO Böhm-Ermolli, who always kept his attention focu sed on the 
impending enemy offensive toward Brody, saw that hi s northern 
flank was threatened due to the withdrawal of 1 st  Army.  On the 
21st  he countermanded the transfer of IR # 76 toward th e south, 
which had already been initiated.  Böhm-Ermolli as well as FML 
Kosak felt that the left wing of the neighboring XV III Corps in 
front of Leszniow (where it joined the new position  of 46 LW ID) 
was insufficiently secure.  Therefore in the evenin g they asked 
Teschen to assign IR # 76 on the following day to 1 st  Army, with 
the explicit requirement that the Regiment should b e placed in 
front of Leszniow.  Conrad concurred, and this rein forcement was 
very welcome to GO Puhallo.  The high command wante d to ensure 
the safety of the connections to Group Marwitz and to South Army 
in case the former couldn't hold their ground despi te the 
reinforcements they'd received.  If Puhallo fell ba ck again, 
Böhm-Ermolli's Army, guarding the Sereth-Graberka-L uh position, 

                                                 
583 Giltschevsky, p. 120; Nadeshnizh, pp. 44 ff. 
584 Schwedt, pp. 184 ff. 
585 Prior to the fighting, 46 LW ID (with 22,700 ri flemen) had 

been very strong thanks to replacement troops; by n ow they had 
lost more than 10,000 men plus several guns. 

586 Within Corps Falkenhayn the 7 ID, 21 Cav Bde an d 43 Res ID 
made up Group Runckel. 
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would extend their line to the upper reaches of the  Styr as far 
as Stanislawczyk.  From that town Puhallo's Army wo uld build a 
line through the low ground stretching from Lopatyn  to 
Radziechow, and then past Stojanow to the Lipa at B oroczyce. 
 
 

3. The Russians are held fast in east Galicia; 
Letschitzky's continued advance in the Carpathians,  16-20 
July 

 
While a new battle flared out near the Styr and Lip a Rivers, 
farther south there were only local actions between  the Ikwa and 
Sereth, on the upper Strypa, on the Koropiec, and b etween the 
Dniester and Pruth.  This fighting was without sign ificance.  
From mid-July there was a long pause in the activit y of the 7 th  
and 9 th  Russian Armies.  After the defeat at Monasterzyska , 
General Shcherbachev was waiting for the moment whe n 
Letschitzky's northern wing could again move forwar d.  However, 
9th  Russian Army had yet to recover from the heavy fig hting at 
Kolomea.  General Letschitzky intended to resume hi s stalled 
advance to Stanislau and Nadworna as soon as Brussi lov's 
northern wing carried out their offensive toward Ko vel.  
Brussilov, however, had once more postponed this de cisive 
attack.  In the meantime - as Brussilov had ordered  on 5 July - 
the Russian units in the Forest Carpathians were to  continue the 
action which they'd successfully initiated along th e line of the 
passes. 587  
 
On 16 July a regiment of 103 Russian ID with the Us suri Coss Div 
crossed the border ridge in the forested mountains,  advancing 
toward Borsa.  The enemy pushed back the forward ou tposts of the 
k.u.k. XI Corps north of Prislop Ridge, established  themselves 
firmly on the Gura Rucada, and in the evening were appearing 
already in front of Borsabanya.  On the 17 th  Major Russ deployed 
his weak force (three battalions, one battery) sout h of the Gura 
Rucada; they were prepared to keep the enemy from a dvancing to 
Borsa until reinforcements could hasten to the scen e.  Meanwhile 
FML Habermann had sent a battalion of IR # 13 on tr ucks from 
Jacobeny to Prislop Ridge. 
 
During the threat to Borsa, Cavalry Corps Bruderman n also got 
into trouble.  In the morning of the 16 th , troops from XI Russian 
Corps attacked the k.u.k. 8 CD and broke through th eir thin 

                                                 
587 Zayontschovsky, p. 46 
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front on the heights northwest of Tatarow and in th e Pruth 
valley.  Tatarow was lost, but the Russian onslaugh t was brought 
to a halt south of the town.  202 Hon Inf Bde was s till holding 
fast at and southeast of Worochta.  3 CD was about to succumb to 
enemy pressure at Zabie. 
 
Continued discussion about the use of 34 ID  
 
Now FML Rudolf Krauss' 34 ID was already arriving b y train at 
Maramaros-Sziget.  Because of the situation, GO Pfl anzer-Baltin 
decided to use the Division's IR # 101, plus part o f the light 
artillery and the heavy batteries, to reinforce the  hard-pressed 
8 CD.  The 68 Inf Bde, now with just four battalion s and four 
batteries, would move ahead to F. Visso.  The last unit to 
arrive, IR # 29 of 67 Inf Bde, would detrain at Rah o as the 
Army's reserve.  For good or ill the HQ of Army Gro up Archduke 
Karl Franz Joseph had to agree with these measures,  although the 
staff at Chodorow had intended to send all of 34 ID  together 
over the Kopilas Heights and through Zabie in a thr ust toward 
Kosow. 
 
On 17 July GO Pflanzer-Baltin reported that he woul d also bring 
IR # 29 to F. Visso, so that 34 ID would have the s trongest 
possible force to turn back the enemy advancing on Borsa and to 
drive them through the forested mountains back to J alowiczora in 
the valley of the White Czeremosz.  Army Group HQ o pposed this 
plan.  In the first place, they didn't want 34 ID t o deploy in a 
direction where it couldn't cooperate later with th e eventual 
attack by the newly-gathered 3 rd  Army.  The Army Group HQ also 
had a reasonable doubt whether 34 ID, which had no mountain 
artillery, would be successful in the pathless fore sts and 
hills.  Moreover, it wasn't clear whether the Russi ans were 
mounting a serious attack toward Borsa.  It seemed to Army Group 
HQ that the enemy's main effort was aimed at the Ta rtar Pass.  
Therefore the last component of 34 ID, the IR # 29,  shouldn't be 
sent to Borsa. 
 
On the other hand, GO Pflanzer-Baltin insisted that  he was 
concerned for the safety of the Kirlibaba-Prislop R idge-F. Visso 
road, a very important line of communication behind  7 th  Army's 
front.  If the enemy broke through to Borsa they wo uld threaten 
XI Corps and Cavalry Corps Brudermann from the flan k and rear.  
However, if the enemy here was thrown back over the  mountain 
wall the units diverted to Borsa could immediately be sent to 
the battlefield of Cavalry Corps Brudermann. IR # 2 9, which 
wasn't expected to arrive until the 20 th , should be sent to Raho 
as he'd originally intended. 
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The planned thrust over the mountains north of the Prislop 
Ridge, which was intended as just a defensive measu re using the 
smallest possible force, had meanwhile lost its urg ency.  It was 
discovered on the 18 th  that under cover from fog the enemy had 
evacuated the Gura Rucada and the adjacent heights.   GO 
Pflanzer-Baltin quickly decided that the parts of 3 4 ID in XI 
Corps' sector, with the exception of one battalion,  would move 
through F. Visso and Ruszpolyana and on the road th rough Kopilas 
to 3 CD. 
 
Mountain actions on 18-20 July  
 
After wearisome small-scale actions in difficult mo untain 
terrain, the 3 CD had meanwhile succumbed to Russia n pressure.  
Their left wing at Zabie was pushed back on the 18 th , and their 
right wing also had to bend back to avoid envelopme nt.  Leaving 
some sentries behind, on the 19 th  the badly-diminished cavalry 
regiments assembled on the line Hryniawa-Bystrzec a nd on the 
road to Kopilas.  Meanwhile three battalions of 68 Inf Bde came 
up through the Ruszowka valley and scaled the mount ain wall to 
give the worn-out 3 CD some badly-needed support.  To the left 
of 3 CD the 202 Hon Inf Bde entrenched on the Koszt rycza, on the 
heights on both sides of Ardzeluza, and east of Wor ochta; they 
were guarding the crossing-points to the valleys of  the Black 
and White Tisza Rivers.  8 CD was still stationed o n the heights 
south and west of Tatarow, though constantly presse d hard by the 
enemy.  To relieve them, GO Pflanzer-Baltin wanted to send 6 Mtn 
Bde of 59 ID (the Division was held in readiness be hind the 
right wing) through Pasieczna and toward the southe ast.  
However, the HQ of Army Group Archduke Karl Franz J oseph vetoed 
this plan, apparently because they didn't want part s of 59 ID to 
be diverted from the new army that was supposed to break through 
between the Pruth and Dniester. 
 
The divisions of 7 th  Army were still rather intermingled.  The 
Hungarian Defense Minister had already protested th e 
incorporation of the remnants of 51 Hon ID into the  other units 
of Group Snjaric.  On the 17 th  GO Pflanzer-Baltin again received 
an order from the HQ of Army Group Archduke Karl Fr anz Joseph to 
restore the old divisional organization.  Therefore  7 th  Army HQ 
decreed that 51 Hon ID should be reformed from its remnants plus 
replacement troops.  GM Foglar would resume command  of the 
Division; his place as commander of the right wing of XI Corps 
was taken by Col. von Berzeviczy, who was sent to J acobeny with 
the HQ of his 215 Inf Bde.  Moreover the HQ of 10 I nf Bde with 
IR # 13 left XI Corps for the south wing of VIII Co rps, where 
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they'd join the components of 5 ID already present to reunite 
that Division.  GM von Felix now led 5 ID.  To repl ace IR # 13, 
FML Snjaric's Group sent Hon IR # 20 to XI Corps. 
 
Before carrying out this reorganization of 7 th  Army's units, GO 
Pflanzer-Baltin with the approval of Army Group HQ had the 
southern wing of VIII Corps carry out a short thrus t against the 
Russians who'd advanced past the Pruth south of Del atyn, to 
drive them back over the river and to finally secur e the tenuous 
link between Corps Benigni and Cavalry Corps Bruder mann.  5 ID 
and 18 Mtn Bde attacked in the afternoon of the 18 th .  Difficult 
mountain terrain, rain and fog hampered the operati on.  However, 
by the 19 th  the gallant attackers threw the enemy over the Pru th 
between Delatyn and Dora.  More than 500 Russians c ouldn't find 
their way back over the highly-swollen river, and w ere taken 
prisoner.  Two machine guns were also captured. 
 
However, this local thrust couldn't bring relief to  the 
constantly hard-pressed 8 CD.  The left wing of thi s Division 
was pushed back on the 19 th  in the woods north of Jablonica.  FML 
Rudolf Krauss, commanding 34 ID, brought up to this  area the 
parts of 67 Inf Bde which had detrained in Lazescsi na.  In a 
counterattack, the enemy troops who'd driven to the  Tartar Pass 
were halted.  It was possible to gradually withdraw  the badly-
damaged 8 CD from the front and to assemble it at K örösmezö 
where, along with a battalion from 34 ID, it made u p the Army's 
reserve. 
 
Meanwhile XI Corps in southern Bukovina was mostly left alone.  
On the 20 th , parts of 82 Russian ID attacked the Capul Heights  
near Kirlibaba, but were repulsed by troops from GM  Nagy's 40 
Hon ID.  Russian units were still stationed in the mountains 
north of Prislop Ridge and at Borsabanya.  Detachme nt Russ, 
meanwhile reinforced by a battalion from IR # 13, w as told to 
thrust ahead if the enemy fell back and again to oc cupy the 
crest along the Hungarian border. 
 
Such was the situation in the morning of the 20 th  when the HQ of 
GO Kövess' 3 rd  Army, coming from Tyrol, arrived at Bohorodczany.  
Now the reorganization ordered by the high command on 15 July 
became effective.  GO Kövess took over the former n orthern wing 
of 7 th  Army (VIII Corps plus the new I Corps, rebuilt fro m Group 
Snjaric), as well as Groups Hadfy and Kraewel, as t he new 3 rd  
Army.  GO Pflanzer-Baltin transferred his  HQ to Maramaros-
Sziget. 
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4. Command decisions by both sides, 19-21 July 

 
The Russians  
 
With the orders issued on 9 and 15 July, the Stavka  entrusted 
the quest to win a decision in the summer campaign to the 
skillful generalship of Brussilov.  In Alexeiev's o pinion the 
German Eastern front couldn't be smashed by a front al assault, 
and could only be forced to waver or collapse from the flank, 
through Kovel-Kobrin.  The collapse of the German s outhern wing 
must also seal the fate of the Aus-Hung. Army.  Any  units 
available from north of the Pripyat should also be employed 
toward this goal.  Alexeiev believed that the addit ion of the 
Guards alone should already have provided the South west Front 
decisive superiority in numbers over the Central Po wers.  His 
staff, as well as Brussilov's, believed that the Fr ont had 
290,000 more riflemen than did the allies. 588   This superiority 
would be increased still further by the addition of  other 
available units, above all from the neighboring Wes t Front.  
General Evert had already been informed on 12 July that he 
should return III Corps to General Letsch and deplo y IV Sib 
Corps on the southern border of his Front. 589  
 
On 17 July General Bezobrazov, the commander of the  Guard Army 
Detachment, reported to Brussilov's headquarters.  It was now 
necessary to decide where the Guards would deploy f or the attack 
on Kovel and thus how the entire Front would procee d.  Because 
of the generally unfavorable terrain on both sides of the Rovno-
Kovel railroad, after personal observation on the 1 9th  Bezobrazov 

                                                 
588 Per Klembovsky (p. 80) the relative strengths w ere: 
 . 3 rd  and 8 th  Armies plus the Guards had 247,000 riflemen 

against 114,000 allies 
 . 11 th  Army 

had......................................163,000... ...........
............131,000 allies 

 .  7 th  Army 
had.......................................157,000.. ...........
...............87,000 allies 

 .  9 th  Army 
had.......................................144,000 .............
...............89,000  allies 

 For a total 
of..........................................711,000 ...........
................421,000 allies 

589 Klembovsky, p. 76; Zayontschovsky, p. 48 
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suggested that his Army should advance through Niem ir-Razhmiesto 
in the direction of Ozierany.  At the same time Gen eral Letsch 
also submitted his plan of attack.  The Pinsk area should be cut 
off by thrusts from the north by IV Sib Corps (in c ase it was 
assigned to 3 rd  Army) and from the south by III Corps along with 
83 ID.  Cavalry should advance toward the line Ivan ovo-Kobrin.  
Brussilov approved the proposals of both Army comma nders and on 
the 19 th  issued the basic guidelines for the attack by his entire 
Front. 
 
3rd  Army, which on the next day also took over III Cor ps, I 
Turkestan Corps and 4 Finn Rif Div, was to attack K ovel from the 
north and east.  General Bezobrazov would attack th e city from 
the south with his newly-formed "Special Army" (I a nd II Guard 
Corps, I and XXX Corps, plus the Guard Cavalry Corp s - of three 
divisions - and V Cavalry Corps).  General Letsch w ould moreover 
capture the crossing-points through the Pripyat Mar shes at Newel 
and those over the lower Stokhod as far as Lubieszo w, and thus 
thrust into the rear of the German group at Pinsk.  8 th  Army 
should take Vladimir-Volynsky with VIII Corps (agai n restored to 
their command).  11 th  Army should advance through Brody toward 
Lemberg. 7 th  and 9 th  Armies would continue the defensive 
operations they'd already initiated. 590   On the next day 
Alexeiev, after a discussion with Brussilov's Chief  of Staff, 
assigned IV Sib Corps to 3 rd  Army.  On the 21 st  General Letsch 
received a supplementary order to employ these Sibe rians, as 
he'd intended, to support the operation against Pin sk in which 
III Corps would play the main role.  The starting d ate remained 
open.  The Guards hoped they'd be ready to attack o n 23 July. 
 
The allies  
 
While Brussilov prepared in Volhynia for the genera l assault on 
Kovel, Conrad and Falkenhayn were paying increased attention to 
the southern wing of their front.  GO Conrad was ti red of 
patchwork solutions and longed to implement the lon g-planned 
thrust on the Dniester.  This offensive seemed urge ntly 
necessary.  The Russians already stood in front of the 
northeastern gateways to Hungary.  The espionage se rvice of the 
k.u.k. AOK had learned that Romania was preparing t o attack, and 
that agreements were being worked out between the E ntente and 
the Kingdom on the Moldau regarding the latter's en try into the 
war.  Falkenhayn didn't think this would take place  until the 
Romanians completed their harvest in September, and  even then 

                                                 
590 Klembovsky, pp. 76 ff. and Appendix 9; Zayontsc hovsky, pp. 

49 ff. 
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only if the situation of the k.u.k. Army on the sou thern part of 
the Eastern front continued to worsen. 591   Thus a victory over 
the 9 th  Russian Army might cause the Romanian government t o waver 
once again and further postpone their country's ent ry into the 
war. 
 
GO Conrad's wish to improve the situation on the so uthern wing 
because of Romania led him to request a face-to-fac e meeting 
with GdI Falkenhayn, which took place in Berlin on 18 July.  At 
this conference Falkenhayn primarily demanded that all of the 
front between the Pripyat and the Dniester should b e placed 
under the command of GFM Hindenburg.  For the prese nt there was 
still no agreement about this issue.  The question of how the 
necessary units could be found for an offensive sou th of the 
Dniester was also discussed.  Because the incursion  of even a 
small Russian force into Hungary could have great p olitical 
significance, the security of the Carpathian front was of major 
interest to Falkenhayn.  He declared himself ready to provide 
German units, specially prepared for mountain warfa re, to 
reinforce the k.u.k. 7 th  Army. 
 
On 19 July GO Conrad was informed by the German OHL  that the 2 nd 
Jaeger Brigade, from the the German Alpenkorps, was  being sent 
by rail through Oderberg.  On the next day he recei ved the very 
welcome news that this brigade was being reinforced  to create a 
"Carpathian Corps" of 10 battalions and 15 batterie s (including 
6 batteries of mountain cannon) under the command o f G.Lt von 
Conta.  The unit was being sent to 7 th  Army, and the first 
transports could already be expected at Maramaros-S ziget on the 
23 rd . 
 
Simultaneously the German OHL sent Landsturm troops  (9 Lst Bde) 
to South Army to free up their 1 Res ID for Kövess'  Army.  GO 
Conrad had meanwhile pulled the k.u.k. 106 Lst ID f rom the 
Isonzo front.  Their transport trains were already rolling 
toward Oderberg; with Falkenhayn's agreement the Di vision would 
proceed to Army Group Hindenburg, where they would make another 
German division available for Kövess' Army.  The 24  ID of the 
k.u.k. VIII Corps would also be sent to Army Group Hindenburg, 
which would allow Hindenburg to send yet another di vision to 
Kövess. 
 
Now the k.u.k. high command initiated the first of the 
preparations necessary for the defense of Transylva nia.  On 20 
July the AOK ordered 11 Hon CD, which was being reh abilitated 

                                                 
591 Falkenhayn, "Heeresleitung", p. 215 
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near Kovel, to entrain for Transylvania.  They woul d be followed 
by the badly-weakened 61 ID from Armeegruppe Marwit z.  At the 
end of July five Etappen battalions from 4 th  Army's rear areas 
and four more from Carniola and south Tyrol were se nt to 
Transylvania.  FML Njegovan's Hermannstadt [XII] Mi litary 
District, which was subordinate to GO Pflanzer-Balt in, would 
eventually assign these Etappen battalions to evacu ation work.  
The troops already in Transylvania would first defe nd the 
fortified line Maros-Kokel; they consisted of Ersat z and March 
battalions, Landsturm units, Gendarmerie detachment s, Ersatz 
batteries, and three battalions made up of workers from the 
Petroseny coal mines who would guard the mining ins tallations. 
 
The high command issued orders on 20 July to 12 th  Army HQ (Army 
Group Archduke Karl Franz Joseph) stating that "a p ositive 
success against 9 th  Russian Army is of special importance for the 
overall situation."  At the same time the staff at Teschen was 
planning the transport of three more German divisio ns to 3 rd  
Army.  The 7 th  Army, reinforced by the newly-arrived 34 ID and by  
the German Carpathian Corps which was still in tran sit, would 
join the attack by Kövess' Army.  12 th  Army HQ was asked to 
inform Teschen of their plans for deploying the pro mised 
reinforcements and for the blow against 9 th  Russian Army. 
 
On the 21 st  the Archduke-Successor announced the guidelines of  
his 12 th  Army HQ for the intended offensive thrusts south o f the 
Dniester and out of the Carpathians.  The breakthro ugh group 
would be formed in the area southeast of Stanislau from the 
German 105 and 119 ID plus the three promised Germa n divisions.  
They would attack from the Chebiczyn Lesny-Jezierza ny front 
toward Kulaczkowce and Czerniatyn.  GM Leide's Grou p, 5 Hon CD 
and 6 CD would guard the left (northern) flank of t his primary 
attack group of five divisions; to the group's righ t the 21 LW 
ID, 42 Hon ID and 30 ID would advance toward the ar ea north of 
Kolomea.  On both sides of the Pruth a second attac k group - 44 
LW ID, 5 ID and 59 ID - would thrust in the directi on of Myszyn 
and Kolomea.  Pflanzer-Baltin's Army would break ov er the 
Carpathian wall against the southern flank of 9 th  Russian Army.  
For this purpose 34 ID would attack from the Tataro w-Ardzeluza 
area, with their left wing through Mikuliczyn and B erezow Wz. to 
Jablonow and their right wing through Kosmacz to Pi styn.  The 
Carpathian Corps would advance through Zabie and Ja blonica to 
Kosow and Kuty.  Finally, Cavalry Corps Brudermann would be 
shifted to southern Bukovina, so they could launch a coordinated 
thrust along with XI Corps toward the upper Sereth.  
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5. Relief thrusts by the center of Pflanzer-Baltin' s Army, 
21-27 July 

 
21-23 July  
 
The plans for this great concentric attack against 9th  Russian 
Army couldn't be carried out.  Meanwhile the fighti ng in the 
Forest Carpathians continued without interruption.  The 
following was the situation of 7 th  Army on 21 July, when GO 
Pflanzer-Baltin moved his HQ from Bohorodczany to M aramaros-
Sziget. 
 

Habermann's XI Corps had in general been left alone  by the 
enemy in the last few days.  On their left wing Maj or 
Russ's Group (II Battalion/IR 13, k.k. Landsturm Ba ttalion 
150, II Battalion/Hon IR 19) was stationed on the G ura 
Rucada.  For the time being this weak Group couldn' t 
advance any further through the barren forests and mountain 
toward Jalowiczora because of the increasing deteri oration 
of the roads and because of logistical problems. 

 
3 CD was guarding the uppermost reaches of the Blac k 
Czeremosz, but their power of resistance was ebbing .  The 
exhausted Division reported that they wouldn't be a ble to 
make a stand until they reached the Kopilas, where 68 Inf 
Bde had meanwhile taken up a position.  The conditi on of 
202 Hon Inf Bde was also very questionable because of the 
grueling mountain fighting and bad weather.  In the  evening 
the Brigade's line was broken by the Russians, and the 
Honved withdrew behind the uppermost Pruth.  8 CD, which 
had been relieved from the front, reported that the  
clothing of the tired troops was ripped to shreds, the 
horses had lost their strength, and many weapons ha d become 
inoperable. 

 
67 Inf Bde, which had taken the place of the worn-o ut 8 CD 
at the Tartar Pass, meanwhile recaptured the ridges  of the 
1270 meter high Magura.  However, the Russians were  
advancing again on the 22 nd.  Surprising enemy thrusts 
through Worochta and from Ardzeluza in the evening caused 
Col. Savoly's 202 Hon Inf Bde to waver.  They were also 
unable to hold onto the Kiczera.  At the same time 67 Inf 
Bde again lost the Magura.  FML Rudolf Krauss, who' d taken 
command over the sector between the Bystrzyca valle y and 
the Turkul, asked 7 th  Army HQ if he could pull 202 Hon Inf 
and 67 Inf Bdes back to the border crest and to the  
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prepared positions on the Tartar Pass.  GO Pflanzer -Baltin 
approved this request. 

 
Meanwhile Army Group HQ decided that when the Germa n Carpathian 
Corps arrived they would detrain at Ruszpolyana.  O n 23 July, 
just a day before the arrival of the first troop tr ains, GO 
Pflanzer-Baltin reported to Army Group HQ that rein forcing the 
front of FML Krauss was urgently necessary in order  to hold onto 
the Tartar Pass.  This could be achieved if 68 Inf Bde on the 
Kopilas was relieved by a regiment of the Carpathia n Corps.  The 
Brigade would then be free to move to the left wing .  GO 
Pflanzer-Baltin wanted to move the other two regime nts of the 
Carpathian Corps through Körösmezö to the Tartar Pa ss, which was 
the fastest way to get them into action.  Army Grou p HQ, 
however, wanted to keep the new German reinforcemen ts 
together. 592  They insisted that these units should first 
assemble at Ruszpolyana, and then thrust past the K opilas toward 
Zabie and Kosow.  It appeared that the Russians onl y had weak 
forces here, while they were still deployed rather deeply in 
front of the Tartar Pass.  However, the tense situa tion at the 
moment on the left wing of 7 th  Army made an early attack to 
relieve FML Krauss' Group necessary.  Therefore Arm y Group HQ 
decided to have FML Brudermann's Group (68 Inf Bde and 3 CD) 
mount a short thrust from the Kopilas.  With the co operation of 
the Carpathian Corps this operation could later be expanded into 
a deep penetration of the Russian front. 
 
Habermann's left wing in the mountains north of Pri slop Ridge 
was attacked by the Russians on the 23 rd .  Parts of IR # 13 which 
were supposed to be transported to VIII Corps were called back 
again.  However, Major Russ' battle group was able to hold onto 
the positions on the heights of the Gura Rucada. 
 
Meanwhile Letschitzky's advance had come to an end on the routes 
leading past the Kopilas and through the Tartar Pas s.  The 
Russians entrenched in front of Group Brudermann on  the mountain 
crests east of the Black Czeremosz.  FML Rudolf Kra uss' Group 
withdrew without interference to the fortifications  on the 
Tartar Pass in the night of 22-23 July.  Opposite t hem the enemy 
didn't advance over the peaks on both sides of Jabl onica or over 
the Kiczera. 

                                                 
592 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - In this and other passages it must 

always be kept in mind that "Army Group HQ" in prac tice means 
mainly the Prussian Chief of Staff Seeckt, whose ro le was 
precisely to ensure that the Austrians bowed to Ger man wants 
and needs. 
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24-27 July  
 
On 24 July GO Pflanzer-Baltin, who had visited the Kopilas, 
issued FML Brudermann orders for the attack.  The m ain striking 
group was 68 Inf Bde (with just 4 battalions and 6 batteries); 
they would advance over the Ludowa Heights (# 1466)  and the 
ridges east of the Black Czeremosz.  The rifle batt alions of 3 
CD would thrust through the valley past Jawornik to  Zabie.  Two 
mounted cavalry regiments would cover the attack, o ne each on 
the right and the left. 
 
68 Inf Bde and 3 CD advanced early on the 25 th .  The attackers 
were able to move forward from the Kopilas and the border crest 
to the east about three to four kilometers through the high 
forest.  Storm troops were sent further ahead; they  penetrated 
the Russian outpost line on the east bank of the Cz eremosz, but 
were forced to return by an enemy counterattack. 
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FML Brudermann's Group resumed their advance early on the 26 th ; 
after a tiresome descent they reached the depths of  the 
Czeremosz valley around noon.  Because of the extre me exhaustion 
of the troops the attack of 68 Inf Bde could procee d no farther.  
Parts of 3 CD, however, fought a successful action with Russian 
advanced guards while climbing the steep slope of t he Baba 
Ludowa Ridge.  Toward evening the Russian tried to drive their 
opponents back into the Czeremosz valley.  However,  the gallant 
DR "Sachsen" # 3 were able to hold onto the terrain  they had 
captured with so much toil. 
 
Early on the 27 th  the 68 Inf Bde, supported by 3 CD, worked their 
way ahead on the ridge which extends from the Ludow a to the 
northeast.  Brudermann's tired troops, however, wer en't able to 
penetrate the main Russian positions.  In the after noon the 
outposts stationed on the heights north of Szybeny were thrown 
back.  Artillery was ineffective because the forest s made 
spotting difficult.  Rain and fog also hampered vis ibility.  The 
troops suffered greatly in this adverse weather.  M oreover, 
logistical problems developed.  FML Brudermann repo rted the 
difficult situation to his Army commander.  GO Pfla nzer-Baltin 
demanded that the Group remain in their current pos itions.  They 
should either make a surprise bayonet assault on th e main 
Russian position under cover of fog, or should wait  for better 
weather so they could resume the attack with reinfo rced 
artillery.  The last trains carrying the German Car pathian Corps 
were already unloading troops at Ruszpolyana.  G.Lt  Conta, the 
Corps commander, was readying his units for the mar ch over the 
mountain wall. 
 
Preparation of a breakthrough group on the Dniester  is 
frustrated again  
 
Protected by his left wing which had advanced deep into the 
Forest Carpathians, Letschitzky prepared in the las t third of 
July for an attack on Stanislau and Nadworna, which  would take 
place at the same time as Brussilov's decisive thru st toward 
Kovel.  Meanwhile his right wing didn't stay comple tely 
inactive.  On the 20 th , Russian troops from Jaremcze tried to 
thrust into the flank of the k.u.k. VIII Corps.  Th e enemy 
wasn't successful; they were repulsed by 9 Inf Bde,  guarding the 
heights west of the Pruth.  In the following days t he stationary 
divisions of the k.u.k. 3 rd  Army had to repulse Russian scouting 
thrusts near Dora and at various points between the  Pruth and 
Dniester.  GO Kövess sent a new detachment under Co l. Kranz 
(three battalions from Group Hadfy) into the sector  of 5 Hon 
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CD593  and extended 30 ID (16 Inf Bde and IR # 97) and 44  LW ID to 
the right; therefore he was able to march 24 ID out  of the line 
at Delatyn.  At the same time GM Kroupa's 59 ID dep loyed in 
place of 5 ID on the heights west of Dora and Jamna ; they 
extended their right wing far enough to protect the  junction 
with 34 ID on the Jablonica Pass.  A regiment was f ormed at 
Majdan Srd. from the remnants of the old 51 Hon ID,  which was 
being rebuilt.  XIII Corps, now commanded by FML vo n Csicserics, 
sent Hon IR # 302 back to join this Division, its p arent.  The 
troops of 24 and 5 ID, after leaving the front, mov ed to 
Nadworna during the 22 nd and 23 rd .  On the 24 th  the k.u.k. 24 ID 
entrained for Army Group Hindenburg, where it would  swap places 
with German units.  Under Group Hadfy, GM Fluck's C av Bde had 
already been dissolved at the start of July. 
 
For South Army, the days since 21 July had been mar ked by sudden 
bursts of artillery fire on both sides.  The Russia ns carried 
out reconnaissance thrusts, but so also did the all ied German 
and Aus-Hung. troops on the Koropiec, on the hills between that 
river and the Strypa, at Kozlow, and on the rail li ne east of 
Jezierna.  Mine warfare flared up at Worobijowka an d at Hladki 
near the Sereth, where both sides were deployed in strength.  As 
hitherto, the enemy was stationed en masse  opposite the center 
of South Army.  A new Russian attack on Monasterzys ka was 
expected.  On 20 July GdI Bothmer inserted 12 ID, w hich had been 
in reserve, into the front between XIII Corps and 1  Res ID.  A 
regiment of this Division was stationed behind VI C orps at 
Monasterzyska, along with the critically weakened 3 9 Hon ID.  By 
24 July the 1 Res ID was supposed to have been reli eved by 
German Landsturm battalions.  However, until now th ese 
battalions had been used only on the lines of commu nication.  
They were imperfectly armed, and lacked artillery a nd supporting 
services.  They would have to be equipped and train ed for 
combat.  Therefore 1 Res ID couldn't yet be relieve d from the 
most-endangered sector of the front, at Hreherow, a nd their 
transfer to 3 rd  Army was delayed. 
 
Also the German 10 LW ID, now instructed to take th e place in 3 rd  
Army of 24 ID (which had left Nadworna), couldn't b e sent to 
Stanislau.  Instead the Landwehr division had to be  sent to Army 
Group Linsingen, while 106 Lst ID (which had been s upposed to 
make German troops available for 3 rd  Army) had to be diverted 
through Lemberg to Brody.  Here and on the Stokhod there was 

                                                 
593 TRANSLATOR's NOTE:  Col. Moritz Kranz's combine d cavalry 

brigade had been dissolved around 10 July; he now w as given an 
infantry detachment. 
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danger of an attack by powerful masses of Russians.   Thus there 
was no prospect of German reinforcements arriving s oon at 
Stanislau.  Once again the k.u.k. high command was disappointed 
in their hopes that they could assemble an attackin g group 
behind 3 rd  Army and improve the situation on the southern win g. 

6. The Battle of Brody, 22-28 July 

 
22-24 July  
 
The enemy followed the allies south of the Lipa unt il 22 July, 
and established themselves firmly in front of Marwi tz between 
Krasow and Merwa, linked up with the line Pustomyty -Zwiniacze.  
Opposite 1 st  Army's new position on the Styr, at first only som e 
Russian spearhead groups were observed south of the  Sydolowka in 
the morning.  However, this picture soon changed.  During the 
day it was already necessary to repulse enemy effor ts to cross 
the river at Strzemilcze.  Stronger Russian forces shifted 
toward Szczurowice, and others assembled in the Les zniow-Korsow 
area.  1 st  Army HQ had to recognize that Sakharov didn't want  to 
allow their shaken northern wing to rest.  Since GO  Puhallo 
estimated that 46 LW ID had little combat value, he  asked 
Teschen to give him the entire 33 ID.  Conrad denie d the 
request; he stated that after GM Urbanski transferr ed to XVIII 
Corps the part of his position running east on the other side of 
the Styr (south of the Slonowka and held by FJB # 2 5), 594 he 
should be able to hold the shorter line between the  mouth of the 
Rzeczka and the Sydolowka, supported by the half of  33 ID 
already on hand.  The detachments of FML Hordt's 33  ID which had 
arrived at Radziechow marched to Zawidcze.  In the evening FML 
Czibulka strengthened the longer left wing of XVIII  Corps, which 
faced south, when he inserted the three battalions of IR # 76 
between FJB # 25 and 10 in front of Leszniow.  The 61 ID, in 
reserve, was shifted from Sokal west to Betz. 
 
GO Böhm-Ermolli continued to doubt whether the nort hern wing of 
XVIII Corps would be able to hold their ground; sou th of the 
Slonowka the Corps' front formed a right angle to t he line of 46 
LW ID on the Styr.  After consulting with FML Czibu lka, GO 
Puhallo declared that the position could be held wi th the units 
on hand.  2 nd Army HQ was determined to defend the area around 
Brody to the last extremity.  Since the 21 st  the troops were 
hastily entrenching and building switch positions b etween 
                                                 
594 TRANSLATOR's NOTE:  FJB # 25, though assigned t o 25 ID, had 

been attached to Urbanski's 46 LW ID throughout Jun e and July.  
The meaning of this convoluted sentence is rather o bscure. 
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Lewiatyn and Koniuszkow, then between the Makutra H eights, Brody 
and the Boldurka.  FML Kosak received IR # 19 of 33  ID to 
replace IR # 76 as his new reserve. 
 
The enemy's intentions against 1 st  and 2 nd Armies were already 
clear on the 23 rd .  Broadcasts by the busy Russian radio 
transmitters betrayed the fact that the HQ of XLV, XXXII and 
XVII Corps had moved closer to the front.  The Tran s-Amur and 
Combined CD were reporting from the area Ostrow-Myt nica.  There 
was also considerable movement behind Radziwilow.  At noon GO 
Puhallo handed command of the Styr sector to FML Ho rdt, whose 
troops meanwhile had finished detraining and by 25 July had 
taken over the Strzemilcze-Szczurowice line from 46  LW ID.  
After an agreement with Marwitz, who was holding a German 
regiment of Group Dieffenbach in readiness on the n orth bank of 
the Sydolowka, IR # 83 was shifted to Mikolajow and  Smarzow to 
counter a possible surprise assault by the enemy. 
 
Early on the morning of the 24 th , the Russians moved against 
Corps Falkenhayn south of the Lipa and broke into H aliczany.  
However, they were soon thrown out by 21 Cav Bde an d some German 
detachments.  Otherwise the activity during the day  by Armee-
gruppe Marwitz and 1 st  and 2 nd Armies was never livelier than 
usual.  However, troop movements continued behind t he enemy 
front.  GO Böhm-Ermolli expected an attack against Brody at any 
hour, while Marwitz and Puhallo anticipated a thrus t against the 
inner wings of their armies.  1 st  Army HQ demanded the return of 
92 LW Inf Bde, which was still on the other side of  the 
Sydolowka.  Linsingen decided that the Brigade woul d have to 
stay there even after it was relieved by German uni ts; however, 
he shifted two German battalions from Mikolajow ove r to the 
southern bank, so that they could offer help to 1 st  Army if 
necessary.  Late in the evening Army Group HQ order ed that 
Marwitz should immediately take over a 4 km long se ctor with 
Group Dieffenbach so that the area around Strzemilc ze, which was 
considered to be especially in danger, wouldn't be split by an 
army boundary. 
 
Further dispositions by the opposing commanders  
 
Because of the events by 1 st  Army, Conrad had already on 21 July 
postponed a final decision as to whether 106 Lst ID  could be 
released to Hindenburg's Army Group.  Due to the ve ry serious 
situation, the Aus-Hung. Chief of Staff, in agreeme nt with his 
German colleague, now decided to have the Division (which 
meanwhile had passed through Lemberg) detrain at Br ody; from 
there it could be sent to either 2 nd or 1 st  Army.  In the evening 
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GO Böhm-Ermolli was ordered that when this new unit  arrived he 
should release to GO Puhallo the IR # 19 and the ba tteries and 
supporting services of 33 ID that hitherto had stay ed with 2 nd 
Army. 
 
The task assigned to General Sakharov on 19 July ha d meanwhile 
been somewhat limited.  Brussilov took into conside ration the 
costly fighting at Beresteczko, and on 21 July he t old 11 th  Army 
HQ that the attack on Brody was no longer required.   He wanted 
them to advance only if feasible, so that at least they would 
cause their opponents some heavy damage. 595   Since 16 July 
Sakharov had succeeded by committing the part of hi s front that 
faced from the north to the south; the allies had b een unable to 
withstand the two blows leveled against them.  Beca use a long 
wait would only diminish his chances of further suc cess, 
Sakharov decided to quickly deliver his powerful as sault on the 
part of his opponents' front that had yet to be att acked.  He 
had sufficient forces available.  XVII Corps at Rad ziwilow was 
ready to strike with 3 and 35 ID.  To their right t he XXXII 
Corps had gotten ready with 101 ID in front of Klek otow and 105 
ID in front of Leszniow. 596  Behind them stood 7 CD.  The XLV and 
V Corps held the front farther north as far as 8 th  Army. 597   V Sib 
Corps had left the northern wing to deploy behind t he attacking 
divisions, just as had a mass of cavalry (Combined and Trans-
Amur CD) who were ready to fight.  These troop move ments delayed 
the attack, originally scheduled for the 24 th , by one day. 
 
25 July  
 
On the 25 th  a large-scale battle broke out on the Slonowka and  
east of Brody.  Under cover of the morning fog the Russian 105 
ID, supported by parts of the 126 th , crossed the low ground on 
the Slonowka at Leszniow and Korsow.  On the northe rn wing of GM 
Boog's 25 ID they broke into the positions of IR "S alis-Soglio" 
# 76 and FJB "Kopal" # 10. 598   Enemy pressure soon extended 
farther down the line against IR "Deutschmeister" #  4. 599  The 
local reserves (parts of IR # 4 and 76 and of FJB #  10 and 25 
plus a battalion of k.k. Lst IR # 22) struck back a gainst the 
attackers.  FML Czibulka sent his reserve (another Landsturm 
battalion) to help, and he asked his neighbor FML K osak for IR # 
19.  GO Puhallo ordered that the first line should immediately 
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be reconquered.  Group Hordt was instructed to deli ver flanking 
fire from their batteries in the Leszniow area.  Si nce 65 Inf 
Bde had occupied the Styr position overnight, 46 LW  ID had 
troops available to take over the task of guarding the Rzeczka 
as far as the mouth of the Boldurka. 
 
However, despite a gallant defense the 25 ID could only stand up 
to the larger enemy force for a short time.  After IR # 4 was 
also attacked from Bezodnia on the eastern front, i n the morning 
FML Czibulka had to pull his northern wing (50 Inf Bde) back to 
a line running from the woods west of Klekotow to B oldury, then 
upstream on the Boldurka to the point where it flow s into the 
Styr.  Meanwhile the guns and trench mortars of Rus sian 101 ID 
were delivering a rain of projectiles on Klekotow.  Kosak's 
adjacent sector to the south, held by 1 Lst Inf Bde , was heavily 
bombarded at the same time. 
 
Because of the new setback, GO Böhm-Ermolli feared that the 
enemy could strike Group Kosak in the rear from the  north.  He 
asked the high command to place XVIII Corps, as wel l as 106 Lst 
ID (still arriving by train) under 2 nd Army.  Conrad approved the 
request, and ordered Böhm-Ermolli to bring the Russ ian advance 
to a halt so that the front south of Brody wouldn't  also have to 
be given up. 
 
When this order from Teschen arrived at 2 nd Army HQ around 1:30 
PM, at Radziwilow heavy fighting was in progress wi th the 
Russian 101 ID and XVII Corps. Since mid-day IR # 8 4 of the 
Vienna 25 ID had been holding out steadfastly again st waves of 
attackers running against Klekotow. 600   Under Kosak, GM Severus' 
1 Lst Inf Bde and IR # 85 of the Hungarian 27 ID de fended 
themselves gallantly on both sides of the railroad and repulsed 
the first onslaught.  In the afternoon a second Rus sian attack 
broke into the foremost trenches, but a counteratta ck threw the 
enemy out.  The worn-out defenders couldn't withsta nd the third 
assault, and fell back to a reserve position behind  the Austro-
Russian border.  Since no forces were available to make good 
this loss, the right wing of 25 ID was threatened w ith 
envelopment.  As darkness fell they also retreated,  from 
Klekotow to a hastily-prepared switch position sout h of the 
village, running through Koniuszkow to the Boldurka .  If this 
stretch of the trench, as well as the barriers erec ted west and 
southeast of Brody, failed to dam the Russian flood  then Böhm-
Ermolli wanted to take V Corps and Group Kosak back  to the 
fortified Graberka-Luh sector.  GdI Bothmer was inf ormed of this 
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possibility and at the same time was asked to close  the gap 
between Nw. Aleksiniec and Ratyszcze - if 2 nd Army did retreat - 
with troops from South Army, since IV Corps would a lso be 
obliged to evacuate their positions and move back t o the upper 
Sereth. 
 
The Russian advance against Kosak's left wing gaine d only a 
little ground, and came to a halt in the evening of  the 25 th .  
The main body of XVIII Corps had established themse lves on the 
Boldurka as far as Koniuszkow without being hampere d by the 
enemy.  IR # 84 didn't reach the area stretching fr om here to 
the east, which still had to be fortified, until 11 :00 PM.  FML 
Czibulka had been placed under GO Böhm-Ermolli sinc e 6:00 PM.  
Two battalions of IR # 19 supported the new front; one was 
attached to each of the brigades of Boog's Division . 
 
GO Linsingen saw that the withdrawal of XVIII Corps  endangered 
the southern wing of Armeegruppe Marwitz, and there fore in the 
afternoon he extended the authority of G.Lt Dieffen bach as far 
as the mouth of the Boldurka, to include Hordt's Gr oup.  
Dieffen-bach's job was to erect a firm barrier to t he enemy on 
the Styr and to maintain a secure link with 2 nd Army.  To back up 
and ensure the strength of the defenses, the main b ody of 22 
German ID was brought up through Mikolajow.  By eve ning GO 
Puhallo no longer commanded any troops.  Conrad rep orted these 
events to the Emperor and added, "Until further not ice 1 st  Army 
has dropped out of the picture."  Thus was its diss olution 
announced. 
 
26 July  
 
On 26 July Sakharov continued the large-scale offen sive between 
Gaje Lewiatynskie and the Styr, with Brody as the g oal, using 
XLV, XXXII and XVII Corps.  Parts of V Sib Corps re inforced 
XXXII Corps. 601   Late in the morning a secondary thrust developed 
against G.Lt Dieffenbach's front north of the Sydol owka.  Here 
48 ID repulsed the Russians at Dzikowiny. 
 
The main attack led to heavy fighting, which lasted  until 
evening on the northern wing of 2 nd Army.  Russian forces at 
Boldury had already broken into an advanced positio n of 25 ID 
early in the day.  IR # 19 counterattacked and thre w the enemy 
back.  During the morning numerous Russian batterie s bombarded 
the Austrian positions along the entire arc of the front from 
Gaje Lewiatynskie to the Styr.  Masses of Russian i nfantry moved 
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slowly forward through the woods south of the Slono wka valley 
toward 25 ID.  As ordered by Böhm-Ermolli, FML Kosa k sent five 
squadrons of divisional cavalry from his reserves t o Jazlowczyk.  
Here the first batteries of 106 Lst ID were also ha stily sent as 
soon as they got off their trains.  GM Kratky, the commander of 
this Division, took control over all troops station ed east of 
the Brody-Leszniow road (1 Lst Inf and 49 Inf Bdes) ; Kratky's 
group in turn was placed under FML Kosak. 
 
After powerful artillery fire in the afternoon the Russian 
infantry east of Brody delivered blow upon blow.  T he attackers 
ran in vain against the positions on the road and r ail line west 
of Radziwilow, then fell back under the fire of the  steady 
defenders (troops from 27 ID and 1 Lst Inf Bde, plu s IR # 84 of 
25 ID).  North of Brody, on both sides of the road to Leszniow 
and on the Boldurka, the enemy attacks never even f ully 
developed. 
 
The high command correctly estimated that between t he Styr and 
Ikwa 2 nd Army was opposed by three Russian corps with a tot al of 
six or seven infantry plus three cavalry divisions.   Moreover, 
behind the Russian front the V Sib Corps was appare ntly 
assembling for a thrust past Brody.  Conrad notifie d 2 nd Army 
about this strong troop concentration and emphatica lly demanded 
that they should hold their current position; this would prevent 
an enemy breakthrough past Brody that could unhinge  the adjacent 
front. 
 
GO Böhm-Ermolli couldn't have had much hope that he  would 
succeed.  From the prisoners taken, it had been con firmed that 
Kosak and Czibulka were under attack by five Russia n divisions, 
and would also have to reckon with V Sib Corps.  On  a front 30 
km wide Group Kosak had 33,000 riflemen and 176 gun s available 
(including the troops from 106 Lst ID who had alrea dy arrived); 
they were opposed by 50,000 to 80,000 Russians.  XV III Corps 
with 10,000 riflemen and 38 guns were also facing 2 :1 odds.  No 
further reinforcements could be brought over from t he Army's 
right wing, since IV and V Corps (each just one div ision strong) 
had to defend a front of 50 km. 
 
Therefore 2 nd Army HQ sent urgent cries for help to the high 
command, to Marwitz and to Bothmer.  However, South  Army 
declared they couldn't give up any troops.  GdK von  der Marwitz, 
from whom GO Böhm-Ermolli had sought the return as soon as 
possible of the half of 33 ID that had been attache d to Group 
Dieffenbach, sent two weak battalions from 46 LW ID  in the night 
of 26-27 July.  IR # 12 wouldn't be able to follow them to 
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Bordulaki until the afternoon of the 27 th , because the troops of 
33 ID first would have to be relieved by units from  22 German 
ID.  At the request of the k.u.k. high command, and  with GdI 
Falkenhayn's agreement, GO Linsingen intended to ha ve the trains 
carrying the main body of 10 German LW ID roll ahea d through 
Vladimir-Volynsky to Lemberg. 
 
27-28 July  
 
The Battle of Brody continued in the night of 26-27  July.  
Regiments of the XXXII Russian Corps, deployed in d epth in 
tightly-packed waves, launched a new assault; east of Koniuszkow 
they broke into the positions of Group Kratky. 602   Six battalions 
of 106 Lst ID and IR # 84, fighting heroically, aga in threw the 
enemy out of the trenches. 603   After very intensive artillery 
fire, there were new attacks on the front between G aje 
Lewiatynskie and Koniuszkow at 4:00 AM, between 8:0 0 and 10:00 
AM, and around noon.  Russian cavalry in the woods south of 
Leszniow stood ready to strike.  IR # 4, 19 and 84,  as well as 
k.k. Lst IR # 1 and 32, fought with devotion.  Usin g hand 
grenades and rifle butts, they drove out any enemy soldiers who 
broke into the line. 
 
Until 4:00 PM all Russian attacks were shattered.  Then a fresh 
mass assault on the Radziwilow-Brody road resulted in a 
decision.  Here Group Kosak's defensive line was cr ushed.  All 
attempts to restore the situation were in vain.  Th e Russians 
widened the area of penetration.  Despite a gallant  defense, 49 
Inf Bde was pushed to the south.  The defeated troo ps had to 
give up Brody.  In the evening Kosak's badly-damage d battalions 
fell back to a switch position on the line Makutra Heights-Gaje 
Starabrodzkie-Smolno; this forced the right wing of  25 ID to 
also withdraw behind the Boldurka. 
 
Fighting died out in the night of 27-28 July.  The Russians, 
who'd suffered thousands of casualties in their mas s assaults, 
didn't push further ahead.  However, a regiment of their XVII 
Corps entered Brody in the morning. 604   During the day Russian 
infantry and cavalry moved up to the new front of G roup Kosak.  
Fighting started again at Gaje Starabrodzkie.  FML Kosak 
reported that his diminished regiments couldn't hol d onto their 
hastily-constructed trenches.  He suggested a retre at to the 
Graberka-Luh position, which Böhm-Ermolli ordered w ith the 
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approval of the high command. 
 
Thus in the night of 28-29 July the right wing and center of 2 nd 
Army occupied a prepared defensive position that ra n from 
Horodsyzcze behind the upper Sereth, and then along  the line 
Jasionow-Boldury. 
 
 

7. Build-up to the Battle of Kovel, 22-27 July 

 
A heavy storm was gathering over the center of Army  Group 
Linsingen.  Since 21 July the allied staffs had alr eady 
possessed firm information that the enemy were asse mbling their 
Guards in front of Kovel.  The staffs knew that Gen eral 
Bezobrazov's headquarters were at Roziszcze; on the  23 rd  it was 
confirmed by taking prisoners that Guard troops wer e opposite 
Rusche's and Schön's divisions.  Bernhardi shifted his reserve, 
the German 37 Inf Bde, from Mielnica to Gonczyj Bro d behind the 
left wing of Lüttwitz's X Corps.  GO Tersztyanszky meanwhile had 
received back the troops he'd sent to help Marwitz and was 
holding strong forces in his corps and Army reserve s.  
Indicating that an overwhelming Russian attack on K ovel and 
Vladimir-Volynsky would be equally harmful to the A us-Hung. and 
German fronts, on the 23 rd  Conrad urgently asked GdI Falkenhayn 
for German units to join Army Group Linsingen.  Tha t night the 
first trains carrying the k.u.k. 24 ID left Stanisl au for 
Hindenburg's part of the Eastern front.  On the nex t day 
Falkenhayn reassigned GM von Ditfurth's 121 German ID from 
Prince Leopold's Army Group to Linsingen's, and sta ted (as we 
noted earlier) that 10 German LW ID would also be s ent as soon 
as 24 ID arrived in the north.  The Aus-Hung. high command 
shipped the burnt-out 11 Hon CD from Kovel into the  interior, to 
Transylvania. 
 
Since the preparations of Bezobrazov's Army require d time, 
Brussilov had scheduled the offensive to start on 2 8 July.  To 
add to the impetus of this newly-deployed Army, Ale xeiev ordered 
West Front's 2 nd Army to send I Sib Corps. 605   By the 27 th  the I 
and II Guard Corps were stationed west of the Rovno -Kovel 
railroad, between I and XXXIX Corps on the Stokhod front; behind 
them the Guard Cavalry Corps was southwest of Rozis zcze.  
Brussilov had shifted V Cavalry Corps to 8 th  Army, on the upper 
course of the Korczeska. 
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Russian artillery fire increased since 24 July agai nst 
Tersztyanszky and Lüttwitz, and against Bernhardi's  right wing.  
Scouting detachments were active in no-man's land.  On the 25 th , 
Roeder's German brigade was placed under the k.u.k.  29 ID and 
deployed on their southern wing.  Bernhardi reporte d that the 
enemy was openly preparing to cross the Stokhod in front of 4 ID 
and Corps Fath.  On the 26 th , Schön's Division of X German Corps 
had to repulse a powerful probing thrust at Niemir.   As 121 ID 
arrived, Linsingen placed it under G.Lt Lüttwitz. 
 
In Kovel and Teschen, the staffs were now fully con vinced that a 
large-scale general offensive by the Russians was i mminent, 
directed against Kovel and probably also Vladimir-V olynsky.  
Linsingen had wanted to deploy GM von Stocken's 10 German LW ID 
behind 4 th  Army.  However, Böhm-Ermolli's call for help had 
caused Army Group HQ to detrain just one regiment a t Vladimir-
Volynsky, while the Division's main body rolled ahe ad to 2 nd 
Army.  The first trains carrying G.Lt Wernitz's 86 ID, which 
Falkenhayn had drawn from Woyrsch's Army, were arri ving south of 
Kovel.  Thus at least a reserve had been provided t o support 
Lüttwitz's and Bernhardi's sectors, which apparentl y were the 
most endangered. 
 
Therefore the Central Powers had done whatever poss ible to 
prepare for the gathering storm by shifting the uni ts of their 
armies, which were under strong pressure on all fro nts.  Just 
the fact that the Russian high command was throwing  their 
Guards, who'd been preserved for so long, into the fight at 
Kovel made it clear that the Tsar was following the  example of 
earlier wars and committing his elite troops in a f inal high-
stakes bid for victory.  The k.u.k. commander-in-ch ief FM 
Archduke Friedrich issued a stirring appeal to the officers and 
men of Tersztyanszky's Army.  Linsingen's Army Grou p HQ was 
confident that the difficult battle against superio r numbers 
could be won thanks to their steadfast troops.  Col . Hell, who'd 
been Army Group Chief of Staff since 20 July, was f irmly 
convinced that even the Guard regiments of the Tsar  of all the 
Russias, despite their ancient renown, would achiev e nothing. 
 
 

8. Observations on the Brussilov offensive of 1916 

 
The offensive of the Russian Southwest Front develo ped from a 
relief operation to benefit the hard-pressed Italia ns into the 
most successful military campaign of the first half  of 1916.  
Against all the principles of war, which dictate th at strong 
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forces should be concentrated in a decisive directi on, on 4 June 
Brussilov let all four of his armies storm ahead on  all parts of 
the front.  Units which didn't break through at lea st, as had 
been hoped, tied down the Austrians' strong reserve s.  At two 
points, however, significant breakthroughs did take  place.  The 
causes of this development were discussed in detail  in earlier 
chapters. 
 
On 10 June the Russians drove over the Styr and tor e apart the 
connection between the k.u.k. 1 st  and 4 th  Armies.  In the broad 
gap that developed, the route to Lemberg lay open.  On the same 
day the 9 th  Russian Army achieved their breakthrough at Okna.  If 
Letschitzky had taken advantage of the confusion th at engulfed 
Pflanzer-Baltin's Army by thrusting ahead up the Dn iester, he 
could have enveloped the part of the k.u.k. forces still holding 
the Strypa front from the south.  Along with the ad vance of 
Kaledin's Army in the north, such a move could have  led to an 
envelopment from two sides.  Possibly the Russians could have 
reached Lemberg from both the northeast and southea st. 
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Brussilov's obsession with Kovel  
 
The Stavka was also of this opinion; to exploit the  success of 
the moment, on 9 June they ordered the Southwest Fr ont to 
advance from Luck through Rawa Russka to Lemberg.  At this 
point, as perhaps at no other time in the World War , there was 
an opportunity to exploit a completely successful b reakthrough 
by easily plucking the fruits of victory; perhaps t he war in the 
East could have been decided.  But the genius of th e commander 
of Southwest Front faltered.  Instead of advancing into the 
still-widening gap between 1 st  and 4 th  Armies, Brussilov kept his 
gaze fastened on Kovel.  Despite all the successes of his Front, 
he held to the opinion that his was just a secondar y mission, 
while Evert's West Front had the primary assignment .  He 
couldn't free himself of this conception.  Brussilo v clung 
stubbornly and without wavering to the choice of Ko vel as his 
operational goal.  To him it seemed that this road and rail hub 
was the key to supporting the Russian West Front.  Also a factor 
was the caution of General Kaledin, commander of 8 th  Army; 
because of concern about a possible German flank at tack, he 
moved his corps to the northwest with great prudenc e.  Thus they 
collided head-on with the reinforcements which the allies rushed 
to the area.  When the allies themselves started to  
counterattack on 16 June, the opportunity to exploi t the 
breakthrough in Volhynia finally disappeared.  Simi larly, 
Letschitzky was concerned about his southern flank and was 
content with the capture of Czernowitz; he missed h is chance to 
advance between the Dniester and the Pruth. 
 
These two errors by Brussilov and his subordinates enabled the 
Chiefs of Staff of the Central Powers to initiate m easures to 
support the badly-shaken Aus-Hung. Eastern front.  Conrad 
planned to first throw the Russians in Volhynia bac k far enough 
to dispel any danger, and then to deliver a powerfu l blow that 
would free Bukovina.  Only the first part of the pl an 
materialized.  Army Group Linsingen did suffer furt her setbacks 
later, and thus had to give up the bend in the Styr  at 
Czartorijsk and (after the Battles of Beresteczko a nd Brody) to 
evacuate the area south of the Lipa as well as the city of 
Brody.  However, the enemy failed to break through again. 
 
The situation by the end of July  
 
To fortify the front it had been necessary to send 12 infantry 
and 2 cavalry divisions (including 3 Aus-Hung. infa ntry 
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divisions from the Italian front). 606  However, as this 
battlefield assumed ever greater importance the Rus sians also 
had to commit 11 more infantry divisions (not count ing the 
Guards).  The Russian West Front had been supposed to deliver 
the main thrust, initially toward Vilna and subsequ ently through 
Baranowicze; however, after the West and North Fron ts had both 
suffered defeat all available units north of the Pr ipyat were 
shifted to Southwest Front, to which 3 rd  Army was also assigned.  
The principal objective of Brussilov's reinforced e fforts was 
still Kovel; according to his latest orders on 19 J uly, it was 
to be taken by a two-pronged attack involving 3 rd  Army from the 
north and Bezobrazov's new Army from the southeast.   Brussilov 
had his other armies attack in general toward the w est.  One 
reason why the Russian operations focused increasin gly on Kovel 
was that Brussilov, as former commander of 8 th  Army, was 
primarily concerned about the northern wing of his Front and 
thus overlooked many favorable opportunities to exp loit 
successes on both sides of the Dniester. 
 
Actually the allies' situation on the southern wing  of the Aus-
Hung. eastern front was much more difficult than in  Volhynia.  
After the fall of Czernowitz, when the right wing o f the k.u.k. 
7th  Army had to pull back to the southern border of Bu kovina, the 
scanty forces were hardly capable of blocking the r oads leading 
to the Carpathian passes.  The groups assigned this  mission were 
always being enveloped by the Russians, and they co uld respond 
only with further withdrawals.  Because of one such  envelopment 
of 7 th  Army's southern wing, after almost 14 days of bloo dy 
battle Kolomea also had to be abandoned to the enem y. 
 
Under such conditions the thrust on the Dniester, t hough 
continually advocated by Conrad, couldn't be implem ented.  Seven 
divisions, including three Aus-Hung. from the Siebe n Gemeinde, 
were sent to 7 th  and South Armies; two new army HQ, one of which 
was upgraded to an army group, would provide leader ship.  
However, these forces weren't sufficient.  After Co nrad had 
solidified the front of 4 th  Army he planned to shift divisions 
from Volhynia to the Dniester, but this proved impo ssible.  All 
units were held fast by the continuous fighting in the half-
circle around Luck.  Therefore the seven divisions sent to the 
southern wing were used only to plug gaps in the li ne. 607  

                                                 
606 One cavalry division - 11 Hon CD - had become c ompletely 

incapable of further fighting; it had to be sent to  
Transylvania to rebuild.  61 ID was ready to follow  in the 
same direction. 

607 One battered unit, 24 ID, was sent to Army Grou p Hindenburg 
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Meanwhile the Russian leadership sent just three in fantry and 
one cavalry divisions to their two southern armies.  
 
Casualties of the Aus-Hung. Eastern armies  
 
The casualties of the Aus-Hung. troops in June and July were 
enormous.  On 4 June there were 620,000 infantry an d 30,000 
cavalry at the front; they lost 10,756 officers and  464,382 men.  
These figures include casualties in the actions of 28-31 July, 
which will be narrated later.  They do not include losses of 
German troops, but do reflect those of the k.u.k. X II Corps.  In 
detail, the k.u.k. units on the Eastern Front had t he following 
losses from 1 June to 31 July: 
 

Dead  Wounded     Ill  POW/Missing   Total  
Officers    746        2,756     2,891           4, 363     
10,756 
Men      21,328       113,315     69,171          261,563     
469,382  
TOTAL    22,074      115,071    72,062         265, 931    
475,138 
 
It is therefore understandable that in addition to the normal 
March battalions incorporated in both months and th e "extra" 
Ersatz troops, which together totaled 260,000 rifle men, the 
allies had to bring up 19 infantry and 2 cavalry di visions to 
hold the front.  Moreover, the line which had origi nally been 
500 km long (from Pinsk to Czernowitz) was now anot her 160 km 
longer. 
 
On 27 July, the eve of the new general offensive by  the Russian 
Southwest Front, the Aus-Hung. Eastern armies held a line 
between Pinsk and Nw. Aleksiniec that bulged slight ly to the 
west.  The deepest Russian penetration from the old  position was 
70 km between Olyka and Zaturcy.  Between Nw. Aleks iniec and 
Wisniowczyk the southern wing of 2 nd Army and South Army still 
held their original positions.  From Wisniowczyk th e new front 
extended in a wide arc through Delatyn to the Roman ian border at 
Jacobeny.  The widest stretch of lost territory was  120 km 
between Bojan and Delatyn.  The allied divisions we re most 
thickly deployed along the arc around Luck, and on both sides of 
the Dniester.  This corresponded to the troop conce ntrations of 
the Russians, who had in addition a mass of troops around Brody.  
Despite all the allies' plans for a counter-offensi ve, for now 
they were still purely on the defensive.  Meanwhile  the Russians 

                                                                                                                                                             
in exchange for a German division. 
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intended that the offensive which was to start on 2 8 July would 
conquer Kovel and then unhinge the hitherto unshake n German 
front from the south. 
 
During these weeks the staff at Teschen often consi dered a 
maneuver similar to those which the allies carried out in 
September 1914 after the actions at Lemberg-Rawa Ru sska and in 
November after the unsuccessful Battles of Warsaw a nd Ivangorod; 
in each case they had regained the operational init iative after 
a wide-ranging retreat.  Now, however, such a bold operation was 
too risky.  The staff correctly doubted whether the  Army had 
sufficient flexibility, and whether many of the tro ops had the 
moral stamina to endure a long retreat.  Moreover, due to the 
ever-worsening shortage of agricultural produce and  raw 
materials, it wasn't advisable to give up the farml and which had 
been recovered with so much toil and diligence, and  now lay 
behind our defensive lines, or the oil fields of Ga licia.  And 
finally the Romanian situation made a retreat impos sible.  The 
anxious high command had to be aware that the Roman ians would 
seize any opportunity - such as a retreat of the en tire Aus-
Hung. Army - to intervene.  Thus the attention of V ienna, as 
well as of Berlin, was centered with concern on Buc harest.  
Because of the situation, the best for which the Ce ntral Powers 
could hope was that the skill of their diplomats an d the 
desperate defensive fighting of their armies in the  East could 
cause Romania to remain neutral. 
 
After almost two months of a costly battle of endur ance, the 
Russian leadership hoped to finally gain a decisive  victory with 
the offensive that would start on 28 July, when the  main effort 
would at last be made entirely by the Southwest Fro nt.  The 
advances of this Front to date had already consider ably inclined 
Romania to favor the Entente, so a sweeping new suc cess might 
finally overcome Romanian hesitation.  Until 1916 A lexeiev 
hadn't attached much importance to winning over the  kingdom on 
the Moldava.  Now, however, he no longer seemed to scorn the 
assistance of the Romanian Army.  They might be suf ficient to 
tip the scales that would decide the war in the Eas t in favor of 
the Tsar's armies. 
 
The balance of forces in the East on 28 July 608 
 
In the following strength summaries for both sides,  brigades are 
reckoned as half-divisions in strength. 

                                                 
608 TRANSLATOR's NOTE:  In the original, this mater ial appears 

in Beilage 27. 
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THE ALLIES 
 
Aus-Hung. Eastern front = 62 ID and 14½ CD 

. Army Group Archduke Karl = 25½ ID and 5 CD 
. 7 th  Army = 5 ID (4 k.u.k., 1 German), 2 CD (k.u.k.) 
. 3 rd  Army = 8 ID (6½ k.u.k., 1½ German), 2 CD (k.u.k.) 
. South Army = 12½ ID (9½ k.u.k., 3 German), 1 CD 
(k.u.k.) 

. Independent 2 nd Army = 6 ID (k.u.k.) 

. Army Group Linsingen = 30½ ID and 2½ CD 
. Group Marwitz = 6½ ID (3½ k.u.k., 3 German), 2½ C D 
 (k.u.k.) 
. 4 th  Army = 5 ID, 1 CD (k.u.k.) 
. Linsingen's direct command = 16 ID (7 k.u.k., 9 
German), 
 3 CD (2 k.u.k., 1 German) 
. Group Gronau = 3 ID, 3 CD (German) 

German Eastern front = 41 ID and 8 CD 
. Army Group Prince Leopold = 12 ID 

. Woyrsch's Army = 10 ID (8 German, 2 k.u.k.) 

. 9 th  Army = 2 ID (German) 
. Army Group Hindenburg = 29 ID and 8 CD 

. 12 th  Army = 4 ID (German) 

. 10 th  Army = 12 ID (11 German, 1 k.u.k.), 2 CD 
(German) 
. 8 th  Army = 13 ID and 6 CD (German) 

. Group Scholz = 8½ ID and 4 CD 

. Group Mitau = 4½ ID and 2 CD 
 
THE RUSSIAN ARMY  (138 ID and 38½ CD) 
 
Southwest Front = 65½ ID, 21 CD 

. 9 th  Army = 12 ID, 4 CD 

. 7 th  Army = 12 ID, 2 CD 

. 11 th  Army = 12½ ID, 3 CD 

. 8 th  Army = 9 ID, 3 CD 

. Special Army = 8 ID, 3 CD 

. 3 rd  Army = 12 ID, 6 CD 
West Front = 45½ ID, 6 CD 

. 4 th  Army = 23 ID, 5 CD 

. 10 th  Army = 15½ ID, 1 CD 

. 2 nd Army = 7 ID 
North Front = 27½ ID, 11½ CD 

. 5 th  Army = 9½ ID, 3½ CD 

. 1 st  Army = 6 ID, 7 CD 

. 12 th  Army = 12 ID, 1 CD 
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VII. The Southwest Front and the Balkans through 
the End of July 1916 
 

A. The Italian Counter-Offensive in the Sieben Geme inde 
 

1. Fighting in the second half of June 

 

a. Army Group Archduke Eugene's new defensive front ; 
the Italian plan of attack 
 
On 17 June, Archduke Eugene's Army Group HQ began t o prepare for 
the withdrawal of 11 th  and 3 rd  Armies into a newly-selected line 
of resistance which had in general been approved by  the k.u.k. 
AOK:  Mattassone-Valmorbia-Borcola Pass-Mt Cimone-C astelletto-
Roana-Mt Interotto-C. Dieci-Civaron-Setole.  The 59  ID and 44 LW 
ID had been selected to move to the northeast.  Aft er the 
general course of the line had been determined, the  technical 
development of the new positions and the transport of the guns 
that were most difficult to move started on 18 June .  The time 
for the actual withdrawal of the front remained ope n, and the 
two subordinate army HQ were asked for suggestions.  
 
The intended line of resistance in XX Corps' sector  was slightly 
modified in the next few days.  Instead of position s directly 
north of the Posina, as desired by the high command , the edge of 
the heights north of the Laghi Basin were selected because it 
was easier to defend.  If it turned out that the It alians 
opposite XX Corps weren't aggressive, then the peak s south of 
the chosen line  - Mt Majo, Mt Seluggio and Mt Cimo ne - could be 
included in the defenses.  Also it was decided to m ove the 
positions between Castelletto and Roana forward tow ard the 
northern edge of the Assa Ravine, so that the Itali ans could be 
kept from digging in here. 
 
The behavior of the enemy and various reports made it seem 
possible that the Italians would open a general off ensive before 
the front could be pulled back.  If this happened, Army Group HQ 
was determined to accept the challenge to battle an d to withdraw 
to the permanent position only after a defensive vi ctory. 
 
Units which went into reserve as the front was comp ressed would 
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first be used in part to secure the Army Group's wi ngs in the 
Val Sugana and Adige valley; it was in these areas,  where the 
Italians could deploy troops quickly, that Army Gro up HQ 
expected strong attacks.  However, the Italian coun ter-offensive 
in fact would develop on the edges of the plateaus of Asiago and 
Arsiero. 
 
In the first days of June the Italian high command had already 
gained the impression that their opponents' onslaug ht could be 
halted on the plateaus.  Contributing to this feeli ng was the 
expectation of help from the relief offensive which  on 1 June 
was promised by the Russians.  Therefore in early J une General 
Cadorna decided to send 5 th  Army, which had been assembling in 
the plains, to join the battle for the plateaus. 609   This was the 
genesis of a plan for a major counter-offensive, wh ich would be 
mounted from both wings so as to catch the advancin g Austrian 
wedge in a pincers.  However, the parts of 5 th  Army which climbed 
up to the plateaus were soon drawn into defensive f ighting.  
Only on 13 June was the situation stable enough for  G.Lt 
Mambretti, now commander of the "Troops on the Plat eaus", to 
issue orders for the counter-offensive.  However, t hese 
instructions weren't carried out as expected.  By m id-June three 
corps of 5 th  Army (XX, XXII and XXIV) were engaged along the 
defenders' front.  At this time, V Corps was statio ned between 
the Vallarsa and the heights running west of the Va l d'Astico, 
and X Corps was deployed along the latter valley.  In an arc 
around the Sieben Gemeinde were the XXIV, XIV, XXII  and XX 
Corps; the XVIII Corps was still in place in the Va l Sugana and 
farther north. 610 
 
Although the 1 st  Italian Army didn't actually start the counter-
thrust until 16 June Cadorna's staff claimed in the ir report of 
11 June that an "offensive operation" had begun.  T his premature 
announcement was due to pressure from the Russian h igh command 
and to domestic politics in Italy.  A stormy sessio n of the 
parliament, in which the misfortunes of the army on  the plateaus 
were sharply criticized, led on 10 June to the fall  of 
Salandra's "War Cabinet."  Public opinion among civ ilians as 
well as in the Army urgently demanded a new course.   Therefore 
Deputy Boselli, who on 15 June was commissioned to form a new 
government, received the report of the impending im provement at 
the front as a godsend. 
 
Preliminary Itallian attacks  

                                                 
609 Cadorna, "La guerra", Vol. I, p. 343 
610 Capello, Vol. I, p. 262 
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The Italian's counter-offensive was preceded by thr usts in the 
Dolomites by their I Corps, which was supposed to t hreaten the 
rail line in the Puster valley.  The ensuing action s there will 
be described in a later section. 
 
Until now the Italian XX Corps had been defending t he northern 
part of the plateaus with two divisions (4 and 25 I D).  They now 
received a third unit (13 ID) as a reinforcement, a nd on 16 June 
they opened an attack in the area between the borde r crest and 
Mt Meletta.  The northern wing of the Corps achieve d success 
against the 2 Mtn Bde, which was stationed with fiv e battalions 
and three mountain batteries on the Austro-Italian border west 
of Osteria alla Barricata.  Here the terrain featur es rocky, 
broken highlands, covered moreover with woods and a  thick 
undergrowth of bushes, all of which makes visibilit y difficult.  
The four battalions of 2 Mtn Bde at the front were spread thinly 
over the ground.  The much larger Italian force bro ke through 
south of the ridge; then a company stationed on the  Castelloni 
di San Marco was assaulted from all sides and destr oyed.  Here 
and in the Italians' initially successful attempt t o widen the 
penetration northeast of the Mga. Fossetta, four mo untain guns 
fell into the enemy's hands, although their crews f ought on with 
rifles until the bitter end. 
 
This small setback was significant, because it mena ced the 
connection between the k.u.k. III Corps, engaged on  the plateau, 
and XVII Corps in the Val Sugana.  Therefore to sup port 2 Mtn 
Bde the HQ of III Corps sent 12 Inf Bde, whose lead ing troops 
moved up to the border ridge. 
 
The lost ground was recovered in the next few days with spirited 
counter-thrusts, while all Italian attacks on the a djacent front 
to the south were repulsed.  Then our troops revert ed to the 
defensive because of the enemy's significant numeri cal 
superiority (they had 12 to 15 battalions available  here), and 
because of the impending withdrawal of the battle-l ines. 611  
 
On the other parts of the front there were only som e local 
actions, and thrusts by individual Italian brigades  or sometimes 
even individual battalions.  Such enemy attacks wer e fended off 
at Mounts Castelgomberto, Meletta and Sisemol.  On 17 and 18 
June the k.u.k. 34 ID improved their position betwe en Mounts 

                                                 
611 GM Rudolf Müller, commanding 12 Inf Bde, was aw arded the 

Knight's Cross of the Military Maria Theresia Order  for 
retaining the heights on the border. 
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Lemerle and del Busibollo; they repulsed three coun ter-attacks, 
took 850 prisoners, and occupied the summit of Mt L emerle.  
Since 44 LW ID had been ordered to the Russian fron t, in the 
night of 19-20 June their troops stationed on the C engio plateau 
were relieved by 34 ID, and those holding positions  in the 
adjacent valley were relieved by 3 ID. 
 
An attack on 22 June by V Italian Corps between the  Pasubio and 
the Vallarsa broke down into isolated local thrusts . 
 
These minor attacks didn't give Army Group HQ the i mpression of 
a coordinated Italian counter-offensive; it seems t hat Cadorna 
was also confused by how his noisily-proclaimed ope ration was 
being carried out.  At this time the 5 th  Italian Army still had 
four divisions available and by the end of the mont h would also 
have 48 ID, formed with troops who'd returned from Libya.  On 21 
June Cadorna offered the four divisions already on hand to 1 st  
Army HQ, so they could increase their pressure agai nst the 
Austrian front.  On the 23 rd  G.Lt Pecori-Giraldi responded that 
he could use only two of the divisions, and that he  still needed 
several more days to finish deploying his artillery . 
 
This was the situation of the Italian Army when the y were 
suddenly surprised by their opponents' withdrawal. 
 

b. Occupation of permanent positions; the Italians make 
new thrusts 
 
Because haste was needed to meet the needs of the e ndangered 
Russian theater of operations, the withdrawal of th e Army 
Group's front was now carried out, based on the pro posals of the 
two army commanders.  In the night of 24-25 June th e 11 th  Army 
was to go back with XXI and VIII Corps to their mai n position 
(Zugna Torta-Valmorbia-Pasubio-C. del Coston) and w ith XX Corps 
to the Posina line.  The latter Corps would occupy their new 
line of resistance (along the edges of the Laghi an d Arsiero 
basins) on the following night.  During the first n ight the 3 rd  
Army would go to an intermediate position (Punta Co rbin-Canove-
Asiago-Gallio-Mt Baldo-Cm. Maora); on the second ni ght they 
would occupy their permanent position, a line from north of the 
lower Val d'Astico through Mounts Interotto, Zebio and Chiesa to 
Porta Lepozze (east of the C. Dieci). 612   XVII Corps in the Val 

                                                 
612 This line was chosen in place of the one origin ally 

proposed, which ran slightly further to the west an d would 
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Sugana would evacuate only their foremost line west  of Strigno; 
they would continue to hold their current positions  on the 
slopes of the Civaron, then along the Trt. Maso wit h a small 
bridgehead at Carzano and advanced outposts on the Cenon east of 
the Val Campello. 
 
Rear guards would make the enemy believe we were st ill in our 
old positions, and would set off prepared explosion s as soon as 
the Italians began to advance.  On 24 June the with drawal of the 
heavy guns and supplies was completed, while the li ght artillery 
stood ready to fire from the intermediate positions .  Therefore 
Army Group HQ could order the withdrawal of the fro nt to 
commence that night as scheduled. 
 
Thanks to careful preparations and excellent decept ion measures, 
the disengagement of the troops took place unnotice d by the 
enemy.  The Italians were still bombarding Mounts S isemol and 
Cengio, the positions south of Arsiero, and Mt Pria fora until 
noon on 25 June, and they were still shooting at th e abandoned 
positions of the L-Sch Div in the following night. 
 
The Italian reaction  
 
In most parts of the front the Italians followed on ly 
hesitantly. The Italian commander on the plateaus d idn't order 
his troops to advance until 7:30 AM on 25 June; an order two 
hours later to use caution further slowed down the pursuit. 613  
At several points, especially in the Posina valley,  the Aus-
Hung. rear guards held the enemy at bay throughout the day.  The 
destruction of roads and bridges also hampered the advance.  The 
armored works at Punta Corbin, Casa Ratti and Corno lò were blown 
up, as were several large-caliber captured Italian guns for 
which sufficient means of transport weren't availab le. 
 
There were rear-guard actions only along parts of t he front 
where the Italians had already been preparing their  offensive, 
such as on the northern part of the Asiago plateau and in the 
Vallarsa.  Along the border ridge, on 26 June three  or four 
Italian battalions used an envelopment attack to ta ke the Cm. 
Maora from a rear guard of 2½ companies.  Farther s outh the 
Italian 25 ID had been preparing to attack toward t he Mt 
Castelgomberto-Mt Meletta area, and in the night of  24-25 June 
they had been advised of the retreat by Bosnian des erters.  
However, here as in other sectors of the Italian XX  and XXII 

                                                                                                                                                             
have linked up with XVII Corps on the C. Dieci. 

613 Capello, Vol. I, p. 266 
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Corps their troops moved ahead through 26 June just  slowly and 
cautiously, toward the unknown points where the new  Aus-Hung. 
defensive line was situated. 
 
Cadorna didn't give assignments to 1 st  Italian Army until the 
27 th .  He wanted the Austrians thrown off the Asiago pl ateau and 
back into their positions of 15 May; on the left wi ng the Col 
santo should be taken as soon as possible.  Constan t pressure 
had to be exerted so that the Austrians couldn't di g in along 
intermediate positions.  The pursuit would continue  until 
sustained resistance made systematic preparation an d the 
deployment of massed artillery necessary. 
 
This order by Cadorna was based on his hope for a s ignificant 
success.  However, hope was soon shattered by the s teadiness of 
the defenders, who were fending off the Italian ass aults with 
unbroken spirit in their new, still incomplete posi tions. 
 
Because of the withdrawal some units were able to g o into 
reserve.  In addition to the k.u.k. 9 ID, which had n't been 
deployed, the reserves included 59 ID (which had be en ordered to 
leave for the East), then 28 ID and 21 Inf Bde from  10 ID.  The 
other brigade of 10 ID (the 20 th ) had to stay at the front for 
now with the still-threatened III Corps.  The organ ization of 
Army Group Archduke Eugene was as follows. 
. 11 th  Army had XXI Corps (FML Guseck's Group, the L-Sch Div, 57 
ID) between Lake Loppio and Mt Majo, and XX Corps ( 8 and 3 ID) 
from Mt Majo to the Astico.  Six battalions were in  the Army's 
reserve. 
. 3 rd  Army had I Corps (34 ID, 43 LW ID) from the Astico  to the 
Val d'Assa north of Canove and III Corps (22 LW ID and 6 ID, 
with 2 and 8 Mtn Bdes plus 20 Inf Bde attached to t he latter ID) 
from the Val d'Assa to the border crest; XVII Corps  (181 Inf 
Bde, 18 ID) was in line up to the Fassana crest.  I n the Army's 
reserve were 28 ID and 21 Inf Bde (from 10 ID); 9 I D was also 
present, but it was preparing to depart. 
. VIII Corps HQ had left the line. 
 
Fighting along the new line  
 
Strong Italian forces advanced on 26 June into the Vallarsa, 
where they suffered significant casualties from the  defenders' 
artillery fire.  Here on 27 June parts of the Itali an 44 ID, who 
were thrusting out of the Val dei Foxi toward Mount s Corno and 
Testo, also had bloody losses.  The eastern wing of  37 Italian 
ID, after concentrating massive fire on the Zugna c rest, threw 
the Hungarian Landsturm out of their foremost trenc hes and 
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repulsed the immediate counterattack.  The Italians  tried on the 
28 th  to build on this success, which by itself was insi gnificant, 
but they were defeated; during a severe storm they were caught 
in an artillery crossfire and then by a vigorous co unterattack 
from the defenders. 
 
Also on this day an Italian attack collapsed in fro nt of the 
Pasubio positions.  The enemy did inch closer to th e outpost 
line of the L-Sch Div in the Vallarsa; in the night  of 28-29 
June the Tyrolean sentries pulled back to the main line of 
resistance.  However, since the Italians thrust for ward in the 
same night, their withdrawal was costly.  At dawn a n Italian 
battalion appeared by surprise on the road into the  Valmorbia 
work, and thus penetrated the line of resistance. 614  The 
Valmorbia garrison were trapped in their dug-outs b y machine gun 
fire.  Only the bold intervention of a Landes-Schüt zen company 
saved the situation in the fortification and thus i n the entire 
Vallarsa sector.  These troops burst out of a dug-o ut which the 
Italians had swept by and climbed onto the roof of the fort to 
liberate the garrison. 615   The Italians suffered heavy losses, 
including 4 officers and 200 men who had to lay dow n their arms; 
7 machine guns were also captured. 
 
In the last days of the month the positions of the Zugna Torta 
and Vallarsa lay under heavy fire from Italian arti llery.  On 
the Pasubio, where the opposing lines were within r ange of 
small-arms fire from each other, an Italian regimen t attacked 
unsuccessfully on 30 June. 
 
East of the Pasubio the Italians were unusually slo w and 
methodical as they crossed the Posina into the shor t valleys 
that lead down from the north.  Finally on 28 June a battalion 
tried, and failed, to take Mt Majo.  On the next da y two 
battalions attacked the southern part of the Cimone  plateau, but 
were defeated by the Salzburg IR # 59 in a combined  fire fight 
and melee.  On 30 June attempts to attack the posit ion south of 
the Borcola Pass collapsed. 
 

                                                 
614 When the war started the Valmorbia fortificatio n hadn't 

been completed; since it lay in front of the defens ive line, 
the Austro-Hungarians had abandoned it without figh ting.  Now 
it served as a strong point in the defenses of the Landes-
Schützen Division. 

615 1 st  Lt Alfred Enrich of L-Sch Regt # I received the Kn ight's 
Cross of the Military Maria Theresia Order for the recapture 
of the Valmorbia work. 
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The Italian thrusts west of the Astico had thus bee n conducted 
with weak forces, which gave HQ of the 11 th  k.u.k. Army the 
impression that the enemy was only probing for soft  spots in the 
line.  By contrast, the k.u.k. III Corps had been e ngaged in hot 
actions since 27 June on the northern part of the A siago 
plateau.  Along this entire front the Italians, ima gining they 
were in pursuit, rammed their heads against the new  positions. 
 
On 27 June heavy attacks involving regiments from f our Italian 
brigades had already been shattered in front of Mt Rasta by the 
defensive fire of 43 LW Inf Bde; the defenders brou ght 530 
prisoners back from the battlefield.  On the next d ay a stronger 
attack by five Italian brigades had no better luck.   In hot 
fighting on the slopes of Mounts Zingarella, Colomb aro 616, Zebio, 
Interotto and Rasta the 22 LW ID and 6 ID repulsed all desperate 
attempts to advance into the positions, even though t they 
weren't yet protected by sufficient barricades.  Fi ghting 
continued here on 29 June.  This time the heaviest action 
involved the position on the eastern slope of Mt Ze bio.  Again 
all of the Italians' efforts were in vain.  The att acks 
slackened off on 30 June; 6 ID only had to repulse one heavy 
onslaught in front of Mt Colombaro.  In the other s ectors the 
Italians just mounted some weak thrusts, all of whi ch collapsed 
under well-aimed defensive flanking fire from III C orps' 
artillery. 
 
On 29 June individual Italian battalions in the Val  Sugana began 
to thrust against the front in the valley and on th e northern 
slope of the border crest, but didn't reach their g oal.  
However, the k.u.k. XVII Corps was holding with wea k forces an 
extended sector that was very important for the ove rall 
situation; therefore they needed a back-up.  Althou gh 9 ID was 
assembled behind the front, they were supposed to e ntrain on 30 
June for the Isonzo.  Instead, on the 28 th  the 55 Inf Bde of 28 
ID was sent to the Val Sugana. 
 
This measure again postponed the reorganization of the units of 
the k.u.k. 3 rd  Army, which had been planned since the withdrawal 
of the front.  It had been intended to bring 28 ID under its 
normal parent HQ, III Corps.  This would have made it possible 
to pull 2 and 8 Mtn Bdes from the front so that the  former could 
join XVII Corps and the latter could enter the Army  Group's 
reserves.  The fighting which still continued on th e plateaus at 
the end of the month, as well as the uncertain situ ation in the 

                                                 
616 The III Bn of IR # 27 turned back a deeply-depl oyed mass 

assault at Mt Colombaro. 
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Val Sugana, postponed these necessary changes.  Res erves 
couldn't be pulled from the front until substantial  progress had 
been made in building up the positions. 
 
The newly-chosen defensive front of Army Group Arch duke Eugene 
had everywhere put a quick halt to the Italian "pur suit", 
actually just a slight advance which at its deepest  point 
covered 7½ km of terrain which the Austrians had gi ven up.  The 
failure of the attacks which the Italians had condu cted with 
only the support of light and medium artillery had ruined the 
hopes, which Cadorna still harbored on 27 June, tha t he could 
recover the positions lost in May at just one bound . 617  
 
The following is a summary of the organization of t he two sides 
in south Tyrol on 30 June. 618  
 
THE k.u.k. TROOPS 
11 th  Army 

. XXI Corps 
. FML Guseck's Group = Lt Col. Drtina's Group, Majo r 
Friedl's Group, 28 Lst Inf Bde 
. L-Sch Div = 98 L-Sch Bde, 88 L-Sch Bde 
. 57 ID = 10 & 9 Mtn Bdes 
. Corps reserves = 4 bns 

. XX Corps 
. 8 ID = 180 Inf Bde, 58 Mtn Bde 
. 3 ID = 15 & 5 Inf Bdes (latter in reserve) 
. Corps reserves = 5 bns 

. Army reserves = 3 bns 
3rd  Army 

. I Corps 
. 34 ID = 67 & 68 Inf Bdes 
. 43 LW ID = 86 LW Inf & 59 Inf Bdes 

. III Corps 
. 22 LW ID = 43 LW Inf & 18 Inf Bdes 
. 6 ID = 11 Inf Bde, Col. Lunzer's Group (20 Inf & 8 
Mtn Bdes), 2 Mtn Bde, 12 Inf Bde 

. XVII Corps 
. 181 Inf Bde 
. 18 ID = 1 & 13 Mtn Bdes 
. Calamento Group 

                                                 
617 Cadorna, "La guerra", Vol. I, p. 250 
618 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - In the original, this infor mation 

appears on Beilage 28.  The information about the I talian 
units was corrected in the original in Volume V, p.  726 (under 
"Corrections to Volume IV"). 
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. Corps reserves = 3 bns 
. Army reserves = 14 bns 

Army Group reserves = 1 bn 
 
THE ITALIAN TROOPS (under 1 st  Army) 
. Independent 37 ID = Bdes Mantova, Sicilia, Taro; 7 independent 
bns 
. V Corps 

. 44 ID = Bdes Puglie, Volturno, Ancona, Verona, Se le; 6 th  
Alpini Group; 3 independent bns 
. 27 ID = Bdes Roma, Sesia 

. X Corps 
. 35 ID = Bdes Ravenna, Cagliari; 3 independent bns  
. 9 ID = Bdes Novara, Bisagno 
. 20 ID = Bdes Catania, Pistoia 

. XXIV Corps 
. 33 ID = Bdes Udine, Padova 
. 32 ID = Bdes Modena, Perugia 

. XIV Corps 
. 30 ID = Bdes Forli, Piemonte; 5 th  Bersaglieri Regt 
. 28 ID = Bdes Arno, Lombardia 

. XXII Corps 
. 29 ID = Bdes Acqui, Friuli 
. 34 ID = Bdes Ivrea, Salerno 
. 25 ID = Bdes Piacenza, Sassari 

. XX Corps 
. 13 ID = Bdes Milano, Barletta, Arezzo, Benevento 
. 4 ID = Bdes Bari, Rovigno; 14 th  Bersaglieri Regt 
. Alpini Groups 4, 8 and "Stringa" (total of 17 bns ) 

. XVIII Corps 
. 10 ID = Bdes Siena, Campania 
. 15 ID = Bdes Venezia, Jovio 
. Group Cismon-Vanoi (with 5 bns) 

. Reserves 
. 47 ID (Bdes Avellino, Campobasso) was behind XX C orps 
. Bde Spezia was under HQ of the "Troops on the Pla teau" 
(which controlled XXIV, XIV, XXII and XX Corps for 1st  Army) 
. Bde Bisagno was at the disposal of the high comma nd and 
apparently later joined 44 ID. 

 
 
 

2. The Defensive Battle of the Sieben Gemeinde, 1-2 4 July 

 

a. Evaluation of the situation; decisions and 
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preparations of both sides 
 
The determined resistance of the k.u.k. troops had forced the 
Italian high command to realize that further attack s must be 
prepared methodically.  Such attempts seemed hopele ss without 
using heavy batteries and trench mortars; however, the Italians 
had strong grounds for repeating their attack.  Eve n though a 
renewed Aus-Hung. offensive from south Tyrol wasn't  to be feared 
for now because of the heavy commitment of the Cent ral Powers in 
the Russian theater of operations, the new position s of Army 
Group Archduke Eugene in Trentino were still more t hreatening 
than their starting points before the May offensive .  Austrian 
occupation of the area from the Col santo to the su mmit of the 
Pasubio, of the Borcola Pass and the heights north of the 
Posina, as well as their new positions on the north ern part of 
the Asiago plateau, all considerably increased the pressure from 
this "thorn in Italy's flesh."  Before undertaking the planned 
attack on Görz, Cadorna wanted to gain the security  he needed 
for his rear areas.  Therefore he decided to renew the failed 
attempt to recover the positions of 15 May, this ti me with a 
systematic, well-planned assault.  Thus he would pu t an end to 
the danger hanging over the northern flank of the I talian 
armies. 
 
The goals of the new offensive remained unaltered:  in the east 
the Kempel Ridge, from which the original position Cost' alta-
Astico valley (west of the Cima di Campolongo) coul d be reached, 
and in the west the Col santo, which would then ser ve as a base 
for the recapture of the Mt Maggio-Mt Toraro-Tonezz a Ridge area.  
These attacks would be associated with a long-prepa red thrust 
over the Rolle Pass into the Fleims valley, whose s uccess would 
greatly influence the situation southeast of Trent.  
 
It was clear to the Aus-Hung. high command that aft er the 
termination of the offensive by Army Group Eugene t he Italians 
could send units back to the Isonzo.  Therefore 9 I D was sent to 
reinforce the badly-weakened 5 th  Army.  From the incessantly 
renewed attempts throughout July by I Italian Corps  in the 
Dolomites to move closer to the Puster valley, and from their 
daily bombardment of the railroad in the valley, it  could be 
concluded that the Italians had significant reasons  for 
disrupting troop transfers from Tyrol to the Isonzo .  Since the 
geographical situation gave the enemy the advantage  of being 
able to quickly move units on the inner side of the  wide arc 
formed by the front, it was necessary for the Austr ians to 
correctly observe the shifting of Italian reserves and then to 
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avoid being surprised. 
 
Neither the intercepted Italian radio broadcasts no r analysis of 
intelligence reports indicated a noteworthy shift o f units from 
Tyrol to the Isonzo for now.  In fact, by mid-July only four 
Italian brigades had taken this route.  Therefore w e could 
rather certainly expect that the continuing Italian  offensive 
against the Army Group, which was already clearly b eing prepared 
in the first days of July, would involve the strong  forces 
available to 1 st  Italian Army on the plateaus and in the area 
Astico-Zugna crest.  Moreover, three more divisions  from 5 th  Army 
(the HQ of which was dissolved on 2 July) appeared behind the 
front of 1 st  Army at the start of July. 
 
In this tense situation the Army Group, which had t o anticipate 
giving up more divisions due to the continuation of  the 
difficult campaign in Galicia, was still unable in the first 
week of July to initiate the urgently-needed orderi ng of the 
units, or the relief of those which especially need ed 
rehabilitation.  However, to create a reserve and t hus make it 
possible to carry out reliefs later, on 1 July the Army Group HQ 
approved a suggestion by 11 th  Army that after completing the 
attack on the Pasubio (scheduled for 2 July) they w ould stretch 
the line of XX Corps west past this mountain; then it would be 
possible to relieve 57 ID from the front. 
 
On 2 July the high command ordered that 43 LW ID sh ould transfer 
to 5 th  Army on the Isonzo.  Moreover, the Russians' renew ed 
general offensive, which started on 3 July, immedia tely affected 
the Southwestern Front; on 4 July the high command ordered that 
I Corps HQ and 34 ID should be ready to leave for t he 
northeastern theater of operations.  These developm ents forced 
Army Group HQ to throw their last reserves into the  front:  56 
Inf Bde of 28 ID to replace 43 LW ID, and 21 Inf Bd e to replace 
34 ID. 
 

b. Events in the first half of July 
 
Large-scale fighting ceased on the Army Group's fro nt on 1 July; 
there were only minor actions during the pause unti l the 
Italians resumed their counteroffensive. 
 
11 th  Army  
 
On the front of the k.u.k. 11 th  Army massive fire was opened on 
the positions of FML Guseck's Group on 30 June; it continued for 
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36 hours, but wasn't followed by an infantry attack .  Italian 
attacks in the Vallarsa and on the Pasubio were rep ulsed on 1 
July.  On the upper part of the Pasubio, the long-p repared 
operation against the Italian position at the summi t was carried 
out on 2 July under the leadership of FML Heinrich Goiginger.  
Col. Korzer's six-battalion strong Pasubio Group (1 0 Mtn Bde 
plus some Kaiser Jaeger) was able to drive the Ital ians from 
their intermediate lines and into their main positi on; here, 
however, the numerically superior enemy offered bit ter 
resistance.  The Italian artillery groups between t he C. di 
Mezzena and the Culma Alta laid down effective flan king fire, 
just as they had during the k.u.k. offensive; they again had a 
major impact.  In the evening FML Goiginger pulled 10 Mtn Bde 
back to their starting points.  Nevertheless the It alians, who 
had lost more than 400 prisoners in addition to men  killed and 
wounded, for a long time had no more enthusiasm for  attacking 
here. 619  
 
In front of the eastern half of 11 th  Army the 27 and 35 Italian 
ID moved closer to the defensive front in the first  days of 
July; an attack on the Cimone position failed.  On the 3 rd  and 4 th  
these divisions of V Italian Corps attacked Mounts Majo and 
Seluggio with strong forces after a heavy bombardme nt, but were 
defeated with significant casualties.  Here also th e Italians 
now reverted for the time being to the defensive, u ndertaking 
only local thrusts.  Finally the planned troop move ments and 
reliefs could be carried out on the Aus-Hung. side;  they were 
finished by 7 July.  57 ID entered rehabilitation q uarters in 
the Adige valley and was able to replenish the rank s, which had 
thinned so much during hard fighting in the high mo untains.  XX 
Corps extended their front to the west.  FML Schönb urg took over 
this Corps in place of Archduke Karl Franz Joseph, who'd been 
summoned to the Russian front. 
 
3rd  Army:  1-5 July  
 
Meanwhile (on 3 and 4 July), in the sector of the k .u.k. 3 rd  Army 
divisions from V and X Italian Corps started an off ensive 
against our III Corps in the area between Canove an d the border 
crest.  This first defensive battle of the plateau raged for 
eight days. 
 

                                                 
619 On 1 and 2 July the 10 Mtn Bde lost 3 officers and 99 men 

killed, 10 officers and 348 men wounded.  See Korze r, "Ein 
Angriff im Felsgebirge" (Mil. wiss. Mitt., Vienna, 1930: 
Issues 3 and 4) 
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While minor Italian attacks were still taking place  on 1 July 
against Mt Interotto, at the Cra. Zebio and south o f the border 
crest, subsequently shovels, staples and boring mac hines were 
used here instead of weapons.  The Italians had mov ed their 
lines forward to reduce the time when their attacki ng troops 
would be subject to the destructive defending artil lery which 
dominated the area in front of the Aus-Hung. positi ons.  The 
defenders spotted and fired at numerous guns being brought to 
the front, including automatic batteries.  Fire fro m Italian 
trench mortars was already noticeable on 5 July.  T he short 
period of time before the Italians renewed their at tack wasn't 
sufficient for III Corps to make much progress in c onstructing 
positions in the hard granite.  The defenders would  have to 
await the new assaults in trenches which were mostl y 50 to 100 
cm deep, reinforced by piling up chunks of rock.  S ince the task 
of boring dug-outs had only just begun, the reserve s sought 
shelter from enemy fire in crevasses in the rock, w hich were 
numerous here.  The zones of barbed wire were insuf ficiently 
wide.  Thus it's not surprising that III Corps suff ered heavy 
casualties in the defensive battle. Also the attack ers, who 
thrust ahead stubbornly without worrying about loss es, would be 
able to penetrate some parts of the front.  Thus th e defenders 
would have to wipe out these local penetrations in hand-to-hand 
fighting or by counterattack. 
 
The major Italian offensive was accompanied by dive rsionary 
attempts in the Val Sugana and the mountains farthe r north.  
South of the Brenta, two Italian battalions had alr eady thrust 
onto the eastern slope of the Civaron on 1 July.  A n Italian 
attack in the valley was shattered on 5 July. 
 
On the northern wing of the k.u.k. XVII Corps, wher e the 
Calamento Group held outposts on the Cenon with wea k 
detachments, four to five Italian battalions made h eavy attacks 
on 3, 4 and 5 July. The assaults were repulsed, but  the 
Calamento Group had to pull back to the main positi on west of 
the Val Campella, because here they had a more secu re connection 
to the Fassana front.  These actions didn't succeed  in diverting 
the Austrians, since they'd led to the deployment o f just one 
battalion of the 55 Inf Bde, which was stationed be hind the 
lines in the Val Sugana. 
 
An Italian wireless message intercepted on 4 July p rovided proof 
that the anticipated major offensive on the plateau s was 
imminent. 
 
Due to the lack of reserves, the situation of the k .u.k. 3 rd  Army 
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was admittedly not rosy.  However, on the Italian s ide a number 
of brigades had lost many dead or wounded soldiers in the recent 
fighting; now they were worn out and not at full ca pacity.  A 
patrol of the Styrian LW IR # 26, consisting of one  officer and 
six men, on 2 July captured 4 officers and 262 men in a raid.  A 
similar coup de main  by infantry and Upper Austrian Volunteer 
Rifles was likewise successful on the northern slop e of the 
border crest.  The Italian plan of digging in on th e heights 
north of the Assa Ravine was frustrated once again,  and cost the 
enemy a substantial number of prisoners.  These wer e all good 
omens for the upcoming actions. 
 
3rd  Army:  6-10 July  
 
At 5:00 AM on 6 July the enemy began their artiller y 
preparation, a massive effort involving batteries o f all 
calibers.  The trench mortars also began their work , and 
reinforced the drumfire that rained down the Aus-Hu ng. positions 
from 7:00 to 8:00 AM.  Then the Italian infantry be gan to attack 
on the northern part of the Asiago plateau. 
 
Overwhelming forces advanced against the 36 battali ons of III 
Corps.  On the northern wing of Italian XX Corps we re three 
Alpini groups (17 battalions); next to them were th e reinforced 
4 and 13 ID, and finally 25 ID of XXII Corps, for a  total of 
more than 70 battalions. 620 
 
The initial fighting flared up on the northern wing  of the 
k.u.k. 6 ID, opposite which three or four Alpini ba ttalions 
unsuccessfully attacked Mounts Campigoletti and Chi esa, and with 
special intensity on the southern wing of the Divis ion where the 
positions between Mounts Zingarella and Zebio were the targets 
of stubborn attacks.  Here also all the assaults we re repulsed 
by defensive fire and hand-to-hand combat.  Again t he fighting 
was especially lengthy on Mt Colombaro, where the I II Battalion 
of the Styrian IR # 27 fended off ten attacks in wi ld actions.  
Only at the junction of 6 ID and 22 LW ID (by 18 In f Bde) were 
the Italians able to take a short stretch of the tr ench next to 

                                                 
620 TRANSLATOR's NOTE:  In the original at this poi nt there is 

a footnote bemoaning the lack of Italian documentat ion of the 
action.    By the time Volume V was published in 19 34, the 
authors had access to material which allowed them t o clarify 
Italian strength and organization; the text here (i ncluding 
that for the Italian order of battle as of 30 June,  in the 
previous section) reflects the corrections printed on page 726 
of Volume V. 
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Cra. Zebio, after it had been thoroughly pounded by  artillery 
and attacked five times by infantry.  Farther to th e south 
attacks were shattered on the slopes of Mt Dorole.  The 
positions of 43 LW Inf Bde in the Mt Interotto-Mt R asta area 
remained under continuous and heavy artillery fire.  
 
A counterattack on 7 July to recover the lost stret ch of trench 
didn't break through.  Here the Italians wanted to expand the 
small area they had penetrated by committing strong  forces 
(prisoners from three regiments were captured).  Th erefore from 
early morning the area around the Cra. Zebio was ag ain subjected 
to concentrated fire.  In the morning hours a stron g attack 
developed; it was supported by two batteries which the Italians 
had brought forward to within storming distance.  T he assault 
soon collapsed.  The defenders, however, renounced further 
attempts to regain the part of the trench lost on t he 6 th , since 
their new line on Point # 1706 west of the Cra. Zeb io was 
substantially better. 
 
Further attacks against 6 ID were broken up south o f Mt Chiesa 
and in front of Mounts Forno and Zebio, as were new  attempts by 
the Italians on this day to break over the Assa Rav ine and into 
the front of 56 Inf Bde northwest of Canove. 
 
The fighting died down on 8 July.  In the early hou rs of the 
next day, however, an Alpini group of four or five battalions 
tried to break through with a compressed mass of tr oops between 
Mounts Chiesa and Forno.  On the southern wing the line of 
Alpini riflemen was driven back to their own positi ons by the 
continuing accuracy of the fire from artillery and from the 
"Peterwardein" IR # 70.  On the northern wing the e nemy 
penetrated the line, but were driven out with a coo rdinated 
counterattack by the nearby reserves of the Laibach  IR # 17, 
which completely restored the situation. 
 
Italian casualties here were extraordinarily heavy,  just as they 
had been the day before in front of Mounts Colombar o and Zebio, 
and at the Cra. Zebio.  Several brigadiers were kil led or 
wounded; hundreds of dead and many wounded troops w ere lying in 
front of the defensive front. 621 
 
11-13 July  
 
Nevertheless, after a one day pause the fighting be gan again on 

                                                 
621 In these three days the Italians lost over 1500  dead and 

5000 wounded (Schiarini, p. 125). 
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11 July.  This time XXII Italian Corps thrust again st 22 LW ID. 
 
Around 6:00 AM artillery fire opened up with its fu ll weight 
against the entire front of the k.u.k. III Corps, a nd on the 
southern wing escalated to drumfire in the morning hours, while 
there was intense trench mortar fire against the Au s-Hung. 
positions on both sides of the Cra. Zebio.  The inf antry attack 
against the Mt Rasta-Mt Interotto front didn't deve lop until 
noon; the operation immediately broke down under th e destructive 
fire of the defending artillery.  The mass of attac kers who'd 
inched up close to the line of 43 LW Inf Bde - appa rently two 
Italian brigades - remained pinned down in the Bosc o-Camporevere 
area; in the afternoon they had to make a costly re treat back to 
the protection of their own position under flanking  fire from 
the Aus-Hung. batteries. 
 
Despite this severe sacrifice, the Italians resumed  their 
attacks against 22 LW ID on 12 July.  The northern wing of this 
Division, into which 20 Inf Bde had been inserted o n 9 July, 
stood once again under very heavy artillery fire.  In the 
afternoon Heights # 1706 west of the Cra. Zebio wer e subjected 
to massive, coordinated fire from artillery and tre nch mortars, 
which for a time fully covered the narrow summit wi th smoke and 
flames.  Strong infantry forces attacked here towar d evening.  
The gallantly fighting defenders of this sector wer e helped by 
reserves from neighboring areas, even though the la tter were 
also under attack.  The combined crossfire of the a rtillery 
pounded the zone where the enemy was advancing.  Al l Italian 
attacks shattered on the exemplary cooperation of t he defending 
units. 
 
In the same way, Mt Rasta lay under heavy preparato ry fire for 
several hours.  In the evening the Italian infantry  attack was 
delivered by rather deep ranks.  However, under the  flanking 
fire of two batteries of 22 LW ID from the north an d of the 
batteries of 28 FA Bde from the south the attack co llapsed with 
severe losses before the troops got to within storm ing distance. 
 
On 13 July the Italians renewed their assault with undiminished 
stubbornness.  Feint attacks on 6 ID were followed around 1:00 
PM by concentrated fire against the front of 22 LW ID, which at 
4:00 PM was narrowed down to strike Mounts Rasta an d Interotto.  
The drumfire almost completely destroyed the positi ons and 
caused 43 LW Inf Bde significant casualties.  Howev er, the 
Styrians of LW IR # 3 and 26 were victorious agains t the 
infantry assaults in the afternoon and evening.  Th e Italians 
also received a bloody rebuff in front of Mt Dorole  and on both 
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sides of the Cra. Zebio. 
 
The first phase of the defensive battle on the Asia go plateau 
concluded with these actions in which the Italians gained no 
ground other than the stretch of trench by Cra. Zeb io but 
suffered very heavy casualties.  In the new line of  resistance 
the "Iron Corps" had successfully defied a well-pre pared assault 
that had been supported by all available military m eans, even 
though the positions were incomplete and soon destr oyed. 
 
Thereafter fighting in this area followed the famil iar pattern 
of trench warfare. The Italians were busy construct ing their 
lines and seemed satisfied with the situation. 622  
 

c. The Italian attacks in the Vallarsa and the Posi na 
basin (Battle of Borcola), 10-24 July 
 
In the Vallarsa the Italians had dug in near the de fenders' 
positions; the Valmorbia fort, which had been incor porated in 
the defensive front, was constantly a target for th e Italian 
artillery.  The line in the valley, strongly held b y the enemy, 
was a jumping-off point for an advance out of the v al dei Foxi 
against the western flank of the Pasubio defenses.  On 9 July, 
continuing heavy artillery fire was directed agains t the 
position of L-Sch Regt # I between Mt Testo, Mt Spi l and the 
Valmorbia fort; this was followed by infantry attac ks at dawn on 
the next day.  The Italians were easily repulsed in  the valley; 
on the other hand, a thrust by two battalions again st the 
advanced outposts on Mt Corno was temporarily succe ssful.  It 
ended, however, with the destruction of an Alpini b attalion 
under a concentrated barrage from the defenders.  2 00 Alpini 
were left dead on the battlefield, while 10 officer s and 416 men 
were captured along with 4 machine guns. 
 
While there was now relative quiet in the battle zo ne west of 
the Pasubio, on 12 July numerous Italian batteries opened a 
heavy fire against the front of the k.u.k. XX Corps  in the 
Pasubio-Borcola Pass-Mt Cimone area.  Massed fire a gainst Mt 
Majo was followed by an advance by some strong patr ols, which 

                                                 
622 Cadorna reported that operations on a grand sca le ceased on 

the Tyrol front on 9 July, and that the fighting be tween the 
Adige and Brenta commencing on the 10 th  had the character of a 
slow, methodical attack.  (Cadorna, "La guerra", Vo l. I, p. 
251) 
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however were chased away. 
 
On 13 July the Italians opened an attack against th e Borcola 
Pass.  It was accompanied by thrusts against the ad vanced parts 
of the front north of the Posina River.  Strong for ces from V 
and X Corps were involved.  The main assault was de livered by 
the eastern group of 44 ID (eleven battalions); the  main body of 
this reinforced Division were supposed to pin down their 
opponents in the Pasubio-Vallarsa area.  Farther ea st the 27 ID 
attacked out of the Laghi basin into the C. dei Lag hi-Mt Majo 
sector.  35 ID would envelop Mt Seluggio from two s ides; the 
other divisions of X Corps were preparing an operat ion against 
Mt Cimone.  Between the eastern slope of the Pasubi o massif and 
the Astico valley there were 50 Italian battalions against the 
22 battalions of 8 and 3 ID. 
 
The first two strong Italian attacks failed east of  the Borcola 
Pass and west of Laghi, where the renowned Kaiser J aeger 
Regiments of 8 ID defended the positions with their  customary 
stubbornness.  Next came an unsuccessful night assa ult along the 
Borcola road.  On 14 July the Italians dug in upon a rocky 
summit southeast of the Borcola Pass, which was rec aptured the 
next day.  No more successful were attacks on Mt Se luggio on 
this and the following day, or a night-time assault  in this 
sector, or a thrust in the same night by significan t forces from 
the Laghi basin toward the west. 
 
Thus here, as on the Asiago plateau, the Italians l earned by 
bloody experience that they'd need careful preparat ion to break 
the defenders' power of resistance.  Therefore from  16 to 18 
July guns of every caliber delivered heavy fire aga inst the area 
east of Borcola Pass and against the forward positi ons on Mounts 
Majo, Seluggio and Cimone.  The uninterrupted bomba rdment, which 
at times was very intense, made strenuous demands o n the 
steadiness and spirit of sacrifice of the troops in  the ruined 
positions, where ammunition, food and water could b e brought up 
only at night. 
 
On 17 July the deployment of the k.u.k. XX Corps wa s as follows: 
. 8 th  ID 

. On the Pasubio - 58 Mtn Bde (four battalions of K JR # 1, 
two battalions of KJR # 2, two ski companies) 
. The Borcola sector (under Col. Lercher) - Four ba ttalions 
of KJR # 4 
. The Mt Majo-C. dei Laghi sector - 180 Inf Bde (fi ve 
battalions of KJR # 1, one of IR # 59) 
. Divisional reserve - Two battalions of IR # 14 
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. 3 rd  ID 
. Mt Tormeno-Mt Seluggio sector - 15 Inf Bde (four 
battalions of IR # 50) 
. Cimone sector - 5 Inf Bde (three battalions of IR  # 59, 
one of IR # 14, two of IR # 21) 
. Divisional reserve - One battalion of IR # 59 

. Corps reserve - Two battalions of IR # 14; one hi gh mountain 
company. 
 
On 18 July, after heavy concentrated fire by artill ery and 
trench mortars, the Italians attacked toward the C.  del Coston 
and Mt Majo with strong forces.  Thrown back twice,  they 
repeated the assault a third time; under the accura te fire of 
the Kaiser Jaeger the enemy suffered heavy losses a nd withdrew 
to their own positions.  On 20 July the Italians tr ied a final 
time to overrun the positions at the Borcola Pass i n thick fog, 
but this effort also failed due to the watchfulness  of the 
defenders. 
 
In the following days the enemy evacuated the posit ions they'd 
used as jumping-off points and established their li nes, 
especially in the Laghi basin, a kilometer away fro m the 
defenders' front.  The Borcola offensive was given up. 
 
In conjunction with the new offensive operations on  the Asiago 
plateau, the Italian X Corps had meanwhile received  instructions 
to capture Mt Cimone.  This position lay far ahead of the rest 
of the defenses, and since its garrison could deliv er very 
effective flanking fire on the neighboring sectors it was 
extremely annoying to the Italians; moreover, obser vers on the 
Cimone summit had a glimpse into the Italian plains .  The 
defensive position on the smooth rock slope ran alo ng the edge 
of the bogs which lined the valleys of the Rio Fred do and the 
Astico.  A forward peak, Mt Caviojo, was in enemy h ands.  The 
summit of Mt Cimone itself was in front of our posi tion; since 
on three sides it provided no cover from Italian ar tillery, it 
was held by just a strong sentry outpost. 
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The Italian 9 ID had inched closer to the positions  of 5 Inf Bde 
from Arsiero and from the valley of the Rio Freddo (along the 
road from the valley to the Cimone slope).  Parts o f 20 Italian 
ID, which were supposed to support the attack by 9 ID, had 
already climbed from the Astico valley up the Tonez za road and 
on the adjacent heights until they were just under the defensive 
positions.  The enemy's artillery fire opened on 21  July.  All 
of Mt Cimone and the area as far as the Tonezza sum mit stood 
under a heavy rain of shells from many batteries, t hat were 
deployed in a half-circle from the Punta Corbin thr ough Arsiero 
to Mt Aralta.  On 22 July the fire concentrated on the southern 
part of the Cimone slopes, and on the 23 rd  it escalated to great 
intensity.  Under this overwhelming, massive barrag e the 
remnants of the small garrison of the Cimone summit  abandoned 
their exposed outpost around 3:00 PM, so that the I talians were 
able to occupy the observation point.  The attack w as carried 
out by eight battalions of 9 ID plus parts of 20 ID  against IR # 
59; beset on three sides in their badly damaged pos itions, with 
hastily improvised dug-outs, the "Rainer" Regiment repulsed all 
assaults.  Higher HQ then ordered the 59 th  to recover the 
important observation point on the Cimone summit, b ut their 
attempts on 23 and 24 July failed despite great her oism. Also 
unsuccessful was an Italian attempt to penetrate th e Austrian 
lines on the Cimone slope on the 29 th . 
 
However, the last word hadn't been spoken.  IR # 59  wasn't 
content with holding the Cimone position, which sti ll menaced 
the Italian front despite the enemy's success on th e summit.  
The Salzburg troops advanced their outposts right u p to the 
northern edge of the Cimone peak.  Here in the foll owing weeks 
they prepared for a mine attack against the Italian s on the 
summit. 
 

d. The second Italian thrust against the k.u.k. III  
Corps, 22-24 July 
 
After the first defensive battle on the plateaus di ed away, the 
Aus-Hung. leadership had the impression that the qu iet on the 
front of III Corps would not last long, and that th e enemy was 
making many preparations to resume their offensive.   11 th  Army 
HQ, which on 16 July also took over the sector of 3 rd  Army when 
that HQ left for the northeast, would have to repul se this 
offensive even though the forces in south Tyrol wou ld be further 
weakened by the departure of 34 ID and 43 LW ID. 
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On 12 July the chain of command in Tyrol was reorga nized.  
Archduke Eugene's Army Group HQ took control over a ll the troops 
in the land.  Thus they commanded Areas I (Ortler) and II 
(Tonale), 11 th  Army (to which Area III - south Tyrol - now 
belonged), and finally the Tyrolean eastern front ( Areas IV and 
V) under the Corps HQ of GdI Roth which was the for mer HQ of the 
Tyrol Land Defenses.  On 17 July the HQ of 3 rd  Army left for the 
Russian front.  In general the organization of the Tyrol 
defenses would remain unaltered for some time.  For  now the 10 
ID was left in III Corps.  57 ID, the Army Group's only reserve, 
was being rehabilitated; when this was complete the y would 
relieve the L-Sch Div, which meanwhile had included  the Zugna 
crest in their sector.  Whether this relief and the  long-planned 
troop transfers in III and XVII Corps could be carr ied out would 
depend on how long the pause in fighting continued on the Asiago 
plateau. 
 
Intelligence reports presented a contradictory pict ure.  On one 
hand, Italian radio broadcasts revealed that their XX Corps on 
the northern part of the plateau had been reinforce d by six 
battalions. 623   On the other hand, the 4 Italian ID with four 
brigades and a Bersaglieri regiment seemed to have gone back 
into the second line.  Because the Italians had ope ned an 
offensive in the Fleims valley on 21 July, it seeme d that new 
fighting could also be expected on the plateau. 
 
Actually the HQ of 1 st  Italian Army had been ordered that before 
eventually going over to the defensive they should once more try 
to conquer the Kempel Ridge and Mt Cimone. 624   The attack on Mt 
Cimone was assigned to X Italian Corps, which began  to attack on 
23 July as described in the preceding section; the decisive 
thrust on the northern part of the Asiago plateau w as being 
prepared by the Alpini groups, and the assault on b oth sides of 
the Cra. Zebio by 34 ID.  The other units on this f ront would 
accompany the offensive. 
 
The onslaught caught parts of III Corps while they were re-
grouping.  On 10 July the Army Group HQ had decided  to implement 
their long-intended effort to bring the units into their proper 
order.  Therefore first the 8 Mtn Bde was relieved in the Mt 
Zingarella area by IR # 55, and went into the Army Group's 

                                                 
623 It was inferred from an Italian broadcast on 18  July that 

the strength of their XX Corps was 7 infantry briga des, 18 
Alpini battalions, 2 field artillery regiments, 10 mountain 
batteries and 10 siege batteries. 

624 Tosti, p. 158 
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reserve at Levico.  It's understandable that this r elief was 
expedited so that a new reserve could take the plac e of 57 ID, 
which was being held ready to move to the Fleims va lley. 
 
8 Mtn Bde had just left the front when the Italian attack was 
unleashed at dawn on 22 July.  Lively artillery fir e against the 
entire front of III Corps was followed in the morni ng by 
diversionary assaults against the area on both side s of Mt 
Interotto.  At the points along the front which the  Italians 
intended to penetrate, the preparatory bombardment soon 
escalated to a heavy barrage.  The most heavy fire from guns of 
every caliber - in part from the Val Sugana - desce nded on the 
northern wing of 12 Inf Bde (in the Mt Chiesa-borde r crest 
area).  The diligent construction work by the troop s of this 
Brigade from the Alpine lands now paid off.  Their casualties 
were light, even though by noon the position had be en hit by an 
estimated 30,000 rounds.  Around 3:00 and 5:00 PM a ttacks by 
three or four Alpini battalions against Mt Campigol etti and 
north of Mt Chiesa were shattered.  The fighting ha d often been 
man-to-man. 
 
In the Corps' center the defenders' new switch posi tions west of 
the Cra. Zebio were almost completely destroyed by the massed 
fire of Italian artillery (they had again brought m ountain guns 
forward to a range of a few hundred paces) and the concentrated 
bombardment of many trench mortars.  Thus the enemy  was able 
here to penetrate the front in the sectors of three  companies.  
The immediate reserves counterattacked against this  incursion, 
but were unsuccessful because on 23 July the Italia ns opened a 
new thrust to turn the penetration into a breakthro ugh.  On this 
day attacks against the front of 20 Inf Bde on the slopes of Mt 
Zebio collapsed with heavy casualties; among the de fenders the 
II Battalion of the Eger IR # 73 was particularly d istinguished.  
Another massive thrust was checked west of Cra. Zeb io, where the 
defenders were aided by Italians batteries that fir ed short and 
hit their own lines.  Now the counterattack was ren ewed, and by 
the evening of 24 July it had restored the situatio n.  With the 
exception of one short stretch, the lost trenches w ere back in 
the hands of the defenders. 
 
Meanwhile fighting also continued on the northern w ing of the 
k.u.k. III Corps.  Here the Italians' preparatory f ire began 
early in the morning of 23 July and soon reached gr eat 
intensity.  The gallant troops of 12 Inf Bde held o n.  They 
found that the massive bombardment was much stronge r than they 
had experienced in the hell of Mt S Michele during the third and 
fourth Isonzo battles.  FJB # 7 and parts of IR # 1 7 were in the 
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sector that was most heavily bombarded.  Between 6: 00 and 10:00 
AM three attacks by four to five Alpini battalions were 
shattered in the Mt Campigoletti area.  An Italian surprise 
attack that night in rain and fog was equally unsuc cessful. 
 
The heavy fire of the enemy artillery continued in this sector 
on 24 July.  During pauses in the bombardment, the Italians 
tried four times to storm Mt Campigoletti and also sought to 
thrust along the border crest against FJB # 9.  Aga in all 
attacks collapsed and the Alpini suffered heavy cas ualties, 
until after 10:00 PM when they fled back to their s tarting 
points.  The conduct of our troops and officers, wi th effective 
support from accurate  artillery, had once again en abled them to 
stand fast without flinching to the furious, desper ate assaults 
by the Alpini. 
 
The offensive activity of 1 st  Italian Army ended with the 
misfortunes of 24 July; fighting died down here int o trench 
warfare. 
 
In the period from 26 to 30 July the re-ordering of  the Aus-
Hung. defensive front on the Asiago plateau could f inally be 
implemented.  It was all the more urgent because on  the 28 th  the 
high command scheduled the departure of 57 ID for t he start of 
August.  28 ID, whose 55 Inf Bde was already statio ned on the 
plateau, was inserted in the area from Cra. Zebio t o the 
northern slope of Mt Zingarella, between 22 LW ID a nd 6 ID; this 
freed up 2 Mtn Bde, 20 Inf Bde and IR # 55.  The no w reunited 10 
ID took over the former sector of 28 ID north of th e lower Assa 
Ravine; 2 Mtn Bde went into reserve. 
 

e. The Italian Fleims valley offensive, 21-27 July 
 
Plans and forces  
 
On 3 June the Italian high command had already inst ructed their 
4th  Army in the Dolomites that the planned counter-off ensive of 
1st  Army on the Asiago plateau and toward Col santo sh ould be 
accompanied by a thrust by the southern wing of 4 th  Army toward 
Cavalese. 625  Therefore on 16 June the troops in the Primör (th e 
Brenta-Cismon sector) were placed under 4 th  Army. 
 
The Fleims valley had long been a goal of the Itali an generals.  

                                                 
625 Cadorna, "La guerra", Vol. I, p. 258 
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From here a decisive thrust could be delivered over  the Karer 
Pass toward Bozen or in general against the Adige v alley, the 
only supply line to the front in south Tyrol; at th e very least, 
the front of the Tyrol Defense Command in the weste rn Dolomites 
would be very effectively threatened.  Therefore st rong forces 
were assembled for this offensive.  Alongside 17 ID  with its two 
brigades (Calabria and Tevere) stood a mixed detach ment under GM 
Ferrari (nine battalions plus several Alpini battal ions).  IX 
Italian Corps HQ at Agorda took over leadership of the 
operation. 
 
Until now the Italians hadn't used strong detachmen ts along this 
front.  Here the Dolomite road from Fiera di Primie ro over the 
Rolle Pass (1984 m) and some paths for pack animals  (from the 
Agordo basin through Falcade and the San Pellegrino  ridge at 
1910 meters, and also through the P. Valles at 2032  meters) led 
into the upper Travignolo valley.  It was possible to go around 
the Rolle Pass from the west through the P. Colbric on (1902 m) 
on a path for pack-animals that led to Paneveggio.  Only foot-
paths led through the gaps in the primary chain of the Fassana 
Alps. 
 
On the defenders' side, in Area IV the western sect or from the 
Val Piana (where the front met that of 11 th  Army) to the southern 
slope of the Lusia Heights (2491 m) was held by 55 Mtn Bde with 
16 companies, 33 machine guns and 27 guns. 626   Their positions 
ran in a thin line along the Fassana crest to the C olbricon 
(2604 m), where they bent to the north; the positio ns crossed 
the Travino valley west of Paneveggio by the old Do saccio fort 
and passed over the Klein Lusia to the sector bound ary.  The 
Rolle Pass was in no-man's land.  The Italians were  established 
north of the immediate area of the Pass, on the Cas tellazzo 
Heights (2333 m).  The Austro-Hungarians had an adv anced strong 
point on the Cavallazza Heights (2326 m) south of t he Pass.  
This position was next to the Rolle Road, but could  be attacked 
from all sides and was connected to the main defens es only by a 
trench on the P. Colbricon. 
 
The sector from the Lusia Heights (2491 m) to the B uchenstein 
Valley was held by 179 Inf Bde.  The southern part of their 
front ran over the C. di Bocche (2748 m), crossed t he San 
Pellegrino valley at Fangho, and then went over the  C. di 
Costabella (2738 m) to the Marmolata Glacier; 15 co mpanies with 
24 machine guns and 24 guns were the garrison of th is part of 

                                                 
626 A large number of the machine guns and of the g uns (which 

were mostly older models) were immobile. 
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the front.  In the Marmolata sector, on the Fedaja Pass and on 
the Sasso di Mezzodi were stationed 8 more companie s with 12 
machine guns and 20 guns. 
 
In all, at the end of June there were 6¾ battalions  - mostly 
Landsturm - and 2160 Standschützen with 14 mobile a nd 57 fixed 
guns watching the Fleims valley front, which until now hadn't 
been involved in major fighting. 
 
The planned Italian offensive was supposed to surpr ise their 
opponents, 627  but the preparations didn't remain concealed from 
the Aus-Hung. commanders.  The enemy's altered beha vior and 
troop marches, the increased motor vehicle traffic on the 
Dolomite Road, the arrival of new batteries, and th e increased 
skirmishing clarified the Italians' intentions, as did reports 
intercepted from their wireless broadcasts.  Becaus e of the 
fighting which tied down 3 rd  and 11 th  Armies and the lack of 
reserves, at first it was possible to shift only li mited forces 
(2½ battalions and 24 guns) to the threatened front .  They were 
followed on 19 July, when reports accumulated about  an impending 
Italian attack from the Primör, by Major Schönner's  Bicycle 
Battalion.  Understandably the Army Group HQ hesita ted to commit 
their last reserve, the 57 ID which was resting in the Adige and 
Sugana valleys, until the Italians had definitely r evealed their 
intentions, because the attack could just as easily  be launched 
in the Sugana valley. 
 
The fighting  
 
On 19 July the positions of Area IV were subjected to lively 
artillery fire, which rose to great intensity, espe cially 
against the C. di Bocche, the Cavallazza and the Co lbricon, and 
was equally strong on 20 July.  The Italians had pl anned to 
attack the Cavallazza this day, but couldn't becaus e a thick 
screen of clouds covered the Rolle Pass.  On 21 Jul y the Italian 
IX Corps finally opened their assault.  Under 17 ID , a regiment-
sized group was supposed to pin down the C. di Cost abella-Fangho 
front; the Tevere Brigade would attack over the P. Valles to the 
C. di Bocche; the Calabria Brigade would thrust fro m Rolle Pass 
toward Paneveggio, while one battalion shifted from  the north 
toward the Cavallazza.  Under Ferrari's Group, seve n battalions 
advanced against the Cavallazza (six from the east and south, 
one from the southwest), while three battalions tur ned against 
the Punta Colbricon and the Colbricon Heights # 260 4; strong 
Alpini patrols thrust against the Fassana crest. 

                                                 
627 Cadorna, Vol. I, p. 254 
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The Italian attacks against the C. di Bocche gained  no ground, 
and the columns advancing in the upper Travignolo v alley could 
only establish themselves in front of the defenders ' position.  
However, around 3:00 PM the tiny garrison of the Ca vallazza (1½ 
companies, 8 machine guns, 2 old field cannon) whic h had already 
stood under heavy fire for two days, succumbed to e nvelopment 
from three sides.  In the evening of the first day of the attack 
the P. Colbricon and the Colbricon triangulation po int were also 
in Italian hands. 
 
This situation forced Army Group HQ to throw their last reserve 
into the fighting.  Already on 21 July the 9 Mtn Bd e and HQ of 
57 ID were assigned to GdI Roth's Corps; 10 Mtn Bde  would follow 
on the 22 nd. 
 
On 22 July further Italian attacks were directed ag ainst the C. 
di Bocche, the positions on both sides of the Travi gnolo valley 
and the blocking position north and west of the Col bricon 
triangulation point; all were shattered.  Now Army Group HQ 
ordered that counter-measures shouldn't be restrict ed purely to 
the defensive, but that any favorable opportunity s hould be used 
to counterattack.  However, at first only three bat talions had 
arrived from 10 Mtn Bde.  Meanwhile the Italians co ntinued their 
offensive on the 24 th .  Since the enemy were feeling their way 
toward the thinly-held positions on the Fassana cre st, it was 
necessary to occupy them in strength; as the battal ions arrived 
they were sufficient for this purpose.  However, a counterattack 
couldn't take place for now. 
 
Renewed Italian thrusts on the new defensive front broke down 
with losses on 26 and 27 July; FML Heinrich Goiging er, the 
commander of 57 ID, had now taken over this sector.   Very 
stubbornly the Italians renewed their attempts to b reak through 
on both sides of the road through the valley.  The final attacks 
here collapsed in the nights of 28-29 and 29-30 Jul y under the 
defensive fire of the Bicycle Battalion. 
 
When a sharp operation on 30 July had moreover wres ted from the 
Italians a summit of the C. di Ceremana which they had occupied, 
the enemy's Fleims valley offensive had run to grou nd.  The main 
Aus-Hung. positions had been gnawed away only on th e Colbricon, 
where additional fighting would take its course in the following 
months. 
 
The suspension of the offensive operation in the Fl eims valley 
marked the end of the counteroffensive which Cadorn a had opened 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 760 

with such high hopes after the Aus-Hung. leadership , under 
pressure of events on the Russian front, had to sur render the 
initiative to him.  The total losses of the Italian  Army in the 
actions since mid-May were 788 officers and 14,665 men killed, 
2844 officers and 73,798 men wounded, 1045 officers  and 54,590 
men missing; the large majority of the missing coul d actually be 
found in Aus-Hung. prisoner of war camps. 628  
 
 

B. Events on the other sectors of the Southwest Fro nt 
 

1. Fighting on the subsidiary fronts in Tyrol 

 
At the same time that heavy fighting raged in south  Tyrol 
because of the Aus-Hung. spring offensive, position al warfare 
continued on the Tyrolean western and eastern front s; it was 
interrupted only in some isolated parts of the line  by larger 
Italian operations which were intended as diversion s. 
 
In the Ortler and Adamello sectors the usual small- scale actions 
in snow and ice began with the onset of more favora ble weather.  
By the Ortler glacier the 53 Half Bde was able to s core further 
success on the high ridge of the mountains with tir eless 
activity.  They took two high summits on 14 June.  The operation 
continued with support from a mountain gun that had  been brought 
with difficulty onto Mt Ortler; the Cristall summit  (3480 m), 
from which worth-while observation of the Bormio wa s possible, 
was captured on 1 July.  The effectiveness of the g un on the 
Ortler, which was joined by a second mountain canno n during 
July, compromised the situation of the Italians in the high 
passes south of the Ortler to such an extent that t hey left just 
a few observers in this area. 629 
 
In the Judicarien and in the Riva sector there were  just some 
minor actions, in which both parties sought to infl ict as much 
damage as possible upon one another. 
 

                                                 
628 Tosti, p. 159 
629 The first Ortler gun was hauled from an elevati on of 1598 m 

to its position at 3860 m in two days.  Transportat ion of the 
second gun was accomplished in one day.  (Lempruch,  "Der König 
der deutschen Alpen und seine Helden" (Stuttgart, 1 925), p. 
47) 
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In the Dolomites some intense but small-scale fight ing broke out 
occasionally.  Thus the Aus-Hung. positions on the crest and 
northern slopes of the Marmolata glacier were frequ ently the 
target of heavy fire and energetic attacks.  Severe  fighting 
raged in this icy world on 18 June and on 3-4 July;  however the 
Moravian Lst Inf Bn 159 stationed here was able to repulse all 
attacks by the Alpini. 
 
Military operations on a larger scale developed fro m 5 June on 
both sides of the road from Cortina d'Ampezzo to To blach (the 
"Strada d'Allemagna").  Here the Italian front, bec ause of the 
configuration of the international border, came clo sest to the 
Puster valley and its important rail line. The vill ages of 
Toblach, Innichen and Sillian - as well as the rail road 
installations - stood every day under fire from hea vy high-
trajectory guns stationed in the area between Mt Pi ano and Lake 
Misurina; however, rail traffic was never seriously  disrupted. 
 
On 6 June the Italian I Corps opened an attack that , as revealed 
by a captured order, was supposed to lead to the ca pture of the 
Puster valley regardless of the cost. 
 
FML Ludwig Goiginger's Pustertal Division, responsi ble for 
defending Area V, had more than 14 companies in the  area under 
attack between the Fanes valley and the northern sl opes of Mt 
Cristallo; they consisted partly of Landsturm troop s and Stand-
Schützen.  During the fighting the garrison was rei nforced by 
around 12 more companies.  These weak forces were o pposed by the 
three brigades of 1 Italian ID, responsible for the  attack.  The 
2 Italian ID was supposed to pin down its opponents  farther east 
between Mt Cristallo and the Carinthian crest. 
 
From 6 to 24 June, on an almost daily basis, strong  artillery 
fire alternated with infantry attacks in battalion or regiment 
strength against the Aus-Hung. positions at the eas tern outlet 
of the Fanes valley, at Son Pauses, on the Croda de l' Ancona, 
and in the Rufreddo valley where the Dolomite road crossed 
through the defenders' line. 630   The fighting on 11 and 12 June 
was especially stubborn.  At this time the enemy ga ined a 
temporary penetration, which was wiped out by a cou nterattack.  
A night attack was launched on 24 June against the Rufreddo 
position, but it also was shattered.  This was the end of the 
unfortunate Italian operation, which had gained no ground toward 

                                                 
630 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - The "Dolomite Road" is iden tical to the 

above mentioned road to Toblach, the Italians' "Str ada 
d'Allemagna." 
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the Puster valley, but had cost the attacking Itali an troops 
heavy casualties. 631   The bombardment of the Puster valley 
continued; we responded with systematic fire direct ed against 
the center of the Italians' lines of communication at Cortina 
d'Ampezzo. 
 
Mine warfare around the Schreckenstein  
 
This warfare of small units reached great intensity  in the 
Tofana sector, where the Aus-Hung. positions reache d nearly to 
the Dolomite road.  The granite towers of the Tofan a summits (I, 
II and III) were in the hands of the Italians, but on the slopes 
of the rocky crags and in the fissures the defender s were still 
dug in, and they denied the enemy access into the T ravenanze 
valley.  Although a more tactically favorable defen sive line lay 
west of this high valley, it was useful to menace t he Dolomite 
road, which was especially important to the Italian s, for as 
long as possible.  Thus the summits of the Punta de i Bois 
(Schrecken-stein, called Castelletto by the Italian s), which 
appear like smaller brothers at the western foot of  Tofana I, 
were of great importance.  The Schreckenstein not o nly barred 
the approaches to the head of the Travenanze valley  from the 
south; it also gave Tyrolean sharpshooters an oppor tunity to 
keep the terrain as far as the Dolomite road under accurate 
fire. 
 
All attempts of the Italians to take this block of stone by 
storm had been bloodily repulsed; therefore since t he start of 
January 1916 they had decided to try mine warfare. 632   They 
started to bore on 2 April, and made rapid progress  on two 
tunnels.  The eastern tower of the Schreckenstein w ould be blown 
up from the middle of one of the tunnels.  The seco nd one led up 
onto the Tofana slope, so that fire could be direct ed into the 
rear of the Aus-Hung. position. 
 
The drilling couldn't remain concealed from the def enders, who 
in June anticipated that the explosion would take p lace any day 
and took some precautionary measures.  First, howev er, the 

                                                 
631 "The Dolomite front, defended by veteran oppone nts who were 

schooled in mountain warfare, presented an impregna ble bulwark 
to our gallant infantry."  (Ministero della guerra,  "Brigate 
di fanteria" (Rome, 1926), Vol. III, p. 52) 

632 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - According to Heinz von Lich em, the 
Italians had started to dig in this area in Septemb er 1915, 
but intensified their efforts starting in January 1 916 
("Gebirgs-Krieg 1915-1918" [Bozen, 1988], Vol. III,  p. 288). 
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Italians made some diversionary movements.  In the night of 8-9 
July they attacked the Fontana negra between Tofana  I and II, 
where the Kaiser Jaeger of Alpine Detachment III we re vulnerable 
on both flanks and during the day were entirely cut  off.  Their 
defense was hopeless; after three hours of man-to-m an fighting 
the Italians were masters of this position. 
 
The eastern tower of the Schreckenstein was blown u p early in 
the morning of 11 July. 633   However, the assault immediately 
afterward by five Italian battalions was not succes sful.  Fire 
onto the rear from the second tunnel, which pinned the defenders 
in their caverns, finally caused the Schreckenstein  to fall on 
13 July. 
 
In the night of 29-30 July the Italians sought to e xploit their 
success by penetrating into the Travenanze valley.  The attack 
by eight battalions at the head of the valley colla psed in front 
of the new switch position.  One of the defeated Al pini 
battalions lost 8 officers and 138 men as prisoners , as well as 
many dead and wounded plus two machine guns. 
 
Kaiser Jaeger, Landsturm, Bosniaks and artillery ha d done their 
best.  Therefore the decision by GdI Roth on 16 Jul y to 
construct the main position west of the Travenanze valley and 
evacuate the Tofana sector was carried out without interference. 

 
 

2. Events on the Isonzo and on the Carinthian borde r in 
June and July 

 
During the offensive from south Tyrol, the k.u.k. t roops that 
had been left in Carinthia and the coastal lands st ayed strictly 
on the defensive.  They were ready, if the occasion  arose, to 
start the pursuit if the enemy should withdraw, but  this never 
happened.  It is true that beginning on 22 May the Italians sent 
to the west no less than seven divisions and two in fantry 
brigades plus several Alpini and Bersaglieri battal ions as well 
as many batteries.  However, they also left so many  troops 
behind that they always remained stronger than the Armies of 
General Obersts Rohr and Boroevic. 

                                                 
633 The Italians used two drilling machines; the le ngth of the 

tunnel was 507 meters.  2200 square meters of earth  were 
hauled away.  35 tons of explosives made up the cha rge (Piero 
Pieri, "La nostra guerra tra le Tofana" [Naples, 19 32]). 
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a. The Isonzo battleground is temporarily a seconda ry 
front 
 
Because the k.u.k. high command wasn't planning a t hrust from 
the Isonzo, and in the course of the campaign in so uth Tyrol 
took two more divisions away from 5 th  Army, in mid-June this Army 
had just 96 battalions, of which half belonged to t he Landsturm, 
plus 377 light and 109 heavy guns. 
 
After a pause of almost four weeks, fighting now fl ared up again 
on the southern wing of 5 th  Army. 
 
The situation between Mt dei sei busi and the sea h ad already 
been tense for many months.  Our diversionary attac ks around the 
middle of May had made the situation worse.  Despit e the partial 
success we had won, the enemy still always remained  stronger, 
especially since the k.u.k. 5 th  Army continually had to give up 
units.  The situation would have improved only if t he parts of 
the enemy position that had been captured could hav e been 
incorporated systematically into our defenses.  But  there 
weren't enough troops for this job.  The 106 Lst ID  had held a 
very unfavorable line since their advance to the Ad ria Works and 
to the ridge at Monfalcone. 
 
From 5 June, simultaneously with the start of the g reat Russian 
offensive in the northeast, the Italian artillery a nd trench 
mortars on the Isonzo became quite lively.  There w ere weak 
enemy thrusts against 17 ID on 10 June, and at Monf alcone on the 
13 th ; all broke down under the defenders' fire.  In the  evening 
of the next day all the artillery behind the southe rn wing of 3 rd  
Italian Army opened very heavy fire, which soon esc alated to 
true drum fire, against the sector of 106 Lst ID.  As darkness 
fell, storming columns from the Italians' 14 ID and  4 CD 
advanced against the positions, which they penetrat ed at several 
points.  The bitterest fighting occurred around the  trenches on 
Heights # 70 east of Selz.  Detachments of the Jici n Lst IR # 11 
held fast to this sector, after throwing the enemy out of the 
trenches three times in hand-to-hand action. 
 
Also on the southern wing of 106 Lst ID the Italian  attackers 
pushed on until they broke into our forward positio ns at the 
Adria Works.  The enemy had outflanked the weak gar rison, and it 
was impossible to bring up supporting troops along the narrow 
lines of communication because of Italian interdict ion fire.  
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Therefore the remnants of the garrison had to pull back under 
cover of night to the main position at Bagni. 
 
The fighting lasted longer on the Karst ridge north  of 
Monfalcone.  Here a brigade of 14 Italian ID attack ed; in the 
sectors of three companies they penetrated the posi tion we'd 
taken from the enemy in May.  The Eger Lst IR # 6 w as able to 
recover part of the trenches by morning.  However, the Landsturm 
had suffered heavy casualties, and their situation remained very 
difficult.  HQ of 111 Lst Inf Bde intended to count erattack with 
parts of k.k. Lst IR # 25; after sufficient prepara tion, they 
were finally ready to start on 16 June.  However, j ust as the 
batteries began to fire for effect, the Italian art illery, which 
numerically was much stronger, concentrated their f ire upon the 
hotly contested ridge.  The troops who were ready t o attack 
suffered substantial casualties before they could b egin to 
advance.  The offensive which they carried out coul dn't break 
through, and had to be abandoned in the night of 16 -17 June.  At 
the same time, VII Corps HQ ordered that no further  attempts 
should be made to recover the lost parts of the for ward 
positions.  The enemy's superiority in numbers and weaponry in 
these actions was clearly evident; it would be nece ssary to be 
economical with our smaller resources. 634   
 

b. The gas attack on the Doberdo plateau 635   
 
Since the autumn battles the Italians had moved clo se to our 
positions on the Karst plateau, thanks to the perse verance of 
their sappers and the explosion of mines in numerou s tunnels.  
Their trenches on average were 50 to 100 paces from  our 
barriers, and in some places were within the range of hand 
grenades. 
 
Plans and preparations  
 
To create an endurable situation for the defenders,  in the 
spring the HQ of VII Corps had already devised a pl an to drive 
back the enemy and to move the positions forward to  the Isonzo 

                                                 
634 In three days of fighting 106 Lst ID had lost 7 0 dead, 785 

wounded and 545 missing. 
635 A thorough account of this gas attack, written by Major 

Rendulic of the Army of the Austrian Republic, can be found in 
the Mil. wiss. Mitt. (Vienna), in the November and December 
issues of 1926. 
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in the Mt S Michele and S Martino sectors.  But the re weren't 
enough units to implement the plan.  Therefore Corp s HQ reverted 
to the idea of a gas attack, which they'd first con sidered in 
November 1915; at that time 5 th  Army HQ had refused to go along.  
After many studies were conducted by observers at t he scene 
since the start of March, it appeared that an attac k by the two 
northern divisions of VII Corps in the chosen area was feasible; 
on 1 May the high command finally approved the oper ation.  This 
was the first time that gas was employed as a weapo n in the Aus-
Hung. Army. 
 
The main objective was to drive the Italians from M t S Michele 
and the much-contested Heights # 197, and to move t he battle 
line forward to the Isonzo.  It was hoped that besi des giving a 
strong boost to Aus-Hung. morale and damaging the e nemy, the 
operation would shorten the front and secure ground  where it 
would be easier to construct defenses.  To support the main 
attack, the southern wing of XVI Corps would also r elease gas; 
this would at least temporarily eliminate the Itali an batteries, 
trench mortars and searchlights deployed in the Mt Fortin area 
and make it easier for infantry to dig after they r eached their 
goals. 
 
The foremost line of VII Corps left the Isonzo at t he mouth of 
the Wippach and first ran along the northwestern sl ope and 
summits of Mt S Michele until it was just west of S  Martino; 
then it bent toward Heights # 197 in the west.  Wit hout reaching 
this point, it bent again to run south toward Mt de i sei Busi (# 
118).  20 Hon ID held the sector from the Wippach t o the 
northern edge of S Martino, and 17 ID the line fart her south.  
North of the Wippach, on the eastern bank of the Is onzo, was 5 
Mtn Bde of XVI Corps. 
 
Opposite 20 Hon ID and the northern wing of 17 ID t he XI Italian 
Corps, with 22 and 21 ID, was stationed down to aro und the 
Sagrado-Doberdo road.  The western bank of the Ison zo in the 
Mainizza sector was guarded by Finance Watch battal ions.  XI 
Corps possessed substantial reserves and artillery that was much 
stronger than ours. 
 
It took many weeks to prepare the operation.  Archd uke Joseph 
entrusted leadership to the commander of 17 ID, FML  Gelb; troops 
from 20 Hon ID and 5 Mtn Bde would be attached to h is own.  For 
the thrust on the Karst plateau an attack group was  assembled in 
the rest camps behind the Vallone valley, with troo ps from 20 
Hon ID and 17 ID.  It consisted of 
. four battalions of 81 Hon Inf Bde (Hon IR # 1 and  3) under 
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Col. von Sipos, which would attack from Mt S Michel e toward 
Sdraussina, and 
. five battalions of 33 Inf Bde (IR # 61 and 33) un der Col. 
Ritter von Hiltl, which would attack south of S Mar tino over 
Heights # 197. 
The subsidiary assault from the area north of the W ippach would 
be carried out by infantry detachments of 5 Mtn Bde  (mainly III 
Bn of LW IR # 23) plus pioneers armed with explosiv es.  This 
group would follow the cloud of gas after it was re leased from 
canisters and cross the Isonzo to blow up Italian g uns and 
trench mortars in the vicinity of Mt Fortin.  After  preparation 
of the gas attack was complete, our artillery would  destroy the 
Isonzo bridges at Sagrado and Sdraussina, and preve nt their re-
construction with continuous harassment fire by ind ividual 
batteries.  To avoid alarming the enemy, there woul dn't be any 
special artillery preparation for the operation; ho wever, when 
the infantry advanced the guns would be responsible  for 
suppressing the Italian batteries. 
 
The studies of the weather forecasters and the gene ral 
preparations for the gas attack (including technica l work in the 
trenches and training the troops) was complete on 1 0 June.  
Meteorological forecasts indicated that favorable w ind and 
weather conditions for using gas would exist on the  17 th  and 18 th , 
and again at the end of the month.  The operation h ad to be 
scheduled for the end of the month because in mid-J une the 
trained March troops were being incorporated into t he units (as 
ordered by the high command), and because at least five days 
would be needed to construct and concentrate gas ba tteries from 
the chemical cylinders and other equipment at hand.   Between 18 
and 25 June about 6000 cylinders were brought up an d installed 
in the foremost positions; along with other equipme nt, a total 
of 52 wagon loads had to be moved. 
 
In the afternoon of the 27 th  and on 28 June long-range observers 
reported remarkable railroad traffic to the Italian  front.  On 
the 28 th  the enemy artillery increased their fire along the  
entire Karst front to an unusual degree.  In the af ternoon and 
toward evening thrusts by Italian storm troops were  repulsed 
along all of the line.  The enemy were only able to  gain 
footholds in a small part of the trench at S Martin o and on the 
Monfalcone ridge, where they used flame-throwers.  These 
unexpected actions seriously endangered the planned  gas attack.  
Thanks to self-sacrificing action by the infantry a nd technical 
troops it was possible to quickly repair all the da mage.  
Despite the heavy bombardment, fortunately none of the emplaced 
gas cylinders had been hit; the enemy troops who'd temporarily 
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penetrated the line at several points couldn't dete ct the 
measures we were taking. 
 
In the evening of this critical day the commander o f the special 
sapper battalion reported to VII Corps HQ that the weather 
forecast for early on the 29 th  was favorable, and that the wind 
would be blowing in the right direction for the gas  attack.  In 
case the enemy did plan to continue their thrusts, Archduke 
Joseph decided to take advantage of the weather sit uation to 
immediately open the attack.  At 10:00 PM he ordere d that the 
troops should be assembled.  Since the weather cont inued to be 
favorable, shortly after midnight this order was fo llowed by an 
alert to the HQ of FML Gelb's group.  By 4:15 AM th e troops were 
to be in their starting positions, ready to move. 
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The course of the fighting on 29 June  
 
The morning of 29 June promised a clear, hot summer  day.  Then 
at 4:20 AM a report arrived that the wind had omino usly and 
completely stopped on the plains north of the Wippa ch.  Thus it 
became impossible to release gas from half of the b atteries, 
which in turn made it impossible to carry out the s econdary 
operation against the batteries and trench mortars on the other 
side of the Isonzo, which could fire effectively to ward Mt S 
Michele and ruin the principal assault.  Success wa s dubious, 
since it was no longer possible to throw the enemy back over the 
river in the sector between the Wippach and Sdrauss ina.  VII 
Corps HQ had to decide whether to postpone the atta ck or to 
limit the operation to an attempt to slightly impro ve the 
positions while doing heavy damage to the enemy.  T here was a 
serious danger that the enemy would continue their own thrusts, 
discover our preparations for the gas attack, and b reak the gas 
cylinders, which would imperil the Hungarian troops .  Therefore, 
Corps HQ sent instructions to the subordinate comma nders that 
the attack would go ahead, but with considerably re duced goals.  
Around 5:00 AM, when the wind on the Karst plateau had turned in 
a favorable direction, rockets were fired to signal  the start of 
the curtailed operation. 
 
Because of the advancing light of day, and a little  mist that 
lay on the heights, the rocket signals couldn't be seen by 
everyone.  Some of the communications lines had bee n damaged and 
weren't back in service, so the gas wasn't released  at the same 
time along the entire front.  The process took plac e from 5:15 
to 5:40 AM.  Because the positions were so close to gether and 
there were gaps in the line of advancing gas, the p oisonous 
screen mostly settled just behind the foremost Ital ian lines in 
a thick cloud.  Soon after the gas was released the  attacking 
groups began their advance.  Army HQ had forbidden the troops to 
"run against any front that wasn't fully broken by the effect of 
the gas" and that infantry should advance only "whe re the weapon 
has undoubtedly been effective."  This strongly ham pered the 
units' impetus. 
 
At the points where the gas was effective the enemy  had taken to 
flight; however, their were many undisturbed island s of  
resistance which soon offered heavy opposition to t he oncoming 
troops.  After a short time the advance stalled.  O n the right 
wing, parts of 81 Hon Inf Bde were able to break in to the first 
and second lines of the Italian positions, and indi vidual 
assault detachments thrust in some places nearly to  the Isonzo.  
In 33 Inf Bde, a battalion of IR # 39 took Heights # 197 by 7:00 
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AM; however, the left wing couldn't move forward ag ainst strong 
fire from the enemy positions, which apparently had n't suffered 
from the gas.  The foremost attacking troops suffer ed heavy 
losses from being hit in the flank and rear by inta ct enemy 
machine guns (as on Heights # 197), or by concentra ted fire from 
heavy and medium batteries and trench mortars.  Tow ard noon they 
had to be taken back to their old positions.  Some of the 
Hungarian detachments maintained themselves heroica lly in the 
midst of the enemy until evening, and then also mov ed back to 
their original lines. 
 
The operation was made more difficult by the fact t hat it was 
the first time that the troops had carried out a ga s attack; it 
is clearly apparent that there were many incorrect assumptions 
about the effectiveness of the gas.  The previous t echnical 
instructions had given many leaders a definite pict ure that 
didn't correspond to reality; this was the cause of  
disappointments.  The gas didn't work as quickly as  indicated in 
the plan of attack.  Many Italians fought for some time after 
they inhaled the poison.  Moreover, as noted above the order to 
use caution in the attack hobbled the will of many commanders. 
 
Although the original tactical goal of the attack h adn't been 
achieved, the moral success was significant. 636  The excellent 
Italian troops deployed on Mt S Michele were comple tely taken by 
surprise; since they lacked adequate protective equ ipment, they 
suffered very heavy casualties. 637  

                                                 
636 An entry in the diary of Italian GM Francesco c av. Rocca, 

who was captured in Venetia in 1917, sheds some lig ht on this.  
On 29 June 1916 he commanded Brigade Ferrara (22 ID  of XI 
Corps), and wrote about the fighting on this day:  "What a 
frightful thing is poisonous gas!  We were taken by  surprise 
at daybreak and were unable to take our revenge." 

637 Per the figures in "Riassunti storici dei corpi  e comandi 
nella guerra 1915/1918", Vols. I to III (published in Rome by 
the Ministero della guerra - Ufficio storico), the total 
losses of XI Corps during the Aus-Hung. gas attack were 196 
officers and 5937 men.  The hardest hit was 10 th  IR of Brigade 
Regina (21 ID) on Heights # 197, which alone lost 3 4 officers 
and 1286 men killed, 14 officers and 162 men wounde d or sick 
from gas, and 170 missing.  The casualties of the A us.-Hung. 
troops were:  3 officers and 33 men killed by gas; 4 officers 
and 182 men made sick by gas; 7 officers and 173 me n otherwise 
killed; 4 officers and 745 men wounded; 5 officers and 416 men 
missing.  The total came to 23 officers and 1549 me n.  Per 
Tosti (p. 168) the 21 and 22 Italian ID lost a tota l of 182 
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The unbearable enemy pressure against this sorely-t ried part of 
the front noticeably slackened.  The ensuing quiet in the 
northern sector of the Karst provided an opportunit y to restore 
and construct positions. 
 

                                                                                                                                                             
officers and 6700 men on 29 June. 
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c. Fighting and troop movements on the Isonzo in Ju ly 
 
While the Italian infantry in the Mt S Michele sect or stayed 
very cautious for a long time after the gas attack,  and the 
quiet wasn't often disturbed on the middle and uppe r Isonzo 
either, heavy new fighting developed on the souther n wing of the 
k.u.k. VII Corps.  The significant weakening of the  k.u.k. 5 th  
Army couldn't be concealed from the Italian leaders hip.  They 
now chose to exploit this situation, and the relati ve balance of 
forces, by having the reinforced southern wing of t heir 3 rd  Army 
win important points along the edge of the Karst be tween Selz 
and the sea.  Success would provide favorable condi tions for a 
future offensive toward Trieste. 
 
On the Aus-Hung. side the high command could count with 
certainty on the fact that after the Italian attack s were 
checked along the positions in the Alps near Trent the enemy 
high command would withdraw the majority of the uni ts opposing 
Archduke Eugene's Army Group.  Before the early app roach of bad 
weather in the high mountains, these units would ma rch to the 
original main front on the Isonzo for an offensive.   There were 
many indications that this would happen.  Reports h ad already 
arrived that Cadorna had pulled strong units out of  the 
mountains into the Venetian plains so that they cou ld be quickly 
shifted to the Görz area.  There-fore the k.u.k. hi gh command 
found it advisable to take two divisions from the A rmy Group in 
Tyrol to reinforce the Isonzo front as the latter b ecame 
increasingly important.  Along with several heavy b atteries, the 
divisions would arrive in the area of 5 th  Army at the start of 
July. 
 
Meanwhile on 28 June the Italian VII Corps began wi th great 
stubbornness to thrust against the remaining parts of the 
Italian trenches on the Monfalcone ridge still in o ur 
possession, as well as against the heights east of Selz and our 
positions on the hill on the coast near Bagni.  Aft er very 
strong artillery preparation, in the night of 28-29  June troops 
of 14 Italian ID stormed several company sectors on  Heights # 70 
east of Selz.  At daybreak drum fire was directed a gainst the 
entire front of 106 Lst ID, and during the morning attacks were 
renewed against the heights at Selz, on the Monfalc one ridge, 
and next to the coast at Bagni.  In fighting which surged back 
and forth, the defenders were able to drive the ene my out of the 
areas they'd penetrated, but finally fresh Italian units entered 
the fight and dug in firmly.  The fighting continue d on 30 June 
without a decision.  While the hill at Bagni stayed  securely in 
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our hands, on the ridge at Monfalcone the Italians were 
gradually able in many tough actions to recover the  trenches we 
had won in May west of Heights # 121. 
 
At the start of July strong enemy forces thrust aga inst our main 
position, but were shattered with very heavy casual ties thanks 
to the stubborn endurance of the k.k. 110 Lst Inf B de; on many 
days, such as in the evening of 3 July, the Landstu rm had thrown 
back up to six strong attacks.  Even in the night o f 7-8 July, 
in which the exhausted troops were relieved, there was a serious 
attack by Italians with flamethrowers; like the ass aults on 
previous days, it completely failed. 
 
Both sides fought even more stubbornly and bitterly  for Heights 
# 70 at Selz, because the attackers were thrusting in a 
direction where they could enter the rear of the po sition on Mt 
Cosich # 113, from which they could easily roll up the front.  
HQ of 111 Lst Inf Bde was supposed to lead a counte rattack to 
drive the enemy away, but couldn't carry it out bec ause the 
troops were exhausted after three days of costly fi ghting.  
Captured Italians warned of a general attack with n ew 
reinforcements.  Therefore on 30 June the HQ of 5 th  Army ordered 
187 Lst Inf Bde, which was held in readiness at Nab resina, to 
move to Kostanjevica and on 1 July to Brestovica, w here they 
were placed under 106 Lst ID.  On 1, 2 and 3 July p arts of 111 
and 187 Lst Inf Bdes counterattacked on Heights # 7 0, but gained 
just a little ground; therefore the sector from the  Selz-Doberdo 
road to Sistiana was placed under FML Schenk, who a rrived on 3 
July with three regiments of his 9 ID. 638  
 
After parts of the Bohemian IR # 91 were in place, in the 
morning of 6 July the enemy was thrown from Heights  # 70 in a 
skillfully led surprise attack without artillery pr eparation.  
Around noon, however, the five greatly diminished c ompanies of 
the 91 st  had to give ground once more to an overwhelming th rust 
launched by Italian reinforcements.  In the fightin g to date in 
the Selz-Monfalcone area troops from five Italian d ivisions had 
been identified (from 14, 26, 23 and 49 ID plus the  dismounted 4 
CD). 
 
In the afternoon the hotly-contested heights were s tormed again, 
then lost once more.  Thereupon 9 ID HQ ordered tha t the small 
penetration should be sealed off on all sides to pr event the 

                                                 
638 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - As explained farther below,  the fourth 

regiment of 9 ID (IR # 102) had been detached for s ervice 
elsewhere on the Italian front. 
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enemy from expanding it.  The exhausted troops of 1 06 Lst ID, 
who'd been very distinguished in these actions, had  to be 
relieved by 9 ID, which meanwhile had all arrived e xcept for IR 
# 102. 639   In the Monfalcone sector 60 Inf Bde took the plac e of 
110 Lst Inf Bde on 8 July; the garrison of the Selz  sector now 
consisted of IR # 91 and Lst IR # 27 under 17 Inf B de HQ.  Until 
9 July the 106 Lst ID occupied reserve camps behind  the front; 
after the arrival at Comen of 43 LW ID (which also had come from 
Tyrol), the 106 th  marched to the area north of Trieste.  From 
there, following orders from the high command, they  began to 
entrain on 22 July for the Russian theater of opera tions. 
 
On 6 July, Army HQ ordered the division of the Kars t front into 
two sectors directly under their authority.  Sector  III.a, from 
the Wippach to a point northeast of Vermegliano, wa s held by VII 
Corps (20 Hon and 17 ID).  Sector III.b, farther so uth down to 
Duino, was held by 9 ID (which had been reinforced by 187 Lst 
Inf Bde plus k.k. Lst IR # 11 and 27). 
 
In general, the fighting died down through 10 July.   From around 
this time there was relative quiet along the Army's  entire 
front.  The greater strength which the Army achieve d in the 
first half of July made it possible to hold units i n their 
reserve - 24 Lst Mtn Bde behind XVI Corps' sector a nd 43 LW ID 
on the Karst plateau.  On the other hand, in the se cond half of 
July the 187 Lst Inf Bde had to be given up.  They had been in 
need of substantial rebuilding for some time, and t herefore 
would be employed on the quieter front of 10 th  Army.  To replace 
them, the fourth regiment of 9 ID (IR # 102) would join 5 th  Army. 
 

d. Activity on the Carinthian front 
 
Under the k.u.k. 10 th  Army, in May the 59 Mtn Bde - which had 
been placed temporarily under Sector II (92 ID) - a gain was 
commanded directly by Army HQ as Sector III.  There after 92 ID 
(led from 18 May by GM Edl. von Krasel) controlled just 26 
Landsturm Mountain Brigade, although they also were  responsible 
for training the Army's reserves and March troops.  To replace 
the March battalions of 48 ID which had been called  to Tyrol, as 
well as a battalion of k.k. Lst IR # 26 which had b een infected 
with malaria, Army HQ set aside some new Army reser ves; they 
were two battalions in the central Gail valley (k.k . Lst Inf Bns 
10 and 149), and two volunteer rifle battalions at Tarvis (II 

                                                 
639 From 25 June to 9 July the 106 Lst ID lost 4700  men. 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 775 

Battalion of the Carinthian Vol. Rifle Regt and the  Salzburg 
Vol. Rifle Bn).  Around the start of June the 10 th  Army received 
the rebuilt IR # 28 from Bosnia and two very old 21  cm coastal 
mortar batteries. 
 
Just as on the Isonzo, enemy activity on the front in Carinthia 
increased in the second half of June, no doubt in c onnection 
with the Italian counterattacks between the Adige a nd the 
Brenta.  Around mid-month the weak units in Carinth ia had to 
release available troops for the threatened front i n the 
northeast.  For this purpose Army HQ chose three ba ttalions (III 
Bn/IR 96, k.k. Lst Inf Bns 150 and 153), which left  the Army's 
area by the 17 th .  On this day GO Rohr, who the day before had 
been named commander of the k.u.k. 11 th  Army, handed over 10 th  
Army on a temporary basis to his former Chief of St aff FML 
Scotti. 
 
Starting on 20 June the situation became livelier o n the Army's 
entire front.  After the positions on the heights o n both sides 
of the Plöcken Pass were bombarded for several days  by heavy 
guns, on the 23 rd  detachments of the 26 Italian ID advanced 
against the Lahner Joch and the Klein Pal; under th e defenders' 
fire, however, they soon fled back.  Anticipating a  stronger 
attack, Army HQ requested replacements for the thre e battalions 
they had just given up; for now, however, they were  assigned 
just one battalion (V Bn/IR 14, from Tyrol). 
 
Meanwhile the shelling of our strong points on the heights in 
the Plöcken area continued.  On the 27 th  fire intensified against 
the heights immediately adjacent to the Pass.  Aide d by arriving 
fog, strong enemy forces began to attack.  Alpini b attalions 
stormed our positions on the Grosse Pal and the Fre ikofel four 
times.  In places where the Italians managed to bre ak in, the 
reserves of the garrison opposed them and succeeded  - in bitter 
hand-to-hand fighting which lasted for hours - in t hrowing them 
out again.  Battalions III/7 and III/57 were especi ally 
distinguished, as was the accurate artillery of 94 ID. 
 
The rocky pyramids of the 2226 meter high Cellonkof el, which 
tower steeply west of the Plöcken Pass, once again stood under 
very heavy fire.  Several hundred 30.5 cm shells po unded the 
summit of the mountain and covered it, like a volca no, in smoke 
and flame.  Fighting raged along the entire front o f 25 Mtn Bde 
on 29 June.  From 9:00 AM to 4:00 PM many Italian a ttacks 
collapsed on the Klein Pal, the Freikofel, and the Grosse Pal.  
In the evening of this day all positions were still  firmly in 
the hands of the defenders.  However, since noon th ere had been 
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no tidings from the Cellonkofel.  Here during the b ombardment 
the garrison had taken shelter in dugouts behind a rock wall; 
shrouded by smoke, they were taken by surprise when  the enemy 
infantry struck.  There was a short but bitter figh t, in which 
the garrison was overwhelmed.  Only a few men, most ly wounded, 
saved themselves by climbing down the steep cliffs. 640  
 
By taking the summit of the Cellon the enemy enhanc ed their view 
of the Plöcken sector and the area behind it.  Howe ver, since we 
still held the positions on the slopes the Italians ' success had 
no particularly unfavorable effect on the defense.  Any enemy 
advance could be hindered by a new position on the northern 
slope which blocked the steep routes by which they would have to 
climb down; also their garrison on the summit could  be pinned 
down if necessary with artillery fire. 
 
The fighting in the Plöcken area forced the high co mmand to send 
10 th  Army the reinforcements they'd requested.  The car s with IR 
# 102 were pulled from the trains which were taking  9 ID from 
Tyrol to the Isonzo, and on 2 July the Regiment det rained at 
Hermagor in the Gail valley.  Since new fighting br oke out in 
the Fleims valley around 20 July before these troop s could 
deploy, on the 25 th  the high command ordered them to return to 
Tyrol.  Toward the end of July they were followed b y Battalion 
V/14, which had been temporarily assigned to Carint hia.  On the 
other hand, the first echelon of 187 Lst Inf Bde ar rived in the 
Gail valley on 19 July.  This unit became the secon d brigade of 
92 ID. 
 
Fighting had tapered off since the start of July.  Not until the 
18 th  did Alpini detachments again assault our positions  on the 
slope of the Schwarzenberg east of the Mittagskofel  (in the 
sector of 59 Mtn Bde).  This led to hard fighting w hich lasted 
into the night of 18-19 July, and ended with the re treat of the 
enemy.  Many corpses covered the battlefield; two m achine guns 
and some special weapons were taken. 
 
After this action there was no major fighting until  the end of 
the month. 
 
 

                                                 
640 156 men of the garrison (including 5 officers) were taken 

prisoner.  Only 16 men came back. 
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C. The Balkan Front from mid-May to the end of July  
1916 
 

1. Events in Albania 

 
In Albania the 14 Mtn Bde, which was instructed to occupy the 
Vojusa front, sent forward a battalion apiece to Fj eri and Berat 
at the end of May.  The security of the river line was still 
entrusted to bands of Albanian volunteers, who hard ly provided 
sufficient protection and weren't a serious menace to the enemy 
front.  Yet at this time pressure on the inactive I talians was 
desirable, since trustworthy reports indicated that  units were 
being sent to the main theater of operations from t he harbor of 
Valona, where it was observed that fully-loaded shi ps were 
departing.  In fact General Cadorna on 23 May had c alled back 
the 44 ID, and then 43 ID; their journey was now in  full steam, 
and would be complete on 10 June. 641   In one of the last 
shipments, the Italian auxiliary cruiser "Principe Umberto" was 
torpedoed by the Aus-Hung. submarine "U.5" and went  to the 
bottom with almost 2000 men of the 55 th  IR of Brigade Marche. 642   
In general, however, this troop movement by sea was n't 
substantially hindered by German and Aus-Hung. subm arines, since 
the boats of the "Mediterranean Submarine Flotilla"  from their 
bases at Pola and Cattaro were swarming through the  Straits of 
Otranto for the war against the enemy's merchant sh ipping.  The 
Straits had achieved great importance as the sally port into the 
Mediterranean, and were now the focal point of the naval war in 
the eastern part of that Sea.  The combined Entente  fleets were 
trying to seal off the Adriatic with increased patr ol activity 
and by building barriers.  Aus-Hung. flotillas moun ted thrusts 
to prevent this, and thereby to keep open the route  for 
submarines engaged in the shipping war as they ente red and left 
the Mediterranean.  In comparison with earlier and later periods 
of the naval fighting in the Adriatic, this was the  time when 
the Navy won their greatest glory by a display of i nitiative and 

                                                 
641 Cadorna, "Altre pagini", p. 181.  XVI Italian C orps 

thereafter consisted of just 38 ID, 10 th  Bersaglieri Regiment, 
and three Territorial Militia regiments (# 38, 47 a nd 48) plus 
cavalry , artillery and technical troops; ration st rength was 
around 100,000 men. 

642 "Brigate di Fanteria", Vol. III, pp. 105 ff.  K riegsarchiv 
(Marine-Archiv), "Österreich-Ungarns Seekrieg 1914- 1918", p. 
346 
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wonderful striking power. 643  
 
To threaten the Italians around Valona, at the star t of June the 
k.u.k. AOK ordered that at least the entire 14 Mtn Bde should 
move forward to the Vojusa, and that if possible a second 
brigade should follow them over the Skumbi.  The tr oops had also 
wanted to thrust to Valona ever since the capture o f Durazzo; 
they believed that the Italians, whose inactivity i n the face of 
the Albanian bands was inexplicable, had little pow er of 
resistance. When however the commanders had to turn  down these 
demands, the reason was solely the logistical situa tion, which 
made it completely impossible to supply sufficient forces south 
of the Vojusa for any length of time.  The Italians ' situation 
was much more favorable; their positions in the imm ediate 
vicinity of the Valona harbor were well supplied by  an efficient 
and easily protected line of communication over the  sea.  The 
Italians were inactive mainly because of the limite d goals which 
had been set by their own high command and were sti ll in effect, 
as recently and clearly illustrated by the designat ion of their 
HQ as "Commando Truppe d'occupazione d'Albania."  G eneral 
Cadorna was also openly opposed to the grand design s of his 
allies in the Balkans. 
 
By 12 June 14 Mtn Bde had occupied the Vojusa front  from its 
mouth as far as Drizare in a 50 km long position; i ts principal 
points were on the heights of the Malakastra at Poj ani, Levani-
Petjani, Busmazi and on the Gradisca.  The Italians  stood on the 
south bank; they held a bridgehead on the north sid e only at 
Feras, which was repeatedly the scene of minor skir mishing until 
the end of June.  Larger operations with the scanty  units 
available were precluded because there was still hi gh water on 
the Vojusa.  However, also in July the quiet on the  front was 
broken only by scuffles caused by feints.  On the o ther hand the 
troops were already suffering greatly under the cri ppling heat 
and from the unavoidable malaria.  Therefore in the  first half 
of July the combat strength of XIX Corps declined b y nearly 1300 
men, primarily due to malaria. 644   The losses of 14 Mtn Bde, 
which alone had lost 700 men, were particularly gre at.  The 
first measure adopted to meet this danger, which th reatened to 
increase, was a general re-grouping in the area sou th of the 
Skumbi.  The battle groups pulled back from the low  ground along 

                                                 
643 "Österreich-Ungarns Seekrieg 1914-1918", pp. 36 0 ff. and 

465 
644 On 1 July there were 32,092 riflemen with 18 ma chine guns 

and 129 guns.  Ration strength was 100,672 men and 30,470 
horses. 
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the banks of the Vojusa to the heights along the va lley, while 
securing and observing the river line would be unde rtaken only 
by sentries and patrols.  Nevertheless the swamp fe ver had again 
made substantial inroads by the end of July.  The w eakness 
caused mainly by the disease now had all the more i mpact when 
some of men in the Albanian detachments serving wit h 14 Mtn Bde 
renounced their oath and deserted, so that these un its would be 
of questionable assistance.  The strength of the vo lunteers here 
had already sunk to 2300 men.  However, also the si x training 
battalions formed in north Albania had just 2400 vo lunteers, 
half of their projected size.  Since eagerness to f ight was 
still quite evident among the "Skiptars", the probl em appears to 
have been that they refused to accept the disciplin e of regular 
military service.  Therefore the initiation of univ ersal 
conscription, the goal of the high command, had to be postponed.  
The higher HQ also had to agree with the latest ord ers of 47 ID 
HQ, under which 14 Mtn Bde would withdraw behind th e Semeni in 
the event of an Italian thrust over the Vojusa. 
 
The generally unclear military situation in the Bal kans was 
further complicated by uncertain political conditio ns in several 
Albanian territories, and above all in Montenegro.  Although the 
Montenegrins had already turned in 81,000 rifles, i t was 
estimated that there was an even greater number of concealed 
weapons in the country.  The entire male population  was still in 
place.  After the end of May, when 28 Lst Mtn Bde w as ordered to 
Tyrol, the mostly immobile garrison consisted of ju st 10,000 
riflemen with four guns; potentially they could be opposed by 
more than 20,000 Montenegrins who were eligible for  military 
service.  Already at the start of June there were u nmistakable 
signs of unrest developing in the Vasojevici area, accompanied 
by a revival of the flagging confidence of the loca l population 
that they would soon be liberated; as a preventive measure the 
most influential suspects were transported into the  hinterland.  
General Radomir Vesovic, the former Montenegrin Min ister of War, 
was being transported when he treacherously murdere d the officer 
who was accompanying him and fled; this made it nec essary to 
implement coercive measures, which for the time bei ng were 
restricted to the northeast part of the country.  F inally, when 
it was satisfactorily established that a general up rising was 
being planned for 28 June 645 , the AOK held ten battalions in 
march readiness and threatened to deport all men ca pable of 
bearing arms; however, for now there were disturban ces only in 
the Kolasin district.  Nevertheless discontent stil l simmered, 

                                                 
645 "Vidovdan", the Serbian national day of remembr ance for the 

Battle of Kosovo in 1389. 
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as was proven on 5 July when a devastating assault was mounted 
on the Cetinje arsenal. 646   In much of Albania bands of robbers 
were once again active. 
 
Under this stormy sky it is no wonder that differen ces of 
opinion about the political handling of the conquer ed 
territories intensified between Teschen and the Bal lhaus-Platz.  
The politicians considered assigning the Montenegri n border 
areas inhabited by Arnauts to a future Albanian sta te; Conrad, 
however, would consent to a purely Albanian adminis trative 
district only if Montenegro was annexed and the ide a of an 
independent Albania abandoned.  The k.u.k. governme nt however 
adhered to their previous plans for settling politi cal questions 
in the Balkans, and threw out opposing reports from  the military 
side. 
 
 

2. Situation and prospects of both sides  

 
In early July some intelligence reports received at  Teschen 
indicated a large-scale Entente operation in the Ad riatic was 
possible.  Although the high command considered thi s unlikely, 
they still were forced to hold all available combat -ready units 
in the area of the Cattaro harbor, and to make sure  that the 
troops in the coastal defenses were on the alert.  Meanwhile, 
however, reports accumulated that there would soon be a general 
offensive by the Army of the Orient from Salonika; the main blow 
would be directed toward Monastir, and an attempt w ould be made 
to establish a connection with the Italian units at  Valona.  It 
was also known that the French were hoping for an I talian thrust 
that would gain ground on the Albanian coast, while  General 
Cadorna supported only restricted action there.  Hi s government 
at Rome, however, intended to take part in any offe nsive from 
Salonika by assigning a brigade to the Orient Army.   It was 
significant that Essad Pasha had offered his assist ance but was 
refused by the Entente on the grounds that his prev ious activity 
                                                 
646 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - General Vesovic did organiz e partisan 

resistance.  However, by December 1916 the estimate d strength 
of the guerillas in Montenegro was only 300 men.  S ee Dragan 
Zivojinovic, "Serbia and Montenegro: The Home Front " (in "East 
Central European Society in World War I", New York,  1965; p. 
255).  Zivojinovic tries to depict a large-scale po pular 
movement, but his admission that the insurgents had  just 300 
men shows that discontent hadn't led to an uprising  of the 
size which the Austro-Hungarians were fearing. 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 781 

in his homeland had left "a deep trace of concealed  but 
irreparable resentment."  Finally the AOK learned t hat G.Lt Sir 
William Robertson, Chief of the British General Sta ff, wanted to 
make the impending campaign in the Balkans dependen t upon the 
intervention of Romania.  At the very least all the se reports 
indicated that an attack by the Entente, probably w ith the 
assistance of Romania, was becoming increasingly li kely. 
 
On 22 July GFM Mackensen, who had to be concerned a bout the 
Danube front due to the signs of Romanian preparati ons to 
intervene, asked the AOK at Teschen about the defen sive measures 
in Transylvania.  He had to be told that there were  field works 
just on the most important transportation routes an d that only 
some reinforced Gendarmerie and Finance Watch troop s would be 
available to delay the initial enemy advance.  At t he same time 
the commander of the German-Bulgarian forces asked that the 
k.u.k. XIX Corps should undertake a diversionary ad vance toward 
Valona to keep Italian troops from joining with the  Serbs 
stationed at Korca.  The right wing of the 1 st  Bulgarian Army by 
itself was too weak to prevent this, since it consi sted of just 
one infantry regiment without artillery, which more over was 
spread out over a wide area.  Just as in mid-May, G O Conrad had 
to respond again that if the Salonika Army attacked , the XIX 
Corps with its very insufficient forces was still i ncapable of 
any serious thrust; they could cover the right wing  of 
Mackensen's Army Group only in the area west of Lak e Ochrida, 
and even then only in conjunction with Bulgarian tr oops. 
 
Meanwhile General Joffre had proposed a large-scale  offensive by 
the Orient Army and asked how General Sarrail could  cover the 
imminent Romanian mobilization and cooperate with t he Russian 
and Romanian armies. 647   Meanwhile England had also decided to 
take part, and a Russian brigade had been shipped j ust at this 
time to Salonika.  From the forces now available, G eneral 
Sarrail intended to deploy the Serbs west of the Va rdar, with 
their center in line northwest of Vodena; they woul d deliver the 
main blow through Huma, which would be supported by  the Russian 
brigade and at least one French brigade in the dire ction of 
Ljumica.  The English units, stationed in the secto r between the 
Vardar and Lake Doiran, would only make feint attac ks.  The 
French farther east (in the Dova tepe sector) would  remain on 
the defensive.  Planned movements by the right wing  in the 
Rupel-Poroj area toward the Strumica valley were al so intended 
only as a diversion.  On the other hand, all "avail able" troops 
should thrust ahead either in the area of Lake Doir an or toward 

                                                 
647 French Official History, Vol. VIII, pp. 511 ff.  
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Macukovo; for this purpose a French division in the  Ismailli-
Causica area would be relieved by the English. 
 
Thus General Sarrail hoped to not only tie down the  majority of 
the German-Bulgarian units on the Macedonian front,  but also to 
seriously threaten them even before the interventio n of the 
Romanians.  After a conference on 22 July the high commands of 
the Entente declared that they were in full agreeme nt with the 
proposed measures, except that they also wanted an attack from 
the English sector (Lake Doiran-Vardar); finally, t he beginning 
of the great offensive should if possible be schedu led for 1 
August. 
 
At the end of July the Bulgarian commanders were al so working on 
plans for an offensive, under which the right wing of their 
forces would advance to Florina and the left to Lak e Tahino.  
After initial opposition, the German OHL now indica ted their 
agreement. 648   So both sides were preparing to attack in the 
Balkans, which naturally led to a noticeable increa se in tension 
on the Macedonian battle front. 
 
 
 

VIII. Problems Regarding Military Command in the 
First Half of 1916 
 
In the final chapter of Volume III of this work, we  presented a 
full account of the development of the plans of the  Central 
Powers' for the military operations of 1916.  The a llies in 
their victorious course from Gorlice to Pinsk had t hrown the 
Russians far back and apparently reduced their capa bility to 
attack so much that nothing had to be seriously fea red on this 
front.  After the slate had also been wiped clean i n the 
Balkans, Conrad proposed a decisive operation in th e southeast, 
against Italy.  He requested German assistance for this purpose.  
After the overthrow of the Apennine Kingdom he was prepared to 
supply Aus-Hung. divisions for an attack on the Wes tern front, 
where the final battle would take place. 
 
Falkenhayn, however, wasn't prepared to accept Conr ad's proposed 
schedule for the overthrow of the members of the en emy 
coalition.  He held that the time to seek victory i n the West 
had come, now that Serbia had been conquered.  He r egarded 
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England as his principal enemy, but first had to ov ercome the 
French Army before mounting the final action agains t Great 
Britain.  But simultaneously with the attack on Fra nce he wanted 
to initiate unrestricted submarine warfare against the island 
Kingdom of the Anglo-Saxons. 649  
 
Concern to preserve the neutrality of the United St ates of North 
Aemrica caused Reichs-Chancellor Bethmann-Hollweg t o postpone 
the unrestricted U-boat campaign until the start of  April. 650   
The plan for attacking France, however, remained in  place.  Yet 
this wasn't envisioned as a decisive offensive.  Fa lkenhayn 
chose the fortress of Verdun as a point which Frenc h honor 
demanded to be defended regardless of circumstances , and where 
he could establish a "blood pump."  He hoped that f ighting here 
would last as long as possible, and that German cas ualties could 
be held down to a ratio of 2:5 against those of the  French. 
 
After overcoming six weeks of tension between the t wo men, at 
the start of February Conrad met Falkenhayn at Ples s to once 
again discuss the proposed operations for 1916, and  again had 
his suggestion turned down.  Thereafter he prepared  for an 
offensive against Italy with Aus-Hung. divisions al one. 
 
Thus in spring 1916 the military leadership of the Central 
Powers carried out separate operations.  The two st ates had won 
the initiative with their attacks, because the Ente nte powers 
after long conferences at the start of December 191 5 had finally 
agreed only that their combined general offensive w ouldn't begin 
until summer.  The French and English were to start  on 1 July, 
the Russians around two weeks sooner.  However, the  advantage of 
the Central Powers was offset by the failure to coo rdinate the 
time and direction of their separate attacks.  They  had 
forgotten how they had won enormous amounts of terr itory from 
Russia by cooperating in summer 1915, and how the v ictories that 
followed against Serbia were due to the united effo rts of 
German, Aus-Hung. and Bulgarian divisions!  The err or which they 
committed in the first half of 1916, violating the basic rules 
of military leadership, would have serious conseque nces. 
 
Results of the campaigns  
 
The course of the Aus-Hung. spring offensive agains t Italy and 
the reasons why it was prematurely terminated have already been 
discussed.  Much more questionable than the success  of this 
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650 Kuhl, "Weltkrieg", Vol. I, p. 374 
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offensive was the result of the bloody contest arou nd Verdun.  
The attacks starting on 21 February took place only  on the 
eastern bank of the Meuse, and weren't extended to the western 
bank until March.  Several works on the fortress' n orthern front 
were taken.  But the attempt to conquer the city, w hich was the 
goal of the commander of 5 th  Army (the German Crown Prince), 
didn't succeed. 651  This was due primarily to the extraordinarily 
stubborn French defenders.  However, it was due als o to the fact 
that Falkenhayn, who was more interested in a drawn -out battle 
that would damage the French than in the possession  of Verdun, 
would only release the reserves in instalments. 
 
On the same day (24 June) when Falkenhayn ordered a ttacks in 
front of Verdun to be limited, his Western opponent s began the 
six days of artillery preparation for their great o ffensive on 
the Somme.  On 11 July, when the German OHL ordered  the Crown 
Prince's Army Group to stay "strictly on the defens ive", it was 
no longer in the power of the Germans to stop the f ighting in 
front of Verdun because the flames of the battle, n ow stirred by 
the French, continued to burn. 652   At any rate, Falkenhayn's hope 
that he could bleed the French white while keeping German 
casualties down to a ratio of 2:5 wasn't realized.  By the end 
of July the Germans had lost 252,000 men by Verdun and on the 
other side the French had lost 288,000. 653 
 
The attack out of south Tyrol against Italy had to be halted 
because of the Russian relief offensive, whose grea t success 
surprised friend and foe alike.  The heavily threat ened Eastern 
front cried out for reinforcements.  However, the G ermans' 
assault on Verdun was also affected by Brussilov's advance, 
because units had to be taken from it and sent to s upport their 
hard-pressed ally. 
 
When the French and English began to attack on the Somme on 1 
July, the Central Powers were being pushed hard on all the 
principal fronts.  About 52 Entente divisions struc k on both 
banks of the Somme against a 30 km sector held by t he German 2 nd 
Army with only 8 divisions plus 4 more standing rig ht behind in 
reserve.  Although the location of the offensive ha d been 
clearly revealed during the six days of the intense  Anglo-French 
barrage, Falkenhayn hesitated to bring forward the reserves 
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and Berlin, 1922), pp. 204 ff.  Kronprinz Wilhelm, "Meine 
Erinnerungen", p. 161. 

652 Kuhl, "Weltkrieg", Vol. I, p. 425 
653 Wendt, p. 243 
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stationed farther north.  Therefore with their firs t assault the 
enemy made a dangerous penetration, which the Frenc h south of 
the Somme soon widened to 7 km.  German casualties on the first 
day of the battle were 50,000 men.  The English alo ne, according 
to the figures of Winston Churchill, lost 60,000 tr oops.  When 
the Germans brought up their reserves they were abl e to seal off 
the penetration in heavy fighting.  However, the En glish and 
French continued the "attrition battle" by committi ng 
reinforcements and using enormous amounts of ammuni tion; a 
prolonged battle developed on the Somme, which cons umed large 
forces and didn't die out until November. 
 
Thus at the end of July the Central Powers were und er stress 
such as they had never hitherto experienced during the World 
War; at all points they had lost the initiative to the enemy.  
This unfavorable situation had come to pass primari ly because 
the Central Powers had failed to act together, usin g their 
available forces according to a mutually-agreed pla n.  Cramon 
asserts that "this sin against the Holy Spirit of m ilitary 
leadership led to a crisis in which perhaps the war  could have 
been lost." 654   After the war the measures of both Chiefs of 
Staff were understandably subjected to quite sharp criticism. 
 
An evaluation of Falkenhayn's generalship  
 
Most of the attacks have been directed against Falk enhayn's 
generalship.  Almost without exception they have ch arged that he 
never intended to completely destroy the enemy with  his 
offensives, but rather was usually content to only inflict 
"sufficient" damage as seemed appropriate in the co ntext of each 
situation. 655   Thus in summer 1915 after the breakthrough at 
Gorlice he wanted to stop the offensive after each of its 
phases, and it was only due to the insistence of Ge nerals 
Conrad, Hindenburg and Mackensen that the advance w as in each 

                                                 
654 Cramon, "Bundesgenosse", pp. 57 ff. 
655 Only GdI von Zwehl seeks to defuse the charges against 

Falkenhayn in his biographical study "Erich von Fal kenhayn" 
(Berlin, 1926), pp. 222 ff. 

 TRANSLATOR's NOTE - Most studies since this volume  was 
published (in 1933) have been equally critical of F alkenhayn.  
A significant exception was Norman Stone, who wrote  in 1975 
that "Falkenhayn was a modern general, and had a mo re sensible 
view of the war than either Ludendorff or Conrad.  He knew 
that great maneuvers, as in past wars, could not fi t in with 
present circumstances."  ("The Eastern Front 1914-1 917", p. 
178) 
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case allowed to continue.  In similar fashion durin g the Balkan 
campaign of 1915 Falkenhayn's main goal was merely to restore 
the land connection with Turkey; he attached little  importance 
to the complete destruction of Serbia, or to drivin g away the 
Entente divisions that had landed at Salonika. 
 
This style of waging war, which rightly gained for Falkenhayn 
the title of a "strategist of attrition" 656 , was most plainly 
illustrated by his attack on Verdun.  If in fact th e time had 
come for an offensive to seek a decision against th e Western 
powers at the start of 1916 - about which opinions are divided - 
then the selection of Verdun as a target has in gen eral been 
judged correct, but only if the idea had been to ca pture the 
fortress by a simultaneous assault on both banks of  the Meuse. 657   
To carry the operation out merely to bleed the Fren ch Army has 
been judged an error by all military analysts. 658   The casualty 
figures cited above support their opinion.  A devas tating 
judgement was rendered by G.Lt Kabisch, who wrote:  "Falkenhayn 
failed at Verdun in the first place because the cou rse of his 
career didn't allow him time or opportunity to deve lop the 
psychological skills necessary for a wartime leader , and also 
because his character made it impossible for him to  devote all 
his energy and will to reach an objective that he s elected and 
fought for on a grand scale." 659 
 
Despite the criticism of Falkenhayn's generalship t hat swelled 
after the war, in July 1916 not all the influential  men in 
Germany were prepared to judge him.  Nevertheless, his star was 
definitely setting, and forces were already at work  that would 
secure his demotion. 
 
An evaluation of Conrad's generalship  
 
GO Conrad possessed all the qualities of a commande r which, 
according to the preceding section, were lacking in  the German 

                                                 
656 Delbrück, "Ludendorff, Tirpitz, Falkenhayn" (Be rlin, 1920) 
657 Kabisch, "Streitfragen des Weltkrieges 1914-191 8" 

(Stuttgart, 1924), p. 229.  [Ritter], "Kritik des W eltkrieges 
von einem Generalstäbler" (Leipzig, 1920), p. 161.  Kuhl, 
"Weltkrieg", Vol. I, p. 379. 

658 K.F. Nowak, "Die Aufzeichnungen des General-Maj ors Max 
Hoffmann" (Berlin, 1929), Vol. I, p. 116.  Moser, " Ernsthafte 
Plaudereien über den Weltkrieg" (Stuttgart, 1925), p. 146. 
Zwehl, p. 197.  "Kritik des Weltkrieges", p. 164.  And so 
on... 

659 Kabisch, "Streitfragen", p. 238 
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Chief of Staff.  It was surely the correct strategy  when, after 
the victories in Russia and Serbia, he wanted both Central 
Powers to deploy all available units against Italy to drive that 
country's army off the field.  GdI von Kuhl, whom w e can 
characterize as a competent judge in questions of s trategy, 
wrote that despite some reservations "the combined attack by the 
Central Powers against Italy would have been the be st 
decision." 660   The question of whether the Italians would have 
completely left the ranks of the enemy after their army was 
overthrown can hardly be answered with confidence, because of 
their maritime and economic dependence on Great Bri tain.  
However, the elimination of their army would itself  have been a 
significant advantage in preparing for the decisive  battle of 
the Central Powers in France, for which substantial  parts of the 
Aus-Hung. armed forces would then have become avail able. 
 
Doubts that his ally would cooperate in the offensi ve against 
Italy had led Conrad nearly from the beginning to r econcile 
himself to an offensive on just the Folgaria and La varone 
plateaus, rather than a much more effective double attack from 
Tyrol and the Isonzo.  Yet it cannot be denied that  even this 
limited thrust, as we have demonstrated, was a part ial success.  
The fact that it hadn't been exploited by the time when 
Brussilov broke through in the northeast (which mad e 
exploitation impossible) was due in the first place  to the 
unusual snowfall which delayed the operation, and t hen to its 
excessively methodical implementation.  Neither of these factors 
can reasonably be blamed on the k.u.k. high command . 
 
Another charge that is hardly sound is expressed as  follows by 
Kabisch:  "Conrad's Italian war and Falkenhayn's ba ttle at 
Verdun lacked a firm foundation, because the Easter n front 
wasn't a secure wall." 661   It is true that the Italian war, in 
its entirety, led to a weakening of the Eastern fro nt; it's also 
true that the departure of many troops recruited in  the Alpine 
lands deprived this defensive front of an especiall y useful 
support.  However, for the south Tyrol offensive it self only the 
following Aus-Hung. units were pulled from the Russ ian theater 
of operations:  four infantry divisions, one Landst urm mountain 
brigade, and several smaller groups in the total st rength of 
another division.  These units were partly replaced  by two 
Landsturm divisions.  In addition the German OHL re called three 

                                                 
660 Kuhl, "Weltkrieg", Vol. I, p. 380 
661 Kabisch, "Streitfragen", p. 224.  See also (amo ng others):  

Moser, "Plaudereien", p. 155; Zwehl, p. 197; "Kriti k des 
Weltkrieges", p. 169 
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of their divisions from the area south of the Pripy at.  On the 
other hand, by 1 June the combat strength of the tr oops on the 
Eastern front under the k.u.k. AOK had risen to 620 ,000 men, who 
weren't substantially outnumbered by the 600,000 in fantry and 
60,000 cavalry whom Brussilov commanded when the he avy fighting 
started.  The high command could after all make a c ase that 
literally no other battles of the World War began w ith the 
defenders in such a numerically favorable situation  as those of 
Luck and Okna.  Moreover it should be noted that th e only 
German-Alpine troops who'd been sent to the south T yrol 
offensive were those of IR # 14 and 59 (both parts of 3 ID). 
 
Finally, it can be demonstrated that the Russian at tack was by 
no means a surprise to the defenders, who could alm ost predict 
the hour at which it would begin, and that the comm anders 
awaited the first Russian onslaught with confidence . 
 
In this volume we have narrated with the greatest p ossible 
objectivity how nevertheless it was possible for su ch a heavy 
setback to develop that it greatly influenced the c ourse of the 
entire war.  We concede that the offensive capabili ty of the 
Russians shouldn't have been underestimated after t he stubborn 
attacks which they carried out around New Year's Da y in Bukovina 
and then in spring at Lake Narotch.  However, we mu st assert 
that it would have been contrary to all the rules o f strategy if 
the Aus-Hung. high command hadn't sought to assembl e all 
available units for a decisive thrust in the direct ion they had 
chosen while leaving what appeared to be a sufficie nt number of 
troops on the defensive front.  It was a far greate r "sin 
against the spirit of strategy" that the Central Po wers had 
concentrated the available units at two points inst ead of one. 
 
Tactical reasons for the defeats  
 
Now we will glance at the reasons why the various 
disappointments and setbacks occurred on the battle fields 
themselves.  The principal problem during the south  Tyrol 
offensive was that in the fighting of the year 1915  the troops 
had - in general correctly - become accustomed to r egarding 
systematic artillery bombardment as a pre-condition  for a 
successful attack.  Concern that they were leaving their own 
artillery too far behind diminished the elan  which was the key 
to success in fighting Italians.  The operation was  conducted 
under the understandable but at times incorrect wat chword that 
casualties were to be avoided at any price.  Both f actors misled 
the generals into methodical procedure that prevent ed them from 
exploiting their initial, mostly brilliant, success . 
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At Verdun the narrowness of the attacking front and  the dubious 
policy of releasing reserves in driblets led to def eat.  
However, as we already noted, the conquest of the f ortress 
wasn't Falkenhayn's intention.  He expected his tro ops to shed 
their blood in streams for a very hazy objective.  This was too 
difficult a test even for the best army in the worl d. 
 
For their defensive operations, the Central Powers had made an 
unfortunate choice - a rigid front in which the fir st line was 
built up as strongly as possible.  The lessons lear ned as a 
result of this choice were especially bitter at Luc k and Okna.  
However, even on the Somme the Germans fought under  the same 
system after the lessons of the Brussilov offensive  were 
available; their tactics were no longer suitable ag ainst the 
enemy's new methods of attack.  We will have an opp ortunity to 
explain the changes in tactics in detail at the sta rt of the 
sixth volume. 
 
Growing shortages of manpower and supplies  
 
While the situation on the Aus-Hung. battle fronts was very 
tense in the high summer of 1916, the same was true  in the 
homeland, from which the armies had to obtain the r esources to 
carry on the battle. 
 
The great loss of manpower in the first half of 191 6 greatly 
exacerbated the already existing problem of finding  
replacements.  At the start of April the authoritie s had already 
initiated new drafts from all age categories, while  restricting 
exemptions.  They had also decided on another "exch ange" of men 
between the rear areas and the front lines (see Par t II.a.1).  
At the same time the frequency at which March batta lions were 
sent to the front was reduced from a month to six w eeks. 
 
The extremely heavy losses on the Russian battlefie lds in June 
and July soon made it necessary to quickly provide replacements 
to avoid having to dissolve individual regiments.  Serious 
consideration was given to extending the obligation  to serve in 
the Landsturm to 17 and 55 year-old men.  Also it w as 
questionable whether the harvest, which was already  eagerly 
anticipated, could be brought in because it didn't seem possible 
to grant furloughs of sufficient length to the men needed for 
this purpose.  With great exertions, and by musteri ng men from 
all yearly classes, it was finally possible to crea te a series 
of "extraordinary" March battalions for the most-th reatened 
front in the northeast.  Afterward it was even poss ible 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 790 

temporarily to once more send a series of (admitted ly weak) 
March battalions to the field every four weeks, wit hout having 
to call upon 17 year old men. 
 
But even the increased flow of manpower from the in terior was 
insufficient to prevent the decline in strength of the Aus-Hung. 
Army.  From 1 June to the end of July it shrank fro m 3,517,000 
to 3,171,000 men (a loss of 346,000).  The combat s trength, 
which had reached its greatest height at the start of April 1916 
when there were 1,158,000 infantry and cavalry, was  no more than 
927,000 on 1 August; moreover, it was continuing to  fall.  The 
loss of guns and machine guns was also great, and a dded to the 
burdens of industry.  Although the armament factori es at this 
time had nearly reached their maximum output, it wa sn't until 
December that the field army once again had nearly as many guns 
and machine guns as they did on 1 June. 662 
 
Despite energetic measures, the shortage of raw mat erials was 
already becoming very serious.  It was becoming mor e difficult 
to feed the armies and the home front, even though preparation 
and distribution of foodstuffs, above all bread, ha d long been 
systematically organized; this involved rationing a nd the use of 
other substances in bread production to conserve as  much grain 
as possible. 663   Until now only the import of a considerable 
amount of grain from Romania had made the food shor tage 
manageable.  Due to the daily increasing tension in  the 
relationship with Bucharest, however, the disappear ance of this 
source also had to be anticipated, along with a pre dicted 
decline in the harvest at home. 
 
Almost all aspects of economic life - involving bot h production 
and distribution - had become subject to central co ntrol, which 
had made it possible to alleviate somewhat the effe cts of the 
blockade that nevertheless were becoming ever more noticeable.  
At this time especially the need to obtain scarce m etals such as 
copper, lead, tin and zinc led to unprecedented gov ernment 
intervention in the economy, with the implementatio n of measures 
which hitherto had only been contingency plans. 664   Nevertheless 

                                                 
662 On 1 June 1916 there were 5800 guns and 4900 ma chine guns 

(including immobile fortress cannon and infantry gu ns); on 1 
December 9116 there were about 5800 guns and 4800 m achine guns 
of all types. 

663 Loewenfeld-Russ, "Die Regelung der Volks-Ernähr ung im 
Kriege" (Carnegie-Stiftung, öst-ung. Serie; Vienna,  1926), pp. 
141 ff. 

664 Riedl, "Die Industrie Österreichs während des K rieges" 



Austria-Hungary’s Last War, 1914-1918  Vol 4 
 
 

 791 

industrial output in the Danube Monarchy , stimulat ed by the 
needs of war, had steadily increased and by the mid dle of 1916 
had nearly reached its zenith. 
 
The economy in Germany, similarly to that in Austri a-Hungary, 
was operating feverishly.  The only difference was that the 
German war industries also had to assist the less e conomically 
advanced allies, the two Balkan states. 
 
All in all, the general military situation of the C entral Powers 
and their two allies in the Balkans was critical.  On the 
Western front fighting raged at two points, the Som me and 
Verdun, consuming Germany's forces.  In the southwe st the 
situation had become somewhat quieter in the Sieben  Gemeinde and 
the Sugana valley, but flames were rising in Friaul i which 
heralded the start of another assault against the I sonzo front.  
Also in the Balkans, after a pause that had lasted for months, 
new fighting was impending; the Bulgarians as well as the 
Entente army - the latter reinforced by the Serbian  divisions - 
were preparing plans for an offensive.  On the East ern front 
south of the Pripyat the commitment of many German and Aus-Hung. 
divisions had firmed up the front, at least in Volh ynia.  
However, exhausting actions were continuing here an d the 27 th  of 
July was the eve of a new general offensive by Brus silov's 
armies, strengthened with fresh divisions including  the Guards. 
 
Much was at stake during this offensive, because th e Romanians 
stood in the background.  Under constant pressure f rom the 
Entente they were leaning more and more to the side  of the 
multi-state enemy coalition.  On 26 July Ambassador  Czernin sent 
a report that summarized his impressions from Bucha rest as 
follows:  "It is not yet a fait accompli , and the Minister 
President [Bratianu] doesn't intend to intervene in  the 
immediate future.  Whether and how long neutrality is maintained 
depends ultimately on military events." 665  The directors of 
military operations for the Central Powers had the same 
impression, although Conrad felt that danger from R omania was 
more imminent than Falkenhayn did.  Both Chiefs of Staff were 
agreed that only an obvious success in east Galicia  could 
prevent the Kingdom on the Moldau from intervening.   However, 
all attempts to carry out a powerful counterattack had come to 
nothing because the divisions that were brought up had to be 
used to fill gaps in the line.  In the immediate fu ture there 

                                                                                                                                                             
(Carnegie-Stiftung, öst-ung. Serie; Vienna, 1932), pp. 291 ff. 

665 "Österreichisch-ungarisches Rotbuch bezüglich R umäniens", 
pp. 46 ff. 
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could be no change to this policy of striving just to prevent 
further disaster on the Eastern front. 
 
The Central Powers entered the final days of July u nder stormy 
skies. 

IX. Appendix 
Major troop movements by rail, 6 December 1915 to 3 1 July 1916 
 
In the original, this material makes up Beilagen 5 and 19.  The 
months shown are those in which the movement was in itiated. 
 
DECEMBER 1915 
. From Italy to the Balkans:  14 Mtn Bde from Prvac ina to 
Zelenika (62 trains) 
. Movements behind the Balkan front 

. Group Zhuber - From Megjegja to Zelenika (74 trai ns) 

. Artillery - Same itinerary (73 trains) 

. Bde Sreith - Same itinerary (42 trains) 

. Bde Lörinczy - In Bosnia from Mostar to Zelenika (20 
trains) 
. Bde Schiess - From Megjegja to Zelenika (44 train s) 
. The Fortress Inf Bde - Same itinerary (39 trains)  
. 20 Lst Mtn Bde - Same itinerary (49 trains) 

. German  unit leaving the Balkans:  107 ID from the Banat t o 
Auschwitz (51 trains) 
. From Italy to Eastern front:  9 Inf Bde from Volc jadraga via 
to Zuczka (18 trains) 
. Behind the Eastern front:  Sub-divisional units ( 50 trains; 
involved parts of 51 ID; 9, 10 & 202 Bdes; IR # 50 & 57, etc.) 
 
JANUARY 1916 
. Behind the Balkan front: 

. Bde Hausser - From Megjegja to Zelenika (42 train s) 

. XIX Corps HQ and supporting units - Same itinerar y (184 
trains)  

. German  unit leaving the Balkans:  XXII Res Corps HQ and 
supporting troops from Indjija to Salzburg (125 tra ins) 
. From the Balkans to Eastern front: 

. Group Fülöpp from Orsova to Kolomea (10 trains) 

. 21 Lst Mtn Bde from Bos. Brod to Monasterzyska (1 3 
trains) 

. Behind the Eastern front: 
. Three cavalry rifle bns plus artillery from Kiwer cy to 
Brody (26 trains) 
. 40 ID from Brody to Kolomea (70 trains) 
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. 2 CD from Brody to Buczacz (14 trains) 

. 24 ID from Brody to Monasterzyska (57 trains) 

. 21 ID from Brody to Zaslawna (68 trains) 
 
FEBRUARY 1916 
. German  unit leaving the Balkans:  11 Bav ID from Versecz to 
Salzburg (74 trains) 
. From the Balkans to the Isonzo:  62 ID from Sl. B rod to 
Prvacina (54 trains) 
. From the Balkans to Tyrol:  57 ID from Belgrade t o S Michele 
(68 trains) 
. From the Eastern front to the Isonzo:  21 Lst Mtn  Bde from 
Stanislau to Prvacina (32 trains) 
. From the Eastern front to Tyrol:  3 ID from Kowel  to Neumarkt 
(65 trains)  
. Equipment and supplies from the homeland to Tyrol  (540 trains) 
. Artillery from other fronts to Tyrol (282 trains)  
. Behind the Italian front (Carinthia-Tyrol):  48 I D from Ob. 
Drauburg to Neumarkt (83 trains) 
. Behind the Italian front (Isonzo-Tyrol):  III Cor ps HQ etc. 
from Opcina to Bozen (99 trains) 
. From the Balkans to Eastern front:  53 ID from Sl . Brod to 
Kowel (55 trains) 
. From Transylvania to Eastern front (Brody):  70 I D (45 trains) 
 
MARCH 1916 
. German  unit leaving the Balkans:  Alpenkorps from Nish to  
Auschwitz (116 trains) 
. From the Balkans to the Isonzo:  22 Lst Mtn Bde f rom Sl. Brod 
to Podmelec (15 trains) 
. From the Balkans to Tyrol: 

. VIII Corps HQ & supporting units from Belgrade to  
Matarello (47 trains) 
. 3 rd  Army HQ & supporting units from Sl. Brod to a poin t 
south of Bozen (4 trains) 
. 2 Mtn Bde from Sl. Brod to S Michele (14 trains) 

. From the Eastern front to the Isonzo:  34 ID from  Zborow to 
Prvacina (65 trains) 
. From the Eastern front to Tyrol: 

. XVII Corps HQ & supporting units from Kowel to Au er (12 
trains) 
. I Corps HQ & supporting units from Brody to Bozen  (24 
trains) 
. 43 ID from Kozowa to Neumarkt (61 trains) 
. 10 ID from Luck & Rudnia to Pergine (72 trains) 

. Behind the Italian front (Carinthia-Tyrol):  44 I D from Tarvis 
to Bruneck (84 trains) 
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. Behind the Italian front (Isonzo-Tyrol): 
. 18 ID from Volcjadraga to Neumarkt (61 trains) 
. 28 ID from Ob. Laibach to Lavis (36 trains) 
. 22 ID from Opcina to Matarello (34 trains) 
. 6 ID from Volcjadraga to Trient (35 trains) 

. German  units leaving the Eastern front: 
. 1 ID from Maniewiczy to Krymno (73 trains) 
. 22 ID on same itinerary (78 trains) 

 
APRIL 1916 
. German  unit leaving the Balkans:  103 ID from Gjevgjeli t o 
Auschwitz 
. From the Balkans to the Isonzo:  24 Lst Mtn Bde f rom Sl. Brod 
to St Daniel (18 trains) 
. Behind the Italian front (Isonzo-Tyrol): 

. 8 Mtn Bde from Podmelec S Michele (20 trains) 

. 34 ID from Prvacina to a point south of Bozen (68  trains) 

. 21 Lst Mtn Bde from Prvacina to Bozen (13 trains)  
. Behind the Eastern front: 

. IX Corps HQ etc. from Luck to Zborow (15 trains) 

. 13 ID from Maniewiczy to Halicz (63 trains) 
. German  unit leaving the Eastern front:  3 Gd ID from Zbor ow to 
Auschwitz (69 trains) 
 
MAY 1916 
. Behind the Italian front (Isonzo-Tyrol):  9 ID fr om 
Volcjadraga to Matarello (75 trains) 
. Behind the Eastern front:  13 ID from Monasterzys ka to Luck 
(68 trains) 
 
JUNE 1916 
. From Balkans to Italian front:  28 Lst Mtn Bde fr om Sarajevo 
to Trient (12 trains) 
. Behind the Italian front: 

. 61 ID from Laibach to Trient (31 trains) 

. 9 ID from Lavis to Nabresina (50 trains) 
. From Italy to Eastern front: 

. 61 ID from South Tyrol to Stojanow (61 trains) 

. 48 ID from S Michele to Kamionka-Strumilowa (59 t rains) 

. 44 ID from South Tyrol to O Radna (69 trains) 

. Heavy artillery from South Tyrol to Kolomea & Niz niow (68 
trains) 
. 59 ID from South Tyrol to Nadworna (66 trains) 
. VIII Corps HQ & supporting units from South Tyrol  to 
Nadworna (18 trains) 

. German  units from other fronts to the East: 
. X Corps HQ with 19 ID plus supporting troops from  
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Sosnowiec to Kowel (83 trains) 
. 20 ID plus Marwitz's HQ from Brest-Litovsk to Kow el (122 
trains) 
. 105 ID from Nish to Podhajce (72 trains; FAR # 25 9 didn't 
move until July) 
. 43 Res ID from Auschwitz to Sokal & Stojanow (74 trains) 
. 11 Bav ID from Brest-Litovsk to Lubitow (120 trai ns) 

. Behind the Eastern front (Austrian): 
. 29 ID from Brody to Maniewicze (51 trains) 
. 79 Inf Bde from Nizniow to Borsa (8 trains) 

. Behind the Eastern front (German  units): 
. Bdes Jachmann & Biss plus Bernhardi's HQ from Bre st-
Litovsk to Rozisszce (87 trains) 
. 108 ID on same itinerary (45 trains) (along with HQ of 9 
CD, the rest of which traveled overland)  
. Reinforced 1 Cav Bde on a varied itinerary (23 tr ains) 
. Reinforced 3 Cav Bde from Wlodawa to Vladimir-Vol ynsky 
(12 trains) 
. 107 ID from Brest-Litovsk to Powursk (48 trains) 
. 22 ID from Zabkowice to Krasne (63 trains) 

 
JULY 1916 
. Behind Italian front: 

. 43 ID from South Tyrol to St Daniel & Nabresina ( 68 
trains) 
. 187 Lst Inf Bde from Nabresina to Villach (16 tra ins) 

. From Italy to the Eastern front: 
. 34 ID from Matarello to Borsa & Körösmezö (77 tra ins) 
. 3 rd  Army & I Corps HQ plus supporting troops from Pers en 
to Stanislau (14 trains) 
. 106 ID from Nabresina to Brody (57 trains) 

. German  units from other fronts to the East: 
. "Karpathenkorps" from Auschwitz to Borsa (73 trai ns) 
. IV Res Corps HQ etc. from Belgrade to Leordina (3  trains) 

. Behind the Eastern front (Austrian): 
. 202 Inf Bde & Rus' Detachment from Kirlibaba to W orochta 
(22 trains) 
. Kranz's Bde from Havasalja to Nadworna (6 trains)  
. Half of 33 ID from Brody to Radziechow (20 trains ) 
. 24 ID from Nadworna to Wlodawa (and thence to 
Hindenburg's front; 72 trains) 
. 1 Lst Cav Bde from Sokal to Zloczow (13 trains) 

. German  units behind the Eastern front: 
. Reinforced 37 Inf Bde from Turyjsk to Maniewicze (24 
trains) 
. 108 ID by different itineraries to Kowel & Bubnow  (99 
trains) 
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. ID Clausius from Brest-Litovsk to Kowel (39 train s) 

. 119 ID from Zabkowice to Ottynia & Jezupol (49 tr ains) 

. 1 Res ID from Wlodawa to Podhajce (50 trains) 

. Some Landsturm battalions from Auschwitz to Stani slau (9 
trains) 
. 121 ID from Brest-Litovsk to Lubitow (46 trains) 
. 86 ID on same itinerary (83 trains) 
. 10 LW ID from Brest-Litovsk to Vladimir-Volynsky (41 
trains) 

. From Eastern front to Transylvania:  11 CD from K owel to Des 
(39 trains) 


